World Journal of *Gastroenterology*

World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11489-11886





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastroenterology

A peer-reviewed, online, open-access journal of gastroenterology and hepatology

Editorial Board

2014-2017

The World Journal of Gastroenterology Editorial Board consists of 1377 members, representing a team of worldwide experts in gastroenterology and hepatology. They are from 68 countries, including Algeria (2), Argentina (7), Australia (31), Austria (9), Belgium (11), Brazil (20), Brunei Darussalam (1), Bulgaria (2), Cambodia (1), Canada (26), Chile (4), China (164), Croatia (2), Cuba (1), Czech (6), Denmark (2), Egypt (9), Estonia (2), Finland (6), France (20), Germany (58), Greece (31), Guatemala (1), Hungary (15), Iceland (1), India (33), Indonesia (2), Iran (10), Ireland (9), Israel (18), Italy (194), Japan (150), Jordan (1), Kuwait (1), Lebanon (7), Lithuania (1), Malaysia (1), Mexico (11), Morocco (1), Netherlands (5), New Zealand (4), Nigeria (3), Norway (6), Pakistan (6), Poland (12), Portugal (8), Puerto Rico (1), Qatar (1), Romania (10), Russia (3), Saudi Arabia (2), Singapore (7), Slovenia (2), South Africa (1), South Korea (69), Spain (51), Sri Lanka (1), Sudan (1), Sweden (12), Switzerland (5), Thailand (7), Trinidad and Tobago (1), Tunisia (2), Turkey (55), United Kingdom (49), United States (180), Venezuela (1), and Vietnam (1).

EDITORS-IN-CHIEF

Stephen C Strom, *Stockholm* Andrzej S Tarnawski, *Long Beach* Damian Garcia-Olmo, *Madrid*

ASSOCIATE EDITOR

Yung-Jue Bang, Seoul Vincent Di Martino, Besancon Daniel T Farkas, Bronx Roberto J Firpi, Gainesville Maria Gazouli, Athens Chung-Feng Huang, Kaohsiung Namir Katkhouda, Los Angeles Anna Kramvis, Johannesburg Wolfgang Kruis, Cologne Peter L Lakatos, Budapest Han Chu Lee, Seoul Christine McDonald, Cleveland Nahum Mendez-Sanchez, Mexico City George K Michalopoulos, Pittsburgh Suk Woo Nam, Seoul Shu-You Peng, Hangzhou Daniel von Renteln, Montreal Angelo Sangiovanni, Milan Hildegard M Schuller, Knoxville Dong-Wan Seo, Seoul Adrian John Stanley, Glasgow Jurgen Stein, Frankfurt Bei-Cheng Sun, Nanjing Yoshio Yamaoka, Yufu

GUEST EDITORIAL BOARD

Jia-Ming Chang, Taipei Jane CJ Chao, Taipei

Kuen-Feng Chen, Taipei Tai-An Chiang, Tainan Yi-You Chiou, Taipei Seng-Kee Chuah, Kaohsiung Wan-Long Chuang, Kaohsiung How-Ran Guo, Tainan Ming-Chih Hou, Taipei Po-Shiuan Hsieh, Taipei Ching-Chuan Hsieh, Chiayi county Jun-Te Hsu, Taoyuan Chung-Ping Hsu, Taichung Chien-Ching Hung, Taipei Chao-Hung Hung, Kaohsiung Chen-Guo Ker, Kaohsiung Yung-Chih Lai, Taipei Teng-Yu Lee, Taichung City Wei-Jei Lee, Taoyuan Jin-Ching Lee, Kaohsiung Jen-Kou Lin, Taipei Ya-Wen Lin, Taipei Hui-kang Liu, Taipei Min-Hsiung Pan, Taipei Bor-Shyang Sheu, Tainan Hon-Yi Shi, Kaohsiung Fung-Chang Sung, Taichung Dar-In Tai, Taipei Jung-Fa Tsai, Kaohsiung Yao-Chou Tsai, New Taipei City Chih-Chi Wang, Kaohsiung Liang-Shun Wang, New Taipei City Hsiu-Po Wang, Taipei Jaw-Yuan Wang, Kaohsiung Yuan-Huang Wang, Taipei Yuan-Chuen Wang, Taichung

Deng-Chyang Wu, Kaohsiung Shun-Fa Yang, Taichung Hsu-Heng Yen, Changhua

MEMBERS OF THE EDITORIAL BOARD



No.

. ..

Argentina N Tolosa de Talamoni, *Córdoba* Eduardo de Santibanes, *Buenos Aires* Bernardo Frider, *Capital Federal* Guillermo Mazzolini, *Pilar* Carlos Jose Pirola, *Buenos Aires* Bernabé Matías Quesada, *Buenos Aires* María Fernanda Troncoso, *Buenos Aires*



AustraliaGolo Ahlenstiel, WestmeadMinoti V Apte, SydneyJacqueline S Barrett, MelbourneMichael Beard, AdelaideFilip Braet, SydneyGuy D Eslick, SydneyChristine Feinle-Bisset, AdelaideMark D Gorrell, SydneyMichael Horowitz, Adelaide



Gordon Stanley Howarth, Roseworthy Seungha Kang, Brisbane Alfred King Lam, Gold Coast Ian C Lawrance, *PerthFremantle* Barbara Anne Leggett, Brisbane Daniel A Lemberg, Sydney Rupert W Leong, Sydney Finlay A Macrae, Victoria Vance Matthews, Melbourne David L Morris, *Sydney* Reme Mountifield, Bedford Park Hans J Netter, Melbourne Nam Q Nguyen, Adelaide Liang Qiao, Westmead Rajvinder Singh, Adelaide Ross Cyril Smith, StLeonards Kevin J Spring, Sydney Debbie Trinder, Fremantle Daniel R van Langenberg, Box Hill David Ian Watson, Adelaide Desmond Yip, Garran Li Zhang, Sydney

Austria

Felix Aigner, Innsbruck Gabriela A Berlakovich, Vienna Herwig R Cerwenka, Graz Peter Ferenci, Wien Alfred Gangl, Vienna Kurt Lenz, Linz Markus Peck-Radosavljevic, Vienna Markus Raderer, Vienna Stefan Riss, Vienna

Belgium

Michael George Adler, Brussels Benedicte Y De Winter, Antwerp Mark De Ridder, Jette Olivier Detry, Liege Denis Dufrane Dufrane, Brussels Sven M Francque, Edegem Nikos Kotzampassakis, Liège Geert KMM Robaeys, Genk Xavier Sagaert, Leuven Peter Starkel, Brussels Eddie Wisse, Keerbergen



SMP Balzan, Santa Cruz do Sul JLF Caboclo, Sao jose do rio preto Fábio Guilherme Campos, Sao Paulo Claudia RL Cardoso, Rio de Janeiro Roberto J Carvalho-Filho, Sao Paulo Carla Daltro, Salvador José Sebastiao dos Santos, Ribeirao Preto Eduardo LR Mello, Rio de Janeiro Sthela Maria Murad-Regadas, Fortaleza Claudia PMS Oliveira, Sao Paulo Júlio C Pereira-Lima, Porto Alegre Marcos V Perini, Sao Paulo Vietla Satyanarayana Rao, Fortaleza Raquel Rocha, Salvador AC Simoes e Silva, Belo Horizonte Mauricio F Silva, Porto Alefre Aytan Miranda Sipahi, Sao Paulo Rosa Leonôra Salerno Soares, Niterói Cristiane Valle Tovo, Porto Alegre Eduardo Garcia Vilela, Belo Horizonte







Canada

Brian Bressler, Vancouver Frank J Burczynski, Winnipeg Wangxue Chen, Ottawa Francesco Crea, Vancouver Mirko Diksic, Montreal Jane A Foster, Hamilton Hugh J Freeman, Vancouver Shahrokh M Ghobadloo, Ottawa Yuewen Gong, Winnipeg Philip H Gordon, Quebec Rakesh Kumar, Edmonton Wolfgang A Kunze, Hamilton Patrick Labonte, Laval Zhikang Peng, Winnipeg Jayadev Raju, Ottawa Maitrevi Raman, Calgary Giada Sebastiani, Montreal Maida J Sewitch, Montreal Eldon A Shaffer, Alberta Christopher W Teshima, Edmonton Jean Sévigny, Québec Pingchang Yang, Hamilton Pingchang Yang, Hamilton Eric M Yoshida, Vancouver Bin Zheng, Edmonton



Chile Marcelo A Beltran, La Serena Flavio Nervi, Santiago Adolfo Parra-Blanco, Santiago Alejandro Soza, Santiago



China Zhao-Xiang Bian, Hong Kong San-Jun Cai, Shanghai Guang-Wen Cao, Shanghai Long Chen, Nanjing Ru-Fu Chen, Guangzhou

George G Chen, Hong Kong Li-Bo Chen, Wuhan Jia-Xu Chen, Beijing Hong-Song Chen, Beijing Lin Chen, Beijing Yang-Chao Chen, Hong Kong Zhen Chen, Shanghai Ying-Sheng Cheng, Shanghai Kent-Man Chu, Hong Kong Zhi-Jun Dai, Xi'an Jing-Yu Deng, Tianjin Yi-Qi Du, Shanghai Zhi Du, Tianjin Hani El-Nezami, Hong Kong Bao-Ying Fei, Hangzhou Chang-Ming Gao, Nanjing Jian-Ping Gong, *Chongqing* Zuo-Jiong Gong, Wuhan Jing-Shan Gong, Shenzhen Guo-Li Gu, Beijing Yong-Song Guan, Chengdu Mao-Lin Guo, Luoyang Jun-Ming Guo, Ningbo Yan-Mei Guo, Shanghai Xiao-Zhong Guo, Shenyang Guo-Hong Han, Xi'an Ming-Liang He, Hong Kong Peng Hou, Xi'an Zhao-Hui Huang, Wuxi Feng Ji, Hangzhou Simon Law, Hong Kong Yu-Yuan Li, Guangzhou Meng-Sen Li, Haikou Shu-De Li, Shanghai Zong-Fang Li, Xi'an Qing-Quan Li, Shanghai Kang Li, Lasa Han Liang, Tianjin Xing'e Liu, Hangzhou Zheng-Wen Liu, Xi'an Xiao-Fang Liu, Yantai Bin Liu, Tianjin Quan-Da Liu, Beijing Hai-Feng Liu, Beijing Fei Liu, Shanghai Ai-Guo Lu, Shanghai He-Sheng Luo, Wuhan Xiao-Peng Ma, Shanghai Yong Meng, Shantou Ke-Jun Nan, Xi'an Siew Chien Ng, Hong Kong Simon SM Ng, Hong Kong Zhao-Shan Niu, Qingdao Di Qu, Shanghai Ying-Mo Shen, *Beijing* Rui-Hua Shi, Nanjing Bao-Min Shi, Shanghai Xiao-Dong Sun, Hangzhou Si-Yu Sun, Shenyang Guang-Hong Tan, Haikou Wen-Fu Tang, Chengdu Anthony YB Teoh, Hong Kong Wei-Dong Tong, Chongqing Eric Tse, Hong Kong Hong Tu, Shanghai



Rong Tu, Haikou Jian-She Wang, Shanghai Kai Wang, Jinan Xiao-Ping Wang, *Xianyang* Xiu-Yan Wang, Shanghai Dao-Rong Wang, Yangzhou De-Sheng Wang, Xi'an Chun-You Wang, Wuhan Ge Wang, Chongqing Xi-Shan Wang, Harbin Wei-hong Wang, Beijing Zhen-Ning Wang, Shenyang Wai Man Raymond Wong, Hong Kong Chun-Ming Wong, Hong Kong Jian Wu, Shanghai Sheng-Li Wu, Xi'an Wu-Jun Wu, Xi'an Qing Xia, Chengdu Yan Xin, Shenyang Dong-Ping Xu, Beijing Jian-Min Xu, Shanghai Wei Xu, Changchun Ming Yan, Jinan Xin-Min Yan, Kunming Yi-Qun Yan, Shanghai Feng Yang, Shanghai Yong-Ping Yang, Beijing He-Rui Yao, Guangzhou Thomas Yau, Hong Kong Winnie Yeo, Hong Kong Jing You, Kunming Jian-Qing Yu, Wuhan Ying-Yan Yu, Shanghai Wei-Zheng Zeng, *Chengdu* Zong-Ming Zhang, *Beijing* Dian-Liang Zhang, Qingdao Ya-Ping Zhang, Shijiazhuang You-Cheng Zhang, Lanzhou Jian-Zhong Zhang, Beijing Ji-Yuan Zhang, Beijing Hai-Tao Zhao, Beijing Jian Zhao, Shanghai Jian-Hong Zhong, Nanning Ying-Qiang Zhong, Guangzhou Ping-Hong Zhou, Shanghai Yan-Ming Zhou, Xiamen Tong Zhou, Nanchong Li-Ming Zhou, Chengdu Guo-Xiong Zhou, Nantong Feng-Shang Zhu, Shanghai Jiang-Fan Zhu, Shanghai Zhao-Hui Zhu, Beijing



Tajana Filipec Kanizaj, Zagreb Mario Tadic, Zagreb





Otto Kucera, *Hradec Kralove* Marek Minarik, *Prague* Pavel Soucek, *Prague* Miroslav Zavoral, *Prague*



Denmark Vibeke Andersen, Odense E Michael Danielsen, Copenhagen



Egypt Mohamed MM Abdel-Latif, Assiut Hussein Atta, Cairo Ashraf Elbahrawy, Cairo Mortada Hassan El-Shabrawi, Cairo Mona El Said El-Raziky, Cairo Elrashdy M Redwan, New Borg Alrab Zeinab Nabil Ahmed Said, Cairo Ragaa HM Salama, Assiut Maha Maher Shehata, Mansoura

Estonia Margus Lember, *Tartu* Tamara Vorobjova, *Tartu*



Finland Marko Kalliomäki, *Turku* Thomas Kietzmann, *Oulu*

Kaija-Leena Kolho, *Helsinki* Eija Korkeila, *Turku* Heikki Makisalo, *Helsinki* Tanja Pessi, *Tampere*

France



Armando Abergel Clermont, Ferrand Elie K Chouillard, Polssy Pierre Cordelier, Toulouse Pascal P Crenn, Garches Catherine Daniel, *Lille* Fanny Daniel, Paris Cedric Dray, Toulouse Benoit Foligne, Lille Jean-Noel Freund, Strasbourg Hervé Guillou, Toulouse Nathalie Janel, Paris Majid Khatib, Bordeaux Jacques Marescaux, Strasbourg Jean-Claude Marie, Paris Driffa Moussata, Pierre Benite Hang Nguyen, Clermont-Ferrand Hugo Perazzo, Paris Alain L Servin, Chatenay-Malabry Chang Xian Zhang, Lyon



Germany Stavros A Antoniou, Monchengladbach Erwin Biecker, Siegburg Hubert E Blum, Freiburg

Thomas Bock, Berlin Katja Breitkopf-Heinlein, Mannheim Elke Cario, Essen Güralp Onur Ceyhan, Munich Angel Cid-Arregui, Heidelberg Michael Clemens Roggendorf, München Christoph F Dietrich, Bad Mergentheim Valentin Fuhrmann, Hamburg Nikolaus Gassler, Aachen Andreas Geier, Wuerzburg Markus Gerhard, Munich Anton Gillessen, Muenster Thorsten Oliver Goetze, Offenbach Daniel Nils Gotthardt, Heidelberg Robert Grützmann, Dresden Thilo Hackert, Heidelberg Claus Hellerbrand, Regensburg Harald Peter Hoensch, Darmstadt Jens Hoeppner, Freiburg Richard Hummel, Muenster Jakob Robert Izbicki, Hamburg Gernot Maximilian Kaiser, Essen Matthias Kapischke, Hamburg Michael Keese, Frankfurt Andrej Khandoga, Munich Jorg Kleeff, Munich Alfred Koenigsrainer, Tuebingen Peter Christopher Konturek, Saalfeld Michael Linnebacher, Rostock Stefan Maier, Kaufbeuren Oliver Mann, Hamburg Marc E Martignoni, Munic Thomas Minor, Bonn Oliver Moeschler, Osnabrueck Jonas Mudter, Eutin Sebastian Mueller, Heidelberg Matthias Ocker, Berlin Andreas Ommer, Essen Albrecht Piiper, Frankfurt Esther Raskopf, Bonn Christoph Reichel, Bad Brückenau Elke Roeb, Giessen Udo Rolle, Frankfurt Karl-Herbert Schafer, Zweibrücken Peter Schemmer, Heidelberg Andreas G Schreyer, Regensburg Manuel A Silva, Penzberg Georgios C Sotiropoulos, Essen Ulrike S Stein, Berlin Dirk Uhlmann, Leipzig Michael Weiss, Halle Hong-Lei Weng, Mannheim Karsten Wursthorn, Hamburg



Alexandra Alexopoulou, Athens Nikolaos Antonakopoulos, Athens Stelios F Assimakopoulos, Patras Grigoris Chatzimavroudis, Thessaloniki Evangelos Cholongitas, Thessaloniki Gregory Christodoulidis, Larisa George N Dalekos, Larissa Urania Georgopoulou, Athens Eleni Gigi, Thessaloniki



Stavros Gourgiotis, Athens Leontios J Hadjileontiadis, Thessaloniki Thomas Hyphantis, Ioannina Ioannis Kanellos, Thessaloniki Stylianos Karatapanis, Rhodes Michael Koutsilieris, Athens Spiros D Ladas, Athens Theodoros K Liakakos, Athens Emanuel K Manesis, Athens Spilios Manolakopoulos, Athens Gerassimos John Mantzaris, Athens Athanasios D Marinis, Piraeus Nikolaos Ioannis Nikiteas, Athens Konstantinos X Papamichael, Athens George Sgourakis, Athens Konstantinos C Thomopoulos, Patras Konstantinos Triantafyllou, Athens Christos Triantos, Patras Georgios Zacharakis, Athens Petros Zezos, Alexandroupolis Demosthenes E Ziogas, Ioannina

Guatemala Carlos Maria Parellada, *Guatemala*

Hungary

Mihaly Boros, Szeged Tamás Decsi, Pécs Gyula Farkas, Szeged Andrea Furka, Debrecen Y vette Mandi, Szeged Peter L Lakatos, Budapest Pal Miheller, Budapest Tamás Molnar, Szeged Attila Olah, Gyor Maria Papp, Debrecen Zoltan Rakonczay, Szeged Ferenc Sipos, Budapest Miklós Tanyi, Debrecen Tibor Wittmann, Szeged

Iceland Tryggvi Bjorn Stefánsson, *Reykjav*ík



Brij B Agarwal, New Delhi Deepak N Amarapurkar, Mumbai Shams ul Bari, Srinagar Sriparna Basu, Varanasi Runu Chakravarty, Kolkata Devendra C Desai, Mumbai Nutan D Desai, Mumbai Suneela Sunil Dhaneshwar, Pune Radha K Dhiman, Chandigarh Pankaj Garg, Mohali Uday C Ghoshal, Lucknow Kalpesh Jani, Vadodara Premashis Kar, New Delhi Jyotdeep Kaur, Chandigarh Rakesh Kochhar, Chandigarh Pradyumna K Mishra, Mumbai Asish K Mukhopadhyay, Kolkata Imtiyaz Murtaza, Srinagar P Nagarajan, New Delhi Samiran Nundy, Delhi Gopal Pande, Hyderabad Benjamin Perakath, Vellore Arun Prasad, New Delhi D Nageshwar Reddy, Hyderabad Lekha Saha, Chandigarh Sundeep Singh Saluja, New Delhi Mahesh Prakash Sharma, New Delhi Sadiq Saleem Sikora, Bangalore Sarman Singh, New Delhi Rajeev Sinha, Jhansi Rupjyoti Talukdar, Hyderabad Rakesh Kumar Tandon, New Delhi Narayanan Thirumoorthy, Coimbatore

Indonesia David Handojo Muljono, Jakarta Andi Utama, Jakarta



Iran Arezoo Aghakhani, *Tehran* Seyed Mohsen Dehghani, *Shiraz* Ahad Eshraghian, *Shiraz* Hossein Khedmat, *Tehran* Sadegh Massarrat, *Tehran* Marjan Mohammadi, *Tehran* Roja Rahimi, *Tehran* Farzaneh Sabahi, *Tehran* Majid Sadeghizadeh, *Tehran* Farideh Siavoshi, *Tehran*



Ireland

Gary Alan Bass, Dublin David J Brayden, Dublin Ronan A Cahill, Dublin Glen A Doherty, Dublin Liam J Fanning, Cork Barry Philip McMahon, Dublin RossMcManus, Dublin Dervla O'Malley, Cork Sinead M Smith, Dublin



Israel Dan Carter, Ramat Gan Jorge-Shmuel Delgado, Metar Eli Magen, Ashdod

Eli Magen, Ashdod Nitsan Maharshak, Tel Aviv Shaul Mordechai, Beer Sheva Menachem Moshkowitz, Tel Aviv William Bahij Nseir, Nazareth Shimon Reif, Jerusalem Ram Reifen, Rehovot Ariella Bar-Gil Shitrit, Jerusalem Noam Shussman, Jerusalem Igor Sukhotnik, Haifa Nir Wasserberg, Petach Tiqwa Jacob Yahav, *Rehovot* Doron Levi Zamir, *Gedera* Shira Zelber-Sagi, *Haifa* Romy Zemel, *Petach-Tikva*

Italy

Ludovico Abenavoli, Catanzaro Luigi Elio Adinolfi, Naples Carlo Virginio Agostoni, Milan Anna Alisi, Rome Piero Luigi Almasio, Palermo Donato Francesco Altomare, Bari Amedeo Amedei, Florence Pietro Andreone, Bologna Imerio Angriman, Padova Vito Annese, Florence Paolo Aurello, Rome Salavtore Auricchio, Naples Gian Luca Baiocchi, Brescia Gianpaolo Balzano, Milan Antonio Basoli, Rome Gabrio Bassotti, San Sisto Mauro Bernardi, Bologna Alberto Biondi, Rome Ennio Biscaldi, Genova Massimo Bolognesi, Padua Luigi Bonavina, Milano Aldo Bove, Chieti Raffaele Bruno, Pavia Luigi Brusciano, Napoli Giuseppe Cabibbo, Palermo Carlo Calabrese, Bologna Daniele Calistri, Meldola Vincenza Calvaruso, Palermo Lorenzo Camellini, Reggio Emilia Marco Candela, Bologna Raffaele Capasso, Naples Lucia Carulli, Modena Renato David Caviglia, Rome Luigina Cellini, Chieti Giuseppe Chiarioni, Verona Claudio Chiesa, Rome Michele Cicala, Roma Rachele Ciccocioppo, Pavia Sandro Contini, Parma Gaetano Corso, Foggia Renato Costi, Parma Alessandro Cucchetti, Bologna Rosario Cuomo, Napoli Giuseppe Currò, Messina Paola De Nardi, Milano Giovanni D De Palma, Naples Raffaele De Palma, Napoli Giuseppina De Petro, Brescia Valli De Re, Aviano Paolo De Simone, Pisa Giuliana Decorti, Trieste Emanuele Miraglia del Giudice, Napoli Isidoro Di Carlo, Catania Matteo Nicola Dario Di Minno, Naples Massimo Donadelli, Verona Mirko D'Onofrio, Verona Maria Pina Dore, Sassari Luca Elli, Milano Massimiliano Fabozzi, Aosta



Massimo Falconi, Ancona Ezio Falletto, Turin Silvia Fargion, Milan Matteo Fassan, Verona Gianfranco Delle Fave, Roma Alessandro Federico, Naples Francesco Feo, Sassari Davide Festi, Bologna Natale Figura, Siena Vincenzo Formica, Rome Mirella Fraquelli, Milan Marzio Frazzoni, Modena Walter Fries, Messina Gennaro Galizia, Naples Andrea Galli, Florence Matteo Garcovich, Rome Eugenio Gaudio, Rome Paola Ghiorzo, Genoa Edoardo G Giannini, Genova Luca Gianotti, Monza Maria Cecilia Giron, Padova Alberto Grassi, Rimini Gabriele Grassi, Trieste Francesco Greco, Bergamo Luigi Greco, Naples Antonio Grieco, Rome Fabio Grizzi, Rozzano Laurino Grossi, Pescara Simone Guglielmetti, Milan Tiberiu Hershcovici, Jerusalem Calogero Iacono, Verona Enzo Ierardi, Bari Amedeo Indriolo, Bergamo Raffaele Iorio, Naples Paola Iovino, Salerno Angelo A Izzo, Naples Loreta Kondili, Rome Filippo La Torre, Rome Giuseppe La Torre, Rome Giovanni Latella, L'Aquila Salvatore Leonardi, Catania Massimo Libra, Catania Anna Licata, Palermo C armela Loguercio, Naples Amedeo Lonardo, Modena Carmelo Luigiano, Catania Francesco Luzza, Catanzaro Giovanni Maconi, Milano Antonio Macrì, Messina Mariano Malaguarnera, Catania Francesco Manguso, Napoli Tommaso Maria Manzia, Rome Daniele Marrelli, Siena Gabriele Masselli, Rome Sara Massironi, Milan Giuseppe Mazzarella, Avellino Michele Milella, Rome Giovanni Milito, Rome Antonella d'Arminio Monforte, Milan Fabrizio Montecucco, Genoa Giovanni Monteleone, Rome Mario Morino, Torino Vincenzo La Mura, Milan Gerardo Nardone, Naples Riccardo Nascimbeni, Brescia Gabriella Nesi, Florence Giuseppe Nigri, Rome

Erica Novo, Turin Veronica Ojetti, Rome Michele Orditura, Naples Fabio Pace, Seriate Lucia Pacifico, Rome Omero Alessandro Paoluzi, Rome Valerio Pazienza, San Giovanni Rotondo Rinaldo Pellicano, Turin Adriano M Pellicelli, Rome Nadia Peparini, Ciampino Mario Pescatori, Rome Antonio Picardi, Rome Alberto Pilotto, Padova Alberto Piperno, Monza Anna Chiara Piscaglia, Rome Maurizio Pompili, Rome Francesca Romana Ponziani, Rome Cosimo Prantera, Rome Girolamo Ranieri, Bari Carlo Ratto, Tome Barbara Renga, Perugia Alessandro Repici, Rozzano Maria Elena Riccioni, Rome Lucia Ricci-Vitiani, Rome Luciana Rigoli, Messina Mario Rizzetto, Torino Ballarin Roberto, Modena Roberto G Romanelli, Florence Claudio Romano, Messina Luca Roncucci, Modena Cesare Ruffolo, Treviso L ucia Sacchetti, Napoli Rodolfo Sacco, Pisa Lapo Sali, Florence Romina Salpini, Rome Giulio Aniello, Santoro Treviso Armando Santoro, Rozzano Edoardo Savarino, Padua Marco Senzolo, Padua Annalucia Serafino, Rome Giuseppe S Sica, Rome Pierpaolo Sileri, Rome Cosimo Sperti, Padua Vincenzo Stanghellini, Bologna Cristina Stasi, Florence Gabriele Stocco, Trieste Roberto Tarquini, Florence Mario Testini, Bari Guido Torzilli, Milan Guido Alberto Massimo, Tiberio Brescia Giuseppe Toffoli, Aviano Alberto Tommasini, Trieste Francesco Tonelli, Florence Cesare Tosetti Porretta, Terme Lucio Trevisani, Cona Guglielmo M Trovato, Catania Mariapia Vairetti, Pavia Luca Vittorio Valenti, Milano Mariateresa T Ventura, Bari Giuseppe Verlato, Verona Marco Vivarelli, Ancona Giovanni Li Volti, Catania Giuseppe Zanotti, Padua Vincenzo Zara, Lecce Gianguglielmo Zehender, Milan Anna Linda Zignego, Florence Rocco Antonio Zoccali, Messina

Angelo Zullo, Rome

Japan Yasushi Adachi, Sapporo Takafumi Ando, Nagoya Masahiro Arai, Tokyo Makoto Arai, Chiba Takaaki Arigami, Kagoshima Itaru Endo, Yokohama Munechika Enjoji, Fukuoka Shunji Fujimori, Tokyo Yasuhiro Fujino, Akashi Toshiyoshi Fujiwara, Okayama Yosuke Fukunaga, Tokyo Toshio Fukusato, Tokyo Takahisa Furuta, *Hamamatsu* Osamu Handa, Kyoto Naoki Hashimoto, Osaka Yoichi Hiasa, Toon Masatsugu Hiraki, Saga Satoshi Hirano, Sapporo Keiji Hirata, Fukuoka Toru Hiyama, Higashihiroshima Akira Hokama, Nishihara Shu Hoteya, Tokyo Masao Ichinose, Wakayama Tatsuya Ide, Kurume Masahiro Iizuka, Akita Toshiro Iizuka, Tokyo Kenichi Ikejima, Tokyo Tetsuya Ikemoto, Tokushima Hiroyuki Imaeda, Saitama Atsushi Imagawa, Kan-onji Hiroo Imazu, Tokyo Shuji Isaji, Tsu Toru Ishikawa, Niigata Toshiyuki Ishiwata, Tokyo Soichi Itaba, Kitakyushu Yoshiaki Iwasaki, Okayama Tatehiro Kagawa, Isehara Satoru Kakizaki, Maebashi Naomi Kakushima, Shizuoka Terumi Kamisawa, Tokyo Akihide Kamiya, Isehara Osamu Kanauchi, Tokyo Tatsuo Kanda, Chiba Shin Kariya, Okayama Shigeyuki Kawa, Matsumoto Takumi Kawaguchi, Kurume Takashi Kawai, Tokyo Soo Ryang Kim, Kobe Shinsuke Kiriyama, Gunma Tsuneo Kitamura, Urayasu Masayuki Kitano, Osakasayama Hirotoshi Kobayashi, Tokyo Hironori Koga, Kurume Takashi Kojima, Sapporo Satoshi Kokura, Kyoto Shuhei Komatsu, Kyoto Tadashi Kondo, Tokyo Yasuteru Kondo, Sendai Yasuhiro Kuramitsu, Yamaguchi Yukinori Kurokawa, Osaka Shin Maeda, Yokohama Koutarou Maeda, Toyoake Hitoshi Maruyama, Chiba



Atsushi Masamune, Sendai Hiroyuki Matsubayashi, Suntogun Akihisa Matsuda, Inzai Hirofumi Matsui, Tsukuba Akira Matsumori, Kyoto Yoichi Matsuo, Nagoya Y Matsuzaki, Ami Toshihiro Mitaka, Sapporo Kouichi Miura, Akita Shinichi Miyagawa, Matumoto Eiji Miyoshi, Suita Toru Mizuguchi, Sapporo Nobumasa Mizuno, Nagoya Zenichi Morise, Nagoya Tomohiko Moriyama, Fukuoka Kunihiko Murase, Tusima Michihiro Mutoh, Tsukiji Akihito Nagahara, Tokyo Hikaru Nagahara, Tokyo Hidenari Nagai, Tokyo Koichi Nagata, Shimotsuke-shi Masaki Nagaya, Kawasaki Hisato Nakajima, Nishi-Shinbashi Toshifusa Nakajima, Tokyo Hiroshi Nakano, Kawasaki Hiroshi Nakase, Kyoto Toshiyuki Nakayama, Nagasaki Takahiro Nakazawa, Nagoya Shoji Natsugoe, Kagoshima City Tsutomu Nishida, Suita Shuji Nomoto, Naogya Sachiyo Nomura, Tokyo Takeshi Ogura, Takatsukishi Nobuhiro Ohkohchi, Tsukuba Toshifumi Ohkusa, Kashiwa Hirohide Ohnishi, Akita Teruo Okano, Tokyo Satoshi Osawa, Hamamatsu Motoyuki Otsuka, Tokyo Michitaka Ozaki, Sapporo Satoru Saito, Yokohama Naoaki Sakata, Sendai Ken Sato, Maebashi Toshiro Sato, Tokyo Tomoyuki Shibata, Toyoake H Shimada, Tokyo Tomohiko Shimatani, Kure Yukihiro Shimizu, Nanto Tadashi Shimoyama, Hirosaki Masayuki Sho, Nara Ikuo Shoji, Kobe Atsushi Sofuni, Tokyo Takeshi Suda, Niigata M Sugimoto, Hamamatsu Ken Sugimoto, Hamamatsu Haruhiko Sugimura, Hamamatsu Shoichiro Sumi, Kyoto Hidekazu Suzuki, Tokyo Masahiro Tajika, Nagoya Hitoshi Takagi, Takasaki Toru Takahashi, Niigata Yoshihisa Takahashi, Tokyo Shinsuke Takeno, Fukuoka Akihiro Tamori, Osaka Kyosuke Tanaka, Tsu Shinji Tanaka, Hiroshima

Atsushi Tanaka, Tokyo Yasuhito Tanaka, Nagoya Shinji Tanaka, Tokyo Minoru Tomizawa, Yotsukaido City Kyoko Tsukiyama-Kohara, Kagoshima Takuya Watanabe, Niigata Kazuhiro Watanabe, Sendai Satoshi Yamagiwa, Niigata Takayuki Yamamoto, Yokkaichi Hiroshi Yamamoto, Otsu Kosho Yamanouchi, Nagasaki Ichiro Yasuda, Gifu Yutaka Yata, Maebashi-city Shin-ichi Yokota, Sapporo Norimasa Yoshida, Kyoto Hiroshi Yoshida, *Tama-City* Hitoshi Yoshiji, Kashihara Kazuhiko Yoshimatsu, Tokyo Kentaro Yoshioka, Toyoake Nobuhiro Zaima, Nara







Lebanon Bassam N Abboud, Beirut Kassem A Barada, Beirut Marwan Ghosn, Beirut Iyad A Issa, Beirut Fadi H Mourad, Beirut Ala Sharara, Beirut Rita Slim, Beirut

Lithuania Antanas Mickevicius, Kaunas





Richard A Awad, Mexico City Carlos R Camara-Lemarroy, Monterrey Norberto C Chavez-Tapia, Mexico City Wolfgang Gaertner, Mexico City Diego Garcia-Compean, Monterrey Arturo Panduro, Guadalajara OT Teramoto-Matsubara, Mexico City Felix Tellez-Avila, Mexico City Omar Vergara-Fernandez, Mexico City Saúl Villa-Trevino, Cuidad de México



Netherlands

Robert J de Knegt, *Rotterdam* Tom Johannes Gerardus Gevers, *Nijmegen* Menno Hoekstra, *Leiden* BW Marcel Spanier, *Arnhem* Karel van Erpecum, *Utrecht*



Leo K Cheng, Auckland Andrew Stewart Day, Christchurch Jonathan Barnes Koea, Auckland Max Petrov, Auckland



Olufunmilayo Adenike Lesi, *Lagos* Jesse Abiodun Otegbayo, *Ibadan* Stella Ifeanyi Smith, *Lagos*



Trond Berg, Oslo Trond Arnulf Buanes, Krokkleiva Thomas de Lange, Rud Magdy El-Salhy, Stord Rasmus Goll, Tromso Dag Arne Lihaug Hoff, Aalesund

Pakistan Zaigham Abbas, *Karachi* Usman A Ashfaq, *Faisalabad* Muhammad Adnan Bawany, *Hyderabad* Muhammad Idrees, *Lahore* Saeed Sadiq Hamid, *Karachi* Yasir Waheed, *Islamabad*

Poland

Thomas Brzozowski, *Cracow* Magdalena Chmiela, *Lodz* Krzysztof Jonderko, *Sosnowiec* Anna Kasicka-Jonderko, *Sosnowiec* Michal Kukla, *Katowice* Tomasz Hubert Mach, *Krakow* Agata Mulak, *Wroclaw* Danuta Owczarek, *Kraków* Piotr Socha, *Warsaw* Piotr Stalke, *Gdansk* Julian Teodor Swierczynski, *Gdansk* Anna M Zawilak-Pawlik, *Wroclaw*



Portugal Marie Isabelle Cremers, Setubal Ceu Figueiredo, Porto Ana Isabel Lopes, LIsbon M Paula Macedo, Lisboa Ricardo Marcos, Porto Rui T Marinho, Lisboa Guida Portela-Gomes, Estoril



Filipa F Vale, Lisbon







Dan LucianDumitrascu, Cluj-Napoca Carmen Fierbinteanu-Braticevici, Bucharest Romeo G Mihaila, Sibiu Lucian Negreanu, Bucharest Adrian Saftoiu, Craiova Andrada Seicean, Cluj-Napoca Ioan Sporea, Timisoara Letiția Adela Maria Streba, Craiova Anca Trifan, Iasi

Russia

Victor Pasechnikov, Stavropol Vasiliy Ivanovich Reshetnyak, Moscow Vitaly Skoropad, Obninsk

建建机制

Saudi Arabia

Abdul-Wahed N Meshikhes, *Dammam* M Ezzedien Rabie, *Khamis Mushait*

(***

Singapore

Brian KP Goh, Singapore Richie Soong, Singapore Ker-Kan Tan, Singapore Kok-Yang Tan, Singapore Yee-Joo Tan, Singapore Mark Wong, Singapore Hong Ping Xia, Singapore

÷

Slovenia

Matjaz Homan, Ljubljana Martina Perse, Ljubljana



Sang Hoon Ahn, Seoul Seung Hyuk Baik, Seoul Soon Koo Baik, Wonju Soo-Cheon Chae, Iksan Byung-Ho Choe, Daegu Suck Chei Choi, Iksan Hoon Jai Chun, Seoul Yeun-Jun Chung, Seoul Young-Hwa Chung, Seoul Ki-Baik Hahm, Seongnam Sang Young Han, Busan Seok Joo Han, Seoul Seung-Heon Hong, Iksan Jin-Hyeok Hwang, Seoungnam Jeong Won Jang, Seoul Jin-Young Jang, Seoul Dae-Won Jun, Seoul Young Do Jung, Kwangju Gyeong Hoon Kang, Seoul Sung-Bum Kang, Seoul Koo Jeong Kang, Daegu Ki Mun Kang, Jinju Chang Moo Kang, Seodaemun-gu Gwang Ha Kim, Busan Sang Soo Kim, Goyang-si Jin Cheon Kim, Seoul Tae Il Kim, Seoul Jin Hong Kim, Suwon Kyung Mo Kim, Seoul Kyongmin Kim, Suwon Hyung-Ho Kim, Seongnam Seoung Hoon Kim, Goyang Sang Il Kim, Seoul Hyun-Soo Kim, Wonju Jung Mogg Kim, Seoul Dong Yi Kim, Gwangju Kyun-Hwan Kim, Seoul Jong-Han Kim, Ansan Sang Wun Kim, Seoul Ja-Lok Ku, Seoul Kyu Taek Lee, Seoul Hae-Wan Lee, Chuncheon Inchul Lee, Seoul Jung Eun Lee, Seoul Sang Chul Lee, Daejeon Song Woo Lee, Ansan-si Hyuk-Joon Lee, Seoul Seong-Wook Lee, Yongin Kil Yeon Lee, Seoul Jong-Inn Lee, Seoul Kyung A Lee, Seoul Jong-Baeck Lim, Seoul Eun-Yi Moon, Seoul SH Noh, Seoul Seung Woon Paik, Seoul Won Sang Park, Seoul Sung-Joo Park, Iksan Kyung Sik Park, Daegu Se Hoon Park, Seoul Yoonkyung Park, *Gwangju* Seung-Wan Ryu, Daegu Il Han Song, Cheonan Myeong Jun Song, Daejeon Yun Kyoung Yim, Daejeon Dae-Yeul Yu Daejeon

Spain

Mariam Aguas, Valencia Raul J Andrade, Málaga Antonio Arroyo, Elche Josep M Bordas, Barcelona Lisardo Boscá, Madrid Ricardo Robles Campos, Murcia Jordi Camps, Reus Carlos Cervera Barcelona

Alfonso Clemente, Granada Pilar Codoner-Franch, Valencia Fernando J Corrales, Pamplona Fermin Sánchez de Medina, Granada Alberto Herreros de Tejada, Majadahonda Enrique de-Madaria, Alicante JE Dominguez-Munoz, Santiago de Compostela Vicente Felipo, Valencia CM Fernandez-Rodriguez, Madrid Carmen Frontela-Saseta, Murcia Julio Galvez, Granada Maria Teresa García, Vigo MI Garcia-Fernandez, Málaga Emilio Gonzalez-Reimers, La Laguna Marcel Jimenez, Bellaterra Angel Lanas, Zaragoza Juan Ramón Larrubia, Guadalajara Antonio Lopez-Sanroman, Madrid Vicente Lorenzo-Zuniga, Badalona Alfredo J Lucendo, Tomelloso Vicenta Soledad Martinez-Zorzano, Vigo José Manuel Martin-Villa, Madrid Julio Mayol, Madrid Manuel Morales-Ruiz, Barcelona Alfredo Moreno-Egea, Murcia Albert Pares, Barcelona Maria Pellise, Barcelona José Perea, Madrid Miguel Angel Plaza, Zaragoza María J Pozo, Cáceres Enrique Quintero, La Laguna Jose M Ramia, Madrid Francisco Rodriguez-Frias, Barcelona Silvia Ruiz-Gaspa, Barcelona Xavier Serra-Aracil, Barcelona Vincent Soriano, Madrid Javier Suarez, Pamplona Carlos Taxonera, Madrid M Isabel Torres, Jaén Manuel Vazquez-Carrera, Barcelona Benito Velayos, Valladolid Silvia Vidal, Barcelona







SwedenRoland G Andersson, LundBergthor Björnsson, LinkopingJohan Christopher Bohr, ÖrebroMauro D' Amato, StockholmThomas Franzen, NorrkopingEvangelos Kalaitzakis, LundRiadh Sadik, GothenburgPer Anders Sandstrom, LinkopingErvin Toth, MalmöKonstantinos Tsimogiannis, VasterasApostolos V Tsolakis, Uppsala





Gieri Cathomas, *Liestal* Jean Louis Frossard, *Geneve* Christian Toso, *Geneva* Stephan Robert Vavricka, *Zurich* Dominique Velin, *Lausanne*

Thailand

Thawatchai Akaraviputh, Bangkok P Yoysungnoen Chintana, Pathumthani Veerapol Kukongviriyapan, Muang Vijittra Leardkamolkarn, Bangkok Varut Lohsiriwat, Bangkok Somchai Pinlaor, Khaon Kaen D Wattanasirichaigoon, Bangkok



Tunisia Ibtissem Ghedira, *Sousse* Lilia Zouiten-Mekki, *Tunis*

Turkey



Inci Alican, Istanbul Mustafa Altindis, Sakarya Mutay Aslan, Antalya Oktar Asoglu, Istanbul Yasemin Hatice Balaban, Istanbul Metin Basaranoglu, Ankara Yusuf Bayraktar, Ankara Süleyman Bayram, Adiyaman Ahmet Bilici, Istanbul Ahmet Sedat Boyacioglu, Ankara Züleyha Akkan Cetinkaya, Kocaeli Cavit Col, Bolu Yasar Colak, Istanbul Cagatay Erden Daphan, Kirikkale Mehmet Demir, Hatay Ahmet Merih Dobrucali, Istanbul Gülsüm Ozlem Elpek, Antalya Ayse Basak Engin, Ankara Eren Ersoy, Ankara Osman Ersoy, Ankara Yusuf Ziya Erzin, Istanbul Mukaddes Esrefoglu, Istanbul Levent Filik, Ankara Ozgur Harmanci, Ankara Koray Hekimoglu, Ankara Abdurrahman Kadayifci, Gaziantep Cem Kalayci, Istanbul Selin Kapan, Istanbul Huseyin Kayadibi, Adana Sabahattin Kaymakoglu, Istanbul Metin Kement, Istanbul Mevlut Kurt, Bolu Resat Ozaras, Istanbul Elvan Ozbek, Adapazari

Cengiz Ozcan, Mersin Hasan Ozen, Ankara Halil Ozguc, Bursa Mehmet Ozturk, Izmir Orhan V Ozkan, Sakarya Semra Paydas, Adana Ozlem Durmaz Suoglu, Istanbul Ilker Tasci, Ankara Müge Tecder-ünal, Ankara Mesut Tez, Ankara Serdar Topaloglu, Trabzon Murat Toruner, Ankara Gokhan Tumgor, Adana Oguz Uskudar, Adana Mehmet Yalniz, Elazig Mehmet Yaman, Elazig Veli Yazisiz, Antalya Yusuf Yilmaz, Istanbul Ozlem Yilmaz, Izmir Oya Yucel, Istanbul Ilhami Yuksel, Ankara

United Kingdom

Nadeem Ahmad Afzal, Southampton Navneet K Ahluwalia, Stockport Yeng S Ang, Lancashire Ramesh P Arasaradnam, *Coventry* Ian Leonard Phillip Beales, Norwich John Beynon, Swansea Barbara Braden, Oxford Simon Bramhall, Birmingham Geoffrey Burnstock, London Ian Chau, Sutton Thean Soon Chew, London Helen G Coleman, Belfast Anil Dhawan, London Sunil Dolwani, Cardiff Piers Gatenby, London Anil T George, London Pasquale Giordano, London Paul Henderson, Edinburgh Georgina Louise Hold, Aberdeen Stefan Hubscher, Birmingham Robin D Hughes, London Nusrat Husain, Manchester Matt W Johnson, Luton Konrad Koss, Macclesfield Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Edinburgh Simon Lal, Salford John S Leeds, Aberdeen JK K Limdi, Manchester Hongxiang Liu, Cambridge Michael Joseph McGarvey, London Michael Anthony Mendall, London Alexander H Mirnezami, Southampton J Bernadette Moore, Guildford Claudio Nicoletti, Norwich Savvas Papagrigoriadis, London Sylvia LF Pender, Southampton David Mark Pritchard, Liverpool James A Ross, Edinburgh Kamran Rostami, Worcester Xiong Z Ruan, London Frank I Tovey, London Dhiraj Tripathi, Birmingham

Vamsi R Velchuru, Great Yarmouth Nicholas T Ventham, Edinburgh Diego Vergani, London Jack Westwood Winter, Glasgow Terence Wong, London Ling Yang, Oxford



United States

Daniel E Abbott, Cincinnati Ghassan K Abou-Alfa, New York Julian Abrams, New York David William Adelson, Los Angeles Jonathan Steven Alexander, Shreveport Tauseef Ali, Oklahoma City Mohamed R Ali, Sacramento Rajagopal N Aravalli, Minneapolis Hassan Ashktorab, Washington Shashi Bala, Worcester Charles F Barish, Raleigh P Patrick Basu, New York Robert L Bell, Berkeley Heights David Bentrem, Chicago Henry J Binder, New Haven Joshua Bleier, Philadelphia Wojciech Blonski, Johnson City Kenneth Boorom, Corvallis Brian Boulay, Chicago Carla W Brady, Durham Kyle E Brown, *Iowa City* Adeel A Butt, Pittsburgh Weibiao Cao, Providence Andrea Castillo, Cheney Fernando J Castro, Weston Adam S Cheifetz, Boston Xiaoxin Luke Chen, Durham Ramsey Cheung, Palo Alto Parimal Chowdhury, Little Rock Edward John Ciaccio, New York Dahn L Clemens, Omaha Yingzi Cong, Galveston Laura Iris Cosen-Binker, Boston Joseph John Cullen, Lowa Mark J Czaja, Bronx Mariana D Dabeva, Bronx Christopher James Damman, Seattle Isabelle G De Plaen, Chicago Punita Dhawan, Nashville Hui Dong, La Jolla Wael El-Rifai, Nashville Sukru H Emre, New Haven Paul Feuerstadt, Hamden Josef E Fischer, Boston Laurie N Fishman, Boston Joseph Che Forbi, Atlanta Temitope Foster, Atlanta Amy E Foxx-Orenstein, Scottsdale Daniel E Freedberg, New York Shai Friedland, Palo Alto Virgilio George, Indianapolis Ajay Goel, Dallas Oliver Grundmann, Gainesville Stefano Guandalini, Chicago Chakshu Gupta, St. Joseph Grigoriy E Gurvits, New York



Xiaonan Han, Cincinnati Mohamed Hassan, Jackson Martin Hauer-Jensen, Little Rock Koichi Hayano, Boston Yingli Hee, Atlanta Samuel B Ho, San Diego Jason Ken Hou, Houston Lifang Hou, Chicago K-Oin Hu, Orange Jamal A Ibdah, Columbia Robert Thomas Jensen, Bethesda Huanguang "Charlie" Jia, Gainesville Rome Jutabha, Los Angeles Andreas M Kaiser, Los Angeles Avinash Kambadakone, Boston David Edward Kaplan, Philadelphia Randeep Kashyap, Rochester Rashmi Kaul, Tulsa Ali Keshavarzian, Chicago Amir Maqbul Khan, Marshall Nabeel Hasan Khan, New Orleans Sahil Khanna, Rochester Kusum K Kharbanda, Omaha Hyun Sik Kim, Pittsburgh Joseph Kim, Duarte Jae S Kim, Gainesville Miran Kim, Providence Timothy R Koch, Washington Burton I Korelitz, New York Betsy Kren, Minneapolis Shiu-Ming Kuo, Buffalo Michelle Lai, Boston Andreas Larentzakis, Boston Edward Wolfgang Lee, Los Angeles Daniel A Leffler, Boston Michael Leitman, New York Suthat Liangpunsakul, Indianapolis Joseph K Lim, New Haven Elaine Y Lin, Bronx Henry C Lin, *Albuquerque* Rohit Loomba, La Jolla James David Luketich, Pittsburgh

Li Ma, Stanford Mohammad F Madhoun, Oklahoma City Thomas C Mahl, Buffalo Ashish Malhotra, Bettendorf Pranoti Mandrekar, Worcester John Marks, Wynnewood Wendy M Mars, Pittsburgh Julien Vahe Matricon, San Antonio Craig J McClain, Louisville Tamir Miloh, Phoenix Ayse Leyla Mindikoglu, Baltimore Huanbiao Mo, Denton Klaus Monkemuller, Birmingham John Morton, Stanford Adnan Muhammad, *Tampa* Michael J Nowicki, Jackson Patrick I Okolo, Baltimore Giusepp Orlando, Winston Salem Natalia A Osna, Omaha Virendra N Pandey, Newark Mansour A Parsi, Cleveland Michael F Picco, Jacksonville Daniel S Pratt, Boston Xiaofa Qin, Newark Janardan K Reddy, Chicago Victor E Reyes, *Galveston* Jon Marc Rhoads, Houston Giulia Roda, New York Jean-Francois Armand Rossignol, Tampa Paul A Rufo, Boston Madhusudana Girija Sanal, New York Miguel Saps, Chicago Sushil Sarna, Galveston Ann O Scheimann, Baltimore Bernd Schnabl, La Jolla Matthew J Schuchert, Pittsburgh Ekihiro Seki, La Jolla Chanjuan Shi, Nashville David Quan Shih, Los Angeles Shadab A Siddiqi, Orlando William B Silverman, Iowa City Shashideep Singhal, New York

Bronislaw L Slomiany, Newark Steven F Solga, Bethlehem Byoung-Joon Song, Bethesda Dario Sorrentino, Roanoke Scott R Steele, Fort Lewis Branko Stefanovic, Tallahassee Arun Swaminath, New York Kazuaki Takabe, Richmond Naoki Tanaka, Bethesda Hans Ludger Tillmann, Durham George Triadafilopoulos, Stanford John Richardson Thompson, Nashville Andrew Ukleja, Weston Miranda AL van Tilburg, Chapel Hill Gilberto Vaughan, Atlanta Vijayakumar Velu, Atlanta Gebhard Wagener, New York Kasper Saonun Wang, Los Angeles Xiangbing Wang, New Brunswick Daoyan Wei, Houston Theodore H Welling, Ann Arbor C Mel Wilcox, Birmingham Jacqueline Lee Wolf, Boston Laura Ann Woollett, Cincinnati Harry Hua-Xiang Xia, East Hanover Wen Xie, Pittsburgh Guang Yu Yang, Chicago Michele T Yip-Schneider, Indianapolis Sam Zakhari, Bethesda Kezhong Zhang, Detroit Huiping Zhou, Richmond Xiao-Jian Zhou, Cambridge Richard Zubarik, Burlington

Venezuela Miguel Angel Chiurillo, Barquisimeto

Vietnam Van Bang Nguyen, Hanoi



World Journal of Gastroenterology

Contents

Weekly Volume 21 Number 41 November 7, 2015

EDITORIAL

11489 Hepatic metastases from gastric cancer: A surgical perspective

Tiberio GAM, Roviello F, Donini A, de Manzoni G; the Italian Research Group for Gastric Cancer

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

11493 Immunomodulating effects of antibiotics used in the prophylaxis of bacterial infections in advanced cirrhosis

Zapater P, González-Navajas JM, Such J, Francés R

11502 Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy

Ruíz-del-Árbol L, Serradilla R

- 11522 Inflammatory status in human hepatic cirrhosis Martínez-Esparza M, Tristán-Manzano M, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, García-Peñarrubia P
- 11542 Ultrasound-based elastography for the diagnosis of portal hypertension in cirrhotics Şirli R, Sporea I, Popescu A, Dănilă M
- 11552 Genetic, metabolic and environmental factors involved in the development of liver cirrhosis in Mexico Ramos-Lopez O, Martinez-Lopez E, Roman S, Fierro NA, Panduro A
- 11567 Non-invasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis Lurie Y, Webb M, Cytter-Kuint R, Shteingart S, Lederkremer GZ
- 11584 Do vasopressin V2 receptor antagonists benefit cirrhotics with refractory ascites? Fukui H
- 11597 Gut microbiota and host metabolism in liver cirrhosis Usami M, Miyoshi M, Yamashita H
- 11609 Towards curative therapy in gastric cancer: Faraway, so close! Cravo M, Fidalgo C, Garrido R, Rodrigues T, Luz G, Palmela C, Santos M, Lopes F, Maio R
- 11621 Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer: Current options and future directions Kanagavel D, Fedyanin M, Tryakin A, Tjulandin S



11636	Emerging blood-based biomarkers for detection of gastric cancer			
11654	Role of <i>Helicobacter pylori</i> infection in gastric carcinogenesis: Current knowledge and future directions <i>Sokic-Milutinovic A, Alempijevic T, Milosavljevic T</i>			
11673	Mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway and invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer Yang M, Huang CZ			
11680	Competing endogenous RNA networks and gastric cancer Guo LL, Song CH, Wang P, Dai LP, Zhang JY, Wang KJ			
11688	Colitis-associated colon cancer: Is it in your genes? Van Der Kraak L, Gros P, Beauchemin N			
11700	Transanal total mesorectal excision: A valid option for rectal cancer? Buchs NC, Nicholson GA, Ris F, Mortensen NJ, Hompes R			
11709	Non-coding landscapes of colorectal cancer Ragusa M, Barbagallo C, Statello L, Condorelli AG, Battaglia R, Tamburello L, Barbagallo D, Di Pietro C, Purrello M			
11740	Neuroendocrine differentiation: The mysterious fellow of colorectal cancer Kleist B, Poetsch M			
11748	Eicosanoid pathway in colorectal cancer: Recent updates Tuncer S, Banerjee S			
11767	Colorectal cancer: Metastases to a single organ Vatandoust S, Price TJ, Karapetis CS			
11777	Pathophysiological mechanisms of death resistance in colorectal carcinoma Huang CY, Yu LCH			
11793	REVIEW Treatment-related gastrointestinal toxicities and advanced colorectal or pancreatic cancer: A critical update <i>Aprile G, Rihawi K, De Carlo E, Sonis ST</i>			
11804	Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: More than a restrictive bariatric surgery procedure?			



Benaiges D, Más-Lorenzo A, Goday A, Ramon JM, Chillarón JJ, Pedro-Botet J, Flores-Le Roux JA

Contents

11815 Inflammation: A novel target of current therapies for hepatic encephalopathy in liver cirrhosis *Luo M, Guo JY, Cao WK*

MINIREVIEWS

- 11825 Role of oats in celiac disease Comino I, Moreno ML, Sousa C
- 11832 Preoperative endoscopic diagnosis of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors, including magnifying endoscopy *Tsuji S, Doyama H, Tsuji K, Tsuyama S, Tominaga K, Yoshida N, Takemura K, Yamada S, Niwa H, Katayanagi K, Kurumaya H, Okada T*
- 11842
 Endosonography guided management of pancreatic fluid collections

 Vilmann AS, Menachery J, Tang SJ, Srinivasan I, Vilmann P

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

- 11854 Animal models of human colorectal cancer: Current status, uses and limitations Mittal VK, Bhullar JS, Jayant K
- 11862 Novel understanding of ABC transporters ABCB1/MDR/P-glycoprotein, ABCC2/MRP2, and ABCG2/BCRP in colorectal pathophysiology

Andersen V, Svenningsen K, Knudsen LA, Hansen AK, Holmskov U, Stensballe A, Vogel U

11877 Nomograms for colorectal cancer: A systematic review Kawai K, Sunami E, Yamaguchi H, Ishihara S, Kazama S, Nozawa H, Hata K, Kiyomatsu T, Tanaka J, Tanaka T, Nishikawa T, Kitayama J, Watanabe T



Contents		<i>World Journal of Gastroenterology</i> Volume 21 Number 41 November 7, 2015		
ABOUT COVER	Ec Fa "ເ	Editorial board member of <i>World Journal of Gastroenterology</i> , Massimiliano Fabozzi, MD, PhD, Surgeon, Department of General Surgery, Aosta Valley AUSL, "U. Parini" - Aosta Valley Regional Hospital, Aosta 11100, Italy		
AIMS AND SCOPE		World Journal of Gastroenterology (World J Gastroenterol, WJG, print ISSN 1007-9327, online ISSN 2219-2840, DOI: 10.3748) is a peer-reviewed open access journal. WJG was estab- lished on October 1, 1995. It is published weekly on the 7 th , 14 th , 21 st , and 28 th each month. The WJG Editorial Board consists of 1377 experts in gastroenterology and hepatology from 68 countries. The primary task of WJG is to rapidly publish high-quality original articles, reviews, and commentaries in the fields of gastroenterology, hepatology, gastrointestinal endos- copy, gastrointestinal surgery, hepatobiliary surgery, gastrointestinal oncology, gastroin- testinal radiation oncology, gastrointestinal imaging, gastrointestinal interventional ther- apy, gastrointestinal infectious diseases, gastrointestinal pharmacology, gastrointestinal pathophysiology, gastrointestinal laboratory medicine, gastrointestinal molecular biol- ogy, gastrointestinal immunology, gastrointestinal microbiology, gastrointestinal translational medicine, gastrointestinal diagnostics, and gastrointestinal therapeutics. WJG is dedicated to become an influential and prestigious journal in gas- troenterology and hepatology, to promote the development of above disciplines, and to improve the diagnostic and therapeutic skill and expertise of clinicians.		
INDEXING/ABSTRACTING	W en M O Ra en	<i>World Journal of Gastroenterology</i> is now indexed in Current Contents [®] /Clinical Medicine, Science Citation Index Expanded (also known as SciSearch [®]), Journal Citation Reports [®] , Index Medicus, MEDLINE, PubMed, PubMed Central, Digital Object Identifier, and Directory of Open Access Journals. According to the 2014 Journal Citation Reports [®] released by Thomson Reuters (ISI), the 2014 impact factor for <i>WJG</i> is 2.369, ranking 41 among 76 journals in gastroenterology and hepatology, quartile in category Q2.		
FLYLEAF I	-IX Ec	ditorial Board		
EDITORS FOR Respon THIS ISSUE Proofing		e Assistant Editor: Xiang Li Responsible e Electronic Editor: Cai-Hong Wang Proofing E ditor-in-Chief: Lian-Sheng Ma	le Science Editor: Jing Yu Editorial Office Director: Jin-Lei Wang	
 NAME OF JOURNAL World Journal of Gastroenterology ISSN ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) LAUNCH DATE October 1, 1995 FREQUENCY Weekly EDITORS-IN-CHIEF Damian Garcia-Olmo, MD, PhD, Doctor, Professor, Surgeon, Department of Surgery, Universidad Autonoma de Madrid; Department of General Sur- gery, Fundacion Jimenez Diaz University Hospital, Madrid 28040, Spain Stephen C Strom, PhD, Professor, Department of Laboratory Medicine, Division of Pathology, Karo- linska Institutet, Stockholm 141-86, Sweden Andrzej S Tarnawski, MD, PhD, DSc (Med), Professor of Medicine, Chief Gastroenterology, VA 		ong Beach Health Care System, University of Cali- rnia, Irvine, CA, 5901 E. Seventh Str., Long Beach, A 90822, United States DITORIAL OFFICE n-Lei Wang, Director iu-Xia Song, Vice Director <i>"orld Journal of Gastreenterology</i> oom 903, Building D, Ocean International Center, o. 62 Dongsihuan Zhonglu, Chaoyang District, eijing 100025, China elephone: +86-10-59080039 ax: +86-10-85381893 	PUBLICATION DATE November 7, 2015 COPYRIGHT © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. Articles pub- lished by this Open-Access journal are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non- commercial License, which permits use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non commercial and is otherwise in compliance with the license. SPECIAL STATEMENT All articles published in journals owned by the Baishideng Publishing Group (BPG) represent the views and opin- ions of their authors, and not the views, opinions or policies of the BPG, except where otherwise explicitly indicated. INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS Full instructions are available online at http://www. wjgnet.com/1007-9327/g_info_20100315215714.htm	





Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11489 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11489-11492 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

EDITORIAL

Hepatic metastases from gastric cancer: A surgical perspective

Guido Alberto Massimo Tiberio, Franco Roviello, Annibale Donini, Giovanni de Manzoni; the Italian Research Group for Gastric Cancer

Guido Alberto Massimo Tiberio, Surgical Clinic, Department of Clinical and Experimental Sciences, University of Brescia, 25100 Brescia, Italy

Franco Roviello, Surgical Oncology, Department of Human Pathology and Oncology, University of Siena, 53010 Siena, Italy

Annibale Donini, Division of General Surgery, Department of Surgical Sciences, Radiology and Dentistry, University of Perugia, 06010 Perugia, Italy

Giovanni de Manzoni, General Surgery, University of Verona, 37010 Verona, Italy

Author contributions: Tiberio GAM, Roviello F, Donini A and de Manzoni G contributed equally to the conception, development of cultural contents and revision of this work; and Tiberio GAM wrote the text.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Guido Alberto Massimo Tiberio, Professor of Surgery, Surgical Clinic, Department of Clinical and Experimental Sciences, University of Brescia, 1, Piazzale Spedali Civili, 25100 Brescia, Italy. guido.tiberio@libero.it Telephone: +39-335-8159298 Fax: +39-30-3397476

Received: May 21, 2015 Peer-review started: May 23, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: July 9, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Management of patients with hepatic metastases as the sole metastatic site at diagnosis of gastric cancer (synchronous setting) or detected during follow-up (metachronous) is controversial. The prevailing attitude in these cases is passive, leading to surgical palliation and, possibly, to chemotherapy. Authors focused this editorial in order to promote a more pragmatic attitude. They stress the importance of recognizing the good candidates to curative surgery of both gastric cancer and hepatic metastases (synchronous setting) or hepatic disease alone (metachronous disease) from those who will not benefit from surgical therapy. In fact, in adequately selected subgroup of patients surgery, especially if integrated in multimodal therapeutic strategies, may achieve unexpected 5-year survival rates, ranging from 10% to 40%. The critical revision of the literature suggests that some simple clinical criteria exist that may be effectively employed in patients selection. These are mainly related to the gastric cancer (factors T, N, G) and to the extent of hepatic involvement (factor H). Upon these criteria it is possible to adequately select about 50% of cases. In the remaining 50% of cases a critical discussion on a case-by-case basis is recommended, considering that among these patients some potential long-survivors exist, that survival is strictly influenced by the ablation of the tumor bulk and by multimodality treatments including chemotherapy and that in expert institutions this kind of surgery is performed with very low mortality and morbidity rates.

Key words: Gastric cancer; Hepatic metastases; Surgical palliation; Therapeutic strategy; Hepatectomy; Selection criteria; Gastrectomy; Chemotherapy



Tiberio GAM et al. Hepatic metastases from gastric cancer

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Authors highlight the reasons for an active attitude in case of patients with gastric cancer and hepatic metastases. They show that when the liver is the sole metastatic site it is possible to select the good candidates for surgical management of both gastric cancer and hepatic metastases and to recognize those who will not benefit from an aggressive attitude. They also show that the multidisciplinary approach to these patients is the best option.

Tiberio GAM, Roviello F, Donini A, de Manzoni G; the Italian Research Group for Gastric Cancer. Hepatic metastases from gastric cancer: A surgical perspective. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11489-11492 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11489.htm DOI: http:// dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11489

Sparkling is research and clinical activity which focuses on hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer, but the waters surrounding hepatic metastases from gastric cancer are still.

In 2005 the French Association of Surgery^[1] produced the first report with more than 100 hepatectomies, recruiting 101 cases from 41 centres. In 2010 Kerkar *et al*^[2] reviewed 436 patients collected from 19 surgical series published over a 20-year time-span. The most recent review, published by Fitzgerald *et al*^[3] collected 481 cases published in the period 1990-2013. Despite this, the incidence of hepatic metastasis from gastric cancer during the course of the disease figures around 20% in eastern countries such as Japan and South Korea and rises to 30%-40% in Europe and North America, lying unmeasured -yet probably over 50%- in other less closely-monitored countries.

It seems that the clinical community does not include surgery among the therapeutic options for these patients. We all have daily experience of the aggressive biology of gastric cancer, especially when at metastatic stage. We also experience the frequent coexistence of multiple metastatic sites as well as hepatic involvement and are also aware that hepatic and systemic recurrence is almost systematically observed after hepatectomy or ablative treatments. However, literature is consistent in reporting unexpected results after aggressive multidisciplinary management including surgery in gastric cancer patients when the liver is the sole metastatic site^[4]. This clinical context is observed in about 33% of cases presenting hepatic metastases, but in these cases 5-year survival rate is reported between 10% and 40% of cases.

In other fields of our work, such as pancreatic cancer, surgeons struggle in their theatres for hours, master difficult techniques, face perilous postoperative complications and accept surgical mortality for similar but often worse results. Why is this not the case for gastric cancer with hepatic metastases as the only metastatic site?

The main reason may be found in the curve that describes survival after surgery: a step drop is systematically observed during the first year, mortality is around 40% after 6 mo and reaches 70%-80% 1 year after surgery. This suggests the critical point: selection of candidates to curative surgery. All papers published on this topic investigate selection criteria and prognostic factors of major clinical relevance. However, thirteen of them^[5-16] are of great interest since their results are based on cohorts of patients as observed in every-day clinical practice and not upon super-selected populations submitted to surgical treatment.

In the different settings of the disease, synchronous and metachronous presentation, simple clinical variables such as factor T of gastric primary and extension H of hepatic involvement may be employed to select the best candidates for curative surgery^[6,7,10,15,16] and those to be excluded from hepatic resection. These factors also seem to display a cumulative effect. In the synchronous setting^[6] gastric cancer T > 2 and scattered bilobar metastases (H3) are negative prognostic factors with clear clinical value. In fact, median and 5-year survival was respectively 23 mo and 27% for the 10% of cases which did not display the 2 risk factors, while patients affected by T \ge 3 gastric cancer and H3 metastases (30% of cases) displayed a median survival of 6 mo and did not survive more than 16 mo. Accordingly, in the metachronous setting^[10] the variable T4, N+ and G3 showed a negative prognostic role. Patients not presenting these variables (7%) had a 5-year survival rate of 40%, those affected by two or three negative prognostic factors (48%) had a median survival of 4 ± 3 mo. Upon these bases, it is possible to select the best candidates for curative resection, those for whom an aggressive treatment should be mandatory, from those who will not benefit from hepatectomy. All together, they represent 40%-55% of cases. In the middle one finds the huge group of cases presenting 1 risk factor. They do not display an astonishing survival performance (median survival is around 8-9 mo). Yet among these it is possible to find long-term survivors. We think that in these cases the therapeutic decision should be discussed on a case by case basis, considering that the major prognostic factor emerging from the cited papers is represented by the possibility to achieve a curative resection. This should be pursued whenever possible, also referring to ablative procedures such as RFA^[5,8]. It must be noted that in tertiary Institutions these complex procedures are safe: in both the synchronous and metachronous setting mortality is limited to some unit percent (0%-3%) and morbidity reflects that of major surgery, well under 20% of cases.

We would like to stress here that the completeness of tumor bulk removal is a key-point of the therapeutic strategy. The expansion of the experience and the most recent series focusing on surgical subgroups^[1,17-25], indicate this point precisely. The importance of a radical resection/ablation of gastric cancer and hepatic metastases stands out progressively while other prognostic factors reveal themselves as disturbing and non-existent^[4].

A pragmatic multi-disciplinary approach, integrating neo-adjuvant and/or adjuvant chemotherapy, offers the possibility for further improvements in results. In our recent paper^[10], adjuvant chemotherapy revealed itself as the most powerful prognostic factor. The effective integration of the different disciplines will be the next breakthrough although it will require a great deal of hard work. Though a paradox, chemotherapy with neo-adjuvant intent is not routinely accepted in metastatic settings, especially in synchronous presentation, and patients are more often enrolled in protocols of palliative chemotherapy.

Concluding this editorial, we repeat that through slow but constant progress it is possible today to operate a certain selection of candidates to curative resection and that complete removal of the neoplastic bulk must be achieved. It is relatively easy to recognize the best candidates to be operated on or - at least - to be centralized in expert centres, where these complex procedures can be performed with very low operative morbidity and mortality. Upon this basis, we hope that a μ eravoia (change of mind) will spread through our community, leading to a general and consistent improvement of survival results, at least for some of the most unlucky among gastric cancer patients.

Will we accept the challenge?

REFERENCES

- Chiche L, Ducreux M, Lebreton G. Métastases hépatiques des cancers de l'estomac. In: Adam R, Chiche L, editors. Chirurgie des métastases hépatiques de cancers non colorectaux non endocrine. Monographies de l'association Française de Chirurgie. Paris: Arnette, 2005: 45-59
- 2 Kerkar SP, Kemp CD, Avital I. Liver resections in metastatic gastric cancer. *HPB* (Oxford) 2010; 12: 589-596 [PMID: 20961366 DOI: 10.1111/j.1477-2574.2010.00224.x]
- 3 Fitzgerald TL, Brinkley J, Banks S, Vohra N, Englert ZP, Zervos EE. The benefits of liver resection for non-colorectal, non-neuroendocrine liver metastases: a systematic review. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 2014; 399: 989-1000 [PMID: 25148767 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-014-1241-3]
- 4 Gadde R, Tamariz L, Hanna M, Avisar E, Livingstone A, Franceschi D, Yakoub D. Metastatic gastric cancer (MGC) patients: Can we improve survival by metastasectomy? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Surg Oncol* 2015; 112: 38-45 [PMID: 26074130 DOI: 10.1002/jso.23945]
- 5 Cheon SH, Rha SY, Jeung HC, Im CK, Kim SH, Kim HR, Ahn JB, Roh JK, Noh SH, Chung HC. Survival benefit of combined curative resection of the stomach (D2 resection) and liver in gastric cancer patients with liver metastases. *Ann Oncol* 2008; 19: 1146-1153 [PMID: 18304963 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdn026]
- 6 Tiberio GA, Coniglio A, Marchet A, Marrelli D, Giacopuzzi S, Baiocchi L, Roviello F, de Manzoni G, Nitti D, Giulini SM.

Metachronous hepatic metastases from gastric carcinoma: a multicentric survey. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2009; **35**: 486-491 [PMID: 19171450 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2008.12.017]

- 7 Ueda K, Iwahashi M, Nakamori M, Nakamura M, Naka T, Ishida K, Ojima T, Yamaue H. Analysis of the prognostic factors and evaluation of surgical treatment for synchronous liver metastases from gastric cancer. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 2009; **394**: 647-653 [PMID: 18343941 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-008-0311-9]
- 8 Hwang SE, Yang DH, Kim CY. Prognostic factors for survival in patients with hepatic recurrence after curative resection of gastric cancer. *World J Surg* 2009; 33: 1468-1472 [PMID: 19381718 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-009-0034-2]
- 9 Makino H, Kunisaki C, Izumisawa Y, Tokuhisa M, Oshima T, Nagano Y, Fujii S, Kimura J, Takagawa R, Kosaka T, Ono HA, Akiyama H, Tanaka K, Endo I. Indication for hepatic resection in the treatment of liver metastasis from gastric cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2010; **30**: 2367-2376 [PMID: 20651395]
- 10 Tiberio GA, Baiocchi GL, Morgagni P, Marrelli D, Marchet A, Cipollari C, Graziosi L, Ministrini S, Vittimberga G, Donini A, Nitti D, Roviello F, Coniglio A, de Manzoni G. Gastric cancer and synchronous hepatic metastases: is it possible to recognize candidates to R0 resection? *Ann Surg Oncol* 2015; 22: 589-596 [PMID: 25190117 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-014-4018-6]
- 11 Mohri Y, Tanaka K, Ohi M, Saigusa S, Yasuda H, Toiyama Y, Araki T, Inoue Y, Kusunoki M. Identification of prognostic factors and surgical indications for metastatic gastric cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 409 [PMID: 24906485 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-409]
- 12 Yang SW, Kim MG, Lee JH, Kwon SJ. Role of metastasectomy on overall survival of patients with metastatic gastric cancer. J Gastric Cancer 2013; 13: 226-231 [PMID: 24511418 DOI: 10.5230/ jgc.2013.13.4.226]
- 13 Chen L, Song MQ, Lin HZ, Hao LH, Jiang XJ, Li ZY, Chen YX. Chemotherapy and resection for gastric cancer with synchronous liver metastases. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 2097-2103 [PMID: 23599631 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i13.2097]
- 14 Chen S, Li YF, Feng XY, Zhou ZW, Yuan XH, Chen YB. Significance of palliative gastrectomy for late-stage gastric cancer patients. *J Surg Oncol* 2012; **106**: 862-871 [PMID: 22648960 DOI: 10.1002/jso.23158]
- 15 Miki Y, Fujitani K, Hirao M, Kurokawa Y, Mano M, Tsujie M, Miyamoto A, Nakamori S, Tsujinaka T. Significance of surgical treatment of liver metastases from gastric cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2012; **32**: 665-670 [PMID: 22287760]
- 16 Liu J, Li JH, Zhai RJ, Wei B, Shao MZ, Chen L. Predictive factors improving survival after gastric and hepatic surgical treatment in gastric cancer patients with synchronous liver metastases. *Chin Med J* (Engl) 2012; 125: 165-171 [PMID: 22340539]
- 17 Kim KH, Lee KW, Baek SK, Chang HJ, Kim YJ, Park do J, Kim JH, Kim HH, Lee JS. Survival benefit of gastrectomy ± metastasectomy in patients with metastatic gastric cancer receiving chemotherapy. *Gastric Cancer* 2011; 14: 130-138 [PMID: 21373855 DOI: 10.1007/ s10120-011-0015-7]
- 18 Ambiru S, Miyazaki M, Ito H, Nakagawa K, Shimizu H, Yoshidome H, Shimizu Y, Nakajima N. Benefits and limits of hepatic resection for gastric metastases. *Am J Surg* 2001; 181: 279-283 [PMID: 11376587]
- 19 Thelen A, Jonas S, Benckert C, Lopez-Hänninen E, Neumann U, Rudolph B, Schumacher G, Neuhaus P. Liver resection for metastatic gastric cancer. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2008; 34: 1328-1334 [PMID: 18329229 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso]
- 20 Garancini M, Uggeri F, Degrate L, Nespoli L, Gianotti L, Nespoli A, Uggeri F, Romano F. Surgical treatment of liver metastases of gastric cancer: is local treatment in a systemic disease worthwhile? *HPB* (Oxford) 2012; 14: 209-215 [PMID: 22321040 DOI: 10.1111/j.1477-2574.2011.00428.x]
- 21 Schildberg CW, Croner R, Merkel S, Schellerer V, Müller V, Yedibela S, Hohenberger W, Peros G, Perrakis A. Outcome of operative therapy of hepatic metastatic stomach carcinoma: a retrospective analysis. *World J Surg* 2012; 36: 872-878 [PMID: 22354489 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-012-1492-5]

Tiberio GAM et al. Hepatic metastases from gastric cancer

- 22 Takemura N, Saiura A, Koga R, Arita J, Yoshioka R, Ono Y, Hiki N, Sano T, Yamamoto J, Kokudo N, Yamaguchi T. Longterm outcomes after surgical resection for gastric cancer liver metastasis: an analysis of 64 macroscopically complete resections. *Langenbecks Arch Surg* 2012; **397**: 951-957 [PMID: 22615045 DOI: 10.1007/s00423-012-0959-z]
- 23 Wang W, Liang H, Zhang H, Wang X, Xue Q, Zhang R. Prognostic significance of radical surgical treatment for gastric cancer patients with synchronous liver metastases. *Med Oncol* 2014; **31**: 258

[PMID: 25260807 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-014-0258-3]

- 24 Aizawa M, Nashimoto A, Yabusaki H, Nakagawa S, Matsuki A. Clinical benefit of surgical management for gastric cancer with synchronous liver metastasis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2014; 61: 1439-1445 [PMID: 25513107]
- 25 Liu Q, Bi JJ, Tian YT, Feng Q, Zheng ZX, Wang Z. Outcome after simultaneous resection of gastric primary tumour and synchronous liver metastases: survival analysis of a single-center experience in China. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2015; 16: 1665-1669 [PMID: 25743789]

P- Reviewer: Berkane S, Ogura T S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Ma S







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11493 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11493-11501 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Immunomodulating effects of antibiotics used in the prophylaxis of bacterial infections in advanced cirrhosis

Pedro Zapater, José Manuel González-Navajas, José Such, Rubén Francés

Pedro Zapater, José Manuel González-Navajas, Rubén Francés, CIBERehd, Hospital General Universitario de Alicante, 03010 Alicante, Spain

José Such, Digestive Disease Institute, Cleveland Clinic Abu Dhabi, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates

Rubén Francés, Departamento Medicina Clínica, Universidad Miguel Hernández, 03550 San Juan, Spain

Author contributions: All authors contributed to this manuscript.

Supported by Grants PI13/1443 and PI14/01090 from Instituto de Salud Carlos III, Madrid, Spain, and FEDER funds, EU.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors declare that they have no competing interests with any financial organization regarding the material discussed in the manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Rubén Francés, PhD, CIBERehd, Hospital General Universitario de Alicante, Avda. Pintor Baeza 12, 03010 Alicante, Spain. frances_rub@gva.es Telephone: +34-965-913928 Fax: +34-965-913922

Received: April 10, 2015 Peer-review started: April 11, 2015 First decision: May 18, 2015 Revised: May 29, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

The use of norfloxacin either as primary or secondary prophylaxis of bacterial infections in advanced cirrhosis has improved patient's survival. This may be explained not only due to a significant decrease in the number of infections, but also because of a direct immunomodulatory effect. Selective intestinal decontamination with norfloxacin reduces translocation of either viable bacteria or bacteria-driven products from the intestinal lumen. In addition, norfloxacin directly modulates the systemic inflammatory response. The proinflammatory cytokine profile secreted by neutrophils from these patients shows a close, significant, and inverse correlation with serum norfloxacin levels. Similar effects have been described with other guinolones in different clinical conditions. Although the underlying mechanisms are not well defined for most of the antibiotics, the pathways triggered for norfloxacin to induce such immunomodulatory effects involve the down-regulation of pro-inflammatory inducible nitric oxide synthase, cyclooxygenase-2, and NF- κ B and the up-regulation of heme-oxygenase 1 and IL-10 expression. The knowledge of these immunomodulatory effects, additional to their bactericidal role, improves our comprehension of the interaction between antibiotics and the cellular host response and offer new possibilities for the development of new therapeutic strategies to manage and prevent bacterial infections in cirrhosis.

Key words: Cirrhosis; Prophylaxis; Cytokines; Bacterial DNA; Norfloxacin

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The use of antibiotic therapy to either treat or prevent frequent bacteria-derived complications arising in patients with cirrhosis is well established. The



knowledge of antibiotic immunomodulatory mechanism, additional to their bactericidal role, improves our comprehension of the interaction between these molecules and the cellular machinery, and provides insight on the development of alternative strategies in the management and prevention of bacterial infections in cirrhosis.

Zapater P, González-Navajas JM, Such J, Francés R. Immunomodulating effects of antibiotics used in the prophylaxis of bacterial infections in advanced cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11493-11501 Available from: URL: http://www. wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11493.htm DOI: http:// dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11493

BACTERIAL INFECTIONS IN CIRRHOSIS

Bacterial infections are among the most frequent complications arising in patients with cirrhosis and are associated with clinical consequences such as failure to control bleeding from oesophageal varices^[1] and reduced survival^[2]. Up to 35% of patients with cirrhosis develop nosocomial infections whereas this percentage is significantly lower (5%) in the general population^[3].

Bacterial infection episodes are mainly caused by Gram-negative bacilli of enteric origin. Bacterial species such as *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) are responsible for spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP) episodes, urinary tract infections or pneumonia in cirrhosis. The accepted pathogenic mechanism to explain the passage of bacteria or their products from the intestinal lumen through the intestinal wall and to mesenteric lymph nodes (MLNs) is defined as bacterial translocation (BT)^[4,5]. Spontaneous BT, evaluated either by culture-positive MLNs or the presence of surrogate markers in blood such as lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-binding protein (LBP) or bacterial DNA, has been reported to occur in 30%-35% of patients with cirrhosis^[6-8].

Intestinal bacterial overgrowth (IBO), increased intestinal permeability and immune alterations are considered as the main mechanisms involved in the pathogenesis of BT in cirrhosis (Figure 1). Experimental studies have shown a higher rate of IBO in cirrhotic rats with ascites and BT compared with those without BT^[9,10]. However, these studies also report a significant percentage of animals showing IBO without BT, suggesting the implication of other factors in the pathogenesis of BT.

The gut barrier integrity is also considered as an important issue in preventing BT. Recent studies have shown the relevance of maintaining gut barrier integrity as a potential target to modify/reduce BT episodes in experimental cirrhosis. Increased intestinal permeability has been associated with increased serum endotoxin levels in different experimental models of liver damage^[11] and the gut barrier protective role of certain probiotics have succeed in decreasing induced BT in CCl4-cirrhotic mice^[12] and rats^[13]. However, therapy against IBO without interfering intestinal permeability has been shown to decrease the rate of BT in cirrhotic rats^[14], suggesting that the increase of intestinal permeability may not be sufficient for explaining BT pathogenesis

Finally, translocating bacterial products into MLNs or to portal blood are usually phagocyted and neutralized, but alterations in local and systemic immunity may favour the development of BT episodes. For example, SBP has been correlated with nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain containing protein 2 (NOD2) gene variants that fail in the recognition of bacterial peptidoglycans therefore affecting local immunity^[15].

BACTERIAL TRANSLOCATION AND INFLAMMATION

Decompensated cirrhosis is associated with impaired cellular and humoral immune responses^[16,17]. For instance, decreased serum levels of Complement subunit C3 predispose to develop SBP^[18]. Cirrhosis and the development of SBP has also been correlated with a decreased phagocytic activity of the reticuloendothelial system^[19]. In addition, the translocation of bacteria or their products induces a chronic inflammatory response that may aggravate the haemodynamic disturbances observed in cirrhosis^[20].

Our group has extensively worked on the systemic inflammatory mechanisms and consequences of the passage of bacterial products into the blood of patients with decompensated cirrhosis. The cell mediated immune response and nitric oxide production is activated in peritoneal macrophages from patients with cirrhosis and ascites who show translocation of bacterial DNA into blood and ascitic fluid (AF)^[21], and the relevance of the inflammatory response is speciesspecific in serum and AF of these patients^[22]. Also, the translocation of bacterial DNA induces the activation of the complement system in patients with advanced cirrhosis^[23], probably justifying its consumption when repeated episodes occur^[24]. We have reported as well an ERK-related signalling pathway activated in peritoneal macrophages in response to bacterial DNA^[25], the similarity between the inflammatory reaction induced by bacterial DNA translocation and that observed in overt infections such as SBP^[26] and the detection of bacterial-synthesized peptides in the ascitic fluid of patients with decompensated cirrhosis associated with an increased pro-inflammatory cytokine cascade^[27]. In addition, other bacterial products such as LPS have widely shown their immunogenic effect on patients with cirrhosis^[28]. All this evidence clearly state not only the translocation of viable bacteria but also the translocation of bacterial products as an

Zaishideng®



Figure 1 Bacterial translocation and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis - pathogenic mechanisms. Intestinal bacterial overgrowth (1), increased intestinal permeability (2) and immune alterations (3 and 4) are considered as the main mechanisms involved in the pathogenesis of bacterial translocation (BT) defined as the passage of bacteria from the intestinal lumen through the intestinal wall and to mesenteric lymph nodes (MLNs) in cirrhosis. SBP: Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis.

immunogenic mechanism directly implicated in the engagement of systemic inflammation in cirrhosis.

Other studies focused on mucosal inflammation have demonstrated that the synthesis of TNF- α and nitric oxide exacerbates oxidative damage in the intestinal mucosa^[29], which in turn increases intestinal permeability probably favouring BT and creating a feedback that perpetuates inflammation. In fact, our group has demonstrated that the administration of anti-TNF- α monoclonal antibodies to cirrhotic rats with ascites is associated with a significant decrease in the rate of BT^[30].

SELECTIVE INTESTINAL DECONTAMINATION

Selective intestinal decontamination (SID) consists of the aerobic Gram-negative bacteria clearance from intestinal content with oral non-absorbable or poorly absorbable antibiotics. Norfloxacin is the most frequently used antibiotic for long-term SID. Norfloxacin has been proved as poorly absorbable and specifically active against Gram-negative bacteria. In addition, the incidence of adverse effects associated with its long-term administration is low^[31].

Norfloxacin is a synthetic 6-fluoro 4-quinolone molecule that antagonizes enzymatic activity of DNA gyrase of bacteria^[32]. Norfloxacin is well tolerated according to randomized controlled trials performed^[33], it is excreted through the kidneys and the usual pharmacological parameters, such as serum half-life or peak concentration, are not altered in patients with moderate liver damage compared with healthy controls^[34].

In the setting of cirrhosis, oral norfloxacin is administered, either as primary prophylaxis (400 mg twice a day for 1 wk) to patients with variceal bleeding, severely decompensated cirrhosis and those with ascites protein concentration of < 15 mg/L or as secondary prophylaxis (indefinitely, 400 mg daily) to those who have survived a previous episode of SBP^[35]. In this last condition, norfloxacin administration significantly reduces the incidence

of bacterial infections^[31,36] and, used as primary prophylaxis, also reduces noninfectious related clinical complications, such as hepatorenal syndrome, thus improving survival^[35,37]. Oral ciprofloxacin 500 mg/d is an alternative option to norfloxacin^[38]. On the other hand, although norfloxacin decreases certain virulence factors even in quinolone-resitant *E. coli*, long-term norfloxacin prophylaxis increases 2.7 fold the risk of developing multiresistant bacterial infections and almost 4 fold the risk of infections caused by extended-spectrum β -lactamase-producing *Enterobacteriacea*^[39,40].

Recently, rifaximin, an antibiotic with broadspectrum antimicrobial activity that eliminates intestinal flora non-selectively has been suggested as an alternative in the prophylaxis of bacterial infections in cirrhosis. This antibiotic reaches high fecal concentrations but is virtually non-absorbed (bioavailability in blood after oral administration < 0.4%), reduces the expression of bacterial virulence factors and compromises plasmid transfer and, despite high gut concentrations and its broad spectrum of activity, produces minimal alterations in the intestinal microflora^[35]. Nevertheless, there are no studies comparing rifaximin *vs* norfloxacin in the prevention of SBP.

Efficacy of norfloxacin in preventing recurrent SBP therefore relies on the removal of enteric Gramnegative bacteria, which are mainly responsable for SBP episodes occuring in patients with cirrhosis (Figure 2). Although norfloxacin is poorly absorbable, its long-term administration upholds serum levels higher than 90% of minimal inhibitory concentration for most aerobic Gram-negative^[41].

ANTIBIOTICS AND INFLAMMATORY DOWNREGULATION

Most antibiotic classes exert effects on the immune system and complement activation. Sulphonamides, tetracyclines, beta-lactams, aminoglycosides, lincosamides, chloramphenicol, rifampin, benzylpyrimidinones, fusidic acid, fosfomycin or gyrase B-inhibitors, and, in particular, macrolides and fluoroquinolones either increase or decrease phagocyte functions. For most of this antibiotics the underlying mechanisms of immunomodulation are not well defined^[42].

Fluorquinolones are able to concentrate intracellularly in human phagocytic cells on average 3 to 12-fold depending on the particular cell type and fluoroquinolone studied^[43]. This intracellular accumulation of fluoroquinolones is modulated in macrophages by the activity of drug efflux pumps. Thus, gemfibrozil and probenecid, inhibitors of multidrug resistance proteins (MRP) and other transporters of organic anions, increase the intracellular accumulation of ciprofloxacin^[44]. Numerous studies have shown that intracellular fluorquinolones remain active against facultative and obligate intracellular pathogens such as mycobacteria, *Legionella* spp, *Streptococcus pneumoniae*, *Listeria monocytogenes* and *Staphylococcus aureus* despite the acidic intracellular pH. However, little is known about how and to what extent this intracellular accumulation of antibiotics directly and specifically relates to changes in phagocytic and immunomodulatory activity of macrophages^[45].

Ciprofloxacin improved survival in mice exposed to sublethal LPS challenge changing the pattern of early cytokine response. In the absence of ciprofloxacin LPS administration resulted in peaks of serum TNF- α and IL-10 concentrations at 1 h that disappeared by 6 h while serum IL12 concentrations peaked at 3 h and decreased by 6 h. Pre-treatment with a dose of ciprofloxacin prevented death in these mice, and consistently and significantly attenuated the TNF- α burst, decreased IL-12 concentrations and increased the IL-10 response. Similarly, trovafloxacin reduced TNF- α levels and decreased mortality in a experimental model of intra-abdominal abscesses in rats despite subtherapeutic doses of the drug were used or animals were challenged with heat-killed bacteria^[46]. These results demonstrate that fluoroquinolones affect cytokine responses to bacterial products, an effect that may be particularly important when considering the consequences of early inflammatory responses to infection when cytokines influence the functional differentiation of T lymphocytes to initiate the acquired immune response^[47].

Several clinical and experimental studies indicate that the fluoroquinolones exert immunomodulatory activities in latent or chronic infections affecting the synthesis of cytokines. Chronic infections such as those caused by Chlamydia pneumoniae are characterised by a marked inflammatory response, mediated by NF-KB and other transcription factors. Fluoroguinolones show a direct antichlamydial activity and simultaneously produce a reduction in secretion of proinflammatory cytokines via NF-kB necessary to achieve efficacy in this setting^[45]. On the other hand, the participation of activated macrophages in the resolution of Listeria monocytogenes infections is determined by interferon, which acts synergistically with sparfloxacin and moxifloxacin^[48]. Staphylococcus aureus excretes a wide array of toxins including superantigens, which cause T-cell proliferation, the release of cytokines, and promote apoptosis increasing TNF-RI and Fas receptor expression and Fas ligand production. Moxifloxacin inhibits apoptosis and downregulates the staphylococcal superantigen induced mRNA expression of Fas, FasL, and TNF-RI^[45]. In general, these studies indicate that the fluoroquinolones exert immunomodulatory activities besides their own bactericidal properties supporting further their efficacy in latent or chronic infections.

In cirrhotic patients, SID with norfloxacin reduces translocation of either viable bacteria or bacteria-





Figure 2 Immunomodulatory and bactericidal effects of norfloxacin in patients with cirrhosis.

driven products from the intestinal lumen and then modulates the immune system activity but also could modulates patients' proinflammatory reaction by acting directly on phagocyte response as described in other settings (Figure 2). In fact, we have shown that norfloxacin but not trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole modulates inflammatory response and directly affects neutrophils activity in patients with cirrhosis. Indeed, serum levels of proinflammatory cytokines TNF- α and IL12 and interferon- γ showed a close, significant, and inverse correlation to serum norfloxacin levels, both at the peak time and at trough stages of the drug concentrations^[41]. During the first 4 h after drug administration, when maximum serum and intracellular norfloxacin levels are reached, the transcription factor responsible of transcription of proinflammatory genes and cytokine synthesis as TNF- α and interleukin 8 (NF- κ B) is down-regulated. These evidences are in agreement with the low cytokine levels frequently observed in patients with cirrhosis and ascites undergoing SID with norfloxacin^[41]. Neutrophils from patients with cirrhosis cultured with LPS showed an up-regulation in IL-10 levels and heme oxygenase-1 expression in patients receiving norfloxacin. IL-10 levels, HO-1 expression and norfloxacin concentrations were directly correlated, whereas proinflammatory inducible nitric oxide synthase, cyclooxygenase-2, and NF- κ B were inversely correlated^[49]. All these data are consistent with the effects of other quinolones in different clinical

conditions and experimental models supporting the hypothesis of the existence of an immunomodulatory effect of norfloxacin in cirrhotic patients that acts synergistically with direct antibiotic effect on the intestinal bacterial flora.

Liver transplantation represents a particular situation characterized by immunosuppression and a high risk of infections associated to an increase in mortality, morbidity, and hospital stay. As a consequence, many patients are subjected to antibiotic prophylaxis. No significant differences in the number of infections between intervention and control groups were found in all seven low-quality trials published up to now^[50]. The effect of antibiotics on post-transplantation immunosuppression status is unknown.

It has been proposed that increased levels of cytokines, such as TNF- α , IL12, IL-1 and IL-6, and IFN- γ play a role in the hyperdynamic circulatory syndrome of cirrhosis. In mice the hypotension elicited by TNF- α is reversed after inhibition of NO synthesis, suggesting that I-arginine-derived NO is a principal mediator of TNF- α -induced hypotension^[51]. It has been described in experimental cirrhosis that TNF- α induces NO synthesis increasing the activity of the inducible and endothelial forms of NO synthase (iNOS and eNOS, respectively). Several studies in patients with cirrhosis have showed a positive effect of norfloxacin on vascular resistance and pulmonary shunting, reversing the hyperdynamic circulation, increasing mean arterial blood pressure and systemic vascular

resistance^[52]. In patients with cirrhosis treated with norfloxacin for SID and in parallel to proinflammatory cytokines concentrations, serum NO shows a close, significant, and inverse correlation to serum norfloxacin levels suggesting an effect of norfloxacin regulating cytokine response and then NO production and associated haemodynamic changes^[41].

MECHANISM/S

Norfloxacin is a synthetic 6-fluoro-4-quinolone which primary bacterial target is bacterial DNA gyrase or topoisomerase II. Bacterias require DNA gyrase for DNA replication, transcription of certain genes and aspects of DNA repair and recombination. All these activities are antagonized by fluoroquinolones^[53]. However, the basic mechanisms underlying their immunomodulatory activity have not been elucidated.

It has been postulated that TNF- α inhibition could be related to changes in intracellular levels of cyclic AMP (cAMP) (Figure 2). In human monocytes with or without the addition of lipopolysaccharide the presence of ciprofloxacin was associated to a significant accumulation of cAMP^[54]. Similarly, 2-phenyl-4quinolone (YT-1), a quinolone compound that did not activate adenylate cyclase but inhibited the cytosolic phosphodiesterase activity, increased the cellular cAMP levels and the cAMP-protein kinase A (PKA) activity in rat neutrophils stimulated with N-formyl-methionylleucyl-phenylalanine (fMLP)[55]. These studies suggest evidence that fluoroquinolones can directly inhibits phosphodiesterase leading to accumulation of cAMP and enhanced PKA activity. Activation of PKA is associated with intracellular protein phosphorylations and transcription factors activation, and suppression of TNF- α expression. Another direct effect on cytosolic systems of fluoroquinolones has been hypothesized after findings suggesting that ciprofloxacin induced the production of PGE2 in monocytes in a concentrationdependent manner enhancing the expression of cyclooxygenase (COX-2) protein and the elevation of intracellular cAMP in monocytes^[56] and after data showing a parallel increase in IL-10 levels and heme oxygenase-1 expression in patients receiving norfloxacin^[49], suggesting the involvement of the pathway 1L-10/heme oxygenase 1, a pathway profoundly effective in dampening the enhanced activation of innate immune responses, in the fluoroquinolone effect (Figure 2).

Most experimental models studying the relationship between cytokine expression and quinolone exposition show that alteration in cytokine production correlated with parallel changes in the concentration of mRNA of the specific cytokine. These mRNA alterations were seen only when cells were stimulated by stimuli such as phytohaemagglutinin, lipopolysaccharide or phorbolmyristate acetate (PMA) before quinolone exposure^[47].

NF- κ B is the crucial factor in mRNA transcription

of many cytokines and chemokines including TNF- α and interleukin 8 molecules. It also has an important role in other central cellular events such as superoxide production and apoptosis. In resting cells, NF- κ B is bound to an inhibitory protein, inhibitory kappa B (I κ B), and retained in the cytoplasm. Cell stimulation with several agonists triggers signal transduction pathways that ultimately result in activation of I κ B kinases (IKK). Phosphorylation of I κ B by IKK is followed by a rapid degradation of the I κ B proteins thereby freeing NF- κ B, which then enters the nucleus, binds to DNA, and activates transcription^[45].

In a model of reactivation of latent HIV-1 expression in chronically infected promonocytic U1 cells, ciprofloxacin (at concentrations between 1.5 and 10 mg/L) inhibited HIV-1 expression in PMA-stimulated U1 cells. This effect was associated with a significant decrease in TNF- α production and with significant inhibition of NF-KB^[57]. Moxifloxacin-treated mice showed no bronchopneumonia after cyclophosphamide injection and intra-tracheal inoculation of C albicans. This protective effect was associated with a significant inhibition of TNF- α and interleukin 8 secretion compared with controls. In lung tissue analysed by immunohistochemistry, moxifloxacin-treated animals showed a marked and significant decrease of NF- κB staining in epithelial cells and macrophages. When human monocyte cell lines were stimulated by lipopolysaccharide a significant increase in interleukin 8 and a significant degradation of IkB were observed. Both effects were abolished when cells were exposed to moxifloxacin^[58]. These results indicate that moxifloxacin inhibits NF-κB activation, probably through its inhibitory effects on IkB degradation. According with these studies we have observed in cirrhotic patients treated with norfloxacin a NF-kB down-regulation in parallel to increases in quinolone levels and to decreases in TNF- α concentrations (Figure 2). Then norfloxacin shows in this setting a similar immunomodulatory effect to that described for other fluoroquinolones^[41].

In eukaryotic cells quinolones target the topoisomerase II complex in a similar manner to prokaryotic cells but their inhibitory effects is generally attained at concentrations that are two to three orders of magnitude higher^[59]. As in prokaryotic cells, quinolones were shown to result in an increased formation of topoisomerase II -cleaved DNA complexes. If intranuclear processes relating to quinolone-topoisomerase II interaction may have an effect on cytosolic activation or inhibition of NF- κ B requires further research (Figure 2).

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The use of norfloxacin either as primary or secondary prophylaxis of bacterial infections in advanced cirrhosis has improved patient's survival, not only due to a significant decrease in the number of infections, but also in the incidence of other deadly complications such as hepatorenal syndrome. Quinolones not only exert their beneficial effect through bactericidal mechanisms, as shown above, but also by an immunomodulatory effect. The extent to which this immunomodulatory effect actually contributes to norfloxacin efficacy in cirrhotic patients requires further research.

On the other hand, long-term norfloxacin prophylaxis has been related with an increased risk of developing multiresistant bacterial infections being this effect the main factor that can limit the use of this prophylactic strategy in the near future. New studies are needed to assess the possible involvement of the changes on the immune system exerted by fluoroquinolones in the development of these resistances. Related to this, it is necessary to study whether different strategies to modulate the activity of the immune system as well as new drugs with different effects not only on bacteria but also on immune cells can prevent and/or treat the development of multiresistant nosocomial bacterial infections in cirrhotic patients. In fact this situation is considered so relevant that recently a consortium comprised by more than 30 European companies and universities have joined efforts to develop new antibiotics against gramnegative bacteria, a European funding project from the Innovative Medicines Initiative.

Until new drugs are available however, the intimate knowledge of immunomodulatory activities exerted by antibiotics at intracellular levels may improve survival in patients with cirrhosis and open interesting possibilities for future researches.

REFERENCES

- Goulis J, Armonis A, Patch D, Sabin C, Greenslade L, Burroughs AK. Bacterial infection is independently associated with failure to control bleeding in cirrhotic patients with gastrointestinal hemorrhage. *Hepatology* 1998; 27: 1207-1212 [PMID: 9581672 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510270504]
- 2 Arvaniti V, D'Amico G, Fede G, Manousou P, Tsochatzis E, Pleguezuelo M, Burroughs AK. Infections in patients with cirrhosis increase mortality four-fold and should be used in determining prognosis. *Gastroenterology* 2010; **139**: 1246-156, 1246-156, [PMID: 20558165 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.06.019]
- 3 Fernández J, Navasa M, Gómez J, Colmenero J, Vila J, Arroyo V, Rodés J. Bacterial infections in cirrhosis: epidemiological changes with invasive procedures and norfloxacin prophylaxis. *Hepatology* 2002; 35: 140-148 [PMID: 11786970 DOI: 10.1053/ jhep.2002.30082]
- 4 Berg RD, Garlington AW. Translocation of certain indigenous bacteria from the gastrointestinal tract to the mesenteric lymph nodes and other organs in a gnotobiotic mouse model. *Infect Immun* 1979; 23: 403-411 [PMID: 154474]
- 5 Wiest R, Garcia-Tsao G. Bacterial translocation (BT) in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2005; 41: 422-433 [PMID: 15723320 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.20632]
- 6 Cirera I, Bauer TM, Navasa M, Vila J, Grande L, Taurá P, Fuster J, García-Valdecasas JC, Lacy A, Suárez MJ, Rimola A, Rodés J. Bacterial translocation of enteric organisms in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2001; 34: 32-37 [PMID: 11211904]
- 7 Albillos A, de la Hera A, González M, Moya JL, Calleja JL,

Monserrat J, Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Alvarez-Mon M. Increased lipopolysaccharide binding protein in cirrhotic patients with marked immune and hemodynamic derangement. *Hepatology* 2003; **37**: 208-217 [PMID: 12500206 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50038]

- 8 Such J, Francés R, Muñoz C, Zapater P, Casellas JA, Cifuentes A, Rodríguez-Valera F, Pascual S, Sola-Vera J, Carnicer F, Uceda F, Palazón JM, Pérez-Mateo M. Detection and identification of bacterial DNA in patients with cirrhosis and culture-negative, nonneutrocytic ascites. *Hepatology* 2002; 36: 135-141 [PMID: 12085357 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2002.33715]
- 9 Pérez-Paramo M, Muñoz J, Albillos A, Freile I, Portero F, Santos M, Ortiz-Berrocal J. Effect of propranolol on the factors promoting bacterial translocation in cirrhotic rats with ascites. *Hepatology* 2000; **31**: 43-48 [PMID: 10613726 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510310109]
- 10 Guarner C, Runyon BA, Young S, Heck M, Sheikh MY. Intestinal bacterial overgrowth and bacterial translocation in cirrhotic rats with ascites. *J Hepatol* 1997; 26: 1372-1378 [PMID: 9210626]
- 11 Hartmann P, Haimerl M, Mazagova M, Brenner DA, Schnabl B. Toll-like receptor 2-mediated intestinal injury and enteric tumor necrosis factor receptor I contribute to liver fibrosis in mice. *Gastroenterology* 2012; 143: 1330-40.e1 [PMID: 22841787 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.07.099]
- 12 Moratalla A, Gómez-Hurtado I, Santacruz A, Moya Á, Peiró G, Zapater P, González-Navajas JM, Giménez P, Such J, Sanz Y, Francés R. Protective effect of Bifidobacterium pseudocatenulatum CECT7765 against induced bacterial antigen translocation in experimental cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2014; **34**: 850-858 [PMID: 24267920 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12380]
- 13 Sánchez E, Nieto JC, Boullosa A, Vidal S, Sancho FJ, Rossi G, Sancho-Bru P, Oms R, Mirelis B, Juárez C, Guarner C, Soriano G. VSL#3 probiotic treatment decreases bacterial translocation in rats with carbon tetrachloride-induced cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2015; 35: 735-745 [PMID: 24750552 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12566]
- 14 Llovet JM, Bartolí R, Planas R, Viñado B, Pérez J, Cabré E, Arnal J, Ojanguren I, Ausina V, Gassull MA. Selective intestinal decontamination with norfloxacin reduces bacterial translocation in ascitic cirrhotic rats exposed to hemorrhagic shock. *Hepatology* 1996; 23: 781-787 [PMID: 8666332 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510230419]
- 15 Appenrodt B, Grünhage F, Gentemann MG, Thyssen L, Sauerbruch T, Lammert F. Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain containing 2 (NOD2) variants are genetic risk factors for death and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis in liver cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2010; **51**: 1327-1333 [PMID: 20087966 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.23440]
- 16 Garcia-González M, Boixeda D, Herrero D, Burgaleta C. Effect of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor on leukocyte function in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1993; 105: 527-531 [PMID: 8335207]
- 17 Rajkovic IA, Williams R. Abnormalities of neutrophil phagocytosis, intracellular killing and metabolic activity in alcoholic cirrhosis and hepatitis. *Hepatology* 1986; 6: 252-262 [PMID: 3007318]
- 18 Such J, Guarner C, Enriquez J, Rodriguez JL, Seres I, Vilardell F. Low C3 in cirrhotic ascites predisposes to spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *J Hepatol* 1988; 6: 80-84 [PMID: 3279108]
- 19 Rimola A, Soto R, Bory F, Arroyo V, Piera C, Rodes J. Reticuloendothelial system phagocytic activity in cirrhosis and its relation to bacterial infections and prognosis. *Hepatology* 1984; 4: 53-58 [PMID: 6693068]
- 20 Bellot P, García-Pagán JC, Francés R, Abraldes JG, Navasa M, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, Bosch J. Bacterial DNA translocation is associated with systemic circulatory abnormalities and intrahepatic endothelial dysfunction in patients with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2010; 52: 2044-2052 [PMID: 20979050 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23918]
- 21 Francés R, Muñoz C, Zapater P, Uceda F, Gascón I, Pascual S, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA activates cell mediated immune response and nitric oxide overproduction in peritoneal macrophages from patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *Gut* 2004; 53: 860-864 [PMID: 15138214 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.027425]
- 22 Francés R, González-Navajas JM, Zapater P, Muñoz C,

Zapater P et al. Immunomodulation by antibiotics in cirrhosis

Caño R, Pascual S, Santana F, Márquez D, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Translocation of bacterial DNA from Gram-positive microorganisms is associated with a species-specific inflammatory response in serum and ascitic fluid of patients with cirrhosis. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2007; **150**: 230-237 [PMID: 17822441 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2007.03494.x]

- 23 Francés R, González-Navajas JM, Zapater P, Muñoz C, Caño R, Pascual S, Márquez D, Santana F, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA induces the complement system activation in serum and ascitic fluid from patients with advanced cirrhosis. *J Clin Immunol* 2007; 27: 438-444 [PMID: 17404822 DOI: 10.1007/s10875-007-9090-2]
- 24 Such J, Guarner C, Soriano G, Teixidó M, Barrios J, Tena F, Méndez C, Enríquez J, Rodríguez JL, Vilardell F. Selective intestinal decontamination increases serum and ascitic fluid C3 levels in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1990; 12: 1175-1178 [PMID: 2227816]
- 25 Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Martínez-Esparza M, Caño R, Hernández-Caselles T, Recarti C, Llanos L, Zapater P, Tapia-Abellán A, Martín-Orozco E, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, García-Peñarrubia P, Francés R. Peritoneal macrophage priming in cirrhosis is related to ERK phosphorylation and IL-6 secretion. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2011; **41**: 8-15 [PMID: 20731703 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2010.02368.x]
- 26 Francés R, Zapater P, González-Navajas JM, Muñoz C, Caño R, Moreu R, Pascual S, Bellot P, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA in patients with cirrhosis and noninfected ascites mimics the soluble immune response established in patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 2008; 47: 978-985 [PMID: 18306221 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22083]
- 27 Caño R, Llanos L, Zapater P, Pascual S, Bellot P, Barquero C, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, Francés R. Proteomic evidence of bacterial peptide translocation in afebrile patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *J Mol Med* (Berl) 2010; 88: 487-495 [PMID: 20087563 DOI: 10.1007/s00109-009-0582-9]
- 28 Wiest R, Lawson M, Geuking M. Pathological bacterial translocation in liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 197-209 [PMID: 23993913 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.07.044]
- 29 Unno N, Wang H, Menconi MJ, Tytgat SH, Larkin V, Smith M, Morin MJ, Chavez A, Hodin RA, Fink MP. Inhibition of inducible nitric oxide synthase ameliorates endotoxin-induced gut mucosal barrier dysfunction in rats. *Gastroenterology* 1997; **113**: 1246-1257 [PMID: 9322519]
- 30 Francés R, Chiva M, Sánchez E, González-Navajas JM, Llovet T, Zapater P, Soriano G, Muñoz C, Balanzó J, Pérez-Mateo M, Song XY, Guarner C, Such J. Bacterial translocation is downregulated by anti-TNF-alpha monoclonal antibody administration in rats with cirrhosis and ascites. *J Hepatol* 2007; 46: 797-803 [PMID: 17321632]
- 31 Ginés P, Rimola A, Planas R, Vargas V, Marco F, Almela M, Forné M, Miranda ML, Llach J, Salmerón JM. Norfloxacin prevents spontaneous bacterial peritonitis recurrence in cirrhosis: results of a double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Hepatology* 1990; 12: 716-724 [PMID: 2210673]
- 32 Lee C, Ronald AR. Norfloxacin: its potential in clinical practice. *Am J Med* 1987; 82: 27-34 [PMID: 3300309]
- 33 **Fish DN**. Fluoroquinolone adverse effects and drug interactions. *Pharmacotherapy* 2001; **21**: 253S-272S [PMID: 11642691]
- 34 Wolfson JS, Hooper DC. Norfloxacin: a new targeted fluoroquinolone antimicrobial agent. *Ann Intern Med* 1988; 108: 238-251 [PMID: 3277508]
- 35 Jalan R, Fernandez J, Wiest R, Schnabl B, Moreau R, Angeli P, Stadlbauer V, Gustot T, Bernardi M, Canton R, Albillos A, Lammert F, Wilmer A, Mookerjee R, Vila J, Garcia-Martinez R, Wendon J, Such J, Cordoba J, Sanyal A, Garcia-Tsao G, Arroyo V, Burroughs A, Ginès P. Bacterial infections in cirrhosis: a position statement based on the EASL Special Conference 2013. *J Hepatol* 2014; **60**: 1310-1324 [PMID: 24530646 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2014.01.024]
- 36 Soriano G, Guarner C, Tomás A, Villanueva C, Torras X, González D, Sainz S, Anguera A, Cussó X, Balanzó J. Norfloxacin prevents

bacterial infection in cirrhotics with gastrointestinal hemorrhage. *Gastroenterology* 1992; **103**: 1267-1272 [PMID: 1397884]

- 37 Fernández J, Navasa M, Planas R, Montoliu S, Monfort D, Soriano G, Vila C, Pardo A, Quintero E, Vargas V, Such J, Ginès P, Arroyo V. Primary prophylaxis of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis delays hepatorenal syndrome and improves survival in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 133: 818-824 [PMID: 17854593 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.06.065]
- 38 Fernández J, Gustot T. Management of bacterial infections in cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2012; 56 Suppl 1: S1-12 [PMID: 22300459 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(12)60002-6]
- 39 Fernández J, Acevedo J, Castro M, Garcia O, de Lope CR, Roca D, Pavesi M, Sola E, Moreira L, Silva A, Seva-Pereira T, Corradi F, Mensa J, Ginès P, Arroyo V. Prevalence and risk factors of infections by multiresistant bacteria in cirrhosis: a prospective study. *Hepatology* 2012; 55: 1551-1561 [PMID: 22183941 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25532]
- 40 Tandon P, Delisle A, Topal JE, Garcia-Tsao G. High prevalence of antibiotic-resistant bacterial infections among patients with cirrhosis at a US liver center. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 10: 1291-1298 [PMID: 22902776 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.08.017]
- 41 Zapater P, Caño R, Llanos L, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Pascual S, Barquero C, Moreu R, Bellot P, Horga JF, Muñoz C, Pérez J, García-Peñarrubia P, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, Francés R. Norfloxacin modulates the inflammatory response and directly affects neutrophils in patients with decompensated cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 2009; **137**: 1669-79.e1 [PMID: 19660462 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.07.058]
- 42 **Labro MT**. Interference of antibacterial agents with phagocyte functions: immunomodulation or "immuno-fairy tales"? *Clin Microbiol Rev* 2000; **13**: 615-650 [PMID: 11023961]
- 43 **Mandell GL**, Coleman E. Uptake, transport, and delivery of antimicrobial agents by human polymorphonuclear neutrophils. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2001; **45**: 1794-1798 [PMID: 11353627 DOI: 10.1128/AAC.45.6.1794-1798.2001]
- 44 Seral C, Carryn S, Tulkens PM, Van Bambeke F. Influence of P-glycoprotein and MRP efflux pump inhibitors on the intracellular activity of azithromycin and ciprofloxacin in macrophages infected by Listeria monocytogenes or Staphylococcus aureus. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2003; **51**: 1167-1173 [PMID: 12697643 DOI: 10.1093/ jac/dkg223]
- 45 **Dalhoff A**, Shalit I. Immunomodulatory effects of quinolones. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2003; **3**: 359-371 [PMID: 12781508]
- 46 Thadepalli H, Reddy U, Chuah SK, Thadepalli F, Malilay C, Polzer RJ, Hanna N, Esfandiari A, Brown P, Gollapudi S. In vivo efficacy of trovafloxacin (CP-99,217), a new quinolone, in experimental intra-abdominal abscesses caused by Bacteroides fragilis and Escherichia coli. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 1997; 41: 583-586 [PMID: 9055997]
- 47 Purswani M, Eckert S, Arora H, Johann-Liang R, Noel GJ. The effect of three broad-spectrum antimicrobials on mononuclear cell responses to encapsulated bacteria: evidence for down-regulation of cytokine mRNA transcription by trovafloxacin. *J Antimicrob Chemother* 2000; 46: 921-929 [PMID: 11102411]
- 48 Carryn S, Van Bambeke F, Mingeot-Leclercq MP, Tulkens PM. Comparative intracellular (THP-1 macrophage) and extracellular activities of beta-lactams, azithromycin, gentamicin, and fluoroquinolones against Listeria monocytogenes at clinically relevant concentrations. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2002; 46: 2095-2103 [PMID: 12069960]
- 49 Gómez-Hurtado I, Zapater P, Bellot P, Pascual S, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, Francés R. Interleukin-10-mediated heme oxygenase 1-induced underlying mechanism in inflammatory down-regulation by norfloxacin in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2011; **53**: 935-944 [PMID: 21374664 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24102]
- 50 Gurusamy KS, Nagendran M, Davidson BR. Methods of preventing bacterial sepsis and wound complications after liver transplantation. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2014; 3: CD006660 [PMID: 24599680 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD006660.pub3]
- 51 Cauwels A, Van Molle W, Janssen B, Everaerdt B, Huang P, Fiers

Zapater P et al. Immunomodulation by antibiotics in cirrhosis

W, Brouckaert P. Protection against TNF-induced lethal shock by soluble guanylate cyclase inhibition requires functional inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Immunity* 2000; **13**: 223-231 [PMID: 10981965]

- 52 Rasaratnam B, Kaye D, Jennings G, Dudley F, Chin-Dusting J. The effect of selective intestinal decontamination on the hyperdynamic circulatory state in cirrhosis. A randomized trial. Ann Intern Med 2003; 139: 186-193 [PMID: 12899586]
- 53 Rasaratnam B, Connelly N, Chin-Dusting J. Nitric oxide and the hyperdynamic circulation in cirrhosis: is there a role for selective intestinal decontamination? *Clin Sci* (Lond) 2004; **107**: 425-434 [PMID: 15270715 DOI: 10.1042/CS20040157]
- 54 Bailly S, Fay M, Roche Y, Gougerot-Pocidalo MA. Effects of quinolones on tumor necrosis factor production by human monocytes. *Int J Immunopharmacol* 1990; 12: 31-36 [PMID: 1689279]
- 55 Wang JP, Chang LC, Raung SL, Hsu MF, Huang LJ, Kuo SC. Inhibition of superoxide anion generation by YC-1 in rat neutrophils through cyclic GMP-dependent and -independent

mechanisms. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2002; **63**: 577-585 [PMID: 11992625]

- 56 Mori S, Takahashi HK, Liu K, Wake H, Zhang J, Liu R, Yoshino T, Nishibori M. Ciprofloxacin inhibits advanced glycation end products-induced adhesion molecule expression on human monocytes. *Br J Pharmacol* 2010; 161: 229-240 [PMID: 20718752 DOI: 10.1111/j.1476-5381.2010.00880.x]
- 57 Gollapudi S, Kim CH, Roshanravan B, Gupta S. Ciprofloxacin inhibits activation of latent human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in chronically infected promonocytic U1 cells. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* 1998; 14: 499-504 [PMID: 9566552]
- 58 Shalit I, Horev-Azaria L, Fabian I, Blau H, Kariv N, Shechtman I, Alteraz H, Kletter Y. Immunomodulatory and protective effects of moxifloxacin against Candida albicans-induced bronchopneumonia in mice injected with cyclophosphamide. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2002; 46: 2442-2449 [PMID: 12121916]
- 59 Riesbeck K. Immunomodulating activity of quinolones: review. J Chemother 2002; 14: 3-12 [PMID: 11892896 DOI: 10.1179/ joc.2002.14.1.3]

P- Reviewer: Ali AEM, Toshikuni N S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11502 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11502-11521 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy

Luis Ruiz-del-Árbol, Regina Serradilla

Luis Ruiz-del-Árbol, Regina Serradilla, Hepatic Hemodynamic Unit, Gastroenterology Department, Hospital Ramón y Cajal, University of Alcalá, 28034 Madrid, Spain

Author contributions: Ruiz-del-Árbol L designed, performed research, analyzed data and wrote the paper; Serradilla R performed research and analyzed data.

Supported by Grants from Fondo de Investigaciones Sanitarias (FIS 06/1082, in part).

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors had no conflicts of interest to declare in relation to this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Luis Ruiz-del-Árbol, MD, Hepatic Hemodynamic Unit, Gastroenterology Department, Hospital Ramón y Cajal, University of Alcalá, Ctra. de Colmenar Viejo Km 9.1, 28034 Madrid, Spain. lruizarbol@gmail.com Telephone: +34-913-368387 Fax: +34-913-368085

Received: April 15, 2015 Peer-review started: April 17, 2015 First decision: May 18, 2015 Revised: June 17, 2015 Accepted: September 14, 2015 Article in press: September 14, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

During the course of cirrhosis, there is a progressive deterioration of cardiac function manifested by the disappearance of the hyperdynamic circulation due to a

failure in heart function with decreased cardiac output. This is due to a deterioration in inotropic and chronotropic function which takes place in parallel with a diastolic dysfunction and cardiac hypertrophy in the absence of other known cardiac disease. Other findings of this specific cardiomyopathy include impaired contractile responsiveness to stress stimuli and electrophysiological abnormalities with prolonged QT interval. The pathogenic mechanisms of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy include impairment of the b-adrenergic receptor signalling, abnormal cardiomyocyte membrane lipid composition and biophysical properties, ion channel defects and overactivity of humoral cardiodepressant factors. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy may be difficult to determine due to the lack of a specific diagnosis test. However, an echocardiogram allows the detection of the diastolic dysfunction and the E/e' ratio may be used in the followup progression of the illness. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy plays an important role in the pathogenesis of the impairment of effective arterial blood volume and correlates with the degree of liver failure. A clinical consequence of cardiac dysfunction is an inadequate cardiac response in the setting of vascular stress that may result in renal hypoperfusion leading to renal failure. The prognosis is difficult to establish but the severity of diastolic dysfunction may be a marker of mortality risk. Treatment is non-specific and liver transplantation may normalize the cardiac function.

Key words: Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy; Inotropic heart dysfunction; Left ventricular diastolic dysfunction; E/e' ratio; Arterial blood volume; Cirrhosis; Liver failure; Hepatorenal syndrome

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: During the course of cirrhosis, there is an impairment in cardiac function with decrease in cardiac output. This process is due to a cirrhotic cardiomyopathy with diastolic dysfunction that may compromise the inotropic function which takes place



in parallel with a chronotropic heart dysfunction. This cardiomyopathy plays an important role in the pathogenesis of the impairment of effective arterial blood volume in cirrhosis. The clinical consequences of cardiac dysfunction may be an inadequate cardiac output in response to clinical events that produce effective hypovolemia leading to renal failure. The severity of cardiomyopathy is a marker of advanced cirrhosis and mortality.

Ruiz-del-Árbol L, Serradilla R. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11502-11521 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11502.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11502

INTRODUCTION

Patients with cirrhosis develop a progressive impairment in their circulatory and cardiac function during the course of their illness. The existence of a systemic circulatory disorder in liver cirrhosis was described more than 60 years ago by Kowalski et $al^{[1]}$ and Murray et $al^{[2]}$. Both authors defined a hyperdynamic state in patients with cirrhosis characterized by high cardiac output (CO), plasma volume as well as a decreased systemic vascular resistance (SVR) and blood pressure. In addition to systemic circulatory dysfunction, the clinical course of patients with liver disease is complicated by a progressive impairment in heart function. Cardiac function abnormalities in cirrhosis are clinically not apparent, probably because of the low SVR presented by these patients, which reduces the cardiac afterload. Initially the impaired left ventricular (LV) performance in cirrhotic patients was thought to be due to the direct toxic effect of alcohol^[3]. However, data from investigations performed since 1980s show that the blunted cardiac responses to diverse stimuli is not the result of alcohol. These findings support the concept of a specific heart disease termed "cirrhotic cardiomyopathy" (CCM)^[4]. Therefore, CCM is an entity clinically and pathophysiologically different from an alcoholic cardiomyopathy. Our review provides an overview of CCM, its definition, possible pathogenic mechanisms, clinical relevance and management.

DEFINITION OF CIRRHOTIC CARDIOMYOPATHY

According to the 2005 World Congress of Gastroenterology, CCM is a chronic cardiac dysfunction characterized by impaired contractile responsiveness to stress stimuli^[5,6], and/or impaired diastolic relaxation^[7,8], and electrophysiological abnormalities with prolonged QT interval^[9], in the absence of other known cardiac disease. On the other hand, patients with cirrhosis display primarily left ventricular diastolic dysfunction (LVDD) with normal systolic function at rest.

FACTORS RELATED TO THE INDUCTION OF CIRRHOTIC CARDIOMYOPATHY

Heart wall thickness changes are common in patients with cirrhosis and portal hypertension. These abnormalities may be an adaptive response to the hyperdynamic circulation and the trophic effects of several neurohumoral systems. In addition, the clinical evidence indicates a link between the degree of liver insufficiency and the severity of CCM. A recent study in advanced cirrhosis documented an association between the extent of CCM and the Model for End-Stage Liver Disease (MELD) score^[10]. Changes in diastolic function appear most prominent in patients with severe decompensation. Patients with ascites have worse LVDD compared to those without ascites. Further, the authors showed lack of response of the LV systolic and chronotropic function to peripheral arterial vasodilation and activation of the sympathetic nervous system (SNS)^[10]. Therefore, hepatocellular failure and portal hypertension have been considered as possible factors for cardiac changes in patients with cirrhosis.

Cardiac dysfunction in patients with cirrhosis occurs in the setting of a circulatory dysfunction characterized by a marked splanchnic arterial vasodilation. At the initial stages of cirrhosis, the circulatory dysfunction is compensated by the development of a hyperdynamic circulation. Later, during the course of the disease, the progression of liver disease and portal hypertension results in progressive vasodilatation, leading to reduction in the effective arterial blood volume which, in turn, activates the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) and the SNS^[11]. These circulatory changes can lead to the cardiac dilatation of the left chambers^[12] and the development of functional changes in the heart. High norepinephrine levels are known to cause impairment of β -adrenergic receptor function.

Factors other than the SNS activity and aldosterone have been implicated in the pathogenesis of cardiac dysfunction in cirrhosis, including nitric oxide (NO), carbon monoxide (CMO) and endogenous cannabinoids^[13]. Accumulation of these substances through portosystemic shunts could act as negative inotropic agents and also participate in the pathogenesis of LVDD in CCM^[14].

Inflammation may play an important role in the pathogenesis of cardiac dysfunction specially in decompensated cirrhosis. It has been postulated that intestinal bacterial overgrowth, altered gut permeability and bacterial translocation (*i.e.*, lipopolysaccharide, bacterial DNA) from the intestinal lumen to the circulation may exert continuous pressure on the immune system^[15,16]. Specialized receptors

of monocytes and lymphocytes recognise those factors and release inflammatory mediators such as cytokines, reactive oxygen and nitrogen species^[17]. These humoral factors may exert inhibitory effects on LV function. Cytokines can affect myocardial function *via* the effects on both the myocyte contractility and the extracellular matrix^[18]. In addition to their effect on myocardial remodeling, cytokines have been shown to have direct and indirect effects on myocardial function.

Other factors like alterations in lipid metabolism may also participate in the pathogenesis of CCM. Lipid metabolic abnormalities in patients with cirrhosis facilitate the incorporation of cholesterol into cell plasma membranes. The major factors which lead to the elevated membrane cholesterol content in cirrhosis are probably an increase in plasma cholesterol levels and a decrease in blood lecithin cholesterol acyltransferase activity^[19,20]. Alterations in membrane physical properties play an important role in the impaired β -adrenoceptor^[21] and ion channel function^[22] in the hearts of cirrhotic rats.

PATHOGENIC MECHANISMS

Cardiovascular autonomic dysfunction

Cardiac contractility is regulated primarily by the SNS through β -adrenergic receptors (β AR). Cardiovascular autonomic dysfunction is frequent in advanced cirrhosis^[23]. The incidence of autonomic neuropathy varies from 35% to 80%^[24,25] and is related to the severity of hepatic dysfunction^[26,27]. Autonomic and cardiac dysfunction includes impaired baroreflex sensitivity and heart rate variability^[28-30]. Impaired cardiac response to standing is the most frequently abnormal test and is probably due to blunted baroreflex function^[31] in the setting of increased activity of the SNS. The major triggers of the SNS overactivity appear to be baroreceptor-mediated stimulation owing to reduced central and arterial blood volumes^[32]. Enhanced sympathetic tone with increased cellular exposure to noradrenalin for longer periods may cause myocardial injury, receptor internalization, sequestration, and down regulation which results in a decrease of β -adrenergic receptor density on the plasma membrane^[21].

β -adrenergic receptor function

The β AR system is critical in modulating the contractility of cardiac muscle cells. Activation of β AR by epinephrine and norepinephrine couples with Gsprotein and leads to the stimulation a membranebound adenylate cyclase and the subsequent release of cAMP. The Gs protein also promotes the direct activation of the calcium channel of the sarcolemma. The second messenger, cAMP, activates a cAMPdependent protein kinase A (PKA). PKA phosphorylates several intracellular proteins such as L-type calcium channels, phospholamban, troponin I, ryanodine receptors thus leading to Ca^{2+} entering the cell. The cytosolic-free Ca^{2+} binds to the protein troponin C and interacts with tropomyosin between the actin and myosin filaments with allows the contraction of the myofibrils (systole) (Figure 1). Readers interested in detailed descriptions of cellular mechanisms are referred to recent reviews^[33-36].

Models in experimental studies with rats have shown several abnormalities in the cardiomyocyte β -adrenergic signalling pathway all of which negatively affect contractility. Several studies have shown decreased β ARs density and receptor desensitisation as well as impaired cAMP G-protein and adenylyl cyclase production in cardiocytes of cirrhotic rats^[37]. Gerbes *et al*^[38] found that lymphocytes of decompensated cirrhotic patients also present decreased abundance of β ARs which correlates with the cardiac contractility.

Membrane alteration

Changes in membrane fluidity have also been observed in cirrhotic patients as well as in experimental cirrhosis. It has been demonstrated that the fluidity of plasma membranes from the erythrocytes in cirrhotic patients becomes more rigid and less permeable with increases in membrane cholesterol content^[39]. These metabolic abnormalities in the plasma membrane of cardiac myocyte interfere with the activation of βAR and calcium channels embedded in the membrane^[40]. Decreased plasma membrane fluidity and an abnormal gene expression of the β -adrenergic system at postreceptor level^[41] in a bile duct-ligated (BDL)-cirrhotic rat model is associated with reduced Gs-protein levels which implies attenuation of adenylate cyclase and subsequent cAMP production after administration of isoproterenol^[21]. Changes in membrane cholesterol content may alter other activities of cardiac sarcolemmal enzymes Na⁺-K⁺ ATPase, Mg²⁺ ATPase, Ca²⁺ pump ATPase and Ca²⁺dependent K^+ channels and Na^+/Ca^{2+} exchanger^[42]. Moreau et al^[43] have shown altered control of vascular tone by Ca^{2+} and K^+ channels. Such alterations in membrane properties are likely to play an important role in inducing ECG abnormalities in cirrhosis. The altered membrane fluidity may also impair stimulation of cardiac muscarinic acetylcholine receptors (M-ChR) that modulate pacemaker activity via If and IK.ACh, atrioventricular conduction, and directly or indirectly force of contraction. Alterations of cardiac M2-ChR responsiveness and defective signal transduction to cAMP has been reported in experimental cirrhosis^[44]. Finally, cardiac dysfunction may be due to alteration in the Ca²⁺ handling in the myocyte. A decrease in L-type calcium channels has been reported in BDL-rat model myocytes whereas the intracellular calcium system appears intact^[45].

Humoral cardiodepressant factors

Mikulic *et al*^[46] have shown that plasma from cirrhotic



Ruiz-del-Árbol L et al. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy and circulatory function



Figure 1 Pathogenic mechanisms of cardiomyocyte contraction in experimental cirrhosis. Cardiomyocytes of cirrhotic animals showed reduced contractility *via* impairment of the β AR signalling (down-regulation, desensitization) which in turn leads to a reduction in β AR density, G₈ proteins, and AC activity with resultant decreased cAMP generation. This second messenger cAMP, phosphorylates several proteins leading to intracellular calcium fluxes, calcium release and myocyte contraction. Postreceptor signaling through cAMP is severely impaired. In addition, the decreased fluidity of cardiomyocyte membrane interferes with the function of β AR, L-type calcium and potassium channels and impair stimulation of muscarinic acetylcholine receptors. The activation of CB₁ inhibiting L-type calcium channels and CO levels *via* a cGMP-dependent mechanism also contribute to decreased calcium ion influx or release from the sarcoplasmic reticulum with a related fall of calcium ion content and contractility. +: stimulatory influence; -: inhibitory influence. β AR: β -adrenergic receptors; CB₁: Cannabinoid 1-receptor; AC: Adenylcyclase; cAMP: Cyclic adenosine monophosphate; G_αi: Inhibitory G protein; G_αS: Stimulatory G protein; RGS: Regulator of G-protein signaling; PLN: Phosphoslamban; PKA: Protein kinase A; cGMP: Cyclic guanosine monophosphate; PDE: Phosphosdiesterase; RyR: Ryanodine receptor; HO: Haemoxygenase; CO: Carbon monoxide; NO: Nitric oxide; NOS: Nitric oxide synthase; TNF_α: Tumour necrosis factor α .

patients attenuates the contractile responses of neonatal rat heart cells. Therefore, in addition to decreased activity of stimulatory pathways, other inhibitory pathways contribute to the decreased contractility of the cardiomyocyte in experimental cirrhosis.

Endocannabinoids (ECS) are bioactive lipid signaling molecules^[47]. The ECS system includes arachidonoyl ethanolamine (AEA) and 2-arachidonoylglycerol (2-AG) wich are elevated in cirrhosis^[48-50]. AEA and 2-AG are generated in response to a rise in intracellular calcium^[51]. The interaction of AEA with cannabinoid 1 (CB₁) receptors reduces the contractile response to isoprotenerol of papillary muscles in the fibro-cholestatic heart model. This cardiac decreased β-adrenergic responsiveness could be corrected by

CB₁ blockade^[52,53]. The activation of CB₁ receptors are coupled to the inhibitory G_i protein inhibiting L-type calcium channels^[54] and adenylate cyclase^[55] with resultant decreased calcium influx into the cytosol of the cardiomyocyte. It has recently been observed that elevated myocardial AEA levels are associated with high plasma tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) in BDL mice^[56]; likewise, AEA levels were lower in anti-TNF α -treated BDL. TNF α -mediated myocardial dysfunction in response to endotoxin stimulation is well documented^[57]. These experiments suggest that inflammation might be partially responsible for local production of ECS which reduces the contractile function.

Other experimental studies have also revealed that NO produced in cardiomyocytes from increased

inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) activity has a negative inotropic effect. High levels of NO in the BDL cirrhotic rat model have been shown to decrease the normal papillary muscle contractility whereas the administration of the NOS inhibitor L-NMMA (N omegamonomethyl-larginine) has led to improved blunted contractility^[58]. Liu *et al*^[59] demonstrated that the heart and aorta of cirrhotic rats contained high levels of soluble cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) as well as iNOS messenger ribonucleic acid. Stimulation of iNOS is possibly related to inflammatory mediators. Serum levels of cytokines are increased in cirrhosis; likewise, it is known that treatment with L-NAME (NG-L-nitro-arginine methyl ester) works by restoring the depressed inotropic effect of isoprenaline in the BDL rat model^[59]. An alternative molecular pathway to explain the role of NO in CCM could be the inhibitory effect of nitration^[60].

CMO is an endogenously produced short-lived gas via metabolism of haem, whose degradation is catalyzed by enzyme haem oxygenase (HO). The inducible HO isoform may stimulate CMO production in cirrhosis through endotoxemia, cytokines or the activation of the SNS. In the BDL cirrhotic rat, protein expression, and total HO activity were significantly upregulated in ventricles of cirrhotic rats compared with sham-operated control hearts^[61]. Treatment with zinc protoporphyrin, an inhibitor of HO, significantly inhibits cGMP production which, in turn, reduces CMO levels and leads to an improvement in blunted papillary muscle contractility but not in control^[61]. The activation of the NOS/NO and HO/CMO system significantly increases the cGMP contents in BDLcirrhotic rats^[59]. These findings suggest that the cGMP, either by phosphorylating the kinase G protein or by inhibiting production of the ryanodine receptor (Figure 1)^[62], inhibits intracellular free calcium fluxes in the cardiomyocyte thus supporting the idea that NO and CMO production play an important role in the reduced contractile response in CCM.

Apoptosis can be important in modulating heart function. The exchange of Na⁺/Ca²⁺ ions is essential in maintaining the steady-state intracellular free Ca²⁺ concentration. The abnormalities in the Na⁺/Ca²⁺ transfer in cirrhotic patients results in an excess of Ca²⁺ influx leading to cardiomyocyte apoptosis^[63] Recent studies have shown that apoptosis plays a causal role in cardiomyopathies with mediators such as ECS, NO, CMO and endogenous opioids^[64] contributing to the activation of the apoptosis pathways. A study in BDL-mice suggest that activation of the extrinsic apoptosis is the responsible pathway^[65]. The neutralization of the extrinsic apoptotic pathway improved cardiac contractility.

A mechanism of reduced myocardial contractility *via* the nuclear factor jB (NF-jB) in BDL cirrhotic rats has also been reported^[66]. Cardiomyocytes of cirrhotic animals showed reduced contractile response to isoproterenol, with increased myocardial levels of NF-

jB. NF-jB inhibition resulting in restoration of contractile function^[66].

SYSTOLIC DYSFUNCTION

Systolic dysfunction is mostly latent in patients with cirrhosis. Although left ventricular systolic function (LVSF) at rest, assessed by invasively and non invasively methods, are normal in cirrhotic patients^[10,67] subtle alterations could be detected under conditions of stress or by using new echocardiographic techniques at rest^[68].

Patients with cirrhosis have documented blunted responsiveness to volume and postural challenge, exercise or pharmacological infusion. Contractile dysfunctions are common in pre-ascitic cirrhotic patients; likewise, these patients show increasing end-systolic volumes^[69] as a result of sodium loads. This involvement is more important in patients with ascites^[5] despite a decrease in both pre-load and afterload. The altered response to active tilt in cirrhotic patients also suggests an impaired myocardial contractility. During 5 min of standing, cirrhotic patients experienced a decrease in the LV end-systolic volume, SVR and cardiac indexes despite marked increments in HR and in the activity of neurohumoral systems^[31]. On the other hand, in patients with cirrhosis there is an abnormal LV response during exercise manifested by an increase in CO and ejection fraction (EF) less than expected in relation to normal subjects^[6]. Gould *et al*^[3] have reported increasing ventricular filling pressures and an unaffected cardiac stroke index in patients undergoing exercise. Kelbaek et al^[70] also observed LV contractile function and ventricular wall compliance was reduced in cirrhotic patients. Another noninvasive tool to evaluate ventricular contractile performance is the measurement of systolic time intervals. The preejection period/left ventricular ejection time ratio has been seen to increase from baseline after exercise in cirrhotic patients^[6].

Finally, several studies have demonstrated blunted cardiac responsiveness to vasoactive drugs. The infusion of angiotensin II produced a normalization of SVR and an increase in pulmonary wedge capillary pressure (PWCP) but not an increase in CO^[71]. Similar effects have been produced with the infusion of terlipressin^[72]. These results suggest that the normalization of the afterload may detect a LV dysfunction at rest. Stimulation by b-adrenergic agonists reduces the inotropic and chronotropic responses of the heart in cirrhotic patients. Furthermore, administration of dobutamine, a β 1-adrenergic receptor agonist, causes only a slight increase in stroke volume and the dose of isoproterenol needed to increase the HR is higher in cirrhotic patients than in normal subjects^[73,74]. Other researches^[75-77] have also documented this impaired contractile response in experimental cirrhotic models.

New echocardiographic techniques may identify



patients with subclinical ventricular dysfunction more accurately than conventional methods. Twodimensional speckle-tracking echocardiography (2D-STE) is a novel imaging technique that allows the assessment of LV regional myocardium and global strain in 3 orthogonal directions (longitudinal, circumferential, and radial)^[78] by tracking natural acoustic markers (speckles) in a frame-to-frame basis within the cardiac cycle. 2D-STE is less likely to be preload or afterload dependent as compared with standard echocardiographic measures. Nazar et al^[79] using 2D-STE, found no differences in systolic function in cirrhotic patients with different grades of LVDD. However, there was no a control group. Recently, Sampaio et al^[80] and Altekin et al^[81] found that patients with cirrhosis had reduced longitudinal LVSF, despite still having normal EF.

DIASTOLIC DYSFUNCTION

Abnormalities of diastolic function are an early marker of CCM. Patients with CCM display frequently LVDD. The mechanisms underlying the development of diastolic dysfunction remain unclear. Defects in the passive tension of myofilament proteins as well as impaired myocardial relaxation, possibly related to abnormalities in calcium exchange through the sarcoplasmic reticulum, may play a role in the pathogenesis of LVDD. The sarcomere is made up of filaments of various sizes and contains titin. Titin is responsible for the elasticity of the relaxed striated muscle and thus an important determinant of diastolic stiffness in cardiomyocytes. Additionally, diseases that alter diastolic function also alter the myocardial extracellular matrix. In BDL animals, has been observed a decrease in PKA which can reduce phosphorylation of titin and increase passive tension. In addition, the levels of collagen- I mRNA in the BDL group were significantly higher than in the sham animals contributing to the pathogenesis of diastolic function^[82].

There has been some data indicating that salt retention may play a part in the development of LVDD. Animal models have shown that high salt intake can lead to concentric LV hypertrophy through the activation of cardiac aldosterone production^[83]. Aldosterone plays an important role in promoting fibrosis by stimulating fibroblast proliferation and collagen synthesis, triggering proinflammatory factors which lead to the activation of matrix metalloproteinases and over expression of transforming growth factor- $\beta 1^{[84]}$. LVDD in the CCM results are most likely a result of LV hypertrophy^[85,86]. Liver cirrhosis can lead to heart wall thickness changes^[87]. We observed that 75% patients with LVDD and cirrhosis had cardiac hypertrophy^[10]. Additionaly, cardiomyocyte hypertrophy in cirrhosis with portal hypertension may be an adaptive response to loading produced by the hyperdynamic circulation and the trophic effects of several neurohumoral

systems. The fibrosis may be secondary to increased collagen synthesis by stimulation of the RAAS and SNS^[88]. In fact, LV hypertrophy^[14,67,89] is more common in patients with ascites combined with increasing plasma renin activity (PRA) and norepinephrine plasma levels than in patients with ascites, but having normal PRA levels, or those not presenting ascites^[10] at all.

The diastolic dysfunction increase the blood volume in the left atrium (LA) which, in turn, leads to augment the transmitral pressure gradient. Diagnostic evidence of LVDD can be obtained invasively, (LV end-diastolic pressure > 16 mmHg or PCWP > 12 mmHg) or noninvasively by echocardiography. PCWP or mean LA pressure are normal in patients with CCM but there is a significant progressive increase of cardiopulmonary pressures in relation to the degree of LVDD^[10,79]. This backward increase in cardiopulmonary pressures is probably related to the lower afterload/central hypovolemia of cirrhosis^[90]. Doppler echocardiography has become the noninvasive technique of choice for the assessment of diastolic function. LVDD is characterized by a change in the transmitral blood flow with an increased atrial contribution to the late ventricular filling^[91]. Patients with cirrhosis show dilatation and increased LA volumes, increases in LV diameters but not volumes, increases in the thickness of the posterior wall of the LV and the interventricular septum, a prolongation of the isovolumic relaxation time (IVRT), decreased peak E velocity (early rapid filling phase), prolongation deceleration times (DT) of the E wave, and finally peak A velocity increased (atrial contraction during late diastole)^[8,69,92]. IVRT and DT may be prolonged in cirrhotic patients irrespective of the presence of ascites but a significantly reduced E/A ratio has been seen in ascitic subjects^[67,69]. Traditionally, LVDD is divided into three different filling patterns: normal, pseudonormal, and restrictive. However, conventional Doppler echocardiographic indices (E/A ratio) have clear limitations (age and load conditions)^[91,93] and rarely allow for the accurate differentiation between normal and pseudonormal LV diastolic pattern. TDI can overcome some of these factors. The tissue velocity recorded at the basal and septal corner of the annulus mitral (e') is a more sensitive parameter for abnormal myocardial relaxation than mitral variables. TDI velocities have demonstrated a significant correlation with invasive indices of LV relaxation and minimal effect of preload in the setting of impaired relaxation^[94]. The American Society of Echocardiography has suggested that LVDD is characterized by the presence of septal e' < 8 cm/s, lateral e' < 10 cm/s, mitral inflow patterns and LA volume index (LAVI) \geq 34 mL/m². The degree of severity can be graded according to average E/e' ratio. The prevalence of LVDD is relatively high in patients with cirrhosis (43%-70%) despite a normal EF^[95,96] and is not related to the etiology of liver disease^[97]. However, a variety of comorbid conditions have been associated with development of LVDD^[92,98] Therefore,



these patients should be excluded in the assessment of the prevalence of this condition in cirrhosis. Patients with tense ascites show an improvement in LVDD after paracentesis although LVDD in these patients is still abnormal as compared with healthy controls^[67]. It has been suggested LVDD contributes to the pathogenesis of fluid retention in these patients^[69]. LVDD in most cases is found to be generally mild (grade I) or moderate (grade II) in severity^[10,79,92]. In addition, in patients with CCM there is a relationship between the severity of LVDD and the impairment in LVSF (CO and LV stroke work) and cardiac chronotropic function at rest^[10]. Patients with grade II of LVDD had a high MELD score^[10]. Whereas some studies^[99] have reported a correlation between CCM and the severity of liver failure, other researchers^[92] have concluded that the cardiac abnormalities were not different between patients with different degrees of liver function. LVDD seems to be independently associated with the presence of bacterial endotoxin. Cirrhotic patients have elevated levels of endotoxemia due to bacterial translocation^[100]. A recent study by Karagiannakis et al^[101] showed that the severity of LVDD determined by the E/e' ratio correlated with the serum levels of lipopolysaccharide-binding protein, a marker of exposure to bacterial endotoxin.

ELECTROPHYSIOLOGICAL

ABNORMALITIES

Several electrophysiological abnormalities are found in cirrhotic patients. These include electrocardiographic QT interval prolongation, electromechanical dyssynchrony and chronotropic incompetence.

QT-Interval prolongation

Prolongation of the QT interval (> 440 s) is found in noncirrhotic patients with portal hypertension and in 30%-60% of cirrhotic patients according to the severity of liver dysfunction^[102] (Figure 2). QT interval is affected by HR and therefore must be expressed as a rate-corrected (QTc) interval. A Fridericia or specific QT correction formula has been proposed to better account for the contribution of changes in QTinterval in cirrhosis^[103]. The QT interval represents the depolarization and repolarization of the ventricles. Prolongation of the QT interval is caused by an increase in action potential duration in, at least, some of the ventricular myocardium cells. At the cellular level, the electrocardiographically prolonged QT interval is primarily based on a reduction of ion channel currents in cardiac plasma membranes resulting in a prolonged repolarisation^[104]. The mechanisms underlying prolonged QTc interval in patients with liver disease are not clear; they are thought to be associated, at least in part, with autonomic dysfunction^[105,106], and heart exposure to humoral factors (cytokines, endotoxins, and bile salts) through porto-systemic shunts^[107-109] in the setting of decreased function of two types of potassium channels in ventricular myocytes^[102-104]. Bernardi et al^[102] found that the prolonged QT interval correlated with circulating plasma noradrenaline which suggests that enhanced sympatho-adrenergic abnormalities are implicated in its pathophysiology. The clinical relevance of long QT in cirrhosis is not fully understood, yet. It is postulated that this alteration is associated with a poorer survival rate in class A patients of Child-Pugh classification^[102]. However, other studies have been unable to confirm these relationship^[110]. A prolonged QTc interval may be reduced during chronic β -blockade treatment^[111] but β -blockers have deleterious effects in patients with cirrhosis and refractory ascites^[112-115]. The QTc interval corrects itself in only 50% of subjects after liver transplant (LT)^[110,116]. In addition, a prolonged QTc interval (\geq 500 ms) is frequently observed throughout the procedure of LT, even among patients with baseline QTc < 440ms^[117]. Transjugular Intrahepatic Portosystemic Shunt (TIPS) insertion^[108,112] and gastrointestinal bleeding^[118] has been shown to prolong the QT interval. There is also clinical evidence that some drugs^[119] should be avoided as far as possible during TIPS insertion or LT. Patients with cirrhosis and prolonged QTc interval are at risk of developing ventricular arrhythmias such as torsades de pointes. The risk of development of the latter is unknown but is thought to be rare. Studies on the dispersion of QT interval (the difference between the maximum and the minimum of the QT intervals measured) in patients with liver cirrhosis report a normal variation. Patients with cirrhosis maintain the normal QT-interval diurnal variation between day and night times^[120].

Electromechanical uncoupling

Electro-mechanical systole represents the duration of total systolic time interval and has two major components: the pre-ejection and the LV ejection phases. The pre-ejection period is the interval from the onset of ventricular depolarization to the beginning of the LV ejection. The LV ejection time is the systole phase during which blood is ejected into the arterial system. The systolic time interval is dependent on four key factors, namely the heart rate, the preload, the afterload and the myocardial inotropic state. Whereas in normal subjects, the time between the onset of electrical and mechanical systole is normally tightly controlled, it shows a big variability in cirrhotic patients. A disruption in electromechanical coupling leads to the dyssynchrony between electrical and mechanical systole. Studies evaluating cardiac function in cirrhosis at rest and after isometric exercise have reported a electromechanical delay and extended preejection times, thus suggesting that it was a defect in the electromechanical coupling^[5]. A functional electromechanical uncoupling has been confirmed in patients with cirrhosis and prolonged QTc interval who showed that the electrical systole was longer than the mechanical systole with the latter being normal^[121].





Figure 2 The QT interval. The QT interval is a measure of the time between the start of the Q wave and the end of the T wave in the heart during electrical cycle. The QT interval is dependent on the heart rate and needs to be corrected by heart rate. The corrected QT interval (QTc) estimates the QT interval at a heart rate of 60 bpm. The standard clinical correction in cirrhosis uses Fredericia's formula: $QTc = QT/RR^{1/3}$. The RR interval is given in seconds (RR interval = 60/heart rate). QTc is prolonged if > 450 ms in men or > 470 ms in women. QTc interval prolongation is due to altered repolarization.

The clinical significance of these findings remains unclear. The underlying mechanisms may be related to decreased density of the L-type calcium channel in cardiomyocytes^[122]. In addition, an impaired response to the adrenergic drive may affect the excitationcontraction coupling in some patients with cirrhosis.

Chronotropic and Inotropic incompetence

Chronotropic incompetence (CI) is defined as the heart inability to proportionally increase HR in response to metabolic demand. Patients with early stage cirrhosis exhibit responses to dobutamine normal^[123]. However, a blunted LV response to dobutamine was observed in 18 of 71 cirrhotic patients with normal LV chamber size and EF^[124]. Other studies in patients with cirrhosis have demonstrated CI in response to exercise, tilting, paracentesis, infections and pharmacological stimuli^[125-127]. CI is common in patients with cirrhosis regardless of its cause^[128,129] and there is more evidence of contractile dysfunction in patients with ascites despite a decrease in afterload. Recently, we have observed that the cardiac chronotropic function, estimated as the HR/plasma noradrenaline ratio, was significantly reduced in patients with grade II LVDD when compared to those without LVDD^[10] indicating there is CI toward effective arterial blood volume^[79,130]. The main cause of CI in patients without structural heart disease seems to be related to SNS activation which is not well translated into HR increases. SNS activation is the likely cause of the down-regulation of BAR, leading to post-synaptic desensitization of the β AR pathway in the sinoatrial node^[74,76].

BIOMARKERS OF CARDIAC DYSFUNCTION IN LIVER DISEASE

Two types of molecular biomarkers, have been studied as markers of LV dysfunction in patients with cirrhosis. First, atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) and B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) measurements are related to several indexes of systolic and diastolic functions. The ANP is predominantly synthesized and secreted in the cardiac atria as a result of direct wall stress; its levels are elevated in patients with increased intravascular volume and LV hypertrophy. The presence of a large LA, as determined by an echocardiography, is considered an indirect marker of filling pressure^[131]. Plasma levels of ANP are increased in patients with cirrhosis and ascites^[132,133], but in only some pre-ascitic patients^[134].

BNP and its prohormone (NT-proBNP) are secreted by heart ventricles in response to massive stretching of muscle cells or to mild cardiac damage. Previous studies in cirrhotic patients have demonstrated that BNP and NT-proBNP serum levels are significantly elevated and correlate with parameters of cirrhosis severity, abnormal cardiac structure (septal thickness and LV diameter at the end of diastole)^[135] and function (HR and QT interval) but not with those of hyperdynamic circulation^[136]. However, the highest BNP level correlations are seen with end diastolic pressures, hence suggesting that the diastolic stretch is one of the major determinants of BNP induction^[137]. Furthermore, the BNP levels of patients with cirrhosis and normal LVSF at rest are also correlated with PCWP values and E/e' ratios^[10]. It is recommended that patients with NT-proBNP levels exceeding 290 pg/mL undergo further cardiac evaluation^[138].

Second, Troponin is a structural protein composed of three distinct gene products: troponin C, cardiac troponin I and T (cTnT). Troponins are specific markers for myocardial injury, specially cTnT, when cardiac lesions are small. Troponin I levels are increased in some patients with alcoholic cirrhosis and their concentrations are associated with both lower stroke-volume indexes and LV mass but not related to the severity of cirrhosis and the degree of portal hypertension^[139]. Recently, Wiese *et al*^[140] have observed that high circulating levels of cTnT in cirrhosis are correlated with indicators of disease severity and mortality.

Finally, various proteins with enzymatic activities, amongst which myeloperoxidase, galectin-3^[141] and copeptin^[142] are included, have been investigated in cardiovascular disease. The analysis of these cardiac biomarkers may also provide useful insights in the study of cirrhosis.

Although the prevalence of cardiomyopathy is more frequent and pronounced in patients with advanced liver disease, no association between standard liver function tests, indicating either compromised hepatic synthesis or the presence of portal hypertension, and cardiac dysfunction has been reported. However, when the severity of liver cirrhosis is evaluated by liver-specific scores (MELD score or the Child-Pugh classification), associations between the degree of LVDD, impaired LV systolic and chronotropic functions and MELD scores have been $observed^{[10]}$. At least one feature of CCM is present in patients who have reached Child-Pugh > 8 points^[143]. Correlations between the severity of liver disease and the presence of changes in electrocardiogram at rest have also been found^[102]. Therefore, patients with advanced liver cirrhosis with high MELD or Child-Pugh scores suggesting the need for further cardiac investigation.

DIAGNOSIS

The diagnosis of CCM is still difficult to determine due to the lack of a specific diagnostic tools. The EF is known to be a marker of LV systolic function. In patients with cirrhosis, cardiomyopathy occurs with normal LVSF as estimated by the EF at rest. However, LV systolic dysfunction in cirrhosis tends to manifest in conditions of stress although the manoeuvres that can bring about the condition have not been standardized yet. A blunted LV response to catecholamine stimulation through dobutamine stress echocardiography has been observed in 25% of cirrhotic patients^[123]. These findings indicate that conventional echocardiographic assessment of LV systolic function based on measurement of EF at rest is not a good index of contractility in cirrhotic patients. Recently, 2D-STE has been proposed as an additional marker for systolic function; hence, this method can detect subclinical LV dysfunction at an earlier stage^[13]. Cardiac magnetic resonance imaging has also emerged as another non-invasive technique for the measurement of cardiac function by providing a 3-dimensional representation of the structure of the heart. This approach yields the same indices of diastolic function as Doppler echocardiography but with an increased sensitivity and reproducibility. At present, the use of cardiac magnetic resonance for the assessment of diastolic function may only be considered a research tool. Magnetic resonance

spectroscopy has the potential to recognise changes in myocardial bioenergetics and metabolism.

Measurements of LVDD are easily obtainable by conventional echocardiography and TDI. The diagnosis of LVDD in most studies performed in cirrhosis has been based on E/A ratios < 1 ratio and prolonged IVRT and DT. A prolonged mitral DT is an important parameter in drawing conclusions about LV stiffness. Tissue Doppler e' has been demonstrated to decline from normal to LVDD^[144]. Most patients with e' (lateral) < 8.5 cm/s or e' (septal) < 8 cm/s and an enlarged left atrium (\geq 34 mL/m²) have impaired myocardial relaxation. The E (mitral)/e' (annular) ratio has been found to correlate well with increased PCWP. There is evidence of LVDD when E/e' ratio is < 8 and E/e' > 15. Therefore, the E/e' ratio and other measurements such as the E/A index and DT are essential for an approach to grade diastolic dysfunction. Prolonged QTc-interval might be helpful to identify patients at risk of CCM which could be diagnosed using a combination of echocardiography and electrocardiogram data (Figure 3). On the other hand, serum markers, such as BNP do not appear to be a sensitive marker for the assessment of subclinical LVDD.

CLINICAL FEATURES

CCM is a subclinical entity. In this regard, when the cardiac function is explored an abnormal ventricular behaviour can be observed. A clinical symptom associated with LVDD is a decreased exercise tolerance. This may be due to LVDD has a negative impact on LVSF through its limitation of the Frank-Starling mechanism^[145]. Cardiovascular complications are not clinically evident in patients with CCM during the follow-up period. Heart failure does not present clinically probably because of the peripheral vasodilation. However, conditions that rapidly normalize peripheral vascular tone might precipitate heart failure. Overt cardiac failure has been described after TIPS and LT. CCM plays an important role in the pathogenesis of the impairment of effective arterial blood volume and is a sensitive marker of type 1 HRS development in cirrhosis^[10].

Cardiac and circulatory dysfunction in cirrhosis

Research on circulatory function in cirrhosis has been focused for many years on the peripheral arterial circulation. However, recent studies indicate that irrespective of the cause of cirrhosis, there is also a cardiac dysfunction that could be of major importance in the deterioration of circulatory and renal function^[130,146,147]. At the initial stages of cirrhosis, portal hypertension induces a progressive reduction in splanchnic vascular resistance due to the overproduction of vasodilator molecules^[11,148]. Initially, circulatory homeostasis is maintained by the development of a hyperdynamic circulation characterized by high plasma volume, cardiac index




Figure 3 Algorithm for the diagnosis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. Three ways to diagnose CCM with normal EF at rest have been displayed: (1) Systolic function. Patients have documented blunted responsiveness to volume and postural challenge, exercise, or pharmacological infusion but the manoeuvres that can bring systolic dysfunction have not been standardized yet; (2) Diastolic function. The diagnosis of LVDD can be obtained by TDI (E/e' > 15). If TDI yields an E/e' ratio (8 < E/e' < 15) other echocardiographic investigations such as blood flow Doppler of mitral valve or pulmonary veins, LV mass index or left atrial volume index are required for diagnostic of LVDD; (3) Electrophysiological abnormalities. a, the prolongation of the electrocardiographic corrected QT interval is common in cirrhosis; b, electromechanical uncoupling is a dyssynchrony between electrical and mechanical systole. The electrical systole is longer in patients with cirrhosis; c, chronotropic incompetence is the inability of the heart to proportionally increase HR in response to stimuli (exercise, tilting, paracentesis, infections and pharmacological agents). CCM: Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy; EF: Ejection fraction; LVDD: Left ventricular diastolic dysfunction; TDI: Tissue Doppler imaging; e': Peak early diastolic velocity at the basal part of the septal and lateral corner of the mitral annulus; E/e'ratio: Peak E-wave transmitral/early diastolic mitral annular velocity; E/A ratio: Early diastolic mitral inflow velocity/late diastolic velocity; DT: Deceleration time; IVRT: Isovolumic relaxation time.

and HR^[1,149]. Later, during the course of the disease, increases in the arterial vasodilation in the splanchnic circulation leads to an activation of the RAAS and SNS in order to maintain arterial pressure. However, the progressive decrease in cardiac afterload is not followed by an increase in HR and CO. Several studies suggest that circulatory dysfunction in cirrhosis is associated with a decrease in cardiac function in addition to splanchnic arterial vasodilation. Firstly, chronotropic heart function is progressively and severely impaired in patients with cirrhosis because the HR is unable to keep up with an increasing SNS activity^[10,79,130]. Secondly, cardiac dysfunction plays an important role in the pathogenesis of the impairment of effective arterial blood volume in cirrhosis. We have investigated the relationship between cardiac dysfunction and the degree of impairment in effective arterial blood volume (as measured by the PRA) after categorizing the patients into three groups: (1) patients without effective arterial hypovolemia (compensated cirrhosis); (2) patients with ascites and normal PRA (these being a subgroup of patients with early decompensated cirrhosis); and (3) patients

with ascites and increased PRA (group with significant effective arterial hypovolemia). Patients with cirrhosis and a maked impairment in effective arterial blood volume showed significantly higher levels of norepinephrine concentration and arterial hypotension as well as lower measurements of LVSF (CO and LV stroke work) and cardiac chronotropic function when compared to those with ascites, but normal PRA, or without ascites (Figure 4)^[10]. These patients also showed a higher degree in LVDD which indicates a relationship between the severity of LVDD and other types of cardiac function abnormalities at rest. These findings are an indication that cardiac dysfunction plays an important role in the pathogenesis of the circulatory dysfunction in cirrhosis. In contrast, Nazar et al^[79] in a recent study have reported that mild LVDD in cirrhotic patients does not correlate with systemic circulatory dysfunction; these findings may be accounted for the fact that only 16% of patients had grade II LVDD.

Cardiac and renal dysfunction in cirrhosis

Several studies have showed a clear association between abnormal LVSF and renal failure. A longitudinal



Ruiz-del-Árbol L et al. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy and circulatory function



Figure 4 Cardiac and circulatory dysfunction according to presence of compensated and decompensated cirrhosis. There is a progressive splanchnic arterial vasodilatation due to the overproduction of vasodilator molecules. Initially, circulatory homeostasis is maintained by the development of a hyperdynamic circulation. Later during the course of decompensated cirrhosis, patients develop an activation of the vasoconstrictor systems to maintain arterial pressure. In subsequent stages, the progressive decrease in cardiac afterload is not followed by an increase in HR and CO due to a decrease in cardiac function. Finally, in the advanced phase, when impairment of effective arterial blood volume is extreme, patients showed increased activity of NE concentration, arterial hypotension and reduced LVSF (CO and LV stroke work), and cardiac chronotropic function, and a higher degree in LVDD (E/e') as compared to those with ascites, but normal NE, or without ascites. E/e'ratio: Peak E-wave transmitral/Peak early diastolic mitral annular velocity.

study performed in a large cohort of patients with cirrhosis and tense ascites with normal renal function at baseline^[130], strongly supports the assumption that CCM contributes to the pathogenesis of hepatorenal syndrome (HRS). These patients were studied at inclusion and following the development of HRS. Forty percent of patients developed HRS. Patients who went on to develop HRS had significantly lower baseline mean arterial pressure, CO, stroke volume (SV), leftventricular stroke work (LVSW) and significantly higher PRA and norepinephrine concentration when compared with those who did not develop HRS. After developing HRS, patients experienced a further increase in the activity of vasoconstrictor hormones and a further deterioration of their hemodynamics with a decrease in their mean arterial pressure, CO, SV, and LVSW. Baseline PRA and CO were the only independent predictors for the development of HRS. Non-azotemic patients with more advanced stage of CCM could be specially predisposed to develop HRS^[10]. Krag et al^[147]

have recently demonstrated a significant relationship between the degree of systolic and renal dysfunction in patients with decompensated cirrhosis. On the other hand, in a different study^[146] we have recorded systemic hemodynamics and endogenous vasoactive systems in patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP) at the time of diagnosis and following infection resolution (Table 1). Patients developing HRS after SBP resolution showed a reduction of 32% in CO whereas these changes were not observed in patients who did not develop HRS. SVR values were normal or reduced and the HR did not increase despite an intense stimulation of the endogenous vasoconstrictor systems. Circulatory dysfunction in type-1 HRS, therefore, appeared to be related to the simultaneous occurrence of a progression of arterial vasodilation and a decrease in CO. The results of these studies suggest that LVSF is insufficient to maintain adequate arterial blood pressure and renal perfusion and plays an important role in the pathogenesis of HRS.

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Changes of cardiovascular function and vasoactive systems from patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis to hepatorenal syndrome

	SBP Group-1	SBP Group-2	SBP Group-2	P value
	At diagnosis of infection	At diagnosis of infection	At diagnosis of HRS	
Serum creatinine (mg/dL)	1.0 ± 0.3	1.3 ± 0.6	2.5 ± 0.4	< 0.02
MAP (mmHg)	83 ± 10	83 ± 7	73 ± 8	< 0.02
SVR $(dyn \cdot s/cm^5)$	893 ± 196	1137 ± 220^{a}	1268 ± 320	NS
PAP (mmHg)	12.0 ± 2.0	13.2 ± 4.0	12.6 ± 3.7	NS
PCWP (mmHg)	5.9 ± 1.8	5.7 ± 4.0	7.4 ± 2.6	NS
Cardiac output (L/min)	7.4 ± 1.9	5.7 ± 0.9^{a}	4.6 ± 0.7	< 0.02
Heart Rate (bpm)	87 ± 16	93 ± 13	87 ± 9	NS
Norepinephrine (pg/mL)	315.7 ± 172	797.3 ± 226.6^{a}	1290.5 ± 415.3	< 0.02
PRA (ng/mL•h)	3.9 ± 3.6	18.4 ± 11.2^{a}	28.3 ± 12.4	< 0.02

Data obtained from Ruiz-del-Árbol *et al*^[146]. Renal failure in SBP is related to a deterioration of circulatory function. At baseline, there were no significant differences between groups in serum creatinine. At diagnosis of infection, patients in the SBP Group-2 showed lower cardiac output and higher levels of systemic vascular resistance, PRA and NE than patients in the SBP Group-1. Following resolution of infection, patients in the SBP Group-2 had severe renal failure and a further decrease in cardiac output, low arterial pressure, and extremely high levels of PRA and NE. There were no significant differences between groups in heart rate and cardiopulmonary pressures. SBP Group-1, Cirrhotic patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis that had not developed hepatorenal syndrome in the follow-up; SBP Group-2, Cirrhotic patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis that had developed hepatorenal syndrome in the follow-up; NS: Not significant; MAP: Mean arterial pressure; PAP: Pulmonary artery pressure; PCWP: Pulmonary capillary wedged pressure; SVR: Systemic vascular resistance; PRA: Plasma renin activity.

PROGNOSIS

CCM prognosis is difficult to establish in patients with cirrhosis due to the concomitant liver and cardiac function progressive deterioration. However, one aspect of CCM that has not been specifically addressed is how to assess prognosis in patients with CCM. This information may be particularly relevant to establish priority for patients who are candidates for LT. Most of the existing information on outcome and prognostic factors for these patients is derived from studies before the introduction of the new diagnostic criteria of LVDD. Previous studies have demonstrated that E/A ratio < 1 was an independent predictor of death in patients with cirrhosis who are treated with TIPS^[150,151]. Recently, we have observed that the categorization of patients with cirrhosis according to diastolic function has prognostic relevance. Patients with grade II LVDD had the shortest probability of survival. Survival was significantly lower in patients with E/e' ratios >10 in the subsequent year^[10]. In addition, the accuracy of the E/e' ratio in the prediction of survival was not affected by the severity of liver dysfunction as estimated by MELD. The independency between LVDD severity and other prognostic factors suggests that CCM per se has a negative effect on the natural history of cirrhosis. In contrast, an association between LVDD and bad prognosis could not be found in two recent works^[80,152]. A higher prevalence of patients with grade II LVDD in our sample (47%) as compared to 16%patients in studies of Nazar et al^[79] and Sampaio et $al^{[152]}$ and a longer follow-up period may explain these differences. In fact, Alexopoulou et al^[153] observed that patients with mild LVDD had a tendency for worse survival when they were followed up for periods ranging between 15 and 40 mo. A recent study has

also showed poorer survival rates in patients with LVDD when they had longer follow-up periods (2 years)^[154]. Therefore, patients with severe LVDD might represent a subgroup of the cirrhotic population who are at higher risk of poorer long-term outcomes. This should be taken into account when patients with CCM are listed for LT.

The increased mortality risk in patients with grade II LVDD and cirrhosis could be related to a more deteriorated circulatory function that occurs simultaneously with others types of cardiac function abnormalities. These patients with CCM cannot adequately enhanced the ventricular performance of the heart in response to clinical events such as infections. Studies performed in patients with SBP have shown that some patients frequently develop a rapidly progressive deterioration of circulatory function which is thought to be related to the impaired response of the peripheral arterial circulation to endogenous vasoconstrictor systems and a decrease in cardiac output^[146]. The impairment in cardiac function occurs because patients with SBP have a deterioration in inotropic and chronotropic function. Such impairment of ejection performance is also recognized in diseases associated with hyperdynamic circulation. Cardiac dysfunction in sepsis and cirrhosis bear remarkable similarities. In both conditions, patients who have an inadequate increase in CO to vascular stress show a higher mortality.

TRANSJUGULAR INTRAHEPATIC PORTO-SYSTEMIC SHUNT

Patients with CCM have reduced ability to compensate for vascular stresses such as TIPS^[155]. Transjugular

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS) implantation in patients with cirrhosis exacerbates the hyperkinetic circulation and challenges the heart function. These modifications are caused by the shift of a large volume of blood from the splanchnic to the central circulation that occurs after the procedure. Cirrhotic patients show changes of LV diastolic volumes and dimensions, stroke volume^[156-158] and a transient pulmonary hypertension^[157-159] for 3-6 mo following TIPS implantation but the myocardial thickening continues to increase in the post-TIPS period^[37]. A worsening in cardiac hemodynamics already present in cirrhotic patients has been documented when a TIPS is created^[160,161]. Clinical episodes of acute pulmonary edema and heart failure have been reported as individual cases^[162] as well as in randomised trials in patients with cirrhosis and refractory ascites^[163,164]. However, the cardiovascular effects vary to a great extent according to the pre-TIPS state of central blood volume. Patients with effective hypovolaemia show a marked improvement of diastolic function revealed by increasing E/A ratios and a slight reduction of DT^[92]. Pre-TIPS LVDD has been associated with a slower mobilization of $\operatorname{ascites}^{\scriptscriptstyle[149]}$; it is thought these patients are unable to increase their preload adequately following the TIPS implementation and therefore, the relative underfilling of the effective arterial circulation persists after the intervention. Recently, the studies by Cazzaniga et al^[151] and Rabie et al^[150] have demonstrated that the persistence of LVDD one month after the TIPS insertion identifies a new subgroup of patients with a poor prognosis during follow-up. These findings suggest that patients with LVDD should be frequently observed after TIPS implantation.

TREATMENT

Currently, there is no specific treatment for CCM^[165]. Atrial fibrillation in patients with CCM it is known precipitate an increase in amount of ascites or dyspnea. Hence the importance of maintaining the sinus rhythm in these patients with CCM.

Pharmacologic therapy

Theoretically, pharmacological agents that facilitate myocardial relaxation and improve LV compliance would be ideal for the treatment of LVDD. β -blockers, calcium channel blockers, angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, and angiotensin II receptor blockers are the most frequently used agents for treating diastolic dysfunction. ACE inhibitors or angiotensin II receptor blockers are probably helpful to reduce the progression of grade-1 LVDD. However, these inhibitors are contraindicated because may precipitate profound hypotension and aggravate the systemic vasodilatory state of patients with advanced cirrhosis.

Positive inotropic agents enhance the rate of LV

relaxation but cardiac glycosides are ineffective in increasing cardiac work in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis^[166]. Cardiac βAR are down-regulated in cirrhosis, so administration of β -agonists such as isoproterenol or dobutamine are not beneficial for the treatment of LVDD. Since most of the filling of the LV occurs in early diastole, prolonging the diastolic filling time with a β-blocker would not be beneficial in patients with grade-2 LVDD. Animal experimental data has shown that early diastolic relaxation is impaired by β -blockers^[167]. In addition, β -blockers may be harmful due to reduction in CO in accordance with a decrease in the HR. In fact, the administration of β -blockers is associated with poor longterm survival in patients with cirrhosis and refractory ascites^[114]. These results suggest that $\beta\text{-blockers}$ should be avoided in these patients.

Management of CCM with heart failure should follow the same recommendations as non-cirrhotic patients including salt and fluid restriction, diuretics and afterload reduction^[168,169]. The treatment of the loading conditions (preload) should be a goal for the treatment of LVDD. Diuretics are an appropriate therapy for reducing the LV preload. Aldosterone antagonists counteract the effect on fibroblasts and cardiomyocytes growth^[170] and reduce the circulatory volume load. Pozzi et al^[171] have demonstrated that aldosterone blockade by long-term K-Canrenoate administration in Child A cirrhotic patients can lead to decreases in the LV wall thickness; there was no significant change in diastolic function as evaluated by the E/A ratio at 6 mo. These findings may be due to the short duration of the study. The effect of aldosterone antagonists on Child B-C patients is unknown. It is important to note that diuretics in cirrhosis must be used judiciously because of the sensitivity to volume of patients with LVDD bears the risk that excessive diuresis result in a sudden drop of stroke volume.

Cardiomyopathy associated with adrenal insufficiency (AI) is known to cause impairments in myocardial contractility. In addition, relative AI has been reported in approximately 10%-26% of noncritically ill patients with cirrhosis^[172-174]. Therefore, AI may contribute to CCM. In such cases, steroid treatment might result in improvement in cardiac function under stressful conditions but this needs further evaluation^[175,176].

Improvements in our understanding of the molecular pathogenesis of CCM and its incorporation into the diagnostic and therapeutic approaches will enhance the patient management in this cirrhotic population.

Liver transplantation

Liver transplantation (LT) carries the risk of perioperative hemodynamic impairment. During graft reperfusion there is a hemodynamic stress which is characterized by a sudden increase in pre-load. A retrospective analysis has shown that 23% of cirrhotic patients undergoing LT had a decrease in stroke work despite increases in PWCP during the procedure after reperfusion^[177]. Baseline data of LV systolic or diastolic function could not identify the abnormal heart response during LT. Another retrospective study has reported latent myocardial dysfunction in 35.7% of liver recipients after graft reperfusion^[178]. In the setting of a cardiomyopathy, elevation in PCWP levels carries the risk of post-reperfusion hemodynamic instability. Post-reperfusion syndrome affects 8%-30% of patients intraoperatively. This syndrome is characterized by a decrease in mean arterial pressure of at least 30% for 1 min within the first 5 min with bradycardia after unclamping of the portal vein and liver reperfusion^[179].

Heart failure, myocardial infarction, and arrhythmias in the perioperative and postoperative periods after LT have been reported in 25%-70% of patients^[180,181]. Other retrospective study indicate that systolic heart failure is significantly more likely to develop postoperatively among patients with elevated pulmonary artery or right-heart pressures pre-operatively^[182]. Preoperative evaluation with transthoracic Doppler echocardiography can help identify those LT candidates at greatest risk of developing clinical heart failure syndrome postoperatively^[183].

Cardiac causes of immediate deaths after LT include post-reperfusion syndrome, pulmonary hypertension and cardiomyopathy^[184]. Cardiac reserve pretransplant has been associated with outcomes postoperatively. Nasraway *et al*^[185] observed that patients with preoperative reduced cardiac performance had increased frequency of multiorgan failure and death after LT. These findings in non-survivors could be only explained by an early myocardial depression (within 12 h) postoperatively.

CCM has been evaluated by echocardiography using the E/A ratio in three prospective studies. In the first study^[186], all 40 patients showed significantly lower diastolic ventricular function 3 mo after LT which was associated with mild LVH. The second study^[187] evaluated 30 patients with repeated measurements in the 13-40 mo following LT. The most striking finding of the study was an increase in the number of patients (60%) with abnormal diastolic function. Both authors comment that these patients did not have cardiac symptoms. Finally, Torregrosa et al^[188] have demonstrated in 15 patients with repeat measurements 6-12 mo after LT an improvement in cardiovascular changes associated with CCM. On the other hand, in a different study an improvement of QTc interval has been observed at 3 mo following LT in about half of cases^[106].

The presence of pre-operative CCM could be a risk factor for complications after LT. Recently, it has been suggested that pre-transplant LVDD is associated with an increased risk of allograft rejection, graft failure and LVH after $LT^{[189,190]}$. All this data suggests the need for a careful cardiac assessment of cirrhotic patients who are candidates for liver transplantation^[191].

CONCLUSION

CCM is a chronic cardiac dysfunction characterized by impaired contractile responsiveness to stress stimuli and/or impaired diastolic relaxation and electrophysiological abnormalities in the absence of other known cardiac diseases. The mechanisms involved in the impaired contractile function of the cardiomyocyte in experimental cirrhosis include impairment of the b-adrenergic receptor signalling, abnormal cardiomyocyte membrane lipid composition and biophysical properties, ion channel defects, and overactivity of humoral inhibitory factors. CCM is a subclinical cardiac failure. Echocardiography allows the detection of LVDD, with the E/e' ratio being the best screening test to detect the condition. The degree of cardiac dysfunction correlates with liver function and the clinical consequences of major importance are related to deterioration of circulatory function and risk of HRS development during the course of cirrhosis. The severity of cardiac dysfunction may be a sensitive marker for mortality. Treatment is non-specific but LT may normalize the cardiac function.

REFERENCES

- Kowalski HJ, Abelmann WH. The cardiac output at rest in Laennec's cirrhosis. J Clin Invest 1953; 32: 1025-1033 [PMID: 13096569]
- 2 Murray JF, Dawson AM, Sherlock S. Circulatory changes in chronic liver disease. Am J Med 1958; 24: 358-367 [PMID: 13520736]
- 3 Gould L, Shariff M, Zahir M, Di Lieto M. Cardiac hemodynamics in alcoholic patients with chronic liver disease and a presystolic gallop. *J Clin Invest* 1969; 48: 860-868 [PMID: 4180971]
- 4 Lee SS. Cardiac abnormalities in liver cirrhosis. West J Med 1989; 151: 530-535 [PMID: 2690463]
- 5 Bernardi M, Rubboli A, Trevisani F, Cancellieri C, Ligabue A, Baraldini M, Gasbarrini G. Reduced cardiovascular responsiveness to exercise-induced sympathoadrenergic stimulation in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1991; 12: 207-216 [PMID: 2050999]
- 6 Wong F, Girgrah N, Graba J, Allidina Y, Liu P, Blendis L. The cardiac response to exercise in cirrhosis. *Gut* 2001; 49: 268-275 [PMID: 11454805]
- 7 Valeriano V, Funaro S, Lionetti R, Riggio O, Pulcinelli G, Fiore P, Masini A, De Castro S, Merli M. Modification of cardiac function in cirrhotic patients with and without ascites. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000; 95: 3200-3205 [PMID: 11095342]
- 8 Finucci G, Desideri A, Sacerdoti D, Bolognesi M, Merkel C, Angeli P, Gatta A. Left ventricular diastolic function in liver cirrhosis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1996; **31**: 279-284 [PMID: 8833359]
- 9 Zambruni A, Trevisani F, Caraceni P, Bernardi M. Cardiac electrophysiological abnormalities in patients with cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2006; 44: 994-1002 [PMID: 16510203]
- 10 Ruíz-del-Árbol L, Achécar L, Serradilla R, Rodríguez-Gandía MÁ, Rivero M, Garrido E, Natcher JJ. Diastolic dysfunction is a predictor of poor outcomes in patients with cirrhosis, portal hypertension, and a normal creatinine. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 1732-1741 [PMID: 23703953 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26509]
- 11 Arroyo V, Terra C. Ruiz-del-Arbol L. Pathogenesis, Diagnosis and Treatment of Ascites in Cirrhosis. Rodés J, Benhamou JP, Blei AT, Reichen J, Rizzetto M, editors. Textbook of Hepatology:

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

From Basic Science to Clinical Practice. 3rd ed. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing Ltd, 2008: 666-710

- 12 Lewis FW, Adair O, Rector WG. Arterial vasodilation is not the cause of increased cardiac output in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1992; 102: 1024-1029 [PMID: 1537494]
- 13 Wiese S, Hove JD, Bendtsen F, Møller S. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy: pathogenesis and clinical relevance. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 11: 177-186 [PMID: 24217347 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2013.210]
- 14 De BK, Majumdar D, Das D, Biswas PK, Mandal SK, Ray S, Bandopadhyay K, Das TK, Dasgupta S, Guru S. Cardiac dysfunction in portal hypertension among patients with cirrhosis and non-cirrhotic portal fibrosis. *J Hepatol* 2003; **39**: 315-319 [PMID: 12927915]
- 15 Albillos A, de la Hera A, González M, Moya JL, Calleja JL, Monserrat J, Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Alvarez-Mon M. Increased lipopolysaccharide binding protein in cirrhotic patients with marked immune and hemodynamic derangement. *Hepatology* 2003; 37: 208-217 [PMID: 12500206]
- 16 Wiest R, Lawson M, Geuking M. Pathological bacterial translocation in liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 197-209 [PMID: 23993913]
- 17 Takeuchi O, Akira S. Pattern recognition receptors and inflammation. *Cell* 2010; 140: 805-820 [PMID: 20303872 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.022]
- 18 **Prabhu SD**. Cytokine-induced modulation of cardiac function. *Circ Res* 2004; **95**: 1140-1153 [PMID: 15591236]
- 19 Tahara D, Nakanishi T, Akazawa S, Yamaguchi Y, Yamamoto H, Akashi M, Chikuba N, Okuno S, Maeda Y, Kusumoto Y. Lecithincholesterol acyltransferase and lipid transfer protein activities in liver disease. *Metabolism* 1993; 42: 19-23 [PMID: 8446043]
- 20 Simon JB. Red cell lipids in liver disease: relationship to serum lipids and to lecithin-cholesterol acyltransferase. *J Lab Clin Med* 1971; 77: 891-900 [PMID: 5559858]
- 21 **Ma Z**, Meddings JB, Lee SS. Membrane physical properties determine cardiac beta-adrenergic receptor function in cirrhotic rats. *Am J Physiol* 1994; **267**: G87-G93 [PMID: 8048535]
- 22 Moreau R, Komeichi H, Kirstetter P, Ohsuga M, Cailmail S, Lebrec D. Altered control of vascular tone by adenosine triphosphate-sensitive potassium channels in rats with cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1994; **106**: 1016-1023 [PMID: 8143968]
- 23 Hendrickse MT, Triger DR. Peripheral and cardiovascular autonomic impairment in chronic liver disease: prevalence and relation to hepatic function. *J Hepatol* 1992; 16: 177-183 [PMID: 1336506]
- 24 Hendrickse MT, Thuluvath PJ, Triger DR. Natural history of autonomic neuropathy in chronic liver disease. *Lancet* 1992; 339: 1462-1464 [PMID: 1351136]
- 25 Bajaj BK, Agarwal MP, Ram BK. Autonomic neuropathy in patients with hepatic cirrhosis. *Postgrad Med J* 2003; 79: 408-411 [PMID: 12897221]
- 26 Dillon JF, Plevris JN, Nolan J, Ewing DJ, Neilson JM, Bouchier IA, Hayes PC. Autonomic function in cirrhosis assessed by cardiovascular reflex tests and 24-hour heart rate variability. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1994; 89: 1544-1547 [PMID: 8079935]
- 27 Ates F, Topal E, Kosar F, Karincaoglu M, Yildirim B, Aksoy Y, Aladag M, Harputluoglu MM, Demirel U, Alan H, Hilmioglu F. The relationship of heart rate variability with severity and prognosis of cirrhosis. *Dig Dis Sci* 2006; **51**: 1614-1618 [PMID: 16927142]
- 28 Møller S, Iversen JS, Henriksen JH, Bendtsen F. Reduced baroreflex sensitivity in alcoholic cirrhosis: relations to hemodynamics and humoral systems. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2007; 292: H2966-H2972 [PMID: 17293491]
- 29 Frith J, Newton JL. Autonomic dysfunction in chronic liver disease. *Liver Int* 2009; 29: 483-489 [PMID: 19323779 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2009.01985.x]
- 30 Salerno F, Cazzaniga M. Autonomic dysfunction: often present but usually ignored in patients with liver disease. *Liver* Int 2009; 29: 1451-1453 [PMID: 19811611 DOI: 10.1111/

j.1478-3231.2009.02141.x]

- 31 Laffi G, Barletta G, La Villa G, Del Bene R, Riccardi D, Ticali P, Melani L, Fantini F, Gentilini P. Altered cardiovascular responsiveness to active tilting in nonalcoholic cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1997; 113: 891-898 [PMID: 9287981]
- 32 Henriksen JH, Møller S, Ring-Larsen H, Christensen NJ. The sympathetic nervous system in liver disease. *J Hepatol* 1998; 29: 328-341 [PMID: 9722218]
- 33 Alqahtani SA, Fouad TR, Lee SS. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. Semin Liver Dis 2008; 28: 59-69 [PMID: 18293277 DOI: 10.1055/ s-2008-1040321]
- 34 Wong F. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Hepatol Int* 2009; **3**: 294-304 [PMID: 19669380 DOI: 10.1007/s12072-008-9109-7]
- 35 Zardi EM, Abbate A, Zardi DM, Dobrina A, Margiotta D, Van Tassell BW, Afeltra A, Sanyal AJ. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010; 56: 539-549 [PMID: 20688208 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jacc.2009.12.075]
- 36 Moller S, Henriksen JH. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. J Hepatol 2010; 53: 179-190 [PMID: 20462649 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2010.02.023]
- 37 Ma Z, Miyamoto A, Lee SS. Role of altered beta-adrenoceptor signal transduction in the pathogenesis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in rats. *Gastroenterology* 1996; 110: 1191-1198 [PMID: 8613009]
- 38 Gerbes AL, Remien J, Jüngst D, Sauerbruch T, Paumgartner G. Evidence for down-regulation of beta-2-adrenoceptors in cirrhotic patients with severe ascites. *Lancet* 1986; 1: 1409-1411 [PMID: 2872517]
- 39 Kakimoto H, Imai Y, Kawata S, Inada M, Ito T, Matsuzawa Y. Altered lipid composition and differential changes in activities of membrane-bound enzymes of erythrocytes in hepatic cirrhosis. *Metabolism* 1995; 44: 825-832 [PMID: 7616839]
- 40 Ma Z, Lee SS, Meddings JB. Effects of altered cardiac membrane fluidity on beta-adrenergic receptor signalling in rats with cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *J Hepatol* 1997; 26: 904-912 [PMID: 9126806]
- 41 Ceolotto G, Papparella I, Sticca A, Bova S, Cavalli M, Cargnelli G, Semplicini A, Gatta A, Angeli P. An abnormal gene expression of the beta-adrenergic system contributes to the pathogenesis of cardiomyopathy in cirrhotic rats. *Hepatology* 2008; 48: 1913-1923 [PMID: 19003918 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22533]
- 42 Keller M, Pignier C, Niggli E, Egger M. Mechanisms of Na+-Ca2+ exchange inhibition by amphiphiles in cardiac myocytes: importance of transbilayer movement. *J Membr Biol* 2004; 198: 159-175 [PMID: 15216417]
- 43 Moreau R, Lebrec D. Endogenous factors involved in the control of arterial tone in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1995; 22: 370-376 [PMID: 7608490]
- 44 Jaue DN, Ma Z, Lee SS. Cardiac muscarinic receptor function in rats with cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Hepatology* 1997; 25: 1361-1365 [PMID: 9185753]
- 45 Ward CA, Liu H, Lee SS. Altered cellular calcium regulatory systems in a rat model of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Gastroenterology* 2001; **121**: 1209-1218 [PMID: 11677214]
- 46 de Mikulic LE, Auclair MC, Vernimmen C, Lebrec D, Mikulic E. Plasma from cirrhotic patients induces inotropic changes on cultured rat heart cells. *Life Sci* 1987; 41: 2177-2184 [PMID: 3669917]
- 47 Mallat A, Teixeira-Clerc F, Lotersztajn S. Cannabinoid signaling and liver therapeutics. *J Hepatol* 2013; **59**: 891-896 [PMID: 23567085 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.03.032]
- 48 Caraceni P, Viola A, Piscitelli F, Giannone F, Berzigotti A, Cescon M, Domenicali M, Petrosino S, Giampalma E, Riili A, Grazi G, Golfieri R, Zoli M, Bernardi M, Di Marzo V. Circulating and hepatic endocannabinoids and endocannabinoid-related molecules in patients with cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2010; **30**: 816-825 [PMID: 19840245 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2009.02137.x]
- Tam J, Liu J, Mukhopadhyay B, Cinar R, Godlewski G, Kunos G. Endocannabinoids in liver disease. *Hepatology* 2011; 53: 346-355 [PMID: 21254182 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24077]
- 50 **Baldassarre M**, Giannone FA, Napoli L, Tovoli A, Ricci CS, Tufoni M, Caraceni P. The endocannabinoid system in advanced

liver cirrhosis: pathophysiological implication and future perspectives. *Liver Int* 2013; **33**: 1298-1308 [PMID: 23890208 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12263]

- 51 Liu J, Wang L, Harvey-White J, Huang BX, Kim HY, Luquet S, Palmiter RD, Krystal G, Rai R, Mahadevan A, Razdan RK, Kunos G. Multiple pathways involved in the biosynthesis of anandamide. *Neuropharmacology* 2008; 54: 1-7 [PMID: 17631919]
- 52 Gaskari SA, Liu H, Moezi L, Li Y, Baik SK, Lee SS. Role of endocannabinoids in the pathogenesis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in bile duct-ligated rats. *Br J Pharmacol* 2005; 146: 315-323 [PMID: 16025138]
- 53 Batkai S, Mukhopadhyay P, Harvey-White J, Kechrid R, Pacher P, Kunos G. Endocannabinoids acting at CB1 receptors mediate the cardiac contractile dysfunction in vivo in cirrhotic rats. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2007; 293: H1689-H1695 [PMID: 17557913]
- 54 Gebremedhin D, Lange AR, Campbell WB, Hillard CJ, Harder DR. Cannabinoid CB1 receptor of cat cerebral arterial muscle functions to inhibit L-type Ca2+ channel current. *Am J Physiol* 1999; 276: H2085-H2093 [PMID: 10362691]
- 55 Howlett AC, Bidaut-Russell M, Devane WA, Melvin LS, Johnson MR, Herkenham M. The cannabinoid receptor: biochemical, anatomical and behavioral characterization. *Trends Neurosci* 1990; 13: 420-423 [PMID: 1700516]
- 56 Yang YY, Liu H, Nam SW, Kunos G, Lee SS. Mechanisms of TNFalpha-induced cardiac dysfunction in cholestatic bile ductligated mice: interaction between TNFalpha and endocannabinoids. *J Hepatol* 2010; 53: 298-306 [PMID: 20626112]
- 57 Piper RD. Myocardial dysfunction in sepsis. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* 1998; 25: 951-954 [PMID: 9807671]
- 58 van Obbergh L, Vallieres Y, Blaise G. Cardiac modifications occurring in the ascitic rat with biliary cirrhosis are nitric oxide related. *J Hepatol* 1996; 24: 747-752 [PMID: 8835751]
- 59 Liu H, Ma Z, Lee SS. Contribution of nitric oxide to the pathogenesis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in bile duct-ligated rats. *Gastroenterology* 2000; **118**: 937-944 [PMID: 10784593]
- 60 Mani AR, Ippolito S, Ollosson R, Moore KP. Nitration of cardiac proteins is associated with abnormal cardiac chronotropic responses in rats with biliary cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2006; 43: 847-856 [PMID: 16557556]
- 61 Liu H, Song D, Lee SS. Role of heme oxygenase-carbon monoxide pathway in pathogenesis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in the rat. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2001; 280: G68-G74 [PMID: 11123199]
- 62 Seddon M, Shah AM, Casadei B. Cardiomyocytes as effectors of nitric oxide signalling. *Cardiovasc Res* 2007; 75: 315-326 [PMID: 17568574]
- 63 Chen X, Zhang X, Kubo H, Harris DM, Mills GD, Moyer J, Berretta R, Potts ST, Marsh JD, Houser SR. Ca2+ influx-induced sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ overload causes mitochondrialdependent apoptosis in ventricular myocytes. *Circ Res* 2005; 97: 1009-1017 [PMID: 16210547]
- 64 Abbasi A, Joharimoqaddam A, Faramarzi N, Khosravi M, Jahanzad I, Dehpour AR. Opioid receptors blockade modulates apoptosis in a rat model of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Ann Med Health Sci Res* 2014; 4: 404-409 [PMID: 24971217 DOI: 10.4103/ 2141-9248.133468]
- 65 Nam SW, Liu H, Wong JZ, Feng AY, Chu G, Merchant N, Lee SS. Cardiomyocyte apoptosis contributes to pathogenesis of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in bile duct-ligated mice. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2014; 127: 519-526 [PMID: 24712830 DOI: 10.1042/CS20130642]
- 66 Liu H, Lee SS. Nuclear factor-kappaB inhibition improves myocardial contractility in rats with cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Liver Int* 2008; 28: 640-648 [PMID: 18346133 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2008.01692.x]
- 67 Pozzi M, Carugo S, Boari G, Pecci V, de Ceglia S, Maggiolini S, Bolla GB, Roffi L, Failla M, Grassi G, Giannattasio C, Mancia G. Evidence of functional and structural cardiac abnormalities in cirrhotic patients with and without ascites. *Hepatology* 1997; 26: 1131-1137 [PMID: 9362352]

- 68 Kazankov K, Holland-Fischer P, Andersen NH, Torp P, Sloth E, Aagaard NK, Vilstrup H. Resting myocardial dysfunction in cirrhosis quantified by tissue Doppler imaging. *Liver Int* 2011; **31**: 534-540 [PMID: 21382164 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02468.x]
- 69 Wong F, Liu P, Lilly L, Bomzon A, Blendis L. Role of cardiac structural and functional abnormalities in the pathogenesis of hyperdynamic circulation and renal sodium retention in cirrhosis. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 1999; **97**: 259-267 [PMID: 10464050]
- 70 Kelbaek H, Eriksen J, Brynjolf I, Raboel A, Lund JO, Munck O, Bonnevie O, Godtfredsen J. Cardiac performance in patients with asymptomatic alcoholic cirrhosis of the liver. *Am J Cardiol* 1984; 54: 852-855 [PMID: 6486037]
- 71 Epstein M, Schneider N, Befeler B. Relationship of systemic and intrarenal hemodynamics in cirrhosis. *J Lab Clin Med* 1977; 89: 1175-1187 [PMID: 864301]
- 72 Krag A, Bendtsen F, Mortensen C, Henriksen JH, Møller S. Effects of a single terlipressin administration on cardiac function and perfusion in cirrhosis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 22: 1085-1092 [PMID: 20453655 DOI: 10.1097/ MEG.0b013e32833a4822]
- 73 Mikulic E, Muñoz C, Puntoni LE, Lebrec D. Hemodynamic effects of dobutamine in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 1983; 34: 56-59 [PMID: 6861438]
- 74 Ramond MJ, Comoy E, Lebrec D. Alterations in isoprenaline sensitivity in patients with cirrhosis: evidence of abnormality of the sympathetic nervous activity. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 1986; 21: 191-196 [PMID: 3954935]
- 75 Lee SS, Marty J, Mantz J, Samain E, Braillon A, Lebrec D. Desensitization of myocardial beta-adrenergic receptors in cirrhotic rats. *Hepatology* 1990; 12: 481-485 [PMID: 2169452]
- 76 Inglés AC, Hernández I, García-Estañ J, Quesada T, Carbonell LF. Limited cardiac preload reserve in conscious cirrhotic rats. Am J Physiol 1991; 260: H1912-H1917 [PMID: 1711789]
- 77 Caramelo C, Fernandez-Muñoz D, Santos JC, Blanchart A, Rodriguez-Puyol D, López-Novoa JM, Hernando L. Effect of volume expansion on hemodynamics, capillary permeability and renal function in conscious, cirrhotic rats. *Hepatology* 1986; 6: 129-134 [PMID: 3943778]
- 78 Nesbitt GC, Mankad S. Strain and strain rate imaging in cardiomyopathy. *Echocardiography* 2009; 26: 337-344 [PMID: 19291019 DOI: 10.1111/j.1540-8175.2008.00867.x]
- 79 Nazar A, Guevara M, Sitges M, Terra C, Solà E, Guigou C, Arroyo V, Ginès P. LEFT ventricular function assessed by echocardiography in cirrhosis: relationship to systemic hemodynamics and renal dysfunction. *J Hepatol* 2013; **58**: 51-57 [PMID: 22989573 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.08.027]
- 80 Sampaio F, Pimenta J, Bettencourt N, Fontes-Carvalho R, Silva AP, Valente J, Bettencourt P, Fraga J, Gama V. Systolic and diastolic dysfunction in cirrhosis: a tissue-Doppler and speckle tracking echocardiography study. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 1158-1165 [PMID: 23617332 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12187]
- 81 Altekin RE, Caglar B, Karakas MS, Ozel D, Deger N, Demir I. Evaluation of subclinical left ventricular systolic dysfunction using two-dimensional speckle-tracking echocardiography in patients with non-alcoholic cirrhosis. *Hellenic J Cardiol* 2014; 55: 402-410 [PMID: 25243439]
- 82 Glenn TK, Honar H, Liu H, ter Keurs HE, Lee SS. Role of cardiac myofilament proteins titin and collagen in the pathogenesis of diastolic dysfunction in cirrhotic rats. *J Hepatol* 2011; 55: 1249-1255 [PMID: 21703204 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.02.030]
- 83 Takeda Y, Yoneda T, Demura M, Miyamori I, Mabuchi H. Sodium-induced cardiac aldosterone synthesis causes cardiac hypertrophy. *Endocrinology* 2000; 141: 1901-1904 [PMID: 10803602]
- 84 Yu HC, Burrell LM, Black MJ, Wu LL, Dilley RJ, Cooper ME, Johnston CI. Salt induces myocardial and renal fibrosis in normotensive and hypertensive rats. *Circulation* 1998; 98: 2621-2628 [PMID: 9843472]
- 85 **Lunseth JH**, Olmstead EG, Abboud F. A study of heart disease in one hundred eight hospitalized patients dying with portal cirrhosis.

Ruiz-del-Árbol L et al. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy and circulatory function

AMA Arch Intern Med 1958; 102: 405-413 [PMID: 13570726]

- 86 Ma Z, Lee SS. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy: getting to the heart of the matter. *Hepatology* 1996; 24: 451-459 [PMID: 8690419]
- 87 Wroński J, Fiedor P, Kwolczak M, Górnicka B. Retrospective analysis of liver cirrhosis influence on heart walls thickness. *Pathol Res Pract* 2015; 211: 145-149 [PMID: 25468291 DOI: 10.1016/j]
- 88 Raizada V, Skipper B, Luo W, Griffith J. Intracardiac and intrarenal renin-angiotensin systems: mechanisms of cardiovascular and renal effects. *J Investig Med* 2007; 55: 341-359 [PMID: 18062896]
- 89 Moller S, Henriksen JH. Cardiovascular complications of cirrhosis. *Gut* 2008; 57: 268-278 [PMID: 18192456 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2006]
- 90 Henriksen JH, Schütten HJ, Bendtsen F, Warberg J. Circulating atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) and central blood volume (CBV) in cirrhosis. *Liver* 1986; **6**: 361-368 [PMID: 2952859]
- 91 Nagueh SF, Appleton CP, Gillebert TC, Marino PN, Oh JK, Smiseth OA, Waggoner AD, Flachskampf FA, Pellikka PA, Evangelisa A. Recommendations for the evaluation of left ventricular diastolic function by echocardiography. *Eur J Echocardiogr* 2009; 10: 165-193 [PMID: 19270053 DOI: 10.1016/ j.echo.2008.11.023]
- 92 Merli M, Calicchia A, Ruffa A, Pellicori P, Riggio O, Giusto M, Gaudio C, Torromeo C. Cardiac dysfunction in cirrhosis is not associated with the severity of liver disease. *Eur J Intern Med* 2013; 24: 172-176 [PMID: 22958907 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2012.08.007]
- 93 Salerno F, Cazzaniga M, Pagnozzi G, Cirello I, Nicolini A, Meregaglia D, Burdick L. Humoral and cardiac effects of TIPS in cirrhotic patients with different "effective" blood volume. *Hepatology* 2003; 38: 1370-1377 [PMID: 14647047]
- 94 Nagueh SF, Middleton KJ, Kopelen HA, Zoghbi WA, Quiñones MA. Doppler tissue imaging: a noninvasive technique for evaluation of left ventricular relaxation and estimation of filling pressures. J Am Coll Cardiol 1997; 30: 1527-1533 [PMID: 9362412]
- 95 Raevens S, De Pauw M, Geerts A, Berrevoet F, Rogiers X, Troisi RI, Van Vlierberghe H, Colle I. Prevalence and outcome of diastolic dysfunction in liver transplantation recipients. *Acta Cardiol* 2014; 69: 273-280 [PMID: 25029872]
- 96 Dadhich S, Goswami A, Jain VK, Gahlot A, Kulamarva G, Bhargava N. Cardiac dysfunction in cirrhotic portal hypertension with or without ascites. *Ann Gastroenterol* 2014; 27: 244-249 [PMID: 24974920]
- 97 Karagiannakis DS, Papatheodoridis G, Vlachogiannakos J. Recent advances in cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. *Dig Dis Sci* 2015; 60: 1141-1151 [PMID: 25404411]
- 98 Pellicori P, Torromeo C, Calicchia A, Ruffa A, Di Iorio M, Cleland JG, Merli M. Does cirrhotic cardiomyopathy exist? 50 years of uncertainty. *Clin Res Cardiol* 2013; **102**: 859-864 [PMID: 23995321 DOI: 10.1007/s00392-013-0610-1]
- 99 Li X, Yu S, Li L, Han D, Dai S, Gao Y. Cirrhosis-related changes in left ventricular function and correlation with the model for endstage liver disease score. *Int J Clin Exp Med* 2014; 7: 5751-5757 [PMID: 25664102]
- 100 Wiest R, Garcia-Tsao G. Bacterial translocation (BT) in cirrhosis. Hepatology 2005; 41: 422-433 [PMID: 15723320]
- 101 Karagiannakis DS, Vlachogiannakos J, Anastasiadis G, Vafiadis-Zouboulis I, Ladas SD. Frequency and severity of cirrhotic cardiomyopathy and its possible relationship with bacterial endotoxemia. *Dig Dis Sci* 2013; 58: 3029-3036 [PMID: 23907333 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-013-2693-y]
- 102 Bernardi M, Calandra S, Colantoni A, Trevisani F, Raimondo ML, Sica G, Schepis F, Mandini M, Simoni P, Contin M, Raimondo G. Q-T interval prolongation in cirrhosis: prevalence, relationship with severity, and etiology of the disease and possible pathogenetic factors. *Hepatology* 1998; 27: 28-34 [PMID: 9425913]
- 103 Zambruni A, Di Micoli A, Lubisco A, Domenicali M, Trevisani F, Bernardi M. QT interval correction in patients with cirrhosis. J Cardiovasc Electrophysiol 2007; 18: 77-82 [PMID: 17229304]
- 104 Ward CA, Ma Z, Lee SS, Giles WR. Potassium currents in atrial

and ventricular myocytes from a rat model of cirrhosis. *Am J Physiol* 1997; **273**: G537-G544 [PMID: 9277435]

- 105 Kempler P, Váradi A, Szalay F. Autonomic neuropathy and prolongation of QT-interval in liver disease. *Lancet* 1992; 340: 318 [PMID: 1353243]
- Mohamed R, Forsey PR, Davies MK, Neuberger JM. Effect of liver transplantation on QT interval prolongation and autonomic dysfunction in end-stage liver disease. *Hepatology* 1996; 23: 1128-1134 [PMID: 8621144]
- 107 Ytting H, Henriksen JH, Fuglsang S, Bendtsen F, Møller S. Prolonged Q-T(c) interval in mild portal hypertensive cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2005; 43: 637-644 [PMID: 16083986]
- 108 Trevisani F, Merli M, Savelli F, Valeriano V, Zambruni A, Riggio O, Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Bernardi M. QT interval in patients with non-cirrhotic portal hypertension and in cirrhotic patients treated with transjugular intrahepatic porto-systemic shunt. J Hepatol 2003; 38: 461-467 [PMID: 12663238]
- 109 Genovesi S, Prata Pizzala DM, Pozzi M, Ratti L, Milanese M, Pieruzzi F, Vincenti A, Stella A, Mancia G, Stramba-Badiale M. QT interval prolongation and decreased heart rate variability in cirrhotic patients: relevance of hepatic venous pressure gradient and serum calcium. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2009; **116**: 851-859 [PMID: 19076059 DOI: 10.1042/CS20080325]
- 110 Bal JS, Thuluvath PJ. Prolongation of QTc interval: relationship with etiology and severity of liver disease, mortality and liver transplantation. *Liver Int* 2003; 23: 243-248 [PMID: 12895263]
- 111 Zambruni A, Trevisani F, Di Micoli A, Savelli F, Berzigotti A, Bracci E, Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Felline P, Zoli M, Bernardi M. Effect of chronic beta-blockade on QT interval in patients with liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2008; **48**: 415-421 [PMID: 18194821 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2007.11.012]
- 112 Wong F, Salerno F. Beta-blockers in cirrhosis: friend and foe? *Hepatology* 2010; **52**: 811-813 [PMID: 20812354 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.23852]
- 113 Sersté T, Francoz C, Durand F, Rautou PE, Melot C, Valla D, Moreau R, Lebrec D. Beta-blockers cause paracentesis-induced circulatory dysfunction in patients with cirrhosis and refractory ascites: a cross-over study. *J Hepatol* 2011; 55: 794-799 [PMID: 21354230 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.01.034]
- 114 Sersté T, Melot C, Francoz C, Durand F, Rautou PE, Valla D, Moreau R, Lebrec D. Deleterious effects of beta-blockers on survival in patients with cirrhosis and refractory ascites. *Hepatology* 2010; 52: 1017-1022 [PMID: 20583214 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23775]
- 115 Mandorfer M, Bota S, Schwabl P, Bucsics T, Pfisterer N, Kruzik M, Hagmann M, Blacky A, Ferlitsch A, Sieghart W, Trauner M, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Reiberger T. Nonselective β blockers increase risk for hepatorenal syndrome and death in patients with cirrhosis and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Gastroenterology* 2014; 146: 1680-1690.e1 [PMID: 24631577 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.03.005]
- 116 Carey EJ, Douglas DD. Effects of orthotopic liver transplantation on the corrected QT interval in patients with end-stage liver disease. *Dig Dis Sci* 2005; **50**: 320-323 [PMID: 15745093]
- 117 Shin WJ, Kim YK, Song JG, Kim SH, Choi SS, Song JH, Hwang GS. Alterations in QT interval in patients undergoing living donor liver transplantation. *Transplant Proc* 2011; 43: 170-173 [PMID: 21335179 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2010.12.002]
- 118 Trevisani F, Di Micoli A, Zambruni A, Biselli M, Santi V, Erroi V, Lenzi B, Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Cavazza M, Bernardi M. QT interval prolongation by acute gastrointestinal bleeding in patients with cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2012; **32**: 1510-1515 [PMID: 22776742 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2012.02847.x]
- 119 Roden DM. Drug-induced prolongation of the QT interval. N Engl J Med 2004; 350: 1013-1022 [PMID: 14999113]
- 120 Hansen S, Møller S, Bendtsen F, Jensen G, Henriksen JH. Diurnal variation and dispersion in QT interval in cirrhosis: relation to haemodynamic changes. *J Hepatol* 2007; 47: 373-380 [PMID: 17459513]
- 121 Henriksen JH, Fuglsang S, Bendtsen F, Christensen E, Møller S.

Dyssynchronous electrical and mechanical systole in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2002; **36**: 513-520 [PMID: 11943423]

- 122 Zavecz JH, Bueno O, Maloney RE, O'Donnell JM, Roerig SC, Battarbee HD. Cardiac excitation-contraction coupling in the portal hypertensive rat. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2000; 279: G28-G39 [PMID: 10898744]
- 123 Dahl EK, Møller S, Kjær A, Petersen CL, Bendtsen F, Krag A. Diastolic and autonomic dysfunction in early cirrhosis: a dobutamine stress study. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2014; 49: 362-372 [PMID: 24329122 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2013.867359]
- 124 Kim MY, Baik SK, Won CS, Park HJ, Jeon HK, Hong HI, Kim JW, Kim HS, Kwon SO, Kim JY, Yoo BS, Lee SH. Dobutamine stress echocardiography for evaluating cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in liver cirrhosis. *Korean J Hepatol* 2010; 16: 376-382 [PMID: 21415581 DOI: 10.3350/kjhep.2010.16.4.376]
- 125 Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Monescillo A, Jimenéz W, Garcia-Plaza A, Arroyo V, Rodés J. Paracentesis-induced circulatory dysfunction: mechanism and effect on hepatic hemodynamics in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1997; 113: 579-586 [PMID: 9247479]
- 126 Lunzer MR, Newman SP, Bernard AG, Manghani KK, Sherlock SP, Ginsburg J. Impaired cardiovascular responsiveness in liver disease. *Lancet* 1975; 2: 382-385 [PMID: 51190]
- 127 Bernardi M, Trevisani F, Santini C, Zoli G, Baraldini M, Ligabue A, Gasbarrini G. Plasma norepinephrine, weak neurotransmitters, and renin activity during active tilting in liver cirrhosis: relationship with cardiovascular homeostasis and renal function. *Hepatology* 1983; **3**: 56-64 [PMID: 6401670]
- 128 Kelbaek H, Rabøl A, Brynjolf I, Eriksen J, Bonnevie O, Godtfredsen J, Munck O, Lund JO. Haemodynamic response to exercise in patients with alcoholic liver cirrhosis. *Clin Physiol* 1987; 7: 35-41 [PMID: 3816110]
- 129 Grose RD, Nolan J, Dillon JF, Errington M, Hannan WJ, Bouchier IA, Hayes PC. Exercise-induced left ventricular dysfunction in alcoholic and non-alcoholic cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1995; 22: 326-332 [PMID: 7608484]
- 130 Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Monescillo A, Arocena C, Valer P, Ginès P, Moreira V, Milicua JM, Jiménez W, Arroyo V. Circulatory function and hepatorenal syndrome in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2005; 42: 439-447 [PMID: 15977202]
- 131 Tsang TS, Barnes ME, Gersh BJ, Bailey KR, Seward JB. Left atrial volume as a morphophysiologic expression of left ventricular diastolic dysfunction and relation to cardiovascular risk burden. *Am J Cardiol* 2002; 90: 1284-1289 [PMID: 12480035]
- 132 Ginès P, Jiménez W, Arroyo V, Navasa M, López C, Titó L, Serra A, Bosch J, Sanz G, Rivera F. Atrial natriuretic factor in cirrhosis with ascites: plasma levels, cardiac release and splanchnic extraction. *Hepatology* 1988; 8: 636-642 [PMID: 2967242]
- 133 Salerno F, Badalamenti S, Moser P, Lorenzano E, Incerti P, Dioguardi N. Atrial natriuretic factor in cirrhotic patients with tense ascites. Effect of large-volume paracentesis. *Gastroenterology* 1990; 98: 1063-1070 [PMID: 2138104]
- 134 Wong F, Logan A, Blendis L. Systemic hemodynamic, forearm vascular, renal, and humoral responses to sustained cardiopulmonary baroreceptor deactivation in well-compensated cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1995; 21: 717-724 [PMID: 7875669]
- 135 Wong F, Siu S, Liu P, Blendis LM. Brain natriuretic peptide: is it a predictor of cardiomyopathy in cirrhosis? *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2001; 101: 621-628 [PMID: 11724649]
- 136 Henriksen JH, Gøtze JP, Fuglsang S, Christensen E, Bendtsen F, Møller S. Increased circulating pro-brain natriuretic peptide (proBNP) and brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) in patients with cirrhosis: relation to cardiovascular dysfunction and severity of disease. *Gut* 2003; **52**: 1511-1517 [PMID: 12970147]
- 137 Goonewardena SN, Blair JE, Manuchehry A, Brennan JM, Keller M, Reeves R, Price A, Spencer KT, Puthumana J, Gheorghiade M. Use of hand carried ultrasound, B-type natriuretic peptide, and clinical assessment in identifying abnormal left ventricular filling pressures in patients referred for right heart catheterization. *J Card Fail* 2010; 16: 69-75 [PMID: 20123321 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cardfail.2009.08.004]

- 138 Raedle-Hurst TM, Welsch C, Forestier N, Kronenberger B, Hess G, Herrmann E, Zeuzem S, Raedle J. Validity of N-terminal propeptide of the brain natriuretic peptide in predicting left ventricular diastolic dysfunction diagnosed by tissue Doppler imaging in patients with chronic liver disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2008; 20: 865-873 [PMID: 18794600 DOI: 10.1097/ MEG.0b013e3282fb7cd0]
- 139 Pateron D, Beyne P, Laperche T, Logeard D, Lefilliatre P, Sogni P, Moreau R, Langlet P, Elman A, Bernuau J, Valla D, Erlinger S, Lebrec D. Elevated circulating cardiac troponin I in patients with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1999; 29: 640-643 [PMID: 10051461]
- 140 Wiese S, Mortensen C, Gøtze JP, Christensen E, Andersen O, Bendtsen F, Møller S. Cardiac and proinflammatory markers predict prognosis in cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2014; 34: e19-e30 [PMID: 24313898 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12428]
- 141 Sharma UC, Pokharel S, van Brakel TJ, van Berlo JH, Cleutjens JP, Schroen B, André S, Crijns HJ, Gabius HJ, Maessen J, Pinto YM. Galectin-3 marks activated macrophages in failure-prone hypertrophied hearts and contributes to cardiac dysfunction. *Circulation* 2004; **110**: 3121-3128 [PMID: 15520318]
- 142 Kimer N, Goetze JP, Bendtsen F, Møller S. New vasoactive peptides in cirrhosis: organ extraction and relation to the vasodilatory state. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2014; 44: 441-452 [PMID: 24476551 DOI: 10.1111/eci.12249]
- 143 Baik SK, Fouad TR, Lee SS. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. Orphanet J Rare Dis 2007; 2: 15 [PMID: 17389039 DOI: 10.1186/1750-1172-2-15]
- 144 Rodriguez L, Garcia M, Ares M, Griffin BP, Nakatani S, Thomas JD. Assessment of mitral annular dynamics during diastole by Doppler tissue imaging: comparison with mitral Doppler inflow in subjects without heart disease and in patients with left ventricular hypertrophy. *Am Heart J* 1996; **131**: 982-987 [PMID: 8615320]
- 145 Gaasch WH, Battle WE, Oboler AA, Banas JS, Levine HJ. Left ventricular stress and compliance in man. With special reference to normalized ventricular function curves. *Circulation* 1972; 45: 746-762 [PMID: 4259418]
- 146 Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Urman J, Fernández J, González M, Navasa M, Monescillo A, Albillos A, Jiménez W, Arroyo V. Systemic, renal, and hepatic hemodynamic derangement in cirrhotic patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 2003; **38**: 1210-1218 [PMID: 14578859]
- 147 Krag A, Bendtsen F, Henriksen JH, Møller S. Low cardiac output predicts development of hepatorenal syndrome and survival in patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *Gut* 2010; **59**: 105-110 [PMID: 19837678 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2009.180570]
- 148 Iwakiri Y, Groszmann RJ. The hyperdynamic circulation of chronic liver diseases: from the patient to the molecule. *Hepatology* 2006; 43: S121-S131 [PMID: 16447289]
- 149 Schrier RW, Arroyo V, Bernardi M, Epstein M, Henriksen JH, Rodés J. Peripheral arterial vasodilation hypothesis: a proposal for the initiation of renal sodium and water retention in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1988; 8: 1151-1157 [PMID: 2971015]
- 150 Rabie RN, Cazzaniga M, Salerno F, Wong F. The use of E/A ratio as a predictor of outcome in cirrhotic patients treated with transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2009; 104: 2458-2466 [PMID: 19532126 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2009.321]
- 151 Cazzaniga M, Salerno F, Pagnozzi G, Dionigi E, Visentin S, Cirello I, Meregaglia D, Nicolini A. Diastolic dysfunction is associated with poor survival in patients with cirrhosis with transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt. *Gut* 2007; 56: 869-875 [PMID: 17135305]
- 152 Sampaio F, Pimenta J, Bettencourt N, Fontes-Carvalho R, Silva AP, Valente J, Bettencourt P, Fraga J, Gama V. Systolic dysfunction and diastolic dysfunction do not influence medium-term prognosis in patients with cirrhosis. *Eur J Intern Med* 2014; 25: 241-246 [PMID: 24485543 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejim.2014.01.011]
- 153 Alexopoulou A, Papatheodoridis G, Pouriki S, Chrysohoou C, Raftopoulos L, Stefanadis C, Pectasides D. Diastolic myocardial dysfunction does not affect survival in patients with cirrhosis. *Transpl Int* 2012; 25: 1174-1181 [PMID: 22909305 DOI: 10.1111/

Ruiz-del-Árbol L et al. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy and circulatory function

j.1432-2277.2012.01547.x]

- 154 Karagiannakis DS, Vlachogiannakos J, Anastasiadis G, Vafiadis-Zouboulis I, Ladas SD. Diastolic cardiac dysfunction is a predictor of dismal prognosis in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Hepatol Int* 2014; 8: 588-594 [PMID: 26202764 DOI: 10.1007/ s12072-014-9544-6]
- 155 Polavarapu N, Tripathi D. Liver in cardiopulmonary disease. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2013; 27: 497-512 [PMID: 24090938 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2013.06.020]
- 156 Huonker M, Schumacher YO, Ochs A, Sorichter S, Keul J, Rössle M. Cardiac function and haemodynamics in alcoholic cirrhosis and effects of the transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic stent shunt. *Gut* 1999; 44: 743-748 [PMID: 10205217]
- 157 Merli M, Valeriano V, Funaro S, Attili AF, Masini A, Efrati C, De CS, Riggio O. Modifications of cardiac function in cirrhotic patients treated with transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS). *Am J Gastroenterol* 2002; **97**: 142-148 [PMID: 11808939]
- 158 Kovács A, Schepke M, Heller J, Schild HH, Flacke S. Shortterm effects of transjugular intrahepatic shunt on cardiac function assessed by cardiac MRI: preliminary results. *Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol* 2010; 33: 290-296 [PMID: 19730936 DOI: 10.1007/ s00270-009-9696-2]
- 159 Van der Linden P, Le Moine O, Ghysels M, Ortinez M, Devière J. Pulmonary hypertension after transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt: effects on right ventricular function. *Hepatology* 1996; 23: 982-987 [PMID: 8621179]
- 160 Azoulay D, Castaing D, Dennison A, Martino W, Eyraud D, Bismuth H. Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt worsens the hyperdynamic circulatory state of the cirrhotic patient: preliminary report of a prospective study. *Hepatology* 1994; 19: 129-132 [PMID: 8276348]
- 161 Colombato LA, Spahr L, Martinet JP, Dufresne MP, Lafortune M, Fenyves D, Pomier-Layrargues G. Haemodynamic adaptation two months after transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS) in cirrhotic patients. *Gut* 1996; **39**: 600-604 [PMID: 8944572]
- 162 Braverman AC, Steiner MA, Picus D, White H. High-output congestive heart failure following transjugular intrahepatic portalsystemic shunting. *Chest* 1995; 107: 1467-1469 [PMID: 7750353]
- 163 Ginès P, Uriz J, Calahorra B, Garcia-Tsao G, Kamath PS, Del Arbol LR, Planas R, Bosch J, Arroyo V, Rodés J. Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunting versus paracentesis plus albumin for refractory ascites in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 2002; 123: 1839-1847 [PMID: 12454841]
- 164 Schwartz JM, Beymer C, Althaus SJ, Larson AM, Zaman A, Glickerman DJ, Kowdley KV. Cardiopulmonary consequences of transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunts: role of increased pulmonary artery pressure. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2004; 38: 590-594 [PMID: 15232363]
- 165 Gassanov N, Caglayan E, Semmo N, Massenkeil G, Er F. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy: a cardiologist's perspective. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 15492-15498 [PMID: 25400434 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i42.15492]
- 166 Limas CJ, Guiha NH, Lekagul O, Cohn JN. Impaired left ventricular function in alcoholic cirrhosis with ascites. Ineffectiveness of ouabain. *Circulation* 1974; 49: 754-760 [PMID: 4361711]
- 167 Cheng CP, Igarashi Y, Little WC. Mechanism of augmented rate of left ventricular filling during exercise. *Circ Res* 1992; 70: 9-19 [PMID: 1345778]
- 168 Chayanupatkul M, Liangpunsakul S. Cirrhotic cardiomyopathy: review of pathophysiology and treatment. *Hepatol Int* 2014; 8: 308-315 [PMID: 25221635]
- 169 Páll A, Czifra A, Vitális Z, Papp M, Paragh G, Szabó Z. Pathophysiological and clinical approach to cirrhotic cardiomyopathy. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2014; 23: 301-310 [PMID: 25267959 DOI: 10.15403/jgld.2014.1121.233.apac]
- 170 Ramirez-Gil JF, Delcayre C, Robert V, Wassef M, Trouve P, Mougenot N, Charlemagne D, Lechat P. In vivo left ventricular function and collagen expression in aldosterone/salt-induced hypertension. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol 1998; 32: 927-934 [PMID:

9869498]

- 171 Pozzi M, Grassi G, Ratti L, Favini G, Dell'Oro R, Redaelli E, Calchera I, Boari G, Mancia G. Cardiac, neuroadrenergic, and portal hemodynamic effects of prolonged aldosterone blockade in postviral child A cirrhosis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005; 100: 1110-1116 [PMID: 15842586]
- 172 Galbois A, Rudler M, Massard J, Fulla Y, Bennani A, Bonnefont-Rousselot D, Thibault V, Reignier S, Bourrier A, Poynard T, Thabut D. Assessment of adrenal function in cirrhotic patients: salivary cortisol should be preferred. *J Hepatol* 2010; 52: 839-845 [PMID: 20385427 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.01.026]
- 173 Trifan A, Chiriac S, Stanciu C. Update on adrenal insufficiency in patients with liver cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 445-456 [PMID: 23382623 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19]
- 174 Acevedo J, Fernández J, Prado V, Silva A, Castro M, Pavesi M, Roca D, Jimenez W, Ginès P, Arroyo V. Relative adrenal insufficiency in decompensated cirrhosis: Relationship to short-term risk of severe sepsis, hepatorenal syndrome, and death. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 1757-1765 [PMID: 23728792 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26535]
- 175 Theocharidou E, Krag A, Bendtsen F, Møller S, Burroughs AK. Cardiac dysfunction in cirrhosis - does adrenal function play a role? A hypothesis. *Liver Int* 2012; **32**: 1327-1332 [PMID: 22292920 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02751.x]
- 176 Møller S, Henriksen JH, Bendtsen F. Extrahepatic complications to cirrhosis and portal hypertension: haemodynamic and homeostatic aspects. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 15499-15517 [PMID: 25400435 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i42.15499]
- 177 Ripoll C, Yotti R, Bermejo J, Bañares R. The heart in liver transplantation. J Hepatol 2011; 54: 810-822 [PMID: 21145840 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.11.003]
- 178 Escobar B, Taurá P, Martínez-Palli G, Fondevila C, Balust J, Beltrán J, Fernández J, García-Pagán JC, García-Valdecasas JC. Stroke volume response to liver graft reperfusion stress in cirrhotic patients. *World J Surg* 2014; **38**: 927-935 [PMID: 24132825 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-013-2289-x]
- 179 Aggarwal S, Kang Y, Freeman JA, Fortunato FL, Pinsky MR. Postreperfusion syndrome: cardiovascular collapse following hepatic reperfusion during liver transplantation. *Transplant Proc* 1987; **19**: 54-55 [PMID: 3303534]
- 180 Dec GW, Kondo N, Farrell ML, Dienstag J, Cosimi AB, Semigran MJ. Cardiovascular complications following liver transplantation. *Clin Transplant* 1995; 9: 463-471 [PMID: 8645890]
- 181 Therapondos G, Flapan AD, Plevris JN, Hayes PC. Cardiac morbidity and mortality related to orthotopic liver transplantation. *Liver Transpl* 2004; 10: 1441-1453 [PMID: 15558590]
- 182 Eimer MJ, Wright JM, Wang EC, Kulik L, Blei A, Flamm S, Beahan M, Bonow RO, Abecassis M, Gheorghiade M. Frequency and significance of acute heart failure following liver transplantation. *Am J Cardiol* 2008; **101**: 242-244 [PMID: 18178414 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2007.08.056]
- 183 Raval Z, Harinstein ME, Flaherty JD. Role of cardiovascular intervention as a bridge to liver transplantation. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 10651-10657 [PMID: 25152569 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i31.10651]
- 184 Fouad TR, Abdel-Razek WM, Burak KW, Bain VG, Lee SS. Prediction of cardiac complications after liver transplantation. *Transplantation* 2009; 87: 763-770 [PMID: 19295324 DOI: 10.1097/TP.0b013e318198d734]
- 185 Nasraway SA, Klein RD, Spanier TB, Rohrer RJ, Freeman RB, Rand WM, Benotti PN. Hemodynamic correlates of outcome in patients undergoing orthotopic liver transplantation. Evidence for early postoperative myocardial depression. *Chest* 1995; 107: 218-224 [PMID: 7813282]
- 186 Therapondos G, Flapan AD, Dollinger MM, Garden OJ, Plevris JN, Hayes PC. Cardiac function after orthotopic liver transplantation and the effects of immunosuppression: a prospective randomized trial comparing cyclosporin (Neoral) and tacrolimus. *Liver Transpl* 2002; 8: 690-700 [PMID: 12149762]
- 187 **Acosta F**, De La Morena G, Villegas M, Sansano T, Reche M, Beltran R, Roques V, Contreras RF, Robles R, Bueno FS, Ramirez

P, Parrilla P. Evaluation of cardiac function before and after liver transplantation. *Transplant Proc* 1999; **31**: 2369-2370 [PMID: 10500622]

- 188 Torregrosa M, Aguadé S, Dos L, Segura R, Gónzalez A, Evangelista A, Castell J, Margarit C, Esteban R, Guardia J, Genescà J. Cardiac alterations in cirrhosis: reversibility after liver transplantation. J Hepatol 2005; 42: 68-74 [PMID: 15629509]
- 189 Mittal C, Qureshi W, Singla S, Ahmad U, Huang MA. Pretransplant left ventricular diastolic dysfunction is associated with post transplant acute graft rejection and graft failure. *Dig*

Dis Sci 2014; **59**: 674-680 [PMID: 24323177 DOI: 10.1007/ s10620-013-2955-8]

- 190 Darstein F, König C, Hoppe-Lotichius M, Grimm D, Knapstein J, Mittler J, Zimmermann A, Otto G, Lang H, Galle PR, Zimmermann T. Preoperative left ventricular hypertrophy is associated with reduced patient survival after liver transplantation. *Clin Transplant* 2014; 28: 236-242 [PMID: 24372847 DOI: 10.1111/ctr.12304]
- 191 Fede G, Privitera G, Tomaselli T, Spadaro L, Purrello F. Cardiovascular dysfunction in patients with liver cirrhosis. Ann Gastroenterol 2015; 28: 31-40 [PMID: 25608575]

P- Reviewer: Cheng JT, Chen LZ, Lampri ES, Wang K S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11522 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11522-11541 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Inflammatory status in human hepatic cirrhosis

María Martínez-Esparza, María Tristán-Manzano, Antonio J Ruiz-Alcaraz, Pilar García-Peñarrubia

María Martínez-Esparza, María Tristán-Manzano, Antonio J Ruiz-Alcaraz, Pilar García-Peñarrubia, Departamento de Bioquímica, Biología Molecular (B) e Inmunología, Facultad de Medicina, IMIB, Regional Campus of International Excellence "Campus Mare Nostrum", Universidad de Murcia, 30100 Murcia, Spain

Author contributions: Martínez-Esparza M contributed to study design, literature search, manuscript writing, figure design and final revision of the manuscript; Tristán-Manzano M contributed to the writing, figure design and final revision of the manuscript; Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ contributed to the writing, and final revision of the manuscript; García-Peñarrubia P contributed to study design, literature search, manuscript writing and final revision of the manuscript.

Supported by Grant 11926/PI/09 from the Fundación Séneca, Comunidad Autónoma de la Región de Murcia, Spain.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: María Martínez-Esparza, PhD, Professor in Immunology, Departamento de Bioquímica, Biología Molecular (B) e Inmunología, Facultad de Medicina, IMIB, Regional Campus of International Excellence "Campus Mare Nostrum", Universidad de Murcia, 30100 Murcia,

Spain. maria@um.es Telephone: +34-868-883989 Fax: +34-868-888601

Received: June 26, 2015 Peer-review started: June 29, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: July 31, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

This review focuses on new findings about the inflammatory status involved in the development of human liver cirrhosis induced by the two main causes, hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection and chronic alcohol abuse, avoiding results obtained from animal models. When liver is faced to a persistent and/or intense local damage the maintained inflammatory response gives rise to a progressive replacement of normal hepatic tissue by non-functional fibrotic scar. The imbalance between tissue regeneration and fibrosis will determine the outcome toward health recovery or hepatic cirrhosis. In all cases progression toward liver cirrhosis is caused by a dysregulation of mechanisms that govern the balance between activation/homeostasis of the immune system. Detecting differences between the inflammatory status in HCV-induced vs alcoholinduced cirrhosis could be useful to identify specific targets for preventive and therapeutic intervention in each case. Thus, although survival of patients with alcoholic cirrhosis seems to be similar to that of patients with HCV-related cirrhosis (HCV-C), there are important differences in the altered cellular and molecular mechanisms implicated in the progression toward human liver cirrhosis. The predominant features of HCV-C are more related with those that allow viral evasion of the immune defenses, especially although not exclusively, inhibition of interferons secretion, natural killer cells activation and T cell-mediated cytotoxicity. On the contrary, the inflammatory status of alcohol-induced cirrhosis is determined by the combined effect of direct hepatotoxicity of ethanol metabolites and increases of the intestinal permeability, allowing bacteria and bacterial products translocation, into the portal circulation, mesenteric lymph nodes and peritoneal cavity. This phenomenon generates a stronger pro-inflammatory response compared with



WJG www.wjgnet.com

HCV-related cirrhosis. Hence, therapeutic intervention in HCV-related cirrhosis must be mainly focused to counteract HCV-immune system evasion, while in the case of alcohol-induced cirrhosis it must try to break the inflammatory loop established at the gutmesenteric lymph nodes-peritoneal-systemic axis.

Key words: Inflammation; Macrophages; Cirrhosis; Alcohol; Hepatitis C virus; Cytokines; Liver

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: This review focuses on new findings about the inflammatory status involved in the development of human liver cirrhosis, avoiding results obtained from animal models. Liver cirrhosis is induced by the two main causes, infection with hepatitis C virus and chronic alcohol abuse. Detecting differences in the inflammatory status between both cirrhosis etiologies could be useful to identify specific targets for preventive and therapeutic intervention in each case.

Martínez-Esparza M, Tristán-Manzano M, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, García-Peñarrubia P. Inflammatory status in human hepatic cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11522-11541 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/ v21/i41/11522.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11522

INTRODUCTION

Liver cirrhosis is an end stage hepatic disarrangement characterized by a progressive replacement of the functional hepatic architecture by non-functional fibrotic tissue. Alcoholic liver disease (ALD) and hepatitis C virus (HCV) infection are the two main etiologies of chronic liver diseases leading to cirrhosis and liver-related death in the Western world^[11]. Nevertheless, hepatic cirrhosis can be also caused by hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection, hemochromatosis, Wilson's disease, autoimmune hepatitis, nonalcoholic steatohepatitis associated to diabetes or dislipemy^[21]. While the overall death rate caused by cirrhosis has fallen in the last thirty years^[31], HCV death rates, closely associated with cirrhosis, have been increasing since the 1990s^[41].

Survival of patients with alcoholic cirrhosis (ALC-C) seems to be similar to that of patients with HCV-related cirrhosis (HCV-C). However, it has been reported that the risk to develop ascites is higher in ALC-C, while progression to hepatocellular carcinoma is higher in HCV-C^[5]. Most experimental data of ALD are obtained from animal models in stages of mild liver injury (moderate inflammation and steatosis), while severe alcoholic hepatitis (AH) in humans is developed in the phase of cirrhosis associated with severe hepatic

failure. Furthermore, extrapolation from murine models to man is not always feasible. Hence, human translational studies are crucial for the development of new therapeutic strategies. It is well established that alcohol withdrawal and brief administration of corticosteroids are critical to ameliorate the survival of patients with AH and ALC-C^[6]. However, almost 40% of people with the most severe forms of AH will not improve after that treatment^[7].

Clearing HCV infection is difficult owing its high tendency to persist and induce chronic hepatitis C in approximately 75%-80% of infected individuals. For this reason, more research on the key factors required for a successful immune response against HCV is necessary to avoid progression toward hepatic cirrhosis. In this respect, it has been shown that the ability to spontaneously eradicate the virus, as well as the outcome of infection upon treatment with human recombinant interferon (IFN)- α correlate most closely with genetic variations within the region encoding the IFN- λ genes (reviewed by Mihm^[8]).

Nevertheless, little is known as for the differences and/or similarities between alcohol- and HCV-induced liver disease at the cellular and molecular levels^[9] and, to the best of our knowledge, data on the inflammatory status of ascitic human peritoneal cells are very scarce. Hence, understanding the differences in the immune response mechanisms implicated in the pathogenesis of alcohol- and HCV-induced liver disease will contribute to a better development of individually tailored preventive and therapeutic procedures.

Natural history of liver cirrhosis

Hepatic damage leading to cirrhosis is the result of a complex mechanism involving, from direct toxic effects to a sustained inflammatory process, driving to the death of hepatocytes and liver fibrosis, mediated by secretion of several cytokines. The inflammatory reaction is the coordinated process by which the liver responds to local insults, trying to restore the original structure and hepatic function. However, if the local damage is persistent and/or intense, the maintained inflammatory response gives rise to a gradual replacement of normal hepatic tissue by non-functional fibrotic scar. The imbalance between tissue regeneration and fibrosis will determine the outcome toward health recovery or hepatic cirrhosis. The involvement of the innate immune response in the pathogenesis of liver cirrhosis has been largely described^[10]. Secretion of interleukin (IL)-1 β and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α by hepatic macrophages, which are accumulated in the liver during chronic hepatic inflammation has been reported^[11,12]. Increased hepatic and systemic injury is related with a high production of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL- 1β , TNF- α , IL-6, IL-17, as well as anti-inflammatory cytokines, IL-10 and transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\beta^{[13]}$. Galectin (Gal)-3, a crucial component of the





Figure 1 Progression and complications in human liver cirrhosis. The evolution of the liver cirrhotic disease, according to the clinical criteria, mortality rate, pathology characteristic, HVPG, signs and the presence of ascites, is shown. Stage 1 in a compensated cirrhosis differs from stage 2 in the appearance of esophageal varices as well as the increase of portal pressure. Stage 3 is characterized by the presence of ascites and/or esophageal varices. If variceal hemorrhage occurs, cirrhosis gets to stage 4. Cirrhosis could be a reversible process in the earlier stages, as indicated with the orange arrows. HVPG: Hepatic venous pressure gradient; SBP: Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis.

host response in tissue injury and acute inflammation, has also been implicated in the progression toward chronic inflammation after persistent insults. Although normal human hepatocytes do not express Gal-3, it is strongly expressed in the periphery of regenerating nodules in human hepatic cirrhosis produced by a wide range of etiologies^[14-16].

Hepatic stellate cells (HSCs) have a fundamental role in liver immunology. These cells are the main storage place for dietary vitamin A, that is required for the suitable function of the immune system, represent a multifaceted source of many soluble immunological active mediators including cytokines and chemokines^[17], may function as an antigen presenting cells (APC), and have autophagy capacity. HSCs are crucial sensors of altered liver tissue integrity and able to initiate the activation of cells of the innate immune system^[18]. HSC is considered the main fibrogenic cell type in the liver. These cells produce several types of extracellular matrix proteins and, when activated, they lose their Vitamin A and lipids storage compartments and develop a

myofibroblastic phenotype^[18-20].

Local accumulation of fibrous tissue isolates normal hepatic lobules, hindering the contact and metabolic exchange between hepatocytes and blood sinusoids, disrupting the normal architecture of the liver, which is steadily replaced by abnormal nodules surrounded by fibrous tissue. This process results in a progressive hepatic loss of function, such as catabolism of toxins and drugs, metabolism regulation of carbohydrates, lipids and proteins, synthesis of multiple proteins and others crucial molecules^[21]. Although liver cirrhosis conveys a progressive liver derangement leading to the patient's death because limited therapeutic strategies are available, there is increasing evidence suggesting that hepatic fibrosis constitutes a potentially bidirectional dynamic process^[22]. Several stages are distinguished according to the clinical progression of liver cirrhosis (Figure 1). Frequently, there is an asymptomatic or oligo-symptomatic stage of variable duration referred to as compensated liver cirrhosis followed by the decompensated liver cirrhosis

stage, characterized by the presence of ascites, hepatic encephalopathy, esophageal varices and bleeding, jaundice, renal and cardiac failure and frequently, hepatocellular carcinoma development^[23]. The Child-Turcotte-Pugh (CTP) and Model for End-Stage Liver Disease (MELD) scores are currently used to estimate the hepatic dysfunction and define prognosis, but they do not provide direct evidence of the stage or dynamic state of cirrhosis^[24].

IMMUNE DYSREGULATION INDUCED BY HCV INFECTION

Liver damage in chronic infection by HCV is currently attributed to host's immune-mediated mechanisms, since HCV itself does not cause a cytopathic effect. Multiple HCV-associated components interact with different elements of the host's innate and adaptive immune system. In this respect, HCV genome RNA, HCV core and other non-structural proteins activate host innate immune response via different pathogenassociated pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) such as, Retinoic acid inducible gene- I receptor (RIG-I)^[25], Toll-like receptors (TLRs)^[26,27], Nucleotide-binding oligomerization domain-like receptor family (NLRP3)/ caspase-1^[28] and protein kinase R^[29], expressed on hepatocytes, Kupffer cells, plasmacytoid dendritic cells and natural killer (NK) cells among others. This, triggers specific intracellular signaling pathways leading to secretion of type I and type III IFNs, proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines and other antiviral products aimed to interfere and eliminate the viral infection^[30]. However, several HCV-components are able to disrupt and interfere with innate and adaptive cellular components impairing the immunoregulatory and cytotoxic activity of several innate and adaptive cell types, such as APCs, NK cells and CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T lymphocytes, among others. HCV regulation of the cross-talk between hepatic resident and recruited cell subtypes seems to dictate the profile of IFNs as well as pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines production, which will be critical to determine the outcome of natural and treated HCV-infections.

Monocytes, macrophages and kupffer cells

Myeloid mononuclear cells are integrated by circulating blood monocytes, tissue resident macrophages, referred to as Kupffer cells (KCs) in the liver and dendritic cells. These cell types link innate and adaptive immunity and are crucial in the development and maintenance of many inflammatory diseases. The role of KC in the clearance and persistence of HCV has been recently reviewed by Boltjes *et al*^[31]. The number of KC in the liver is increased in chronic HCV infection^[32,33], they display an activated phenotype with high mRNA expression levels of CD33 and CD163 receptors^[34,35]. Albeit a direct effect of KC on replication of HCV is unknown, it has been described that the

TNF- α produced by lipopolysaccharide (LPS)- and HCVactivated KC, enhances HCV infection in hepatoma cells^[36]. Furthermore, IL-6, IL-1 β , and IFN- β secreted by HCV- or TLR-ligand-stimulated KC pathways^[28,37-39] inhibit HCV replication^[40,41], suggesting that KC can also exert antiviral effect upon HCV exposure.

Nonetheless, viruses can interfere with the proinflammatory activity of macrophages/KC to avoid host defenses. In this respect, several studies have shown that HBV and HCV are able to neutralize the proinflammatory activities of immune cells and hepatocytes by interfering with TLR- and RIG-I-signaling^[42-46]. However, studies on the effect on human KC are limited, mainly because the difficulty to distinguish between liver infiltrating macrophages and resident KC. Hence, several studies have shown altered TLR responses of blood monocytes obtained from chronic HCV-infected patients, and modulation of cytokine synthesis by HCV proteins^[47-49]. Meanwhile, one study described the suppressed effect on the synthesis of type I IFN and on the expression of TRAIL in human isolated KC by HCV core protein through disruption of the toll-like receptor 3 (TLR3)/TIR-domain-containing adapter-inducing interferon- β (TRIF)/TANK binding kinase 1 (TBK1)/ Interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3) pathway^[37]. In turn, chronic exposure of APCs to the core antigen induced hyporesponse to TLR ligands through activation of TLR2, which correlated with liver dysfunction as determined by platelet numbers and prothrombin time levels. Furthermore, stimulation with TLR ligands resulted in decreased synthesis of IL-6 by peripheral blood monocytes from HCV- but not from HBV-infected patients^[50].

It has also been described that chronic hepatitis C patients have high levels of serum IL-1 β in comparison to healthy controls. Several lines of evidence indicate that secretion of IL-1 β by resident hepatic macrophages produces liver inflammation through HCV-induced NLRP3/caspase-1 inflammasome signaling. RNA sequencing analysis from the liver of patients with chronic hepatitis C demonstrated that viral engagement of the NLRP3 inflammasome stimulated IL-1 β production leading to pro-inflammatory cytokine, chemokine, and immunoregulatory gene expression networks linked with clinical deterioration^[28].

NK cells

Relating the role of NK cells in the defense against HCV infection, it is assumed that a strong and rapid NK cell response at early stages of the infection induces strong T cell responses leading likely to HCV clearance. In contrast, chronic HCV infection tends to be related with impaired NK cell activity and phenotypes (reviewed by Ahlenstiel^[51]) biased towards impaired ability to produce IFN- γ , elevated expression of NKp46-activating receptor, reduced TRAIL and CD107a expression and impaired degranulation compared with controls^[52-54]. Hence, persistence of HCV infection is favored by the

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

impaired secretion of IFN- γ , which is required to induce a strong T helper 1 (Th1) mediated cytotoxic response. According with this, Li *et al*^[55] compared the immune state and correlations between cirrhosis produced by HBV and HCV. The levels of IL-6 (Th2 cytokine) in both groups of cirrhotic patients were increased, while the IFN- γ (Th1 cytokine) was only increased in HBV-related cirrhotic patients. Thus, differences were not detected between these cirrhotic groups except in the IFN- γ level.

Furthermore, it has been described that certain chronically activated NKp46^{high} subsets may be especially active against HSC, a crucial player in liver fibrogenesis. The relevance of NK cells in the resolution of HCV infection can be also exemplified by the effect of genetic polymorphisms of killing inhibitory receptors and their Human leukocyte antigen (HLA) ligands on the individual outcome of HCV infection^[56]. Many possible mechanisms, by which HCV may impair NK cell cytotoxic and immunoregulatory functions have been described. Thus, Sène et al[57] reported that expression of the Natural killer group 2D receptor (NKG2D) activating receptor on circulating NK cells is down-regulated in chronic HCV infection, although its ligands, MHC class I -related chain (MIC) molecules, are expressed on hepatocytes. This impairs NK cellmediated cytotoxicity and secretion of IFN- γ . Moreover, stimulation of monocytes with HCV recombinant NS5A protein through TLR4 promoted p38- and phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)-dependent IL-10 secretion, while inhibited the production of IL-12. In turn, IL-10 triggered secretion of TGF- β which downregulated the expression NKG2D on NK cells, impairing their effector activity. Notably, this effect could be impeded by exogenous IL-15, which could be assayed as adjuvant of current treatments.

Moreover, the up-regulation of KLRG1, an inhibitory transmembrane protein expressed on peripheral blood CD56⁺ NK cells and antigen-experienced T cells in patients with chronic HCV infection, negatively regulated NK cell numbers and functions through the Akt pathway. Blockage of KLRG1 signaling significantly restored the impaired IFN- γ secretion by NK cells from HCV-infected patients^[58].

T and B lymphocytes

Besides NK cells, HCV-specific CD8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocytes kill HCV-infected cells *via* the perforin/ granzyme lytic pathway, but also by secretion of Fas ligand (CD178 or CD95L) and inflammatory cytokines, mainly IFN- γ . In this respect, impaired T-cell responses in chronic HCV-infected patients have been related with HCV persistent infection. Thus, HCVspecific T-cells become unresponsive and apparently disappear in chronic HCV-infections through several possible mechanisms, such as mutations in critical viral epitopes, insufficient help, expansion of regulatory T-cells (Treg) or clonal anergy.

Tacke et al^[59] reported that HCV induces the accumulation of CD33⁺ myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSC) in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC), resulting in reactive oxygen species (ROS)-mediated suppression of T-cell responsiveness. Hence, the accumulation of MDSCs during HCV infection may reinforce and maintain HCV persistent infection^[59]. Furthermore, patients with microscopic signs of inflammation displayed a significant higher CD8⁺ T-cell response to five HCV-derived epitopes from core, NS3A, NS3B, NS4B, and NS5B antigens and also a higher CD4⁺ Th1 response to the HCV core antigen than individuals with signs of fibrosis/cirrhosis. These results indicate that the insufficient T-cell response to HCV is associated with the progression of cirrhosis during chronic HCV infection^[60].

Expansion of CD4⁺ FoxP3⁺ Treg in chronic HCVinfected liver has been reported^[61]. In this respect, the Tim-3 pathway seems to control the effector/ regulatory T cell balance by modifying apoptosis and cell proliferation during HCV infection^[62]. In turn, Ji et al^[63] showed that HCV-infected human hepatocytes express higher levels of TGF- β and Gal-9, and upregulate the expression of both, Tim-3 and regulatory cytokines TGF- β /IL-10 in co-cultured human CD4⁺ T cells, which evolved into CD25⁺ FoxP3⁺ Treg cells. Notably, blockade of Tim-3/Gal-9 ligations abrogated HCV-mediated Tregcell promotion by HCV-infected hepatocytes, suggesting that interactions of Tim-3/Gal-9 may regulate the development and function of human FoxP3⁺ Treg cells during HCV infection^[63]. More recently, it has been reported that CD4⁺ T cells expressing HCV-core protein upregulate FoxP3 and IL-10, and suppress CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cell populations^[64].

The role of neutralizing antibodies on the pathogenesis of HCV infections remains unclear. However it is likely that humoral immunity may contribute to the lysis of HCV-infected liver cells *via* antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity.

MicroRNAs

MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are endogenous small noncoding RNAs that regulate gene expression by binding to mRNAs to interfere with the process of translation^[65]. Several miRNAs are related to different liver diseases depending on the etiologies^[66], being miR-122 involved in the HCV replication process. Expression of miR-16, 193b, 199a, 222, 324 in PBMCs^[67] and serum levels of miR-122 and miR-155 are elevated in chronic HCV infection and correlate as inflammatory markers^[68].

IMMUNE DYSREGULATION INDUCED BY CHRONIC ALCOHOL ABUSE

ALD is the result of the combined effect of direct hepatotoxicity of ethanol, which is metabolized into acetaldehyde on hepatocytes^[69,70] and increases of the intestinal permeability^[71], allowing bacteria and





Figure 2 Inflammatory status in alcohol- and hepatitis C virus-induced human liver cirrhosis. The direct injury mediated by the hepatitis C virus infection on the liver (1) and GALT (2), produces an inflammatory response that is spread in the systemic blood circulation. This induces increases in translocation of bacterial products in the earlier stages, and of alive bacteria in advanced stages, which trigger a local inflammatory response within the GALT that further augments intestinal permeability, perpetuating BT. Local abdominal inflammation promotes and maintains systemic inflammation, that would close the loop, aggravating the situation with the progression of the disease, leading to the exhaustion of the immune system defenses. The differences in the inflammatory status between both etiologies are indicated in the figure. HCV: Hepatitis C virus; GALT: Gut associated lymphoid tissue; BT: Bacterial translocation; TNF: Tumor necrosis factor; IL: Interleukin; ALC: Alcohol; Th: T helper; pERK: Phosphorylated extracellular signal-regulated kinase.

gut-derived bacterial products, mainly endotoxin, translocation in the portal circulation (Figure 2). The microbiota composition is altered and correlates with endotoxemia especially in certain subgroup of alcoholics^[72,73]. Endotoxin can be frequently detected in serum and ascites of alcoholic patients. Thus, it is widely accepted that gut-derived endotoxins have a prominent role in the induction of liver damage and aggravation of ALD^[74]. Indeed, bacterial decontamination and LPS neutralization improves ALD (reviewed by Szabo^[75]). The influence of TLR signaling in experimental and human ALD has been analyzed and recently reviewed by Ceccarelli et al^[76]. Although human clinical evidence of the role of TLR in the liver's inflammatory response in ALD is low, it seems to be in agreement with the experimental data reported in murine models. Stärkel et al[77] reported that liver chronic activation of nuclear factor κ -lightchain-enhancer of activated B cells (NFkB), increased expression of TLR3 and TLR7 and elevated secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines are associated with human end-stage ALD. Related to this, up-regulation of the MyD88-dependent TLR4/NF κ B pathway in AH and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) in liver biopsies, where Mallory-Denk bodies (MDBs) formed, has been recently described *via* the NF κ B-CXCR (C-X-C chemokine receptor) 4/7, providing further insights into the mechanism of MDB formation in human liver diseases^[78].

Chronic exposure to bacteria and their pathogen associated molecular patterns (PAMP) activates the inflammatory immune response and produces a dysregulation of the homeostatic mechanisms that control the innate and adaptive immune response, leading to AH, cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. Acute-on-chronic hepatic failure is characterized by acute worsening of cirrhosis, disturbances in systemic and hepatic hemodynamics, marked activation of the sympathetic nervous system and multi-organ failure, all of them associated with dysregulated inflammation. Hence, inflammation drives the progression of ALD from reversible to advanced stages. These alterations predict high death rates in alcohol-related acute-onchronic liver failure patients^[79]. Among the intracellular mechanisms trying to counterbalance a dysregulated inflammatory process have emerged autophagy, an important regulatory mechanism of liver homeostasis under physiological and pathological conditions. Thus, there is increasing evidence that complex pathways of autophagy are involved in liver fibrosis, with profibrogenic activity based on its direct activation of HSC, but also with antifibrogenic effects by its indirect hepatoprotective and anti-inflammatory properties (reviewed by Mallat *et al*^[80] and Ding^[81]). Recently, upregulation of metacaspase1 and chaperones related to protein quality control in liver biopsies from alcoholic patients has been reported, indicating that autophagy is active in human alcoholic steatohepatitis^[82].

Nowadays, there is accumulating evidence of an abnormal frequency and/or function of every single component of the human immune system implicated in advanced stages of ALD. In fact the majority of studies on the systemic inflammatory status on human cirrhosis have been performed in ALC-C.

Monocytes, macrophages and dendritic cells

There is increasing evidence of alcohol-induced dysfunction of peripheral blood and resident myeloid mononuclear cells. Thus, it has been described that high circulating endotoxin levels induced by alcohol abuse leads to activation of KC, which causes a hypoxia-reoxygenation injury process^[83]. Also, the function of macrophage Fc gamma receptors is altered in patients with ALC-C, and this impairment likely contributes to the high frequency of bacterial infections in such patients^[84].

Dysregulation of the M1 (classical)/M2 (alternative) macrophage polarized balance becomes apparent as a central mechanism implicated in the pathogenesis of chronic inflammatory diseases. This suggests that strategies impairing M1 macrophage phenotype and/or enhancing the M2 macrophage polarization could protect against intensified inflammation and in this way they could limit tissue injury. Relating subpopulation of macrophages involved in AH, it has been reported a complex interplay between different types of macrophages M1, M2a, M2b, and M2c in liver biopsies expressing a diverse array of molecules and receptors^[85], as well as a new M1/M2 balance regulatory mechanism, that relies on the apoptotic activity of M2 KCs towards their M1 counterparts. These data suggest that inducing M1 KC apoptosis mediated by M2 might be a pertinent strategy to control alcohol-induced inflammation and hepatocyte injury^[86]. Notably, it has been recently described the regulatory activity of overexpressed miR-27a on activation and polarization of monocytes induced by alcohol. Alcohol binge drinking in healthy people results in higher frequency of CD16⁺ and CD68⁺ and M2-type (CD206⁺, DC-SIGN⁺-expressing and IL-10secreting) CD14⁺ blood monocytes. Overexpression of miR-27a in monocytes increased the secretion of IL-10 via activation of the ERK signaling pathway by decreasing the expression of ERK inhibitor sprouty2^[87].

Furthermore, it has been also described a defect of TLR2 but not TLR4-mediated innate immune response in monocytes from the blood of individuals with compensated chronic ALD^[88]. Acute alcohol challenge of monocytes strongly inhibited the NF_KB (involved in TLR signaling) activation through mediators of early (LPS) or late (IL-1, TNF- α) stages of inflammation^[89].

Neutrophils

Recruitment and activation of neutrophils constitutes the first line of cell defense against microbial insults, and is highly mediated by local secretion of IL-8 and IL-17, among others. Circulating neutrophils in both, alcoholic with severe bacterial infections^[90] and patients with cirrhosis, are often very low, displaying lower phagocytic activity/capacity, which predicts the development of infection, organ dysfunction and increased mortality^[91]. Defective neutrophil function in ALC-C is caused by decreased generation of superoxide anion and defects of degranulation. Neutrophils from patients with cirrhosis and acute AH have decreased phagocytosis in the early stages of bacterial challenge, although their capacity for ingestion and killing of bacteria is greater than neutrophils from individuals with cirrhosis alone^[92]. Furthermore, a greater resting burst, revealing neutrophil activation, and a lower phagocytic capacity was associated with significant higher risk of infection, organ failure, and mortality^[93]. Neutrophil phagocytic dysfunction in stable cirrhosis was related with increased expression of TLR2 and 4 in inflamed peripheral tissues and excessive production of inflammatory mediators^[94]. Related to this, it has been shown that plasma from AH patients induced an increment of the oxidative burst, while it decreased the expression of CXCR1+2, and the phagocytic capacity of neutrophils obtained from healthy donors, concomitantly with a higher expression of TLR2, 4, and 9 and depletion of ATP. Moreover, the presence of the endogenous endotoxin scavenger albumin, prevented the detrimental effect of patients' plasma on neutrophil TLR expression, phagocytosis and resting burst^[95], which attributes an important role to the presence of circulating LPS and others bacterial products.

NK cells

Although alcohol *per se* produced an increase in the number and cytotoxic capacity of NK-cells^[96], their lytic ability is depressed in the stage of alcoholic cirrhosis, supporting the hypothesis that efficiency of immunosurveillance may be depressed in these patients^[97,98]. On the other hand, alcohol promotes collagen accumulation, which has been correlated with inhibition of anti-fibrotic activity of NK cells^[99]. Furthermore, NK-derived IFN- γ induces HSC cell cycle arrest and apoptosis^[100].

T and B cells

To date little is known about the mechanisms by which adaptive immunity might contribute to hepatic



inflammation in ALD. Indeed, activation of the adaptive arm of the immune system may be the consequence of an ongoing alcohol-activated innate immune response. Furthermore, cell damage induced by toxic ethanol metabolites and ROS may produce the breaking of the self-tolerance toward liver components^[101]. Regarding the alcohol intake duration, the most relevant findings in peripheral blood were a significant activation of the T-cell population, and specifically of the TCR $\alpha\beta$ + subpopulation, with a higher expression of both HLA-DR and CD11c markers, as well as a significant increment of both, NK cells (CD3⁻/CD56⁺) and cytotoxic T cells CD56⁺. In addition, a decrease in the total number of B cells and their CD5⁺/CD19⁺ subset was found^[96].

Patients with ALD had decreased number of lymphocytes, but only individuals with advanced fibrosis had a significant increase in the CD4⁺/CD8⁺ ratio^[102]. Alcoholic patients also display CD57⁺ T cells expansion, which express significantly higher amounts of cytoplasmic TNF- α and IFN- γ after 6 h of TCR-stimulation than the CD57⁻ counterparts^[103]. Defective *in vitro* proliferative activity of PBMC and impaired or normal production of IL-2, together with an increment of lymphoid cells bearing T activation markers and rIL-2 responsiveness was early reported from ALC-C patients^[104,105].

It has been recently described that ALD patients lymphocytes express high levels of the immune inhibitory receptors, PD1 and Tim-3 and their respective ligands, CD274 and Gal-9, which modulate the balance between protective immunity and host immunemediated damage. These lymphoid cells produce lower levels of IFN- γ and higher IL-10 by chronic endotoxin exposure. Furthermore, these effects can be reversed by blocking PD1 and Tim-3, increasing the antimicrobial activity of T cells and neutrophils^[106].

It has been described a sharp reduction in the frequency and absolute number of alcoholics' CD5⁺ B lymphocytes as well as a decrease in the percentage of CD5⁻ CD45RA^{high} B cells, leaving many patients with a B cell population that was mostly CD19⁺ CD5⁻ CD45RA^{low}. This subpopulation is phenotypically analogous to the described IgM-producing CD5⁻ CD45RA^{low} subset, reported by others, and may be enriched for autoantibody-producing cells^[107].

Patients with ALD have antibodies against alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH), as well as ADH-specific T-cell responses, which have been associated with alcohol intake in ALC-C patients. Anti-ADH titers are also associated with disease severity and active alcohol consumption. ADH peptides promoted the secretion of IFN- γ , IL-4, and IL-17 from PBMCs of patients with ALC-C. IL-4 secretion was lower in active drinking *vs* abstinence, while IL-17 production was higher. The intensity of the predominant Th1 responses correlated with disease severity^[108].

A prospective study reported an association between the presence of antibodies against alcohol-modified hepatocytes and an augmented risk of developing ALC-C^[109]. Furthermore, alcohol abusers with lipidperoxidation derived antibodies have a five-fold higher presence of increased levels of TNF- α in plasma than heavy drinkers with these antibodies within the normal range^[110]. Furthermore, the association of high TNF- α and lipid-peroxidation-induced antibodies raises by 11-fold the risk of progressing toward advanced ALD. Of note, the combination of steatosis and elevated titers of antibodies against lipid peroxidation-derived products is an independent predictor of severe fibrosis/cirrhosis in alcohol-drinking people with chronic hepatitis C^[111]. B cells from ALC-C patients produced spontaneously more IgA than healthy controls. Moreover, the production of IgA by oligodeoxynucleotides with CpG motifs-activated B lymphocytes was significantly increased compared to controls. These results strongly suggest that TLR priming of B cells could account in part, for the hyperimmunoglobulinemia detected in ALC-C patients^[112], although it is also established that hyperimmunoglobulinemia in chronic hepatic diseases is mostly caused by the collateral circulation secondary to portal hypertension, antigens and endotoxins from gut that bypass the liver and contact with the antibodyproducing cells^[113].

Cytokines

Alcohol intake activates the innate immune system and induces several pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 β and TNF- α , inducing hepatocellular damage. Although it is well established that mediators of the inflammatory process participate in ALD pathogenesis, the exact contribution of inflammasomes in ALD is still unclear^[100]. In this respect, blocking IL-1 β activity with recombinant IL-1RA (anakinra) ameliorated alcohol-induced hepatic inflammation and damage. IL-1 β gene polymorphisms have been correlated with AH^[114]. Furthermore, high expression of IL-18 has been associated with advanced ALD^[115]. Besides PAMP, inflammation is also elicited by damage associated molecular patterns (DAMP). It has been recently described that endogenous signals of metabolic danger, such as uric acid and ATP, are implicated in inflammatory cross-talk between hepatocytes and immune cells and have a prominent participation in alcohol-induced liver inflammation^[116]. Activation of inflammasomes in liver biopsies from AH patients has been associated with MDBs formation, suggesting that MDB could be indicative of the extent of inflammasome activation^[117]. More studies are needed to elucidate the exact alcohol-responsive cells in vivo and to clarify the role of inflammasome components associated with ALD.

Human ALD is also associated with the activation of the IL-17 pathway. In AH, liver infiltration with IL-17secreting cells is a crucial feature that might contribute to liver neutrophil recruitment and it correlates to MELD score in ALD. PBMC of ALD patients produce higher levels of IL-17, and their CD4⁺ T cells are highly Th17. The IL-17 receptor is expressed by HSCs, which recruited neutrophils after IL-17 stimulation in a dosedependent manner through IL-8 and Gro- α secretion *in vitro*^[118]. Activation of the innate immune system results in elevation of hepatoprotective mediators such as IL-6^[119], and anti-inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-10, which play a relevant role in meliorating alcoholic liver damage and inflammation^[120]. However, chronic alcohol intake moderates the signaling pathways triggered by those cytokines, thereby decreasing their anti-inflammatory and hepatoprotective activities, and contributing to progression of ALD^[121,122]. Thus, while compensated ALC-C is characterized by serum increases of IL-6 and decreases of IL-10, patients with decompensated ALC-C, besides increased IL-6, have also increased concentrations of TNF- α and IL-8. In turn, TGF- β 1 and IL-10 levels were alike to those found in healthy controls. Hence, significant alteration of the balance between pro-inflammatory and antiinflammatory mediators is characteristic of compensated and especially of decompensated ALC-C^[123]. Recently, fibroblast growth factor-inducible 14, a molecule included in the TNF receptor superfamily, was described to be over-expressed in the liver, especially by hepatic progenitors, in patients with AH and it correlated with aggravated stages^[124].

Serum IL-12 levels, an important cytokine driving Th1 cell-mediated responses, were higher in AH, ALC-C and alcoholic steatosis patients than in a control group. IL-12 presented good sensitivity and specificity in the diagnosis of ALD^[125].

Increased serum levels of activin-A (a component of the TGF superfamily, involved in hepatic fibrosis, regeneration and stem cell differentiation) only in patients with ALC-C or hepatocellular carcinoma suggest its potential role in the pathophysiology of ALD^[126].

Up-regulation of the pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokine system and simultaneous desensitization of effector cells in patients with ALC-C, could explain the attenuated systemic inflammatory response to chronic endotoxemia. This dysregulation of the immune state may produce the failure of the host defenses against infections, which are frequent complications of ALC-C^[127].

Complement

A recent work has suggested that alcohol drinking increases the activity of the complement system in the liver, contributing to the inflammation-associated pathogenesis of AH^[128].

Chemokines

The main neutrophil's chemoattractant, IL-8 is activated in ALD, especially in AH, and it correlated with liver damage. The levels of IL-8 can reflect the stage and severity of ALD, and may predict the survival

of patients with AH^[129,130]. Liver samples from AH show up-regulated expression of the CXC subfamily members IL-8, Gro- α , CXCL5, CXCL6, CXCL10, and platelet factor 4 and correlate with neutrophils infiltration. The expression of CC chemokine CCL2 (C-C ligand-2), but not CCL5, is also increased. Higher expression of IL-8, CXCL5, Gro-γ, and CXCL6 levels are related with worse prognosis^[131]. On the other hand, CXCL5 levels are lower in the plasma of people with chronic liver disease, which suggests that CXCL5 might be implicated in its pathogenesis^[132,133]. The CXCL9 (ligand of CXCR3) has also effects on the liver, in fact it is released by the liver and might contribute to hepatic and extrahepatic organ malfunction. High levels of CXCL9 are associated with higher mortality in cirrhotic patients with severe portal hypertension receiving transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt^[134]. A recent study has described that elevated serum levels of CXCL1, mostly expressed by mononuclear cells activated by LPS, together with a polymorphism in the gene encoding for this molecule are risk factors for ALC-C^[135].

CCL20 is a strong chemotactic factor for lymphocytes that binds to the chemokine receptor CCR6. Hepatic and serum levels of CCL20 are elevated in people with AH and correlated with the grade of fibrosis, endotoxemia, portal hypertension, disease severity scores and short term mortality^[136].

MiRNA

Several members of the miRNAs family are affected by the presence of alcohol, producing an abnormal miRNA profile in the liver and peripheral blood in ALD. The functions and advances on the effect of circulating miRNAs in human alcoholic diseases, mainly focusing on inflammation and cell survival after ethanol/LPS treatment, have been reviewed by McDaniel *et al*^[137], Szabo^[75] and Gao and Bataller^[138].

Other molecules

Systemic blood, portal and hepatic levels of Gal-3 are increased in patients with ALC-C and it has been described to be negatively associated with liver function^[139].

A role for osteopontin in AH has been described. Hepatic expression and serum levels of osteopontin are highly elevated in AH compared to normal livers and other classes of chronic liver diseases, and correlated with short-term survival^[140].

STUDIES COMPARING HCV- VS ALCOHOL-INDUCED CIRRHOSIS

A comprehensive transcriptional study using oligonucleotide microarrays on hepatic biopsies from cirrhotic patients evidenced that there are genes differentially expressed between ALC-C and HCV-C. Various of the gene expression changes detected in



the HCV-induced cirrhotic livers were associated with the activation of the innate antiviral immune response, while differences between chronic liver injury due to HCV or ethanol seem to be more associated with the regulation of lipid metabolism and deposition of extracellular matrix components concomitantly with others related with macrophage activation^[1,3,4,9,141]. When severity, measured by CTP classification, of cirrhosis from each etiology was compared, a different gene expression pattern was identified in clinical stages of ALC-C^[9], but not in HCV-induced disease. Thus, CTP class A ALC-C livers displayed unique expression patterns for genes involved in the inflammatory response, including those acting on macrophage activation and migration, as well as oxidative stress and lipid metabolism. This is in agreement with the above mentioned studies demonstrating that the exposition to alcohol activates the innate immune response and induces several pro-inflammatory, hepatoprotective and anti-inflammatory cytokines^[142]. However, chronic alcohol intake diminishes the intracellular signaling cascades induced by several cytokines, decreasing their anti-inflammatory and hepatoprotective actions, and then, contributing to the development of ALD^[122].

Transcriptome studies of human liver samples has revealed that the expression of several TNF superfamily receptors is up-regulated in the liver of patients with AH compared with healthy individuals or patients with other hepatic diseases. Among them, Fn14, was the only TNF superfamily molecule exclusively up-regulated in AH compared with other hepatic diseases and correlated with both short-term mortality and portal hypertension severity^[124].

Advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP) are oxidative stress markers with a pro-inflammatory activity that accumulate in hepatic cirrhosis. AOPP level positively correlated with the Child-Pugh score in ALC-C but not in HCV-C, and the correlation with the markers of chronic inflammation, more specifically TNF- α , was stronger in ALC-C. This suggested that oxidative stress may be a mediator of chronic inflammatory status at the initial stage of ALC-C. In turn, AOPP in HCV-C was less related with the inflammation, although a significant correlation with antioxidant defenses could be detected^[143].

The size of the spleen, recorded by sonography and computed tomography, also varies by the etiology of the cirrhosis, being in the alcohol group significantly smaller than in the hepatitis C and NASH groups^[144].

DEVELOPMENT OF ASCITES INDUCED BY LIVER CIRRHOSIS

Ascites is the most common complication of liver cirrhosis. Thus, 60% of patients with compensated cirrhosis develop ascites within 10 years during the course of their disease^[145]. As liver fibrosis progresses

the presence of regenerative nodules and bioactive molecules increases, driving to portal hypertension. Ascites only appears when portal hypertension and, specifically sinusoidal hypertension, has developed producing arterial splanchnic vasodilatation. This causes an increment of capillary pressure and permeability, and a decreased effective volume of arterial blood. The increase of plasma volume and cardiac output are adaptable mechanisms for this reduction. Activation of both the sympathetic nervous system and reninangiotensin-aldosterone system induce a compensatory retention of sodium and water, thereby leading to the accumulation of ascites^[146]. The ascites is classified on the basis of quantitative criterion and determines the clinical treatment: grade 1 corresponds to mild, only detectable by ultrasound and is not treated, grade 2 corresponds to moderate ascites, evident by slight symmetrical abdominal distension, which is treated by reduction of sodium intake and diuretics, and grade 3 is a large ascites volume with manifest abdominal distension, which is treated by large-volume paracentesis, followed by limitation of sodium intake and diuretics (Figure 1). The presence of ascites in cirrhotic patients usually goes parallel with worsening of the clinical state and predicts a poor prognosis, thus many patients are referred for liver transplantation after development of ascites^[147]. Bacterial infections are frequent complications appearing in patients with cirrhosis and ascites, being spontaneous bacterial peritonitis (SBP) the most habitual and clinically relevant^[148].

BACTERIAL TRANSLOCATION IN LIVER CIRRHOSIS

Commensal microbiota has defined lines of communication in peaceful coexistence with the host, without induction of pro-inflammatory responses in healthy conditions. Bacterial translocation (BT) defined as displacement of bacteria and/or bacterial components from the gut to the mesenteric lymph nodes (MLNs) (Figure 2) is a crucial physiological process for the host's immunity training. In contrast, throughout the course of liver cirrhosis there is a "pathological increase of BT"^[149] due to changes and overgrowth of intestinal microbiota^[150], an increase of intestinal permeability and the dysregulation of the gut associated lymphoid tissue (GALT) immune response (revised by Wiest et al^[151]). Thus, bacterial products and/or alive bacteria of intestinal origin come across the intestinal wall $^{[152]}$, reaching the MLN and ascitic fluid from where they can be carried by the lymph toward the blood circulatory system, and finally disseminated toward other organs. The dysregulation and deterioration of the immune system mechanisms paralleled the disease progression^[10,151].

Significant increases of LPS and LBP have been detected in cirrhotic patients^[153]. Bacterial DNA may be

also present by BT in ascites of as many as one-third of cirrhotic patients with non-neutrocytic and culturenegative ascitic fluid^[154] and it could be also detected in peripheral blood^[155]. On the other hand, and in contrast to that reported in hospitalized patients (30%-40%), bacterial DNA is rarely detected in serum and ascitic fluid of cirrhotic outpatients with non-neutrocytic ascites^[156]. Bacterial peptides (glyceraldehyde-3phosphate dehydrogenase A, Porin OmpC and HSP60) have been also detected in ascitic fluid from a group of patients with advanced cirrhosis and culture-negative ascites^[157].

ABDOMINAL INFLAMMATION IN THE ABSENCE OF INCREASED PERMEATION OF VIABLE BACTERIA

In stages of cirrhosis without increased permeation of viable bacteria, the systemic inflammation developed in response to the HCV infection or alcohol abuse described above, induces small but continuous increases in translocation of bacterial products, which trigger an increased pro-inflammatory cytokine response and release of ROS within the GALT in order to improve the anti-bacterial defenses.

The intestinal inflammation in cirrhotic patients could be suggested by the elevated fecal polymorphonuclear leukocytes elastase concentrations^[158]. Patients with advanced hepatic cirrhosis, and particularly those with ascites, had augmented local production of TNF- α in MLNs, whereas the levels of IL-6 were not different between cirrhotic and controls. This could be attributed to BT and might contribute to systemic alterations of cirrhosis^[159].

The translocation of bacterial DNA triggers an increased pro-inflammatory cytokine response with high levels of TNF- α , IL-2, IL-6, IL-12, increased expression of the complement system proteins C3b, membrane attack complex and C5a^[160-162], and release of ROS and nitric oxide (NO) through the inducible form of NO synthase^[155]. The translocation of LPS induces the production of TGF- β , IL-6, IL-1 β and hyaluronan by peritoneal cells in ascites^[163]. The presence of bacterial peptides in ascitic fluid of patients with advanced cirrhosis and culture-negative ascites, is associated with elevated levels of C3b and membrane attack complex proteins and a marked inflammatory response with higher levels of TNF- α and IFN- γ ^[157].

The peritoneal macrophages from individuals with decompensated cirrhosis and culture-negative ascites, present a predominant activated state^[158,164,165]. These cells show a pre-activated immune status at baseline, with high CD54, CD86 and HLA-DR surface marker expression levels, increased phosphorylated levels of ERK1/2, PKB and c-Jun intracellular signaling molecules, and enhanced secretion of IL-6. This fact probably reveals that consecutive episodes of BT boost a sustained immune response in these

patients, even in the momentary absence of bacterial products. This primed status would favor an IL-6-controlled rapid response against repeated BT episodes^[164]. In vitro studies performed with peritoneal macrophages obtained from ascites of cirrhotic patients, have demonstrated that secretion of proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , TNF- α and IL-6 from this clinical situation strongly depends on the MAPK signaling pathways, while the PI3K-Akt (also known as Protein kinase B) route plays a relevant role in the regulation of the anti-inflammatory function mediated by IL-10^[166,167]. The inhibitors of mitogenactivated protein kinase kinase (MEK1) and c-Jun N-terminal kinases (JNK) reduced the secretion of IL-1 β , IL-6 and TNF- α and could serve as therapeutic agents for pharmaceutical intervention to decrease hepatic damage, reducing the inflammatory response associated to liver failure. On the contrary, PI3K-Akt inhibitors suppressed the production of IL-10, and increased the release of IL-1 β , mostly by enhancing the release of intracellular IL-1 β and caspase-1 toward the extracellular medium. Therefore, the inhibitors of PI3K-Akt are discarded as potential therapeutic agents in hepatic fibrosis, as these drugs would promote the inflammatory response. Macrophages from noninfected ascitic fluids showed constitutive activation of caspase-1 and a notable increase in the expression of IL-18, IL-1 β , and AIM2 compared to blood macrophages. The activation of the inflammasome in vitro did not require a priming signal, supporting the preactivated state of these cells[167,168].

As described above, hepatic cirrhosis patients present an altered B lymphocyte function and increased systemic immunoglobulin levels. However, in spite that the serum^[113] and salivary^[150] levels of secretory IgA (sIgA) are elevated in these patients, the concentrations of fecal sIgA as well as the secretion of mucosal sIgA into the jejunum are decreased^[150,158].

Exosomes are small membrane vesicles released from many cell types which contain functional proteins, mRNAs and miRNAs. Exosomes can be engulfed by other cells modulating their functions and playing an important role in the control of immune responses^[169]. Exosomes purified from ascites of hepatic cirrhosis patients, have proved to induce the production of IL-1 β , IL-6 and TNF- α through NF κ B/STAT3 activation in a TLR-dependent way, after internalization by monocytic cells *in vitro*^[170]. Furthermore, increased levels of free miR-212 have been detected in the gut after alcohol consumption, resulting in the inhibition of the expression of the tight junction (TJ) protein ZO-1, increasing the gut permeability^[171].

The fibrinolytic activity of plasma from patients with decompensated cirrhosis and ascites is higher than that of patients without ascites. In turn, the ascites from such patients has even higher fibrinolytic activity than their plasma, as suggested by: the lower levels of plasminogen and fibrinogen, the elevated fragment D-dimer and fibrin split levels, and the short euglobulin



lysis time (fibrinolytic activity) found in the ascitic fluid. Since ascites fluid re-enters the systemic circulation *via* the thoracic duct or/and *via* a natural peritoneovenous shunt, ascites can be considered as a pathological fluid that contributes to the systemic fibrinolytic state found in most patients with ascites^[172].

The peritoneal immune response differs from the systemic one in non-infected cirrhotic patients with ascites, and could potentially determine the likelihood for future adverse events. Hence, subjects with advanced liver cirrhosis and ascites showed significantly greater levels of IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, monocyte chemotactic protein (MCP)-1, TNF- α , vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and epidermal growth factor (EGF) in the ascitic fluid compared to serum, while the levels of IL-1 α , IL- β and IFN- γ were not statistically different^[173].

The local inflammation caused by BT in this cirrhotic stage further loosens intestinal TJ-function augmenting intestinal permeability^[174] and perpetuating BT. Alterations in TJ-proteins have been demonstrated in duodenal biopsies with diminished expression of occludin and claudin-1 that progressively increase from crypt to tip of the villi^[175,176]. Therefore, under cirrhotic situations, loosening of TJs may allow an increased accessibility of viable bacteria and bacterial components to areas of free passage. As cirrhosis advances, the gut evolved into a major source of activated immune cells and pro-inflammatory cytokines, inducing and maintaining a systemic inflammatory status^[10].

ABDOMINAL INFLAMMATION IN THE PRESENCE OF INCREASED PERMEATION OF VIABLE BACTERIA

Progressively, in advanced decompensated cirrhosis a combination of severe impaired functional capacity of the liver, a sustained failure of both the mononuclear phagocytic system and the protein synthesis involved in the immune response is established. Furthermore, the increased intestinal permeability that allows the epithelial crossing of viable bacteria from gut, and the consequent deterioration of the systemic inflammatory status, determine the difficulty of the immune system to solve this situation. Then, it switches into a immunodeficient state, which characterizes severe decompensated cirrhosis with extra-hepatic organ failure stages^[10].

Prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), likely produced by circulating monocytes, KC and resident macrophages, has been recently identified as a major contributor to the immunosuppressive status in acutely decompensated cirrhosis. In addition, the decrease of albumin (that reduces the bioavailability of PGE2) levels present in these patients seems to be associated with the increased free PGE2 levels^[177].

Ascites from cirrhotic patients presents a reduced opsonic activity as a consequence of reduced con-

centrations of C3 and C4^[178,179]. The concentration of C3 is the main factor to confer local defense against infection of ascitic fluid. Hepatic production of C3 and its concentration in ascites are significantly decreased in patients with advanced cirrhosis, and also in those who develop SBP respect to cirrhotic patients without infection^[180]. On the basis of these findings, defects of opsonophagocytic activity seem to contribute in the increased susceptibility to infection in cirrhotic patients^[181].

Neutrophil chemotaxis and phagocytosis were decreased in cirrhotic patients with previous episodes of bacterial infection compared with non-infected subjects. The expression of complement receptor 3 (CR3) in neutrophils from peripheral blood was significantly increased in cirrhotic patients, whereas it was significantly reduced in elicited neutrophils of cirrhotic patients with previous bacterial infection^[182]. Lower respiratory burst in response to *Escherichia coli* was detected during infection in hepatic cirrhosis^[183]. These data suggest that impaired neutrophils recruitment to the infection site caused by BT and defective phagocytic activity may contribute to bacterial infections in cirrhotic patients with advanced liver disease.

The ascitic NO concentrations registered at diagnosis of an infectious episode are associated with the frequency of clinical complications and death^[184,185]. Increased systemic TNF- $\alpha^{[186]}$ and ascitic Macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1 $\beta^{[187]}$ levels at admission have been found in cirrhotic patients who subsequently developed SBP compared with those of uninfected patients, and also a more severe immune response is detected in cirrhotic patients with SBP compared with non-cirrhotic patients with sepsis^[188].

Infected ascitic fluid of decompensated cirrhotic patients displays a decrease of both the CD4/CD8 ratio (due to reduction in CD4 and maintenance of CD8) and T cell receptor (TCR) $\gamma\delta$ expression, while the levels of TNF- $\!\alpha$ were increased compared with non-infected ascites. In turn, ascitic levels of IL-8, IL-10, IL-12 and TNF- α were higher in infected patients defined by ascitic positive bacterial culture^[189]. Intracytoplasmic levels of IL-4, the major defining Th2 cytokine, were no different between infected and non-infected groups. These data suggested the predominant cytotoxic response, especially Th1, in cases of decompensated liver cirrhosis with ascitic infections, and the possible role of TNF- α in the pathogenesis of ascites infections^[189]. Furthermore, levels of soluble receptors of TNF (sTNFR) in the ascitic fluid were found to be elevated in patients with SBP. The levels of TNF- α , IL-6, IL-18, C-reactive protein, and the anti-inflammatory molecules, soluble IL-1 receptor antagonist (sIL-1Ra), sTNFR55 were elevated in patients with SBP compared to cirrhotic controls^[190,191]. SBP was also associated with significantly higher chemokines (IL-8, Gro- α and MCP-1) soluble adhesion molecule ICAM-1, which could be implicated in the peritoneal infiltrate in patients with SBP^[192].



Martínez-Esparza M et al. Inflammatory status in cirrhosis

As prognosis markers of bacterial infections and more concretely of the Syndrome of systemic inflammatory response in cirrhosis, besides the clinical indexes MELD and Child-Pugh, the presence of bacterial DNA^[193], LPS binding protein and C reactive protein^[194], IL-22^[195], HLA-DR's expression and IL-10^[164,196], among others have been proposed.

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN THE PERITONEAL INFLAMMATORY STATUS IN CIRRHOTIC ASCITES INDUCED BY ALCOHOL AND HCV INFECTION

Kiyici et al^[189], also segregated cirrhotic patients by the viral or non-viral cirrhotic etiology, showing that the levels of TNF- α were higher in the infected group than in non-infected only in viral etiology; IL-8 was higher in the infected group than in non-infected only in nonviral cirrhosis; and no differences were detected on IL-12 and IL-10 cytokine levels between infected or non-infected group respect to the etiology. Related to this, our group has reported that cirrhosis promoted by HCV is associated with a prevalent immune inhibitory status in both ascites and isolated peritoneal M-DM, contrasting with the cirrhosis induced by alcohol^[197]. Ascites associated with HCV-C contains a significant higher number of leukocytes (T lymphocyte, polymorphonuclear and monocyte cell subpopulations) than ALC-C. These findings did not agree with the cellular distributions recorded in the peripheral blood. This indicates that the absolute cell number and population distribution of peritoneal leukocytes in ascites from cirrhotic patients vary with the underlying cause and do not match the situation in peripheral blood. Moreover, the findings also reveal that leukocyte migration towards the peritoneal cavity is not a passive process induced by hemodynamic alterations associated to cirrhosis, like portal hypertension, but is more the consequence of an active chemoattractantinduced process, recruiting leukocytes not only from the blood, but also probably, from impaired lymphatic drainage. Hence, a specific differential profile of chemoattractant stimuli must be implicated in the recruitment of each particular cell population, depending on the cirrhotic etiology. These results^[197] also revealed that ascites from HCV-C patients displays a significant lower concentration of IL-12 and a higher level of IL-10 than the corresponding from the ALC-C group, indicating a predominant Th2/Treg pattern in the pathogenesis of advanced HCV-C. However, when cytokine levels of ascitic fluid were compared with the number of macrophages contained there, or secreted in vitro by isolated peritoneal macrophages, besides discrepancies in IL-12, the concentration of IL-6 and TNF- α were also different between both groups of cirrhotic patients. Moreover, this fact was related with a lower baseline ERK1/2 phosphorylation in HCV-C

than that detected in the ALC-C group. Peritoneal macrophages are "differently primed" by the in vivo pathophysiological environment and maintain their inflammatory differentiation pattern for at least 24 h, being more pro-inflammatory under ALC-C condition. This "alert state" could be useful for preventing the development of SBP in recurrent events of intestinal BT in ALC-C patients. Peritoneal macrophages showed a predominant immune inhibited status in the last-stages of HCV-induced liver damage compared with ALC-C^[60], which may be produced to avoid immune-mediated decompensation. The drop of significant differences in the IL-10 levels with respect to the number of peritoneal macrophages, clearly suggests that other cell populations are contributing to the total amount of this anti-inflammatory cytokine in ascites of the HCV-C group, essentially Treg cells. However, this does not imply that these cells in HCV-C are functionally exhausted or endotoxin-tolerant as described^[198], since they are able to be further activated by several PAMP agonists. In fact, the relative increase of IL-6 secretion and ERK1/2 phosphorylation after stimulation with LPS was significantly higher in HCV-C than in ALC-C patients. Similar results were observed for IL-6 secretion induced by oligodeoxynucleotides (ODN) and Candida albicans, and IL-10 induced by ODN from HCV-C patients. These findings also indicate the differential expression and/or susceptibility to agonists of PRRs in the macrophages contained in ascites from both groups of cirrhotic patients.

The smaller inflammatory profile of ascites from HCV-C patients compared with those with alcoholic etiology could also be the consequence of the hypothetically lower frequency of intestinal BT in HCV-C patients.

CONCLUSION

This review focuses on new findings about the inflammatory status involved in the development of human hepatic cirrhosis induced by the two major causes, infection with hepatitis C virus or chronic alcohol abuse, avoiding results obtained from animal models. Described differences between the inflammatory status of cirrhosis caused by these etiologies highlight the interest to perform new studies that allow to obtain further insights into the cellular and molecular mechanisms implicated in this disease. Advances in this field will contribute to a better development of individually tailored preventive and therapeutic procedures.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thanks the collaboration of Ángel J. Guirao Bermejo with the computer modelling (3ds Max, Autodesk, California, United States) and drawing (Adobe Photoshop CC, Adobe System Incorporated, California, United States) of the figures.



Martínez-Esparza M et al. Inflammatory status in cirrhosis

REFERENCES

- Mas VR, Fassnacht R, Archer KJ, Maluf D. Molecular mechanisms involved in the interaction effects of alcohol and hepatitis C virus in liver cirrhosis. *Mol Med* 2010; 16: 287-297 [PMID: 20386865 DOI: 10.2119/molmed.2009.00165]
- 2 **Iredale JP**. Cirrhosis: new research provides a basis for rational and targeted treatments. *BMJ* 2003; **327**: 143-147 [PMID: 12869458 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.327.7407.143;327/7407/143]
- 3 Chen CM, Yoon YH, Yi HY, Lucas DL. Alcohol and hepatitis C mortality among males and females in the United States: a life table analysis. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2007; **31**: 285-292 [PMID: 17250621 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2006.00304.x]
- 4 Wise M, Bialek S, Finelli L, Bell BP, Sorvillo F. Changing trends in hepatitis C-related mortality in the United States, 1995-2004. *Hepatology* 2008; 47: 1128-1135 [PMID: 18318441 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.22165]
- 5 Wiegand J, Kühne M, Pradat P, Mössner J, Trepo C, Tillmann HL. Different patterns of decompensation in patients with alcoholic vs. non-alcoholic liver cirrhosis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; 35: 1443-1450 [PMID: 22530565 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05108.x]
- 6 Toshikuni N, Izumi A, Nishino K, Inada N, Sakanoue R, Yamato R, Suehiro M, Kawanaka M, Yamada G. Comparison of outcomes between patients with alcoholic cirrhosis and those with hepatitis C virus-related cirrhosis. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2009; 24: 1276-1283 [PMID: 19486451 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.05851.x]
- 7 Louvet A, Mathurin P. Alcoholic liver disease: mechanisms of injury and targeted treatment. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2015; 12: 231-242 [PMID: 25782093 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2015.35]
- 8 Mihm S. Activation of Type I and Type III Interferons in Chronic Hepatitis C. J Innate Immun 2015; 7: 251-259 [PMID: 25766746 DOI: 10.1159/000369973]
- 9 Lederer SL, Walters KA, Proll S, Paeper B, Robinzon S, Boix L, Fausto N, Bruix J, Katze MG. Distinct cellular responses differentiating alcohol- and hepatitis C virus-induced liver cirrhosis. Virol J 2006; 3: 98 [PMID: 17121680 DOI: 10.1186/1743-422X-3-98]
- 10 Albillos A, Lario M, Álvarez-Mon M. Cirrhosis-associated immune dysfunction: distinctive features and clinical relevance. J Hepatol 2014; 61: 1385-1396 [PMID: 25135860 DOI: 10.1016/ i.jhep.2014.08.010]
- 11 Ramachandran P, Iredale JP. Macrophages: central regulators of hepatic fibrogenesis and fibrosis resolution. *J Hepatol* 2012; 56: 1417-1419 [PMID: 22314426 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.10.026]
- 12 Zimmermann HW, Trautwein C, Tacke F. Functional role of monocytes and macrophages for the inflammatory response in acute liver injury. *Front Physiol* 2012; 3: 56 [PMID: 23091461 DOI: 10.3389/ fphys.2012.00056]
- 13 Dasarathy S. Inflammation and liver. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2008; 32: 660-666 [PMID: 18974249 DOI: 10.1177/0148607108324 584]
- 14 Hsu DK, Dowling CA, Jeng KC, Chen JT, Yang RY, Liu FT. Galectin-3 expression is induced in cirrhotic liver and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Int J Cancer* 1999; 81: 519-526 [PMID: 10225438]
- 15 Henderson NC, Mackinnon AC, Farnworth SL, Poirier F, Russo FP, Iredale JP, Haslett C, Simpson KJ, Sethi T. Galectin-3 regulates myofibroblast activation and hepatic fibrosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 2006; 103: 5060-5065 [PMID: 16549783 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.0511167103]
- 16 Butscheid M, Hauptvogel P, Fritz P, Klotz U, Alscher DM. Hepatic expression of galectin-3 and receptor for advanced glycation end products in patients with liver disease. *J Clin Pathol* 2007; 60: 415-418 [PMID: 16775125 DOI: 10.1136/jcp.2005.032391]
- 17 **Marra F**. Chemokines in liver inflammation and fibrosis. *Front Biosci* 2002; 7: d1899-d1914 [PMID: 12161342]
- 18 Weiskirchen R, Tacke F. Cellular and molecular functions of hepatic stellate cells in inflammatory responses and liver immunology. *Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr* 2014; 3: 344-363 [PMID: 25568859 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2304-3881.2014.11.03]
- 19 Bataller R, Brenner DA. Liver fibrosis. J Clin Invest 2005; 115:

209-218 [PMID: 15690074 DOI: 10.1172/JCI24282]

- 20 Friedman SL. Hepatic stellate cells: protean, multifunctional, and enigmatic cells of the liver. *Physiol Rev* 2008; 88: 125-172 [PMID: 18195085 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00013.2007]
- 21 Terai S, Ishikawa T, Omori K, Aoyama K, Marumoto Y, Urata Y, Yokoyama Y, Uchida K, Yamasaki T, Fujii Y, Okita K, Sakaida I. Improved liver function in patients with liver cirrhosis after autologous bone marrow cell infusion therapy. *Stem Cells* 2006; 24: 2292-2298 [PMID: 16778155 DOI: 10.1634/stemcells.2005-0542]
- 22 Pellicoro A, Ramachandran P, Iredale JP. Reversibility of liver fibrosis. *Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair* 2012; 5: S26 [PMID: 23259590 DOI: 10.1186/1755-1536-5-S1-S26]
- 23 de Franchis R, Dell'Era A. Non-invasive diagnosis of cirrhosis and the natural history of its complications. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol* 2007; 21: 3-18 [PMID: 17223493 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bpg.2006.07.001]
- 24 Garcia-Tsao G, Friedman S, Iredale J, Pinzani M. Now there are many (stages) where before there was one: In search of a pathophysiological classification of cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2010; 51: 1445-1449 [PMID: 20077563 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23478]
- 25 Saito T, Owen DM, Jiang F, Marcotrigiano J, Gale M Jr. Innate immunity induced by composition-dependent RIG-I recognition of hepatitis C virus RNA. *Nature* 2008; 454: 523-527 [PMID: 18548002 DOI: 10.1038/nature07106]
- 26 Wang N, Liang Y, Devaraj S, Wang J, Lemon SM, Li K. Tolllike receptor 3 mediates establishment of an antiviral state against hepatitis C virus in hepatoma cells. *J Virol* 2009; 83: 9824-9834 [PMID: 19625408 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.01125-09]
- 27 Li K, Li NL, Wei D, Pfeffer SR, Fan M, Pfeffer LM. Activation of chemokine and inflammatory cytokine response in hepatitis C virusinfected hepatocytes depends on Toll-like receptor 3 sensing of hepatitis C virus double-stranded RNA intermediates. *Hepatology* 2012; 55: 666-675 [PMID: 22030901 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24763]
- 28 Negash AA, Ramos HJ, Crochet N, Lau DT, Doehle B, Papic N, Delker DA, Jo J, Bertoletti A, Hagedorn CH, Gale M Jr. IL-1β production through the NLRP3 inflammasome by hepatic macrophages links hepatitis C virus infection with liver inflammation and disease. *PLoS Pathog* 2013; 9: e1003330 [PMID: 23633957 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003330]
- 29 Arnaud N, Dabo S, Maillard P, Budkowska A, Kalliampakou KI, Mavromara P, Garcin D, Hugon J, Gatignol A, Akazawa D, Wakita T, Meurs EF. Hepatitis C virus controls interferon production through PKR activation. *PLoS One* 2010; **5**: e10575 [PMID: 20485506 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0010575]
- 30 Horner SM, Gale M Jr. Regulation of hepatic innate immunity by hepatitis C virus. *Nat Med* 2013; 19: 879-888 [PMID: 23836238 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3253]
- 31 Boltjes A, Movita D, Boonstra A, Woltman AM. The role of Kupffer cells in hepatitis B and hepatitis C virus infections. *J Hepatol* 2014; 61: 660-671 [PMID: 24798624 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.04.026]
- 32 Khakoo SI, Soni PN, Savage K, Brown D, Dhillon AP, Poulter LW, Dusheiko GM. Lymphocyte and macrophage phenotypes in chronic hepatitis C infection. Correlation with disease activity. *Am J Pathol* 1997; **150**: 963-970 [PMID: 9060834]
- 33 McGuinness PH, Painter D, Davies S, McCaughan GW. Increases in intrahepatic CD68 positive cells, MAC387 positive cells, and proinflammatory cytokines (particularly interleukin 18) in chronic hepatitis C infection. *Gut* 2000; 46: 260-269 [PMID: 10644323]
- 34 Burgio VL, Ballardini G, Artini M, Caratozzolo M, Bianchi FB, Levrero M. Expression of co-stimulatory molecules by Kupffer cells in chronic hepatitis of hepatitis C virus etiology. *Hepatology* 1998; 27: 1600-1606 [PMID: 9620333 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510270620]
- 35 Dolganiuc A, Norkina O, Kodys K, Catalano D, Bakis G, Marshall C, Mandrekar P, Szabo G. Viral and host factors induce macrophage activation and loss of toll-like receptor tolerance in chronic HCV infection. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 133: 1627-1636 [PMID: 17916356 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.08.003]
- 36 Fletcher NF, Sutaria R, Jo J, Barnes A, Blahova M, Meredith LW, Cosset FL, Curbishley SM, Adams DH, Bertoletti A, McKeating JA. Activated macrophages promote hepatitis C virus entry in a tumor



necrosis factor-dependent manner. *Hepatology* 2014; **59**: 1320-1330 [PMID: 24259385 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26911]

- 37 Tu Z, Pierce RH, Kurtis J, Kuroki Y, Crispe IN, Orloff MS. Hepatitis C virus core protein subverts the antiviral activities of human Kupffer cells. *Gastroenterology* 2010; 138: 305-314 [PMID: 19769973 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.09.009]
- 38 Chang S, Dolganiuc A, Szabo G. Toll-like receptors 1 and 6 are involved in TLR2-mediated macrophage activation by hepatitis C virus core and NS3 proteins. *J Leukoc Biol* 2007; 82: 479-487 [PMID: 17595379 DOI: 10.1189/jlb.0207128]
- 39 Broering R, Wu J, Meng Z, Hilgard P, Lu M, Trippler M, Szczeponek A, Gerken G, Schlaak JF. Toll-like receptor-stimulated non-parenchymal liver cells can regulate hepatitis C virus replication. *J Hepatol* 2008; 48: 914-922 [PMID: 18362039 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2008.01.028]
- 40 **Zhu H**, Liu C. Interleukin-1 inhibits hepatitis C virus subgenomic RNA replication by activation of extracellular regulated kinase pathway. *J Virol* 2003; **77**: 5493-5498 [PMID: 12692250]
- Zhu H, Shang X, Terada N, Liu C. STAT3 induces anti-hepatitis C viral activity in liver cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2004; 324: 518-528 [PMID: 15474458 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2004.09.081]
- 42 Lin W, Kim SS, Yeung E, Kamegaya Y, Blackard JT, Kim KA, Holtzman MJ, Chung RT. Hepatitis C virus core protein blocks interferon signaling by interaction with the STAT1 SH2 domain. *J Virol* 2006; 80: 9226-9235 [PMID: 16940534 DOI: 10.1128/ JVI.00459-06]
- 43 Meylan E, Curran J, Hofmann K, Moradpour D, Binder M, Bartenschlager R, Tschopp J. Cardif is an adaptor protein in the RIG-I antiviral pathway and is targeted by hepatitis C virus. *Nature* 2005; 437: 1167-1172 [PMID: 16177806 DOI: 10.1038/nature04193]
- 44 Miyazaki M, Kanto T, Inoue M, Itose I, Miyatake H, Sakakibara M, Yakushijin T, Kakita N, Hiramatsu N, Takehara T, Kasahara A, Hayashi N. Impaired cytokine response in myeloid dendritic cells in chronic hepatitis C virus infection regardless of enhanced expression of Toll-like receptors and retinoic acid inducible gene-I. *J Med Virol* 2008; 80: 980-988 [PMID: 18428149 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.21174]
- 45 Woltman AM, Boonstra A, Janssen HL. Dendritic cells in chronic viral hepatitis B and C: victims or guardian angels? *Gut* 2010; 59: 115-125 [PMID: 20007959 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2009.181040]
- 46 Woltman AM, Op den Brouw ML, Biesta PJ, Shi CC, Janssen HL. Hepatitis B virus lacks immune activating capacity, but actively inhibits plasmacytoid dendritic cell function. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e15324 [PMID: 21246041 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0015324]
- 47 Abe T, Kaname Y, Hamamoto I, Tsuda Y, Wen X, Taguwa S, Moriishi K, Takeuchi O, Kawai T, Kanto T, Hayashi N, Akira S, Matsuura Y. Hepatitis C virus nonstructural protein 5A modulates the toll-like receptor-MyD88-dependent signaling pathway in macrophage cell lines. *J Virol* 2007; **81**: 8953-8966 [PMID: 17567694 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.00649-07]
- 48 Chung H, Watanabe T, Kudo M, Chiba T. Hepatitis C virus core protein induces homotolerance and cross-tolerance to Toll-like receptor ligands by activation of Toll-like receptor 2. *J Infect Dis* 2010; 202: 853-861 [PMID: 20677943 DOI: 10.1086/655812]
- 49 Szabo G, Dolganiuc A. Hepatitis C and innate immunity: recent advances. *Clin Liver Dis* 2008; 12: 675-92, x [PMID: 18625434 DOI: 10.1016/j.cld.2008.03.003]
- 50 Chung H, Watanabe T, Kudo M, Chiba T. Correlation between hyporesponsiveness to Toll-like receptor ligands and liver dysfunction in patients with chronic hepatitis C virus infection. J Viral Hepat 2011; 18: e561-e567 [PMID: 21914077 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2893.2011.01478.x]
- 51 Ahlenstiel G. The natural killer cell response to HCV infection. Immune Netw 2013; 13: 168-176 [PMID: 24198741 DOI: 10.4110/ in.2013.13.5.168]
- 52 Oliviero B, Varchetta S, Paudice E, Michelone G, Zaramella M, Mavilio D, De Filippi F, Bruno S, Mondelli MU. Natural killer cell functional dichotomy in chronic hepatitis B and chronic hepatitis C virus infections. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 137: 1151-160, 1151-1160, 1160.e1-7 [PMID: 19470388 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.05.047]
- 53 Ahlenstiel G, Titerence RH, Koh C, Edlich B, Feld JJ, Rotman

Y, Ghany MG, Hoofnagle JH, Liang TJ, Heller T, Rehermann B. Natural killer cells are polarized toward cytotoxicity in chronic hepatitis C in an interferon-alfa-dependent manner. *Gastroenterology* 2010; **138**: 325-335.e1-2 [PMID: 19747917 DOI: 10.1053/ j.gastro.2009.08.066]

- 54 Varchetta S, Mele D, Mantovani S, Oliviero B, Cremonesi E, Ludovisi S, Michelone G, Alessiani M, Rosati R, Montorsi M, Mondelli MU. Impaired intrahepatic natural killer cell cytotoxic function in chronic hepatitis C virus infection. *Hepatology* 2012; 56: 841-849 [PMID: 22431186 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25723]
- 55 Li WY, Jiang YF, Jin QL, Zhang H, Feng XW, Niu JQ. Immunologic characterization of posthepatitis cirrhosis caused by HBV and HCV infection. *J Biomed Biotechnol* 2010; 2010: 138237 [PMID: 20617133 DOI: 10.1155/2010/138237]
- 56 Khakoo SI, Thio CL, Martin MP, Brooks CR, Gao X, Astemborski J, Cheng J, Goedert JJ, Vlahov D, Hilgartner M, Cox S, Little AM, Alexander GJ, Cramp ME, O'Brien SJ, Rosenberg WM, Thomas DL, Carrington M. HLA and NK cell inhibitory receptor genes in resolving hepatitis C virus infection. *Science* 2004; 305: 872-874 [PMID: 15297676 DOI: 10.1126/science.1097670]
- 57 Sène D, Levasseur F, Abel M, Lambert M, Camous X, Hernandez C, Pène V, Rosenberg AR, Jouvin-Marche E, Marche PN, Cacoub P, Caillat-Zucman S. Hepatitis C virus (HCV) evades NKG2D-dependent NK cell responses through NS5A-mediated imbalance of inflammatory cytokines. *PLoS Pathog* 2010; 6: e1001184 [PMID: 21085608 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1001184]
- 58 Wang JM, Cheng YQ, Shi L, Ying RS, Wu XY, Li GY, Moorman JP, Yao ZQ. KLRG1 negatively regulates natural killer cell functions through the Akt pathway in individuals with chronic hepatitis C virus infection. *J Virol* 2013; 87: 11626-11636 [PMID: 23966413 DOI: 10.1128/JVI.01515-13]
- 59 Tacke RS, Lee HC, Goh C, Courtney J, Polyak SJ, Rosen HR, Hahn YS. Myeloid suppressor cells induced by hepatitis C virus suppress T-cell responses through the production of reactive oxygen species. *Hepatology* 2012; 55: 343-353 [PMID: 21953144 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.24700]
- 60 Sreenarasimhaiah J, Jaramillo A, Crippin J, Lisker-Melman M, Chapman WC, Mohanakumar T. Lack of optimal T-cell reactivity against the hepatitis C virus is associated with the development of fibrosis/cirrhosis during chronic hepatitis. *Hum Immunol* 2003; 64: 224-230 [PMID: 12559624 DOI: 10.1016/S0198-8859(02)00781-4]
- 61 Claassen MA, de Knegt RJ, Tilanus HW, Janssen HL, Boonstra A. Abundant numbers of regulatory T cells localize to the liver of chronic hepatitis C infected patients and limit the extent of fibrosis. *J Hepatol* 2010; **52**: 315-321 [PMID: 20129690 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2009.12.013]
- 62 Moorman JP, Wang JM, Zhang Y, Ji XJ, Ma CJ, Wu XY, Jia ZS, Wang KS, Yao ZQ. Tim-3 pathway controls regulatory and effector T cell balance during hepatitis C virus infection. *J Immunol* 2012; 189: 755-766 [PMID: 22706088 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1200162]
- 63 Ji XJ, Ma CJ, Wang JM, Wu XY, Niki T, Hirashima M, Moorman JP, Yao ZQ. HCV-infected hepatocytes drive CD4+ CD25+ Foxp3+ regulatory T-cell development through the Tim-3/Gal-9 pathway. *Eur J Immunol* 2013; 43: 458-467 [PMID: 23161469 DOI: 10.1002/eji.201242768]
- 64 Fernandez-Ponce C, Dominguez-Villar M, Aguado E, Garcia-Cozar F. CD4+ primary T cells expressing HCV-core protein upregulate Foxp3 and IL-10, suppressing CD4 and CD8 T cells. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e85191 [PMID: 24465502 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0085191]
- 65 **Ambros V**. The functions of animal microRNAs. *Nature* 2004; **431**: 350-355 [PMID: 15372042 DOI: 10.1038/nature02871]
- 66 Szabo G, Bala S. MicroRNAs in liver disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 10: 542-552 [PMID: 23689081 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2013.87]
- 67 Chang CC, Lin CC, Hsieh WL, Lai HW, Tsai CH, Cheng YW. MicroRNA expression profiling in PBMCs: a potential diagnostic biomarker of chronic hepatitis C. *Dis Markers* 2014; 2014: 367157 [PMID: 25505813 DOI: 10.1155/2014/367157]
- 68 Bala S, Szabo G. MicroRNA Signature in Alcoholic Liver Disease.

Int J Hepatol 2012; **2012**: 498232 [PMID: 22518321 DOI: 10.1155/2012/498232]

- 69 Aravinthan A, Pietrosi G, Hoare M, Jupp J, Marshall A, Verrill C, Davies S, Bateman A, Sheron N, Allison M, Alexander GJ. Hepatocyte expression of the senescence marker p21 is linked to fibrosis and an adverse liver-related outcome in alcohol-related liver disease. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e72904 [PMID: 24086266 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0072904]
- 70 Tang C, Liang X, Liu H, Guo L, Pi R, Yang J. Changes in mitochondrial DNA and its encoded products in alcoholic cirrhosis. *Int J Clin Exp Med* 2012; 5: 245-250 [PMID: 22837799]
- 71 Parlesak A, Schäfer C, Schütz T, Bode JC, Bode C. Increased intestinal permeability to macromolecules and endotoxemia in patients with chronic alcohol abuse in different stages of alcoholinduced liver disease. *J Hepatol* 2000; **32**: 742-747 [PMID: 10845660 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(00)80242-1]
- 72 Mutlu EA, Gillevet PM, Rangwala H, Sikaroodi M, Naqvi A, Engen PA, Kwasny M, Lau CK, Keshavarzian A. Colonic microbiome is altered in alcoholism. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2012; 302: G966-G978 [PMID: 22241860 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00380.2011]
- 73 Wang HJ, Gao B, Zakhari S, Nagy LE. Inflammation in alcoholic liver disease. *Annu Rev Nutr* 2012; 32: 343-368 [PMID: 22524187 DOI: 10.1146/annurev-nutr-072610-145138]
- Bode C, Kugler V, Bode JC. Endotoxemia in patients with alcoholic and non-alcoholic cirrhosis and in subjects with no evidence of chronic liver disease following acute alcohol excess. *J Hepatol* 1987;
 4: 8-14 [PMID: 3571935 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(87)80003-X]
- 75 Szabo G. Gut-liver axis in alcoholic liver disease. *Gastroenterology* 2015; 148: 30-36 [PMID: 25447847 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.10.042]
- 76 Ceccarelli S, Nobili V, Alisi A. Toll-like receptor-mediated signaling cascade as a regulator of the inflammation network during alcoholic liver disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 16443-16451 [PMID: 25469012 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i44.16443]
- 77 Stärkel P, De Saeger C, Strain AJ, Leclercq I, Horsmans Y. NFkappaB, cytokines, TLR 3 and 7 expression in human endstage HCV and alcoholic liver disease. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2010; 40: 575-584 [PMID: 20658750]
- 78 Liu H, Li J, Tillman B, Morgan TR, French BA, French SW. TLR3/4 signaling is mediated via the NFkB-CXCR4/7 pathway in human alcoholic hepatitis and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis which formed Mallory-Denk bodies. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2014; **97**: 234-240 [PMID: 24997224 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2014.07.001]
- 79 Mehta G, Mookerjee RP, Sharma V, Jalan R. Systemic inflammation is associated with increased intrahepatic resistance and mortality in alcohol-related acute-on-chronic liver failure. *Liver Int* 2015; 35: 724-734 [PMID: 24703488 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12559]
- 80 Mallat A, Lodder J, Teixeira-Clerc F, Moreau R, Codogno P, Lotersztajn S. Autophagy: a multifaceted partner in liver fibrosis. *Biomed Res Int* 2014; 2014: 869390 [PMID: 25254217 DOI: 10.1155/2014/869390]
- 81 Ding WX. Induction of autophagy, a promising approach for treating liver injury. *Hepatology* 2014; **59**: 340-343 [PMID: 23775596 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26572]
- 82 Mendoza AS, Dorce J, Peng Y, French BA, Tillman B, Li J, French SW. Levels of metacaspase1 and chaperones related to protein quality control in alcoholic and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2015; **98**: 65-72 [PMID: 25526666 DOI: 10.1016/ j.yexmp.2014.12.003]
- 83 Thurman RG. II. Alcoholic liver injury involves activation of Kupffer cells by endotoxin. *Am J Physiol* 1998; 275: G605-G611 [PMID: 9756487]
- 84 Gomez F, Ruiz P, Schreiber AD. Impaired function of macrophage Fc gamma receptors and bacterial infection in alcoholic cirrhosis. N Engl J Med 1994; 331: 1122-1128 [PMID: 7935636 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJM199410273311704]
- 85 Lee J, French B, Morgan T, French SW. The liver is populated by a broad spectrum of markers for macrophages. In alcoholic hepatitis the macrophages are M1 and M2. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2014; 96: 118-125 [PMID: 24145004 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2013.09.004]
- 86 Wan J, Benkdane M, Teixeira-Clerc F, Bonnafous S, Louvet A,

Lafdil F, Pecker F, Tran A, Gual P, Mallat A, Lotersztajn S, Pavoine C. M2 Kupffer cells promote M1 Kupffer cell apoptosis: a protective mechanism against alcoholic and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 2014; **59**: 130-142 [PMID: 23832548 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.26607]

- 87 Saha B, Bruneau JC, Kodys K, Szabo G. Alcohol-induced miR-27a regulates differentiation and M2 macrophage polarization of normal human monocytes. *J Immunol* 2015; 194: 3079-3087 [PMID: 25716995 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1402190]
- 88 Pimentel-Nunes P, Roncon-Albuquerque R, Gonçalves N, Fernandes-Cerqueira C, Cardoso H, Bastos RP, Marques M, Marques C, Alexandre Sarmento J, Costa-Santos C, Macedo G, Pestana M, Dinis-Ribeiro M, Leite-Moreira AF. Attenuation of tolllike receptor 2-mediated innate immune response in patients with alcoholic chronic liver disease. *Liver Int* 2010; **30**: 1003-1011 [PMID: 20492495 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2010.02251.x]
- 89 Mandrekar P, Dolganiuc A, Bellerose G, Kodys K, Romics L, Nizamani R, Szabo G. Acute alcohol inhibits the induction of nuclear regulatory factor kappa B activation through CD14/toll-like receptor 4, interleukin-1, and tumor necrosis factor receptors: a common mechanism independent of inhibitory kappa B alpha degradation? *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2002; 26: 1609-1614 [PMID: 12436048 DOI: 10.1097/01.ALC.0000036926.46632.57]
- 90 Perlino CA, Rimland D. Alcoholism, leukopenia, and pneumococcal sepsis. Am Rev Respir Dis 1985; 132: 757-760 [PMID: 4051312]
- 91 Taylor NJ, Nishtala A, Manakkat Vijay GK, Abeles RD, Auzinger G, Bernal W, Ma Y, Wendon JA, Shawcross DL. Circulating neutrophil dysfunction in acute liver failure. *Hepatology* 2013; 57: 1142-1152 [PMID: 23079896 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26102]
- 92 Rajkovic IA, Williams R. Abnormalities of neutrophil phagocytosis, intracellular killing and metabolic activity in alcoholic cirrhosis and hepatitis. *Hepatology* 1986; 6: 252-262 [PMID: 3007318 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840060217]
- 93 Mookerjee RP, Stadlbauer V, Lidder S, Wright GA, Hodges SJ, Davies NA, Jalan R. Neutrophil dysfunction in alcoholic hepatitis superimposed on cirrhosis is reversible and predicts the outcome. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 831-840 [PMID: 17680644 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.21737]
- 94 Tritto G, Bechlis Z, Stadlbauer V, Davies N, Francés R, Shah N, Mookerjee RP, Such J, Jalan R. Evidence of neutrophil functional defect despite inflammation in stable cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2011; 55: 574-581 [PMID: 21236309 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.11.034]
- 95 Stadlbauer V, Mookerjee RP, Wright GA, Davies NA, Jürgens G, Hallström S, Jalan R. Role of Toll-like receptors 2, 4, and 9 in mediating neutrophil dysfunction in alcoholic hepatitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2009; **296**: G15-G22 [PMID: 19033535 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.90512.2008]
- 96 Laso FJ, Madruga JI, López A, Ciudad J, Alvarez-Mon M, San Miguel J, Orfao A. Distribution of peripheral blood lymphoid subsets in alcoholic liver cirrhosis: influence of ethanol intake. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 1996; 20: 1564-1568 [PMID: 8986204]
- 97 Charpentier B, Franco D, Paci L, Charra M, Martin B, Vuitton D, Fries D. Deficient natural killer cell activity in alcoholic cirrhosis. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1984; 58: 107-115 [PMID: 6236915]
- 98 Laso FJ, Madruga JI, Girón JA, López A, Ciudad J, San Miguel JF, Alvarez-Mon M, Orfao A. Decreased natural killer cytotoxic activity in chronic alcoholism is associated with alcohol liver disease but not active ethanol consumption. *Hepatology* 1997; 25: 1096-1100 [PMID: 9141423 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510250508]
- 99 Jeong WI, Park O, Gao B. Abrogation of the antifibrotic effects of natural killer cells/interferon-gamma contributes to alcohol acceleration of liver fibrosis. *Gastroenterology* 2008; **134**: 248-258 [PMID: 18166357 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.09.034]
- 100 Negash AA, Gale M Jr. Hepatitis regulation by the inflammasome signaling pathway. *Immunol Rev* 2015; 265: 143-155 [PMID: 25879290 DOI: 10.1111/imr.12279]
- 101 Albano E. Role of adaptive immunity in alcoholic liver disease. Int J Hepatol 2012; 2012: 893026 [PMID: 22229098 DOI: 10.1155/2012/893026]
- 102 Matos LC, Batista P, Monteiro N, Ribeiro J, Cipriano MA,

Martínez-Esparza M et al. Inflammatory status in cirrhosis

Henriques P, Girão F, Carvalho A. Lymphocyte subsets in alcoholic liver disease. *World J Hepatol* 2013; **5**: 46-55 [PMID: 23646229 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v5.i2.46]

- 103 Song K, Coleman RA, Alber C, Ballas ZK, Waldschmidt TJ, Mortari F, LaBrecque DR, Cook RT. TH1 cytokine response of CD57+ T-cell subsets in healthy controls and patients with alcoholic liver disease. *Alcohol* 2001; 24: 155-167 [PMID: 11557301 DOI: 10.1016/S0741-8329(01)00146-X]
- 104 Devière J, Denys C, Schandene L, Romasco F, Adler M, Wybran J, Dupont E. Decreased proliferative activity associated with activation markers in patients with alcoholic liver cirrhosis. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1988; 72: 377-382 [PMID: 3262458]
- 105 Girón-González JA, Alvarez-Mon M, Menéndez-Caro JL, Manzano L, Abreu L, Yebra M, Durántez-Martínez A. T lymphocytes from alcoholic cirrhotic patients show normal interleukin-2 production but a defective proliferative response to polyclonal mitogens. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1994; 89: 767-773 [PMID: 8172154]
- 106 Markwick LJ, Riva A, Ryan JM, Cooksley H, Palma E, Tranah TH, Manakkat Vijay GK, Vergis N, Thursz M, Evans A, Wright G, Tarff S, O'Grady J, Williams R, Shawcross DL, Chokshi S. Blockade of PD1 and TIM3 restores innate and adaptive immunity in patients with acute alcoholic hepatitis. *Gastroenterology* 2015; **148**: 590-602. e10 [PMID: 25479137 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.11.041]
- 107 Cook RT, Waldschmidt TJ, Cook BL, Labrecque DR, McLatchie K. Loss of the CD5+ and CD45RAhi B cell subsets in alcoholics. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1996; 103: 304-310 [PMID: 8565316]
- 108 Lin F, Taylor NJ, Su H, Huang X, Hussain MJ, Abeles RD, Blackmore L, Zhou Y, Ikbal MM, Heaton N, Jassem W, Shawcross DL, Vergani D, Ma Y. Alcohol dehydrogenase-specific T-cell responses are associated with alcohol consumption in patients with alcohol-related cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2013; **58**: 314-324 [PMID: 23424168 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26334]
- 109 Takase S, Tsutsumi M, Kawahara H, Takada N, Takada A. The alcohol-altered liver membrane antibody and hepatitis C virus infection in the progression of alcoholic liver disease. *Hepatology* 1993; 17: 9-13 [PMID: 7678578 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840170104]
- 110 Vidali M, Hietala J, Occhino G, Ivaldi A, Sutti S, Niemelä O, Albano E. Immune responses against oxidative stress-derived antigens are associated with increased circulating tumor necrosis factor-alpha in heavy drinkers. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2008; 45: 306-311 [PMID: 18460346 DOI: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2008.04.012]
- 111 Vidali M, Occhino G, Ivaldi A, Rigamonti C, Sartori M, Albano E. Combination of oxidative stress and steatosis is a risk factor for fibrosis in alcohol-drinking patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2008; 103: 147-153 [PMID: 18184121 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01596.x]
- 112 Massonnet B, Delwail A, Ayrault JM, Chagneau-Derrode C, Lecron JC, Silvain C. Increased immunoglobulin A in alcoholic liver cirrhosis: exploring the response of B cells to Toll-like receptor 9 activation. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2009; **158**: 115-124 [PMID: 19737238 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04004.x]
- 113 Liu WT, Jing YY, Han ZP, Li XN, Liu Y, Lai FB, Li R, Zhao QD, Wu MC, Wei LX. The injured liver induces hyperimmunoglobulinemia by failing to dispose of antigens and endotoxins in the portal system. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0122739 [PMID: 25826264 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0122739]
- 114 Takamatsu M, Yamauchi M, Maezawa Y, Saito S, Maeyama S, Uchikoshi T. Genetic polymorphisms of interleukin-1beta in association with the development of alcoholic liver disease in Japanese patients. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000; **95**: 1305-1311 [PMID: 10811344 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.02030.x]
- 115 Hanck C, Manigold T, Böcker U, Kurimoto M, Kölbel CB, Singer MV, Rossol S. Gene expression of interleukin 18 in unstimulated peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with alcoholic cirrhosis. *Gut* 2001; **49**: 106-111 [PMID: 11413118]
- 116 Petrasek J, Iracheta-Vellve A, Saha B, Satishchandran A, Kodys K, Fitzgerald KA, Kurt-Jones EA, Szabo G. Metabolic danger signals, uric acid and ATP, mediate inflammatory cross-talk between hepatocytes and immune cells in alcoholic liver disease. J Leukoc Biol 2015; 98: 249-256 [PMID: 25934928 DOI: 10.1189/

jlb.3AB1214-590R]

- 117 Peng Y, French BA, Tillman B, Morgan TR, French SW. The inflammasome in alcoholic hepatitis: Its relationship with Mallory-Denk body formation. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2014; 97: 305-313 [PMID: 25149528 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2014.08.006]
- 118 Lemmers A, Moreno C, Gustot T, Maréchal R, Degré D, Demetter P, de Nadai P, Geerts A, Quertinmont E, Vercruysse V, Le Moine O, Devière J. The interleukin-17 pathway is involved in human alcoholic liver disease. *Hepatology* 2009; **49**: 646-657 [PMID: 19177575 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22680]
- 119 Deviere J, Content J, Denys C, Vandenbussche P, Schandene L, Wybran J, Dupont E. High interleukin-6 serum levels and increased production by leucocytes in alcoholic liver cirrhosis. Correlation with IgA serum levels and lymphokines production. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1989; 77: 221-225 [PMID: 2505958]
- 120 Diez Ruiz A, Santos Perez JL, Lopez Martinez G, Gonzalez Calvín J, Gil Extremera B, Gutierrez Gea F. Tumour necrosis factor, interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 in alcoholic cirrhosis. *Alcohol Alcohol* 1993; 28: 319-323 [PMID: 8352843]
- 121 Khoruts A, Stahnke L, McClain CJ, Logan G, Allen JI. Circulating tumor necrosis factor, interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 concentrations in chronic alcoholic patients. *Hepatology* 1991; 13: 267-276 [PMID: 1995437 DOI: 10.1002/hep.1840130211]
- 122 McClain CJ, Song Z, Barve SS, Hill DB, Deaciuc I. Recent advances in alcoholic liver disease. IV. Dysregulated cytokine metabolism in alcoholic liver disease. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004; 287: G497-G502 [PMID: 15331349 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00171.2004]
- 123 Daniluk J, Szuster-Ciesielska A, Drabko J, Kandefer-Szerszeń M. Serum cytokine levels in alcohol-related liver cirrhosis. *Alcohol* 2001; 23: 29-34 [PMID: 11282449 DOI: 10.1016/ S0741-8329(00)00134-8]
- 124 Affò S, Dominguez M, Lozano JJ, Sancho-Bru P, Rodrigo-Torres D, Morales-Ibanez O, Moreno M, Millán C, Loaeza-del-Castillo A, Altamirano J, García-Pagán JC, Arroyo V, Ginès P, Caballería J, Schwabe RF, Bataller R. Transcriptome analysis identifies TNF superfamily receptors as potential therapeutic targets in alcoholic hepatitis. *Gut* 2013; 62: 452-460 [PMID: 22637703 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301146]
- 125 Tung KH, Huang YS, Yang KC, Perng CL, Lin HC, Lee SD. Serum interleukin-12 levels in alcoholic liver disease. J Chin Med Assoc 2010; 73: 67-71 [PMID: 20171585 DOI: 10.1016/ S1726-4901(10)70004-6]
- 126 Voumvouraki A, Notas G, Koulentaki M, Georgiadou M, Klironomos S, Kouroumalis E. Increased serum activin-A differentiates alcoholic from cirrhosis of other aetiologies. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2012; 42: 815-822 [PMID: 22304651 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2362.2012.02647.x]
- 127 von Bachr V, Döcke WD, Plauth M, Liebenthal C, Küpferling S, Lochs H, Baumgarten R, Volk HD. Mechanisms of endotoxin tolerance in patients with alcoholic liver cirrhosis: role of interleukin 10, interleukin 1 receptor antagonist, and soluble tumour necrosis factor receptors as well as effector cell desensitisation. *Gut* 2000; 47: 281-287 [PMID: 10896923]
- 128 Shen H, French BA, Liu H, Tillman BC, French SW. Increased activity of the complement system in the liver of patients with alcoholic hepatitis. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2014; 97: 338-344 [PMID: 25217811 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2014.09.004]
- 129 Huang YS, Chan CY, Wu JC, Pai CH, Chao Y, Lee SD. Serum levels of interleukin-8 in alcoholic liver disease: relationship with disease stage, biochemical parameters and survival. *J Hepatol* 1996; 24: 377-384 [PMID: 8738722 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(96)80156-5]
- 130 Zimmermann HW, Seidler S, Gassler N, Nattermann J, Luedde T, Trautwein C, Tacke F. Interleukin-8 is activated in patients with chronic liver diseases and associated with hepatic macrophage accumulation in human liver fibrosis. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e21381 [PMID: 21731723 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0021381]
- 131 Dominguez M, Miquel R, Colmenero J, Moreno M, García-Pagán JC, Bosch J, Arroyo V, Ginès P, Caballería J, Bataller R. Hepatic expression of CXC chemokines predicts portal hypertension and

Martínez-Esparza M et al. Inflammatory status in cirrhosis

survival in patients with alcoholic hepatitis. *Gastroenterology* 2009; **136**: 1639-1650 [PMID: 19208360 DOI: 10.1053/ j.gastro.2009.01.056]

- 132 Tacke F, Zimmermann HW, Trautwein C, Schnabl B. CXCL5 plasma levels decrease in patients with chronic liver disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011; 26: 523-529 [PMID: 21332547 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2010.06436.x]
- 133 Karlmark KR, Wasmuth HE, Trautwein C, Tacke F. Chemokinedirected immune cell infiltration in acute and chronic liver disease. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2008; 2: 233-242 [PMID: 19072358 DOI: 10.1586/17474124.2.2.233]
- 134 Berres ML, Asmacher S, Lehmann J, Jansen C, Görtzen J, Klein S, Meyer C, Strunk HM, Fimmers R, Tacke F, Strassburg CP, Trautwein C, Sauerbruch T, Wasmuth HE, Trebicka J. CXCL9 is a prognostic marker in patients with liver cirrhosis receiving transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt. *J Hepatol* 2015; 62: 332-339 [PMID: 25457205 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.09.032]
- 135 Nischalke HD, Berger C, Lutz P, Langhans B, Wolter F, Eisenhardt M, Krämer B, Kokordelis P, Glässner A, Müller T, Rosendahl J, Fischer J, Berg T, Grünhage F, Leifeld L, Soyka M, Nattermann J, Sauerbruch T, Stickel F, Spengler U. Influence of the CXCL1 rs4074 A allele on alcohol induced cirrhosis and HCC in patients of European descent. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e80848 [PMID: 24260493 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0080848]
- 136 Affò S, Morales-Ibanez O, Rodrigo-Torres D, Altamirano J, Blaya D, Dapito DH, Millán C, Coll M, Caviglia JM, Arroyo V, Caballería J, Schwabe RF, Ginès P, Bataller R, Sancho-Bru P. CCL20 mediates lipopolysaccharide induced liver injury and is a potential driver of inflammation and fibrosis in alcoholic hepatitis. *Gut* 2014; 63: 1782-1792 [PMID: 24415562 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-306098]
- 137 McDaniel K, Herrera L, Zhou T, Francis H, Han Y, Levine P, Lin E, Glaser S, Alpini G, Meng F. The functional role of microRNAs in alcoholic liver injury. *J Cell Mol Med* 2014; 18: 197-207 [PMID: 24400890 DOI: 10.1111/jcmm.12223]
- 138 Gao B, Bataller R. Alcoholic liver disease: pathogenesis and new therapeutic targets. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 141: 1572-1585 [PMID: 21920463 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.09.002]
- 139 Wanninger J, Weigert J, Wiest R, Bauer S, Karrasch T, Farkas S, Scherer MN, Walter R, Weiss TS, Hellerbrand C, Neumeier M, Schäffler A, Buechler C. Systemic and hepatic vein galectin-3 are increased in patients with alcoholic liver cirrhosis and negatively correlate with liver function. *Cytokine* 2011; **55**: 435-440 [PMID: 21715185 DOI: 10.1016/j.cyto.2011.06.001]
- 140 Morales-Ibanez O, Domínguez M, Ki SH, Marcos M, Chaves JF, Nguyen-Khac E, Houchi H, Affò S, Sancho-Bru P, Altamirano J, Michelena J, García-Pagán JC, Abraldes JG, Arroyo V, Caballería J, Laso FJ, Gao B, Bataller R. Human and experimental evidence supporting a role for osteopontin in alcoholic hepatitis. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 1742-1756 [PMID: 23729174 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26521]
- 141 Uchimura Y, Sata M, Kage M, Abe H, Tanikawa K. A histopathological study of alcoholics with chronic HCV infection: comparison with chronic hepatitis C and alcoholic liver disease. *Liver* 1995; 15: 300-306 [PMID: 8609809]
- 142 Miller AM, Horiguchi N, Jeong WI, Radaeva S, Gao B. Molecular mechanisms of alcoholic liver disease: innate immunity and cytokines. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2011; 35: 787-793 [PMID: 21284667 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2010.01399.x]
- 143 Zuwala-Jagiello J, Pazgan-Simon M, Simon K, Warwas M. Advanced oxidation protein products and inflammatory markers in liver cirrhosis: a comparison between alcohol-related and HCVrelated cirrhosis. *Acta Biochim Pol* 2011; 58: 59-65 [PMID: 21403920]
- 144 Kashani A, Salehi B, Anghesom D, Kawayeh AM, Rouse GA, Runyon BA. Spleen size in cirrhosis of different etiologies. J Ultrasound Med 2015; 34: 233-238 [PMID: 25614396 DOI: 10.7863/ultra.34.2.233]
- 145 Ginés P, Quintero E, Arroyo V, Terés J, Bruguera M, Rimola A, Caballería J, Rodés J, Rozman C. Compensated cirrhosis: natural history and prognostic factors. *Hepatology* 1987; 7: 122-128 [PMID: 3804191]

- 146 Kuiper JJ, van Buuren HR, de Man RA. Ascites in cirrhosis: a review of management and complications. *Neth J Med* 2007; 65: 283-288 [PMID: 17890787]
- 147 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL clinical practice guidelines on the management of ascites, spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, and hepatorenal syndrome in cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2010; 53: 397-417 [PMID: 20633946 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2010.05.004]
- 148 Such J, Runyon BA. Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Clin Infect Dis* 1998; 27: 669-74; quiz 675-6 [PMID: 9798013]
- 149 Such J, Guarner C, Enriquez J, Rodriguez JL, Seres I, Vilardell F. Low C3 in cirrhotic ascites predisposes to spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *J Hepatol* 1988; 6: 80-84 [PMID: 3279108]
- 150 Bajaj JS, Betrapally NS, Hylemon PB, Heuman DM, Daita K, White MB, Unser A, Thacker LR, Sanyal AJ, Kang DJ, Sikaroodi M, Gillevet PM. Salivary microbiota reflects changes in gut microbiota in cirrhosis with hepatic encephalopathy. *Hepatology* 2015; 62: 1260-1271 [PMID: 25820757 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27819]
- 151 Wiest R, Lawson M, Geuking M. Pathological bacterial translocation in liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 197-209 [PMID: 23993913 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.07.044]
- 152 Berg RD. Bacterial translocation from the gastrointestinal tract. J Med 1992; 23: 217-244 [PMID: 1479301]
- 153 Albillos A, de la Hera A, González M, Moya JL, Calleja JL, Monserrat J, Ruiz-del-Arbol L, Alvarez-Mon M. Increased lipopolysaccharide binding protein in cirrhotic patients with marked immune and hemodynamic derangement. *Hepatology* 2003; 37: 208-217 [PMID: 12500206 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50038]
- 154 Such J, Francés R, Muñoz C, Zapater P, Casellas JA, Cifuentes A, Rodríguez-Valera F, Pascual S, Sola-Vera J, Carnicer F, Uceda F, Palazón JM, Pérez-Mateo M. Detection and identification of bacterial DNA in patients with cirrhosis and culture-negative, nonneutrocytic ascites. *Hepatology* 2002; 36: 135-141 [PMID: 12085357 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2002.33715]
- 155 Francés R, Muñoz C, Zapater P, Uceda F, Gascón I, Pascual S, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA activates cell mediated immune response and nitric oxide overproduction in peritoneal macrophages from patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *Gut* 2004; 53: 860-864 [PMID: 15138214]
- 156 Sersté T, Bert F, Leflon-Guibout V, Chauvet C, Marcon E, Asselah T, Francoz C, Durand F, Lebrec D, Valla D, Moreau R, Nicolas-Chanoine MH. Detection of bacterial DNA in serum and ascitic fluid of asymptomatic outpatients with cirrhosis and non-neutrocytic ascites. *Liver Int* 2011; **31**: 494-498 [PMID: 21382159 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02448.x]
- 157 Caño R, Llanos L, Zapater P, Pascual S, Bellot P, Barquero C, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, Francés R. Proteomic evidence of bacterial peptide translocation in afebrile patients with cirrhosis and ascites. J Mol Med (Berl) 2010; 88: 487-495 [PMID: 20087563 DOI: 10.1007/ s00109-009-0582-9]
- 158 Saitoh O, Sugi K, Lojima K, Matsumoto H, Nakagawa K, Kayazawa M, Tanaka S, Teranishi T, Hirata I. Increased prevalence of intestinal inflammation in patients with liver cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 1999; 5: 391-396 [PMID: 11819475]
- 159 Genescà J, Martí R, Rojo F, Campos F, Peribáñez V, Gónzalez A, Castells L, Ruiz-Marcellán C, Margarit C, Esteban R, Guardia J, Segura R. Increased tumour necrosis factor alpha production in mesenteric lymph nodes of cirrhotic patients with ascites. *Gut* 2003; 52: 1054-1059 [PMID: 12801966 DOI: 10.1136/gut.52.7.1054]
- 160 Francés R, Zapater P, González-Navajas JM, Muñoz C, Caño R, Moreu R, Pascual S, Bellot P, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA in patients with cirrhosis and noninfected ascites mimics the soluble immune response established in patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 2008; **47**: 978-985 [PMID: 18306221 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22083]
- 161 Francés R, Rodríguez E, Muñoz C, Zapater P, De la ML, Ndongo M, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Intracellular cytokine expression in peritoneal monocyte/macrophages obtained from patients with cirrhosis and presence of bacterial DNA. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2005; 17: 45-51 [PMID: 15647640]

- 162 Francés R, González-Navajas JM, Zapater P, Muñoz C, Caño R, Pascual S, Márquez D, Santana F, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Bacterial DNA induces the complement system activation in serum and ascitic fluid from patients with advanced cirrhosis. *J Clin Immunol* 2007; 27: 438-444 [PMID: 17404822 DOI: 10.1007/s10875-007-9090-2]
- 163 Sánchez-Rodríguez A, Criado M, Flores O, Olveira-Martín A, Martín-Oterino JA, Esteller A. Correlation of high levels of hyaluronan and cytokines (IL-1beta, IL-6, and TGF-beta) in ascitic fluid of cirrhotic patients. *Dig Dis Sci* 2000; 45: 2229-2232 [PMID: 11215744]
- 164 Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Martínez-Esparza M, Caño R, Hernández-Caselles T, Recarti C, Llanos L, Zapater P, Tapia-Abellán A, Martín-Orozco E, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J, García-Peñarrubia P, Francés R. Peritoneal macrophage priming in cirrhosis is related to ERK phosphorylation and IL-6 secretion. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2011; **41**: 8-15 [PMID: 20731703 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2010.02368.x]
- 165 Ahmed AM, Bomford A, Nouri-Aria KT, Davies T, Smith R, Williams R. Peritoneal macrophages from patients with cirrhotic ascites show impaired phagocytosis and vigorous respiratory burst. *Results Immunol* 2011; 1: 53-59 [PMID: 24371553 DOI: 10.1016/ j.rinim.2011.08.004]
- 166 Tapia-Abellán A, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Hernández-Caselles T, Such J, Francés R, García-Peñarrubia P, Martínez-Esparza M. Role of MAP kinases and PI3K-Akt on the cytokine inflammatory profile of peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 552-560 [PMID: 23331611 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12072]
- 167 Tapia-Abellán A, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Antón G, Miras-López M, Francés R, Such J, Martínez-Esparza M, García-Peñarrubia P. Regulatory role of PI3K-protein kinase B on the release of interleukin-1β in peritoneal macrophages from the ascites of cirrhotic patients. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2014; **178**: 525-536 [PMID: 25080058 DOI: 10.1111/cei.12428]
- 168 Lozano-Ruiz B, Bachiller V, García-Martínez I, Zapater P, Gómez-Hurtado I, Moratalla A, Giménez P, Bellot P, Francés R, Such J, González-Navajas JM. Absent in melanoma 2 triggers a heightened inflammasome response in ascitic fluid macrophages of patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2015; 62: 64-71 [PMID: 25173967 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.08.027]
- 169 Théry C, Ostrowski M, Segura E. Membrane vesicles as conveyors of immune responses. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2009; 9: 581-593 [PMID: 19498381]
- 170 Bretz NP, Ridinger J, Rupp AK, Rimbach K, Keller S, Rupp C, Marmé F, Umansky L, Umansky V, Eigenbrod T, Sammar M, Altevogt P. Body fluid exosomes promote secretion of inflammatory cytokines in monocytic cells via Toll-like receptor signaling. *J Biol Chem* 2013; 288: 36691-36702 [PMID: 24225954 DOI: 10.1074/ jbc.M113.512806]
- 171 Tang Y, Banan A, Forsyth CB, Fields JZ, Lau CK, Zhang LJ, Keshavarzian A. Effect of alcohol on miR-212 expression in intestinal epithelial cells and its potential role in alcoholic liver disease. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2008; 32: 355-364 [PMID: 18162065 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2007.00584.x]
- 172 Agarwal S, Joyner KA, Swaim MW. Ascites fluid as a possible origin for hyperfibrinolysis in advanced liver disease. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000; **95**: 3218-3224 [PMID: 11095345 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1572-0241.2000.03299.x]
- Attar BM, Moore CM, George M, Ion-Nedelcu N, Turbay R, Zachariah A, Ramadori G, Fareed J, Van Thiel DH. Procalcitonin, and cytokines document a dynamic inflammatory state in noninfected cirrhotic patients with ascites. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 2374-2382 [PMID: 24605035 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i9.2374]
- 174 Kalaitzakis E, Johansson JE, Bjarnason I, Björnsson E. Intestinal permeability in cirrhotic patients with and without ascites. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2006; 41: 326-330 [PMID: 16497621 DOI: 10.1080/0 0365520510024278]
- 175 Assimakopoulos SF, Tsamandas AC, Tsiaoussis GI, Karatza E, Triantos C, Vagianos CE, Spiliopoulou I, Kaltezioti V, Charonis A, Nikolopoulou VN, Scopa CD, Thomopoulos KC. Altered intestinal tight junctions' expression in patients with liver cirrhosis: a pathogenetic mechanism of intestinal hyperpermeability. *Eur J*

Clin Invest 2012; **42**: 439-446 [PMID: 22023490 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2362.2011.02609.x]

- 176 Du Plessis J, Vanheel H, Janssen CE, Roos L, Slavik T, Stivaktas PI, Nieuwoudt M, van Wyk SG, Vieira W, Pretorius E, Beukes M, Farré R, Tack J, Laleman W, Fevery J, Nevens F, Roskams T, Van der Merwe SW. Activated intestinal macrophages in patients with cirrhosis release NO and IL-6 that may disrupt intestinal barrier function. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58: 1125-1132 [PMID: 23402745 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.01.038]
- 177 O'Brien AJ, Fullerton JN, Massey KA, Auld G, Sewell G, James S, Newson J, Karra E, Winstanley A, Alazawi W, Garcia-Martinez R, Cordoba J, Nicolaou A, Gilroy DW. Immunosuppression in acutely decompensated cirrhosis is mediated by prostaglandin E2. *Nat Med* 2014; 20: 518-523 [PMID: 24728410 DOI: 10.1038/nm.3516]
- 178 Runyon BA, Morrissey RL, Hoefs JC, Wyle FA. Opsonic activity of human ascitic fluid: a potentially important protective mechanism against spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 1985; 5: 634-637 [PMID: 4018735]
- 179 Runyon BA. Patients with deficient ascitic fluid opsonic activity are predisposed to spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 2007; 8: 632-635 [PMID: 3371881]
- 180 Mustafa G, Khan M, Alam K, Rahman S, Ahmad N, Alam S, Ahmed S. Study on ascitic fluid complement 3 level in cirrhotic patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis and without spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2007; 54: 1905-1907 [PMID: 18251125]
- 181 Ono Y, Watanabe T, Matsumoto K, Ito T, Kunii O, Goldstein E. Opsonophagocytic dysfunction in patients with liver cirrhosis and low responses to tumor necrosis factor-alpha and lipopolysaccharide in patients' blood. *J Infect Chemother* 2004; 10: 200-207 [PMID: 15365859 DOI: 10.1007/s10156-004-0321-7]
- 182 Fiuza C, Salcedo M, Clemente G, Tellado JM. In vivo neutrophil dysfunction in cirrhotic patients with advanced liver disease. J Infect Dis 2000; 182: 526-533 [PMID: 10915084 DOI: 10.1086/315742]
- 183 Bruns T, Peter J, Hagel S, Herrmann A, Stallmach A. The augmented neutrophil respiratory burst in response to Escherichia coli is reduced in liver cirrhosis during infection. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2011; 164: 346-356 [PMID: 21413941 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2011.04373.x]
- 184 Such J, Hillebrand DJ, Guarner C, Berk L, Zapater P, Westengard J, Peralta C, Soriano G, Pappas J, Francés R, Muñoz C, Runyon BA. Nitric oxide in ascitic fluid is an independent predictor of the development of renal impairment in patients with cirrhosis and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2004; 16: 571-577 [PMID: 15167159 DOI: 10.1097/00042737-200406000 -00010]
- 185 Garcia-Tsao G, Angulo P, Garcia JC, Groszmann RJ, Cadelina GW. The diagnostic and predictive value of ascites nitric oxide levels in patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Hepatology* 1998; 28: 17-21 [PMID: 9657091 DOI: 10.1002/hep.510280104]
- 186 Such J, Hillebrand DJ, Guarner C, Berk L, Zapater P, Westengard J, Peralta C, Soriano G, Pappas J, Runyon BA. Tumor necrosis factoralpha, interleukin-6, and nitric oxide in sterile ascitic fluid and serum from patients with cirrhosis who subsequently develop ascitic fluid infection. *Dig Dis Sci* 2001; 46: 2360-2366 [PMID: 11713936]
- 187 Lesińska M, Hartleb M, Gutkowski K, Nowakowska-Duława E. Procalcitonin and macrophage inflammatory protein-1 beta (MIP-1β) in serum and peritoneal fluid of patients with decompensated cirrhosis and spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Adv Med Sci* 2014; 59: 52-56 [PMID: 24797975 DOI: 10.1016/j.advms.2013.07.006]
- 188 Byl B, Roucloux I, Crusiaux A, Dupont E, Devière J. Tumor necrosis factor alpha and interleukin 6 plasma levels in infected cirrhotic patients. *Gastroenterology* 1993; 104: 1492-1497 [PMID: 8482461]
- 189 Kiyici M, Nak SG, Budak F, Gurel S, Oral B, Dolar E, Gulten M. Lymphocyte subsets and cytokines in ascitic fluid of decompensated cirrhotic patients with and without spontaneous ascites infection. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006; 21: 963-969 [PMID: 16724979 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2006.04229.x]
- 190 Rodríguez-Ramos C, Galan F, Díaz F, Elvira J, Martín-Herrera L, Girón-González JA. Expression of proinflammatory cytokines and their inhibitors during the course of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis.



Martínez-Esparza M et al. Inflammatory status in cirrhosis

Dig Dis Sci 2001; 46: 1668-1676 [PMID: 11508666]

- 191 Yildirim B, Sari R, Isci N. Patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, and malignant and cirrhotic ascites. *J Natl Med Assoc* 2005; 97: 276-280 [PMID: 15712792]
- 192 Girón-González JA, Rodríguez-Ramos C, Elvira J, Galán F, Del Alamo CF, Díaz F, Martín-Herrera L. Serial analysis of serum and ascitic fluid levels of soluble adhesion molecules and chemokines in patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2001; 123: 56-61 [PMID: 11167998 DOI: 10.1046/ j.1365-2249.2001.01414.x]
- 193 Zapater P, Francés R, González-Navajas JM, de la Hoz MA, Moreu R, Pascual S, Monfort D, Montoliu S, Vila C, Escudero A, Torras X, Cirera I, Llanos L, Guarner-Argente C, Palazón JM, Carnicer F, Bellot P, Guarner C, Planas R, Solá R, Serra MA, Muñoz C, Pérez-Mateo M, Such J. Serum and ascitic fluid bacterial DNA: a new independent prognostic factor in noninfected patients with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2008; 48: 1924-1931 [PMID: 19003911 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22564]
- 194 Papp M, Vitalis Z, Altorjay I, Tornai I, Udvardy M, Harsfalvi J, Vida A, Kappelmayer J, Lakatos PL, Antal-Szalmas P. Acute phase proteins in the diagnosis and prediction of cirrhosis associated bacterial infections. *Liver Int* 2012; **32**: 603-611 [PMID: 22145664

DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02689.x]

- 195 Kronenberger B, Rudloff I, Bachmann M, Brunner F, Kapper L, Filmann N, Waidmann O, Herrmann E, Pfeilschifter J, Zeuzem S, Piiper A, Mühl H. Interleukin-22 predicts severity and death in advanced liver cirrhosis: a prospective cohort study. *BMC Med* 2012; 10: 102 [PMID: 22967278 DOI: 10.1186/1741-7015-10-102]
- 196 Berry PA, Antoniades CG, Carey I, McPhail MJ, Hussain MJ, Davies ET, Wendon JA, Vergani D. Severity of the compensatory anti-inflammatory response determined by monocyte HLA-DR expression may assist outcome prediction in cirrhosis. *Intensive Care Med* 2011; 37: 453-460 [PMID: 21161643 DOI: 10.1007/ s00134-010-2099-7]
- 197 Tapia-Abellán A, Martínez-Esparza M, Ruiz-Alcaraz AJ, Hernández-Caselles T, Martínez-Pascual C, Miras-López M, Such J, Francés R, García-Peñarrubia P. The peritoneal macrophage inflammatory profile in cirrhosis depends on the alcoholic or hepatitis C viral etiology and is related to ERK phosphorylation. *BMC Immunol* 2012; 13: 42 [PMID: 22866973 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2172-13-42]
- 198 Lin CY, Tsai IF, Ho YP, Huang CT, Lin YC, Lin CJ, Tseng SC, Lin WP, Chen WT, Sheen IS. Endotoxemia contributes to the immune paralysis in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2007; 46: 816-826 [PMID: 17328986 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2006.12.018]

P- Reviewer: El-Karaksy HM, Gong ZJ, Tovo CV S- Editor: Gong ZM L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11542 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11542-11551 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Ultrasound-based elastography for the diagnosis of portal hypertension in cirrhotics

Roxana Şirli, Ioan Sporea, Alina Popescu, Mirela Dănilă

Roxana Şirli, Ioan Sporea, Alina Popescu, Mirela Dănilă, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, "Victor Babeş" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, 300736 Timişoara, Romania

Author contributions: Şirli R designed the research regarding the paper and wrote the manuscript; Şirli R, Sporea I, Popescu A and Dănilă M performed research; Sporea I, Popescu A and Dănilă M revised and completed the manuscript; all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: None of the authors have any conflicts of interest regarding this paper.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Roxana Şirli, MD, PhD, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, "Victor Babeş" University of Medicine and Pharmacy, 10, Iosif Bulbuca Bv., 300736 Timişoara, Romania. roxanasirli@gmail.com Telephone: +40-723-537039 Fax: +40-256-488003

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 6, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: July 11, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Progressive fibrosis is encountered in almost all chronic

liver diseases. Its clinical signs are diagnostic in advanced cirrhosis, but compensated liver cirrhosis is harder to diagnose. Liver biopsy is still considered the reference method for staging the severity of fibrosis, but due to its drawbacks (inter and intra-observer variability, sampling errors, unequal distribution of fibrosis in the liver, and risk of complications and even death), non-invasive methods were developed to assess fibrosis (serologic and elastographic). Elastographic methods can be ultrasound-based or magnetic resonance imaging-based. All ultrasoundbased elastographic methods are valuable for the early diagnosis of cirrhosis, especially transient elastography (TE) and acoustic radiation force impulse (ARFI) elastography, which have similar sensitivities and specificities, although ARFI has better feasibility. TE is a promising method for predicting portal hypertension in cirrhotic patients, but it cannot replace upper digestive endoscopy. The diagnostic accuracy of using ARFI in the liver to predict portal hypertension in cirrhotic patients is debatable, with controversial results in published studies. The accuracy of ARFI elastography may be significantly increased if spleen stiffness is assessed, either alone or in combination with liver stiffness and other parameters. Two-dimensional shearwave elastography, the ElastPQ technique and strain elastography all need to be evaluated as predictors of portal hypertension.

Key words: Portal hypertension; Transient elastography; Acoustic radiation force impulse elastography; Twodimensional shear-wave elastography

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Ultrasound-based elastographic methods are being used more and more for the non-invasive assessment of liver fibrosis, with very good accuracy in diagnosing cirrhosis. Transient elastography is a



promising method for predicting portal hypertension in cirrhotics, but it cannot replace upper digestive endoscopy. The diagnostic accuracy of employing acoustic radiation force impulse elastography in the liver to predict portal hypertension is debatable. It may be significantly increased if spleen stiffness is assessed, whether alone or in combination with liver stiffness and other parameters. Two-dimensional shearwave elastography, the ElastPQ technique and strain elastography all need to be evaluated as predictors of portal hypertension.

Şirli R, Sporea I, Popescu A, Dănilă M. Ultrasound-based elastography for the diagnosis of portal hypertension in cirrhotics. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11542-11551 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/ v21/i41/11542.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11542

INTRODUCTION

Almost all chronic liver diseases can evolve to liver cirrhosis, which is characterized by profound changes in liver structure that are caused by pseudo-nodule formation as a consequence of necrosis and fibrosis. The main causes of chronic liver disease are infections with hepatitis B and C viruses (HBV and HCV), but a rising incidence of alcoholic and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (ASH and NASH, respectively) has been observed in developed countries^[1]. Published data from the World Health Organization (WHO), state that 160 million individuals are infected with HCV, representing 2.35% of the population, with the highest prevalence in Egypt (20%) and the lowest prevalence in northern European countries $(< 0.5\%)^{[2]}$. It is estimated that up to 30% of HCV patients will develop cirrhosis at least 10 years after diagnosis^[3]. The prevalence of HBV is even higher, with more than 240 million chronically infected patients; the highest prevalence is reported in sub-Saharan Africa and South-East Asia (5%-10% in adults) and the lowest is reported in Western Europe and North America $(< 1\%)^{[4]}$. It is estimated that 650000 deaths occur each year as a consequence of liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) secondary to chronic hepatitis B infection^[4]. Alcoholic cirrhosis is also a major cause of disease burden and death. In 2010, 493300 deaths were attributable to alcoholic cirrhosis worldwide (7.2 per 100000 people; 47.9% of all liver cirrhosis deaths)^[5]. In Europe, also in 2010, 43500 deaths were caused by alcoholic cirrhosis^[5]. More than 5500 liver transplants are performed in Europe each year, 59% of them for liver cirrhosis; of these, 33% come from a purely alcoholic etiology, and 5% come from a mixed alcoholic and viral etiology^[6].

It is easy to diagnose decompensated liver cirrhosis in which clinical, biologic and ultrasound signs are evident. However, the most important aspect of prognosis is the differentiation between compensated cirrhosis and chronic hepatitis. Until a few years ago, liver biopsy (LB) was considered to be the reference method for staging chronic hepatitis^[7]. However, because it has some drawbacks, including sampling variability and intra- and interobserver variability^[8-10], and most importantly because it is an invasive method, noninvasive tests were developed to stage chronic hepatitis, ergo, to diagnose cirrhosis. These noninvasive tests are either serologic, including the FibroTest and ActiTest^[11], or elastographic.

Elastographic methods evaluate a property that is intrinsic in every tissue: elasticity, which is the capacity of a tissue to deform and then return to its initial shape when an extrinsic force is applied. Regarding the liver, more fibrosis means that the tissue is less elastic (stiffer). Liver stiffness (elasticity) can be evaluated by magnetic resonance elastography^[12,13] or by ultrasound-based elastographic methods^[14,15]. According to the guidelines and recommendations published by the European Federation of Societies of Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology (EFSUMB) regarding the clinical use of ultrasound elastography, ultrasound-based elastographic methods can be classified as the following: (1) strain elastography (quasi-static, qualitative elastography), which includes real time-elastography (RT-E); and (2) shear-wave elastography (SWE) (quantitative elastography), which includes a: transient elastography (TE); b: Point SWE [acoustic radiation force impulse elastography (ARFI) and the ElastPQ technique]; and c: real-time SWE [including two-dimensional SWE (2D-SWE) and threedimensional SWE (3D-SWE)][14,16,17].

It is a known fact that patients with advanced cirrhosis have shorter survival rates due to severe complications such as: portal hypertension (development of esophageal varices - EV), HCC, and hepatorenal syndrome. Thus, it would be advantageous to identify the patients who are at risk for these complications and to screen them: for EV by upper endoscopy and for HCC by ultrasound.

Portal hypertension is one of the most feared complications of cirrhosis. It can lead to the development of esophageal and gastric varices (EV and GV, respectively) and upper digestive bleeding due to variceal rupture. The best method to assess bleeding risk is measurement of hepatic venous pressure gradient (HVPG), available only in specialized centers, and an invasive procedure. In clinical practice, the size of EV is used to assess bleeding risk. According to Baveno V and AASLD Consensuses, primary prevention of variceal bleeding should be applied to patients with large (grade 2 or 3) EV^[18,19]. To diagnose clinically significant EV (large-grade 2 or 3 EV), a screening program inclusive of periodic upper digestive endoscopy should be implemented. However, repeated endoscopies are often poorly accepted by patients and are also expensive. Thus, it would be very useful to



Şirli R et al. Elastography in cirrhosis

Table 1 Predictive value of transient elastography in the liver for chinicany significant portal hypertension								
Study	HPVG ≥ 10 mmHg				HVPG ≥ 12 mmHg			
	Cut-off (kPa)	AUROC	Se	Sp	Cut-off (kPa)	AUROC	Se	Sp
Vizzutti et al ^[30] , Hepatology 2007	13.6	0.990	97%	92%	17.6	0.92	94.0%	81.0%
Bureau et al ^[31] , Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2008	21	0.945	89.9%	93.2%	-	-	-	-
Reiberger et al ^[34] , Wien Klin Wochenschr 2012	18	0.871	83.4%	82.2%	20.0	0.79	84.2%	80.7%
Salzl et al ^[35] , Ultraschall Med 2014	16.8	0.870	89.7%	75%	-	-	-	-
¹ Shi <i>et al</i> ^[46] , <i>Liver Int</i> 2013	-	0.930	90%	79%	-	-	-	-

¹Meta-analysis: HSROC and summary Se and summary Sp are presented. HPVG: Hepatic venous pressure gradient; Se: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; AUROC: Area under the receiver operating characteristics curve.

find a non-invasive, inexpensive technique to predict the occurrence of significant varices and the risk of bleeding. It was logical to evaluate the proficiencies of various elastographic methods in this regard because they have been proven to be very accurate in predicting the presence of cirrhosis.

ΤE

TE was the first elastographic method that was developed to evaluate LS as a predictor for fibrosis^[20]. It uses a FibroScan device (Echosens, Paris, France) that includes a special ultrasound probe (3.5 MHz for the standard M probe) integrated into a piston that "punches" the body surface. The "punch" generates shear waves that propagate into the liver. Their velocity is measured by pulse-echo ultrasound acquisition and is proportional to LS, increasing in parallel with LS. The FibroScan device displays a Young's modulus, expressed in kilopascals (kPa), which is proportional to the shear-wave velocity^[14,16,17]. Measured values range from 2.5 to 75 kPa.

Liver stiffness is measured in the right liver lobe, in fasting patients. The software automatically rejects measurements with an inconsistent vibration shape or follow-up. For a reliable assessment, ten valid shots should be obtained, and the median value of these measurements should be considered indicative of the LS value. The technical quality parameters that should be considered for correct LS measurements include the success rate (SR) and the interquartile range (IQR). SR is the percentage of valid shots from the total number of shots, while IQR is a measure of variability and is calculated as the difference between the 75th and the 25th percentile of obtained values. Thus, TE measurements are regarded as unreliable if 10 valid shots cannot be obtained or if the IQR is higher than 30% of the median value and/or the SR is lesser than 60%. If no valid shots are obtained, TE measurement is considered failed^[21].

Several published meta-analyses have demonstrated that LS measurement by TE is a reliable method for diagnosing cirrhosis, with a pooled sensitivity ranging from 84.45% to 87% and a pooled specificity ranging from 91% to 94.69%^[13,22]. In the most recent meta-analysis, for a mean optimal cut-off of 15 kPa, the summary sensitivity was 0.83 for diagnosing cirrhosis with summary specificity of 0.89^[23]. However, the cut-off values for diagnosing cirrhosis may vary according to its etiology^[24]. Published studies have found the following cut-offs: in HCV infection - 12.5 kPa^[25], in HBV infection - 13.4 kPa^[26], in NAFLD - 10.3 kPa^[27], in ASH - 22.4 kPa^[28], and in cholestatic chronic diseases - 17.3 kPa (primary sclerosing cholangitis and primary biliary cirrhosis)^[29].

Several studies were published regarding the correlation between TE measurements and HVPG (Table 1). The first studies were performed in rather small numbers of patients. In an Italian study on a small number of patients, the AUROC for predicting HVPG \ge 10 mmHg was 0.99 with 97% sensitivity, while for predicting HVPG \ge 12 mmHg the calculated AUROC was 0.92 with 94% sensitivity. The calculated cut-offs were 13.6 kPa for HVPG \ge 10 mmHg and 17.6 kPa for HVPG \ge 12 mmHg. The cut-off was also 17.6 kPa for predicting any EV (90% sensitivity, AUROC = 0.76)^[30].

In a French study, TE accurately predicted HVPG > 10 mmHg (significant portal hypertension); the AUROC was 0.945. The calculated cut-off was 21 kPa^[31]. In another French study by the same group, which followed up for 2 years 100 patients evaluated by TE and HVPG, similar performances of TE and HVPG for predicting portal hypertension were observed, with AUROCs of 0.830 and 0.845, respectively. During the follow-up, none of the patients with LS values lower than the calculated cut-off (21.1 kPa) had complications of portal hypertension, *vs* 47.5% of those with values higher than the cut-off^[32].

In an Austrian study including 122 cirrhotics with EV, a stronger correlation was observed between LS measurements by TE and HVPG in patients with HVPG lower than 12 mmHg (r = 0.951) vs those with HVPG higher than 12 mmHg (r = 0.538) and that the correlation improved in patients who were hemodynamic responders to beta-blocker therapy (r = 0.864), while in non-responders it remained the same (r = 0.535)^[33]. The calculated cut-off to discriminate between patients with grade 1 EV and those with grade 2 or 3 EV was 47.5 kPa, with good sensitivity (80.6%) but rather poor specificity (47.7%)^[33].

The same Austrian group evaluated 502 patients by TE and HVPG. They observed a strong correlation between LS assessment by TE and HVPG (r = 0.794;



Table 2	Predictive value of	Transient Elastogra	phy in the liver	for esophageal varices

Study	At least grade 1 EV				A	At least grade 2 EV			
	Cut-off (kPa)	AUROC	Se	Sp	Cut-off (kPa)	AUROC	Se	Sp	
Nguyen-Khac et al ^[39] Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2010	-	-	-	-	47.2 (alcoholic)	0.770	84.6%	63.6%	
Nguyen-Khac et al ^[39] Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2010	-	-	-	-	19.8 (viral)	0.730	88.9%	55.1%	
Sporea et al ^[40] Med Ultrason 2013	-	-	-	-	32.5 (alcoholic)	0.836	85%	74.6%	
Sporea et al ^[40] Med Ultrason 2013	-	-	-	-	24.8 (viral)	0.867	81%	80.7%	
Castéra et al ^[41] J Hepatol 2009	21.5 (HCV)	0.84	76%	78%	30.5 (HCV)	0.870	77%	85%	
Sporea et al ^[45] World J Gastroenterol 2011	31	0.78	83%	62%	-	-	-	-	
¹ Shi et al ^[46] Liver Int 2013	-	0.84	87%	53%	-	0.780	0.86%	0.59%	

¹Meta-analysis: HSROC and summary Se and summary Sp are presented. EV: Esophageal varices; Se: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; AUROC: Area under the receiver operating characteristics curve.

P < 0.0001). The correlation was stronger in cirrhotics with viral etiology (*r* = 0.838) than in those with alcoholic disease (*r* = 0.756). For a cut-off of 18 kPa, TE had an 86% positive predictive value and an 80% negative predictive value in identifying cirrhotics with clinically significant portal hypertension (CSPH: HPVG ≥ 10 mmHg)^[34].

Recently published studies have also demonstrated a good correlation between TE and HVPG. In a study from 2014, the calculated cut-off to predict CSPH was 16.8 kPa, with 89.7% sensitivity and 75% specificity (AUROC = 0.870)^[35]. The same group demonstrated that if new reliability criteria for TE were used [very reliable measurements (IQR/M < 0.1), reliable (IQR/M < 0.3, or > 0.3 if TE < 7.1 kPa) and poorly reliable (IQR/M > 0.3, if TE > 7.1 kPa), where M = the median value], the number of patients who could be evaluated increased (83.2% *vs* 71.6%) without affecting the accuracy of identifying those with CSPH [88.9% (AUC = 0.957) *vs* 89.8% (AUC = 0.962) for a cut-off of 16.1 kPa]^[36].

As mentioned above, HPVG measurement is an invasive procedure and is not available at many centers; therefore, in clinical practice, upper digestive endoscopy is used to diagnose EV as a sign of portal hypertension. The first published studies demonstrated that LS values lower than 19 kPa had a high negative predictive value for significant EV (grade 2 and 3)^[37], with cut-offs varying from 27.5 to 47.2 kPa^[38,39]. Additionally, for predicting esophageal bleeding, the calculated cut-off was 62.7 kPa^[38].

Predictive LS values for grade 2 and 3 EV were assessed according to cirrhosis etiology (Table 2). The cut-offs were higher alcoholic cirrhosis (47.2 kPa, AUROC = 0.77, 63.6% specificity, 84.6% sensitivity, 92.5% negative predictive value and 44% positive predictive value) than in patients with viral etiology (19.8 kPa, AUROC = 0.73, 55.1% specificity, 88.9% sensitivity, 96.4% negative predictive value and 26.7% positive predictive value)^[39]. A similar phenomenon was observed in a study from our group that was conducted on almost 700 patients. In our study, the best LS cut-off for significant EV was 32.5 kPa (AUROC = 0.836) in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis compared with 24.8 kPa (AUROC = 0.867) in those with viral cirrhosis^[40].

In a study from 2009 on HCV cirrhosis, Castéra *et al*^[41] calculated a cut-off of 21.5 kPa to predict the occurrence of EV, but it had only 76% sensitivity and 78% specificity, thus it was concluded that TE cannot be a replacement for upper endoscopy for the diagnosis of EV. In a smaller, more recent study that compared TE with Forns Index, FIB-4 and Lok score for the prediction of grade 2 and 3 EV in patients with HCV cirrhosis, for a 22.4 kPa cut-off, TE showed the highest accuracy (80%) (AUROC = 0.801)^[42].

Chen *et a*^[43] evaluated 238 patients with HBV cirrhosis by TE and upper digestive endoscopy. In patients with significant cytolysis ($\geq 5 \times$ upper limit of normal), for a 36.1 kPa cut-off, TE had 100% negative predictive value with 72.7% positive predictive value for predicting grade 2 and 3 EV, with an AUROC of 0.93^[43].

In 2012 Castera published a review article that evaluated only small studies (47-211 patients) with contradicting results: cut-offs for predicting significant EV 19.8-48 kPa; with AUROCs 0.73-0.87. Castera *et al*^[44] concluded that "diagnostic performances of TE are acceptable for the prediction of clinically significant portal hypertension but far from satisfactory to confidently predict the presence of EV in clinical practice and to screen cirrhotic patients without endoscopy".

This review did not include a Romanian study conducted on 1000 consecutive cirrhotics^[45]. For an optimal cut-off of 31 kPa, we calculated a 76.2% negative predictive value for at least grade 2 EV and a positive predictive value of 71.3%. If the cut-off for at least grade 2 EV was chosen so that the positive predictive value was higher than 85% (> 40 kPa), we calculated 77.8% sensitivity, 68.3% specificity, 86% positive predictive value, with 55% negative predictive value. If the cut-off was chosen so that the negative predictive value was close to 90% (17.1 kPa), we calculated the negative predictive value to be 89.3%, with 43.2% positive predictive value, 92.6% sensitivity and 33.5% specificity for at least grade 2 EV^[45]. Thus, according to our calculations, patients

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

with LS values higher than 40 kPa will have significant portal hypertension in at least 8/10 cases and should receive prophylactic beta-blocker treatment without undergoing endoscopy. Considering that for the 40 kPa cut-off the negative predictive value was 54.9%, 5/10 cases will have significant (grade 2 and 3) EV, thus we recommend endoscopic evaluation. For the 17.1 kPa criterion the negative predictive value for significant EV was 89.3% (1 in 10 patients), thus we do not recommend endoscopic assessment^[45].

Finally, a method's value is demonstrated by metaanalyses. Regarding TE and portal hypertension, a meta-analysis that included 18 studies with more than 3,500 patients was published in 2013^[46]. It showed that TE had a 0.90 summary sensitivity and a 0.79 summary specificity (AUROC = 0.93) for predicting CSPH (HVPG \geq 10 mmHg), a 0.87 summary sensitivity and a 0.53 summary specificity (AUROC = 0.84) for predicting the occurrence of any EV, and a 0.86 summary sensitivity and a 0.59 summary specificity (AUROC = 0.78) for predicting significant (grade 2 and 3) EV. The conclusion was that, due to the low specificity of this method, TE cannot replace upper gastrointestinal endoscopy for EV screening^[46].

Spleen stiffness (SS) measurement by TE was also assessed as predictor of portal hypertension based on the idea that splenomegaly is one of the clinical signs of cirrhosis. Several studies found a good correlation between SS and LS by TE in patients with cirrhosis and also between SS and the presence of $EV^{[47,48]}$ or $HVPG^{[49]}$.

In a cohort of 200 cirrhotics, SS values higher than 40.8 kPa had 94% sensitivity, 76% specificity, 91% positive predictive value and 84% negative predictive value for the presence of any EV. Also, SS by TE was significantly correlated with HVPG (r = 0.433, P = 0.001). When combining LS (cut-off 27.3 kPa) and SS (cut-off 40.8 kPa), the accuracy of TE in predicting EV was 90%^[50].

Because in many cases a maximum value of 75 kPa is obtained when assessing SS in patients with cirrhosis, the idea of using a modified software version for SS assessment by TE was explored. Using this modified software, which is not commercially available, mSS values of up to 150 kPa could be obtained by TE. In a series of 80 HCV cirrhotics, mSS accurately predicted grade 3 EV: the cut-off was 75 kPa, with 100% sensitivity, 69.01% specificity, 100% negative predictive value and 29% positive predictive value, with an AUROC of 0.903^[51]. Similar results were obtained in another study in which multivariate analysis demonstrated that mSS was the only independent factor associated with grade 2 and 3 EV. The cut-off was 54 kPa, with 80% sensitivity, 70% specificity, and an AUROC of 0.82^[52].

Finally, the EFSUMB guidelines on the use of elastography state that: "TE has some value for predicting the occurrence of complications of liver cirrhosis, portal hypertension, HCC and liver-associated mortality. It cannot replace upper gastrointestinal endoscopy for identifying patients with varices^{*r*}^[15].

ARFI

ARFI is a point shear-wave elastographic technique that measures LS as a predictor of fibrosis. ARFI was first developed by Siemens and was integrated into a standard ultrasound machine (Acuson S2000[™], Siemens, Erlangen, Germany); it is also available in newer models. It evaluates LS in a 10/5 mm region of interest (ROI), placed by the operator in a region free of large vessels, while performing B-mode real-time examination. The probe automatically produces a 262 μ s, 2.67 MHz acoustic "push" pulse that induces shearwaves into the liver, which are tracked using ultrasound correlation-based methods^[53]. Shear-waves speed is quantified using a patented application of ARFI technology [Virtual Touch Tissue Quantification (VTQ)]. The measurement result is displayed on the screen (expressed in m/s), together with the measurement depth.

Scanning is performed with minimal scanning pressure, *via* an intercostal approach on the right liver lobe, approximately where a LB would be performed, in fasting patients in a dorsal decubitus position to avoid cardiac motion. Measurements should be performed 1-2 cm under the capsule^[17,54-56]. No recommendations were made by the manufacturer regarding the quality criteria that should be used, but published papers showed a better correlation with histological fibrosis if quality criteria similar to those from TE were used (SR > 60% and especially IQR \leq 30%)^[17,57,58].

Several studies have proven that ARFI elastography is a reliable technique to predict cirrhosis when compared to LB, with cut-offs ranging from 1.55 to 2 m/s and AUROCs ranging from 0.89 to 0.937^[54,59-62]. Additionally, when ARFI elastography was compared to TE with LB as the reference method, it had similar performance to TE in diagnosing cirrhosis^[61,62].

Several meta-analyses have confirmed that ARFI is a valuable method for diagnosing cirrhosis, with mean diagnostic accuracies reported as AUROCs of $0.93^{[63]}$ and $0.91^{[64]}$, which are comparable to TE^[63,65].

Published studies showed controversial results regarding liver assessment by ARFI elastography as a predictor of portal hypertension (Table 3). A study from our group showed no significant differences between mean LS by ARFI in patients with no or grade 1 EV (2.73 ± 0.71 m/s) *vs* those with grade 2 and 3 EV (2.8 ± 0.71 m/s, *P* = 0.49), nor between those that had a history of variceal bleeding (2.78 ± 0.81) *vs* those with no bleeding history (2.77 ± 0.7 m/s, *P* = 0.99)^[66]. Additionally, another study from Romania showed a rather poor performance of ARFI elastography in predicting large EV, with an AUROC of only 0.596^[67], which is a similar result to that from another European study in which the AUROC for predicting large EV was
Table 3 Predictive value of acoustic radiation force impulse elastography in the liver for esophageal varices									
Study At least grade 1 EV At least grade 2 EV						2 EV			
	Cut-off (m/s)	AUROC	Se	Sp	Cut-off (m/s)	AUROC	Se	Sp	
Bota et al ^[67] , Ann Hepatol 2012	-	-	-	-	2.25	0.596	93.4%	28.9%	
Morishita et al ^[69] , J Gastroenterol 2014	2.05	0.89	83%	76%	2.39	0.868	81.0%	82.0%	

EV: Esophageal varices; Se: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; AUROC: Area under the receiver operating characteristics curve.

0.58^[68].

Much better results were obtained in Asian studies (Table 3). In a Japanese study, the LS cut-off by ARFI for predicting any EV was 2.05 m/s (83% sensitivity, 76% specificity, AUROC = 0.89), while for high-risk EV the cut-off was 2.39 m/s (81% sensitivity, 82% specificity, AUROC = 0.868)^[69].

An European study showed a good correlation (r = 0.646; P < 0.001) between LS measurements by ARFI elastography and HVPG. The calculated cut-off to predict CSPH was 2.58 m/s (71.4% sensitivity, 87.5% specificity, AUROC = 0.855)^[35].

Similar to TE, SS assessment by ARFI elastography was evaluated as a predictor of portal hypertension, also with controversial results.

In a study by Rifai *et al*^[70], SS performed significantly worse than LS in predicting CSPH (AUROC 0.68 *vs* 0.90), but it must be considered that the LS cut-off calculated to predict CSPH was only 1.67 m/s, which is much lower than that proposed for diagnosing liver cirrhosis^[59-62]. The optimal SS cut-off for predicting CSPH was 3.29 m/s, but with rather poor specificity and sensitivity: 73% and 47%, respectively^[70]. In a smaller study on only 33 cirrhotic HCV patients, in which only 12 had EV, it was found that evaluating SS by ARFI correlates with the presence of ascites but not with the presence of $EV^{[71]}$.

In a study by Vermehren *et al*⁽⁶⁸⁾, the situation was reversed. It was demonstrated by multiple logistic regression analysis that SS by ARFI performed better than LS by ARFI for predicting the presence of large EV, even if the AUROCs of ARFI of the liver and ARFI of the spleen were similar (0.58 for both)⁽⁶⁸⁾.

Another study measured liver and SS by ARFI before and after placement of a transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS). The mean LS determined by ARFI did not differ before and after TIPS placement, while SS significantly decreased after TIPS placement, at 3.65 ± 0.32 m/s before vs 3.27 ± 0.30 m/s after TIPS (P < 0.001)^[72].

In a study from our group, we combined several parameters to improve the accuracy of ARFI elastography for predicting grade 2 and 3 EV. LS and SS values by ARFI as well as the presence of ascites were associated with significant EV by univariant analysis. Using multiple regression analysis, the following formula to predict at least grade 2 EV was calculated: Prediction of significant EV (Pred EV₂₋₃) score = $-0.572 + 0.041 \times LS$ (m/s) $+ 0.122 \times SS$ (m/s)

+ 0.325 × ascites (1-absent, 2-present). The optimal Pred EV(2-3) cut-off for predicting grade 2 and 3 EV was 0.395, with 69.6% accuracy (AUROC = 0.721)^[67].

Considering these conflicting results, further studies and meta-analysis are necessary to assess the real value of LS and SS by ARFI elastography as predictors portal hypertension in cirrhotics, either alone or in combination.

Published studies have not explained why TE can predict portal hypertension while ARFI cannot. One explanation may be that there is a wider range for TE above the cut-off for cirrhosis (approximately 12.5-13.5 kPa up to 75 kPa) than for ARFI (approximately 1.8-2 m/s up to 5 m/s).

2D-SWE

2D-SWE is an elastographic method integrated into an Aixplorer[™] ultrasound machine (SuperSonic Imagine S.A., Aix-en-Provence, France). To obtain a stiffness measurement, tissue is stimulated by an acoustic "push" pulse generated by the transducer, which generates shear-waves in the tissue. Ultrafast imaging technology allows the acquisition of raw radiofrequency data with a very high frame rate, of up to 5000 frames/s, which enables shear-wave speed estimation by a Doppler-like acquisition over a ROI, which is used for tissue stiffness assessment. Elasticity is displayed as a color-coded image superimposed on a standard, grey-scale B-mode image: red denotes stiffer tissues and blue denotes softer tissues. Additionally, a numerical value is displayed together with the standard deviation of the measured elasticity, either in kPa or in m/s^[14,16,17,73,74].

2D-SWE measurements are performed under fasting conditions via an intercostal approach using 3-5 acquisitions, after which a mean value is calculated^[15]. Starting from the first published studies regarding 2D-SWE, this method has proven to be accurate for diagnosing cirrhosis. In hepatitis C patients, the reported AUROCs were 0.94^[75] and 0.98^[76]. The cut-off value was 10.4 kPa^[76]. In hepatitis B patients, the cut-off for cirrhosis was 10.1 kPa (AUROC = 0.98)^[77]. In a recently published study in hepatitis B patients, the AUROC for predicting cirrhosis was 0.945 in the index cohort and 0.967 in the validation cohort for a cut-off of 11.7 kPa^[78]. In mixed etiology patients, the cut-off for 2D-SWE in predicting cirrhosis was 11.5 kPa (AUROC = 0.914)^[79]. In a very recent study, the AUROC of 2D-SWE in predicting cirrhosis was also very

good at 0.926^[80].

Regarding 2D-SWE as a tool to predict portal hypertension, we found only two published studies, both in 2015. In the one performed by Kim *et al*^[80], LS measurement by 2D-SWE was used to predict portal hypertension assessed by HVPG measurement. For a cut-off value of 15.2 kPa, 2D-SWE accurately predicted CSPH (HVPG > 10 mmHg), with 85.7% sensitivity and 80% specificity (AUROC = 0.819). In a study by Procopet et al^[81], a very good accuracy of LS by 2D-SWE was observed when guality technical parameters were taken into consideration (SD/median LS \leq 0.10 for depth of measurement < 5.6 cm and SD/median LS > 0.10 for depth of measurement \geq 5.6 cm). In this category of patients, the best cut-off to predict CSPH was 15.4 kPa (AUROC = 948, with sensitivity and specificity both higher than 90%).

Further larger studies and meta-analyses are needed to assess 2D-SWE as a predictor of portal hypertension.

Strain elastography

Although strain elastography was the original elastographic method used to assess tissue stiffness and is currently available in most high-end ultrasound machines, its value in assessing liver stiffness as a predictor of fibrosis severity is not yet defined due to unstandardized methodology. Initially, hand compression was used for tissue deformation, but in newer systems heartbeats are used to stress the tissue. Elasticity is displayed as a color-coded image superimposed on a standard, gray-scale, B-mode image: red denotes softer tissues and blue denotes stiffer tissues. In newer systems, a histogram and 11 parameters are also displayed^[17]. Recent studies showed promising results when using strain elastography to predict cirrhosis using both elastic ratios^[82,83] and average strain histograms^[84]. No data are available regarding the use of elastic ratios and average strain histograms obtained by strain elastography for the assessment of portal hypertension.

ElastPQ technique

The ElastPQ technique is the newest elastographic method to appear on the market. It is also a point-SWE technique, which was developed by Philips, and is integrated into the iU22 ultrasound system (Philips Medical Systems, Bothell, WA, United States). An ultrasonic pressure wave generated by the transducer induces shear-waves in liver tissue, whose speed is measured by the Doppler functions of the system within an ROI that is placed by the operator in a desired location using B-mode standard ultrasound. A numeric value indicative of liver stiffness, which is expressed either in m/s or kPa, is displayed on the screen^[17]. Promising results following the use of the ElastPQ technique to predict cirrhosis were obtained in both HCV and HBV patients^[85-87]. No data are available

regarding the predictive value of the ElastPQ technique for portal hypertension.

CONCLUSION

In conclusion, we suggest that all elastographic methods are reliable for the early diagnosis of cirrhosis, especially TE and ARFI, whose value has been proven by meta-analyses. While TE is a promising method to predict portal hypertension in cirrhotics, it cannot replace upper digestive endoscopy. The diagnostic accuracy of LS assessment by ARFI in predicting portal hypertension in cirrhotics is debatable. The accuracy of ARFI elastography may be significantly improved if SS is also assessed, either alone or in combination with liver stiffness and other parameters. 2D-SWE, the ElastPQ technique and strain elastography all need to be evaluated as predictors of portal hypertension.

REFERENCES

- Portincasa P. Non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH): approaching more tailored and effective therapies. *J Gastrointestin Liver Dis* 2007; 16: 167-169 [PMID: 17592564]
- 2 Lavanchy D. Evolving epidemiology of hepatitis C virus. Clin Microbiol Infect 2011; 17: 107-115 [PMID: 21091831 DOI: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2010.03432.x]
- 3 Benvegnù L, Gios M, Boccato S, Alberti A. Natural history of compensated viral cirrhosis: a prospective study on the incidence and hierarchy of major complications. *Gut* 2004; 53: 744-749 [PMID: 15082595 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.020263]
- 4 **World Health Organization**. Hepatitis B. World Health Organization Fact Sheet 204 (Revised August 2008). Available from: URL: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs204/en/index. html. Accessed April 20 2015
- 5 Rehm J, Samokhvalov AV, Shield KD. Global burden of alcoholic liver diseases. J Hepatol 2013; 59: 160-168 [PMID: 23511777 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.03.007]
- 6 Blachier M, Leleu H, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Valla DC, Roudot-Thoraval F. The burden of liver disease in Europe: a review of available epidemiological data. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58: 593-608 [PMID: 23419824 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012]
- 7 McHutchison J, Poynard T, Afdhal N. Fibrosis as an end point for clinical trials in liver disease: a report of the international fibrosis group. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2006; 4: 1214-1220 [PMID: 16979947 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2006.07.006]
- 8 Ratziu V, Charlotte F, Heurtier A, Gombert S, Giral P, Bruckert E, Grimaldi A, Capron F, Poynard T. Sampling variability of liver biopsy in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gastroenterology* 2005; 128: 1898-1906 [PMID: 15940625 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.03.084]
- 9 Regev A, Berho M, Jeffers LJ, Milikowski C, Molina EG, Pyrsopoulos NT, Feng ZZ, Reddy KR, Schiff ER. Sampling error and intraobserver variation in liver biopsy in patients with chronic HCV infection. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2002; 97: 2614-2618 [PMID: 12385448]
- 10 Persico M, Palmentieri B, Vecchione R, Torella R, de SI. Diagnosis of chronic liver disease: reproducibility and validation of liver biopsy. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2002; **97**: 491-492 [PMID: 11866299]
- 11 Munteanu M. Non-invasive biomarkers FibroTest-ActiTest for replacing invasive liver biopsy: the need for change and action. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2007; 16: 173-174 [PMID: 17592566]
- 12 Yin M, Talwalkar JA, Glaser KJ, Manduca A, Grimm RC, Rossman PJ, Fidler JL, Ehman RL. Assessment of hepatic fibrosis with magnetic resonance elastography. *Clin Gastroenterol*



Hepatol 2007; 5: 1207-1213.e2 [PMID: 17916548 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cgh.2007.06.012]

- 13 Talwalkar JA, Kurtz DM, Schoenleber SJ, West CP, Montori VM. Ultrasound-based transient elastography for the detection of hepatic fibrosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007; 5: 1214-1220 [PMID: 17916549 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2007.07.020]
- 14 Bamber J, Cosgrove D, Dietrich CF, Fromageau J, Bojunga J, Calliada F, Cantisani V, Correas JM, D'Onofrio M, Drakonaki EE, Fink M, Friedrich-Rust M, Gilja OH, Havre RF, Jenssen C, Klauser AS, Ohlinger R, Saftoiu A, Schaefer F, Sporea I, Piscaglia F. EFSUMB guidelines and recommendations on the clinical use of ultrasound elastography. Part 1: Basic principles and technology. *Ultraschall Med* 2013; **34**: 169-184 [PMID: 23558397 DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1335205]
- 15 Cosgrove D, Piscaglia F, Bamber J, Bojunga J, Correas JM, Gilja OH, Klauser AS, Sporea I, Calliada F, Cantisani V, D'Onofrio M, Drakonaki EE, Fink M, Friedrich-Rust M, Fromageau J, Havre RF, Jenssen C, Ohlinger R, Săftoiu A, Schaefer F, Dietrich CF. EFSUMB guidelines and recommendations on the clinical use of ultrasound elastography. Part 2: Clinical applications. *Ultraschall Med* 2013; **34**: 238-253 [PMID: 23605169 DOI: 10.1055/ s-0033-1335375]
- 16 Shiina T, Nightingale KR, Palmeri ML, Hall TJ, Bamber JC, Barr RG, Castera L, Choi BI, Chou YH, Cosgrove D, Dietrich CF, Ding H, Amy D, Farrokh A, Ferraioli G, Filice C, Friedrich-Rust M, Nakashima K, Schafer F, Sporea I, Suzuki S, Wilson S, Kudo M. WFUMB guidelines and recommendations for clinical use of ultrasound elastography: Part 1: basic principles and terminology. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2015; **41**: 1126-1147 [PMID: 25805059 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2015.03.009]
- 17 Sporea I, Bota S, Săftoiu A, Şirli R, Gradinăru-Taşcău O, Popescu A, Lupşor Platon M, Fierbinteanu-Braticevici C, Gheonea DI, Săndulescu L, Badea R. Romanian national guidelines and practical recommendations on liver elastography. *Med Ultrason* 2014; 16: 123-138 [PMID: 24791844 DOI: 10.11152/mu.201.3.2066.162. is1sb2]
- 18 de Franchis R. Revising consensus in portal hypertension: report of the Baveno V consensus workshop on methodology of diagnosis and therapy in portal hypertension. *J Hepatol* 2010; 53: 762-768 [PMID: 20638742 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.06.004]
- 19 Garcia-Tsao G, Sanyal AJ, Grace ND, Carey W. Prevention and management of gastroesophageal varices and variceal hemorrhage in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 922-938 [PMID: 17879356 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21907]
- 20 Sandrin L, Fourquet B, Hasquenoph JM, Yon S, Fournier C, Mal F, Christidis C, Ziol M, Poulet B, Kazemi F, Beaugrand M, Palau R. Transient elastography: a new noninvasive method for assessment of hepatic fibrosis. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2003; 29: 1705-1713 [PMID: 14698338 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2003.07.001]
- 21 Castéra L, Foucher J, Bernard PH, Carvalho F, Allaix D, Merrouche W, Couzigou P, de Lédinghen V. Pitfalls of liver stiffness measurement: a 5-year prospective study of 13,369 examinations. *Hepatology* 2010; **51**: 828-835 [PMID: 20063276 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23425]
- Stebbing J, Farouk L, Panos G, Anderson M, Jiao LR, Mandalia S, Bower M, Gazzard B, Nelson M. A meta-analysis of transient elastography for the detection of hepatic fibrosis. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2010; 44: 214-219 [PMID: 19745758 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181b4af1f]
- 23 Tsochatzis EA, Gurusamy KS, Ntaoula S, Cholongitas E, Davidson BR, Burroughs AK. Elastography for the diagnosis of severity of fibrosis in chronic liver disease: a meta-analysis of diagnostic accuracy. *J Hepatol* 2011; 54: 650-659 [PMID: 21146892 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.07.033]
- 24 Abenavoli L, Corpechot C, Poupon R. Elastography in hepatology. *Can J Gastroenterol* 2007; **21**: 839-842 [PMID: 18080057]
- 25 **Castéra L**, Vergniol J, Foucher J, Le Bail B, Chanteloup E, Haaser M, Darriet M, Couzigou P, De Lédinghen V. Prospective comparison of transient elastography, Fibrotest, APRI, and liver

biopsy for the assessment of fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Gastroenterology* 2005; **128**: 343-350 [PMID: 15685546 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.11.018]

- Marcellin P, Ziol M, Bedossa P, Douvin C, Poupon R, de Lédinghen V, Beaugrand M. Non-invasive assessment of liver fibrosis by stiffness measurement in patients with chronic hepatitis B. *Liver Int* 2009; 29: 242-247 [PMID: 18637064 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2008.01802.x]
- 27 Wong VW, Vergniol J, Wong GL, Foucher J, Chan HL, Le Bail B, Choi PC, Kowo M, Chan AW, Merrouche W, Sung JJ, de Lédinghen V. Diagnosis of fibrosis and cirrhosis using liver stiffness measurement in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 2010; 51: 454-462 [PMID: 20101745 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23312]
- 28 Nahon P, Kettaneh A, Tengher-Barna I, Ziol M, de Lédinghen V, Douvin C, Marcellin P, Ganne-Carrié N, Trinchet JC, Beaugrand M. Assessment of liver fibrosis using transient elastography in patients with alcoholic liver disease. *J Hepatol* 2008; **49**: 1062-1068 [PMID: 18930329 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2008.08.011]
- 29 Corpechot C, El Naggar A, Poujol-Robert A, Ziol M, Wendum D, Chazouillères O, de Lédinghen V, Dhumeaux D, Marcellin P, Beaugrand M, Poupon R. Assessment of biliary fibrosis by transient elastography in patients with PBC and PSC. *Hepatology* 2006; 43: 1118-1124 [PMID: 16628644 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21151]
- 30 Vizzutti F, Arena U, Romanelli RG, Rega L, Foschi M, Colagrande S, Petrarca A, Moscarella S, Belli G, Zignego AL, Marra F, Laffi G, Pinzani M. Liver stiffness measurement predicts severe portal hypertension in patients with HCV-related cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2007; 45: 1290-1297 [PMID: 17464971 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21665]
- 31 Bureau C, Metivier S, Peron JM, Selves J, Robic MA, Gourraud PA, Rouquet O, Dupuis E, Alric L, Vinel JP. Transient elastography accurately predicts presence of significant portal hypertension in patients with chronic liver disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2008; 27: 1261-1268 [PMID: 18397389 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2008.03701.x]
- 32 Robic MA, Procopet B, Métivier S, Péron JM, Selves J, Vinel JP, Bureau C. Liver stiffness accurately predicts portal hypertension related complications in patients with chronic liver disease: a prospective study. *J Hepatol* 2011; 55: 1017-1024 [PMID: 21354450 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.01.051]
- 33 Reiberger T, Ferlitsch A, Payer BA, Pinter M, Homoncik M, Peck-Radosavljevic M. Non-selective β-blockers improve the correlation of liver stiffness and portal pressure in advanced cirrhosis. J Gastroenterol 2012; 47: 561-568 [PMID: 22170417 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-011-0517-4]
- 34 Reiberger T, Ferlitsch A, Payer BA, Pinter M, Schwabl P, Stift J, Trauner M, Peck-Radosavljevic M. Noninvasive screening for liver fibrosis and portal hypertension by transient elastography--a large single center experience. *Wien Klin Wochenschr* 2012; 124: 395-402 [PMID: 22699260 DOI: 10.1007/s00508-012-0190-5]
- 35 Salzl P, Reiberger T, Ferlitsch M, Payer BA, Schwengerer B, Trauner M, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Ferlitsch A. Evaluation of portal hypertension and varices by acoustic radiation force impulse imaging of the liver compared to transient elastography and AST to platelet ratio index. *Ultraschall Med* 2014; 35: 528-533 [PMID: 24871695 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1366506]
- 36 Schwabl P, Bota S, Salzl P, Mandorfer M, Payer BA, Ferlitsch A, Stift J, Wrba F, Trauner M, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Reiberger T. New reliability criteria for transient elastography increase the number of accurate measurements for screening of cirrhosis and portal hypertension. *Liver Int* 2015; 35: 381-390 [PMID: 24953516 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12623]
- 37 Kazemi F, Kettaneh A, N'kontchou G, Pinto E, Ganne-Carrie N, Trinchet JC, Beaugrand M. Liver stiffness measurement selects patients with cirrhosis at risk of bearing large oesophageal varices. *J Hepatol* 2006; 45: 230-235 [PMID: 16797100 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2006.04.006]
- 38 Foucher J, Chanteloup E, Vergniol J, Castéra L, Le Bail B, Adhoute X, Bertet J, Couzigou P, de Lédinghen V. Diagnosis of cirrhosis by transient elastography (FibroScan): a prospective study. *Gut* 2006; 55: 403-408 [PMID: 16020491 DOI: 10.1136/

gut.2005.069153]

- 39 Nguyen-Khac E, Saint-Leger P, Tramier B, Coevoet H, Capron D, Dupas JL. Noninvasive diagnosis of large esophageal varices by Fibroscan: strong influence of the cirrhosis etiology. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2010; 34: 1146-1153 [PMID: 20477777 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1530-0277.2010.01191.x]
- 40 Sporea I, Rațiu I, Bota S, Şirli R, Jurchiş A. Are different cutoff values of liver stiffness assessed by transient elastography according to the etiology of liver cirrhosis for predicting significant esophageal varices? *Med Ultrason* 2013; 15: 111-115 [PMID: 23702500 DOI: 10.11152/mu.2013.2066.152.is1ir2]
- 41 Castéra L, Le Bail B, Roudot-Thoraval F, Bernard PH, Foucher J, Merrouche W, Couzigou P, de Lédinghen V. Early detection in routine clinical practice of cirrhosis and oesophageal varices in chronic hepatitis C: comparison of transient elastography (FibroScan) with standard laboratory tests and non-invasive scores. J Hepatol 2009; 50: 59-68 [PMID: 19013661 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2008.08.018]
- 42 Hassan EM, Omran DA, El Beshlawey ML, Abdo M, El Askary A. Can transient elastography, Fib-4, Forns Index, and Lok Score predict esophageal varices in HCV-related cirrhotic patients? *Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 37: 58-65 [PMID: 24365388 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastrohep.2013.09.008]
- 43 Chen YP, Zhang Q, Dai L, Liang XE, Peng J, Hou JL. Is transient elastography valuable for high-risk esophageal varices prediction in patients with hepatitis-B-related cirrhosis? *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 27: 533-539 [PMID: 21871027 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1440-1746.2011.06889.x]
- 44 Castera L, Pinzani M, Bosch J. Non invasive evaluation of portal hypertension using transient elastography. *J Hepatol* 2012; 56: 696-703 [PMID: 21767510 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.07.005]
- 45 Sporea I, Rațiu I, Sirli R, Popescu A, Bota S. Value of transient elastography for the prediction of variceal bleeding. *World J Gastroenterol* 2011; 17: 2206-2210 [PMID: 21633530 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i17.2206]
- 46 Shi KQ, Fan YC, Pan ZZ, Lin XF, Liu WY, Chen YP, Zheng MH. Transient elastography: a meta-analysis of diagnostic accuracy in evaluation of portal hypertension in chronic liver disease. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 62-71 [PMID: 22973991 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12003]
- 47 Stefanescu H, Grigorescu M, Lupsor M, Procopet B, Maniu A, Badea R. Spleen stiffness measurement using Fibroscan for the noninvasive assessment of esophageal varices in liver cirrhosis patients. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 26: 164-170 [PMID: 21175810 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2010.06325.x]
- 48 Di Marco V, Bronte F, Calvaruso V, Camma C, Cabibi D, Licata G, Simone F, Craxì A. Fibrospleen: measuring spleen stiffness by transient elastography increases accuracy of staging of liver fibrosis and of portal hypertension in chronic viral hepatitis (abstr). *J Hepatol* 2009; **50**: S148 [DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(09)60393-7]
- 49 Colecchia A, Montrone L, Scaioli E, Bacchi-Reggiani ML, Colli A, Casazza G, Schiumerini R, Turco L, Di Biase AR, Mazzella G, Marzi L, Arena U, Pinzani M, Festi D. Measurement of spleen stiffness to evaluate portal hypertension and the presence of esophageal varices in patients with HCV-related cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 2012; **143**: 646-654 [PMID: 22643348 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.05.035]
- 50 Sharma P, Kirnake V, Tyagi P, Bansal N, Singla V, Kumar A, Arora A. Spleen stiffness in patients with cirrhosis in predicting esophageal varices. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2013; **108**: 1101-1107 [PMID: 23629600 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.119]
- 51 Stefanescu H, Bastard C, Lupsor M, Feier D, Miette V, Sandrin L, Badea R. Spleen stiffness measurement using Fibroscan and a modified calculation algorithm increases the diagnosis performance of large esophageal varices in cirrhotic patients. *J Hepatol* 2011; 54 (Suppl 1): S545 [DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(11)61377-9]
- 52 Calvaruso V, Bronte F, Conte E, Simone F, Craxì A, Di Marco V. Modified spleen stiffness measurement by transient elastography is associated with presence of large oesophageal varices in patients with compensated hepatitis C virus cirrhosis. *J Viral Hepat* 2013; 20: 867-874 [PMID: 24304456 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12114]

- 53 Nightingale K, Soo MS, Nightingale R, Trahey G. Acoustic radiation force impulse imaging: in vivo demonstration of clinical feasibility. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2002; 28: 227-235 [PMID: 11937286 DOI: 10.1016/S0301-5629(01)00499-9]
- 54 Friedrich-Rust M, Wunder K, Kriener S, Sotoudeh F, Richter S, Bojunga J, Herrmann E, Poynard T, Dietrich CF, Vermehren J, Zeuzem S, Sarrazin C. Liver fibrosis in viral hepatitis: noninvasive assessment with acoustic radiation force impulse imaging versus transient elastography. *Radiology* 2009; 252: 595-604 [PMID: 19703889 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2523081928]
- 55 Goertz RS, Zopf Y, Jugl V, Heide R, Janson C, Strobel D, Bernatik T, Haendl T. Measurement of liver elasticity with acoustic radiation force impulse (ARFI) technology: an alternative noninvasive method for staging liver fibrosis in viral hepatitis. *Ultraschall Med* 2010; **31**: 151-155 [PMID: 20306380 DOI: 10.1055/ s-0029-1245244]
- 56 Sporea I, Sirli RL, Deleanu A, Popescu A, Focsa M, Danila M, Tudora A. Acoustic radiation force impulse elastography as compared to transient elastography and liver biopsy in patients with chronic hepatopathies. *Ultraschall Med* 2011; **32** Suppl 1: S46-S52 [PMID: 20603783 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1245360]
- 57 Bota S, Sporea I, Sirli R, Popescu A, Dănilă M, Sendroiu M. Factors that influence the correlation of acoustic radiation force impulse (ARFI), elastography with liver fibrosis. *Med Ultrason* 2011; 13: 135-140 [PMID: 21655540]
- 58 Bota S, Sporea I, Sirli R, Popescu A, Jurchis A. Factors which influence the accuracy of acoustic radiation force impulse (ARFI) elastography for the diagnosis of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2013; **39**: 407-412 [PMID: 23245820 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2012.09.017]
- 59 Lupsor M, Badea R, Stefanescu H, Sparchez Z, Branda H, Serban A, Maniu A. Performance of a new elastographic method (ARFI technology) compared to unidimensional transient elastography in the noninvasive assessment of chronic hepatitis C. Preliminary results. *J Gastrointestin Liver Dis* 2009; 18: 303-310 [PMID: 19795024]
- 60 Sporea I, Sirli R, Bota S, Fierbințeanu-Braticevici C, Petrişor A, Badea R, Lupşor M, Popescu A, Dănilă M. Is ARFI elastography reliable for predicting fibrosis severity in chronic HCV hepatitis? *World J Radiol* 2011; 3: 188-193 [PMID: 21860715 DOI: 10.4329/ wjr.v3.i7.188]
- Sporea I, Badea R, Sirli R, Lupsor M, Popescu A, Danila M, Focsa M, Deleanu A. How efficient is acoustic radiation force impulse elastography for the evaluation of liver stiffness? *Hepat Mon* 2011; 11: 532-538 [PMID: 22087190]
- 62 Rizzo L, Calvaruso V, Cacopardo B, Alessi N, Attanasio M, Petta S, Fatuzzo F, Montineri A, Mazzola A, L'abbate L, Nunnari G, Bronte F, Di Marco V, Craxì A, Cammà C. Comparison of transient elastography and acoustic radiation force impulse for non-invasive staging of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2011; 106: 2112-2120 [PMID: 21971536 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.341]
- 63 Friedrich-Rust M, Nierhoff J, Lupsor M, Sporea I, Fierbinteanu-Braticevici C, Strobel D, Takahashi H, Yoneda M, Suda T, Zeuzem S, Herrmann E. Performance of Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse imaging for the staging of liver fibrosis: a pooled meta-analysis. J Viral Hepat 2012; 19: e212-e219 [PMID: 22239521 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2893.2011.01537.x]
- 64 Nierhoff J, Chávez Ortiz AA, Herrmann E, Zeuzem S, Friedrich-Rust M. The efficiency of acoustic radiation force impulse imaging for the staging of liver fibrosis: a meta-analysis. *Eur Radiol* 2013; 23: 3040-3053 [PMID: 23801420 DOI: 10.1007/ s00330-013-2927-6]
- 65 Bota S, Herkner H, Sporea I, Salzl P, Sirli R, Neghina AM, Peck-Radosavljevic M. Meta-analysis: ARFI elastography versus transient elastography for the evaluation of liver fibrosis. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 1138-1147 [PMID: 23859217 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12240]
- 66 Sirli R, Sporea I, Bota S, Ciof O, Popescu A, Danilă M. Can Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse Elastography (ARFI) predict the complications of liver cirrhosis? *Medicina Interna* 2010; 7: 15-20



- 67 Bota S, Sporea I, Sirli R, Focsa M, Popescu A, Danila M, Strain M. Can ARFI elastography predict the presence of significant esophageal varices in newly diagnosed cirrhotic patients? *Ann Hepatol* 2012; 11: 519-525 [PMID: 22700634]
- 68 Vermehren J, Polta A, Zimmermann O, Herrmann E, Poynard T, Hofmann WP, Bojunga J, Sarrazin C, Zeuzem S, Friedrich-Rust M. Comparison of acoustic radiation force impulse imaging with transient elastography for the detection of complications in patients with cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2012; **32**: 852-858 [PMID: 22222050 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02736.x]
- 69 Morishita N, Hiramatsu N, Oze T, Harada N, Yamada R, Miyazaki M, Yakushijin T, Miyagi T, Yoshida Y, Tatsumi T, Kanto T, Takehara T. Liver stiffness measurement by acoustic radiation force impulse is useful in predicting the presence of esophageal varices or high-risk esophageal varices among patients with HCV-related cirrhosis. *J Gastroenterol* 2014; **49**: 1175-1182 [PMID: 24005957 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-013-0877-z]
- 70 Rifai K, Cornberg J, Bahr M, Mederacke I, Potthoff A, Wedemeyer H, Manns M, Gebel M. ARFI elastography of the spleen is inferior to liver elastography for the detection of portal hypertension. *Ultraschall Med* 2011; **32** Suppl 2: E24-E30 [PMID: 22194051 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1281771]
- 71 Mori K, Arai H, Abe T, Takayama H, Toyoda M, Ueno T, Sato K. Spleen stiffness correlates with the presence of ascites but not esophageal varices in chronic hepatitis C patients. *Biomed Res Int* 2013; 2013: 857862 [PMID: 23984413 DOI: 10.1155/2013/857862]
- 72 Gao J, Ran HT, Ye XP, Zheng YY, Zhang DZ, Wang ZG. The stiffness of the liver and spleen on ARFI Imaging pre and post TIPS placement: a preliminary observation. *Clin Imaging* 2012; 36: 135-141 [PMID: 22370134 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinimag.2011.11.014]
- 73 Bercoff J, Tanter M, Muller M, Fink M. The role of viscosity in the impulse diffraction field of elastic waves induced by the acoustic radiation force. *IEEE Trans Ultrason Ferroelectr Freq Control* 2004; **51**: 1523-1536 [PMID: 15600098 DOI: 10.1109/ TUFFC.2004.1367494]
- 74 Muller M, Gennisson JL, Deffieux T, Tanter M, Fink M. Quantitative viscoelasticity mapping of human liver using supersonic shear imaging: preliminary in vivo feasibility study. Ultrasound Med Biol 2009; 35: 219-229 [PMID: 19081665 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2008.08.018]
- 75 Bavu E, Gennisson JL, Couade M, Bercoff J, Mallet V, Fink M, Badel A, Vallet-Pichard A, Nalpas B, Tanter M, Pol S. Noninvasive in vivo liver fibrosis evaluation using supersonic shear imaging: a clinical study on 113 hepatitis C virus patients. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2011; **37**: 1361-1373 [PMID: 21775051 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultras medbio.2011.05.016]
- 76 Ferraioli G, Tinelli C, Dal Bello B, Zicchetti M, Filice G, Filice C; Liver Fibrosis Study Group. Accuracy of real-time shear wave elastography for assessing liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C: a pilot study. *Hepatology* 2012; 56: 2125-2133 [PMID: 22767302 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25936]
- 77 Leung VY, Shen J, Wong VW, Abrigo J, Wong GL, Chim AM, Chu SH, Chan AW, Choi PC, Ahuja AT, Chan HL, Chu WC. Quantitative elastography of liver fibrosis and spleen

stiffness in chronic hepatitis B carriers: comparison of shearwave elastography and transient elastography with liver biopsy correlation. *Radiology* 2013; **269**: 910-918 [PMID: 23912619 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.13130128]

- 78 Zeng J, Liu GJ, Huang ZP, Zheng J, Wu T, Zheng RQ, Lu MD. Diagnostic accuracy of two-dimensional shear wave elastography for the non-invasive staging of hepatic fibrosis in chronic hepatitis B: a cohort study with internal validation. *Eur Radiol* 2014; 24: 2572-2581 [PMID: 25027837 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-014-3292-9]
- 79 Sporea I, Bota S, Gradinaru-Taşcău O, Sirli R, Popescu A, Jurchiş A. Which are the cut-off values of 2D-Shear Wave Elastography (2D-SWE) liver stiffness measurements predicting different stages of liver fibrosis, considering Transient Elastography (TE) as the reference method? *Eur J Radiol* 2014; **83**: e118-e122 [PMID: 24380640 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2013.12.011]
- 80 Kim TY, Jeong WK, Sohn JH, Kim J, Kim MY, Kim Y. Evaluation of portal hypertension by real-time shear wave elastography in cirrhotic patients. *Liver Int* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25875718 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12846]
- 81 Procopet B, Berzigotti A, Abraldes JG, Turon F, Hernandez-Gea V, García-Pagán JC, Bosch J. Real-time shear-wave elastography: applicability, reliability and accuracy for clinically significant portal hypertension. *J Hepatol* 2015; 62: 1068-1075 [PMID: 25514554 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.12.007]
- 82 Koizumi Y, Hirooka M, Kisaka Y, Konishi I, Abe M, Murakami H, Matsuura B, Hiasa Y, Onji M. Liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C: noninvasive diagnosis by means of real-time tissue elastography--establishment of the method for measurement. *Radiology* 2011; 258: 610-617 [PMID: 21273523 DOI: 10.1148/ radiol.10100319]
- 83 Kanamoto M, Shimada M, Ikegami T, Uchiyama H, Imura S, Morine Y, Kanemura H, Arakawa Y, Nii A. Real time elastography for noninvasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg* 2009; 16: 463-467 [PMID: 19322509 DOI: 10.1007/ s00534-009-0075-9]
- 84 Morikawa H, Fukuda K, Kobayashi S, Fujii H, Iwai S, Enomoto M, Tamori A, Sakaguchi H, Kawada N. Real-time tissue elastography as a tool for the noninvasive assessment of liver stiffness in patients with chronic hepatitis C. J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 350-358 [PMID: 20697747 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-010-0301-x]
- 85 Ferraioli G, Tinelli C, Lissandrin R, Zicchetti M, Dal Bello B, Filice C. Performance of ElastPQ[®] Shear Wave Elastography Technique for Assessing Fibrosis in Chronic Viral Hepatitis. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58 (Suppl 1): S7 [DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(13)60018-5]
- 86 Ma JJ, Ding H, Mao F, Sun HC, Xu C, Wang WP. Assessment of liver fibrosis with elastography point quantification technique in chronic hepatitis B virus patients: a comparison with liver pathological results. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 29: 814-819 [PMID: 24325607 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12479]
- 87 Sporea I, Bota S, Grădinaru-Taşcău O, Şirli R, Popescu A. Comparative study between two point Shear Wave Elastographic techniques: Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse (ARFI) elastography and ElastPQ. *Med Ultrason* 2014; 16: 309-314 [PMID: 25463883 DOI: 10.1016/s0168-8278(14)61176-4]

P-Reviewer: Abenavoli L, Tai DI S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A E-Editor: Ma S





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11552 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11552-11566 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Genetic, metabolic and environmental factors involved in the development of liver cirrhosis in Mexico

Omar Ramos-Lopez, Erika Martinez-Lopez, Sonia Roman, Nora A Fierro, Arturo Panduro

Omar Ramos-Lopez, Erika Martinez-Lopez, Sonia Roman, Nora A Fierro, Arturo Panduro, Department of Molecular Biology in Medicine, Civil Hospital of Guadalajara, "Fray Antonio Alcalde", Guadalajara, Jalisco, Mexico and Health Sciences Center, University of Guadalajara, Guadalajara, Jalisco 44280, Mexico

Author contributions: Panduro A conceived, designed and critically revised the paper; Ramos-Lopez O and Martinez-Lopez E performed research and wrote the paper; Roman S performed research, wrote the paper and integrated the final version; Fierro NA wrote and critically reviewed the paper; all authors revised and approved the final version.

Supported by Promep-University of Guadalajara (UDG-CA-478, to Panduro A).

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Arturo Panduro, MD, PhD, FAASLD, Department of Molecular Biology in Medicine, Civil Hospital of Guadalajara, "Fray Antonio Alcalde", Guadalajara, Jalisco, Mexico and Health Sciences Center, University of Guadalajara, Hospital 278, Col. El Retiro, Guadalajara, Jalisco 44280, México. apanduro@prodigy.net.mx Telephone: +52-33-36147743 Fax: +52-33-36147743

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 6, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: July 29, 2015 Accepted: September 14, 2015 Article in press: September 14, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Liver cirrhosis (LC) is a chronic illness caused by inflammatory responses and progressive fibrosis. Globally, the most common causes of chronic liver disease include persistent alcohol abuse, followed by viral hepatitis infections and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. However, regardless of the etiological factors, the susceptibility and degree of liver damage may be influenced by genetic polymorphisms that are associated with distinct ethnic and cultural backgrounds. Consequently, metabolic genes are influenced by variable environmental lifestyle factors, such as diet, physical inactivity, and emotional stress, which are associated with regional differences among populations. This Topic Highlight will focus on the genetic and environmental factors that may influence the metabolism of alcohol and nutrients in the setting of distinct etiologies of liver disease. The interaction between genes and environment in the current-day admixed population, Mestizo and Native Mexican, will be described. Additionally, genes involved in immune regulation, insulin sensitivity, oxidative stress and extracellular matrix deposition may modulate the degree of severity. In conclusion, LC is a complex disease. The onset, progression, and clinical outcome of LC among the Mexican population are influenced by specific genetic and environmental factors. Among these are an admixed genome with a heterogenic distribution of European, Amerindian and African ancestry; a high score of alcohol consumption; viral infections; a hepatopathogenic diet; and a high prevalence of obesity. The variance in risk factors among populations suggests that intervention strategies directed towards the prevention and management of LC should be tailored according to such population-based features.



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Key words: Genomic medicine; Polymorphisms; Viral hepatitis; Obesity; Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis; Risk factors

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Liver cirrhosis is a global health problem. The onset, progression, and clinical outcome of liver cirrhosis are influenced by several hereditary and lifestyle factors. Worldwide, interactions between genetic and environmental factors involved in liver cirrhosis may be associated with ethnic-based variations. Globally, in populations with admixed genomes, such as the Mexican population, individualized medicine represents a new challenge for hepatologists and gastroenterologists.

Ramos-Lopez O, Martinez-Lopez E, Roman S, Fierro NA, Panduro A. Genetic, metabolic and environmental factors involved in the development of liver cirrhosis in Mexico. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11552-11566 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11552.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11552

INTRODUCTION

Liver cirrhosis (LC) is a chronic illness caused by multiple, long-term injuries to the liver^[1]. Globally, LC represents the 14th leading cause of mortality^[2] but is the 12th leading cause of mortality in the United States^[1] and the 4th leading cause in Central Europe^[3] and Mexico^[4]. In general, the main etiologies of LC are chronic alcohol abuse, followed by viral infections (hepatitis C and B viruses) and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), including nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH)^[5]. Other causes that occur in a lesser extent are autoimmune hepatitis, obstructive cholestasis, hereditary hemochromatosis, alpha-1-antitrypsin deficiency, Wilson's disease and drug toxicity^[6].

Liver cirrhosis is characterized by the degeneration and necrosis of hepatocytes, the replacement of liver parenchyma with fibrotic tissues and regenerative nodules and loss of liver function^[7]. The impaired liver architecture induces intrahepatic vascular distortion and portal hypertension, which manifests in major complications, such as ascites, upper gastrointestinal bleeding, jaundice and hepatic encephalopathy^[8]. However, regardless of the etiological factors, the susceptibility and degree of liver damage may be influenced by genetic polymorphisms that are associated with particular ethnic backgrounds^[9]. Consequently, genes involved in various metabolic pathways are influenced by distinct environmental lifestyle factors, such as diet, physical inactivity, and emotional stress^[10].

Thus, this Topic Highlight will focus on the genetic and environmental factors that may influence the metabolism of alcohol and nutrients in the setting of distinct etiologies of liver disease. Additionally, genes involved in immune regulation, insulin sensitivity, oxidative stress and extracellular matrix deposition may modulate the degree of severity. The interaction between genes and environment in the current-day admixed population, Mestizo and Native Mexican, will be described. The inheritance of a heterogenic distribution of European, Amerindian and African ancestry in this population^[11,12] may play a central role in the clinical outcome of liver disease in conjunction with specific environmental factors.

CELLULAR AND MOLECULAR MECHANISMS INVOLVED IN THE PATHOGENESIS OF LIVER CIRRHOSIS

Hepatic fibrogenesis is a key factor for the progression of liver damage as a result of an excessive healing response triggered by acute and chronic liver injury associated with the continuous deposition of extracellular matrix (ECM), mainly fibrillary collagen^[13]. The accumulation of ECM is due to both increased synthesis and decreased degradation that contributes to the loss of hepatocyte microvilli and endothelial fenestrations, resulting in LC and liver failure^[14,15]. Hepatic fibrosis is driven by a population of activated fibrogenic cells known as myofibroblasts (MFs)^[16]. The hepatic stellate cells (HSCs) are the primary source of MFs, orchestrating the deposition of ECM in normal and fibrotic liver, and activation of the immune response^[17]. However, recent research has revealed that several cell types contribute to MF formation, including portal fibroblasts and bone marrow-derived mesenchymal cells^[18].

The clinical assessment of cirrhosis and the staging of fibrosis have given rise to a number of non-invasive techniques that have been validated as surrogate tests for liver biopsy, such as the most recently developed transient elastography (FibroScan; Echosens, Paris, France). By this method, shear wave velocity correlates with liver stiffness, which is staged from F0 to F4, regardless of the etiological agent of liver fibrosis (Figure 1)^[1].

Regarding the cellular and molecular mechanisms of LC, activation of HSCs involves two main stages (Figure 2). The first stage of initiation renders the cells responsive to diverse agents of liver injury, which results from the paracrine stimulation of neighboring cells, such as hepatocytes, circulating leukocytes, platelets and endothelial and Kupffer cells (KCs). Such stimuli include reactive oxygen species (ROS) and inflammatory cytokines. Others effectors are transcriptional factors, such as the three types of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPAR- α , $-\beta$ and $-\gamma$), c-Myb, nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B), Kruppel-like factor 6 (KLF6) and the CCAAT/enhancer binding protein- β (C/EBP β). In addition, growth factors, mainly transforming growth factor beta 1 (TGF- β 1), platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF) and insulin-like growth factor 1



Ramos-Lopez O et al. Genetic and environmental factors in cirrhosis



Figure 1 Stages of liver fibrosis. Liver fibrosis may be evaluated by liver biopsy and non-invasive methods. Regardless of etiological factors, liver fibrosis encompasses 3 stages until the development of cirrhosis. NAFLD: Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease.

(IGF-1), play an important role in the activation of $\mathsf{HSCs}^{^{[19,20]}}\!.$

Once the HSCs are activated, the perpetuation stage encompasses phenotypic changes in cell biology, such as proliferation, contractility, fibrogenesis, matrix degradation, chemotaxis, retinoid loss, cytokine release and white blood cell chemoattraction. These events are regulated in an autocrine and paracrine manner by proinflammatory, pro-fibrogenic and promitogenic signals to exacerbate the accumulation of ECM^[20]. Finally, if the causal agent is eliminated, liver injury may be resolved. In this case, activated HSCs limit the fibrogenic response through the up-regulation of genes involved in apoptosis, enhanced immune surveillance and the increased secretion of ECM-degrading enzymes^[21].

GENETIC, METABOLIC AND ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS INVOLVED IN LIVER DISEASE

Alcoholic liver disease

Overconsumption of alcohol is directly associated with liver disease and affects millions of individuals worldwide^[22]. It is estimated that a consumption of > 40 g of alcohol/d in men and > 20 g of alcohol/d in women over a period of 10 years significantly increases the risk of LC^[23]. Alcohol-induced liver disease pathogenesis involves alcohol-metabolizing enzymes that alter the levels of acetaldehyde and ROS; these enzymes are known to have variable allelic distribution worldwide (Table 1)^[24]. High levels of ROS diminish antioxidant activity, leading to oxidative damage of proteins, lipids, and DNA, which serve as antigens for eliciting the host immune response^[25]. In addition, oxidative stress can modify intracellular signaling cascades related to an inflammatory state^[26]. The resulting oxidative damage and subsequent mitochondrial and autophagy dysfunction lead to

energy depletion, the accumulation of cytotoxic mediators and cell death^[27]. Furthermore, acetaldehyde promotes bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS) translocation from the gut to the liver, which in turn stimulates Kupffer cells to release proinflammatory cytokines^[28]. Additionally, acetaldehyde alters lipid homeostasis by disrupting lipoprotein transportation from the liver, decreasing β -oxidation of fatty acids and increasing its biosynthesis; resulting in hepatic steatosis^[29]. Moreover, acetaldehyde is involved in fibrogenesis because this metabolite stimulates the synthesis of collagen and ECM components through the activation of the TGF- β 1/ SMAD3 signaling pathway^[30]. Finally, acetaldehyde and ROS can form DNA adducts that are prone to mutagenesis and carcinogenesis^[31].

Furthermore, in alcoholic liver disease (ALD), additional genetic factors involved in alcohol dependence and alcohol abuse have been intensively studied. Among these factors are the dopamine receptor D2 (DRD2); the bitter taste receptor (TAS2R38); and the liver enzymes alcohol dehydrogenase class I, beta polypeptide (ADH1B), cytochrome P450, family 2, subfamily E, polypeptide 1 (CYP2E1) and aldehyde dehydrogenase 2 family (ALDH2). Moreover, polymorphisms of lipid metabolizing genes, such as apolipoprotein E (APOE), fatty acid-binding protein 2 (FABP2), patatin-like phospholipase domain- containing 3 (PNPLA3) and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor $\gamma 2$ (PPAR- $\gamma 2$) have been associated with the severity of ALD. Others genes related to the process are inflammatory tumor necrosis factor alpha (*TNF*- α), nuclear factor kappalight-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB), CXC chemokine ligand 1 (CXCL1) and CD14 endotoxin receptor (CD14) (Table 1).

Additionally, environmental cultural factors involved in ALD may vary among populations. In Spain, drinking moderate amounts of red wine is part of the traditional Mediterranean diet and has been associated with reduced all-cause mortality^[32]. Mexico has a strong Spanish cultural influence; however, the Mexican





Figure 2 Hepatic fibrogenesis. Different etiological factors induce production of several stimuli to HSCs activation. Activated HSCs promote fibrosis and necrosis of hepatocytes. These pathogenic processes can be modulated by genetic polymorphisms involved in each stage of the pathophysiological process. HSC: Hepatic stellate cells; DRD2: Dopamine receptor D2; TAS2R38: Bitter taste receptor; CYP2E1: Cytochrome P450, family 2, subfamily E, polypeptide 1; ALDH2: Aldehyde dehydrogenase 2 family; ADH1B: Alcohol dehydrogenase class I, beta polypeptide; PNPLA3: Patatin-like phospholipase 3; MTTP: Microsome triglyceride transfer protein; PPAR-γ2: Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors; IL-28B: Interleukin-28B; APOE: Apolipoprotein E; LDLr: Low-density lipoprotein receptor; TGF-β1: transforming growth factor beta 1; COL: Collagenases; MMP: Matrix metalloproteinase; TNF-α: Tumor necrosis factor alpha; NF-κB: Nuclear factor kappa B; ROS: Reactive oxygen species.

population did not inherit this Mediterranean alcohol drinking pattern. Instead, the Mexican population has a pattern of alcohol consumption that differs from what has been reported in other regions worldwide^[24]. Specifically, in West Mexico, young people consume 80 to 360 g of alcohol (mainly beer) over the weekends in a period of 10 years. In the next decade, alcohol consumption eventually increases from 360 to 640 g of alcohol per day, including beer and a combination of beer and distilled beverages, such as tequila. Finally, 3-5 years later, the amount of alcohol increases up to 720 g daily, mainly tequila^[24,33], until LC clinically manifests^[34,35]. This pattern of alcohol consumption is consistent with the age-related onset of alcoholinduced LC previously reported^[36]. The average peak age for LC onset has been reported to be 45 years; however, one group reported an average age of 30 years, which may be the earliest onset ever reported most likely due to genetic susceptibility^[36]. Genetic polymorphisms in the CYP2E1, APOE, and FABP2 genes have been associated with the early onset of LC in the population of West Mexico (Table 1). However, the distribution of these genetic polymorphisms

has demonstrated ethnic differences. Interestingly, the *APOE**2 risk allele is highly frequent in the Caucasian population^[12], whereas the *CYP2E1*c2* risk allele prevails among Amerindians^[37]. Other factors may affect the development of alcoholic liver damage, including dose, duration and type of alcohol consumption; drinking pattern; gender; obesity; iron overload; and diet^[24]. Consistently, patients with chronic alcohol abuse had a higher intake of cholesterol, sodium and simple carbohydrates than other groups with liver disease, which may accelerate hepatocellular injury^[38].

Furthermore, certain polymorphisms that are associated with Amerindian ancestry may have placed the current-day Mestizo population at a higher risk of genetic susceptibility to alcoholism. The novel AVV haplotype of *TAS2R38*, which has not been identified in other populations, was associated with alcohol abuse in the population of West Mexico^[39]. Globally, Mexico has the highest frequency of the allele A1 in *DRD2*, which has been correlated with alcohol addiction^[24]. The identification of these factors has contributed to an integrative understanding of ALD in Mexico. However,

Table 1 Genetic polymorphisms associated with alconor dependence, alconor abuse and inter di	Table 1	Genetic polyr	morphisms associated	with alcohol depend	lence, alcohol abuse and liver dise
--	---------	---------------	----------------------	---------------------	-------------------------------------

_					
	Gene	Risk allele	Association	Population	Ref.
	Alcohol-metabolizing enzyme	25			
	CYP2E1	CYP2E1*c2	Higher susceptibility to LC; decompensated liver function	Mexican (Mestizo), West Mexico	[110]
	ADH1B	ADH1B*2	Higher risk to LC	Japanese	[111]
	ADH1B	ADH1B*1	Alcohol dependence	European, Asian	[112-114]
	ALDH2	ALDH2*1	Higher susceptibility to LC	Japanese	[111]
	Alcohol dependence genes				
	DRD2	Taq I A1	Alcohol dependence	European, East Asian	[115]
	TAS2R38	AVV haplotype	Higher alcohol intake	Mexican, (Mestizo), West Mexico	[39]
	Lipid metabolism				
	APOE	APOE*2	Hypertriglyceridemia and increased development of early	Mexican (Mestizo), West Mexico	[36]
			LC		
	FABP2	Ala54	Earlier onset of LC	Mexican (Mestizo), West Mexico	[116]
	PNPLA3	M148	Alcoholic liver disease and clinically evident LC	Mixed European and Native	[117,118]
				American, Mexico City	
	PPAR-γ2	Ala12	Increased risk to develop severe steatohepatitis and fibrosis	German	[119]
	Immune response				
	TNF-α	-238 A	Higher prevalence of LC	Spanish	[120]
	NF-KB	ATTG deletion	Higher prevalence of LC	Spanish	[121]
	CXCL1	rs4074 A	Higher prevalence of LC	German	[122]
	CD14	-159 T	Advanced liver disease, hepatitis and especially with LC	Finnish	[123,124]

LC: Liver cirrhosis.

further large-scale studies that involve distinct ethnic groups are needed to determine how genetics may influence the onset and progression of LC.

VIRAL HEPATITIS

Hepatitis C virus

The hepatitis C virus (HCV) is a hepatotropic singlestranded RNA virus of the *Flaviviridae* family^[40]. HCV infection is one of the most common causes of chronic liver disease worldwide, with an estimated prevalence of 3% or 170 million infected people^[41]. Latin America has one of the lowest prevalences (1.23%); however, this prevalence varies between different regions^[42]. In Mexico, 400000 to 1400000 individuals are infected with HCV. Of these individuals, 200000 to 700000 present with active viremia^[43]. HCV has been classified into six main genotypes with a heterogeneous global distribution. HCV genotypes 4, 5 and 6 are common in Africa and South East Asia, whereas genotypes 2 and 3 are more frequent in European countries^[44]. However, the most predominant HCV genotypes in Mexico are 1a and 1b^[45], which have been associated with increased resistance to treatment with pegylated interferon and ribavirin. These HCV endemic differences are explained in part by the prevalent routes of transmission in each region. In West Mexico, the predominant risk factors for HCV transmission are blood transfusions from infectious donors and surgeries with contaminated surgical instruments^[46]. In contrast, in North America, injection drug use is the major route of HCV infection^[47].

Approximately 18%-34% of patients with acute HCV infection undergo spontaneous clearance through a sustained, vigorous and virus-specific CD4⁺ T-cell

response in peripheral blood^[48]. However, in cases of persistent HCV infection, the virus evades the host innate immune response^[49]. This condition may potentially increase the risk of progression to hepatic fibrosis, cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) over 20-30 years of HCV infection^[50]. HCV is a noncytopathic virus; therefore, the related liver damage is mainly caused by the host immune response. The potential mechanisms of LC include portal lymphoid infiltration, focal and bridging necrosis, and degenerative lobular lesions, which may be amplified by the accumulation of specific T cells that are recruited by adhesion molecules and chemokine expression^[51].

Studies in West Mexico have found that cytokines influence the extent of HCV development in patients infected with genotype 1a. Our data reveal that chronic infection results in an increased secretion of interleukin 8 (IL-8) and the chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 5 (CCL5), whereas patients who spontaneously cleared HCV exhibited augmented levels of interleukin 1 alpha (IL-1 α), interleukin 13 (IL-13), interleukin 15 (IL-15), TNF- α , TGF- β 1 and the chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 8 (CCL8)^[52]. This finding correlates with studies conducted in regions where the virus is endemic and suggests that variations in the profile of cytokines involved in the immune response may contribute to either the ability to clear HCV or to the long-term persistence of HCV and thus the potential development of LC^[53].

Chronic HCV infection causes numerous pathogenic changes in the liver, including iron overload, steatosis, insulin resistance, the induction of endoplasmic reticulum stress, the unfolded protein response, oxidative stress, mitochondrial dysfunction and altered

growth control^[54-56]. Other factors are significantly associated with the progression of fibrosis in chronic HCV carriers. These factors include the duration of infection, advanced age, male sex, heavy alcohol use (> 50 g/d), HIV coinfection, diabetes and a low CD4 count^[57-59]. Moreover, physical inactivity, obesity, and related lipid alterations may play a critical role in the progression of fibrosis^[42]. Recently, we found that approximately 65% of HCV-infected patients in West Mexico have a sedentary lifestyle, and approximately 70% of these patients are overweight or $obese^{[38]}$. Because overnutrition may influence the course of infection, the analysis of distinct cohorts, including obese and non-obese individuals, should be conducted to characterize the influence of this factor on LC development.

In addition to environmental and viral features, host genetic factors are important contributors to the modulation of HCV outcomes^[42]. Diverse polymorphisms in genes involved in lipid metabolism have been described, such as apolipoprotein B (APOB), APOE, LDL receptor (LDLr), microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTTP) and PNPLA3. Polymorphisms in several immune regulatory genes have been demonstrated to influence HCV outcomes, including CXCL1, interleukin 28B (IL-28B), TGF- β 1 and TNF- α ; and matrix metalloproteinase 1 (MMP-1), 3 (MMP-3) and 9 (MMP-9). Additionally, genetic polymorphisms that have been implicated in the metabolism of homocysteine (methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase, MTHFR), iron (hemochromatosis gene, HFE), and vitamin D (vitamin D receptor, VDR) have been reported (Table 2). Finally, a meta-analysis demonstrated that two polymorphisms in IL-28B (rs12979860 CC and rs8099917 TT) were strong predictors of sustained virological response in patients on pegylated interferon and ribavirin treatment^[60].

Hepatitis B virus

The hepatitis B virus (HBV) is a noncytopathic, hepatotropic virus of the Hepadnaviridae family^[61]. HBV infection is a public health problem, in which nearly 400 million people suffer chronic HBV infection^[62]. In Mexico, epidemiological studies have indicated that at least 15 million adults may have been exposed to HBV during their lifetime^[63], and up to 300000 individuals may be active carriers^[64]. Globally, geographical areas with a high endemicity of HBV infection include Asian countries, regions in South America with indigenous peoples and Alaska^[65,66]. In contrast, Mexico is considered a region of low endemicity^[43], which is associated with predominant HBV genotypes H and G^[67], low hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) seroprevalence^[64], and low viral loads^[63] but a high prevalence of occult B infection (OBI) among native Mexican groups (Nahuas and Huichol)^[68]. OBI is diagnosed based on a negative serum hepatitis B surface antigen (HBsAg) test, the presence of HBV DNA in

the liver and very low HBV DNA levels in serum^[69]. Therefore, given these features, the detection of HBV infection in Mexico may be underestimated in the setting of HBV-induced chronic liver disease.

The outcome of HBV infection is the result of complex interactions between HBV and the host immune system^[53,70]. A study of cytokine sera profiles in native Mexican groups revealed that OBI patients displayed increased interleukin 2 (IL-2) secretion and a characteristic inflammatory profile (reduction in IL-8 and TNF- α , and increased levels of TGF- β 1)^[71]. This finding correlates with the accepted role of TGF- β 1 in the progression of liver disease^[72], whereas the high secretion of IL-2 suggests that OBI may be modulated by IL-2. Experimental data indicate that cytotoxic T cells are the main cell type responsible for the inhibition of viral replication and for hepatocyte lysis^[73].

Moreover, HBV genotypes influence the natural course of infection and related liver damage. Regarding the distribution of HBV genotypes, HBV genotype H in native and Mestizo Mexicans and genotype F in native Latin Americans are linked to a less severe natural course of disease and a faster resolution of infection^[74]. This finding may be due to a high degree of immune adaptation to the virus in these populations. Nonetheless, in Mestizo Americans, genotype F is commonly associated with acute and chronic liver disease with a tendency toward HCC^[74].

Additionally, HBV is associated with metabolic alterations in host cells, which lead to hepatic steatosis, oxidative stress, inflammation, and carcinogenesis. The main mechanisms include the transcriptional upregulation of genes involved in the biosynthesis of lipids, phosphatidylcholine, and hexosamine; as well as modifications in cell proliferation and differentiation. Together, such changes promote HBV replication and liver damage^[75]. Other factors, such as alcohol abuse (> 60 g/d) for at least 10 years, central obesity, insulin resistance, diabetes and environmental hepatotoxins, including tobacco smoke and aflatoxins, may increase the progression rate of liver injury in chronic HBVinfected patients^[76]. In addition, genetic polymorphisms modulate the outcome of HBV infection. These polymorphisms include interleukin 10 (IL-10), IL-28B, *TGF-\beta1* and the collagenases, type I, alpha 1 (*COL1A1*) and type III, alpha 1 (COL3A1) (Table 3).

Other viral hepatitis

Recently, we described a high seroprevalence of the hepatitis E virus (HEV) in serum samples from cirrhotic patients in whom no etiological agent was found^[43]. Consequently, this finding suggests a potential role of HEV in LC development and is consistent with the description of HEV-related cirrhosis in immunocompromised patients^[77]. Further epidemiological studies are warranted among the Mexican population to elucidate the plausible influence of HEV in liver disease.

Table 2	Genetic poly	ymorphisms asso	ciated with the outco	omes of hepatitis C	virus infection
---------	--------------	-----------------	-----------------------	---------------------	-----------------

Gene	Risk allele	Association	Population	Ref.
Lipid metabolism				
APOB	-516 C	Increased susceptibility of HCV infection	Chinese	[125]
APOE	APOE*3	Viral persistence	Northern European	[126]
LDLr	rs2738459 C, rs2569540 G,	Higher viral load in genotypes 1 and 4	Spanish	[127]
	rs1433099 A, rs11672123 A	0 0 11	*	
MTTP	-493 T	Higher degree of steatosis, HCV RNA serum levels and	Native Italian	[128,129]
		hepatic fibrosis		
PNPLA3	M148	Higher risk for steatosis and fibrosis progression	European: Belgian,	[130]
			German and French	
Inmune response mediators				
CXCL1	rs4074 A	Higher risk for LC	German	[131]
IL-28B	rs12979860 T	Higher risk for LC and HCC	Native Italian and Chinese	[132,133]
TGF-β1	-509 T	Higher risk for LC and HCC	Egyptian	[134]
TNF-α	-308 A	Higher risk for LC and HCC	Egyptian	[134]
Fibrogenesis				
MMP-1	-1607 2G	Higher prevalence of LC	Japanese	[135]
MMP-3	-1171 5A	Lower age at LC diagnosis and a higher Child-Pugh	Japanese	[135]
		score		
MMP-9	-1562 C	Higher prevalence of LC	Japanese	[135]
Nutrient metabolism				
MTHFR	677 T	Hyperhomocysteinemia and higher degree of steatosis	Italian	[136]
		and fibrosis		
HFE	63 D	Higher likelihood of LC	Taiwanese	[137]
VDR	CAA haplotype (rs1544410	Higher fibrosis progression and LC	Swiss	[138]
	C, rs7975232 A, rs731236 A)			

LC: Liver cirrhosis; HCV: Hepatitis C virus; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma.

Table 3 Genetic polymorphisms associated with the outcomes of hepatitis B virus infection									
Gene	Risk allele	Association	Population	Ref.					
Immune response mediators									
IL-10	-592 C	Significant increased risk of LC	Asian	[139]					
IL-28B	L-28B rs12979860 C Increased risk for developing LC			[140]					
TGF-β1	GF-β1 10 T Higher prevalence of LC		Chinese	[141]					
TGF-β1	-509 C	Higher susceptibility to LC	Chinese	[142]					
Fibrogenesis									
COL1A1	TC haplotype (-1997 T, -1363 C)	Higher prevalence of LC	Chinese	[143]					
COL3A1	rs3106796 A	Higher prevalence of chronic hepatitis, LC and HCC	Koreans	[144]					

LC: Liver cirrhosis; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma.

NAFLD

Obesity is considered the main factor associated with multiple metabolic disorders, such as NAFLD, which comprises simple steatosis, NASH, cirrhosis and $HCC^{[78,79]}$. Hepatic steatosis is defined by the presence of cytoplasmic triglyceride (TG) droplets in more than 5% of hepatocytes as a result of an imbalance between lipid input and output^[80,81]. The abnormal accumulation of TGs in the liver induces lipotoxicity, endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, and inflammation, which all result in fibrosis (Figure 3)^[82,83]. Conventionally, international guidelines and intervention strategies have been proposed for the treatment of NAFLD/NASH. However, because disparities in genetic and environmental factors among populations were not considered, the application of these strategies may not be feasible for all populations

worldwide. Therefore, intervention strategies for the prevention and management of such obesity-related diseases should be based on a regionalized genomebased diet by focusing on the specific ancestry of each population and the convenience of consuming traditional ethnic food^[11].

Currently, Mexico is one of the countries with the highest number of obese individuals, which is closely related to dietary factors and physical inactivity^[84]. The diet in West Mexico is hepatopathogenic because of its high content of fat derived mainly from the habitual consumption of meat, fried foods and sausages^[11,38]. Interestingly, we have observed that a genetic variant in the fat taste *CD36* receptor may play an important role in this condition^[85]. High-fat diets are associated with an increase in body weight, the upregulation of blood glucose levels, the progression of steatosis, and marked inflammation of the liver^[86]. Moreover,

WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Figure 3 Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease pathogenesis. The spectrum of NAFLD includes simple steatosis, NASH, LC and even HCC. Risk factors such as obesity, hepatopathogenic diet, insulin resistance and adipose tissue lipolysis lead to accumulation of triglycerides. This abnormality can stimulate lipotoxicity, ER stress, mitochondria dysfunction and inflammation, promoting fibrosis. Chronic fibrogenesis causes histological changes in the liver that lead to LC, which in turn may evolve to HCC. NAFLD: Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; NASH: Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis; LC: Liver cirrhosis; HCC: Hepatocellular carcinoma; FA: Fatty acids; VLDL: Very low-density lipoprotein; ER: Endoplasmic reticulum.

more than 70% of the Mexican population frequently consumes soda, which increases fructose input^[38]. Fructose promotes steatosis, insulin resistance, necroinflammation, and fibrosis^[87-89]. In contrast, our diet is deficient in n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) and antioxidants, which favors oxidative stress and lipid alterations^[90]. Finally, inadequate dietary behaviors, such as missing breakfast and a lack of feeding schedules, are common among the Mexican population^[38] and have been linked to obesity^[91].

Other interactions between genes and environmental lifestyle factors that favor changes in the body mass index have been studied in West Mexico. Dietary modifications consisting of a lower intake of saturated fat (< 7%) significantly decreased body mass index, waist circumference, waist-to-hip ratio, and reactive C protein in *FABP2* Thr⁵⁴ allele carriers compared to Ala54 allele carriers^[92]. Additionally, recent studies in an obese cohort demonstrated that the expression of adiponectin levels may be modulated by changes in lifestyle regardless of the presence of an adiponectin (*ADIPOQ*) 11391G/A polymorphism^[93].

However, despite the strong correlation between obesity and NAFLD, approximately 5% of morbidly obese patients do not develop NAFLD^[94]. This finding supports the role of genetic factors in the development of NAFLD and NASH (Table 4). These factors may include polymorphisms in genes that affect lipid metabolism, such as apolipoprotein C3 (*APOC3*), *PNPLA3*, *MTTP*, and phosphatidylethanolamine N-methyltransferase (*PEMT*). Polymorphisms in genes that affect insulin sensitivity, such as *ADIPOQ*, adiponectin receptors 1 and 2 (*ADIPOR 1* and *ADIPOR 2*), *PPAR-* γ , PPAR- γ coactivator 1 α gene (*PPARGC1A*) and *PPAR-* α , may play a role in the development of NAFLD and NASH. Additionally,

regulatory genes of oxidative stress, including glutamate cysteine ligase (*GCLC*), inducible nitric oxide synthase (*NOS2*), and manganese superoxide dismutase (*SOD2*), have been implicated. Genes related to immune regulation, including signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (*STAT3*), *TNF-* α , *IL-8* and interleukin-6 (*IL-6*); as well as *MTHFR* and *HFE* have been described. Finally, other less common genes that have been associated with the development of NAFLD and NASH include ATP-binding cassette subfamily C member 2 (*ABCC2*, also known as multidrug resistance protein 2, *MRP2*) and angiotensin II type I receptor (*AGTR1*)^[95].

HCC

Globally, HCC is the most common form of liver cancer, the sixth most prevalent cancer and the third most frequent cause of cancer-related death^[96]. Nearly 75% of HCC cases are attributed to chronic HBV and HCV infections in high endemic regions^[97]. Therefore, the particular characteristics of these viruses and the genetic structure and environmental factors that prevail in each population may explain the epidemiological differences in HCC worldwide. Regions with higher incidence rates of this malignant disease include sub-Saharan Africa, Eastern Asia, followed by Southern European countries^[32]. However, HCC is rare in other geographical areas, such as North and South America, Northern Europe, Oceania, and Mexico^[98]. The low incidence of HBV-related HCC among the Mexican population is associated with a low steady HBsAg seroprevalence^[64]. Furthermore, because Mexican patients with alcoholic cirrhosis are young, death occurs earlier due to longterm complications. This fact hinders the study of the association between alcohol consumption and HCC in

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Genetic polymorphisms associated with the development of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis

Gene	Risk allele	Association	Population	Ref.
Lipid metabolism				
APOC3	482 T, 455 C	Higher fasting plasma triglyceride concentration and higher prevalence of NAFLD	Asian Indian	[145]
PNPLA3	M148	Increased hepatic fat levels, hepatic inflammation and fibrosis in NAFLD and NASH patients	Hispanic, African American, European American, Finnish, Argentinean Italian	[146-150]
MTTP	-493 G	Higher intrahepatic triglycerides content. Higher incidence and progression of NASH	French, Japanese	[151,152]
PEMT	M175	Higher prevalence of NAFLD and NASH	Hispanic, African American, European American, Asian	[153,154]
Insulin resistance/s	sensitivity			
ADIPOQ	45 T, 276 T	Higher prevalence of NAFLD. Lower postprandial adiponectin and higher postprandial triglyceride, VLDL, and FFA in NASH patients	Italian	[155]
	45 G, 276 G	Higher prevalence of NAFLD, severe fibrosis and insulin resistance in females	Japanese	[156]
ADIPOR1	-8503 A, -1927 C	Lower insulin sensitivity and higher liver fat	German	[157]
ADIPOR2	rs767870 T	Increased hepatic fat and biochemical surrogates of NAFLD	Finnish	[158]
PPAR-y	161 T	Higher susceptibility of NAFLD	Chinese	[159]
PPARGC1A	rs2290602 T	Higher occurrence of NAFLD	Japanese	[160]
PPAR-α	Val227	Higher prevalence of NAFLD and anthropometrical indicators of obesity	Chinese	[161]
Oxidative stress				
GCLC	-129 T	Higher prevalence of NASH	Brazilian	[162]
NOS2	rs1060822 T	Higher fibrosis index in NAFLD patients	Japanese	[163]
SOD2	1183 T	Higher prevalence of NASH	Japanese	[152]
Immune response n	nediators			
STAT3	rs6503695 T, rs9891119 A	Higher prevalence of NAFLD	Argentinean	[164]
TNF- α	-238 A	Higher prevalence of NAFLD and NASH	Italian, Chinese	[165,166]
IL-8	-251 A	Disease progression in NASH	Turkish	[167]
IL-6	-174 C	Higher risk for NAFLD and NASH	Italian	[168]
MTHFR	1298 C, 677 C	Higher prevalence of NASH	Turkish	[169]
HFE	282 Y	More hepatic fibrosis in NASH patients. Higher prevalence of NAFLD	Australian	[170-172]
ABCC2/MRP2	rs17222723 T, rs8187710 A	NAFLD disease severity	Argentinean	[173]
AGTR1	rs3772633 G, rs3772627 C, rs3772622 A	Higher prevalence of NASH	Japanese	[174]

NAFLD: Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease; NASH: Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis.

Mexico because the average age of death from HCC is at least one or two decades after the clinical diagnosis of $LC^{[98]}$. Similarly, epidemiological studies have indicated a positive correlation between liver cancer and the consumption of several foodstuffs contaminated with aflatoxins and fumonisins, including maize, cereals, ground nuts and tree nuts^[99]. These mycotoxins are potent liver carcinogens through the formation of promutagenic DNA adducts. Nonetheless, the process of "nixtamalization" in the elaboration of Mexican tortillas since pre-Hispanic times^[100] inactivates up to 95% of aflatoxins in corn (maize), which may exert a protective effect against the development of HCC^[101].

EPIGENETIC FACTORS

Epigenetic changes affect gene expression without altering the underlying DNA sequence^[102]. These changes include DNA methylation, histone modifications, chromatin remodeling, and microRNAs (miRs), which

are essential for the proper maintenance of cellular homeostasis^[103]. However, such processes are regulated by environmental factors, including diet, alcohol, drugs, exercise and stress^[104]. Growing evidence suggests that epigenetic alterations are correlated with a wide range of chronic disorders, including liver diseases. Diverse miRs have been implicated in the development and progression of NAFLD by disrupting lipid and glucose metabolism, insulin resistance, the unfolded protein response, mitochondrial damage, ER stress, oxidative stress, cellular differentiation, inflammation and apoptosis^[105,106]. Moreover, the reduction of histone expression promotes the differentiation of HSCs to myofibroblasts, thereby enhancing the fibrogenesis process^[107]. Interestingly, alcohol directly stimulates changes in chromatin structure, which induces the trans-differentiation of HSCs and the increased expression of ECM proteins^[108]. Global DNA hypomethylation and the dysregulated expression of noncoding RNAs and epigenetic regulatory genes have been found to trigger carcinogenesis of hepatocytes^[109]. Taken together, these findings support the need to evaluate epigenetic factors in distinct populations and their relationship to the severity of liver damage.

CONCLUSION

LC is a complex disease. The onset, progression, and clinical outcome of LC are influenced by genetic polymorphisms that are associated with particular ethnic backgrounds and their interaction with environmental factors, such as lifestyle. Currently, chronic alcohol abuse is the main etiological factor of LC in Mexico, which is associated mainly with cultural and genetic aspects. To date, HCV genotypes 1a and 1b favor chronicity, liver damage and therapeutic failure among Mexicans. In contrast, the more favorable natural course of HBV infection in the native Mexican population may be linked to an evolutionary immune adaptation to HBV genotype H. Finally, the hepatopathogenic diet and the high prevalence of obesity in our population contribute to the onset and progression of NAFLD. These findings highlight the influence of genetic and environmental factors in the development of LC, which may be different than those reported in other regions of the world. Therefore, these factors represent a challenge for hepatologists and gastroenterologists in Mexico and worldwide because they require the incorporation of personalized genomic medicine into current medical practices. However, the development of intervention strategies according to individual or population-based features will have a substantial impact on the prevention, management and treatment of LC.

REFERENCES

- Sharma S, Khalili K, Nguyen GC. Non-invasive diagnosis of advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 16820-16830 [PMID: 25492996 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i45.16820]
- 2 Tsochatzis EA, Bosch J, Burroughs AK. Liver cirrhosis. Lancet 2014; 383: 1749-1761 [PMID: 24480518 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(14)60121-5]
- 3 Blachier M, Leleu H, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Valla DC, Roudot-Thoraval F. The burden of liver disease in Europe: a review of available epidemiological data. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58: 593-608 [PMID: 23419824 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.12.005]
- 4 Mokdad AA, Lopez AD, Shahraz S, Lozano R, Mokdad AH, Stanaway J, Murray CJ, Naghavi M. Liver cirrhosis mortality in 187 countries between 1980 and 2010: a systematic analysis. *BMC Med* 2014; **12**: 145 [PMID: 25242656 DOI: 10.1186/s12916-014-0145-y]
- Schuppan D, Afdhal NH. Liver cirrhosis. *Lancet* 2008; 371: 838-851 [PMID: 18328931 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60383-9]
- 6 Zarrilli F, Elce A, Scorza M, Giordano S, Amato F, Castaldo G. An update on laboratory diagnosis of liver inherited diseases. *Biomed Res Int* 2013; 2013: 697940 [PMID: 24222913 DOI: 10.1155/2013/697940]
- 7 Zhou WC, Zhang QB, Qiao L. Pathogenesis of liver cirrhosis. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 7312-7324 [PMID: 24966602 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7312]
- 8 Lefton HB, Rosa A, Cohen M. Diagnosis and epidemiology of cirrhosis. *Med Clin North Am* 2009; 93: 787-99, vii [PMID:

19577114 DOI: 10.1016/j.mcna.2009.03.002]

- 9 Dongiovanni P, Anstee QM, Valenti L. Genetic predisposition in NAFLD and NASH: impact on severity of liver disease and response to treatment. *Curr Pharm Des* 2013; **19**: 5219-5238 [PMID: 23394097 DOI: 10.2174/13816128113199990381]
- 10 Roman S, Panduro A. Genomic medicine in gastroenterology: A new approach or a new specialty? *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 8227-8237 [PMID: 26217074 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i27.8227]
- 11 Roman S, Ojeda-Granados C, Ramos-Lopez O, Panduro A. Genome-based nutrition: an intervention strategy for the prevention and treatment of obesity and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; **21**: 3449-3461 [PMID: 25834309 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i12.3449]
- 12 Aceves D, Ruiz B, Nuño P, Roman S, Zepeda E, Panduro A. Heterogeneity of apolipoprotein E polymorphism in different Mexican populations. *Hum Biol* 2006; 78: 65-75 [PMID: 16900882]
- 13 Iwaisako K, Brenner DA, Kisseleva T. What's new in liver fibrosis? The origin of myofibroblasts in liver fibrosis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 27 Suppl 2: 65-68 [PMID: 22320919 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.07002.x]
- 14 Novo E, Cannito S, Paternostro C, Bocca C, Miglietta A, Parola M. Cellular and molecular mechanisms in liver fibrogenesis. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 2014; 548: 20-37 [PMID: 24631571 DOI: 10.1016/j.abb.2014.02.015]
- Friedman SL. Molecular regulation of hepatic fibrosis, an integrated cellular response to tissue injury. *J Biol Chem* 2000; 275: 2247-2250 [PMID: 10644669 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.275.4.2247]
- Mallat A, Lotersztajn S. Cellular mechanisms of tissue fibrosis.
 5. Novel insights into liver fibrosis. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 2013; 305: C789-C799 [PMID: 23903700 DOI: 10.1152/ajpcell.00230.2013]
- 17 Lee UE, Friedman SL. Mechanisms of hepatic fibrogenesis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2011; 25: 195-206 [PMID: 21497738 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2011.02.005]
- 18 Elpek GÖ. Cellular and molecular mechanisms in the pathogenesis of liver fibrosis: An update. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 7260-7276 [PMID: 24966597 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7260]
- 19 Hui AY, Friedman SL. Molecular basis of hepatic fibrosis. *Expert Rev Mol Med* 2003; 5: 1-23 [PMID: 14987408 DOI: 10.1017/S1462399403005684]
- 20 Friedman SL. Mechanisms of disease: Mechanisms of hepatic fibrosis and therapeutic implications. *Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2004; 1: 98-105 [PMID: 16265071 DOI: 10.1038/ ncpgasthep0055]
- 21 Krizhanovsky V, Yon M, Dickins RA, Hearn S, Simon J, Miething C, Yee H, Zender L, Lowe SW. Senescence of activated stellate cells limits liver fibrosis. *Cell* 2008; **134**: 657-667 [PMID: 18724938 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2008.06.049]
- 22 Bruha R, Dvorak K, Petrtyl J. Alcoholic liver disease. World J Hepatol 2012; 4: 81-90 [PMID: 22489260 DOI: 10.4254/wjh. v4.i3.81]
- 23 O'Shea RS, Dasarathy S, McCullough AJ. Alcoholic liver disease. *Hepatology* 2010; 51: 307-328 [PMID: 20034030 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.23258]
- 24 Roman S, Zepeda-Carrillo EA, Moreno-Luna LE, Panduro A. Alcoholism and liver disease in Mexico: genetic and environmental factors. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 7972-7982 [PMID: 24307790 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i44.7972]
- 25 Cederbaum AI, Lu Y, Wu D. Role of oxidative stress in alcoholinduced liver injury. *Arch Toxicol* 2009; 83: 519-548 [PMID: 19448996 DOI: 10.1007/s00204-009-0432-0]
- Medina J, Moreno-Otero R. Pathophysiological basis for antioxidant therapy in chronic liver disease. *Drugs* 2005; 65: 2445-2461 [PMID: 16296871]
- Lee J, Giordano S, Zhang J. Autophagy, mitochondria and oxidative stress: cross-talk and redox signalling. *Biochem J* 2012;
 441: 523-540 [PMID: 22187934 DOI: 10.1042/BJ20111451]
- 28 **Gustot T**, Lemmers A, Moreno C, Nagy N, Quertinmont E, Nicaise C, Franchimont D, Louis H, Devière J, Le Moine O.



Differential liver sensitization to toll-like receptor pathways in mice with alcoholic fatty liver. *Hepatology* 2006; **43**: 989-1000 [PMID: 16628628 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21138]

- 29 Liu J. Ethanol and liver: recent insights into the mechanisms of ethanol-induced fatty liver. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 14672-14685 [PMID: 25356030 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i40.14672]
- 30 Ceni E, Mello T, Galli A. Pathogenesis of alcoholic liver disease: role of oxidative metabolism. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 17756-17772 [PMID: 25548474 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i47.17756]
- 31 El-Serag HB, Rudolph KL. Hepatocellular carcinoma: epidemiology and molecular carcinogenesis. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 132: 2557-2576 [PMID: 17570226 DOI: 10.1053/ j.gastro.2007.04.061]
- 32 Gea A, Bes-Rastrollo M, Toledo E, Garcia-Lopez M, Beunza JJ, Estruch R, Martinez-Gonzalez MA. Mediterranean alcoholdrinking pattern and mortality in the SUN (Seguimiento Universidad de Navarra) Project: a prospective cohort study. Br J Nutr 2014; 111: 1871-1880 [PMID: 24480368 DOI: 10.1017/ S0007114513004376]
- 33 Campollo O, Martínez MD, Valencia JJ, Segura-Ortega J. Drinking patterns and beverage preferences of liver cirrhosis patients in Mexico. *Subst Use Misuse* 2001; 36: 387-398 [PMID: 11325173 DOI: 10.1081/JA-100102632]
- 34 Bastidas-Ramirez BE, Nuño-Gonzalez P, Vivas-Arceo C, Sánchez-Orozco LV, Panduro A. Albumin mRNA in peripheral white blood cells of cirrhotic patients with a superimposed alcoholic hepatitis is associated to fatal outcome. *Hepatol Res* 2002; 24: 265 [PMID: 12393028]
- 35 Nuño-González P, Ruíz-Madrigal B, Bastidas-Ramírez BE, Martínez-López E, Segura JE, Panduro A. Expression of apolipoprotein AI mRNA in peripheral white blood cells of patients with alcoholic liver disease. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2005; **1740**: 350-356 [PMID: 15949702]
- 36 Hernández-Nazará ZH, Ruiz-Madrigal B, Martínez-López E, Roman S, Panduro A. Association of the epsilon 2 allele of APOE gene to hypertriglyceridemia and to early-onset alcoholic cirrhosis. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2008; 32: 559-566 [PMID: 18241317 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2007.00607.x]
- 37 Gordillo-Bastidas E, Panduro A, Gordillo-Bastidas D, Zepeda-Carrillo EA, García-Bañuelos JJ, Muñoz-Valle JF, Bastidas-Ramírez BE. Polymorphisms of alcohol metabolizing enzymes in indigenous Mexican population: unusual high frequency of CYP2E1*c2 allele. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2010; 34: 142-149 [PMID: 19860798 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2009.01075.x]
- 38 Ramos-Lopez O, Roman S, Ojeda-Granados C, Sepúlveda-Villegas M, Martínez-López E, Torres-Valadez R, Trujillo-Trujillo E, Panduro A. Patrón de ingesta alimentaria y actividad física en pacientes hepatópatas en el Occidente de México. *Rev Endocrinol Nutr* 2013; 21: 7-15
- 39 Ramos-Lopez O, Roman S, Martinez-Lopez E, Gonzalez-Aldaco K, Ojeda-Granados C, Sepulveda-Villegas M, Panduro A. Association of a novel TAS2R38 haplotype with alcohol intake among Mexican-Mestizo population. *Ann Hepatol* 2015; 14: 729-734 [PMID: 26256902]
- 40 Zaltron S, Spinetti A, Biasi L, Baiguera C, Castelli F. Chronic HCV infection: epidemiological and clinical relevance. *BMC Infect Dis* 2012; 12 Suppl 2: S2 [PMID: 23173556 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2 334-12-S2-S2]
- 41 Mohd Hanafiah K, Groeger J, Flaxman AD, Wiersma ST. Global epidemiology of hepatitis C virus infection: new estimates of agespecific antibody to HCV seroprevalence. *Hepatology* 2013; 57: 1333-1342 [PMID: 23172780 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26141]
- 42 Fierro NA, Gonzalez-Aldaco K, Torres-Valadez R, Martinez-Lopez E, Roman S, Panduro A. Immunologic, metabolic and genetic factors in hepatitis C virus infection. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 3443-3456 [PMID: 24707127 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20. i13.3443]
- 43 Panduro A, Escobedo Meléndez G, Fierro NA, Ruiz Madrigal B, Zepeda-Carrillo EA, Román S. [Epidemiology of viral hepatitis in Mexico]. Salud Publica Mex 2011; 53 Suppl 1: S37-S45 [PMID:

21877071 DOI: 10.1590/S0036-36342011000700008]

- 44 Irshad M, Ansari MA, Singh A, Nag P, Raghvendra L, Singh S, Badhal SS. HCV-genotypes: a review on their origin, global status, assay system, pathogenecity and response to treatment. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2010; 57: 1529-1538 [PMID: 21443116]
- 45 Panduro A, Roman S, Khan A, Tanaka Y, Kurbanov F, Martinez-Lopez E, Campollo O, Hernandez-Nazara Z, Mizokami M. Molecular epidemiology of hepatitis C virus genotypes in west Mexico. *Virus Res* 2010; **151**: 19-25 [PMID: 20347896 DOI: 10.1016/j.virusres.2010.03.009]
- 46 Muñoz-Espinosa LE, Trujillo-Trujillo ME, Martínez-Macías RF, Panduro A, Rivas-Estilla AM, Fierro NA, Silvera-Linares AL, Torres-Valadez R, Cordero-Pérez P, González-Aldaco K, Chen-López CY, José-Abrego A, Zuñiga-Noriega JR, Gutiérrez-Ruiz MC, Roman S. Increase of drug use and genotype 3 in HCVinfected patients from Central West and Northeast Mexico. *Ann Hepatol* 2015; 14: 642-651 [PMID: 26256892]
- 47 Alter MJ. HCV routes of transmission: what goes around comes around. *Semin Liver Dis* 2011; **31**: 340-346 [PMID: 22189974 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1297923]
- 48 Westbrook RH, Dusheiko G. Natural history of hepatitis C. J Hepatol 2014; 61: S58-S68 [PMID: 25443346 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2014.07.012]
- 49 Oshiumi H, Matsumoto M, Seya T. [Chronic hepatitis C virus infection attenuates host antiviral innate immune response]. *Nihon Rinsho* 2015; 73: 234-238 [PMID: 25764676]
- 50 Hajarizadeh B, Grebely J, Dore GJ. Epidemiology and natural history of HCV infection. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2013; 10: 553-562 [PMID: 23817321 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2013.107]
- 51 Pawlotsky JM. Pathophysiology of hepatitis C virus infection and related liver disease. *Trends Microbiol* 2004; 12: 96-102 [PMID: 15036326 DOI: 10.1016/j.tim.2003.12.005]
- 52 Fierro NA, González-Aldaco K, Torres-Valadez R, Trujillo-Trujillo ME, Roman S, Trujillo-Ochoa JL, Panduro A. Spontaneous hepatitis C viral clearance and hepatitis C chronic infection are associated with distinct cytokine profiles in Mexican patients. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz* 2015; 110: 267-271 [PMID: 25946254 DOI: 10.1590/0074-02760140377]
- 53 Fierro NA, Castro-Garcia FP, Panduro A. Rethinking cytokine function during hepatitis A and hepatitis C infections. *Adv Biosci Biotechnol* 2013; 4: 13-18 [DOI: 10.4236/abb.2013.47A1003]
- 54 Isom HC, McDevitt EI, Moon MS. Elevated hepatic iron: a confounding factor in chronic hepatitis C. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2009; **1790**: 650-662 [PMID: 19393721 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbagen.2009.04.009]
- 55 Adinolfi LE, Restivo L, Zampino R, Lonardo A, Loria P. Metabolic alterations and chronic hepatitis C: treatment strategies. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* 2011; 12: 2215-2234 [PMID: 21883025 DOI: 10.1517/14656566.2011.597742]
- 56 Ivanov AV, Bartosch B, Smirnova OA, Isaguliants MG, Kochetkov SN. HCV and oxidative stress in the liver. *Viruses* 2013; 5: 439-469 [PMID: 23358390 DOI: 10.3390/v5020439]
- 57 de Torres M, Poynard T. Risk factors for liver fibrosis progression in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Ann Hepatol* 2003; 2: 5-11 [PMID: 15094700]
- 58 Monto A, Patel K, Bostrom A, Pianko S, Pockros P, McHutchison JG, Wright TL. Risks of a range of alcohol intake on hepatitis C-related fibrosis. *Hepatology* 2004; **39**: 826-834 [PMID: 14999703 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20127]
- 59 Chiquete E, Ochoa-Guzmán A, García-Lamas L, Anaya-Gómez F, Gutiérrez-Manjarrez JI, Sánchez-Orozco LV, Godínez-Gutiérrez SA, Maldonado M, Román S, Panduro A. Hepatitis C virus infection and type 2 diabetes mellitus in Mexican patients. *Rev Med Inst Mex Seguro Soc* 2012; 50: 481-486 [PMID: 23282259]
- 60 Chen Y, Xu HX, Wang LJ, Liu XX, Mahato RI, Zhao YR. Metaanalysis: IL28B polymorphisms predict sustained viral response in HCV patients treated with pegylated interferon-α and ribavirin. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; **36**: 91-103 [PMID: 22591106 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05131.x]
- 61 Glebe D, Bremer CM. The molecular virology of hepatitis B

virus. Semin Liver Dis 2013; 33: 103-112 [PMID: 23749666 DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1345717]

- 62 Ioannou GN. Chronic hepatitis B infection: a global disease requiring global strategies. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 839-843 [PMID: 23703788 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26516]
- 63 Panduro A, Maldonado-Gonzalez M, Fierro NA, Roman S. Distribution of HBV genotypes F and H in Mexico and Central America. *Antivir Ther* 2013; 18: 475-484 [PMID: 23792777 DOI: 10.3851/IMP2605]
- 64 Roman S, Panduro A, Aguilar-Gutierrez Y, Maldonado M, Vazquez-Vandyck M, Martinez-Lopez E, Ruiz-Madrigal B, Hernandez-Nazara Z. A low steady HBsAg seroprevalence is associated with a low incidence of HBV-related liver cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in Mexico: a systematic review. *Hepatol Int* 2009; **3**: 343-355 [PMID: 19669360 DOI: 10.1007/ s12072-008-9115-9]
- 65 Datta S. An overview of molecular epidemiology of hepatitis B virus (HBV) in India. *Virol J* 2008; 5: 156 [PMID: 19099581 DOI: 10.1186/1743-422X-5-156]
- 66 Liaw YF, Chu CM. Hepatitis B virus infection. Lancet 2009; 373: 582-592 [PMID: 19217993 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(09)60207-5]
- 67 Roman S, Panduro A. HBV endemicity in Mexico is associated with HBV genotypes H and G. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 5446-5453 [PMID: 24023487 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i33.5446]
- 68 Roman S, Tanaka Y, Khan A, Kurbanov F, Kato H, Mizokami M, Panduro A. Occult hepatitis B in the genotype H-infected Nahuas and Huichol native Mexican population. *J Med Virol* 2010; 82: 1527-1536 [PMID: 20648606 DOI: 10.1002/jmv.21846]
- 69 Pollicino T, Raimondo G. Occult hepatitis B infection. J Hepatol 2014; 61: 688-689 [PMID: 24976111 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2014.04.036]
- 70 Chen J, Yuan Z. Interplay between hepatitis B virus and the innate immune responses: implications for new therapeutic strategies. *Virol Sin* 2014; 29: 17-24 [PMID: 24452540 DOI: 10.1007/ s12250-014-3412-3]
- 71 Fierro NA, Roman S, Realpe M, Hernandez-Nazara Z, Zepeda-Carrillo EA, Panduro A. Multiple cytokine expression profiles reveal immune-based differences in occult hepatitis B genotype H-infected Mexican Nahua patients. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz* 2011; 106: 1007-1013 [PMID: 22241125]
- 72 Dooley S, ten Dijke P. TGF-β in progression of liver disease. *Cell Tissue Res* 2012; 347: 245-256 [PMID: 22006249 DOI: 10.1007/s00441-011-1246-y]
- 73 Busca A, Kumar A. Innate immune responses in hepatitis B virus (HBV) infection. *Virol J* 2014; **11**: 22 [PMID: 24507433 DOI: 10.1186/1743-422X-11-22]
- 74 Roman S, Jose-Abrego A, Fierro NA, Escobedo-Melendez G, Ojeda-Granados C, Martinez-Lopez E, Panduro A. Hepatitis B virus infection in Latin America: a genomic medicine approach. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 7181-7196 [PMID: 24966588 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i23.7181]
- 75 Li H, Zhu W, Zhang L, Lei H, Wu X, Guo L, Chen X, Wang Y, Tang H. The metabolic responses to hepatitis B virus infection shed new light on pathogenesis and targets for treatment. *Sci Rep* 2015; 5: 8421 [PMID: 25672227 DOI: 10.1038/srep08421]
- 76 Fattovich G, Bortolotti F, Donato F. Natural history of chronic hepatitis B: special emphasis on disease progression and prognostic factors. *J Hepatol* 2008; 48: 335-352 [PMID: 18096267 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2007.11.011]
- 77 Kamar N, Dalton HR, Abravanel F, Izopet J. Hepatitis E virus infection. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 2014; 27: 116-138 [PMID: 24396139 DOI: 10.1128/CMR.00057-13]
- 78 Raszeja-Wyszomirska J, Lawniczak M, Marlicz W, Miezyńska-Kurtycz J, Milkiewicz P. [Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease--new view]. Pol Merkur Lekarski 2008; 24: 568-571 [PMID: 18702346]
- 79 Cohen JC, Horton JD, Hobbs HH. Human fatty liver disease: old questions and new insights. *Science* 2011; **332**: 1519-1523 [PMID: 21700865 DOI: 10.1126/science.1204265]
- 80 Koo SH. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: molecular mechanisms

for the hepatic steatosis. *Clin Mol Hepatol* 2013; **19**: 210-215 [PMID: 24133660 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2013.19.3.210]

- 81 Berlanga A, Guiu-Jurado E, Porras JA, Auguet T. Molecular pathways in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Clin Exp Gastroenterol* 2014; 7: 221-239 [PMID: 25045276 DOI: 10.2147/ CEG.S62831]
- 82 Neuschwander-Tetri BA. Hepatic lipotoxicity and the pathogenesis of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: the central role of nontriglyceride fatty acid metabolites. *Hepatology* 2010; 52: 774-788 [PMID: 20683968 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23719]
- 83 Ramadori P, Kroy D, Streetz KL. Immunoregulation by lipids during the development of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Hepatobiliary Surg Nutr* 2015; 4: 11-23 [PMID: 25713801 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2304-3881.2015.01.02]
- 84 Rtveladze K, Marsh T, Barquera S, Sanchez Romero LM, Levy D, Melendez G, Webber L, Kilpi F, McPherson K, Brown M. Obesity prevalence in Mexico: impact on health and economic burden. *Public Health Nutr* 2014; 17: 233-239 [PMID: 23369462 DOI: 10.1017/S1368980013000086]
- 85 Ramos-Lopez O, Panduro A, Martinez-Lopez E, Fierro NA, Ojeda-Granados C, Sepulveda-Villegas M, Roman S. Genetic variant in the CD36 Gene (rs1761667) is associated with higher fat intake and high serum cholesterol among the population of West Mexico. J Nutr Food Sci 2015; 5: 353 [DOI: 10.4172/2155-9600.1 000353]
- 86 Yasutake K, Kohjima M, Nakashima M, Kotoh K, Nakamuta M, Enjoji M. Nutrition therapy for liver diseases based on the status of nutritional intake. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2012; 2012: 859697 [PMID: 23197979 DOI: 10.1155/2012/859697]
- 87 Nseir W, Nassar F, Assy N. Soft drinks consumption and nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2010; 16: 2579-2588 [PMID: 20518077 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i21.2579]
- 88 Basaranoglu M, Basaranoglu G, Sabuncu T, Sentürk H. Fructose as a key player in the development of fatty liver disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 1166-1172 [PMID: 23482247 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i8.1166]
- 89 Moore JB, Gunn PJ, Fielding BA. The role of dietary sugars and de novo lipogenesis in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nutrients* 2014; 6: 5679-5703 [PMID: 25514388 DOI: 10.3390/nu6125679]
- 90 Conlon BA, Beasley JM, Aebersold K, Jhangiani SS, Wylie-Rosett J. Nutritional management of insulin resistance in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *Nutrients* 2013; 5: 4093-4114 [PMID: 24152749 DOI: 10.3390/nu5104093]
- 91 Yasutake K, Kohjima M, Kotoh K, Nakashima M, Nakamuta M, Enjoji M. Dietary habits and behaviors associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 1756-1767 [PMID: 24587653 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i7.1756]
- 92 Martinez-Lopez E, Garcia-Garcia MR, Gonzalez-Avalos JM, Maldonado-Gonzalez M, Ruiz-Madrigal B, Vizmanos B, Hernandez-Nazara Z, Roman S, Panduro A. Effect of Ala54Thr polymorphism of FABP2 on anthropometric and biochemical variables in response to a moderate-fat diet. *Nutrition* 2013; 29: 46-51 [PMID: 22817827 DOI: 10.1016/j.nut.2012.03.002]
- 93 Garcia-Garcia MR, Morales-Lanuza MA, Campos-Perez WY, Ruiz-Madrigal B, Maldonado-Gonzalez M, Vizmanos B, Hernandez-Cañaveral I, Yañez-Sanchez I, Roman S, Panduro A, Martinez-Lopez E. Effect of the ADIPOQ Gene -11391G/A Polymorphism Is Modulated by Lifestyle Factors in Mexican Subjects. J Nutrigenet Nutrigenomics 2014; 7: 212-224 [PMID: 25790965 DOI: 10.1159/000371801]
- 94 Ong JP, Elariny H, Collantes R, Younoszai A, Chandhoke V, Reines HD, Goodman Z, Younossi ZM. Predictors of nonalcoholic steatohepatitis and advanced fibrosis in morbidly obese patients. *Obes Surg* 2005; 15: 310-315 [PMID: 15826462 DOI: 10.1381/09 60892053576820]
- 95 Hooper AJ, Adams LA, Burnett JR. Genetic determinants of hepatic steatosis in man. *J Lipid Res* 2011; **52**: 593-617 [PMID: 21245030 DOI: 10.1194/jlr.R008896]
- 96 Forner A, Llovet JM, Bruix J. Hepatocellular carcinoma. Lancet 2012; 379: 1245-1255 [PMID: 22353262 DOI: 10.1016/



S0140-6736(11)61347-0]

- 97 Yang JD, Roberts LR. Hepatocellular carcinoma: A global view. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 7: 448-458 [PMID: 20628345 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.100]
- 98 Pujol FH, Roman S, Panduro A, Navas MC, Lampe E. Hepatocellular Carcinoma in Latin America. In: Chemin S. Hepatocellular Carcinoma: A Global Challenge. Nova Biomedical, 2012: 56-68
- 99 Ok HE, Kim HJ, Shim WB, Lee H, Bae DH, Chung DH, Chun HS. Natural occurrence of aflatoxin B1 in marketed foods and risk estimates of dietary exposure in Koreans. *J Food Prot* 2007; 70: 2824-2828 [PMID: 18095437]
- 100 Roman S, Fierro NA, Moreno-Luna LE, Panduro A. Hepatitis B virus genotype H and environmental factors associated to the low prevalence of hepatocellular carcinoma in Mexico. *J Cancer Ther* 2013; 4: 2A [DOI: 10.4236/jct.2013.42A044]
- 101 Anguiano-Ruvalcaba GL, Verver y Vargas-Cortina A, Guzmánde Peña D. [Inactivation of aflatoxin B1 and aflatoxicol through traditional "nixtamalización" of corn and their regeneration by acidification of corn dough]. *Salud Publica Mex* 2005; **47**: 369-375 [PMID: 16323530]
- 102 Choi SW, Friso S. Epigenetics: A New Bridge between Nutrition and Health. Adv Nutr 2010; 1: 8-16 [PMID: 22043447 DOI: 10.3945/an.110.1004]
- 103 Lee JH, Friso S, Choi SW. Epigenetic mechanisms underlying the link between non-alcoholic fatty liver diseases and nutrition. *Nutrients* 2014; 6: 3303-3325 [PMID: 25195642 DOI: 10.3390/ nu6083303]
- 104 Lo CL, Zhou FC. Environmental alterations of epigenetics prior to the birth. *Int Rev Neurobiol* 2014; **115**: 1-49 [PMID: 25131541 DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-801311-3.00001-9]
- 105 Li YY. Genetic and epigenetic variants influencing the development of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 6546-6551 [PMID: 23236228 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i45.6546]
- 106 Sun C, Fan JG, Qiao L. Potential epigenetic mechanism in nonalcoholic Fatty liver disease. *Int J Mol Sci* 2015; 16: 5161-5179 [PMID: 25751727 DOI: 10.3390/ijms16035161]
- 107 Zhao Q, Qin CY, Zhao ZH, Fan YC, Wang K. Epigenetic modifications in hepatic stellate cells contribute to liver fibrosis. *Tohoku J Exp Med* 2013; 229: 35-43 [PMID: 23238615 DOI: 10.1620/tjem.229.35]
- 108 Page A, Paoli PP, Hill SJ, Howarth R, Wu R, Kweon SM, French J, White S, Tsukamoto H, Mann DA, Mann J. Alcohol directly stimulates epigenetic modifications in hepatic stellate cells. J Hepatol 2015; 62: 388-397 [PMID: 25457206 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.09.033]
- 109 Ozen C, Yildiz G, Dagcan AT, Cevik D, Ors A, Keles U, Topel H, Ozturk M. Genetics and epigenetics of liver cancer. N Biotechnol 2013; 30: 381-384 [PMID: 23392071 DOI: 10.1016/ j.nbt.2013.01.007]
- 110 García-Bañuelos J, Panduro A, Gordillo-Bastidas D, Gordillo-Bastidas E, Muñoz-Valle JF, Gurrola-Díaz CM, Sánchez-Enríquez S, Ruiz-Madrigal B, Bastidas-Ramírez BE. Genetic polymorphisms of genes coding to alcohol-metabolizing enzymes in western Mexicans: association of CYP2E1*c2/CYP2E1*5B allele with cirrhosis and liver function. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2012; **36**: 425-431 [PMID: 21895718 DOI: 10.1111/j.1530-0277.2011.01617.x]
- 111 Yokoyama A, Mizukami T, Matsui T, Yokoyama T, Kimura M, Matsushita S, Higuchi S, Maruyama K. Genetic polymorphisms of alcohol dehydrogenase-1B and aldehyde dehydrogenase-2 and liver cirrhosis, chronic calcific pancreatitis, diabetes mellitus, and hypertension among Japanese alcoholic men. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2013; **37**: 1391-1401 [PMID: 23550892 DOI: 10.1111/acer.12108]
- 112 Whitfield JB. Alcohol dehydrogenase and alcohol dependence: variation in genotype-associated risk between populations. *Am J Hum Genet* 2002; **71**: 1247-150; author reply 1247-150; [PMID: 12452180 DOI: 10.1086/344287]
- 113 Macgregor S, Lind PA, Bucholz KK, Hansell NK, Madden PA, Richter MM, Montgomery GW, Martin NG, Heath AC, Whitfield JB. Associations of ADH and ALDH2 gene variation with self

report alcohol reactions, consumption and dependence: an integrated analysis. *Hum Mol Genet* 2009; **18**: 580-593 [PMID: 18996923 DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddn372]

- 114 van Beek JH, Willemsen G, de Moor MH, Hottenga JJ, Boomsma DI. Associations between ADH gene variants and alcohol phenotypes in Dutch adults. *Twin Res Hum Genet* 2010; 13: 30-42 [PMID: 20158305 DOI: 10.1375/twin.13.1.30]
- 115 Munafò MR, Matheson IJ, Flint J. Association of the DRD2 gene Taq1A polymorphism and alcoholism: a meta-analysis of case-control studies and evidence of publication bias. *Mol Psychiatry* 2007; **12**: 454-461 [PMID: 17453061 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.mp.4001938]
- 116 Salguero ML, Leon RE, Santos A, Roman S, Segura-Ortega JE, Panduro A. The role of FABP2 gene polymorphism in alcoholic cirrhosis. *Hepatol Res* 2005; 33: 306-312 [PMID: 16289894 DOI: 10.1016/j.hepres.2005.09.037]
- 117 Tian C, Stokowski RP, Kershenobich D, Ballinger DG, Hinds DA. Variant in PNPLA3 is associated with alcoholic liver disease. *Nat Genet* 2010; 42: 21-23 [PMID: 19946271 DOI: 10.1038/ng.488]
- 118 Falleti E, Fabris C, Cmet S, Cussigh A, Bitetto D, Fontanini E, Fornasiere E, Bignulin S, Fumolo E, Bignulin E, Pirisi M, Toniutto P. PNPLA3 rs738409C/G polymorphism in cirrhosis: relationship with the aetiology of liver disease and hepatocellular carcinoma occurrence. *Liver Int* 2011; **31**: 1137-1143 [PMID: 21745286 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02534.x]
- 119 Rey JW, Noetel A, Hardt A, Canbay A, Alakus H, Zur Hausen A, Dienes HP, Drebber U, Odenthal M. Pro12Ala polymorphism of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor γ2 in patients with fatty liver diseases. *World J Gastroenterol* 2010; 16: 5830-5837 [PMID: 21155004 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i46.5830]
- 120 Pastor IJ, Laso FJ, Romero A, González-Sarmiento R. -238 G& gt; A polymorphism of tumor necrosis factor alpha gene (TNFA) is associated with alcoholic liver cirrhosis in alcoholic Spanish men. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2005; 29: 1928-1931 [PMID: 16340448 DOI: 10.1097/01.alc.0000187595.19324.ca]
- 121 Marcos M, Pastor I, González-Sarmiento R, Laso FJ. A functional polymorphism of the NFKB1 gene increases the risk for alcoholic liver cirrhosis in patients with alcohol dependence. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2009; **33**: 1857-1862 [PMID: 19673747 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1530-0277.2009.01023.x]
- 122 Nischalke HD, Berger C, Lutz P, Langhans B, Wolter F, Eisenhardt M, Krämer B, Kokordelis P, Glässner A, Müller T, Rosendahl J, Fischer J, Berg T, Grünhage F, Leifeld L, Soyka M, Nattermann J, Sauerbruch T, Stickel F, Spengler U. Influence of the CXCL1 rs4074 A allele on alcohol induced cirrhosis and HCC in patients of European descent. *PLoS One* 2013; **8**: e80848 [PMID: 24260493 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0080848]
- 123 Järveläinen HA, Orpana A, Perola M, Savolainen VT, Karhunen PJ, Lindros KO. Promoter polymorphism of the CD14 endotoxin receptor gene as a risk factor for alcoholic liver disease. *Hepatology* 2001; 33: 1148-1153 [PMID: 11343243 DOI: 10.1053/ jhep.2001.24236]
- 124 Meiler C, Muhlbauer M, Johann M, Hartmann A, Schnabl B, Wodarz N, Schmitz G, Scholmerich J, Hellerbrand C. Different effects of a CD14 gene polymorphism on disease outcome in patients with alcoholic liver disease and chronic hepatitis C infection. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005; **11**: 6031-6037 [PMID: 16273620]
- 125 Zhu C, Zhang R, Liu D, Mukhtar MM, Liu W, Peng G, Wang K, Hao Q, Xu Y, Liu F, Zhu Y, Wu J. Association of functional polymorphism of ApoB promoter with hepatitis C virus infection. *Clin Chim Acta* 2009; **401**: 124-127 [PMID: 19083997 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2008.12.001]
- 126 Price DA, Bassendine MF, Norris SM, Golding C, Toms GL, Schmid ML, Morris CM, Burt AD, Donaldson PT. Apolipoprotein epsilon3 allele is associated with persistent hepatitis C virus infection. *Gut* 2006; 55: 715-718 [PMID: 16299033 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.2005.079905]
- 127 **Caruz A**, Neukam K, Rivero-Juárez A, Herrero R, Real LM, Camacho A, Barreiro P, Labarga P, Rivero A, Pineda JA.

Association of low-density lipoprotein receptor genotypes with hepatitis C viral load. *Genes Immun* 2014; **15**: 16-24 [PMID: 24173146 DOI: 10.1038/gene.2013.56]

- 128 Zampino R, Ingrosso D, Durante-Mangoni E, Capasso R, Tripodi MF, Restivo L, Zappia V, Ruggiero G, Adinolfi LE. Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP) -493G/T gene polymorphism contributes to fat liver accumulation in HCV genotype 3 infected patients. *J Viral Hepat* 2008; **15**: 740-746 [PMID: 18482281 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2893.2008.00994.x]
- 129 Mirandola S, Bowman D, Hussain MM, Alberti A. Hepatic steatosis in hepatitis C is a storage disease due to HCV interaction with microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP). *Nutr Metab (Lond)* 2010; 7: 13 [PMID: 20178560 DOI: 10.1186/1743-7075-7-13]
- 130 Trépo E, Pradat P, Potthoff A, Momozawa Y, Quertinmont E, Gustot T, Lemmers A, Berthillon P, Amininejad L, Chevallier M, Schlué J, Kreipe H, Devière J, Manns M, Trépo C, Sninsky J, Wedemeyer H, Franchimont D, Moreno C. Impact of patatin-like phospholipase-3 (rs738409 C& gt; G) polymorphism on fibrosis progression and steatosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 2011; 54: 60-69 [PMID: 21488075 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24350]
- 131 Nischalke HD, Berger C, Luda C, Müller T, Berg T, Coenen M, Krämer B, Körner C, Trebicka J, Grünhage F, Lammert F, Nattermann J, Sauerbruch T, Spengler U. The CXCL1 rs4074 A allele is associated with enhanced CXCL1 responses to TLR2 ligands and predisposes to cirrhosis in HCV genotype 1-infected Caucasian patients. *J Hepatol* 2012; 56: 758-764 [PMID: 22173151 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.10.019]
- 132 Fabris C, Falleti E, Cussigh A, Bitetto D, Fontanini E, Bignulin S, Cmet S, Fornasiere E, Fumolo E, Fangazio S, Cerutti A, Minisini R, Pirisi M, Toniutto P. IL-28B rs12979860 C/T allele distribution in patients with liver cirrhosis: role in the course of chronic viral hepatitis and the development of HCC. J Hepatol 2011; 54: 716-722 [PMID: 21146242 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.07.019]
- 133 Suo GJ, Zhao ZX. Association of the interleukin-28B gene polymorphism with development of hepatitis virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma and liver cirrhosis: a meta-analysis. *Genet Mol Res* 2013; 12: 3708-3717 [PMID: 24085431 DOI: 10.4238/2013.September.19.1]
- 134 Radwan MI, Pasha HF, Mohamed RH, Hussien HI, El-Khshab MN. Influence of transforming growth factor-β1 and tumor necrosis factor-α genes polymorphisms on the development of cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma in chronic hepatitis C patients. *Cytokine* 2012; **60**: 271-276 [PMID: 22682513 DOI: 10.1016/j.cyto.2012.05.010]
- 135 Okamoto K, Mimura K, Murawaki Y, Yuasa I. Association of functional gene polymorphisms of matrix metalloproteinase (MMP)-1, MMP-3 and MMP-9 with the progression of chronic liver disease. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2005; 20: 1102-1108 [PMID: 15955221 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2005.03860.x]
- 136 Adinolfi LE, Ingrosso D, Cesaro G, Cimmino A, D'Antò M, Capasso R, Zappia V, Ruggiero G. Hyperhomocysteinemia and the MTHFR C677T polymorphism promote steatosis and fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C patients. *Hepatology* 2005; **41**: 995-1003 [PMID: 15834927 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20664]
- 137 Mah YH, Kao JH, Liu CJ, Chen CL, Chen PJ, Lai MY, Chen DS. Prevalence and clinical implications of HFE gene mutations (C282Y and H63D) in patients with chronic hepatitis B and C in Taiwan. *Liver Int* 2005; 25: 214-219 [PMID: 15780041 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2005.01055.x]
- 138 Baur K, Mertens JC, Schmitt J, Iwata R, Stieger B, Eloranta JJ, Frei P, Stickel F, Dill MT, Seifert B, Ferrari HA, von Eckardstein A, Bochud PY, Müllhaupt B, Geier A. Combined effect of 25-OH vitamin D plasma levels and genetic vitamin D receptor (NR 111) variants on fibrosis progression rate in HCV patients. *Liver Int* 2012; **32**: 635-643 [PMID: 22151003 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2011.02674.x]
- 139 Jin XY, Wang YQ, Yan T, Wang J, Qing S, Ding N, Tian H, Zhao P. Interleukin-10 gene promoter polymorphism and susceptibility to liver cirrhosis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2014; 61: 442-446 [PMID: 24901158]

- 140 Xia P, Zhou M, Dong DS, Xing YN, Bai Y. Association of polymorphisms in interleukin-18 and interleukin-28B genes with outcomes of hepatitis B virus infections: a meta-analysis. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 1129-1137 [PMID: 24026885 DOI: 10.1007/ s13277-013-1151-y]
- 141 Yang ZX, Wang H, Gao CF, Xu LL, Zhao WJ. [Effect of polymorphism of transforming growth factor beta1 gene on HBV-induced liver cirrhosis]. *Zhonghua Yi Xue Zazhi* 2005; 85: 1021-1026 [PMID: 16029542]
- 142 Li H, Wu HL, Lv H, Wei HS, Wang HB, Wang PL. [The association of TGF beta1 and AT1R gene polymorphisms with hereditary susceptibility and clinical phenotype of HBV-induced liver cirrhosis]. *Zhonghua Yi Xue Yi Chuan Xue Zazhi* 2007; 24: 298-301 [PMID: 17557241]
- 143 Zhao YP, Wang H, Fang M, Ji Q, Yang ZX, Gao CF. Study of the association between polymorphisms of the COL1A1 gene and HBV-related liver cirrhosis in Chinese patients. *Dig Dis Sci* 2009; 54: 369-376 [PMID: 18536987 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-008-0340-9]
- 144 Lee SK, Yi CH, Kim MH, Cheong JY, Cho SW, Yang SJ, Kwack K. Genetic association between functional haplotype of collagen type III alpha 1 and chronic hepatitis B and cirrhosis in Koreans. *Tissue Antigens* 2008; 72: 539-548 [PMID: 19000145 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1399-0039.2008.01144.x]
- 145 Petersen KF, Dufour S, Hariri A, Nelson-Williams C, Foo JN, Zhang XM, Dziura J, Lifton RP, Shulman GI. Apolipoprotein C3 gene variants in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. N Engl J Med 2010; 362: 1082-1089 [PMID: 20335584 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa0907295]
- 146 Romeo S, Kozlitina J, Xing C, Pertsemlidis A, Cox D, Pennacchio LA, Boerwinkle E, Cohen JC, Hobbs HH. Genetic variation in PNPLA3 confers susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Nat Genet* 2008; 40: 1461-1465 [PMID: 18820647 DOI: 10.1038/ ng.257]
- 147 Kotronen A, Johansson LE, Johansson LM, Roos C, Westerbacka J, Hamsten A, Bergholm R, Arkkila P, Arola J, Kiviluoto T, Fisher RM, Ehrenborg E, Orho-Melander M, Ridderstråle M, Groop L, Yki-Järvinen H. A common variant in PNPLA3, which encodes adiponutrin, is associated with liver fat content in humans. *Diabetologia* 2009; **52**: 1056-1060 [PMID: 19224197 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-009-1285-z]
- 148 Sookoian S, Castaño GO, Burgueño AL, Gianotti TF, Rosselli MS, Pirola CJ. A nonsynonymous gene variant in the adiponutrin gene is associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease severity. *J Lipid Res* 2009; **50**: 2111-2116 [PMID: 19738004 DOI: 10.1194/jlr. P900013-JLR200]
- 149 Rotman Y, Koh C, Zmuda JM, Kleiner DE, Liang TJ. The association of genetic variability in patatin-like phospholipase domain-containing protein 3 (PNPLA3) with histological severity of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 2010; **52**: 894-903 [PMID: 20684021 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23759]
- 150 Valenti L, Al-Serri A, Daly AK, Galmozzi E, Rametta R, Dongiovanni P, Nobili V, Mozzi E, Roviaro G, Vanni E, Bugianesi E, Maggioni M, Fracanzani AL, Fargion S, Day CP. Homozygosity for the patatin-like phospholipase-3/adiponutrin I148M polymorphism influences liver fibrosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatology* 2010; **51**: 1209-1217 [PMID: 20373368 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23622]
- 151 Bernard S, Touzet S, Personne I, Lapras V, Bondon PJ, Berthezène F, Moulin P. Association between microsomal triglyceride transfer protein gene polymorphism and the biological features of liver steatosis in patients with type II diabetes. *Diabetologia* 2000; 43: 995-999 [PMID: 10990076]
- 152 Namikawa C, Shu-Ping Z, Vyselaar JR, Nozaki Y, Nemoto Y, Ono M, Akisawa N, Saibara T, Hiroi M, Enzan H, Onishi S. Polymorphisms of microsomal triglyceride transfer protein gene and manganese superoxide dismutase gene in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *J Hepatol* 2004; **40**: 781-786 [PMID: 15094225 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2004.01.028]
- 153 **Song J**, da Costa KA, Fischer LM, Kohlmeier M, Kwock L, Wang S, Zeisel SH. Polymorphism of the PEMT gene and susceptibility

to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *FASEB J* 2005; **19**: 1266-1271 [PMID: 16051693 DOI: 10.1096/fj.04-3580com]

- 154 Dong H, Wang J, Li C, Hirose A, Nozaki Y, Takahashi M, Ono M, Akisawa N, Iwasaki S, Saibara T, Onishi S. The phosphatidylethanolamine N-methyltransferase gene V175M single nucleotide polymorphism confers the susceptibility to NASH in Japanese population. *J Hepatol* 2007; 46: 915-920 [PMID: 17391797 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2006.12.012]
- 155 Musso G, Gambino R, De Michieli F, Durazzo M, Pagano G, Cassader M. Adiponectin gene polymorphisms modulate acute adiponectin response to dietary fat: Possible pathogenetic role in NASH. *Hepatology* 2008; 47: 1167-1177 [PMID: 18311774 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22142]
- 156 Tokushige K, Hashimoto E, Noto H, Yatsuji S, Taniai M, Torii N, Shiratori K. Influence of adiponectin gene polymorphisms in Japanese patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. J Gastroenterol 2009; 44: 976-982 [PMID: 19484180 DOI: 10.1007/ s00535-009-0085-z]
- 157 Stefan N, Machicao F, Staiger H, Machann J, Schick F, Tschritter O, Spieth C, Weigert C, Fritsche A, Stumvoll M, Häring HU. Polymorphisms in the gene encoding adiponectin receptor 1 are associated with insulin resistance and high liver fat. *Diabetologia* 2005; 48: 2282-2291 [PMID: 16205883 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-005-1948-3]
- 158 Kotronen A, Yki-Järvinen H, Aminoff A, Bergholm R, Pietiläinen KH, Westerbacka J, Talmud PJ, Humphries SE, Hamsten A, Isomaa B, Groop L, Orho-Melander M, Ehrenborg E, Fisher RM. Genetic variation in the ADIPOR2 gene is associated with liver fat content and its surrogate markers in three independent cohorts. *Eur J Endocrinol* 2009; 160: 593-602 [PMID: 19208777 DOI: 10.1530/EJE-08-0900]
- 159 Hui Y, Yu-Yuan L, Yu-Qiang N, Wei-Hong S, Yan-Lei D, Xiao-Bo L, Yong-Jian Z. Effect of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors-gamma and co-activator-lalpha genetic polymorphisms on plasma adiponectin levels and susceptibility of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in Chinese people. *Liver Int* 2008; 28: 385-392 [PMID: 17999673 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2007.01623.x]
- 160 Yoneda M, Hotta K, Nozaki Y, Endo H, Uchiyama T, Mawatari H, Iida H, Kato S, Hosono K, Fujita K, Yoneda K, Takahashi H, Kirikoshi H, Kobayashi N, Inamori M, Abe Y, Kubota K, Saito S, Maeyama S, Wada K, Nakajima A. Association between PPARGC1A polymorphisms and the occurrence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). *BMC Gastroenterol* 2008; 8: 27 [PMID: 18588668 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230X-8-27]
- 161 Chen S, Li Y, Li S, Yu C. A Val227Ala substitution in the peroxisome proliferator activated receptor alpha (PPAR alpha) gene associated with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease and decreased waist circumference and waist-to-hip ratio. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2008; 23: 1415-1418 [PMID: 18853997 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1440-1746.2008.05523.x]
- 162 Oliveira CP, Stefano JT, Cavaleiro AM, Zanella Fortes MA, Vieira SM, Rodrigues Lima VM, Santos TE, Santos VN, de Azevedo Salgado AL, Parise ER, Ferreira Alves VA, Carrilho FJ, Corrêa-Giannella ML. Association of polymorphisms of glutamate-cystein ligase and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein genes in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 25: 357-361 [PMID: 19817962 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.06001.x]
- 163 Yoneda M, Hotta K, Nozaki Y, Endo H, Tomeno W, Watanabe S, Hosono K, Mawatari H, Iida H, Fujita K, Takahashi H, Kirikoshi

H, Kobayashi N, Inamori M, Kubota K, Shimamura T, Saito S, Maeyama S, Wada K, Nakajima A. Influence of inducible nitric oxide synthase polymorphisms in Japanese patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Hepatol Res* 2009; **39**: 963-971 [PMID: 19624767 DOI: 10.1111/j.1872-034X.2009.00539.x]

- 164 Sookoian S, Castaño G, Gianotti TF, Gemma C, Rosselli MS, Pirola CJ. Genetic variants in STAT3 are associated with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Cytokine* 2008; 44: 201-206 [PMID: 18789715 DOI: 10.1016/j.cyto.2008.08.001]
- 165 Valenti L, Fracanzani AL, Dongiovanni P, Santorelli G, Branchi A, Taioli E, Fiorelli G, Fargion S. Tumor necrosis factor alpha promoter polymorphisms and insulin resistance in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gastroenterology* 2002; 122: 274-280 [PMID: 11832442]
- 166 Hu ZW, Luo HB, Xu YM, Guo JW, Deng XL, Tong YW, Tang X. Tumor necrosis factor--alpha gene promoter polymorphisms in Chinese patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver diseases. *Acta Gastroenterol Belg* 2009; 72: 215-221 [PMID: 19637776]
- 167 Cengiz M, Yasar DG, Ergun MA, Akyol G, Ozenirler S. The role of interleukin-6 and interleukin-8 gene polymorphisms in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *Hepat Mon* 2014; 14: e24635 [PMID: 25737730 DOI: 10.5812/hepatmon.24635]
- 168 Carulli L, Canedi I, Rondinella S, Lombardini S, Ganazzi D, Fargion S, De Palma M, Lonardo A, Ricchi M, Bertolotti M, Carulli N, Loria P. Genetic polymorphisms in non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: interleukin-6-174G/C polymorphism is associated with non-alcoholic steatohepatitis. *Dig Liver Dis* 2009; **41**: 823-828 [PMID: 19403348 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2009.03.005]
- 169 Sazci A, Ergul E, Aygun C, Akpinar G, Senturk O, Hulagu S. Methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase gene polymorphisms in patients with nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH). *Cell Biochem Funct* 2008; 26: 291-296 [PMID: 17563923 DOI: 10.1002/ cbf.1424]
- 170 George DK, Goldwurm S, MacDonald GA, Cowley LL, Walker NI, Ward PJ, Jazwinska EC, Powell LW. Increased hepatic iron concentration in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis is associated with increased fibrosis. *Gastroenterology* 1998; 114: 311-318 [PMID: 9453491]
- 171 Bonkovsky HL, Jawaid Q, Tortorelli K, LeClair P, Cobb J, Lambrecht RW, Banner BF. Non-alcoholic steatohepatitis and iron: increased prevalence of mutations of the HFE gene in nonalcoholic steatohepatitis. *J Hepatol* 1999; **31**: 421-429 [PMID: 10488699 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(99)80032-4]
- 172 Valenti L, Dongiovanni P, Fracanzani AL, Santorelli G, Fatta E, Bertelli C, Taioli E, Fiorelli G, Fargion S. Increased susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in heterozygotes for the mutation responsible for hereditary hemochromatosis. *Dig Liver Dis* 2003; 35: 172-178 [PMID: 12779071]
- 173 Sookoian S, Castaño G, Gianotti TF, Gemma C, Pirola CJ. Polymorphisms of MRP2 (ABCC2) are associated with susceptibility to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *J Nutr Biochem* 2009; 20: 765-770 [PMID: 18926681 DOI: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2008.07.005]
- 174 Yoneda M, Hotta K, Nozaki Y, Endo H, Uchiyama T, Mawatari H, Iida H, Kato S, Fujita K, Takahashi H, Kirikoshi H, Kobayashi N, Inamori M, Abe Y, Kubota K, Saito S, Maeyama S, Wada K, Nakajima A. Association between angiotensin II type 1 receptor polymorphisms and the occurrence of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *Liver Int* 2009; **29**: 1078-1085 [PMID: 19302184 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2009.01988.x]

P- Reviewer: Niu zs, Ruiz-Margain A S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11567 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11567-11583 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Non-invasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis

Yoav Lurie, Muriel Webb, Ruth Cytter-Kuint, Shimon Shteingart, Gerardo Z Lederkremer

Yoav Lurie, Liver Unit, Shaare Zedek Medical Center, affiliated with the Hebrew University School of Medicine, Jerusalem 91031, Israel

Muriel Webb, Liver Unit, Department of Gastroenterology, Tel Aviv Medical Center, Tel Aviv 69978, Israel

Ruth Cytter-Kuint, Radiology Department, Shaare Zedek Medical Center, Jerusalem 91031, Israel

Shimon Shteingart, Digestive Disease Institute, Shaare Zedek Medical Center, affiliated with the Hebrew University School of Medicine, Jerusalem 91031, Israel

Gerardo Z Lederkremer, Department of Cell Research and Immunology, George Wise Faculty of Life Sciences, Tel Aviv University, Tel Aviv 69978, Israel

Author contributions: All authors contributed to this manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Dr. Yoav Lurie, MD, Liver Unit, Shaare Zedek Medical Center, affiliated with the Hebrew University School of Medicine, Jerusalem 91031, Israel. yoav@szmc.org.il Telephone: +972-2-6555035 Fax: +972-2-6555359

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 7, 2015 First decision: June 26, 2015 Revised: July 23, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

The evaluation and follow up of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis have been traditionally performed by liver biopsy. However, during the last 20 years, it has become evident that this "gold-standard" is imperfect; even according to its proponents, it is only "the best" among available methods. Attempts at uncovering non-invasive diagnostic tools have yielded multiple scores, formulae, and imaging modalities. All are better tolerated, safer, more acceptable to the patient, and can be repeated essentially as often as required. Most are much less expensive than liver biopsy. Consequently, their use is growing, and in some countries the number of biopsies performed, at least for routine evaluation of hepatitis B and C, has declined sharply. However, the accuracy and diagnostic value of most, if not all, of these methods remains controversial. In this review for the practicing physician, we analyze established and novel biomarkers and physical techniques. We may be witnessing in recent years the beginning of the end of the first phase for the development of non-invasive markers. Early evidence suggests that they might be at least as good as liver biopsy. Novel experimental markers and imaging techniques could produce a dramatic change in diagnosis in the near future.

Key words: Liver; Fibrosis; Cirrhosis; Non-invasive; Serum biomarkers; Ultrasonography; Computerized tomography; Magnetic resonance imaging

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Liver fibrosis (leading to liver cirrhosis), and not inflammation and cytolysis, is the main cause of liver disease-associated morbidity and mortality. During the last 20 years, it has become evident, even to its proponents that liver biopsy, is no longer the "goldstandard". At most, it is the old standard. Non-invasive diagnostic scores, formulae, and imaging modalities, all of which can be repeated as often as required, are cheaper, better tolerated, safer, and more acceptable



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

to the patient than liver biopsy. Although their accuracy is still controversial, early evidence indicates that they might be at least as good as liver biopsy.

Lurie Y, Webb M, Cytter-Kuint R, Shteingart S, Lederkremer GZ. Non-invasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11567-11583 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11567.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11567

INTRODUCTION

Until the mid-20th century, chronic liver diseases could be diagnosed ante mortem with certainty only at a very advanced stage, usually after the onset of cirrhosis^[1,2]. The first quantifiable noninvasive markers of liver disease were serum levels of liver enzymes. Alkaline phosphatase and transaminases became available in 1930 and 1955-1956, respectively. The spectrum of chronic liver disease expanded, and the submerged part of the chronic liver disease "iceberg" became known. Almost simultaneously (1958) Menghini introduced his "one second liver biopsy" technique and needle. Examination of liver tissue "Intra Vitam" became possible and contributed to the exposure of additional hidden parts of the iceberg, both qualitatively and quantitatively. Various imaging techniques came later and contributed their share.

The introduction of more and more efficient therapeutics in the 1980's transformed hepatology from a mainly descriptive discipline into an active one, able to cure many patients. More precise quantitation of the degree of liver damage became necessary for "To treat or not to treat" decisions, but neither liver biopsy (LB)^[3] nor single parameters like alanine aminotransferase (ALT), aspartate aminotransferase (AST), or platelet numbers were adequate. Standing on the shoulders of giants, Child and Turcotte^[4] and Maddrey *et al*^[5], investigators combined the power of single parameters by inserting them into various scores and formulae, thus greatly improving their predictive power.

The following review is a practical guide for the clinician.

OVERVIEW OF LIVER FIBROSIS

Liver fibrosis, leading to liver cirrhosis, is the result of several processes, which include the stimulation of fibrogenesis [extracellular matrix (ECM) synthesis] and regulation of fibrolysis (ECM degradation)^[6,7]. It is initiated by a variety of insults leading to the death of hepatocytes, prominently viral infections [hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV)], alcohol, and diet [non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD)]. This leads to activation of hepatic stellate cells (HSCs), which is the main mechanism leading to liver fibrosis^[8]. HSCs are a main storage for retinol, a precursor of vitamin A, and control ECM turnover by secretion of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and MMP-inhibitors (TIMPs). Three stages are involved in the fibrogenic process through HSC activation: a pre-inflammatory phase of HSC activation by dying hepatocytes, an inflammatory phase, when HSCs are further stimulated to transdifferentiate to myofibroblasts (MFB)^[9], and a postinflammatory phase, when MFBs secrete stimulating cytokines and ECM components. These cytokines can stimulate MFBs and HSCs, creating a positive feedback loop that perpetuates the fibrogenic process. The main cytokine mediating this effect is transforming growth factor beta $(TGF-\beta)^{[10]}$. TGF- β stimulates ECM gene expression and decreases ECM degradation by downregulation of MMPs and upregulation of TIMPs. HSCs can also be activated through oxidative stress in the form of reactive oxygen species, an important pathway in alcoholic liver injury, NSFLD, and iron overload. The oxidative species can also be produced by activated Kupffer cells. MFBs change the structure of the ECM by altering the types of deposited collagen, laminin, glycoproteins, and proteoglycans (for example heparan sulfate). Changes in the secretion and degradation of ECM components are used as biomarkers for some of the noninvasive screening techniques. The change in ECM structure, in turn, increases ECM stiffness, a change that is measured in some of the physical techniques for noninvasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis.

SERUM MARKERS

Many of the serum markers are enzymes that are measured in routine laboratory tests but are not specific to the liver and can be released upon inflammation of other tissues.

Others are secreted molecules, such as bilirubin, alpha-fetoprotein, alpha-2-macroglobulin, haptoglobin and apolipoprotein A1.

Albumin is specifically secreted from the liver, and its levels are reduced mainly in severe liver disease but also in other clinically relevant diseases (inflammatory diseases, renal diseases with significant proteinuria, malnutrition, protein losing enteropathy). Therefore, although albumin is a good indicator of ill health, it lacks specificity for liver disease.

None of these markers is of much use by itself but are useful when combined in marker panels^[11,12].

Combinations of biomarkers or marker panels have been established in recent years for clinical use. The most common ones are summarized in Table 1. They are all based on indirect biomarkers (see below), except for hyaluronic acid or hyaluronan (HA) and panels that include it (Fibrometer and Hepascore).

Although some of these markers, or combinations of them, are now established in clinical use, their prognostic value is not clear-cut. They are increasingly useful in the exclusion of advanced fibrosis and



Table 1 Diagr	nostic accuracy of established serum markers				
Test	Parameters	Prognosis	Sensitivity	Specificity	AUROC
APRI	AST, platelet count	Significant fibrosis	81	55	0.77
		Cirrhosis	77	75	0.84
FIB-4	Platelet count, AST, ALT, age	Significant fibrosis	64	68	0.74
		Cirrhosis	90	58	0.87
Fibrotest	Haptoglobin, α 2-macroglobulin, apolipoprotein A1, γ GT,	Significant fibrosis	92	38	0.79
	bilirubin				
		Cirrhosis	83	76	0.86
Forns Index	Age, platelet count, γGT, cholesterol	Significant fibrosis	88	52	0.76
		Cirrhosis	98	27	0.87
HA	hyaluronan	Significant fibrosis	-	-	0.75
		Cirrhosis ¹	65	86	0.92
HepaScore	Bilirubin, γ GT, hyaluronan, α 2-macroglobulin, age, gender	Significant fibrosis	66	79	0.79
		Cirrhosis	72	86	0.89
Fibrometer	Platelet count, prothrombin index, AST, α2-macro-globulin,	Significant fibrosis	69	81	0.82
		Cirrhosis ¹	62	87	0.90

¹All values are medians. Except for these values, which were taken from Ref. [11], all other values are from Ref. [42]. APRI: AST to platelet ratio index; AST: Aspartate aminotransferase; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase, γ GT: γ -glutamyltransferase.

cirrhosis but do not distinguish well early and intermediate stages of fibrosis, a problem shared with the past "gold standard" - $LB^{[3,13]}$.

However, some novel experimental markers hold promise of improving this noninvasive diagnostic ability in the near future.

The biomarkers can be divided into direct and indirect markers. Direct biomarkers reflect the changes in the ECM structure, including markers of ECM turnover, fibrogenesis, and fibrolysis. Indirect biomarkers are related to liver damage and/or decline in liver function, during the development of fibrosis and cirrhosis. They have also been called class I (direct) and class II (indirect) biomarkers^[14]. For the sake of clarity, we will discuss established and experimental markers separately.

Established serum markers

AST/ALT ratio: ALT and AST commonly misnamed "Liver function tests" are actually "Liver damage tests", as they are released from damaged cells. Taken together, they yield much more information than each one alone.

De Ritis *et al*^[15] proposed the AST/ALT ratio in 1957, only 2 years after these tests were described. Williams and Hoofnagle from the National Institutes of Health (NIH) described very similar findings in 1988: "In the majority of cases of chronic viral hepatitis, the AST/ALT ratio was less than 1.0. However, there was a statistically significant correlation between the AST/ALT ratio and the presence of cirrhosis. Among 100 patients with chronic type B hepatitis, the mean AST/ALT ratio was 0.59 in those without cirrhosis and 1.02 in those with cirrhosis. Furthermore, the AST/ALT ratio often rose to greater than 1.0 when cirrhosis first became manifest. Thus, the finding of an AST/ALT ratio of greater than 1.0 in a patient with nonalcoholic liver disease should suggest the presence of cirrhosis. In addition, the use of the AST/ALT ratio as a means of separating alcoholic and nonalcoholic liver disease must be tempered with the knowledge that this ratio may be less helpful in the presence of cirrhosis".

Testa's group from Genoa showed in 1999 that an AST/ALT ratio of < 1 correctly classified 170 patients suffering from chronic hepatitis, and misclassified seven patients suffering from cirrhosis as suffering from chronic hepatitis. Thus, a ratio < 1 rules out cirrhosis with a great degree of certainty. The AST/ALT ratio performed less well among 171 cirrhotics; indeed, 130 had a ratio > 1, but 41 had a ratio of < 1. There was also a strong correlation between the De Ritis index and monoethylglycinexylidide (MEGX) formation, and indocyanine green (ICG) clearance^[16].

It is fascinating to note that 16 years later, in the European Association for the Study of the Liver (EASL) 2015 postgraduate course, one of the take home messages was identical: "Simple and complex serum based tests have > 90% predictive value for excluding cirrhosis, though are poorly predictive of cirrhosis"^{(17]}.

McPherson *et al*^[18], from Newcastle upon Tyne found that the De Ritis index could avoid LB in 69% of NAFLD patients and had a negative predictive value (NPV) to exclude advanced fibrosis of 95% at a cutoff of 0.8. The other scores, the Bard, the Fibrosis 4 (OFIB-4), and NAFLD fibrosis score, also performed very, well saving 38%-62% of biopsies.

APRI: stands for AST-Platelet Ratio Index. It is calculated in the following way: APRI = [AST level (/ ULN)/Platelet counts $(10^{9}/L)$] × 100 and is one of the simplest marker panels that can diagnose significant fibrosis and cirrhosis with acceptable accuracy^[19]. It has been extensively evaluated in HCV. A meta-analysis including 40 studies and a total of 8739 HCV patients showed that APRI had an area under the receiver operating characteristic (AUROC) of 0.77 for

the diagnosis of significant fibrosis (\geq F2), 0.80 for severe fibrosis (\geq F3), and 0.83 for cirrhosis^[20]. Similar results for cirrhosis were found for a group of chronic HBV patients^[21]. Recent studies indicate that APRI was comparable to other, more complex established panels in excluding advanced but not moderate fibrosis^[22,23]. In a comparison of four tests (FibroTest, APRI, FIB-4, and Forns' Score) before and after telaprevir treatment of 1208 chronic HCV patients, APRI showed the most significant decrease^[24], confirming the validity of this test found in previous studies^[25,26]. A metaanalysis of 22 studies (n = 4266) showed that the summary AUROCs of APRI for significant fibrosis and cirrhosis were 0.76 [95% confidence interval (CI), 0.74-0.79] and 0.82 (95%CI: 0.79-0.86), respectively. For significant fibrosis, an APRI threshold of 0.5 was 81% sensitive and 50% specific. At a 40% prevalence of significant fibrosis, this threshold had a NPV of 80% and could reduce the necessity for liver biopsies by 35%. For cirrhosis, a threshold of 1.0 was 76% sensitive and 71% specific. At a 15% cirrhosis prevalence, the NPV of this threshold was 91%^[27].

The World Health Organization(WHO) guidelines on the assessment of the degree of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis in hepatitis C patients suggested that "In resource-limited settings, the aminotransferase/ platelet ratio index (APRI) or FIB-4 tests be used for the assessment of hepatic fibrosis rather than other noninvasive tests that require more resources such as elastography or Fibrotest". (of note, this was a conditional recommendation, based on low quality of evidence)^[28].

NAFLD, firmly established as a clinical entity only in 1979^[29], is rapidly becoming the most prevalent liver disease in affluent society. Because it is asymptomatic and lacks serological markers, its onset and course are even more insidious than viral and autoimmune liver diseases. Thus, an ultrasound (US) scan of the liver is the first diagnostic step. However, as shown by Tapper's group from Boston on 358 patients with biopsy proven NAFLD, 17.6% of patients diagnosed with steatosis also suffer from "biopsy proven" advanced fibrosis, and 16.7% (one in six) of the patients without US detected steatosis had advanced nonalcoholic steatohepatits (NASH), defined as an NFALD activity score (NAS) score > 4. Clearly, US alone does not suffice, and the authors recommended adding APRI. An APRI value > 1 was the most significant predictor of advanced fibrosis in the study population. The predictors of having advanced NASH are being female, having a body mass index (BMI) of > 30, and an AST > 40. In indeterminate cases, a LB should be seriously considered^[30].

In 2015, Xiao *et al*^[31] from Chengdu compared APRI and FIB-4, the two most validated noninvasive indices, in a meta-analysis of 39 articles with 9377 hepatitis B patients. For the diagnosis of cirrhosis, APRI had an AUROC of 0.726, and FIB-4 had an AUROC of

0.844. The authors concluded that APRI and FIB4 can identify HBV related fibrosis with moderate sensitivity and accuracy.

FIB-4: Is a combination of four simple variables: AST, ALT, age, and platelet count. It is calculated with the following formula:

The FIB-4 index = [age (years) × AST (IU/L)]/ [platelet count $(10^{9}/L) \times ALT (IU/L)]^{1/2}$.

It was initially evaluated in human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)/HCV coinfected patients^[32]. FIB-4 performed similarly to FibroTest in the diagnosis of advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis in HCV patients^[33], and also in a more recent study of 89 HBV and HCV patients^[34]. It was also comparable to APRI, with AUROCs around 0.8^[35], and of 0.73 in a recent study of 388 patients^[23].

Fibrotest: "Fibrosure in the US" patented by Biopredictive, Paris, France is probably the most validated of the established panels. It is a proprietary combination of five serum biochemical markers (alpha-2-macroglobulin, apolipoprotein A1, haptoglobin, γ -glut amyltranspeptidase, and bilirubin) that are altered with liver fibrosis^[36]. Its score is correlated with the degree of liver damage. A meta-analysis of eight studies, including 1842 patients, showed a median AUROC of 0.84 for the diagnosis of advanced fibrosis^[37], confirming previous studies that indicated the validity of the test for the diagnosis of advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis but not of mild or intermediate fibrosis^[38]. Scores may be influenced by acute inflammation, which leads to increases in serum α 2-macroglobulin and haptoglobin levels^[39]. Reduction in the Fibrotest score was also observed after treatment of patients^[25,40], although in a recent study the change was not as significant with Fibrotest than with other tests^[24].

The Forns index combines four simple variables: platelet count, cholesterol levels, age, and gamma glutamyltransferase (GGT)^[41]. In a recent review of 22 studies, the median AUROC obtained for significant fibrosis for the Forns index was 0.76 for significant fibrosis and 0.87 for cirrhosis, similar to that obtained with APRI^[42]. The score was also reduced significantly during antiviral treatment^[24,25].

Hyaluronan is a high molecular weight glycosaminoglycan that is found in the ECM. It enters the circulation during ECM turnover and is rapidly taken up and degraded in the liver through hepatic endothelial cells. Elevated HA levels may reflect increased production of HA, or reduced clearance of circulating HA and, therefore, may correlate with inflammatory activity and fibrosis. In chronic HCV patients, the AUROC of HA was 0.79 for cirrhosis^[43] but was less satisfactory for less severe fibrosis. The AUROC was 0.72 in a recent study of 89 patients^[34].

Hepascore combines HA with several other parameters: bilirubin, GGT, alpha-2 macroglobulin, age, and gender^[44]. The AUROC for diagnosis of cirrhosis was

Table 2 Diagnostic accuracy of selected experimental serum markers							
Marker	Prognosis	Sensitivity	Specificity	AUROC			
PIIINP	Significant fibrosis	74	75	0.72			
	Cirrhosis	64	66	0.76			
PINP	Significant fibrosis	70	73	-			
	Cirrhosis	63	73	-			
YKL-40	Significant fibrosis	78	81	0.81			
	Cirrhosis	80	71	0.80			
TIMP	Significant fibrosis	66	72	0.71			
	Cirrhosis	91	65	0.90			
sH2a + ALT ¹	Significant fibrosis	65	85	0.79			
	Advanced fibrosis	-	-	0.86			
	and cirrhosis						

¹Except for these values, which were taken from Ref. [87], all other values are medians from Ref. [11]. PIIINP: N-terminal pro-peptide of collagen type II; PINP: N-terminal propeptide of collagen type I ; TIMP: Tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase; sH2a: Soluble H2a; ALT: Alanine aminotransferase.

high, 0.89, but it was not better than other tests for significant fibrosis $^{[42]}$.

Fibrometer, patented by Echosens (Paris, France) combines glucose, AST, ferritin, platelet, ALT, body weight, and age by a proprietary formula^[45]. In a recent review, the median AUROC for Fibrometer was 0.82 for significant fibrosis and 0.91 for cirrhosis^[42], better when compared directly with APRI and FibroTest. It also showed improvement during antiviral treatment^[25].

Cirrhometer, patented by Echosens combines the same parameters as Fibrometer but with specific coefficients targeted for the diagnosis of cirrhosis and was developed by the same group of investigators from Angers, France. Boursier *et al*^[46] from that group published a long term (mean of 9.5 years) follow up of 373 patients, amounting to 3508 person years. FIB-4, APRI, and Fibrometer at baseline were actually better than a Metavir fibrosis score at baseline at predicting serious liver related events. Cirrhometer was the only predictor of liver related death. Combining Fibrometer and Cirrhometer yielded a better index than Metavir fibrosis score, FIB4, APRI, Fibrotest, and Hepascore. This is an important paper because of two reasons: first, it shows that serum markers can be better than biopsy, and second, it does not compare the different parameters at one point in time but follows a group of patients longitudinally and then, at the end of follow up, determines which parameters were better prognosticators. These kinds of long term follow up longitudinal studies will most probably yield better prognosis, because until now most studies compared a non-invasive marker against an imperfect standard. Still, as the authors themselves acknowledge, the Fibrometer and Cirrhometer need to be further evaluated.

It has been proposed that combination of several of the tests mentioned above could reduce the need for biopsy^[47]. Non-invasive markers for the staging of liver fibrosis are at the edge of replacing liver histology as the gold standard, at least for hepatitis $C^{[48]}$.

Experimental serum markers

Direct experimental markers: Most of the experimental serum markers proposed for the diagnosis of fibrosis and cirrhosis are direct markers related to ECM metabolism. They can be classified as experimental as they are still not widely accepted clinically. The large increase in collagen synthesis by activated HSCs can be an indicator of the fibrogenic process. Collagen is synthesized as a precursor with propeptide extensions at both the N- and C-terminal ends^[49]. Before collagen deposition in the ECM, the propeptides are cleaved by N- and C-terminal proteases. The N-terminal pro-peptide of collagen type Ⅲ (PⅢNP) has been the subject of many studies as a marker of liver fibrosis^[50,51]. It was reported to detect cirrhosis with a sensitivity of about 94% and specificity of about 81%^[52], although other studies showed lower values (Table 2). In a recent study comparing pediatric and adult HCV patients, a significant correlation with advanced fibrosis was obtained in adults (AUROC 0.894) but not in children^[53]. Procollagen type Ⅲ amino terminal peptide (PIIINP) levels are elevated in hepatitis and correlate with aminotransferase levels, and it is more likely a marker of inflammation than of fibrosis^[54,55]. The main problem with PⅢNP, as well as with all other ECM-related markers, is that they are not specific for the liver, and their increase can reflect fibrosis or inflammation in other organs. The N-terminal propeptide of collagen type I (PINP) has also been studied for the diagnosis of liver fibrosis, but similar to PIIINP, it may also relate more to inflammation^[56]. Type IV collagen levels have also been correlated to liver fibrosis^[57]. The glycoprotein YKL-40, involved in remodeling of the $ECM^{[58]}$, is expressed in liver tissue, particularly in HSCs. Serum concentrations of YKL-40 correlated with other ECM-related markers, such as PⅢNP and HA. Several studies have shown elevated YKL-40 concentrations in the sera of patients with liver diseases. An AUROC of 0.81 was reported for advanced fibrosis in HCV patients^[59]. As with other ECM components, YKL-40 can also originate in tissues other than the liver^[60]. Laminin levels have also been evaluated for diagnosis of fibrosis, and in a recent study of 87 patients with chronic HBV, it gave 71.9% sensitivity and 80.0% specificity for significant fibrosis^[61].

As mentioned above, some cytokines mediate hepatic fibrogenesis and have been investigated as potential markers of fibrosis. TGF- β stimulates ECM synthesis in HSCs. TGF- β levels correlate with the presence of liver fibrosis in patients with alcoholic liver disease (ALD) and HCV^[62], and in a recent study, the AUROC obtained for advanced fibrosis was 0.835^[53]. TNF- α was associated with fibrosis in ALD^[63] and in chronic HBV patients^[64]. Platelet-derived growth factor

(PDGF) has also been proposed as a potential marker for fibrosis progression^[65]. Connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) is synthesized by HSCs and hepatocytes and is strongly dependent on TGF- $\beta^{[66,67]}$ and is also related to the fibrogenic process^[66]. Its levels also correlate with fibrosis and are decreased in cirrhosis, when fibrogenesis is finally reduced. In studies of CTGF, it gave an AUROC for cirrhosis and fibrosis of 0.955 and 0.887, respectively^[68].

The fibrolytic process in the liver is reflected by the serum levels of MMPs and TIMPs. MMP-1 concentrations decrease, while TIMP-1 levels increase during fibrosis in HCV patients^{(69]}. TIMP-1 and MMP-2 (secreted by activated HSCs) correlate well with cirrhosis but the correlation with fibrosis is less clear^[69-71].

Indirect experimental markers: Recently, indirect experimental markers have been described and evaluated. Markers of cell damage and death include CK18, evaluated in a group of 143 alcoholics, which could predict severe fibrosis with an AUROC of 0.84^[72]. Release of Golgi protein-73 (GP73) was measured in two studies involving 229 and 296 patients with different types of liver disease, showing an AUROC of 0.9 for cirrhosis but much less significant results for fibrosis^[73,74]. In a study including 111 individuals with NAFLD, ferritin levels were measured, giving an AUROC of 0.87 for advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis in combination with the BMI. Indicators of oxidative stress, such as malondialdhyde (MDA) and superoxide dismutase (SOD), were found to correlate with fibrosis in a study involving 150 HCV patients, giving AUROCs of 0.9 and 0.8, respectively, for advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis. Again, as mentioned above, the main drawback of all these markers is the lack of liver specificity, as they can be released from other damaged tissues. Interferon (IFN)-L3 expression was reported to be somewhat more restricted to the liver upon viral infection^[75]. Changes in IFN-L3 levels were reported to correlate with the response to HCV. In a recent study of 119 chronic HCV patients, serum IFN-L3 increased with advanced fibrosis^[76].

An empiric approach has been used in several studies to find differences in the proteome with the development of fibrosis and cirrhosis. In this way, a series of potential markers was identified, e.g., microfibril-associated protein 4 (MFAP-4), which gave an AUROC of 0.97 for cirrhosis and 0.76 for advanced fibrosis^[77]. Other identified possible markers in a study of chronic hepatitis C patients were alpha 2 macroglobulin (A2M)/hemopexin with AUROC 0.80 for the detection of significant fibrosis and 0.92 for advanced fibrosis^[78]. Also identified in another study as a potential marker was vitamin D binding protein (VDBP) in addition to the established A2M and apolipoprotein (AI)^[79]. Similarly, differences in the glycome of patients were investigated. Analyzing binding of serum glycoproteins to a panel of multiple lectins, 183 chronic HCV patients were tested, giving an AUROC of 0.80

for significant fibrosis; 0.88 for severe fibrosis; and 0.93 for cirrhosis, higher than those obtained in direct comparison with several established markers^[80]. In a different glycomic approach, the serum N-glycome of 128 chronic HBV patients was analyzed using DNA sequencer-assisted fluorophore-assisted carbohydrate electrophoresis (DSA-FACE). Selected peak ratios gave correlation with fibrosis, obtaining AUROC of 0.675, 0.736, and 0.754 in the diagnosis of significant fibrosis, advanced fibrosis, and early cirrhosis, respectively^[81]. These empiric -omic approaches have the drawback of the complexity of the analysis.

Finally, a series of experimental markers have been identified that are liver specific, an attribute that holds promise for a more specific diagnosis. In a recent study of 293 HBV patients, serum transferrin levels were lower in advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis (F3, F4) than in mild fibrosis (F1, F2). There was, however, an increase in F1, F2, so the difference between no fibrosis (F0) and F3, F4 was very small^[82]. The serum levels of complement C3 and C4 beta chains (synthesized in the liver), analyzed by two dimensional gel electrophoresis were found to decrease in HCV patients with cirrhosis^[83]. The hepatocyte levels of the asialoglycoprotein receptor are significantly reduced with fibrosis and cirrhosis^[84,85]. A soluble form of this receptor (sH2a) is secreted to the plasma and showed very constant levels in healthy individuals and a significant, 3 fold decrease in cirrhosis^[86]. A study in HCV patients yielded an AUROC of 0.72 for advanced fibrosis. In a combination with ALT, the AUROCs were 0.86 for advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis and 0.79 for significant fibrosis^[87].

EVALUATION OF LIVER FIBROSIS BY IMAGING METHODS

Magnetic resonance imaging

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is used routinely to assess cirrhosis and its complications. However, detection of less advanced stages of fibrosis is more challenging, and several novel MR imaging techniques were used for this purpose^[88].

Established modalities

Conventional MRI: Morphologic changes related to cirrhosis can be evaluated with conventional MRI. Macro-structural changes include surface nodularity, widening of fissures, expansion of the gallbladder fossa, notching of the right lobe, and enlargement of the lateral segments of the left lobe and caudate lobe. Parenchymal changes include fibrotic septa and bridges, regenerative nodules, and siderotic nodules or steatotic nodules. Other notable changes in some of the cases are related to portal hypertension, including splenomegaly, porto-systemic varices, ascites, and bowel wall thickening. Administration of intravenous (iv) contrast material improves the visibility of fibrosis



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

and cirrhosis-related changes and complications of cirrhosis. Fibrosis has a specific enhancement pattern with peak enhancement at the late phases (venous/ equilibrium phases). This distinctive enhancement pattern and the reticular appearance enable the differentiation of it from other vascular lesions related to cirrhosis (*e.g.*, arterio-portal shunts, HCC)^[89].

Innovative techniques

MR elastography: Similar to sonographic transient elastography (TE), MR elastography is based on the fact that the velocity and wavelength of the wave propagating in the tissue increases as the stiffness of the medium increases, *e.g.*, the fibrotic liver. Specific software and hardware are required to perform MR elastography. A driver device is placed over the patient's right upper abdomen and generates acoustic pressure waves at 40-120 Hz. These waves create shear waves in the liver. The images depict the propagating mechanical wave and a specific algorithm generates a quantitative stiffness map.

In several studies, MR elastography detected advanced fibrosis and cirrhosis in NAFLD patients and chronic hepatitis B patients. The quantitative assessment correlated significantly with the stage of fibrosis. It also proved to be an efficient tool for differentiating lower and higher grades of cirrhosis.

Compared with other MRI techniques, MR elastography is more sensitive for the assessment of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis compared with morphological features detected with conventional MRI. It has also much higher inter-observer agreement compared with MRI and diffusion weighted images (DWI). As opposed to ultrasonography, MR elastography is not affected by lack of acoustic window, obesity or presence of ascites and it is not operator dependent. Huwart *et* $al^{[90]}$ showed that MR elastography is more accurate than US elastography, APRI, or a combination of both, and its coefficient repeatability was better than US elastography.

In a meta-analysis of 12 studies done by Singh *et al*^[91] using LB as a standard, MR elastography was found to be highly accurate for the diagnosis of advanced fibrosis independent age, sex, BMI, inflammation, and etiology of the liver disease.

Limitations of MR elastography are its cost and the fact that it is time consuming. Liver stiffness may be affected also from hepatic iron overload, steatosis, vascular congestion, cholestasis, and portal hypertension. In these cases, the accuracy of MR elastography may be altered^[90-100].

T1 mapping of the liver: In this method, T1 relaxation time images are acquired and T1 maps are created using the scanner's software. Haimerl *et al*⁽¹⁰¹⁾ showed that T1 maps after the administration of liver specific contrast medium (Gd-EOB-DTPA) correlated with the stage of cirrhosis, but no correlation was found between

fibrosis and the non-contrast enhanced images. Other studies by Allkemper *et al*^[102] and Rauscher *et al*^[103] found a correlation between cirrhosis and T1 relaxation times in non-contrast enhanced MR.

A study by Banerjee et al^[104] used T1 mapping for assessment of fibrosis, 1H MR spectroscopy for quantifying lipid content, and T2* sequence for assessing iron overload. An algorithm created an iron corrected T1 value, removing the effect of elevated iron on the T1 value. MR values were compared to the histology data. The corrected T1 value identified fibrosis with sensitivity of 86% and specificity of 93% and correlated strongly with different stages of fibrosis, except for an overlap between mild and moderate fibrosis. Additionally, 1H MR spectroscopy correlated strongly with hepatic steatosis. Hepatic iron content had a strong negative correlation with T2*. In this study, the data for all three parameters- fibrosis, steatosis and iron content- was acquired in a 23 min scan^[101-104].

Experimental techniques

Reticuloendothelial specific contrast agents: Few studies have been performed with reticuloendothelial system-specific contrast agents. Superparamagnetic iron oxide (SPIO) causes signal drop in the hepatocyte containing liver parenchyma, and as a consequence, it increases the conspicuity of the detection of fibrotic tissue that is less affected by this contrast agent.

Other studies investigated the double contrast enhanced MRI technique. This technique combines a gadolinium based contrast agent and SPIO in the same study. The synergistic effect of both contrast agents increases the visibility of the fibrotic tissue and helps in differentiating advanced hepatic fibrosis from mild fibrosis. This technique also enabled the quantification of liver texture and its correlation with the stage of fibrosis. However, these contrast agents are not clinically available anymore^[105-109].

Susceptibility-weighted MRI: Susceptibility-weighted imaging is a gradient echo sequence with increased sensitivity to the presence of iron, hemoglobin, and calcifications. Measurement of liver to muscle signal intensity ratio was shown to correlate with liver fibrosis with high inter-observer agreement^[110].

Diffusion weighted MRI: DWI sequences assess the ability of protons to diffuse within a tissue. This sequence is being used routinely for oncology purposes. The apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) map is a calculated map derived from the DWI images and correlates with the proton's diffusion ability. Preliminary studies using various hardware and different sequences have attempted to correlate between the reduced ADC value that appears in fibrosis and the degree of fibrosis, but the results were not consistent. In studies by Razek *et al*⁽¹¹¹⁾ and Lewin

WJG www.wjgnet.com

et al^[112], DWI correlated with fibrosis in children and adults. In another study, DWI correlated with stages of fibrosis with sensitivity of 75%-85% (depends on the stage of the fibrosis) and specificity of 68%-94%. In this study, the ability to identify fibrosis was significantly higher for MR elastography than DWI.

The limitations of DWI in the assessment of fibrosis are due to the fact that diffusion is affected by perfusion changes, hepatic steatosis, presence of iron in the tissue, and inflammatory changes. Moreover, the sequence is sensitive to susceptibility and motion related artifacts; and since the quantitative analysis is based on the images, it is also very limited^[89,93,111,112].

Perfusion MRI: Parenchymal changes in fibrosis cause gradual obliteration of intrahepatic vessels and sinusoids and slow the passage of blood within the parenchyma. In addition, in portal hypertension, portal flow to the liver decreases and arterial flow takes place. These kinetic flow changes related to fibrosis and cirrhosis can be assessed with dynamic contrast enhanced MRI. This technique was shown to be reliable in the staging of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis.

Limitations of the study are related to the fact that perfusion is affected also by the cardiac status, fasting state, hepatic congestion, inflammation, liver masses, and hepatic portal venous flow, and, therefore, the kinetic changes are not reflecting the fibrosis exclusively. Image analysis is a time consuming process; and image quality is not sufficient for assessment of nodules, resulting in two injections of contrast material during the scan^[89,113,114].

MR spectroscopy: Assessments of liver fibrosis using MR spectroscopy achieved non-uniform results in different studies. PDE (phophodiester) can be measured by MR spectroscopy with sensitivity and specificity of 81% and 69%, respectively, for differentiating advanced from mild fibrosis. A study by Godfrey *et al*^{(96]} showed poor correlation between the phosphomonoester:phophodiester (PME:PDE) ratio and the stage of cirrhosis. The limitations of this technique are that it is time consuming and requires special hardware and software^[115,116].

Computed tomography

Morphological liver changes, signs of cirrhosis and signs of portal hypertension can be detected by computed tomography (CT, splenomegaly, collateral venous circulation, and enlarged portal vein), but CT is less sensitive for less advanced cirrhosis.

Perfusion CT: Perfusion CT may help differentiate minimal fibrosis from intermediate fibrosis in patients with chronic liver disease. Mean transient time is the most sensitive parameter, but there is still large overlap between the different parameters.

Fibro CT: An experimental processing method of conventional CT scan images, which are analyzed by additional software. Optical analysis of CT images of the liver utilizing this technique detected the stage and distribution of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis $C^{(117,118]}$.

OTHER PHYSICAL METHODS

Ultrasonography

Conventional US: US is a widely available and low cost modality that has no ionizing radiation, allowing for repeated examinations. For these reasons, it is often performed as the initial modality for evaluation of patients with suspected diffuse liver disease and for non-invasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis.

US findings that suggest progression of fibrosis in patients with chronic liver disease include altered parenchymal echogenicity with coarsened echotexture and surface nodularity that reflects the presence of regenerative nodules and fibrous septa. As cirrhosis progresses, characteristic hypertrophy of the caudate and lateral segment with volume loss of the right lobe of the liver is observed, while in the advanced phase liver atrophy is complete^[119]. These findings may lack high sensitivity and specificity, and liver morphology may be normal in the early stage of cirrhosis.

In a prospective comparative study of 85 patients with histologically assessed liver conditions, fibrosis was reliably detected on US examination with a sensitivity of 57% and a specificity of 88%^[120].

Several studies have evaluated the performance of US features. Early studies of US criteria accuracy found that by using a ratio of transverse caudate lobe width to transverse right lobe width, cirrhotic livers could be separated from non-cirrhotic liver with a sensitivity of 84%, a specificity of 100%, and an accuracy of 94%^[121]. A later study examined the performance of a 2 (nodularity and portal velocity) or 7 (nodularity, portal velocity, liver size, caudate hypertrophy, echogenicity, portal vein diameter, and spleen size) component score for the diagnosis of cirrhosis. The sensitivity was 82.2% and 78.7%, while specificity was 79.9% and 80.1%, respectively. Liver surface nodularity is considered one of the most sensitive and more reproducible US signs when associated with reduction in portal velocity^[122,123].

In a more recent study, three US parameters were investigated, liver surface nodularity, caudate lobe hypertrophy, and pattern of hepatic venous blood flow, and compared to histological findings on LB. Hepatic surface nodularity was shown to be the most direct sign of advanced fibrosis, with reported sensitivity and specificity of 54% and 95%, respectively. The addition of other signs, such as caudate lobe hypertrophy, increased the sensitivity but diminished the specificity of US^[124].

Doppler and US can also detect the development



of portal hypertension by measuring portal vein diameter, which should not exceed 13 mm in quiet respiration, velocity of flow, hepatofugal flow, ascites, and splenomegaly.

Contrast enhanced US: Contrast enhanced US (CEUS) is used in the characterization of liver tumors. However, in recent years, it has also been used to evaluate liver fibrosis, because of changes in intra hepatic microcirculation (intrahepatic shunts) that can occur in chronic liver diseases with fibrotic evolution. Several measurements have been performed, the arrival time in hepatic veins (HVAT) or more recently the intrahepatic transit time (ITT), which is defined as the time delay between the arrival of contrast in the portal vein and in the hepatic vein, the latter considered as an improved parameter in several studies. In one study, an arrival time of contrast in the hepatic vein below 17 s had 100% sensitivity and 93% specificity for cirrhosis, the HVAT being significantly shorter in cirrhotic patients than in noncirrhotic individuals (chronic liver disease and controls patients)^[125,126].

Although HVAT measurement is simple, it has some limitations, *e.g.*, cases with extrahepatic shunts. Staub *et al*^[126] used a cut-off of 13 s for the transit time and made the diagnosis of severe fibrosis with a specificity of 78.57%, a sensitivity of 78.95%, a positive predictive value of 78.33%, an NPV of 83.33%, and a performance accuracy of 78.79%^[127,128].

CEUS requires additional expertise and adds cost, and this may limit its availability for the routine detection of cirrhosis

Elastography: In the last two decades new US-based methods have been developed. Fibrosis in the liver, as in other tissues, determines a reduction in elasticity or an increase in stiffness. US elastography that can evaluate the tissue stiffness permits a non-invasive estimation of liver fibrosis^[129-131]. There are two types of US elastography, strain elastography (SE), also named real time elastography (Hi-RTE), and shear wave elastography (SWE). SE is a qualitative technique and evaluation of the tissue stiffness is obtained after manual compression. SWE is a technique that provides a quantitative measure of stiffness, expressed in meters per second (the shear wave speed) or in kilopascals (Young's Modulus) after an acoustic/ mechanical pulse induced by the machine itself.

Among SWE methods, TE (Fibroscan) is the only non-imaging method, while Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse (ARFI) (Siemens, Erlangen, Germany and Philips) and 2D-Real Time Shear Waves Elastography (2D-SWE) (Aixplorer system, Supersonic Imagine, Aix-en-Provence, France) are both imaging methods implanted in US machines.

Real-time elastography - Hi-RTE or SE: Realtime elastography is integrated in a US machine (Hitachi Medical Systems Europe Holding AG, Zug, Switzerland) and is technically different from SWE methods. Hi-RTE relies on tissue deformation induced by operator pressure. Recently, a new linear probe was used to assess the liver parenchyma while the internal compression produced by the heartbeat was considered to stress the tissue.

Hi-RTE is a qualitative method used to assess liver fibrosis, where stiffness is given in the color scale or the semi-quantitative method based on the ratio strain between two regions of interest (ROI). The first data regarding chronic hepatitis evaluated by RTE was published by Friedrich-Rust. RTE was performed in 79 patients with chronic viral hepatitis and compared with histological score after LB. The diagnostic accuracy was 0.75 for the diagnosis of significant fibrosis (fibrosis stage according to METAVIR score > or = F2), 0.73 for severe fibrosis (F > or = F3), and 0.69 for cirrhosis^[131]. Tatsumi performed Hi-RTE in 119 patients with chronic liver disease and compared the results with LB, TE, and serum markers. The levels of liver strain measured by real-time TE correlated well with liver stiffness. Hi-RTE showed a negative correlation with fibrotic stages and TE findings, suggesting that RTE is a better test than TE^[132]. A very recent study was conducted by Meng in which real-time tissue elastography (TE) and LB were performed in 166 patients with chronic hepatitis B and compared with TE. They found that real-time TE has diagnostic performance similar to that of TE in the assessment of liver fibrosis^[133]. Colombo conducted a study that evaluated 45 patients with chronic liver diseases and 27 normal subjects and compared three elastographic methods: TE, ARFI, and Hi-RTE. The AUROCs for predicting significant fibrosis (F \geq 2) for TE, RTE, and ARFI were 0.89, 0.75, and 0.81, respectively (TE was significantly better than RTE, and there was no significant difference between TE and ARFI nor between ARFI and RTE). The AUROCs for predicting liver cirrhosis (F = 4) for TE, RTE, and ARFI were 0.92, 0.85, and 0.93 respectively with no significant difference between the three curves^[134].

TE: TE is a novel method, and the first clinical data using this technique was published in 2003.

TE (Fibroscan; Echosens, Paris, France) was the first US-based elastographic method to evaluate elasticity by measuring the velocity of elastic shear waves in parenchyma generated by a mechanical push. An Ultrasonic M mode transducer is placed above the right lobe of the liver through an intercostal space and produces a mechanical vibration that generates elastic shear waves that propagate through the tissue. The propagation is followed by pulse-echo US acquisitions, and velocity of the waves is measured and expressed in kilopascals. The velocity of the waves correlates directly with the elasticity of the tissue. The stiffer the tissue, the faster the shear wave propagates. The examination is performed on a non-fasting patient lying on dorsal decubitus with the arm in maximal abduction, and the measurement is taken in the right



intercostal space. TE is rapid, easy to perform, and well-tolerated by patients with results immediately available. The technique is operator-independent. Liver stiffness is computed as the median of 10 validated measurements in accordance with manufacturer instructions. Measurements with an interquartile range of less than 30% of the median value and a success rate of greater than 60% are considered reliable. Several studies have demonstrated the reproducibility of the method^[135,136].

TE was first validated for liver fibrosis evaluation in patients with chronic hepatitis C and later evaluated in other etiologies of chronic diffuse liver diseases^[137-141]. All these studies have demonstrated that there is no specific cut-off to discriminate liver fibrosis and that it varies according to the etiology of liver disease. Many studies showed that TE is highly sensitive and can differentiate between the absence and mild fibrosis from significant fibrosis and cirrhosis but is not accurate enough to differentiate among stages of mild fibrosis, especially between F0-1 and F2. Using a cut-off value of 6.6 kPa, Sporea *et al*^[142] reached the best discrimination between absence of fibrosis/mild fibrosis (F < 2) and the presence of moderate to severe fibrosis (F \ge 2). In the meta-analysis by Friedrich-Rust et al^[143], the mean AUROC in HCV patients was 0.84 with a suggested optimal cut-off of 7.6 kPa for detecting significant fibrosis (F \ge 2), and the mean AUROC was 0.94 with an optimal cut-off of 13 kPa for predicting cirrhosis. A more recent meta-analysis published by Tsochatzis et al^[140] included 40 studies and patients with diverse etiologies of chronic liver disease (chronic hepatitis B, C, alcohol, and other causes of cirrhosis). Data regarding patients with chronic hepatitis C were extracted from 14 studies, and the summary sensitivity and specificity were 0.78 and 0.80, respectively, for predicting significant fibrosis. Data regarding patients with chronic hepatitis B were extracted from four studies, and the summary sensitivity was 0.84 and the summary specificity was 0.78. In this analysis for predicting liver cirrhosis (F4 on biopsy), the summary sensitivity was 0.83 and the summary specificity was 0.89, and the mean optimal cut-off was 15.0 ± 4.1 kPa (median 14.5 kPa). The summary sensitivity and specificity for predicting significant fibrosis were 0.79 and 0.78, respectively. The mean optimal cut-off was 7.3 ± 1.4 kPa (median 7.2 kPa).

Recently the European Federation of Societies for Ultrasound in Medicine and Biology (EFSUMB) issued guidelines in which values above 6.8-7.6 kPa in chronic viral hepatitis may indicate the presence of significant fibrosis (F \geq 2) with a high probability, while the range 11.0-13.6 kPa may indicate a cirrhotic stage (F = 4)^[144]. EASL guidelines indicate that TE can be used to assess liver fibrosis (level of recommendation A2) in patients with chronic hepatitis C^[145].

TE can also be used to predict complications of cirrhosis, such as portal hypertension, or can have a role in the post-transplant setting^[146-148]. The limi-

tations of TE include the requirement for expensive equipment, and lack of standardized cutoffs for diagnosis of fibrosis stages. Moreover, TE cannot be performed in patients with obesity and ascites because of poor penetration.

In the last few years, other US-based SWE methods have been used, integrated into conventional US equipment, enabling visualization of tissue along with assessment of tissue elasticity.

Supersonic shear wave elastography or 2D SWE:

Supersonic shear wave elastography (SSWE) use acoustic radiation force to induce microscopic tissue movements, producing shear wave in the tissue. In SWE methods, in contrast with RTE, deformation force and tissue deformation are known and, for that reason, quantitative estimation of tissue stiffness, expressed as Young's modulus (kilopascal) or shear wave velocity (m/s), can be obtained.

Two-dimensional WE is the only method that can provide real-time measurements of liver stiffness^[149]. The technique is available on the Aixplorer[®] system. The patient is placed in the supine position with the right arm in maximum abduction, and a convex probe is placed in the right intercostal space, using the best acoustic window available for liver evaluation. Acquisition is performed on the right liver lobe, and no movement of the probe is recommended in order to avoid motion artifacts and to allow map stabilization. The patient has to hold breath for 3 to 4 s in the expiration phase to acquire a stable image. The SWE box has to be placed in a homogeneous vessel free area away from the Glisson capsule. The elasticity value is displayed on the image, and color mapping in the box is depicted in real time. For quantitative measurements, a round region of interest is placed inside the SWE box, and minimum stiffness and maximum stiffness expressed in kilopascals are recorded. A measurement is considered valid if the region of interest is filled out with color.

Contrary to TE, the method can be used in patients with ascites. The first clinical study was published by Bavu et al^[150] who evaluated 133 patients with chronic hepatitis C by means of SWE, TE, and, in a subgroup of patients, LB. The AUROCs for elasticity values assessed by SWE were 0.95 for significant fibrosis, 0.96 for severe fibrosis, and 0.97 for liver cirrhosis. In this study, the AUROCs for SWE were better than those from TE performed in the same session for F \ge 2, F \geq 3, and F4. Ferraioli *et al*^[151] compared SSWE with TE and LB. The cut-off value was 7.4 kPa for F \geq 2 (AUROC = 0.91), 8.7 kPa for $F \ge 3$ (AUROC = 0.99), and 9.2 kPa for F = 4 (AUROC = 0.97). The AUROCs were similar to those in the Bavu study. More recently, Leung conducted a study in a cohort of HBV patients, comparing TE and SWE of the liver and of the spleen. SWE of liver had significantly higher accuracy than TE of liver and SWE of spleen in all fibrosis stages. The AUROCs for 2D SWE of liver, TE of liver, and 2D SWE of



spleen were 0.86, 0.80, and 0.81, respectively, for mild fibrosis (F1 stage); 0.88, 0.78, and 0.82, respectively, for moderate fibrosis (F2 stage); 0.93, 0.83, and 0.83, respectively for severe fibrosis (F3 stage); and 0.98, 0.92, and 0.84, respectively, for cirrhosis (F4 stage). Two-dimensional SWE of the liver was the most reliable parameter to assess and evaluate liver fibrosis^[152]. A very recent study was conducted by Zheng et al[153] that included 198 patients with chronic liver disease from different etiologies (HCV, HBV, autoimmune hepatitis, PBC, drug induced liver disease) using LB as a reference standard for most of them. They evaluated the individual and combined performances of 2D SWE and conventional US in assessing liver fibrosis and cirrhosis to determine when 2D SWE should be added to routine US. Two-dimensional SWE was significantly superior to conventional US in detecting liver fibrosis, but for diagnosis of decompensated cirrhosis, there was no significant difference between 2D SWE and conventional US.

ARFI: ARFI elastography is performed with a Siemens Acuson S2000TM US system. The same principle is used in a Philips system. ARFI imaging is a US-based elastography method integrated in conventional US machines where a region of interest in the liver is mechanically excited with an acoustic pulse inducing localized tissue displacement, which results in shear wave propagation. In this method, a single measurement over a small FOV is obtained (point quantification SWE). As compared with TE, ARFI elastography can be used also in patients with ascites^[154]. Usually, 10 valid measurements are performed, and a median value is calculated (expressed in m/s). Compared with TE, ARFI has similar accuracy but lower rates of measurement failures^[155].

ARFI was first used and validated in patients with chronic hepatitis C and subsequently in other etiologies of chronic liver diseases^[156]. Sporea et al^[157] found in a large cohort of patients that LS measurement by means of ARFI is a reliable method for predicting fibrosis severity in HCV patients. Similarly to TE, there is a large overlap of ARFI measurements for fibrosis F0-F2, and only severe fibrosis and cirrhosis can be excluded with great certainty. The overall correlation with histological fibrosis was not significantly different for TE in comparison with ARFI elastography. However, TE was better than ARFI for predicting the presence of liver cirrhosis and fibrosis (F \ge 1). A meta-analysis that included 36 studies revealed good accuracy of the ARFI imaging for the staging of F \ge 2 and F \ge 3 with an AUROC of 0.84, and excellent diagnostic accuracy with an AUROC of 0.93 for $F = 4^{[155]}$. In a retrospective international multicenter study that included 914 patients with chronic hepatitis C (10 centers, five countries from Europe and Asia), all patients were evaluated by means of LB, ARFI and, in a subgroup of patients, also by TE. A highly significant correlation (r = 0.654) was found between ARFI measurements

and fibrosis (P < 0.0001), being significantly higher in European as compared with Asian patients (r = 0.756, P < 0.0001 vs r = 0.544, P < 0.0001). The predictive values of ARFI for various stages of fibrosis were: F ≥ 1 - cut-off > 1.19 m/s (AUROC = 0.779); F ≥ 2 cut-off > 1.33 m/s (AUROC = 0.792); F ≥ 3 cut-off >1.43 m/s (AUROC = 0.829); and F = 4 cut-off >1.55 m/s (AUROC = 0.842). The cut-offs for predicting significant fibrosis and cirrhosis were different in European vs Asian subjects: 1.21 m/s (AUROC = 0.857) and 1.74 m/s (AUROC = 0.892) in European subjects, and 1.32 m/s (AUROC = 0.736) and 1.55 m/s (AUROC = 0.736) in Asian patients^[158].

Thirteen studies including 1163 patients with chronic hepatopathies were included in a recent meta-analysis The sensibility and sensitivity were 0.74 and 0.83, respectively, for the detection of significant fibrosis (F \geq 2) using ARFI and 0.78 and 0.84, respectively, using TE. For the diagnosis of cirrhosis, the sensitivity and specificity for ARFI were 0.87 and 0.87, respectively, and for TE were 0.89 and 0.87, respectively, for TE. The median optimal cut-off value of liver stiffness assessed by ARFI for the detection of significant fibrosis and cirrhosis were 1.3 m/s and 1.8 m/s, respectively^[159]. One study compared the feasibility of three shear waves elastographic methods. In a cohort of 332 patients, with or without hepatopathies, liver stiffness was evaluated by TE, ARFI, and SWE. Reliable measurements were obtained in a significantly higher percentage by means of ARFI as compared with TE and SWE: 92.1% vs 72.2% and 92.1% vs 71.3%, respectively. In subjects in whom reliable liver stiffness measurements were obtained by all three elastographic methods, the accuracy was similar for ARFI and SWE for diagnosing significant fibrosis and cirrhosis compared with TE^[160].

PRACTICAL INTEGRATIVE POINTS AND CONCLUSIONS

We are of the opinion that free, powerful tools like FIB-4, De Ritis Ratio, and APRI, preferably with inexpensive imaging technologies (as discussed above), but possibly without them, should be the first step in the evaluation of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis. A large part, if not an overwhelming majority of liver biopsies could be avoided.

Some of the experimental serum markers, especially those that are liver-specific, combined with novel imaging and physical techniques could create a nearly biopsy-free scenario in the near future.

REFERENCES

- 1 **Major RH**. Classic Descriptions of Disease. 3rd ed. United States: Charles C Thomas Pub Ltd, 1978
- 2 Sherlock S. Diseases of the liver and biliary system. 3rd ed. Oxford: Blackwell Scientific publications, 1962
- 3 Bedossa P, Carrat F. Liver biopsy: the best, not the gold standard. J Hepatol 2009; 50: 1-3 [PMID: 19017551 DOI: 10.1016/

Lurie Y et al. Non-invasive diagnosis of liver fibrosis

j.jhep.2008.10.014]

- 4 Child CG, Turcotte JG. Surgery and portal hypertension. *Major* Probl Clin Surg 1964; 1: 1-85 [PMID: 4950264]
- 5 Maddrey WC, Boitnott JK, Bedine MS, Weber FL, Mezey E, White RI. Corticosteroid therapy of alcoholic hepatitis. *Gastroenterology* 1978; **75**: 193-199 [PMID: 352788]
- 6 **Bataller R**, Brenner DA. Liver fibrosis. *J Clin Invest* 2005; **115**: 209-218 [PMID: 15690074 DOI: 10.1172/jci24282]
- 7 Tsukada S, Parsons CJ, Rippe RA. Mechanisms of liver fibrosis. Clin Chim Acta 2006; 364: 33-60 [PMID: 16139830 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cca.2005.06.014]
- Geerts A. History, heterogeneity, developmental biology, and functions of quiescent hepatic stellate cells. *Semin Liver Dis* 2001; 21: 311-335 [PMID: 11586463 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-17550]
- 9 Gressner AM, Lotfi S, Gressner G, Haltner E, Kropf J. Synergism between hepatocytes and Kupffer cells in the activation of fat storing cells (perisinusoidal lipocytes). *J Hepatol* 1993; 19: 117-132 [PMID: 8301032]
- 10 Inagaki Y, Okazaki I. Emerging insights into Transforming growth factor beta Smad signal in hepatic fibrogenesis. *Gut* 2007; 56: 284-292 [PMID: 17303605 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.088690]
- 11 Ahmad W, Ijaz B, Gull S, Asad S, Khaliq S, Jahan S, Sarwar MT, Kausar H, Sumrin A, Shahid I, Hassan S. A brief review on molecular, genetic and imaging techniques for HCV fibrosis evaluation. *Virol J* 2011; 8: 53 [PMID: 21299910]
- 12 Liu T, Wang X, Karsdal MA, Leeming DJ, Genovese F. Molecular serum markers of liver fibrosis. *Biomark Insights* 2012; 7: 105-117 [PMID: 22872786 DOI: 10.4137/BMI.S10009]
- 13 Castera L, Pinzani M. Biopsy and non-invasive methods for the diagnosis of liver fibrosis: does it take two to tango? *Gut* 2010; 59: 861-866 [PMID: 20581229 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.214650]
- 14 Gressner OA, Gao C. Monitoring fibrogenic progression in the liver. Clin Chim Acta 2014; 433: 111-122 [PMID: 24607331 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2014.02.021]
- 15 De Ritis F, Coltorti M, Giusti G. An enzymic test for the diagnosis of viral hepatitis; the transaminase serum activities. *Clin Chim Acta* 1957; 2: 70-74 [PMID: 13447217]
- 16 Giannini E, Botta F, Fasoli A, Ceppa P, Risso D, Lantieri PB, Celle G, Testa R. Progressive liver functional impairment is associated with an increase in AST/ALT ratio. *Dig Dis Sci* 1999; 44: 1249-1253 [PMID: 10389705]
- 17 LA A. Non invasive diagnosis of fibrosis in NAFLD, how reliable is it? EASL postgraduate course metabolic liver disease. Vienna, Austria: The International Liver Congress, 2015: 24-25
- 18 McPherson S, Stewart SF, Henderson E, Burt AD, Day CP. Simple non-invasive fibrosis scoring systems can reliably exclude advanced fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gut* 2010; 59: 1265-1269 [PMID: 20801772 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.216077]
- 19 Wai CT, Greenson JK, Fontana RJ, Kalbfleisch JD, Marrero JA, Conjeevaram HS, Lok AS. A simple noninvasive index can predict both significant fibrosis and cirrhosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 2003; **38**: 518-526 [PMID: 12883497 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50346]
- 20 Lin ZH, Xin YN, Dong QJ, Wang Q, Jiang XJ, Zhan SH, Sun Y, Xuan SY. Performance of the aspartate aminotransferase-to-platelet ratio index for the staging of hepatitis C-related fibrosis: an updated meta-analysis. *Hepatology* 2011; **53**: 726-736 [PMID: 21319189 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24105]
- 21 Zhu X, Wang LC, Chen EQ, Chen XB, Chen LY, Liu L, Lei XZ, Liu C, Tang H. Prospective evaluation of FibroScan for the diagnosis of hepatic fibrosis compared with liver biopsy/AST platelet ratio index and FIB-4 in patients with chronic HBV infection. *Dig Dis Sci* 2011; 56: 2742-2749 [PMID: 21399926 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-011-1659-1]
- 22 Usluer G, Erben N, Aykin N, Dagli O, Aydogdu O, Barut S, Cevik F, Ormen B. Comparison of non-invasive fibrosis markers and classical liver biopsy in chronic hepatitis C. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 2012; **31**: 1873-1878 [PMID: 22231498 DOI: 10.1007/s10096-011-1513-6]
- 23 Martin J, Khatri G, Gopal P, Singal AG. Accuracy of ultrasound and noninvasive markers of fibrosis to identify patients with cirrhosis.

Dig Dis Sci 2015; **60**: 1841-1847 [PMID: 25586089 DOI: 10.1007/ s10620-015-3531-1]

- 24 Haseltine EL, Penney MS, George S, Kieffer TL. Successful treatment with telaprevir-based regimens for chronic hepatitis C results in significant improvements to serum markers of liver fibrosis. *J Viral Hepat* 2015; 22: 701-707 [PMID: 25582683 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12382]
- 25 Halfon P, Carrat F, Bédossa P, Lambert J, Pénaranda G, Perronne C, Pol S, Cacoub P. Effect of antiviral treatment on serum markers of liver fibrosis in HIV-hepatitis C virus-coinfected patients: the Fibrovic 2 Study ANRS HC02. *Antivir Ther* 2009; 14: 211-219 [PMID: 19430096]
- 26 Papastergiou V, Stampori M, Lisgos P, Pselas C, Prodromidou K, Karatapanis S. Durability of a sustained virological response, late clinical sequelae, and long-term changes in aspartate aminotransferase to the platelet ratio index after successful treatment with peginterferon/ribavirin for chronic hepatitis C: a prospective study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2013; 25: 798-805 [PMID: 23395996 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e32835eb8bf]
- 27 Shaheen AA, Myers RP. Diagnostic accuracy of the aspartate aminotransferase-to-platelet ratio index for the prediction of hepatitis C-related fibrosis: a systematic review. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 912-921 [PMID: 17705266 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21835]
- 28 WHO Guidelines Approved by the Guidelines Review Committee. Guidelines for the Screening, Care and Treatment of Persons with Hepatitis C Infection. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2014 [PMID: 25535634]
- 29 **Reuben A**. Leave gourmandising. *Hepatology* 2002; **36**: 1303-1306 [PMID: 12395350]
- 30 Tapper EB, Krajewski K, Lai M, Challies T, Kane R, Afdhal N, Lau D. Simple non-invasive biomarkers of advanced fibrosis in the evaluation of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *Gastroenterol Rep* (Oxf) 2014; 2: 276-280 [PMID: 25002154 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/ gou034]
- 31 Xiao G, Yang J, Yan L. Comparison of diagnostic accuracy of aspartate aminotransferase to platelet ratio index and fibrosis-4 index for detecting liver fibrosis in adult patients with chronic hepatitis B virus infection: a systemic review and meta-analysis. *Hepatology* 2015; 61: 292-302 [PMID: 25132233 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.27382]
- 32 Sterling RK, Lissen E, Clumeck N, Sola R, Correa MC, Montaner J, S Sulkowski M, Torriani FJ, Dieterich DT, Thomas DL, Messinger D, Nelson M. Development of a simple noninvasive index to predict significant fibrosis in patients with HIV/HCV coinfection. *Hepatology* 2006; 43: 1317-1325 [PMID: 16729309 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.21178]
- 33 Vallet-Pichard A, Mallet V, Nalpas B, Verkarre V, Nalpas A, Dhalluin-Venier V, Fontaine H, Pol S. FIB-4: an inexpensive and accurate marker of fibrosis in HCV infection. comparison with liver biopsy and fibrotest. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 32-36 [PMID: 17567829 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21669]
- 34 Stibbe KJ, Verveer C, Francke J, Hansen BE, Zondervan PE, Kuipers EJ, de Knegt RJ, van Vuuren AJ. Comparison of noninvasive assessment to diagnose liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis B and C patients. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2011; 46: 962-972 [PMID: 21623677 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2011.574725]
- 35 Amorim TG, Staub GJ, Lazzarotto C, Silva AP, Manes J, Ferronato Mda G, Shiozawa MB, Narciso-Schiavon JL, Dantas-Correa EB, Schiavon Lde L. Validation and comparison of simple noninvasive models for the prediction of liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Ann Hepatol* 2012; **11**: 855-861 [PMID: 23109448]
- 36 Poynard T, Imbert-Bismut F, Munteanu M, Messous D, Myers RP, Thabut D, Ratziu V, Mercadier A, Benhamou Y, Hainque B. Overview of the diagnostic value of biochemical markers of liver fibrosis (FibroTest, HCV FibroSure) and necrosis (ActiTest) in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Comp Hepatol* 2004; **3**: 8 [PMID: 15387887 DOI: 10.1186/1476-5926-3-8]
- 37 Poynard T, Ngo Y, Munteanu M, Thabut D, Ratziu V. Noninvasive Markers of Hepatic Fibrosis in Chronic Hepatitis B. Curr Hepat Rep 2011; 10: 87-97 [PMID: 21654911 DOI: 10.1007/



s11901-011-0096-0]

- 38 Poynard T, Morra R, Halfon P, Castera L, Ratziu V, Imbert-Bismut F, Naveau S, Thabut D, Lebrec D, Zoulim F, Bourliere M, Cacoub P, Messous D, Munteanu M, de Ledinghen V. Metaanalyses of FibroTest diagnostic value in chronic liver disease. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2007; 7: 40 [PMID: 17937811 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230x-7-40]
- 39 Ratziu V, Massard J, Charlotte F, Messous D, Imbert-Bismut F, Bonyhay L, Tahiri M, Munteanu M, Thabut D, Cadranel JF, Le Bail B, de Ledinghen V, Poynard T. Diagnostic value of biochemical markers (FibroTest-FibroSURE) for the prediction of liver fibrosis in patients with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2006; 6: 6 [PMID: 16503961 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230x-6-6]
- 40 Poynard T, Moussalli J, Munteanu M, Thabut D, Lebray P, Rudler M, Ngo Y, Thibault V, Mkada H, Charlotte F, Bismut FI, Deckmyn O, Benhamou Y, Valantin MA, Ratziu V, Katlama C. Slow regression of liver fibrosis presumed by repeated biomarkers after virological cure in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *J Hepatol* 2013; **59**: 675-683 [PMID: 23712051 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.05.015]
- 41 Forns X, Ampurdanès S, Llovet JM, Aponte J, Quintó L, Martínez-Bauer E, Bruguera M, Sánchez-Tapias JM, Rodés J. Identification of chronic hepatitis C patients without hepatic fibrosis by a simple predictive model. *Hepatology* 2002; **36**: 986-992 [PMID: 12297848 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2002.36128]
- 42 Chou R, Wasson N. Blood tests to diagnose fibrosis or cirrhosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C virus infection: a systematic review. *Ann Intern Med* 2013; **158**: 807-820 [PMID: 23732714 DOI: 10.732 6/0003-4819-158-11-201306040-00005]
- 43 McHutchison JG, Blatt LM, de Medina M, Craig JR, Conrad A, Schiff ER, Tong MJ. Measurement of serum hyaluronic acid in patients with chronic hepatitis C and its relationship to liver histology. Consensus Interferon Study Group. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2000; 15: 945-951 [PMID: 11022838]
- 44 Adams LA, Bulsara M, Rossi E, DeBoer B, Speers D, George J, Kench J, Farrell G, McCaughan GW, Jeffrey GP. Hepascore: an accurate validated predictor of liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C infection. *Clin Chem* 2005; **51**: 1867-1873 [PMID: 16055434 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2005.048389]
- 45 Calès P, Oberti F, Michalak S, Hubert-Fouchard I, Rousselet MC, Konaté A, Gallois Y, Ternisien C, Chevailler A, Lunel F. A novel panel of blood markers to assess the degree of liver fibrosis. *Hepatology* 2005; 42: 1373-1381 [PMID: 16317693 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.20935]
- 46 Boursier J, Brochard C, Bertrais S, Michalak S, Gallois Y, Fouchard-Hubert I, Oberti F, Rousselet MC, Calès P. Combination of blood tests for significant fibrosis and cirrhosis improves the assessment of liver-prognosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2014; 40: 178-188 [PMID: 24889599 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12813]
- 47 Sebastiani G, Vario A, Guido M, Noventa F, Plebani M, Pistis R, Ferrari A, Alberti A. Stepwise combination algorithms of noninvasive markers to diagnose significant fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. J Hepatol 2006; 44: 686-693 [PMID: 16490278 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2006.01.007]
- 48 Mauss S, Berg T, Rockstroh J, Sarrazin C, Wedemeyer H. Hepatology 2015: A clinical textbook. 6th ed. Germany: Flying publisher, 2015: 655
- 49 Gelse K, Pöschl E, Aigner T. Collagens--structure, function, and biosynthesis. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2003; 55: 1531-1546 [PMID: 14623400]
- 50 Nøjgaard C, Johansen JS, Christensen E, Skovgaard LT, Price PA, Becker U. Serum levels of YKL-40 and PIIINP as prognostic markers in patients with alcoholic liver disease. *J Hepatol* 2003; 39: 179-186 [PMID: 12873813]
- 51 Rosenberg WM, Voelker M, Thiel R, Becka M, Burt A, Schuppan D, Hubscher S, Roskams T, Pinzani M, Arthur MJ. Serum markers detect the presence of liver fibrosis: a cohort study. *Gastroenterology* 2004; 127: 1704-1713 [PMID: 15578508]
- 52 **Teare JP**, Sherman D, Greenfield SM, Simpson J, Bray G, Catterall AP, Murray-Lyon IM, Peters TJ, Williams R, Thompson RP.

Comparison of serum procollagen III peptide concentrations and PGA index for assessment of hepatic fibrosis. *Lancet* 1993; **342**: 895-898 [PMID: 8105167]

- 53 Valva P, Casciato P, Diaz Carrasco JM, Gadano A, Galdame O, Galoppo MC, Mullen E, De Matteo E, Preciado MV. The role of serum biomarkers in predicting fibrosis progression in pediatric and adult hepatitis C virus chronic infection. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e23218 [PMID: 21858035 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0023218]
- 54 Guéchot J, Laudat A, Loria A, Serfaty L, Poupon R, Giboudeau J. Diagnostic accuracy of hyaluronan and type III procollagen aminoterminal peptide serum assays as markers of liver fibrosis in chronic viral hepatitis C evaluated by ROC curve analysis. *Clin Chem* 1996; 42: 558-563 [PMID: 8605673]
- 55 Montalto G, Soresi M, Aragona F, Tripi S, Carroccio A, Anastasi G, Magliarisi C, Barresi E, Notarbartolo A. [Procollagen III and laminin in chronic viral hepatopathies]. *Presse Med* 1996; 25: 59-62 [PMID: 8745719]
- 56 Schytte S, Hansen M, Møller S, Junker P, Henriksen JH, Hillingsø J, Teisner B. Hepatic and renal extraction of circulating type I procollagen aminopropeptide in patients with normal liver function and in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest* 1999; 59: 627-633 [PMID: 10691054]
- 57 Maruyama K, Okazaki I, Takagi T, Ishii H. Formation and degradation of basement membrane collagen. *Alcohol Alcohol Suppl* 1991; 1: 369-374 [PMID: 1845565]
- 58 Tran A, Benzaken S, Saint-Paul MC, Guzman-Granier E, Hastier P, Pradier C, Barjoan EM, Demuth N, Longo F, Rampal P. Chondrex (YKL-40), a potential new serum fibrosis marker in patients with alcoholic liver disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2000; 12: 989-993 [PMID: 11007134]
- 59 Saitou Y, Shiraki K, Yamanaka Y, Yamaguchi Y, Kawakita T, Yamamoto N, Sugimoto K, Murata K, Nakano T. Noninvasive estimation of liver fibrosis and response to interferon therapy by a serum fibrogenesis marker, YKL-40, in patients with HCVassociated liver disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005; 11: 476-481 [PMID: 15641129]
- 60 Mylin AK, Rasmussen T, Johansen JS, Knudsen LM, Nørgaard PH, Lenhoff S, Dahl IM, Johnsen HE. Serum YKL-40 concentrations in newly diagnosed multiple myeloma patients and YKL-40 expression in malignant plasma cells. *Eur J Haematol* 2006; **77**: 416-424 [PMID: 16930142 DOI: 10.1111/j.0902-4441.2006.t01-1-EJH2879.x]
- 61 Li F, Zhu CL, Zhang H, Huang H, Wei Q, Zhu X, Cheng XY. Role of hyaluronic acid and laminin as serum markers for predicting significant fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis B. *Braz J Infect Dis* 2012; 16: 9-14 [PMID: 22358349]
- 62 Kanzler S, Baumann M, Schirmacher P, Dries V, Bayer E, Gerken G, Dienes HP, Lohse AW. Prediction of progressive liver fibrosis in hepatitis C infection by serum and tissue levels of transforming growth factor-beta. *J Viral Hepat* 2001; 8: 430-437 [PMID: 11703574]
- 63 McClain C, Barve S, Joshi-Barve S, Song Z, Deaciuc I, Chen T, Hill D. Dysregulated cytokine metabolism, altered hepatic methionine metabolism and proteasome dysfunction in alcoholic liver disease. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res* 2005; 29: 180S-188S [PMID: 16344606]
- 64 Akpolat N, Yahsi S, Godekmerdan A, Demirbag K, Yalniz M. Relationship between serum cytokine levels and histopathological changes of liver in patients with hepatitis B. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005; 11: 3260-3263 [PMID: 15929178]
- 65 Zhang BB, Cai WM, Weng HL, Hu ZR, Lu J, Zheng M, Liu RH. Diagnostic value of platelet derived growth factor-BB, transforming growth factor-beta1, matrix metalloproteinase-1, and tissue inhibitor of matrix metalloproteinase-1 in serum and peripheral blood mononuclear cells for hepatic fibrosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2003; 9: 2490-2496 [PMID: 14606082]
- 66 Gressner OA, Gressner AM. Connective tissue growth factor: a fibrogenic master switch in fibrotic liver diseases. *Liver Int* 2008; 28: 1065-1079 [PMID: 18783549 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2008.01826.x]
- 67 **Gressner OA**, Lahme B, Demirci I, Gressner AM, Weiskirchen R. Differential effects of TGF-beta on connective tissue growth factor

(CTGF/CCN2) expression in hepatic stellate cells and hepatocytes. *J Hepatol* 2007; **47**: 699-710 [PMID: 17629588 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2007.05.015]

- 68 Gressner AM, Yagmur E, Lahme B, Gressner O, Stanzel S. Connective tissue growth factor in serum as a new candidate test for assessment of hepatic fibrosis. *Clin Chem* 2006; **52**: 1815-1817 [PMID: 16858074 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2006.070466]
- 69 Leroy V, Monier F, Bottari S, Trocme C, Sturm N, Hilleret MN, Morel F, Zarski JP. Circulating matrix metalloproteinases 1, 2, 9 and their inhibitors TIMP-1 and TIMP-2 as serum markers of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C: comparison with PIIINP and hyaluronic acid. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2004; **99**: 271-279 [PMID: 15046217]
- 70 Boeker KH, Haberkorn CI, Michels D, Flemming P, Manns MP, Lichtinghagen R. Diagnostic potential of circulating TIMP-1 and MMP-2 as markers of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis C. Clin Chim Acta 2002; 316: 71-81 [PMID: 11750276]
- 71 Walsh KM, Timms P, Campbell S, MacSween RN, Morris AJ. Plasma levels of matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2) and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases -1 and -2 (TIMP-1 and TIMP-2) as noninvasive markers of liver disease in chronic hepatitis C: comparison using ROC analysis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1999; 44: 624-630 [PMID: 10080160]
- 72 Lavallard VJ, Bonnafous S, Patouraux S, Saint-Paul MC, Rousseau D, Anty R, Le Marchand-Brustel Y, Tran A, Gual P. Serum markers of hepatocyte death and apoptosis are non invasive biomarkers of severe fibrosis in patients with alcoholic liver disease. *PLoS One* 2011; **6**: e17599 [PMID: 21445263 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0017599]
- Liu X, Wan X, Li Z, Lin C, Zhan Y, Lu X. Golgi protein 73(GP73), a useful serum marker in liver diseases. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2011; 49: 1311-1316 [PMID: 21663469 DOI: 10.1515/CCLM.2011.640]
- Morota K, Nakagawa M, Sekiya R, Hemken PM, Sokoll LJ, Elliott D, Chan DW, Dowell BL. A comparative evaluation of Golgi protein-73, fucosylated hemopexin, α-fetoprotein, and PIVKA-II in the serum of patients with chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2011; **49**: 711-718 [PMID: 21231906 DOI: 10.1515/CCLM.2011.097]
- 75 Sommereyns C, Paul S, Staeheli P, Michiels T. IFN-lambda (IFN-lambda) is expressed in a tissue-dependent fashion and primarily acts on epithelial cells in vivo. *PLoS Pathog* 2008; 4: e1000017 [PMID: 18369468 DOI: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1000017]
- 76 Aoki Y, Sugiyama M, Murata K, Yoshio S, Kurosaki M, Hashimoto S, Yatsuhashi H, Nomura H, Kang JH, Takeda T, Naito S, Kimura T, Yamagiwa Y, Korenaga M, Imamura M, Masaki N, Izumi N, Kage M, Mizokami M, Kanto T. Association of serum IFN-λ3 with inflammatory and fibrosis markers in patients with chronic hepatitis C virus infection. *J Gastroenterol* 2015; **50**: 894-902 [PMID: 25501286 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-014-1023-2]
- 77 Mölleken C, Sitek B, Henkel C, Poschmann G, Sipos B, Wiese S, Warscheid B, Broelsch C, Reiser M, Friedman SL, Tornøe I, Schlosser A, Klöppel G, Schmiegel W, Meyer HE, Holmskov U, Stühler K. Detection of novel biomarkers of liver cirrhosis by proteomic analysis. *Hepatology* 2009; **49**: 1257-1266 [PMID: 19177598 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22764]
- 78 Cheung KJ, Tilleman K, Deforce D, Colle I, Moreno C, Gustot T, Van Vlierberghe H. Usefulness of a novel serum proteome-derived index FI-PRO (fibrosis-protein) in the prediction of fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 23: 701-710 [PMID: 21623191 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e3283471b74]
- 79 Ho AS, Cheng CC, Lee SC, Liu ML, Lee JY, Wang WM, Wang CC. Novel biomarkers predict liver fibrosis in hepatitis C patients: alpha 2 macroglobulin, vitamin D binding protein and apolipoprotein AI. *J Biomed Sci* 2010; 17: 58 [PMID: 20630109 DOI: 10.1186/1423-0127-17-58]
- 80 Ito K, Kuno A, Ikehara Y, Sugiyama M, Saito H, Aoki Y, Matsui T, Imamura M, Korenaga M, Murata K, Masaki N, Tanaka Y, Hige S, Izumi N, Kurosaki M, Nishiguchi S, Sakamoto M, Kage M, Narimatsu H, Mizokami M. LecT-Hepa, a glyco-marker derived from multiple lectins, as a predictor of liver fibrosis in chronic

hepatitis C patients. *Hepatology* 2012; **56**: 1448-1456 [PMID: 22535703 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25815]

- 81 Qu Y, Gao CF, Zhou K, Zhao YP, Xu MY, Lu LG. Serum N-glycomic markers in combination with panels improves the diagnosis of chronic hepatitis B. *Ann Hepatol* 2012; 11: 202-212 [PMID: 22345337]
- 82 Cho HJ, Kim SS, Ahn SJ, Park JH, Kim DJ, Kim YB, Cho SW, Cheong JY. Serum transferrin as a liver fibrosis biomarker in patients with chronic hepatitis B. *Clin Mol Hepatol* 2014; 20: 347-354 [PMID: 25548740 DOI: 10.3350/cmh.2014.20.4.347]
- 83 Gangadharan B, Antrobus R, Chittenden D, Rossa J, Bapat M, Klenerman P, Barnes E, Dwek RA, Zitzmann N. New approaches for biomarker discovery: the search for liver fibrosis markers in hepatitis C patients. *J Proteome Res* 2011; **10**: 2643-2650 [PMID: 21410221 DOI: 10.1021/pr101077c]
- 84 Du S, Mao Y, Tong J, Li F, Che L, Li S, Yang H, Ba J, Hu N, Xing H, Lu X, Sang X, Zhang X, Wang X, Zhong S. A novel liver function evaluation system using radiopharmacokinetic modeling of technetium-99m-DTPA-galactosyl human serum albumin. *Nucl Med Commun* 2013; 34: 893-899 [PMID: 23744410 DOI: 10.1097/ MNM.0b013e328362e7c7]
- 85 Pimstone NR, Stadalnik RC, Vera DR, Hutak DP, Trudeau WL. Evaluation of hepatocellular function by way of receptor-mediated uptake of a technetium-99m-labeled asialoglycoprotein analog. *Hepatology* 1994; 20: 917-923 [PMID: 7927233]
- 86 Benyair R, Kondratyev M, Veselkin E, Tolchinsky S, Shenkman M, Lurie Y, Lederkremer GZ. Constant serum levels of secreted asialoglycoprotein receptor sH2a and decrease with cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2011; 17: 5305-5309 [PMID: 22219600 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i48.5305]
- 87 Veselkin E, Kondratyev M, Lurie Y, Ron E, Santo M, Reif S, Elashvili I, Bar L, Lederkremer GZ. A secreted form of the asialoglycoprotein receptor, sH2a, as a novel potential noninvasive marker for liver fibrosis. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e27210 [PMID: 22096539 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0027210]
- 88 Hussain SM, Reinhold C, Mitchell DG. Cirrhosis and lesion characterization at MR imaging. *Radiographics* 2009; 29: 1637-1652 [PMID: 19959512 DOI: 10.1148/rg.296095508]
- 89 Faria SC, Ganesan K, Mwangi I, Shiehmorteza M, Viamonte B, Mazhar S, Peterson M, Kono Y, Santillan C, Casola G, Sirlin CB. MR imaging of liver fibrosis: current state of the art. *Radiographics* 2009; 29: 1615-1635 [PMID: 19959511 DOI: 10.1148/ rg.296095512]
- 90 Huwart L, Sempoux C, Vicaut E, Salameh N, Annet L, Danse E, Peeters F, ter Beek LC, Rahier J, Sinkus R, Horsmans Y, Van Beers BE. Magnetic resonance elastography for the noninvasive staging of liver fibrosis. *Gastroenterology* 2008; **135**: 32-40 [PMID: 18471441 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.03.076]
- 91 Singh S, Venkatesh SK, Wang Z, Miller FH, Motosugi U, Low RN, Hassanein T, Asbach P, Godfrey EM, Yin M, Chen J, Keaveny AP, Bridges M, Bohte A, Murad MH, Lomas DJ, Talwalkar JA, Ehman RL. Diagnostic performance of magnetic resonance elastography in staging liver fibrosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of individual participant data. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2015; 13: 440-451.e6 [PMID: 25305349 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2014.09.046]
- 92 Loomba R, Wolfson T, Ang B, Hooker J, Behling C, Peterson M, Valasek M, Lin G, Brenner D, Gamst A, Ehman R, Sirlin C. Magnetic resonance elastography predicts advanced fibrosis in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: a prospective study. *Hepatology* 2014; 60: 1920-1928 [PMID: 25103310 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.27362]
- 93 Venkatesh SK, Wang G, Lim SG, Wee A. Magnetic resonance elastography for the detection and staging of liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis B. *Eur Radiol* 2014; 24: 70-78 [PMID: 23928932 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-013-2978-8]
- 94 Venkatesh SK, Yin M, Takahashi N, Glockner JF, Talwalkar JA, Ehman RL. Non-invasive detection of liver fibrosis: MR imaging features vs. MR elastography. *Abdom Imaging* 2015; 40: 766-775 [PMID: 25805619 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-015-0347-6]
- 95 Wang Y, Ganger DR, Levitsky J, Sternick LA, McCarthy RJ, Chen

ZE, Fasanati CW, Bolster B, Shah S, Zuehlsdorff S, Omary RA, Ehman RL, Miller FH. Assessment of chronic hepatitis and fibrosis: comparison of MR elastography and diffusion-weighted imaging. *AJR Am J Roentgenol* 2011; **196**: 553-561 [PMID: 21343496 DOI: 10.2214/AJR.10.4580]

- 96 Godfrey EM, Patterson AJ, Priest AN, Davies SE, Joubert I, Krishnan AS, Griffin N, Shaw AS, Alexander GJ, Allison ME, Griffiths WJ, Gimson AE, Lomas DJ. A comparison of MR elastography and 31P MR spectroscopy with histological staging of liver fibrosis. *Eur Radiol* 2012; 22: 2790-2797 [PMID: 22752441 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-012-2527-x]
- 97 Yin M, Talwalkar JA, Glaser KJ, Manduca A, Grimm RC, Rossman PJ, Fidler JL, Ehman RL. Assessment of hepatic fibrosis with magnetic resonance elastography. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007; 5: 1207-1213.e2 [PMID: 17916548]
- 98 Batheja M, Vargas H, Silva AM, Walker F, Chang YH, De Petris G, Silva AC. Magnetic resonance elastography (MRE) in assessing hepatic fibrosis: performance in a cohort of patients with histological data. *Abdom Imaging* 2015; 40: 760-765 [PMID: 25542217 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-014-0321-8]
- 99 Martínez SM, Crespo G, Navasa M, Forns X. Noninvasive assessment of liver fibrosis. *Hepatology* 2011; 53: 325-335 [PMID: 21254180 DOI: 10.1002/hep.24013]
- 100 Papastergiou V, Tsochatzis E, Burroughs AK. Non-invasive assessment of liver fibrosis. Ann Gastroenterol 2012; 25: 218-231 [PMID: 24714123]
- 101 Haimerl M, Verloh N, Zeman F, Fellner C, Müller-Wille R, Schreyer AG, Stroszczynski C, Wiggermann P. Assessment of clinical signs of liver cirrhosis using T1 mapping on Gd-EOB-DTPA-enhanced 3T MRI. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e85658 [PMID: 24392025 DOI: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0085658]
- 102 Allkemper T, Sagmeister F, Cicinnati V, Beckebaum S, Kooijman H, Kanthak C, Stehling C, Heindel W. Evaluation of fibrotic liver disease with whole-liver T1ρ MR imaging: a feasibility study at 1.5 T. *Radiology* 2014; 271: 408-415 [PMID: 24475807 DOI: 10.1148/ radiol.13130342]
- 103 Rauscher I, Eiber M, Ganter C, Martirosian P, Safi W, Umgelter A, Rummeny EJ, Holzapfel K. Evaluation of T1ρ as a potential MR biomarker for liver cirrhosis: comparison of healthy control subjects and patients with liver cirrhosis. *Eur J Radiol* 2014; 83: 900-904 [PMID: 24661616 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2014.02.017]
- 104 Banerjee R, Pavlides M, Tunnicliffe EM, Piechnik SK, Sarania N, Philips R, Collier JD, Booth JC, Schneider JE, Wang LM, Delaney DW, Fleming KA, Robson MD, Barnes E, Neubauer S. Multiparametric magnetic resonance for the non-invasive diagnosis of liver disease. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 69-77 [PMID: 24036007 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.09.002]
- 105 Gandhi SN, Brown MA, Wong JG, Aguirre DA, Sirlin CB. MR contrast agents for liver imaging: what, when, how. *Radiographics* 2006; 26: 1621-1636 [PMID: 17102040]
- 106 Lucidarme O, Baleston F, Cadi M, Bellin MF, Charlotte F, Ratziu V, Grenier PA. Non-invasive detection of liver fibrosis: Is superparamagnetic iron oxide particle-enhanced MR imaging a contributive technique? *Eur Radiol* 2003; **13**: 467-474 [PMID: 12594548 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-002-1667-9]
- 107 Aguirre DA, Behling CA, Alpert E, Hassanein TI, Sirlin CB. Liver fibrosis: noninvasive diagnosis with double contrast materialenhanced MR imaging. *Radiology* 2006; 239: 425-437 [PMID: 16641352]
- 108 Hughes-Cassidy F, Chavez AD, Schlang A, Hassanein T, Gamst A, Wolfson T, Sirlin C. Superparamagnetic iron oxides and low molecular weight gadolinium chelates are synergistic for direct visualization of advanced liver fibrosis. *J Magn Reson Imaging* 2007; 26: 728-737 [PMID: 17685418 DOI: 10.1002/jmri.21066]
- 109 Bahl G, Cruite I, Wolfson T, Gamst AC, Collins JM, Chavez AD, Barakat F, Hassanein T, Sirlin CB. Noninvasive classification of hepatic fibrosis based on texture parameters from double contrastenhanced magnetic resonance images. *J Magn Reson Imaging* 2012; 36: 1154-1161 [PMID: 22851409 DOI: 10.1002/jmri.23759]
- 110 Balassy C, Feier D, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Wrba F, Witoszynskyj S,

Kiefer B, Reiter G, Dai Y, Ba-Ssalamah A. Susceptibility-weighted MR imaging in the grading of liver fibrosis: a feasibility study. *Radiology* 2014; **270**: 149-158 [PMID: 23925270 DOI: 10.1148/ radiol.13122440]

- 111 Razek AA, Abdalla A, Omran E, Fathy A, Zalata K. Diagnosis and quantification of hepatic fibrosis in children with diffusion weighted MR imaging. *Eur J Radiol* 2011; **78**: 129-134 [PMID: 19926420 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2009.10.012]
- 112 Lewin M, Poujol-Robert A, Boëlle PY, Wendum D, Lasnier E, Viallon M, Guéchot J, Hoeffel C, Arrivé L, Tubiana JM, Poupon R. Diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging for the assessment of fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 2007; **46**: 658-665 [PMID: 17663420 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21747]
- 113 Hagiwara M, Rusinek H, Lee VS, Losada M, Bannan MA, Krinsky GA, Taouli B. Advanced liver fibrosis: diagnosis with 3D wholeliver perfusion MR imaging--initial experience. *Radiology* 2008; 246: 926-934 [PMID: 18195377 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2463070077]
- 114 Chen BB, Hsu CY, Yu CW, Wei SY, Kao JH, Lee HS, Shih TT. Dynamic contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging with Gd-EOB-DTPA for the evaluation of liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis patients. *Eur Radiol* 2012; 22: 171-180 [PMID: 21879400 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-011-2249-5]
- 115 Noren B, Dahlqvist O, Lundberg P, Almer S, Kechagias S, Ekstedt M, Franzén L, Wirell S, Smedby O. Separation of advanced from mild fibrosis in diffuse liver disease using 31P magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Eur J Radiol* 2008; 66: 313-320 [PMID: 17646074]
- Sangwaiya MJ, Sherman DI, Lomas DJ, Shorvon PJ. Latest developments in the imaging of fibrotic liver disease. *Acta Radiol* 2014; 55: 802-813 [PMID: 24226293 DOI: 10.1177/0284185113510 159]
- 117 Ronot M, Asselah T, Paradis V, Michoux N, Dorvillius M, Baron G, Marcellin P, Van Beers BE, Vilgrain V. Liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C virus infection: differentiating minimal from intermediate fibrosis with perfusion CT. *Radiology* 2010; **256**: 135-142 [PMID: 20574090 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.10091295]
- 118 Romero-Gómez M, Gómez-González E, Madrazo A, Vera-Valencia M, Rodrigo L, Pérez-Alvarez R, Pérez-López R, Castellano-Megias VM, Nevado-Santos M, Alcón JC, Solá R, Pérez-Moreno JM, Navarro JM, Andrade RJ, Salmerón J, Fernández-López M, Aznar R, Diago M. Optical analysis of computed tomography images of the liver predicts fibrosis stage and distribution in chronic hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 2008; 47: 810-816 [PMID: 18098299 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.22112]
- 119 Heller MT, Tublin ME. The role of ultrasonography in the evaluation of diffuse liver disease. *Radiol Clin North Am* 2014; **52**: 1163-1175 [PMID: 25444098 DOI: 10.1016/j.rcl.2014.07.013]
- 120 Saverymuttu SH, Joseph AE, Maxwell JD. Ultrasound scanning in the detection of hepatic fibrosis and steatosis. *Br Med J* (Clin Res Ed) 1986; 292: 13-15 [PMID: 3080046]
- 121 Harbin WP, Robert NJ, Ferrucci JT. Diagnosis of cirrhosis based on regional changes in hepatic morphology: a radiological and pathological analysis. *Radiology* 1980; 135: 273-283 [PMID: 7367613 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.135.2.7367613]
- 122 Gaiani S, Gramantieri L, Venturoli N, Piscaglia F, Siringo S, D' Errico A, Zironi G, Grigioni W, Bolondi L. What is the criterion for differentiating chronic hepatitis from compensated cirrhosis? A prospective study comparing ultrasonography and percutaneous liver biopsy. *J Hepatol* 1997; 27: 979-985 [PMID: 9453422]
- 123 Di Lelio A, Cestari C, Lomazzi A, Beretta L. Cirrhosis: diagnosis with sonographic study of the liver surface. *Radiology* 1989; 172: 389-392 [PMID: 2526349 DOI: 10.1148/radiology.172.2.2526349]
- 124 Colli A, Fraquelli M, Andreoletti M, Marino B, Zuccoli E, Conte D. Severe liver fibrosis or cirrhosis: accuracy of US for detection-analysis of 300 cases. *Radiology* 2003; 227: 89-94 [PMID: 12601199 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2272020193]
- 125 Abbattista T, Ridolfi F, Ciabattoni E, Marini F, Bendia E, Brunelli E, Busilacchi P. Diagnosis of liver cirrhosis by transit-time analysis at contrast-enhanced ultrasonography. *Radiol Med* 2008; **113**: 860-874 [PMID: 18587531 DOI: 10.1007/s11547-008-0292-3]
- 126 Staub F, Tournoux-Facon C, Roumy J, Chaigneau C, Morichaut-

Beauchant M, Levillain P, Prevost C, Aubé C, Lebigot J, Oberti F, Galtier JB, Laumonier H, Trillaud H, Bernard PH, Blanc JF, Sironneau S, Machet F, Drouillard J, de Ledinghen V, Couzigou P, Foucher P, Castéra L, Tranquard F, Bacq Y, d'Altéroche L, Ingrand P, Tasu JP. Liver fibrosis staging with contrast-enhanced ultrasonography: prospective multicenter study compared with METAVIR scoring. *Eur Radiol* 2009; **19**: 1991-1997 [PMID: 19259683 DOI: 10.1007/s00330-009-1313-x]

- 127 Goyal N, Jain N, Rachapalli V, Cochlin DL, Robinson M. Noninvasive evaluation of liver cirrhosis using ultrasound. *Clin Radiol* 2009; 64: 1056-1066 [PMID: 19822238 DOI: 10.1016/ j.crad.2009.05.010]
- 128 Li N, Ding H, Fan P, Lin X, Xu C, Wang W, Xu Z, Wang J. Intrahepatic transit time predicts liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis B: quantitative assessment with contrast-enhanced ultrasonography. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2010; **36**: 1066-1075 [PMID: 20620694 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2010.04.012]
- Gennisson JL, Deffieux T, Fink M, Tanter M. Ultrasound elastography: principles and techniques. *Diagn Interv Imaging* 2013; 94: 487-495 [PMID: 23619292 DOI: 10.1016/j.diii.2013.01.022]
- 130 Bamber J, Cosgrove D, Dietrich CF, Fromageau J, Bojunga J, Calliada F, Cantisani V, Correas JM, D'Onofrio M, Drakonaki EE, Fink M, Friedrich-Rust M, Gilja OH, Havre RF, Jenssen C, Klauser AS, Ohlinger R, Saftoiu A, Schaefer F, Sporea I, Piscaglia F. EFSUMB guidelines and recommendations on the clinical use of ultrasound elastography. Part 1: Basic principles and technology. *Ultraschall Med* 2013; **34**: 169-184 [PMID: 23558397 DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1335205]
- 131 Dietrich CF, Cantisani V. Current status and perspectives of elastography. *Eur J Radiol* 2014; 83: 403-404 [PMID: 23540945 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2013.02.028]
- 132 Tatsumi C, Kudo M, Ueshima K, Kitai S, Takahashi S, Inoue T, Minami Y, Chung H, Maekawa K, Fujimoto K, Akiko T, Takeshi M. Noninvasive evaluation of hepatic fibrosis using serum fibrotic markers, transient elastography (FibroScan) and real-time tissue elastography. *Intervirology* 2008; **51** Suppl 1: 27-33 [PMID: 18544945 DOI: 10.1159/000122602]
- 133 Meng F, Zheng Y, Zhang Q, Mu X, Xu X, Zhang H, Ding L. Noninvasive evaluation of liver fibrosis using real-time tissue elastography and transient elastography (FibroScan). *J Ultrasound Med* 2015; **34**: 403-410 [PMID: 25715361 DOI: 10.7863/ ultra.34.3.403]
- 134 Colombo S, Buonocore M, Del Poggio A, Jamoletti C, Elia S, Mattiello M, Zabbialini D, Del Poggio P. Head-to-head comparison of transient elastography (TE), real-time tissue elastography (RTE), and acoustic radiation force impulse (ARFI) imaging in the diagnosis of liver fibrosis. *J Gastroenterol* 2012; **47**: 461-469 [PMID: 22223175 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-011-0509-4]
- 135 Sandrin L, Fourquet B, Hasquenoph JM, Yon S, Fournier C, Mal F, Christidis C, Ziol M, Poulet B, Kazemi F, Beaugrand M, Palau R. Transient elastography: a new noninvasive method for assessment of hepatic fibrosis. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2003; 29: 1705-1713 [PMID: 14698338]
- 136 Fraquelli M, Rigamonti C, Casazza G, Conte D, Donato MF, Ronchi G, Colombo M. Reproducibility of transient elastography in the evaluation of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic liver disease. *Gut* 2007; 56: 968-973 [PMID: 17255218]
- 137 Castéra L, Vergniol J, Foucher J, Le Bail B, Chanteloup E, Haaser M, Darriet M, Couzigou P, De Lédinghen V. Prospective comparison of transient elastography, Fibrotest, APRI, and liver biopsy for the assessment of fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C. *Gastroenterology* 2005; 128: 343-350 [PMID: 15685546]
- 138 Ziol M, Handra-Luca A, Kettaneh A, Christidis C, Mal F, Kazemi F, de Lédinghen V, Marcellin P, Dhumeaux D, Trinchet JC, Beaugrand M. Noninvasive assessment of liver fibrosis by measurement of stiffness in patients with chronic hepatitis C. *Hepatology* 2005; 41: 48-54 [PMID: 15690481 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20506]
- 139 Castera L, Forns X, Alberti A. Non-invasive evaluation of liver fibrosis using transient elastography. *J Hepatol* 2008; 48: 835-847 [PMID: 18334275 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2008.02.008]

- 140 Tsochatzis EA, Gurusamy KS, Ntaoula S, Cholongitas E, Davidson BR, Burroughs AK. Elastography for the diagnosis of severity of fibrosis in chronic liver disease: a meta-analysis of diagnostic accuracy. *J Hepatol* 2011; 54: 650-659 [PMID: 21146892 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.07.033]
- 141 Chon YE, Choi EH, Song KJ, Park JY, Kim do Y, Han KH, Chon CY, Ahn SH, Kim SU. Performance of transient elastography for the staging of liver fibrosis in patients with chronic hepatitis B: a meta-analysis. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e44930 [PMID: 23049764 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0044930]
- 142 Sporea I, Sirli R, Deleanu A, Tudora A, Curescu M, Cornianu M, Lazar D. Comparison of the liver stiffness measurement by transient elastography with the liver biopsy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2008; 14: 6513-6517 [PMID: 19030204]
- 143 Friedrich-Rust M, Ong MF, Martens S, Sarrazin C, Bojunga J, Zeuzem S, Herrmann E. Performance of transient elastography for the staging of liver fibrosis: a meta-analysis. *Gastroenterology* 2008; 134: 960-974 [PMID: 18395077 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.01.034]
- 144 Cosgrove D, Piscaglia F, Bamber J, Bojunga J, Correas JM, Gilja OH, Klauser AS, Sporea I, Calliada F, Cantisani V, D'Onofrio M, Drakonaki EE, Fink M, Friedrich-Rust M, Fromageau J, Havre RF, Jenssen C, Ohlinger R, Săftoiu A, Schaefer F, Dietrich CF. EFSUMB guidelines and recommendations on the clinical use of ultrasound elastography. Part 2: Clinical applications. *Ultraschall Med* 2013; 34: 238-253 [PMID: 23605169 DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1335375]
- 145 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL Clinical Practice Guidelines: management of hepatitis C virus infection. *J Hepatol* 2011; 55: 245-264 [PMID: 21371579 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2011.02.023]
- 146 Shi KQ, Fan YC, Pan ZZ, Lin XF, Liu WY, Chen YP, Zheng MH. Transient elastography: a meta-analysis of diagnostic accuracy in evaluation of portal hypertension in chronic liver disease. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 62-71 [PMID: 22973991 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12003]
- 147 Calvaruso V, Bronte F, Conte E, Simone F, Craxì A, Di Marco V. Modified spleen stiffness measurement by transient elastography is associated with presence of large oesophageal varices in patients with compensated hepatitis C virus cirrhosis. *J Viral Hepat* 2013; 20: 867-874 [PMID: 24304456 DOI: 10.1111/jvh.12114]
- 148 Adebajo CO, Talwalkar JA, Poterucha JJ, Kim WR, Charlton MR. Ultrasound-based transient elastography for the detection of hepatic fibrosis in patients with recurrent hepatitis C virus after liver transplantation: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Liver Transpl* 2012; 18: 323-331 [PMID: 22140010 DOI: 10.1002/lt.22460]
- 149 Poynard T, Munteanu M, Luckina E, Perazzo H, Ngo Y, Royer L, Fedchuk L, Sattonnet F, Pais R, Lebray P, Rudler M, Thabut D, Ratziu V. Liver fibrosis evaluation using real-time shear wave elastography: applicability and diagnostic performance using methods without a gold standard. *J Hepatol* 2013; **58**: 928-935 [PMID: 23321316 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.12.021]
- 150 Bavu E, Gennisson JL, Couade M, Bercoff J, Mallet V, Fink M, Badel A, Vallet-Pichard A, Nalpas B, Tanter M, Pol S. Noninvasive in vivo liver fibrosis evaluation using supersonic shear imaging: a clinical study on 113 hepatitis C virus patients. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2011; 37: 1361-1373 [PMID: 21775051 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbi o.2011.05.016]
- 151 Ferraioli G, Tinelli C, Dal Bello B, Zicchetti M, Filice G, Filice C. Accuracy of real-time shear wave elastography for assessing liver fibrosis in chronic hepatitis C: a pilot study. *Hepatology* 2012; 56: 2125-2133 [PMID: 22767302 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25936]
- 152 Leung VY, Shen J, Wong VW, Abrigo J, Wong GL, Chim AM, Chu SH, Chan AW, Choi PC, Ahuja AT, Chan HL, Chu WC. Quantitative elastography of liver fibrosis and spleen stiffness in chronic hepatitis B carriers: comparison of shear-wave elastography and transient elastography with liver biopsy correlation. *Radiology* 2013; 269: 910-918 [PMID: 23912619 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.13130128]
- 153 Zheng J, Guo H, Zeng J, Huang Z, Zheng B, Ren J, Xu E, Li K, Zheng R. Two-dimensional shear-wave elastography and conventional US: the optimal evaluation of liver fibrosis and cirrhosis. *Radiology* 2015; 275: 290-300 [PMID: 25575116 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.14140828]


- 154 Palmeri ML, Wang MH, Dahl JJ, Frinkley KD, Nightingale KR. Quantifying hepatic shear modulus in vivo using acoustic radiation force. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2008; 34: 546-558 [PMID: 18222031 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2007.10.009]
- 155 Friedrich-Rust M, Nierhoff J, Lupsor M, Sporea I, Fierbinteanu-Braticevici C, Strobel D, Takahashi H, Yoneda M, Suda T, Zeuzem S, Herrmann E. Performance of Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse imaging for the staging of liver fibrosis: a pooled meta-analysis. J Viral Hepat 2012; 19: e212-e219 [PMID: 22239521 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2893.2011.01537.x]
- 156 Friedrich-Rust M, Wunder K, Kriener S, Sotoudeh F, Richter S, Bojunga J, Herrmann E, Poynard T, Dietrich CF, Vermehren J, Zeuzem S, Sarrazin C. Liver fibrosis in viral hepatitis: noninvasive assessment with acoustic radiation force impulse imaging versus transient elastography. *Radiology* 2009; 252: 595-604 [PMID: 19703889 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2523081928]
- 157 **Sporea I**, Sirli RL, Deleanu A, Popescu A, Focsa M, Danila M, Tudora A. Acoustic radiation force impulse elastography as compared to transient elastography and liver biopsy in patients with

chronic hepatopathies. *Ultraschall Med* 2011; **32** Suppl 1: S46-S52 [PMID: 20603783 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1245360]

- 158 Sporea I, Bota S, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Sirli R, Tanaka H, Iijima H, Badea R, Lupsor M, Fierbinteanu-Braticevici C, Petrisor A, Saito H, Ebinuma H, Friedrich-Rust M, Sarrazin C, Takahashi H, Ono N, Piscaglia F, Borghi A, D'Onofrio M, Gallotti A, Ferlitsch A, Popescu A, Danila M. Acoustic Radiation Force Impulse elastography for fibrosis evaluation in patients with chronic hepatitis C: an international multicenter study. *Eur J Radiol* 2012; **81**: 4112-4118 [PMID: 23000186 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2012.08.018]
- 159 Bota S, Herkner H, Sporea I, Salzl P, Sirli R, Neghina AM, Peck-Radosavljevic M. Meta-analysis: ARFI elastography versus transient elastography for the evaluation of liver fibrosis. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 1138-1147 [PMID: 23859217 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12240]
- 160 Sporea I, Bota S, Jurchis A, Sirli R, Grădinaru-Tascău O, Popescu A, Ratiu I, Szilaski M. Acoustic radiation force impulse and supersonic shear imaging versus transient elastography for liver fibrosis assessment. Ultrasound Med Biol 2013; 39: 1933-1941 [PMID: 23932281 DOI: 10.1016/j.ultrasmedbio.2013.05.003]

P- Reviewer: Marginean CO, Petersen JR S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Filipodia E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11584 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11584-11596 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Do vasopressin V2 receptor antagonists benefit cirrhotics with refractory ascites?

Hiroshi Fukui

Hiroshi Fukui, Department of Gastroenterology, Endocrinology and Metabolism, Nara Medical University, Kashihara, Nara 634-8522, Japan

Author contributions: Fukui H wrote this review.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The author has received fees for serving as a speaker and a moderator of several meetings from Otsuka Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Hiroshi Fukui, MD, PhD, Professor emeritus, Department of Gastroenterology, Endocrinology and Metabolism, Nara Medical University, 840 Shijo-cho, Kashihara, Nara 634-8522, Japan. hfukui@naramed-u.ac.jp Telephone: +81-744-223051 Fax: +81-744-247122

Received: May 8, 2015 Peer-review started: May 11, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: August 8, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Hyponatremia is a frequent complication of advanced cirrhosis with ascites associated with increased morbidity and mortality. It is caused by an impairment in the renal capacity to eliminate solute-free water and is considered to be related to persistent secretion of vasopressin despite low serum osmolality. This nonosmotic release of vasopressin is mediated by the autonomic nervous system, which senses the underfilling of arterial vascular component. This reduction of effective arterial blood volume is closely related to the development of ascites. Although the short-time effects of vasopressin V2 receptor antagonists (vaptans) on hyponatremia and ascites have been repeatedly reported, their effects on the long-term management of cirrhotic ascites have not been established yet. Considering that their effects on water diuresis and their safety are limited by severe underfilling state of patients, cautious approaches with adequate monitoring are needed to advanced cirrhosis. Proper indication, adequate doses and new possibility of combination therapy should be explored in the future controlled study. As hyponatremia is frequent obstacle to ascites management, judicious combination with low-dose diuretics may decrease the incidence of refractory ascites. Although vaptans show much promise in the treatment of advanced cirrhosis, the problem of high cost should be solved for the future.

Key words: Liver cirrhosis; Ascites; Hyponatremia; Pathophysiology; V2 receptor antagonist

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Dilutional hyponatremia is a frequent complication with high morbidity and mortality in advanced liver cirrhosis with ascites. It is attributable to disturbed water excretion related to enhanced vasopressin activity on the background of underfilling state in the splanchnic arterial circulation. V2 receptor antagonist is theoretically promising for the future treatment of hyponatremia and ascites. The present review aimed to summarize the pathophysiological backgrounds of ascites and hyponatremia and to introduce major results of all controlled trials. Although there existed several unsolved problems and



controversies on the topic, discussions from the basic standpoints may light up the dark road.

Fukui H. Do vasopressin V2 receptor antagonists benefit cirrhotics with refractory ascites? *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11584-11596 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11584.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11584

INTRODUCTION

Hyponatremia is a frequent complication of advanced cirrhosis related to an impairment in the renal capacity to eliminate solute-free water^[1]. It becomes an important clinical problem for decompensated cirrhosis associated with increased morbidity and mortality^[1]. The failure to excrete solute-free water attributable to persistent secretion of vasopressin despite low serum osmolality has been considered to underlie the development of this hyponatremia^[2]. Since vasopressin V2 receptor antagonists or vaptans have selective aquaretic effect, they may open new possibilities for management of hyponatremia in advanced liver cirrhosis^[3].

A basic understanding of the pathophysiologic mechanisms leading to water retention and dilutional hyponatremia is required for rational treatment of decompensated cirrhosis^[4]. This review introduces the basic mechanisms of ascites and water retention and the major trials of vaptans in patients with liver cirrhosis. It also discusses the areas of uncertainty for the future clinical use of vaptans.

PATHOGENESIS OF ASCITES IN CIRRHOSIS

The pathogenetic events leading to ascites formation in patients with liver cirrhosis are extremely complex, being associated with multiple factors^[5,6]. Pathophysiologic backgrounds and main theories of ascites formation in liver cirrhosis are shown in Figure 1. Cirrhotic patients exhibit the hyperdynamic circulation characterized by arterial hypotension, increased cardiac output, and reduced systemic vascular resistance^[7]. These changes come from peripheral vasodilation and arteriovenous shunt. The contraction of the effective plasma volume associated with peripheral vasodilation may induce compensatory responses such as mobilization of vasoactive hormones and activation of the sympathetic nervous system^[8].

Renal vasoconstriction is a common finding in patients with cirrhosis and ascites and more intense in the renal cortex, which may lead to a reduction of renal blood flow and glomerular filtration rate (GFR)^[9]. Free water clearance and urinary sodium (Na) excretion are markedly decreased in those with tense ascites. Water and Na retention in advanced cirrhosis is due to increased tubular reabsorption. Increased reabsorption in the proximal convoluted tubule leads to a reduced delivery of filtrate. An increased reabsorption in the distal convoluted tubule may further enhance water and Na retention.

Three main hypotheses, the underfilling theory, the overflow theory and the peripheral arterial vasodilation theory, are considered to explain variable pathophysiological changes in a patient with advanced liver cirrhosis. In the underfilling theory, excess lymph accumulation in the peritoneal space attributable to imbalance of Starling forces in the hepatic sinusoids and splanchnic capillaries is considered to bring contraction of circulating plasma volume, which is thought to constitute an afferent signal to the renal tubule to augment salt and water reabsorption^[6]. The postsinusoidal venous block and the decreased albumin synthesis in the background of cirrhosis are important initial events. In the overflow theory, renal Na retention and plasma volume expansion are considered to precede rather than follow the formation of ascites^[10]. The investigators who supported this hypothesis^[5,11,12] speculated that an increase in sinusoidal hydrostatic pressure directly stimulates renal sympathetic nervous system through the hepatorenal reflex^[13,14], which initiates primary renal Na retention. Schrier et al^[15] proposed the peripheral arterial vasodilation theory as a revised underfilling theory. In this theory, peripheral arterial vasodilation is considered to cause imbalance of capacitance and volume, which leads to decreased effective intravascular volume.

A wide variety of neurohumoral derangements may influence renal handling of salt and water^[8]. The activities of the two major vasoconstrictor and antinatriuretic systems, the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone (RAA) system and the sympathetic nervous system, are enhanced in most cirrhotics with tense ascites^[9]. Increased plasma level of arginine vasopressin (AVP) also known as antidiuretic hormone (ADH) increases water reabsorption in the collecting duct and contributes to water retention^[9].

The mechanism of splanchnic arterial vasodilation in cirrhosis is complex and still undetermined^[16]. For many years, arterial vasodilation in cirrhosis has been attributable to increased circulating vasodilators such as estrogen, VIP, prostaglandins^[6], CGRP^[17], substance P^[18], adrenomedullin^[19], atrial natriuretic factor^[20,21] and nitric oxide^[16,22]. As the most important site of vasodilation is the splanchnic circulation, increased production of nitric oxide, that acts in a paracrine manner, has recently been considered essential^[16]. Bacterial endotoxin closely related to bacterial translocation is known to stimulate these vasodilators especially nitric oxide^[23,24].

BACKGROUNDS OF REFRACTORY ASCITES

Refractory ascites was internationally defined as



Fukui H. V2 receptor antagonists for cirrhotic ascites



Figure 1 Phatophysiologic backgrounds and main theories of ascites formation in liver cirrhosis. The pathogenetic events leading to ascites formation in patients with liver cirrhosis are multifactorial. They include hepatic venous outflow block, portal hypertension and hypoalbuminemia as hepatic factors, hyperdynamic circulation, peripheral arterial vasodilation, decreased effective circulating blood volume and altered neurohumoral systems as systemic circulatory factors, and enhanced salt and water reabsorption in proximal and distal nephron and convoluted duct related to intrarenal haemodynamic derangement as renal factors. They are closely interrelated and enhance salt and water reabsorption in the kidney. The activities of the two major vasoconstrictor and antinatriuretic systems, the renin-angiotensin-aldosteron system and the sympathetic nervous system, are increased in most cirrhotics with tense ascites. Increased plasma level of arginine vasopressin enhances water reabsorption in the collecting duct and contributes to water retention. Endothelin, an endothelial-derived peptide with marked vasoconstrictor activity, is also increased in advanced cirrhosis^[66,87]. Increased endothelin levels were proven to be related to creatinine clearance, effective renal plasma flow^[68], serum creatinine and blood pressure^[89], and may also contribute to renal dysfunction in patients with cirrhosis^[66]. Three main hypotheses, the underfilling theory, the overflow theory and the peripheral arterial vasodilation theory, are considered to explain variable pathophysiological changes occurred in a patient with advanced liver cirrhosis. VIP: Vasoactive intestinal peptide; CGRP: Calcitonin gene-related peptide; PG: Prostaglandin; TX; Thromboxane; LT: Leukotriene.

ascites that does not recede despite Na restriction and maximal diuretic therapy (furosemide 160 mg/d and spironolactone 400 mg/d) or that recurs shortly after therapeutic paracentesis^[25]. However, most Japanese cirrhotics with ascites develop electrolyte disturbance or azotemia by this high-dose diuretic treatment. In order to avoid diuretic-induced side effects, we designed a stepped care protocol with a combination of lowdose aldosterone antagonists (400 mg/d of potassium canrenoate, iv) and loop diuretics (40-80 mg/d of furosemide, iv) and studied the pathophysiological backgrounds of these patients^[26,27]. In the early step responders, basal renal function, serum Na concentration, plasma renin activity (PRA), plasma levels of aldosterone, norepinephrine (NE), and AVP were within normal limits and basal plasma α -human atrial natriuretic peptide (α -hANP) was elevated^[26]. On the contrary, in the late step responders and nonresponders, basal PRA and plasma NE and AVP were progressively elevated with the concomitant decreases in basal creatinine clearance (Ccr), urine volume, urinary Na excretion (UNaV), serum Na levels and the increases in basal blood urea nitrogen (BUN) and serum creatinine levels^[26,27]. These results indicate that the early responders were basically in the state of vascular overflow, while the late responders and nonresponders were relatively in the state of vascular underfilling. The pathophysiological backgrounds of

WJG www.wjgnet.com

ascites are considered to be a continuum involving both overflow (early stage) and underfilling states (late stage). Interestingly enough, in the patients who responded diuretics, PRA, plasma aldosterone and NE were elevated and α -hANP was lowered by the treatment, suggesting that the diuretics themselves may cause relative vascular underfilling^[26].

In the advanced stages of decompensated cirrhosis, patients develop low arterial pressure attributable to further reduction of the peripheral vascular resistances^[28]. An increase in the cardiac output to refill the expanded intravascular bed and the release of vasoconstrictors (RAA system, sympathetic nervous system and AVP) to raise peripheral vascular resistance are two compensatory mechanisms to overcome a further reduction of the peripheral vascular resistances and to maintain the hemodynamic stability^[28]. Reduced renal perfusion and further Na and water retention with dilutional hyponatremia are the natural consequences of this physiological response^[28].

WATER RETENTION IN LIVER CIRRHOSIS

An impaired renal water handling, leading to inability to excrete a water load and hyponatremia, represents a common finding in advanced liver cirrhosis^[29]. In refractory ascites, hyponatraemia often develops, which indicates more intense water retention^[30]. Free water clearance, an index of water excretion, has been reported to be markedly decreased in patients with cirrhosis and ascites.

On the other hand, the results reported in patients with compensated cirrhosis are still conflicting. By an intravenous water overload of 20 mL/kg body weight, we noted that free water clearance was decreased with the progression of liver cirrhosis^[18]. Several other authors^[29,31,32] showed a blunt diuretic and natriuretic response to water administration in non-ascitic cirrhotic patients. Conversely, Krag *et al*^[30] reported that the Child B cirrhotic patients had increased free water clearance and distal fractional water excretion during a 400 mL/h oral water load.

Pathogenesis of water retention is not fully established, but two major mechanisms have been considered: (1) increased nonosmotic release and decreased clearance of AVP; and (2) decreased GFR and excessive proximal tubular Na reabsorption resulting in impaired free water excretion. For many years, the role of enhanced AVP activity in the cause of subnormal dilution capacity and water retention has received strong support^[4]. Taking these results, the current pharmacological therapy has been focused on the release or action of AVP^[33]. On the other hand, Gatta et al^[29] found that free water clearance corrected for distal Na delivery were normal both in non-ascitic patients and in the majority (75%) of decompensated cirrhotics. They thought that excessive proximal Na reabsorption and reduced distal delivery of fluid may play a primary role in the pathogenesis of the impaired water excretion of these patients^[29]. Krag *et* $a^{I^{[30]}}$ noted that Child C cirrhotics with ascites and mild hyponatremia showed a low GFR, a low distal tubular flow and an inability to increase free water clearance during water loading, while plasma AVP levels remained low. In general, the above two mechanisms are hardly evaluated separately, for the maneuvers leading to expansion of extracellular fluid volume not only enhance the distal delivery of filtrate but may also suppress AVP release by attenuating underfilling of arterial vascular compartment^[4].

PLASMA LEVELS OF AVP

After the development of sensitive radioimmunoassay, most investigators reported elevated plasma AVP levels in liver cirrhosis^[4]. However, its relation to clinical findings including water excretion was variable. Pérez-Ayuso *et al*^[34] reported that plasma AVP levels in cirrhotics were higher than those in normal subjects and plasma AVP levels in cirrhotics with negative free water clearance were even higher than those in cirrhotics with positive free water clearance.

Castellano *et al*⁽³⁵⁾ found that basal AVP levels were elevated only in decompensated cirrhotics with hyponatremia, although water diuresis and fractional proximal Na excretion were significantly decreased in patients both with and without hyponatremia. They concluded that impaired water excretion in those without hyponatremia cannot be ascribed to enhanced AVP activity but may be related to reduced delivery of filtrate to the distal segment of the nephron^[35].

Although basal plasma AVP levels were not different between well-compensated cirrhosis and healthy controls^[32,36], suppression of plasma AVP after water load (20 mL/kg body weight) noted in healthy controls was not observed in cirrhotics^[36]. Nicholls et al^[37] evaluated diuretic responses to head-out water immersion, another maneuver to increase central blood volume, and reported that the cirrhotic patients with impaired water excretion revealed higher plasma AVP levels than those with moderate water excretion during water immersion. Bichet *et al*^[38] reported that redistribution of central blood volume by water loading in addition to water immersion to the neck resulted in suppression of AVP levels and improvement in water excretion in decompensated cirrhotics. Epstein et al^[39], however, failed to demonstrate plasma AVP suppression with their water immersion despite increased diuresis in most decompensated cirrhotics. They concluded that the diuresis in some patients without concomitant suppression of plasma AVP suggests that AVP may constitute a permissive rather than pivotal factor in the impaired water excretion in patients with advanced liver disease^[39]. The discrepancies among these results on plasma AVP levels may be partly explained by the differences in the basal and post-immersion central blood volumes. The patients in Bichet's study^[38], who received a



stronger central hydration (immersion plus intravenous water load) are considered to reveal more effective suppression of AVP^[4].

We designed a "body compression" apparatus as a means to restore effective blood volume in cirrhotics with ascites^[40]. All four limbs and the lower abdomen were compressed with constant pressure for 3 h, using stroke rehabilitation splints, while patients lay supine^[40]. Repeated body compression alleviated ascites in those with well-preserved renal function, but was ineffective in those with markedly impaired renal function^[40]. In the responders, plasma AVP levels were within normal limits during the study, whereas in the nonresponders, markedly elevated AVP was not depressed by the body compression^[40].

NONOSMOTIC RELEASE OF AVP

The possible mechanism for increased AVP activity in patients with liver cirrhosis may include enhanced nonosmotic release of AVP, decreased hepatic metabolism and enhanced tubular sensitivity to AVP^[4]. Among them, enhanced nonosmotic release of AVP is considered to play most pivotal role. In physiological state, mechanisms of osmoregulation and volume regulation help to maintain water balance and tonicity in the body^[41]. AVP is synthesized by two hypothalamic nuclei (supraoptic nuclei and paraventricular nuclei) and secreted by the posterior pituitary in response to an increase in plasma tonicity or decrease in plasma volume. Effective circulating arterial volume acts as a nonosmotic factor which regulates the secretion of AVP^[41].

The major nonosmotic pathway for AVP release involves the autonomic nervous system, which is mediated via the baroreceptors located mainly in the left ventricle and carotid sinus $\ensuremath{^{[42]}}$. These baroreceptors communicate to the hypothalamus via parasympathetic pathways and cause a release of AVP in response to hypovolemia^[33]. Small changes of < 10% in blood pressure or blood volume have no effect on AVP levels. However, once decreases in volume or pressure exceed this value, baroreceptor-mediated signals provide persistent stimuli for AVP secretion^[43]. In cirrhotic patients with ascites, the nonosmotic release of AVP from the posterior pituitary becomes the dominant force and the end result is impaired free water excretion and subsequent dilutional hyponatraemia^[44].

The peripheral arterial vasodilation of splanchnic vascular bed attributable to vasodilators such as nitric oxide, is considered to cause typical circulatory derangement in liver cirrhosis, *i.e.*, hyperdynamic circulation. Although total plasma volume may be increased in these circumstances, splanchnic arteriolar vasodilation leads to underfilling of arterial vascular component. The reduction of "effective plasma volume" is sensed by the high-pressure osomoreceptors and stimulates RAA system and sympathetic nervous

systems, resulting an increase in AVP release^[4].

ROLE OF AQUAPORIN-2

AVP plays an important role in water and Na homeostasis. It acts via three receptor subtypes-V1a, V1b, and V2-distributed widely throughout the body^[41]. V1a receptors are present on vascular smooth muscle cells, myocardium, platelets, and hepatocytes, and mediate vasoconstriction, platelet aggregation, and glycogenolysis^[41]. V1b is expressed in the anterior pituitary gland where it mediates adrenocorticotropin release^[45]. V2 receptors are located in principal cells of the renal collecting duct system and mediate water reabsorption. AVP acts on V2 receptors, which activate the cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)/protein kinase A (PKA) signaling pathway and translocate intracellular vesicles of water channel aquaporin-2 (AQP-2) to the apical plasma membrane of collecting duct cells. This AQP-2 in the cell surface increases the reabsorption of free water from the tubular fluid back into the circulation^[1,41,46]. AVP further regulates the long-term water permeability of the collecting ducts by increasing AQP-2 gene expression^[46] and AQP-2 protein synthesis^[47]. AVP thus plays a pivotal role in the on-off regulation of the cellular trafficking of AQP-2 and the synthesis of AQP-2 in collecting duct cells^[47]. Nonsuppressible release of AVP is profoundly involved in abnormal antidiuresis in pathological states of impaired water excretion^[47]. Such a chronic AVP excess is closely associated with abundance of AQP-2 protein in collecting duct cells despite hypoosmolar condition^[47].

In experimental studies, increased expression of AQP-2 mRNA and protein were also found and closely related to volume of ascites in CCl₄-induced cirrhotic rats^[48]. Jonassen *et al*^[49] conversely showed that the renal expression of the AQP-2 was down-regulated in bile duct-ligated cirrhotic rats with Na retention but without ascites. They further demonstrated that renal AQP-2 expression in membrane fractions of both whole kidney and inner medulla from CCl₄-induced cirrhotic rats with hyponatremia and ascites was unchanged^[49].

In clinical investigations, Ivarsen et al^[50] showed that urinary AQP-2 excretion was increased in parallel with impairment of free water clearance with the progression of liver cirrhosis, although it was not related to plasma AVP levels. They concluded that there is a functional association between increased AQP-2 excretion and increased renal reabsorption of water in cirrhosis. Chung et al^[51] also reported that urinary AQP-2 secretion was increased in patients with liver cirrhosis, especially in those with ascites. In contrast to these results, Esteva-Font et al[52] found a progressive decrease in urinary AQP-2 excretion as the progression of liver cirrhosis, from compensated cirrhosis to cirrhosis with ascites and hepatorenal syndrome. Plasma AVP level did not correlate with urinary AQP-2 excretion and markedly increased in

those with hepatorenal syndrome^[52]. Krag *et al*^[30] reported that plasma AVP level was suppressed but AQP-2 excretion was unchanged and urine volume, free water clearance and distal fractional water excretion were not increased after water load in Child C patients. These discrepancies between plasma AVP level and urinary AQP-2 excretion support an uncoupling of AVP/AQP-2 system attributable to a AVPindependent production of AQP-2 in decompensated liver cirrhosis^[30]. The regulation of AQP-2 may be modified by a number of hormones and bioactive substances, such as angiotensin II, aldosterone, dopamine, atrial natriuretic peptide, PGE2 and adrenergic hormones^[30]. The lack of responsiveness of the collecting ducts to changes in the plasma AVP could explain why a number of patients respond poorly to vaptans^[30].

TREATMENT BY VASOPRESSIN

RECEPTOR ANTAGONIST

Given the central role of AVP in limiting renal water excretion, AVP receptor antagonists represent a physiologic and rational method to increase renal water excretion^[43]. Several vasopressin receptor antagonists have been evaluated in treating hyponatremia in patients with cirrhosis/end-stage liver disease^[53]. These include the intravenous dual V1A/V2 -receptor antagonist conivaptan, and the oral V2 -receptor antagonists lixivaptan, RWJ-351647, satavaptan, and tolvaptan^[53]. Main characteristics of randomized double-blind placebo-controlled trials on vaptans for patients with liver cirrhosis are listed in Table 1.

Lixivaptan

Guyader et al^[54] first reported the randomized doubleblind, placebo-controlled trial on the effect of V2receptor antagonist lixivaptan (VPA-985; ascending single doses of 25, 50, 100, 200, and 300 mg) in patients with liver cirrhosis and ascites and found a dose-related increase in daily urine output and a doserelated decrease in urine osmolality together with increases in serum osmolality and Na concentration for 24 h^[54]. Gerbes *et al*^[55] studied the effects of lixivaptan (100 or 200 mg/d) or placebo in cirrhotics with ascites and hyponatremia (serum Na 115-132 mmol/L) in a double-blind controlled trial. The authors found that normalization of serum Na concentration was achieved in 27% and 50% of patients in the lixivaptan 100 mg/ d and 200 mg/d groups, respectively, but in none of the patients in the placebo group. Although the effect of lixivaptan on ascites was not described in the report, a significant decrease of body weight was recorded in subjects receiving lixivaptan 200 mg/d^[55]. Wong et al^[56] investigated the add-on effects of lixivaptan (doses of 25, 125, and 250 mg twice daily) or placebo to diuretics (mostly furosemide and spironolactone) on

cirrhotics with ascites and hyponatremia (< 130 mmol/ L) and found that lixivaptan produced a significant overall aquaretic response with significant dose related increases in free water clearance and serum Na.

Lixivaptan was also shown to be effective and safe for long-term management of hyponatremia after outpatient initiation^[2,57]. Normalization of serum Na levels was maintained during the 24-wk study period. It was titrated safely in the outpatient setting without over-rapid serum Na level correction^[2,57].

RWJ-351647

Thuluvath *et al*^[58] evaluated the effect of another selective V2-receptor antagonist RWJ-351647 in cirrhotics with ascites, who failed to lose \geq 2 kg weight in the week by the diuretic regimen of furosemide (40 mg/d) and spironolactone (100 mg/d), as a randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. They found that this vaptan is an effective aquaretic causing dose-dependent increases in urine output and free water clearance, when co-administered with conventional diuretics^[58]. There was no influence on the pharmacokinetics of concomitant furosemide and spironolactone in their study^[58].

Satavaptan

Gines $et a^{[59,60]}$ investigated the effects of satavaptan on ascites management and serum Na in decompensated cirrhotic patients with and without hyponatremia. They first compared the effect of three fixed doses of satavaptan (5, 12.5 or 25 mg once daily) versus placebo for 14 d in 110 cirrhotic patients with ascites and hyponatremia (serum Na \leq 130 mmol/L), who continuously received spironolactone at 100 mg/d^[59]. The authors reported that satavaptan was effective for control of ascites (indicated by a reduction in body weight and abdominal girth), which was associated with improvements in serum Na and concluded that this vaptan improves the control of ascites and hyponatremia in patients with cirrhosis under diuretic treatment^[59]. They next evaluated the effect of satavaptan on ascites in 148 cirrhotics without hyponatremia as the similar double-blind randomizedcontrolled trial^[60]. Duration of treatment was also 14 d but all patients received spironolactone 100 mg/d plus furosemide 20-25 mg/d. As a result, the administration of satavaptan was associated with reduction of ascites in cirrhotics without hyponatraemia^[60].

On the other side, Wong *et al*^[61] evaluated the long-term effect of satavaptan on the recurrence of ascites and survival. They first performed a doubleblind placebo-controlled trial investigating the effects of the addition of satavaptan (5, 12.5 or 25 mg) or placebo to 100 mg spironolactone for 12 wk on ascites recurrence after a large volume paracentesis in 151 patients with liver cirrhosis irrespective of the presence of hyponatraemia^[61]. Although the frequency of pa-



		Fluid intake was restricted to 1000 mL/d	Fluid intake was restricted to 1500 mL/d		No changes in either serum chemistry or plasma AVP and renin levels				Sub-analysis of the SALT-1 and SALT-2 trials	(Study 3) a higher rate of all-cause mortality, mostly associated with complications of cirrhosis in combination with diuretics	
Main results	A significant dose-related increase in daily urine output and a dose-related decrease in urine osmolality together with significant increases in serum osmolality, Na, and vasopressin levels	Normalization of serum Na 27% (100 mg/d group) 50% (200 mg/d group); a significant reduction in urine osmolality and body weioht	Significant dose related increases in free water clearance and serum Na without changes in orthostatic blood pressure and serum creatinine levels	Effective in increasing serum Na concentrations at day 4 and day 30	Increases in cumulative urine volume and free water excretion, and a decrease in urine osmolality were noted in a dose-dependent manner reaching the statistical significance at the 5-mg dose	Reduction in body weight and abdominal girth with improvements in serum Na	Significant reduction in body weight; percentage of patients with a weight loss > 2 kg was greater	Significant decrease in the frequency of paracenteses: No significant difference of mean increase in ascites	Improvement in serum Na levels and patient- reported health status without severe adverse effects	Not more effective than placebo in the control of ascites in any of the populations studied as estimated by the primary efficacy endpoints; slight advantages noted in delaying ascites formation and improvement of serum Na concentration in patients with hyponatremia	 7.5-30 mg/d reduced body weight and abdominal circumference 7.5 mg/d showed the maximum changes together with preferable tolerability.
Efficacy outcome	Daily urine output, urine osmolality, serum osmolality, serum Na	Serum sodium concentration, urine osmolality, body weight	Free water clearance, serum sodium	Serum Na	Urine volume, free water excretion, urine osmolality	Body weight, abdominal girth, serum Na	Change in body weight The percentage of patients with a weight loss > 2 kg	Prevention of recurrent ascites after LVP (1) median time to first paracentesis (2) frequency of paracenteses (3) mean increase in ascites	Serum Na (average daily area under the curve for serum Na); mental component summary scores of the SF-12 health survey	Prevention of recurrent ascites after LVP (1) cumulative number of LVPs during the first 12 wk (2) recurrence of ascites, defined as LVP and/ or weight increase of 2 4 kg (3) cumulative increase in ascites estimated	Body weight, abdominal circumference
No of patients vaptan(control)	22 (5)	40 (20)	25 (8)	63 (57) alt 1 and Salt 2 study ncluding other causes of hyponatremia	18 (6)	82 (28)	113 (35)	115 (36)	63 (57)	720 (478)	77 (27)
Max treatment duration	24 h	7 d	8 d	30 d E	24 h	14 d	14 d	12 wk	30 d	52 wk	7 d
Additional diuretics	None (withheld for 48 h)	Yes? (no detailed information available)	Yes	Yes	Spironolactone 100 mg/d + furosemide 40 mg/d	Spironolactone 100 mg/d	Spironolactone 100 mg/d + furosemide 20-25 mg/d	Spironolactone 100 mg/d	Spironolactone < 200 mg/d + furosemide < 80 mg/d	study 1 (None): Study 2 (one or more diuretics); Study 3 withheld during the first 12 wk)	Furosemide $\geq 40 \text{ mg/d} + \text{spironolactone} \geq 25 \text{ mg/d}$ or furosemide $\geq 20 \text{ mg/d} + \text{spironolactone} \geq 50 \text{ mg/d} + \text{spironolactone} = 80 \text{ mg/d} + 80 $
Dose	25, 50, 100, 200, 300 mg/ d	100, 200 mg/ d	50, 250, 500 mg/d	15, 30, 60 mg/ d	1, 2, 5 mg 8 (single oral doses)	5, 12.5, 25 mg/ d	5, 12.5, 25 mg/ d	5, 12.5, 25 mg/ d	15, 30, 60 mg/ d	5, 10 mg/d S	7.5, 15 or 30 mg/d
V2RA	Lixivaptan	Lixivaptan	Lixivaptan	Tolvaptan	RWJ-351647	Satavaptan	Satavaptan	Satavaptan	Tolvaptan	Satavaptan	Tolvaptan
Ref.	Guyader et al ^[54]	Gerbes et al ^[55]	Wong et al ^[56]	Schrier <i>et</i> al ^[63]	Thuluvath et al ^[58]	Ginès et al ^[59]	Ginès et al ^[60]	Wong et al ^[61]	Cárdenas <i>et al^{í64]}</i>	Wong et al ⁽⁶²⁾	Okita <i>et</i> al ^{l67]}

Fukui H. V2 receptor antagonists for cirrhotic ascites



Sakaida <i>et</i> Tolvaptan al ^{les]}	7.5 mg/ d	furosemi spironolac or furosem spironolac	$de \ge 40 \text{ mg/d} + $ $tone \ge 25 \text{ mg/d} + $ $dide \ge 20 \text{ mg/d} + $ $tone \ge 50 \text{ mg/d} + $	7 d	84 (80)	Change in body weight from baseline; changes in abdominal circumference and ascites volume improvement rates of lower limb edema and ascites-related clinical symptoms	change in body weight; -0.44 kg in the placebo group <i>vs</i> -1.95 kg in the tolvaptan group; higher improvement rates of limb edema and ascites- related clinical symptoms	Improve hyponatremia and derease body weight regardless of serum albumin level
All major studies are summ	narized in th	uis table. In g	general, short-tern	n effects of vaptan	s on hyponatremi	ia and ascites are evident. Long-term effects are still c	ontroversial.	
racentesis was decr They further evalual controlled trials ^[62] . T	eased sig ted the e They incl	gnificantly efficacy a luded 120	y in all satav ind safety of 00 patients ii	'aptan groups Satavaptan i n three studi	: versus place n three differ es comparing	ebo, no significant difference of mean rent populations of patients with cirrho 3 satavaptan with placebo in uncompli	increase in ascites was found among sis and ascites by large-scale randor zated ascites (study 1) and difficult-1	the groups ^[61] . nized, placebo- o-treat ascites,
with and without col of the populations s during 12 wk (studie	ncomitar studied a: es 2 and	nt diuretic as estimat 3) ^[62] . Ho	c treatment (ted by the p	(studies 2 and rimary efficad	1 3). They rej cy endpoints: fficacy endpo	ported that satavaptan was not more e worsening of ascites (study 1) and th wints. slight advantages of satavaptan o	effective than placebo in the control c re cumulative number of large-volun ver placebo were noted in delaving a	f ascites in any he paracentesis cites formation
and improving serur beneficial in the lon	m Na cor ng-term	ncentratic manager	on in patients nent of asci	s with hypona tes in cirrhos	tremia ^[61] . Th is ^[62] . Moreov	ney finally concluded that satavaptan, a ver, when satavaptan was administere	lone or in combination with diuretics to	is not clinically prevent ascites
recurrence after larg the 52 wk of follow-ı	je-volum up ^[62] . Th	le paracel lese limite	ntesis (study ed efficacy ar	· 3), a higher nd safety cono	rate of all-cau cerns resultec	use mortality, mostly associated with kı d in withdrawal of the drug by the pharr	nown complications of cirrhosis, was i naceutical company ^[33,53] .	ecorded during
Tolvaptan		official of				menteroon of Affin staniton 011 and ort	aldinod on the second states of defined of a	
controlled studies (S	Study of	Ascendir	grinuler vz-	Tolvaptan in 1	Hyponatremia	at and 2 [SALT-1 and SALT-2]). The s	ubjects included 138 patients with o	-uning placedor ongestive heart
tailure, 190 patients 15 mg of oral tolvap	s with S1/ ptan (inc	AUH and creased to	1.20 patients o 30 or 60 m	s with liver cir ng if needed)	was effective	e authors did not evaluate the results s e in increasing serum Na concentratior	eparately based on etiology, but simi is in these patients with euvolemic c	ily snowed tnat ir hypervolemic
hyponatremia ^[63] . Ca cirrhosis and hypona	árdenas . atremia a	<i>et al</i> ^[64] t and found	then perform improveme	ied sub-analy nt in serum N	sis of these	SALT-1 and SALT-2 trials evaluating the patient-reported health status without:	ne efficacy and safety of tolvaptan i severe adverse effects ^[64] . Additionally	n patients with hvponatremia
recurred in tolvaptar	n-treated	d patients	after discont	tinuation of tc	Ivaptan ^[64]	- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	· - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	
I ne SALI WALEK and effective during	, trial, an J long-ter	i open-lat irm use ^{[2,6}	oel extension ^{65]} . Initial do:	i of SALI 1 ar se was 15 mi	nd SALI 2, er g, which was	nrolled 111 Individuals including 20 ciri s increased to attain a normal serum l	hotics to evaluate whether tolvaptar Va level ^[2,65] . At 50 wk, the serum N	remained safe a concentration
normalized in appro-	ximately	60% of	patients ^[41,65]	. During the r	more than 4-y	year study period, only one required w ${\rm M}_{\rm [2,65]}^{2,65]}$	thdrawal from the study. As in the sh	ort-term trials,
In a Japanese p	ilot study	ly ^[66] , tolv	aptan was a	idministrated	at titrated d	loses of 15, 30, and 60 mg once daily	/ for 3 d at each dose to 18 cirrhoti	c patients with
persistent ascites ar	nd/or low	ver limb e ose-denei	edema despit ndently and	te receiving o	ral furosemic	de at 40 mg/d or higher. In this study, Mema beninning from 15 mu ^[66] Jana	tolvaptan was proved to decrease b	ody weight and
double-blind trial of	tolvapta	an to dete	ermine the o	ptimal dose 1	for hepatic ec	dema ^[67] . One hundred four participant	s were stratified randomly to four g	roups receiving
tolvaptan at 7.5, 15	or 30 m	ng/d, or p	placebo as ar	n add-on to c	onventional c	diuretics for 7 d. The subjects selected	were poor responders to the standa	d daily dose of
concomitant diuretic	s: (1) a	loop diur	retic at a dai	ly dose equiv	alent to furos	semide 40 mg/d or higher and spirono	lactone at 25 mg/d or higher; or (2)	a loop diuretic
at a uarry uose equi abdominal circumfer	valeril uv rence cor	mpared w	nide zu myu vith placebo,	dose of 7.5 n	a spiroriolacu ng/d showed	the maximum changes together with p	tolvaptan at /.ɔ-ɔu iiiy/u reuuceu u preferable tolerability ^[67] . From these r	ody weigint and esults, 7.5 mg/



d was considered the optimal dose in patients with liver cirrhosis and ascites, who showed inadequate response to conventional diuretics in Japan^[67]. This conclusion was verified by another multicenter doubleblind placebo-controlled trial by Sakaida et al^[68], by which tolvaptan is proved to improve hyponatremia and to exert its effect on body weight and initial urine volume of the patients regardless of serum albumin level^[68,69]. They also doubled the duration of tolvaptan treatment and showed that it's effect on body weight persisted for 14 d^[70]. In order to avoid adverse effects of tolvaptan in cirrhotics, Sakaida et al^[71] further tried to decrease the dosage of tolvaptan and compared 3.75 mg/d and 7.5 mg/d schedules by a double-blind, parallel-group study. Although tolvaptan resulted in dose-dependent decreases in body weight and ascites volume and increases in urine output, 3.75 mg/d tolvaptan exerted significant effects as well^[71].

Conivaptan

In patients with Child-Pugh class A-C cirrhosis, conivaptan is administered *via* an intravenous loading dose of 10 mg followed by continuous infusion of 10 mg over 24 h for 2 to 4 d with titration up to 20 mg over 24 h if serum Na is not rising at the desired rate^[53].

A retrospective review of 24 cirrhotic patients with hyponatremia showed that it raised serum Na in patients with and without diuretics^[53,72]. Because conivaptan is available only as a parenteral formulation, chronic use in cirrhotic patients with hyponatremia may be limited. Theoretically, it should be cautious to use conivaptan in patients with cirrhosis because it blocks both V2 and V1 A receptors^[53,73]. There is a possibility that V1A inhibition may result in splanchnic vasodilation, which leads to further reduction in blood pressure and increased risk of variceal bleeding^[33]. Dilatation of the splanchnic bed and interference with platelet aggregation could exacerbate complications of variceal bleeding^[41].

AREAS OF UNCERTAINTY

It is not determined if V2-receptor antagonists are helpful for asymptomatic hyponatremic patients^[43]. It is also undetermined if early use of vaptans prevent diuretic-induced hyponatremia in cirrhotics. Although it remains unclear whether correction of the hyponatremia per se will improve patient outcomes, V2-receptor antagonist offer an opportunity to test this uncertainty in patients with euvolemic and hypervolemic hyponatremia^[43].

So far no study has revealed that the effects of vaptans are related to plasma AVP levels in patients with liver cirrhosis. As plasma AVP levels are considered to be normal in cirrhotics without hyponatremia, the reported effects of tolvaptan in these patients may be related to hypersensitivity of V2receptor to AVP as noted in congestive heart failure^[74]. In fact, the effect of spironolactone for cirrhotics with normal plasma aldosterone levels have been explained by the renal tubular hypersensitivity to aldosterone^[75].

Proper indication of vaptans

Hospitalized patients with mild to moderate symptoms of hyponatremia can be considered ideal candidates for the use of vaptans. Although restriction of fluid intake has been recommended in patients with severe hyponatremia, it has very limited efficacy for cirrhotic patients^[1]. While it remains speculative as to whether correction of the hyponatremia per se will improve patient outcomes, the vaptans offer an opportunity to test this uncertainty in patients with euvolemic and hypervolemic hyponatremia^[43]. One remaining question is if they are helpful in hyponatremic patients who are asymptomatic or mildly symptomatic^[43]. Hyponatraemia with serum Na \leq 130 mEq/L is one of several predictive factors for the development of overt hepatic encephalopathy^[44,76]. Investigators have hypothesized that low-grade cerebral edema associated with hyponatremia may predispose cirrhotics to encephalopathy^[53,77]. Treating hyponatremia is, therefore, considered to be a prudent step to reduce the frequency and severity of encephalopathy in cirrhosis^[41]. Hyponatraemia in cirrhosis is associated with impaired cognition and poor health-related quality of life (HRQOL), which were recently proved to be improved by hyponatraemia correction by short-term tolvaptan therapy^[78].

Dahl et al^[79] made meta-analyses to evaluate the effects of vaptans (tolvaptan, satavaptan and lixivaptan) on patients with cirrhosis and hyponatraemia or ascites. As a result, they did not find clear differences between the vaptan groups and the control groups regarding mortality, variceal bleeding, hepatic encephalopathy, spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, hepatorenal syndrome, or renal failure, although vaptans increased serum Na levels and led to reductions in weight and the time to the first paracentesis. They admitted that vaptans have a small beneficial effect on hyponatremia and ascites but concluded that these data do not support the routine use of vaptans in cirrhosis^[79]. Further studies about using different endpoints such as hospitalizations for hyponatremia, need for more or less diuretics to control the ascites, and need for paracentesis, would better define how to use this new class of drugs in the patient with cirrhosis and ascites^[80].

A recent FDA drug safety communication recommended that tolvaptan should not be used for longer than 30 d and should not be used in patients with underlying liver disease due to a risk of liver injury leading to liver transplant or death^[81]. This arose from surveillance in a 3-year placebo-controlled study of 1400 patients with autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Among them 3 patients treated with tolvaptan at a dose of

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

120 mg/d developed significant increases in serum ALT and total serum bilirubin levels^[81]. No vasopressin receptor antagonist is currently approved by the FDA for treatment of hyponatremia in patients with liver disease or cirrhosis^[33].

Proper doses of vaptans

The effect of vaptans may be less robust in hyponatremia of cirrhosis compared with other causes^[56,63,65]. A subgroup analysis of cirrhotic patients in the SALT trials also supported this observation^[2]. Reasons for limited response to vaptans in some hyponatremic patients with advanced cirrhosis may be that avid proximal reabsorption of solute leads to decreased distal delivery of the glomerular filtrate, although this possibility has not been studied. Another possibility is that V2 receptor-independent pathways play a role in APQ-2 regulation in cirrhosis^[2,30]. The difference in the doses of tolvaptan between international trials and Japanese trials are noticeable. Of course, it should be kept in mind that the primary efficacy outcomes in the Japanese studies were improvement of ascites and edema of the extremities and not that of severe hyponatremia, hence refractory ascites in end-stage cirrhotics was excluded from these studies. International tolvaptan trials used 15 to 60 mg/d in cirrhotics for decompensated cirrhotics with hyponatremia, whereas the doses of Japanese trials first settled between 7.5 to 30 $mg/d^{[66]}$ finally decreased to 3.75 and 7.5 mg for decompensated cirrhotics without hyponatremia^[71]. This study, however, showed that tolvaptan induced significant increases in urine volume and significant decreases in body weight from basal levels for 4 d even in the 3.75 mg/d group^[71]. Significant increase in serum Na concentrations within normal limits were noted in the 7.5 mg/d group^[71]. Although the approved dose of</sup> tolvaptan for cirrhotics is 7.5 mg/d, intial dose of 3.75 mg/d is recommended for safety in advanced cirrhotics in Japan. Although the reason why some Japanese cirrhotic patients responded to such a low dose of tolvaptan as 3.75 to 7.5 mg/d is not clear, it is now advisable to use low-dose tolvaptan for cirrhotic ascites to prevent the risky liver injury warned by FDA^[33].

Effect for refractory ascites

Zhang *et al*^[82] recently reported that the combination of 15 mg/d tolvaptan with diuretics effectively increased the urine output in 89.7% of patients with refractory ascites. They selected the patients who were not satisfactorily controlled after either 1 wk of Na intake restrictions, albumin infusion and high doses of diuretics (more than 160 mg/d of furosemide and 200 mg/d of spironolactone) or 2 wk of large volume therapeutic paracentesis.

Patients with Child-Pugh scores of greater than 10 have been excluded in most tolvaptan trials

except for this study^[82]. The more severe forms of hyponatremia (Na < 125 mmol/L) are seen in patients with more advanced liver disease, and hence the safety and efficacy of vaptans in this group of patients with cirrhosis should be carefully examined^[80]. It is conceivable that combining vaptans with diuretics could be beneficial in patients with refractory ascites reducing the frequency of largevolume paracentesis^[28]. This hypothesis, however, was not validated with large-scale randomized controlled studies. We cannot generally recommend vaptans for all refractory ascites, until they are proved to be effective in the same kind of study that include only patients with refractory ascites.

A low serum Na level is a strong predictor of pretransplant mortality, independent of the Model for Endstage Liver Disease score (MELD)^[83]. Vaptans may have some merit in the management of patients before liver transplantation. This should be also evaluated in an adequate control study.

FUTURE POSSIBILITY OF ASCITES TREATMENT BY DIURETICS AND VAPTANS

The doses of diuretics in combination with vaptans have been reported to be variable; *i.e.*, furosemide 20-80 mg/d and spironolactone 25-200 mg/d.

Large-doses of diuretics frequently lead difficultto-treat hyponatremia, which disturbs further use of diuretics. Although the level of hyponatremia at which diuretics should be abandoned is contentious, most experts agree that they should temporarily stop diuretics in patients whose serum Na decreases to less than 120-125 mmol/L^[25]. By an addition of vaptans we may continue diuretics to these severe hyponatremic patients with ascites, or we may prevent the development of severe hyponatremia itself in the diuretic treatment. It is advisable to evaluate in a prospective controlled study if we can decrease the incidence of diuretic-intractable ascites by an early combination of diuretics and vaptans. The fact that disturbed water excretion already exists in the early cirrhosis without hyponatremia may become the theoretical basis for this strategy.

Considering the mechanism of water excretion, markedly decreased GFR and distal delivery of fluid may cancel the effect of vaptans. Although we have no definite data yet, the effect of tolvaptan seems weak in patients with renal dysfunction related to the underfilling state. Except for Zhang *et al*^[82]'s report, we have no evidence to say that vaptans benefit these advanced cases. More clinical data are needed to know if tolvaptan is really effective for difficult-totreat ascites in patients with marked underfilling state. Although vaptans show much promise, further study is needed to clarify whether we can establish this



drug in the outpatient setting as a combination with diuretics^[80] and whether we can improve the morbidity and cost burden^[2].

CONCLUSION

Although there is no evidence that correcting the serum Na influences the patient's prognosis, it is clear that severe hyponatremia leads to hospitalization, discontinuation of diuretics and fluid restriction, all of which are undesirable outcomes^[80]. Even if hyponatremia is not the direct cause of symptoms, it may lower the threshold for changes in mental status resulting from poor cerebral perfusion^[43]. Therefore, meticulous use of vaptans may become a choice in the management of ascites and hyponatremia before considering large-volume paracentesis or TIPS. Although tolvaptan has a possibility to make a breakthrough in the treatment of difficult-to-treat ascites, its high price is a major barrier to go beyond for the future^[2].

Considering that the use of vaptans is only a symptomatic therapy, we should make every effort to improve the backgrounds of water retention. There is now considerable evidence to suggest that long-term anti-HBV treatment can improve liver fibrosis in patients with advanced hepatitis B virus-related cirrhosis^[84]. As endotoxemia and resultant increase of nitric oxide are important precipitating factors for the underfilling state of cirrhotics, adequate management of the gut-liver axis may merit the patients^[85].

REFERENCES

- Ginès P, Guevara M. Hyponatremia in cirrhosis: pathogenesis, clinical significance, and management. *Hepatology* 2008; 48: 1002-1010 [PMID: 18671303 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22418]
- 2 Lehrich RW, Ortiz-Melo DI, Patel MB, Greenberg A. Role of vaptans in the management of hyponatremia. *Am J Kidney Dis* 2013; 62: 364-376 [PMID: 23725974 DOI: 10.1053/ j.ajkd.2013.01.034]
- 3 Yi JH, Shin HJ, Kim HJ. V2 receptor antagonist; tolvaptan. Electrolyte Blood Press 2011; 9: 50-54 [PMID: 22438856 DOI: 10.5049/EBP.2011.9.2.50]
- 4 Vaamonde C. Renal water handling in liver disease. In: Epstein M, editor. The Kidney in Liver Disease. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Hanley and Belfus Inc, 1996: 33-74
- 5 Levy M. Pathophysiology of ascites formation. In: Epstein M, editor. The Kidney in Liver Disease. 3rd ed. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins, 1988: 209-243
- 6 Epstein M. Renal sodium handling in liver disease. In: Epstein M, editor. The Kidney in Liver Disease. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Hanley and Belfus Inc, 1996: 1-31
- Henriksen JH, Moller S. Hemodynamics, distribution of blood volume, and kinetics of vasoactive substances in cirrhosis.
 In: Epstein M, editor. The Kidney in Liver Disease. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Hanley and Belfus Inc, 1996: 241-258
- 8 Levy M. Pathophysiology of ascites formation. In: Epstein M, editor. The Kidney in Liver Disease. 4th ed. Philadelphia: Hanley and Belfus Inc, 1996: 179-220
- 9 Ginès P, Fernández-Esparrach G, Arroyo V, Rodés J. Pathogenesis of ascites in cirrhosis. *Semin Liver Dis* 1997; 17: 175-189 [PMID: 9308123]
- 10 Lieberman FL, Reynolds TB. Plasma volume in cirrhosis of the

liver: its relation of portal hypertension, ascites, and renal failure. *J Clin Invest* 1967; **46**: 1297-1308 [PMID: 16695918 DOI: 10.1172/ JCI105622]

- 11 Wong F, Girgrah N, Blendis L. Review: the controversy over the pathophysiology of ascites formation in cirrhosis. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1997; 12: 437-444 [PMID: 9195401]
- 12 Gentilini P, Laffi G, La Villa G, Raggi VC. Pathogenetic factors and clinical elements in ascites and hepatorenal syndrome during liver cirrhosis. *Ann Ital Med Int* 1999; 14: 264-284 [PMID: 10638019]
- 13 Kostreva DR, Castaner A, Kampine JP. Reflex effects of hepatic baroreceptors on renal and cardiac sympathetic nerve activity. *Am J Physiol* 1980; 238: R390-R394 [PMID: 7377377]
- 14 Morita H, Matsuda T, Furuya F, Khanchowdhury MR, Hosomi H. Hepatorenal reflex plays an important role in natriuresis after high-NaCl food intake in conscious dogs. *Circ Res* 1993; 72: 552-559 [PMID: 8431983]
- 15 Schrier RW, Arroyo V, Bernardi M, Epstein M, Henriksen JH, Rodés J. Peripheral arterial vasodilation hypothesis: a proposal for the initiation of renal sodium and water retention in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1988; 8: 1151-1157 [PMID: 2971015]
- 16 Arroyo V, Fernández J. Renal dysfunction and pathogenesis and treatment of ascites and hepatorenal syndrome in cirrhosis. In: Chen CW, Cheng J, Gines P, Ouyang Q, Scholmerich J, editors. Gut and Liver: Falk Symposium 174. Basel: Karger, 2011: 102-112 [DOI: 10.1159/000322458]
- 17 Gupta S, Morgan TR, Gordan GS. Calcitonin gene-related peptide in hepatorenal syndrome. A possible mediator of peripheral vasodilation? *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1992; 14: 122-126 [PMID: 1532610]
- 18 Uemura M, Tsujii T, Kikuchi E, Fukui H, Tsukamoto N, Matsumura M, Fujimoto M, Koizumi M, Takaya A, Kojima H, Ishii Y, Okamoto S. Increased plasma levels of substance P and disturbed water excretion in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1998; **33**: 860-866 [PMID: 9754735]
- 19 Kojima H, Tsujimoto T, Uemura M, Takaya A, Okamoto S, Ueda S, Nishio K, Miyamoto S, Kubo A, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H, Fukui H. Significance of increased plasma adrenomedullin concentration in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1998; 28: 840-846 [PMID: 9625320]
- 20 Gerbes AL, Arendt RM, Paumgartner G. Atrial natriuretic factor. Possible implications in liver disease. *J Hepatol* 1987; 5: 123-132 [PMID: 2958538]
- 21 Fukui H, Tsujii T, Matsumura M, Okamoto S, Morita T, Koizumi M, Morimura M, Kojima H, Hokaze Y, Fujimoto M. Plasma levels of atrial natriuretic peptide in patients with liver cirrhosis and its relation to ascites and renal function. *Gastroenterol Jpn* 1989; 24: 149-155 [PMID: 2526038]
- 22 Angeli P, Fernández-Varo G, Dalla Libera V, Fasolato S, Galioto A, Arroyo V, Sticca A, Guarda S, Gatta A, Jiménez W. The role of nitric oxide in the pathogenesis of systemic and splanchnic vasodilation in cirrhotic rats before and after the onset of ascites. *Liver Int* 2005; 25: 429-437 [PMID: 15780069 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2005.01092.x]
- 23 Shoji H, Minamino N, Kangawa K, Matsuo H. Endotoxin markedly elevates plasma concentration and gene transcription of adrenomedullin in rat. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 1995; 215: 531-537 [PMID: 7487988 DOI: 10.1006/bbrc.1995.2497]
- 24 Chu CJ, Lee FY, Wang SS, Lu RH, Tsai YT, Lin HC, Hou MC, Chan CC, Lee SD. Hyperdynamic circulation of cirrhotic rats with ascites: role of endotoxin, tumour necrosis factor-alpha and nitric oxide. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 1997; **93**: 219-225 [PMID: 9337636]
- 25 European Association for the Study of the Liver. EASL clinical practice guidelines on the management of ascites, spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, and hepatorenal syndrome in cirrhosis. J Hepatol 2010; 53: 397-417 [PMID: 20633946 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jhep.2010.05.004]
- 26 **Takaya A**, Fukui H, Matsumura M, Uemura M, Kojima H, Okamoto S, Tsujii T. Stepped care medical treatment for cirrhotic ascites: analysis of factors influencing the response to treatment. *J*



Gastroenterol Hepatol 1995; 10: 30-35 [PMID: 7620104]

- 27 Fukui H, Uemura M, Tsujii T. Pathopjysiology and treatment of cirrhotic ascites. In: Yamanaka M, Toda G, Tanaka T, editors. Liver cirrhosis update. Amsterdam: Elsevier, 1998: 63-76
- 28 Salerno F, Guevara M, Bernardi M, Moreau R, Wong F, Angeli P, Garcia-Tsao G, Lee SS. Refractory ascites: pathogenesis, definition and therapy of a severe complication in patients with cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2010; 30: 937-947 [PMID: 20492521 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1478-3231.2010.02272.x]
- 29 Gatta A, Caregaro L, Angeli P, Merkel C, Menon F, Rondana M, Ruol A. Impaired renal water excretion in liver cirrhosis. The role of reduced distal delivery of sodium. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1988; 23: 523-528 [PMID: 3399824]
- 30 Krag A, Møller S, Pedersen EB, Henriksen JH, Holstein-Rathlou NH, Bendtsen F. Impaired free water excretion in child C cirrhosis and ascites: relations to distal tubular function and the vasopressin system. *Liver Int* 2010; **30**: 1364-1370 [PMID: 20731774 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2010.02319.x]
- 31 Caregaro L, Lauro S, Angeli P, Merkel C, Gatta A. Renal water and sodium handling in compensated liver cirrhosis: mechanism of the impaired natriuresis after saline loading. *Eur J Clin Invest* 1985; 15: 360-364 [PMID: 3938405]
- 32 Madsen M, Pedersen EB, Danielsen H, Jensen LS, Sørensen SS. Impaired renal water excretion in early hepatic cirrhosis. Lack of relationship between renal water excretion and plasma levels of arginine vasopressin, angiotensin II, and aldosterone after water loading. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1986; 21: 749-755 [PMID: 3749808]
- 33 John S, Thuluvath PJ. Hyponatremia in cirrhosis: pathophysiology and management. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 3197-3205 [PMID: 25805925 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i11.3197]
- 34 Pérez-Ayuso RM, Arroyo V, Camps J, Rimola A, Gaya J, Costa J, Rivera F, Rodés J. Evidence that renal prostaglandins are involved in renal water metabolism in cirrhosis. *Kidney Int* 1984; 26: 72-80 [PMID: 6434791]
- 35 Castellano G, Solis-Herruzo JA, Morillas JD, Larrodera L, Coca C, Gonzalez-Gamarra A, Muñoz-Yagüe T. Antidiuretic hormone and renal function after water loading in patients with cirrhosis of the liver. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1991; 26: 49-57 [PMID: 2006398]
- 36 Jespersen B, Pedersen EB, Madsen M, Christensen P, Eiskjaer H, Leyssac PP, Sørensen SS. Disturbed relationship between urinary prostaglandin E2 excretion, plasma arginine vasopressin and renal water excretion after oral water loading in early hepatic cirrhosis. *Eur J Clin Invest* 1988; 18: 202-206 [PMID: 3133226]
- 37 Nicholls KM, Shapiro MD, Groves BS, Schrier RW. Factors determining renal response to water immersion in non-excretor cirrhotic patients. *Kidney Int* 1986; **30**: 417-421 [PMID: 3784283]
- 38 Bichet DG, Groves BM, Schrier RW. Mechanisms of improvement of water and sodium excretion by immersion in decompensated cirrhotic patients. *Kidney Int* 1983; 24: 788-794 [PMID: 6674672]
- 39 Epstein M, Weitzman RE, Preston S, DeNunzio AG. Relationship between plasma arginine vasopressin and renal water handling in decompensated cirrhosis. *Miner Electrolyte Metab* 1984; 10: 155-165 [PMID: 6374413]
- 40 Uemura M, Matsumoto M, Tsujii T, Fukui H, Miyamoto Y, Kojima H, Kikuchi E, Fukui K, Fujimoto M, Mitoro A, Matsumura M, Takaya A. Effects of "body compression" on parameters related to ascites formation: therapeutic trial in cirrhotic patients. J Gastroenterol 1999; 34: 75-82 [PMID: 10204614]
- 41 Aditya S, Rattan A. Vaptans: A new option in the management of hyponatremia. *Int J Appl Basic Med Res* 2012; 2: 77-83 [PMID: 23776817 DOI: 10.4103/2229-516X.106347]
- 42 Schrier RW. Water and sodium retention in edematous disorders: role of vasopressin and aldosterone. *Am J Med* 2006; 119: S47-S53 [PMID: 16843085 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2006.05.007]
- 43 Palmer BF. The role of v2 receptor antagonists in the treatment of hyponatremia. *Electrolyte Blood Press* 2013; 11: 1-8 [PMID: 23946759 DOI: 10.5049/EBP.2013.11.1.1]
- 44 Gianotti RJ, Cardenas A. Hyponatraemia and cirrhosis. Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf) 2014; 2: 21-26 [PMID: 24760233 DOI:

10.1093/gastro/got037]

- 45 Lolait SJ, O'Carroll AM, Mahan LC, Felder CC, Button DC, Young WS, Mezey E, Brownstein MJ. Extrapituitary expression of the rat V1b vasopressin receptor gene. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1995; 92: 6783-6787 [PMID: 7624319]
- 46 Pedersen RS, Bentzen H, Bech JN, Nyvad O, Pedersen EB. Urinary aquaporin-2 in healthy humans and patients with liver cirrhosis and chronic heart failure during baseline conditions and after acute water load. *Kidney Int* 2003; 63: 1417-1425 [PMID: 12631357 DOI: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.2003.00858.x]
- 47 Ishikawa SE, Schrier RW. Pathophysiological roles of arginine vasopressin and aquaporin-2 in impaired water excretion. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)* 2003; **58**: 1-17 [PMID: 12519405]
- 48 Asahina Y, Izumi N, Enomoto N, Sasaki S, Fushimi K, Marumo F, Sato C. Increased gene expression of water channel in cirrhotic rat kidneys. *Hepatology* 1995; 21: 169-173 [PMID: 7528708]
- 49 Jonassen TE, Christensen S, Kwon TH, Langhoff S, Salling N, Nielsen S. Renal water handling in rats with decompensated liver cirrhosis. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 2000; 279: F1101-F1109 [PMID: 11097629]
- 50 Ivarsen P, Frøkiaer J, Aagaard NK, Hansen EF, Bendtsen F, Nielsen S, Vilstrup H. Increased urinary excretion of aquaporin 2 in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Gut* 2003; **52**: 1194-1199 [PMID: 12865281]
- 51 Chung SH, Jun DW, Kim KT, Chae JD, Park EK, Son BK, Kim SH, Jo YJ, Park YS. Aquaporin-2 urinary excretion in cirrhosis: relationship to vasopressin and nitric oxide. *Dig Dis Sci* 2010; 55: 1135-1141 [PMID: 19495975 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-009-0829-x]
- 52 Esteva-Font C, Baccaro ME, Fernández-Llama P, Sans L, Guevara M, Ars E, Jiménez W, Arroyo V, Ballarín JA, Ginès P. Aquaporin-1 and aquaporin-2 urinary excretion in cirrhosis: Relationship with ascites and hepatorenal syndrome. *Hepatology* 2006; 44: 1555-1563 [PMID: 17133493 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21414]
- 53 Gaglio P, Marfo K, Chiodo J. Hyponatremia in cirrhosis and endstage liver disease: treatment with the vasopressin V₂-receptor antagonist tolvaptan. *Dig Dis Sci* 2012; 57: 2774-2785 [PMID: 22732834 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-012-2276-3]
- 54 Guyader D, Patat A, Ellis-Grosse EJ, Orczyk GP. Pharmacodynamic effects of a nonpeptide antidiuretic hormone V2 antagonist in cirrhotic patients with ascites. *Hepatology* 2002; 36: 1197-1205 [PMID: 12395330]
- 55 Gerbes AL, Gülberg V, Ginès P, Decaux G, Gross P, Gandjini H, Djian J. Therapy of hyponatremia in cirrhosis with a vasopressin receptor antagonist: a randomized double-blind multicenter trial. *Gastroenterology* 2003; **124**: 933-939 [PMID: 12671890]
- 56 Wong F, Blei AT, Blendis LM, Thuluvath PJ. A vasopressin receptor antagonist (VPA-985) improves serum sodium concentration in patients with hyponatremia: a multicenter, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. *Hepatology* 2003; 37: 182-191 [PMID: 12500203 DOI: 10.1053/jhep.2003.50021]
- 57 Abraham WT, Decaux G, Josiassen RC, Yagil Y, Kopyt N, Thacker HP, Mannelli M, Bichet DG, Orlandi C. Oral lixivaptan effectively increases serum sodium concentrations in outpatients with euvolemic hyponatremia. *Kidney Int* 2012; 82: 1215-1222 [PMID: 22932122 DOI: 10.1038/ki.2012.274]
- 58 Thuluvath PJ, Maheshwari A, Wong F, Yoo HW, Schrier RW, Parikh C, Steare S, Korula J. Oral V2 receptor antagonist (RWJ-351647) in patients with cirrhosis and ascites: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled, single ascending dose study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 24: 973-982 [PMID: 16948809 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2006.03088.x]
- 59 Ginès P, Wong F, Watson H, Milutinovic S, del Arbol LR, Olteanu D. Effects of satavaptan, a selective vasopressin V(2) receptor antagonist, on ascites and serum sodium in cirrhosis with hyponatremia: a randomized trial. *Hepatology* 2008; 48: 204-213 [PMID: 18508290 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22293]
- 60 Ginès P, Wong F, Watson H, Terg R, Bruha R, Zarski JP, Dudley F. Clinical trial: short-term effects of combination of satavaptan, a selective vasopressin V2 receptor antagonist, and diuretics on ascites in patients with cirrhosis without hyponatraemia-

-a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2010; **31**: 834-845 [PMID: 20102356 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04236.x]

- 61 Wong F, Gines P, Watson H, Horsmans Y, Angeli P, Gow P, Minini P, Bernardi M. Effects of a selective vasopressin V2 receptor antagonist, satavaptan, on ascites recurrence after paracentesis in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2010; **53**: 283-290 [PMID: 20541828 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.02.036]
- 62 Wong F, Watson H, Gerbes A, Vilstrup H, Badalamenti S, Bernardi M, Ginès P. Satavaptan for the management of ascites in cirrhosis: efficacy and safety across the spectrum of ascites severity. *Gut* 2012; 61: 108-116 [PMID: 21836029 DOI: 10.1136/ gutjnl-2011-300157]
- 63 Schrier RW, Gross P, Gheorghiade M, Berl T, Verbalis JG, Czerwiec FS, Orlandi C. Tolvaptan, a selective oral vasopressin V2-receptor antagonist, for hyponatremia. *N Engl J Med* 2006; 355: 2099-2112 [PMID: 17105757]
- 64 Cárdenas A, Ginès P, Marotta P, Czerwiec F, Oyuang J, Guevara M, Afdhal NH. Tolvaptan, an oral vasopressin antagonist, in the treatment of hyponatremia in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2012; 56: 571-578 [PMID: 22027579 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2011.08.020]
- 65 Berl T, Quittnat-Pelletier F, Verbalis JG, Schrier RW, Bichet DG, Ouyang J, Czerwiec FS. Oral tolvaptan is safe and effective in chronic hyponatremia. *J Am Soc Nephrol* 2010; 21: 705-712 [PMID: 20185637 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2009080857]
- 66 Okita K, Sakaida I, Okada M, Kaneko A, Chayama K, Kato M, Sata M, Yoshihara H, Ono N, Murawaki Y. A multicenter, open-label, dose-ranging study to exploratively evaluate the efficacy, safety, and dose-response of tolvaptan in patients with decompensated liver cirrhosis. *J Gastroenterol* 2010; **45**: 979-987 [PMID: 20387081 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-010-0240-6]
- 67 Okita K, Kawazoe S, Hasebe C, Kajimura K, Kaneko A, Okada M, Sakaida I. Dose-finding trial of tolvaptan in liver cirrhosis patients with hepatic edema: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Hepatol Res* 2014; 44: 83-91 [PMID: 23530991 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12099]
- 68 Sakaida I, Kawazoe S, Kajimura K, Saito T, Okuse C, Takaguchi K, Okada M, Okita K. Tolvaptan for improvement of hepatic edema: A phase 3, multicenter, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Hepatol Res* 2014; 44: 73-82 [PMID: 23551935 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12098]
- 69 Sakaida I, Nakajima K, Okita K, Hori M, Izumi T, Sakurai M, Shibasaki Y, Tachikawa S, Tsubouchi H, Oka H, Kobayashi H. Can serum albumin level affect the pharmacological action of tolvaptan in patients with liver cirrhosis? A post hoc analysis of previous clinical trials in Japan. J Gastroenterol 2015; 50: 1047-1053 [PMID: 25689936 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-015-1052-5]
- 70 Sakaida I, Yamashita S, Kobayashi T, Komatsu M, Sakai T, Komorizono Y, Okada M, Okita K. Efficacy and safety of a 14-day administration of tolvaptan in the treatment of patients with ascites in hepatic oedema. *J Int Med Res* 2013; **41**: 835-847 [PMID: 23685892 DOI: 10.1177/0300060513480089]
- 71 Sakaida I, Yanase M, Kobayashi Y, Yasutake T, Okada M, Okita K. The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of tolvaptan in patients with liver cirrhosis with insufficient response to conventional diuretics: a multicentre, double-blind, parallel-group, phase III study. *J Int Med Res* 2012; 40: 2381-2393 [PMID: 23321196]
- 72 O'Leary JG, Davis GL. Conivaptan increases serum sodium in hyponatremic patients with end-stage liver disease. *Liver Transpl* 2009; 15: 1325-1329 [PMID: 19790137 DOI: 10.1002/lt.21836]

- 73 Ali F, Guglin M, Vaitkevicius P, Ghali JK. Therapeutic potential of vasopressin receptor antagonists. *Drugs* 2007; 67: 847-858 [PMID: 17428103]
- 74 Wong BP, Wong NL. Renal hypersensitivity to vasopressin in congestive heart failure. *Cardiology* 1998; 90: 20-27 [PMID: 9693166]
- 75 Decaux G, Hanson B, Cauchie P, Bosson D, Unger J. Relationship between aldosterone and sodium, potassium, and uric acid clearance in cirrhosis with and without ascites. *Nephron* 1986; 44: 226-229 [PMID: 3785485]
- 76 Guevara M, Baccaro ME, Torre A, Gómez-Ansón B, Ríos J, Torres F, Rami L, Monté-Rubio GC, Martín-Llahí M, Arroyo V, Ginès P. Hyponatremia is a risk factor of hepatic encephalopathy in patients with cirrhosis: a prospective study with time-dependent analysis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2009; **104**: 1382-1389 [PMID: 19455124 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2009.293]
- 77 Häussinger D, Schliess F. Pathogenetic mechanisms of hepatic encephalopathy. *Gut* 2008; 57: 1156-1165 [PMID: 18628377 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.122176]
- 78 Ahluwalia V, Heuman DM, Feldman G, Wade JB, Thacker LR, Gavis E, Gilles H, Unser A, White MB, Bajaj JS. Correction of hyponatraemia improves cognition, quality of life, and brain oedema in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2015; 62: 75-82 [PMID: 25111174 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2014.07.033]
- 79 Dahl E, Gluud LL, Kimer N, Krag A. Meta-analysis: the safety and efficacy of vaptans (tolvaptan, satavaptan and lixivaptan) in cirrhosis with ascites or hyponatraemia. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; 36: 619-626 [PMID: 22908905 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12025]
- 80 Boyer TD. Tolvaptan and hyponatremia in a patient with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2010; 51: 699-702 [PMID: 20101750 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.23522]
- 81 Kwo PY. Management of hyponatremia in clinical hepatology practice. *Curr Gastroenterol Rep* 2014; 16: 382 [PMID: 24659251 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-014-0382-4]
- 82 Zhang X, Wang SZ, Zheng JF, Zhao WM, Li P, Fan CL, Li B, Dong PL, Li L, Ding HG. Clinical efficacy of tolvaptan for treatment of refractory ascites in liver cirrhosis patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 11400-11405 [PMID: 25170228]
- 83 Habib S, Boyer TD. Vasopressin V2-receptor antagonists in patients with cirrhosis, ascites and hyponatremia. *Therap Adv Gastroenterol* 2012; 5: 189-197 [PMID: 22570679 DOI: 10.1177/1 756283X12437357]
- 84 Brown A, Goodman Z. Hepatitis B-associated fibrosis and fibrosis/ cirrhosis regression with nucleoside and nucleotide analogs. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 6: 187-198 [PMID: 22375524 DOI: 10.1586/egh.12.4]
- 85 Fukui H. Gut-liver axis in liver cirrhosis: How to manage leaky gut and endotoxemia. *World J Hepatol* 2015; 7: 425-442 [PMID: 25848468 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v7.i3.425]
- 86 Uchihara M, Izumi N, Sato C, Marumo F. Clinical significance of elevated plasma endothelin concentration in patients with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 1992; 16: 95-99 [PMID: 1535610]
- 87 Asbert M, Ginès A, Ginès P, Jiménez W, Clària J, Saló J, Arroyo V, Rivera F, Rodés J. Circulating levels of endothelin in cirrhosis. *Gastroenterology* 1993; 104: 1485-1491 [PMID: 8482460]
- 88 Tsai YT, Lin HC, Yang MC, Lee FY, Hou MC, Chen LS, Lee SD. Plasma endothelin levels in patients with cirrhosis and their relationships to the severity of cirrhosis and renal function. J Hepatol 1995; 23: 681-688 [PMID: 8750167]
- 89 Moller S, Emmeluth C, Henriksen JH. Elevated circulating plasma endothelin-1 concentrations in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1993; 19: 285-290 [PMID: 8301063]

P- Reviewer: Joh JW S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN





WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11597 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11597-11608 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Cirrhosis

Gut microbiota and host metabolism in liver cirrhosis

Makoto Usami, Makoto Miyoshi, Hayato Yamashita

Makoto Usami, Makoto Miyoshi, Hayato Yamashita, Division of Nutrition and Metabolism, Department of Biophysics, Kobe University Graduate School of Health Sciences, Kobe 654-0142, Japan

Makoto Usami, Department of Nutrition, Kobe University Hospital, Kobe University School of Medicine, Kobe 650-0017, Japan

Author contributions: Usami M, Miyoshi M and Yamashita H contributed to this manuscript equally.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflicting financial interests exist.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Makoto Usami, MD, PhD, Division of Nutrition and Metabolism, Department of Biophysics, Kobe University Graduate School of Health Sciences, 7-10-2 Tomogaoka, Suma-ku, Kobe 654-0142, Japan. musa@kobe-u.ac.jp Telephone: +81-78-7964591 Fax: +81-78-7964509

Received: June 16, 2015 Peer-review started: June 19, 2015 First decision: July 20, 2015 Revised: August 6, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

The gut microbiota has the capacity to produce a diverse range of compounds that play a major role in regulating

the activity of distal organs and the liver is strategically positioned downstream of the gut. Gut microbiota linked compounds such as short chain fatty acids, bile acids, choline metabolites, indole derivatives, vitamins, polyamines, lipids, neurotransmitters and neuroactive compounds, and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis hormones have many biological functions. This review focuses on the gut microbiota and host metabolism in liver cirrhosis. Dysbiosis in liver cirrhosis causes serious complications, such as bacteremia and hepatic encephalopathy, accompanied by small intestinal bacterial overgrowth and increased intestinal permeability. Gut dysbiosis in cirrhosis and intervention with probiotics and synbiotics in a clinical setting is reviewed and evaluated. Recent studies have revealed the relationship between gut microbiota and host metabolism in chronic metabolic liver disease, especially, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease, alcoholic liver disease, and with the gut microbiota metabolic interactions in dysbiosis related metabolic diseases such as diabetes and obesity. Recently, our understanding of the relationship between the gut and liver and how this regulates systemic metabolic changes in liver cirrhosis has increased. The serum lipid levels of phospholipids, free fatty acids, polyunsaturated fatty acids, especially, eicosapentaenoic acid, arachidonic acid, and docosahexaenoic acid have significant correlations with specific fecal flora in liver cirrhosis. Many clinical and experimental reports support the relationship between fatty acid metabolism and gut-microbiota. Various blood metabolome such as cytokines, amino acids, and vitamins are correlated with gut microbiota in probioticstreated liver cirrhosis patients. The future evaluation of the gut-microbiota-liver metabolic network and the intervention of these relationships using probiotics, synbiotics, and prebiotics, with sufficient nutrition could aid the development of treatments and prevention for liver cirrhosis patients.

Key words: Liver cirrhosis; Microbiota; Metabolism; Fatty acids; Probiotics

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core tip: The gut microbiota has the capacity to produce a diverse range of compounds that have a major role in regulating the activity of distal organs and the liver is strategically positioned downstream of the gut indicating the importance of the gut-liver axis. This review focuses on gut microbiota and host metabolism in liver cirrhosis. The serum lipid levels of phospholipids, free fatty acids, eicosapentaenoic acid, arachidonic acid, and docosahexaenoic acid have significant correlations with specific fecal flora in liver cirrhosis. Various blood metabolome such as cytokines, amino acids, and vitamins are correlated with gut microbiota in probiotics-treated liver cirrhosis patients.

Usami M, Miyoshi M, Yamashita H. Gut microbiota and host metabolism in liver cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11597-11608 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11597.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11597

INTRODUCTION

An increasing amount of recent evidence has demonstrated that several diseases, such as irritable bowel syndrome, inflammatory bowel disease, diabetes, allergy, cancer, obesity, autism and liver disease, are related to alterations in intestinal microbiota (known as dysbiosis)^[1-3]. Gut-derived complications in liver cirrhosis such as small intestinal bacterial overgrowth and increased intestinal permeability (leaky gut), resulting in bacterial or endotoxin translocation-related systemic disorders such as spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, hyperdynamic state, portal hypertension, hepatorenal syndrome, hepatic encephalopathy, and multiple organ failure, have been reported in clinical settings^[2,4-8]. Different etiologies of liver cirrhosis, including viral hepatitis, alcoholic liver disease (ALD), and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), have different gut microbiota and mechanisms of developing liver fibrosis. Furthermore, each disease has a different hepatic metabolism, suggesting further development in this research area^[2,7-9]. However, there have been few reports of correlations between gut microbiota and host metabolism in cirrhotic patients. This review will discuss (1) the relationship between gut microbiota and host metabolism in general; (2) the results of intervention for liver cirrhosis by probiotics; and (3) gut-microbiota and host metabolism in cirrhosis and the use of systems biology as a tool for analysis.

GUT MICROBIOTA AND HOST METABOLISM

The anatomy of the liver provides its close interaction with the gut^[9,10]. Gut-derived bacteria and their components and metabolites, as well as nutrients and other signals are delivered to the liver *via* the portal circulation. Then, the liver plays a crucial role in defense against gut-derived materials, which is defined as the gut-liver axis^[9,10]. Gut microbiota function as a bioreactor for autonomous metabolic and immunological functions that can mediate responses within the host environment in response to external stimuli^[11]. The complexity of the gut microbiota suggests that it behaves as an organ. Therefore, the concept of the gut-liver axis must be complemented with the gut-microbiota-liver network because of the high intricacy of the microbiota components and metabolic activities^[11].

The host and its gut microbiota coproduce a large array of small molecules during the metabolism of food and xenobiotics (compounds of non-host origin that enter the gut with the diet or are produced by microbiota), many of which play critical roles in communication between host organs and the host's microbial symbionts. The metabolite, gut microbiota, and potential biologic functions are shown in Table 1^[12-40].

Short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs), predominantly butyrate, acetate and propionate, are anaerobically produced by gut microbiota in the intestine. SCFAs, particularly butyrate, are a significant source of energy for gut enterocytes, and influence the gastrointestinal barrier function through the stimulation of tight junction and mucous production^[41-43]. The authors showed that tight junction permeability was decreased by SCFAs in a Caco-2 intestinal monolayer and human umbilical vein endothelial cell monolayer, via lipoxygenase activation in *in vitro* studies^[44,45]. This suggests that SCFAs may have biological effects in other organs as well as the gastrointestinal tract. Furthermore, there is growing evidence to suggest a role for SCFAs in reducing inflammation^[41]. Our previous reports showed that increased pro-inflammatory cytokine production and nuclear factor kappa B activity induced by lipopolysaccharide (LPS) were downregulated by SCFAs using human peripheral blood mononuclear cells and co-culture of macrophages and adipocytes^[46-48]. LPS-induced acute liver injury was attenuated by orally administered tributyrin, a prodrug of butyrate and a dairy food component, via increased portal vein concentration up to one to two orders of magnitude in rats^[49]. In humans, two reports by Bloemen et al^[50,51] measuring portal and hepatic venous SCFA concentrations indicated a porto-systemic shunting effect in liver cirrhosis patients.

SCFAs are also proposed to increase satiety following the consumption of a diet rich in fiber as they act as agonists for free fatty acid receptors 2 and 3 (FFAR2/3 known as G-protein coupled receptor; GPR43/41). Both of these GPRs trigger the production and release of glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1), peptide YY (PYY) and other gut hormones that stimulate satiety in the host^[52]. Gut intestinal (GI) hormones such as ghrelin and leptin secretion are mediated on enteroendocrine cells by the action of SCFAs^[18,53].



Metabolites	Related bacteria	Potential biological functions	Ref.
Short-chain fatty acids	Clostridial clusters IV and	Decreased colonic pH, inhibit the growth of pathogens; stimulate water and	[14-18]
	XIVa of Firmicutes, including	sodium absorption; participate in cholesterol synthesis; provide energy to	
	species of Eubacterium, Roseburia,	the colonic epithelial cells; GI hormones secretion via enteroendocrine cells,	
	Faecalibacterium, and Coprococcus	implicated in human obesity, insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes, colorectal	
D:1:	I antal a silling Diff. I deartain	cancer. Immunological homeostasis in the gut	[10 21]
blie acids	Lactobactitus, Biftaobacteria,	Absorb dietary rats and lipid-soluble vitamins, racintate lipid absorption,	[19-21]
	Enterobucier, Bucierolues, Clostriulum	regulate triglycerides, cholesterol, glucose and energy homeostasis	
Choline metabolites	Faecalibacterium prausnitzii,	Modulate lipid metabolism and glucose homeostasis. Involved in nonalcoholic	[22,23]
	Bifidobacterium	fatty liver disease, dietary induced obesity, diabetes, and cardiovascular	[,]
		disease	
Phenolic, benzoyl, and	Clostridium difficile, F. prausnitzii,	Detoxification of xenobiotics; indicate gut microbial composition and	[24,25]
phenyl derivatives	Bifidobacterium, Subdoligranulum,	activity; utilize polyphenols. Urinary hippuric acid may be a biomarker	
	Lactobacillus	of hypertension and obesity in humans. Urinary 4-hydroxyphenylacetate,	
		4-cresol, and phenylacetate are elevated in colorectal cancer. Urinary 4-cresyl	
T 1 1 1		sulfate is elevated in children with severe autism	[2(20]
Indole derivatives	Clostridium sporogenes, E. coli	Protect against stress-induced lesions in the GI tract; modulate expression	[26-28]
		of proinflammatory genes, increase expression of anti-inflammatory genes,	
		brain gut axis and a few neurological conditions	
Vitamins	Bifidobacterium	Provide complementary endogenous sources of vitamins, strengthen immune	[29.30]
v ituiliilio	Difuoouciertum	function, exert epigenetic effects to regulate cell proliferation	[27,00]
Polyamines	Campylobacter jejuni, Clostridium	Exert genotoxic effects on the host, anti-inflammatory and antitumoral effects.	[31,32]
	saccharolyticum	Potential tumor markers	
Lipids	Bifidobacterium, Roseburia,	Impact intestinal permeability, activate intestine-brain-liver neural axis to	[33,34]
	Lactobacillus, Klebsiella, Enterobacter,	regulate glucose homeostasis; LPS induces chronic systemic inflammation;	
	Citrobacter, Clostridium	conjugated fatty acids improve hyperinsulinemia, enhance the immune	
		system and alter lipoprotein profiles. Cholesterol is the basis for sterol and	
NT / 1// 1		bile acid production	[05 00]
Neurotransmitters and	Lactobacillus ,Bifidobacterium,	Neurofunction related as mood, emotion, cognition, reward (CNS), motility/	[35-39]
sorotonin truptonhan	Candida Strantococcus Enterococcus	secretion and behavior	
kunuronino, donamino	Cunuluu, Streptococcus, Enterococcus		
noradrenaline, GABA			
HPA hormones: cortisol	Lactobacillus, Bifidobacterium	Indirect regulation of HPA. Regulation of stress response, host metabolism.	[40]
		anti-inflammation, wound healing, endocrine abnormalities prominent in	
		stress related psychiatric disorders	
		stress related psychiatric disorders	

Table 1 Metabolite, gut microbiota, and potential biologic functions

GI: Gastrointestinal; LPS: Lipopolysaccharide; GABA: γ-aminobutyric acid; CNS: Central nervous system; HPA: Hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal. Adapted from Ref. [12, 13] and revised by the authors.

SCFAs that traffic to distal sites and can be carried by monocarboxylate transporters, which are abundantly expressed at the blood-brain barrier then enter the central nervous system^[54-57]. However, it remains to be definitively established whether alterations in intestinal microbiota-derived SCFAs are actually reflected at physiologically relevant concentrations in the central nervous system^[13].

Bile is composed of individual bile acid moieties, mucous, phospholipids and biliverdin, and their main physiological roles in the small intestine are the emulsification of fats, the release of fat-soluble vitamins and regulation of cholesterol metabolism^[58]. Specific bile acids differentially act as ligands to activate or repress host receptors, including farnesid X receptor, pregnane X receptor, vitamin D receptor and the GPR, TGR5. These receptors are expressed locally on various intestinal epithelial cells and systematically, within a diverse range of organs including both the liver and adipose tissue^[21]. Therefore, bile acids function as systemic signaling molecules and significantly alter host gene-expression profiles^[21,59].

Choline synthesized by intestinal biota is important for lipid metabolism and is metabolized to trimethylamine, then further metabolized in the liver to trimethylamine-N-oxide that contributes to the development of cardiovascular disease^[22]. Reducing the bioavailability of choline can contribute to NAFLD and altered glucose metabolism^[60]. Phenolic, benzoyl, and phenyl derivatives produced by the detoxification of xenobiotics have various bioactivities, are indicators of microbial composition and activity, and are useful biomarkers for several diseases including liver disease^[25].

A significant amount of the neurotransmitter dopamine is produced in the human gut^[61]. Norepinephrine and dopamine production in the gut is mediated by the expression of β -glucuronidases from commensal gut bacteria through the cleavage of their inactive conjugated forms^[62]. Nitric oxide produced by gut microbes plays a pivotal role in gastric emptying^[63]. The Usami M et al. Gut and host metabolism in cirrhosis

inhibitory transmitter γ -aminobutyric acid is generated by *Lactobacillus brevis* and *Bifidobacterium dentium*, both of which have been isolated from humans^[64,65]. The precursors to neuroactive compounds, such as tryptophan for serotonin function and the kynurenine pathway, are controlled by gut-microbiota as a bidirectional communication component of the brain-gut axis^[39].

The role of gut microbiota in the development of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis has been extensively analyzed using germ-free mice^[40]. The concept of Microbial Endocrinology was reported and the importance of controlling gut microbiota in relation with various host functions was discussed by Lyte and colleagues^[13,66].

GUT MICROBIOTA AND ITS MANIPULATION IN LIVER CIRRHOSIS

The gut microbiota plays an important role in the pathophysiology of cirrhosis. Changes in gastrointestinal functions, including malabsorption and small intestinal bacterial overgrowth, is common with concomitant portal hypertension in cirrhosis patients^[67]. Recent reviews reported the pathophysiologic changes of gut microbiota in cirrhotic patients, gut-bacterial interactions, "leaky gut", translocation of bacteria and gut-derived LPS in infectious complications, spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, and hepatic encephalopathy^[2,5,68,69]. Hyperdynamic circulation, portal hypertension, hepatic encephalopathy, renal disturbance including hepatorenal syndrome, and cirrhotic cardiomyopathy in cirrhosis are correlated with endotoxemia^[6].

ALD is a spectrum of alcoholic diseases including steatosis, steatohepatitis, acute alcoholic steatohepatitis, alcoholic fibrosis, and cirrhosis (Laennec's Cirrhosis) caused by excessive alcohol use over a prolonged period of time^[9]. Multiple pathogenic factors are involved in the development of ALD. Alcohol and its metabolites induce reactive oxygen species and hepatocyte injury through mitochondrial damage and endoplasmic reticulum stress^[70,71]. The activation of Kupffer cells has been identified as a central element in the pathogenesis of ALD. Kupffer cells and recruited macrophages in the liver are activated by LPS through Toll-like receptor (TLR) 4, and LPS levels increase in the portal and systemic circulation after excessive alcohol intake^[72]. Fibrosis is a dynamic and progressive process governed by stellate cell activation by LPS, TLR4 and inflammatory cytokines such as transforming growth factor- β signaling^[73].

NAFLD is the most common cause of chronic liver disease worldwide as a result of the increasing prevalence of obesity, characterized by a spectrum of liver diseases ranging from simple fatty liver (NAFL) to steatohepatitis (NASH) with a possible progression to fibrosis^[11]. The concept of the gut-liver

axis may be complemented with the gut-microbiotaliver network because of the high intricacy of the microbiota components and metabolic activities; these activities form the active diet-driven power plant of the host^[11,74]. However, there have been few descriptive studies on gut-microbiota composition under NASH and NAFLD conditions; therefore, the type and role of gut microbes in human liver damage are poorly understood^[11]. The use of meta-omic platforms to assist the understanding of NAFLD gut-microbiota alteration as a tool and its application in patients has been proposed^[11]. A detailed explanation of the metaomic platform is described later.

As for the therapeutic approach to control dysbiosis, selective digestive decontamination (SDD), probiotics, prebiotics, and synbiotics have been performed. SDD is a method to treat bacterial translocation-related complications caused by poorly absorbed antibiotics such as quinolone. SDD was effective in some studies but a major concern of long-term antibiotic prophylaxis is the development of antibiotic-resistant bacteria and increased infections in chronic disease situations^[75].

In this review, probiotics and synbiotics in liver cirrhosis are discussed. Probiotics were defined by the World Health Organization in 2001 as "live microorganisms, when administered in adequate amounts, confer a health benefit on the host". Prebiotics belong to a group of nondigestive food constituents that selectively alter the growth and/or activity of bacteria in the colon. The combined use of probiotics and prebiotics is called synbiotics. Bifidobacteria and Lactobacilli, the main species of probiotics, are considered as nonpathogenic to humans. The pathophysiologic basis for using probiotics in liver disease is as follows: (1) prevention of infection; (2) improvement of the hyperdynamic circulatory state of cirrhosis; (3) prevention of hepatic encephalopathy; (4) improvement of liver function; and (5) therapeutic potential of NAFLD^[76].

Infection, such as spontaneous bacterial peritonitis and endotoxemia, can be induced in compensated and decompensated cirrhotic patients with or without surgery. Rayes et al^[77,78] also reported the beneficial effects of probiotics against infectious complications in cirrhosis patients that underwent liver transplantation or liver resection. We reported that synbiotics (Bifidobacterium, Lactobacillus, and galactooligosaccharides) treatment attenuated the decrease in intestinal integrity as assessed by serum diamineoxidase activity and reduced infectious complications after hepatic surgery^[79]. Meta-analysis indicated an apparent reduction of infectious complications (odds ratio 0.24) in abdominal surgery^[80]. However, a small size randomized controlled clinical trial showed that VSL#3[®] treatment to decompensated cirrhotic patients reduced plasma aldosterone, but did not reduce the incidence of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis^[81]. As for hyperdynamic circulation, a prospective study reported that VSL#3[®] improved hemodynamic states, hepatic



Type of study	Category of patients/duration of treatment	Probiotics	Clinical outcome	Ref.
RCT	36 cirrhotics/6 mo	Lactobacillus.acidophilus, Lactobacillus bulgaricus, Bifidobacterium lactis and S. thermophiles	Blood ammonia levels	[88]
RCT	65 cirrhotics/6 mo	Lactobacilli	Incidence of HE, hospital admission, plasma- ammonia level, serum bilirubin level	[83]
R	50 cirrhotics/14 d	Bifidobacterium, L. acidophilus and Enterococcus vs Bacillus subtilis and Enterococcus faecium	Bifidobacterium count, fecal pH, fecal and blood ammonia in both groups, endotoxin level only with B. subtilis and E. faecium	[89]
RCT	17 cirrhotics with HVPG > 10 mmHg/2 mo	VSL # 3®	Plasma aldosterone	[81]
RCT	41 chronic liver disease/14 d	Bifidobacterium bifidus, L. acidophilus, Lactobacillus bulgaricus, and S. thermophilus	<i>E. coli</i> count, intestinal flora imbalance, improvement in debilitation, food intake, abdominal distension, and ascitic fluid	[90]
RCT	66 cirrhotics underwent liver transplantation/2 wk after the operation	Pediacoccus pentosaceus, Leuconostoc mesenteroides, Lactobacillus paracasei and Lactobacillus plantarum	Infectious complication	[78]
RCT	39 cirrhotics/42 d	E. coli Nissle	Endotoxemia, Child-Pugh score, Restoration of normal colonic colonization	[91]
RCT	63 cirrhotics patients with large oesophageal varices without history of variceal bleeding/2 mo	Propranolol plus VSL # 3®	HVPG, plasma TNF- α levels.	[92]
RCT	25 nonalcoholic minimal HE cirrhotics (defined by a standard psychometric battery)/60 d	Yogurt contained <i>L. bulgaricus</i> and <i>S.</i> <i>thermophilus</i>	Minimal HE	[93]
RCT	61 cirrhotics underwent hepatic surgery/2 wk before and after surgery	Lactobacillus casei strain Shirota, Bifidobacterium breve strain Yakult, and galactooligosaccharides	Intestinal integrity, infectious complication	[79]
RCT	63 cirrhotics underwent liver	L. plantarum 299 and oat fiber	Infectious complication	[77]
RCT	transplantation/12 d after the operation 50 cirrhotics underwent living donor liver transplantation/2 d and 2 wk before	L. casei strain Shirota, B. breve strain Yakult, and galactooligosaccharides	Infectious complication	[94]
RCT	30 cirrhotics with minimal HE/4 wk	Lactobacillus GG	Endotoxemia, gut dysbiosis, gut microbiome- metabolome linkages	[69]
RCT	138 cirrhotics/3 mo	VSL # 3 [®]	HE, small intestinal bacterial overgrowth	[84]

Table 2 Effects of the probiotics intervention on gut microbiota composition and its clinical and/or biochemical consequences

HE: Hepatic encephalopathy; HVPG: Hepatic venous pressure gradient; RCT: Randomized controlled trial; R: Randomized.

venous pressure gradients, cardiac index, heart rate, systemic vascular resistance, and mean arterial pressure, without any adverse reactions in cirrhosis patients with ascites^[82]. Several reports showed that probiotics treatment to cirrhosis patients prevented hepatic encephalopathy with decreased blood ammonia or bilirubin levels^[83,84]. The mechanism of hepatic encephalopathy prevention is the improvement of small intestinal bacterial overgrowth and gut dysbiosis^[84]. VSL#3[®] treatment improved hepatic function, serum aspartate transaminase and alanine transaminase levels, both in NAFLD and cirrhosis patients with ALD and hepatitis C virus infection^[85]. As for NAFLD, the immune-regulatory effects of probiotics may be beneficial in NAFLD treatment, and they should be considered a complementary therapeutic approach in NAFLD patients as indicated in a review by Ferolla *et al*^[86]. The mechanisms of action are increased fatty acid formation, change in colonic pH, growth factor induction, change in intestinal flora, bacterial adherence inhibition by colonization resistance, immune modulation, increased phagocyte

activity, increased IgA secretion and modulation of lymphocyte functions^[87].

Table 2^[69,77-79,81,83,85,88-94] shows the main randomized controlled studies in cirrhosis patients. These reports suggest that probiotics treatment improved gut dysbiosis and bacterial translocation, leading to the improvement of cirrhosis prognosis. Trials with probiotics in general have been limited by a lack of stability of the products as a drug and differences among bacterial species and subspecies^[93,95]. Therefore, the results have been heterogeneous with regard to the duration, type of organism or combination of organisms and outcomes, and mixed results been achieved. The properties of different probiotic species vary and can be strain-specific. This is also complicated by a lack of uniformity in batch-to-batch formulations and studies not being performed under an investigational new drug regulatory procedure. The variety of available probiotics also makes the accumulation of evidence difficult. Furthermore, a risk of bacterial sepsis and fungal sepsis should be considered in infants and immune-deficient patients^[96].

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

GUT MICROBIOTA AND HOST METABOLISM IN LIVER CIRRHOSIS

The effect of gut microbiota on host metabolism has been reported in the context of host-gut microbiota metabolic interactions in dysbiosis related metabolic diseases (diabetes, obesity and chronic liver disease) as various obesity-associated mechanisms including insulin resistance, fibrosis, and abnormalities in lipid metabolism^[8,86,97]. However, few studies on the association between gut microbiota and metabolism in cirrhosis have been reported.

We previously reported the measurement of fecal microbiota, organic acids, and plasma lipids in hepatic cancer patients in three different groups characterized by histopathology as normal liver, chronic hepatitis/ liver fibrosis, and liver cirrhosis^[46]. These data were obtained by fecal culture without using probiotics and by comparison among different liver diseases. The serum lipid levels of phospholipids, free fatty acids, eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), EPA/arachidonic acid (AA) ratio, AA and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) had significant correlations with specific fecal flora, such as Bifidobacterium, Bacteroides, Lactobacillus, Enterococcus, Enterobacteriaceae, and Candida (Figure 1). These correlations differed among the three groups suggesting that chronic liver disease itself modifies fatty acid metabolism induced by intestinal flora. These data indicate that the relationship between gut microbiota and host metabolism differs by metabolic activity of the liver, indicating that individual "the gutmicrobiota-liver network" exists in each clinical disease entities and the importance to evaluate in future studies^[11].

With regards to polyunsaturated fatty acids, Wall et al^[98] performed a mouse study investigating the effects of Bifidobacterium breve NCIMB 702258 administration with coadministration of a-linolenic acid on fatty acid composition of the liver, adipose tissues, large intestine and brain, and showed increased c9, t11 conjugated linoleic acid and EPA levels in the liver, while Bifidobacterium administration alone did not change the EPA levels in normal mice. Wall et al^[99] also demonstrated increased EPA levels in adipose tissues from severe combined immunodeficient mice after Bifidobacterium breve NCIMB 702258 administration. Conjugated linoleic acid is a microbial metabolite associated with the alleviation of NAFLD^[100]. Kankaanpää et al^[101] reported the effects of 8 wk of Bifidobacterium Bb-12- or Lactobacillus CGsupplemented infant formula administration on the plasma fatty acid composition in infants. They found that Bifidobacterium decreased serum phospholipid EPA to 61% and AA levels to 77% compared with baseline values. In addition, Lactobacillus decreased EPA to 22% and AA to 62%. These reports described the effects of probiotics on host fatty acid compositions, but the results differed among the probiotics used and the host conditions. It was recently demonstrated that exposure of the human intestinal mucosa to *Lactobacillus plantarum* WCFSI induced the upregulation of genes in the intestinal mucosa involved in lipid/fatty acid transport, uptake and metabolism, such as CD36 and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein^[102]. Several genes participating in mitochondrial and peroxisomal fatty acid metabolism were also upregulated^[102].

With regards to liver damage and metabolism in hepatitis C virus patients, hepatitis C virus genotype 3 infection perturbed glucose homeostasis through several direct and indirect mechanisms, leading to both hepatic and extrahepatic insulin resistance and accelerated disease progression including the development of hepatocellular carcinoma and type 2 diabetes^[103]. Furthermore, changes in polyunsaturated fatty acids and lipid metabolism induced by hepatitis C core protein is thought to be involved in the pathogenesis of lipid metabolism disorders^[102,104]. The administration of AA or EPA modulated the hepatitis C viral mechanism in hepatocytes^[105]. Every step of the hepatitis C virus life cycle is intimately connected to lipid metabolism^[106].

Bajaj et al^[69] reported gut microbiota and serum/ urine metabolome in a phase I randomized clinical trial using probiotic Lactobacillus GG (LGG) in patients with cirrhosis. They showed the safety and tolerance of 4 wk LGG administration in cirrhosis patients, which improved endotoxemia and gut dysbiosis. Furthermore, significant gut microbe-metabolome linkage was obtained by LGG as the results of system biology analysis. Figure 2 shows the correlation network among changed gut microbiota by LGG and metabolomic analysis. For example, a reduction in Enterobacteriaceae was associated with a linked change with anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-13 and ammoniagenic amino acids that was not seen in the placebo group. Changes in the levels of several vitamins in the blood were also observed following the co-administration of multivitamins with sufficient nutrition in both the LGG and placebo groups in their study.

Obesity-associated hepatocellular carcinoma was recently attributed to molecular mechanisms such as chronic inflammation caused by adipose tissue remodeling and pro-inflammatory adipokine secretion, ectopic lipid accumulation and lipotoxicity, altered gut microbiota, and disrupted senescence in stellate cells, as well as insulin resistance leading to increased levels of insulin and insulin-like growth factors. LPS, a pathogen-associated molecular pattern recognized by TLR4, initiated various inflammatory and oncogenic pathways to develop hepatocarcinogenesis and was enriched in the intestine of obese humans and rodents^[97,107].

The complexity of the gut microbiota could be revealed using a recent systems biology culturomicsbased method, genomic- and metagenomic-based methods, and proteomic- and metabolomic-based





Figure 1 Correlation networks among fecal microflora and organic acid and serum organic and fatty acid concentrations in hepatic cancer patients. Square boxes indicate fecal components and ellipsoids indicate serum components. Solid lines indicate positive correlations and dotted lines indicate negative correlations. A: Normal liver group; B: Chronic hepatitis or liver fibrosis group; C: Liver cirrhosis group; $^{*}P < 0.05$ and $^{b}P < 0.01$ by Pearson's correlation coefficient test. *Bact: Bacteroidaceae; Bifi: Bifidobacterium; Lact: Lactobacillus; Enteroba: Enterobacteriaceae; Enteroco: Enterococcus; Cand: Candida;* C1: Formic acid; C2: Acetic acid; C3: Propionic acid; C4: Butyric acid; AA: Arachidonic acid; EPA: Eicosapentaenoic acid; DHA: Docosahexaenoic acid; FFA: Free fatty acid; PL: Phospholipid. Data adapted from Usami *et al*⁴⁴ⁱ].

methods^[11]. Samples from the gut or other microbiota (*e.g.,* feces and saliva) are assayed on solid media selective for axenic cultivation. Isolated microbial colonies are subjected to peptide extraction before matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF)-based mass-spectrometry processing and species identification by peptide fingerprinting in the culturomics-based method. After standardized DNA extraction and quality control protocols, metagenomic sequences from the microbiota are generated by prosequencing selected 16S rRNA

regions from microbial genomes by metagenomicbased methods. The detection of metabolites from samples such as feces, urine, blood, plasma and saliva, can be performed using metabolomic approaches including gas-chromatography mass spectrometry, proton nuclear magnetic spectroscopy (¹H-NMR) and a liquid chromatography mass spectrometry in metabolomic-based method. These are recommended as platforms to understand further the gut-microbiotaliver metabolic network^[11,108].

This review highlighted recent studies that re-



Usami M et al. Gut and host metabolism in cirrhosis



Figure 2 Sub-networks showing correlation network differences from baseline to week 8 in placebo and in Lactobacillus GG groups separately centered on selected bacterial taxa. Color of nodes: Blue, inflammatory cytokine; light green, serum metabolites; dark green, urine metabolites. Color of edges: pink, negative remained negative but there is a net loss of negative correlation; dark blue, negative changed to positive; yellow, positive remained positive but there is a net loss of positive correlation; red, positive to negative; dark green, complete shift of negative to positive; military green, complete shift of positive to negative. A, B: Sub-networks of correlation changes centered around *Enterobacteriaceae*; C, D: Sub-networks of correlation changes centered around Lachnospiraceae. NSE: Neuron-stworks of correlation changes centered around *Ruminococcaceae*; G, H: Sub-networks of correlation changes centered around Lachnospiraceae. NSE: Neuron-specific enolase; IL: Interleukin; IFN: Interferon; LysoPC: Lysophosphatidylcholine; LysoPE: Lysophosphatidylethanolamine; ADMA: Asymmetricdimethylarginine; Rumino: *Ruminococcaceae*. Data adapted from Bajaj *et al*^[69].

ported an association between gut microbiota and host metabolism in cirrhosis. However, those reports mark the beginning of a new research area of the gut-liver axis. The liver is the central organ in hostmetabolism and future studies are important and will form a new research area in the setting of the gutmicrobiota-liver metabolic network. Hopefully this will contribute to interventions for the development of

11604

liver cirrhosis and related infectious and non-infectious complications including metabolic disturbances evoked by the gut-liver axis, especially in ALD, NAFLD and hepatocarcinogenesis.

CONCLUSION

Gut microbiota can produce a diverse range of compounds that play a major role in regulating the activity of distal organs and the liver is strategically positioned downstream of the gut. We are gaining increased insight into the close relationship between the gut and the liver evoked by systemic metabolic changes. The evaluation of the gut-microbiota-liver metabolic network and the intervention of these relationships using probiotics, synbiotics, prebiotics with sufficient nutrition might aid the development of treatment and prevention for liver cirrhosis patients.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Ayumi Kajita for rearranging the reference papers in this manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Hamer HM, De Preter V, Windey K, Verbeke K. Functional analysis of colonic bacterial metabolism: relevant to health? *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2012; 302: G1-G9 [PMID: 22016433 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00048.2011]
- 2 Minemura M, Shimizu Y. Gut microbiota and liver diseases. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 1691-1702 [PMID: 25684933 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i6.1691]
- 3 Ivanov II, Honda K. Intestinal commensal microbes as immune modulators. *Cell Host Microbe* 2012; 12: 496-508 [PMID: 23084918 DOI: 10.1016/j.chom.2012.09.009]
- 4 **Riordan SM**, Williams R. The intestinal flora and bacterial infection in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2006; **45**: 744-757 [PMID: 16979776]
- 5 Garcovich M, Zocco MA, Roccarina D, Ponziani FR, Gasbarrini A. Prevention and treatment of hepatic encephalopathy: focusing on gut microbiota. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; **18**: 6693-6700 [PMID: 23239905 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i46.6693]
- 6 Fukui H. Gut-liver axis in liver cirrhosis: How to manage leaky gut and endotoxemia. *World J Hepatol* 2015; 7: 425-442 [PMID: 25848468 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v7.i3.425]
- Quigley EM, Quera R. Small intestinal bacterial overgrowth: roles of antibiotics, prebiotics, and probiotics. *Gastroenterology* 2006; 130: S78-S90 [PMID: 16473077]
- Quigley EM, Stanton C, Murphy EF. The gut microbiota and the liver. Pathophysiological and clinical implications. *J Hepatol* 2013; 58: 1020-1027 [PMID: 23183530 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2012.11.023]
- 9 Szabo G. Gut-liver axis in alcoholic liver disease. *Gastroente-rology* 2015; 148: 30-36 [PMID: 25447847 DOI: 10.1053/ j.gastro.2014.10.042]
- 10 Visschers RG, Luyer MD, Schaap FG, Olde Damink SW, Soeters PB. The gut-liver axis. *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care* 2013; 16: 576-581 [PMID: 23873346 DOI: 10.1097/ MCO.0b013e32836410a4]
- 11 Del Chierico F, Gnani D, Vernocchi P, Petrucca A, Alisi A, Dallapiccola B, Nobili V, Lorenza P. Meta-omic platforms to assist in the understanding of NAFLD gut microbiota alterations: tools and applications. *Int J Mol Sci* 2014; 15: 684-711 [PMID: 24402126 DOI: 10.3390/ijms15010684]
- 12 Nicholson JK, Holmes E, Kinross J, Burcelin R, Gibson G, Jia W, Pettersson S. Host-gut microbiota metabolic interactions.

Science 2012; **336**: 1262-1267 [PMID: 22674330 DOI: 10.1126/ science.1223813]

- 13 Clarke G, Stilling RM, Kennedy PJ, Stanton C, Cryan JF, Dinan TG. Minireview: Gut microbiota: the neglected endocrine organ. *Mol Endocrinol* 2014; 28: 1221-1238 [PMID: 24892638 DOI: 10.1210/me.2014-1108]
- 14 Samuel BS, Shaito A, Motoike T, Rey FE, Backhed F, Manchester JK, Hammer RE, Williams SC, Crowley J, Yanagisawa M, Gordon JI. Effects of the gut microbiota on host adiposity are modulated by the short-chain fatty-acid binding G protein-coupled receptor, Gpr41. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2008; 105: 16767-16772 [PMID: 18931303 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0808567105]
- 15 Wong JM, de Souza R, Kendall CW, Emam A, Jenkins DJ. Colonic health: fermentation and short chain fatty acids. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2006; 40: 235-243 [PMID: 16633129]
- 16 Scheppach W. Effects of short chain fatty acids on gut morphology and function. *Gut* 1994; 35: S35-S38 [PMID: 8125387]
- 17 Furusawa Y, Obata Y, Fukuda S, Endo TA, Nakato G, Takahashi D, Nakanishi Y, Uetake C, Kato K, Kato T, Takahashi M, Fukuda NN, Murakami S, Miyauchi E, Hino S, Atarashi K, Onawa S, Fujimura Y, Lockett T, Clarke JM, Topping DL, Tomita M, Hori S, Ohara O, Morita T, Koseki H, Kikuchi J, Honda K, Hase K, Ohno H. Commensal microbe-derived butyrate induces the differentiation of colonic regulatory T cells. *Nature* 2013; **504**: 446-450 [PMID: 24226770 DOI: 10.1038/nature12721]
- 18 Holzer P, Reichmann F, Farzi A. Neuropeptide Y, peptide YY and pancreatic polypeptide in the gut-brain axis. *Neuropeptides* 2012; 46: 261-274 [PMID: 22979996 DOI: 10.1016/j.npep.2012.08.005]
- 19 Ridlon JM, Kang DJ, Hylemon PB. Bile salt biotransformations by human intestinal bacteria. J Lipid Res 2006; 47: 241-259 [PMID: 16299351]
- 20 Groh H, Schade K, Hörhold-Schubert C. Steroid metabolism with intestinal microorganisms. *J Basic Microbiol* 1993; 33: 59-72 [PMID: 8478793]
- 21 Swann JR, Want EJ, Geier FM, Spagou K, Wilson ID, Sidaway JE, Nicholson JK, Holmes E. Systemic gut microbial modulation of bile acid metabolism in host tissue compartments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; 108 Suppl 1: 4523-4530 [PMID: 20837534 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1006734107]
- 22 Wang Z, Klipfell E, Bennett BJ, Koeth R, Levison BS, Dugar B, Feldstein AE, Britt EB, Fu X, Chung YM, Wu Y, Schauer P, Smith JD, Allayee H, Tang WH, DiDonato JA, Lusis AJ, Hazen SL. Gut flora metabolism of phosphatidylcholine promotes cardiovascular disease. *Nature* 2011; **472**: 57-63 [PMID: 21475195 DOI: 10.1038/ nature09922]
- 23 Martin FP, Sprenger N, Montoliu I, Rezzi S, Kochhar S, Nicholson JK. Dietary modulation of gut functional ecology studied by fecal metabonomics. *J Proteome Res* 2010; **9**: 5284-5295 [PMID: 20806900 DOI: 10.1021/pr100554m]
- 24 Lord RS, Bralley JA. Clinical applications of urinary organic acids. Part 2. Dysbiosis markers. *Altern Med Rev* 2008; 13: 292-306 [PMID: 19152477]
- 25 Zheng X, Xie G, Zhao A, Zhao L, Yao C, Chiu NH, Zhou Z, Bao Y, Jia W, Nicholson JK, Jia W. The footprints of gut microbial-mammalian co-metabolism. *J Proteome Res* 2011; 10: 5512-5522 [PMID: 21970572 DOI: 10.1021/pr2007945]
- 26 Yokoyama MT, Carlson JR. Microbial metabolites of tryptophan in the intestinal tract with special reference to skatole. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1979; 32: 173-178 [PMID: 367144]
- 27 Bercik P, Denou E, Collins J, Jackson W, Lu J, Jury J, Deng Y, Blennerhassett P, Macri J, McCoy KD, Verdu EF, Collins SM. The intestinal microbiota affect central levels of brain-derived neurotropic factor and behavior in mice. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 141: 599-609, 609.e1-3 [PMID: 21683077 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.04.052]
- 28 Keszthelyi D, Troost FJ, Masclee AA. Understanding the role of tryptophan and serotonin metabolism in gastrointestinal function. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* 2009; 21: 1239-1249 [PMID: 19650771 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2982.2009.01370.x]
- 29 **Koenig JE**, Spor A, Scalfone N, Fricker AD, Stombaugh J, Knight R, Angenent LT, Ley RE. Succession of microbial consortia in

the developing infant gut microbiome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; **108** Suppl 1: 4578-4585 [PMID: 20668239 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.1000081107]

- 30 Said HM. Intestinal absorption of water-soluble vitamins in health and disease. *Biochem J* 2011; 437: 357-372 [PMID: 21749321 DOI: 10.1042/BJ20110326]
- 31 Hanfrey CC, Pearson BM, Hazeldine S, Lee J, Gaskin DJ, Woster PM, Phillips MA, Michael AJ. Alternative spermidine biosynthetic route is critical for growth of Campylobacter jejuni and is the dominant polyamine pathway in human gut microbiota. *J Biol Chem* 2011; 286: 43301-43312 [PMID: 22025614 DOI: 10.1074/jbc. M111.307835]
- 32 **Matsumoto M**, Benno Y. The relationship between microbiota and polyamine concentration in the human intestine: a pilot study. *Microbiol Immunol* 2007; **51**: 25-35 [PMID: 17237596]
- 33 Cani PD, Amar J, Iglesias MA, Poggi M, Knauf C, Bastelica D, Neyrinck AM, Fava F, Tuohy KM, Chabo C, Waget A, Delmée E, Cousin B, Sulpice T, Chamontin B, Ferrières J, Tanti JF, Gibson GR, Casteilla L, Delzenne NM, Alessi MC, Burcelin R. Metabolic endotoxemia initiates obesity and insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 2007; 56: 1761-1772 [PMID: 17456850]
- 34 Serino M, Luche E, Gres S, Baylac A, Bergé M, Cenac C, Waget A, Klopp P, Iacovoni J, Klopp C, Mariette J, Bouchez O, Lluch J, Ouarné F, Monsan P, Valet P, Roques C, Amar J, Bouloumié A, Théodorou V, Burcelin R. Metabolic adaptation to a high-fat diet is associated with a change in the gut microbiota. *Gut* 2012; 61: 543-553 [PMID: 22110050 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301012]
- 35 Cryan JF, Dinan TG. Mind-altering microorganisms: the impact of the gut microbiota on brain and behaviour. *Nat Rev Neurosci* 2012; 13: 701-712 [PMID: 22968153 DOI: 10.1038/nrn3346]
- 36 Dinan TG, Stanton C, Cryan JF. Psychobiotics: a novel class of psychotropic. *Biol Psychiatry* 2013; 74: 720-726 [PMID: 23759244 DOI: 10.1016/j.biopsych.2013.05.001]
- 37 Lyte M. Microbial endocrinology as a basis for improved L-DOPA bioavailability in Parkinson's patients treated for Helicobacter pylori. *Med Hypotheses* 2010; 74: 895-897 [PMID: 19962247 DOI: 10.1016/j.mehy.2009.11.001]
- 38 Hyland NP, Cryan JF. A gut feeling about GABA: Focus on GABA(B) receptors. *Front Pharmacol* 2010; 1: 124 [PMID: 21833169 DOI: 10.3389/fphar.2010.00124]
- 39 O'Mahony SM, Clarke G, Borre YE, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Serotonin, tryptophan metabolism and the brain-gut-microbiome axis. *Behav Brain Res* 2015; 277: 32-48 [PMID: 25078296 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbr.2014.07.027]
- 40 Dinan TG, Cryan JF. Regulation of the stress response by the gut microbiota: implications for psychoneuroendocrinology. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 2012; 37: 1369-1378 [PMID: 22483040 DOI: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2012.03.007]
- 41 **Brahe LK**, Astrup A, Larsen LH. Is butyrate the link between diet, intestinal microbiota and obesity-related metabolic diseases? *Obes Rev* 2013; **14**: 950-959 [PMID: 23947604 DOI: 10.1111/obr.12068]
- 42 Wang HB, Wang PY, Wang X, Wan YL, Liu YC. Butyrate enhances intestinal epithelial barrier function via up-regulation of tight junction protein Claudin-1 transcription. *Dig Dis Sci* 2012; 57: 3126-3135 [PMID: 22684624 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-012-2259-4]
- 43 Willemsen LE, Koetsier MA, van Deventer SJ, van Tol EA. Short chain fatty acids stimulate epithelial mucin 2 expression through differential effects on prostaglandin E(1) and E(2) production by intestinal myofibroblasts. *Gut* 2003; **52**: 1442-1447 [PMID: 12970137]
- 44 Ohata A, Usami M, Miyoshi M. Short-chain fatty acids alter tight junction permeability in intestinal monolayer cells via lipoxygenase activation. *Nutrition* 2005; 21: 838-847 [PMID: 15975492]
- 45 Miyoshi M, Usami M, Ohata A. Short-chain fatty acids and trichostatin A alter tight junction permeability in human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *Nutrition* 2008; 24: 1189-1198 [PMID: 18723323 DOI: 10.1016/j.nut.2008.06.012]
- 46 Usami M, Miyoshi M, Kanbara Y, Aoyama M, Sakaki H, Shuno K, Hirata K, Takahashi M, Ueno K, Hamada Y, Tabata S, Asahara T, Nomoto K. Analysis of fecal microbiota, organic acids and plasma

lipids in hepatic cancer patients with or without liver cirrhosis. *Clin Nutr* 2013; **32**: 444-451 [PMID: 23068014 DOI: 10.1016/ j.clnu.2012.09.010]

- 47 Ohira H, Fujioka Y, Katagiri C, Yano M, Mamoto R, Aoyama M, Usami M, Ikeda M. Butyrate enhancement of inteleukin-1β production via activation of oxidative stress pathways in lipopolysaccharide-stimulated THP-1 cells. *J Clin Biochem Nutr* 2012; **50**: 59-66 [PMID: 22247602 DOI: 10.3164/jcbn.11-22]
- 48 Aoyama M, Kotani J, Usami M. Butyrate and propionate induced activated or non-activated neutrophil apoptosis via HDAC inhibitor activity but without activating GPR-41/GPR-43 pathways. *Nutrition* 2010; 26: 653-661 [PMID: 20004081 DOI: 10.1016/ j.nut.2009.07.006]
- 49 Miyoshi M, Sakaki H, Usami M, Iizuka N, Shuno K, Aoyama M, Usami Y. Oral administration of tributyrin increases concentration of butyrate in the portal vein and prevents lipopolysaccharide-induced liver injury in rats. *Clin Nutr* 2011; 30: 252-258 [PMID: 21051124 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2010.09.012]
- 50 Bloemen JG, Venema K, van de Poll MC, Olde Damink SW, Buurman WA, Dejong CH. Short chain fatty acids exchange across the gut and liver in humans measured at surgery. *Clin Nutr* 2009; 28: 657-661 [PMID: 19523724 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2009.05.011]
- 51 Bloemen JG, Olde Damink SW, Venema K, Buurman WA, Jalan R, Dejong CH. Short chain fatty acids exchange: Is the cirrhotic, dysfunctional liver still able to clear them? *Clin Nutr* 2010; 29: 365-369 [PMID: 19897285 DOI: 10.1016/j.clnu.2009.10.002]
- 52 Miyauchi S, Hirasawa A, Ichimura A, Hara T, Tsujimoto G. New frontiers in gut nutrient sensor research: free fatty acid sensing in the gastrointestinal tract. *J Pharmacol Sci* 2010; **112**: 19-24 [PMID: 20093784]
- 53 Dockray GJ. Gastrointestinal hormones and the dialogue between gut and brain. J Physiol 2014; 592: 2927-2941 [PMID: 24566540 DOI: 10.1113/jphysiol.2014.270850]
- 54 Steele RD. Blood-brain barrier transport of the alpha-keto acid analogs of amino acids. *Fed Proc* 1986; 45: 2060-2064 [PMID: 3519290]
- 55 Vijay N, Morris ME. Role of monocarboxylate transporters in drug delivery to the brain. *Curr Pharm Des* 2014; 20: 1487-1498 [PMID: 23789956]
- 56 Kekuda R, Manoharan P, Baseler W, Sundaram U. Monocarboxylate 4 mediated butyrate transport in a rat intestinal epithelial cell line. *Dig Dis Sci* 2013; 58: 660-667 [PMID: 23344966 DOI: 10.1007/ s10620-012-2407-x]
- 57 Maurer MH, Canis M, Kuschinsky W, Duelli R. Correlation between local monocarboxylate transporter 1 (MCT1) and glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1) densities in the adult rat brain. *Neurosci Lett* 2004; 355: 105-108 [PMID: 14729246]
- 58 Begley M, Gahan CG, Hill C. The interaction between bacteria and bile. *FEMS Microbiol Rev* 2005; **29**: 625-651 [PMID: 16102595]
- 59 Vaquero J, Monte MJ, Dominguez M, Muntané J, Marin JJ. Differential activation of the human farnesoid X receptor depends on the pattern of expressed isoforms and the bile acid pool composition. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2013; 86: 926-939 [PMID: 23928191 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2013.07.022]
- 60 Henao-Mejia J, Elinav E, Jin C, Hao L, Mehal WZ, Strowig T, Thaiss CA, Kau AL, Eisenbarth SC, Jurczak MJ, Camporez JP, Shulman GI, Gordon JI, Hoffman HM, Flavell RA. Inflammasomemediated dysbiosis regulates progression of NAFLD and obesity. *Nature* 2012; 482: 179-185 [PMID: 22297845 DOI: 10.1038/ nature10809]
- 61 Eisenhofer G, Aneman A, Friberg P, Hooper D, Fåndriks L, Lonroth H, Hunyady B, Mezey E. Substantial production of dopamine in the human gastrointestinal tract. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1997; 82: 3864-3871 [PMID: 9360553]
- 62 Asano Y, Hiramoto T, Nishino R, Aiba Y, Kimura T, Yoshihara K, Koga Y, Sudo N. Critical role of gut microbiota in the production of biologically active, free catecholamines in the gut lumen of mice. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2012; **303**: G1288-G1295 [PMID: 23064760 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00341.2012]
- 63 Orihata M, Sarna SK. Inhibition of nitric oxide synthase delays

gastric emptying of solid meals. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 1994; **271**: 660-670 [PMID: 7525940]

- 64 Barrett E, Ross RP, O'Toole PW, Fitzgerald GF, Stanton C. γ-Aminobutyric acid production by culturable bacteria from the human intestine. *J Appl Microbiol* 2012; **113**: 411-417 [PMID: 22612585 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2012.05344.x]
- 65 Ventura M, Turroni F, Zomer A, Foroni E, Giubellini V, Bottacini F, Canchaya C, Claesson MJ, He F, Mantzourani M, Mulas L, Ferrarini A, Gao B, Delledonne M, Henrissat B, Coutinho P, Oggioni M, Gupta RS, Zhang Z, Beighton D, Fitzgerald GF, O'Toole PW, van Sinderen D. The Bifidobacterium dentium Bd1 genome sequence reflects its genetic adaptation to the human oral cavity. *PLoS Genet* 2009; **5**: e1000785 [PMID: 20041198 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pgen.1000785]
- 66 Lyte M. Microbial endocrinology and infectious disease in the 21st century. *Trends Microbiol* 2004; 12: 14-20 [PMID: 14700547]
- 67 Sadik R, Abrahamsson H, Björnsson E, Gunnarsdottir A, Stotzer PO. Etiology of portal hypertension may influence gastrointestinal transit. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2003; 38: 1039-1044 [PMID: 14621277]
- 68 Wiest R, Lawson M, Geuking M. Pathological bacterial translocation in liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 197-209 [PMID: 23993913 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.07.044]
- 69 Bajaj JS, Heuman DM, Hylemon PB, Sanyal AJ, Puri P, Sterling RK, Luketic V, Stravitz RT, Siddiqui MS, Fuchs M, Thacker LR, Wade JB, Daita K, Sistrun S, White MB, Noble NA, Thorpe C, Kakiyama G, Pandak WM, Sikaroodi M, Gillevet PM. Randomised clinical trial: Lactobacillus GG modulates gut microbiome, metabolome and endotoxemia in patients with cirrhosis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2014; **39**: 1113-1125 [PMID: 24628464 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12695]
- 70 Lieber CS. Alcoholic fatty liver: its pathogenesis and mechanism of progression to inflammation and fibrosis. *Alcohol* 2004; 34: 9-19 [PMID: 15670660]
- 71 Schnabl B, Brenner DA. Interactions between the intestinal microbiome and liver diseases. *Gastroenterology* 2014; 146: 1513-1524 [PMID: 24440671 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.01.020]
- 72 Uesugi T, Froh M, Arteel GE, Bradford BU, Thurman RG. Tolllike receptor 4 is involved in the mechanism of early alcoholinduced liver injury in mice. *Hepatology* 2001; 34: 101-108 [PMID: 11431739]
- 73 Aoyama T, Paik YH, Seki E. Toll-like receptor signaling and liver fibrosis. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2010; 2010: [PMID: 20706677 DOI: 10.1155/2010/192543]
- 74 Farrell GC, van Rooyen D, Gan L, Chitturi S. NASH is an inflammatory disorder: pathogenic, prognostic and therapeutic implications. *Gut Liver* 2012; 6: 149-171 [PMID: 22570745 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2012.6.2.149]
- 75 Pinzone MR, Celesia BM, Di Rosa M, Cacopardo B, Nunnari G. Microbial translocation in chronic liver diseases. *Int J Microbiol* 2012; 2012: 694629 [PMID: 22848224 DOI: 10.1155/2012/694629]
- 76 Sheth AA, Garcia-Tsao G. Probiotics and liver disease. J Clin Gastroenterol 2008; 42 Suppl 2: S80-S84 [PMID: 18542037 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e318169c44e]
- 77 Rayes N, Seehofer D, Hansen S, Boucsein K, Müller AR, Serke S, Bengmark S, Neuhaus P. Early enteral supply of lactobacillus and fiber versus selective bowel decontamination: a controlled trial in liver transplant recipients. *Transplantation* 2002; 74: 123-127 [PMID: 12134110]
- 78 Rayes N, Seehofer D, Theruvath T, Schiller RA, Langrehr JM, Jonas S, Bengmark S, Neuhaus P. Supply of pre- and probiotics reduces bacterial infection rates after liver transplantation--a randomized, double-blind trial. *Am J Transplant* 2005; 5: 125-130 [PMID: 15636620]
- 79 Usami M, Miyoshi M, Kanbara Y, Aoyama M, Sakaki H, Shuno K, Hirata K, Takahashi M, Ueno K, Tabata S, Asahara T, Nomoto K. Effects of perioperative synbiotic treatment on infectious complications, intestinal integrity, and fecal flora and organic acids in hepatic surgery with or without cirrhosis. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 2011; **35**: 317-328 [PMID: 21527594 DOI: 10.1177/01

48607110379813]

- 80 Pitsouni E, Alexiou V, Saridakis V, Peppas G, Falagas ME. Does the use of probiotics/synbiotics prevent postoperative infections in patients undergoing abdominal surgery? A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 2009; 65: 561-570 [PMID: 19326107 DOI: 10.1007/s00228-009-0642-7]
- 81 Jayakumar S, Carbonneau M, Hotte N, Befus AD, St Laurent C, Owen R, McCarthy M, Madsen K, Bailey RJ, Ma M, Bain V, Rioux K, Tandon P. VSL#3[®] probiotic therapy does not reduce portal pressures in patients with decompensated cirrhosis. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 1470-1477 [PMID: 23968203 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12280]
- 82 Rincón D, Vaquero J, Hernando A, Galindo E, Ripoll C, Puerto M, Salcedo M, Francés R, Matilla A, Catalina MV, Clemente G, Such J, Bañares R. Oral probiotic VSL#3 attenuates the circulatory disturbances of patients with cirrhosis and ascites. *Liver Int* 2014; 34: 1504-1512 [PMID: 24661740 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12539]
- 83 Pawar RR, Pardeshi ML, Ghongane BB. Study of effects of probiotic lactobacilli in preventing major complications in patients of liver cirrhosis. *Value Health* 2012; 3: 206-211
- 84 Lunia MK, Sharma BC, Sharma P, Sachdeva S, Srivastava S. Probiotics prevent hepatic encephalopathy in patients with cirrhosis: a randomized controlled trial. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 12: 1003-8.e1 [PMID: 24246768 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2013.11.006]
- 85 Loguercio C, Federico A, Tuccillo C, Terracciano F, D'Auria MV, De Simone C, Del Vecchio Blanco C. Beneficial effects of a probiotic VSL#3 on parameters of liver dysfunction in chronic liver diseases. J Clin Gastroenterol 2005; 39: 540-543 [PMID: 15942443]
- 86 Ferolla SM, Armiliato GN, Couto CA, Ferrari TC. Probiotics as a complementary therapeutic approach in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. *World J Hepatol* 2015; 7: 559-565 [PMID: 25848479 DOI: 10.4254/wjh.v7.i3.559]
- 87 Guerrero Hernández I, Torre Delgadillo A, Vargas Vorackova F, Uribe M. Intestinal flora, probiotics, and cirrhosis. *Ann Hepatol* 2008; 7: 120-124 [PMID: 18626428]
- 88 Pereg D, Kotliroff A, Gadoth N, Hadary R, Lishner M, Kitay-Cohen Y. Probiotics for patients with compensated liver cirrhosis: a doubleblind placebo-controlled study. *Nutrition* 2011; 27: 177-181 [PMID: 20452184 DOI: 10.1016/j.nut.2010.01.006]
- 89 Zhao HY, Wang HJ, Lu Z, Xu SZ. Intestinal microflora in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Chin J Dig Dis* 2004; 5: 64-67 [PMID: 15612659]
- 90 Liu JE, Zhang Y, Zhang J, Dong PL, Chen M, Duan ZP. Probiotic yogurt effects on intestinal flora of patients with chronic liver disease. *Nurs Res* 2010; **59**: 426-432 [PMID: 21048484 DOI: 10.1097/NNR.0b013e3181fa4dc6]
- 91 Lata J, Novotný I, Príbramská V, Juránková J, Fric P, Kroupa R, Stibůrek O. The effect of probiotics on gut flora, level of endotoxin and Child-Pugh score in cirrhotic patients: results of a double-blind randomized study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007; **19**: 1111-1113 [PMID: 17998837]
- 92 Gupta N, Kumar A, Sharma P, Garg V, Sharma BC, Sarin SK. Effects of the adjunctive probiotic VSL#3 on portal haemodynamics in patients with cirrhosis and large varices: a randomized trial. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 1148-1157 [PMID: 23601333 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12172]
- 93 Bajaj JS, Saeian K, Christensen KM, Hafeezullah M, Varma RR, Franco J, Pleuss JA, Krakower G, Hoffmann RG, Binion DG. Probiotic yogurt for the treatment of minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2008; 103: 1707-1715 [PMID: 18691193 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2008.01861.x]
- 94 Eguchi S, Takatsuki M, Hidaka M, Soyama A, Ichikawa T, Kanematsu T. Perioperative synbiotic treatment to prevent infectious complications in patients after elective living donor liver transplantation: a prospective randomized study. *Am J Surg* 2011; 201: 498-502 [PMID: 20619394 DOI: 10.1016/j.amjsurg.2010.02.013]
- 95 **Bengmark S**. Ecoimmunonutrition: a challenge for the third millennium. *Nutrition* 1998; **14**: 563-572 [PMID: 9684258]
- 96 **Delzenne NM**, Williams CM. Prebiotics and lipid metabolism. *Curr Opin Lipidol* 2002; **13**: 61-67 [PMID: 11790964]
- 97 Karagozian R, Derdák Z, Baffy G. Obesity-associated mechanisms of hepatocarcinogenesis. *Metabolism* 2014; 63: 607-617 [PMID:

24629562 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.01.011]

- 98 Wall R, Ross RP, Shanahan F, O'Mahony L, Kiely B, Quigley E, Dinan TG, Fitzgerald G, Stanton C. Impact of administered bifidobacterium on murine host fatty acid composition. *Lipids* 2010; 45: 429-436 [PMID: 20405232 DOI: 10.1007/s11745-010-3410-7]
- 99 Wall R, Ross RP, Shanahan F, O'Mahony L, O'Mahony C, Coakley M, Hart O, Lawlor P, Quigley EM, Kiely B, Fitzgerald GF, Stanton C. Metabolic activity of the enteric microbiota influences the fatty acid composition of murine and porcine liver and adipose tissues. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2009; **89**: 1393-1401 [PMID: 19357220 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.2008.27023]
- 100 Nagao K, Inoue N, Wang YM, Shirouchi B, Yanagita T. Dietary conjugated linoleic acid alleviates nonalcoholic fatty liver disease in Zucker (fa/fa) rats. *J Nutr* 2005; **135**: 9-13 [PMID: 15623825]
- 101 Kankaanpää PE, Yang B, Kallio HP, Isolauri E, Salminen SJ. Influence of probiotic supplemented infant formula on composition of plasma lipids in atopic infants. *J Nutr Biochem* 2002; 13: 364-369 [PMID: 12088802]
- 102 Miyoshi H, Moriya K, Tsutsumi T, Shinzawa S, Fujie H, Shintani Y, Fujinaga H, Goto K, Todoroki T, Suzuki T, Miyamura T, Matsuura Y, Yotsuyanagi H, Koike K. Pathogenesis of lipid metabolism disorder in hepatitis C: polyunsaturated fatty acids counteract lipid alterations induced by the core protein. *J Hepatol* 2011; **54**: 432-438 [PMID: 21093950 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.07.039]
- 103 Bugianesi E, Salamone F, Negro F. The interaction of metabolic

factors with HCV infection: does it matter? *J Hepatol* 2012; **56** Suppl 1: S56-S65 [PMID: 22300466 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(12)60007-5]

- 104 Irmisch G, Hoeppner J, Thome J, Richter J, Fernow A, Reisinger EC, Lafrenz M, Loebermann M. Serum fatty acids, antioxidants, and treatment response in hepatitis C infection: greater polyunsaturated fatty acid and antioxidant levels in hepatitis C responders. J Clin Lipidol 2011; 5: 288-293 [PMID: 21784374 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacl.2011.04.005]
- 105 Menzel N, Fischl W, Hueging K, Bankwitz D, Frentzen A, Haid S, Gentzsch J, Kaderali L, Bartenschlager R, Pietschmann T. MAPkinase regulated cytosolic phospholipase A2 activity is essential for production of infectious hepatitis C virus particles. *PLoS Pathog* 2012; 8: e1002829 [PMID: 22911431 DOI: 10.1371/journal. ppat.1002829]
- 106 Popescu CI, Riva L, Vlaicu O, Farhat R, Rouillé Y, Dubuisson J. Hepatitis C virus life cycle and lipid metabolism. *Biology* (Basel) 2014; 3: 892-921 [PMID: 25517881 DOI: 10.3390/biology3040892]
- 107 Yoshimoto S, Loo TM, Atarashi K, Kanda H, Sato S, Oyadomari S, Iwakura Y, Oshima K, Morita H, Hattori M, Honda K, Ishikawa Y, Hara E, Ohtani N. Obesity-induced gut microbial metabolite promotes liver cancer through senescence secretome. *Nature* 2013; 499: 97-101 [PMID: 23803760 DOI: 10.1038/nature12347]
- 108 Fiehn O, Barupal DK, Kind T. Extending biochemical databases by metabolomic surveys. *J Biol Chem* 2011; 286: 23637-23643 [PMID: 21566124 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.R110.173617]

P-Reviewer: Mach TH S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A E-Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11609 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11609-11620 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Towards curative therapy in gastric cancer: Faraway, so close!

Marília Cravo, Catarina Fidalgo, Rita Garrido, Tânia Rodrigues, Gonçalo Luz, Carolina Palmela, Marta Santos, Fábio Lopes, Rui Maio

Marília Cravo, Catarina Fidalgo, Rita Garrido, Tânia Rodrigues, Gonçalo Luz, Carolina Palmela, Marta Santos, Fábio Lopes, Rui Maio, Gastroenterology Department, Surgery and Oncology Clinics, Hospital Beatriz Ângelo, 2674-514 Loures, Portugal

Author contributions: Cravo M, Fidalgo C, Garrido R, Rodrigues T, Luz G, Palmela C, Santos M and Lopes F wrote the manuscript; and Maio R reviewed the final version of the manuscript; all authors have contributed equally to this work.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Marília Cravo, MD, PhD, Gastroenterology Department, Surgery and Oncology Clinics, Hospital Beatriz Ângelo, 2674-514 Loures, Portugal. marilia.cravo@hbeatrizangelo.pt Telephone: +351-919-439192 Fax: +351-219-847209

Received: June 2, 2015 Peer-review started: June 3, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 14, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Although recent diagnostic and therapeutic advances

have substantially improved the survival of patients with gastric cancer (GC), the overall prognosis is still poor. Surgery is the only curative treatment and should be performed in experienced centers. Due to high relapse following surgery, complementary and systemic treatment aimed at eradicating micrometastasis should be performed in most cases. Cytotoxic treatments are effective in downstaging locally advanced cancer, but different sensitivities and toxicities probably exist in different GC subtypes. Current treatment protocols are based primarily on clinical data and histological features, but molecular biomarkers that would allow for the prediction of treatment responses are urgently needed. Understanding how host factors are responsible for inter-individual variability of drug response or toxicity will also contribute to the development of more effective and less toxic treatments.

Key words: Gastric cancer; Multidisciplinary treatment; Therapeutic strategies; Curative surgery

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: There has been much progress in the past decades regarding the identification of risk factors for gastric cancer and understanding its pathogenesis. Diagnostic and therapeutic management of this disease has also improved significantly in the past few years. Despite these advances, prognosis remains dismal, and new therapeutic options are urgently needed. Hopefully, in the years to come, treatments will be tailored for a given patient based on tumor characteristics and host factors, with the aim of increasing therapeutic efficacy and decreasing toxicity. Faraway, so close!

Cravo M, Fidalgo C, Garrido R, Rodrigues T, Luz G, Palmela C, Santos M, Lopes F, Maio R. Towards curative therapy in



gastric cancer: Faraway, so close! *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11609-11620 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11609.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11609

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer (GC) is a major public health issue, and it is the fourth most common cancer and the second leading cause of cancer-related death^[1]. It is usually diagnosed at an advanced stage, and, consequently, the prognosis is dismal. Although surgery is the definitive therapy, rates of recurrence are high, creating the need for neoadjuvant or adjuvant therapy. These therapies have improved significantly the 5 year survival of these patients but not all patients benefit equally from these treatment options. The ability to predict patient response to specific therapies would be particularly valuable and would allow for the stratification of patients for personalized treatment strategies, likely with less toxicity. Recent advances have improved our understanding of gastric carcinogenesis with an unprecedented opportunity of developing novel therapeutic strategies. Exploring and validating tissuebased biomarkers are ongoing processes, which will certainly open new avenues for treating and improving the prognosis of patients with GC.

RISK FACTORS FOR GC

Like other human cancers, GC is the end result of the interplay of environmental and susceptibility factors. The striking geographic variation in GC incidence reflects early role of environmental exposure rather than genetics, as migration studies have confirmed a decline in incidence in subsequent generations. The only environmental factor that is considered to be a type I carcinogen by the World Health Organization is *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*)^[2]. This bacterium can have a lifelong uneventful relation with its host but, in a minority of cases, causes peptic ulcer, both intestinal and diffuse type gastric adenocarcinoma and gastric mucosa associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphoma. About 50% of the world's population is infected with H. pylori, but less than 0.5% of infected individuals will develop GC. This disparity reflects the variation in the pathogenicity of bacterial strains as well as host inflammatory genetic susceptibility factors such as interleukin (IL)-1B, IL-8, IL-10, interferon (IFN)-gamma, and tumor necrosis factor beta (TNF- β) polymorphisms^[2]. *H. pylori* infection causes chronic inflammation, accumulation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and oxidative damage in the gastric mucosa, thereby promoting the sequential progression of normal gastric epithelium through atrophic gastritis, intestinal metaplasia, and dysplasia to carcinoma. Advanced atrophic corpus-predominant gastritis and

subsequent development of intestinal metaplasia provide the histological base for GC genesis^[3]. This model of precancerous lesions is currently accepted, and surveillance recommendations apply to patients at increased risk^[3]. The intestinal-type GCs are more related to atrophic gastritis, intestinal metaplasia, and dysplasia, but *H. pylori* infection is also associated with an increased risk of diffuse-type GC.

In addition to H. pylori, dietary and lifestyle factors may also modify the risk of developing GC. Low socioeconomic status and associated conditions have been linked with a two-fold increase in GC risk^[4]. Subjects belonging to a low socioeconomic status have a higher prevalence of H. pylori infection, more frequent smoking habit, and less vegetables and fruit intake than the general population^[5]. In an analysis of the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC-EURGAST), there was a 45% higher risk of GC associated with ever smoking compared to never smoking^[6]. In a meta-analysis with 42 articles, Ladeiras-Lopes *et al*^[7] concluded that smoking is the</sup>most important behavioral risk factor for GC. Heavy alcohol intake has been linked to some increased GC risk, mainly in men^[8]. Nonetheless, as heavy drinkers usually smoke and have a poor diet, there may be some confounding factors in these conclusions^[4]. Among dietary factors, N-nitroso compounds (including nitrosamine) are proven animal carcinogens. Potential sources of N-nitroso compounds are beer, processed (smoked, cured, salted, and pre- served) meats, red meat, and tobacco smoke^[8]. In the EPIC cohort, the authors found no association between nitrites and nitrosodimethylamine intake and GC risk, but endogenous production of N-nitroso compounds was significantly associated with non-cardia cancer risk^[9].

A meta-analysis in 2012, including 2076498 patients, showed a significant positive association between high salt intake and $GC^{[10]}$. High salt intake damaged gastric mucosa and increased the susceptibility to carcinogenesis in studies with rodents.

In respect to protective factors, intake of nonstarchy vegetables and fruits has been associated with a moderately decreased risk of GC in many cohort-, population- and hospital-based case-control studies^[4,5]. In a reanalysis of the EPIC cohort, a negative and significant association was observed between total vegetable, fruit, and flavonoid intake and dietary total antioxidant capacity and risk of GC^[11-13]. This protection afforded by vegetables and fruits may derive from their content in antioxidants (such as vitamin C), which may reduce the formation of N-nitroso compounds in the stomach^[5].

A recent large European prospective cohort study investigated the combined impact of the above-cited behaviors on GC risk using a healthy lifestyle index^[14]. The authors concluded that adopting a combination of lifestyle behaviors, including not smoking, limiting alcohol consumption, following a healthy dietary

pattern (represented by the Mediterranean diet), and having a normal body mass index can dramatically decrease the burden of GC. In 2003, in a metaanalysis by Wang et al^[15] including 2831 GC patients, regular NSAIDs users had a reduced risk of GC (OR = 0.78, 95%CI: 0.69-0.87). These results have recently been confirmed in a wide systematic review^[16]. The pro-apoptotic and anti-angiogenesis effects of NSAIDs are known to inhibit carcinogenesis in patients with colonic polyps, and NSAIDs may act in a similar way in gastric mucosa^[4]. To date, no randomized controlled studies exist on the long-term effect of NSAIDs alone on the development of GC, and the alleged protective effect could simply reflect the "protective user effect", as most individuals eligible for sustained NSAID chemoprophylaxis do not usually suffer from gastric disease.

The decrease of distal GC prevalence that has been consistently described in a number of studies^[17] could very well be the result of life style changes associated with improvement of economic status, better hygiene, and consequent decrease of *H. pylori* infection^[4,5].

PATHOGENETIC MECHANISMS OF GASTRIC CARCINOGENESIS

About 95% of gastric tumors are adenocarcinomas, which can be classified into well differentiated (intestinal), undifferentiated (diffuse), and mixed types. Further knowledge about GC heterogeneity has been provided by The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Through the molecular characterization of 295 gastric adenocarcinomas, four GC subtypes have been proposed: microsatellite unstable tumors; genomically stable tumors; tumors displaying chromosomal instability; and Epstein-Barr positive tumors^[18]. Hopefully, this subtype analysis will aid in the development of tailored therapeutic strategies for selected patients.

Like other cancers, GC is a complex, multistep, and molecularly heterogeneous disease, involving deregulation of canonical oncogenic pathways, such as p53, Wnt/ β -catenin, and nuclear factor (NF)- κ B, among others. While most intestinal-type of GCs progress through the multistep cellular dedifferentiation described by Correa^[19], most diffuse-type cancers involve the sporadic or syndromic loss of expression of adhesion protein E-cadherin (CDH1). This is a calcium dependent cell-to-cell adhesion glycoprotein that plays a critical role in maintaining the normal epithelium architecture. The cytoplasmic domain of this molecule interacts with β -catenin, forming strong cohesive nets between the actin cytoskeleton, essential for processes of cell-cell adhesion. Inactivation of CDH1 by mutation, deletion, or aberrant methylation leads to enhanced cellular motility resulting in tumor dedifferentiation and invasiveness^[20]. Inactivation of CDH1 has been described in over 50% of diffuse GC but also in a small proportion of intestinal-type tumors^[20].

Stem cell hypothesis

Most of the molecular events described above have been extensively characterized. Irrespective of the type or order in which these events to promote gastric carcinogenesis, the stem cell hypothesis states that tumors are heterogeneous, and there is a subset of cells capable of self-renewal, asymmetrical division, and differentiation with the ability of generating a new tumor. Takaishi et al^[21] identified CD44 as a gastric stem cell marker. The origin of cancer stem cells (CSCs) could be differentiation of epithelial stem cells (epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT)) or recruitment of bone marrow derived stem cells (BMDSCs). Houghton et al^[22] published a breakthrough paper in Science in 2004, claiming that GC could originate in the bone marrow. Using a model of Helicobacter infected mice, the authors demonstrated that BMDSCs repopulated the gastric epithelium and progressed from metaplasia to dysplasia and later to intra-epithelial cancer. The authors proposed that chronic inflammation induced by H. pylori promoted cytokine release and mesenchymal stem cell recruitment from the bone marrow. These bone marrow stem cells are capable of homing to the stomach epithelium and differentiating into gastric cells through fusion^[23].

One of the most important steps in carcinogenesis is the moment when cancer becomes a systemic disease. The EMT is the developmental process whereby epithelial cells acquire the migratory capacities of mesenchymal cells. These mechanisms involve replacement of E-cadherin by N-cadherin, metalloproteinase increase, and transcription of Snail and ZEB^[24]. Very recently, Choi et al^[25] showed that H. pylori induced EMT by comparing the expression of TGF-B1 and EMT markers (Twist, Snail, Slug, vimentin, and E-cadherin) in controls and patients with gastric dysplasia and early GC (EGC) before and after H. pylori eradication with a follow up of 46 mo. TGF-B1, Twist, Snail, Slug, vimentin, and CD44 were upregulated in patients with dysplasia and EGC while E-cadherin was decreased. After H. pylori eradication, E-cadherin expression was enhanced while the other markers were reduced. These authors proposed that H. pylori triggers both the EMT pathway and the emergence of gastric stem cells.

As appealing and out of the box as the stem cell hypothesis may be, it has not yet produced specific therapeutic targets, and its mechanisms seem too ubiquitous to be targeted.

Although much has been made in the past decades regarding the understanding and identification of genetic and epigenetic events that can drive normal gastric mucosa to cancer, we now need to use proteomic and metabolic approaches to design targeted and effective therapies in patients with GC.



Table 1Randomized trials of surgery with and withoutneoadjuvant or perioperative chemotherapy in resected gastriccancer

Ref.	n	Chemotherapy	Hazard ratio for survival (95%CI)
Cunningham et al ^[27] , 2006	503	ECF	0.75 (0.60-0.93)
Ychou <i>et al</i> ^[49] , 2011	224	PF	0.69 (0.50-0.95)
Schuhmacher et al ^[28] , 2010	144	PF	No significant survival difference

ECF: Epirubicin/cisplatin/5-fluorouracil; PF: Cisplatin/5-fluorouracil.

Given the role of these molecular events in directing the pathogenesis of GC, studying their signatures and developing them as biomarkers for targeted therapies is likely to impact significantly the outcome of these patients

THERAPEUTIC STRATEGIES IN GC

Perioperative therapies - chemo and chemoradiotherapy Currently, surgical resection is the only curative therapy for non-metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma. However, since GC may be a systemic disease from the beginning, it follows that patients submitted to surgery alone were prone to locoregional or distant recurrences of their disease.

Due to large scale randomized trials demonstrating that preoperative and perioperative chemotherapy (CT) improves the clinical outcome for patients with GC^[26-28], a standard medical treatment of GC has been defined^[29]. Patients with potentially resectable tumors are treated with surgery and perioperative CT or postoperative chemoradiotherapy (CRT)^[30,31]. In most European countries, combined preoperative and postoperative administration of CT, as in the multinational MAGIC trial^[27], is the preferred treatment strategy. In North America, most centers perform postoperative CRT according to the large American Intergroup trial (INT0116). The latter is criticized by some, as inadequate surgical lymphadenectomy may have led to overestimation of the benefit^[31]. This is supported by retrospective data from the Dutch D1D2 trial, which demonstrated that CRT reduced local recurrence rates following D1 resection but provided no benefit in patients who have undergone D2 resection^[32].

Cytotoxic therapy provides positive response rates ranging from 20%-60%^[33], which is a major breakthrough if we remember that two decades ago CT was used solely in the palliative setting because the chemosensitivity of GC was considered very mild.

Although there are a few studies evaluating clinical and pathological predictors of response and prognostic factors in the neoadjuvant setting, none of the potential markers have been validated in prospective studies^[34-36].

Neoadjuvant/ perioperative chemotherapy

Neoadjuvant CT is administered as a means of "downstaging" a locally advanced tumor prior to an attempt at curative resection. This approach has been applied to patients thought to have resectable disease as well as those with apparently unresectable but nonmetastatic disease. One proposed advantage is better compliance to CT, usually, in the neoadjuvant setting. Another benefit of neoadjuvant CT is in patients who are at high risk of developing distant metastases (*e.g.*, those with bulky T3/T4 tumors, visible perigastric nodes) who may be spared the morbidity of unnecessary gastrectomy if evidence of distant metastases emerges after CT.

Three large, adequately powered trials have directly compared surgery with or without neoadjuvant or perioperative CT, two of which demonstrated a survival benefit for this approach^[26-28]. A meta-analysis of these three trials plus two other trials, which compared preoperative oral fluoropyrimidine vs surgery alone^[37,38], and seven other smaller trials, which compared a variety of preoperative CT regimens vs surgery alone, concluded that neoadjuvant CT was associated with a statistically significant benefit in terms of both overall survival (OR = 1.32, 95%CI: 1.07-1.64) and progression free survival (PFS) (OR = 1.85, 95%CI: 1.39-2.46)^[30]. Furthermore, neoadjuvant CT was associated with a significantly higher complete (R0) tumor resection rate (OR = 1.38, 95%CI: 1.08-1.78) and did not significantly worsen rates of operative complications, perioperative mortality, or grade 3 or 4 adverse effects (Table 1).

In terms of patient selection for this approach, it is reasonable to utilize the eligibility criteria for the MAGIC trial: patients of any age with a performance status of 0 or 1, with a histologically proven adenocarcinoma of the stomach that was considered to invade the muscular propria (T2) and/or with positive lymph nodes N+, and with no evidence of distant metastases or locally advanced inoperable disease, as evaluated by computed tomography, ultrasonography, and laparoscopy^[27].

Neoadjuvant chemotherapy vs neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy

Preoperative combined CRT and radiation therapy (RT) is more commonly used for esophageal, esophagogastric junction (EGJ), and gastric cardia cancers than for potentially resectable non-cardia gastric adenocarcinomas. Neoadjuvant CRT was compared with induction CT alone in the multicenter German POET^[39]. Although there were potentially clinically meaningful survival differences that favored CRT, they were not statistically significant. Furthermore, whether the results can be extrapolated to patients with true non-cardia GC is uncertain. The ongoing TOPGEAR trial addresses the question whether neoadjuvant CRT is superior to CT in a phase II /III setting^[40].

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Randomized trials of adjuvant chemo or chemoradiotherapy in resected gastric cancer							
Ref.	п	Regimen	3 yr Disease free survival rate (%; <i>P</i> value)				
Lee <i>et al</i> ^[41] , 2012	458	XP vs XP/XRT/XP	No significant Disease free survival difference				
Yu <i>et al</i> ^[45] , 2012	68	5FU/LV vs 5FU /LV/RT	44.1 vs 67.7 (P < 0.05)				
Kim <i>et al</i> ^[44] , 2012	90	5FU/LV vs 5FU/LV/RT	No significant Disease free survival difference				
Kwon <i>et al</i> ^[46] , 2010	61	5FU/LV vs 5FU/LV/RT	No significant Disease free survival difference				
Bamias et $al^{[43]}$, 2010	147	DP vs DP/RT	No significant Disease free survival difference				

X: Capecitabine; 5-FU: 5-fluorouracil; LV: Leucovorin; P: Cisplatin; D: docetaxel; RT: Radiotherapy (45 Gy).

Adjuvant chemoradiotherapy vs adjuvant chemotherapy

Adjuvant CT has been directly compared with adjuvant CRT in several trials^[41-46], only one of which has shown a significant overall survival benefit for the addition of RT to CT^[41]. The largest trial, the ARTIST trial, compared CT alone with the addition of RT to cisplatin plus capecitabine (XP). CRT did not significantly reduce recurrence rates, although in a post-hoc subgroup analysis, patients with nodal metastases had superior disease-free survival with combined therapy compared with CT alone^[41]. In the latest update, at a median follow-up of 84 mo, 3 year disease-free survival (the primary endpoint) was not significantly better in patients who received combined modality therapy^[42]. The hypothesis that adjuvant CRT may represent a better approach than adjuvant CT for patients with nodepositive disease will be tested in a successor trial, the ARTIST-II trial.

The only trial to show a significant survival benefit for the addition of RT, randomly assigned 68 patients undergoing complete resection with a D1 or D2 lymph node dissection. The 3 year disease-free survival rate was significantly higher in the CT group (56% *vs* 29%), as was overall survival (68% *vs* 44%)^[45].

Although studies are still ongoing, the available data does favor the addition of adjuvant radiotherapy in the treatment of GC (Table 2).

When adjuvant therapy is used, the optimal regimen has not been established. Acceptable alternatives include epirubicin, cisplatin, and infusional 5-fluorouracil (ECF), as was used in the perioperative MAGIC trial^[27]. Results with adjuvant capecitabine plus oxaliplatin (CAPOX, XELOX), as was used in the CLASSIC trial^[47]; or XP, as was used in the ARTIST trial^[41], are not as advanced as those of perioperative ECF (as was used in the MAGIC trial) or S-1^[48].

The optimal time between surgery and postoperative treatment varies widely. In the MAGIC trial^[27], it was initiated 6 to 12 wk after surgery, in the Intergroup trial (INT0116)^[31], it was between 4 to 7 wk, and in ACTS-GC^[48] patients, it started within 6 wk after surgery.

Regarding compliance to treatment, $MAGIC^{[27]}$ and $FCCNLC^{[49]}$ trials reported that postoperative treatment was concluded in only 42% to 50% of the patients, demonstrating the importance of preoperative CT and questioning the use of postoperative treatment in the perioperative setting.

In conclusion, the optimal way to integrate combined modality therapy has not been definitively established. Decisions are often made based on institutional and/or patient preference. As science moves increasingly toward molecular targeted therapy, biologic agents hold great promise in the treatment of this disease as well.

CURATIVE SURGERY IN GC

Optimal type of gastrectomy and the length of proximal resection margin

It is of paramount importance to discuss surgical treatment of GC, given its central role in the overall management of the disease.

Total gastrectomy (TG) is the recommended therapy for more proximal tumors in order to guarantee an appropriate proximal resection margin (PRM). For distally located tumors, subtotal gastrectomy (SG) was recommended with a PRM of more than 2-3 cm for early GC and 5-6 cm for advanced GC. In patients with poorly differentiated diffuse cancer, infiltration of the proximal resection margin by microscopic tumor deposits was a major concern, and TG was classically recommended. However, a randomized controlled trial (RCT)^[50,51] assessed the incidence of microscopic resection margin involvement in patients with diffuse type GC and found no statistically significant difference between total and SG and no effect on survival. Furthermore, the authors claim that SG is associated with better nutritional status and quality of life as compared to TG. There is no total agreement regarding what should be considered an appropriate PRM in SG. As shown on Table 3, distances recommended by the German Society differ from those proposed by the Japanese Gastric Cancer Association (JGCA).

Nonetheless, if one considers SG in patients with distally located diffuse-type GC, a wider excision with intraoperative frozen section (IFS) of the resection margin is recommended^[52] because they are more likely to have a positive margin. On multivariate analysis, higher T stage, higher N stage, larger tumor size, and diffuse histologic type were significant independent predictive factors for a positive margin^[52-54]. Studies have shown that if PRM is confirmed to be negative for malignancy but shorter than the recommended length, further resection for a larger PRM is unnecessary, since the length of PRM has

Table 3 Criteria for adequate surgical margins								
	German S3	JGCA						
Resection margins	Oral, aboral circumferential	Proximal						
Proximal resection margins	5 cm (intestinal type) 8 cm (difuse type)	-cT1: 2 cm -cT2-T4: 3 cm (expansive) 5 cm (infiltrative)						

no prognostic impact as long as resection margin is free of tumor $^{\scriptscriptstyle [55]}$.

When PRM is positive, the benefits of reoperation always have to be balanced against the risks of this technically demanding procedure. Redo surgery appears to have the most obvious survival advantage in early stage patients, especially when few nodes are involved (N0 or N1)^[56,57]. In contrast, advanced N stage patients with positive margins may not benefit from an extended re-excision. Multidisciplinary options, including CT and radiotherapy, are probably more appropriate treatments for positive-margin patients, especially in patients with bulky node disease^[56,58]. This is further supported by a retrospective comparison of the Dutch D1D2 trial, where the authors observed significant improvement in survival and local recurrence rates with the use of CRT after a microscopically incomplete R1 resection^[56,58].

Lymphadenectomy in resectable GC

The extent of lymphadenectomy in the treatment of GC has been debated for more than two decades. The majority of Japanese and Korean (*i.e.*, Eastern) surgeons would agree that an extended lymphadenectomy (D2) leads to improved outcomes and survival. Several large retrospective studies from those groups have illustrated an impressive overall survival that was unfortunately not reproduced in most Western series.

Early published studies in the West did not show any advantage in long-term survival of D2 lymphadenectomy as compared to D1 dissection, mainly due to an elevated morbidity and mortality associated with D2 procedure^[59-62].

As shown in Table 4, only a Taiwanese study^[63,64] found a significant survival advantage of D2 with respect to D1, while the British^[60,65], Dutch^[59,66] and Italian^[67,68] trials did not find a significant difference in long-term survival comparing the two procedures. The Japanese trial^[69] did not find any survival advantage of prophylactic para-aortic nodal dissection (PAND).

In contrast Roviello *et al*^[70] showed that D2 dissection was performed with acceptable mortality and morbidity (2% and 17%, respectively) and Siewert *et al*^[71] found improved survival for stage II patients that underwent D2 lymphadenectomy with no increased morbidity.

More recently, the Dutch GC Group Trial^[32] showed

that, compared with D1, D2 lymphadenectomy was associated with lower local recurrence and lower cancer-related death rates, despite a significantly higher postoperative mortality, morbidity, and reoperation rates. The Italian GC Study Group^[67] randomized 267 patients and compared the short-term results of D1 and D2 lymphadenectomy for curable GC. Pancreaticosplenectomy was not considered as a routine part of the D2 gastrectomy. This study did not show significant differences in operative mortality, morbidity, and duration of postoperative hospital stay. The authors concluded that modified D2 lymphadenectomy, a spleen-preserving D2 resection technique currently available in high-volume centers, is a safe option to treat GC of Western patients.

In order to achieve better surgical outcomes, Northern European countries carried out a centralization and standardization of surgical procedures in GC. In Denmark, this process improved short term results, where 30 d hospital mortality decreased from 8.2% to 2.4%, and the proportion of patients with at least 15 lymph nodes removed was increased from 19% to 76%^[72]. Centralization of GC surgery and/or audits for GC are currently implemented in the United Kingdom, Sweden, Finland, and the Netherlands^[73,74].

In conclusion, the current consensus is that for medically fit patients D2 lymphadenectomy should be the standard procedure. It should be carried out in specialized, high-volume centers with appropriate surgical expertise and postoperative care^[75,76]. The German, British, and ESMO-ESSO-ESTRO guidelines adopted this as the standard of care for surgical treatment with curative intent^[77].

Is there a place for laparoscopic gastrectomy?

Laparoscopic gastrectomy in GC is gaining popularity worldwide as a minimally invasive alternative treatment to traditional open surgery.

Laparoscopic surgery has the potential benefits of a decreased operative morbidity and reduced recovery times but with longer operative time.

Most meta-analyses support these benefits in distal gastrectomy, however, the oncological and long-term outcomes still need to be validated^[75,76]. Postoperative morbidity is greater, particularly in total gastrectomy. According to the JGCA guidelines, D2 dissection of stations 12a or 10 can be technically demanding due to the risks of organ injury, bleeding, and/or bile and pancreatic leakage. There is also no consensus on the technique of anastomosis following a laparoscopic total gastrectomy. The introduction of a circular stapler with transorally inserted anvil has enabled esophago-jejunostomy anastomosis. This procedure resembles the conventional approach by laparotomy^[78].

The most common technique is laparoscopic assisted distal gastrectomy (LADG) without hand assistance, which is also the most frequently reported procedure in the current literature^[79-81]. Trials are

Ref.	Year published	Region	Extent of Lymph node dissection	Patients (n)	Morbidity	Mortality	5 yr overall survival (%)
Dent et al ^[62]	1988	South Africa	D1	22	22%	0%	N/A
			D2	21	43%	0%	N/A
BonenKamp et al ^[59,66]	1995	The Netherlands	D1	380	25%	4%	45
			D2	331	43%	10%	47
Cuschieri et al ^[60,65]	1996	Europe	D1	200	28%	6.5%	35
			D2	200	46%	13%	33
Wu <i>et al</i> ^[63,64]	2004	Taiwan	D1	110	7.3%	0%	53.6
			D3	111	17.1%	0%	59.5
Sasako et al ^[69]	2008	Japan	D2	263	20.9%	0.8%	69.2
			D2 + PAND	260	28.1%	0.8%	70.3
Degiuli et al ^[67,68]	2010	Italy	D1	133	12%	3%	66.5
		,	D2	134	17.9%	2.2%	64.2

Table 4 Selected randomized controlled trials studying the extent of the lymph node dissection for patients with gastric cancer

PAND: Para-aortic node dissection.

currently ongoing in Japan (JCOG-0912), South Korea (KLASS and KLASS-02), and China to compare open and laparoscopic surgery in EGC^[81,82]. These should provide further insight into the role of laparoscopic approach before moving to the laparoscopic treatment of locally advanced GC, especially when a TG with D2 lymphadenectomy is recommended. As such, and at the time of writing this paper, one cannot advise laparoscopic gastrectomy for treating GC, outside a clinical trial.

TREATING GC IN THE 21st CENTURY: ARE WE READY FOR PERSONALIZED THERAPY?

This is certainly an active topic of clinical and basic research not only because GC is a highly prevalent disease, but also because the treatments used may be effective but sometimes very toxic^[83]. Although the prognosis and 5 year survival is still poor for patients with locally advanced GC, considerable progress has been achieved in the past two decades^[84]. Besides staging procedures, which allow for a more accurate staging of the disease and enable a more appropriate selection of patients for pre-operative cytoreductive CT, both surgical and medical therapies have evolved substantially. From a surgical point of view, a modified D2 lymphadenectomy is now the standard procedure for medically fit patients with locally advanced GC in most European Centers. Short and long term results improved substantially in Western studies, as long as surgery was carried out in specialized, high-volume centers with appropriate surgical expertise and postoperative care. This was certainly a major step towards curative therapy in GC patients in the Western world.

Peri-operative CT using ECF, as in the MAGIC trial, is now the standard of care for stages II and III disease as recommended by ESMO-ESSO-ESTRO clinical practice guidelines^[77]. This was also a major

breakthrough, as up to one decade ago, CT was not systematically considered part of the curative treatment of GC.

Host factors responsible for heterogeneity of response

Although, peri-operative CT followed by radical surgery is now the standard of care for most patients with stage Ⅱ-Ⅲ non-metastatic GC, less than 50% of patients complete the full protocol due to its toxicity^[27]. In this respect, there has been recent interest in exploring the relationship between body composition, especially proportions of lean and fat tissues, with treatment toxicities. The most recent definition of cancer cachexia specifically involves depletion of muscle mass, which sometimes may not impact body weight. As shown in Figure 1, patients may become sarcopenic despite a normal or even high body mass index. Muscle depletion is characterized both by a reduction in muscle size and increased proportion of inter- and intramuscular fat. Fat infiltration given by muscle attenuation (MA) is a further manifestation of the wasting process (Figure 1).

Prado *et al*^[85] observed in metastatic breast cancer patients receiving capecitabine treatment that sarcopenia was a significant predictor of toxicity and time to tumor progression. The authors reported a 28-fold increase in the relative risk of grade 3 and 4 neutropenia if a patient's lean body mass (LBM) was < 89% of age and sex-adjusted norms. They hypothesized that this relationship was primarily due to a pharmacokinetic effect, as fat-free mass (LBM plus bone tissue) and total body water were better predictors of 5-FU pharmacokinetics (clearance and volume of distribution) than body surface or body weight. This has also been reproduced in patients with metastatic lung and pancreatic cancer^[86]. Sarcopenia has also been associated with unfavorable clinical outcomes, such as increased length of hospital stay, increased incidence of infections for hospitalized patients, and mortality in surgical patients^[87]. Lieffers et al^[87] observed in patients aged more than 65

WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Figure 1 Axial computed tomography images of the third lumbar vertebra region from two patients with similar body mass index but different muscle and fat tissue cross sectional areas. Paraspinal muscles are clearly different between the two subjects as is mesenteric fat and fat infiltrating muscle - muscle radiation attenuation. Low relative muscularity and expanded visceral fat are associated with increased toxicity and decreased survival.



Figure 2 Lumbar computed tomography was analyzed for muscle and fat tissue cross sectional areas using an appropriate software developed by Martin *et al*^[88]. Muscle mass is shown in red and were quantified within a Hounsfield unit (HU) range of -29-150, visceral fat shown in yellow, range from -150 to -50, and subcutaneous fat shown in blue, range from -190 to 30. Muscle radiation attenuation was calculated for muscle area. Although these two images might refer to two individuals with the same body mass index (23 kg/m²) and age (73 yr), the amount of muscle mass and visceral fat, which amplifies inflammatory response, are very distinct.

years operated for colorectal cancer, sarcopenia was an independent predictor of both infection and rehabilitation care and, consequently, a longer length of hospital stay. Finally, it is important to stress that imaging of sarcopenia can be done using the CT scan performed at the time of routine imaging studies for tumor evaluation and/or restaging^[88], as long as the appropriate software is available, as shown in Figure 2.

It would then be interesting to test whether these observations of body composition, muscle mass measurement, and CT toxicity also hold true in respect to patients with advanced GC selected to perioperative CT followed by radical surgery. This could shed some light on the issue why patients do not benefit equally from these treatment options.

Analysis of tumor factors that might allow for more personalized therapy

Inter-individual variability of drug response or resistance may also be related to tumor heterogeneity. The identification of predictive tumor markers at the time of diagnosis would allow for stratifying patients to more effective treatments, as current therapeutic strategies do not uniformly benefit all patients. Although very toxic in some patients, one cannot forget that complete pathologic responses are being reported with increasing frequency^[89], thus making the identification of these predictive factors mandatory.

In a recent study, the authors found that pathologic complete response was observed in 20% (10/50) of patients and a further 20% (10/50) achieved near complete histological remission (< 10% residual tumor). Among these very good responders, 85% (17/20) had intestinal type tumors, 10% (2/20) had diffuse tumors, and 5% (1/20) had mixed type tumors^[89].

In regard to molecular markers, and similarly to what occurs in colorectal cancer^[90], MSI status seems to affect both the prognosis and the response to 5-FU based chemotherapies. One study found 5-FU based adjuvant CT prolonged disease-free survival in patients with GC stage II and III disease only in patients with tumors MSS or MSI-low, in contrast with the MSI-high group who did not seem to benefit from this type of therapy^[91]. However, these are conflicting data, as another study did not find that MSI status significantly affected response to 5-FU CT^[92].

Current research is thus focusing on identifying



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

cancer biomarkers, which will elucidate treatment response and drug resistance mechanisms^[93]. Real progress will only be achieved through the development of new treatment options that have reduced cell toxicity compared with that of standard therapeutic regimens. Currently, except for the status of human epidermal growth factor-2, which is used to guide trastuzumab therapy, no other biomarkers are used in clinical practice.

CONCLUSION

Considering the amount of effort that has been put in clarifying the pathogenesis of GC, we are now hoping that these new discoveries will lead to the translation of these insights into the clinical arena. New proteomic technologies that promote large-scale sample screening will hopefully open new avenues for targeted and personalized therapies in patients with $GC^{[94]}$. As much as unraveling gastric carcinogenesis seems closer and closer, concepts such as the migrating cancer stem cell remind us that this enigma is still faraway from being solved. Faraway, so close!

REFERENCES

- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 136: E359-E386 [PMID: 25220842 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29210]
- 2 González CA, Sala N, Rokkas T. Gastric cancer: epidemiologic aspects. *Helicobacter* 2013; 18 Suppl 1: 34-38 [PMID: 24011243 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12082]
- 3 Dinis-Ribeiro M, Areia M, de Vries AC, Marcos-Pinto R, Monteiro-Soares M, O'Connor A, Pereira C, Pimentel-Nunes P, Correia R, Ensari A, Dumonceau JM, Machado JC, Macedo G, Malfertheiner P, Matysiak-Budnik T, Megraud F, Miki K, O'Morain C, Peek RM, Ponchon T, Ristimaki A, Rembacken B, Carneiro F, Kuipers EJ. Management of precancerous conditions and lesions in the stomach (MAPS): guideline from the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE), European Helicobacter Study Group (EHSG), European Society of Pathology (ESP), and the Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva (SPED). Endoscopy 2012; 44: 74-94 [PMID: 22198778 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291491]
- 4 Massarrat S, Stolte M. Development of gastric cancer and its prevention. *Arch Iran Med* 2014; **17**: 514-520 [PMID: 24979566]
- 5 Denova-Gutiérrez E, Hernández-Ramírez RU, López-Carrillo L. Dietary patterns and gastric cancer risk in Mexico. *Nutr Cancer* 2014; 66: 369-376 [PMID: 24628363 DOI: 10.1080/01635581.2014 .884237]
- 6 González CA, Pera G, Agudo A, Palli D, Krogh V, Vineis P, Tumino R, Panico S, Berglund G, Simán H, Nyrén O, Agren A, Martinez C, Dorronsoro M, Barricarte A, Tormo MJ, Quiros JR, Allen N, Bingham S, Day N, Miller A, Nagel G, Boeing H, Overvad K, Tjonneland A, Bueno-De-Mesquita HB, Boshuizen HC, Peeters P, Numans M, Clavel-Chapelon F, Helen I, Agapitos E, Lund E, Fahey M, Saracci R, Kaaks R, Riboli E. Smoking and the risk of gastric cancer in the European Prospective Investigation Into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC). *Int J Cancer* 2003; 107: 629-634 [PMID: 14520702]
- 7 Ladeiras-Lopes R, Pereira AK, Nogueira A, Pinheiro-Torres T, Pinto I, Santos-Pereira R, Lunet N. Smoking and gastric cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Cancer Causes Control* 2008; 19: 689-701 [PMID: 18293090 DOI: 10.1007/

s10552-008-9132-y]

- 8 Duell EJ, Travier N, Lujan-Barroso L, Clavel-Chapelon F, Boutron-Ruault MC, Morois S, Palli D, Krogh V, Panico S, Tumino R, Sacerdote C, Quirós JR, Sánchez-Cantalejo E, Navarro C, Gurrea AB, Dorronsoro M, Khaw KT, Allen NE, Key TJ, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Ros MM, Numans ME, Peeters PH, Trichopoulou A, Naska A, Dilis V, Teucher B, Kaaks R, Boeing H, Schütze M, Regner S, Lindkvist B, Johansson I, Hallmans G, Overvad K, Egeberg R, Tjønneland A, Lund E, Weiderpass E, Braaten T, Romieu I, Ferrari P, Jenab M, Stenling R, Aune D, Norat T, Riboli E, González CA. Alcohol consumption and gastric cancer risk in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) cohort. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2011; **94**: 1266-1275 [PMID: 21993435 DOI: 10.3945/ajen.111.012351]
- 9 Jakszyn P, Bingham S, Pera G, Agudo A, Luben R, Welch A, Boeing H, Del Giudice G, Palli D, Saieva C, Krogh V, Sacerdote C, Tumino R, Panico S, Berglund G, Simán H, Hallmans G, Sanchez MJ, Larrañaga N, Barricarte A, Chirlaque MD, Quirós JR, Key TJ, Allen N, Lund E, Carneiro F, Linseisen J, Nagel G, Overvad K, Tjonneland A, Olsen A, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Ocké MO, Peeters PH, Numans ME, Clavel-Chapelon F, Trichopoulou A, Fenger C, Stenling R, Ferrari P, Jenab M, Norat T, Riboli E, Gonzalez CA. Endogenous versus exogenous exposure to N-nitroso compounds and gastric cancer risk in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC-EURGAST) study. *Carcinogenesis* 2006; 27: 1497-1501 [PMID: 16571648]
- 10 Ge S, Feng X, Shen L, Wei Z, Zhu Q, Sun J. Association between Habitual Dietary Salt Intake and Risk of Gastric Cancer: A Systematic Review of Observational Studies. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2012; 2012: 808120 [PMID: 23125851 DOI: 10.1155/2012/808120]
- 11 Zamora-Ros R, Agudo A, Luján-Barroso L, Romieu I, Ferrari P, Knaze V, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Leenders M, Travis RC, Navarro C, Sánchez-Cantalejo E, Slimani N, Scalbert A, Fedirko V, Hjartåker A, Engeset D, Skeie G, Boeing H, Förster J, Li K, Teucher B, Agnoli C, Tumino R, Mattiello A, Saieva C, Johansson I, Stenling R, Redondo ML, Wallström P, Ericson U, Khaw KT, Mulligan AA, Trichopoulou A, Dilis V, Katsoulis M, Peeters PH, Igali L, Tjønneland A, Halkjær J, Touillaud M, Perquier F, Fagherazzi G, Amiano P, Ardanaz E, Bredsdorff L, Overvad K, Ricceri F, Riboli E, González CA. Dietary flavonoid and lignan intake and gastric adenocarcinoma risk in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) study. Am J Clin Nutr 2012; 96: 1398-1408 [PMID: 23076618 DOI: 10.3945/ajcn.112.037358]
- 12 Gonzalez CA, Lujan-Barroso L, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Jenab M, Duell EJ, Agudo A, Tjønneland A, Boutron-Ruault MC, Clavel-Chapelon F, Touillaud M, Teucher B, Kaaks R, Boeing H, Steffen A, Trichopoulou A, Roukos D, Karapetyan T, Palli D, Tagliabue G, Mattiello A, Tumino R, Ricceri F, Siersema PD, Numans ME, Peeters PP, Parr CL, Skeie G, Lund E, Quirós JR, Sánchez-Cantalejo E, Navarro C, Barricarte A, Dorronsoro M, Ehrnström R, Regner S, Khaw KT, Wareham N, Key TJ, Crowe FL, Blaker H, Romieu I, Riboli E. Fruit and vegetable intake and the risk of gastric adenocarcinoma: a reanalysis of the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC-EURGAST) study after a longer follow-up. *Int J Cancer* 2012; 131: 2910-2919 [PMID: 22473701 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.27565]
- 13 Serafini M, Jakszyn P, Luján-Barroso L, Agudo A, Bas Buenode-Mesquita H, van Duijnhoven FJ, Jenab M, Navarro C, Palli D, Boeing H, Wallström P, Regnér S, Numans ME, Carneiro F, Boutron-Ruault MC, Clavel-Chapelon F, Morois S, Grioni S, Panico S, Tumino R, Sacerdote C, Ramon Quirós J, Molina-Montes E, Huerta Castaño JM, Barricarte A, Amiano P, Khaw KT, Wareham N, Allen NE, Key TJ, Jeurnink SM, Peeters PH, Bamia C, Valanou E, Trichopoulou A, Kaaks R, Lukanova A, Bergmann MM, Lindkvist B, Stenling R, Johansson I, Dahm CC, Overvad K, Jensen M, Olsen A, Tjonneland A, Lund E, Rinaldi S, Michaud D, Mouw T, Riboli E, González CA. Dietary total antioxidant capacity and gastric cancer risk in the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition study. *Int J Cancer* 2012; 131: E544-E554 [PMID: 22072493 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.27347]



- 14 Buckland G, Travier N, Huerta JM, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Siersema PD, Skeie G, Weiderpass E, Engeset D, Ericson U, Ohlsson B, Agudo A, Romieu I, Ferrari P, Freisling H, Colorado-Yohar S, Li K, Kaaks R, Pala V, Cross AJ, Riboli E, Trichopoulou A, Lagiou P, Bamia C, Boutron-Ruault MC, Fagherazzi G, Dartois L, May AM, Peeters PH, Panico S, Johansson M, Wallner B, Palli D, Key TJ, Khaw KT, Ardanaz E, Overvad K, Tjønneland A, Dorronsoro M, Sánchez MJ, Quirós JR, Naccarati A, Tumino R, Boeing H, Gonzalez CA. Healthy lifestyle index and risk of gastric adenocarcinoma in the EPIC cohort study. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 137: 598-606 [PMID: 25557932 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29411]
- 15 Wang WH, Huang JQ, Zheng GF, Lam SK, Karlberg J, Wong BC. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug use and the risk of gastric cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2003; 95: 1784-1791 [PMID: 14652240]
- 16 Algra AM, Rothwell PM. Effects of regular aspirin on longterm cancer incidence and metastasis: a systematic comparison of evidence from observational studies versus randomised trials. *Lancet Oncol* 2012; 13: 518-527 [PMID: 22440112 DOI: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(12)70112-2]
- 17 Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D. Global cancer statistics. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2011; 61: 69-90 [PMID: 21296855 DOI: 10.3322/caac.20107]
- 18 Cancer Genome Atlas Research N. Comprehensive molecular characterization of gastric adenocarcinoma. *Nature* 2014; 513: 202-209 [PMID: 25079317 DOI: 10.1038/nature13480]
- 19 Correa P. A human model of gastric carcinogenesis. *Cancer Res* 1988; 48: 3554-3560 [PMID: 3288329]
- 20 Graziano F, Humar B, Guilford P. The role of the E-cadherin gene (CDH1) in diffuse gastric cancer susceptibility: from the laboratory to clinical practice. *Ann Oncol* 2003; 14: 1705-1713 [PMID: 14630673]
- 21 Takaishi S, Okumura T, Tu S, Wang SS, Shibata W, Vigneshwaran R, Gordon SA, Shimada Y, Wang TC. Identification of gastric cancer stem cells using the cell surface marker CD44. *Stem Cells* 2009; 27: 1006-1020 [PMID: 19415765 DOI: 10.1002/stem.30]
- 22 Houghton J, Stoicov C, Nomura S, Rogers AB, Carlson J, Li H, Cai X, Fox JG, Goldenring JR, Wang TC. Gastric cancer originating from bone marrow-derived cells. *Science* 2004; **306**: 1568-1571 [PMID: 15567866]
- 23 Ferrand J, Noël D, Lehours P, Prochazkova-Carlotti M, Chambonnier L, Ménard A, Mégraud F, Varon C. Human bone marrow-derived stem cells acquire epithelial characteristics through fusion with gastrointestinal epithelial cells. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e19569 [PMID: 21573181 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0019569]
- 24 Kalluri R, Weinberg RA. The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest 2009; 119: 1420-1428 [PMID: 19487818 DOI: 10.1172/JCI39104]
- 25 Choi YJ, Kim N, Chang H, Lee HS, Park SM, Park JH, Shin CM, Kim JM, Kim JS, Lee DH, Jung HC. Helicobacter pylori-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition, a potential role of gastric cancer initiation and an emergence of stem cells. *Carcinogenesis* 2015; 36: 553-563 [PMID: 25784376 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgv022]
- 26 Boige V PJ, Saint-Aubert B, Lasser P, Conroy T, Bouché O, Segol P, Bedenne L, Rougier P, Ychouet M. Final results of a randomized trial comparing preoperative 5-fluorouracil (F)/cisplatin (P) to surgery alone in adenocarcinoma of stomach and lower esophagus (ASLE): FNLCC ACCORD07-FFCD 9703 trial (abstract). J Clin Oncol 2007; 25: 4510
- 27 Cunningham D, Allum WH, Stenning SP, Thompson JN, Van de Velde CJ, Nicolson M, Scarffe JH, Lofts FJ, Falk SJ, Iveson TJ, Smith DB, Langley RE, Verma M, Weeden S, Chua YJ; Participants MT. Perioperative chemotherapy versus surgery alone for resectable gastroesophageal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2006; **355**: 11-20 [PMID: 16822992]
- 28 Schuhmacher C, Gretschel S, Lordick F, Reichardt P, Hohenberger W, Eisenberger CF, Haag C, Mauer ME, Hasan B, Welch J, Ott K, Hoelscher A, Schneider PM, Bechstein W, Wilke H, Lutz MP, Nordlinger B, Van Cutsem E, Siewert JR, Schlag PM. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy compared with surgery alone for locally advanced

cancer of the stomach and cardia: European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer randomized trial 40954. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; **28**: 5210-5218 [PMID: 21060024 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2009.26.6114]

- 29 Lordick F, Lorenzen S, Yamada Y, Ilson D. Optimal chemotherapy for advanced gastric cancer: is there a global consensus? *Gastric Cancer* 2014; 17: 213-225 [PMID: 24048758 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-013-0297-z]
- 30 Xiong BH, Cheng Y, Ma L, Zhang CQ. An updated meta-analysis of randomized controlled trial assessing the effect of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in advanced gastric cancer. *Cancer Invest* 2014; 32: 272-284 [PMID: 24800782 DOI: 10.3109/07357907.2014.911877]
- 31 Macdonald JS, Smalley SR, Benedetti J, Hundahl SA, Estes NC, Stemmermann GN, Haller DG, Ajani JA, Gunderson LL, Jessup JM, Martenson JA. Chemoradiotherapy after surgery compared with surgery alone for adenocarcinoma of the stomach or gastroesophageal junction. *N Engl J Med* 2001; 345: 725-730 [PMID: 11547741]
- 32 Songun I, Putter H, Kranenbarg EM, Sasako M, van de Velde CJ. Surgical treatment of gastric cancer: 15-year follow-up results of the randomised nationwide Dutch D1D2 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2010; 11: 439-449 [PMID: 20409751 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70070-X]
- 33 Jiang Y, Ajani JA. Multidisciplinary management of gastric cancer. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol* 2010; 26: 640-646 [PMID: 20827183 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.0b013e32833efd9b]
- 34 Persiani R, D'Ugo D, Rausei S, Sermoneta D, Barone C, Pozzo C, Ricci R, La Torre G, Picciocchi A. Prognostic indicators in locally advanced gastric cancer (LAGC) treated with preoperative chemotherapy and D2-gastrectomy. *J Surg Oncol* 2005; 89: 227-36; discussion 237-8 [PMID: 15726615]
- 35 Rohatgi PR, Mansfield PF, Crane CH, Wu TT, Sunder PK, Ross WA, Morris JS, Pisters PW, Feig BW, Gunderson LL, Ajani JA. Surgical pathology stage by American Joint Commission on Cancer criteria predicts patient survival after preoperative chemoradiation for localized gastric carcinoma. *Cancer* 2006; 107: 1475-1482 [PMID: 16944539]
- 36 Nagashima F, Boku N, Ohtsu A, Yoshida S, Hasebe T, Ochiai A, Sakata Y, Saito H, Miyata Y, Hyodo I, Ando M. Biological markers as a predictor for response and prognosis of unresectable gastric cancer patients treated with irinotecan and cisplatin. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2005; **35**: 714-719 [PMID: 16303791]
- 37 Kobayashi T, Kimura T. [Long-term outcome of preoperative chemotherapy with 5'-deoxy-5-fluorouridine (5'-DFUR) for gastric cancer]. Gan To Kagaku Ryoho 2000; 27: 1521-1526 [PMID: 11015996]
- 38 Nio Y, Koike M, Omori H, Hashimoto K, Itakura M, Yano S, Higami T, Maruyama R. A randomized consent design trial of neoadjuvant chemotherapy with tegafur plus uracil (UFT) for gastric cancer--a single institute study. *Anticancer Res* 2004; 24: 1879-1887 [PMID: 15274369]
- 39 Stahl M, Walz MK, Stuschke M, Lehmann N, Meyer HJ, Riera-Knorrenschild J, Langer P, Engenhart-Cabillic R, Bitzer M, Königsrainer A, Budach W, Wilke H. Phase III comparison of preoperative chemotherapy compared with chemoradiotherapy in patients with locally advanced adenocarcinoma of the esophagogastric junction. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27: 851-856 [PMID: 19139439 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2008.17.0506]
- 40 Leong T, Smithers M, Michael M, Gebski V, Boussioutas A, Miller D, Zalcberg JR, Wong R, Haustermans K. TOPGEAR: an international randomized phase III trial of preoperative chemoradiotherapy versus preoperative chemotherapy for resectable gastric cancer (AGITG/TROG/EORTC/NCIC CTG). J Clin Oncol 2012; 30: (suppl; abstr TPS4141)
- 41 Lee J, Lim do H, Kim S, Park SH, Park JO, Park YS, Lim HY, Choi MG, Sohn TS, Noh JH, Bae JM, Ahn YC, Sohn I, Jung SH, Park CK, Kim KM, Kang WK. Phase III trial comparing capecitabine plus cisplatin versus capecitabine plus cisplatin with concurrent capecitabine radiotherapy in completely resected gastric cancer with D2 lymph node dissection: the ARTIST trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2012; **30**: 268-273 [PMID: 22184384 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2011.39.1953]
- 43 Bamias A, Karina M, Papakostas P, Kostopoulos I, Bobos M, Vourli G, Samantas E, Christodoulou Ch, Pentheroudakis G, Pectasides D, Dimopoulos MA, Fountzilas G. A randomized phase III study of adjuvant platinum/docetaxel chemotherapy with or without radiation therapy in patients with gastric cancer. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2010; 65: 1009-1021 [PMID: 20130877 DOI: 10.1007/ s00280-010-1256-6]
- 44 Kim TH, Park SR, Ryu KW, Kim YW, Bae JM, Lee JH, Choi IJ, Kim YJ, Kim DY. Phase 3 trial of postoperative chemotherapy alone versus chemoradiation therapy in stage III-IV gastric cancer treated with R0 gastrectomy and D2 lymph node dissection. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys* 2012; 84: e585-e592 [PMID: 22975616 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2012.07.2378]
- 45 Yu C, Yu R, Zhu W, Song Y, Li T. Intensity-modulated radiotherapy combined with chemotherapy for the treatment of gastric cancer patients after standard D1/D2 surgery. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* 2012; **138**: 255-259 [PMID: 22105898 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-011-1085-y]
- 46 Kwon HC, Kim MC, Kim KH, Jang JS, Oh SY, Kim SH, Kwon KA, Lee S, Lee HS, Kim HJ. Adjuvant chemoradiation versus chemotherapy in completely resected advanced gastric cancer with D2 nodal dissection. *Asia Pac J Clin Oncol* 2010; 6: 278-285 [PMID: 21114777 DOI: 10.1111/j.1743-7563.2010.01331.x]
- 47 Bang YJ, Kim YW, Yang HK, Chung HC, Park YK, Lee KH, Lee KW, Kim YH, Noh SI, Cho JY, Mok YJ, Kim YH, Ji J, Yeh TS, Button P, Sirzén F, Noh SH; Investigators Ct. Adjuvant capecitabine and oxaliplatin for gastric cancer after D2 gastrectomy (CLASSIC): a phase 3 open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2012; 379: 315-321 [PMID: 22226517 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)61873-4]
- 48 Sasako M, Sakuramoto S, Katai H, Kinoshita T, Furukawa H, Yamaguchi T, Nashimoto A, Fujii M, Nakajima T, Ohashi Y. Fiveyear outcomes of a randomized phase III trial comparing adjuvant chemotherapy with S-1 versus surgery alone in stage II or III gastric cancer. J Clin Oncol 2011; 29: 4387-4393 [PMID: 22010012 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2011.36.5908]
- 49 Ychou M, Boige V, Pignon JP, Conroy T, Bouché O, Lebreton G, Ducourtieux M, Bedenne L, Fabre JM, Saint-Aubert B, Genève J, Lasser P, Rougier P. Perioperative chemotherapy compared with surgery alone for resectable gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma: an FNCLCC and FFCD multicenter phase III trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2011; 29: 1715-1721 [PMID: 21444866 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2010.33.0597]
- 50 Bozzetti F, Marubini E, Bonfanti G, Miceli R, Piano C, Crose N, Gennari L. Total versus subtotal gastrectomy: surgical morbidity and mortality rates in a multicenter Italian randomized trial. The Italian Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group. *Ann Surg* 1997; 226: 613-620 [PMID: 9389395]
- 51 Bozzetti F, Marubini E, Bonfanti G, Miceli R, Piano C, Gennari L. Subtotal versus total gastrectomy for gastric cancer: five-year survival rates in a multicenter randomized Italian trial. Italian Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group. *Ann Surg* 1999; 230: 170-178 [PMID: 10450730]
- 52 Cho BC, Jeung HC, Choi HJ, Rha SY, Hyung WJ, Cheong JH, Noh SH, Chung HC. Prognostic impact of resection margin involvement after extended (D2/D3) gastrectomy for advanced gastric cancer: a 15-year experience at a single institute. *J Surg Oncol* 2007; 95: 461-468 [PMID: 17192913]
- 53 Sun Z, Li DM, Wang ZN, Huang BJ, Xu Y, Li K, Xu HM. Prognostic significance of microscopic positive margins for gastric cancer patients with potentially curative resection. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2009; 16: 3028-3037 [PMID: 19626373 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-009-0624-0]
- 54 Wang SY, Yeh CN, Lee HL, Liu YY, Chao TC, Hwang TL, Jan

YY, Chen MF. Clinical impact of positive surgical margin status on gastric cancer patients undergoing gastrectomy. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2009; **16**: 2738-2743 [PMID: 19636636 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-009-0616-0]

- 55 Jang YJ, Park MS, Kim JH, Park SS, Park SH, Kim SJ, Kim CS, Mok YJ. Advanced gastric cancer in the middle one-third of the stomach: Should surgeons perform total gastrectomy? *J Surg Oncol* 2010; 101: 451-456 [PMID: 19924722 DOI: 10.1002/jso.21431]
- 56 Cascinu S, Giordani P, Catalano V, Agostinelli R, Catalano G. Resection-line involvement in gastric cancer patients undergoing curative resections: implications for clinical management. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 1999; 29: 291-293 [PMID: 10418557]
- 57 Macdonald JS. Gastric cancer--new therapeutic options. N Engl J Med 2006; 355: 76-77 [PMID: 16822999]
- 58 Sobin LH, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C. TNM Classification of Malignant Tumours. In: Wiley-Blackwell O, editor. 7th ed. USA: Wiley-Blackwell, 2009
- 59 Bonenkamp JJ, Hermans J, Sasako M, van de Velde CJ, Welvaart K, Songun I, Meyer S, Plukker JT, Van Elk P, Obertop H, Gouma DJ, van Lanschot JJ, Taat CW, de Graaf PW, von Meyenfeldt MF, Tilanus H; Dutch Gastric Cancer G. Extended lymph-node dissection for gastric cancer. *N Engl J Med* 1999; **340**: 908-914 [PMID: 10089184]
- 60 Cuschieri A, Weeden S, Fielding J, Bancewicz J, Craven J, Joypaul V, Sydes M, Fayers P. Patient survival after D1 and D2 resections for gastric cancer: long-term results of the MRC randomized surgical trial. Surgical Co-operative Group. *Br J Cancer* 1999; **79**: 1522-1530 [PMID: 10188901]
- 61 Wanebo HJ, Kennedy BJ, Winchester DP, Fremgen A, Stewart AK. Gastric carcinoma: does lymph node dissection alter survival? *J Am Coll Surg* 1996; 183: 616-624 [PMID: 8957465]
- 62 Dent DM, Madden MV, Price SK. Randomized comparison of R1 and R2 gastrectomy for gastric carcinoma. *Br J Surg* 1988; 75: 110-112 [PMID: 3349293]
- 63 Wu CW, Hsiung CA, Lo SS, Hsieh MC, Chen JH, Li AF, Lui WY, Whang-Peng J. Nodal dissection for patients with gastric cancer: a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2006; 7: 309-315 [PMID: 16574546]
- 64 Wu CW, Hsiung CA, Lo SS, Hsieh MC, Shia LT, Whang-Peng J. Randomized clinical trial of morbidity after D1 and D3 surgery for gastric cancer. *Br J Surg* 2004; 91: 283-287 [PMID: 14991627]
- 65 Cuschieri A, Fayers P, Fielding J, Craven J, Bancewicz J, Joypaul V, Cook P. Postoperative morbidity and mortality after D1 and D2 resections for gastric cancer: preliminary results of the MRC randomised controlled surgical trial. The Surgical Cooperative Group. *Lancet* 1996; 347: 995-999 [PMID: 8606613]
- 66 Bonenkamp JJ, Songun I, Hermans J, Sasako M, Welvaart K, Plukker JT, van Elk P, Obertop H, Gouma DJ, Taat CW. Randomised comparison of morbidity after D1 and D2 dissection for gastric cancer in 996 Dutch patients. *Lancet* 1995; 345: 745-748 [PMID: 7891484]
- 67 Degiuli M, Sasako M, Ponti A; Italian Gastric Cancer Study G. Morbidity and mortality in the Italian Gastric Cancer Study Group randomized clinical trial of D1 versus D2 resection for gastric cancer. *Br J Surg* 2010; 97: 643-649 [PMID: 20186890 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.6936]
- 68 Degiuli M, Sasako M, Ponti A, Vendrame A, Tomatis M, Mazza C, Borasi A, Capussotti L, Fronda G, Morino M; Italian Gastric Cancer Study G. Randomized clinical trial comparing survival after D1 or D2 gastrectomy for gastric cancer. *Br J Surg* 2014; 101: 23-31 [PMID: 24375296 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.9345]
- 69 Sasako M, Sano T, Yamamoto S, Kurokawa Y, Nashimoto A, Kurita A, Hiratsuka M, Tsujinaka T, Kinoshita T, Arai K, Yamamura Y, Okajima K; Japan Clinical Oncology G. D2 lymphadenectomy alone or with para-aortic nodal dissection for gastric cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2008; 359: 453-462 [PMID: 18669424 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa0707035]
- 70 Roviello F, Marrelli D, Morgagni P, de Manzoni G, Di Leo A, Vindigni C, Saragoni L, Tomezzoli A, Kurihara H; Italian Research Group for Gastric C. Survival benefit of extended D2

lymphadenectomy in gastric cancer with involvement of second level lymph nodes: a longitudinal multicenter study. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2002; **9**: 894-900 [PMID: 12417512]

- 71 Siewert JR, Böttcher K, Stein HJ, Roder JD. Relevant prognostic factors in gastric cancer: ten-year results of the German Gastric Cancer Study. Ann Surg 1998; 228: 449-461 [PMID: 9790335]
- Verlato G, Giacopuzzi S, Bencivenga M, Morgagni P, De Manzoni G. Problems faced by evidence-based medicine in evaluating lymphadenectomy for gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 12883-12891 [PMID: 25278685 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20. i36.12883]
- 73 de Steur WO, Dikken JL, Hartgrink HH. Lymph node dissection in resectable advanced gastric cancer. *Dig Surg* 2013; **30**: 96-103 [PMID: 23867585 DOI: 10.1159/000350873]
- 74 Dikken JL, van Sandick JW, Allum WH, Johansson J, Jensen LS, Putter H, Coupland VH, Wouters MW, Lemmens VE, van de Velde CJ, van der Geest LG, Larsson HJ, Cats A, Verheij M. Differences in outcomes of oesophageal and gastric cancer surgery across Europe. *Br J Surg* 2013; 100: 83-94 [PMID: 23180474 DOI: 10.1002/ bjs.8966]
- 75 Memon MA, Khan S, Yunus RM, Barr R, Memon B. Meta-analysis of laparoscopic and open distal gastrectomy for gastric carcinoma. *Surg Endosc* 2008; 22: 1781-1789 [PMID: 18437472 DOI: 10.1007/ s00464-008-9925-9]
- 76 Haverkamp L, Weijs TJ, van der Sluis PC, van der Tweel I, Ruurda JP, van Hillegersberg R. Laparoscopic total gastrectomy versus open total gastrectomy for cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 1509-1520 [PMID: 23263644 DOI: 10.1007/ s00464-012-2661-1]
- 77 Waddell T, Verheij M, Allum W, Cunningham D, Cervantes A, Arnold D; European Society for Medical O, European Society of Surgical O, European Society of R, Oncology. Gastric cancer: ESMO-ESSO-ESTRO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol* 2013; 24 Suppl 6: vi57-vi63 [PMID: 24078663 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdt344]
- 78 Hirahara N, Tanaka T, Yano S, Yamanoi A, Minari Y, Kawabata Y, Ueda S, Hira E, Yamamoto T, Nishi T, Hyakudomi R, Inao T. Reconstruction of the gastrointestinal tract by hemi-double stapling method for the esophagus and jejunum using EEA OrVil in laparoscopic total gastrectomy and proximal gastrectomy. *Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech* 2011; **21**: e11-e15 [PMID: 21304364 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e31820747f2]
- 79 Kim YW, Yoon HM, Yun YH, Nam BH, Eom BW, Baik YH, Lee SE, Lee Y, Kim YA, Park JY, Ryu KW. Long-term outcomes of laparoscopy-assisted distal gastrectomy for early gastric cancer: result of a randomized controlled trial (COACT 0301). *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 4267-4276 [PMID: 23793805 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3037-x]
- 80 Takiguchi S, Fujiwara Y, Yamasaki M, Miyata H, Nakajima K, Sekimoto M, Mori M, Doki Y. Laparoscopy-assisted distal gastrectomy versus open distal gastrectomy. A prospective randomized single-blind study. *World J Surg* 2013; 37: 2379-2386 [PMID: 23783252 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-013-2121-7]
- 81 Nakamura K, Katai H, Mizusawa J, Yoshikawa T, Ando M, Terashima M, Ito S, Takagi M, Takagane A, Ninomiya M, Fukushima N, Sasako M. A phase III study of laparoscopy-assisted versus open distal gastrectomy with nodal dissection for clinical stage IA/IB gastric Cancer (JCOG0912). Jpn J Clin Oncol 2013; 43: 324-327 [PMID: 23275644 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hys220]
- 82 **Kim HH**, Han SU, Kim MC, Hyung WJ, Kim W, Lee HJ, Ryu SW, Cho GS, Kim CY, Yang HK, Park do J, Song KY, Lee SI, Ryu SY,

Lee JH; Korean Laparoscopic Gastrointestinal Surgery Study G. Prospective randomized controlled trial (phase III) to comparing laparoscopic distal gastrectomy with open distal gastrectomy for gastric adenocarcinoma (KLASS 01). *J Korean Surg Soc* 2013; **84**: 123-130 [PMID: 23396494 DOI: 10.4174/jkss.2013.84.2.123]

- 83 Miao RL, Wu AW. Towards personalized perioperative treatment for advanced gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 11586-11594 [PMID: 25206266 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i33.11586]
- 84 Shum H, Rajdev L. Multimodality management of resectable gastric cancer: A review. *World J Gastrointest Oncol* 2014; 6: 393-402 [PMID: 25320655 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v6.i10.393]
- 85 Prado CM, Baracos VE, McCargar LJ, Reiman T, Mourtzakis M, Tonkin K, Mackey JR, Koski S, Pituskin E, Sawyer MB. Sarcopenia as a determinant of chemotherapy toxicity and time to tumor progression in metastatic breast cancer patients receiving capecitabine treatment. *Clin Cancer Res* 2009; **15**: 2920-2926 [PMID: 19351764 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-2242]
- 86 Prado CM, Lieffers JR, McCargar LJ, Reiman T, Sawyer MB, Martin L, Baracos VE. Prevalence and clinical implications of sarcopenic obesity in patients with solid tumours of the respiratory and gastrointestinal tracts: a population-based study. *Lancet* Oncol 2008; 9: 629-635 [PMID: 18539529 DOI: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(08)70153-0]
- Lieffers JR, Bathe OF, Fassbender K, Winget M, Baracos VE. Sarcopenia is associated with postoperative infection and delayed recovery from colorectal cancer resection surgery. *Br J Cancer* 2012; 107: 931-936 [PMID: 22871883 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2012.350]
- 88 Martin L, Birdsell L, Macdonald N, Reiman T, Clandinin MT, McCargar LJ, Murphy R, Ghosh S, Sawyer MB, Baracos VE. Cancer cachexia in the age of obesity: skeletal muscle depletion is a powerful prognostic factor, independent of body mass index. J Clin Oncol 2013; **31**: 1539-1547 [PMID: 23530101 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2012.45.2722]
- 89 Schulz C, Kullmann F, Kunzmann V, Fuchs M, Geissler M, Vehling-Kaiser U, Stauder H, Wein A, Al-Batran SE, Kubin T, Schäfer C, Stintzing S, Giessen C, Modest DP, Ridwelski K, Heinemann V. NeoFLOT: Multicenter phase II study of perioperative chemotherapy in resectable adenocarcinoma of the gastroesophageal junction or gastric adenocarcinoma-Very good response predominantly in patients with intestinal type tumors. *Int J Cancer* 2015; **137**: 678-685 [PMID: 25530271 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29403]
- 90 Webber EM, Kauffman TL, O'Connor E, Goddard KA. Systematic review of the predictive effect of MSI status in colorectal cancer patients undergoing 5FU-based chemotherapy. *BMC Cancer* 2015; 15: 156 [PMID: 25884995 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-015-1093-4]
- 91 An JY, Kim H, Cheong JH, Hyung WJ, Kim H, Noh SH. Microsatellite instability in sporadic gastric cancer: its prognostic role and guidance for 5-FU based chemotherapy after R0 resection. *Int J Cancer* 2012; **131**: 505-511 [PMID: 21898388 DOI: 10.1002/ ijc.26399]
- 92 Oki E, Kakeji Y, Zhao Y, Yoshida R, Ando K, Masuda T, Ohgaki K, Morita M, Maehara Y. Chemosensitivity and survival in gastric cancer patients with microsatellite instability. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2009; 16: 2510-2515 [PMID: 19565284 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-009-0580-8]
- 93 Shi J, Qu YP, Hou P. Pathogenetic mechanisms in gastric cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 13804-13819 [PMID: 25320518 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i38.13804]
- 94 Aichler M, Luber B, Lordick F, Walch A. Proteomic and metabolic prediction of response to therapy in gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 13648-13657 [PMID: 25320503 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i38.13648]

P- Reviewer: Paydas S, Verlato G S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: Filipodia E- Editor: Wang CH





WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11621 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11621-11635 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer: Current options and future directions

Dheepak Kanagavel, Mikhail Fedyanin, Alexey Tryakin, Sergei Tjulandin

Dheepak Kanagavel, Mikhail Fedyanin, Alexey Tryakin, Sergei Tjulandin, Department of Clinical Pharmacology and Chemotherapy, N. N. Blokhin Russian Cancer Research Center, Moscow 115478, Russia

Author contributions: Kanagavel D, Fedyanin M, Tryakin A and Tjulandin S contributed equally to this work; Tryakin A and Tjulandin S designed research; Kanagavel D and Fedyanin M performed research and analyzed data; and Kanagavel D, Fedyanin M, Tryakin A and Tjulandin S wrote the paper.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Sergei Tjulandin, Professor, Department of Clinical Pharmacology and Chemotherapy, N. N. Blokhin Russian Cancer Research Center, Kashirskoe Shosse 24, Moscow 115478, Russia. stjulandin@mail.ru Telephone: +7-499-3249844 Fax: +7-499-3249834

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 5, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: August 14, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Gastric cancer remains one among the leading causes

of cancer-related deaths, regardless of its decreasing incidence and newly available treatment options. Most patients present at an advanced stage and are treated with upfront systemic chemotherapy. Those patients receiving first-line therapy may initially respond to treatment, but many of them relapse over time. In such condition, second-line treatment for disease progression remains the only available option. Although there exists no standard approach in the second-line setting, several phase III trials have shown modest survival benefit in patients receiving irinotecan, taxane and ramucirumab over the best supportive care or active agents. This review analyzes the currently available treatment regimens and future directions of research in the second-line setting for metastatic gastric cancer with the best available evidence. Additionally, the prognostic factors that influence patient survival in those receiving second-line therapy are discussed.

Key words: Metastatic gastric cancer; Second-line chemotherapy; Targeted therapy; Taxane; Irinotecan; Ramucirumab

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: This systematic review has analyzed the currently available treatment options with chemotherapy and targeted agents in the second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer. In addition, this review has discussed the future directions of research and the prognostic factors that influence patient survival in those receiving second-line therapy for metastatic gastric cancer.

Kanagavel D, Fedyanin M, Tryakin A, Tjulandin S. Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer: Current options and future directions. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11621-11635 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/



v21/i41/11621.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11621

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer (GC) remains one of the major causes of cancer-related deaths ranking at number three, despite its decreasing incidence. About one million new cases of gastric cancer were estimated to have occurred in 2012, making it currently the fifth most common malignancy in the world, behind cancers of the lung, breast, colorectum and prostate. More than 70% of diagnosed gastric cancer cases are registered in developing countries^[1-3].

The disease presents as localized disease in only one-third of patients and as locally advanced or metastatic disease in the remaining two-thirds of patients. Surgery (subtotal or total gastrectomy with radical lymph node dissection) remains the primary mainstay in the treatment of GC. Despite the curativeintent resections, in up to 70% of cases, the relapse rate remains high^[4]. In such patients, 5-year survival rates do not exceed 25% and prognosis remains poor^[5].

Most of the patients, including those with earlystage disease, relapse at some point during the course of their disease. Among available treatment modalities, only systemic chemotherapy has demonstrated a superior survival rate in this group of patients^[6]. Most patients do not respond or relapse within a short time from the end of first-line therapy. The literature shows that approximately 20%-30% of patients receive further treatment with second-line chemotherapy^[7]. In the past, various cytotoxic agents (5-fluorouracil, cisplatin, mitomycin C, methotrexate, docetaxel, paclitaxel, nab-paclitaxel, pemetrexed, S-1, irinotecan and oxaliplatin) have been studied extensively either as monotherapy or in combination in the second-line setting. The median OS of patients receiving secondline therapy ranges from 3.5 to 10.7 mo, with an objective response rate of 4.8%-52.3%. There were no effective treatment options until the positive results of recent phase III studies were published.

This systemic review evaluates the currently available evidence on the therapeutic options in the second-line setting. Additionally, the prognostic factors that influence patient survival in those receiving secondline therapy are discussed.

LITERATURE REARCH

The literature database search for second-line therapy in metastatic gastric cancer was performed using MEDLINE and PubMed for original articles published from a dataset of a minimum of 25 patients, review articles, and key abstracts from articles published in English during the period from 1990 to 2015.

First-line therapy

In metastatic gastric cancer, systemic chemotherapy has been shown to improve overall survival (OS) and quality of life (QoL) compared with best supportive care (BSC) alone^[8-10]. In patients receiving first-line therapy for metastatic gastric cancer, the median survival time ranges from 9.5-13 mo with objective responses ranging from 25%-54%^[11-16]. The metaanalysis performed by Wagner *et al*^[17], which</sup>included 35 trials with 5726 patients, demonstrated a significant survival benefit in favor of combination chemotherapy (HR = 0.82; 95%CI: 0.74-0.90, 1914 patients) compared with single-agent chemotherapy; a significant survival benefit was observed for regimens including 5-FU, anthracyclines and cisplatin (HR = 0.82; 95%CI: 0.73-0.92, 1147 patients), and nonsignificant survival benefits in favor of the Irinotecan-(HR = 0.86; 95%CI: 0.73-1.02, 639 patients) and docetaxel-containing (HR = 0.93; 95%CI: 0.75-1.15, 805 participants) regimens were demonstrated. This shows that a multi-agent chemotherapy regimen comprising fluoropyrimidines and platinum derivatives acts as an effective regimen in the first-line therapy for metastatic gastric cancer. When delivering firstline therapy, one should remember that the REAL IIstudy established the non-inferiority of capecitabine to infusional 5-fluorouracil (HR = 0.86, 95%CI: 0.80-0.99) and the non-inferiority of oxaliplatin to cisplatin (HR = 0.92; 95%CI: 0.80-1.10) in two-bytwo comparisons^[13]. Additionally, Guimbaud *et al*^[16] showed that FOLFIRI (irinotecan, 5-fluorouracil and leucovorin) is an acceptable alternative to a platinumbased ECX (epirubicin, cisplatin and capecitabine) regimen in first-line settings, especially in patients who are not able to receive platinum-based agents. Trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy was found to significantly prolong survival when given as a first-line treatment for patients with HER2-positive gastric cancer^[18].

Second-line therapy

Cytotoxic agents: A larger number of phase $II^{[19-61]}$ and phase $III^{[62-78]}$ studies have been conducted in the second-line setting, which are summarized in Tables 1, 2 and 3. Data from phase III trials show that the median OS ranges from 3.7 to 13.9 mo, with an objective response rate of 13%-27%.

The German AIO trial^[62] was the first randomized trial that studied whether second-line chemotherapy could prolong survival in gastric cancer. In this study, irinotecan was compared with BSC to show a survival benefit in patients with metastatic gastric and gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma. This randomized phase III study included 40 patients. The study was terminated prematurely due to slow patient accrual. All the patients had received prior fluoropyrimidine/ platinum combination and exhibited disease progression within 6 mo following first-line therapy. The



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Kanagavel D et al.	Second-line	treatment of	f metastatic	gastric canc	er
--------------------	-------------	--------------	--------------	--------------	----

Table 1 Ph	ase II stuc	lies on second	l-line therapy (Monothera	py) in me	tastatic g	astric can	cer	
∏ line agent	Total/eval pts	Performance status, n	Doses (mg/m ²)	Treatment ORR	Median TTP (mo)	Median PFS (mo)	Median OS (mo)	Toxicity, grade 3-4 (%)	Ref.
Irinotecan	37/35	ECOG 0/1 - 3/34	Iri - 125 d1 weekly × 4 wk, q42	20.0%	2.6	NR	5.2	A/L/N/T/N-E/D/FN/I - 56.8/45.9/67.6/8.1/ 18.9/18.9/16.2/8.1	Chun <i>et al</i> ^[19] , 2004
Irinotecan	39/30	ECOG 0/1/2 - 18/10/2	Iri - 100 d1,d8,d15 q28	15.3%	2.9	NR	8.8	A/N/Leu/Ano/D/F/- 13/30/17/23/17/13	Mochizuki <i>et al</i> ^[20] , 2013
Paclitaxel	36/36	ECOG 0/1/2 - 7/20/9	Ptx - 225 d1 q21	22.2%	5.0	NR	8.0	L/T - 17/17	Cascinu et al ^[21] , 1998
Paclitaxel	38/25	ECOG 0/1/2 - 12/15/11	Ptx - 80 d1, 8, 15 q28	24.0%	2.1	NR	5.0	L/N/T/Nau/Ano/D/ Neu - 29/32/8/3/3/3/6	Hironaka <i>et al</i> ^[22] , 2006
Paclitaxel	45/44	ECOG 0/1/2 - 26/13/6	Ptx - 80 d1, 8, 15 q28	16.0%	NR	2.6	7.8	A/N/L/D/N-E/As/Neu - 11/16/18/2/4/11/2	Kodera <i>et al</i> ^[23] , 2007
Docetaxel	30/29	KPS Median 70 (R 60-100%)	Dtx - 100 d1 q21	17.0%	NR	NR	6.0	A/L/N - 7/7/18	Giuliani et al ^[24] , 2003
Docetaxel	154/86	ECOG 0-1/2 - 130/24	Dtx - 75 d1 q21	14.0%	2.6	NR	7.2	A/N/FN/As - 10.5/12.5/9.9/13.6	¹ Jo <i>et al</i> ^[25] , 2007
Docetaxel	49/49	ECOG 0/1/2 - 9/36/4	Dtx - 75 d1 q21	16.5%	2.5	NR	8.3	A/L/N/FN/B/As/D/ Neu - 5.4/4.8/5.4/5.4/1.2/ 10.8/2.4/8.4	Lee <i>et al</i> ^[26] , 2008
Nab- Paclitaxel	56/54	ECOG 0/1 - 33/23	Nab-Ptx 250 d1 q21	27.8%	NR	2.9	9.2	A/L/N/Ly/Neu - 7.3/20/49.1/10.9/23.6	Sasaki <i>et al</i> ^[27] , 2014
Pemetrexed	34/30	ECOG 0/1/2 - 7/20/7	Pem - 500 d1 q 21	63.6%	NR	2.3	6.4	A/N/T/As - 2.9/2.9/2.9/5.8	Zhang <i>et al</i> ^[28] , 2015
Sunitinib	78/69	ECOG 0/1 - 26/52	Sun - 50 mg/d × 4 wk, q42	2.6%	2.3	2.3	6.8	A/L/N/T/E/D/HFS/S - 16.7/11.5/29.4/34.6/ 3.8/2.6/6.4/1.3	Bang <i>et al</i> ^[29] , 2010
Everolimus	54/53	ECOG 0/1 - 32/21	Ev - 10 mg/d d1-28	0%	NR	2.7	10.1	P (gr 1-2)/A/Ly/As/S/ Ano/HyG/HyP/HyN/ - 15.1, 9.4/7.5/5.7/ 5.7/ 5.7/3.8/3.8/9.6	Doi <i>et al</i> ^[30] , 2010

¹Retrospective study. Dtx: Docetaxel; Ev: Everolimus; F: 5-fluorouracil; FA: Leucovorin; Iri: Irinotecan; MMC: MitomycinC; Nab-Ptx: Nab-paclitaxel; Pem: Pemetrexed; Ptx: Paclitaxel; Sun: Sunitinib; ECOG: Eastern co-operative oncology group; KPS: Karnoffsky performance status; NR: Not reported; ORR: Objective response rate; OS: Overall-survival; Pts: Patients; PFS: Progression-free survival; R: Range; TTP: Time-to-progression; A: Anemia; As: Asthenia; Ano: Anorexia; B: Bilirubin; D: Diarrhea; E: Emesis; FN: Febrile neutropenia; HFS: Hand-foot syndrome; HyG: Hyperglycemia; HyN: Hyponatremia; HyP: Hypophosphatemia; I: Infection; L: Leucocytopenia; Ly: Lymphopenia; M: Mucositis; N: Neutropenia; Neu: Sensory neuropathy; Nau: Nausea; N-E: Nausea and vomiting; T: Thrombocytopenia.

irinotecan arm and BSC arm had 21 and 19 patients with Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group Performance Status (ECOG PS) 0-1/2 in 17/4 and 14/5 patients, respectively. This showed that the administration of irinotecan (250 mg/m² d1, escalated up to 350 mg/m², every 3 wk) as second-line chemotherapy significantly prolongs OS when compared with BSC. This was the first evidence that second-line chemotherapy resulted in substantial improvement of survival. The median OS was 4.0 (95%CI: 3.6-7.5) mo in the irinotecan arm and 2.4 (95%CI: 1.7-4.9) mo in the BSC arm, HR = 0.48 (95%CI: 0.25-0.92), P = 0.023. There were no objective responses with 58% stable disease (SD) in the irinotecan arm. However, 44% of patients had tumor-related symptom relief. The most common grade 3-4 toxicities were diarrhea (5 patients) and febrile neutropenia (2 patients)^[62].

In the Korean phase III randomized trial^[63], 202 patients with metastatic gastric cancer and an ECOG PS of 0 or 1 received one or two prior chemotherapy regimens involving both a fluoropyrimidine and a platinum agent and were randomly assigned

at a ratio of 2:1 to either salvage chemotherapy (docetaxel 60 mg/m² every 3 wk or irinotecan 150 mq/m^2 every 2 wk plus BSC) or BSC. The addition of second-line chemotherapy to BSC produced significant improvement in median OS (5.3 mo) when compared with BSC alone (3.8 mo) (HR = 0.657, 95%CI: 0.485-0.891; *P* = 0.007). The survival benefit remained consistent among the prospectively defined subgroups, including age, PS, number of prior treatments, metastatic sites, hemoglobin levels, and response to prior chemotherapy. No difference in median OS between docetaxel and irinotecan (5.2 mo vs 6.5 mo, P = 0.116) was registered. The most common toxicity of chemotherapy being myelosuppression and was easily manageable. Median relative dose-intensities for docetaxel and irinotecan arm were 95% and 93%, respectively. Moreover, patients in the chemotherapy arm more frequently received further treatment than those in the BSC arm $(40\% vs 22\%, P = 0.011)^{[63]}$.

In the Japanese WJOG 4007 phase III trial^[64], 223 patients with metastatic gastric cancer refractory to

Kanagavel D et al. Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer

Table 2 Phase II studies on second-line therapy (combination therapy) in metastatic gastric cancer

Study	Total /eval pts	Performance Status, n	∏-line treatment, doses (mg/m²)	Treatment ORR	Median TTP (mo)	Median PFS (mo)	Median OS (mo)	Toxicity, grade 3-4 (%)	Ref.
Irinotecan/	40/38	ECOG 0/1/2 -	Iri/FA/FU -	29.0%	NR	3.7	6.4	A/N/FN/I/N-E/D/As	Assersohn
FU		5/21/12	180/125/400 bolus + 1200 inf over 22 h					- 13/26/5/16/13/8/16	<i>et al</i> ^[31] , 2004
Irinotecan/ FU	64/57	ECOG 0/1/2 - 3/58/3	Iri/FU/FA - 150/100/1000 d1/d1/	21.0%	2.5	NR	7.6	N/T/D/E - 11/8/3/3	Kim <i>et al</i> ^[32] , 2005
Irinotecan/ FU	51/48	ECOG 0-1/2 - 35/16	d1, 2 over 24 h q14 Iri/FA/FU - 180/200/400 bolus + 600 inf over 22 h d1/d1/d1 g14	18.0%	NR	3.2	9.1	A/N/FN/D/Nau/E - 14/17/1/6/6/4	¹ Seo <i>et al</i> ^[33] , 2008
Irinotecan/ Cisplatin	32/31	ECOG 0/1/2 - 1/22/9	Iri/P - 70/30 d1, 15/ d1, 15 q28	15.6%	3.7	NR	6.1	A/N/T/E/D/M/Ano - 2.6/6/4.3/1.7/1.7/3.4/	Baek <i>et al</i> ^[34] , 2005
Irinotecan/ Cisplatin	87/70	ECOG 0/1/2 - 29/53/5	Iri/P - 70/80 d1, 15/ d1 q28	28.6%	4.3	NR	9.5	5.2 A/L/N/FN/ T/D/As/Nau - 28/34/40/10/8/6/5/2	¹ Takahari <i>et al</i> ^[35] , 2010
Irinotecan/ Mitomvcin C	38/38	KPS Median 80 (R 70-100%)	Iri/MMC - 150/8 d1, 15/d1 q28	32.0%	4.0	NR	8.0	A/L/N - 5/8/21	Giuliani <i>et al^[36],</i> 2005
Irinotecan/ Mitomycin C	45	ECOG 0/1 - 24/21	Iri/MMC - 150/5 d1 q14	29.0%	NR	4.1	10.1	A/N/FN/D/I - 13/53/9/2/4	Hamaguchi et al ^[37] , 2011
Irinotecan/ Capecitabine	48/46	ECOG 0/1/2 - 10/32/6	Iri/Cap - 100/1000 b.i.d d1, 8/d1-14 q21	27.1%	4.1	NR	7.6	N/FN/E/D/HFS - 8.7/4.3/4.3/17.4/4.3	Sun <i>et al</i> ^[38] , 2009
Irinotecan/ Cetuximab	63/54	ECOG 0/1 - 28/35	Iri/Cet - 180/500 d1 q14	11.0%	NR	2.8	6.1	N/FN/D/F - 11/2/6/5	Schønnemann et al ^[39] , 2012
Irinotecan vs Irinotecan/ mFOLFIRI	29 vs 30	ECOG 0/1 - 27/2 <i>vs</i> 27/3	Iri 150 d1 q14 Iri/mFOLFIRI 150 d1 + LV20 d1, 5-FU 2000 over 48 h	17.2% vs 20.0%	NR	2.2 vs 3	5.8 vs 6.7	A/n/Leu/FN/ Ano/As/D - 0/20/28/0/10/10/3 vs 10/13/37/3/13/3/7	Sym <i>et al</i> ^[40] , 2013
Paclitaxel/ Doxifluridine	52/25	ECOG R 0-2	Dox/Ptx - 600 mg/70 d1-21/d7, 14, 21 g28	28.0%	NR	NR	5.8	L - 2	Arai <i>et al</i> ^[41] , 2007
Paclitaxel/ Doxifluridine	33	ECOG 0/1/2 - 21/14/0	Dox/Ptx - 600 mg/70 d1-14/d1, 8 q21	18.2%	NR	4.0	10.7	A/L/N/D/ FN/I/As/Neu - 17.1/11.4/22.9/2.9/ 2.9/2.9/2.9	Takiuchi <i>et al</i> ^[42] , 2008
Paclitaxel/ Carboplatin	50/47	ECOG 0-1/2 - 25/22	Ptx/Carbo - 175/AUC 5 d1/d1 q21	27.7%	NR	NR	OS in PR/SD - 10.0/6.0	N/T - 8.5/4.2	Stathopoulos <i>et al</i> ^[43] , 2002
Paclitaxel/ Cisplatin	32/30	ECOG 0-1/2 - 21/11	Ptx/P - 145/60 d1 q21	25.0%	2.9	NR	9.1	N/E/Neu - 3/9/6	Lee <i>et al</i> ^[44] , 2007
Paclitaxel/ Capecitabine	26/26	ECOG 0/1/2 - 7/11/8	Ptx/Cap - 175/825 b.i.d d1/d1-14 q21	34.6%	4.5	NR	7.5	A/N/T/HFS/Neu/Ar/ E - 3.8/11.5/3.8/11.5/ 11.5/7.5/3.8	Baize <i>et al</i> ^[45] , 2009
Paclitaxel/ Capecitabine	36/35	KPS Median 80 (R 60-100%)	Ptx/Cap - 80/1000 b.i.d d1, d8/d1-14 q21	28.5%	NR	5.0	11.1	N/N-E/HFS - 11.1/5.6/5.6	Zhang <i>et al</i> ^[46] , 2013
Paclitaxel/ S-1	30	ECOG 0-1/2 -23/7	Ptx/S-1 - 120 d1 q14 /80, 100, 120 mg/d, if BSA < 1.25 m ² , 1.26 m ² -1.49 m ² , \ge 1.50 m ² b i d d1-7 a14	33.3%	NR	3.6	7.2	A/Neu/T/Ano/Neu/ D/F - 73.4/63.4/16.6/20 /36.6/13.3/20	Zheng <i>et al</i> ^[47] , 2014
Docetaxel/ Cisplatin	43/41	ECOG 0/1/2 - 1/33/9	Dtx/P - 60/60 d1/d1 a21	17.1%	NR	2.2	5.8	N/N-E/Neu/Neph - 29.3/12.2/4.9/2.3	Park <i>et al</i> ^[48] , 2004
Docetaxel/ Cisplatin	30/30	KPS 50-70/ 80-100% - 14/16	Dtx/P - 60/60 d1/d1 a21	26.7%	4.5	NR	5.6	A/L/N/Nau - 3/27/27/3	Kunisaki <i>et al</i> ^[49] , 2005
Docetaxel/ Cisplatin	32/32	ECOG 0/1/2 - 8/16/8	Dtx/P 70/70 d1/d1 q21	16.0%	5.0	NR	6.0	N/FN/T/D - 59/12/12/6	Polyzos <i>et al</i> ^[50] , 2006
Docetaxel/ Oxaliplatin	38/37	ECOG 0/1/2 - 19/12/7	Dtx/Ox - 75/80 d1/d2 q21	10.5%	4.0	NR	8.1	N/As/Nau/Neu - 26.3/15.7/15.7/3	Barone <i>et al</i> ^[51] , 2007
Docetaxel/ Oxaliplatin	48/46	ECOG 0/1/2 - 11/29/8	Dtx/Ox - 60/130 d1 q21	22.9%	4.4	NR	7.2	L/N/FN/T/ N-E/D/Neu - 17.4/26/7/4.3/28.3/ 15/6.5	Zhong <i>et al</i> ^[52] , 2008
Docetaxel/ Epirubicin	50/45	ECOG 0/1/2 - 12/16/22	Dtx/Epi - 75/60 d1/ d1 q21	15.5%	2.4	NR	5.0	N/FN/T/N-E/ S/D/Neu - 68/48/46/2/8/4/2	Nguyen <i>et al</i> ^[53] , 2006



Kanagavel D et al. Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer

Docetaxel/ Capecitabine	28/25	ECOG 0/1/2 - 2/19/7	Dtx/Cap - 60/1000 b.i.d d1/d1-14 o21	29.0%	4.0	NR	6.0	A/N/As/D/HFS - 7/36/7/11/7	Rosati <i>et al</i> ^[54] , 2007
Docetaxel/	32/32	ECOG 0/1/2 -	Dtx/Eto - 75/50 d1/	9.4%	NR	3.0	6.0	N/FN/T/N-E/D/M -	Yildiz et al ^[55] ,
Etoposide		6/20/6	d1-5 q21					29/19/3/15.6/9.4/6.2	2010
Docetaxel/	38/35	ECOG 0/1/2 -	Dtx/Cet - 30 d1, d15	6.0%	NR	2.1	5.4	I/FN/Ano/D/F -	Tebbutt et al ^[56] ,
Cetuximab		15/21/2	q21/400 d1, then 250					11/3/16/11/29	2013
			d1 q7						
Mitomycin/	43/33	ECOG 0/1/2 -	MMC/S-1 - 7/40 b.i.d	21.0%	NR	3.4	8.0	A/N/T/D/N-E/As/S-	Park et al ^[57] , 2008
S1		13/21/9	d1/d1-28 q42					7/5/5/10/7/12/10	
Mitomycin/	39	ECOG 0/1/2/	MMC/Cap - 10/1000	10.3%	NR	2.8	5.6	Leu/T/D/F/HFS/Neu -	Miranda et al ^[58] ,
Capecitabine		UNK - 6/25/5/3	bid d1/d1-d14 q21					5.4/10.8/5.4/8.1/5.4/8.1	2014
Methotrexate/	56/55	ECOG 0/1/2/3 -	Mtx/FU/FA - 100	9.0%	NR	NR	7.8	A/L/N/T/N-E/D/S	Hamaguchi
FU		12/30/12/2	bolus/600 bolus (3 h					- 9.1/5.5/6.7/1.8/3.6/	et al ^[59] , 2008
			after MTX)/10, every					3.6/1.8	
			6 h for 6 doses (24 h after MTX) q7						
Cisplatin/	58/53	ECOG 0-1/2 -	P/FU - 20/1000 over	11.3%	1.8	NR	4.6	A/N/T/N-E/D/M/	Sencan et al ^[60] ,
FU		20/33	20 h inf d1-5/d1-5 q28					Neu - 8/9/9/11/4/6/1	2008
Oxaliplatin/	40	ECOG 0/1/2 -	Ox/Sor - 130 d1	2.8%	NR	3.0	6.5	N/T/As/D/Neu -	Martin-Richard
Joraterillo		14/23/2	q21/ 400 mg b.i.u uany					9.0/7.3/10/4.9/4.9	ei ui ⁻ , 2015

¹Retrospective study. Cap: Capeceitabine; Carbo: Carboplatin; Cet: Cetuximab; Dox: Doxifluridine; Dtx: Docetaxel; Eto: Etoposide; Epi: Epirubicin; FU: 5-fluorouracil; FA: Leucovorin; Iri: Irinotecan; Mtx: Methotrexate; MMC: MitomycinC; Ox: Oxaliplatin; P: Cisplatin; Ptx: Paclitaxel; Sor: Sorafenib; ECOG: Eastern co-operative oncology group; KPS: Karnoffsky performance status; NR: Not reported; ORR: Objective response rate; OS: Overall-survival; Pts: Patients; PR: Partial response; PFS: Progression-free survival; R: Range; SD: Stable disease; TTP: Time-to-progression; UNK: Unknown; A: Anemia; As: Asthenia; Ano: Anorexia; D: Diarrhea; E: Emesis; FN: Febrile neutropenia; HFS: Hand-foot syndrome; I: Infection; L: Leucocytopenia; M: Mucositis; N: Neutropenia; Neu: Sensory neuropathy; Nau: Nausea; N-E: Nausea and vomiting; S: Stomatitis; T: Thrombocytopenia.

fluoropyrimidine and platinum combination treatment were randomly assigned to receive either paclitaxel (80 mg/m^2 on days 1, 8, and 15, every 4 wk) or irinotecan (150 mg/m² on days 1 and 15, every 4 wk). Nearly all patients had an ECOG PS of 0 or 1 (96%), the primary tumor was not resected in most patients (65%-66%), most had received prior S-1 plus cisplatin (79%-84%), and equal numbers of patients had intestinal or diffuse histology according to the Lauren classification. Patients with large volume ascites or bowel obstruction due to peritoneal carcinomatosis were excluded. After a median follow-up of 17.6 mo, OS was similar with paclitaxel and irinotecan [9.5 and 8.4 mo, (HR = 1.13, P = 0.38), respectively], as was progression-free survival (PFS) (3.6 and 2.3 mo [HR = 1.14, P = 0.33]) and response rate (21% and 14%, P = 0.24). Patients who received irinotecan experienced more grade 3-4 neutropenia (39.1% vs 28.7%) and diarrhea (4.5% vs 0.9%), whereas patients receiving paclitaxel experienced more grade 3-4 sensory neuropathy (7.4% vs 0%). The authors concluded that paclitaxel and irinotecan are reasonable second-line treatment options for metastatic gastric cancer^[64].

In the COUGAR-02 phase 3 trial conducted in the United Kingdom^[65], 168 patients with metastatic adenocarcinoma of the esophagus, gastro-esophageal junction, or stomach that had progressed on or within 6 mo of treatment with a platinum and fluoropyrimidine combination were recruited. Patients with an ECOG PS of 0 to 2 were randomly assigned to docetaxel 75 mg/m² every 3 wk for a maximum of 6 cycles plus BSC and BSC alone. After a median follow-up of 12 mo, median OS was modestly improved with docetaxel compared with BSC alone (5.2 mo *vs* 3.6 mo; HR = 0.67; *P* =

0.01). Responses were registered in 7% of assessable patients receiving docetaxel. Grade 3-4 toxicities in docetaxel included neutropenia (15%) leading to neutropenic fever (7%). Health-related quality-of-life measurements indicated no detrimental effect of chemotherapy and potential improvements in pain (P = 0.01) and nausea (P = 0.02)^[65].

In an another Japanese phase Ⅲ study (TCOG GI-0801/BIRIP)^[66], 130 patients with metastatic or recurrent gastric cancer refractory to S-1-based firstline chemotherapy were randomly assigned to receive BIRIP (irinotecan 60 mg/m² plus cisplatin 30 mg/m², every 2 wk) or irinotecan alone at a dose of 150 mg/ m² every 2 wk. Less than 60% of patients had received platinum agents in the first-line setting. Enrolled patients had an ECOG PS score of either 0 or 1. With more than 70% of patients in Japan receiving thirdline therapy, the primary endpoint of this study was the PFS benefit of the BIRIP regimen over irinotecan monotherapy. The median PFS was significantly longer in the BIRIP group than in the irinotecan group [3.8 mo vs 2.8 mo (HR = 0.68, P = 0.0398)]. The median OS was 10.7 mo in the BIRIP arm and 10.1 mo in the irinotecan arm (HR = 1.0, P = 0.9823). Although the response rates were not significantly higher in the BIRIP arm, when compared with irinotecan arm (22% vs 16%, P = 0.4975), the disease control rate was significantly better in the BIRIP group (75% vs 54%, P = 0.0162). The incidences of grade 3-4 safety events did not differ between the two groups. BIRIP had a good tolerability profile and was associated with no febrile neutropenia and less diarrhea. Thus, the BIRIP regimen significantly prolonged PFS compared with irinotecan alone. However, these results did not

Kanagavel D et al. Second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer

Table 3 Phase III studies on second-line therapy in metastatic gastric cancer								
Ref.	∏-line treatment (mg/m²)	Total pts	Performance Status, (ECOG/ WHO) (%)	Median ORR (%)	Median PFS (mo)	Median OS (mo)	Hazard ratio	Toxicity, grade 3-4 (%)
Thuss-Patience et al ^[62] , 2011	Iri 250 cycle 1; 350 subsequent cycles	21/19	0-1/2 - 81/19	0	2.5	4.0	0.48, P = 0.012	D/FN/L/A - 26/16/21/11
	BSC	19	0-1/2 - 74/26	NR	NR	2.4		NR
Kang <i>et al</i> ^[63] , 2012	Dtx 60 d1 q3w;	133	0/1 - 54/46	13.0	NR	5.3	0.657, P = 0.007	Doc: N/A/F/Ano/D/S - 15/30/26/6/3/3 Iri: N/A/E/Ano/D/S
	111100 01 920							18/32/10/5/8/5
	BSC	69	0/1 - 52/48	NR	NR	3.8		N/A/F/D/S - 2/23/27/10/5/2
Hironaka	Iri 150 d1/d15	112	0-1/2 - 96.4/3.6	13.6 ¹	2.3 ¹	8.4	1.13,	L/N/A/FN/Ano/Neu/D/AST/Na -
<i>et al</i> ^[64] , 2013	q4w		, ,				P = 0.38	19.1/39.1/30/9.1/17.3/0/4.5/8.2/15.5
	Ptx 80 d1/d8/d15 q4w	111	0-1/2 - 96.3/3.7	20.9 ¹	3.6 ¹	9.5		L/N/A/FN/Ano/Neu/D/AST/Na - 20.4/28.7/21.3/2.8/7.4/7.4/0.9/3.7/
E 1 - (- 1 ^[65]	D 75 d1 -2	04	0/1/2	7.0	20.0/	5.2	0.67	3.7 N/A/EN/L/L/D/N
Ford <i>et al</i> ^{er} ,	Doc 75 d1 q3w	84	0/1/2-	7.0	29%	5.2	0.67,	N/A/FN/I/H/P/Neu -
2014	RCC	Q 1	28/35/17	ND	(at 24 WK)	26	P = 0.01	15/6/7/15/1/11/4
	DSC	04	0/1/2	INK	INK	5.0		1/A/FI/I/FI/F/Neu = 0/5/0/2/6/20/4
Higuchi at al ^[66]	Iri 60 d1 a?w:	64	0/1 69/31	22.0^{1}	3.8	10.7^{1}	1.00	N/A / FN / T / D / Apo / F
2014	Cis 30 d1 a^2w	04	0/1-0/31	22.0	5.0	10.7	P = 0.982	13/16/0/0/2/6/3
2014	Iri 150 d1 q4w	66	0/1 - 68/32	16.0^{1}	2.8	10.1^{1}	1 0.702	N/A/FN/T/D/Ano/F-
	in too ar qin	00	0/1 00/02	10.0	2.0	10.11		36/18/5/2/6/11/6
Nishikawa et al ^[67] , 2015	Iri 60 d1 q2w; P 30 d1 q2w	84	0/1 - 81/19	16.9 ¹	4.6 ¹	13.9 ¹	0.834, P = 0.288	N/A/T/D/Ano/F - 35/16/1/0/6/9
	Iri 150 d1 q4w	84	0/1 - 75/25	15.4^{1}	4.1^{1}	12.7^{1}		N/A/T/D/Ano/F - 28/4/0/3/9/4
Fuchs <i>et al</i> ^[69] , 2014	Ram 8 mg/kg d1 q2w BSC	238	0/1/2-28/72/0	3.4 ¹	2.1	5.2	0.776, P = 0.047	A/F/AbP/Dys/Dyn/Hyt/B/Prot/ VTE - 6/6/6/2/2/8/3/<1/1
	Placebo BSC	117	0/1/2 - 26/73/0	3.0 ¹	1.3	3.8		A/F/AbP/Dys/Dyn/Hyt/B/Prot/ VTE - 8/10/3/4/6/3/3//<1
Wilke <i>et al</i> ^[70] , 2014	Ram 8 mg/kg d1,15 q4w Ptx 80 d1/d8/d15	330	0/1 - 35/65	27	4.4	9.6	0.807, P = 0.017	N/A/Leu/T/F/Neu/D/ H/Hyt/Prot/HepF/VTE - 41/9/18/2/8/4/4/15/1/4/2
	Placebo Ptx 80 d1/d8/d15	335	0/1 - 43/57	16	2.9	7.4		N/A/Leu/T/F/Neu/D/ H/Hyt/Prot/HepF/VTE -
Satoh <i>et al^[76],</i> 2014	q4w Lap 1500 mg once daily	132	0/1 - 45/55	27	5.5 ¹	12.2 ¹	0.84, P = 0.2	19/9/6/2/5/5/1/4/3/0/3/2 (experienced in > 10% of pts) N/A/ Lym/F/Neu/D - 57/11/29/5/< 1/18
	Ptx 80 d1,d8,d15 q4w Placebo Ptx 80 d1,d8,d15	129	0/1 - 37/63	9	4.4^{1}	10.5 ¹		(experienced in > 10% of pts) N/A/ Lym/F/Neu/D - 31/6/2/<1/0/2
Dutton et al ^[77] ,	q4w Gef 500 mg/d	224	0/1/2-	24 (DC)	1.57	3.73 ¹	0.90,	D/F/Sk/Rep/I/Hem/Vas/Met -
2014	daily Placebo	225	25/52/22 0/1/2 - 25/55/20	16 (DC)	1.17	3.67 ¹	<i>P</i> = 0.293	6/10/20/12/3/7/7/6 D/F/Sk/Rep/I/Hem/Vas/Met - 1/5/<1/12/4/4/5/7

¹The *P* value non-significant. BSC: Best Supportive Care; Dtx: Docetaxel; Gef: Gefitinib; Iri: Irinotecan; Lap: Lapatinib; P: Cisplatin; Ptx: Paclitaxel; Ram: Ramucirumab; DC: Disease control; ECOG: Eastern Co-operative Oncology Group; NR: Not reported; ORR: Objective Response Rate; OS: Overall-survival; PFS: Progression-free survival; Pts: Patients; WHO: World Health Organization; A: Anemia; AbP: Abdominal Pain; Ano: Anorexia; B: Bilirubin; D: Diarrhea; Dys: Dysphagia; Dyn: Dyspnea; E: Emesis; FN: Febrile neutropenia; H: Hemorrhage; Hem: Hematologic toxicity; HepF: Hepatic failure; Hyt: Hypertension; I: Infection; L: Leucocytopenia; Ly: Lymphopenia; M: Mucositis; Met: Toxicity associated with metabolism and nutrition; N: Neutropenia; Neu: Sensory neuropathy; Nau: Nausea; N-E: Nausea and vomiting; P: Pain; Prot: Proteinuria; Resp: Respiratory toxicity; Sk: Skin toxicity; T: Thrombocytopenia; Vas: Vascular toxicity; VTE: Venous thromboembolic events.

translate to the overall survival benefit^[66].

A recently published Japanese phase III randomized study (TRICS)^[67] included platinum-naïve patients progressing following S-1 monotherapy for metastatic gastric cancer or relapsed within 6 mo after completion of S-1 adjuvant therapy. Approximately 168 patients with an ECOG PS of 0 or 1 were randomly allocated to

irinotecan 60 mg/m² and cisplatin 30 mg/m² every 2 wk (n = 84) or irinotecan 150 mg/m² every 2 wk (n = 84). No significant differences were observed in the OS (13.9 vs 12.7 mo, HR = 0.834, 95%CI: 0.596-1.167), PFS (4.6 vs 4.1 mo, HR = 0.860, 95%CI: 0.615-1.203) and response rates (16.9% vs 15.4%, P = 0.812). The favorable long-term survival rates observed in

this study may be due to the favorable prognostic characteristics of the patients, as only patients with an ECOG PS of 0-1 were considered, the median number of metastatic sites was 1, and only 21% of patients had 2 or more metastatic sites. Compared to the irinotecan arm, the irinotecan/cisplatin arm showed significantly higher grade 3-4 toxicities, regarding anemia (16% *vs* 4%) and lactate dehydrogenase level (5% *vs* 0%). There was no survival benefit observed upon adding cisplatin to irinotecan after failure of S-1 monotherapy^[67].

The meta-analysis by Kim *et al*^[68] demonstrated evidence to support the efficacy of second-line chemotherapy in the treatment of metastatic gastric cancer. The meta-analysis pooled together 410 patients from three randomized trials^[62,63,65] evaluating chemotherapy (docetaxel/irinotecan) versus BSC as second-line therapy in patients with metastatic gastric cancer. This meta-analysis demonstrated that there exists a clear survival benefit with a 36% reduction in the risk of death when using second-line chemotherapy in patients with metastatic gastric cancer (HR = 0.64; 95%CI: 0.52-0.79, P < 0.0001). The observed results were consistent irrespective of the administered drugs, and the extent of survival benefit was similar between European and Asian populations (HR = 0.63 and 0.657, respectively)^[68].

Biological agents: With the arrival of ToGA study data, a new era of targeted therapy was opened for gastric cancer^[18]. Ramucirumab is the first biological agent that showed a survival benefit in patients with metastatic gastric or gastro-esophageal junction adenocarcinoma progressing after first-line chemotherapy, given either as a single drug^[69] or in combination with paclitaxel^[70]. Ramucirumab is a fully human Immunoglobulin G1 monoclonal antibody receptor antagonist designed to bind the extracellular domain of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF) Receptor-2, thereby blocking the binding of VEGF ligands and inhibiting receptor activation and thus inhibiting angiogenesis^[71].

In the phase III randomized study (REGARD)^[69], 355 patients from all parts of the world who progressed after platinum- or fluoropyrimidine-based firstline chemotherapy were randomized to receive either ramucirumab 8 mg/kg on day 1 every 2 wk (n = 238) or placebo (n = 117). Almost all the patients had an ECOG PS of 0-1. In the active treatment arm, 65% of patients had a progression-free interval of \geq 6 mo from the end of the previous treatment. Single agent ramucirumab showed a significant survival benefit when compared with the placebo arm (median OS - 5.2 vs 3.8 mo, HR = 0.776, P = 0.047). Estimated rates of 12-wk PFS were 40.1% in patients in the ramucirumab arm and 15.8% in the placebo arm. The rate of disease control was significantly higher in patients given ramucirumab than in those given placebo (49% vs 23%). The median time to deterioration in ECOG PS to

a score of 2 or worse was 5.1 mo in the ramucirumab arm and 2.4 mo in the placebo arm (HR = 0.586, *P* = 0.002). With regard to safety, more patients in the ramucirumab group had grade \ge 3 hypertension than those in the placebo group (8% vs 3%)^[69].

In another large phase Ⅲ randomized study (RAINBOW)^[70], 655 patients with a PS score of 0-1 received either ramucirumab 8 mg/kg (n = 330) or placebo (n = 335) on days 1 and 15, plus paclitaxel 80 mg/m² on days 1, 8, and 15 of a 28-d cycle. In both arms, 75% of patients had a time-to-progression duration of < 6 mo on first-line therapy. More than 70% and 20% of patients received a doublet and triplet regimen in first-line therapy (containing both fluoropyrimidines and platinum agents), respectively. Median OS (9.6 mo vs 7.4 mo. HR = 0.807, P = 0.017) and median PFS (4.4 mo vs 2.9 mo. HR = 0.635, $P \leq$ 0.001) were significantly increased in the ramucirumab plus paclitaxel arm compared with the placebo and paclitaxel arm. Preplanned forest plot analyses showed an OS benefit in all subgroups. Grade \geq 3 adverse events that occurred more often in the Ramucirumab plus Paclitaxel arm included neutropenia (41% vs 19%), hypertension (14% vs 2%), fatigue (12% vs 5%), anemia (30% vs 10%), and abdominal pain (6% vs 3%). Thus, the addition of ramucirumab to paclitaxel significantly increased OS, and this regimen could be considered as a new standard of secondline treatment for patients with metastatic gastric cancer^[70].

Antiangiogenic therapy is not solely limited to monoclonal antibodies. In addition to ramucirumab, there are several other agents, such as apatinib and regorafenib, that exhibit an antiangiogenic effect. Apatinib is an oral VEGFR2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI). The results of a randomized phase III study conducted in China that investigated the survival benefit of apatinib over placebo were presented in 2014. Patients who failed to improve after two prior lines of treatment were randomly assigned to receive apatinib (n = 180, 850 mg once daily) and placebo (n = 90). The median OS was significantly higher in the apatinib arm compared to the placebo arm (195 vs 140 d, HR = 0.71, P < 0.016) as well as PFS (78 vs 53 d, HR = 0.44, P < 0.0001)^[72].

In 2015, the preliminary results of a randomized phase II study (INTEGRATE), which studied the efficacy and safety of regorafenib over BSC in metastatic gastric cancer patients who failed to improve after one or two lines of chemotherapy, were reported. Regorafenib is an oral small-molecule inhibitor of multiple protein kinases, including those involved in angiogenesis (VEGFR 1, 2, and 3, TK with Ig and EGF homology domain 2), oncogenesis (KIT, RET, RAF-1, BRAF), and the tumor microenvironment (platelet-derived growth factor receptor- β , fibroblast growth factor receptor)^[73]. A total of 152 patients were randomly assigned to receive regorafenib (160 mg, days 1-21 every 28 d) plus BSC over placebo plus BSC

in a 2:1 fashion. The median PFS was improved in the regorafenib arm compared with placebo (11.1 wk vs 3.9 wk, HR = 0.41 P < 0.0001). OS data have not yet been reported. Regorafenib therapy was well tolerated, and there were no new safety signals^[74].

Lapatinib, a EGFR1-2 TKI, did not show survival benefit in first-line therapy when combined with capecitabine plus oxaliplatin in HER2-positive advanced or metastatic gastric and esophageal adenocarcinomas in the TRIO-013/LOGiC trial^[75]. Lapatinib was also studied in a phase Ⅲ randomized (TyTAN) study in second-line treatment for an Asian population^[76]. Patients deemed HER2-positive by FISH (n = 420) were either randomized to receive lapatinib (1500 mg once daily) plus paclitaxel (80 mg/m^2 on days 1, 8, 15 every 4 wk) or paclitaxel alone. In the intent-totreat (ITT) population, the median OS was improved in the experimental arm from 8.9 to 11 mo (HR = 0.84; P = 0.2088). There was no significant difference in the median PFS (5.4 mo vs 4.4 mo) or TTP (5.5 mo vs 4.4 mo). Around one-third of patients had tumors with no HER2 expression (0/1+) according to immunohistochemistry (IHC) in both arms. Preplanned subgroup analysis showed a significant OS benefit in patients with IHC 3+ expression treated with lapatinib (14 mo) compared to those treated with paclitaxel alone (7.6 mo, HR = 0.59; P = 0.0176)^[76].

Gefitinib, an EGFR1 TKI, was investigated in the second-line treatment of metastatic esophageal cancer or type I / II Siewert junctional tumors in a phase III randomized trial (COG study). Approximately 450 patients with a squamous-cell carcinoma or adenocarcinoma with WHO PS 0-2 were randomly assigned to receive gefitinib 500 mg/d or placebo. Gefitinib resulted in a statistically significant improvement of PFS (HR = 0.8), but not OS (3.73 mo *vs* 3.67 mo, HR = 0.90, P = 0.29)^[77].

Everolimus is an oral mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor. Everolimus was studied in a phase III randomized study (GRANITE-I) in metastatic gastric cancer patients progressing after one or two lines of previous systemic chemotherapy. A total of 656 patients were randomized in a 2:1 fashion to everolimus plus BSC (n = 439) or placebo plus BSC (n = 217). In both arms, 48% of patients had received one previous therapy and 52% had received two previous therapies. Compared with BSC, everolimus did not significantly improve survival (median OS - 5.4 mo vs 4.3 mo; HR = 0.90, P = 0.124)^[78].

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

In the second-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer, factors such as hepatocyte growth factor receptor (c-Met), fibroblast growth factor receptor (FGFR), epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM), insulin-like growth factor receptor 1 (IGF-1R), phosphatidylinositol 3-kinases (PI3K), cyclin dependent kinases (CDK), mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPK), immune checkpoints (PD-1 and PD-L1), matrix metalloproteinases, proteasomes, histone deacetylases, chaperone proteins, and other molecular structures are under evaluation. Novel drugs directed against those specific targets are under clinical investigation.

Preclinical data suggest that the hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)/MET pathway may represent a therapeutic target for gastric adenocarcinoma^[79,80]. The expression of receptors to HGF is found in up to 74% of cases of gastric adenocarcinoma. However, mutations in the c-Met gene are found in 10% of cases, and gene amplification is found in 2%-23% of gastric tumors^[81-85]. C-Met overexpression has been associated with poor prognosis. Signals sent from the HGF receptor activate a wide range of cellular signaling pathways, which promote proliferation, migration and survival. This has made c-Met a potential therapeutic target. The c-Met inhibitors crizotinib and foretinib did not show significant activity in c-Met gene-amplified gastric cancer^[84,86]. However, monoclonal antibodies to c-Met, including rilotumumab and onartuzumab, are being actively studied in phase III studies^[87,88] in the first-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer. Rilotumumab showed promising results in a randomized phase II placebo-controlled study. Approximately 121 patients with metastatic gastric cancer receiving first-line therapy with epirubicin, cisplatin and capecitabine (ECX) were randomly assigned to receive rilotumumab or placebo (40 to rilotumumab 15 mg/kg; 42 to rilotumumab 7.5 mg/ kg; 39 to placebo). ECX plus rilotumumab significantly reduced the risk of disease progression compared with placebo (HR = 0.6, P = 0.016). However, there was no significant difference in overall survival. It should be noted that only 56% of the patients included in the study had a tumor expressing the c-Met gene^[89]. The results of two other studies on c-Met inhibitors were presented in ASCO GI 2015^[90,91]. AMG337, a selective inhibitor of the tyrosine kinase c-Met, was investigated in a phase I study in patients with gene amplification. An objective response was achieved in 8 out of 13 (62%) patients with gastric cancer^[90]. Onartuzumab, a monoclonal antibody to c-MET, was studied in combination with a FOLFOX regimen in a randomized phase II study, which included 123 patients with metastatic gastric cancer. The study did not improve the long-term results. The most possible explanation for the study's failure could be the patient selection, which was based on overexpression rather than gene amplification^[91]. Thus, the blockade of c-met has become an extremely promising strategy in the targeted therapy of gastric cancer.

In recent years, agents targeting immune checkpoints (PD-1 and PD-L1) are gaining momentum in oncology. Programmed cell death-1 (PD-1), an immunoinhibitory receptor of the CD28 family, plays a major role in the immune escape of tumors^[92]. One of the mechanisms by which tumors evade host T



cells is by activating immune checkpoints that block T-cell activation. The presence of PD-L1 on tumor cells allows them to escape the cytotoxic effects of immune cells. Pembrolizumab, a highly selective humanized IgG4/kappa isotype monoclonal antibody that blocks PD-1's interaction with its ligands PD-L1 and PD-L2, was approved for the treatment of metastatic melanoma in 2014. Pembrolizumab was studied in a phase Ib study, which was presented at the ESMO meeting in 2014^[93]. Among 39 patients with chemotherapyrefractory metastatic gastric or gastro-esophageal junction carcinoma and PD-L1 expression in $\geq 1\%$ of tumor cells, pembrolizumab administration achieved an objective response of 31% with a median response duration of 6 mo. There was a correlation between the degree of expression of PD-L1 and objective tumor response^[93]. Following these encouraging results, a randomized phase II study has been initiated to investigate the efficacy of pembrolizumab in monotherapy or in combination with cisplatin and 5-fluorouracil for the first-line treatment of metastatic gastric cancer.

BRCA mutations in gastric cancer are extremely rare. However, the decrease in the activity of certain components of homologous recombination occurs in 35%^[94]. Changes in the activity of other molecules are not directly associated with the process of homologous recombination, up to 70% (PTEN dysfunction, mutation of p53 and ERCC1)^[95-97]. Preclinical data indicate that olaparib, an oral poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase inhibitor, showed increased efficiency when combined with chemotherapeutic agents^[98]. A randomized phase II study compared the efficacy of olaparib (100 bid, daily) (n = 61) or placebo (n =62) in combination with paclitaxel (80 mg/m² days 1, 8, 15 per 28-day cycle) on both arms as second-line therapy in patients with recurrent/metastatic gastric cancer. Investigators found that in the absence of ATM expression in tumors, which constitute the surrogate of homologous recombination deficiency, the addition of olaparib to paclitaxel significantly increased OS, but not PFS^[99]. This has created a new dimension of research in the targeted therapy of gastric cancer - the influence on the DNA repair mechanisms in tumors.

Currently, one of the most studied biomarkers in oncology is the therapeutic targets for fibroblast growth factor receptors (FGFR) and their ligands. The family of human FGF comprises 22 proteins and 5 types of receptors for FGF (FGFR). The FGF/ FGFR complex is involved in the differentiation and proliferation of various cells^[100,101]. In gastric cancer, the gene amplification of FGFR4 is associated with poor prognosis^[102,103]. As in other tumor types, the presence of the FGFR4 gene polymorphism Gly388Arg has proved to be of prognostic significance in gastric cancer^[104]. In a Japanese study^[105], which included tumor samples from 222 gastric cancer patients, high levels of expression of FGFR 1, 2, 3, and 4 (without amplification) were detected in 30%, 51%, 64% and 79% of tumors, respectively. The overexpression of FGFR1, FGFR2 or FGFR4 was found to be significantly associated with tumor progression, including depth of invasion, lymph node metastasis, pathological stage and distant metastasis or recurrent disease. Therefore, FGFR-targeted therapeutics using small-molecule compounds that inhibit the binding of FGF to FGFR is a promising direction for research. For example, the inhibition of FGFR2 signaling by AZD4547, a FGFR inhibitor, resulted in significant dose-dependent tumor growth inhibition in FGFR2-amplified gastric cancer cell lines^[106]. AZD4547 is currently being studied in a randomized phase II trial as monotherapy and in combination with paclitaxel for the second-line treatment of patients with metastatic gastric or gastroesophageal junction cancer with FGFR2 polysomy or gene amplification^[107].

DISCUSSION

Although data from randomized clinical trials show an increased survival benefit with second-line therapy, not all patients are offered second-line therapy in real-life clinical practice. This could possibly be explained by the poor PS, which the majority of patients experience with disease progression after first-line therapy. In Japan, almost all patients with metastatic gastric cancer receive second-line therapy and more than 50% of patients receive three lines of therapy. However, in western countries, only half of the patient population is offered second-line treatment on progression after first-line therapy. These regional ethnic differences should be taken in to consideration before translating the survival benefit from clinical studies to real-life practice. Additionally, the OS benefit obtained from phase III studies was observed in selected patients who had adequate organ function and no severe comorbidities at the time of entry into the study.

In order to obtain a clear survival benefit, it would be more rational to use second-line therapy in a separate group of patients with higher predictive survival rate who are likely to benefit from secondline therapy. This would allow us to spare the adverse effects of cytotoxic agents in patients with lower predictive survival rates. Of the randomized clinical trials^[62,63,69], several factors, such as poor performance status, presence of peritoneal metastases, gastroesophageal location of the primary tumor and a chemotherapy-free interval of < 3 mo were identified as clinicopathological prognostic factors for reduced OS. Moreover, several other retrospective studies identified similar prognostic factors (performance status, time to progression of first-line chemotherapy and hemoglobin levels)^[25,33,108-110]. Therefore, factors such as the patient's general condition, metastatic extent, previously used cytotoxic agents, toxicity profile, cumulative toxicity, lack of cross-resistance to previously used agents, and previous response to first-line therapy should always be considered while



administering second-line therapy. The role of secondline therapy in metastatic gastric cancer should not only be improving OS but also achieving better symptom control and improved QoL. Park *et al*^[111] found that second-line therapy by itself improves the QoL and Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS) scores in patients with metastatic gastric cancer, regardless of the objective tumor response. This shows that second-line therapy is justified in patients who are physically fit and willing to receive further chemotherapy. These findings are different from the traditional endpoints such as tumor response rate and survival rate.

A recent meta-analysis^[112] analyzed the published phase III trials^[62,63,65,69,78] that compared active treatment to BSC in metastatic gastric cancer. Both chemotherapy and ramucirumab had similar activity in terms of the reduction of the risk of death by 27% and 22%, respectively. This analysis demonstrated that a significant OS benefit was registered with active secondline treatments (irinotecan, docetaxel, ramucirumab), even in patients with impaired performance status $[\text{ECOG} \geqslant$ 1, HR = 0.82 (0.79-0.85)]^{\sc{[112]}}. This suggests that patients with symptomatic disease should not be excluded from further lines of treatment following the failure of first-line therapy. It should be noted that for the first time in the second-line setting, the addition of a targeted agent (ramucirumab) to standard chemotherapy (paclitaxel) demonstrated a significant survival benefit by increasing the median OS from 7.4 to 9.6 mo (P = 0.017) and median PFS from 2.9 to 4.4 mo. However, the other biological agents, such as everolimus, lapatinib and gefitinib, failed to show a survival benefit when administered as second-line therapy. In addition to HER2 overexpression, to date, there are no predictive biomarkers in the treatment of metastatic gastric cancer. This has reemphasized the fact that clinical studies with better patient selection based on predictive biomarkers are necessary.

Older microarray studies^[113-117] performed in gastric cancer cell lines described the expression changes associated with morphological and tissue type differences in gastric cancer. This approach has changed as pathway signatures (rather than individual genes) are used as the basis for cancer classification. Recently, the Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) project^[118] proposed a molecular classification dividing gastric cancer into four genomic subtypes: Epstein-Barr virusinfected tumors, which display recurrent PIK3CA mutations, extreme DNA hypermethylation, and amplification of JAK2, PD-L1/2; microsatellite unstable tumors, which show elevated mutation rates, including mutations of genes encoding targetable oncogenic signaling proteins; genomically stable tumors, which are enriched for the diffuse histological variant and mutations of RHOA or fusions involving RHO-family GTPase-activating proteins; and chromosomally unstable tumors, which show marked aneuploidy and focal amplification of receptor tyrosine kinases. This

classification has provided a roadmap for better patient stratification for clinical studies that are to be planned with targeted agents.

CONCLUSION

In the second-line setting, to date, three agents (irinotecan, taxane and ramucirumab) have shown a survival benefit over BSC or active agents in randomized phase III studies. Furthermore, a paradigm shift from disease-specific new drug development to biomarker-oriented investigations is gaining momentum in the treatment of metastatic gastric cancer. Clinical trials of molecular targeted agents should focus on specific patient subsets. This will result in individualizing therapeutic strategies by maximizing drug efficacy and minimizing adverse effects in patients with metastatic gastric cancer.

REFERENCES

- 1 **Correa P**, Chen VW. Gastric cancer. *Cancer Surv* 1994; **19-20**: 55-76 [PMID: 7534641]
- 2 Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 136: E359-E386 [PMID: 25220842 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29210]
- 3 Stomach Cancer: Estimated Incidence, Mortality and Prevalence Worldwide in 2012. Available from: URL: http://globocan.iarc.fr/ old/FactSheets/cancers/stomach-new.asp
- 4 Rougier P, Lasser P, Ducreux M, Mahjoubi M, Bognel C, Elias D. Preoperative chemotherapy of locally advanced gastric cancer. *Ann Oncol* 1994; 5 Suppl 3: 59-68 [PMID: 8204531 DOI: 10.1093/ annonc/5.suppl_3.S59]
- 5 Berrino F, De Angelis R, Sant M, Rosso S, Bielska-Lasota M, Coebergh JW, Santaquilani M; EUROCARE Working group. Survival for eight major cancers and all cancers combined for European adults diagnosed in 1995-99: results of the EUROCARE-4 study. *Lancet Oncol* 2007; 8: 773-783 [PMID: 17714991 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(07)70245-0]
- 6 Janunger KG, Hafström L, Glimelius B. Chemotherapy in gastric cancer: a review and updated meta-analysis. *Eur J Surg* 2002; 168: 597-608 [PMID: 12699095 DOI: 10.1002/ejs.6161681106]
- Wilson D, Hiller L, Geh JI. Review of second-line chemotherapy for advanced gastric adenocarcinoma. *Clin Oncol* (R Coll Radiol) 2005; 17: 81-90 [PMID: 15830569 DOI: 10.1016/j.clon.2004.10.006]
- 8 Murad AM, Santiago FF, Petroianu A, Rocha PR, Rodrigues MA, Rausch M. Modified therapy with 5-fluorouracil, doxorubicin, and methotrexate in advanced gastric cancer. *Cancer* 1993; 72: 37-41 [PMID: 8508427]
- 9 Pyrhönen S, Kuitunen T, Nyandoto P, Kouri M. Randomised comparison of fluorouracil, epidoxorubicin and methotrexate (FEMTX) plus supportive care with supportive care alone in patients with non-resectable gastric cancer. *Br J Cancer* 1995; **71**: 587-591 [PMID: 7533517]
- 10 Glimelius B, Ekström K, Hoffman K, Graf W, Sjödén PO, Haglund U, Svensson C, Enander LK, Linné T, Sellström H, Heuman R. Randomized comparison between chemotherapy plus best supportive care with best supportive care in advanced gastric cancer. *Ann Oncol* 1997; 8: 163-168 [PMID: 9093725]
- 11 Van Cutsem E, Moiseyenko VM, Tjulandin S, Majlis A, Constenla M, Boni C, Rodrigues A, Fodor M, Chao Y, Voznyi E, Risse ML, Ajani JA; V325 Study Group. Phase III study of docetaxel and cisplatin plus fluorouracil compared with cisplatin and fluorouracil as first-line therapy for advanced gastric cancer: a report of the V325



Study Group. J Clin Oncol 2006; **24**: 4991-4997 [PMID: 17075117 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.06.8429]

- 12 Roth AD, Fazio N, Stupp R, Falk S, Bernhard J, Saletti P, Köberle D, Borner MM, Rufibach K, Maibach R, Wernli M, Leslie M, Glynne-Jones R, Widmer L, Seymour M, de Braud F; Swiss Group for Clinical Cancer Research. Docetaxel, cisplatin, and fluorouracil; docetaxel and cisplatin; and epirubicin, cisplatin, and fluorouracil as systemic treatment for advanced gastric carcinoma: a randomized phase II trial of the Swiss Group for Clinical Cancer Research. *J Clin Oncol* 2007; **25**: 3217-3223 [PMID: 17664469 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.08.0135]
- 13 Cunningham D, Starling N, Rao S, Iveson T, Nicolson M, Coxon F, Middleton G, Daniel F, Oates J, Norman AR; Upper Gastrointestinal Clinical Studies Group of the National Cancer Research Institute of the United Kingdom. Capecitabine and oxaliplatin for advanced esophagogastric cancer. N Engl J Med 2008; 358: 36-46 [PMID: 18172173 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa073149]
- 14 Koizumi W, Kim YH, Fujii M, Kim HK, Imamura H, Lee KH, Hara T, Chung HC, Satoh T, Cho JY, Hosaka H, Tsuji A, Takagane A, Inokuchi M, Tanabe K, Okuno T, Ogura M, Yoshida K, Takeuchi M, Nakajima T; JACCRO and KCSG Study Group. Addition of docetaxel to S-1 without platinum prolongs survival of patients with advanced gastric cancer: a randomized study (START). J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2014; 140: 319-328 [PMID: 24366758 DOI: 10.1007/ s00432-013-1563-5]
- 15 Koizumi W, Narahara H, Hara T, Takagane A, Akiya T, Takagi M, Miyashita K, Nishizaki T, Kobayashi O, Takiyama W, Toh Y, Nagaie T, Takagi S, Yamamura Y, Yanaoka K, Orita H, Takeuchi M. S-1 plus cisplatin versus S-1 alone for first-line treatment of advanced gastric cancer (SPIRITS trial): a phase III trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2008; 9: 215-221 [PMID: 18282805 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(08)70035-4]
- 16 Guimbaud R, Louvet C, Ries P, Ychou M, Maillard E, André T, Gornet JM, Aparicio T, Nguyen S, Azzedine A, Etienne PL, Boucher E, Rebischung C, Hammel P, Rougier P, Bedenne L, Bouché O. Prospective, randomized, multicenter, phase III study of fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan versus epirubicin, cisplatin, and capecitabine in advanced gastric adenocarcinoma: a French intergroup (Fédération Francophone de Cancérologie Digestive, Fédération Nationale des Centres de Lutte Contre le Cancer, and Groupe Coopérateur Multidisciplinaire en Oncologie) study. J Clin Oncol 2014; 32: 3520-3526 [PMID: 25287828 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2013.54.1011]
- 17 Wagner AD, Unverzagt S, Grothe W, Kleber G, Grothey A, Haerting J, Fleig WE. Chemotherapy for advanced gastric cancer. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2010; (3): CD004064 [PMID: 20238327 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD004064.pub3]
- 18 Bang YJ, Van Cutsem E, Feyereislova A, Chung HC, Shen L, Sawaki A, Lordick F, Ohtsu A, Omuro Y, Satoh T, Aprile G, Kulikov E, Hill J, Lehle M, Rüschoff J, Kang YK; ToGA Trial Investigators. Trastuzumab in combination with chemotherapy versus chemotherapy alone for treatment of HER2-positive advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction cancer (ToGA): a phase 3, open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2010; **376**: 687-697 [PMID: 20728210 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61121-X]
- 19 Chun JH, Kim HK, Lee JS, Choi JY, Lee HG, Yoon SM, Choi IJ, Ryu KW, Kim YW, Bae JM. Weekly irinotecan in patients with metastatic gastric cancer failing cisplatin-based chemotherapy. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2004; **34**: 8-13 [PMID: 15020657 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/ hyh006]
- 20 Mochizuki Y, Ohashi N, Kojima H, Ishigure K, Kinoshita T, Eguchi T, Fujitake S, Ito S, Fujiwara M, Kodera Y. CPT-11 as a second-line treatment for patients with advanced/metastatic gastric cancer who failed S-1 (CCOG0702). *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2013; **72**: 629-635 [PMID: 23881212 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-013-2235-5]
- 21 Cascinu S, Graziano F, Cardarelli N, Marcellini M, Giordani P, Menichetti ET, Catalano G. Phase II study of paclitaxel in pretreated advanced gastric cancer. *Anticancer Drugs* 1998; 9: 307-310 [PMID: 9635920]
- 22 **Hironaka S**, Zenda S, Boku N, Fukutomi A, Yoshino T, Onozawa Y. Weekly paclitaxel as second-line chemotherapy for advanced

or recurrent gastric cancer. *Gastric Cancer* 2006; **9**: 14-18 [PMID: 16557431 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-005-0351-6]

- 23 Kodera Y, Ito S, Mochizuki Y, Fujitake S, Koshikawa K, Kanyama Y, Matsui T, Kojima H, Takase T, Ohashi N, Fujiwara M, Sakamoto J, Akimasa N; Chubu Clinical Cancer Group. A phase II study of weekly paclitaxel as second-line chemotherapy for advanced gastric Cancer (CCOG0302 study). *Anticancer Res* 2007; 27: 2667-2671 [PMID: 17695430]
- 24 Giuliani F, Gebbia V, De Vita F, Maiello E, Di Bisceglie M, Catalano G, Gebbia N, Colucci G. Docetaxel as salvage therapy in advanced gastric cancer: a phase II study of the Gruppo Oncologico Italia Meridionale (G.O.I.M.). *Anticancer Res* 2003; 23: 4219-4222 [PMID: 14666628]
- 25 Jo JC, Lee JL, Ryu MH, Sym SJ, Lee SS, Chang HM, Kim TW, Lee JS, Kang YK. Docetaxel monotherapy as a second-line treatment after failure of fluoropyrimidine and platinum in advanced gastric cancer: experience of 154 patients with prognostic factor analysis. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2007; **37**: 936-941 [PMID: 18211985 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hym123]
- 26 Lee JL, Ryu MH, Chang HM, Kim TW, Yook JH, Oh ST, Kim BS, Kim M, Chun YJ, Lee JS, Kang YK. A phase II study of docetaxel as salvage chemotherapy in advanced gastric cancer after failure of fluoropyrimidine and platinum combination chemotherapy. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2008; **61**: 631-637 [PMID: 17520252 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-007-0516-6]
- 27 Sasaki Y, Nishina T, Yasui H, Goto M, Muro K, Tsuji A, Koizumi W, Toh Y, Hara T, Miyata Y. Phase II trial of nanoparticle albuminbound paclitaxel as second-line chemotherapy for unresectable or recurrent gastric cancer. *Cancer Sci* 2014; 105: 812-817 [PMID: 24716542 DOI: 10.1111/cas.12419]
- 28 Zhang DS, Jin Y, Luo HY, Wang ZQ, Qiu MZ, Wang FH, Li YH, Xu RH. Pemetrexed for previously treated patients with metastatic gastric cancer: a prospective phase II study. *Br J Cancer* 2015; 112: 266-270 [PMID: 25474247 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.607]
- 29 Bang YJ, Kang YK, Kang WK, Boku N, Chung HC, Chen JS, Doi T, Sun Y, Shen L, Qin S, Ng WT, Tursi JM, Lechuga MJ, Lu DR, Ruiz-Garcia A, Sobrero A. Phase II study of sunitinib as second-line treatment for advanced gastric cancer. *Invest New Drugs* 2011; 29: 1449-1458 [PMID: 20461441 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-010-9438-y]
- 30 Doi T, Muro K, Boku N, Yamada Y, Nishina T, Takiuchi H, Komatsu Y, Hamamoto Y, Ohno N, Fujita Y, Robson M, Ohtsu A. Multicenter phase II study of everolimus in patients with previously treated metastatic gastric cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; 28: 1904-1910 [PMID: 20231677 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.26.2923]
- 31 Assersohn L, Brown G, Cunningham D, Ward C, Oates J, Waters JS, Hill ME, Norman AR. Phase II study of irinotecan and 5-fluorouracil/leucovorin in patients with primary refractory or relapsed advanced oesophageal and gastric carcinoma. *Ann Oncol* 2004; 15: 64-69 [PMID: 14679122 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdh007]
- 32 Kim ST, Kang WK, Kang JH, Park KW, Lee J, Lee SH, Park JO, Kim K, Kim WS, Jung CW, Park YS, Im YH, Park K. Salvage chemotherapy with irinotecan, 5-fluorouracil and leucovorin for taxane- and cisplatin-refractory, metastatic gastric cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2005; 92: 1850-1854 [PMID: 15870718 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.bjc.6602575]
- 33 Seo MD, Lee KW, Lim JH, Yi HG, Kim DY, Oh DY, Kim JH, Im SA, Kim TY, Lee JS, Bang YJ. Irinotecan combined with 5-fluorouracil and leucovorin as second-line chemotherapy for metastatic or relapsed gastric cancer. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2008; 38: 589-595 [PMID: 18772169 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hyn078]
- 34 Baek JH, Kim JG, Sohn SK, Kim DH, Lee KB, Song HS, Kwon KY, Do YR, Ryoo HM, Bae SH, Park KU, Kim MK, Lee KH, Hyun MS, Chung HY, Yu W. Biweekly irinotecan and cisplatin as second-line chemotherapy in pretreated patients with advanced gastric cancer: a multicenter phase II study. *J Korean Med Sci* 2005; 20: 966-970 [PMID: 16361806 DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2005.20.6.966]
- 35 Takahari D, Shimada Y, Takeshita S, Nishitani H, Takashima A, Okita N, Hirashima Y, Kato K, Hamaguchi T, Yamada Y, Shirao K. Second-line chemotherapy with irinotecan plus cisplatin after the failure of S-1 monotherapy for advanced gastric cancer. *Gastric*

Cancer 2010; **13**: 186-190 [PMID: 20820988 DOI: 10.1007/ s10120-010-0557-0]

- 36 Giuliani F, Molica S, Maiello E, Battaglia C, Gebbia V, Di Bisceglie M, Vinciarelli G, Gebbia N, Colucci G; Gruppo Oncologico dell' Italia Meridionale (prot. 2106). Irinotecan (CPT-11) and mitomycin-C (MMC) as second-line therapy in advanced gastric cancer: a phase II study of the Gruppo Oncologico dell' Italia Meridionale (prot. 2106). *Am J Clin Oncol* 2005; **28**: 581-585 [PMID: 16317268]
- 37 Hamaguchi T, Shirao K, Ohtsu A, Hyodo I, Arai Y, Takiuchi H, Fujii H, Yoshida M, Saito H, Denda T, Koizumi W, Iwase H, Boku N; Gastrointestinal Oncology Study Group of Japan Clinical Oncology Group. A phase II study of biweekly mitomycin C and irinotecan combination therapy in patients with fluoropyrimidine-resistant advanced gastric cancer: a report from the Gastrointestinal Oncology Group of the Japan Clinical Oncology Group (JCOG0109-DI Trial). *Gastric Cancer* 2011; 14: 226-233 [PMID: 21503598 DOI: 10.1007/ s10120-011-0030-8]
- 38 Sun Q, Hang M, Xu W, Mao W, Hang X, Li M, Zhang J. Irinotecan plus capecitabine as a second-line treatment after failure of 5-fluorouracil and platinum in patients with advanced gastric cancer. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2009; **39**: 791-796 [PMID: 19797415 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hyp116]
- 39 Schønnemann KR, Yilmaz M, Bjerregaard JK, Nielsen KM, Pfeiffer P. Phase II study of biweekly cetuximab in combination with irinotecan as second-line treatment in patients with platinumresistant gastro-oesophageal cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 2012; 48: 510-517 [PMID: 22244801 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2011.12.005]
- 40 Sym SJ, Hong J, Park J, Cho EK, Lee JH, Park YH, Lee WK, Chung M, Kim HS, Park SH, Shin DB. A randomized phase II study of biweekly irinotecan monotherapy or a combination of irinotecan plus 5-fluorouracil/leucovorin (mFOLFIRI) in patients with metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma refractory to or progressive after first-line chemotherapy. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2013; 71: 481-488 [PMID: 23192279 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-012-2027-3]
- 41 Arai W, Hosoya Y, Hyodo M, Haruta H, Kurashina K, Saito S, Hirashima Y, Yokoyama T, Zuiki T, Sakuma K, Yasuda Y, Nagai H. Doxifluridine combined with weekly paclitaxel for second-line treatment in patients with gastric cancer resistant to TS-1. *Int J Clin Oncol* 2007; 12: 146-149 [PMID: 17443283 DOI: 10.1007/s10147-006-0642-x]
- 42 Takiuchi H, Goto M, Imamura H, Furukawa H, Imano M, Imamoto H, Kimura Y, Ishida H, Fujitani K, Narahara H, Shimokawa T. Multi-center phase II study for combination therapy with paclitaxel/ doxifluridine to treat advanced/recurrent gastric cancer showing resistance to S-1 (OGSG 0302). *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2008; **38**: 176-181 [PMID: 18281707 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hyn003]
- 43 Stathopoulos GP, Rigatos SK, Fountzilas G, Polyzos A, Stathopoulos JG. Paclitaxel and carboplatin in pretreated advanced gastric cancer: a phase II study. *Oncol Rep* 2002; 9: 89-92 [PMID: 11748462]
- 44 Lee KW, Kim JH, Yun T, Song EK, Na II, Shin H, Oh SY, Choi IS, Oh do Y, Kim DW, Im SA, Kim TY, Lee JS, Heo DS, Bang YJ, Kim NK. Phase II study of low-dose paclitaxel and cisplatin as a second-line therapy after 5-fluorouracil/platinum chemotherapy in gastric cancer. *J Korean Med Sci* 2007; 22 Suppl: S115-S121 [PMID: 17923737 DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2007.22.S.S115]
- 45 Baize N, Abakar-Mahamat A, Mounier N, Berthier F, Caroli-Bosc FX. Phase II study of paclitaxel combined with capecitabine as second-line treatment for advanced gastric carcinoma after failure of cisplatin-based regimens. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2009; 64: 549-555 [PMID: 19123051 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-008-0903-7]
- 46 Zhang XT, Li J, Bai Y, Chu YP, Li J, Li Y, Gong JF, Shen L. A phase II study of triweekly paclitaxel and capecitabine combination therapy in patients with fluoropyrimidine-platinum-resistant metastatic gastric adenocarcinoma. *J Cancer Res Ther* 2013; **9** Suppl: S153-S157 [PMID: 24516052 DOI: 10.4103/0973-1482.122512]
- 47 **Zheng Y**, Fang W, Mao C, Qian J, Zhao P, Zhang X, Jiang H, Zheng Y, Xu N. Biweekly S-1 plus paclitaxel (SPA) as second-line chemotherapy after failure from fluoropyrimidine and platinum in advanced gastric cancer: a phase II study. *Cancer Chemother*

Pharmacol 2014; **74**: 503-509 [PMID: 25038612 DOI: 10.1007/ s00280-014-2537-2]

- 48 Park SH, Kang WK, Lee HR, Park J, Lee KE, Lee SH, Park JO, Kim K, Kim WS, Chung CW, Im YH, Lee MH, Park CH, Park K. Docetaxel plus cisplatin as second-line therapy in metastatic or recurrent advanced gastric cancer progressing on 5-fluorouracil-based regimen. *Am J Clin Oncol* 2004; 27: 477-480 [PMID: 15596914 DOI: 10.1097/01.coc.0000136018.81814.79]
- 49 Kunisaki C, Imada T, Yamada R, Hatori S, Ono H, Otsuka Y, Matsuda G, Nomura M, Akiyama H, Kubo A, Shimada H. Phase II study of docetaxel plus cisplatin as a second-line combined therapy in patients with advanced gastric carcinoma. *Anticancer Res* 2005; 25: 2973-2977 [PMID: 16080554]
- 50 Polyzos A, Tsavaris N, Kosmas C, Polyzos K, Giannopoulos A, Felekouras E, Nikiteas N, Kouraklis G, Griniatsos J, Safioleas M, Stamatakos M, Pikoulis E, Papachristodoulou A, Gogas H. Subsets of patients with advanced gastric cancer responding to second-line chemotherapy with docetaxel-cisplatin. *Anticancer Res* 2006; 26: 3749-3753 [PMID: 17094396]
- 51 Barone C, Basso M, Schinzari G, Pozzo C, Trigila N, D'Argento E, Quirino M, Astone A, Cassano A. Docetaxel and oxaliplatin combination in second-line treatment of patients with advanced gastric cancer. *Gastric Cancer* 2007; 10: 104-111 [PMID: 17577620 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-007-0415-x]
- 52 Zhong H, Zhang Y, Ma S, Ying JE, Yang Y, Yong D, Hang X, Sun Q, Zhong B, Wang D. Docetaxel plus oxaliplatin (DOCOX) as a second-line treatment after failure of fluoropyrimidine and platinum in Chinese patients with advanced gastric cancer. *Anticancer Drugs* 2008; **19**: 1013-1018 [PMID: 18827567 DOI: 10.1097/CAD.0b013e328314b5ab]
- 53 Nguyen S, Rebischung C, Van Ongeval J, Flesch M, Bennamoun M, André T, Ychou M, Gamelin E, Carola E, Louvet C. Epirubicindocetaxel in advanced gastric cancer: two phase II studies as second and first line treatment. *Bull Cancer* 2006; **93**: E1-E6 [PMID: 16455499]
- 54 Rosati G, Bilancia D, Germano D, Dinota A, Romano R, Reggiardo G, Manzione L. Reduced dose intensity of docetaxel plus capecitabine as second-line palliative chemotherapy in patients with metastatic gastric cancer: a phase II study. *Ann Oncol* 2007; 18 Suppl 6: vi128-vi132 [PMID: 17591806 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdm241]
- 55 Yildiz R, Kalender ME, Dane F, Sevinc A, Gumus M, Camci C, Alici S, Kaya AO, Yaman E, Ozturk B, Coskun U, Benekli M, Uncu D, Buyukberber S. Docetaxel combined with oral etoposide as second-line treatment for advanced gastric carcinoma after failure of platinum- and fluoropyrimidine-based regimens. *J Oncol Pharm Pract* 2010; 16: 173-178 [PMID: 19833685 DOI: 10.1177/10781552 09347402]
- 56 Tebbutt NC, Parry MM, Zannino D, Strickland AH, Van Hazel GA, Pavlakis N, Ganju V, Mellor D, Dobrovic A, Gebski VJ; Australasian Gastro-Intestinal Trials Group (AGITG). Docetaxel plus cetuximab as second-line treatment for docetaxel-refractory oesophagogastric cancer: the AGITG ATTAX2 trial. *Br J Cancer* 2013; **108**: 771-774 [PMID: 23412099 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2013.41]
- 57 Park SH, Kim YS, Hong J, Park J, Nam E, Cho EK, Shin DB, Lee JH, Lee WK, Chung M. Mitomycin C plus S-1 as second-line therapy in patients with advanced gastric cancer: a noncomparative phase II study. *Anticancer Drugs* 2008; 19: 303-307 [PMID: 18510177]
- 58 Miranda MB, Hartmann JT, Al-Batran SE, Kripp M, Gencer D, Hochhaus A, Hofheinz RD, Merx K. Mitomycin C and capecitabine in pretreated patients with metastatic gastric cancer: a multicenter phase II study. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* 2014; 140: 829-837 [PMID: 24556803 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-014-1619-1]
- 59 Hamaguchi T, Shirao K, Yamamichi N, Hyodo I, Koizumi W, Seki S, Imamura T, Honma H, Ohtsu A, Boku N, Mukai T, Yamamoto S, Fukuda H, Yoshida S; Gastrointestinal Oncology Study Group of Japan Clinical Oncology Group. A phase II study of sequential methotrexate and 5-fluorouracil chemotherapy in previously treated gastric cancer: a report from the Gastrointestinal Oncology Group of the Japan Clinical Oncology Group, JCOG 9207 trial. Jpn J Clin



Oncol 2008; 38: 432-437 [PMID: 18515821 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/ hyn043]

- 60 Sencan O, Buyukcelik A, Yalcin B, Boruban MC, Akbulut H, Demirkazik A, Senler FC, Onur H, Icli F. The symptomatic benefit (the clinical benefit response) from the second-line chemotherapy in patients with advanced gastric adenocarcinoma. *Eur J Cancer Care* (Engl) 2008; 17: 26-32 [PMID: 18181888 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2354.2007.00798.x]
- 61 Martin-Richard M, Gallego R, Pericay C, Garcia Foncillas J, Queralt B, Casado E, Barriuso J, Iranzo V, Juez I, Visa L, Saigi E, Barnadas A, Garcia-Albeniz X, Maurel J. Multicenter phase II study of oxaliplatin and sorafenib in advanced gastric adenocarcinoma after failure of cisplatin and fluoropyrimidine treatment. A GEMCAD study. *Invest New Drugs* 2013; **31**: 1573-1579 [PMID: 24077981 DOI: 10.1007/s10637-013-0020-2]
- 62 Thuss-Patience PC, Kretzschmar A, Bichev D, Deist T, Hinke A, Breithaupt K, Dogan Y, Gebauer B, Schumacher G, Reichardt P. Survival advantage for irinotecan versus best supportive care as second-line chemotherapy in gastric cancer--a randomised phase III study of the Arbeitsgemeinschaft Internistische Onkologie (AIO). *Eur J Cancer* 2011; **47**: 2306-2314 [PMID: 21742485 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2011.06.002]
- 63 Kang JH, Lee SI, Lim do H, Park KW, Oh SY, Kwon HC, Hwang IG, Lee SC, Nam E, Shin DB, Lee J, Park JO, Park YS, Lim HY, Kang WK, Park SH. Salvage chemotherapy for pretreated gastric cancer: a randomized phase III trial comparing chemotherapy plus best supportive care with best supportive care alone. *J Clin Oncol* 2012; 30: 1513-1518 [PMID: 22412140 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2011.39.4585]
- 64 Hironaka S, Ueda S, Yasui H, Nishina T, Tsuda M, Tsumura T, Sugimoto N, Shimodaira H, Tokunaga S, Moriwaki T, Esaki T, Nagase M, Fujitani K, Yamaguchi K, Ura T, Hamamoto Y, Morita S, Okamoto I, Boku N, Hyodo I. Randomized, open-label, phase III study comparing irinotecan with paclitaxel in patients with advanced gastric cancer without severe peritoneal metastasis after failure of prior combination chemotherapy using fluoropyrimidine plus platinum: WJOG 4007 trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2013; **31**: 4438-4444 [PMID: 24190112 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.48.5805]
- 65 Ford HE, Marshall A, Bridgewater JA, Janowitz T, Coxon FY, Wadsley J, Mansoor W, Fyfe D, Madhusudan S, Middleton GW, Swinson D, Falk S, Chau I, Cunningham D, Kareclas P, Cook N, Blazeby JM, Dunn JA; COUGAR-02 Investigators. Docetaxel versus active symptom control for refractory oesophagogastric adenocarcinoma (COUGAR-02): an open-label, phase 3 randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; 15: 78-86 [PMID: 24332238 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70549-7]
- 66 Higuchi K, Tanabe S, Shimada K, Hosaka H, Sasaki E, Nakayama N, Takeda Y, Moriwaki T, Amagai K, Sekikawa T, Sakuyama T, Kanda T, Sasaki T, Azuma M, Takahashi F, Takeuchi M, Koizumi W; Tokyo Cooperative Oncology Group, Tokyo, Japan. Biweekly irinotecan plus cisplatin versus irinotecan alone as second-line treatment for advanced gastric cancer: a randomised phase III trial (TCOG GI-0801/BIRIP trial). *Eur J Cancer* 2014; **50**: 1437-1445 [PMID: 24560487 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.01.020]
- 67 Nishikawa K, Fujitani K, Inagaki H, Akamaru Y, Tokunaga S, Takagi M, Tamura S, Sugimoto N, Shigematsu T, Yoshikawa T, Ishiguro T, Nakamura M, Morita S, Miyashita Y, Tsuburaya A, Sakamoto J, Tsujinaka T. Randomised phase III trial of secondline irinotecan plus cisplatin versus irinotecan alone in patients with advanced gastric cancer refractory to S-1 monotherapy: TRICS trial. *Eur J Cancer* 2015; **51**: 808-816 [PMID: 25797356 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ejca.2015.02.009]
- 68 Kim HS, Kim HJ, Kim SY, Kim TY, Lee KW, Baek SK, Kim TY, Ryu MH, Nam BH, Zang DY; REGARD Trial Investigators. Second-line chemotherapy versus supportive cancer treatment in advanced gastric cancer: a meta-analysis. *Ann Oncol* 2013; 24: 2850-2854 [PMID: 23942775 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdt351]
- 69 Fuchs CS, Tomasek J, Yong CJ, Dumitru F, Passalacqua R, Goswami C, Safran H, dos Santos LV, Aprile G, Ferry DR, Melichar B, Tehfe M, Topuzov E, Zalcberg JR, Chau I, Campbell

W, Sivanandan C, Pikiel J, Koshiji M, Hsu Y, Liepa AM, Gao L, Schwartz JD, Tabernero J. Ramucirumab monotherapy for previously treated advanced gastric or gastro-oesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (REGARD): an international, randomised, multicentre, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 2014; **383**: 31-39 [PMID: 24094768 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61719-5]

- 70 Wilke H, Muro K, Van Cutsem E, Oh SC, Bodoky G, Shimada Y, Hironaka S, Sugimoto N, Lipatov O, Kim TY, Cunningham D, Rougier P, Komatsu Y, Ajani J, Emig M, Carlesi R, Ferry D, Chandrawansa K, Schwartz JD, Ohtsu A; RAINBOW Study Group. Ramucirumab plus paclitaxel versus placebo plus paclitaxel in patients with previously treated advanced gastric or gastrooesophageal junction adenocarcinoma (RAINBOW): a double-blind, randomised phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; **15**: 1224-1235 [PMID: 25240821 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70420-6]
- 71 Spratlin JL, Cohen RB, Eadens M, Gore L, Camidge DR, Diab S, Leong S, O'Bryant C, Chow LQ, Serkova NJ, Meropol NJ, Lewis NL, Chiorean EG, Fox F, Youssoufian H, Rowinsky EK, Eckhardt SG. Phase I pharmacologic and biologic study of ramucirumab (IMC-1121B), a fully human immunoglobulin G1 monoclonal antibody targeting the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-2. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; 28: 780-787 [PMID: 20048182 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2009.23.7537]
- 72 Qin SK. Phase III study of apatinib in advanced gastric cancer: A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2014; 32: 5s
- 73 Wilhelm SM, Dumas J, Adnane L, Lynch M, Carter CA, Schütz G, Thierauch KH, Zopf D. Regorafenib (BAY 73-4506): a new oral multikinase inhibitor of angiogenic, stromal and oncogenic receptor tyrosine kinases with potent preclinical antitumor activity. *Int J Cancer* 2011; **129**: 245-255 [PMID: 21170960 DOI: 10.1002/ ijc.25864]
- 74 Sjoquist KM, Tsobanis E, Martin A, Kang YK, Bang YJ, O' Callaghan CJ, Tebbutt NC, Rha SY, Lee J, Cho JY, Lipton LR, Burnell MJ, Alcindor T, Strickland A, Wong M, Kim JW, Simes J, Zalcberg JR, Goldstein D. INTEGRATE: A randomized phase II double-blind placebo-controlled study of regorafenib in refractory advanced oesophagogastric cancer (AOGC)—A study by the Australasian Gastrointestinal Trials Group (AGITG), first results. J Clin Oncol 2015; 33 (suppl 3; abstr 9)
- 75 Hecht JR, Bang YJ, Qin S, Chung HC, Xu JM, Park JO, Jeziorski K, Shparyk Y, Hoff PF, Sobrero AF, Salman P, Li J, Protsenko S, Buyse ME, Afenjar K, Kaneko T, Kemner A, Santillana S, Press MF, Slamon DJ. Lapatinib in combination with capecitabine plus oxaliplatin (CapeOx) in HER2-positive advanced or metastatic gastric, esophageal, or gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma (AC): The TRIO-013/LOGiC Trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2013; **31** (suppl; abstr LBA4001)
- 76 Satoh T, Xu RH, Chung HC, Sun GP, Doi T, Xu JM, Tsuji A, Omuro Y, Li J, Wang JW, Miwa H, Qin SK, Chung IJ, Yeh KH, Feng JF, Mukaiyama A, Kobayashi M, Ohtsu A, Bang YJ. Lapatinib plus paclitaxel versus paclitaxel alone in the second-line treatment of HER2-amplified advanced gastric cancer in Asian populations: TyTAN--a randomized, phase III study. *J Clin Oncol* 2014; **32**: 2039-2049 [PMID: 24868024 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2013.53.6136]
- 77 Dutton SJ, Ferry DR, Blazeby JM, Abbas H, Dahle-Smith A, Mansoor W, Thompson J, Harrison M, Chatterjee A, Falk S, Garcia-Alonso A, Fyfe DW, Hubner RA, Gamble T, Peachey L, Davoudianfar M, Pearson SR, Julier P, Jankowski J, Kerr R, Petty RD. Gefitinib for oesophageal cancer progressing after chemotherapy (COG): a phase 3, multicentre, double-blind, placebocontrolled randomised trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; **15**: 894-904 [PMID: 24950987 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70024-5]
- 78 Ohtsu A, Ajani JA, Bai YX, Bang YJ, Chung HC, Pan HM, Sahmoud T, Shen L, Yeh KH, Chin K, Muro K, Kim YH, Ferry D, Tebbutt NC, Al-Batran SE, Smith H, Costantini C, Rizvi S, Lebwohl D, Van Cutsem E. Everolimus for previously treated advanced gastric cancer: results of the randomized, double-blind, phase III GRANITE-1 study. *J Clin Oncol* 2013; **31**: 3935-3943 [PMID: 24043745 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.48.3552]

- 79 Smolen GA, Sordella R, Muir B, Mohapatra G, Barmettler A, Archibald H, Kim WJ, Okimoto RA, Bell DW, Sgroi DC, Christensen JG, Settleman J, Haber DA. Amplification of MET may identify a subset of cancers with extreme sensitivity to the selective tyrosine kinase inhibitor PHA-665752. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2006; 103: 2316-2321 [PMID: 16461907 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.0508776103]
- 80 Nakajima M, Sawada H, Yamada Y, Watanabe A, Tatsumi M, Yamashita J, Matsuda M, Sakaguchi T, Hirao T, Nakano H. The prognostic significance of amplification and overexpression of c-met and c-erb B-2 in human gastric carcinomas. *Cancer* 1999; 85: 1894-1902 [PMID: 10223227 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(1999 0501)85:9<1894::AID-CNCR3>3.0.CO;2-J]
- 81 Taniguchi K, Yonemura Y, Nojima N, Hirono Y, Fushida S, Fujimura T, Miwa K, Endo Y, Yamamoto H, Watanabe H. The relation between the growth patterns of gastric carcinoma and the expression of hepatocyte growth factor receptor (c-met), autocrine motility factor receptor, and urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor. *Cancer* 1998; 82: 2112-2122 [PMID: 9610690 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19980601)82:11<2112::AID-CNCR5>3.0.CO;2-X]
- 82 Wu CW, Li AF, Chi CW, Chung WW, Liu TY, Lui WY, P'eng FK. Hepatocyte growth factor and Met/HGF receptors in patients with gastric adenocarcinoma. *Oncol Rep* 1998; 5: 817-822 [PMID: 9625824]
- 83 Janjigian YY, Tang LH, Coit DG, Kelsen DP, Francone TD, Weiser MR, Jhanwar SC, Shah MA. MET expression and amplification in patients with localized gastric cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2011; 20: 1021-1027 [PMID: 21393565 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-1080]
- 84 Lennerz JK, Kwak EL, Ackerman A, Michael M, Fox SB, Bergethon K, Lauwers GY, Christensen JG, Wilner KD, Haber DA, Salgia R, Bang YJ, Clark JW, Solomon BJ, Iafrate AJ. MET amplification identifies a small and aggressive subgroup of esophagogastric adenocarcinoma with evidence of responsiveness to crizotinib. *J Clin Oncol* 2011; **29**: 4803-4810 [PMID: 22042947 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2011.35.4928]
- 85 Drebber U, Baldus SE, Nolden B, Grass G, Bollschweiler E, Dienes HP, Hölscher AH, Mönig SP. The overexpression of c-met as a prognostic indicator for gastric carcinoma compared to p53 and p21 nuclear accumulation. *Oncol Rep* 2008; **19**: 1477-1483 [PMID: 18497953]
- 86 Shah MA, Wainberg ZA, Catenacci DV, Hochster HS, Ford J, Kunz P, Lee FC, Kallender H, Cecchi F, Rabe DC, Keer H, Martin AM, Liu Y, Gagnon R, Bonate P, Liu L, Gilmer T, Bottaro DP. Phase II study evaluating 2 dosing schedules of oral foretinib (GSK1363089), cMET/VEGFR2 inhibitor, in patients with metastatic gastric cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e54014 [PMID: 23516391 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0054014]
- 87 ClinicalTrials.gov. First-Line Treatment for Locally Advanced or Metastatic Mesenchymal Epithelial Transition Factor (MET) -Positive Gastric, Lower Esophageal, or Gastroesophageal Junction (GEJ) Adenocarcinoma (RILOMET-1). Available from: URL: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT01697072
- 88 ClinicalTrials.gov. A Study of Onartuzumab (MetMAb) in Combination With mFOLFOX6 in Patients With Metastatic HER2-Negative And Met-Positive Gastroesophageal Cancer (MetGastric). Available from: URL: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT01662869
- 89 Iveson T, Donehower RC, Davidenko I, Tjulandin S, Deptala A, Harrison M, Nirni S, Lakshmaiah K, Thomas A, Jiang Y, Zhu M, Tang R, Anderson A, Dubey S, Oliner KS, Loh E. Rilotumumab in combination with epirubicin, cisplatin, and capecitabine as first-line treatment for gastric or oesophagogastric junction adenocarcinoma: an open-label, dose de-escalation phase 1b study and a doubleblind, randomised phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; 15: 1007-1018 [PMID: 24965569 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70023-3]
- 90 Kwak EL, LoRusso P, Hamid O, Janku F, Kittaneh M, Catenacci DVT, Chan E, Bekaii-Saab TS, Amore B, Hwang YC, Tang R, Ngarmchamnanrith G, Hong DS. Clinical activity of AMG 337, an

oral MET kinase inhibitor, in adult patients (pts) with MET-amplified gastroesophageal junction (GEJ), gastric (G), or esophageal (E) cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2015; **33** (suppl 3; abstr 1)

- 91 Shah M, Cho JY, Huat IT, Tebbutt NC, Yen CJ, Kang A, Shames DS, Bu L, Kang YK. Randomized phase II study of FOLFOX /-MET inhibitor, onartuzumab (O), in advanced gastroesophageal adenocarcinoma (GEC). J Clin Oncol 2015; 33 (suppl 3; abstr 2)
- 92 Keir ME, Liang SC, Guleria I, Latchman YE, Qipo A, Albacker LA, Koulmanda M, Freeman GJ, Sayegh MH, Sharpe AH. Tissue expression of PD-L1 mediates peripheral T cell tolerance. *J Exp Med* 2006; 203: 883-895 [PMID: 16606670 DOI: 10.1084/jem.20051776]
- 93 Muro K, Bang Y, Shankaran V, Geva R, Catenacci DVT, Gupta S, Eder JP, Berger R, Gonzalez EJ, Pulini J, Ray AB, Dolled-Filhart M, Emancipator K, Pathiraja K, Shu X, Koshiji MR, Cheng J, Chung HC. A phase 1b study of pembrolizumab (Pembro; MK-3475) in patients (Pts) with advanced gastric cancer. *Ann Oncol* 2014; 25 (suppl 4; abstr LBA15) [DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdu438.15]
- 94 Kang B, Guo RF, Tan XH, Zhao M, Tang ZB, Lu YY. Expression status of ataxia-telangiectasia-mutated gene correlated with prognosis in advanced gastric cancer. *Mutat Res* 2008; 638: 17-25 [PMID: 17928013 DOI: 10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2007.08.013]
- 95 Yang L, Kuang LG, Zheng HC, Li JY, Wu DY, Zhang SM, Xin Y. PTEN encoding product: a marker for tumorigenesis and progression of gastric carcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2003; 9: 35-39 [PMID: 12508347]
- 96 Fenoglio-Preiser CM, Wang J, Stemmermann GN, Noffsinger A. TP53 and gastric carcinoma: a review. *Hum Mutat* 2003; 21: 258-270 [PMID: 12619111 DOI: 10.1002/humu.10180]
- 97 De Dosso S, Zanellato E, Nucifora M, Boldorini R, Sonzogni A, Biffi R, Fazio N, Bucci E, Beretta O, Crippa S, Saletti P, Frattini M. ERCC1 predicts outcome in patients with gastric cancer treated with adjuvant cisplatin-based chemotherapy. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2013; **72**: 159-165 [PMID: 23645290 DOI: 10.1007/ s00280-013-2181-2]
- 98 Kelley MR. DNA Repair in cancer therapy. Molecular targets and clinical applications. United Kingdom: Elsevier Inc, 2012
- 99 Bang YJ, Im SA, Lee KW, Cho JY, Song EK, Lee KH, Kim EH, Park JO, Chun HG, Zang DY, Fielding A, Rowbottom J, Kim WH. Olaparib plus paclitaxel in patients with recurrent or metastatic gastric cancer: A randomized, double-blind phase II study. J Clin Oncol 2013; 31 (suppl; abstr 4013)
- 100 Ornitz DM, Xu J, Colvin JS, McEwen DG, MacArthur CA, Coulier F, Gao G, Goldfarb M. Receptor specificity of the fibroblast growth factor family. *J Biol Chem* 1996; 271: 15292-15297 [PMID: 8663044 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.271.25.15292]
- 101 Sleeman M, Fraser J, McDonald M, Yuan S, White D, Grandison P, Kumble K, Watson JD, Murison JG. Identification of a new fibroblast growth factor receptor, FGFR5. *Gene* 2001; 271: 171-182 [PMID: 11418238 DOI: 10.1016/S0378-1119(01)00518-2]
- 102 Shin EY, Lee BH, Yang JH, Shin KS, Lee GK, Yun HY, Song YJ, Park SC, Kim EG. Up-regulation and co-expression of fibroblast growth factor receptors in human gastric cancer. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* 2000; **126**: 519-528 [PMID: 11003564 DOI: 10.1007/ s004320000128]
- 103 Ye Y, Shi Y, Zhou Y, Du C, Wang C, Zhan H, Zheng B, Cao X, Sun MH, Fu H. The fibroblast growth factor receptor-4 Arg388 allele is associated with gastric cancer progression. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2010; 17: 3354-3361 [PMID: 20844967 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-010-1323-6]
- 104 Shen YY, Lu YC, Shen DP, Liu YJ, Su XY, Zhu GS, Yin XL, Ni XZ. Fibroblast growth factor receptor 4 Gly388Arg polymorphism in Chinese gastric cancer patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 4568-4575 [PMID: 23901234 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i28.4568]
- 105 Murase H, Inokuchi M, Takagi Y, Kato K, Kojima K, Sugihara K. Prognostic significance of the co-overexpression of fibroblast growth factor receptors 1, 2 and 4 in gastric cancer. *Mol Clin Oncol* 2014; 2: 509-517 [PMID: 24940486 DOI: 10.3892/mco.2014.293]
- 106 Xie L, Su X, Zhang L, Yin X, Tang L, Zhang X, Xu Y, Gao Z, Liu K, Zhou M, Gao B, Shen D, Zhang L, Ji J, Gavine PR, Zhang J, Kilgour E, Zhang X, Ji Q. FGFR2 gene amplification in gastric cancer predicts sensitivity to the selective FGFR inhibitor AZD4547.

Clin Cancer Res 2013; **19**: 2572-2583 [PMID: 23493349 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-3898]

- 107 ClinicalTrials.gov. Efficacy and Safety of AZD4547 Versus Paclitaxel in Advanced Gastric or Gastro-oesophageal Junction Cancer Patients (SHINE). Available from: URL: https://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT01457846
- 108 Catalano V, Graziano F, Santini D, D'Emidio S, Baldelli AM, Rossi D, Vincenzi B, Giordani P, Alessandroni P, Testa E, Tonini G, Catalano G. Second-line chemotherapy for patients with advanced gastric cancer: who may benefit? *Br J Cancer* 2008; **99**: 1402-1407 [PMID: 18971936 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6604732]
- 109 Kanagavel D, Pokataev IA, Fedyanin MY, Tryakin AA, Bazin IS, Narimanov MN, Yakovleva ES, Garin AM, Tjulandin SA. A prognostic model in patients treated for metastatic gastric cancer with second-line chemotherapy. *Ann Oncol* 2010; 21: 1779-1785 [PMID: 20150573 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdq032]
- 110 Hasegawa H, Fujitani K, Nakazuru S, Hirao M, Mita E, Tsujinaka T. Optimal indications for second-line chemotherapy in advanced gastric cancer. *Anticancer Drugs* 2012; 23: 465-470 [PMID: 22227714 DOI: 10.1097/CAD.0b013e3283504442]
- 111 Park SH, Lee WK, Chung M, Bang SM, Cho EK, Lee JH, Shin DB. Quality of life in patients with advanced gastric cancer treated with second-line chemotherapy. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2006; **57**: 289-294 [PMID: 16010588 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-005-0055-y]
- 112 **Iacovelli R**, Pietrantonio F, Farcomeni A, Maggi C, Palazzo A, Ricchini F, de Braud F, Di Bartolomeo M. Chemotherapy or targeted therapy as second-line treatment of advanced gastric cancer. A

systematic review and meta-analysis of published studies. *PLoS One* 2014; **9**: e108940 [PMID: 25268988 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0108940]

- 113 Hasegawa S, Furukawa Y, Li M, Satoh S, Kato T, Watanabe T, Katagiri T, Tsunoda T, Yamaoka Y, Nakamura Y. Genome-wide analysis of gene expression in intestinal-type gastric cancers using a complementary DNA microarray representing 23,040 genes. *Cancer Res* 2002; 62: 7012-7017 [PMID: 12460921]
- 114 Inoue H, Matsuyama A, Mimori K, Ueo H, Mori M. Prognostic score of gastric cancer determined by cDNA microarray. *Clin Cancer Res* 2002; 8: 3475-3479 [PMID: 12429637]
- 115 Boussioutas A, Li H, Liu J, Waring P, Lade S, Holloway AJ, Taupin D, Gorringe K, Haviv I, Desmond PV, Bowtell DD. Distinctive patterns of gene expression in premalignant gastric mucosa and gastric cancer. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 2569-2577 [PMID: 12750281]
- 116 Chen CN, Lin JJ, Chen JJ, Lee PH, Yang CY, Kuo ML, Chang KJ, Hsieh FJ. Gene expression profile predicts patient survival of gastric cancer after surgical resection. *J Clin Oncol* 2005; 23: 7286-7295 [PMID: 16145069 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2004.00.2253]
- 117 Tay ST, Leong SH, Yu K, Aggarwal A, Tan SY, Lee CH, Wong K, Visvanathan J, Lim D, Wong WK, Soo KC, Kon OL, Tan P. A combined comparative genomic hybridization and expression microarray analysis of gastric cancer reveals novel molecular subtypes. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 3309-3316 [PMID: 12810664]
- 118 Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network. Comprehensive molecular characterization of gastric adenocarcinoma. *Nature* 2014; 513: 202-209 [PMID: 25079317 DOI: 10.1038/nature13480]

P-Reviewer: Nomura S S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: A E-Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11636 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11636-11653 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Emerging blood-based biomarkers for detection of gastric cancer

Zane Kalniņa, Irēna Meistere, Ilze Kikuste, Ivars Tolmanis, Pawel Zayakin, Aija Linē

Zane Kalniņa, Irēna Meistere, Pawel Zayakin, Aija Linē, Latvian Biomedical Research and Study Centre, Riga, 1067 LV, Latvia

Ilze Kikuste, Ivars Tolmanis, Digestive Diseases Centre GASTRO, Riga, 1006 LV, Latvia

Ilze Kikuste, Faculty of Medicine, University of Latvia, Riga, 1586 LV, Latvia

Author contributions: Kalniņa Z and Meistere I equally contributed to the collection of data and writing the manuscript; Kikuste I and Tolmanis I contributed to collection of data and writing individual sections of the manuscript; Zayakin P assisted in collection of data; Linē A supervised the work and revised the manuscript.

Supported by ERDF project, No. 2013/0052/2DP/2.1.1.1.0/ 13APIA/VIAA/019.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to report.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Aija Linē, PhD, Latvian Biomedical Research and Study Centre, Cancer Biomarker Group, Ratsupites Str 1, k-1, LV-1067, Riga, 1067 LV, Latvia. aija@biomed.lu.lv Telephone: +371-7808208 Fax: +371-7442407

Received: May 9, 2015 Peer-review started: May 11, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 8, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Early detection and efficient monitoring of tumor dynamics are prerequisites for reducing disease burden and mortality, and for improving the management of patients with gastric cancer (GC). Blood-based biomarker assays for the detection of early-stage GC could be of great relevance both for population-wide or risk groupbased screening programs, while circulating biomarkers that reflect the genetic make-up and dynamics of the tumor would allow monitoring of treatment efficacy, predict recurrences and assess the genetic heterogeneity of the tumor. Recent research to identify blood-based biomarkers of GC has resulted in the identification of a wide variety of cancer-associated molecules, including various proteins, autoantibodies against tumor associated antigens, cell-free DNA fragments, mRNAs and various non-coding RNAs, circulating tumor cells and cancer-derived extracellular vesicles. Each type of these biomarkers provides different information on the disease status, has different advantages and disadvantages, and distinct clinical usefulness. In the current review, we summarize the recent developments in blood-based GC biomarker discovery, discuss the origin of various types of biomarkers and their clinical usefulness and the technological challenges in the development of biomarker assays for clinical use.

Key words: Gastric cancer; Biomarker; Liquid biopsy; Cell-free DNA; Cell-free RNA; Extracellular vesicles; Autoantibodies; Proteomics

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Core tip: The identification of blood-based biomarkers that could reliably detect the presence of earlystage gastric cancer or provide means to monitor the tumor dynamics is an unmet clinical need. Recently, considerable effort has been devoted to discovering various types of cancer-associated molecules in the blood of gastric cancer patients, and this has resulted in establishing biomarker models with remarkably high sensitivity and specificity. However, a validation in large-scale studies and a head-to-head comparison of the biomarker models and technologies are required before these biomarkers can be used in routine clinical practice.

Kalniņa Z, Meistere I, Kikuste I, Tolmanis I, Zayakin P, Linē A. Emerging blood-based biomarkers for detection of gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11636-11653 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11636.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11636

INTRODUCTION

Although the incidence of gastric cancer (GC) has decreased in most parts of the world, with estimated 952000 new cases and 723000 deaths from GC in 2012, it still accounts for approximately 6.8% of all cases and 8.8% of cancer-related deaths worldwide^[1]. The incidence rates vary significantly across the globe, being the highest in Eastern Asia, followed by Central and Eastern Europe and rates are the lowest in North America and Western Africa^[1,2]. The main type of GC is adenocarcinoma (approximately 95%), which can be further categorized into an intestinal and a diffuse type according to Lauren's classification^[3]. Intestinaltype gastric adenocarcinoma, the most common subtype of GC, develops through a well-described sequence of histopathological stages from normal mucosa to chronic gastritis, chronic atrophic gastritis followed by intestinal metaplasia, dysplasia and finally to adenocarcinoma, with H. pylori infection, which is recognized as the main underlying cause of pangastric mucosal inflammation^[4,5]. Thus, the main risk factors for GC are chronic infection with H. pylori and the presence of the above-listed precancerous lesions, whereas a relatively smaller proportion of GC cases are linked to a genetic predisposition and dietary factors^[6,7].

The high mortality rate in GC mostly results from its detection at late stages. Most GC cases are detected at stage III A-IV, when the estimated 5-year survival ranges from 7%-27% and the median survival is less than 12 mo^[8,9]. On the contrary, early GC that is limited to the submucosal layer is curable by endoscopic mucosal dissection or minimallyinvasive surgery^[10]. Early GC detection, however, is hampered by the lack of specific symptoms before it has spread beyond the original site. Thus, organized screening programs that aim to detect pre-cancerous lesions and early-stage GC seem to be a main tool for reducing GC-related mortality, but such programs have been implemented only in some Asian countries^[11]. Upper endoscopy is the primary screening technique in most of the programs and the gold standard for confirmation of the diagnosis^[6,11]. However, endoscopy is an invasive technique with uncommon but serious side effects and a relatively high cost, and the results are highly dependent on the skill of the endoscopist^[6]. Therefore, GC screening in low GC incidence areas and low-income countries is not practical, and is likely to be associated with low participation rates in the screening programs.

Currently, the only non-invasive test that has been used for GC detection is the pepsinogen (PG) test. PGs are pro-enzymes that are converted into the proteolytic enzyme pepsin. PGs are mainly synthesized and secreted by the gastric chief cells and their serum levels indirectly reflect secretion in the stomach^[12]. PGI is exclusively produced by the corpus mucosa, while PG II is also secreted by the cardiac and pyloric glands and the proximal duodenal mucosa^[13]. Low PGI levels and a low PG I /PG II ratio are indicators of atrophic changes in the gastric corpus. PG tests can detect gastric mucosal atrophy with a sensitivity of 66.7%-84.6% and a specificity of 73.5%-87.1%^[14-16], whereas the sensitivity for GC detection ranges from 36.8%-62.3%^[17-19], which is not acceptable in population-based screening settings. Thus, the PG test can be administered in a two-stage screening approach as a primary screening test to identify individuals who are at an elevated GC risk, and these high-risk individuals are then referred for endoscopic examination followed by the histological analysis of gastric biopsy^[11].

In recent years, considerable effort has been devoted to the discovery of novel blood-based biomarkers that are suitable for the development of non-invasive tests to detect GC at an early stage or to monitor tumor dynamics. Such biomarkers may include quantitatively- or structurally-altered proteins, cancer-associated autoantibodies, cell-free nucleic acids (cfNAs), circulating tumor cells (CTCs), cancerderived extracellular vesicles (EVs) and metabolites. In the current review, we provide an overview of recently-discovered blood-based GC biomarkers, and discuss their origin and mechanisms of release into the bloodstream, and also their potential clinical usefulness.

CRITERIA FOR BIOMARKERS APPLICABLE TO CANCER CONTROL PROGRAMS

In 2013, a Working Group of international experts established by the International Agency for Research on Cancer made recommendations for GC control



and concluded that a decisive public health action to include GC in cancer control programs is required; however, interventions should be tailored to the local conditions, taking into account the prevalence, costbenefit ratio and adverse consequences^[20]. Prevention strategies should aim to reduce both GC incidence and mortality. Primary prevention strategies are focused on preventing exposure to GC risk factors, for example, by eradicating Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection or modifying patients' diet and lifestyle, while secondary prevention strategies aim to identify patients with early-stage GC or precancerous lesions, who would then undergo endoscopic surveillance^[6,11]. Tertiary prevention aims to control the symptoms and morbidity of established cancer. Blood-based biomarkers for the detection of early-stage, residual or recurrent cancers could be highly relevant for both secondary and tertiary prevention strategies.

Ideally, a biomarker that is used in populationwide screening programs should be stable and robustly measurable in plasma or serum using routine laboratory equipment, appear in the bloodstream before the clinical signs and symptoms arise, should discriminate between cancer and inflammatory diseases and should have high positive and negative predictive values. However, the relatively low prevalence of GC in most parts of the world, except for Eastern Asia, suggests that even biomarker assays with high sensitivity and specificity would have a low positive predictive value (PPV). For example, if a hypothetical biomarker assay with a sensitivity of 95% and specificity of 98% would be applied to screen 100000 asymptomatic individuals in a medium-incidence area such as Eastern Europe (with GC prevalence of 0.04%), 38 true positives, 2 false negatives and approximately 2000 false positives would be detected, thus yielding PPV of only 1.87%.

A biomarker for detecting residual or recurrent cancer, however, must reflect the tumor dynamics. For example, it should be rapidly cleared from the circulation after complete tumor removal, and it should be able to detect incompletely-resected tumor and to increase in the circulation before the clinical signs of recurrence.

PROTEOMIC BIOMARKERS

Proteomic analyses can provide information on a complex composition of proteins that are differentially expressed in blood specimens from cancer patients and healthy donors that could be used for cancer biomarker discovery. The flowchart of serum proteomic analysis usually consists of protein extraction and separation performed by 2-dimensional gel electrophoresis (2-DE), difference gel electrophoresis (2D-DIGE), surfaceenhanced laser desorption/ionization (SELDI), Liquid Chip and other approaches. These are followed by diagnostic model determination or protein identification through MS and bioinformatics, after which identified proteins are verified using conventional techniques such as Western blot and ELISA (technology approaches reviewed by Liu *et al*^[21]). The current challenges in blood-borne biomarker discovery include variability of sample preparation and pre-treatment as well as interlaboratory analytical variability of different instruments used in discovery and validation studies. Another issue is the choice of sample type used for proteome analyses - serum seems to be the most common choice because of its availability in biobanks and thus, it is frequently used in studies. However, the Human Proteome Organisation recommends the use of plasma for proteomic studies to reduce the variability caused by the coagulation process^[22].

Many proteomic studies of serum biomarkers for GC detection have been published in the last 10 years (reviewed in detail by Liu et al^[21] and Lin et al^[23]), and examples of biomarker models are listed in Table 1. In one of the pioneering studies, Ebert et al^[24] analyzed serum from GC patients with SELDI-TOF-MS and Protein-Chip technology in combination with a patternmatching algorithm and built a classifier ensemble that consists of 50 decision trees that achieved 100% sensitivity and 96.7% specificity (including both, intestinal and diffuse type GC). Moreover, this classifier could detect early stage GC with sensitivity of 89.9%. Liu et al^[25] showed that there were three differentiallyexpressed peaks identified by screening serum samples from 65 GC and 53 cancer-free individuals, including patients with chronic superficial gastritis and chronic atrophic gastritis. The combined use of the three biomarkers, which were identified as fibrinogen α chain, apolipoprotein A-II and apolipoprotein C-I, distinguished the cancer group from the control group with a sensitivity of 93.85% and a specificity of 94.34% in an independent validation set. In another study, Li et al^[26] found a six-feature proteomic model by applying SELDI-TOF-MS analysis that effectively distinguished GC samples from control samples with a sensitivity of 93.5% and specificity of 91.6%. In addition, they observed that three of the peaks were differentially expressed between patients with stage I GC and advanced GC (accuracy 88.9%). Other groups have reported using the SELDI-MS application to analyze the serum profile from GC patients, and they showed an overall high sensitivity and specificity (over 90% and 80%, respectively)^[27-32]. However, these promising results have to be validated in larger multicenter studies because the SELDI-MS approach has several disadvantages, as follows: the results lack consistency among research groups, the reproducibility is low and it cannot directly identify proteins^[33].

Other approaches besides SELDI-MS have been used. Yang *et al*^[34], using magnetic beads, separated peptidome from GC patients' serum using matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization - time of flight (MALDI-TOF) MS, and they found 11 differentially-expressed proteins and the two most promising of them could detect GC patients with 95.2% sensitivity

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Table 1 Proteomics-based biomarker models for detection of gastric cancer							
Biomarker model	Approach used	Sample size and type (cancer/controls)	Diagnostic value ¹	Ref.			
Five peaks - 3316, 6629, 3217, 3952,	MB-WCX,	T: GC = 32/HC = 32	AUC = 0.86-0.99 for individual features (<i>P</i> < 0.001),	Yang et al ^[148] ,			
6431 Da	MALDI-TOF-MS	V: GC = 30	Sn = 79.3%, Sp = 86.5%	2012			
		(GC I - II = 8)/HC = 30	Sn = 71.7% for early stage GC				
1546 Da (SERPINA1)	MB-WCX,	T: GC = 70/HC = 72	AUC (1546 Da) = 0.83	Yang et al ^[34] ,			
5335 Da (ENOSF1)	MALDI-TOF-MS;	V: GC = 36/HC = 36,	(P < 0.001),	2015			
. ,	ELISA for validation	BGD = 30,	AUC (5335 Da) = 0.87				
		other cancers = 108	(P < 0.001) - calculated for training set; in validation set SERPINA1 concentration was significantly higher				
			for GC patients than for all other controls ($P < 0.001$)				
			and ENOSF1 concentration was significantly higher for GC patients than HC ($P < 0.001$)				
Fibrinogen α -chain, apolipoprotein	HPLC, LC-MS/MS	T: GC = 65/HC = 30,	Sn = 90.9%,	Liu W et al ^[37] ,			
A- II and apolipoprotein C- I	. ,	BGD = 23	Sp = 90.6%	2012			
		V: GC = 44/ HC = 30,	(P = NA)				
		BGD = 23	· · · ·				
Six peaks at 2873, 3163, 4526, 5762,	Protein Chip SELDI-	GC = 169 (GC I = 27)/	Sn = 93.5%, Sp = 91.6%	Li et al ^[26] ,			
6121 and 7778 m/z; For stage I three peaks at 2873, 6121 and 7778 m/z	TOF-MS	HC = 83	Accuracy for stage I - 88.9%, (P = NA)	2012			
EGFR, proApoA1, ApoA1, TTR, RANTES, VN, DD, IL-6, A2M, CRP,	xMAP (Luminex), ELISA	T: GC = 120/BGD = 101, HC = 19	AUC = 0.95 , ($P < 0.05$)	Ahn <i>et al</i> ^[35] , 2012			
PAI1		V: GC = 95 (GC I - II =	Sn = 88.8%, Sp = 89.7%				
		75)/BGD = 43, HC = 8	Sn (I - II) = 92.3%				
			Sn (tumor size $\leq 2 \text{ cm}$) = 81.8%				
Four peaks at 1867 (tubulin beta	MB-WCX, MALDI-	T: GC = 40/HC = 39	AUC (1867 Da) = 1,	Fan <i>et al</i> ^[30] ,			
chain), 2701 (thymosin beta4 like	TOF-MS	V: GC = 40/GA = 30,	AUC (1467 Da) = 0.83	2013			
protein3), 2094 (cytochrom b-c1		HC = 39	AUC (2701 Da) = 0.71				
subunit), 1467 Da			AUC (2094 Da) = $0.70 (P < 0.05)$				
			Sn = 95.0%, Sp = 97.1%	TA 1			
50 decision trees, 28 masses	Protein Chip SELDI-	T: GC = 41/HC = 49	Sn = 100%, Sp = 96.7%	Ebert <i>et al</i> ^[24] ,			
	TOF-MS,	V: GC = 28; GC I =	For stage I Sn = 89.9%	2004			
		9/HC = 30	(P = NA)				
Three peaks at 3946, 3503 and 15958			Sn = 92.8%, Sp = 86.7%				
Da			For stage 1 Sn = 89.9%				
			(P = NA)				

¹Diagnostic values listed for validation set, if not otherwise stated. A2M: Alfa 2 macroglobulin; Apo: Apolipoprotein; AUC: Area under the curve; BGD: Benign gastric diseases; CRP: C reactive protein; DD: D-dimer; ENOSF1: Isoform 2 of mitochondrial enolase superfamily member 1; EGFR: Epidermal growth factor receptor; GA: Gastric adenoma; GC (I-IV): Gastric cancer (TNM stages); HC: Healthy control; HPLC: High performance liquid chromatography; IL-6: Interleukin 6; LC: Liquid chromatography; MALDI-TOF-MS: Matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization-time of flight-mass spectrometry; MB-WCX: Magnetic bead based weak cation-exchange chromatography; NA: Not available; PAI1: Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1; proApo: Proapolopoprotein; RANTES: Regulated upon activation, normally T-expressed and presumably secreted; SELDI-TOF-MS: Surface-enhanced laser desorption/ionization-time of flight-mass spectrometry; SERPINA1: Serpin peptidase inhibitor clade A (alpha-1 antiproteinase, antitrypsin), member 1; Sn: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; T: Training set; TTR: Transthyretrin; V: Validation set; VN: Vitronectin.

and 93.6% specificity. In another study, Ahn *et al*^[35] constructed a 29-plex array platform based on antibodies against 11 proteins discovered using proteomic approaches and 18 known cancer-associated proteins, and used it to examine serum from 120 GC patients and 120 non-cancerous individuals including 98 gastritis or ulcer patients. They used multivariate classification analysis including 11 analytes (listed in Table 1) that differed between the above-mentioned groups (*P* value < 0.001). They obtained an accuracy > 85% in an independent validation sample set (95 GC and 51 controls).

By evaluating the known individual serum proteins identified using proteomic approaches from the cancer biomarker perspective, the complexity of the plasma proteome has to be taken into account; it has a wide dynamic range covering 10 orders of magnitude starting from albumins as the most abundant proteins and ending with cytokines and interleukins^[36]. Some groups have tried to reduce the plasma proteome complexity by depleting highly abundant protein fractions using different means; however, the results obtained are rather ambiguous. For example, to focus on lower-abundance proteins that might be relevant to cancer, Liu et al^[37] depleted serum of predominant protein fractions and compared GC and healthy donor specimens using 2D-DIGE followed by MS. They detected 12 differentially expressed proteins including plasminogen, apolipoprotein A-IV, kininogen-1, clusterin and complement component C4A. Chong et al^[38] used a combination of proteomic techniques that included highly abundant protein removal and found that plasma protein C9 was significantly increased in GC patients compared with

WJG www.wjgnet.com

the healthy donor group. Increased C9 levels have also been reported in serum samples from patients with acute leukemia and sarcoma as well as autoimmune diseases^[38]. Ebert et al^[39] used MALDI-TOF-MS for screening whole serum samples from 14 GC patients and 14 healthy individuals and found that a peptide fragment increased in cancer patients' serum; the peptide was later identified as fibrinopeptide A (FpA). The authors confirmed its level in serum using ELISA in a larger cohort of GC patients (n = 99), high-risk individuals (n = 13) and controls (n = 111), and they observed increased levels in cancer patients and highrisk individuals compared to normal controls. FpA is a blood coagulation protein that is also reported to be a putative biomarker for GC staging^[32,40]. The above-mentioned apolipoprotein C- I together with C-Ⅲ have been previously reported as diagnostic biomarkers for GC, and the analysis of serum from 103 GC patients and 54 cancer free controls showed decreased expression in the cancer group versus the control group; these results were confirmed using ELISA. The level of apolipoproteins in blood has been reported to be a potential biomarker for various cancers^[41]. Yang *et al*^[34] identified two peptides that were later characterized as fragments of SERPINA1, an inflammation acute phase protein, and ENOSF1 as the most significantly increased peptides in GC patients. Generally, most proteins mentioned above represent highly abundant plasma proteins and their roles as GC-specific diagnostic markers have to be interpreted with caution, because they are known to be part of a blood coagulation system or represent acute phase inflammatory proteins and they have been reported to be associated with other types of cancer. Evidence from a study using a mouse model of breast cancer showed that the host cell and tumor microenvironment-derived protein signature in plasma differs from the signature associated with inflammatory conditions that are not related to cancer, and therefore could be used for early stage cancer detection^[42].

Some studies are focused on posttranslational modification of the serum proteome, such as protein glycosylation^[43-47], because it is known that alterations in protein glycosylation are a common feature of tumor cells. Bones *et al*^[43], using a combination of glycomic techniques and 2D-DIGE, demonstrated an increased level of sialyl Lewis X epitopes that are presented on triantennary glycans in serum from 80 GC patients compared with 10 patients who had benign gastric diseases and 20 healthy donors, and core fucosylated biantennary agalactosyl glycans were present on extracted immunoglobulin G molecules that were associated with increased TNM stage. Ozcan et al^[45], by analyzing serum N-glycan profiles using MALDI-TOF-MS, identified 19 glycans that were differentially expressed among patients with GC, non-atrophic gastritis and duodenal ulcers. The glycan profile of the duodenal ulcer group was similar to that in the GC group. In another study, the serum immunoglobulin

G glycosylation profile was analyzed using Nano-LC-MS, and eight glycans that can distinguish GC from non-atrophic gastritis, eight glycans that differed between GC and duodenal ulcer and three glycans that differentiated between the non-atrophic gastritis and duodenal ulcer groups were identified^[47]. Roy *et al*^[46] used an on-chip lectin microarray-based glycomic approach to analyze tissue and serum samples from patients with GC, chronic gastritis and healthy individuals. They showed that the glycoprofile obtained from the tissue samples deviated more than that from the serum samples. It is likely that the altered glycan profile in serum from cancer patients is related to the inflammatory processes and the host defense response mechanisms during carcinogenesis in general^[43,45,47].

Although highly promising proteomic diagnostic biomarkers have been identified, especially for early GC diagnosis, there are currently no proteomic-based serum biomarker tests available for clinical application. It has become apparent that large-scale validation studies are critical to evaluate the accumulated proteomic data. Currently, the field of proteomic techniques is rapidly evolving, and continuouslyimproving technical performance provides constant and reliable high throughput analysis and increasing technical sensitivity for low concentration plasma protein measurements^[36,48].

CANCER-ASSOCIATED AUTOANTIBODIES

The human immune system senses the presence of cancer before manifestation of the disease^[49]. Hightiter IgG class autoantibodies against specific tumor associated antigens (TAAs) have been found in patients' blood even up to five years before clinical diagnosis, thus demonstrating their potential for the detection of early stage cancer^[50-52]. In addition, autoantibodies have other promising biomarker qualities: they are found in all tumor types that have been analyzed so far^[53,54] and they are highly stable, antigen specific. Unlike the known GC biomarkers such as pepsinogens, CEA and CA19-9, autoantibodies are qualitative, not quantitative, biomarkers. Testing autoantibody reactivity against panels of TAAs using multiplex immunoassays has been shown to be feasible^[55] and this aspect might substantially foster their transition from experimental to clinical medicine.

Accumulating evidence has shown that any individual cancer-associated autoantibody biomarker has a limited diagnostic value. Autoantibody repertoires in cancer patients are diverse, and the frequency of antibodies against any particular antigen typically ranges from $1\%-15\%^{[56-58]}$. Among the most studied individual markers in GC, there are autoantibodies against well-known TAAs such as p53 (*e.g.*, 13 studies summarized by Werner *et al*^[58] report a biomarker sensitivity range of 8.1-32.1% and specificity range of

Table 2 Autoantibody signatures with diagnostic value for gastric cancer									
Biomarker signature description	Technology	Study design	Sample size (GC/controls)	Diagnostic value	Ref.				
2 TAAs – p62, Koc	ELISA	GC vs HC	135/82	Sn = 19.3%, $Sp = 97.6%$, $P < 0.01$	Zhang et al ^[62] , 2001				
3 TSAs - IQGAP3, KRT23 and	PARSE assay	GC vs HC (age and	48/46	Sn = 22.9%, Sp = 100%, $P < 0.001$	Xu <i>et al</i> ^[149] , 2012				
REG3A		sex matched)							
3 TAAs – p16, p53, c-myc	ELISA	GC vs HC	74/82	Sn = 21.6%, Sp = 97.6%; $P < 0.001$	Looi <i>et al</i> ^[150] , 2006				
7 TAAs - p53, C-myc, p16, IMP1,	ELISA	Cardia GC vs HC	88/140	AUC = 0.73, Sn = 64%,	Zhou <i>et al</i> ^[68] , 2015				
Koc, p62 and Survivin				Sp = 87%, $P < 0.001$					
7 TAAs - C-myc, Cyclin B1, IMP1,	ELISA, fixed cut-off	GC vs HC	91/346	Sn = 52.7%, Sp = 89.9%, $P < 0.01$	Zhang et al ^[63] , 2003				
Koc, P53, p62 and Survivin	ELISA, individual cut-off	GC vs HC	91/346	Sn = 98.9%, Sp = 93.1%,	Koziol <i>et al</i> ^[151] , 2003				
	(recursive partitioning)			P < 0.001					
45 T7 phage-displayed TAA	T7 phage displayed TAA	GC vs HC (age and	T:100/100	AUC = 0.79, Sn = 59%,	Zayakin et al ^[56] , 2013				
clones (including NY-ESO-1,	microarray	sex matched)	V:235/213	Sp = 90%, $P < 0.001$					
DDX53, MAGE antigens etc.)		GC vs gastritis	235/100	AUC = 0.64, Sn = 58.7%,					
				Sp = 55%, $P < 0.001$					
		GC vs gastric ulcer	235/54	AUC = 0.76, Sn = 58.7%,					
				Sp = 81.5%, P < 0.001					

AUC: Area under the curve; GC: Gastric cancer; HC: Healthy controls; ND: Not determined; Sn: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity; TAA: Tumor associated antigen; TSA: Tumor specific antigen; T: Training; V: Validation.

95.25%-100%), NY-ESO-1^[59,60], MUC1^[61], Koc, p62^[62], C-myc and Survivin^[63,64] and others^[58].

The development of high-throughput proteomic techniques, such as various native and recombinant protein microarrays and bead-based technologies (reviewed by Meistere et al^[65]), has enabled the simultaneous detection of autoantibodies against many different TAAs. This has allowed systematic analysis and comparison of the heterogeneous repertoires of circulating autoantibodies within large patient cohorts, which has resulted in selection for cancer-associated biomarker signatures and discarding of those that are induced by other immune processes such as tissue damage, viral infections or possible autoimmune conditions^[66,67]. To the best of our knowledge, seven studies have been published on the diagnostic values of different GC-associated autoantibody biomarker combinations (overviewed in Table 2). Within these studies, the identified biomarker signatures could discriminate GC from healthy controls with relatively high specificity (ranging from 87-100%) but with variable sensitivity (19.3%-98.9%). AUC was reported in only two studies: Zhou et al[68] showed that autoantibody reactivity against seven known TAAs was able to distinguish between patients with cardia GC from healthy controls with an AUC of 0.73, while Zayakin et al^[56] reported that 45 GC-associated autoantibody classifiers distinguished GC (all stages with similar sensitivity) from healthy controls with an AUC of 0.79. However, these studies vary greatly in regard to various important aspects, such as the multiplexing level (2-45 autoantibodies), the method used for autoantibody detection, definition of appropriate control group(s), and approaches used for data normalization and cut-off definition. Altogether, these issues may greatly hamper the introduction of the identified biomarkers into clinical practice.

The most relevant biomarkers for early GC diag-

nosis would be those capable of detecting cancer in high-risk individuals. Only some studies have addressed the GC-associated autoantibody repertoire overlap with that found in patients with benign gastric lesions. For example, a study by Zayakin *et al*^[56] found that, within the diagnostic 45-autoantibody signature, the identified biomarker pattern was partially shared between GC and gastritis patients, and was not found in patients with peptic ulcer and healthy controls. Two smaller studies addressed the p53 autoantibody specificity regarding benign gastric diseases and in both cases it was shown that this biomarker specifically detect GC in approximately 32% of the cases and that it is not found in the control patients^[69,70]. Another issue is that GC-associated serologically active antigens have been shown to elicit B cell responses in variety of other malignancies^[71]. The overlap of the identified GC-associated autoantibody signatures with those found in patients with other (gastrointestinal) cancer types has been addressed only partially and remains to be systematically analyzed within further studies to ascertain their clinical value.

In summary, cancer-associated autoantibody biomarkers have been shown to have high specificity, but moderate sensitivity, which would hinder their use in clinical practice for population-based screening. The limitations of the autoantibody biomarker sensitivity from the biological point of view are currently unknown. In a previous study, we analyzed autoantibody responses against 45 TAAs in 235 GC patients and found no serum-reactivity in 41% of the patients^[56]. We then performed extensive screening of cDNA expression libraries with serum samples that did not react against the 45 TAA panel. The screening results showed that up to 10% of the GC patients either generally do not mount an antibody response against tumor antigens or did not have detectable autoantibody levels at the given time point (unpublished results), thus demonstrating the biological limits for the sensitivity of autoantibodybased diagnostic assays. In addition, heterogeneity of TAA repertoires between cancer patients is high, and each individual autoantibody biomarker generally has a low frequency of detection. Thus, currently-published studies are most likely statistically underpowered. Rare cancer-specific autoantibodies that individually do not reach statistical significance, but are incorporated into the diagnostic biomarker panels, lead to the low reproducibility of initially-obtained results and this lowers the diagnostic value of a diagnostic autoantibody signature, which may be improved by analyzing the proposed biomarker combinations within cohorts with sufficient statistical power.

However, autoantibodies may be important players in the stratification of risk group patients. One of their strengths over other biomarker classes is that the adaptive immune system senses the tumor development early on^[49] and can mount high titer antibody responses even to minute amounts of antigen while the presence of other biomarkers (e.g., circulating tumor cells, protein biomarkers, cancer exosomes, cell-free nucleic acids) is gradually increasing in circulation during the progression of cancer. Moreover, the autoantibody repertoires elicited by GC have not been previously analyzed in the context of IgG subclasses. This may be an important aspect because each of the IgG1-4 subclasses have different affinities for activating and inhibiting Fcy receptors, which eventually has an impact on the activating/inhibitory balance of the infiltrating immune effector cells. This may result in either host-protective or tumor-promoting immune responses, and thus the diagnostic value could be assigned to the specific IgG subclass itself and not only to the antigen specificity of total IgG, as was shown for melanoma^[72]. In addition, the analyses of a TAA-specific secreted IgA repertoire might reveal possible novel biomarker candidates because mucosal linings are known to produce more IgA than all other types of antibodies combined.

CELL-FREE NUCLEIC ACIDS

Although the presence of cell-free nucleic acid (cfNA) in human blood was first described by Mandel and Métais^[73] in 1948, researchers only began to realize the clinical significance of this finding half a century later^[74]. During the past decade, the idea that cfNAs could serve as blood-based biomarkers of cancer has attracted increasing attention. cfNAs may serve as a "liquid biopsy" of cancer reflecting the genetic make-up of tumors, thus enabling detection of drug targets and tracking evolving genetic alterations throughout the course of the disease. Numerous studies have investigated the diagnostic and prognostic potential of total cfDNA levels, gene copy number, DNA integrity, cancer-associated DNA methylation markers or

somatic mutations and expression levels of mRNAs, miRNAs and other non-coding RNAs in the blood of cancer patients.

cfNAs can be released into the circulation via various forms of cell death such as apoptosis, necrosis, autophagy and necroptosis^[74-76] or actively secreted by packaging into extracellular vesicles (EVs)^[77-80]. Most of the cfDNA is fragmented and the size distribution of the fragments varies from 150-350 bp to > 10000 bp^[81]. The shorter fragments correspond to the monoand dinucleosomal DNA fragments released from apoptotic cells, while the larger fragments are likely to be released from necrotic cells^[81]. Increased cfDNA integrity (i.e., higher ratio of longer to shorter DNA fragments), presumably reflecting an increased rate of necrotic cell death in cancer, has been found in several types of cancer and has been shown to have a diagnostic relevance^[82-84]. However, the fraction of tumor-derived DNA has been shown to vary from only 3% to as much as 93% of total cfDNA in different patients^[81] and the cellular source of cfDNA is still controversial.

Circulating cfRNA, in particular miRNA, has been found to be remarkably resistant to endogenous and exogenous RNase activity, extreme pH conditions and freeze-thaw cycles^[85]. This suggests that cfRNA may be protected from degradation by packaging into various EVs, including exosomes, microvesicles and apoptotic bodies. Studies evaluating the proportion of vesicle-enclosed and vesicle-free miRNA in human plasma, however, have come to controversial conclusions: several studies have showed that the majority of circulating miRNAs are concentrated in exosomes and exosome isolation improves the sensitivity and consistency of miRNA analysis in biofluids^[86,87], while other studies showed that only a few miRNAs are enclosed into exosomes^[88] and, on average, there is less than one molecule of a given miRNA per exosome^[89]. Currently, the reason for such a discrepancy is unclear and more detailed studies on the content, localization and stoichiometry of various RNA species in distinct EV subtypes are required.

Total cfDNA level

Several studies have reported increased levels of total cfDNA in plasma of GC patients compared with healthy controls^[90-93] (Table 3). The cfDNA levels could distinguish between GC and control plasma with an AUC varying from 0.75^[90] to 0.991^[92]. Because the measurement of cfDNA levels does not require any *a priori* knowledge of genetic alterations in the tumor tissue, such an approach could be highly relevant to the development of non-invasive assays for the early detection of GC. However, the size of patient cohorts was relatively small in all of these studies, and therefore validation of the findings in large, well characterized cohorts is required to draw conclusions about clinical utility of cfDNA levels. In addition,



Table 3 Cell-free DNA as biomarkers for detection of gastric cancer							
Candidate biomarkers	Sample size and type	Method/technology	Diagnostic value/outcome	Ref.			
Total cell-free DNA level β-actin (total cf DNA level)	GC = 53, HC = 21, plasma	qPCR	AUC = 0.75, <i>P</i> < 0.0001	Sai <i>et al</i> ^[90] , 2007			
DNA integrity		qPCR (ratio of long <i>vs</i> short b-actin amplicons)	No significant difference between GC and HC				
Alu DNA sequences	GC = 54, HC = 59; plasma	Alu81-qPCR	AUC = 0.784, Sn = 75%, Sp = 63%	Park <i>et al^[91],</i> 2012			
Total cfDNA level	Early GC = 16; advanced GC = 14; HC = 34; plasma	Measurement of cfDNA concentration	AUC = 0.991, Sn = 96.67%, Sp = 94.11% for GC <i>vs</i> HC	Kim <i>et al</i> ^[92] , 2014			
Gene amplification	, , , ,						
MYC gene copy number (MYC/GAPDH ratio)	GC = 57, HC = 39; tissues and plasma	qPCR	AUC = 0.816; strong positive correlation between MYC levels in GC tissues and plasma ($r = 0.342$; P = 0.009)	Park <i>et al</i> ^[99] , 2009			
HER2 gene copy number (HER2/RPPH1 ratio)	Discovery: GC = 52 (pre and post-operative treatment), HC = 40; plasma and tissues	qPCR	AUC = 0.746, Sn = 53.9%, Sp = 96.7%; Positive correlation between GC tissues and plasma (<i>r</i> = 0.424; <i>P</i> = 0.00721); decrease in post- treatment plasma in HER2 + GC cases	Shoda <i>et al</i> ^[100] , 2014			
	Validation: GC = 25 plasma		Sn = 66.7%, Sp = 100%				
DNA methylation markers <i>RPRM</i> (Reprimo)	GC = 43, HC = 31; GC tissues and plasma	MSP	95.3% GC, 9.7% HC, <i>P</i> < 0.00001; Strong correlation between methyl status in tissues and plasma	Bernal <i>et al</i> ^[107] , 2008			
RUNX3	GC (preoperative) = 65, GC (postoperative) = 43, HC = 50, tissues and serum	qMSP	AUC = 0.8651, Sn = 95.5%, Sp = 62.5%; decrease after surgical resection	Sakakura <i>et al</i> ^[152] , 2009			
KCNA4 + CYP26B1	GC = 46, GPL = 46, HC = 30; serum	Discovery: Methylation microarray in tissues; Testing: MSP	AUC = 0.917, Sn = 91.3%, Sp = 92.1%	Zheng <i>et al</i> ^[109] , 2011			
SLC19A3	Discovery: GC = 45, HC = 60; plasma	MSRED-qPCR	Increased in GC, $P < 0.0001$	Ng et al ^[153] , 2011			
	Validation: $GC = 20$, $HC = 20$		AUC = 0.82, Sn = 85%, Sp = 85%				
FAM5C + MYLK	GC = 58, GPL = 46, HC = 30; serum	Discovery: MeDIP in cell lines; Testing: MSP	AUC = 0.838, Sn = 77.6%, Sp = 90% for GC vs HC; Sn = 30.4% for GPL vs HC; decrease after surgical resection	Chen <i>et al</i> ^[154] , 2012			
XAF1	GC = 202, HC = 88, tumor tissues and serum	qMSP	AUC = 0.909 , $P < 0.0001$; 83.9% concordance between GC tissues and serum	Ling <i>et al</i> ^[108] , 2013			

AUC: Area under the curve; GC: Gastric cancer; GPL: Gastric precancerous lesions; HC: Healthy controls; MeDIP: Methylated DNA immunoprecipitation; MSP: Methylation-specific PCR; MSRED-qPCR: Methylation-sensitive restriction enzyme digestion and real-time quantitative PCR; Sn: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity.

elevated cfDNA levels have also been detected in patients with inflammatory diseases^[94], infections^[95] and cardiovascular disorders^[96] and in healthy individuals after exercise^[97], thus indicating that this phenomenon is not strictly cancer-specific. Similarly, a recent study by Hamakawa *et al*^[98] demonstrated that the quantity of DNA fragments harboring cancer-specific somatic mutations in *TP53* gene (circulating tumor DNA, ctDNA) did not correlate with the level of total plasma cfDNA, and only ctDNA showed a good correlation with the GC disease status.

Cancer-specific gene amplification

More specific approaches for measuring total cfDNA levels could be the assessment of cancer-specific genetic alterations in the circulating cfDNA. Several studies have used qPCR to quantify the copy number of genes known to be amplified in GC tissues, such as *MYC*^[99] and *HER2*^[100,101], in cell-free plasma from GC patients (Table 3). An increased *MYC/GAPDH* ratio in plasma significantly correlated with that in the GC

tissues and could distinguish between GC patients and healthy controls with an AUC of 0.816^[99]. Similarly, the HER2 level showed a high correlation in plasma and GC tissues, when guantified using gPCR, and had an AUC of 0.746 for detecting GC^[100]. Meanwhile, Lee et al^[101] reported that the HER2 copy number in tumor tissues determined by FISH was not significantly associated with the plasma HER2 level, thus calling into question how well ctDNA levels reflect gene copy numbers in the tumor tissue. The diagnostic usefulness of such tests is limited to detecting GC in patients who harbor the respective genetic amplifications, and therefore they are unlikely to be widely implemented in routine diagnostic examinations. However, they might prove to be highly relevant for detecting the presence or loss of therapeutic targets, and for monitoring treatment efficacy and the course of the disease. Further studies are needed to assess to what extent the ctDNA levels reflect the intratumoral heterogeneity and what factors affect the stability and half-life of the DNA fragments in the plasma.

Kalniņa Z et al. Blood-based biomarkers of gastric cancer

DNA methylation markers

Several other studies have explored the possibility of detecting cancer-associated hypermethylated DNA fragments in the cfDNA of cancer patients. Methylation markers in the bloodstream were first discovered in breast and lung cancer patients in $1999^{[102,103]}$. Lee *et* al^[104] demonstrated, for the first time, the feasibility of detecting aberrant methylation in serum from GC patients. This study reported that promoter region hypermethylation of genes encoding DAP-kinase, E-cadherin, GSTP1, p15 and p16 was detected in serum of 48.1%, 57.4%, 14.8%, 55.6% and 51.9% of GC patients, respectively. Subsequently, multiple studies showed hypermethylated genes in the plasma or serum of GC patients. These studies have been systematically summarized in recent reviews by Tsujiura et al^[105] and Toiyama et al^[106] and examples of key studies are given in Table 3. Hypermethylated genes showing the highest diagnostic value for detecting GC include RPRM^[107], XAF1^[108] and a combination of KCNA4 and CYP26B1^[109]. RPRM encodes Reprimo, a TP53-dependent cell cycle regulator, and is frequently silenced in GC via methylation of its promoter^[110]. Bernal *et al*^[107] reported that methylated RPRM was detected in plasma from 95.3% of GC patients but in only 9.7% of healthy controls, thus yielding a sensitivity of 95.3% and specificity of 90.3%. XAF1, a negative regulator of apoptosis inhibitor, has been shown to be downregulated by hypermethylation in cancer tissues of over 83% of GC patients and the agreement between the methylation status in tumor tissues and corresponding serum was 83.9%. Methylated XAF1 promoter fragments were detected in the serum from 141 out of 202 GC patients, while all 88 cancer-free controls were negative (AUC, 0.909; 95%CI: 0.875-0.942, P < 0.0001)^[108]. Zheng *et al*^[109] used methylation CpG island microarray technology to search for hypermethylated genes in GC tissues and then selected five candidate genes in the serum of 46 GC patients, 46 patients with precancerous lesions and 30 healthy controls. A combination of two methylation markers, CYP26B1 and KCNA4, could distinguish GC from the control serum with a sensitivity of 91.3%, specificity of 92.1% and AUC of 0.917 (95%CI: 0.858-0.976, *P* < 0.001).

These studies have shown several promising methylation markers that warrant further validation in independent cohorts of patients to establish which of the individual markers or combination of markers has the highest diagnostic value. There are also several technical issues that have to be resolved before these assays could be used in a clinical setting. Most of the studies are based on the treatment of DNA with sodium bisulfite, which converts unmethylated cytosine residues to uracil but leaves methylated cytosines unaffected. The modified DNA is analyzed by methylation-specific PCR (MSP) or DNA sequencing. However, these techniques are prone to false-positive results arising mostly from incomplete conversion of unmethylated cytosine residues to uracil^[111,112]. Recently, several quantitative techniques for methylation analysis, such as MS-HRM, SMART-MSP, methyl-BEAMing and bisulfite pyrosequencing, have been established^[112-114], but their performance in a clinical setting still needs to be validated.

Cell-free RNAs

In 2008, Mitchell et al^[85] used a mouse model to demonstrate that miRNAs originating from human prostate cancer xenografts enter the blood circulation, thus providing proof of principle that cancer cells release miRNAs that can be detected in the blood. Chen et al^[115] reported results obtained by deep sequencing of serum miRNAs in patients with diabetes, lung and colorectal cancer and healthy individuals. This study revealed that serum from patients had distinct patterns of disease-specific miRNAs that were absent in the healthy controls and suggested that several diseases may leave specific miRNA-fingerprints in the blood of patients. Recently, more than 20 studies^[116] have explored the usefulness of circulating miRNAs for detecting GC. Examples of key studies are given in Table 4. Most of these studies were focused on candidate miRNAs that were selected from previous analysis of GC tissues, while others used a hypothesisfree approach, where miRNA profiling is performed in a discovery sample set using high throughput techniques such as TaqMan arrays, microarrays or deep sequencing, and the diagnostic value of the selected candidate miRNAs is then determined using gRT-PCR in an independent validation set.

Tsujiura et al^[117] for the first time demonstrated the usefulness of circulating miRNAs for diagnosing and monitoring GC. The levels of five GC-associated miRNAs (miR-17-5p, miR-21, miR-106a, miR-106b and let-7a) were studied in plasma from GC patients and the results showed that the former four miRNAs were present at significantly higher levels while let-7a was decreased in the plasma from GC patients compared to the controls, and the miR-106a/let-7a ratio could distinguish between patients and controls with an AUC of 0.879. Although the authors found relatively good correlation between the miRNA expression levels in the blood and tumor tissue, several subsequent studies showed that only a subset of miRNAs that are highly expressed in tumors show elevated levels in serum or plasma, while other miRNA species are selectively released or retained by the cell^[118]. The same group then compared miRNA profiles in pre- and postoperative plasma samples from GC patients using microarray analysis and identified a list of miRNAs that were markedly decreased in post-operative plasma and therefore are likely to be associated with the presence of cancer^[119]. Two candidate miRNAs, miR-451 and miR-486, were tested in a cohort of 56 GC patients and 30 healthy controls, and the ROC curve analyses



WJG www.wjgnet.com

Table 4 Cell-free RNAs	as biomarkers for detection of	gastric cancer		
Candidate biomarkers	Sample size and type	Method/technology	Diagnostic value/outcome	Ref.
Circulating cell-free miRNA miR-106a/let-7a ratio	As GC = 69, HC = 30; plasma	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.879, Sn = 85.5%, Sp = 80%	Tsujiura <i>et al</i> ^[117] , 2010
5-miRNA signature: miR-1, miR-20a, miR-27a, miR 34 miR 423 5p	Discovery: GC = 20, HC = 20; Validation: GC = 142, HC = 105;	Discovery: Solexa sequencing; Tecting: gRT PCR	AUC = 0.831 (validation set)	Liu <i>et al</i> ^[155] , 2011
miR-451	Discovery: pre- and post-operative $plasma \ GC = 3$	Discovery:	AUC = 0.96, Sn = 96%, Sp = 100%; decreased in 90% of post-operation plasma samples	Konishi <i>et al</i> ^[119] , 2012
miR-486	Validation: $GC = 56$, $HC = 30$	Testing: qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.92, Sn = 86%, Sp = 97%; decreased in 93% of post-operation plasma samples	2012
miR-378	Discovery: GC = 7, CRC = 7, HC = 10;	Discovery: microarray	AUC = 0.861, Sn = 87.5%, Sp = 70.73%;	Liu <i>et al</i> ^[122] , 2012
	Validation: GC = 40, HC = 41; serum	Testing: qRT-PCR	No significant differences across stages I -IV	
miR-223	Test set: GC = 10, HC = 10;	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.9089	Li et al ^[121] ,
miR-21	Validation: GC = 60, HC = 60;		AUC = 0.7944	2012
miR-218	plasma		AUC = 0.7432	
3 miRNA combined			AUC = 0.9531, Sn = 84.29%, Sp = 92.86% No significant differences across stages I -IV	[124]
3-miRNA signature: miR-221, miR-744, and	Discovery: $GC = 14$, $HC = 14$; Validation I : $GC = 68$, $HC = 68$	Discovery: TaqMan array, validation: qRT-	Sn = 82.4%, $Sp = 58.8%$ (for GC vs HC) Sn = 73.3% (for early GC)	Song et $al^{(124)}$, 2012
miR-376c	Validation [] : DYS = 46, HC = 46 Pre-diagnosis serum samples, GC =	PCR	miR-221 elevated in DYS, no difference from HC for miR-376c and miR-744; Increase during GC development; Sn = 79.3% (for GC 2-5 years before diagnosis)	
miR-106b	Discovery: GC = 30, HC = 30	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.773 (all in validation set)	Cai <i>et al</i> ^[156] ,
miR-20a miR-221	Validation: GC = 60, HC = 60; plasma	1	AUC = 0.859 AUC = 0.796	2013
miR-223	GC = 50, HC = 47; serum	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.85, Sn = 81%, Sp = 78%; Increased in advanced stages	Wang <i>et al</i> ^[157] , 2014
miR-16 miR-100			AUC = 0.90, Sn = 79%, Sp = 78% AUC = 0.71, Sn = 71%, Sp = 58%	
miP 14	Discovery stars I pop cardia CC -	Discovery TagMan	Increased in advanced stages $ALIC = 0.768$ (all in validation set)	7bu at al ^[120]
miR-25	40 HC = HC	array validation: aRT-	AUC = 0.708 (an in valuation set)	2014 Zilu 2014
miR-92a	Validation: stage I non-cardia GC	PCR	AUC = 0.732	2011
miR-451 miR-486-5n	= 48, HC = 102		AUC = 0.790 AUC = 0.779	
5 miRNA combined			AUC = 0.812, Sn = 72.9%, Sp = 89.2%; In vitro	
			evidence that miR-16, miR-25 and miR92a but not miR-451 and miR486-5p are secreted from cancer cells	
miR-222	GC = 114, HC = 56; plasma	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.850, Sn = 66.1%, Sp = 88.3%	Fu et al ^[158] , 2014
miR-18a	GC = 82, HC = 65, plasma	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.907, Sn = 80.5%, Sp = 84.6%; no association with stage	Su <i>et al</i> ^[123] , 2014
miR-18a	GC = 104, HC = 65, plasma and GC tissues	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.8059, Sn = 84.6%, Sp = 69.2% Overexpressed in GC; in vitro evidence that miR-18a is released by cancer cells; decreased in postoperative plasma	Tsujiura <i>et al</i> ^[159] , 2015
hTERT mRNA	GC = 118, $CAG = 40$, $HC = 58$;	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.891, Sn = 66%, Sp = 87%; strong	Kang <i>et al</i> ^[125] , 2013
MACC1 mRNA	GC = 76, $HC = 54$, plasma	qRT-PCR	Sn = 68%, Sp = 89%	Burock <i>et al</i> ^[160] , 2015
LINC00152	Pre- and post-operative plasma GC = 79, GED = 31, HC = 81	qRT-PCR	AUC = 0.657, Sn = 48.1%, Sp = 85.2%	Li <i>et al</i> ^[131] , 2015

AUC: Area under the curve; DYS: Intestinal dysplasia; GC: Gastric cancer; HC: Healthy controls; Sn: Sensitivity; Sp: Specificity.

showed an AUC of 0.96 and 0.92, respectively, thus demonstrating their relevance for diagnosing GC and monitoring the course of the disease. However, Zhu et al^[120] found that these two miRNAs had a lower diagnostic performance (AUC of 0.790 and 0.779, respectively) for detecting early stage non-cardia GC.

Surprisingly, both miRNAs were downregulated in GC tissues compared with adjacent normal tissues^[119], and their cellular source and the mechanism of release into the circulation remains unknown^[120].

Subsequent studies have resulted in the identification of several individual miRNAs or miRNA signatures



Kalniņa Z et al. Blood-based biomarkers of gastric cancer

that show significant diagnostic values, with an AUC as high as $0.953^{[121]}$. Some of the studies report no significant differences in the miRNA levels across GC stages, thus suggesting that these miRNA biomarkers appear in patients' blood at an early stage of cancer development and could be suitable for the detection of early GC^[121-123]. A retrospective study by Song *et al*^[124] demonstrated an increasing trend in expression of three serum miRNAs (miR-221, miR-744 and miR-376c) over a 15-year timeframe before GC diagnosis and showed that the 3-miRNA panel could classify serum samples collected 2-5 years before the clinical diagnosis of GC with 79.3% accuracy.

Several other studies have explored the possibility of using circulating mRNAs, long non-coding RNAs (IncRNAs) and circular RNAs (circRNAs) for the detection of GC. Despite the presence of RNases in human blood, all these RNA species turned out to be stable and robustly detectable in plasma or serum samples and some of them have shown a relatively high diagnostic value. For example, Kang et al^[125] reported that elevated hTERT mRNA levels could distinguish between GC and healthy controls, with an AUC of 0.891, sensitivity of 66% and specificity of 87%. LncRNAs and circRNAs are recently-discovered categories of non-coding RNAs that regulate gene expression at the transcriptional and posttranscriptional levels and accumulating evidence suggests that they may play key roles in the development of cancer^[126,127]. Several recent studies reported that their expression is deregulated in GC tissues and some can be detected in patients' blood^[128-132], and thus, they may represent a novel source for circulating biomarker discovery. However, a deeper understanding in their biology, mode of action and mechanism of release into the circulation is required to evaluate their clinical significance.

However, there is a little overlap among the identified miRNAs in various studies and, with a few exceptions such as miR-223 or miR-18a, most of the results have not been reproduced by other studies to date. One of the main reasons for variability and inconsistency among the findings is the approach used to normalize qRT-PCR data. Currently, there is no consensus on housekeeping genes in serum or plasma that could be used as internal controls for this normalization. Several studies have used U6 snRNA or miR-16 as a normalization control, but other studies have shown large fluctuations in their levels in serum and plasma, and they concluded that these RNAs are not suitable as endogenous controls^[133,134]. An alternative approach for controlling the technical variability is based on synthetic spike-ins. In this approach, miRNAs without a sequence homology to human miRNAs, such as cel-miR-39, are spiked into the serum/plasma samples before RNA extraction and amplified together with the target miRNAs. The target miRNA levels are then normalized to the sample volume and spike-ins, but this approach does not control for the preanalytical variability. Hemolysis has been shown to alter miRNA content in plasma. For example, miR-16 and miR-451 have been shown to be released by red blood cells and their levels were proportional to the degree of hemolysis^[135]. This suggests that assessing the degree of hemolysis is a crucial step in assays that quantify circulating RNA levels.

OTHER POTENTIAL BIOMARKERS

Circulating tumor cells

Detection of the presence of CTCs in the peripheral blood of cancer patients has a promising clinical value in the predictive and prognostic setting, but currently, it has a rather limited potential for detection of early stage cancer. Accumulating evidence shows variable overall GC detection rates based on CTC isolation and characterization of their mRNA expression (ranging from 9.6%-71.2%). Current results are summarized in recent review by Tsujiura et al^[105]. Studies have shown that the number of CTCs analyzed in peripheral blood from patients with metastatic gastrointestinal cancer is generally lower (1-2 CTCs/7.5 mL of blood) than that found in other malignancies, such as in patients with metastatic prostate cancer (3-5 CTCs/7.5 mL of blood) or breast cancer (6-7 CTCs/7.5 mL of blood)^[136-138]. Although novel approaches for rare CTC detection in a small amount of peripheral blood are emerging, their sensitivity for early stage GC is still limited. For example Kolostova et al^[139] demonstrated that there are biologically inherent limitations to the CTC-based test application for GC detection.

To date, the CellSearch system (Veridex) is the first and only FDA approved test that has been shown to be useful for detecting CTCs in patients with metastatic breast, prostate or colorectal cancer. It enables the enumeration of CTCs of epithelial origin (CD45-, EpCAM+, and cytokeratins 8, 18+, and/or 19+) in whole blood. The usefulness of the CellSearch system in GC detection has recently been evaluated by Uenosono *et al*^[140]. The authors showed that the test</sup> could detect stage I and II GC patients in only in 1.6% (1/64) and 3.9% (1/26) of the cases, respectively (P = 0.0002); however, the data indicated that CTC detection in peripheral blood may be a useful tool for predicting tumor progression, prognosis, and the effect of chemotherapy in patients with GC. Besides the CellSearch system, novel and more sensitive experimental approaches for rare CTC detection are being developed; however, the data on their sensitivity for early stage GC is still limited. For example, Kolostova et al^[139] used the MetaCell[®] approach, which is based on physical sorting and cultivation of isolated CTCs, to detect one out of three stage I GC and two out of four stage II GC cases.

Taken together, although numerous studies have been performed, the research on this type of "liquid biopsy" for GC detection remains in its infancy. Further



studies involving larger patient/control cohorts, a deeper understanding of CTC biology and significance and progress in techniques linked to CTC isolation and characterization could enhance their usefulness as biomarkers in future.

Cancer-derived extracellular vesicles

Cancer-derived EVs are gaining increasing attention in the cancer biomarker field^[141]. Currently, they are under intense investigation for their composition, biological functions and distribution, along with their diagnostic and therapeutic potential. Either secreted or shed from cancer cells, they are considered to be a liquid tumor biopsy because they are found in elevated levels in the circulation and they have been shown to carry cancer cell-derived lipids, proteins, mRNAs, non-coding and structural RNAs and even genomic DNA, which at least partially reflect parental cells and represents attractive shuttles for cancer biomarkers^[142,143]. Studies from several groups have demonstrated the diagnostic potential of cancerderived EV for the detection of various cancer types, including but not limited to melanoma, prostate, ovarian and colorectal cancer (reviewed by Zocco et al^[144]). However, there is little data on circulating GC EVs; to the best of our knowledge, only one study has been published regarding the analyses of circulating EVs in patients with stomach cancer. Baran et al^[145] attempted to characterize the EVs isolated from platelet-depleted plasma samples from 37 GC patients, compared to those from 10 healthy controls. They demonstrated that GC patients, compared with controls, have: (1) a significantly higher number of total circulating EVs (except for patients with stage I GC) (P < 0.001); (2) EVs with significantly higher expression of GC-associated proteins MAGE-1 and Her-2/neu+ (only late stage patients analyzed, n = 13; P < 0.05); and (3) EVs with upregulated CRC6 and downregulated CXCR4 surface expression (P < 0.05). However, they made no attempt to set a diagnostic value based on these findings. Considering the current advances in this field, further studies on EVs released in patients with GC are warranted.

CONCLUSION

Over the last decade, considerable effort has been dedicated to discovering various types of cancerassociated molecules in the blood of GC patients. Several of the identified biomarkers have remarkably high sensitivity and specificity that greatly outperform the previously-known GC serum biomarkers such PGs, CA 72-4, CA19-9 and CEA^[146,147], and therefore have the potential to complement or replace the existing endoscopy, X-ray or biopsy-based examinations. Each type of biomarker has a different origin, provides various types of information and has their own strengths and weaknesses, thus suggesting different clinical applications. For example, autoantibodies against TAAs are gualitative and highly specific markers for the presence of cancer, and they have been identified in the circulation several years before the clinical manifestation of the cancer. Autoantibodies against TAAs, therefore, seem to be an excellent biomarker for the detection of early-stage cancer. However, there is a subset of GC patients with no humoral immunity against tumor antigens that limits the use of autoantibody-based assays for populationbased screening programs. Moreover, antibodies are relatively stable and they may remain in the circulation for several months, even years; therefore, they likely have limited potential for monitoring the disease. However, detection of cancer-specific genetic or epigenetic alterations in the cfNA would provide an excellent tool for monitoring cancer dynamics, while their diagnostic use is limited to those patients who have the respective alterations. In addition, these assays may fail to detect evolving cancer cell clones that have lost the respective marker. Several of the proteomics-based biomarker models have demonstrated high sensitivity and specificity for detecting GC; however, it is not clear if most of these proteins are directly and causally involved in the development of cancer and therefore further mechanistic studies are required to validate them as cancer-associated biomarkers.

We suggest that new bio-fluid testing systems, which will combine various types of biomarkers, will be developed in the future and will allow collection of all the information on the disease status, genetic makeup of the tumor and the status of patients' immune system using a single blood test. However, there are several technical issues that have to be resolved before such a device could meet the regulatory requirements. Thus, the next goal would be to perform a head-tohead comparison of various biomarker models and technological platforms in large, well-characterized cohorts of patients and controls to select the biomarkers with highest clinical relevance. This would require a collaborative effort among the research groups to establish standardized pre-analytical and analytical procedures and guidelines for reporting the results.

REFERENCES

- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Ervik M, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. GLOBOCAN 2012 v1.0, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No. 11. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2013
- 2 Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D. Global cancer statistics. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2011; 61: 69-90 [PMID: 21296855 DOI: 10.3322/caac.20107]
- 3 Lauren P. The two histological main types of gastric carcinoma: diffuse and so-called intestinal-type carcinoma. an attempt at a histoclinical classification. *Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand* 1965; 64: 31-49 [PMID: 14320675]
- 4 Correa P, Haenszel W, Cuello C, Tannenbaum S, Archer M. A model for gastric cancer epidemiology. *Lancet* 1975; 2: 58-60 [PMID:

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Kalniņa Z et al. Blood-based biomarkers of gastric cancer

49653]

- 5 Hishida A, Matsuo K, Goto Y, Hamajima N. Genetic predisposition to Helicobacter pylori-induced gastric precancerous conditions. *World J Gastrointest Oncol* 2010; 2: 369-379 [PMID: 21160888]
- 6 Park JY, von Karsa L, Herrero R. Prevention strategies for gastric cancer: a global perspective. *Clin Endosc* 2014; 47: 478-489 [PMID: 25505712 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2014.47.6.478]
- 7 Oliveira C, Pinheiro H, Figueiredo J, Seruca R, Carneiro F. Familial gastric cancer: genetic susceptibility, pathology, and implications for management. *Lancet Oncol* 2015; 16: e60-e70 [PMID: 25638682 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)71016-2]
- 8 Orditura M, Galizia G, Sforza V, Gambardella V, Fabozzi A, Laterza MM, Andreozzi F, Ventriglia J, Savastano B, Mabilia A, Lieto E, Ciardiello F, De Vita F. Treatment of gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 1635-1649 [PMID: 24587643 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i7.1635]
- 9 Rosati G, Ferrara D, Manzione L. New perspectives in the treatment of advanced or metastatic gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2009; 15: 2689-2692 [PMID: 19522017]
- 10 Yoshida K, Yamaguchi K, Okumura N, Osada S, Takahashi T, Tanaka Y, Tanabe K, Suzuki T. The roles of surgical oncologists in the new era: minimally invasive surgery for early gastric cancer and adjuvant surgery for metastatic gastric cancer. *Pathobiology* 2011; 78: 343-352 [PMID: 22104206 DOI: 10.1159/000328197]
- 11 Leja M, You W, Camargo MC, Saito H. Implementation of gastric cancer screening - the global experience. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol* 2014; 28: 1093-1106 [PMID: 25439074 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2014.09.005]
- 12 di Mario F, Cavallaro LG. Non-invasive tests in gastric diseases. Dig Liver Dis 2008; 40: 523-530 [PMID: 18439884 DOI: 10.1016/ j.dld.2008.02.028]
- 13 Dinis-Ribeiro M, Yamaki G, Miki K, Costa-Pereira A, Matsukawa M, Kurihara M. Meta-analysis on the validity of pepsinogen test for gastric carcinoma, dysplasia or chronic atrophic gastritis screening. *J Med Screen* 2004; 11: 141-147 [PMID: 15333273]
- 14 Leja M, Kupcinskas L, Funka K, Sudraba A, Jonaitis L, Ivanauskas A, Janciauskas D, Kiudelis G, Chiu HM, Lin JT. The validity of a biomarker method for indirect detection of gastric mucosal atrophy versus standard histopathology. *Dig Dis Sci* 2009; **54**: 2377-2384 [PMID: 19731026 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-009-0947-5]
- 15 Kikuchi S, Kato M, Katsuyama T, Tominaga S, Asaka M. Design and planned analyses of an ongoing randomized trial assessing the preventive effect of Helicobacter pylori eradication on occurrence of new gastric carcinomas after endoscopic resection. *Helicobacter* 2006; **11**: 147-151 [PMID: 16684261 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1523-5378.2006.00392.x]
- 16 Kitahara F, Kobayashi K, Sato T, Kojima Y, Araki T, Fujino MA. Accuracy of screening for gastric cancer using serum pepsinogen concentrations. *Gut* 1999; 44: 693-697 [PMID: 10205207]
- 17 Kang JM, Kim N, Yoo JY, Park YS, Lee DH, Kim HY, Lee HS, Choe G, Kim JS, Jung HC, Song IS. The role of serum pepsinogen and gastrin test for the detection of gastric cancer in Korea. *Helicobacter* 2008; 13: 146-156 [PMID: 18321304 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1523-5378.2008.00592.x]
- 18 Yanaoka K, Oka M, Mukoubayashi C, Yoshimura N, Enomoto S, Iguchi M, Magari H, Utsunomiya H, Tamai H, Arii K, Ohata H, Fujishiro M, Takeshita T, Mohara O, Ichinose M. Cancer high-risk subjects identified by serum pepsinogen tests: outcomes after 10-year follow-up in asymptomatic middle-aged males. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2008; **17**: 838-845 [PMID: 18398025 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-07-2762]
- 19 Mizuno S, Kobayashi M, Tomita S, Miki I, Masuda A, Onoyama M, Habu Y, Inokuchi H, Watanabe Y. Validation of the pepsinogen test method for gastric cancer screening using a follow-up study. *Gastric Cancer* 2009; 12: 158-163 [PMID: 19890696 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-009-0522-y]
- 20 Herrero R, Park JY, Forman D. The fight against gastric cancerthe IARC Working Group report. *Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol* 2014; 28: 1107-1114 [PMID: 25439075 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bpg.2014.10.003]

- 21 Liu W, Yang Q, Liu B, Zhu Z. Serum proteomics for gastric cancer. Clin Chim Acta 2014; 431: 179-184 [PMID: 24525212 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2014.02.001]
- 22 **Omenn GS**. THE HUPO Human Plasma Proteome Project. *Proteomics Clin Appl* 2007; 1: 769-779 [PMID: 21136733 DOI: 10.1002/prca.200700369]
- 23 Lin LL, Huang HC, Juan HF. Discovery of biomarkers for gastric cancer: a proteomics approach. *J Proteomics* 2012; **75**: 3081-3097 [PMID: 22498886 DOI: 10.1016/j.jprot.2012.03.046]
- 24 Ebert MP, Meuer J, Wiemer JC, Schulz HU, Reymond MA, Traugott U, Malfertheiner P, Röcken C. Identification of gastric cancer patients by serum protein profiling. *J Proteome Res* 2004; 3: 1261-1266 [PMID: 15595736 DOI: 10.1021/pr049865s]
- 25 Liu C, Pan C, Liang Y. Screening and identification of serum proteomic biomarkers for gastric adenocarcinoma. *Exp Ther Med* 2012; 3: 1005-1009 [PMID: 22970007 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2012.515]
- 26 Li P, Zhang D, Guo C. Serum biomarker screening for the diagnosis of early gastric cancer using SELDI-TOF-MS. *Mol Med Rep* 2012; 5: 1531-1535 [PMID: 22427025 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2012.834]
- 27 Poon TC, Sung JJ, Chow SM, Ng EK, Yu AC, Chu ES, Hui AM, Leung WK. Diagnosis of gastric cancer by serum proteomic fingerprinting. *Gastroenterology* 2006; **130**: 1858-1864 [PMID: 16697748 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.02.011]
- 28 Qian HG, Shen J, Ma H, Ma HC, Su YH, Hao CY, Xing BC, Huang XF, Shou CC. Preliminary study on proteomics of gastric carcinoma and its clinical significance. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005; 11: 6249-6253 [PMID: 16419150]
- 29 Liang Y, Fang M, Li J, Liu CB, Rudd JA, Kung HF, Yew DT. Serum proteomic patterns for gastric lesions as revealed by SELDI mass spectrometry. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2006; 81: 176-180 [PMID: 16828742 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2006.04.008]
- 30 Fan NJ, Li K, Liu QY, Wang XL, Hu L, Li JT, Gao CF. Identification of tubulin beta chain, thymosin beta-4-like protein 3, and cytochrome b-c1 complex subunit 1 as serological diagnostic biomarkers of gastric cancer. *Clin Biochem* 2013; **46**: 1578-1584 [PMID: 23747515 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2013.05.068]
- 31 Lu HB, Zhou JH, Ma YY, Lu HL, Tang YL, Zhang QY, Zhao CH. Five serum proteins identified using SELDI-TOF-MS as potential biomarkers of gastric cancer. *Jpn J Clin Oncol* 2010; **40**: 336-342 [PMID: 20089528 DOI: 10.1093/jjco/hyp175]
- 32 Su Y, Shen J, Qian H, Ma H, Ji J, Ma H, Ma L, Zhang W, Meng L, Li Z, Wu J, Jin G, Zhang J, Shou C. Diagnosis of gastric cancer using decision tree classification of mass spectral data. *Cancer Sci* 2007; 98: 37-43 [PMID: 17052262 DOI: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2006.00339.x]
- Wang P, Whiteaker JR, Paulovich AG. The evolving role of mass spectrometry in cancer biomarker discovery. *Cancer Biol Ther* 2009;
 8: 1083-1094 [PMID: 19502776]
- 34 Yang J, Xiong X, Wang X, Guo B, He K, Huang C. Identification of peptide regions of SERPINA1 and ENOSF1 and their protein expression as potential serum biomarkers for gastric cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2015; 36: 5109-5118 [PMID: 25677901 DOI: 10.1007/ s13277-015-3163-2]
- 35 Ahn HS, Shin YS, Park PJ, Kang KN, Kim Y, Lee HJ, Yang HK, Kim CW. Serum biomarker panels for the diagnosis of gastric adenocarcinoma. *Br J Cancer* 2012; **106**: 733-739 [PMID: 22240791 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2011.592]
- 36 Surinova S, Schiess R, Hüttenhain R, Cerciello F, Wollscheid B, Aebersold R. On the development of plasma protein biomarkers. *J Proteome Res* 2011; 10: 5-16 [PMID: 21142170 DOI: 10.1021/ pr1008515]
- 37 Liu W, Liu B, Cai Q, Li J, Chen X, Zhu Z. Proteomic identification of serum biomarkers for gastric cancer using multi-dimensional liquid chromatography and 2D differential gel electrophoresis. *Clin Chim Acta* 2012; **413**: 1098-1106 [PMID: 22446497 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cca.2012.03.003]
- 38 Chong PK, Lee H, Loh MC, Choong LY, Lin Q, So JB, Lim KH, Soo RA, Yong WP, Chan SP, Smoot DT, Ashktorab H, Yeoh KG, Lim YP. Upregulation of plasma C9 protein in gastric cancer patients. *Proteomics* 2010; 10: 3210-3221 [PMID: 20707004 DOI:

Kalniņa Z et al. Blood-based biomarkers of gastric cancer

10.1002/pmic.201000127]

- 39 Ebert MP, Niemeyer D, Deininger SO, Wex T, Knippig C, Hoffmann J, Sauer J, Albrecht W, Malfertheiner P, Röcken C. Identification and confirmation of increased fibrinopeptide a serum protein levels in gastric cancer sera by magnet bead assisted MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry. J Proteome Res 2006; 5: 2152-2158 [PMID: 16944926 DOI: 10.1021/pr060011c]
- 40 Zhang MH, Xu XH, Wang Y, Linq QX, Bi YT, Miao XJ, Ye CF, Gao SX, Gong CY, Xiang H, Dong MS. A prognostic biomarker for gastric cancer with lymph node metastases. *Anat Rec* (Hoboken) 2013; 296: 590-594 [PMID: 23382154 DOI: 10.1002/ar.22642]
- 41 Cohen M, Yossef R, Erez T, Kugel A, Welt M, Karpasas MM, Bones J, Rudd PM, Taieb J, Boissin H, Harats D, Noy K, Tekoah Y, Lichtenstein RG, Rubin E, Porgador A. Serum apolipoproteins C-I and C-III are reduced in stomach cancer patients: results from MALDI-based peptidome and immuno-based clinical assays. *PLoS One* 2011; **6**: e14540 [PMID: 21267442 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0014540]
- 42 Pitteri SJ, Kelly-Spratt KS, Gurley KE, Kennedy J, Buson TB, Chin A, Wang H, Zhang Q, Wong CH, Chodosh LA, Nelson PS, Hanash SM, Kemp CJ. Tumor microenvironment-derived proteins dominate the plasma proteome response during breast cancer induction and progression. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 5090-5100 [PMID: 21653680 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-0568]
- 43 Bones J, Byrne JC, O'Donoghue N, McManus C, Scaife C, Boissin H, Nastase A, Rudd PM. Glycomic and glycoproteomic analysis of serum from patients with stomach cancer reveals potential markers arising from host defense response mechanisms. *J Proteome Res* 2011; 10: 1246-1265 [PMID: 21142185 DOI: 10.1021/pr101036b]
- 44 Gomes C, Almeida A, Ferreira JA, Silva L, Santos-Sousa H, Pintode-Sousa J, Santos LL, Amado F, Schwientek T, Levery SB, Mandel U, Clausen H, David L, Reis CA, Osório H. Glycoproteomic analysis of serum from patients with gastric precancerous lesions. *J Proteome Res* 2013; **12**: 1454-1466 [PMID: 23312025 DOI: 10.1021/pr301112x]
- 45 Ozcan S, Barkauskas DA, Renee Ruhaak L, Torres J, Cooke CL, An HJ, Hua S, Williams CC, Dimapasoc LM, Han Kim J, Camorlinga-Ponce M, Rocke D, Lebrilla CB, Solnick JV. Serum glycan signatures of gastric cancer. *Cancer Prev Res* (Phila) 2014; 7: 226-235 [PMID: 24327722 DOI: 10.1158/1940-6207. CAPR-13-0235]
- 46 Roy B, Chattopadhyay G, Mishra D, Das T, Chakraborty S, Maiti TK. On-chip lectin microarray for glycoprofiling of different gastritis types and gastric cancer. *Biomicrofluidics* 2014; 8: 034107 [PMID: 24959308 DOI: 10.1063/1.4882778]
- 47 Ruhaak LR, Barkauskas DA, Torres J, Cooke CL, Wu LD, Stroble C, Ozcan S, Williams CC, Camorlinga M, Rocke DM, Lebrilla CB, Solnick JV. The Serum Immunoglobulin G Glycosylation Signature of Gastric Cancer. *EuPA Open Proteom* 2015; 6: 1-9 [PMID: 25685702 DOI: 10.1016/j.euprot.2014.11.002]
- 48 Parker CE, Borchers CH. Mass spectrometry based biomarker discovery, verification, and validation--quality assurance and control of protein biomarker assays. *Mol Oncol* 2014; 8: 840-858 [PMID: 24713096 DOI: 10.1016/j.molonc.2014.03.006]
- 49 Schreiber RD, Old LJ, Smyth MJ. Cancer immunoediting: integrating immunity's roles in cancer suppression and promotion. *Science* 2011; 331: 1565-1570 [PMID: 21436444 DOI: 10.1126/ science.1203486]
- 50 Chapman C, Murray A, Chakrabarti J, Thorpe A, Woolston C, Sahin U, Barnes A, Robertson J. Autoantibodies in breast cancer: their use as an aid to early diagnosis. *Ann Oncol* 2007; 18: 868-873 [PMID: 17347129 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdm007]
- 51 Zhong L, Coe SP, Stromberg AJ, Khattar NH, Jett JR, Hirschowitz EA. Profiling tumor-associated antibodies for early detection of nonsmall cell lung cancer. *J Thorac Oncol* 2006; 1: 513-519 [PMID: 17409910]
- 52 Li Y, Karjalainen A, Koskinen H, Hemminki K, Vainio H, Shnaidman M, Ying Z, Pukkala E, Brandt-Rauf PW. p53 autoantibodies predict subsequent development of cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2005; **114**: 157-160 [PMID: 15523685 DOI: 10.1002/

ijc.20715]

- 53 Preuss KD, Zwick C, Bormann C, Neumann F, Pfreundschuh M. Analysis of the B-cell repertoire against antigens expressed by human neoplasms. *Immunol Rev* 2002; 188: 43-50 [PMID: 12445280]
- 54 Chen YT. Identification of human tumor antigens by serological expression cloning: an online review on SEREX. *Cancer Immun* 2004
- 55 Chapman CJ, Healey GF, Murray A, Boyle P, Robertson C, Peek LJ, Allen J, Thorpe AJ, Hamilton-Fairley G, Parsy-Kowalska CB, MacDonald IK, Jewell W, Maddison P, Robertson JF. EarlyCDT®-Lung test: improved clinical utility through additional autoantibody assays. *Tumour Biol* 2012; **33**: 1319-1326 [PMID: 22492236 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-012-0379-2]
- 56 Zayakin P, Ancāns G, Siliņa K, Meistere I, Kalniņa Z, Andrejeva D, Endzeliņš E, Ivanova L, Pismennaja A, Ruskule A, Doniņa S, Wex T, Malfertheiner P, Leja M, Linē A. Tumor-associated autoantibody signature for the early detection of gastric cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2013; 132: 137-147 [PMID: 22684876 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.27667]
- 57 Gnjatic S, Ritter E, Büchler MW, Giese NA, Brors B, Frei C, Murray A, Halama N, Zörnig I, Chen YT, Andrews C, Ritter G, Old LJ, Odunsi K, Jäger D. Seromic profiling of ovarian and pancreatic cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2010; **107**: 5088-5093 [PMID: 20194765 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0914213107]
- 58 Werner S, Chen H, Tao S, Brenner H. Systematic review: serum autoantibodies in the early detection of gastric cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2015; **136**: 2243-2252 [PMID: 24615018 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.28807]
- 59 Fujiwara S, Wada H, Kawada J, Kawabata R, Takahashi T, Fujita J, Hirao T, Shibata K, Makari Y, Iijima S, Nishikawa H, Jungbluth AA, Nakamura Y, Kurokawa Y, Yamasaki M, Miyata H, Nakajima K, Takiguchi S, Nakayama E, Mori M, Doki Y. NY-ESO-1 antibody as a novel tumour marker of gastric cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2013; **108**: 1119-1125 [PMID: 23403818 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2013.51]
- 60 Zeng G, Aldridge ME, Wang Y, Pantuck AJ, Wang AY, Liu YX, Han Y, Yuan YH, Robbins PF, Dubinett SM, deKernion JB, Belldegrun AS. Dominant B cell epitope from NY-ESO-1 recognized by sera from a wide spectrum of cancer patients: implications as a potential biomarker. *Int J Cancer* 2005; **114**: 268-273 [PMID: 15540228 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.20716]
- 61 Kurtenkov O, Klaamas K, Mensdorff-Pouilly S, Miljukhina L, Shljapnikova L, Chuzmarov V. Humoral immune response to MUC1 and to the Thomsen-Friedenreich (TF) glycotope in patients with gastric cancer: relation to survival. *Acta Oncol* 2007; **46**: 316-323 [PMID: 17450466 DOI: 10.1080/02841860601055441]
- 62 Zhang JY, Chan EK, Peng XX, Lu M, Wang X, Mueller F, Tan EM. Autoimmune responses to mRNA binding proteins p62 and Koc in diverse malignancies. *Clin Immunol* 2001; 100: 149-156 [PMID: 11465943 DOI: 10.1006/clim.2001.5048]
- 63 Zhang JY, Casiano CA, Peng XX, Koziol JA, Chan EK, Tan EM. Enhancement of antibody detection in cancer using panel of recombinant tumor-associated antigens. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2003; 12: 136-143 [PMID: 12582023]
- 64 Megliorino R, Shi FD, Peng XX, Wang X, Chan EK, Tan EM, Zhang JY. Autoimmune response to anti-apoptotic protein survivin and its association with antibodies to p53 and c-myc in cancer detection. *Cancer Detect Prev* 2005; 29: 241-248 [PMID: 15896923 DOI: 10.1016/j.cdp.2005.03.002]
- 65 Meistere I, Kalnina, Z, Silina, K, Line, A. Cancer-associated Autoantibodies as Biomarkers for Early Detection and Prognosis is Cancer: An Update. *Curr Canc Ther Rev* 2013; 9: 10 [DOI: 10.2174/ 157339470904140418093612]
- 66 Preiss S, Kammertoens T, Lampert C, Willimsky G, Blankenstein T. Tumor-induced antibodies resemble the response to tissue damage. *Int J Cancer* 2005; 115: 456-462 [PMID: 15700321 DOI: 10.1002/ ijc.20914]
- 67 Ludewig B, Krebs P, Metters H, Tatzel J, Türeci O, Sahin U. Molecular characterization of virus-induced autoantibody responses. *J Exp Med* 2004; 200: 637-646 [PMID: 15353556 DOI: 10.1084/ jem.20040358]

- 68 Zhou SL, Ku JW, Fan ZM, Yue WB, Du F, Zhou YF, Liu YL, Li Y, Tang S, Hu YL, Hu XP, Hou ZC, Liu J, Liu Y, Feng XS, Wang LD. Detection of autoantibodies to a panel of tumor-associated antigens for the diagnosis values of gastric cardia adenocarcinoma. *Dis Esophagus* 2015; 28: 371-379 [PMID: 24612004 DOI: 10.1111/ dote.12206]
- 69 Shiota G, Ishida M, Noguchi N, Takano Y, Oyama K, Okubo M, Katayama S, Harada K, Hori K, Ashida K, Kishimoto Y, Hosoda A, Suou T, Ito H, Kawasaki H. Clinical significance of serum P53 antibody in patients with gastric cancer. *Res Commun Mol Pathol Pharmacol* 1998; **99**: 41-51 [PMID: 9523354]
- 70 Qiu LL, Hua PY, Ye LL, Wang YC, Qiu T, Bao HZ, Wang L. The detection of serum anti-p53 antibodies from patients with gastric carcinoma in China. *Cancer Detect Prev* 2007; 31: 45-49 [PMID: 17292563 DOI: 10.1016/j.cdp.2006.12.005]
- 71 Reuschenbach M, von Knebel Doeberitz M, Wentzensen N. A systematic review of humoral immune responses against tumor antigens. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 2009; **58**: 1535-1544 [PMID: 19562338 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-009-0733-4]
- 72 Karagiannis P, Gilbert AE, Josephs DH, Ali N, Dodev T, Saul L, Correa I, Roberts L, Beddowes E, Koers A, Hobbs C, Ferreira S, Geh JL, Healy C, Harries M, Acland KM, Blower PJ, Mitchell T, Fear DJ, Spicer JF, Lacy KE, Nestle FO, Karagiannis SN. IgG4 subclass antibodies impair antitumor immunity in melanoma. *J Clin Invest* 2013; **123**: 1457-1474 [PMID: 23454746 DOI: 10.1172/JCI65579]
- 73 Mandel P, Metais P. Les acides nucléiques du plasma sanguin chez l'homme. C R Seances Soc Biol Fil 1948; 142: 241-243 [PMID: 18875018]
- 74 Schwarzenbach H, Hoon DS, Pantel K. Cell-free nucleic acids as biomarkers in cancer patients. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2011; 11: 426-437 [PMID: 21562580 DOI: 10.1038/nrc3066]
- 75 Su Z, Yang Z, Xu Y, Chen Y, Yu Q. MicroRNAs in apoptosis, autophagy and necroptosis. *Oncotarget* 2015; 6: 8474-8490 [PMID: 25893379]
- 76 Ivanov A, Pawlikowski J, Manoharan I, van Tuyn J, Nelson DM, Rai TS, Shah PP, Hewitt G, Korolchuk VI, Passos JF, Wu H, Berger SL, Adams PD. Lysosome-mediated processing of chromatin in senescence. *J Cell Biol* 2013; 202: 129-143 [PMID: 23816621 DOI: 10.1083/jcb.201212110]
- 77 Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. *Nat Cell Biol* 2007; 9: 654-659 [PMID: 17486113 DOI: 10.1038/ncb1596]
- 78 György B, Szabó TG, Pásztói M, Pál Z, Misják P, Aradi B, László V, Pállinger E, Pap E, Kittel A, Nagy G, Falus A, Buzás EI. Membrane vesicles, current state-of-the-art: emerging role of extracellular vesicles. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2011; 68: 2667-2688 [PMID: 21560073 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-011-0689-3]
- 79 Sadovska L, Bajo CS, Kalniņa Z, Linē A. Biodistribution, Uptake and Effects Caused by Cancer-derived Extracellular Vesicles. *JCB* 2015; 4: 1-15 [DOI: 10.5772/60522]
- 80 Zandberga E, Kozirovskis V, Ābols A, Andrējeva D, Purkalne G, Linē A. Cell-free microRNAs as diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive biomarkers for lung cancer. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2013; 52: 356-369 [PMID: 23404859 DOI: 10.1002/gcc.22032]
- 81 Jahr S, Hentze H, Englisch S, Hardt D, Fackelmayer FO, Hesch RD, Knippers R. DNA fragments in the blood plasma of cancer patients: quantitations and evidence for their origin from apoptotic and necrotic cells. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 1659-1665 [PMID: 11245480]
- 82 Wang BG, Huang HY, Chen YC, Bristow RE, Kassauei K, Cheng CC, Roden R, Sokoll LJ, Chan DW, Shih IeM. Increased plasma DNA integrity in cancer patients. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 3966-3968 [PMID: 12873992]
- 83 Umetani N, Giuliano AE, Hiramatsu SH, Amersi F, Nakagawa T, Martino S, Hoon DS. Prediction of breast tumor progression by integrity of free circulating DNA in serum. *J Clin Oncol* 2006; 24: 4270-4276 [PMID: 16963729 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2006.05.9493]
- 84 Umetani N, Kim J, Hiramatsu S, Reber HA, Hines OJ, Bilchik AJ, Hoon DS. Increased integrity of free circulating DNA in sera of patients with colorectal or periampullary cancer: direct quantitative

PCR for ALU repeats. *Clin Chem* 2006; **52**: 1062-1069 [PMID: 16723681 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2006.068577]

- 85 Mitchell PS, Parkin RK, Kroh EM, Fritz BR, Wyman SK, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Peterson A, Noteboom J, O'Briant KC, Allen A, Lin DW, Urban N, Drescher CW, Knudsen BS, Stirewalt DL, Gentleman R, Vessella RL, Nelson PS, Martin DB, Tewari M. Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2008; **105**: 10513-10518 [PMID: 18663219 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0804549105]
- 86 Gallo A, Tandon M, Alevizos I, Illei GG. The majority of microRNAs detectable in serum and saliva is concentrated in exosomes. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e30679 [PMID: 22427800 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030679]
- 87 Cheng L, Sharples RA, Scicluna BJ, Hill AF. Exosomes provide a protective and enriched source of miRNA for biomarker profiling compared to intracellular and cell-free blood. *J Extracell Vesicles* 2014; 3: [PMID: 24683445 DOI: 10.3402/jev.v3.23743]
- 88 Arroyo JD, Chevillet JR, Kroh EM, Ruf IK, Pritchard CC, Gibson DF, Mitchell PS, Bennett CF, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Stirewalt DL, Tait JF, Tewari M. Argonaute2 complexes carry a population of circulating microRNAs independent of vesicles in human plasma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; **108**: 5003-5008 [PMID: 21383194 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1019055108]
- 89 Chevillet JR, Kang Q, Ruf IK, Briggs HA, Vojtech LN, Hughes SM, Cheng HH, Arroyo JD, Meredith EK, Gallichotte EN, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Morrissey C, Stirewalt DL, Hladik F, Yu EY, Higano CS, Tewari M. Quantitative and stoichiometric analysis of the microRNA content of exosomes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 2014; **111**: 14888-14893 [PMID: 25267620 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.1408301111]
- 90 Sai S, Ichikawa D, Tomita H, Ikoma D, Tani N, Ikoma H, Kikuchi S, Fujiwara H, Ueda Y, Otsuji E. Quantification of plasma cell-free DNA in patients with gastric cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2007; 27: 2747-2751 [PMID: 17695442]
- 91 Park JL, Kim HJ, Choi BY, Lee HC, Jang HR, Song KS, Noh SM, Kim SY, Han DS, Kim YS. Quantitative analysis of cell-free DNA in the plasma of gastric cancer patients. *Oncol Lett* 2012; **3**: 921-926 [PMID: 22741019 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2012.592]
- 92 Kim K, Shin DG, Park MK, Baik SH, Kim TH, Kim S, Lee S. Circulating cell-free DNA as a promising biomarker in patients with gastric cancer: diagnostic validity and significant reduction of cfDNA after surgical resection. *Ann Surg Treat Res* 2014; 86: 136-142 [PMID: 24761422 DOI: 10.4174/astr.2014.86.3.136]
- 93 Kolesnikova EV, Tamkovich SN, Bryzgunova OE, Shelestyuk PI, Permyakova VI, Vlassov VV, Tuzikov AS, Laktionov PP, Rykova EY. Circulating DNA in the blood of gastric cancer patients. *Ann N* Y Acad Sci 2008; 1137: 226-231 [PMID: 18837952 DOI: 10.1196/ annals.1448.009]
- 94 Coimbra S, Catarino C, Costa E, Oliveira H, Figueiredo A, Rocha-Pereira P, Santos-Silva A. Circulating cell-free DNA levels in Portuguese patients with psoriasis vulgaris according to severity and therapy. *Br J Dermatol* 2014; **170**: 939-942 [PMID: 24245854 DOI: 10.1111/bjd.12738]
- 95 Outinen TK, Kuparinen T, Jylhävä J, Leppänen S, Mustonen J, Mäkelä S, Pörsti I, Syrjänen J, Vaheri A, Hurme M. Plasma cellfree DNA levels are elevated in acute Puumala hantavirus infection. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e31455 [PMID: 22347483 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0031455]
- 96 Jylhävä J, Lehtimäki T, Jula A, Moilanen L, Kesäniemi YA, Nieminen MS, Kähönen M, Hurme M. Circulating cell-free DNA is associated with cardiometabolic risk factors: the Health 2000 Survey. *Atherosclerosis* 2014; 233: 268-271 [PMID: 24529155 DOI: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2013.12.022]
- 97 Breitbach S, Tug S, Simon P. Circulating cell-free DNA: an upcoming molecular marker in exercise physiology. *Sports Med* 2012;
 42: 565-586 [PMID: 22694348 DOI: 10.2165/11631380-000000000 -00000]
- 98 Hamakawa T, Kukita Y, Kurokawa Y, Miyazaki Y, Takahashi T, Yamasaki M, Miyata H, Nakajima K, Taniguchi K, Takiguchi S, Mori M, Doki Y, Kato K. Monitoring gastric cancer progression with

circulating tumour DNA. *Br J Cancer* 2015; **112**: 352-356 [PMID: 25490524 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.609]

- 99 Park KU, Lee HE, Park do J, Jung EJ, Song J, Kim HH, Choe G, Kim WH, Lee HS. MYC quantitation in cell-free plasma DNA by real-time PCR for gastric cancer diagnosis. *Clin Chem Lab Med* 2009; 47: 530-536 [PMID: 19302034 DOI: 10.1515/ CCLM.2009.126]
- 100 Shoda K, Masuda K, Ichikawa D, Arita T, Miyakami Y, Watanabe M, Konishi H, Imoto I, Otsuji E. HER2 amplification detected in the circulating DNA of patients with gastric cancer: a retrospective pilot study. *Gastric Cancer* 2015; 18: 698-710 [PMID: 25322965 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-014-0432-5]
- 101 Lee HE, Park KU, Yoo SB, Nam SK, Park do J, Kim HH, Lee HS. Clinical significance of intratumoral HER2 heterogeneity in gastric cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 2013; 49: 1448-1457 [PMID: 23146959 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2012.10.018]
- 102 Silva JM, Dominguez G, Garcia JM, Gonzalez R, Villanueva MJ, Navarro F, Provencio M, San Martin S, España P, Bonilla F. Presence of tumor DNA in plasma of breast cancer patients: clinicopathological correlations. *Cancer Res* 1999; **59**: 3251-3256 [PMID: 10397273]
- 103 Esteller M, Sanchez-Cespedes M, Rosell R, Sidransky D, Baylin SB, Herman JG. Detection of aberrant promoter hypermethylation of tumor suppressor genes in serum DNA from non-small cell lung cancer patients. *Cancer Res* 1999; 59: 67-70 [PMID: 9892187]
- 104 Lee TL, Leung WK, Chan MW, Ng EK, Tong JH, Lo KW, Chung SC, Sung JJ, To KF. Detection of gene promoter hypermethylation in the tumor and serum of patients with gastric carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* 2002; 8: 1761-1766 [PMID: 12060614]
- 105 Tsujiura M, Ichikawa D, Konishi H, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Otsuji E. Liquid biopsy of gastric cancer patients: circulating tumor cells and cell-free nucleic acids. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 3265-3286 [PMID: 24696609 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i12.3265]
- 106 Toiyama Y, Okugawa Y, Goel A. DNA methylation and microRNA biomarkers for noninvasive detection of gastric and colorectal cancer. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2014; 455: 43-57 [PMID: 25128828 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.08.001]
- 107 Bernal C, Aguayo F, Villarroel C, Vargas M, Díaz I, Ossandon FJ, Santibáñez E, Palma M, Aravena E, Barrientos C, Corvalan AH. Reprimo as a potential biomarker for early detection in gastric cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008; 14: 6264-6269 [PMID: 18829507 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-4522]
- 108 Ling ZQ, Lv P, Lu XX, Yu JL, Han J, Ying LS, Zhu X, Zhu WY, Fang XH, Wang S, Wu YC. Circulating Methylated XAF1 DNA Indicates Poor Prognosis for Gastric Cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e67195 [PMID: 23826230 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0067195]
- 109 Zheng Y, Chen L, Li J, Yu B, Su L, Chen X, Yu Y, Yan M, Liu B, Zhu Z. Hypermethylated DNA as potential biomarkers for gastric cancer diagnosis. *Clin Biochem* 2011; 44: 1405-1411 [PMID: 21945024 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2011.09.006]
- 110 Ooki A, Yamashita K, Yamaguchi K, Mondal A, Nishimiya H, Watanabe M. DNA damage-inducible gene, reprimo functions as a tumor suppressor and is suppressed by promoter methylation in gastric cancer. *Mol Cancer Res* 2013; **11**: 1362-1374 [PMID: 23982217 DOI: 10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-13-0091]
- 111 Rand K, Qu W, Ho T, Clark SJ, Molloy P. Conversion-specific detection of DNA methylation using real-time polymerase chain reaction (ConLight-MSP) to avoid false positives. *Methods* 2002; 27: 114-120 [PMID: 12095268]
- 112 Kristensen LS, Mikeska T, Krypuy M, Dobrovic A. Sensitive Melting Analysis after Real Time- Methylation Specific PCR (SMART-MSP): high-throughput and probe-free quantitative DNA methylation detection. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2008; **36**: e42 [PMID: 18344521 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkn113]
- 113 Lim AM, Candiloro IL, Wong N, Collins M, Do H, Takano EA, Angel C, Young RJ, Corry J, Wiesenfeld D, Kleid S, Sigston E, Lyons B, Rischin D, Solomon B, Dobrovic A. Quantitative methodology is critical for assessing DNA methylation and impacts on correlation with patient outcome. *Clin Epigenetics* 2014; 6: 22 [PMID: 25859283 DOI: 10.1186/1868-7083-6-22]

- 114 Li M, Chen WD, Papadopoulos N, Goodman SN, Bjerregaard NC, Laurberg S, Levin B, Juhl H, Arber N, Moinova H, Durkee K, Schmidt K, He Y, Diehl F, Velculescu VE, Zhou S, Diaz LA, Kinzler KW, Markowitz SD, Vogelstein B. Sensitive digital quantification of DNA methylation in clinical samples. *Nat Biotechnol* 2009; 27: 858-863 [PMID: 19684580 DOI: 10.1038/nbt.1559]
- 115 Chen X, Ba Y, Ma L, Cai X, Yin Y, Wang K, Guo J, Zhang Y, Chen J, Guo X, Li Q, Li X, Wang W, Zhang Y, Wang J, Jiang X, Xiang Y, Xu C, Zheng P, Zhang J, Li R, Zhang H, Shang X, Gong T, Ning G, Wang J, Zen K, Zhang J, Zhang CY. Characterization of microRNAs in serum: a novel class of biomarkers for diagnosis of cancer and other diseases. *Cell Res* 2008; 18: 997-1006 [PMID: 18766170 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2008.282]
- 116 Wang R, Wen H, Xu Y, Chen Q, Luo Y, Lin Y, Luo Y, Xu A. Circulating microRNAs as a novel class of diagnostic biomarkers in gastrointestinal tumors detection: a meta-analysis based on 42 articles. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e113401 [PMID: 25406082 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0113401]
- 117 Tsujiura M, Ichikawa D, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Takeshita H, Kosuga T, Konishi H, Morimura R, Deguchi K, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating microRNAs in plasma of patients with gastric cancers. *Br J Cancer* 2010; 102: 1174-1179 [PMID: 20234369 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605608]
- 118 Palma J, Yaddanapudi SC, Pigati L, Havens MA, Jeong S, Weiner GA, Weimer KM, Stern B, Hastings ML, Duelli DM. MicroRNAs are exported from malignant cells in customized particles. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2012; 40: 9125-9138 [PMID: 22772984 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks656]
- 119 Konishi H, Ichikawa D, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Tsujiura M, Takeshita H, Morimura R, Nagata H, Arita T, Kawaguchi T, Hirashima S, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Detection of gastric cancer-associated microRNAs on microRNA microarray comparing pre- and post-operative plasma. *Br J Cancer* 2012; **106**: 740-747 [PMID: 22262318 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2011.588]
- 120 Zhu C, Ren C, Han J, Ding Y, Du J, Dai N, Dai J, Ma H, Hu Z, Shen H, Xu Y, Jin G. A five-microRNA panel in plasma was identified as potential biomarker for early detection of gastric cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2014; **110**: 2291-2299 [PMID: 24595006 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.119]
- 121 Li BS, Zhao YL, Guo G, Li W, Zhu ED, Luo X, Mao XH, Zou QM, Yu PW, Zuo QF, Li N, Tang B, Liu KY, Xiao B. Plasma microRNAs, miR-223, miR-21 and miR-218, as novel potential biomarkers for gastric cancer detection. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e41629 [PMID: 22860003 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0041629]
- 122 Liu H, Zhu L, Liu B, Yang L, Meng X, Zhang W, Ma Y, Xiao H. Genome-wide microRNA profiles identify miR-378 as a serum biomarker for early detection of gastric cancer. *Cancer Lett* 2012; 316: 196-203 [PMID: 22169097 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2011.10.034]
- 123 Su ZX, Zhao J, Rong ZH, Wu YG, Geng WM, Qin CK. Diagnostic and prognostic value of circulating miR-18a in the plasma of patients with gastric cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 12119-12125 [PMID: 25416437 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2516-6]
- 124 Song MY, Pan KF, Su HJ, Zhang L, Ma JL, Li JY, Yuasa Y, Kang D, Kim YS, You WC. Identification of serum microRNAs as novel non-invasive biomarkers for early detection of gastric cancer. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e33608 [PMID: 22432036 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0033608]
- 125 Kang Y, Zhang J, Sun P, Shang J. Circulating cell-free human telomerase reverse transcriptase mRNA in plasma and its potential diagnostic and prognostic value for gastric cancer. *Int J Clin Oncol* 2013; 18: 478-486 [PMID: 22527847 DOI: 10.1007/ s10147-012-0405-9]
- 126 Qi P, Du X. The long non-coding RNAs, a new cancer diagnostic and therapeutic gold mine. *Mod Pathol* 2013; 26: 155-165 [PMID: 22996375 DOI: 10.1038/modpathol.2012.160]
- 127 Peng L, Yuan XQ, Li GC. The emerging landscape of circular RNA ciRS-7 in cancer (Review). Oncol Rep 2015; 33: 2669-2674 [PMID: 25873049 DOI: 10.3892/or.2015.3904]
- 128 Arita T, Ichikawa D, Konishi H, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Shoda K, Kawaguchi T, Hirajima S, Nagata H, Kubota T, Fujiwara H,

Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating long non-coding RNAs in plasma of patients with gastric cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2013; **33**: 3185-3193 [PMID: 23898077]

- 129 Liu Z, Shao Y, Tan L, Shi H, Chen S, Guo J. Clinical significance of the low expression of FER1L4 in gastric cancer patients. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 9613-9617 [PMID: 24961353 DOI: 10.1007/ s13277-014-2259-4]
- 130 Zeng X, Shi H, Wang J, Cui S, Tang H, Zhang X. Long noncoding RNA aberrant expression profiles after cytoreductive surgery and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy of AGC ascertained by microarray analysis. *Tumour Biol* 2015; 36: 5021-5029 [PMID: 25652469 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-015-3153-4]
- 131 Li Q, Shao Y, Zhang X, Zheng T, Miao M, Qin L, Wang B, Ye G, Xiao B, Guo J. Plasma long noncoding RNA protected by exosomes as a potential stable biomarker for gastric cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2015; **36**: 2007-2012 [PMID: 25391424 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2807-y]
- 132 Li P, Chen S, Chen H, Mo X, Li T, Shao Y, Xiao B, Guo J. Using circular RNA as a novel type of biomarker in the screening of gastric cancer. *Clin Chim Acta* 2015; 444: 132-136 [PMID: 25689795 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2015.02.018]
- 133 Xiang M, Zeng Y, Yang R, Xu H, Chen Z, Zhong J, Xie H, Xu Y, Zeng X. U6 is not a suitable endogenous control for the quantification of circulating microRNAs. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2014; **454**: 210-214 [PMID: 25450382 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbrc.2014.10.064]
- 134 Keller A, Leidinger P, Gislefoss R, Haugen A, Langseth H, Staehler P, Lenhof HP, Meese E. Stable serum miRNA profiles as potential tool for non-invasive lung cancer diagnosis. *RNA Biol* 2011; 8: 506-516 [PMID: 21558792]
- 135 Kirschner MB, Kao SC, Edelman JJ, Armstrong NJ, Vallely MP, van Zandwijk N, Reid G. Haemolysis during sample preparation alters microRNA content of plasma. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e24145 [PMID: 21909417 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024145]
- 136 Hiraiwa K, Takeuchi H, Hasegawa H, Saikawa Y, Suda K, Ando T, Kumagai K, Irino T, Yoshikawa T, Matsuda S, Kitajima M, Kitagawa Y. Clinical significance of circulating tumor cells in blood from patients with gastrointestinal cancers. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2008; **15**: 3092-3100 [PMID: 18766405 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-008-0122-9]
- 137 Toss A, Mu Z, Fernandez S, Cristofanilli M. CTC enumeration and characterization: moving toward personalized medicine. *Ann Transl Med* 2014; 2: 108 [PMID: 25489582 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839 .2014.09.06]
- 138 Moreno JG, O'Hara SM, Gross S, Doyle G, Fritsche H, Gomella LG, Terstappen LW. Changes in circulating carcinoma cells in patients with metastatic prostate cancer correlate with disease status. Urology 2001; 58: 386-392 [PMID: 11549486]
- 139 Kolostova K, Matkowski R, Gurlich R, Grabowski K, Soter K, Lischke R, Schutzner J, Bobek V. Detection and cultivation of circulating tumor cells in gastric cancer. *Cytotechnology* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25862542 DOI: 10.1007/s10616-015-9866-9]
- 140 Uenosono Y, Arigami T, Kozono T, Yanagita S, Hagihara T, Haraguchi N, Matsushita D, Hirata M, Arima H, Funasako Y, Kijima Y, Nakajo A, Okumura H, Ishigami S, Hokita S, Ueno S, Natsugoe S. Clinical significance of circulating tumor cells in peripheral blood from patients with gastric cancer. *Cancer* 2013; **119**: 3984-3991 [PMID: 23963829 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.28309]
- 141 Katsuda T, Kosaka N, Ochiya T. The roles of extracellular vesicles in cancer biology: toward the development of novel cancer biomarkers. *Proteomics* 2014; 14: 412-425 [PMID: 24339442 DOI: 10.1002/pmic.201300389]
- 142 Thakur BK, Zhang H, Becker A, Matei I, Huang Y, Costa-Silva B, Zheng Y, Hoshino A, Brazier H, Xiang J, Williams C, Rodriguez-Barrueco R, Silva JM, Zhang W, Hearn S, Elemento O, Paknejad N, Manova-Todorova K, Welte K, Bromberg J, Peinado H, Lyden D. Double-stranded DNA in exosomes: a novel biomarker in cancer detection. *Cell Res* 2014; 24: 766-769 [PMID: 24710597 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2014.44]
- 143 Fais S, Logozzi M, Lugini L, Federici C, Azzarito T, Zarovni N, Chiesi A. Exosomes: the ideal nanovectors for biodelivery.

Biol Chem 2013; **394**: 1-15 [PMID: 23241589 DOI: 10.1515/ hsz-2012-0236]

- 144 Zocco D, Ferruzzi P, Cappello F, Kuo WP, Fais S. Extracellular vesicles as shuttles of tumor biomarkers and anti-tumor drugs. *Front Oncol* 2014; 4: 267 [PMID: 25340037 DOI: 10.3389/ fonc.2014.00267]
- 145 Baran J, Baj-Krzyworzeka M, Weglarczyk K, Szatanek R, Zembala M, Barbasz J, Czupryna A, Szczepanik A, Zembala M. Circulating tumour-derived microvesicles in plasma of gastric cancer patients. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 2010; **59**: 841-850 [PMID: 20043223 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-009-0808-2]
- 146 Schneider J, Schulze G. Comparison of tumor M2-pyruvate kinase (tumor M2-PK), carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), carbohydrate antigens CA 19-9 and CA 72-4 in the diagnosis of gastrointestinal cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2003; 23: 5089-5093 [PMID: 14981971]
- 147 Carpelan-Holmström M, Louhimo J, Stenman UH, Alfthan H, Haglund C. CEA, CA 19-9 and CA 72-4 improve the diagnostic accuracy in gastrointestinal cancers. *Anticancer Res* 2002; 22: 2311-2316 [PMID: 12174919]
- 148 Yang J, Song YC, Dang CX, Song TS, Liu ZG, Guo YM, Li ZF, Huang C. Serum peptidome profiling in patients with gastric cancer. *Clin Exp Med* 2012; 12: 79-87 [PMID: 21739109 DOI: 10.1007/ s10238-011-0149-2]
- 149 Xu QW, Zhao W, Wang Y, Sartor MA, Han DM, Deng J, Ponnala R, Yang JY, Zhang QY, Liao GQ, Qu YM, Li L, Liu FF, Zhao HM, Yin YH, Chen WF, Zhang Y, Wang XS. An integrated genome-wide approach to discover tumor-specific antigens as potential immunologic and clinical targets in cancer. *Cancer Res* 2012; 72: 6351-6361 [PMID: 23135912 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-12-1656]
- 150 Looi K, Megliorino R, Shi FD, Peng XX, Chen Y, Zhang JY. Humoral immune response to p16, a cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor in human malignancies. *Oncol Rep* 2006; 16: 1105-1110 [PMID: 17016600]
- 151 Koziol JA, Zhang JY, Casiano CA, Peng XX, Shi FD, Feng AC, Chan EK, Tan EM. Recursive partitioning as an approach to selection of immune markers for tumor diagnosis. *Clin Cancer Res* 2003; 9: 5120-5126 [PMID: 14613989]
- 152 Sakakura C, Hamada T, Miyagawa K, Nishio M, Miyashita A, Nagata H, Ida H, Yazumi S, Otsuji E, Chiba T, Ito K, Ito Y. Quantitative analysis of tumor-derived methylated RUNX3 sequences in the serum of gastric cancer patients. *Anticancer Res* 2009; 29: 2619-2625 [PMID: 19596937]
- 153 Ng EK, Leung CP, Shin VY, Wong CL, Ma ES, Jin HC, Chu KM, Kwong A. Quantitative analysis and diagnostic significance of methylated SLC19A3 DNA in the plasma of breast and gastric cancer patients. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e22233 [PMID: 21789241 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0022233]
- 154 Chen L, Su L, Li J, Zheng Y, Yu B, Yu Y, Yan M, Gu Q, Zhu Z, Liu B. Hypermethylated FAM5C and MYLK in serum as diagnosis and pre-warning markers for gastric cancer. *Dis Markers* 2012; 32: 195-202 [PMID: 22377736 DOI: 10.3233/DMA-2011-0877]
- 155 Liu R, Zhang C, Hu Z, Li G, Wang C, Yang C, Huang D, Chen X, Zhang H, Zhuang R, Deng T, Liu H, Yin J, Wang S, Zen K, Ba Y, Zhang CY. A five-microRNA signature identified from genomewide serum microRNA expression profiling serves as a fingerprint for gastric cancer diagnosis. *Eur J Cancer* 2011; **47**: 784-791 [PMID: 21112772 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2010.10.025]
- 156 Cai H, Yuan Y, Hao YF, Guo TK, Wei X, Zhang YM. Plasma microRNAs serve as novel potential biomarkers for early detection of gastric cancer. *Med Oncol* 2013; **30**: 452 [PMID: 23307259 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-012-0452-0]
- 157 Wang H, Wang L, Wu Z, Sun R, Jin H, Ma J, Liu L, Ling R, Yi J, Wang L, Bian J, Chen J, Li N, Yuan S, Yun J. Three dysregulated microRNAs in serum as novel biomarkers for gastric cancer screening. *Med Oncol* 2014; **31**: 298 [PMID: 25367852 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-014-0298-8]
- 158 Fu Z, Qian F, Yang X, Jiang H, Chen Y, Liu S. Circulating miR-222 in plasma and its potential diagnostic and prognostic value in gastric cancer. *Med Oncol* 2014; **31**: 164 [PMID: 25129310 DOI: 10.1007/



Kalniņa Z et al. Blood-based biomarkers of gastric cancer

s12032-014-0164-8]

159 Tsujiura M, Komatsu S, Ichikawa D, Shiozaki A, Konishi H, Takeshita H, Moriumura R, Nagata H, Kawaguchi T, Hirajima S, Arita T, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating miR-18a in plasma contributes to cancer detection and monitoring in patients with gastric cancer. *Gastric Cancer* 2015; 18: 271-279 [PMID: 24626859 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-014-0363-1]

160 Burock S, Herrmann P, Wendler I, Niederstrasser M, Wernecke KD, Stein U. Circulating Metastasis Associated in Colon Cancer 1 transcripts in gastric cancer patient plasma as diagnostic and prognostic biomarker. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 333-341 [PMID: 25574109 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i1.333]

P- Reviewer: Huang KH, Smith SM S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11654 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11654-11672 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Role of *Helicobacter pylori* infection in gastric carcinogenesis: Current knowledge and future directions

Aleksandra Sokic-Milutinovic, Tamara Alempijevic, Tomica Milosavljevic

Aleksandra Sokic-Milutinovic, Tamara Alempijevic, Tomica Milosavljevic, Clinic for Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Clinical Center of Serbia and School of Medicine University of Belgrade, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia

Author contributions: Sokic-Milutinovic A, Alempijevic T and Milosavljevic T did literature research and wrote the paper; and Sokic-Milutinovic A approved final version of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors have no conflict of interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Aleksandra Sokic-Milutinovic, MD, PhD, Professor, Clinic for Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Clinical Center of Serbia and School of Medicine University of Belgrade, Koste Todorovica 6, 11000 Belgrade, Serbia. asokicmilutinovic@gmail.com Telephone: +381-11-3663734 Fax: +381-11-3615432

Received: May 21, 2015 Peer-review started: May 22, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 16, 2015 Accepted: September 22, 2015 Article in press: September 22, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) plays a role in the patho-

genesis of gastric cancer. The outcome of the infection depends on environmental factors and bacterial and host characteristics. Gastric carcinogenesis is a multistep process that is reversible in the early phase of mucosal damage, but the exact point of no return has not been identified. Therefore, two main therapeutic strategies could reduce gastric cancer incidence: (1) eradication of the already present infection; and (2) immunization (prior to or during the course of the infection). The success of a gastric cancer prevention strategy depends on timing because the prevention strategy must be introduced before the point of no return in gastric carcinogenesis. Although the exact point of no return has not been identified, infection should be eradicated before severe atrophy of the gastric mucosa develops. Eradication therapy rates remain suboptimal due to increasing H. pylori resistance to antibiotics and patient noncompliance. Vaccination against H. pylori would reduce the cost of eradication therapies and lower gastric cancer incidence. A vaccine against H. pylori is still a research challenge. An effective vaccine should have an adequate route of delivery, appropriate bacterial antigens and effective and safe adjuvants. Future research should focus on the development of rescue eradication therapy protocols until an efficacious vaccine against the bacterium becomes available.

Key words: *Helicobacter pylori*; Gastric cancer; Vaccine; Eradication therapy; Prevention

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Two main therapeutic strategies could reduce the incidence of *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*)related gastric cancer: eradication of the infection or vaccination. Success of a gastric cancer prevention strategy depends on the eradication of the infection or on vaccination before irreversible mucosal changes (severe atrophy, intestinal metaplasia or dysplasia)



WJG www.wjgnet.com
have occurred. Eradication therapy results are suboptimal due to increased antibiotic resistance in *H. pylori* and patient noncompliance. To improve the rates of eradication, rescue regimens have been developed. Concomitant and sequential protocols seem equally effective rescue strategies. An effective vaccine is not available at present, in spite of enormous effort by different researchers.

Sokic-Milutinovic A, Alempijevic T, Milosavljevic T. Role of *Helicobacter pylori* infection in gastric carcinogenesis: Current knowledge and future directions. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11654-11672 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11654.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11654

INTRODUCTION

Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) is a spiral, gramnegative, microaerophilic bacterium that plays an undisputed role in the pathogenesis of gastric and duodenal ulcers, low grade B cell gastric lymphoma (MALT lymphoma) and gastric cancer^[1]. In 1982, Warren and Marshall cultivated the bacterium. Their discovery changed the therapeutic algorithm for both peptic ulcer disease and gastric MALT lymphoma. The role of H. pylori in gastric carcinogenesis was clarified in 1991 when large epidemiological studies^[1,2] reported a higher incidence of gastric cancer in H. pylori-infected individuals, which confirmed previously published reports^[3-5]. Scientific evidence accumulated, and in 1994, H. pylori was named as a human carcinogen by the International Agency for Research on Cancer. The role of the infection in gastric cancer development was further supported by a study by Wang *et al*^[6] that included 2722 early gastric cancer patients and 13976 controls. This study demonstrated a higher H. pylori prevalence in patients with early gastric cancer than in the control group (87% vs 61%, respectively).

Gastric cancer is common; it is the third most common of all cancers among males and the fifth most common among females^[7]. The survival rate of advanced gastric cancer patients is very low (< 20%). The incidence of gastric cancer is declining in developed countries but rising in developing countries, and the overall burden of the disease is constantly increasing^[7,8].

Distinct patterns of *H. pylori* gastritis are related to different outcomes of the infection. Chronic corpuspredominant and multifocal atrophic gastritis lead to increased risk of gastric cancer formation, while antrum-predominant gastritis leads to the formation of duodenal ulcer^[9-11].

The outcome of *H. pylori* infection depends on the characteristics of the bacterium in addition to the characteristics of the host and environmental factors.

PATHOGENESIS OF GASTRIC CANCER

Gastric mucosa colonization

H. pylori infection is, in majority of cases, acquired during childhood. The bacterium has to overcome the gastric acid barrier and enter the mucus layer to complete the process of colonization^[12] and to subsequently induce damage to the gastric mucosa. Furthermore, the persistence of the infection is also important, and it reflects the ability of the bacterium to adapt to its environment and to start multiplication^[13].

To colonize the gastric mucosa the bacterium uses urease activity, motility and adhesion mechanisms^[14].

Urease activity is essential for colonization of the gastric mucosa because in the absence of urea, the bacterium can only survive in a pH range of 4.0-8.0, while in an environment containing urea, it remains viable at a low pH of 2.5. Urease catalyzes the hydrolysis of urea into ammonia and CO₂, leading to the increased pH of the bacterial microenvironment. *H. pylori* urease has a high affinity for urea, which enables the bacteria to utilize the limited amounts of urea that are present in the human stomach^[15].

H. pylori flagella-mediated motility is necessary for both colonization of the gastric mucosa and for the persistence of the infection^[14]. Expression of two flagellar proteins, FlaA and FlaB, is required for full bacterial motility^[16].

Adhesion of *H. pylori* to epithelial cells enables the bacterium to alter host cell function. Adhesion is mediated through outer membrane proteins that act as adhesins, including BabA, SabA, AlpA, AlpB and HopZ.

The interaction between the bacterium and the gastric mucus occurs through contacts between the bacterial outer membrane protein BabA^[17,18] and the Lewis^b blood group antigen. BabA is a highly variable protein that is encoded by two genes, babA1 and babA2. The protein encoded by babA2 is functionally active. A major adhesin of H. pylori is SabA (sialicacid binding adhesin), which interacts with sialylated structures on mucins^[14]. The proportion of sialylated structures increases in the gastric mucosa during the course of chronic H. pylori infection. SabA also binds to sialylated receptors on neutrophils and induces activation of the neutrophils. AlpA and AlpB are expressed in all bacterial strains and enable binding to host laminin^[14,18]. HopZ also plays role in the colonization process^[14,19].

H. pylori uses the thioredoxin system^[14,20] to induce partial breaks and changes in the polymeric structure of mucus gel. *H. pylori* infection and non-specific mechanisms of inflammation simultaneously reduce the protective capabilities of gastric mucin. One-fifth of the presenting bacteria completely adhere to the gastric surface epithelium, while the remaining bacteria reside in the surface mucus layer^[21]. The helical shape of the bacterium facilitates its penetration of gastric mucus^[22].

Sokic-Milutinovic A et al. H. pylori and gastric carcinogenesis



Figure 1 Mechanisms of Helicobacter pylori induced gastric mucosa damage.

H. pylori virulence factors

H. pylori virulence depends on the above described and other factors that are responsible for damage to the gastric mucosa (Figure 1). Epidemiological studies have identified six distinct *H. pylori* strains in different geographic regions that are related to different incidences of gastric cancer^[23]. These strains are termed hpEastAsia, hpAsia2, hpEurope, hpAfrica1, hpAfrica2 and hpNEAfrica. *H. pylori* produces various virulence factors and has the ability to modulate its reaction to the host immune response and to thereby adapt to individual host conditions^[8].

H. pylori is a highly heterogeneous bacterium^[24,25]. Virulence factors that contribute to gastric cancer development include the cytotoxin-associated gene (*cagA*) A and CagA protein (CagA), CagL, vacuolating cytotoxin (VacA) and outer inflammatory protein (OipA), while the possible role of the duodenal ulcer-promoting gene (*dup*A) remains unclear^[8].

CagA

Two distinct types of *H. pylori* are the CagA-producing (*cagA*-positive) strains and the CagA-nonproducing (*cagA*-negative) strains. In animal models, gastric cancer develops only in animals infected with cagA-positive *H. pylori* strains or when CagA protein is artificially introduced into the host^[26,27]. Because in humans, only some individuals infected with *cagA*-positive strains develop gastric cancer, further investigations have focused on *cagA* gene polymorphisms. The number

of repeat sequences in the 3' region of the *cagA* gene differs between *H. pylori* strains^[28]. Each repeat region of the CagA protein contains EPIYA motifs, a term used to describe a specific sequence of amino acids (Glu-Pro-Ile-Tyr-Ala). There are two EPIYA motifs in the first repeat region (EPIYA-A and EPIYA-B) and two in the second (EPIYA-C or EPIYA-D) repeat region^[24]. In Western-type *H. pylori*, CagA proteins have EPIYA ABC, ABCC or ABCCC repeat regions, while in East Asian-type *H. pylori*, CagA proteins have EPIYA.

The CagA protein consists of a C-terminal region that contains the EPIYA motifs and an N-terminal region^[8]. After adhesion of the bacterium to the host cell, CagA is injected into the host cell *via* the *cag* pathogenicity island (*cag*PAI)-encoded type IV secretion system (T4SS), and electrostatic interactions with phosphatidylserine keep CagA linked to the inner leaflet of the cell membrane^[8,29]. In the cytoplasm of the host cell, CagA alters host cell signaling in both a phosphorylation-dependent and a phosphorylation-independent manner^[8]. The induction of heme oxygenase 1 reduced CagA phosphorylation in gastric epithelial cells *in vitro*, while *in vivo* H.pylori diminishes heme oxygenase 1 gene expression^[8,31].

CagL

Carcinogenic and virulent *H. pylori* strains express CagL, a highly conserved protein component of T4SS that is involved in bacterial attachment to the host



cell and also in the induction of host inflammatory responses and carcinogenesis^[29]. CagL induces hypergastrinemia, which is a risk factor for the development of gastric adenocarcinoma^[8,30]. Contact between CagL and $\alpha 5\beta 1$ integrin induces IL-8 secretion from the host cell^[32].

VacA

VacA induces vacuolization and apoptosis (as a consequence of *cytochrome c* release from mitochondria) of the host cell. It is also responsible for altered membrane-channel formation and the induction of autophagy and altered host immune responses^[30,33,34], mainly through the inhibition of T cell activation and proliferation^[35]. The *vacA* gene is functional in all *H. pylori* strains and differences in its vacuolating activity have been associated with its gene structure, which varies in the signal (*s1* and *s2*), middle (*m1* and *m2*) and intermediate (*i1* and *i2*) regions^[36]. The risk of developing different gastrointestinal pathology is attributable to different combinations of *s*, *m* and *i* region subtype.

The *s1/m1* strains induce the highest level of cytotoxicity, the *s1/m2* strains induce the lowest, and the *s2/m2* strains have no cytotoxic activity (*s2/m1* strains are rare)^[37]. The risk of developing either gastric cancer or peptic ulcer disease is increased in individuals infected with *s1* or *m1 H. pylori* strains compared with individuals infected with *s2* or *m2* strains^[8,24]. In East Asia, most *H. pylori* strains are *s1* type, and in these patients, the presence of the *m1* region is related to an increased risk for gastric cancer^[24].

The intermediate region of *vacA* is localized between the *s* and *m* regions. Type *i1* is found in all s1/m1 strains, while all s2/m2 strains are type *i2*. Strains that are type s1/m2 can be either type *i1* or *i2*. Strains with the *i1* region are more pathogenic^[8]. The type of the *i*-region has a better predictive value than *s* region type in some, but not all populations^[38].

The deletion (*d*) region is localized between the *i* and the *m* regions^[39]. The *d* region can be type *d*1 or *d*2. In patients infected with Western strains, the presence of the *d*1 region is a risk factor for gastric mucosal atrophy. In patients infected with the East Asia type of *Helicobacter*, all strains are classified as $s1/i1/d1^{[24]}$.

OipA

OipA is a protein that was identified in 2000^[24] and is involved in *H. pylori* adhesion to the host cell, induction of the host pro-inflammatory response and the subsequent increase in mucosal interleukin-8 (IL8) levels^[40]. Results from animal studies suggest a role for OipA in gastric carcinogenesis^[8,26].

CagA, VacA and OipA synthesis is linked. Therefore, almost all *H. pylori* strains produce either all or none of these proteins. East Asian *H. pylori* strains are highly

pathogenic and CagA, VacA and OipA-producing. According to the available data, the presence of these three genes is related to gastric cancer and peptic ulcer disease pathogenesis^[24].

DupA

Duodenal ulcer-promoting gene (*dup*A) plays a role in T4SS formation and is localized in the plasticity zone. Lu *et al*^[41] proposed *dupA* as an *H. pylori* virulence factor that is involved in duodenal ulcer pathogenesis and that confers a protective effect against gastric carcinogenesis^[8], but other studies have failed to demonstrate a relationship between this gene and any distinct gastroduodenal pathology, and they have therefore not supported this hypothesis^[23,42,43]. These results could be explained by polymorphism of the *dupA* gene^[30].

H. PYLORI, GASTRIC CANCER AND GEOGRAPHY-ROLE OF BACTERIAL

STRAIN

Multilocus sequence typing of housekeeping genes revealed that there are six distinct *H. pylori* strains (hpEurope, hpEastAsia, hpAsia2, hpAfrica1, hpAfrica2 and hpNEAfrica). These strains are associated with different geographic regions and with the incidence of gastric cancer.

It is probable that housekeeping gene differences are merely markers for virulence factors that affect disease outcome^[8,23]. Initially, four main clusters were identified by Falush *et al*^[44]. HpEurope isolates were found in Europe and in countries colonized by Europeans, while the majority of isolates from East Asia were the hpEastAsia strain. HpAfrica1 is widely spread, while hpAfrica2 is found exclusively in South Africa. Two clusters were later identified: hpAsia (South and Southeast Asia) and hpNEAfrica (the predominant isolate in Northeast Africa)^[8,25].

The geographical distribution of HpEastAsia isolates is concordant with the high incidence of gastric cancer in these areas. On the other hand, in low gastric cancer incidence areas, such as Africa and South Asia, most strains are hpNEAfrica, hpAfrica1, hpAfrica2 or hpAsia2. This is a plausible explanation for both African and Asian enigma. The high incidence of *H. pylori* infection is related to the high incidence of gastric cancer in East Asia, while a low incidence of gastric cancer is observed in populations with a high prevalence of *H. pylori* infection in Africa (the African enigma) and South Asia (the Asian enigma)^(8,23).

Changes in the infected mucosa

After infection with *H. pylori*, inflammation and mucosal damage occur in the non-acid secreting gastric antrum. Over time, mucosal damage progresses into the gastric corpus. The atrophic border can be recognized



Sokic-Milutinovic A et al. H. pylori and gastric carcinogenesis

endoscopically, and the damage progresses more rapidly along the lesser curve than the greater curve, as previously reported^[44,45]. Chronic inflammation that is related to *H. pylori* affects cell differentiation and promotes metaplasia^[46-48]. As the damage spreads into the corpus, pyloric metaplasia is observed near the atrophic border. Pyloric metaplasia exhibits similar immunohistochemical characteristics to spasmolytic polypeptide/trefoil factor family 2-expressing metaplasia (SPEM), which has been described in animal models of gastric carcinogenesis^[49,50] and is probably an important step in gastric cancer formation.

DEVELOPMENT OF GASTRIC CANCER

Gastric adenocarcinoma can originate from both proximal (cardia) and distal (non-cardia) parts of stomach. Proximal and distal gastric cancers have different epidemiological and clinical characteristics^[8]. Risk factors for proximal gastric cancer include increased body weight, gastro-esophageal reflux disease and Barrett's esophagus^[8,51], while distal gastric cancer risk is increased by the presence of *H. pylori* infection^[9-11], family history of gastric cancer, low socioeconomic status, smoking and a diet rich in salty and smoked food with low consumption of fruits and vegetables^[52].

According to the Lauren classification, gastric cancer is divided into intestinal and diffuse histological subtypes. The presence of *H. pylori* infection and corpus-predominant gastritis with intestinal metaplasia leads to intestinal-type gastric cancer, whereas diffuse gastric cancer arises from non-atrophic pangastritis^[9-11].

Long-lasting precancerous processes result in intestinal-type gastric adenocarcinoma. In 1938, pathologists proposed that the presence of gastric intestinal metaplasia is related to gastric cancer^[8]. This model, now known as the Correa cascade, was reintroduced and proposed by Correa et al^[53] in 1975. The authors updated their model in 1988 and 1992. In the Correa cascade, consecutive histological changes in the gastric mucosa occur, leading to gastric cancer through the following steps: normal gastric mucosa, superficial (non-atrophic) gastritis, multifocal atrophic gastritis, complete (small intestine type) intestinal metaplasia followed by intestinal metaplasia of the incomplete (colonic) type, low-grade dysplasia, highgrade dysplasia and invasive adenocarcinoma^[9-11,53]. It is now believed that intestinal metaplasia arises from SPEM and that SPEM may also provide the cells of origin for gastric cancer^[50,54]. Intestinal metaplasia is considered by some authors as a surrogate marker for the presence and extent of gastric mucosal atrophy^[55-57]. The concept of multifocal atrophic gastritis represents areas of intestinal metaplasia in SPEMtype atrophy damage^[58,59]. Nevertheless, the critically important point of no return, up to which gastric cancer prevention is possible and histological changes are

reversible, remains unidentified^[8].

HOST FACTORS

Apart from the bacterial strain, the characteristics of the host play a role in gastric carcinogenesis. Different host gene polymorphisms have been described, mainly as single nucleotide polymorphisms. These polymorphisms influence host inflammatory immune responses and affect host cell proliferation and mucosal protection. They also exert an effect on the metabolism of carcinogens and antioxidants^[8].

STRATEGIES FOR GASTRIC CANCER PREVENTION

There are two main therapeutic strategies that could reduce the incidence of gastric cancer: eradication of an ongoing infection or immunization prior to or during the course of the infection (Figure 2). The success of a gastric cancer prevention strategy depends on its timing because prevention strategies should be introduced before the point of no return in gastric carcinogenesis. Although the exact point of no return has not been identified, infection should be eradicated before severe atrophy of the gastric mucosa develops.

ERADICATION OF *H. PYLORI* INFECTION IN GASTRIC CANCER PREVENTION-CURRENT EVIDENCE

Effects of eradication therapy for *H. pylori* infection on either invasive gastric cancer or premalignant histological lesions of the gastric mucosa have been reported in five randomized control trials (RCT)^[60-65].

Gastric cancer incidence was evaluated in a RCT conducted by Wong *et al*^[60] that lasted for 7.5 years. Healthy individuals were randomized to receive either eradication therapy or placebo in a region in China with a high gastric cancer incidence. The study results did not demonstrate a decrease in overall gastric cancer incidence, but the results did suggest a protective role for *H. pylori* eradication in subjects without precancerous lesions^[8].

The low number of gastric cancer cases^[60,63] and the study design (it did not aim to assess gastric cancer incidence as a primary outcome) of other previously published studies^[61,62] has led to a lack of scientific evidence for the possible effects of *H. pylori* eradication on cancer occurrence. Evidence in favor of a protective effect of *H. pylori* eradication on gastric cancer formation came from a study by Ma *et al*^[64]. They published the results of a RCT after 15 years of follow-up with 2258 *H. pylori* seropositive adults. In this study, participants were selected from the general population and randomly assigned to one of three intervention groups (*H. pylori* eradication, garlic





Figure 2 Strategies for gastric cancer prevention. H. pylori: Helicobacter pylori.

supplements, or supplemental vitamins) or a control group. This study demonstrated reduced gastric cancer incidence in the group of patients treated with eradication therapy for *H. pylori*.

The benefits of mass eradication in populations with high incidence of *H. pylori* was assessed by Lee *et al*⁽⁶⁶⁾. Individuals with positive *H. pylori* urea breath test underwent endoscopic screening and received eradication therapy. The success rate of the eradication therapy was 78.7%, and it led to a decrease in gastric atrophy incidence. However, no significant change in intestinal metaplasia was observed. The incidence of gastric cancer decreased by 25% during the study.

An important study from Uemura *et al*^[67] assessed the effect of H. pylori eradication on metachronous gastric cancer development in patients who had a previous endoscopic resection of an early gastric carcinoma. H. pylori-positive patients who underwent endoscopic resection were randomized to receive either *H. pylori*-treatment or no treatment. After four years of follow up, metachronous cancer was not diagnosed in any of the *H. pylori*-treated patients compared to 9% in the group that received no treatment. These findings were confirmed in a larger study by Fukase et al^[65], who demonstrated that eradication therapy in patients with previous endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer reduced the risk of metachronous gastric carcinoma by 65%. Current Japanese guidelines reflect an acceptance of the results of this study and suggest H. pylori eradication therapy after endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer^[68].

Recently published data are available from a retrospective study performed in South Korea^[69] that analyzed the relationship between the risk of metachronous gastric cancer in patients who underwent endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer and *H. pylori* eradication therapy. This study confirmed the results of Fukase *et al*^[65] and demonstrated that successful *H. pylori* eradication may reduce the occurrence of metachronous gastric cancer.

Recent trial reports^[64-66,69] have also provided evidence of a protective effect of *H. pylori* eradication in gastric cancer.

INDICATIONS FOR ERADICATION IN GASTRIC CANCER PREVENTION

According to the Maastricht IV consensus, eradication of *H. pylori* reduces the risk of gastric cancer development. Patients should be treated during the initial phase of the infection, before preneoplastic changes in the gastric mucosa occur. Authors of the Maastricht IV consensus identified individuals with an increased risk for gastric cancer. They suggest that to decrease gastric cancer risk, eradication therapy should be offered to first-degree relatives of family members with a diagnosis of gastric cancer, patients with previous gastric neoplasia who have already been treated by endoscopic or subtotal gastric resection, patients with a risk of severe pan-gastritis, corpuspredominant gastritis or severe atrophy, patients who have received chronic gastric acid inhibition for more

Baishideng®

WJG www.wjgnet.com

than 1 year, patients with strong environmental risk factors for gastric cancer (heavy smoking or high exposure to dust, coal, quartz, cement and/or work in quarries), and *H. pylori*-positive patients with a fear of gastric cancer^[70]. Two other documents, the American College of Gastroenterology guidelines^[71] and the Asia Pacific Consensus document^[72], have also recommend *H. pylori* eradication in patients with endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer.

Population screening and eradication of *H. pylori* was a matter of scientific debate until recently. Currently, the Maastricht IV consensus encourages^[70], while the Asia Pacific consensus strongly recommends, population screening and treatment for *H. pylori* in high-risk regions as a chemo-prophylactic measure for gastric cancer^[71]. The rationale behind this is the cost effectiveness of eradication therapy when compared to the cost of treatment of advanced gastric cancer.

TIMELY ERADICATION IS ESSENTIAL FOR GASTRIC CANCER PREVENTION

H. pylori eradication therapy should stop the progression of mucosal damage and reduce gastric cancer risk^[73]. Eradication of the infection stops the inflammatory process and promotes healing of gastritis and a resolution of inflammation. *H. pylori* leads to gastric cancer through the Correa cascade; therefore, when severe atrophic damage and intestinal metaplasia occur, eradication cannot reverse mucosal changes.

After eradication therapy, individuals with nonatrophic gastritis have a negligible risk of developing gastric cancer, while individuals with atrophic gastritis have an increased risk. This risk is overall lower in eradicated patients when compared to untreated patients with the same pattern of gastritis. In untreated patients, the risk for gastric cancer increases yearly as the atrophy progresses^[73], as demonstrated by Ohata et al^[74] In a large, longitudinal cohort study on 4655 healthy asymptomatic subjects followed for 7.7 years, the authors aimed to determine the association between H. pylori infection and the progression of chronic atrophic gastritis (CAG) with gastric cancer. The authors identified 45 gastric cancer cases, none of which were H. pylori negative and CAG negative, during the study period. Development of CAG increased the risk of gastric cancer. Recently published data^[75] from the same group confirmed that in subjects with a serologically diagnosed healthy stomach (H. pylori-negative/pepsinogen within normal range and therefore CAG-negative), the cancer incidence rate was low (16/100000 person-years). On the other hand, in the individuals with an H. pylori infection, they observed progression of chronic gastritis and increased gastric cancer risk. In patients with no atrophy and active inflammation, gastric cancer risk was estimated at 250/100000 person-years, which is

comparable to the risk in subjects with CAG. Patients with active inflammation were at risk of diffuse gastric cancer. These results revealed that gastric cancer develops in some patients as a result of the Correa cascade, while in others it can result from a direct carcinogenic pathway based on active inflammation.

Eradication therapy, up to some point, prevents gastric cancer. Data on the possible reversion of atrophic changes in the gastric mucosa is conflicting. A longitudinal cohort study conducted by Yanaoka et $al^{[76]}$ with a mean follow up of 9.3 years demonstrated a significant reduction in cancer incidence after eradication in H. pylori positive patients with mild atrophic gastritis. The incidence in patients with persistent infection was 111/100000 person-years compared to 69/100000 among patients in whom the infection was eradiated. As expected, cancer incidence rates did not vary significantly (237 vs 223) among the patients with severe atrophy. The authors concluded that cancer development after eradication depends on the presence of extensive CAG before eradication and that H. pylori eradication is beneficial in subjects with mild CAG. A study by Sakakibara^[77], who followed a small group of 8 patients who were surgically treated for gastric cancer for 9 years, suggested a prompt improvement in the atrophy score (reversion of atrophic changes) in the remaining gastric mucosa following eradication therapy. The authors concluded that H. pylori eradication improved possible precancerous lesions in the gastric remnant.

Watari et al^[78], in a prospective study, followed 96 patients for 4 years who exhibited chronic gastritis with or without intestinal metaplasia or gastric intestinal metaplasia with dysplasia and failed to demonstrate a change in intestinal metaplasia score. Nevertheless, the authors reported a change in the intestinal metaplasia phenotype: they followed the expression of several biomarkers related to carcinogenesis and demonstrated regression in TC22-4. TC22 is a neoplastic marker that is expressed exclusively by transformed epithelial cells. Based on this finding, they suggested that the change of phenotype may be an important factor in the reduction of cancer incidence after eradication of H. pylori. H. pylori eradication prior to development of intestinal metaplasia was beneficial for patients with corpus gastritis. However, eradication in high risk patients (i.e., patients with atrophy with intestinal metaplasia, especially of the incomplete type or with a history of endoscopic treatment for gastric cancer) was not beneficial^[79]. Identification of the point of no return for the development of malignancy is an important, but still unanswered, scientific goal.

SUCCESS OF ERADICATION THERAPY

There are two main underlying causes of suboptimal results of eradication therapy: *H. pylori* resistance and patient noncompliance (Figure 3).





Figure 3 Factors influencing Helicobacter pylori eradication rates.

CHOICE OF ANTIBIOTICS IN THE LIGHT OF INCREASING BACTERIAL RESISTANCE

In the first years after the discovery of *H. pylori* and its role in the pathogenesis of major gastric diseases, eradication therapy seemed to be a safe and efficient strategy that would resolve and eradicate peptic ulcer disease, MALT lymphoma and majority of gastric cancer cases.

In 1993, an eradication protocol consisting of two antibiotics (clarithromycin and amoxicillin or metronidazole) and a proton pump inhibitor was proposed^[80,81] and confirmed as efficacious in large studies^[82,83].

Eradication therapy is effective when the mucosal concentration of the antibiotic is above the minimal bactericidal concentration (MBC) at the site of the infection for a sufficient time, which enables the eradication of all present bacteria^[84]. Macrolides (clarithromycin), beta-lactams (amoxicillin), tetracycline, metronidazole, rifampin (rifabutin) and fluoroquinolones (levofloxacin) were identified as antibiotics with the best potential for eradication of the infection. For these drugs, therapeutic doses result in a mucosal concentration above the MBC.

Selected antibiotics need to be absorbed and released in the gastric mucosa over long periods of time. The *in vitro* efficacy of aminoglycosides and bismuth salts is compromised *in vivo* by a poor rate of absorption. In addition, some drugs from the above mentioned groups have displayed disappointing clinical effects, *i.e.*, doxycycline (tetracycline) and ciprofloxacin (fluoroquinolone). There are also other factors that are described in detail in a review by Megraud⁽⁸⁵⁾ that should be considered when assessing antibiotic efficacy. These factors include the acidity of the stomach and bacterial resistance. The majority of antibiotics are not active at low pH and are only active in dividing bacteria, making the use of proton pump inhibitor (PPI) mandatory.

Clarithromycin is the basis for *H. pylori* treatment because it has MBC, good mucosal diffusion and is not affected by gastric acidity. The addition of a second antibiotic provides a high and permanent eradication rate. The second antibiotic of choice is either amoxicillin or metronidazole. Triple therapy was a standard treatment until recent years, in which we are facing increased *H. pylori* resistance to clarithromycin that is attributable to the selection of bacteria with point mutations that have occurred during replication^[86,87].

The global clarithromycin resistance rate in Europe increased from 9% in 1998^[88] to 17.6% in 2008^[89]. It has been suggested that clarithromycin resistance is the major cause of eradication treatment failure. Data on clarithromycin resistance was obtained in a study that included 18 European countries. Primary *H. pylori* antibiotic resistance rates were, for adults, 17.5% for clarithromycin, 14.1% for levofloxacin and 34.9% for metronidazole. Higher resistance rates for clarithromycin and levofloxacin are observed in Western/Central and Southern Europe (> 20%) than

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

in Northern European countries (< 10%). There are also data from individual countries showing a wide range of resistance rates to clarithromycin. Resistance rates range from 0% in India to 49.2% in Spain^[90,91]. There is also cross-resistance for all of the other macrolides^[85].

Resistance to rifampin, amoxicillin and tetracycline is rare^[85]. Resistance to rifampin is observed in patients previously treated for tuberculosis, while resistance to tetracycline has been reported in some^[92,93], but not all studies from Korea and Brazil^[94,95]. Resistance to metronidazole is not frequently observed and depends on the other drugs used and the length of treatment^[85].

The first Maastricht conference proposed a triple treatment including PPI-clarithromycin and amoxicillin or metronidazole^[96] that currently has an eradication rate of 70% (the aimed-for eradication rate for any protocol should be over 80%)^[97]. Possible explanations for this decrease in efficacy of the standard triple therapy include low compliance, high gastric acidity, high bacterial load, the type of strain and an increase in *H. pylori* resistance to clarithromycin. Maastricht IV therefore suggests that PPI-clarithromycin-containing triple therapy without prior susceptibility testing should not be prescribed in regions with a clarithromycin resistance rate of more than 15%-20%^[70].

RESCUE STRATEGIES FOR OVERCOMING BACTERIAL RESISTANCE

Because no new drug has been developed for this indication, a number of studies have focused on the use of different combinations of known antibiotics.

Possible scenarios proposed to overcome the problem of low eradication rates include the administration of sequential or concomitant therapy. Sequential therapy (ST) consists of a PPI and amoxicillin administered for the first five days followed by a PPI and 2 other antibiotics for the following 5 d. This sequential administration weakens the bacterial cell wall in the initial phase and helps to increase eradication rates, even in clarithromycin-resistant strains. Concomitant therapy (CT) regimen consists of all of the medication administered in ST, but given simultaneously. The efficacy of both ST^[97,98] and CT^[99,100] therapies has been supported in different studies. A recent metaanalysis provided data on the efficacy of concomitant vs sequential therapies^[101]. The analysis was based on 7 RCTs that included 2412 individuals. The sequential regimen was successful in 83.8% of patients, while concomitant therapy eradicated the infection in 86.1% of patients. The adverse events and adherence to medications were not different between the two regimens.

The idea of a bismuth-containing quadruple therapy was revisited and improved through the single pill concept. Namely, a formulation containing bismuth salts, tetracycline and metronidazole in the same pill was developed $^{\left[102-104\right] }.$

Hsu *et al*^[105] proposed hybrid (dual concomitant) therapy consisting of dual therapy (PPI and amoxicillin for 7 d) followed by a concomitant quadruple therapy (PPI, amoxicillin, clarithromycin and metronidazole for another 7 d). The eradication rate for this treatment was over 97%.

High-dose dual therapy consists of administration of PPI and amoxicillin three times a day for 2 wk and was initially designed for areas with high resistance to clarithromycin. It provides eradication in 78.4% of patients^[106,107] and does so with fewer side effects and better compliance. The authors therefore suggested that larger studies are needed^[108].

Levofloxacin-based triple therapy consists of PPI, levofloxacin, and amoxicillin for 10 d, and the eradication rate of levofloxacin-based triple therapy ranges from 74% to 96%^[109-111]. This regimen is not recommended as the first line treatment because augmented use of quinolones for respiratory and urogenital infections increased H. pylori resistance to these drugs^[109]. The resistance to levofloxacin is a consequence of a point mutation in a special region, the so-called guinolone resistance determining region. There is also cross-resistance in all fluoroquinolones^[91]. Levofloxacin-based therapy is considered to be an efficient alternative regimen in populations with 15%-20% clarithromycin resistance and quinolone resistance less than 10% and is a second line treatment, according to the Maastricht IV consensus^[70]. Selection of quinolone therapy should be based on the results of antibiotics susceptibility tests or geographic resistance patterns due to the rapid increase in the number of resistant strains^[91].

Rifabutin-based therapies were introduced as rescue therapies based on the results of *in vitro* studies^[112]. A triple regimen includes amoxicillin, PPI and rifabutin, but the optimal duration of treatment is not defined and ranges from 7 to 14 d^[113-115]. Myelotoxicity is a rare but significant complication that limits its widespread use^[113]. The potential for mycobacterial resistance also limits the use of this regimen, leaving it as valid option only as a rescue treatment.

Culture-based therapies are recommended after the failure of second-line treatments. An antimicrobial susceptibility test is recommended^[69], and treatments adjusted to the results achieve more than 90% eradication rate after second-line therapy failure^[116]. The test is invasive, expensive and has low sensitivity (less than 60%)^[117]. Mixed infections with susceptible and resistant *H. pylori* strains also limit the efficacy of this therapeutic approach^[118].

The relevance of CYP2C19 genotyping as a rescue strategy for improvement of eradication rates is based on the fact that the CYP2C19 polymorphism affects the *H. pylori* eradication rate, especially by omeprazole treatment^[119]. This strategy is probably plausible in



Table 1 Adherence to eradication therapy protocols indifferent countries

Country	Adherence to treatment	
country	/ and the to the atment	
Taiwan	98.2% concomitant therapy	
	95.7% sequential therapy	
Latin America	92.2% overall	
(Chile, Colombia,	93.8% concomitant therapy	
Costa Rica, Honduras,	93% sequential therapy	
Nicaragua, and Mexico)	89.9% standard therapy	
Spain	83% concomitant therapy	
	82% sequential therapy	
South Korea	96.2% concomitant therapy	
	95.3% sequential therapy	
Taiwan	94% concomitant therapy	
	95.3% sequential therapy	
Taiwan	100% concomitant therapy	
	98% sequential therapy	
	99% standard therapy	
	Country Taiwan Latin America (Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Honduras, Nicaragua, and Mexico) Spain South Korea Taiwan Taiwan	

Asia, where poor metabolizers account for more than 15% of all patients^[72,120].

ADJUVANT THERAPY

Adjuvant therapy in *H. pylori* eradication is likely to be of interest to researchers aiming to increase eradication rates, but the majority of data dwells on the role of probiotics. There is, however, some data suggesting a role for statins and pronase.

PROBIOTICS

Probiotics are considered safe. Thus, they are proposed as an adjuvant therapy to increase eradication rates and to decrease the side effects of therapeutic regimens, especially antibiotic-associated diarrhea. A meta-analysis published by Zhang et al^[121] analyzed data from 45 RCTs and revealed that the addition of probiotics to a standard therapy was associated with an increased eradication rate (82.31% in probiotic group vs 72.08% in control group) and a lower incidence of adverse events. The mechanism of this action is probably related to the ability of probiotics to induce anti-inflammatory and anti-oxidative mechanisms that regulate the intestinal microbiota. Today, urease is considered a single possible target for probiotic action^[122,123]. According to Ruggiero, it is more likely that probiotics exert indirect and nonspecific, rather than direct and specific, anti-H. pylori activity^[124].

STATINS

HMG-CoA reductase inhibitors have many pleiotropic effects. Therefore, Nseir *et al*^[125] tested, in a small RCT, the hypothesis that the addition of simvastatin could improve eradication rates. According to this study, a better eradication rate (91% *vs* 72%) was observed in the group whose treatment included statin. Further

studies are needed in this field.

PRONASE

Pronase is proteolytic enzyme that causes the degradation of gastric mucus, and its addition to standard eradication therapy was investigated in 1995 and $2002^{[126,127]}$. A single RCT by Gotoh used pronase with an eradication therapy (lansoprazole once daily, 500 mg of amoxicillin, 250 mg of metronidazole and 18000 tyrosine units of pronase thrice daily for 2 wk) and demonstrated an increased eradication rate in the group treated with pronase (ITT: 94% vs 76.5%, P = 0.0041)^[126]. More validation is needed because the therapeutic regimens used in these studies are not currently standard eradication therapy protocols.

ADHERENCE TO TREATMENT

Patient adherence to treatment regimens is important for the successful eradication of *H. pylori*. According to the available data, successful eradication was observed in 96% of patients who took more than 60% of the prescribed medication^[128]. Adherence to sequential therapy varies from 81%-98%, while adherence to concomitant therapy has been reported as 78.7%-100% in different studies^[129-135]. The lowest adherence is observed in Spain^[131], and the highest is observed in Taiwan^[135], as seen in Table 1.

PASSIVE IMMUNIZATION

Passive immunization is effective in the prevention and treatment of various infectious diseases^[136-138], making it a plausible strategy for the treatment of H. pylori as well. Data from animal studies has supported this concept, together with a previously reported protective effect from breastfeeding^[139-141]. It is probable that specific antibodies inhibit the adherence of H. pylori. Clinical studies have reported conflicting data. Some studies have suggested that treatment with bovine antibodies could eradicate or decrease *H. pylori* colonization density^[142,143], while others have failed to demonstrate this $effect^{[144,145]}$. The first RCT to evaluate the efficacy and safety of specific anti-H. pylori polyclonal bovine IgA antibodies to reduce the intragastric bacterial load and gastritis activity in humans was performed by den Hoed^[146]; the authors concluded that the antibody-based oral immunotherapy appears to be safe but ineffective because it did not significantly reduce H. pylori colonization density.

VACCINE

Active immunization against *H. pylori* infection would reduce the cost and potential complications of eradication therapy and is expected to lower gastric



cancer incidence. The development of a vaccine against *H. pylori* is complicated by the fact that the bacterium is noninvasive and remains strictly luminal without crossing the epithelium. An effective vaccine therefore must induce the appropriate Th memory cells that can be recruited to the mucosal surfaces. An effective vaccine against *H. pylori* should consist of appropriate bacterial antigens, an effective and safe adjuvant, and the route of delivery should be adequate. Different protocols have been tested using different antigens, adjuvants and application routes.

ANIMAL MODELS

In studies on animal models using classical immunization protocols, *H. pylori* lysates or *H. pylori* proteins were used, and plausible candidate antigens were identified (*i.e.*, urease, catalase, VacA, CagA, NapA, HpaA, AlpA and BabA). Better protection resulted from combinations of antigens^[147,148]. Recently, new bacterial antigens have been proposed as candidates for vaccine development, including 20 kD outer membrane lipoprotein Lpp20^[149], AhpC (alkyl hydroperoxide reductase)^[150] and antioxidant proteins (*e.g.*, superoxide dismutase and catalase)^[151].

Some studies that have used attenuated *Salmo-nella strains*, which express *H. pylori* ureA and ureB antigens, as delivery systems have demonstrated significant protection, both with intranasal and oral administration^[152,153]. Recently designed *Salmonella* vector approaches use outer inflammatory protein A^[154] for oral therapeutic immunization in addition to CagA, VacA and UreB in the vector^[155]. This OipA-*Salmonella* based approach seems to be effective at both inducing OipA-specific antibodies and reducing *H. pylori* colonization. Overall, the *Salmonella-based* approach seems to be successful in animal models.

A polio virus-based vaccination using urease B had both prophylactic and therapeutic efficacy^[156].

A multi-epitope approach is the basis of several new vaccine candidates and is described in detail in several studies. Li et al^[157] used B and T cell epitopes that were generated by software prediction aimed at inducing both humoral and cellular immune response. Epivac uses proteins consisting of predicted T cell epitopes from HpaA-, UreB- and CagA^[158]-inducing serum but unfortunately no mucosal immunity. The induction of mucosal immunity could be an effective H. pylori vaccination protocol. Promising results were obtained in a study using chimeric flagellin consisting of the hypervariable domain of H. pylori FlaA and the C- and N-terminal segments of Escherichia coli (E. coli) flagellin that was designed by Mori^[159]. The chimeric flagellin was designed to maintain H. pylori specificity and gain TLR5 activity.

The vaccine in animal models was administered using different routes such as intranasal, oral, intramuscular, subcutaneous, rectal and intraperitoneal. Different adjuvants have been tested in animal models, *i.e.*, cholera toxin (CT) or heat-labile enterotoxin (LT), but the clinical use of these strong mucosal adjuvants is limited in humans because of their toxicity. A possible solution to this problem is to detoxify the adjuvant while maintaining its stimulatory effect^[160]. However, these adjuvants have not been used in human clinical trials against *H. pylorf*^[161].

STUDIES IN HUMANS

In humans, majority of clinical studies have used recombinant urease as an antigen. In humans, clinical trials have tested the ability of experimental vaccines to eradicate existing *H. pylori* infection or to prevent the colonization of the gastric mucosa after introduction of the bacterium in an experimental challenge^[162].

In *H. pylori*-infected asymptomatic individuals, oral immunization was well tolerated but did not lead to a specific immune response^[163], while adding LT induced an immune response^[164] and reduced *H. pylori* colonization^[165]. Diarrhea occurred as a consequence of LT toxicity, but limiting the amount of LT was not effective, in that it resolved the side effects of LT but also reduced the immune response. Rectal administration of urease and LT induced a weak immune response^[166].

Urease-expressing Salmonella-based delivery vectors did not prove to be effective in humans, which is in opposition to findings in animal models^[167,168], because immune reactions were undetectable. Initial data on the use of the urease-expressing Salmonella vaccine strain Ty21a was disappointing because the immunologic response in H. pylori-negative volunteers was weak. T cell memory was observed in very few subjects, and no urease-specific antibodies were detected^[168]. However, further investigation revealed that administration of multiple doses of a Salmonella-Ty21a based recombinant vaccine or the use of another recombinant strain that expressed the HP0231 H. pylori antigen resulted in the development of an immune response specific to H. pylori $\mathsf{infection}^{[\mathsf{169}]}$ and a decrease in the number of bacteria in gastric biopsies, both in vaccinated subjects and in the control group. Attenuated vaccines are well tolerated and might be the correct direction for further research.

There is evidence that efficacy can be improved *via* multivalent subunit vaccines^[170]. A multivalent subunit vaccine consisting of CagA, VacA and NapA^[171] was administered intramuscularly to *H. pylori*-negative volunteers, in whom it induced both humoral and cellular immune responses without side effects. Unfortunately, protection from *H. pylori* in a clinical setting did not differ between the placebo and the vaccine groups^[172].

Recently, CagL protein was proposed as promising candidate for use in a subunit vaccine^[173].

MUCOSAL ADJUVANT

The use of strong mucosal adjuvants that have been tested in animal models is limited in humans because of their toxicity (*i.e.*, CT and LT).

In the field of mucosal adjuvants, important results have been published in recent years. Nedrud *et a*^[174]</sup> demonstrated that the intranasal administration of a mucosal adjuvant, CTA1-DD (a derivative of the cholera toxin), is safe, effective and protected against a live H. pylori challenge in mice. The use of heat shock proteins (Hsp) as the mucosal adjuvant in a H. pylori vaccine has also been reported^[175]. This vaccine was administered via respiratory route and induced systemic and mucosal antibodies; protective immunity was generated with a milder post-immunization inflammation. Nevertheless, sterilizing immunity was not achieved^[175]. Promising results were obtained when a nontoxic double mutant of an E. coli toxin (R192G/ L211A) (dm2T) was used as the mucosal adjuvant^[176]. Altman et al^[177] suggested that carbohydrate-based vaccines against H. pylori should use dextran-based conjugates, and Zhang et al^[178] suggested recombinant Lactococcus lactis as a vector because the bacterium is already used in dairy products.

ROUTE OF ADMINISTRATION

A report from Shirai *et al*^[179] indicated that salivary antibody formation is a critical factor for successful vaccination against *H. pylori*. This was supported by the findings of Ng *et al*^[180], who confirmed increased levels of salivary IgA without an increase in mucin production or cytokine level. Intranasal application in animal models seems to be promising and effective^[174]. A multivalent subunit vaccine consisting of CagA, VacA and NapA^[172] was administered intramuscularly. The sublingual^[176] route appears to be promising, while an oral route of administration has repeatedly been tested with variable effects that depend on the antigen and the adjuvant or vector used^[163-165,169,178]. Rectal administration was tested once and the results were somewhat disappointing^[166].

OVERCOMING IMMUNITY ISSUES

To develop an effective vaccine for *H. pylori*, a better understanding of protective immune responses from data on animal models and a better understanding of host responses is needed. The identification of the underlying mechanisms that prevent a host from clearing the infection could help in the development of an effective vaccine.

The T helper cell response is an important part of the protective immune response because data on animal models suggest that mice lacking antibody molecules, including mucosal immunoglobulin IgA, are well-protected by vaccinations^[181-183], while mice with deficient cellular immunity are not protected^[182,184]. These data suggest that the T helper cell response is crucial for the induction of protective immunity, even in the absence of other forms of adaptive immunity^[161]. This is based on the fact that Th1 or Th17 cell-induced increases in inflammation lead to the development of protective immunity. Therefore, a successful vaccine should induce a strong Th1 or Th17 response. According to Zawahir, possible multiple effector mechanisms that can eradicate *H. pylori* are not adequately defined. Therefore, vaccine efficacy could be improved through the enhancement of Th1 or Th17 responses to *H. pylori*^[161]. It seems that the host immune response is age dependent, because a weaker Th1 response is observed in children^[185].

In isolated cells, the removal of CD25⁺ T cells before *H. pylori* stimulation increases the IFN γ response^[186]. The results obtained in an animal model revealed that T regulatory cells suppress the active host immune response to *H. pylori* infection^[186-190]. Because the majority of infected individuals do not have an *H. pylori*-associated disease, the host might not recognize the bacterium as dangerous and may suppress the immune response. Another possible target for improvement of vaccine efficacy is therefore overcoming the host predisposition to reducing immune responses to bacteria. A vaccine should increase the host cellular immune response, as supported by findings in animal models where bacterial load was reduced using IL-17^[191] and IL-12^[192].

Recent publications by Muhsen *et al*^[193,194] demonstrated higher seroconversion rates to a typhoid vaccine in *H. pylori*-infected subjects, and the authors also demonstrated that gastric *H. pylori*-associated inflammation promoted seroconversion. Based on these findings, the concept that active *H. pylori* infection could be beneficial for the efficacy of other vaccines becomes attractive, and further research is needed in this area.

CONCLUSION

Timely eradication of *H. pylori* infection is, at present, the single available evidence-based strategy for reducing *H. pylori*-related gastric cancer risk, incidence, and subsequent morbidity and mortality. It is mandatory to eradicate the infection before irreversible mucosal damage occurs. Eradication should precede the development of severe atrophic changes.

Future possible strategies include the development of an effective vaccine. It is rather disappointing that although some of the experimentally tested vaccines have shown promising results, there is limited funding and financial support from the pharmaceutical industry. At the moment, another possible strategy is the development of new antimicrobial agents that would be effective for eradication therapy, but these are longlasting and time-consuming studies. Therefore, at present, it is advisable to insist on patient compliance

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Sokic-Milutinovic A et al. H. pylori and gastric carcinogenesis

during eradication therapy because this is the area where improvement is possible.

REFERENCES

- Talley NJ, Zinsmeister AR, Weaver A, DiMagno EP, Carpenter HA, Perez-Perez GI, Blaser MJ. Gastric adenocarcinoma and Helicobacter pylori infection. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1991; 83: 1734-1739 [PMID: 1770552 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/83.23.1734]
- 2 Parsonnet J, Friedman GD, Vandersteen DP, Chang Y, Vogelman JH, Orentreich N, Sibley RK. Helicobacter pylori infection and the risk of gastric carcinoma. *N Engl J Med* 1991; **325**: 1127-1131 [PMID: 1891020 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM199110173251603]
- 3 Scott N, Lansdown M, Diament R, Rathbone B, Murday V, Wyatt JI, McMahon M, Dixon MF, Quirke P. Helicobacter gastritis and intestinal metaplasia in a gastric cancer family. *Lancet* 1990; 335: 728 [PMID: 1969086 DOI: 10.1016/0140-6736(90)90845-V]
- 4 **Marwick C.** Helicobacter: new name, new hypothesis involving type of gastric cancer. *JAMA* 1990; **264**: 2724, 2727 [PMID: 2232049 DOI: 10.1001/jama.1990.03450210014003]
- 5 Caruso ML, Fucci L. Histological identification of Helicobacter pylori in early and advanced gastric cancer. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1990; 12: 601-602 [PMID: 2103734]
- 6 Wang C, Yuan Y, Hunt RH. The association between Helicobacter pylori infection and early gastric cancer: a meta-analysis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2007; **102**: 1789-1798 [PMID: 17521398 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01335.x]
- 7 Mbulaiteye SM, Hisada M, El-Omar EM. Helicobacter Pylori associated global gastric cancer burden. *Front Biosci* (Landmark Ed) 2009; 14: 1490-1504 [PMID: 19273142]
- 8 Sokic-Milutinovic A, Popovic D, Alempijevic T, Dragasevic S, Lukic S, Pavlovic-Markovic A. Helicobacter pylori Infection and Gastric Cancer — Is Eradication Enough to Prevent Gastric Cancer. In: Roesler B, editor. Trends in Helicobacter pylori infection. Rijeka: In Tech, 2014: 155-173 [DOI: 10.5772/57412]
- 9 Correa P. A human model of gastric carcinogenesis. *Cancer Res* 1988; 48: 3554-3560 [PMID: 3288329]
- 10 Correa P. Human gastric carcinogenesis: a multistep and multifactorial process--First American Cancer Society Award Lecture on Cancer Epidemiology and Prevention. *Cancer Res* 1992; 52: 6735-6740 [PMID: 1458460]
- 11 Correa P, Piazuelo MB. The gastric precancerous cascade. J Dig Dis 2012; 13: 2-9 [PMID: 22188910 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1751-2980.2011.00550]
- 12 **De Luca A**, Iaquinto G. Helicobacter pylori and gastric diseases: a dangerous association. *Cancer Lett* 2004; **213**: 1-10 [PMID: 15312678 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2004.06.006]
- 13 Manente L, Perna A, Buommino E, Altucci L, Lucariello A, Citro G, Baldi A, Iaquinto G, Tufano MA, De Luca A. The Helicobacter pylori's protein VacA has direct effects on the regulation of cell cycle and apoptosis in gastric epithelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* 2008; 214: 582-587 [PMID: 17786942 DOI: 10.1002/jcp.21242]
- Dunne C, Dolan B, Clyne M. Factors that mediate colonization of the human stomach by Helicobacter pylori. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 5610-5624 [PMID: 24914320 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20. i19.5610]
- 15 Turbett GR, Høj PB, Horne R, Mee BJ. Purification and characterization of the urease enzymes of Helicobacter species from humans and animals. *Infect Immun* 1992; 60: 5259-5266 [PMID: 1452359]
- 16 Josenhans C, Labigne A, Suerbaum S. Comparative ultrastructural and functional studies of Helicobacter pylori and Helicobacter mustelae flagellin mutants: both flagellin subunits, FlaA and FlaB, are necessary for full motility in Helicobacter species. *J Bacteriol* 1995; **177**: 3010-3020 [PMID: 7768796]
- 17 Ilver D, Arnqvist A, Ogren J, Frick IM, Kersulyte D, Incecik ET, Berg DE, Covacci A, Engstrand L, Borén T. Helicobacter pylori adhesin binding fucosylated histo-blood group antigens revealed by retagging. *Science* 1998; 279: 373-377 [PMID: 9430586 DOI:

10.1126/science.279.5349.373]

- 18 Senkovich OA, Yin J, Ekshyyan V, Conant C, Traylor J, Adegboyega P, McGee DJ, Rhoads RE, Slepenkov S, Testerman TL. Helicobacter pylori AlpA and AlpB bind host laminin and influence gastric inflammation in gerbils. *Infect Immun* 2011; **79**: 3106-3116 [PMID: 21576328 DOI: 10.1128/IAI.01275-10]
- 19 Peck B, Ortkamp M, Diehl KD, Hundt E, Knapp B. Conservation, localization and expression of HopZ, a protein involved in adhesion of Helicobacter pylori. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1999; 27: 3325-3333 [PMID: 10454640 DOI: 10.1093/nar/27.16.3325]
- 20 Newton JL, Jordan N, Oliver L, Strugala V, Pearson J, James OF, Allen A. Helicobacter pylori in vivo causes structural changes in the adherent gastric mucus layer but barrier thickness is not compromised. *Gut* 1998; **43**: 470-475 [PMID: 9824571 DOI: 10.1136/gut.43.4.470]
- 21 Hessey SJ, Spencer J, Wyatt JI, Sobala G, Rathbone BJ, Axon AT, Dixon MF. Bacterial adhesion and disease activity in Helicobacter associated chronic gastritis. *Gut* 1990; 31: 134-138 [PMID: 2311970]
- 22 Sycuro LK, Wyckoff TJ, Biboy J, Born P, Pincus Z, Vollmer W, Salama NR. Multiple peptidoglycan modification networks modulate Helicobacter pylori's cell shape, motility, and colonization potential. *PLoS Pathog* 2012; 8: e1002603 [PMID: 22457625 DOI: 10.1371/ journal.ppat.1002603]
- 23 Yamaoka Y, Kato M, Asaka M. Geographic differences in gastric cancer incidence can be explained by differences between Helicobacter pylori strains. *Intern Med* 2008; 47: 1077-1083 [PMID: 18552463 DOI: 10.2169/internalmedicine.47.0975]
- 24 Yamaoka Y. Mechanisms of disease: Helicobacter pylori virulence factors. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 7: 629-641 [PMID: 20938460 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.154]
- 25 Linz B, Balloux F, Moodley Y, Manica A, Liu H, Roumagnac P, Falush D, Stamer C, Prugnolle F, van der Merwe SW, Yamaoka Y, Graham DY, Perez-Trallero E, Wadstrom T, Suerbaum S, Achtman M. An African origin for the intimate association between humans and Helicobacter pylori. *Nature* 2007; **445**: 915-918 [PMID: 17287725 DOI: 10.1038/nature05562]
- 26 Franco AT, Johnston E, Krishna U, Yamaoka Y, Israel DA, Nagy TA, Wroblewski LE, Piazuelo MB, Correa P, Peek RM. Regulation of gastric carcinogenesis by Helicobacter pylori virulence factors. *Cancer Res* 2008; **68**: 379-387 [PMID: 18199531 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-0824]
- 27 Ohnishi N, Yuasa H, Tanaka S, Sawa H, Miura M, Matsui A, Higashi H, Musashi M, Iwabuchi K, Suzuki M, Yamada G, Azuma T, Hatakeyama M. Transgenic expression of Helicobacter pylori CagA induces gastrointestinal and hematopoietic neoplasms in mouse. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2008; **105**: 1003-1008 [PMID: 18192401 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0711183105]
- 28 Yamaoka Y, Osato MS, Sepulveda AR, Gutierrez O, Figura N, Kim JG, Kodama T, Kashima K, Graham DY. Molecular epidemiology of Helicobacter pylori: separation of H. pylori from East Asian and non-Asian countries. *Epidemiol Infect* 2000; **124**: 91-96 [PMID: 10722135]
- 29 Hayashi T, Senda M, Morohashi H, Higashi H, Horio M, Kashiba Y, Nagase L, Sasaya D, Shimizu T, Venugopalan N, Kumeta H, Noda NN, Inagaki F, Senda T, Hatakeyama M. Tertiary structure-function analysis reveals the pathogenic signaling potentiation mechanism of Helicobacter pylori oncogenic effector CagA. *Cell Host Microbe* 2012; **12**: 20-33 [PMID: 22817985 DOI: 10.1016/ j.chom.2012.05.010]
- 30 Cid TP, Fernández MC, Benito Martínez S, Jones NL. Pathogenesis of Helicobacter pylori infection. *Helicobacter* 2013; 18 Suppl 1: 12-17 [PMID: 24011239 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12076]
- 31 Gobert AP, Verriere T, de Sablet T, Peek RM, Chaturvedi R, Wilson KT. Haem oxygenase-1 inhibits phosphorylation of the Helicobacter pylori oncoprotein CagA in gastric epithelial cells. *Cell Microbiol* 2013; 15: 145-156 [PMID: 23051580 DOI: 10.1111/cmi.12039]
- 32 Wiedemann T, Hofbaur S, Tegtmeyer N, Huber S, Sewald N, Wessler S, Backert S, Rieder G. Helicobacter pylori CagL dependent induction of gastrin expression via a novel αvβ5-integrin-integrin

linked kinase signalling complex. *Gut* 2012; **61**: 986-996 [PMID: 22287591 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-300525]

- 33 Atherton JC. The pathogenesis of Helicobacter pylori-induced gastro-duodenal diseases. *Annu Rev Pathol* 2006; 1: 63-96 [PMID: 18039108 DOI: 10.1146/annurev.pathol.1.110304.100125]
- 34 Cover TL, Blanke SR. Helicobacter pylori VacA, a paradigm for toxin multifunctionality. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 2005; **3**: 320-332 [PMID: 15759043 DOI: 10.1038/nrmicro1095]
- 35 Gebert B, Fischer W, Weiss E, Hoffmann R, Haas R. Helicobacter pylori vacuolating cytotoxin inhibits T lymphocyte activation. *Science* 2003; 301: 1099-1102 [PMID: 12934009 DOI: 10.1126/ science.1086871]
- 36 Cover TL, Blaser MJ. Purification and characterization of the vacuolating toxin from Helicobacter pylori. *J Biol Chem* 1992; 267: 10570-10575 [PMID: 1587837]
- 37 Atherton JC, Cao P, Peek RM, Tummuru MK, Blaser MJ, Cover TL. Mosaicism in vacuolating cytotoxin alleles of Helicobacter pylori. Association of specific vacA types with cytotoxin production and peptic ulceration. *J Biol Chem* 1995; 270: 17771-17777 [PMID: 7629077 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.270.30.17771]
- 38 Ogiwara H, Graham DY, Yamaoka Y. vacA i-region subtyping. Gastroenterology 2008; 134: 1267; author reply 1268 [PMID: 18395110 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.11.062]
- 39 Ogiwara H, Sugimoto M, Ohno T, Vilaichone RK, Mahachai V, Graham DY, Yamaoka Y. Role of deletion located between the intermediate and middle regions of the Helicobacter pylori vacA gene in cases of gastroduodenal diseases. *J Clin Microbiol* 2009; 47: 3493-3500 [PMID: 19726606 DOI: 10.1128/JCM.00887-09]
- 40 Yamaoka Y, Kita M, Kodama T, Imamura S, Ohno T, Sawai N, Ishimaru A, Imanishi J, Graham DY. Helicobacter pylori infection in mice: Role of outer membrane proteins in colonization and inflammation. *Gastroenterology* 2002; 123: 1992-2004 [PMID: 12454856]
- 41 Lu H, Hsu PI, Graham DY, Yamaoka Y. Duodenal ulcer promoting gene of Helicobacter pylori. *Gastroenterology* 2005; **128**: 833-848 [PMID: 15825067 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.01.009]
- 42 Douraghi M, Mohammadi M, Oghalaie A, Abdirad A, Mohagheghi MA, Hosseini ME, Zeraati H, Ghasemi A, Esmaieli M, Mohajerani N. dupA as a risk determinant in Helicobacter pylori infection. J Med Microbiol 2008; 57: 554-562 [PMID: 18436587 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.47776-0]
- 43 Nguyen LT, Uchida T, Tsukamoto Y, Kuroda A, Okimoto T, Kodama M, Murakami K, Fujioka T, Moriyama M. Helicobacter pylori dupA gene is not associated with clinical outcomes in the Japanese population. *Clin Microbiol Infect* 2010; 16: 1264-1269 [PMID: 19832706 DOI: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2009.03081]
- 44 Falush D, Wirth T, Linz B, Pritchard JK, Stephens M, Kidd M, Blaser MJ, Graham DY, Vacher S, Perez-Perez GI, Yamaoka Y, Mégraud F, Otto K, Reichard U, Katzowitsch E, Wang X, Achtman M, Suerbaum S. Traces of human migrations in Helicobacter pylori populations. *Science* 2003; 299: 1582-1585 [PMID: 12624269 DOI: 10.1126/science.1080857]
- 45 Satoh K, Kimura K, Taniguchi Y, Yoshida Y, Kihira K, Takimoto T, Kawata H, Saifuku K, Ido K, Takemoto T, Ota Y, Tada M, Karita M, Sakaki N, Hoshihara Y. Distribution of inflammation and atrophy in the stomach of Helicobacter pylori-positive and -negative patients with chronic gastritis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1996; **91**: 963-969 [PMID: 8633589]
- 46 Shiotani A, Iishi H, Uedo N, Ishiguro S, Tatsuta M, Nakae Y, Kumamoto M, Merchant JL. Evidence that loss of sonic hedgehog is an indicator of Helicobater pylori-induced atrophic gastritis progressing to gastric cancer. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005; 100: 581-587 [PMID: 15743355 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41001]
- 47 Shiotani A, Uedo N, Iishi H, Tatsuta M, Ishiguro S, Nakae Y, Kamada T, Haruma K, Merchant JL. Re-expression of sonic hedgehog and reduction of CDX2 after Helicobacter pylori eradication prior to incomplete intestinal metaplasia. *Int J Cancer* 2007; **121**: 1182-1189 [PMID: 17520681 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.22835]
- 48 Silberg DG, Sullivan J, Kang E, Swain GP, Moffett J, Sund NJ, Sackett SD, Kaestner KH. Cdx2 ectopic expression induces gastric

intestinal metaplasia in transgenic mice. *Gastroenterology* 2002; **122**: 689-696 [PMID: 11875002 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2002.31902]

- 49 Nomura S, Baxter T, Yamaguchi H, Leys C, Vartapetian AB, Fox JG, Lee JR, Wang TC, Goldenring JR. Spasmolytic polypeptide expressing metaplasia to preneoplasia in H. felis-infected mice. *Gastroenterology* 2004; **127**: 582-594 [PMID: 15300590 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.05.029]
- 50 Nozaki K, Ogawa M, Williams JA, Lafleur BJ, Ng V, Drapkin RI, Mills JC, Konieczny SF, Nomura S, Goldenring JR. A molecular signature of gastric metaplasia arising in response to acute parietal cell loss. *Gastroenterology* 2008; **134**: 511-522 [PMID: 18242217 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.11.058]
- 51 Conteduca V, Sansonno D, Ingravallo G, Marangi S, Russi S, Lauletta G, Dammacco F. Barrett's esophagus and esophageal cancer: an overview. *Int J Oncol* 2012; 41: 414-424 [PMID: 22615011 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2012.1481]
- 52 Fuccio L, Eusebi LH, Bazzoli F. Gastric cancer, Helicobacter pylori infection and other risk factors. *World J Gastrointest Oncol* 2010; 2: 342-347 [PMID: 21160805 DOI: 10.4251/wjgo.v2.i9.342]
- 53 Correa P, Haenszel W, Cuello C, Tannenbaum S, Archer M. A model for gastric cancer epidemiology. *Lancet* 1975; 2: 58-60 [PMID: 49653 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(75)90498-5]
- 54 Weis VG, Goldenring JR. Current understanding of SPEM and its standing in the preneoplastic process. *Gastric Cancer* 2009; 12: 189-197 [PMID: 20047123 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-009-0527-6]
- 55 Houghton J, Wang TC. Helicobacter pylori and gastric cancer: a new paradigm for inflammation-associated epithelial cancers. *Gastroenterology* 2005; **128**: 1567-1578 [PMID: 15887152 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.03.037]
- 56 Shiotani A, Iishi H, Uedo N, Kumamoto M, Nakae Y, Ishiguro S, Tatsuta M, Graham DY. Histologic and serum risk markers for noncardia early gastric cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2005; 115: 463-469 [PMID: 15688378 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.20852]
- 57 Varon C, Dubus P, Mazurier F, Asencio C, Chambonnier L, Ferrand J, Giese A, Senant-Dugot N, Carlotti M, Mégraud F. Helicobacter pylori infection recruits bone marrow-derived cells that participate in gastric preneoplasia in mice. *Gastroenterology* 2012; **142**: 281-291 [PMID: 22062361 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.036]
- 58 Weis VG, Sousa JF, LaFleur BJ, Nam KT, Weis JA, Finke PE, Ameen NA, Fox JG, Goldenring JR. Heterogeneity in mouse spasmolytic polypeptide-expressing metaplasia lineages identifies markers of metaplastic progression. *Gut* 2013; 62: 1270-1279 [PMID: 22773549 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302401]
- 59 Nam KT, O'Neal RL, Coffey RJ, Finke PE, Barker N, Goldenring JR. Spasmolytic polypeptide-expressing metaplasia (SPEM) in the gastric oxyntic mucosa does not arise from Lgr5-expressing cells. *Gut* 2012; 61: 1678-1685 [PMID: 22198711 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301193]
- 60 Wong BC, Lam SK, Wong WM, Chen JS, Zheng TT, Feng RE, Lai KC, Hu WH, Yuen ST, Leung SY, Fong DY, Ho J, Ching CK, Chen JS. Helicobacter pylori eradication to prevent gastric cancer in a high-risk region of China: a randomized controlled trial. *JAMA* 2004; 291: 187-194 [PMID: 14722144]
- 61 Leung WK, Lin SR, Ching JY, To KF, Ng EK, Chan FK, Lau JY, Sung JJ. Factors predicting progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: results of a randomised trial on Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Gut* 2004; **53**: 1244-1249 [PMID: 15306578 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.034629]
- 62 Correa P, Fontham ET, Bravo JC, Bravo LE, Ruiz B, Zarama G, Realpe JL, Malcom GT, Li D, Johnson WD, Mera R. Chemoprevention of gastric dysplasia: randomized trial of antioxidant supplements and anti-helicobacter pylori therapy. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2000; **92**: 1881-1888 [PMID: 11106679 DOI: 10.1093/ jnci/92.23.1881]
- 63 Mera R, Fontham ET, Bravo LE, Bravo JC, Piazuelo MB, Camargo MC, Correa P. Long term follow up of patients treated for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Gut* 2005; 54: 1536-1540 [PMID: 15985559 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.072009]
- 64 **Ma JL**, Zhang L, Brown LM, Li JY, Shen L, Pan KF, Liu WD, Hu Y, Han ZX, Crystal-Mansour S, Pee D, Blot WJ, Fraumeni JF, You

WC, Gail MH. Fifteen-year effects of Helicobacter pylori, garlic, and vitamin treatments on gastric cancer incidence and mortality. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2012; **104**: 488-492 [PMID: 22271764 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djs003]

- 65 Fukase K, Kato M, Kikuchi S, Inoue K, Uemura N, Okamoto S, Terao S, Amagai K, Hayashi S, Asaka M. Effect of eradication of Helicobacter pylori on incidence of metachronous gastric carcinoma after endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer: an open-label, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2008; **372**: 392-397 [PMID: 18675689 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)61159-9]
- 66 Lee YC, Chen TH, Chiu HM, Shun CT, Chiang H, Liu TY, Wu MS, Lin JT. The benefit of mass eradication of Helicobacter pylori infection: a community-based study of gastric cancer prevention. *Gut* 2013; 62: 676-682 [PMID: 22698649 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302240]
- 67 Uemura N, Mukai T, Okamoto S, Yamaguchi S, Mashiba H, Taniyama K, Sasaki N, Haruma K, Sumii K, Kajiyama G. Effect of Helicobacter pylori eradication on subsequent development of cancer after endoscopic resection of early gastric cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1997; 6: 639-642 [PMID: 9264278 DOI: 10.1016/ S0889-8553(05)70149-7]
- 68 Asaka M, Kato M, Takahashi S, Fukuda Y, Sugiyama T, Ota H, Uemura N, Murakami K, Satoh K, Sugano K. Guidelines for the management of Helicobacter pylori infection in Japan: 2009 revised edition. *Helicobacter* 2010; 15: 1-20 [PMID: 20302585 DOI: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.2009.00738]
- 69 Bae SE, Jung HY, Kang J, Park YS, Baek S, Jung JH, Choi JY, Kim MY, Ahn JY, Choi KS, Kim do H, Lee JH, Choi KD, Song HJ, Lee GH, Kim JH. Effect of Helicobacter pylori eradication on metachronous recurrence after endoscopic resection of gastric neoplasm. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2014; **109**: 60-67 [PMID: 24343545 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.404]
- 70 Malfertheiner P, Megraud F, O'Morain CA, Atherton J, Axon AT, Bazzoli F, Gensini GF, Gisbert JP, Graham DY, Rokkas T, El-Omar EM, Kuipers EJ. Management of Helicobacter pylori infection--the Maastricht IV/ Florence Consensus Report. *Gut* 2012; 61: 646-664 [PMID: 22491499 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302084]
- 71 Chey WD, Wong BC; Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline on the management of Helicobacter pylori infection. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2007; **102**: 1808-1825 [PMID: 17608775 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01393]
- 72 Fock KM, Katelaris P, Sugano K, Ang TL, Hunt R, Talley NJ, Lam SK, Xiao SD, Tan HJ, Wu CY, Jung HC, Hoang BH, Kachintorn U, Goh KL, Chiba T, Rani AA. Second Asia-Pacific Consensus Guidelines for Helicobacter pylori infection. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2009; 24: 1587-1600 [PMID: 19788600 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.05982]
- 73 Graham DY, Shiotani A. The time to eradicate gastric cancer is now. *Gut* 2005; 54: 735-738 [PMID: 15888771 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.2004.056549]
- 74 Ohata H, Kitauchi S, Yoshimura N, Mugitani K, Iwane M, Nakamura H, Yoshikawa A, Yanaoka K, Arii K, Tamai H, Shimizu Y, Takeshita T, Mohara O, Ichinose M. Progression of chronic atrophic gastritis associated with Helicobacter pylori infection increases risk of gastric cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2004; **109**: 138-143 [PMID: 14735480 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.11680]
- 75 Yoshida T, Kato J, Inoue I, Yoshimura N, Deguchi H, Mukoubayashi C, Oka M, Watanabe M, Enomoto S, Niwa T, Maekita T, Iguchi M, Tamai H, Utsunomiya H, Yamamichi N, Fujishiro M, Iwane M, Takeshita T, Ushijima T, Ichinose M. Cancer development based on chronic active gastritis and resulting gastric atrophy as assessed by serum levels of pepsinogen and Helicobacter pylori antibody titer. *Int J Cancer* 2014; **134**: 1445-1457 [PMID: 24009139]
- 76 Yanaoka K, Oka M, Ohata H, Yoshimura N, Deguchi H, Mukoubayashi C, Enomoto S, Inoue I, Iguchi M, Maekita T, Ueda K, Utsunomiya H, Tamai H, Fujishiro M, Iwane M, Takeshita T, Mohara O, Ichinose M. Eradication of Helicobacter pylori prevents cancer development in subjects with mild gastric atrophy identified by serum pepsinogen levels. *Int J Cancer* 2009; **125**: 2697-2703

[PMID: 19610064 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.24591]

- 77 Sakakibara M, Ando T, Ishiguro K, Maeda O, Watanabe O, Hirayama Y, Morise K, Maeda K, Matsushita M, Furukawa K, Funasaka K, Nakamura M, Miyahara R, Goto H. Usefulness of Helicobacter pylori eradication for precancerous lesions of the gastric remnant. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 29 Suppl 4: 60-64 [PMID: 25521735 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12772]
- 78 Watari J, Das KK, Amenta PS, Tanabe H, Tanaka A, Geng X, Lin JJ, Kohgo Y, Das KM. Effect of eradication of Helicobacter pylori on the histology and cellular phenotype of gastric intestinal metaplasia. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2008; 6: 409-417 [PMID: 18321787 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2007.12.044]
- 79 Shiotani A, Uedo N, Iishi H, Murao T, Kanzaki T, Kimura Y, Kamada T, Kusunoki H, Inoue K, Haruma K. H. pylori eradication did not improve dysregulation of specific oncogenic miRNAs in intestinal metaplastic glands. *J Gastroenterol* 2012; **47**: 988-998 [PMID: 22382634 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-012-0562-7]
- 80 Bazzoli F, Zagari R, Fossi S. Efficacy and tolerability of a shortterm low-dose triple therapy for eradication of Helicobacter pylori. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1993; 104: 40A
- 81 Lamouliatte HC, Cayla R, Megraud F, Zerbib F, Stablo M, Bouchard S. Amoxicillin-clarithromycin-omeprazole: the best therapy for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Acta Gastroenterol Belg* 1993; 56: A14
- 82 Lind T, Veldhuyzen van Zanten S, Unge P, Spiller R, Bayerdörffer E, O'Morain C, Bardhan KD, Bradette M, Chiba N, Wrangstadh M, Cederberg C, Idström JP. Eradication of Helicobacter pylori using one-week triple therapies combining omeprazole with two antimicrobials: the MACH I Study. *Helicobacter* 1996; 1: 138-144 [PMID: 9398894 DOI: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.1996.tb00027]
- 83 Lind T, Mégraud F, Unge P, Bayerdörffer E, O'morain C, Spiller R, Veldhuyzen Van Zanten S, Bardhan KD, Hellblom M, Wrangstadh M, Zeijlon L, Cederberg C. The MACH2 study: role of omeprazole in eradication of Helicobacter pylori with 1-week triple therapies. *Gastroenterology* 1999; **116**: 248-253 [PMID: 9922303 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5085(99)70119-8]
- 84 Mégraud F. Current recommendations for Helicobacter pylori therapies in a world of evolving resistance. *Gut Microbes* 2013; 4: 541-548 [PMID: 23929066 DOI: 10.4161/gmic.25930]
- 85 Mégraud F. H pylori antibiotic resistance: prevalence, importance, and advances in testing. *Gut* 2004; **53**: 1374-1384 [PMID: 15306603 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.022111]
- 86 Mégraud F, Lehours P. Helicobacter pylori detection and antimicrobial susceptibility testing. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 2007; 20: 280-322 [PMID: 17428887 DOI: 10.1128/CMR.00033-06]
- 87 Versalovic J, Shortridge D, Kibler K, Griffy MV, Beyer J, Flamm RK, Tanaka SK, Graham DY, Go MF. Mutations in 23S rRNA are associated with clarithromycin resistance in Helicobacter pylori. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 1996; 40: 477-480 [PMID: 8834903]
- 88 Glupczynski Y, Mégraud F, Lopez-Brea M, Andersen LP. European multicentre survey of in vitro antimicrobial resistance in Helicobacter pylori. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis* 2001; 20: 820-823 [PMID: 11783701 DOI: 10.1007/s100960100611]
- 89 Megraud F, Coenen S, Versporten A, Kist M, Lopez-Brea M, Hirschl AM, Andersen LP, Goossens H, Glupczynski Y. Helicobacter pylori resistance to antibiotics in Europe and its relationship to antibiotic consumption. *Gut* 2013; 62: 34-42 [PMID: 22580412 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302254]
- 90 De Francesco V, Giorgio F, Hassan C, Manes G, Vannella L, Panella C, Ierardi E, Zullo A. Worldwide H. pylori antibiotic resistance: a systematic review. *J Gastrointestin Liver Dis* 2010; 19: 409-414 [PMID: 21188333]
- 91 Bang CS, Baik GH. Attempts to enhance the eradication rate of Helicobacter pylori infection. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 5252-5262 [PMID: 24833855 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i18.5252]
- 92 Lee JW, Kim N, Kim JM, Nam RH, Chang H, Kim JY, Shin CM, Park YS, Lee DH, Jung HC. Prevalence of primary and secondary antimicrobial resistance of Helicobacter pylori in Korea from 2003 through 2012. *Helicobacter* 2013; 18: 206-214 [PMID: 23241101

DOI: 10.1111/hel.12031]

- 93 Ribeiro ML, Gerrits MM, Benvengo YH, Berning M, Godoy AP, Kuipers EJ, Mendonça S, van Vliet AH, Pedrazzoli J, Kusters JG. Detection of high-level tetracycline resistance in clinical isolates of Helicobacter pylori using PCR-RFLP. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 2004; 40: 57-61 [PMID: 14734187]
- 94 Chung JW, Lee GH, Jeong JY, Lee SM, Jung JH, Choi KD, Song HJ, Jung HY, Kim JH. Resistance of Helicobacter pylori strains to antibiotics in Korea with a focus on fluoroquinolone resistance. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012; 27: 493-497 [PMID: 21793912 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.06874]
- 95 Suzuki RB, Almeida CM, Sperança MA. Absence of Helicobacter pylori high tetracycline resistant 16S rDNA AGA926-928TTC genotype in gastric biopsy specimens from dyspeptic patients of a city in the interior of São Paulo, Brazil. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2012; 12: 49 [PMID: 22594560 DOI: 10.1186/1471-230X-12-49]
- 96 Malfertheiner P, Mégraud F, O'Morain C, Bell D, Bianchi Porro G, Deltenre M, Forman D, Gasbarrini G, Jaup B, Misiewicz JJ, Pajares J, Quina M, Rauws E. Current European concepts in the management of Helicobacter pylori infection--the Maastricht Consensus Report. The European Helicobacter Pylori Study Group (EHPSG). *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1997; 9: 1-2 [PMID: 9031888]
- 97 Gisbert JP, Calvet X, O'Connor A, Mégraud F, O'Morain CA. Sequential therapy for Helicobacter pylori eradication: a critical review. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2010; 44: 313-325 [PMID: 20054285 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e3181c8a1a3]
- 98 Vaira D, Zullo A, Vakil N, Gatta L, Ricci C, Perna F, Hassan C, Bernabucci V, Tampieri A, Morini S. Sequential therapy versus standard triple-drug therapy for Helicobacter pylori eradication: a randomized trial. *Ann Intern Med* 2007; **146**: 556-563 [PMID: 17438314 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-146-8-200704170-00006]
- 99 Essa AS, Kramer JR, Graham DY, Treiber G. Meta-analysis: four-drug, three-antibiotic, non-bismuth-containing "concomitant therapy" versus triple therapy for Helicobacter pylori eradication. *Helicobacter* 2009; 14: 109-118 [PMID: 19298338 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1523-5378.2009.00671]
- 100 Gisbert JP, Calvet X. Review article: non-bismuth quadruple (concomitant) therapy for eradication of Helicobater pylori. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2011; 34: 604-617 [PMID: 21745241 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04770]
- 101 Kim JS, Park SM, Kim BW. Sequential or concomitant therapy for eradication of Helicobacter pylori infection: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2015; **30**: 1338-1345 [PMID: 25867718 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12984]
- 102 Laine L, Hunt R, El-Zimaity H, Nguyen B, Osato M, Spénard J. Bismuth-based quadruple therapy using a single capsule of bismuth biskalcitrate, metronidazole, and tetracycline given with omeprazole versus omeprazole, amoxicillin, and clarithromycin for eradication of Helicobacter pylori in duodenal ulcer patients: a prospective, randomized, multicenter, North American trial. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2003; **98**: 562-567 [PMID: 12650788 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9270(02)06010-0]
- 103 O'Morain C, Borody T, Farley A, De Boer WA, Dallaire C, Schuman R, Piotrowski J, Fallone CA, Tytgat G, Mégraud F, Spénard J; International multicentrestudy. Efficacy and safety of single-triple capsules of bismuth biskalcitrate, metronidazole and tetracycline, given with omeprazole, for the eradication of Helicobacter pylori: an international multicentre study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003; **17**: 415-420 [PMID: 12562455 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.2003.01434]
- 104 Malfertheiner P, Bazzoli F, Delchier JC, Celiňski K, Giguère M, Rivière M, Mégraud F; Pylera Study Group. Helicobacter pylori eradication with a capsule containing bismuth subcitrate potassium, metronidazole, and tetracycline given with omeprazole versus clarithromycin-based triple therapy: a randomised, open-label, non-inferiority, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 2011; **377**: 905-913 [PMID: 21345487 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60020-2]
- 105 **Hsu PI**, Wu DC, Wu JY, Graham DY. Modified sequential Helicobacter pylori therapy: proton pump inhibitor and amoxicillin for 14 days with clarithromycin and metronidazole added as a quadruple (hybrid) therapy for the final 7 days.

Helicobacter 2011; 16: 139-145 [PMID: 21435092 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1523-5378.2011.00828]

- 106 Kim SY, Jung SW, Kim JH, Koo JS, Yim HJ, Park JJ, Chun HJ, Lee SW, Choi JH. Effectiveness of three times daily lansoprazole/ amoxicillin dual therapy for Helicobacter pylori infection in Korea. *Br J Clin Pharmacol* 2012; **73**: 140-143 [PMID: 21689141 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2125.2011.04048]
- 107 Sugimoto M, Furuta T, Shirai N, Kodaira C, Nishino M, Ikuma M, Ishizaki T, Hishida A. Evidence that the degree and duration of acid suppression are related to Helicobacter pylori eradication by triple therapy. *Helicobacter* 2007; 12: 317-323 [PMID: 17669104 DOI: 10.1111/j.1523-5378.2007.00508]
- 108 Yoon JH, Baik GH, Sohn KM, Kim DY, Kim YS, Suk KT, Kim JB, Kim DJ, Kim JB, Shin WG, Kim HY, Baik IH, Jang HJ. Trends in the eradication rates of Helicobacter pylori infection for eleven years. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 6628-6634 [PMID: 23236238 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i45.6628]
- 109 Berning M, Krasz S, Miehlke S. Should quinolones come first in Helicobacter pylori therapy? *Therap Adv Gastroenterol* 2011; 4: 103-114 [PMID: 21694812 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X10384171]
- 110 Cammarota G, Cianci R, Cannizzaro O, Cuoco L, Pirozzi G, Gasbarrini A, Armuzzi A, Zocco MA, Santarelli L, Arancio F, Gasbarrini G. Efficacy of two one-week rabeprazole/levofloxacinbased triple therapies for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2000; **14**: 1339-1343 [PMID: 11012480 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.2000.00846]
- 111 Perna F, Zullo A, Ricci C, Hassan C, Morini S, Vaira D. Levofloxacin-based triple therapy for Helicobacter pylori retreatment: role of bacterial resistance. *Dig Liver Dis* 2007; **39**: 1001-1005 [PMID: 17889627 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2007.06.016]
- 112 Pilotto A, Franceschi M, Rassu M, Furlan F, Scagnelli M. In vitro activity of rifabutin against strains of Helicobacter pylori resistant to metronidazole and clarithromycin. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000; 95: 833-834 [PMID: 10710100 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2000.01900]
- 113 Gisbert JP, Castro-Fernandez M, Perez-Aisa A, Cosme A, Molina-Infante J, Rodrigo L, Modolell I, Cabriada JL, Gisbert JL, Lamas E, Marcos E, Calvet X. Fourth-line rescue therapy with rifabutin in patients with three Helicobacter pylori eradication failures. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; **35**: 941-947 [PMID: 22372560 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05053.x]
- 114 Gisbert JP, Calvet X. Review article: rifabutin in the treatment of refractory Helicobacter pylori infection. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; **35**: 209-221 [PMID: 22129228 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1365-2036.2011.04937]
- 115 Perri F, Festa V, Clemente R, Villani MR, Quitadamo M, Caruso N, Bergoli ML, Andriulli A. Randomized study of two "rescue" therapies for Helicobacter pylori-infected patients after failure of standard triple therapies. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2001; **96**: 58-62 [PMID: 11197288 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2001.03452]
- 116 Cammarota G, Martino A, Pirozzi G, Cianci R, Branca G, Nista EC, Cazzato A, Cannizzaro O, Miele L, Grieco A, Gasbarrini A, Gasbarrini G. High efficacy of 1-week doxycycline- and amoxicillin-based quadruple regimen in a culture-guided, third-line treatment approach for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004; **19**: 789-795 [PMID: 15043520 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2004.01910]
- 117 Savarino V, Zentilin P, Pivari M, Bisso G, Raffaella Mele M, Bilardi C, Borro P, Dulbecco P, Tessieri L, Mansi C, Borgonovo G, De Salvo L, Vigneri S. The impact of antibiotic resistance on the efficacy of three 7-day regimens against Helicobacter pylori. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2000; 14: 893-900 [PMID: 10886045 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.2000.00780]
- 118 Kim JJ, Kim JG, Kwon DH. Mixed-infection of antibiotic susceptible and resistant Helicobacter pylori isolates in a single patient and underestimation of antimicrobial susceptibility testing. *Helicobacter* 2003; 8: 202-206 [PMID: 12752732 DOI: 10.1046/ j.1523-5378.2003.00145]
- 119 **Padol S**, Yuan Y, Thabane M, Padol IT, Hunt RH. The effect of CYP2C19 polymorphisms on H. pylori eradication rate in dual and triple first-line PPI therapies: a meta-analysis. *Am J Gastroenterol*

2006; 101: 1467-1475 [PMID: 16863547 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1572-0241.2006.00717]

- 120 Sheu BS, Fock KM. CYP2C19 genotypes and Helicobacter pylori eradication. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 23: 1163 [PMID: 18699976 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2008.05519]
- 121 Zhang MM, Qian W, Qin YY, He J, Zhou YH. Probiotics in Helicobacter pylori eradication therapy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 4345-4357 [PMID: 25892886 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i14.4345]
- 122 Aiba Y, Suzuki N, Kabir AM, Takagi A, Koga Y. Lactic acid-mediated suppression of Helicobacter pylori by the oral administration of Lactobacillus salivarius as a probiotic in a gnotobiotic murine model. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1998; **93**: 2097-2101 [PMID: 9820379 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.1998.00600]
- 123 Sgouras D, Maragkoudakis P, Petraki K, Martinez-Gonzalez B, Eriotou E, Michopoulos S, Kalantzopoulos G, Tsakalidou E, Mentis A. In vitro and in vivo inhibition of Helicobacter pylori by Lactobacillus casei strain Shirota. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2004; **70**: 518-526 [PMID: 14711683 DOI: 10.1128/AEM.70.1.518-526.2004]
- 124 Ruggiero P. Use of probiotics in the fight against Helicobacter pylori. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2014; 5: 384-391 [PMID: 25400981 DOI: 10.4291/wjgp.v5.i4.384]
- 125 Nseir W, Diab H, Mahamid M, Abu-Elheja O, Samara M, Abid A, Mograbi J. Randomised clinical trial: simvastatin as adjuvant therapy improves significantly the Helicobacter pylori eradication rate--a placebo-controlled study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2012; 36: 231-238 [PMID: 22646167 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2012.05161]
- 126 Gotoh A, Akamatsu T, Shimizu T, Shimodaira K, Kaneko T, Kiyosawa K, Ishida K, Ikeno T, Sugiyama A, Kawakami Y, Ota H, Katsuyama T. Additive effect of pronase on the efficacy of eradication therapy against Helicobacter pylori. *Helicobacter* 2002; 7: 183-191 [PMID: 12047324 DOI: 10.1046/j.1523-5378.2002.00079]
- 127 Kimura K, Ido K, Saifuku K, Taniguchi Y, Kihira K, Satoh K, Takimoto T, Yoshida Y. A 1-h topical therapy for the treatment of Helicobacter pylori infection. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1995; **90**: 60-63 [PMID: 7801950]
- 128 Graham DY, Lew GM, Malaty HM, Evans DG, Evans DJ, Klein PD, Alpert LC, Genta RM. Factors influencing the eradication of Helicobacter pylori with triple therapy. *Gastroenterology* 1992; 102: 493-496 [PMID: 1732120]
- 129 De Francesco V, Hassan C, Ridola L, Giorgio F, Ierardi E, Zullo A. Sequential, concomitant and hybrid first-line therapies for Helicobacter pylori eradication: a prospective randomized study. J Med Microbiol 2014; 63: 748-752 [PMID: 24586031 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.072322-0]
- 130 Wu DC, Hsu PI, Wu JY, Opekun AR, Kuo CH, Wu IC, Wang SS, Chen A, Hung WC, Graham DY. Sequential and concomitant therapy with four drugs is equally effective for eradication of H pylori infection. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 8: 36-41.e1 [PMID: 19804842 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2009.09.030]
- 131 Greenberg ER, Anderson GL, Morgan DR, Torres J, Chey WD, Bravo LE, Dominguez RL, Ferreccio C, Herrero R, Lazcano-Ponce EC, Meza-Montenegro MM, Peña R, Peña EM, Salazar-Martínez E, Correa P, Martínez ME, Valdivieso M, Goodman GE, Crowley JJ, Baker LH. 14-day triple, 5-day concomitant, and 10-day sequential therapies for Helicobacter pylori infection in seven Latin American sites: a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2011; **378**: 507-514 [PMID: 21777974 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(11)60825-8]
- 132 McNicholl AG, Marin AC, Molina-Infante J, Castro M, Barrio J, Ducons J, Calvet X, de la Coba C, Montoro M, Bory F, Perez-Aisa A, Forné M, Gisbert JP. Randomised clinical trial comparing sequential and concomitant therapies for Helicobacter pylori eradication in routine clinical practice. *Gut* 2014; 63: 244-249 [PMID: 23665990 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304820]
- 133 Lim JH, Lee DH, Choi C, Lee ST, Kim N, Jeong SH, Kim JW, Hwang JH, Park YS, Lee SH, Shin CM, Jo HJ, Jang ES, Song Is, Jung HC. Clinical outcomes of two-week sequential and concomitant therapies for Helicobacter pylori eradication: a randomized pilot study. *Helicobacter* 2013; 18: 180-186 [PMID: 23305083 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12034]

- 134 Huang YK, Wu MC, Wang SS, Kuo CH, Lee YC, Chang LL, Wang TH, Chen YH, Wang WM, Wu DC, Kuo FC. Lansoprazole-based sequential and concomitant therapy for the first-line Helicobacter pylori eradication. *J Dig Dis* 2012; 13: 232-238 [PMID: 22435509 DOI: 10.1111/j.1751-2980.2012.00575]
- 135 Hsu PI, Wu DC, Chen WC, Tseng HH, Yu HC, Wang HM, Kao SS, Lai KH, Chen A, Tsay FW. Randomized controlled trial comparing 7-day triple, 10-day sequential, and 7-day concomitant therapies for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* 2014; 58: 5936-5942 [PMID: 25070099 DOI: 10.1128/AAC.02922-14]
- 136 Davidson GP, Whyte PB, Daniels E, Franklin K, Nunan H, McCloud PI, Moore AG, Moore DJ. Passive immunisation of children with bovine colostrum containing antibodies to human rotavirus. *Lancet* 1989; 2: 709-712 [PMID: 2570959 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(89)90771]
- 137 Mitra AK, Mahalanabis D, Ashraf H, Unicomb L, Eeckels R, Tzipori S. Hyperimmune cow colostrum reduces diarrhoea due to rotavirus: a double-blind, controlled clinical trial. *Acta Paediatr* 1995; 84: 996-1001 [PMID: 8652974 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1651-2227.1995.tb13814.x]
- 138 van Dissel JT, de Groot N, Hensgens CM, Numan S, Kuijper EJ, Veldkamp P, van 't Wout J. Bovine antibody-enriched whey to aid in the prevention of a relapse of Clostridium difficile-associated diarrhoea: preclinical and preliminary clinical data. *J Med Microbiol* 2005; 54: 197-205 [PMID: 15673517 DOI: 10.1099/jmm.0.45773-0]
- 139 Casswall TH, Nilsson HO, Björck L, Sjöstedt S, Xu L, Nord CK, Borén T, Wadström T, Hammarström L. Bovine anti-Helicobacter pylori antibodies for oral immunotherapy. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2002; **37**: 1380-1385 [PMID: 12523586 DOI: 10.1080/0036552027 62671242]
- 140 Marnila P, Rokka S, Rehnberg-Laiho L, Kärkkäinen P, Kosunen TU, Rautelin H, Hänninen ML, Syväoja EL, Korhonen H. Prevention and suppression of Helicobacter felis infection in mice using colostral preparation with specific antibodies. *Helicobacter* 2003; 8: 192-201 [PMID: 12752731 DOI: 10.1046/j.1523-5378.2003.00144]
- 141 Thomas JE, Austin S, Dale A, McClean P, Harding M, Coward WA, Weaver LT. Protection by human milk IgA against Helicobacter pylori infection in infancy. *Lancet* 1993; 342: 121 [PMID: 8100892 DOI: 10.1016/0140-6736(93)91327-I]
- 142 Bitzan MM, Gold BD, Philpott DJ, Huesca M, Sherman PM, Karch H, Lissner R, Lingwood CA, Karmali MA. Inhibition of Helicobacter pylori and Helicobacter mustelae binding to lipid receptors by bovine colostrum. *J Infect Dis* 1998; **177**: 955-961 [PMID: 9534968 DOI: 10.1086/515256]
- 143 Oona M. Helicobacter pylori in children with abdominal complaints: Has immuni bovine colostrum some influence on gastritis? *Alpe Adria Microbiol J* 1997; 6: 49-57
- 144 Opekun AR, El-Zaimaity HM, Osato MS, Gilger MA, Malaty HM, Terry M, Headon DR, Graham DY. Novel therapies for Helicobacter pylori infection. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1999; 13: 35-42 [PMID: 9892877 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2036.1999.00435]
- 145 Casswall TH, Sarker SA, Albert MJ, Fuchs GJ, Bergström M, Björck L, Hammarström L. Treatment of Helicobacter pylori infection in infants in rural Bangladesh with oral immunoglobulins from hyperimmune bovine colostrum. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1998; 12: 563-568 [PMID: 9678817 DOI: 10.1046/ j.1365-2036.1998.00335.x]
- 146 den Hoed CM, de Vries AC, Mensink PB, Dierikx CM, Suzuki H, Capelle L, van Dekken H, Ouwendijk R, Kuipers EJ. Bovine antibody-based oral immunotherapy for reduction of intragastric Helicobacter pylori colonization: a randomized clinical trial. *Can J Gastroenterol* 2011; 25: 207-213 [PMID: 21523262]
- 147 Nyström J, Svennerholm AM. Oral immunization with HpaA affords therapeutic protective immunity against H. pylori that is reflected by specific mucosal immune responses. *Vaccine* 2007; 25: 2591-2598 [PMID: 17239498 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2006.12.026]
- 148 Sanchez V, Gimenez S, Haensler J, Geoffroy C, Rokbi B, Seguin D, Lissolo L, Harris B, Rizvi F, Kleanthous H, Monath T, Cadoz M, Guy B. Formulations of single or multiple H. pylori antigens with DC Chol adjuvant induce protection by the systemic route in mice.



Optimal prophylactic combinations are different from therapeutic ones. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 2001; **30**: 157-165 [PMID: 11267850 DOI: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2001.tb01565]

- 149 Li Y, Jiang Y, Xi Y, Zhang L, Luo J, He D, Zeng S, Ning Y. Identification and characterization of H-2d restricted CD4+ T cell epitopes on Lpp20 of Helicobacter pylori. *BMC Immunol* 2012; 13: 68 [PMID: 23234363 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2172-13-68]
- 150 O'Riordan AA, Morales VA, Mulligan L, Faheem N, Windle HJ, Kelleher DP. Alkyl hydroperoxide reductase: a candidate Helicobacter pylori vaccine. *Vaccine* 2012; 30: 3876-3884 [PMID: 22512976 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.04.002]
- 151 Stent A, Every AL, Ng GZ, Chionh YT, Ong LS, Edwards SJ, Sutton P. Helicobacter pylori thiolperoxidase as a protective antigen in single- and multi-component vaccines. *Vaccine* 2012; **30**: 7214-7220 [PMID: 23084846 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.10.022]
- 152 Corthésy-Theulaz IE, Hopkins S, Bachmann D, Saldinger PF, Porta N, Haas R, Zheng-Xin Y, Meyer T, Bouzourène H, Blum AL, Kraehenbuhl JP. Mice are protected from Helicobacter pylori infection by nasal immunization with attenuated Salmonella typhimurium phoPc expressing urease A and B subunits. *Infect Immun* 1998; 66: 581-586 [PMID: 9453612]
- 153 Gómez-Duarte OG, Lucas B, Yan ZX, Panthel K, Haas R, Meyer TF. Protection of mice against gastric colonization by Helicobacter pylori by single oral dose immunization with attenuated Salmonella typhimurium producing urease subunits A and B. *Vaccine* 1998; 16: 460-471 [PMID: 9491500 DOI: 10.1016/S0264-410X(97)00247-8]
- 154 Chen J, Lin M, Li N, Lin L, She F. Therapeutic vaccination with Salmonella-delivered codon-optimized outer inflammatory protein DNA vaccine enhances protection in Helicobacter pylori infected mice. *Vaccine* 2012; **30**: 5310-5315 [PMID: 22749593 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.06.052]
- 155 Liu KY, Shi Y, Luo P, Yu S, Chen L, Zhao Z, Mao XH, Guo G, Wu C, Zou QM. Therapeutic efficacy of oral immunization with attenuated Salmonella typhimurium expressing Helicobacter pylori CagA, VacA and UreB fusion proteins in mice model. *Vaccine* 2011; 29: 6679-6685 [PMID: 21745524 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.06.099]
- 156 Novak MJ, Smythies LE, McPherson SA, Smith PD, Morrow CD. Poliovirus replicons encoding the B subunit of Helicobacter pylori urease elicit a Th1 associated immune response. *Vaccine* 1999; 17: 2384-2391 [PMID: 10392620 DOI: 10.1016/S0264-410X(99)00035-3]
- 157 Li HX, Mao XH, Shi Y, Ma Y, Wu YN, Zhang WJ, Luo P, Yu S, Zhou WY, Guo Y, Wu C, Guo G, Zou QM. Screening and identification of a novel B-cell neutralizing epitope from Helicobacter pylori UreB. *Vaccine* 2008; 26: 6945-6949 [PMID: 18948159 DOI: 10.1016/ j.vaccine.2008.09.089]
- 158 Li HB, Zhang JY, He YF, Chen L, Li B, Liu KY, Yang WC, Zhao Z, Zou QM, Wu C. Systemic immunization with an epitope-based vaccine elicits a Th1-biased response and provides protection against Helicobacter pylori in mice. *Vaccine* 2012; **31**: 120-126 [PMID: 23137845 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.10.091]
- 159 Mori J, Vranac T, Smrekar B, Cernilec M, Serbec VČ, Horvat S, Ihan A, Benčina M, Jerala R. Chimeric flagellin as the self-adjuvanting antigen for the activation of immune response against Helicobacter pylori. *Vaccine* 2012; **30**: 5856-5863 [PMID: 22819990 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2012.07.011]
- 160 Marchetti M, Rossi M, Giannelli V, Giuliani MM, Pizza M, Censini S, Covacci A, Massari P, Pagliaccia C, Manetti R, Telford JL, Douce G, Dougan G, Rappuoli R, Ghiara P. Protection against Helicobacter pylori infection in mice by intragastric vaccination with H. pylori antigens is achieved using a non-toxic mutant of E. coli heat-labile enterotoxin (LT) as adjuvant. *Vaccine* 1998; 16: 33-37 [PMID: 9607006 DOI: 10.1016/S0264-410X(97)00153-9]
- 161 Zawahir S, Czinn SJ, Nedrud JG, Blanchard TG. Vaccinating against Helicobacter pylori in the developing world. *Gut Microbes* 2013; 4: 568-576 [PMID: 24253617 DOI: 10.4161/gmic.27093]
- 162 Czinn SJ, Blanchard T. Vaccinating against Helicobacter pylori infection. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 8: 133-140 [PMID: 21304478 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2011.1]
- 163 Kreiss C, Buclin T, Cosma M, Corthésy-Theulaz I, Michetti P.

Safety of oral immunisation with recombinant urease in patients with Helicobacter pylori infection. *Lancet* 1996; **347**: 1630-1631 [PMID: 8667902 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(96)91119-8]

- 164 Banerjee S, Medina-Fatimi A, Nichols R, Tendler D, Michetti M, Simon J, Kelly CP, Monath TP, Michetti P. Safety and efficacy of low dose Escherichia coli enterotoxin adjuvant for urease based oral immunisation against Helicobacter pylori in healthy volunteers. *Gut* 2002; **51**: 634-640 [PMID: 12377799 DOI: 10.1136/gut.51.5.634]
- 165 Michetti P, Kreiss C, Kotloff KL, Porta N, Blanco JL, Bachmann D, Herranz M, Saldinger PF, Corthésy-Theulaz I, Losonsky G, Nichols R, Simon J, Stolte M, Ackerman S, Monath TP, Blum AL. Oral immunization with urease and Escherichia coli heat-labile enterotoxin is safe and immunogenic in Helicobacter pylori-infected adults. *Gastroenterology* 1999; 116: 804-812 [PMID: 10092302 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5085(99)70063-6]
- 166 Kotloff KL, Sztein MB, Wasserman SS, Losonsky GA, DiLorenzo SC, Walker RI. Safety and immunogenicity of oral inactivated whole-cell Helicobacter pylori vaccine with adjuvant among volunteers with or without subclinical infection. *Infect Immun* 2001; 69: 3581-3590 [PMID: 11349017 DOI: 10.1128/ IAI.69.6.3581-3590.2001]
- 167 Angelakopoulos H, Hohmann EL. Pilot study of phoP/phoQ-deleted Salmonella enterica serovar typhimurium expressing Helicobacter pylori urease in adult volunteers. *Infect Immun* 2000; 68: 2135-2141 [PMID: 10722611 DOI: 10.1128/IAI.68.4.2135-2141.2000]
- 168 Bumann D, Metzger WG, Mansouri E, Palme O, Wendland M, Hurwitz R, Haas G, Aebischer T, von Specht BU, Meyer TF. Safety and immunogenicity of live recombinant Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi Ty21a expressing urease A and B from Helicobacter pylori in human volunteers. *Vaccine* 2001; 20: 845-852 [PMID: 11738748 DOI: 10.1016/S0264-410X(01)00391-7]
- 169 Aebischer T, Bumann D, Epple HJ, Metzger W, Schneider T, Cherepnev G, Walduck AK, Kunkel D, Moos V, Loddenkemper C, Jiadze I, Panasyuk M, Stolte M, Graham DY, Zeitz M, Meyer TF. Correlation of T cell response and bacterial clearance in human volunteers challenged with Helicobacter pylori revealed by randomised controlled vaccination with Ty21a-based Salmonella vaccines. *Gut* 2008; **57**: 1065-1072 [PMID: 18417532 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2007.145839]
- 170 Ferrero RL, Thiberge JM, Kansau I, Wuscher N, Huerre M, Labigne A. The GroES homolog of Helicobacter pylori confers protective immunity against mucosal infection in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1995; **92**: 6499-6503 [PMID: 7604021 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.92.14.6499]
- 171 Malfertheiner P, Schultze V, Rosenkranz B, Kaufmann SH, Ulrichs T, Novicki D, Norelli F, Contorni M, Peppoloni S, Berti D, Tornese D, Ganju J, Palla E, Rappuoli R, Scharschmidt BF, Del Giudice G. Safety and immunogenicity of an intramuscular Helicobacter pylori vaccine in noninfected volunteers: a phase I study. *Gastroenterology* 2008; **135**: 787-795 [PMID: 18619971 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.05.054]
- 172 Malfertheiner P, Selgrad M, Wex T, Bornschein J, Palla E, Del Giudice G, Graham D, Heaton PM. Efficacy of an investigational recombinant antigen based vaccine against a CagA H. pylori infectious challenge in healthy volunteers. *Gastroenterology* 2012; 142: S-184
- 173 Choudhari SP, Pendleton KP, Ramsey JD, Blanchard TG, Picking WD. A systematic approach toward stabilization of CagL, a protein antigen from Helicobacter pylori that is a candidate subunit vaccine. *J Pharm Sci* 2013; 102: 2508-2519 [PMID: 23794457 DOI: 10.1002/jps.23643]
- 174 Nedrud JG, Bagheri N, Schön K, Xin W, Bergroth H, Eliasson DG, Lycke NY. Subcomponent vaccine based on CTA1-DD adjuvant with incorporated UreB class II peptides stimulates protective Helicobacter pylori immunity. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e83321 [PMID: 24391754 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083321]
- 175 Chionh YT, Arulmuruganar A, Venditti E, Ng GZ, Han JX, Entwisle C, Ang CS, Colaco CA, McNulty S, Sutton P. Heat shock protein complex vaccination induces protection against Helicobacter pylori without exogenous adjuvant. *Vaccine* 2014; **32**: 2350-2358 [PMID:

24625340 DOI: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2014.02.051]

- Sjökvist Ottsjö L, Flach CF, Clements J, Holmgren J, Raghavan S. A double mutant heat-labile toxin from Escherichia coli, LT(R192G/L211A), is an effective mucosal adjuvant for vaccination against Helicobacter pylori infection. *Infect Immun* 2013; 81: 1532-1540 [PMID: 23439305 DOI: 10.1128/IAI.01407-12]
- 177 Altman E, Chandan V, Harrison B. The potential of dextran-based glycoconjugates for development of Helicobacter pylori vaccine. *Glycoconj J* 2014; **31**: 13-24 [PMID: 23990317 DOI: 10.1007/ s10719-013-9496-4]
- 178 Zhang HX, Qiu YY, Zhao YH, Liu XT, Liu M, Yu AL. Immunogenicity of oral vaccination with Lactococcus lactis derived vaccine candidate antigen (UreB) of Helicobacter pylori fused with the human interleukin 2 as adjuvant. *Mol Cell Probes* 2014; 28: 25-30 [PMID: 24036137 DOI: 10.1016/j.mcp.2013.08.003]
- 179 Shirai Y, Wakatsuki Y, Kusumoto T, Nakata M, Yoshida M, Usui T, Iizuka T, Kita T. Induction and maintenance of immune effector cells in the gastric tissue of mice orally immunized to Helicobacter pylori requires salivary glands. *Gastroenterology* 2000; **118**: 749-759 [PMID: 10734026 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5085(00)70144-2]
- 180 Ng GZ, Chionh YT, Sutton P. Vaccine-mediated protection against Helicobacter pylori is not associated with increased salivary cytokine or mucin expression. *Helicobacter* 2014; 19: 48-54 [PMID: 24165046 DOI: 10.1111/hel.12099]
- 181 Sutton P, Wilson J, Kosaka T, Wolowczuk I, Lee A. Therapeutic immunization against Helicobacter pylori infection in the absence of antibodies. *Immunol Cell Biol* 2000; 78: 28-30 [PMID: 10651926 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1711.2000.00881]
- 182 Blanchard TG, Czinn SJ, Redline RW, Sigmund N, Harriman G, Nedrud JG. Antibody-independent protective mucosal immunity to gastric helicobacter infection in mice. *Cell Immunol* 1999; 191: 74-80 [PMID: 9918689 DOI: 10.1006/cimm.1998.1421]
- 183 Ermak TH, Giannasca PJ, Nichols R, Myers GA, Nedrud J, Weltzin R, Lee CK, Kleanthous H, Monath TP. Immunization of mice with urease vaccine affords protection against Helicobacter pylori infection in the absence of antibodies and is mediated by MHC class II-restricted responses. *J Exp Med* 1998; **188**: 2277-2288 [PMID: 9858514 DOI: 10.1084/jem.188.12.2277]
- 184 Pappo J, Torrey D, Castriotta L, Savinainen A, Kabok Z, Ibraghimov A. Helicobacter pylori infection in immunized mice lacking major histocompatibility complex class I and class II functions. *Infect Immun* 1999; 67: 337-341 [PMID: 9864234]
- 185 Freire de Melo F, Rocha GA, Rocha AM, Teixeira KN, Pedroso SH, Pereira Junior JB, Fonseca de Castro LP, Cabral MM, Carvalho SD, Bittencourt PF, de Oliveira CA, Queiroz DM. Th1 immune response to H. pylori infection varies according to the age of the patients and influences the gastric inflammatory patterns. *Int J Med*

Microbiol 2014; **304**: 300-306 [PMID: 24373859 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ijmm.2013.11.001]

- 186 Harris PR, Wright SW, Serrano C, Riera F, Duarte I, Torres J, Peña A, Rollán A, Viviani P, Guiraldes E, Schmitz JM, Lorenz RG, Novak L, Smythies LE, Smith PD. Helicobacter pylori gastritis in children is associated with a regulatory T-cell response. *Gastroenterology* 2008; 134: 491-499 [PMID: 18242215 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2007.11.006]
- 187 Raghavan S, Fredriksson M, Svennerholm AM, Holmgren J, Suri-Payer E. Absence of CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells is associated with a loss of regulation leading to increased pathology in Helicobacter pylori-infected mice. *Clin Exp Immunol* 2003; 132: 393-400 [PMID: 12780684 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2249.2003.02177]
- 188 Rad R, Brenner L, Bauer S, Schwendy S, Layland L, da Costa CP, Reindl W, Dossumbekova A, Friedrich M, Saur D, Wagner H, Schmid RM, Prinz C. CD25+/Foxp3+ T cells regulate gastric inflammation and Helicobacter pylori colonization in vivo. *Gastroenterology* 2006; **131**: 525-537 [PMID: 16890606 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2006.05.001]
- 189 Arnold IC, Lee JY, Amieva MR, Roers A, Flavell RA, Sparwasser T, Müller A. Tolerance rather than immunity protects from Helicobacter pylori-induced gastric preneoplasia. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 140: 199-209 [PMID: 20600031 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.06.047]
- 190 Anderson KM, Czinn SJ, Redline RW, Blanchard TG. Induction of CTLA-4-mediated anergy contributes to persistent colonization in the murine model of gastric Helicobacter pylori infection. J Immunol 2006; 176: 5306-5313 [PMID: 16621997 DOI: 10.4049/ jimmunol.176.9.5306]
- 191 Ding H, Nedrud JG, Blanchard TG, Zagorski BM, Li G, Shiu J, Xu J, Czinn SJ. Th1-mediated immunity against Helicobacter pylori can compensate for lack of Th17 cells and can protect mice in the absence of immunization. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e69384 [PMID: 23874957 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0069384]
- 192 Velin D, Favre L, Bernasconi E, Bachmann D, Pythoud C, Saiji E, Bouzourene H, Michetti P. Interleukin-17 is a critical mediator of vaccine-induced reduction of Helicobacter infection in the mouse model. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 136: 2237-2246.e1 [PMID: 19272385 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009.02.077]
- 193 Muhsen K, Pasetti MF, Reymann MK, Graham DY, Levine MM. Helicobacter pylori infection affects immune responses following vaccination of typhoid-naive U.S. adults with attenuated Salmonella typhi oral vaccine CVD 908-htrA. *J Infect Dis* 2014; **209**: 1452-1458 [PMID: 24273182 DOI: 10.1093/infdis/jit625]
- 194 Muhsen K, Lagos R, Reymann MK, Graham DY, Pasetti MF, Levine MM. Age-dependent association among Helicobacter pylori infection, serum pepsinogen levels and immune response of children to live oral cholera vaccine CVD 103-HgR. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e83999 [PMID: 24454714 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083999]

P- Reviewer: Engin AB, Mach TH S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11673 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11673-11679 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway and invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer

Mei Yang, Chang-Zhi Huang

Mei Yang, Chang-Zhi Huang, Department of Etiology and Carcinogenesis & State Key Laboratory of Molecular Oncology, Cancer Institute and Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, Beijing 100021, China

Author contributions: Yang M and Huang CZ wrote and revised the manuscript.

Supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China, No. 81472208; and the Open Projects of State Key Laboratory of Molecular Oncology, No. SKL-KF-2015-12.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Chang-Zhi Huang, Professor, Department of Etiology and Carcinogenesis & State Key Laboratory of Molecular Oncology, Cancer Institute and Hospital, Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences and Peking Union Medical College, No. 17 Panjiayuan Nanli, Chaoyang District, Beijing 100021, China. huangpumc@163.com Telephone: +86-10-87787605 Fax: +86-10-87788426

Received: April 27, 2015 Peer-review started: April 30, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: July 11, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

The mortality rate of gastric cancer worldwide is as high

as 70%, despite the development of novel therapeutic strategies. One reason for the high mortality is the rapid and uninhibited spread of the disease, such that the majority of patients are diagnosed at a stage when efficient therapeutic treatment is not available. Therefore, in-depth research is needed to investigate the mechanism of gastric cancer metastasis and invasion to improve outcomes and provide biomarkers for early diagnosis. The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway is widely expressed in multicellular organisms, with critical roles in multiple biological processes, such as cell proliferation, death, differentiation, migration, and invasion. The MAPK pathway typically responds to extracellular stimulation. However, the MAPK pathway is often involved in the occurrence and progression of cancer when abnormally regulated. Many studies have researched the relationship between the MAPK signaling pathway and cancer metastasis and invasion, but little is known about the important roles that the MAPK signaling pathway plays in gastric cancer. Based on an analysis of published data, this review aims to summarize the important role that the MAP kinases play in the invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer and attempts to provide potential directions for further research and clinical treatment.

Key words: Mitogen-activated protein kinase; Gastric cancer; Signaling; Invasion; Metastasis

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The mortality rate of gastric cancer is as high as 70% worldwide due to the rapid and uninhibited metastasis and invasiveness of the disease. Although the relationship between the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway and cancer metastasis and invasion has been widely researched, few studies have focused on gastric cancer. Here we



review the function of the three central kinases of the MAPK signaling pathway, ERK, JNK and p38, in the metastasis and invasion of gastric cancer, and we attempt to provide support for further in-depth study and clinical application.

Yang M, Huang CZ. Mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway and invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11673-11679 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11673.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11673

INTRODUCTION

The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) is a type of serine/threonine protein kinase that is able to respond to multiple extracellular stimuli. Growth factors, insulin, environmental factors, and cytokines may all activate the MAPK kinases and lead to a broad intracellular response through the MAPK signaling pathway. The MAPK signaling pathway is one of the earliest signaling pathways to emerge during evolution and has been evolutionarily conserved. The pathway comprises the MAPK cascade protein kinases. Each typical single MAPK cascade pathway includes at least three core kinases, MAP3K, MAPKK, and $\mathrm{MAPK}^{\scriptscriptstyle[1]}$. The MAPK pathway exists in almost all eukaryotes and is involved in many cellular activities, including the regulation of gene expression, mitosis, metabolism, cell proliferation, apoptosis and cellular movements^[2]. In view of the critical role of the MAPK pathway in cellular activities, the dysregulation of MAPKs often directly or indirectly leads to disease.

Local invasion and metastasis cause the majority of cancer deaths, and the distant metastasis of cancer accounts for the death of over 90% of patients^[3]. Gastric cancer spreads easily to the adjacent organs and tissues, including the liver, pancreas, colon, lungs and bone, *via* the lymphatic system^[4]. In fact, although much clinical effort is made, gastric cancer still has a mortality rate as high as 70%, because most gastric cancer patients are in the metastasis stage at the time of diagnosis^[5].

Detachment of cancer cells from the primary tumor is the first step in tumor invasion and metastasis; subsequently, detached tumor cells are transported into and invade the blood and lymphatic vessels; and finally, cancer cells escape from the lumina of these vessels, settle in the target organs, and grow into macroscopic tumors^[6-8].

The molecular process of tumor invasion and metastasis involves several essential events, such as the degradation of the extracellular matrix and the adhesion of cancer cells to the target with the help of focal adhesion kinase (FAK) and matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs)^[9,10]. Mitogen-activated

protein kinases are involved in cell migration and invasion events partially by regulating the expression and activation of MMPs and FAK^[11-13]. Moreover, the MAPK pathway participates in invasion and metastasis through other types of signaling pathways. The aim of this article is to provide an introduction to the role that the MAPK pathway plays in gastric cancer metastasis and invasion based on the published data and provide recommendations for future research.

ERK1/2 AND GASTRIC CANCER INVASION AND METASTASIS

Introduction to ERK and the ERK/MAPK pathway

ERK is one of the first mammalian MAPK genes to be identified and cloned. The cDNAs of ERK1 and ERK2 were both cloned as early as the 1990s, and they share up to 83% of identical amino acids^[14,15]. Moreover, there are other isoforms of ERK, including ERK3, ERK4, ERK5, and ERK7/8^[16]. In this section, we will mainly discuss the most important members that play critical roles in cancer invasion and metastasis, ERK1/2.

The integral ERK/MAPK pathway can be roughly divided into three levels, which are summarized in Figure 1. Raf isoforms are the most well-studied kinases, constituting the highest level of the ERK/ MAPK pathway, and are also known as MAPKKKs. Extracellular growth factors, insulin and G-proteins may activate the MAPKKKs by directly binding to the N-terminus of the Raf protein and transforming its structure through phosphorylation. Then, the activating signal is passed to the MAPKKs through the phosphorylation of two serine residues on the MEK1 or MEK2 protein. The signal is finally transmitted to ERK by MEK1/2 through the phosphorylation of tyrosine and threonine residues^[17]. When the entire signaling pathway is completely activated in order, hundreds of ERK/MAPK pathway substrates are phosphorylated, and these events affect ERK-dependent cellular activities, including cell proliferation, differentiation, neuronal flexibility, cell viability, cellular stress response and apoptosis^[2].

ERK functions in gastric cancer

The dysregulation of ERK/MAPK occurs in various human diseases, including neurodegenerative diseases, developmental disorders, metabolic diseases, and cancer^[18-22]. In the last decade, scientists increasingly focused on the relationship between the ERK/MAPK pathway and tumor genesis and progression, because it was found that mutation or abnormal activation of the ERK/MAPK pathway exists in over half of human cancer types^[23]. As an upstream binding kinase of the ERK/MAPK pathway, Ras was reported to mutate to an oncogenic form in more than 15% of human cancers. Additionally, B-RAF mutated in 66% of malignant



Figure 1 The integral extracellular signal-regulated kinase/mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. ERK: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase; MAPK: Mitogen-activated protein kinase.

melanomas. Point mutations of the Ras and B-RAF genes cause dysregulation of the ERK/MAPK pathway and abnormal cellular motility, which primarily lead to the migration and invasion of cancer cells^[24].

Many studies have elucidated that the ERK/MAPK pathway plays an active role in the invasion and metastasis progression of some malignant tumors. The pathologic process of tumor invasion and metastasis requires cell motility. The alteration of cellular adhesiveness directly affects cell movement. The epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)-induced disassembly of focal adhesions is regulated by activating the ERK/MAPK pathways^[25]. Another study of epithelial cells demonstrated that ERK in vitro was closely correlated with metastasis both in the TGF-beta and the RAS/MAPK pathways^[26]. Metastasis induced by dysregulation of ERK was also demonstrated in animal models. All of the three domain mutations V12S35, V12G37, and V12C40 of Ras are able to induce tumor genesis, but only the V12S35 mutation, which affects the activation of the ERK/MAPK pathway, rather than the other two domain mutations of Ras, induced tumor metastasis in mouse models^[27]. This study showed that Ras could induce tumor genesis independently of the ERK/MAPK pathway; however, the ERK/MAPK pathway is indispensable in Ras domain mutationinduced tumor metastasis.

Recently, an increasing number of studies have

revealed that the ERK/MAPK pathway is involved in regulating cellular mobility in gastric malignant tumors and gastric cancer cell lines. ERK may mediate the activity of MMPs, which in turn influences gastric cancer cell migration and invasion^[28-30]; conversely, many factors upstream of the ERK/MAPK pathways, such as interleukin-22 (IL-22), RASAL1, phophatase of regenerating liver 3 (PRL3), NAIF1, CCDC134, and ZIC1, may influence invasion and migration in gastric cancer cell lines through the ERK/MAPK pathway^[30-35]. Currently, most studies focus on the role of the ERK/ MAPK pathway in gastric cancer cell lines. Evidence in tissues and animal models is sparse, and further research is needed.

STRESS ACTIVATED MAPK

P38

Introduction of p38: p38 alpha, beta, gamma and delta are the four well-known members of the p38 MAPK family, of which p38 alpha and p38 beta are expressed ubiquitously, whereas the p38 gamma and p38 delta have more restricted expression patterns^[16].

The mammalian p38 MAPK pathway is affected by various environmental stressors, including oxidative stress, UV, hypoxia, ischemia, as well as inflammatory cytokines and transforming growth factor- α (TGF- α)^[36]. MEKK1-3 (MEK kinase 1-3), MLK2/3 (mixed lineage

kinase 3), ASK1 (apoptosis signal regulating kinase 1), Tpl2 (tumor progression loci 2), TAK1 and TAO1/2 (thousand and-one amino acid) are all MAPKKKs in the P38 MAPK pathway^[37]. These MAPKKKs activate p38 by phosphorylating it at the Thr-Gly-Tyr motif through selective activation of MKK3/6. MKK6 phosphorylates all four members of the p38/MAPK family, whereas MKK3 phosphorylates p38 alpha, p38 gamma, and p38 delta but not p38 beta^[37]. p38 is found in both the nucleus and the cytoplasm and translocates into the nucleus in response to certain types of stress. The P38 kinase affects certain types of downstream substrates after being activated, including cPLA2, MNK1/2, MK2/3, HuR, Bax, and Tau in the cytoplasm and ATF1/2/6, MEF2, Elk-1, GADD153, Ets1, P53 and MSK1/2 in the nucleus^[37].

P38 and gastric cancer invasion and metastasis

The p38 pathway has been implicated in a range of complex biological processes, such as cell proliferation, differentiation, migration, and apoptosis. Dysregulation of P38 in patients with solid tumors, such as prostate cancer, breast cancer, bladder cancer, liver cancer and lung cancer, is associated with advanced stages and low survival rates^[38]. The p38 signaling pathway exhibits some anti-tumor effects in xenograft experiments^[39,40]. In hepatocellular carcinoma, the activity of P38 is down-regulated in the cancer tissue compared with the adjacent normal tissue, and the tumor volumes are related to the p38 activity^[41]. As a result, tumor cells must modulate p38 activity to achieve metastasis and invasion.

The epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) process plays an important role during the initiation of metastasis. P38 signaling is involved in the regulation of EMT in several ways. For example, p38 participates in regulating the EMT activity in mammary epithelial cells and in primary ovarian tumors by separately regulating the phosphorylation of Twist1 and the expression of Snail^[42,43]. P38 is also involved in ROStriggered EMT, and this process may be reversed by the introduction of the p38 inhibitor SB203580^[44,45]. The MMP protein family plays a critical role in remodeling the extracellular matrix during metastasis. There are many studies of the relationship between p38 and the expression of MMP family members in liver, prostate, breast and skin cancer cell lines. Following inhibition of p38 in these cell lines, cellular invasion decreases^[46-48]. Many small molecules can regulate the metastasis and invasion of gastric cancer through regulation of the p38 signaling pathway. For example, S100A8 and S100A9, the low-molecularweight members of the S100 family of calcium-binding proteins, induced gastric cancer cell migration and invasion involving p38 and NF- κ B, whereas they did not affect cell proliferation and cell viability, which leads to an increase in MMP2 and MMP12 expression^[49]. In addition, the widely used anti-tumor drug baicalein

also inhibits gastric cancer cell invasion and metastasis by reducing cell motility and migration *via* suppression of the p38 signaling pathway^[50].

C-JUN N-TERMINAL KINASE

Introduction to c-Jun N-terminal kinase

The c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), also known as stress-activated protein kinase (SAPK), was first identified and named as c-Jun transcription factor. The three isoforms of JNK, JNK1/2/3, were cloned in the mid-1990s. These three isoforms are encoded by three different genes, sharing more than 85% homology; these isoforms result from more than 10 splices and have molecular weights varying from 46 kD to 55 $kD^{\scriptscriptstyle[51,52]}\!.$ JNK1/2 is widely expressed in mammary tissues, whereas JNK3 is expressed mainly in nervous tissues, testis, and cardiac muscle^[53]. All members of the JNK family are activated by various stimulating factors, such as heat shock, oxidative stress, DNA damage, UV, cellular factors, and serum^[54]. The MAPKKKs in the MAPK/JNK signaling pathway include MEKK1-4, MLK1-3, Tpl-2, DLK, TAO1/2, TAK1, and ASK1/2. These MAPKKKs activate the MAPKKs, such as MKK4 and MKK7, through phosphorylation. Subsequently, activated MKK4/7 will activate JNK by phosphorylating its threonine and lysine residues^[16].

JNK and gastric cancer metastasis and invasion

JNK serves as an important kinase that regulates cellular activity; current research suggests that JNK plays opposite roles in cancer initiation and development^[55]. Experiments demonstrated that a mouse model with a JNK2 deficiency shows a lower incidence of tumor initiation^[56]; however, a mouse model with a JNK1 deficiency may generate tumors more frequently compared with control mice^[57]. Therefore, small molecular inhibitors of JNK could not be easily used in cancer therapy.

Additionally, JNK is also involved in gastric cancer metastasis and invasion. Recombination in Erdr1 suppresses the ability of the gastric cancer cell line SNU-216 to metastasize by up-regulating E-cadherin through JNK pathway activation, and this event is reversed by treating the cells with the JNK inhibitor SP600125^[58]. JNK is also involved in TGF-beta1induced invasion and metastasis of gastric cancer cells. As an important mediator of the tumor response to TGF-beta, fascin1 functions through the TGF-beta1-JNK/MAPK pathway to regulate gastric cancer invasion and metastasis^[59].

CONCLUSION

The in-depth mechanisms and molecular signaling pathways in gastric cancer invasion and metastasis are complex. As the vital signaling pathway in regulating cellular vitality, the MAPK pathway plays im-



portant roles in cancer invasion and metastasis. Over the past decades, studies increasingly revealed that the MAPK pathway is involved in regulating gastric cancer invasion and metastasis; however, systematic research, especially in animal models, is still needed. Further studies in this field could provide a better understanding of gastric cancer invasion and metastasis, as well as uncover novel targets and effective clinical treatments.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Dr. Yu-Yu Gu for the revision of the manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Plotnikov A, Zehorai E, Procaccia S, Seger R. The MAPK cascades: signaling components, nuclear roles and mechanisms of nuclear translocation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2011; 1813: 1619-1633 [PMID: 21167873 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.12.012]
- 2 Yang SH, Sharrocks AD, Whitmarsh AJ. MAP kinase signalling cascades and transcriptional regulation. *Gene* 2013; 513: 1-13 [PMID: 23123731 DOI: 10.1016/j.gene.2012.10.033]
- 3 An JY, Pak KH, Inaba K, Cheong JH, Hyung WJ, Noh SH. Relevance of lymph node metastasis along the superior mesenteric vein in gastric cancer. *Br J Surg* 2011; 98: 667-672 [PMID: 21294111 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.7414]
- 4 Liu YF, Yang A, Liu W, Wang C, Wang M, Zhang L, Wang D, Dong JF, Li M. NME2 reduces proliferation, migration and invasion of gastric cancer cells to limit metastasis. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0115968 [PMID: 25700270 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0115968]
- 5 Gugenheim DE, Shah MA. Gastric cancer epidemiology and risk factors. J Surg Oncol 2013; 107: 230-236 [PMID: 23129495 DOI: 10.1002/jso.23262]
- 6 Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* 2011; 144: 646-674 [PMID: 21376230 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013]
- 7 Fidler IJ. The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2003; 3: 453-458 [PMID: 12778135 DOI: 10.1038/nrc1098]
- Talmadge JE, Fidler IJ. AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 5649-5669 [PMID: 20610625 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-10-1040]
- 9 Klein T, Bischoff R. Physiology and pathophysiology of matrix metalloproteases. *Amino Acids* 2011; 41: 271-290 [PMID: 20640864 DOI: 10.1007/s00726-010-0689-x]
- 10 Zhao J, Guan JL. Signal transduction by focal adhesion kinase in cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2009; 28: 35-49 [PMID: 19169797 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-008-9165-4]
- 11 Gao X, Balan V, Tai G, Raz A. Galectin-3 induces cell migration via a calcium-sensitive MAPK/ERK1/2 pathway. *Oncotarget* 2014; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 24760816]
- 12 McFadden DG, Vernon A, Santiago PM, Martinez-McFaline R, Bhutkar A, Crowley DM, McMahon M, Sadow PM, Jacks T. p53 constrains progression to anaplastic thyroid carcinoma in a Braf-mutant mouse model of papillary thyroid cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2014; **111**: E1600-E1609 [PMID: 24711431 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1404357111]
- 13 Wang H, An H, Wang B, Liao Q, Li W, Jin X, Cui S, Zhang Y, Ding Y, Zhao L. miR-133a represses tumour growth and metastasis in colorectal cancer by targeting LIM and SH3 protein 1 and inhibiting the MAPK pathway. *Eur J Cancer* 2013; **49**: 3924-3935 [PMID: 23968734 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2013.07.149]

Yang M et al. Relevance of MAPK in gastric cancer

- 14 Bollig F, Winzen R, Gaestel M, Kostka S, Resch K, Holtmann H. Affinity purification of ARE-binding proteins identifies polyabinding protein 1 as a potential substrate in MK2-induced mRNA stabilization. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2003; 301: 665-670 [PMID: 12565831]
- 15 Bonni A, Brunet A, West AE, Datta SR, Takasu MA, Greenberg ME. Cell survival promoted by the Ras-MAPK signaling pathway by transcription-dependent and -independent mechanisms. *Science* 1999; 286: 1358-1362 [PMID: 10558990]
- 16 Cargnello M, Roux PP. Activation and function of the MAPKs and their substrates, the MAPK-activated protein kinases. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 2011; 75: 50-83 [PMID: 21372320 DOI: 10.1128/ MMBR.00031-10]
- 17 Rapp UR, Götz R, Albert S. BuCy RAFs drive cells into MEK addiction. *Cancer Cell* 2006; 9: 9-12 [PMID: 16413467 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2005.12.022]
- 18 Gan X, Huang S, Wu L, Wang Y, Hu G, Li G, Zhang H, Yu H, Swerdlow RH, Chen JX, Yan SS. Inhibition of ERK-DLP1 signaling and mitochondrial division alleviates mitochondrial dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease cybrid cell. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2014; 1842: 220-231 [PMID: 24252614 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbadis.2013.11.009]
- 19 Ono Y, Tanaka H, Takata M, Nagahara Y, Noda Y, Tsuruma K, Shimazawa M, Hozumi I, Hara H. SA4503, a sigma-1 receptor agonist, suppresses motor neuron damage in in vitro and in vivo amyotrophic lateral sclerosis models. *Neurosci Lett* 2014; 559: 174-178 [PMID: 24334165 DOI: 10.1016/j.neulet.2013.12.005]
- 20 Kim EK, Choi EJ. Compromised MAPK signaling in human diseases: an update. Arch Toxicol 2015; 89: 867-882 [PMID: 25690731 DOI: 10.1007/s00204-015-1472-2]
- 21 Nho K, Ramanan VK, Horgusluoglu E, Kim S, Inlow MH, Risacher SL, McDonald BC, Farlow MR, Foroud TM, Gao S, Callahan CM, Hendrie HC, Niculescu AB, Saykin AJ. Comprehensive gene- and pathway-based analysis of depressive symptoms in older adults. *J Alzheimers Dis* 2015; **45**: 1197-1206 [PMID: 25690665 DOI: 10.3233/JAD-148009]
- 22 Meng ZX, Wang L, Xiao Y, Lin JD. The Baf60c/Deptor pathway links skeletal muscle inflammation to glucose homeostasis in obesity. *Diabetes* 2014; 63: 1533-1545 [PMID: 24458360 DOI: 10.2337/db13-1061]
- 23 Dhillon AS, Hagan S, Rath O, Kolch W. MAP kinase signalling pathways in cancer. *Oncogene* 2007; 26: 3279-3290 [PMID: 17496922 DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210421]
- 24 Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, Teague J, Woffendin H, Garnett MJ, Bottomley W, Davis N, Dicks E, Ewing R, Floyd Y, Gray K, Hall S, Hawes R, Hughes J, Kosmidou V, Menzies A, Mould C, Parker A, Stevens C, Watt S, Hooper S, Wilson R, Jayatilake H, Gusterson BA, Cooper C, Shipley J, Hargrave D, Pritchard-Jones K, Maitland N, Chenevix-Trench G, Riggins GJ, Bigner DD, Palmieri G, Cossu A, Flanagan A, Nicholson A, Ho JW, Leung SY, Yuen ST, Weber BL, Seigler HF, Darrow TL, Paterson H, Marais R, Marshall CJ, Wooster R, Stratton MR, Futreal PA. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. *Nature* 2002; **417**: 949-954 [PMID: 12068308 DOI: 10.1038/nature00766]
- 25 Xie H, Pallero MA, Gupta K, Chang P, Ware MF, Witke W, Kwiatkowski DJ, Lauffenburger DA, Murphy-Ullrich JE, Wells A. EGF receptor regulation of cell motility: EGF induces disassembly of focal adhesions independently of the motility-associated PLCgamma signaling pathway. *J Cell Sci* 1998; **111** (Pt 5): 615-624 [PMID: 9454735]
- 26 Janda E, Lehmann K, Killisch I, Jechlinger M, Herzig M, Downward J, Beug H, Grünert S. Ras and TGF[beta] cooperatively regulate epithelial cell plasticity and metastasis: dissection of Ras signaling pathways. *J Cell Biol* 2002; **156**: 299-313 [PMID: 11790801 DOI: 10.1083/jcb.200109037]
- 27 Webb CP, Van Aelst L, Wigler MH, Vande Woude GF. Signaling pathways in Ras-mediated tumorigenicity and metastasis. *Proc*

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Yang M et al. Relevance of MAPK in gastric cancer

Natl Acad Sci USA 1998; 95: 8773-8778 [PMID: 9671754]

- 28 Yang GL, Tao HR, Wang HW, Sun Y, Zhang LD, Zhang C, He W, Xu MH, Zhao JM, Gao FH. Ara-C increases gastric cancer cell invasion by upregulating CD-147-MMP-2/MMP-9 via the ERK signaling pathway. *Oncol Rep* 2015; 33: 2045-2051 [PMID: 25625234 DOI: 10.3892/or.2015.3748]
- 29 Akter H, Park M, Kwon OS, Song EJ, Park WS, Kang MJ. Activation of matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) by neurotensin promotes cell invasion and migration through ERK pathway in gastric cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2015; 36: 6053-6062 [PMID: 25724188 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-015-3282-9]
- 30 Yang M, Gu YY, Peng H, Zhao M, Wang J, Huang SK, Yuan XH, Li J, Sang JL, Luo Q, Huang C. NAIF1 inhibits gastric cancer cells migration and invasion via the MAPK pathways. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2015; 141: 1037-1047 [PMID: 25432142 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-014-1865-2]
- 31 Fukui H, Zhang X, Sun C, Hara K, Kikuchi S, Yamasaki T, Kondo T, Tomita T, Oshima T, Watari J, Imura J, Fujimori T, Sasako M, Miwa H. IL-22 produced by cancer-associated fibroblasts promotes gastric cancer cell invasion via STAT3 and ERK signaling. *Br J Cancer* 2014; 111: 763-771 [PMID: 24937671 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.336]
- 32 Chen H, Cheng ZY, Pan Y, Wang Z, Liu Y, Zhang JQ. RASAL1 influences the proliferation and invasion of gastric cancer cells by regulating the RAS/ERK signaling pathway. *Hum Cell* 2014; 27: 103-110 [PMID: 24531877 DOI: 10.1007/s13577-014-0090-2]
- 33 Cao Y, Tu Y, Mei J, Li Z, Jie Z, Xu S, Xu L, Wang S, Xiong Y. RNAi-mediated knockdown of PRL-3 inhibits cell invasion and downregulates ERK 1/2 expression in the human gastric cancer cell line, SGC-7901. *Mol Med Rep* 2013; 7: 1805-1811 [PMID: 23589069 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2013.1420]
- 34 Zhong J, Chen S, Xue M, Du Q, Cai J, Jin H, Si J, Wang L. ZIC1 modulates cell-cycle distributions and cell migration through regulation of sonic hedgehog, PI(3)K and MAPK signaling pathways in gastric cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2012; **12**: 290 [PMID: 22799764 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-12-290]
- 35 Zhong J, Zhao M, Luo Q, Ma Y, Liu J, Wang J, Yang M, Yuan X, Sang J, Huang C. CCDC134 is down-regulated in gastric cancer and its silencing promotes cell migration and invasion of GES-1 and AGS cells via the MAPK pathway. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2013; 372: 1-8 [PMID: 23070808 DOI: 10.1007/s11010-012-1418-4]
- 36 New L, Han J. The p38 MAP kinase pathway and its biological function. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 1998; 8: 220-228 [PMID: 14987568]
- 37 Cuadrado A, Nebreda AR. Mechanisms and functions of p38 MAPK signalling. *Biochem J* 2010; 429: 403-417 [PMID: 20626350 DOI: 10.1042/BJ20100323]
- 38 Koul HK, Pal M, Koul S. Role of p38 MAP Kinase Signal Transduction in Solid Tumors. *Genes Cancer* 2013; 4: 342-359 [PMID: 24349632 DOI: 10.1177/1947601913507951]
- 39 Brancho D, Tanaka N, Jaeschke A, Ventura JJ, Kelkar N, Tanaka Y, Kyuuma M, Takeshita T, Flavell RA, Davis RJ. Mechanism of p38 MAP kinase activation in vivo. *Genes Dev* 2003; 17: 1969-1978 [PMID: 12893778 DOI: 10.1101/gad.1107303]
- 40 Bulavin DV, Fornace AJ. p38 MAP kinase's emerging role as a tumor suppressor. *Adv Cancer Res* 2004; 92: 95-118 [PMID: 15530558 DOI: 10.1016/S0065-230X(04)92005-2]
- 41 Iyoda K, Sasaki Y, Horimoto M, Toyama T, Yakushijin T, Sakakibara M, Takehara T, Fujimoto J, Hori M, Wands JR, Hayashi N. Involvement of the p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase cascade in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Cancer* 2003; **97**: 3017-3026 [PMID: 12784337 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.11425]
- 42 Hong J, Zhou J, Fu J, He T, Qin J, Wang L, Liao L, Xu J. Phosphorylation of serine 68 of Twist1 by MAPKs stabilizes Twist1 protein and promotes breast cancer cell invasiveness. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 3980-3990 [PMID: 21502402 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-10-2914]
- 43 Hipp S, Berg D, Ergin B, Schuster T, Hapfelmeier A, Walch A,

Avril S, Schmalfeldt B, Höfler H, Becker KF. Interaction of Snail and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase results in shorter overall survival of ovarian cancer patients. *Virchows Arch* 2010; **457**: 705-713 [PMID: 20957493 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-010-0986-5]

- 44 Radisky DC, Levy DD, Littlepage LE, Liu H, Nelson CM, Fata JE, Leake D, Godden EL, Albertson DG, Nieto MA, Werb Z, Bissell MJ. Rac1b and reactive oxygen species mediate MMP-3-induced EMT and genomic instability. *Nature* 2005; 436: 123-127 [PMID: 16001073 DOI: 10.1038/nature03688]
- 45 Al-Mulla F, Bitar MS, Al-Maghrebi M, Behbehani AI, Al-Ali W, Rath O, Doyle B, Tan KY, Pitt A, Kolch W. Raf kinase inhibitor protein RKIP enhances signaling by glycogen synthase kinase-3β. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 1334-1343 [PMID: 21303975 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3102]
- 46 Hsieh MJ, Chen KS, Chiou HL, Hsieh YS. Carbonic anhydrase XII promotes invasion and migration ability of MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells through the p38 MAPK signaling pathway. *Eur J Cell Biol* 2010; **89**: 598-606 [PMID: 20434230 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ejcb.2010.03.004]
- 47 Johansson N, Ala-aho R, Uitto V, Grénman R, Fusenig NE, López-Otín C, Kähäri VM. Expression of collagenase-3 (MMP-13) and collagenase-1 (MMP-1) by transformed keratinocytes is dependent on the activity of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase. *J Cell Sci* 2000; **113** Pt 2: 227-235 [PMID: 10633074]
- 48 Xu L, Chen S, Bergan RC. MAPKAPK2 and HSP27 are downstream effectors of p38 MAP kinase-mediated matrix metalloproteinase type 2 activation and cell invasion in human prostate cancer. *Oncogene* 2006; 25: 2987-2998 [PMID: 16407830 DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1209337]
- 49 Kwon CH, Moon HJ, Park HJ, Choi JH, Park do Y. S100A8 and S100A9 promotes invasion and migration through p38 mitogenactivated protein kinase-dependent NF-κB activation in gastric cancer cells. *Mol Cells* 2013; **35**: 226-234 [PMID: 23456298 DOI: 10.1007/s10059-013-2269-x]
- 50 Yan X, Rui X, Zhang K. Baicalein inhibits the invasion of gastric cancer cells by suppressing the activity of the p38 signaling pathway. *Oncol Rep* 2015; 33: 737-743 [PMID: 25502212 DOI: 10.3892/or.2014.3669]
- 51 Dérijard B, Hibi M, Wu IH, Barrett T, Su B, Deng T, Karin M, Davis RJ. JNK1: a protein kinase stimulated by UV light and Ha-Ras that binds and phosphorylates the c-Jun activation domain. *Cell* 1994; 76: 1025-1037 [PMID: 8137421]
- 52 Kyriakis JM, Banerjee P, Nikolakaki E, Dai T, Rubie EA, Ahmad MF, Avruch J, Woodgett JR. The stress-activated protein kinase subfamily of c-Jun kinases. *Nature* 1994; 369: 156-160 [PMID: 8177321 DOI: 10.1038/369156a0]
- 53 Bode AM, Dong Z. The enigmatic effects of caffeine in cell cycle and cancer. *Cancer Lett* 2007; 247: 26-39 [PMID: 16709440 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2006.03.032]
- 54 Bogoyevitch MA, Ngoei KR, Zhao TT, Yeap YY, Ng DC. c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) signaling: recent advances and challenges. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; 1804: 463-475 [PMID: 19900593 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbapap.2009.11.002]
- 55 J BH, M S, T D, R C, W BB, M O, H B, T B, M M, F K, A G, M H, T D, K R. [Retroperitoneal sarcomas: a single center experience]. *Cancer Radiother* 2008; 12: 331-335 [PMID: 18434228 DOI: 10.1016/j.canrad.2008.02.003]
- 56 Chen N, Nomura M, She QB, Ma WY, Bode AM, Wang L, Flavell RA, Dong Z. Suppression of skin tumorigenesis in c-Jun NH(2)terminal kinase-2-deficient mice. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 3908-3912 [PMID: 11358804]
- 57 She QB, Chen N, Bode AM, Flavell RA, Dong Z. Deficiency of c-Jun-NH(2)-terminal kinase-1 in mice enhances skin tumor development by 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate. *Cancer Res* 2002; 62: 1343-1348 [PMID: 11888903]
- 58 Jung MK, Houh YK, Ha S, Yang Y, Kim D, Kim TS, Yoon SR, Bang SI, Cho BJ, Lee WJ, Park H, Cho D. Recombinant Erdr1 suppresses the migration and invasion ability of human gastric cancer cells, SNU-216,



through the JNK pathway. *Immunol Lett* 2013; **150**: 145-151 [PMID: 23370368 DOI: 10.1016/j.imlet.2013.01.012]

59 Fu H, Hu Z, Wen J, Wang K, Liu Y. TGF-beta promotes invasion and

metastasis of gastric cancer cells by increasing fascin1 expression via ERK and JNK signal pathways. *Acta Biochim Biophys Sin* (Shanghai) 2009; **41**: 648-656 [PMID: 19657566]

> P- Reviewer: Overby A, Mura B S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Wang TQ E- Editor: Liu XM







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11680 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11680-11687 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Gastric Cancer

Competing endogenous RNA networks and gastric cancer

Lei-Lei Guo, Chun-Hua Song, Peng Wang, Li-Ping Dai, Jian-Ying Zhang, Kai-Juan Wang

Lei-Lei Guo, Section of Infection Control of the Zhengzhou Central Hospital Affiliated to Zhengzhou University, Zhengzhou 450007, Henan Province, China

Chun-Hua Song, Peng Wang, Li-Ping Dai, Jian-Ying Zhang, Kai-Juan Wang, Department of Epidemiology and Statistics, College of Public Health, Zhengzhou University, Zhengzhou 450001, Henan Province, China

Chun-Hua Song, Peng Wang, Li-Ping Dai, Jian-Ying Zhang, Kai-Juan Wang, Henan Key Laboratory of Tumor Epidemiology, Zhengzhou 450001, Henan Province, China

Author contributions: Guo LL drafted the manuscript; Song CH, Wang P, Dai LP, Zhang JY and Wang KJ provided substantial contributions to conception of the manuscript, and helped draft the article or make critical revisions related to important intellectual content of the manuscript.

Supported by National Nature Science Foundation of China, No. 81373097.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest related to the manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Kai-Juan Wang, PhD, Department of Epidemiology and Statistics, College of Public Health, Zhengzhou University, No. 100 Science Avenue, Zhengzhou 450001, Henan Province, China. kjwang@163.com Telephone: +86-371-67781454

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 4, 2015 First decision: July 14, 2015 Revised: August 12, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Recent studies have showed that RNAs regulate each other with microRNA (miRNA) response elements (MREs) and this mechanism is known as "competing endogenous RNA (ceRNA)" hypothesis. Long noncoding RNAs (IncRNAs) are supposed to play important roles in cancer. Compelling evidence suggests that IncRNAs can interact with miRNAs and regulate the expression of miRNAs as ceRNAs. Several IncRNAs such as H19, HOTAIR and MEG3 have been found to be associated with miRNAs in gastric cancer (GC), generating regulatory crosstalk across the transcriptome. These MRE sharing elements implicated in the ceRNA networks (ceRNETs) are able to regulate mRNA expression. The ceRNA regulatory networks including mRNAs, miRNAs, IncRNAs and circular RNAs may play critical roles in tumorigenesis, and the perturbations of ceRNETs may contribute to the pathogenesis of GC.

Key words: Competing endogenous RNA; Competitive endogenous RNAs networks; Gastric cancer; MicroRNA response elements; Perturbation

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Competitive endogenous RNAs (ceRNAs) share microRNA (miRNA) response elements and compete common miRNAs, thereby regulating each other's expression. The ceRNA regulatory networks including mRNAs, miRNAs, long non-coding RNAs and circular RNAs play critical roles in tumorigenesis, and the perturbations of ceRNA networks may contribute to the pathogenesis of gastric cancer.

Guo LL, Song CH, Wang P, Dai LP, Zhang JY, Wang KJ.



WJG www.wjgnet.com

Competing endogenous RNA networks and gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11680-11687 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11680.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11680

INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer (GC) is the second leading cause of cancer-related death worldwide and is a major cause of cancer-related mortality in China^[1]. Since the carcinogenesis in GC is a complex process with etiological factors, genetic and epigenetic alterations involved^[2], the molecular basis of GC, especially efforts to identify clusters of predictive markers, has been widely studied. Previous studies have demonstrated that several genetic abnormalities such as aberrant genes, copy number variants (CNV), microRNAs (miRNAs) and long noncoding RNAs (IncRNAs) were involved in the initiation and progression of GC^[3], but the pathogenic mechanisms contributing to biological feature of GC remain to be elucidated.

Non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs) refer to a class of RNAs with no protein-coding function that are widely expressed in organisms, including small ncRNAs such as miRNAs and lncRNAs, both of which play important roles in the post-transcriptional regulation^[4]. In fact, miRNAs have been extensively studied in the field of oncology, and emerging evidence suggests that miRNA-mediated regulation plays crucial roles in tumor cell biological processes, such as cell proliferation, migration and invasion^[5]. Furthermore, aberrantly expressed miRNAs have been discovered in diverse diseases including GC.

The competing endogenous RNA (ceRNA) hypothesis postulates that RNAs that share miRNA response elements (MREs) in their 3'-untranslated regions (UTRs) can influence the expression of miRNAs, inducing gene silencing^[6]. While recent several studies have demonstrated that IncRNAs can harbor MREs and interact with other RNA transcripts such as ceRNAs^[7,8]. The complex crosstalks of ceRNAs have been found in many different cancer types including GC. Above all, functional interactions and disequilibrium of ceRNA networks (ceRNETs) may contribute to disease pathogenesis^[9]. This review discusses the features of ceRNETs and the functional roles and regulatory interactions of ceRNETs in the development of GC.

FEATURES OF CERNETS

In view of ceRNA hypothesis, three studies were reported in 2011 from Columbia University, Harvard Medical School and the University of Roma La Sapienza, which verified the ceRNA hypothesis from many aspects and further confirmed the establishment of regulatory mechanism based on ceRNAs^[10]. The discovery of ceRNA mechanism provocatively subverts traditional meaning of the mRNA function, which means that mRNAs not only have the function of encoding proteins, but also participate in the gene regulation processes^[11,12]. Transcriptional regulatory networks based on ceRNAs, not only enrich the biological pathway in the existing networks, but also expand the function of the human genome. Regulation members of ceRNETs consist of mRNAs, miRNAs, IncRNAs and circular RNAs (circRNAs). Notably, miRNAs and MREs are considered two important elements in the ceRNA hypothesis. The former is core motivation, while the latter is structural foundation.

Protein coding genes

So far, the number of protein coding genes in human genome has been found to be approximately 20000^[13]. And most of mRNAs are covered in MREs^[14,15]. Recent studies have demonstrated that many mRNAs are validated as ceRNAs, so mRNAs play an essential role in ceRNETs.

The function of miRNAs can be influenced by their target mRNAs for limited MREs within each cell. For a given mRNA, its upregulation can lead to the increasing number of MREs, which exceeds their targeting miRNAs. So each mRNA can act as an inhibitor for shared miRNAs. To date, PTEN that competes with various ceRNAs has been widely validated in a variety of advanced and metastatic cancers^[16]. This tumor suppressor gene is involved in the regulation of cell proliferation, migration and apoptosis. The occurrence of *PTEN* inactivation was closely related to GC stage^[17]. Recently, a study has successfully validated that a protein-coding transcript ZEB2 plays a role as a PTEN ceRNA in melanoma, which suggests that ZEB2 is involved in regulation of PTEN expression in an miRNA-dependent manner^[18]. In another study, Tay et al^[19] have validated that endogenous protein-coding transcripts VAPA and CNOT6L possessing tumorsuppressive properties could regulate PTEN through the disturbance of the PI3K/AKT signaling pathway.

Studies utilizing high-throughput technologies such as microarray and NGS for gene expression profiling have increased the discovery of predictive and treatment biomarkers. So far, numerous driver genes have been involved in gastric tumorigenesis. P53 mutations, which were observed in a large proportion of tumors, had a crucial and early role in gastric carcinogenesis of intestinal type^[20,21]. E-cadherin gene (CDH1) inactivating mutations were identified in diffuse GC and carriers with CDH1 mutation(s) were more likely to have an increased risk of developing GC^[22,23]. Furthermore, previous studies found that frequent ARID1A alterations were detected by exome sequencing in two specific molecular subtypes of GC^[24,25]. In addition to the previously known mutations, a recent study of whole-genome sequencing (WGS)^[26] has identified new driver genes of gastric adeno-



carcinoma. *MUC6*, which encodes gastric mucin, was significantly mutated. And *RHOA* mutations were observed in diffuse-type GC. These emerging drivers, together with other genes including *CTNNA2*, *GLI3*, and *RNF43*, are potential players in the perturbed pathways of GC. Although dozens of genes have been found, their roles in tumorigenesis in GC remain to be elucidated. Concurrently, these driver genes could be ceRNAs, which act as mediators, involved in the regulation of ceRNETs.

MiRNAs

MiRNAs are small noncoding RNAs that regulate the expression of various genes by inhibiting or degrading target mRNAs^[27]. It is estimated that 30% of genes in the human genome were regulated by miRNAs^[28,29]. MiRNAs containing MREs are shared by all ceRNAs. Accumulating evidence supports that a new layer of regulation of ceRNETs produces a tendency to be mediated by miRNAs. Multiple miRNAs can regulate different MREs in mRNA transcripts, and each miRNA can inhibit hundreds of transcripts, so miRNAs act as mediators in huge transcriptional and signaling networks^[30]. This regulatory mechanism constitutes the basis of ceRNA interplay networks.

Emerging evidence suggests that aberrant miRNAs participate in the pathogenesis of GC, mainly by regulating the expression of oncogenes and tumor suppressors. Overexpression of miR-21, a known oncogenic miRNA, could enhance cell proliferation and inhibit apoptosis in cancer patients^[31,32]. The target genes of miR-21 such as TMP1, PTEN and RECK were confirmed in several studies by different technological methods^[33,34]. These findings support that miR-21 that function *via* the regulation of target genes mediates oncogenic processes in GC. Dysregulated miRNAs (miR-125a, miR- 199a, and miR-100) were considered to be important factors in the regulation of GC^[35-37], suggesting that they may play different functions in different sites.

Gastric carcinogenesis is a multi-stage process, in which molecular expression and signaling pathway disturbances are involved^[38]. Chronic inflammation is a driving factor promoting the malignant transformation. Specifically, Helicobacter pylori (HP)-induced gastritis is a risk factor for GC. The expression of certain miRNAs including miR-21, miR-155, miR-194, miR196, miR-218, and miR-223 has been found to be increased in GC with HP infection. Saito et al[39] noted that the overexpressed miR-155 acting as an important negative regulator modulates the inflammatory responses in GC induced by HP infection. Additionally, Wang et $al^{[40]}$ reported that a great dependence was confirmed between miR-106a and lymph node metastasis in GC. Another study $\mathsf{also}^{\scriptscriptstyle[41]}$ discovered that HP infection could lead to decreased expression of Let-7, which increases the expression of oncogene Ras. As stated above, aberrant miRNAs play central

roles in ceRNETs by regulating target genes.

LncRNAs

LncRNAs play regulatory roles and are dysregulated in a variety of tumors. However, the potential mechanisms of how IncRNAs alter in GC remain largely undefined. An increasing number of IncRNA transcripts emerged recently as ceRNAs have been implicated in GC.

In the research of GC, some IncRNAs are upregulated and act as oncogenic genes, including H19 and HOTAIR, while others are downregulated and function as suppressor genes, such as growth arrest-specific transcript 5 (GAS5) and maternally expressed gene 3 (MEG3). H19, a typical onco-IncRNA, was dysregulated in many cancers^[42-44]. Park et al^[45] reported that upregulated H19 can promote the development of GC by regulating the activity of *P53*. Recently, several studies^[46] have demonstrated that HOTAIR may participate in the progression and metastasis of GC, and can be used as a therapeutic target for GC. GAS5, another famous IncRNA, plays a tumor-suppressive role in tumor formation. Significant downregulation of GAS5 could promote tumor cell proliferation by regulating expression of p21 and E2F1 proteins^[47]. In addition, MEG3 was frequently studied in GC. Decreased expression of MEG3 could regulate cell proliferation and differentiation by interacting with p53, Rb, and VEGF^[48]. Additionally, MEG3 may be associated with poor prognosis of GC by increasing the spread of cancer cells^[49].

The key step in cancer research is to discover IncRNAs associated with specific diseases. At present, the screening of IncRNAs via chip analysis is a quick and accurate method. Song et al[50] demonstrated that 135 IncRNAs were dysregulated in GC tissues by microarray analysis, and H19 and uc001lsz were markedly expressed. The use of qRT-PCR also confirmed that the overexpression of H19 was closely related to GC, and uc001lsz might be a potential diagnostic marker for early GC. By means of expression profile analysis, Cao et al^[51] identified 88 abnormally expressed IncRNAs including LINC00152, SNHG3, GAS5 and LINC00261. Additionally, Park et al^[52] detected 31 differentially expressed lncRNAs using transcriptomics data, which further suggested that down-regulated BM742401 was closely related to poor survival of GC, and could be used as a therapeutic target to improve the prognosis of GC.

CircRNAs

CircRNAs are a special kind of endogenous RNAs featuring stable structure and high tissue-specific expression^[53]. Instead of nonlinear RNAs, circRNAs are more common features^[54]. So far, thousands of circRNAs have been found in human cells. The newly discovered circular RNAs can act as ceRNAs that affect the regulation of gene expression.



At present, studies on circRNAs are relatively few. CircRNAs functioning as miRNA sponges may play an important role at the level of miRNA fine tuning^[55]. Hansen et al^[56] suggested that CDR1 (cerebellar degeneration-related protein 1), known as ciRS-72011, was perceived as a ceRNA. Unlike other transcripts, CDR1 containing more than 70 MREs plays a role in regulation by interacting with miRNAs. By functional approaches, CDR1 was found to be overexpressed as a ceRNA that bound miRNAs, thus inhibiting the activity of miR-7^[57]. Additionally, the study also discovered that 16 MREs were shared between miR-138 and a circRNA transcript derived from the testis determining gene (sex-determining region Y, Sry), which could have an miRNA sponge effect in regulating gene expression by inhibiting the activity of miR-138. In general, circRNAs are difficult to be degraded by enzyme for the feature of stable configuration and high abundance, which brings the regulatory function of cirRNA into full play.

Currently, circRNAs have been involved in several types of diseases^[58,59] including GC. A study discovered that a typical circRNA, hsa_ circ_002059, is significantly downregulated and may be a potential diagnostic marker in GC^[60]. Given the fact that the interactions between circRNA and miRNA may be very common, with the recognition of more molecules, circRNAs research is likely to have a giant leap, which will make contributions to tumor biology.

PREDICTION OF CERNETS

The availability of transcriptome data of diverse cancers, together with bioinformatic tools and computational approaches, enables the prediction of ceRNETs. At present, research on ceRNETs is certainly in its infancy, but still has made some progress.

By a novel multivariate analysis method, a huge miR-mediated ceRNET including 248000 crosstalks was first observed in glioblastoma^[61]. Based on a special algorithm, a recent study has constructed a breast cancer-specific ceRNET using the expression profiles of miRNAs and mRNAs^[62]. Similarly, a computational approach^[63] was explored to predict miRNA- mediated sponge interactions (MMI-networks) based on both normal and breast cancer expression data, separately. This study also found that ceRNETs may be significantly altered between normal and pathological breast tissues and IncRNA PVT1 was a key factor in the tumorigenesis of breast cancer. Interestingly, based on IncRNA microarray data of GC, Xia et al^[64] first constructed a ceRNA regulatory network including 8 IncRNAs and 9 miRNAs using bioinformatics methods and confirmed this network using the data from six types of other cancers. Additionally, Basia et al^[65] proposed to analyze the equilibrium and non-equilibrium properties of ceRNETs based on a stochastic model, while emphasizing the robustness and response-time to external perturbations of the network.

CeRNA database

At present, the most effective way to reveal ceRNAs' function is constructing ceRNETs. As increasing attention has focused on ceRNA research, ceRNA databases are constantly established. Sarver et al^[66] developed a putative human ceRNA database ceRDB, which aimed to predict specific miRNA target genes related to ceRNAs. In ceRDB, the competing mRNAs were sorted by an interaction score based on the number of shared MREs among ceRNAs. The higher the score was, the more likely to be affected by ceRNAs the target mRNAs were. However, unlike the ceRDB database, which excluded information about IncRNAs. InCeDB^[67] provided a database of human IncRNAs that could potentially act as ceRNAs by computing a ceRNA score, which was a novel algorithm. Noteworthily, IncRNA-mRNA pairs with common shared miRNAs were available in this database. Additionally, based on ceRNA hypothesis, a web resource Linc2GO database^[68] was established to provide comprehensive function annotations for human lincRNAs. starBase v2.0^[69] stored the information about regulatory networks based on broadest experimental support, and this database provided potential interactions between miRNAs, mRNAs and IncRNAs. A newly developed database miRcode^[70] was described to collect putative microRNA target sites based on complete GENCODE gene annotations and was used to predict the targets of miRNAs, including mRNAs and IncRNAs. The latest version of this database contained 10419 IncRNA genes. DIANA-LncBase database^[71] attempted to depict putative miRNA-IncRNA interactions, providing annotations of miRNA targets on IncRNAs. Furthermore, ChIPBase^[72] database platform aimed to unravel transcriptional regulatory relationships between IncRNAs/lincRNAs and miRNAs through the integration of ChIP-Seq data. In short, the effective use of these databases will help us seek for biomarkers, avoiding the blindness in practice (Table 1).

Conditions that ceRNETs work

It is well-known that ceRNETs play a role in cell culture. Recently, some conditions required for ceRNETs have been found. First, the concentration of the ceRNAs should be strongly emphasized. Expression changes of ceRNAs should be large enough to effectively eliminate or weaken the inhibition of miRNAs to ceRNAs. Second, the effectiveness of ceRNETs always depends on the number of shared miRNAs. It can be speculated that, in a network, the ceRNA having more binding preference to the shared miRNA will have more profound ceRNA effect on the components with less binding preference. In addition, taking tissue specificity into account, ceRNETs would also rest on density and subcellular distribution of RNAs in the cell^[73]. The balance between shared miRNAs and targeted ceRNAs is critical for ceRNA activity and disruption of this balance can trigger internal crosstalks in ceRNETs. In general, alterations of one ceRNA may lead to joint



Guo LL et al. ceRNA networks in gastric cancer

Table 1 Competitive endogenous RNA related databases		
Database	Website	Ref.
ceRDB	http://www.oncomir.umn.edu/cefinder/	[66]
lnCeDB	http://gyanxet-beta.com/lncedb/	[67]
Linc2GO	http://www.bioinfo.tsinghua.edu.cn/~liuke/Linc2GO/index.html	[68]
starBase v2.0	http://starbase.sysu.edu.cn/	[69]
miRcode	http://www.mircode.org/	[70]
DIANA-LncBase	http://diana.imis.athena-innovation.gr/DianaTools/index.php?r=lncBase/index	[71]
ChIPBase	http://deepbase.sysu.edu.cn/chipbase/	[72]



Figure 1 Flow chart for studying competing endogenous RNA network in cancers. ncRNA: Non-coding RNA; ceRNA: Competing endogenous RNA; shRNA: Short hairpin RNA.

consequences in huge ceRNETs and thus promote cancer.

Research methods of ceRNETs

Although ceRNA research is in its infancy, the current progress has gained much attention. The availability of RNA-seq data, along with bioinformatics tools, enables the prediction of ceRNETs. As show in Figure 1, we display a way to research ceRNETs.

First, multiple strategies can be applied to obtain differentially expressed ncRNAs in cancers, including literature mining and microarray analysis. Then by means of computational algorithm and public databases, we can predict potential connections in ceRNETs. Some miRNA target prediction databases such as Tarbase, TargetScan and miRecords can provide experimentally verified miRNA-gene interactions, which are stable foundation for ceRNETs. As a supplement, the CLIP-Seq datasets come in handy. These ceRNA databases encompass information about miRNA, mRNA, lncRNA, circRNA and pseudogene associations. Taken together, ceRNETs including lncRNAs, miRNAs, and mRNAs are constructed by invoking bioinformatics analysis.

Second, the precondition to study ceRNETs should be expression correlations, regulatory relationships, and shared MREs of ceRNA pairs. The validation of ceRNETs is considered to be an experimental framework for the biochemical method of ceRNA interactions. Based on the ceRNETs, the differentially expressed ceRNAs could be confirmed by qRT-PCR or fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH).

Finally, functional studies should be conducted to investigate the dysregulation of ceRNAs in carcinogenesis. In brief, the effect of overexpression/ interference expression among ceRNAs was assessed by function gain/deficit experiments such as siRNAs, shRNAs, and antisense oligonucleotides (ASO). Furthermore, these experimentations for validating the perturbation of ceRNAs should be investigated in



mouse models to get confirmed correlations.

CROSSTALKS BETWEEN CERNAS IN GC

In recent years, the mechanism of ncRNAs in tumors has become a hot research topic. At the same time, increasing evidence has indicated that ncRNAs can regulate each other and affect their function by binding to MREs of shared miRNAs^[74]. Like the role of ceRNAs in GC, the disturbance of interactions between ceRNAs also plays a part.

Due to the ceRNA theory, the competition between IncRNAs and miRNAs makes indirect regulation possible. In light of the role in regulating target genes, miRNAs can exercise the similar function to negatively regulate the expression of IncRNAs, and thus exert a series of biological effects in GC. Yan et al^[75] reported that MEG3 expression level was markedly reduced in both tissues and cell lines of GC, and further experiments found that transfection of MEG3 siRNA into cells could diminish the suppression of proliferation induced by overexpression of miR-148a, which suggested that miR-148a might decrease the expression of MEG3 by modulation of DNMT-1. Furthermore, another study^[76] found that upregulated H19 could promote the proliferation of GC cells by binding miR-675, which inversely inhibited the tumor suppressor gene RUNX1. The interaction between H19/miR-675 and RUNX1 may serve as novel targets in the tumorigenesis of GC.

In addition to indirect regulation of ceRNAs, IncRNAs can have a direct interaction by invoking the "endogenous miRNA sponge" (miRNA sponge) to inhibit the activity of mRNAs, thus affecting the occurrence and development of tumors. Xu *et al*^{(77]} discovered that upregulated IncRNA AC130710 played a crucial role during GC progression by targeting miR-129-5p. Liu *et al*^{(78]} reported that the expression levels of upregulated HOTAIR and HER2 had a positive correlation in GC. And subsequent luciferase and RIP assays confirmed that HOTAIR served as an endogenous "sponge" to regulate the expression of HER2 by sinking miR-331-3p. These results indicate that possible crosstalks in ceRNETs may provide new clues for the mechanism of GC.

CONCLUSION

Recently, increasing evidence suggests that the dysregulation of ceRNA interactions including miRNAs and IncRNAs has been involved in disease etiology, including gastric cancer. In this review, we present and discuss the features of ceRNETs and crosstalks in GC, as well as the methods in the study of ceRNETs.

CeRNAs that function as key regulators have been implicated in many biological processes and the perturbation of ceRNETs may contribute to carcinogenesis. Given the complexity of ceRNETs, future works should focus on identifying the hubs that have significant influence on network balance or tumorigenesis. Despite some improvements in research field, the mechanisms of ceRNA crosstalks are still not fully elucidated. And there are still several considerations limiting the applications of ceRNETs. With the development of computational methods, research techniques and abundance of all components in ceRNETs, we anticipate that ceRNETs will provide a new avenue for the research of GC, and shed light on complex mechanisms underlying malignant processes.

REFERENCES

- Catalano V, Labianca R, Beretta GD, Gatta G, de Braud F, Van Cutsem E. Gastric cancer. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 2009; 71: 127-164 [PMID: 19230702 DOI: 10.1016/j.critrevonc.2009.01.004]
- 2 Crew KD, Neugut AI. Epidemiology of gastric cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2006; 12: 354-362 [PMID: 16489633]
- 3 Chang WJ, Du Y, Zhao X, Ma LY, Cao GW. Inflammationrelated factors predicting prognosis of gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 4586-4596 [PMID: 24782611 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i16.4586]
- Li PF, Chen SC, Xia T, Jiang XM, Shao YF, Xiao BX, Guo JM. Non-coding RNAs and gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 5411-5419 [PMID: 24833871 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i18.5411]
- 5 Tan JY, Marques AC. The miRNA-mediated cross-talk between transcripts provides a novel layer of posttranscriptional regulation. *Adv Genet* 2014; 85: 149-199 [PMID: 24880735 DOI: 10.1016/ B978-0-12-800271-1.00003-2]
- Salmena L, Poliseno L, Tay Y, Kats L, Pandolfi PP. A ceRNA hypothesis: the Rosetta Stone of a hidden RNA language? *Cell* 2011; 146: 353-358 [PMID: 21802130 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.07.014]
- 7 Arvey A, Larsson E, Sander C, Leslie CS, Marks DS. Target mRNA abundance dilutes microRNA and siRNA activity. *Mol Syst Biol* 2010; 6: 363 [PMID: 20404830 DOI: 10.1038/msb.2010.24]
- 8 Wang P, Ning S, Zhang Y, Li R, Ye J, Zhao Z, Zhi H, Wang T, Guo Z, Li X. Identification of lncRNA-associated competing triplets reveals global patterns and prognostic markers for cancer. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2015; **43**: 3478-3489 [PMID: 25800746]
- 9 Ergun S, Oztuzcu S. Oncocers: ceRNA-mediated cross-talk by sponging miRNAs in oncogenic pathways. *Tumour Biol* 2015; 36: 3129-3136 [PMID: 25809705 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-015]
- 10 Karreth FA, Pandolfi PP. ceRNA cross-talk in cancer: when cebling rivalries go awry. *Cancer Discov* 2013; 3: 1113-1121 [PMID: 24072616 DOI: 10.1158/2159-8290.cd-13-0202]
- 11 de Giorgio A, Krell J, Harding V, Stebbing J, Castellano L. Emerging roles of competing endogenous RNAs in cancer: insights from the regulation of PTEN. *Mol Cell Biol* 2013; 33: 3976-3982 [PMID: 23918803]
- 12 Su X, Xing J, Wang Z, Chen L, Cui M, Jiang B. microRNAs and ceRNAs: RNA networks in pathogenesis of cancer. *Chin J Cancer Res* 2013; 25: 235-239 [PMID: 23592905 DOI: 10.3978/ j.issn.1000-9604]
- 13 Baltimore D. Our genome unveiled. *Nature* 2001; **409**: 814-816 [PMID: 11236992 DOI: 10.1038/35057267]
- Friedman RC, Farh KK, Burge CB, Bartel DP. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Res* 2009; 19: 92-105 [PMID: 18955434 DOI: 10.1101/gr.082701.108]
- 15 Lee DY, Jeyapalan Z, Fang L, Yang J, Zhang Y, Yee AY, Li M, Du WW, Shatseva T, Yang BB. Expression of versican 3'-untranslated region modulates endogenous microRNA functions. *PLoS One* 2010; 5: e13599 [PMID: 21049042 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0013599]
- 16 Poliseno L, Pandolfi PP. PTEN ceRNA networks in human cancer. Methods 2015; 77-78: 41-50 [PMID: 25644446 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ymeth.2015.01.013]
- 17 Zhang X, Park JS, Park KH, Kim KH, Jung M, Chung HC, Rha SY, Kim HS. PTEN deficiency as a predictive biomarker of resistance to HER2-targeted therapy in advanced gastric cancer. *Oncology* 2015;

88: 76-85 [PMID: 25300346 DOI: 10.1159/000366426]

- 18 Karreth FA, Tay Y, Perna D, Ala U, Tan SM, Rust AG, DeNicola G, Webster KA, Weiss D, Perez-Mancera PA, Krauthammer M, Halaban R, Provero P, Adams DJ, Tuveson DA, Pandolfi PP. In vivo identification of tumor- suppressive PTEN ceRNAs in an oncogenic BRAF-induced mouse model of melanoma. *Cell* 2011; 147: 382-395 [PMID: 22000016 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.032]
- 19 Tay Y, Rinn J, Pandolfi PP. The multilayered complexity of ceRNA crosstalk and competition. *Nature* 2014; 505: 344-352 [PMID: 24429633 DOI: 10.1038/nature12986]
- 20 Busuttil RA, Zapparoli GV, Haupt S, Fennell C, Wong SQ, Pang JM, Takeno EA, Mitchell C, Di Costanzo N, Fox S, Haupt Y, Dobrovic A, Boussioutas A. Role of p53 in the progression of gastric cancer. *Oncotarget* 2014; 5: 12016-12026 [PMID: 25427447]
- 21 Fricke E, Keller G, Becker I, Rosivatz E, Schott C, Plaschke S, Rudelius M, Hermannstädter C, Busch R, Höfler H, Becker KF, Luber B. Relationship between E-cadherin gene mutation and p53 gene mutation, p53 accumulation, Bcl-2 expression and Ki-67 staining in diffuse-type gastric carcinoma. *Int J Cancer* 2003; 104: 60-65 [PMID: 12532420 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.10879]
- 22 Chu CM, Chen CJ, Chan DC, Wu HS, Liu YC, Shen CY, Chang TM, Yu JC, Harn HJ, Yu CP, Yang MH. CDH1 polymorphisms and haplotypes in sporadic diffuse and intestinal gastric cancer: a case-control study based on direct sequencing analysis. *World J Surg Oncol* 2014; 12: 80 [PMID: 24684952 DOI: 10.1186/1477-7819-12-80]
- 23 Sugimoto S, Yamada H, Takahashi M, Morohoshi Y, Yamaguchi N, Tsunoda Y, Hayashi H, Sugimura H, Komatsu H. Early-onset diffuse gastric cancer associated with a de novo large genomic deletion of CDH1 gene. *Gastric Cancer* 2014; 17: 745-749 [PMID: 23812922 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-013-0278-2]
- 24 Inada R, Sekine S, Taniguchi H, Tsuda H, Katai H, Fujiwara T, Kushima R. ARID1A expression in gastric adenocarcinoma: clinicopathological significance and correlation with DNA mismatch repair status. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 2159-2168 [PMID: 25717252 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i7.2159]
- 25 Yamamoto H, Watanabe Y, Maehata T, Morita R, Yoshida Y, Oikawa R, Ishigooka S, Ozawa S, Matsuo Y, Hosoya K, Yamashita M, Taniguchi H, Nosho K, Suzuki H, Yasuda H, Shinomura Y, Itoh F. An updated review of gastric cancer in the next-generation sequencing era: insights from bench to bedside and vice versa. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 3927-3937 [PMID: 24744582 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i14.3927]
- 26 Wang K, Yuen ST, Xu J, Lee SP, Yan HH, Shi ST, Siu HC, Deng S, Chu KM, Law S, Chan KH, Chan AS, Tsui WY, Ho SL, Chan AK, Man JL, Foglizzo V, Ng MK, Chan AS, Ching YP, Cheng GH, Xie T, Fernandez J, Li VS, Clevers H, Rejto PA, Mao M, Leung SY. Whole-genome sequencing and comprehensive molecular profiling identify new driver mutations in gastric cancer. *Nat Genet* 2014; 46: 573-582 [PMID: 24816253 DOI: 10.1038/ng.2983]
- 27 Calin GA, Croce CM. MicroRNA-cancer connection: the beginning of a new tale. *Cancer Res* 2006; **66**: 7390-7394 [PMID: 16885332 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-0800]
- 28 Ebert MS, Sharp PA. MicroRNA sponges: progress and possibilities. *RNA* 2010; 16: 2043-2050 [PMID: 20855538 DOI: 10.1261/rna.2414110]
- 29 Ebert MS, Sharp PA. Emerging roles for natural microRNA sponges. *Curr Biol* 2010; 20: R858-R861 [PMID: 20937476 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2010.08.052]
- 30 Hong L, Yang Z, Ma J, Fan D. Function of miRNA in controlling drug resistance of human cancers. *Curr Drug Targets* 2013; 14: 1118-1127 [PMID: 23834156]
- 31 Wang Z, Cai Q, Jiang Z, Liu B, Zhu Z, Li C. Prognostic role of microRNA-21 in gastric cancer: a meta-analysis. *Med Sci Monit* 2014; 20: 1668-1674 [PMID: 25230738 DOI: 10.12659/ MSM.892096]
- 32 Si ML, Zhu S, Wu H, Lu Z, Wu F, Mo YY. miR-21-mediated tumor growth. *Oncogene* 2007; 26: 2799-2803 [PMID: 17072344 DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1210083]
- 33 Xu LF, Wu ZP, Chen Y, Zhu QS, Hamidi S, Navab R. Micro-

RNA-21 (miR-21) regulates cellular proliferation, invasion, migration, and apoptosis by targeting PTEN, RECK and Bcl-2 in lung squamous carcinoma, Gejiu City, China. *PLoS One* 2014; **9**: e103698 [PMID: 25084400 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0103698]

- 34 Yang SM, Huang C, Li XF, Yu MZ, He Y, Li J. miR-21 confers cisplatin resistance in gastric cancer cells by regulating PTEN. *Toxicology* 2013; 306: 162-168 [PMID: 23466500 DOI: 10.1016/ j.tox.2013.02.014]
- 35 He XJ, Ma YY, Yu S, Jiang XT, Lu YD, Tao L, Wang HP, Hu ZM, Tao HQ. Up-regulated miR-199a-5p in gastric cancer functions as an oncogene and targets klotho. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 218 [PMID: 24655788 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-218]
- 36 Xu Y, Huang Z, Liu Y. Reduced miR-125a-5p expression is associated with gastric carcinogenesis through the targeting of E2F3. *Mol Med Rep* 2014; 10: 2601-2608 [PMID: 25231560 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2014.2567]
- Shi DB, Xing AY, Gao C, Gao P. [Expression of microRNA-100 in human gastric cancer]. *Zhonghua Bing Li Xue Za Zhi* 2013; 42: 15-19 [PMID: 23611267 DOI: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.0529-5807.201 3.01.004]
- 38 Piazuelo MB, Correa P. Gastric cáncer: Overview. Colomb Med (Cali) 2013; 44: 192-201 [PMID: 24892619]
- 39 Saito Y, Suzuki H, Tsugawa H, Imaeda H, Matsuzaki J, Hirata K, Hosoe N, Nakamura M, Mukai M, Saito H, Hibi T. Overexpression of miR-142-5p and miR-155 in gastric mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) lymphoma resistant to Helicobacter pylori eradication. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e47396 [PMID: 23209550 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0047396]
- 40 Wang Z, Liu M, Zhu H, Zhang W, He S, Hu C, Quan L, Bai J, Xu N. miR-106a is frequently upregulated in gastric cancer and inhibits the extrinsic apoptotic pathway by targeting FAS. *Mol Carcinog* 2013; 52: 634-646 [PMID: 22431000 DOI: 10.1002/mc.21899]
- 41 Hayashi Y, Tsujii M, Wang J, Kondo J, Akasaka T, Jin Y, Li W, Nakamura T, Nishida T, Iijima H, Tsuji S, Kawano S, Hayashi N, Takehara T. CagA mediates epigenetic regulation to attenuate let-7 expression in Helicobacter pylori-related carcinogenesis. *Gut* 2013; 62: 1536-1546 [PMID: 22936674 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301625]
- 42 Zhu M, Chen Q, Liu X, Sun Q, Zhao X, Deng R, Wang Y, Huang J, Xu M, Yan J, Yu J. IncRNA H19/miR-675 axis represses prostate cancer metastasis by targeting TGFBI. *FEBS J* 2014; 281: 3766-3775 [PMID: 24988946 DOI: 10.1111/febs.12902]
- 43 Berteaux N, Lottin S, Monté D, Pinte S, Quatannens B, Coll J, Hondermarck H, Curgy JJ, Dugimont T, Adriaenssens E. H19 mRNA-like noncoding RNA promotes breast cancer cell proliferation through positive control by E2F1. *J Biol Chem* 2005; 280: 29625-29636 [PMID: 15985428 DOI: 10.1074/jbc. M504033200]
- 44 Yang F, Bi J, Xue X, Zheng L, Zhi K, Hua J, Fang G. Up-regulated long non-coding RNA H19 contributes to proliferation of gastric cancer cells. *FEBS J* 2012; 279: 3159-3165 [PMID: 22776265 DOI: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2012.08694.x]
- 45 Park IY, Sohn BH, Choo JH, Joe CO, Seong JK, Lee YI, Chung JH. Deregulation of DNA methyltransferases and loss of parental methylation at the insulin-like growth factor II (Igf2)/H19 loci in p53 knockout mice prior to tumor development. *J Cell Biochem* 2005; 94: 585-596 [PMID: 15543560 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.20263]
- 46 Endo H, Shiroki T, Nakagawa T, Yokoyama M, Tamai K, Yamanami H, Fujiya T, Sato I, Yamaguchi K, Tanaka N, Iijima K, Shimosegawa T, Sugamura K, Satoh K. Enhanced expression of long non-coding RNA HOTAIR is associated with the development of gastric cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e77070 [PMID: 24130837 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077070]
- 47 Sun M, Jin FY, Xia R, Kong R, Li JH, Xu TP, Liu YW, Zhang EB, Liu XH, De W. Decreased expression of long noncoding RNA GAS5 indicates a poor prognosis and promotes cell proliferation in gastric cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 319 [PMID: 24884417 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-319]
- 48 Benetatos L, Vartholomatos G, Hatzimichael E. MEG3 imprinted gene contribution in tumorigenesis. *Int J Cancer* 2011; 129: 773-779 [PMID: 21400503 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.26052]



- 49 Sun M, Xia R, Jin F, Xu T, Liu Z, De W, Liu X. Downregulated long noncoding RNA MEG3 is associated with poor prognosis and promotes cell proliferation in gastric cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 1065-1073 [PMID: 24006224 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-013-1142-z]
- 50 Song H, Sun W, Ye G, Ding X, Liu Z, Zhang S, Xia T, Xiao B, Xi Y, Guo J. Long non-coding RNA expression profile in human gastric cancer and its clinical significances. *J Transl Med* 2013; 11: 225 [PMID: 24063685 DOI: 10.1186/1479-5876-11-225]
- 51 Cao WJ, Wu HL, He BS, Zhang YS, Zhang ZY. Analysis of long non-coding RNA expression profiles in gastric cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 3658-3664 [PMID: 23801869 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i23.3658]
- 52 Park SM, Park SJ, Kim HJ, Kwon OH, Kang TW, Sohn HA, Kim SK, Moo Noh S, Song KS, Jang SJ, Sung Kim Y, Kim SY. A known expressed sequence tag, BM742401, is a potent lincRNA inhibiting cancer metastasis. *Exp Mol Med* 2013; **45**: e31 [PMID: 23846333 DOI: 10.1038/emm.2013.59]
- 53 Memczak S, Jens M, Elefsinioti A, Torti F, Krueger J, Rybak A, Maier L, Mackowiak SD, Gregersen LH, Munschauer M, Loewer A, Ziebold U, Landthaler M, Kocks C, le Noble F, Rajewsky N. Circular RNAs are a large class of animal RNAs with regulatory potency. *Nature* 2013; 495: 333-338 [PMID: 23446348 DOI: 10.1038/nature11928]
- 54 Zlotorynski E. Non-coding RNA: Circular RNAs promote transcription. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2015; 16: 206 [PMID: 25714680 DOI: 10.1038/nrm3967]
- 55 Hansen TB, Jensen TI, Clausen BH, Bramsen JB, Finsen B, Damgaard CK, Kjems J. Natural RNA circles function as efficient microRNA sponges. *Nature* 2013; 495: 384-388 [PMID: 23446346 DOI: 10.1038/nature11993]
- 56 Hansen TB, Wiklund ED, Bramsen JB, Villadsen SB, Statham AL, Clark SJ, Kjems J. miRNA-dependent gene silencing involving Ago2-mediated cleavage of a circular antisense RNA. *EMBO J* 2011; 30: 4414-4422 [PMID: 21964070 DOI: 10.1038/ emboj.2011.359]
- 57 Hansen TB, Kjems J, Damgaard CK. Circular RNA and miR-7 in cancer. *Cancer Res* 2013; 73: 5609-5612 [PMID: 24014594 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.can-13-1568]
- 58 Peng L, Yuan XQ, Li GC. The emerging landscape of circular RNA ciRS-7 in cancer (Review). *Oncol Rep* 2015; **33**: 2669-2674 [PMID: 25873049 DOI: 10.3892/or.2015.3904]
- 59 Bachmayr-Heyda A, Reiner AT, Auer K, Sukhbaatar N, Aust S, Bachleitner-Hofmann T, Mesteri I, Grunt TW, Zeillinger R, Pils D. Correlation of circular RNA abundance with proliferationexemplified with colorectal and ovarian cancer, idiopathic lung fibrosis, and normal human tissues. *Sci Rep* 2015; **5**: 8057 [PMID: 25624062 DOI: 10.1038/srep08057]
- 60 Li P, Chen S, Chen H, Mo X, Li T, Shao Y, Xiao B, Guo J. Using circular RNA as a novel type of biomarker in the screening of gastric cancer. *Clin Chim Acta* 2015; 444: 132-136 [PMID: 25689795 DOI: 10.1016/j.cca.2015.02.018]
- 61 Sumazin P, Yang X, Chiu HS, Chung WJ, Iyer A, Llobet-Navas D, Rajbhandari P, Bansal M, Guarnieri P, Silva J, Califano A. An extensive microRNA-mediated network of RNA-RNA interactions regulates established oncogenic pathways in glioblastoma. *Cell* 2011; 147: 370-381 [PMID: 22000015 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.041]
- 62 Zhou X, Liu J, Wang W. Construction and investigation of breastcancer-specific ceRNA network based on the mRNA and miRNA expression data. *IET Syst Biol* 2014; 8: 96-103 [PMID: 25014376 DOI: 10.1049/iet-syb.2013.0025]
- 63 **Paci P**, Colombo T, Farina L. Computational analysis identifies a sponge interaction network between long non-coding RNAs and

messenger RNAs in human breast cancer. *BMC Syst Biol* 2014; **8**: 83 [PMID: 25033876 DOI: 10.1186/1752-0509-8-83]

- 64 Xia T, Liao Q, Jiang X, Shao Y, Xiao B, Xi Y, Guo J. Long noncoding RNA associated-competing endogenous RNAs in gastric cancer. *Sci Rep* 2014; 4: 6088 [PMID: 25124853 DOI: 10.1038/srep06088]
- 65 Bosia C, Pagnani A, Zecchina R. Modelling Competing Endogenous RNA Networks. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e66609 [PMID: 23840508 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0066609]
- 66 Sarver AL, Subramanian S. Competing endogenous RNA database. *Bioinformation* 2012; 8: 731-733 [PMID: 23055620 DOI: 10.6026/97320630008731]
- 67 Das S, Ghosal S, Sen R, Chakrabarti J. InCeDB: database of human long noncoding RNA acting as competing endogenous RNA. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e98965 [PMID: 24926662 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0098965]
- 68 Liu K, Yan Z, Li Y, Sun Z. Linc2GO: a human LincRNA function annotation resource based on ceRNA hypothesis. *Bioinformatics* 2013; 29: 2221-2222 [PMID: 23793747 DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btt361]
- 69 Li JH, Liu S, Zhou H, Qu LH, Yang JH. starBase v2.0: decoding miRNA-ceRNA, miRNA-ncRNA and protein-RNA interaction networks from large-scale CLIP-Seq data. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2014; 42: D92-D97 [PMID: 24297251 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkt1248]
- 70 Jeggari A, Marks DS, Larsson E. miRcode: a map of putative microRNA target sites in the long non-coding transcriptome. *Bioinformatics* 2012; 28: 2062-2063 [PMID: 22718787 DOI: 10.1093/bioinformatics/bts344]
- 71 Paraskevopoulou MD, Georgakilas G, Kostoulas N, Reczko M, Maragkakis M, Dalamagas TM, Hatzigeorgiou AG. DIANA-LncBase: experimentally verified and computationally predicted microRNA targets on long non-coding RNAs. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2013; **41**: D239-D245 [PMID: 23193281 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks1246]
- 72 Yang JH, Li JH, Jiang S, Zhou H, Qu LH. ChIPBase: a database for decoding the transcriptional regulation of long non-coding RNA and microRNA genes from ChIP-Seq data. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2013; 41: D177-D187 [PMID: 23161675 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gks1060]
- 73 Kartha RV, Subramanian S. Competing endogenous RNAs (ceRNAs): new entrants to the intricacies of gene regulation. Front Genet 2014; 5: 8 [PMID: 24523727 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2014.00008]
- Jalali S, Bhartiya D, Lalwani MK, Sivasubbu S, Scaria V. Systematic transcriptome wide analysis of lncRNA-miRNA interactions. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e53823 [PMID: 23405074 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0053823]
- 75 Yan J, Guo X, Xia J, Shan T, Gu C, Liang Z, Zhao W, Jin S. MiR-148a regulates MEG3 in gastric cancer by targeting DNA methyltransferase 1. *Med Oncol* 2014; **31**: 879 [PMID: 24515776 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-014-0879-6]
- 76 Li H, Yu B, Li J, Su L, Yan M, Zhu Z, Liu B. Overexpression of IncRNA H19 enhances carcinogenesis and metastasis of gastric cancer. *Oncotarget* 2014; 5: 2318-2329 [PMID: 24810858]
- 77 Xu C, Shao Y, Xia T, Yang Y, Dai J, Luo L, Zhang X, Sun W, Song H, Xiao B, Guo J. IncRNA-AC130710 targeting by miR-129-5p is upregulated in gastric cancer and associates with poor prognosis. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 9701-9706 [PMID: 24969565 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2274-5]
- 78 Liu XH, Sun M, Nie FQ, Ge YB, Zhang EB, Yin DD, Kong R, Xia R, Lu KH, Li JH, De W, Wang KM, Wang ZX. Lnc RNA HOTAIR functions as a competing endogenous RNA to regulate HER2 expression by sponging miR-331-3p in gastric cancer. *Mol Cancer* 2014; 13: 92 [PMID: 24775712 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-13-92]

P- Reviewer: Pandi NS S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Wang TQ E- Editor: Liu XM





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11688 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11688-11699 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Colitis-associated colon cancer: Is it in your genes?

Lauren Van Der Kraak, Philippe Gros, Nicole Beauchemin

Lauren Van Der Kraak, Department of Biochemistry and Goodman Cancer Research Centre, McGill University, Montréal, QC H3G 1Y6, Canada

Philippe Gros, Department of Biochemistry and Complex Trait Group, McGill University, Montréal, QC H3G 0B1, Canada

Nicole Beauchemin, Departments of Biochemistry, Medicine and Oncology and Goodman Cancer Research Centre, McGill University, Montréal, QC H3G 1Y6, Canada

Author contributions: Van Der Kraak L, Gros P and Beauchemin N compiled the research and wrote the paper.

Supported by The Cancer Research Society, No. 19490 (to Beauchemin N and Gros P). Van Der Kraak L is the recipient of a Canadian Institute of Health Research Doctoral Award (PA-Digestive Health) and a McGill Integrated Cancer Research Training Program studentship.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Nicole Beauchemin, PhD, Departments of Biochemistry, Medicine and Oncology and Goodman Cancer Research Centre, McGill University, McIntyre Building, Room 702A, 3655 Promenade Sir-William-Osler, Montreal, QC H3G 1Y6, Canada. nicole.beauchemin@mcgill.ca Telephone: +1-514-3983541 Fax: +1-514-3986769

Received: April 27, 2015 Peer-review started: May 4, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 4, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Colitis-associated colorectal cancer (CA-CRC) is the cause of death in 10%-15% of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) patients. CA-CRC results from the accumulation of mutations in intestinal epithelial cells and progresses through a well-characterized inflammation to dysplasia to carcinoma sequence. Quantitative estimates of overall CA-CRC risks are highly variable ranging from 2% to 40% depending on IBD severity, duration and location, with IBD duration being the most significant risk factor associated with CA-CRC development. Recently, studies have identified IBD patients with similar patterns of colonic inflammation, but that differ with respect to CA-CRC development, suggesting a role for additional non-inflammatory risk factors in CA-CRC development. One suggestion is that select IBD patients carry polymorphisms in various low penetrance disease susceptibility genes, which predispose them to CA-CRC development, although these loci have proven difficult to identify in human genomewide association studies. Mouse models of CA-CRC have provided a viable alternative for the discovery, validation and study of individual genes in CA-CRC pathology. In this review, we summarize the current CA-CRC literature with a strong focus on genetic predisposition and highlight an emerging role for mouse models in the search for CA-CRC risk alleles.

Key words: Colitis-associated colorectal cancer; Inflammatory bowel disease; Forward genetics; Susceptibility genes; Azoxymethane; Dextran sulfate sodium; Mouse models

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Colitis-associated colorectal cancer (CA-CRC)



is the cause of death in 10%-15% of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) patients. Quantitative estimates of overall CA-CRC risk are highly variable and depend of the severity, duration and location of active IBD. Recently, studies have identified IBD patients with similar patterns of colonic inflammation, but that differ with respect to CA-CRC development, suggesting a role for additional non-inflammatory risk factors in CA-CRC development. In this review, we summarize the current CA-CRC literature with a strong focus on genetic predisposition and highlight an emerging role for mouse models in the search for CA-CRC risk alleles.

Van Der Kraak L, Gros P, Beauchemin N. Colitis-associated colon cancer: Is it in your genes? *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11688-11699 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11688.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11688

INTRODUCTION

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is an umbrella term used to describe chronic-relapsing inflammatory conditions of the intestinal tract^[1]. While there are several subtypes of IBD, the two most common are Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC). CD is characterized by inflammation throughout the entire gastro-intestinal tract with lesions most commonly found in the small intestine and proximal colon. Approximately 60% of CD patients have colonic involvement, with only 20% having isolated colonic disease^[2]. In CD, the inflammation is transmural, traversing multiple layers of the intestine, and typically occurs in patches^[1]. In UC, inflammation arises in the rectum and spreads proximally in a continuous manner, rarely extending into the small intestine and is confined to the mucosal layer. Worldwide IBD incidence rates are highly variable (UC: < 1-24.3/100000, CD: 1-20.2/100000), with higher incidence recorded in Western and Northern Europe, Australia and North America and lower incidence in Africa (excluding South Africa), Asia and South America^[3-5]. A largescale meta-analysis of 107 IBD studies (57 CD and 50 UC) recently determined that CD incidence increased in 75% of CD studies and 60% of UC studies over a period of at least 10 years^[4]. As IBD patients exhibit a low mortality rate, the global prevalence of IBD is expected to increase in the coming years.

Colitis-associated colorectal cancer (CA-CRC), which develops in areas of active colonic inflammation, is listed as cause of death in 10%-15% of all IBD patients^[6,7]. As rates of IBD increase, rates of subsequent CA-CRC are also predicted to increase. From a colon cancer perspective, inflammation is the third most common CRC risk factor, after the hereditary CRC syndromes familial adenomatous polyposis coli (FAP) and hereditary non-polyposis colon cancer (HNPCC). However, unlike FAP and HNPCC, whose etiologies are well characterized, the specific etiologies underlying increased CA-CRC are still being elucidated. In this review, we briefly highlight the current literature with respect to CA-CRC etiology and epidemiology and compare and contrast CA-CRCs relative to non-inflammatory CRC conditions and IBD. In addition, we speculate on a possible function for genetic pre-disposing risk factors in CA-CRC and a role for animal models in elucidating these genetic effects.

EPIDEMIOLOGY, ETIOLOGY AND SURVEILLANCE

CA-CRC is listed as cause of death in 10%-15% of IBD patients^[7]. CA-CRC mortality is approximately 50% (CD: 46%, UC: 50%) and this suggests that between 20%-30% of IBD patients will develop CA-CRC within their lifetime^[6]. Both UC- and CD-CRC are early-onset conditions presenting with an average age of onset between 40-55 years of age^[6,8-10]. UC-CRC is primarily identified in the rectum and sigmoid colon, whereas CD-CRC is more evenly distributed between the right-colon (ascending), sigmoid colon and rectum, although only a small proportion of CD patients have colonic disease^[6,11]. The differences with respect to tumor location may reflect differences in location of active IBD as 76% of CD-CRCs and 100% of UC-CRCs arise in areas of macroscopic IBD. CA-CRC patients often present at diagnosis with multiple synchronous carcinomas (CD-CRC: 11%, UC-CRC: 12%) and with lesions showing a high proportion of mucinous and signet ring features (CD-CRC: 29%, UC-CRC: 21%)^[6].

According to the American Cancer Society, individuals at increased risk for CA-CRC should undergo routine colonoscopy at 1-2 year intervals starting 8-12 years post-disease diagnosis (www.ccfa.com). It is also recommended that at least four random colonic biopsies be taken for every 10 cm of colon examined during these routine colonoscopies, as approximately 20%-50% of colon dysplasia cannot be detected by visual inspection alone^[12,13]. Intraepithelial neoplasms are highly variable with respect to appearance and may present as raised (pedunculated or sessile) or flat (plaque or bump) lesions^[14]. Flat lesions are a unique feature to CA-CRC, rarely being detected in familial or sporadic CRC, and are generally associated with high risk of transformation into CA-CRC^[15]. The identification of CA-CRC can also be further complicated by large benign inflammatory pseudopolyps, which form during mucosal regeneration and ulcer healing.

Inflammation in CA-CRC pathogenesis

Quantitative estimates of overall CA-CRC risks are highly variable ranging from 2% to 40% depending on IBD severity, duration and location^[7]. CD patients with disease isolated to the small intestine only are not at increased risk of CD-CRC supporting the strong

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

link between inflammation and CA-CRC^[6]. CRC risk in UC has been estimated at 2% after 10 years, 8% after 20 years and 18% after 30 years of disease^[8]. Studies of UC-CRC have also noted a high concordance between CA-CRC risks with location/extent of disease. For example, Ekbom *et al*^[16] identified a standardized incidence ratio (SIR) of 1.7 for proctitis (rectal only), 2.8 for left-sided colitis and 14.8 for pancolitis (defined as extensive colitis, or colitis involving the entire colon).

Studies of CD-CRC are complicated by vast heterogeneity with respect to CD anatomical sites. However, as with UC, CA-CRC risk associations have been correlated with duration/severity of disease. The relative risk (RR) of CD-CRC based on duration of disease was calculated to be 2.9, 5.6 and 8.3 after 10, 20 and 30 years of disease, respectively^[17]. In 2007, a CRC meta-analysis by disease site estimated a RR of 0.85, 4.3 and 13.4 for small bowel only, ileocolic and colon CD, respectively^[18]. CD-CRC RR is increased to 18.2 in patients with extensive disease.

One of the oldest and most prevalent treatments in IBD is administration of the non-steroidal antiinflammatory (NSAID) drug 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA) or its derivatives. 5-ASA modulates mucosal inflammation through several mechanisms including: the down regulation cyclooxygenase 2; inhibition of tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- $\!\alpha)$ and interleukin 1 beta (IL-1β); decreased nuclear factor kappa beta $(NF-\kappa\beta)$ activation and modulation of peroxisomeproliferator activated receptor gamma (PPAR- γ)^[19]. While the protective effects of 5-ASA in IBD are well established, the literature examining 5-ASA as a preventative agent in CA-CRC is controversial. Some studies have demonstrated up to a 97% reduction in CA-CRC risk in patients receiving regular 5-ASA therapy^[20-22]. However, recent studies tend to support no protective effects of regular 5-ASA use on CA-CRC risk^[23-25]. These discrepancies highlight the complex nature of CA-CRC. It also leads to questions regarding whether there may be certain non-inflammatory factors, such as genetic predisposition that may influence the efficacy of 5-ASA therapeutics.

CA-CRC initiation and progression is dependent on the accumulation of mutations in various tumor suppressors and oncogenes in intestinal epithelial cells^[26]. Support for inflammation as a key mediator in CA-CRC pathogenesis comes from animal studies showing increased DNA damage and tumor formation following extended periods of colitis in mice in the absence of a known DNA mutagen^[27]. The specific mechanisms through which inflammation regulates CA-CRC initiation and progression are not well understood. It has been suggested that reactive oxygen species (ROS) produced by immune cells during colitis may play a crucial role in promoting DNA damage. Epigenetics, cytokines and the microflora are also thought to be important in mediating cross talk between increased inflammation and CA-CRC and are reviewed in^[28].

Primary sclerosing cholangitis

Primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) is a rare disease characterized by inflammation, fibrosis and subsequent narrowing of the common bile duct. This narrowing leads to the accumulation of bile in the liver resulting in cirrhosis and future liver failure thus reducing life expectancy^[29]. There is a strong correlation between IBD and PSC, with approximately 70% (CI: 46.5% to 98.7%) of PSC patients presenting with concomitant IBD, usually in the form of UC^[30]. This corresponds to 8% of IBD patients developing coexisting PSC^[31,32]. The specific etiology underlying PSC development is complex, but similar to IBD is thought to arise due to a combination of genetic, environmental and microbial risk factors^[33,34].

In 2002, a large-scale meta-analysis concluded that PSC patients were at increased risk of developing CA-CRC compared to both IBD patients without PSC and the general population^[35]. While there has since been conflicting data concerning CA-CRC in PSC-IBD patients^[32], it is generally accepted that PSC is a risk factor associated with CA-CRC development. The explanation behind increased CRC in PSC-IBD patients remains elusive, but may be associated with increased levels of bile acid. Co-diagnosis of IBD and PSC is important to clinicians, as there is some evidence to suggest that treatment with ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA) may reduce risk of CA-CRC, although additional testing is still necessary^[36].

Evidence for non-inflammatory factors in CA-CRC pathogenesis

In addition to strong evidence linking extent and duration of colonic inflammation to CA-CRC risk in IBD patients, there have recently been several observations in humans and mice to suggest a role for non-inflammatory factors in CA-CRC initiation/ progression. Family history of CRC development is an important parameter to assess in IBD patients as a positive family history of CRC is associated with a 2-fold greater risk of developing CA-CRC^[37]. Studies of human UC and CD-CRC have also shown increased risk of CA-CRC in patients diagnosed with IBD at a young age. For UC-CRC, the absolute CRC risk 35 years post-diagnosis was 40% vs 30% in earlyonset (age 15 or less) and late-onset UC patients diagnosed with pancolitis, respectively^[16]. This was subsequently confirmed in a large scale meta-analysis whereby patients with UC diagnosed prior to 25 years of age were 13 and 70 times more likely to develop CA-CRC compared to older UC patients and the general population, respectively^[38]. A similar trend was seen in CD with an increased RR of 21.5 vs 1.6 in patients younger and older than 25, respectively and subsequently confirmed in second unrelated CD cohort^[18,39]. The specific etiology underlying increased CA-CRC risk in younger onset IBD is still being investigated.

In 2014, Connolly *et al*^[40] compiled a cohort of


UC patients to study the role of select IBD genes in CA-CRC. In this study, two cohorts were identified; patients with CA-CRC and those without, despite having similar amounts of UC-inflammation in both cohorts. Similar observations in mice with high levels of colonic inflammation, but low levels of CA-CRC have also been reported and will be discussed further in the mouse model section of this review^[41,42]. CA-CRC divergence among individuals with similar IBD status suggests a role for other non-inflammatory factors in mediating CA-CRC initiation or progression and it has been suggested that similar to many other complex traits, select IBD patients are genetically pre-disposed to developing CA-CRC.

GENETIC ASSOCIATIONS IN HUMAN CA-CRC

The "common disease, common variant" hypothesis, stipulates that common complex diseases, such as cancer, diabetes and IBD, arise in part due to common genetic variants (single nucleotide polymorphisms, SNPs) within the genome^[43]. To understand the rationale for hypothesizing genetic predisposition in CA-CRC, we must reiterate the similarities with respect to cancer progression between CA-CRC and a type of non-inflammatory CRC, often referred to as familial CRC.

Familial vs colitis-associated colorectal cancers

Genetically, CRCs can be categorized on a sliding scale of pre-disposing risk, which describes the predicted effect size of a given CRC risk variant compared to the minor allele frequency [(MAF), the abundance of the minor allele within a reference population]^[44]. At one extreme, there are the rare, but well-characterized Mendelian or Hereditary CRC syndromes, such as FAP or HNPCC, whose mutations are associated with a high penetrance of disease symptoms and are easily identified in large families with multiple affected individuals. At the other extreme are familial CRCs, which present with fewer affected individuals per family, and arise, in part, due to common genetic variants within a class of genes known as low penetrance tumor susceptibility genes^[45].

In familial CRCs, like most cancers, the balance between cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis becomes progressively disrupted through the accumulation of mutations in several signaling pathways encompassing *WNT*, *RAS*, *p53*, *DCC* and *TGF-* β genes. This is referred to as the adenomacarcinoma sequence progression^[46]. Analysis of invasive familial and CA tumors show a similar pattern of acquired molecular alterations and hence CA-CRC was originally categorized as a subtype of familial CRC. This led to speculation that low penetrance tumor susceptibility genes, which are important in familial CRC, could also be important in CA-CRC initiation and progression.

However, the timing and frequency of these genetic events differ between familial and CA-CRC and therefore it has been hypothesized that variants in different genes may be associated with both cancers. For example, mutations/deletions of *p53* are early events in CA-CRC with 50% of ulcerative colitis (UC) patients having *p53* mutations compared to approximately 10% of non-inflammatory adenomas (Figure 1)^[28,47]. But *APC* mutations are rare events in CA-CRC (27.5% of high grade dysplasia) compared to 50% in non-CA-CRC adenomas^[28,48].

CA-CRCs progress through the colitis-dysplasiacarcinoma sequence associated with the development of inflammation, indefinite, low-grade and high-grade dysplasia, with eventual progression to carcinoma (Figure 1)^[26]. Dysplasia describes the abnormal growth and development of colon cells, with indefinite dysplasia describing early changes that cannot be categorized as either negative or positive for dysplasia. It is interesting to note that key inflammatory mediators such as reactive oxygen and nitrogen species (ROS and NOS), as well as chemokines and cytokines (IL-6, STAT3, TNF-a, IL-10, IL-12 and IL-23) all participate to orchestrate the conversion of a normal epithelium to indefinite dysplasia, which again highlights a variable role for inflammation in CA-CRC transformation^[28].

Genome-wide association studies

The completion of the Human Genome Project, the International HapMap Project and increased technological power has led to the advent of genomewide association studies (GWAS)^[49]. GWAS compare the prevalence of thousands of common genetic variants [single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs)] within healthy (control) and disease (case) cohorts looking for allelic imbalance indicative of disease association^[49].

Both IBD and familial CRC have been associated with polymorphisms in low penetrance disease susceptibility genes, with numerous positive associations detected in GWAS. For IBD, more than 200 loci have been identified, the largest number for any common complex disease (http://genome.gov/gwastudies). As IBD pathogenesis is driven by aberrant immune responses against the commensal bacteria of the lumen, it is not surprising that a large number of genes within IBD loci have been associated with epithelial barrier maintenance and permeability, cytokine signaling and pathogen recognition/clearance^[50]. Some of the most well characterized genetic associations are NOD2, IL-23R and ATG16L1 involved in bacterial sensing, the IL-23 inflammatory response and autophagy, respectively^[51]. To date more than 40 loci have been associated with familial CRC (http:// genome.gov/gwastudies), with many of the SNPs mapping to regions in strong linkage diseguilibrium (LD) with members of the TGF- β signaling pathway,

Baishideng®



Figure 1 Progression of colitis-associated colorectal cancer. Colitis-associated colorectal cancer progresses through a colitis-dysplasia-carcinoma sequence associated with the development of inflammation, low-grade, high-grade dysplasia and eventually carcinoma due to molecular alterations. IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; ROS: Reactive oxygen species.

highlighting an important role for TGF- β signaling in CRC^[52]. There is little overlap between known IBD and CRC loci in humans suggesting different etiologies to both diseases.

Lack of GWAS for colitis-associated colon cancer

Unlike familial CRC and IBD, there have been very few GWAS performed to identify genetic loci regulating susceptibility to CA-CRC. In part, this may be due to high numbers of IBD patients undergoing colectomy, making identification of IBD patients with and without CA-CRC difficult^[53,54]. CA-CRC is influenced by numerous risk factors including age at IBD-onset, and duration/extent of IBD colonic involvement^[7,38]. While not essential for early CA-CRC GWAS it may also be important to segregate CA-CRC patients into categories associated with differences with respect to age of diagnosis, ethnicity and extent of inflammation, as different genes may underlie CA-CRC in different colonic microenvironments.

In 2009, the UK IBD Genetics Consortium identified and published a novel UC locus situated on chr. 16 (16q22)^[55]. Interestingly, this locus had previously been associated with increased CRC risk^[56]. Therefore, it has been speculated that this locus may also play an important role in CA-CRC. However, a recent study showed no association between any known UC loci and UC-CRC risk, disproving this hypothesis^[40]. Recently, the STAT3 locus has been associated with both IBD and CA-CRC, exerting its effects in a TP53-dependent manner. This is a promising step in the identification of CA-CRC loci in humans^[57].

MOUSE MODELS OF COLITIS-ASSOCIATED COLON CANCER

The complex and heterogeneous genetic component of complex diseases can be difficult to tease apart in human populations due to confounding environmental and lifestyle variables. However, these traits can be dissected in genetically well-defined inbred and recombinant congenic mouse strains^[58]. Mice are not particularly prone to the spontaneous development of IBD or CRC and therefore disease induction in mice can be performed using dietary modifications, infectious agents, genetic mutation or chemical reagents^[59]. To date more than 100 different mouse models of CRC, IBD, and CA-CRC have been published. For a comprehensive review of these, see^[58,60-62].

We have narrowed the focus of this review to three relevant areas; the *II-10* knockout genetic model of colitis/CA-CRC, the AOM/DSS model of CA-CRC and the mapping of genetic loci regulating susceptibility to CA-CRC using forward genetic approaches.

The II-10 model of colitis and CA-CRC

Many common colitis and CA-CRC models involve deleting the expression of a specific gene or multiple genes. These models are associated with an increase in IBD (either UC or CD) with or without subsequent CA-CRC^[60]. The most-well characterized of these genetic models involves the deletion of the Il-10 gene encoding a pleiotropic anti-inflammatory cytokine produced by monocytes and lymphocytes that acts to dampen and terminate immune responses^[63]. In 1993, Kuhn et al^[64] generated the 129/B6 Il-10^{-/-} knockout mouse line (*II-10tm1Cqn*). These mice showed a high incidence of weight loss, anemia and enterocolitis 1-3 mo after birth. Enterocolitis was first detected in the proximal colon and then in the remaining colon, the duodenum and the proximal jejunum of the small intestine and mimics human CD, associated with discontinuous, transmural inflammation, ulceration and thickening of the bowel wall^[64-66].

Enterocolitis in $Il-10^{-/-}$ mice is strain-dependent, suggesting a strong role for genetic factors in disease pathogenesis. The most sensitive genetic backgrounds are C3H/HeJBir and 129/Sv, with 100% of the mice developing severe colitis before 3 mo of age^[66,67]. C3H/HeJBir mice, with a wild type *Il-10* gene are also

susceptible to spontaneous colitis^[60]. However, CA-CRC susceptibility has not been assessed in the C3H/HeJBir $II-10^{-/-}$ mice^[67]. On the 129/Sv background, 67% of the mice develop adenocarcinomas in the first 6 mo of life^[66]. As evaluated by histopathology, BALB/cJ Il-10^{-/-} mice have a higher incidence of spontaneous colitis (100%) compared to B6 *Il-10^{-/-}* mice (57%) at 3 mo of age, but a lower incidence of colonic tumors (29%) at 6 mo of age compared to 129/Sv Il-10^{-/-} mice. B6 *II-10^{-/-}* mice do not develop colonic adenocarcinomas within this timeframe. NOD/LtJ II-10^{-/-} mice also develop severe colitis, associated with 100% incidence of rectal prolapse, although the time frame for disease development was not specified^[68]. These NOD/LtJ II-10^{-/-} mice are not good models for CA-CRC as high incidence of rectal prolapse prevents long-term studies in these mice. Together, these studies highlight an important role for genetic backgrounds in colitis and CA-CRC susceptibility.

Generally, experiments of colitis and CA-CRC in *II-10*-deficient mice support a strong role for inflammation as the driving factor underlying increased CA-CRC risk. However, an exception to this is a study from Arthur *et al*⁽⁶⁹⁾ who demonstrated similar inflammatory profiles in *II-10^{-/-}* mice infected with *E. faecalis* and *E. coli*, with only the latter being associated with increased CA-CRC, supporting a role for non-inflammatory mediators of CA-CRC.

The AOM/DSS model of CA-CRC

Chemical models of colitis and CA-CRC are advantageous as treatments are relatively inexpensive and easy to administer producing highly reproducible results. These models offer a distinct advantage compared to genetic models as time of onset, duration and severity of colitis/CA-CRC can be adjusted by changing the dose and/or length of the treatment protocol. In addition, unlike genetic models of colitis and CA-CRC, the inflammatory agents can be removed and thus the healing/regeneration process can be studied in detail. In addition, these models highlight a probable role for genetic factors in CA-CRC, with some mice developing high levels of colonic inflammation, yet low levels of CA-CRC and *vice versa*.

In 2003, Tanaka *et al*^{(70]} published results showing that a single azoxymethane (AOM) injection in CD-1 mice, followed a week later by a 7-d dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) treatment, was sufficient to induce macroscopically visible tumors 20 wk post-initiation. Mice treated with only a single AOM or single DSS injection did not develop tumors within this 20-wk period, suggesting that combined administration of AOM and DSS is essential for tumorigenesis. This AOM/DSS protocol has since become one of the most popular models to study the influence of dietary, microbial and genetic factors of CA-CRC progression and initiation^[58]. Interestingly, permissive mice given multiple injections of AOM develop CRC, reminiscent

of human familial CRC, while those given DSS-alone develop an UC-like phenotype. This allows for common and unique genetic signatures to be identified between the AOM/DSS CA-CRC protocol and the AOM-only CRC and DSS-only IBD protocols.

AOM is a colon specific carcinogen that, when activated, generates a methyl cation that can react with deoxyguanosine at either the N^7 or O^6 position; with the latter leading to the formation of deoxymethylguanosine, resulting in mismatched base pairing and subsequent G to A transitions. DSS is a long chain (5-140 kDa), negatively charged polysaccharide derived from the esterification of dextran and chlorosulfonic acid^[71]. When administered to rodents in drinking water, DSS is a highly potent inducer of colitis, mimicking human UC^[72]. The location of colitis is highly dependent on the DSS molecular weight, with low weight DSS (5 kDa) inducing lesions in the cecum and proximal colon, mid weight (40 kDa) DSS provoking lesions in the mid and distal colon and high weight DSS (500 kDa) failing to induce colitis in mice^[73]. All future mention of DSS refers to mid-weight (approximately 36-54 kDa) DSS.

Inbred strains of mice differ with respect to AOM/ DSS-induced CA-CRC susceptibility, with strains such as BALB/c, Swiss Webster, CBA/J, CD1, A/J and FVB/ NJ behaving as susceptible and strains such as C3H/ HeJ, C57BI/6 (B6) and DBA/2J being resistant^[70,74-78]. Testing for DSS-induced colitis in some strains, such as BALB/c, CBA/J and DBA/2J, suggests that the extent of colonic inflammation is an important driver for CA-CRC^[41,72]. However, C3H/HeJ mice are highly susceptible to DSS-induced colitis, yet resistant to CA-CRC, suggesting that inflammation alone does not determine CA-CRC susceptibility^[41]. We have also shown that A/J mice, while more susceptible to CA-CRC than B6 mice, develop lower levels of overall colonic inflammation compared to B6 mice following AOM/DSS treatment^[78]. Studies of myeloid translocation gene, related 1 (*Mtgr1*) gene deficiency in mice have demonstrated reduced tumor burden following AOM/DSS treatment despite an increased colonic inflammation, again suggesting a role for noninflammatory, possibly genetic factors in CA-CRC^[79].

Recently, Gao *et al*^[80] compared global gene expression patterns in untreated BALB/c inbred mice, to those treated with AOM/DSS, AOM-only and DSSonly. As expected, both the DSS- and AOM/DSStreated mice showed evidence of increased colonic inflammation, which was notably absent in the AOMonly and untreated mice. However, despite the strong influence of inflammation in the AOM/DSStreated mice, approximately 50% of the identified differentially expressed genes were unique to the AOM/DSS treatment group and were not observed in the AOM or DSS-only groups. Li *et al*^[81] also recorded unique genetic signatures association with AOM/DSSinduced CA-CRC, compared to chronic murine colitis,

Baishideng®

confirming this observation. Collectively, these studies suggest that CA-CRC susceptibility is associated with unique genetic signatures. Identification of genes specific to CA-CRC may aid in the identification of IBD patients with rapid onset CA-CRC or those who develop CA-CRC despite low levels of colonic inflammation.

Mouse loci identified using forward genetic studies

The identification of genes associated with the development of various complex traits, can be identified using either forward or reverse genetic approaches in mice. Forward genetics is a phenotypedriven approach in which mutations are identified underlying disease traits through the generation of informative mouse crosses followed by linkage analysis^[82]. This is the converse of reverse genetics in which a range of phenotypes are characterized for a given genetic mutation^[83]. Reverse studies are easier to conduct and are shorter in duration than forward genetic studies, but can be hampered by inefficient knockdown or genetic background effects^[83,84]. In addition, forward genetic screens are advantageous as they are conducted without bias as to the types of mutations detected, with mutations mapping to genes that are often unlikely to be tested using reverse genetic approaches and represent a spectrum of mutations more likely to be detected in human disease. Forward genetic studies typically use 4 distinct types of mouse populations; F2, N2, recombinant congenic mice (RCS) or recombinant inbred mice (RI), often using more than one informative population.

Numerous non-inflammatory CRC and IBD susceptibility loci have been mapped in mice using a forward genetics approach and therefore, it is not improbable to hypothesize that CA-CRC loci could be identified using the same approach. These forward genetic approaches are possible as inbred mice differ with respect to susceptibility to all three of the above diseases. Figure 2 summarizes the known IBD, CRC and CA-CRC loci mapped using a forward genetics approach. With respect to IBD, these loci have been mapped using spontaneous (SAMP1/YitFC), chemical (DSS, TNBS), genetic (*II-10^{-/-}, Gnai^{-/-}, Gpx1/2^{-/-}*) and infectious (Helicobacter, Trichuris muris) models of colitis, while non-inflammatory CRC loci have been mapped using the Apc^{Min+/-} mouse model of CRC (mimicking FAP) and AOM (or the AOM precursor dimethylhydrazine)-only models^[42,85-101]. Despite differences with respect to strains of mice tested and models of disease induction used, these studies share a common feature, *i.e.*, each cross identified multiple genetic loci regulating susceptibility and each locus controls a small proportion of the phenotypic variation (< 20%).

However, only 3 CA-CRC loci have been identified (Figure 2). The first locus referred to as *Hiccs*, regulates *Helicobacter hepaticus*-induced colitis and CA-CRC susceptibility^[88]. This *Helicobacter* model

however, is a poor recapitulation of human disease, with mice developing lesions exclusively in the proximal colon.

Our laboratory has also mapped two additional loci that regulate CA-CRC susceptibility. To map these loci, we first defined that A/J mice, contrary to B6 mice, were susceptible to AOM/DSS-induced CA-CRC. Then, using forward genetics and (A/J X B6) F1 and F2 cohorts, we identified and mapped a novel A/J-derived CA-CRC susceptibility locus to mouse chromosome 9, centered around marker D9Mit67. This novel locus was named Ccs4^[78]. Further analyses of (A/J X B6) F2 mice homozygous for A/J alleles at Ccs4 identified a second locus on the distal part of mouse chromosome 14 (peak marker rs13482311, 93.5 Mb) that acts to regulate tumor susceptibility in an additive fashion with the *Ccs4* locus. F2 mice homozygous for A/J alleles at both loci (Ccs4 and chromosome 14) are as susceptible to CA-CRC as the A/J controls, while mice homozygous for B6 alleles are as resistant as the B6 controls, thus supporting the role of two loci in this CA-CRC model. Two locus systems are rarely identified in human GWAS studies, in part due to the low penetrance of the second locus. The ability to detect such interactions in mice provides a framework to search for such associations in humans. In our studies, we also detected higher levels of inflammation in the resistant B6 colons, suggesting that elevated inflammation is not the primary driver of this differential CA-CRC susceptibility. It is interesting to note that an unrelated locus on chromosome 3, namely Ccs3, is the primary driver of AOM-induced CRC susceptibility in these same strains, suggesting that these CRC loci may be specific to CA-CRC^[102]. The success of this initial genetic screen has led us to hypothesize that other novel genetic factors may also regulate susceptibility to CA-CRC in different inbred mouse strains, which we are currently assessing.

CONCLUSION

CA-CRC is a complex disease arising from a combination of dietary, lifestyle, microbial and genetic factors. In addition, disease risk is tightly correlated with severity, location and duration of colonic inflammation (IBD). CA-CRC risk is increased in earlyonset IBD patients and this specific subset of IBD patients is increasing in North America, suggesting that CA-CRC may be a growing concern for future generations^[103]. It has been well established that various reverse genetic approaches are ideal for identifying genes associated with increased inflammation and subsequent CA-CRC. However, we have recently shown that we can use forward genetics and the common AOM/DSS model of CA-CRC to identify and map novel loci regulating susceptibility to CA-CRC. By identifying parental strains for mapping, discordant with respect to their colitis and CA-CRC phenotype,



Figure 2 Mouse inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer susceptibility loci. Summary of the current inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer (CRC) loci mapped in inbred mice using forward genetic studies. Arranged by chromosome, each locus has been drawn to scale based on the current mapping data for each. Putative loci or loci that lack mapping data have been excluded. Loci whose precise map location is unknown (indicated with a *) have been drawn centered over the peak marker of association. *Ccs*: Colon cancer susceptibility; *Cdcs*: Cytokine deficiency in colitis (*II-10^{-/-}* mouse model of colitis); *Dssc*: Dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis; *Gpdc*: G protein deficient colitis; *Hiccs*: *Helicobacter hepaticus*-induced colitis and associated cancer susceptibility; *Ibdq*: Inflammatory bowel disease quantitative trait loci (Spontaneous SAMP1/YitFC model of colitis); *Mom*: Modifier of min (*Apc^{Mim+/-}* model of CRC); *Scc*: Susceptibility to colon cancer; *Tm*: *Trishuris muris*-induced colitis; *Tnbs*: Trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid susceptibility.

we can increase the probability of identifying genetic factors specific to CA-CRC and not factors associated with increased colitis. Such loci can then be assessed in human cohorts, with the hope of identifying patients at high risk for colitis to CA-CRC transformation.

REFERENCES

- 1 Crohn's and Colitis Foundation of Canada. The Impact of Inflammatory Bowel Disease in Canada: 2012 Final Report and Recommendations, 2012
- 2 **Loftus EV**, Schoenfeld P, Sandborn WJ. The epidemiology and natural history of Crohn's disease in population-based patient cohorts from North America: a systematic review. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002; **16**: 51-60 [PMID: 11856078]
- 3 O'Brien KD, Corkill CM. The specialist orthodontic practitioner. The 1989 survey. Br Dent J 1990; 168: 471-475 [PMID: 2369542 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.0b013e32836229fb]
- 4 Cho J, Pastorino S, Zeng Q, Xu X, Johnson W, Vandenberg S, Verhaak R, Cherniack AD, Watanabe H, Dutt A, Kwon J, Chao YS, Onofrio RC, Chiang D, Yuza Y, Kesari S, Meyerson M. Glioblastoma-derived epidermal growth factor receptor carboxylterminal deletion mutants are transforming and are sensitive to EGFR-directed therapies. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 7587-7596 [PMID: 22001862 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.001]
- 5 Cosnes J, Gower-Rousseau C, Seksik P, Cortot A. Epidemiology and natural history of inflammatory bowel diseases. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 140: 1785-1794 [PMID: 21530745 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.01.055]
- 6 Choi PM, Zelig MP. Similarity of colorectal cancer in Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis: implications for carcinogenesis and prevention. *Gut* 1994; 35: 950-954 [PMID: 8063223]
- 7 Mattar MC, Lough D, Pishvaian MJ, Charabaty A. Current management of inflammatory bowel disease and colorectal cancer. *Gastrointest Cancer Res* 2011; 4: 53-61 [PMID: 21673876]
- 8 Eaden JA, Abrams KR, Mayberry JF. The risk of colorectal cancer in ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Gut* 2001; 48: 526-535 [PMID: 11247898]
- 9 Jess T, Rungoe C, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Risk of colorectal cancer in patients with ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis of population-based cohort studies. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 10: 639-645 [PMID: 22289873 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.01.010]
- 10 Lakatos L, Mester G, Erdelyi Z, David G, Pandur T, Balogh M, Fischer S, Vargha P, Lakatos PL. Risk factors for ulcerative colitisassociated colorectal cancer in a Hungarian cohort of patients with ulcerative colitis: results of a population-based study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2006; 12: 205-211 [PMID: 16534422]
- 11 Rutter MD, Saunders BP, Wilkinson KH, Kamm MA, Williams CB, Forbes A. Most dysplasia in ulcerative colitis is visible at colonoscopy. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2004; 60: 334-339 [PMID: 15332019]
- 12 Bernstein CN, Shanahan F, Weinstein WM. Are we telling patients the truth about surveillance colonoscopy in ulcerative colitis? *Lancet* 1994; 343: 71-74 [PMID: 7903776]
- 13 Mescoli C, Frego M, Rugge M. Pathology of dysplasia and cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. *Ann Ital Chir* 2011; 82: 11-18 [PMID: 21657150]
- 14 Bressenot A, Cahn V, Danese S, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Microscopic features of colorectal neoplasia in inflammatory bowel diseases. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 3164-3172 [PMID: 24696602 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i12.3164]
- 15 Geboes K. Review article: what are the important endoscopic lesions for detection of dysplasia in inflammatory bowel disease? *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 24 Suppl 3: 50-55 [PMID: 16961746]
- Ekbom A, Helmick C, Zack M, Adami HO. Ulcerative colitis and colorectal cancer. A population-based study. *N Engl J Med* 1990; 323: 1228-1233 [PMID: 2215606]

- 17 **Canavan** C, Abrams KR, Mayberry J. Meta-analysis: colorectal and small bowel cancer risk in patients with Crohn's disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006; **23**: 1097-1104 [PMID: 16611269]
- 18 von Roon AC, Reese G, Teare J, Constantinides V, Darzi AW, Tekkis PP. The risk of cancer in patients with Crohn's disease. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2007; **50**: 839-855 [PMID: 17308939]
- 19 Perrotta C, Pellegrino P, Moroni E, De Palma C, Cervia D, Danelli P, Clementi E. Five-aminosalicylic Acid: an update for the reappraisal of an old drug. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2015; 2015: 456895 [PMID: 25685145 DOI: 10.1155/2015/456895]
- 20 Eaden J, Abrams K, Ekbom A, Jackson E, Mayberry J. Colorectal cancer prevention in ulcerative colitis: a case-control study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2000; 14: 145-153 [PMID: 10651654]
- 21 Velayos FS, Terdiman JP, Walsh JM. Effect of 5-aminosalicylate use on colorectal cancer and dysplasia risk: a systematic review and metaanalysis of observational studies. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005; 100: 1345-1353 [PMID: 15929768]
- 22 van Staa TP, Card T, Logan RF, Leufkens HG. 5-Aminosalicylate use and colorectal cancer risk in inflammatory bowel disease: a large epidemiological study. *Gut* 2005; 54: 1573-1578 [PMID: 15994215]
- 23 Terdiman JP, Steinbuch M, Blumentals WA, Ullman TA, Rubin DT. 5-Aminosalicylic acid therapy and the risk of colorectal cancer among patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007; 13: 367-371 [PMID: 17206695]
- 24 Bernstein CN, Blanchard JF, Metge C, Yogendran M. Does the use of 5-aminosalicylates in inflammatory bowel disease prevent the development of colorectal cancer? *Am J Gastroenterol* 2003; 98: 2784-2788 [PMID: 14687833]
- 25 Nguyen GC, Wu H, Gulamhusein A, Rosenberg M, Thanabalan R, Yeo EL, Bernstein CN, Steinhart AH, Margolis M. The utility of screening for asymptomatic lower extremity deep venous thrombosis during inflammatory bowel disease flares: a pilot study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2013; 19: 1053-1058 [PMID: 23429463 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0b013e3182802a65]
- 26 Itzkowitz SH, Yio X. Inflammation and cancer IV. Colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: the role of inflammation. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2004; 287: G7-17 [PMID: 15194558]
- 27 Grivennikov SI. Inflammation and colorectal cancer: colitisassociated neoplasia. *Semin Immunopathol* 2013; 35: 229-244 [PMID: 23161445 DOI: 10.1007/s00281-012-0352-6]
- 28 Foersch S, Neurath MF. Colitis-associated neoplasia: molecular basis and clinical translation. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2014; 71: 3523-3535 [PMID: 24830703 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-014-1636-x]
- 29 Navaneethan U, Shen B. Hepatopancreatobiliary manifestations and complications associated with inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2010; 16: 1598-1619 [PMID: 20198712 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.21219]
- 30 de Vries AB, Janse M, Blokzijl H, Weersma RK. Distinctive inflammatory bowel disease phenotype in primary sclerosing cholangitis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 1956-1971 [PMID: 25684965 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i6.1956]
- 31 Loftus EV, Harewood GC, Loftus CG, Tremaine WJ, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Jewell DA, Sandborn WJ. PSC-IBD: a unique form of inflammatory bowel disease associated with primary sclerosing cholangitis. *Gut* 2005; 54: 91-96 [PMID: 15591511]
- 32 Wang R, Leong RW. Primary sclerosing cholangitis as an independent risk factor for colorectal cancer in the context of inflammatory bowel disease: a review of the literature. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 8783-8789 [PMID: 25083052 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i27.8783]
- 33 Eaton JE, Talwalkar JA, Lazaridis KN, Gores GJ, Lindor KD. Pathogenesis of primary sclerosing cholangitis and advances in diagnosis and management. *Gastroenterology* 2013; 145: 521-536 [PMID: 23827861 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.06.052]
- Henriksen EK, Melum E, Karlsen TH. Update on primary sclerosing cholangitis genetics. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol* 2014; 30: 310-319 [PMID: 24565892 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.00000000000052]



- 35 Soetikno RM, Lin OS, Heidenreich PA, Young HS, Blackstone MO. Increased risk of colorectal neoplasia in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis and ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2002; 56: 48-54 [PMID: 12085034]
- 36 Broomé U, Bergquist A. Primary sclerosing cholangitis, inflammatory bowel disease, and colon cancer. *Semin Liver Dis* 2006; 26: 31-41 [PMID: 16496231]
- 37 Askling J, Dickman PW, Karlén P, Broström O, Lapidus A, Löfberg R, Ekbom A. Family history as a risk factor for colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* 2001; 120: 1356-1362 [PMID: 11313305]
- 38 Lutgens MW, van Oijen MG, van der Heijden GJ, Vleggaar FP, Siersema PD, Oldenburg B. Declining risk of colorectal cancer in inflammatory bowel disease: an updated metaanalysis of population-based cohort studies. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2013; **19**: 789-799 [PMID: 23448792 DOI: 10.1097/ MIB.0b013e31828029c0]
- 39 Ekbom A, Helmick C, Zack M, Adami HO. Increased risk of large-bowel cancer in Crohn's disease with colonic involvement. *Lancet* 1990; 336: 357-359 [PMID: 1975343]
- 40 Connelly TM, Berg AS, Harris LR, Brinton DL, Hegarty JP, Deiling SM, Stewart DB, Koltun WA. Ulcerative colitis neoplasia is not associated with common inflammatory bowel disease singlenucleotide polymorphisms. *Surgery* 2014; 156: 253-262 [PMID: 24947639 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2014.03.017]
- 41 Mähler M, Bristol IJ, Leiter EH, Workman AE, Birkenmeier EH, Elson CO, Sundberg JP. Differential susceptibility of inbred mouse strains to dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis. *Am J Physiol* 1998; 274: G544-G551 [PMID: 9530156]
- 42 Mähler M, Bristol IJ, Sundberg JP, Churchill GA, Birkenmeier EH, Elson CO, Leiter EH. Genetic analysis of susceptibility to dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis in mice. *Genomics* 1999; 55: 147-156 [PMID: 9933561]
- 43 Iyengar SK, Elston RC. The genetic basis of complex traits: rare variants or "common gene, common disease"? *Methods Mol Biol* 2007; 376: 71-84 [PMID: 17984539]
- 44 Chung CC, Magalhaes WC, Gonzalez-Bosquet J, Chanock SJ. Genome-wide association studies in cancer--current and future directions. *Carcinogenesis* 2010; 31: 111-120 [PMID: 19906782 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgp273]
- 45 Houlston RS, Peto J. The search for low-penetrance cancer susceptibility alleles. *Oncogene* 2004; 23: 6471-6476 [PMID: 15322517]
- 46 **Kinzler KW**, Vogelstein B. Lessons from hereditary colorectal cancer. *Cell* 1996; **87**: 159-170 [PMID: 8861899]
- 47 Baker SJ, Preisinger AC, Jessup JM, Paraskeva C, Markowitz S, Willson JK, Hamilton S, Vogelstein B. p53 gene mutations occur in combination with 17p allelic deletions as late events in colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* 1990; 50: 7717-7722 [PMID: 2253215]
- 48 Goss KH, Groden J. Biology of the adenomatous polyposis coli tumor suppressor. J Clin Oncol 2000; 18: 1967-1979 [PMID: 10784639]
- 49 Melum E, Franke A, Karlsen TH. Genome-wide association studies--a summary for the clinical gastroenterologist. *World J Gastroenterol* 2009; 15: 5377-5396 [PMID: 19916168]
- 50 Khor B, Gardet A, Xavier RJ. Genetics and pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. *Nature* 2011; 474: 307-317 [PMID: 21677747 DOI: 10.1038/nature]
- 51 Naser SA, Arce M, Khaja A, Fernandez M, Naser N, Elwasila S, Thanigachalam S. Role of ATG16L, NOD2 and IL23R in Crohn' s disease pathogenesis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 412-424 [PMID: 22346247 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i5.412]
- 52 Tomlinson IP, Carvajal-Carmona LG, Dobbins SE, Tenesa A, Jones AM, Howarth K, Palles C, Broderick P, Jaeger EE, Farrington S, Lewis A, Prendergast JG, Pittman AM, Theodoratou E, Olver B, Walker M, Penegar S, Barclay E, Whiffin N, Martin L, Ballereau S, Lloyd A, Gorman M, Lubbe S, Howie B, Marchini J, Ruiz-Ponte C, Fernandez-Rozadilla C, Castells A, Carracedo A, Castellvi-Bel S, Duggan D, Conti D, Cazier JB, Campbell H, Sieber O, Lipton L, Gibbs P, Martin NG, Montgomery GW, Young

J, Baird PN, Gallinger S, Newcomb P, Hopper J, Jenkins MA, Aaltonen LA, Kerr DJ, Cheadle J, Pharoah P, Casey G, Houlston RS, Dunlop MG. Multiple common susceptibility variants near BMP pathway loci GREM1, BMP4, and BMP2 explain part of the missing heritability of colorectal cancer. *PLoS Genet* 2011; 7: e1002105 [PMID: 21655089 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002105]

- 53 Gillen CD, Walmsley RS, Prior P, Andrews HA, Allan RN. Ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease: a comparison of the colorectal cancer risk in extensive colitis. *Gut* 1994; 35: 1590-1592 [PMID: 7828978]
- Winther KV, Jess T, Langholz E, Munkholm P, Binder V. Longterm risk of cancer in ulcerative colitis: a population-based cohort study from Copenhagen County. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2004; 2: 1088-1095 [PMID: 15625654]
- 55 Barrett JC, Lee JC, Lees CW, Prescott NJ, Anderson CA, Phillips A, Wesley E, Parnell K, Zhang H, Drummond H, Nimmo ER, Massey D, Blaszczyk K, Elliott T, Cotterill L, Dallal H, Lobo AJ, Mowat C, Sanderson JD, Jewell DP, Newman WG, Edwards C, Ahmad T, Mansfield JC, Satsangi J, Parkes M, Mathew CG, Donnelly P, Peltonen L, Blackwell JM, Bramon E, Brown MA, Casas JP, Corvin A, Craddock N, Deloukas P, Duncanson A, Jankowski J, Markus HS, Mathew CG, McCarthy MI, Palmer CN, Plomin R, Rautanen A, Sawcer SJ, Samani N, Trembath RC, Viswanathan AC, Wood N, Spencer CC, Barrett JC, Bellenguez C, Davison D. Freeman C. Strange A. Donnelly P. Langford C. Hunt SE, Edkins S, Gwilliam R, Blackburn H, Bumpstead SJ, Dronov S, Gillman M, Gray E, Hammond N, Jayakumar A, McCann OT, Liddle J, Perez ML, Potter SC, Ravindrarajah R, Ricketts M, Waller M, Weston P, Widaa S, Whittaker P, Deloukas P, Peltonen L, Mathew CG, Blackwell JM, Brown MA, Corvin A, McCarthy MI, Spencer CC, Attwood AP, Stephens J, Sambrook J, Ouwehand WH, McArdle WL, Ring SM, Strachan DP. Genome-wide association study of ulcerative colitis identifies three new susceptibility loci, including the HNF4A region. Nat Genet 2009; 41: 1330-1334 [PMID: 19915572 DOI: 10.1038/ng.483]
- 56 Houlston RS, Cheadle J, Dobbins SE, Tenesa A, Jones AM, Howarth K, Spain SL, Broderick P, Domingo E, Farrington S, Prendergast JG, Pittman AM, Theodoratou E, Smith CG, Olver B, Walther A, Barnetson RA, Churchman M, Jaeger EE, Penegar S, Barclay E, Martin L, Gorman M, Mager R, Johnstone E, Midgley R, Niittymäki I, Tuupanen S, Colley J, Idziaszczyk S, Thomas HJ, Lucassen AM, Evans DG, Maher ER, Maughan T, Dimas A, Dermitzakis E, Cazier JB, Aaltonen LA, Pharoah P, Kerr DJ, Carvajal-Carmona LG, Campbell H, Dunlop MG, Tomlinson IP. Meta-analysis of three genome-wide association studies identifies susceptibility loci for colorectal cancer at 1q41, 3q26.2, 12q13.13 and 20q13.33. *Nat Genet* 2010; **42**: 973-977 [PMID: 20972440 DOI: 10.1038/ng.670]
- 57 Ryan BM, Wolff RK, Valeri N, Khan M, Robinson D, Paone A, Bowman ED, Lundgreen A, Caan B, Potter J, Brown D, Croce C, Slattery ML, Harris CC. An analysis of genetic factors related to risk of inflammatory bowel disease and colon cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol* 2014; **38**: 583-590 [PMID: 25132422 DOI: 10.1016/ j.canep.2014.07.003]
- 58 Rosenberg DW, Giardina C, Tanaka T. Mouse models for the study of colon carcinogenesis. *Carcinogenesis* 2009; 30: 183-196 [PMID: 19037092 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgn267]
- 59 Jackson Laboratory. Available from: URL: http://www.jax.org/
- 60 Mizoguchi A. Animal models of inflammatory bowel disease. *Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci* 2012; 105: 263-320 [PMID: 22137435 DOI: 10.1016/B978-0-12-394596-9.00009-3]
- 61 Kanneganti M, Mino-Kenudson M, Mizoguchi E. Animal models of colitis-associated carcinogenesis. *J Biomed Biotechnol* 2011; 2011: 342637 [PMID: 21274454 DOI: 10.1155/2011/342637]
- 62 Westbrook AM, Szakmary A, Schiestl RH. Mechanisms of intestinal inflammation and development of associated cancers: lessons learned from mouse models. *Mutat Res* 2010; 705: 40-59 [PMID: 20298806 DOI: 10.1016/j.mrrev.2010.03.001]
- 63 **Paul G**, Khare V, Gasche C. Inflamed gut mucosa: downstream of interleukin-10. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2012; **42**: 95-109 [PMID:



21631466 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2011.02552.x]

- 64 Kühn R, Löhler J, Rennick D, Rajewsky K, Müller W. Interleukin-10-deficient mice develop chronic enterocolitis. *Cell* 1993; 75: 263-274 [PMID: 8402911]
- 65 Davidson NJ, Leach MW, Fort MM, Thompson-Snipes L, Kühn R, Müller W, Berg DJ, Rennick DM. T helper cell 1-type CD4+ T cells, but not B cells, mediate colitis in interleukin 10-deficient mice. J Exp Med 1996; 184: 241-251 [PMID: 8691138]
- 66 Berg DJ, Davidson N, Kühn R, Müller W, Menon S, Holland G, Thompson-Snipes L, Leach MW, Rennick D. Enterocolitis and colon cancer in interleukin-10-deficient mice are associated with aberrant cytokine production and CD4(+) TH1-like responses. J Clin Invest 1996; 98: 1010-1020 [PMID: 8770874]
- 67 Bristol IJ, Farmer MA, Cong Y, Zheng XX, Strom TB, Elson CO, Sundberg JP, Leiter EH. Heritable susceptibility for colitis in mice induced by IL-10 deficiency. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2000; 6: 290-302 [PMID: 11149562]
- 68 Rajagopalan G, Kudva YC, Sen MM, Marietta EV, Murali N, Nath K, Moore J, David CS. IL-10-deficiency unmasks unique immune system defects and reveals differential regulation of organspecific autoimmunity in non-obese diabetic mice. *Cytokine* 2006; 34: 85-95 [PMID: 16740391]
- 69 Arthur JC, Perez-Chanona E, Mühlbauer M, Tomkovich S, Uronis JM, Fan TJ, Campbell BJ, Abujamel T, Dogan B, Rogers AB, Rhodes JM, Stintzi A, Simpson KW, Hansen JJ, Keku TO, Fodor AA, Jobin C. Intestinal inflammation targets cancer-inducing activity of the microbiota. *Science* 2012; **338**: 120-123 [PMID: 22903521 DOI: 10.1126/science.1224820]
- 70 Tanaka T, Kohno H, Suzuki R, Yamada Y, Sugie S, Mori H. A novel inflammation-related mouse colon carcinogenesis model induced by azoxymethane and dextran sodium sulfate. *Cancer Sci* 2003; 94: 965-973 [PMID: 14611673]
- 71 Tanaka T. Development of an inflammation-associated colorectal cancer model and its application for research on carcinogenesis and chemoprevention. *Int J Inflam* 2012; 2012: 658786 [PMID: 22518340 DOI: 10.1155/2012/658786]
- 72 Okayasu I, Hatakeyama S, Yamada M, Ohkusa T, Inagaki Y, Nakaya R. A novel method in the induction of reliable experimental acute and chronic ulcerative colitis in mice. *Gastroenterology* 1990; 98: 694-702 [PMID: 1688816]
- 73 Kitajima S, Takuma S, Morimoto M. Histological analysis of murine colitis induced by dextran sulfate sodium of different molecular weights. *Exp Anim* 2000; 49: 9-15 [PMID: 10803356]
- 74 Clapper ML, Cooper HS, Chang WC. Dextran sulfate sodiuminduced colitis-associated neoplasia: a promising model for the development of chemopreventive interventions. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* 2007; 28: 1450-1459 [PMID: 17723178]
- 75 Okayasu I, Ohkusa T, Kajiura K, Kanno J, Sakamoto S. Promotion of colorectal neoplasia in experimental murine ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1996; **39**: 87-92 [PMID: 8881816]
- 76 Saud SM, Young MR, Jones-Hall YL, Ileva L, Evbuomwan MO, Wise J, Colburn NH, Kim YS, Bobe G. Chemopreventive activity of plant flavonoid isorhamnetin in colorectal cancer is mediated by oncogenic Src and β-catenin. *Cancer Res* 2013; **73**: 5473-5484 [PMID: 23824743 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-0525]
- 77 Suzuki R, Kohno H, Sugie S, Nakagama H, Tanaka T. Strain differences in the susceptibility to azoxymethane and dextran sodium sulfate-induced colon carcinogenesis in mice. *Carcinogenesis* 2006; 27: 162-169 [PMID: 16081511]
- 78 Van Der Kraak L, Meunier C, Turbide C, Jothy S, Gaboury L, Marcus V, Chang SY, Beauchemin N, Gros P. A two-locus system controls susceptibility to colitis-associated colon cancer in mice. *Oncotarget* 2010; 1: 436-446 [PMID: 21311099]
- 79 Barrett CW, Fingleton B, Williams A, Ning W, Fischer MA, Washington MK, Chaturvedi R, Wilson KT, Hiebert SW, Williams CS. MTGR1 is required for tumorigenesis in the murine AOM/DSS colitis-associated carcinoma model. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 1302-1312 [PMID: 21303973 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3317]
- 80 Gao Y, Li X, Yang M, Zhao Q, Liu X, Wang G, Lu X, Wu Q, Wu J, Yang Y, Yang Y, Zhang Y. Colitis-accelerated colorectal cancer and

metabolic dysregulation in a mouse model. *Carcinogenesis* 2013; **34**: 1861-1869 [PMID: 23615396 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgt135]

- 81 Li X, Gao Y, Yang M, Zhao Q, Wang G, Yang YM, Yang Y, Liu H, Zhang Y. Identification of gene expression changes from colitis to CRC in the mouse CAC model. *PLoS One* 2014; **9**: e95347 [PMID: 24743346 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0095347]
- 82 Beutler B, Du X, Xia Y. Precis on forward genetics in mice. *Nat Immunol* 2007; 8: 659-664 [PMID: 17579639]
- 83 Justice MJ, Siracusa LD, Stewart AF. Technical approaches for mouse models of human disease. *Dis Model Mech* 2011; 4: 305-310 [PMID: 21558063 DOI: 10.1242/dmm.000901]
- 84 Eisener-Dorman AF, Lawrence DA, Bolivar VJ. Cautionary insights on knockout mouse studies: the gene or not the gene? *Brain Behav Immun* 2009; 23: 318-324 [PMID: 18822367 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbi.2008.09.001]
- 85 Bouma G, Kaushiva A, Strober W. Experimental murine colitis is regulated by two genetic loci, including one on chromosome 11 that regulates IL-12 responses. *Gastroenterology* 2002; 123: 554-565 [PMID: 12145808]
- 86 Pizarro TT, Pastorelli L, Bamias G, Garg RR, Reuter BK, Mercado JR, Chieppa M, Arseneau KO, Ley K, Cominelli F. SAMP1/YitFc mouse strain: a spontaneous model of Crohn's disease-like ileitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2011; 17: 2566-2584 [PMID: 21557393]
- 87 **Borm ME**, He J, Kelsall B, Peña AS, Strober W, Bouma G. A major quantitative trait locus on mouse chromosome 3 is involved in disease susceptibility in different colitis models. *Gastroenterology* 2005; **128**: 74-85 [PMID: 15633125]
- 88 Boulard O, Kirchberger S, Royston DJ, Maloy KJ, Powrie FM. Identification of a genetic locus controlling bacteria-driven colitis and associated cancer through effects on innate inflammation. J Exp Med 2012; 209: 1309-1324 [PMID: 22734048 DOI: 10.1084/ jem.20120239]
- 89 Hillhouse AE, Myles MH, Taylor JF, Bryda EC, Franklin CL. Quantitative trait loci in a bacterially induced model of inflammatory bowel disease. *Mamm Genome* 2011; 22: 544-555 [PMID: 21717222 DOI: 10.1007/s00335-011-9343-5]
- 90 Esworthy RS, Aranda R, Martín MG, Doroshow JH, Binder SW, Chu FF. Mice with combined disruption of Gpx1 and Gpx2 genes have colitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2001; 281: G848-G855 [PMID: 11518697]
- 91 Esworthy RS, Kim BW, Larson GP, Yip ML, Smith DD, Li M, Chu FF. Colitis locus on chromosome 2 impacting the severity of early-onset disease in mice deficient in GPX1 and GPX2. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2011; 17: 1373-1386 [PMID: 20872835 DOI: 10.1002/ ibd.21479]
- 92 Mähler M, Most C, Schmidtke S, Sundberg JP, Li R, Hedrich HJ, Churchill GA. Genetics of colitis susceptibility in IL-10-deficient mice: backcross versus F2 results contrasted by principal component analysis. *Genomics* 2002; 80: 274-282 [PMID: 12213197]
- 93 Baran AA, Silverman KA, Zeskand J, Koratkar R, Palmer A, McCullen K, Curran WJ, Edmonston TB, Siracusa LD, Buchberg AM. The modifier of Min 2 (Mom2) locus: embryonic lethality of a mutation in the Atp5a1 gene suggests a novel mechanism of polyp suppression. *Genome Res* 2007; 17: 566-576 [PMID: 17387143]
- 94 Cormier RT, Bilger A, Lillich AJ, Halberg RB, Hong KH, Gould KA, Borenstein N, Lander ES, Dove WF. The Mom1AKR intestinal tumor resistance region consists of Pla2g2a and a locus distal to D4Mit64. *Oncogene* 2000; 19: 3182-3192 [PMID: 10918573]
- 95 Crist RC, Roth JJ, Lisanti MP, Siracusa LD, Buchberg AM. Identification of Mom12 and Mom13, two novel modifier loci of Apc (Min) -mediated intestinal tumorigenesis. *Cell Cycle* 2011; 10: 1092-1099 [PMID: 21386660]
- 96 Nnadi SC, Watson R, Innocent J, Gonye GE, Buchberg AM, Siracusa LD. Identification of five novel modifier loci of Apc(Min) harbored in the BXH14 recombinant inbred strain. *Carcinogenesis* 2012; **33**: 1589-1597 [PMID: 22637734 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/ bgs185]



- 97 Haines J, Johnson V, Pack K, Suraweera N, Slijepcevic P, Cabuy E, Coster M, Ilyas M, Wilding J, Sieber O, Bodmer W, Tomlinson I, Silver A. Genetic basis of variation in adenoma multiplicity in ApcMin/+ Mom1S mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2005; 102: 2868-2873 [PMID: 15710876]
- 98 Moen CJ, Groot PC, Hart AA, Snoek M, Demant P. Fine mapping of colon tumor susceptibility (Scc) genes in the mouse, different from the genes known to be somatically mutated in colon cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1996; 93: 1082-1086 [PMID: 8577718]
- 99 van Wezel T, Ruivenkamp CA, Stassen AP, Moen CJ, Demant P. Four new colon cancer susceptibility loci, Scc6 to Scc9 in the mouse. *Cancer Res* 1999; **59**: 4216-4218 [PMID: 10485458]
- 100 **van Wezel T**, Stassen AP, Moen CJ, Hart AA, van der Valk MA, Demant P. Gene interaction and single gene effects in colon tumour

susceptibility in mice. *Nat Genet* 1996; **14**: 468-470 [PMID: 8944029]

- 101 Ruivenkamp CA, Csikós T, Klous AM, van Wezel T, Demant P. Five new mouse susceptibility to colon cancer loci, Scc11-Scc15. Oncogene 2003; 22: 7258-7260 [PMID: 14562056]
- 102 Meunier C, Kwan T, Turbide C, Beauchemin N, Gros P. Genetic control of susceptibility to carcinogen-induced colorectal cancer in mice: the Ccs3 and Ccs5 loci regulate different aspects of tumorigenesis. *Cell Cycle* 2011; **10**: 1739-1749 [PMID: 21543896]
- 103 Benchimol EI, Fortinsky KJ, Gozdyra P, Van den Heuvel M, Van Limbergen J, Griffiths AM. Epidemiology of pediatric inflammatory bowel disease: a systematic review of international trends. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2011; 17: 423-439 [PMID: 20564651 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.21349]

P- Reviewer: Mosli MH S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11700 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11700-11708 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Transanal total mesorectal excision: A valid option for rectal cancer?

Nicolas C Buchs, Gary A Nicholson, Frederic Ris, Neil J Mortensen, Roel Hompes

Nicolas C Buchs, Gary A Nicholson, Neil J Mortensen, Roel Hompes, Department of Colorectal Surgery, Churchill Hospital, Oxford University Hospitals, OX3 7LE Oxford, United Kingdom

Nicolas C Buchs, Frederic Ris, Division of Visceral Surgery, Department of Surgery, University Hospitals of Geneva, 1211 Geneva, Switzerland

Gary A Nicholson, Neil J Mortensen, Nuffield Department of Surgical Science, University of Oxford, John Radcliffe Hospital, OX3 9DU Oxford, United Kingdom

Author contributions: Buchs NC and Hompes R designed the research; Buchs NC, Nicholson GA and Hompes R performed the research (acquisition of data); Buchs NC, Ris F, Mortensen NJ and Hompes R analyzed and interpreted the data; Buchs NC, Nicholson GA and Hompes R wrote the article; Nicholson GA, Ris F and Mortensen NJ revised the article; all authors gave their final approval.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Roel Hompes is a regular faculty member for TAMIS courses organized by Applied Medical. The other authors have no financial disclosure or conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Nicolas C Buchs, MD, Department of Colorectal Surgery, Churchill Hospital, Oxford University Hospitals, Old Road, OX3 7LE Oxford, United Kingdom. nicolas.c.buchs@hcuge.ch Telephone: +44-18-65741841 Fax: +44-18-65235857

Received: April 21, 2015 Peer-review started: April 22, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: July 21, 2015 Accepted: September 14, 2015 Article in press: September 14, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Low anterior resection can be a challenging operation, especially in obese male patients and in particular after radiotherapy. Transanal total mesorectal excision (TaTME) might offer technical advantages over laparoscopic or open approaches particularly for tumors in the distal third of the rectum. The aim of this article is to review the current experience with TaTME. The limits and future developments are also explored. Although the experience with TaTME is still limited, it might be a promising alternative to laparoscopic TME, especially for difficult cases where laparoscopy is too demanding. The preliminary data on complications and short-term oncological outcomes are good, but also emphasize the importance of careful patient selection. Finally, there is a need for large-scale trials focusing on long-term outcomes and oncological safety before widespread adoption can be recommended.

Key words: Transanal; Bottom up; Transanal minimally invasive surgery; Laparoscopy; Robotic; Outcomes; Rectal cancer; Total mesorectal excision

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The current literature regarding transanal total mesorectal excision of the rectum (TaTME) is presented. Outcomes are encouraging. TaTME might be a promising alternative to laparoscopic TME, especially for difficult cases where laparoscopy is too demanding. The limitations and future developments are explored.



Buchs NC, Nicholson GA, Ris F, Mortensen NJ, Hompes R. Transanal total mesorectal excision: A valid option for rectal cancer? *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11700-11708 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/ v21/i41/11700.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11700

INTRODUCTION

Rectal adenocarcinoma remains one of the most common cancers in developed countries^[1]. Its surgical management has evolved in parallel over the past century from open to minimally invasive surgery, then from local resection to total mesorectal excision (TME), and from abdominal to transanal approach.

The adoption of TME was a major step towards better oncological outcomes^[2], as were more precise definitions of distal and circumferential resection margins (CRM) and minimum number of harvested lymph nodes^[3]. Indeed, achieving a good quality of surgery is of paramount importance for rectal resection^[4]. The interest to develop better surgical techniques has therefore been continuously growing.

Whilst the safety of laparoscopy has been established in several randomized studies^[5-8], Low anterior resection (LAR) can be technically challenging, especially in obese male patients, and in particular after chemoradiotherapy due to scarring and distorsion of anatomical planes. The risk of positive margins has been reported to be significant after open or laparoscopic surgery, particularly for low and anterior rectal tumors^[5,9].

In addition, in challenging patients, difficulties in pelvic exposure and limitations of instrumentation can affect not only dissection but also the preservation of autonomic pelvic nerves and the achievement of a restorative procedure^[10]. These unsolved problems have led surgical innovators to explore the concept of laparoscopy for low rectal cancers. Whilst some groups have successfully employed the robotic approach to reduce these risks^[11,12], there remains a paucity of data regarding the superiority of robotics regarding the oncological outcomes thus far.

Based on this, the concept of "bottom-up" or transanal total mesorectal excision (TaTME) is attractive. Whilst not novel, TaTME has benefited from the previous experience with transabdominal-transanal (TATA) operation^[13-15]. Following the developments of naturally orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (NOTES), transanal endoscopic microsurgery (TEM) and transanal minimally invasive surgery (TAMIS), TaTME has been reported as feasible and safe in several large studies^[16-23]. However, the real oncological impact of this technique remains under scrutiny. The aim of this article is to analyse the current experience with TaTME. The limits and future developments are also explored.

TECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS

TaTME has been developed to overcome the inherent limits of standard approaches, either open or laparoscopic. Indeed, a laparoscopic LAR remains particularly challenging, notably regarding exposure, rectal dissection, and distal cross stapling of the rectum. Starting with dissection from the perineum seems to offer advantages, by avoiding distal cross stapling in a narrow pelvis. The use of laparoscopic staplers in this situation is difficult as multiple staple firings across the low rectum increase potential for anastomotic leak^[24].

As mentioned, the concept to start the dissection from the perineum is not new. Indeed, the TATA approach has proven feasible and safe for many years^[25]. However, the authors did not use either minimally invasive instruments or a platform for the transanal portion of the TATA procedure. TaTME might therefore have advantages in terms of vision and dissection due to utilisation of CO₂ for insufflation. Overall though, the global aims are the same, namely: to increase the sphincter-saving rate, to reduce positive margins, and to avoid low staple firing.

TaTME, like TATA, has the potential to define the radial and distal margins more clearly. This might be ideal in patients for whom a laparoscopic pelvic dissection is difficult (male, obese, preoperative radiotherapy, tumor located in the lower third of the rectum), carrying a risk of inadequate oncological clearance^[19]. With TaTME, distal margin is assessed precisely from the beginning of the procedure. It therefore has the potential to (1) improve resection quality, and therefore clinical outcomes; and (2) decrease the incidence of abdominoperineal resection (APR), thereby improving sphincter preservation rates^[26].

From a technical point of view, a transanal pursestring suture below the tumor ensures an adequate oncological distal margin will be achieved^[27]. This approach has the advantage of providing excellent visualization even in a narrow pelvis. It could facilitate the dissection of the Denonvilliers fascia minimizing injury to the prostate, seminal vesicles, or vagina. This is especially true in anterior tumors, as they have a high risk of positive CRM. It might also afford more precise autonomic nerve preservation^[18].

Currently, the majority of authors still use abdominal assistance. However, a purely transanal approach is feasible, as reported by several groups^[28-30]. A recent systematic review found 10% of groups using a purely NOTES approach^[16]. To illustrate, Chouillard *et al*^[29] performed 62.5% of their cases without abdominal assistance. However, if splenic flexure mobilization is required, abdominal assistance seems appropriate. It can be performed by single port also^[31]. The same is true for the creation of a difunctioning ileostomy^[32], which is better approached laparoscopically than

Baishideng®

Table 1 Transanal total mesorectal excision and peri-operative outcomes (case series with $n \neq 5$)						
Ref.	Number of patients	ORT	Conversion rate	Complications rate	LOS	Comment
Marks <i>et al</i> ^[25] , 2010	79	NA	2.5%	29.9%	5	TATA approach
Tuech <i>et al</i> ^[22] , 2015	56	270	7.3%	26%	10	-
Han <i>et al</i> ^[39] , 2013	34	151.6	0	6 leaks	9	13 with low rectal tumors, 15 with upper
						rectal tumors and 6 with sigmoid tumors.
Rouanet et al ^[21] , 2013	30	304	7%	Intraop: 10%	14	Difficult patients (male, high BMI, CRM
				Postop: 30%		threatened)
Muratore <i>et al</i> ^[20] , 2015	26	241	NA	26.9%	NA	-
Atallah <i>et al</i> ^[17] , 2014	20	243	NA	65%	4.5	-
Buchs et al ^[44] , 2015	20	315.3	15%	30%	7	3 benign cases
de Lacy <i>et al</i> ^[18] , 2013	20	234	0	20%	6.5	No readmission
Chouillard et al ^[29] , 2014	16	265	6.25%	18.8%	10.4%	-
Wolthuis <i>et al</i> ^[43] , 2014	14	148	18%	42.9%	8.8	No readmission
Knol <i>et al</i> ^[40] , 2015	10	235	0	10%	6	-
Velthuis et al ^[42] , 2013	5	175	0	40%	NA	-
Sylla <i>et al</i> ^[41] , 2013	5	274.6	0	60%	5.2	

BMI: Body mass index in kg/m²; ORT: Operative time in minutes; LOS: Length of stay in days; NA: Not available; TATA: Transabdominal-transanal.

transanally. In cases of abdominal assistance, the TaTME technique allows for working simultaneously both from above and below. The operation is then performed in the lithotomy position utilizing a team approach (either metachronously or synchronously). This can have at least one advantage, namely a shorter operating time^[19].

The TaTME approach allows for exteriorization of the specimen transanally. However, transanal extraction of the surgical specimen en bloc may not always be possible, particularly in patients with a narrow, deep pelvis, bulky mesentery, and constraints imposed by other pelvic viscera, such as prostatic hypertrophy^[33]. When possible, transanal extraction avoids large abdominal extraction incisions and their associated potential complications. A wound protector is advised to minimize the risk of tumor spillage.

INITIAL EXPERIENCE

The use of minimally invasive instruments and new platforms was inspired by NOTES and TEM/TAMIS. The first experience demonstrated in cadaveric models starting in 2007 by Whiteford *et al*^[34] was soon followed by others^[35,36]. These authors demonstrated the feasibility of the concept, and recognized the critical steps for this procedure. Three years later, the first human clinical case was published^[37]. Although the case was well selected (a female with low BMI and a mid-rectum tumor), the proof of concept was established, confirmed shortly thereafter by several case reports and small case series^[28,30,38]. More recently, larger series have been published (Table $1)^{[17,18,20-22,25,29,39-44]}$, confirming their initial experience.

To illustrate, Tuech et al^[22] recently published a multicentre study, regrouping 56 TaTME patients. They reported very good short-term (Table 1) and pathological outcomes (Table 2). Interestingly, they also reported their oncological outcomes. They found

a local recurrence rate of 1.7% at 24 mo. For their entire series, the overall survival rate was 96.4% after a median follow-up of 29 mo. The estimated 5-year disease-free survival rate was 94.2%. Similar oncological findings were reported by Muratore et al^[20]. These results compared favorably to large TATA series^[25].

In another large published series, Rouanet *et al*^[21] reported encouraging outcomes in difficult patients (male, 54% overweight or obese, 83.3% CRM threatened according to preoperative MRI, 96.7% with neoadjuvant treatment). Despite this challenging and unfavourable population, they showed good peri-operative and pathological outcomes. Of note, two cases of urethral injury were observed at the beginning of the experience, emphasizing the need for a significant learning curve and great caution when performing dissection anteriorly. Finally, the overall survival and disease-free survival rates were 80.5% and 88.9% at 24 mo, in a high-risk population.

When assessing a new surgical technique for rectal cancer, the pathological outcomes are of paramount importance. A good quality TME specimen is essential, as it remains an independent risk factor for local recurrence^[45]. The majority of authors using TaTME have reported excellent specimen quality and adequate margins (Table 2).

It is quite clear that TaTME, regardless of the specific equipment utilized, the performance of a sequential or synchronous technique, the height of the tumor, or the use of neoadjuvant therapy, seems to influence the ability to achieve a complete or nearcomplete TME^[4], as confirmed in recent systematic reviews^[3,16].

COMPARISON TO STANDARD TME

A logical next step was the comparison to standard approaches. Recently, several studies evaluating

Table 2	Transanal total mesorecta	excision and pa	thological outcomes	(case series with $n \ge 5$)
---------	---------------------------	-----------------	---------------------	-------------------------------

Ref.	TME quality	Positive CRM	Distal margins	LN
Marks et al ^[25]	NA	6.3%	1.9 cm	11.4
Tuech et al ^[22]	84% intact and 16% nearly intact	5.4%	1 cm	12
Han et al ^[39]	NA	0%	2.43	12.9
Rouanet et al ^[21]	100% good	13.3%	0.9 cm	13
Muratore <i>et al</i> ^[20]	88.5% complete	0%	1.9 cm	10
Atallah et al ^[17]	89.5% complete or nearly complete	5%	5% positive	22.5
Buchs et al ^[44]	94.1% intact and 5.9% nearly intact	5.9%	2.14 cm	23.2
De Lacy <i>et al</i> ^[18]	100% satisfactory	0%	2.6 cm	15.9
Chouillard et al ^[29]	100% intact	0%	3.6 cm	21
Wolthuis <i>et al</i> ^[43]	NA	NA	NA	NA
Knol <i>et al</i> ^[40]	90% intact	0%	1.94 cm	10.5
Velthuis et al ^[42]	100% intact	0%	0 positive	12
Sylla et al ^[41]	100% intact	0%	0 positive	33

TME: Total mesorectal excision; CRM: Circumferential resection margins; LN: Lymph nodes; NA: Not available.

Table 3 Comparative studies and peri-operative outcomes						
Ref.	Number of patients	ORT	Conversion rate	Complications rate	LOS	Readmission
Denost <i>et al</i> ^[46] , 2014	50 lap TME	263	10%	44%	8	NR
	50 Perineal TaTME ¹	240	4%	32%	7	
Fernandez-Hevia et al ^[19] , 2015	37 lap TME	252	0	51%	9	22%
	37 TaTME	215	0	32%	6.8	6%
Velthuis <i>et al</i> ^[23] , 2014	25 lap TME 25 TaTME	NR	NR	NR	NR	NR

¹Perineal dissection. No use of laparoscopic instruments. Lap: Laparoscopy; TaTME: Transanal total mesorectal excision; ORT: Operative time in minutes; LOS: Length of stay in days; NR: Not reported.

Table 4 Comparative studies and pathological outcomes						
Ref.	Group	TME quality	Positive CRM	Distal margins	LN	
Denost et al ^[46]	Lap TME	62% complete	18%	1 cm	17	
	Perineal TaTME ¹	70% complete	4%	1 cm	17	
Fernandez-Hevia et al ^[19]	Lap TME	94.6% complete	0	1.7 cm	14.7	
	TaTME	91.9% complete	0	2.8 cm	14.3	
Velthuis et al ^[23]	Lap TME	72% complete	8%	2.5 cm	13	
	TaTME	96% complete	4%	2.3 cm	14	

¹Perineal dissection. No use of laparoscopic instruments. Lap: Laparoscopy; TaTME: Transanal total mesorectal excision; CRM: Circumferential resection margins; LN: Lymph nodes.

TaTME in comparison to laparoscopic TME have been published (Tables 3 and 4).

Lately, Denost *et al*^[46] published a randomized trial, comparing standard laparoscopic TME with perineal transanal TME for low rectal cancer (< 6 cm from the anal verge). In contrast to other groups, they performed the perineal dissection using traditional instruments rather than laparoscopic instruments. While they recognized that TEM equipment was an option, they did not need special platforms. Although it was not sensu stricto a TaTME, this experience confirmed the perineum has some advantages. They showed that the positive CRM rate was reduced in the perineal group (4% *vs* 18% for standard TME; P = 0.025). After multivariate analysis, the abdominal

dissection was the only independent factor of positive CRM. Furthermore, the quality of the TME specimen was similar in both groups. In addition, the rate of anastomotic leakage (2% vs 10%), the operative time (240 min vs 263 min) and the conversion rate (4% vs 10%) were decreased in the perineal group compared with the abdominal group. These differences did not reach the level of statistical significance.

In a recent case-matched series, Fernández-Hevia *et al*^[19] proffered interesting results. They compared 37 laparoscopic TME resections with 37 transanal endoscopic TME resections. Overall they showed better short-term outcomes following TaTME, with a shorter operative time (minus 37 min; P < 0.01), a shorter hospital stay (minus 2.2 d; P = 0.1), and less readmission (6% *vs* 22% for standard TME; P

Table 5 Robotic transanal total mesorectal excision					
Ref.	Number of patients	ORT	Complications	LOS	Comments
Huscher <i>et al</i> ^[51] , 2015	7	165.7	1 rectal bleeding, requiring blood transfusion	4.8	Negative margins, 6 complete and one nearly complete TME
Gomez Ruiz et al ^[50] , 2015	5	398	1 anastomotic leak	6	Negative margins, complete TME
Atallah et al ^[48] , 2014	3	376	Pulmonary embolism, stoma high output	4.3	All complete or nearly complete TME. Negative margins
Atallah <i>et al</i> ^[49] , 2013	1	381	0	3	Negative margins, nearly complete TME
Verheijen et al ^[52] , 2014	1	205	0	3	Negative margins, complete TME

ORT: Operative time in minutes; LOS: Length of stay in days.

= 0.03). The TaTME group tended to present less complications as well (32% vs 51%), although this did not reach statistical significance (P = 0.16). Regarding anastomotic leak, there was a trend in favour of TaTME group (5% vs 11%, P = 0.39). Finally, with the exception of a longer distal margin (overall + 1.1 cm; P < 0.01), the transanal group showed similar pathological data.

In further case-matched study, Velthuis *et al*^[23] focused on pathological outcomes. They showed some advantages for the TaTME approach with 96% of patients having a complete TME specimen, while in the laparoscopic group, only 72% presented an intact specimen (P < 0.05). The difference is even more obvious when considering abdominoperineal excision (83% *vs* 33%). There were less positive CRMs in the TaTME group (4% *vs* 8%), although the difference was not statistically significant.

Overall achievement of oncological resection principles is confirmed by an identical number of lymph nodes harvested in both groups and by similar, if not better, R0 rate after TaTME (Table 4). The same is reported for the quality of TME. Better short-term outcomes might also be expected. So far however, the differences have not reached statistical significance. This could be accounted for by small sample sizes. Nonetheless, these results are promising and should motivate further research.

ROLE OF ROBOTICS

One feature robotic technology offers the surgeon is a 3-dimensional (3D) view. It is thought that this could provide advantages in terms of more accuracy during dissection. Others have also reported the use of 3D laparoscopic camera with success^[19]. However, beyond the quality of vision, the interest of robotics is more associated with the manoeuvrability of the instruments and the stability of the platform. After initial successful cadaveric experience^[47], published data regarding the clinical use of robotics for TaTME are encouraging albeit limited (Table 5)^[48-52]. Of note, the use of robotic technology in this situation might restrict the possibility to work simultaneously from the abdomen and the perineum (concept of a two-team approach), which

might have been a source of time saving. Regarding this experience, the feasibility has been established. Although the number of patients remains limited, the safety seems to be similar as standard TaTME. Real advantages are still hypothetical but robotic technology might help to overcome the steep learning curve, which seems to be associated with TaTME. New singlesite surgery platforms are awaited. They may facilitate docking and transanal access^[53].

LIMITS AND FUTHER DEVELOPMENTS

New technique, new complications?

When any new surgical technique is adopted, safety is of paramount importance. Whilst an increase in complication rates could be anticipated at the beginning of the learning curve, the global safety has to be guaranteed. However, as it was previously shown for other procedures or technique^[54,55], the risk of encountering new or unexpected types of complications is real. Whilst the safety profile of TaTME seems at least similar to the standard approach, the risk of local abscess or collection formation needs to be emphasized. Indeed, Velthuis et al^[56] found a positive pelvic culture in 39% of patients during TaTME. Of these, four (44%) developed presacral abscesses. The remainder of the cultures were negative with none of these patients developing infectious complications. On the other hand, pelvic collection (or anastomotic leak) does not seem to be over-reported in the current literature. Meticulous washout is therefore advocated before and during the procedure, especially before the rectotomy.

One of the most common complications reported was urinary retention and transient urinary dysfunction. Sylla *et al*^[41] found 2 patients with urinary dysfunction (40% in their pilot study). Urodynamic testing one month postoperatively demonstrated minimal detrusor activity consistent with a neurogenic bladder. These data were confirmed on a smaller scale by Tuech *et al*^[22]; 5 patients presented transient urinary dysfunction (8.9%). This was corrected at 3 mo. On the other hand, in their randomized study, Denost *et al*^[46] did not find any statistical differences between perineal and abdominal dissection in terms

of urological complications (6% vs 10%, P = 0.715). It is therefore worthwhile mentioning the risk of urethral lesions^[21] as TaTME may result in an increased incidence of urethral injury, especially at the level of the post-prostatic urethra and particularly in the setting of anterior tumors, and prior pelvic irradiation^[26]. It is worthwhile mentioning that this complication rarely, if ever, occurs for standard TME.

Finally, pneumopelvis is worthy of mention, as an aid during dissection. Atallah^[26] has noted that CO₂ might also show areolar planes beyond the scope of dissection thus leading the surgeon astray. This could occur in two distinct areas: (1) laterally, at the level of the mid rectum; and (2) posteriorly, at the level of the mid and upper rectum, placing the operating surgeon in a plane that is "too deep", thereby entering the presacral space. Going off plane can result in inadvertent injury to both pelvic sidewall autonomic nerves and the sacral venous plexus posteriorly, resulting in haemorrhage^[26].

Oncological outcomes

Oncological outcomes for TaTME are scarcely reported. Preliminary data seem encouraging though. Indeed, in one of the largest series of 56 consecutive patients, Tuech *et al*^[22] found a local recurrence rate of 1.7% at 24 mo. After a median follow-up of 29 mo, the overall survival rate was 96.4%. The estimated 5-year disease-free survival rate was 94.2%. These results were substantiated by Muratore *et al*^[20], showing an overall survival and disease-free rate of 92.3% after a mean follow up of 21 mo. In addition, they did not report any local recurrence. Even when assessing high-risk patients, Rouanet *et al*^[21] found an overall survival and disease-free survival rate of 80.5% and 88.9% at 24 mo respectively.

A word of caution though: the risk of poor outcomes should be mentioned, especially when dealing with locally advanced tumors. In their series, Rouanet *et al*^[21] have dealt with 23% of patients presenting an initial T4 tumor. In these circumstances, there is a significant risk of worse pathological and oncological outcomes. The most recent studies^[19,44,46] have reported a low rate of preoperative T4 patients. For these challenging patients, it is still not clear which approach is the most appropriate.

Finally, long-term follow-up is required before drawing definitive conclusions regarding the oncological safety of TaTME. Preliminary data are promising though, and at least as good as the standard approach^[8,57].

Functional outcomes

In tandem with oncological safety, the issue of functional outcomes should be addressed. Poor function can be attributed to a combination of factors: the increased rate of coloanal anastomosis, partial sacrifice of the internal anal sphincter, and the anal stretch during TaTME. To date, functional outcomes have been poorly investigated but TME experience may yield some clues. Indeed, at least one third of the TME patients might present some degree of temporary incontinence^[58]. On the other hand, the extrapolation of these results to TaTME is hypothetical, especially in a population where the rectum has been removed.

Rouanet *et al*⁽²¹⁾ showed that at 12 mo after stoma closure, 40% of patients were fully continent, 15% reported incontinence to liquids, 35% to gas, and 25% had stool fragmentation. Atallah *et al*⁽¹⁷⁾ confirmed these results and showed that most of the patients had mild fecal incontinence 8 wk after ileostomy closure. Only one patient presented a life-style-limiting incontinence. In their large multicenter study, Tuech *et al*⁽²²⁾ found 3 patients (5.7%) requiring definitive colostomy because of severe fecal incontinence after inter-sphincteric resection with coloanal anastomosis. In addition, 28% of their studied group reported stool fragmentation and difficult evacuation.

Finally, in sexually active patients, this French group found 66.6% patients with unchanged ejaculation and 11.2% with failure to ejaculate. Impotence was reported in 11.2% of males^[22]. These data are in accordance with the standard approach^[59,60].

What next?

While promising, it is imperative to raise a note of caution: clearly, only high-volume centres with technically adept, minimally invasive surgeons can produce these results^[4]. There is a need to continue to develop and collaborate in an international registry, collecting relevant and high quality data on transanal rectal resection surgery for benign and malignant pathology. This will allow for safe and responsible introduction of a new technology. It may also be a driver for further research and multicentre studies^[10]. Recently, the TaTME registry was launched. It is a voluntary database with online access through the LOREC (Low Rectal Cancer Development Program) portal (http://www.lorec.nhs.uk)^[10].

Currently, the main open questions can be categorized as follow: (1) How to overcome the technical limitations? (2) Who are the best candidates (selection criteria)? (3) What are the long-term outcomes (oncological and functional)? (4) How to teach this technique? (5) What are the pre-requisite skills for the surgeon? What is the learning curve? (6) What are the associated costs? and (7) Should everyone be doing it (*i.e.*, is there a minimum case volume)?

From a technical point of view, the current platforms are not ideal and relatively unstable. The introduction of Airseal (SurgiQuest) might help to overcome two technical problems: (1) excessive plumes of smoke which obscure the operative field of view; and (2) "bellowing" or collapse and re-expansion of the pelvis with the cycling of $CO_2^{[26]}$. The experience with TAMIS was encouraging, allowing maintenance of a stable pneumopelvis^[61]. However, this technology has a cost and no comparative studies are currently available de-



monstrating clear objective advantages over standard platforms.

As for laparoscopic LAR, the assessment of CRM is still challenging during TaTME. Developments of intra-operative navigation and augmented reality are both new and interesting fields. Recently, stereotactic navigation has been tested for TaTME^[62], to ensure R0 resection. This might be particularly relevant for locally advanced tumors. The accuracy was reported to be ± 4 mm. This technology seems to have potential, especially when applied to pelvic and fixed abdominal organs^[63], as it was reported for liver surgery^[64,65].

A fully NOTES procedure might be the final step. It has already been reported as feasible and safe by others^[28-30]. The main technical advantage of NOTES is the absence of abdominal scars, conferring a cosmetic benefit. In addition, a reduction in pain and incision-related complications might be expected too. This said, the splenic flexure mobilization and the stoma formation are probably best performed by an abdominal approach.

The question of selection criteria is probably the most crucial and will continue to animate debate. Even in very difficult patients, Rouanet *et al*^[21] showed comparable results. Although the risk of positive CRM was slightly higher than expected (13.3%), it is worthwhile noting that they are still comparable to previous data (COLOR II study: 9%-22%)^[5,8].

According to Atallah, the best suited surgical candidates are those^[33]: (1) considered difficult to approach from above; and (2) who have a distal rectal tumor, and who are not candidates for local excision.

Several local anatomical and pathological factors may also favour TaTME. These include male gender, locally advanced rectal cancer, tumors in the distal third of rectum, narrow and/or deep pelvis, visceral obesity, prostatic hypertrophy, large tumor diameter, and distorted tissue planes due to neoadjuvant radiotherapy^[33]. On the other hand, at least at the beginning of the experience, a locally advanced tumor should be avoided.

Of note, this technique can also be utilized for benign disease, particularly at the beginning of the learning curve. Examples include completion proctectomy for ulcerative colitis or complicated rectovaginal fistulae.

As mentioned, long-term (oncological and functional) outcomes are awaited. There remains little information regarding the ileostomy closure rate and the occurrence of late anastomotic strictures^[16]. In addition, while preliminary experience of TaTME in comparison to standard LAR is promising, data remains scarce. There is still a clear need for an RCT, and more multicenter series. Again, the need for an international registry is reiterating.

There is definitively a learning curve. It may be steep. Whilst extensive experience with TEM/TAMIS and LAR is a prerequisite, there are no data evaluating this learning curve so far. As for robotic surgery^[66],

there is a gap between the will to teach a specific technique and the practical aspects to integrate this new training in the curriculum. Many advocate animal and/or cadaveric training prior to attempting the procedure^[16]. Dedicated courses need to be developed. Our preliminary experience with hands on cadaver courses has been encouraging, allowing trainees to perform several successful TaTMEs. Finally, mentoring might also form part of the curriculum.

The cost effectiveness of this new technique is unknown. The direct costs might be higher than the standard approach for variety of reasons: a 2-team procedure requires more staff, more equipment, and personnel familiar with (and trained to use) new devices. However, if the short- then long-term outcomes are confirmed to be better after TaTME, the indirect costs could be in favour of TaTME. This assertion currently remains hypothetical requiring larger dedicated studies.

CONCLUSION

Although the experience with TaTME remains limited, it presents a promising alternative to laparoscopic TME, especially for difficult cases where laparoscopy is too demanding. The preliminary data on complications and short-term oncological outcomes are good. They also emphasize the importance of careful patient selection. Finally, there is a need for large-scale trials focusing on long-term outcomes and oncological safety, before widespread adoption can be recommended.

REFERENCES

- 1 Cancer Statistics: Colorectal Cancer. Available from: URL: http:// www.isdscotland.org/Health-Topics/Cancer/Cancer-Statistics/ Colorectal/#rectum
- 2 van Gijn W, Marijnen CA, Nagtegaal ID, Kranenbarg EM, Putter H, Wiggers T, Rutten HJ, Påhlman L, Glimelius B, van de Velde CJ; Dutch Colorectal Cancer Group. Preoperative radiotherapy combined with total mesorectal excision for resectable rectal cancer: 12-year follow-up of the multicentre, randomised controlled TME trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2011; **12**: 575-582 [PMID: 21596621 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70097-3]
- 3 Emhoff IA, Lee GC, Sylla P. Transanal colorectal resection using natural orifice translumenal endoscopic surgery (NOTES). *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 1: 29-42 [PMID: 24033375 DOI: 10.1111/ den.12157]
- 4 Wexner SD, Berho M. Transanal total mesorectal excision of rectal carcinoma: evidence to learn and adopt the technique. *Ann Surg* 2015; 261: 234-236 [PMID: 25565121 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.00000000000886]
- 5 van der Pas MH, Haglind E, Cuesta MA, Fürst A, Lacy AM, Hop WC, Bonjer HJ; COlorectal cancer Laparoscopic or Open Resection II (COLOR II) Study Group. Laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer (COLOR II): short-term outcomes of a randomised, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2013; 14: 210-218 [PMID: 23395398 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70016-0]
- 6 Ng SS, Lee JF, Yiu RY, Li JC, Hon SS, Mak TW, Leung WW, Leung KL. Long-term oncologic outcomes of laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer: a pooled analysis of 3 randomized controlled trials. *Ann Surg* 2014; 259: 139-147 [PMID: 23598381 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31828fe119]



- 7 Kang SB, Park JW, Jeong SY, Nam BH, Choi HS, Kim DW, Lim SB, Lee TG, Kim DY, Kim JS, Chang HJ, Lee HS, Kim SY, Jung KH, Hong YS, Kim JH, Sohn DK, Kim DH, Oh JH. Open versus laparoscopic surgery for mid or low rectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (COREAN trial): short-term outcomes of an open-label randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2010; 11: 637-645 [PMID: 20610322 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70131-5]
- 8 Bonjer HJ, Deijen CL, Abis GA, Cuesta MA, van der Pas MH, de Lange-de Klerk ES, Lacy AM, Bemelman WA, Andersson J, Angenete E, Rosenberg J, Fuerst A, Haglind E; COLOR II Study Group. A randomized trial of laparoscopic versus open surgery for rectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2015; **372**: 1324-1332 [PMID: 25830422 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1414882]
- 9 MERCURY II Study Group. Prospective Validation of a Low Rectal Cancer Magnetic Resonance Imaging Staging System and Development of a Local Recurrence Risk Stratification Model: The MERCURY II Study. Ann Surg 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25822672 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.000000000001193]
- 10 Hompes R, Arnold S, Warusavitarne J. Towards the safe introduction of transanal total mesorectal excision: the role of a clinical registry. *Colorectal Dis* 2014; 16: 498-501 [PMID: 24806149 DOI: 10.1111/ codi.12661]
- 11 Baik SH, Ko YT, Kang CM, Lee WJ, Kim NK, Sohn SK, Chi HS, Cho CH. Robotic tumor-specific mesorectal excision of rectal cancer: short-term outcome of a pilot randomized trial. *Surg Endosc* 2008; 22: 1601-1608 [PMID: 18270772 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-9752-z]
- 12 Halabi WJ, Kang CY, Jafari MD, Nguyen VQ, Carmichael JC, Mills S, Stamos MJ, Pigazzi A. Robotic-assisted colorectal surgery in the United States: a nationwide analysis of trends and outcomes. *World J Surg* 2013; 37: 2782-2790 [PMID: 23564216 DOI: 10.1007/ s00268-013-2024-7]
- 13 Ramos JR. Laparoscopic very low anterior resection and coloanal anastomosis using the pull-through technique. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1995; 38: 1217-1219 [PMID: 7587768]
- 14 Watanabe M, Teramoto T, Hasegawa H, Kitajima M. Laparoscopic ultralow anterior resection combined with per anum intersphincteric rectal dissection for lower rectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2000; 43: S94-S97 [PMID: 11052484]
- 15 Marks GJ, Marks JH, Mohiuddin M, Brady L. Radical Sphincter preservation surgery with coloanal anastomosis following highdose external irradiation for the very low lying rectal cancer. *Recent Results Cancer Res* 1998; 146: 161-174 [PMID: 9670259]
- 16 Araujo SE, Crawshaw B, Mendes CR, Delaney CP. Transanal total mesorectal excision: a systematic review of the experimental and clinical evidence. *Tech Coloproctol* 2015; 19: 69-82 [PMID: 25380741 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-014-1233-x]
- 17 Atallah S, Martin-Perez B, Albert M, deBeche-Adams T, Nassif G, Hunter L, Larach S. Transanal minimally invasive surgery for total mesorectal excision (TAMIS-TME): results and experience with the first 20 patients undergoing curative-intent rectal cancer surgery at a single institution. *Tech Coloproctol* 2014; 18: 473-480 [PMID: 24272607 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-013-1095-7]
- 18 de Lacy AM, Rattner DW, Adelsdorfer C, Tasende MM, Fernández M, Delgado S, Sylla P, Martínez-Palli G. Transanal natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery (NOTES) rectal resection: "down-to-up" total mesorectal excision (TME)--short-term outcomes in the first 20 cases. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 3165-3172 [PMID: 23519489 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2872-0]
- 19 Fernández-Hevia M, Delgado S, Castells A, Tasende M, Momblan D, Díaz del Gobbo G, DeLacy B, Balust J, Lacy AM. Transanal total mesorectal excision in rectal cancer: short-term outcomes in comparison with laparoscopic surgery. *Ann Surg* 2015; 261: 221-227 [PMID: 25185463 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000000865]
- 20 Muratore A, Mellano A, Marsanic P, De Simone M. Transanal total mesorectal excision (taTME) for cancer located in the lower rectum: short- and mid-term results. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2015; **41**: 478-483 [PMID: 25633642 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2015.01.009]
- 21 Rouanet P, Mourregot A, Azar CC, Carrere S, Gutowski M, Quenet F, Saint-Aubert B, Colombo PE. Transanal endoscopic proctectomy: an innovative procedure for difficult resection of rectal tumors in men

with narrow pelvis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2013; **56**: 408-415 [PMID: 23478607 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e3182756fa0]

- 22 Tuech JJ, Karoui M, Lelong B, De Chaisemartin C, Bridoux V, Manceau G, Delpero JR, Hanoun L, Michot F. A step toward NOTES total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: endoscopic transanal proctectomy. *Ann Surg* 2015; 261: 228-233 [PMID: 25361216 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0000000000994]
- 23 Velthuis S, Nieuwenhuis DH, Ruijter TE, Cuesta MA, Bonjer HJ, Sietses C. Transanal versus traditional laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for rectal carcinoma. *Surg Endosc* 2014; 28: 3494-3499 [PMID: 24972923 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3636-1]
- 24 Ito M, Sugito M, Kobayashi A, Nishizawa Y, Tsunoda Y, Saito N. Relationship between multiple numbers of stapler firings during rectal division and anastomotic leakage after laparoscopic rectal resection. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2008; 23: 703-707 [PMID: 18379795 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-008-0470-8]
- 25 Marks J, Mizrahi B, Dalane S, Nweze I, Marks G. Laparoscopic transanal abdominal transanal resection with sphincter preservation for rectal cancer in the distal 3 cm of the rectum after neoadjuvant therapy. *Surg Endosc* 2010; 24: 2700-2707 [PMID: 20414681 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1028-8]
- 26 Atallah S. Transanal total mesorectal excision: full steam ahead. Tech Coloproctol 2015; 19: 57-61 [PMID: 25560966 DOI: 10.1007/ s10151-014-1254-5]
- 27 Hompes R, Guy R, Jones O, Lindsey I, Mortensen N, Cunningham C. Transanal total mesorectal excision with a side-to-end stapled anastomosis a video vignette. *Colorectal Dis* 2014; 16: 567 [PMID: 24801986 DOI: 10.1111/codi.12660]
- 28 Leroy J, Barry BD, Melani A, Mutter D, Marescaux J. No-scar transanal total mesorectal excision: the last step to pure NOTES for colorectal surgery. *JAMA Surg* 2013; 148: 226-30; discussion 231 [PMID: 23682369]
- 29 Chouillard E, Chahine E, Khoury G, Vinson-Bonnet B, Gumbs A, Azoulay D, Abdalla E. NOTES total mesorectal excision (TME) for patients with rectal neoplasia: a preliminary experience. *Surg Endosc* 2014; 28: 3150-3157 [PMID: 24879139 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3573-z]
- 30 Zhang H, Zhang YS, Jin XW, Li MZ, Fan JS, Yang ZH. Transanal single-port laparoscopic total mesorectal excision in the treatment of rectal cancer. *Tech Coloproctol* 2013; 17: 117-123 [PMID: 22936590 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-012-0882-x]
- 31 Dumont F, Goéré D, Honoré C, Elias D. Transanal endoscopic total mesorectal excision combined with single-port laparoscopy. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2012; 55: 996-1001 [PMID: 22874608 DOI: 10.1097/ DCR.0b013e318260d3a0]
- 32 Atallah S. Transanal minimally invasive surgery for total mesorectal excision. *Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol* 2014; 23: 10-16 [PMID: 23992386 DOI: 10.3109/13645706.2013.833118]
- 33 Atallah S, Albert M, DeBeche-Adams T, Nassif G, Polavarapu H, Larach S. Transanal minimally invasive surgery for total mesorectal excision (TAMIS-TME): a stepwise description of the surgical technique with video demonstration. *Tech Coloproctol* 2013; 17: 321-325 [PMID: 23377536 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-012-0971-x]
- 34 Whiteford MH, Denk PM, Swanström LL. Feasibility of radical sigmoid colectomy performed as natural orifice translumenal endoscopic surgery (NOTES) using transanal endoscopic microsurgery. *Surg Endosc* 2007; 21: 1870-1874 [PMID: 17705068 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-007-9552-x]
- 35 Telem DA, Han KS, Kim MC, Ajari I, Sohn DK, Woods K, Kapur V, Sbeih MA, Perretta S, Rattner DW, Sylla P. Transanal rectosigmoid resection via natural orifice translumenal endoscopic surgery (NOTES) with total mesorectal excision in a large human cadaver series. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 74-80 [PMID: 22752277 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2409-y]
- 36 McLemore EC, Coker AM, Devaraj B, Chakedis J, Maawy A, Inui T, Talamini MA, Horgan S, Peterson MR, Sylla P, Ramamoorthy S. TAMIS-assisted laparoscopic low anterior resection with total mesorectal excision in a cadaveric series. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 3478-3484 [PMID: 23494511 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2889-4]
- 37 **Sylla P**, Rattner DW, Delgado S, Lacy AM. NOTES transanal rectal cancer resection using transanal endoscopic microsurgery and



laparoscopic assistance. *Surg Endosc* 2010; **24**: 1205-1210 [PMID: 20186432 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-0965-6]

- 38 Tuech JJ, Bridoux V, Kianifard B, Schwarz L, Tsilividis B, Huet E, Michot F. Natural orifice total mesorectal excision using transanal port and laparoscopic assistance. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2011; 37: 334-335 [PMID: 21266304 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2010.12.016]
- 39 Han Y, He YG, Zhang HB, Lv KZ, Zhang YJ, Lin MB, Yin L. Total laparoscopic sigmoid and rectal surgery in combination with transanal endoscopic microsurgery: a preliminary evaluation in China. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 518-524 [PMID: 22806529 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2471-5]
- 40 Knol JJ, D'Hondt M, Souverijns G, Heald B, Vangertruyden G. Transanal endoscopic total mesorectal excision: technical aspects of approaching the mesorectal plane from below--a preliminary report. *Tech Coloproctol* 2015; 19: 221-229 [PMID: 25702172 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-015-1275-8]
- 41 Sylla P, Bordeianou LG, Berger D, Han KS, Lauwers GY, Sahani DV, Sbeih MA, Lacy AM, Rattner DW. A pilot study of natural orifice transanal endoscopic total mesorectal excision with laparoscopic assistance for rectal cancer. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 3396-3405 [PMID: 23572214 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-2922-7]
- 42 Velthuis S, van den Boezem PB, van der Peet DL, Cuesta MA, Sietses C. Feasibility study of transanal total mesorectal excision. Br J Surg 2013; 100: 828-831; discussion 831 [PMID: 23440708 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.9069]
- 43 Wolthuis AM, de Buck van Overstraeten A, D'Hoore A. Dynamic article: transanal rectal excision: a pilot study. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2014; 57: 105-109 [PMID: 24316953 DOI: 10.1097/ DCR.000000000000008]
- 44 Buchs NC, Nicholson GA, Yeung T, Mortensen NJ, Cunningham C, Jones OM, Guy R, Hompes R. Transanal rectal resection: an initial experience of 20 cases. *Colorectal Dis* 2015; In press
- 45 Nagtegaal ID, van de Velde CJ, van der Worp E, Kapiteijn E, Quirke P, van Krieken JH. Macroscopic evaluation of rectal cancer resection specimen: clinical significance of the pathologist in quality control. J Clin Oncol 2002; 20: 1729-1734 [PMID: 11919228]
- 46 Denost Q, Adam JP, Rullier A, Buscail E, Laurent C, Rullier E. Perineal transanal approach: a new standard for laparoscopic sphincter-saving resection in low rectal cancer, a randomized trial. *Ann Surg* 2014; 260: 993-999 [PMID: 24950270 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000000766]
- 47 Gomez Ruiz M, Martin Parra I, Calleja Iglesias A, Stein H, Sprinkle S, Manuel Palazuelos C, Alonso Martin J, Cagigas Fernandez C, Castillo Diego J, Gomez Fleitas M. Preclinical cadaveric study of transanal robotic proctectomy with total mesorectal excision combined with laparoscopic assistance. *Int J Med Robot* 2015; 11: 188-193 [PMID: 24574007 DOI: 10.1002/rcs.1581]
- 48 Atallah S, Martin-Perez B, Pinan J, Quinteros F, Schoonyoung H, Albert M, Larach S. Robotic transanal total mesorectal excision: a pilot study. *Tech Coloproctol* 2014; 18: 1047-1053 [PMID: 24957360 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-014-1181-5]
- 49 Atallah S, Nassif G, Polavarapu H, deBeche-Adams T, Ouyang J, Albert M, Larach S. Robotic-assisted transanal surgery for total mesorectal excision (RATS-TME): a description of a novel surgical approach with video demonstration. *Tech Coloproctol* 2013; 17: 441-447 [PMID: 23801366 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-013-1039-2]
- 50 Gómez Ruiz M, Parra IM, Palazuelos CM, Martín JA, Fernández CC, Diego JC, Fleitas MG. Robotic-assisted laparoscopic transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: a prospective pilot study. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2015; **58**: 145-153 [PMID: 25489707 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0000000000265]
- 51 Huscher CG, Bretagnol F, Ponzano C. Robotic-assisted transanal total mesorectal excision: the key against the Achilles' heel of rectal cancer? *Ann Surg* 2015; 261: e120-e121 [PMID: 25844970 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000001089]

- 52 Verheijen PM, Consten EC, Broeders IA. Robotic transanal total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: experience with a first case. *Int J Med Robot* 2014; 10: 423-426 [PMID: 24807675 DOI: 10.1002/ rcs.1594]
- 53 Atallah S, Martin-Perez B, Parra-Davila E, deBeche-Adams T, Nassif G, Albert M, Larach S. Robotic transanal surgery for local excision of rectal neoplasia, transanal total mesorectal excision, and repair of complex fistulae: clinical experience with the first 18 cases at a single institution. *Tech Coloproctol* 2015; **19**: 401-410 [PMID: 25708682 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-015-1283-8]
- 54 Buchs NC, Ostermann S, Hauser J, Roche B, Iselin CE, Morel P. Intestinal obstruction following use of laparoscopic barbed suture: a new complication with new material? *Minim Invasive Ther Allied Technol* 2012; 21: 369-371 [PMID: 22145693 DOI: 10.3109/136457 06.2011.638643]
- 55 Adamsen S, Hansen OH, Funch-Jensen P, Schulze S, Stage JG, Wara P. Bile duct injury during laparoscopic cholecystectomy: a prospective nationwide series. *J Am Coll Surg* 1997; 184: 571-578 [PMID: 9179112]
- 56 Velthuis S, Veltcamp Helbach M, Tuynman JB, Le TN, Bonjer HJ, Sietses C. Intra-abdominal bacterial contamination in TAMIS total mesorectal excision for rectal carcinoma: a prospective study. *Surg Endosc* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25669639 DOI: 10.1007/ s00464-015-4089-x]
- 57 Feliciotti F, Guerrieri M, Paganini AM, De Sanctis A, Campagnacci R, Perretta S, D'Ambrosio G, Lezoche E. Long-term results of laparoscopic versus open resections for rectal cancer for 124 unselected patients. *Surg Endosc* 2003; 17: 1530-1535 [PMID: 12874687 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-002-8874-y]
- 58 Hompes R, Ashraf SQ, Gosselink MP, van Dongen KW, Mortensen NJ, Lindsey I, Cunningham C. Evaluation of quality of life and function at 1 year after transanal endoscopic microsurgery. *Colorectal Dis* 2015; 17: O54-O61 [PMID: 25476189 DOI: 10.1111/ codi.12858]
- 59 Andersson J, Abis G, Gellerstedt M, Angenete E, Angerås U, Cuesta MA, Jess P, Rosenberg J, Bonjer HJ, Haglind E. Patientreported genitourinary dysfunction after laparoscopic and open rectal cancer surgery in a randomized trial (COLOR II). *Br J Surg* 2014; 101: 1272-1279 [PMID: 24924798 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.9550]
- 60 Jayne DG, Brown JM, Thorpe H, Walker J, Quirke P, Guillou PJ. Bladder and sexual function following resection for rectal cancer in a randomized clinical trial of laparoscopic versus open technique. *Br J Surg* 2005; 92: 1124-1132 [PMID: 15997446 DOI: 10.1002/ bjs.4989]
- 61 Bislenghi G, Wolthuis AM, de Buck van Overstraeten A, D'Hoore A. AirSeal system insufflator to maintain a stable pneumorectum during TAMIS. *Tech Coloproctol* 2015; 19: 43-45 [PMID: 25421704 DOI: 10.1007/s10151-014-1244-7]
- 62 Atallah S, Nassif G, Larach S. Stereotactic navigation for TAMIS-TME: opening the gateway to frameless, image-guided abdominal and pelvic surgery. *Surg Endosc* 2015; 29: 207-211 [PMID: 24972925 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-014-3655-y]
- Buchs NC, Hompes R. Stereotactic navigation and augmented reality for transanal total mesorectal excision? *Colorectal Dis* 2015; 17: 825-827 [PMID: 26139308 DOI: 10.1111/codi.13058]
- 64 Buchs NC, Volonte F, Pugin F, Toso C, Fusaglia M, Gavaghan K, Majno PE, Peterhans M, Weber S, Morel P. Augmented environments for the targeting of hepatic lesions during image-guided robotic liver surgery. *J Surg Res* 2013; 184: 825-831 [PMID: 23684617 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2013.04.032]
- 65 **Peterhans M**, Oliveira T, Banz V, Candinas D, Weber S. Computerassisted liver surgery: clinical applications and technological trends. *Crit Rev Biomed Eng* 2012; **40**: 199-220 [PMID: 22694200]
- 66 **Buchs NC**. Training in robotic general surgery: the next challenge. *Adv Robot Autom* 2012; **1**: e104

P- Reviewer: Ierardi E S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Ma S





Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11709 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11709-11739 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Non-coding landscapes of colorectal cancer

Marco Ragusa, Cristina Barbagallo, Luisa Statello, Angelo Giuseppe Condorelli, Rosalia Battaglia, Lucia Tamburello, Davide Barbagallo, Cinzia Di Pietro, Michele Purrello

Marco Ragusa, Cristina Barbagallo, Luisa Statello, Angelo Giuseppe Condorelli, Rosalia Battaglia, Lucia Tamburello, Davide Barbagallo, Cinzia Di Pietro, Michele Purrello, BioMolecular, Genome and Complex Systems BioMedicine Unit (BMGS) - Section of Biology and Genetics G Sichel, Department of BioMedical Sciences and BioTechnology, University of Catania, 95123 Catania, Italy

Author contributions: All authors analyzed the literature and wrote the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest to report.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Marco Ragusa, PhD, BioMolecular, Genome and Complex Systems BioMedicine Unit (BMGS) - Section of Biology and Genetics G Sichel, Department of BioMedical Sciences and BioTechnology, University of Catania, Via Santa Sofia 87, 95123 Catania, Italy. mragusa@unict.it Telephone: +39-095-3782089 Fax: +39-095-3782073

Received: May 28, 2015 Peer-review started: June 1, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 28, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

For two decades Vogelstein's model has been the

paradigm for describing the sequence of molecular changes within protein-coding genes that would lead to overt colorectal cancer (CRC). This model is now too simplistic in the light of recent studies, which have shown that our genome is pervasively transcribed in RNAs other than mRNAs, denominated non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs). The discovery that mutations in genes encoding these RNAs [i.e., microRNAs (miRNAs), long non-coding RNAs, and circular RNAs] are causally involved in cancer phenotypes has profoundly modified our vision of tumour molecular genetics and pathobiology. By exploiting a wide range of different mechanisms, ncRNAs control fundamental cellular processes, such as proliferation, differentiation, migration, angiogenesis and apoptosis: these data have also confirmed their role as oncogenes or tumor suppressors in cancer development and progression. The existence of a sophisticated RNA-based regulatory system, which dictates the correct functioning of protein-coding networks, has relevant biological and biomedical consequences. Different miRNAs involved in neoplastic and degenerative diseases exhibit potential predictive and prognostic properties. Furthermore, the key roles of ncRNAs make them very attractive targets for innovative therapeutic approaches. Several recent reports have shown that ncRNAs can be secreted by cells into the extracellular environment (i.e., blood and other body fluids): this suggests the existence of extracellular signalling mechanisms, which may be exploited by cells in physiology and pathology. In this review, we will summarize the most relevant issues on the involvement of cellular and extracellular ncRNAs in disease. We will then specifically describe their involvement in CRC pathobiology and their translational applications to CRC diagnosis, prognosis and therapy.

Key words: Colorectal cancer; MicroRNA; Long noncoding RNAs; Circular RNAs; Diagnosis; Prognosis; Therapy

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core tip: For many decades the predominant view of molecular functioning of organisms stated that proteins represent the main regulators of genomes and their dysfunctions were the first cause of diseases. This protein-centred view was too simplistic to explain the complexity of cancer. In the last few years many studies have revealed that about 85% of our genome is pervasively transcribed, mainly as non-protein-coding RNAs (ncRNAs). The discovery of countless molecular alterations of ncRNAs related to cancer changed the paradigms of cancer biology. In this review, we report recent advances in the discovery of ncRNAs involved in Colorectal Cancer pathobiologies, and their potential applications in diagnosis, prognosis and therapy.

Ragusa M, Barbagallo C, Statello L, Condorelli AG, Battaglia R, Tamburello L, Barbagallo D, Di Pietro C, Purrello M. Noncoding landscapes of colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11709-11739 Available from: URL: http://www. wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11709.htm DOI: http:// dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11709

INTRODUCTION

Although Jacob and Monod^[1] had suggested in 1961 the centrality of RNA in the flow of genetic information, for many decades the most predominant view remained that proteins represent the main regulatory components of the genome. This "protein-centred" view is indeed simplistic and may be misleading when applied to higher organisms. Recent studies have suggested that there are about 20000 protein-coding genes in the human genome: this is very close to the number of protein-coding genes in *C. elegans*^[2,3]. Such observations suggest that these genes alone are not sufficient to appropriately explain the complexity of higher eukaryotes such as mammals and primates^[4,5]. An analogous remark may be made on the model proposed by Fearon and Vogelstein, which describes colorectal cancer (CRC) pathogenesis as a sequence of mutations in protein-coding genes: this model has been the paradigm of CRC pathological evolution and has provided a framework for many other cancer studies^[6-8]. However, over the years many observations have shown that this model is not able to recapitulate the complexity and heterogeneity of CRC (in vitro, but especially in vivo)^[9,10]. Recent high-throughput studies of the human transcriptome have revealed that about 85%-90% of our genome is dynamically and pervasively transcribed, mostly as non-protein-coding RNAs (ncRNAs)^[5,11,12]. In the last decade, many observations have convincingly suggested that ncRNAs significantly contribute to the complex molecular signalling needed to regulate structures and functions in different cells and developmental contexts^[13,14]. Accordingly, their dysregulation strongly contributes to the onset and

progression of many pathological conditions^[15-17]. The discovery of molecular alterations of ncRNAs, related to neoplastic phenotypes, has initiated a shift in the paradigms of cancer biology and has profoundly influenced our understanding of tumour genetics^[18-20]. Moreover, several reports have shown that ncRNAs can be secreted by cancer cells into biological fluids, potentially spreading oncogenic signals to other cells: this suggests that cancers may exploit RNA-based, hormone-like mechanisms to advantageously mold their extracellular environment^[21,22]. In this review, we will describe recent advances in the discovery of the involvement of ncRNAs in CRC pathobiology, analyzing the contribution of different species of ncRNAs (both cellular and extracellular), their participation to CRC progression and dissemination, and their applications in diagnosis, prognosis and therapy.

NON-CODING RNAS: MANY SIZES AND FEATURES TO PERFORM MULTIPLE FUNCTIONS

It is not precisely known how many ncRNA genes are present in the human genome. ncRNA genes are difficult to identify because of their structural heterogeneity: (1) extreme length variation from 20 nucleotides to > 100 kb; (2) absence of Open Reading Frames (ORFs); (3) no or low evolutionary conservation in many cases; (4) no preferential localization within the genome; and (5) relative tolerance to point mutations^[23,24]. The most common (and approximate) classification of ncRNAs is based on their length^[25,26]. It divides them into two classes: (1) long non-coding RNAs (IncRNAs), which are longer than 200 nucleotides (nt); and (2) small non-coding RNAs, whose length is equal to or less than 200 nt [i.e., microRNAs (miRNAs), small interfering RNAs (siRNAs), PIWI-interacting RNAs (piRNAs). Other classifications have been proposed to categorize ncRNAs. They can be divided into two classes according to functional features: (1) housekeeping ncRNAs; and (2) regulatory ncRNAs. Housekeeping ncRNAs are constitutively expressed in all cells for their physiological functioning: they include transfer RNAs (tRNAs), ribosomal RNAs (rRNAs), small nuclear RNAs (snRNAs), small nucleolar RNAs (snoRNAs), and telomerase RNAs^[27,28]. On the other hand, regulatory ncRNAs can be expressed in a cell-specific way, or during defined stages of development and cell differentiation, and finally in response to external *stimuli*^[29,30]. This category comprises miRNAs, siRNAs, IncRNAs (i.e., the RNA molecules more closely involved in cancer biology), and piRNAs^[31,32]. It is remarkable that many ncRNAs share features that could allow their assignment to multiple categories, thus eluding systematic classification (for instance: trans-spliced transcripts encompassing huge genomic regions)^[33].



SMALL NON-CODING RNAs

This class of ncRNAs includes different types of molecules involved in different steps of RNA synthesis, processing, translation, as well as modulation of transcription initiation [*i.e.*, piRNAs, promoter-associated small RNAs (PASRs)], RNA degradation or protein synthesis block (*e.g.*, miRNAs, siRNAs), RNA maturation (*e.g.*, snoRNAs)^[34,35]. Among these RNAs, miRNAs represent the most studied class of ncRNAs: they have also been shown to be tightly associated with neoplastic phenotypes, especially CRC^[36,37].

MiRNAs

Originally discovered by Victor Ambros in Caenorhabditis elegans, miRNAs are 18-25 nucleotides long, evolutionary conserved, single-stranded RNAs^[38]. They are processed from larger precursors through sequential cleavage by two RNase III-like enzymes: Drosha (in the nucleus) and Dicer (in the cytoplasm). By interacting with the protein Ago2, one strand of the resulting duplex can associate with the RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC). In most cases, these miRNAs-RISC complexes target specific mRNA molecules binding to their 3' untranslated regions (UTRs), which may lead to translational repression or cleavage of the mRNAs^[39,40]. The former effect may be due to interference with mRNA cap recognition, inhibition of mRNA interaction with the ribosomal subunit during translation initiation, or increased rate of ribosome drop-off during elongation. Degradation is instead mediated by mRNA decapping and deadenylation^[41,42]. Currently, over 2000 human miRNAs have been identified by cloning and sequencing approaches. It is predicted that miRNA genes account for 1%-2% of the human genome and control the expression of at least 50% of all proteincoding genes^[43]. MiRNAs regulate fundamental cellular processes, such as cell proliferation, differentiation, migration, angiogenesis and apoptosis: accordingly, they are considered potential oncogenes or tumor suppressors in cancer development and progression^[44,45]. The discovery of miRNA dysregulation or mutations, etiopathogenetically related to neoplastic phenotypes, has provided new perspectives for the study of complex gene regulatory networks in CRC and other tumours^[46-48].

LONG NON-CODING RNAs

Long non-coding RNAs are the broadest and most heterogeneous class of non-protein-coding RNAs: their length is greater than 200 nucleotides, frequently reaching up to 100 kb. They include transcripts that may: (1) be located in intergenic regions [long intergenic non-coding RNAs (lincRNAs)]^[49]; (2) lie within introns of protein coding genes^[50]; (3) partially overlap UTRs or promoters of protein coding genes^[51,52]; (4) be transcribed from pseudogenes and control the expression of their protein-coding functional paralogs^[53]; and (5) be transcribed ultra-conserved regions (tUCRs), which are highly evolutionarily conserved and may be located in intra- or in intergenic regions^[54]. Several thousand putative IncRNAs have been already identified and shown to be expressed in a developmental and tissue-specific manner^[55,56]. Recent results have convincingly suggested the involvement of IncRNAs in a wide spectrum of biological processes, such as cell-cycle regulation, stemness, differentiation, and apoptosis^[57-59]. Unlike miRNAs, which repress gene expression through a common mechanism involving RISC complexes, IncRNAs exhibit a broad range of mechanisms of action through which they are involved in the modulation of epigenetic regulation, alternative splicing, and protein localization and activity. It is probable that these functions are due to the ability of IncRNAs to bind DNA, other RNAs and proteins. LncRNAs can also serve as decoys, which preclude the access to the DNA of regulatory proteins and prevent transcription of specific genes (e.g., IncRNA Gas5, DHFR)^[60,61]. Many IncRNAs are associated with polycomb repressive complex-2 (PRC2) or other chromatin-modifying complexes, which modulate epigenetic silencing of target genes (e.g., HOTAIR)^[62,63]. LncRNAs can serve as scaffolds to bring two or more proteins into functional complexes (i.e., telomerase RNA TERC)^[64], or are required to properly localize protein complexes^[65]. A subset of ncRNAs, named Telomere-associated ncRNAs (telomeric repeatcontaining RNA, TERRA), negatively regulates telomere length presumably by inhibiting telomerase activity^[66]. LncRNAs may be processed into smaller ncRNAs (e.g., MALAT1)^[67]; pseudogene transcripts can be processed into siRNAs that regulate protein coding genes through RNA interference (RNAi)^[68]. By targeting RNAs through direct sequence complementarity, IncRNAs may also operate as antisense molecules against their targets and modulate alternative splicing events (e.g., antisense of ZEB2), or increase the stability of mRNAs by hiding their miRNA binding sites (e.g., BACEAS)^[51,69]. Circular RNAs (circRNAs) belong to an odd, but extremely interesting class of IncRNA molecules, which has been recently described. CircRNAs can act as natural miRNA sponges to lower miRNA levels: accordingly, they perform a critical role modulating the connection between genotype and molecular phenotype^[70]. Dysregulation of IncRNAs has been documented for many complex human diseases, including cancer. Dozens of IncRNAs have been reported to have altered expression in neoplasia and to be controlled by specific oncogenic and tumor suppressor pathways^[71,72]. These observations strongly suggest that IncRNAs could be added to the list of proto-oncogenes and tumor suppressors, as suspects potentially involved in oncogenesis. Accordingly, they might also be considered as potential biomarkers and targets for novel therapeutic approaches in neoplastic diseases.



MULTIFACETED NON-CODING RNA LAYERS CONTROL THE COLORECTAL CANCER GENOME

MiRNAs perform key roles in CRC initiation and evolution

Since the original discovery connecting miRNAs to Chronic Lymphocytic Leukemia^[73], researchers have convincingly demonstrated that miRNAs play a critical role in cancer. MiRNA oncogenic activity can be tissue-specific. Altered miRNA expression plays an etiological role in the initiation and progression of colon cancer: global miRNA expression patterns can discriminate between normal tissues and CRC tissues more efficiently than mRNA expression patterns. Furthermore, several investigations have shown the ability of miRNA expression patterns to improve diagnosis of poorly differentiated tumours and predict prognosis in CRC (see next paragraph in this review). In 2003, Michael et al^[74] published the first study on miRNAs in CRC: they identified miR-143 and miR-145 as novel dysregulated miRNAs in colon cancer. Since then, the literature on miRNAs in CRC has grown considerably. This paragraph will provide an overview of the etiological connection between the molecular functions of miRNAs and CRC pathobiology. The first discovered CRC-related miRNAs, miR-143 and miR-145, act as tumor suppressor genes and are downregulated in CRC compared with normal colonocytes^[74,75]. miR-143 targets KRAS (Kirsten Rat Sarcoma Viral Oncogene Homolog) and MACC1 (metastasis-associated in colon cancer-1), thus playing an important role in the regulation of EGFR (epidermal growth factor receptor) and HGFR (hepatocyte growth factor receptor) signalling^[76,77]. Both miR-143 and miR-145 modulate CRC cell proliferation: transfection of DLD-1 and SW480 cells with premiR-143 and premiR-145 reduced cell proliferation^[78]. MiR-145 indirectly promotes angiogenesis by binding p70S6K1 mRNA and inhibiting its translation: downregulation of p70S6K1 increases the levels of two proangiogenic factors, HIF1 (hypoxia-inducible factor 1) and VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor)^[79]. MiR-145 also targets the oncogene MYC (v-Myc avian myelocytomatosis viral oncogene homolog), reducing its expression: this explains mR-145-dependent inhibition of cell proliferation in vivo and in vitro^[80]. MiR-21 is the most commonly upregulated miRNA in cancer, including CRC^[81]. There are many notable downstream effects of elevated miR-21 levels: its genetic locus at 17q23 is amplified in many solid tumours^[82,83]; its expression is stimulated by a variety of cancerassociated phenomena, such as inflammation and hypoxia^[84-86]. MiR-21 targets various tumor suppressor genes, such as PDCD4 (programmed cell death 4), CCL20 [chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 20], CDC25A (cell division cycle 25 homolog A), PTEN (phosphatase and tensin homolog), thus promoting cell proliferation,

invasion/intravasation/metastasis in CRC^[87-90].

In addiction to miR-21, many other miRNAs can be induced in cancer cells under hypoxic conditions^[91]. In this group of so called "hypoxamir" there is miR-210, which can mediate the hypoxia-induced metastasis of CRC cells^[92]. MiR-210 is frequently up-regulated in CRC tissues, 2D, and 3D cultures^[92,93]. Its enforced expression in CRC cells promotes the migration and invasion through the repression of its target VMP1 (vacuole membrane protein 1)^[92]. Several investigations reported miR-31 upregulation in CRC^[94,95]. Overexpression of miR-31 in CRC cells promotes cell proliferation, invasion, and migration in in vivo and in vitro models. Likely, its oncogenic functions are due to targeting of SATB2 (SATB homeobox 2) mRNA, which is followed by SATB2 mRNA and protein downregulation, and by targeting E2F2 (E2F Transcription Factor 2): in turn, E2F2 controls the expression of survivin and other cell cycle genes, such as CCNA2 (Cyclin A2), CDK2 (cyclin-dependent kinase 2), MCM4 (minichromosome maintenance complex component 4), and MYC^[96,97]. Notably, members of the E2F family may have a dual function: it has been hypothesized that they may act as oncogenes when they are overexpressed and as tumor suppressors when they are downregulated^[96]. MiR-31 also targets RASA1 (RAS p21 GTPase activating protein 1) and inhibits its translation, activating the KRAS signalling pathway^[98]. One of the most known oncogenic miRNA clusters in CRC is the miR-17-92 cluster. It consists of six members (miR-17, miR-18a, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-20a, and miR-92a) with oncogenic functions, all upregulated in CRC^[99]. MiR-18a and miR-19 promote angiogenesis by targeting TSP-1 (thrombospondin-1) and CTGF (connective tissue growth factor) mRNAs, respectively^{(100,101]}. Interestingly, different miR-17-92 cluster members can modulate cell proliferation in opposite ways. MiR-19a and miR-19b induce proliferation by acting on PTEN, whereas miR-18a has antiproliferative effects due to its target genes that activate proliferation, such as NEDD9 (neural precursor cell expressed, developmentally downregulated 9) and CDK19 (cyclin-dependent kinase 19)^[102]. MiR-17 and miR-20a target E2F1 (E2F transcription factor 1), whereas miR-20a represses E2F2 and E2F3 (E2F transcription factor 3)^[103]. Among miR-17-92 cluster members, only miR-92a has antiapoptotic effects: a negative correlation has been described between miR-92a and BCL2L11 (BCL2-like 11), a proapoptotic BCL-2 (B-cell CLL/lymphoma 2) protein family member^[101]. Among miR-17-92 cluster members, miR-18a seems to act as a tumor suppressor in CRC: some studies have shown that this miRNA can affect cell proliferation by inhibiting CDC42 (cell division cycle 42)^[103], or can promote apoptosis causing hnRNPA1 (heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein A1) autophagosomal degradation^[104]. CDC42 is a small Rasrelated GTPase involved in cell cycle progression^[105], transendothelial migration through $\beta 1$ integrin^[106], cell motility and cytoskeletal remodelling^[107]. The let-7 family is one of the most ancient and conserved group of miRNAs^[108]: they act as tumor suppressors in various cancer models, including CRC^[109-111]. The let-7 family owes its name to the lethal-7 gene, identified for the



first time in C. elegans, where it is involved in development. Later, the same sequence was detected in the genome of Drosophila melanogaster and Homo sapiens, confirming that mature let-7 is highly conserved across animal species. However, the number of members of this family varies in different species: the let-7 family in humans includes 10 mature miRNAs produced from 13 precursor sequences^[112]. Several studies have demonstrated that the let-7 family regulates KRAS expression in CRC and other cancer types^[111-114]. KRAS is a small monomeric GTPase, involved in signal transduction of stimuli activating proliferation^[115]. KRAS mutations or amplifications are frequently detected in CRC patients^[116]: they are considered a key step in colorectal carcinogenesis according to the model proposed by Vogelstein^[6]. Moreover, KRAS mutation status is a negative predictive factor of the response to anti-EGFR therapy (i.e., Cetuximab)^[117]. It has been reported that let-7b and let-7e were downregulated after Cetuximab treatment in a Cetuximab-resistant CRC cell line, suggesting their potential role in the resistance to anti-EGFR therapy^[118]. Several reports debated the predictive utility of a let-7 microRNA-binding-site polymorphism in the 3'-UTR of KRAS for CRC outcome, although the results are conflicting^[114,119-121]. Together with other let-7 family members, let-7c modulates cell cycle by targeting KRAS, and is also involved in suppressing metastasis via its targets MMP1(matrix metallopeptidase 1) and PBX3 (pre-b-cell leukemia homeobox 3). It has been demonstrated that ectopic expression in Lovo cells or inhibition of let-7c in HT29 cells reduces cell migration and invasion and increases cell motility and invasion, respectively^[122]. Overactivation of KRAS signalling could induce the expression of oncogenic miRNAs in CRC. For instance, miR-372 expression is higher in KRAS-mutated CRC samples compared with wild type tumours^[123]. miR-372 knockdown decreases cell proliferation and migration and increases apoptosis in CRC cell lines^[123]. MiR-372 downregulation results in TXNIP (thioredoxin-interacting protein) overexpression^[123]: TXNIP is a tumor suppressor gene involved in apoptosis induction and cell proliferation inhibition^[124]. High miR-372 expression is significantly associated with liver metastasis: metastatic CRC samples show higher miR-372 expression than non-metastatic tumours; also, high miR-372 expression is associated with lower 5-year overall survival rate^[125]. Similar to miR-372, also miR-720 was found to be more expressed in CRC with mutated KRAS than wild-type KRAS^[123,126]. Its overexpression correlates with tumour size, spreading of metastases to distant sites and low 5-year overall survival^[126]. MiR-720 knockdown reduces cell proliferation, migration and invasion, and induces apoptosis in CRC cell lines^[123,126]. The same miR-720 regulates STARD13 [star-related lipid transfer (START) domain containing 13] expression^[126], a GTPaseactivating protein (GAP) for Rho and Cdc42. It has been demonstrated that STARD13 knockdown induces upregulation of the antiapoptotic protein BCL2, down-

regulation of proapoptotic BAX (BCL2-associated X protein), and promotes 3D motility^[127]. The miR-200 family is one of the best-known miRNA families in mammals. It consists of five members, which are located at two different loci of chromosome 1 (miR-200a, miR-200b, miR-429) and 12 (miR-200c and miR-141)^[128,129]. They are tumor suppressor miRNAs and are significantly involved in inhibition of epithelialto-mesenchymal transition (EMT), repression of cancer stem cell self-renewal and differentiation, modulation of cell division and apoptosis, and reversal of chemoresistance^[128-130]. MiR-200c is particularly interesting in CRC, due to its ability to regulate cell proliferation, invasion, migration, EMT and metastasis. MiR-200c expression is statistically lower in CRC clinical specimens and highly metastatic CRC cell lines. Transfection of CRC cell lines (RKO and SW620) with precursors of miR-200c induced cell proliferation, but reduced invasion and migration. Overexpression of miR-200c in CRC cell lines caused a reduced expression of its target ZEB1/2 (zinc finger E-box binding homeobox 1/2), and resulted in increased E-cadherin and reduced vimentin expression. The associations between miR-200c, its target genes, and EMT markers were validated in primary CRCs and matching liver metastasis tissues^[131]. MiR-200c targets SOX2 [SRY (sex determining region Y)-box 2], a pivotal gene required for early development and propagation of undifferentiated embryonic stem cells. Knockdown of miR-200c increased the sphere-forming capacity of CRC cell lines and expression of CRC stem cell markers. MiR-200c suppresses the expression of SOX2, so repressing the activity of the PI3K (phosphoinositide 3-kinase)/AKT (v-Akt murine thymoma viral oncogene homolog 1) pathway^[132]. Another tumor suppressor miRNA family controlling EMT in CRC is the miR-34 family. It includes three oncosuppressor members (miR-34a, miR-34b and miR-34c), which are regulated by p53; by promoting mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition (MET) via the inhibition of the EMT-inducing transcription factor SNAI1 (snail family zinc finger-1), they are involved in metastasis suppression. MiR-34a targets involved in CRC invasion and metastasis include IL6R (interleukin 6 receptor), ZNF281 (zinc finger protein 281), MET (MET proto-oncogene, receptor tyrosine kinase), SNAI1, CTNNB1 (β-catenin) and SNAI2 (snail family zinc finger 1)^[133-136]. A common event in CRC carcinogenesis is the inactivation of APC (adenomatous polyposis coli), a negative regulator of Wnt signalling pathway through binding to β -catenin, together with Axin and Glycogen Synthase-3, followed by degradation through ubiquitination. Inactivated APC cannot interact with β-catenin, which accumulates in the cytoplasm and then translocates into the nucleus: here β-catenin binds the TCF/LEF (transcription factor/lymphoid enhancerbinding factor) transcription factors, thus leading to MYC and cyclin D transcription and induction of cell proliferation. An miRNA-based regulation of APC has been proposed: miR-135b binds APC mRNA regulating its expression; miR-135b upregulation in CRC cells



causes reduced APC protein levels, β -catenin accumulation and Wnt pathway activation^[137]. Another study proved that miR-135b also affects apoptosis through its targets TGF_BR2 (transforming growth factor β receptor 2) and DAPK1 (death-associated protein kinase 1), both frequently downregulated in CRC^[138]. Similar to miR-135b, also miR-135a is frequently upregulated in CRC^[139,140]. Acting as an oncomiR, miR-135a promotes cell proliferation, motility and invasion of CRC cells. A target of miR-135a is MTSS1 (metastasis suppressor-1), which is downregulated in CRC, promoting malignant phenotypes in vitro^[141]. Interestingly, the oncogenic effects of miR-135b on the Wnt pathway can be counterbalanced by the tumor suppressive action of miR-320a on the same pathway^[142-144]. Overexpression of miR-320a in CRC cell lines reduces cell proliferation, blocking cell cycle in G1. Cell cycle arrest is due to miR-320a and β-catenin mRNA interaction, which results in decreased levels of β -catenin protein, together with those of its transcriptional target genes: MYC, cyclin D, survivin^[142]. MiR-320a expression inversely correlates with proliferation and migration of CRC cells and is significantly lower in metastatic compared with nonmetastatic samples^[143,144]. MiR-320a overexpression suppresses migration and invasion by targeting RAC1 (ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate-1). It has also been observed that miR-320a overexpression induces vimentin downregulation and E-cadherin upregulation, suggesting that miR-320a is also involved in EMT regulation^[144]. Wnt signalling is also controlled by miR-181a. Its upregulation in CRC cell lines induces cell proliferation by means of its WIF1 target (WNT inhibitory factor-1), which is involved in apoptosis promotion, and PTEN, involved in the AKT signalling pathway^[145,146]. Moreover, miR-181a overexpression causes downregulation of the epithelial markers E-cadherin and β -catenin and increased expression of vimentin, suggesting that miR-181a also promotes EMT in CRC^[145]. MiR-106a acts as an oncogene in CRC, and its upregulation leads to decreased protein levels of RB1 (retinoblastoma protein-1)^[81,147]. Active (unphosphorylated) RB1 binds transcription factors E2F and TFDP1 (transcription factor DP-1) at the promoter of the E2Fregulated genes, which are involved in cell cycle progression. The presence of the RB/TFDP1/E2F complex at the promoter inhibits transcription and recruits chromatin-remodelling complexes, inducing gene silencing and blocking cell cycle progression^[148]. MiR-106a binds to the 3'UTR of the RB1 mRNA, inhibiting its translation and inducing cell cycle progression in CRC^[147]. By targeting TGF β R2, a tumor suppressor commonly inactivated in CRC, miR-106a is also involved in migration and invasion in vitro and in vivo^[149,150]. Upregulation of miR-155 in CRC has been shown by several studies^[151-153]. It has been demonstrated that this oncomiR promotes migration and invasion by targeting the CLDN1 (claudin 1) protein, a component of tight junctions^[152]. In turn, CLDN1 is involved in EMT, causing E-cadherin upregulation

through ZEB1 downregulation^[154]. Adrenaline-induced miR-155 upregulation modulates cell proliferation and chemoresistance in HT29 CRC cell line. Adrenaline increases miR-155 levels via NFkB (nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer in activated B cells), inducing cell proliferation and inhibiting cisplatin-induced apoptosis^[153]. It has been recently demonstrated that cyclo-oxygenase 2/prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2 (COX2/PTGS2) and prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), a COX2 metabolite, play an important role in colon cancer progression and are potential targets for prevention and therapeutic strategies^[155,156]. COX2 is the inducible isoform of the key enzyme in prostaglandin biosynthesis and it has been associated with several malignancies, including CRC^[157,158]. Its upregulation promotes cell proliferation in vitro and in vivo^[159]. MiR-101 acts as a tumor suppressor in CRC patients and cell lines^[158,160]. Among miR-101 targets are COX2 and PTGER4 (prostaglandin E receptor 4), a G protein-coupled cell surface receptor involved in PGE2 signal transduction^[158,161]. MiR-101 negatively regulates PTGER4: both miR-101 overexpression and PTGER4 silencing reduce motility and colony formation in vitro^[161]. MiR-101 overexpression also promotes cell adhesion and inhibits colonosphere formation, cell growth, invasiveness and survival in hypoxic conditions^[160]. MiR-101 repression and Wnt signalling pathway activation show a strong association: miR-101 overexpression reduces β -catenin accumulation in the nucleus and transcriptional activity, leading to increased E-cadherin and decreased ZEB1 mRNA levels; this suggests miR-101 involvement in EMT regulation^[160]. MiR-638 downregulation promotes EMT through its target SOX2^[162]: it has been demonstrated that SOX2 overexpression induces dedifferentiation and EMT^[163]. MiR-638 expression is reduced in CRC tissues and cell lines: its downregulation inversely correlates with tumour progression and predicts poor survival^[162,164]. MiR-638 ectopic expression in CRC cell lines results in a reduction of migration, invasion and cell proliferation: this is due to overexpression of its target TSPAN1 (tetraspanin 1)^[161,164], which is involved in CRC cell cycle and invasion regulation^[165]. MiR-1 levels are reduced in CRC compared with normal tissues: this significantly correlates with MET gene overexpression. Moreover, miR-1 ectopic expression in CRC cell lines impairs METinduced cell viability, migration and invasion^[166]. MiR-23b acts as a tumor suppressor in CRC cell lines by performing a pleiotropic modulation of different cancerrelated biological processes. Its ectopic expression strongly inhibits migration and invasion in vitro and primary tumour growth and metastasis in vivo. MiR-23b overexpression reduces cell resistance to anoikis, programmed cell death induced by detachment of anchorage-dependent cells from the extracellular matrix. MiR-23b may also promote mesenchymal-toepithelial transition: it has been observed that its expression induces E-cadherin upregulation and vimentin reduction. These tumor suppressive effects are



due to miR-23b pro-metastatic targets, FZD7 (frizzled class 7 receptor), MAP3K1 (MEKK1, mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase 1, E3 ubiquitin protein ligase), PAK2 [p21 protein (Cdc42/Rac)-activated kinase 2], TGFBR2, RRAS2 [related RAS viral (r-Ras) oncogene homolog 2], and uPA (plasminogen activator, urokinase). Furthermore, miR-23b overexpression inhibits angiogenesis by indirectly suppressing VEGF through FZD7 and MAP3K1^[167]. Several papers reported the downregulation of miR-126 in CRC tissues and cell lines^[168-170]. Methylation studies suggest that miR-126 is epigenetically silenced by CpG methylation of the promoter of its host gene EGFL7 (EGF-like-domain multiple 7)^[171]. Through its target PIK3R2 (phosphoinositide-3kinase, regulatory subunit 2), a regulatory subunit involved in the PI3K signalling pathway, miR-126 ectopic expression results in cell proliferation impairment^[168]. MiR-126 also binds the mRNAs encoding IRS1 (insulin receptor substrate 1) and CXCR4 [chemokine (C-X-C motif) receptor 4], thus regulating AKT and ERK1/2 (mitogen-activated protein kinase 3/1) activation. MiR-126 inhibits cell proliferation, inducing G0/G1 arrest, migration and invasion in CRC cell lines^[168-171]. It has been shown that miR-126 ectopic expression in CRC cell lines impairs VEGF secretion in culture medium, suggesting that miR-126 affects angiogenesis^[171]. Similarly, DNA hypermethylation of CpG islands seems to cause miR-148a downregulation in various cancers. In CRC cell lines, miR-148a upregulation promotes apoptosis through BCL2 inhibition^[172]. Moreover, miR-148a downregulation in CRC correlates with increased tumour size^[173]. All data reported in this paragraph (*i.e.*, CRC related miRNAs, their functions and targets) are summarized in Table 1.

The impact of IncRNAs on CRC pathobiology

Over the last few years, several papers have reported on the involvement of IncRNAs in CRC genesis and progression through a number of molecular mechanisms. LncRNAs impact on critical CRC signalling pathways by acting both as oncogenes and tumor suppressors through interactions with other regulatory molecules, such as DNA, RNA, and proteins. Although several IncRNAs have been reported to be dysregulated in CRC, which suggests their potential diagnostic/ prognostic power (see paragraph "Clinicopathological significance of IncRNAs in CRC"), their molecular mechanisms of action in CRC biology were elucidated only for few of them. One of the most known cancerrelated IncRNAs is Metastasis-Associated Lung Adenocarcinoma transcript 1 (MALAT1), located on chromosome 11g13.1 and 8000 nt long^[174]. MALAT1 is highly expressed in metastases of various tumours, such as non-small cell lung cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma, and endometrial stromal sarcoma^[174-176]. Several intracellular functions of MALAT1 have been proposed. It may have an important role in pre-mRNA metabolism: it is indeed associated with SC35 splicing domains within the nucleus^[177]. It is concentrated in nucleoli as a "riboregulator", controlling expression of its target genes^[178]. Moreover, MALAT1 is involved in the regulation of tumor suppressor proteins [e.g., PTBassociated splicing factor (PSF)]^[179], and has also been found to regulate the activity of E2F1, a pivotal transcription factor for cell cycle progression^[180]. In vitro silencing of MALAT1 has been shown to affect bladder cancer cell migration. MALAT1 acts as a negative regulator of EMT-associated ZEB1, ZEB2 and SNAI2, and positive regulator of E-cadherin^[181]. Aberrant mitosis, with a large fraction of cells accumulating at the G2/M boundary and increased cell death, result from MALAT1 depletion^[182]. Recently, a 3' end processing mechanism for MALAT1 has been identified: the primary transcription product of the MALAT1 locus is a 6.7 kb nuclear-retained IncRNA and a cytoplasmic 61-nt tRNAlike ncRNA, known as mascRNA (MALAT1-associated small cytoplasmic RNA)^[67]. When the MALAT1 RNA fragment containing mascRNA was overexpressed in CRC cells, cell proliferation and invasion were induced. Point mutations of MALAT1 were detected in CRC cell lines and tissues^[183]. BRAF-activated non-protein coding RNA (BANCR) seems to be closely associated with V600E BRAF, one of the most frequent mutation types of the BRAF (B-Raf proto-oncogene, serine/threonine kinase) gene in several tumours, including CRC^[184]. BANCR is frequently overexpressed in CRC tissues: this overexpression significantly correlates with lymph node metastasis and tumour stage^[185]. Enforced expression of BANCR increases cell migration of CRC cell lines, whereas its knockdown inhibits it. BANCR induces EMT by affecting the expression of epithelial and mesenchymal markers through a MEK (mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase 7)/ERK dependent mechanism, thus contributing to CRC migration^[185]. Genome wide association studies (GWAS) have identified a set of risk loci, which are linked to susceptibility for different diseases (including CRC) on human chromosome 8q24^[186]. Interestingly, this region (about 2 Mb) is within a large protein-coding-gene desert, but several non-coding genes map on it (i.e., CCAT1, CCAT2, PCAT2, and PRNCR1)^[187]. The rs6983267 SNP (single nucleotide polymorphism), mapping to the chromosomal region 8q24.21, has been strongly associated with an increased risk of CRC^[188]. The genomic region spanning rs6983267 was found to contain DNA enhancer elements, and the allelic variants confer different binding affinity to TCF7L2 [transcription factor 7-like 2 (T-cell specific, HMG-box)], a transcription factor that has a central role in the transcriptional activation of Wnt target genes^[189,190]. The SNP status of IncRNA colon cancer associated transcript 2 (CCAT2), which encompasses rs6983267, affects CCAT2 expression: the risk allele G produces more CCAT2 transcripts in CRC^[191]. CCAT2 interacts with TCF7L2 and upregulates MYC, miR-17-5p and miR-20a; it also overactivates Wnt signalling^[191]. Interestingly, CCAT2 is itself a Wnt downstream target, which suggests the existence of a positive feedback loop^[191]. The long



Table 1 Functions of microRNAs deregulated in colorectal cancer

microRNA	Oncogene/tumor suppressor	Process in CRC	Targets	PMID
Let-7	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion, metastasis	KRAS, MMP11, PBX3	23167843, 21984339, 16651716
miR-1	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, invasion, migration	MET	22179665
miR-16	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation	PTGS2	22049153
miR-17-92 cluster	Oncogene	Angiogenesis, proliferation,	TSP-1, CTGF, PTEN,	19460962, 16878133, 22308110, 24212931,
	0	metastasis	BCL2L11, E2F1, E2F2, E2F3,	21883694
			TGFBR2, CDKN1A, BIM	
miR-18a	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, migration	CDC42, HNRNPA1	25379703, 24166503
miR-21	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion,	PDCD4, CCL20, Cdc25A,	22677902, 17968323, 22099878, 19826040,
	0	metastasis, stemness	TGFBR2, PTEN, RHOB,	22120473, 23788041, 23544170, 23174819,
			RASA1	22072622, 21872591, 25663768
miR-23b	Tumor suppressor	Cell migration, invasion, angiogenesis	FZD7, MEKK1, PAK2,	22109528
	11		TGFBR2, RRAS2, PLAU,	
			VEGF	
miR-31	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, invasion, migration	CDKN2B, RASA1	21062447, 25202407, 23322774
miR-34	Tumor suppressor	Migration, invasion, metastasis, EMT	IL6R, ZNF281, MET, SNAIL,	24642471, 24185900, 23243217, 22134354
	11	0	CTNNB1, SLUG, ZEB1	
miR-101	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, motility, invasion	EP4, PTGS2	22353936, 19133256
miR-103/miR-107	Oncogene	Invasion, migration, metastasis	DAPK, KLF4	22593189
miR-106a	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion,	RB1, TGFBR2	23178825, 22912877
	Ũ	metastasis		
miR-126	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion,	PIK3R2, IRS1, CXCR4, VEGF	18663744, 24312276, 24189753, 24653631,
		metastasis, angiogenesis		23900443
miR-135a	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion	MTSS1	23017832
miR-135b	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, invasion	APC, TGFBR2, DAPK1	18632633, 24735923
miR-143	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, metastasis	KRAS, ERK5, MACC1, HK2,	19137007, 16969504, 22533346, 22691140,
			IGF1R, DNMT3A	23574723, 19638978
miR-145	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, angiogenesis	MYC, CDK6, E2F1, CCND2,	21278451, 15944709, 19843336, 21917858,
			p70S6K1, PAK4	22766504
miR-148a	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation	BCL2	21455217
miR-155	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion, chemoresistance	CLDN1	23588589, 23036199
miR-181a	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, invasion,	PTEN, WIF1	24685694, 24755295
		metastasis, EMT		
miR-200c	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, invasion, migration,	ZEB1, ETS1, FLT1, CDH1,	22735571, 22407310
		EMT, metastasis	VIM	
miR-210	Oncogene	Cell migration, invasion	VMP1	24632577
miR-320a	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, migration, invasion, metastasis, EMT	CTNNB1, RAC1, NRP1	22459450, 24265291, 22134529
miR-372	Oncogene	Cell proliferation	TXNIP, LATS2	22660396, 22456107
miR-638	Tumor suppressor	Cell invasion, migration	SOX2, TSPAN1	24885288, 25301729
miR-720	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, invasion, migration	STARD13	25286763, 22660396

For all miRNAs are reported: (1) their function in CRC (oncogene, or tumor suppressor); (2) the biological processes they are involved in; (3) their mRNA validated targets; (4) bibliographic references reported as PubMed ID (PMID).

isoform of colon cancer associated transcript 1 (CCAT1-L) is upregulated and positively related to tumour stage and progression in CRC^[192]. CCAT1-L is located in the nucleus, while the short isoform (CCAT1-S) is found in the cytoplasm. CCAT1-L can interact with a transcriptional enhancer of MYC (MYC-335) by chromatin looping, which in turn interacts with the MYC-promoter^[193]. Knockdown of CCAT1-L leads to a decreased level of MYC mRNA, strongly suggesting that this IncRNA may regulate MYC expression in *cis*^[193]. Another IncRNA locus mapping at 8q24 is Plasmacytoma Variant Translocation 1 (PVT1): PVT1 is located downstream of MYC on chromosome 8q24 and produces a wide variety of spliced RNAs, such as a cluster of six miRNAs (i.e., miR-1204, miR-1205, miR-1206, miR-1207-5p, miR-1207-3p, and

miR-1208)^[194]. PVT1 is upregulated in CRC because of a copy number amplification of chromosome 8a24^[195]. Knockdown of PVT1 in CRC cells leads to a significant reduction of proliferation and invasion through activation of TGF- β and apoptotic signalling. Increased PVT1 expression is required for high MYC protein levels in 8q24-amplified CRC cells. PVT1 and MYC protein expression correlate in primary tumours, while ablation of PVT1 from MYC-driven colon cancer line HCT116 diminished its tumorigenic potential^[195]. Surprisingly, PVT1 is also a p53-inducible target gene: p53 binds and activates a canonical response element within the vicinity of miR-1204, and induces the endogenous PVT1 transcripts and consequent upregulation of miR-1204^[196]. Ectopic expression of miR-1204 leads to increased p53 levels and causes cell death in a partially

p53-dependent manner^[196]. The most intensively studied IncRNA in different neoplastic diseases is the Hox transcript antisense intergenic RNA (HOTAIR). It is located within the Homeobox C (HOXC) gene cluster on chromosome 12 and is coexpressed with HOXC genes^[197]. HOTAIR interacts with PRC2; it functions as a scaffold to assemble PRC2 on the HOXD gene cluster, inducing the trimethylation of histone H3 lysine-27 (H3K27me3) of the HOXD locus^[198]. By silencing multiple metastasis suppressor genes (such as HOXD10, PGR, and the protocadherin gene family), HOTAIR epigenetically regulates HOXD expression and promotes metastasis in breast cancer^[199]. Expression analysis on CRC reveals a close correlation between HOTAIR expression and members of the PRC2 complex (i.e., SUZ12, EZH2, and H3K27me3): this suggests that HOTAIR expression is associated with epigenetic functions of PRC2, which is involved in maintaining the mesenchymal and undifferentiated status in CRC cells^[200]. Similarly to HOTAIR, also the IncRNA CRNDE (colorectal neoplasia differentially expressed) has been shown to be physically and functionally associated to PRC2^[201]. Khalil *et al*^[201] showed an overlap in the lists of genes affected by knockdown of CRNDE and PRC2. These data would suggest an involvement of CRNDE in the epigenetic remodelling of chromatin, and specifically in the downregulation of gene expression via targeted histone methylation by the PRC2 complex. The CRNDE promoter is bound by some pluripotency-related transcription factors [i.e., MYC, MYCN (v-Myc avian myelocytomatosis viral oncogene neuroblastoma derived homolog)] and CRNDE knockdown decreases the expression of several pluripotency markers (i.e., SOX2, KLF4, NANOG, and OCT4)^[202]. CRNDE expression appears highest in the early stages of mammalian development and progressively decreases thereafter. It is required for the maintenance of pluripotency in mouse embryonic stem cells and is potentially involved in tumorigenesis^[202]. The tumor suppressor candidate 7 (TUSC7) is a p53-regulated tumor suppressor, which reduces tumour cell growth both in vitro as well as in vivo in CRC^[203]. Specifically, its fourth exon (containing two miR-211 binding sites) is responsible for inhibition of tumour cell growth. In vivo studies confirmed that TUSC7 can bind to miR-211 inducing its downregulation^[203]. It has been shown that miR-211 promotes cell growth in CRC cell lines. Accordingly, TUSC7 works as an endogenous miRNA sponge. Interestingly, TUSC7 is a target of miR-211, showing the existence of a reciprocal negative feedback loop between TUSC7 and miR-211^[203]. H19 is a paternally imprinted, maternally expressed, oncofetal gene^[204]. It is highly expressed from the early stages of embryogenesis to fetal life in many organs, but is nearly completely downregulated postnatally^[205]. H19 is upregulated in many cancers, including CRC^[206], and acts as the primary miRNA precursor of miR-675 in mammals^[207]. RB1 mRNA is a direct target of miR-675:

in fact, knockdown of miR-675 increases RB1 expression and at the same time decreases cell growth in CRC. On the contrary, miR-675 gain-of-function causes RB1 downregulation and enhances tumour cell growth. Both TGF- β and hypoxia concomitantly induce H19 and miR-675, together with induction of EMT markers and suppression of E-cadherin protein expression^[207]. Interestingly, H19 harbours both canonical and noncanonical binding sites for the let-7 miRNA family, whose critical tumor suppressive role in the development of CRC has already been discussed above. H19 is able to downmodulate let-7 availability by acting as a molecular sponge^[208]. Recently, the role of another IncRNA, functionally linked to EMT, has been characterized in CRC^[209]. N-BLR is an IncRNA involved in the apoptotic pathway: its inhibition leads to downregulation of XIAP (X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein) and subsequent increase of cell death. N-BLR also promotes invasion and migration by modulating vimentin and E-cadherin expression. Intriguingly, N-BLR seems to be regulated by members of the miR-200 family (i.e., miR-141, and miR-200c). As previously mentioned, the miR-200 family has been strongly linked to EMT: indeed, its members target the ZEB1/ZEB2 transcription factors that are repressors of E-cadherin expression. According to the model proposed by Rigoutsos et al^[209], the increase of N-BLR expression in CRC samples would attract the available endogenous miR-141/miR-200c and relieve their targeting ZEB1, thereby upregulating its levels. This would lead to a subsequent decrease of E-cadherin; it also would confer a mesenchymal phenotype to the cells, which is correlated with increased invasiveness and migratory potential of CRC cells. All data reported in this paragraph (i.e., CRC related lncRNAs, their functions and targets) are summarized in Table 2.

Circular RNAs: New players in cancer regulation?

Recently, it has been discovered that hundreds of human genes are also expressed in a circular RNA isoform^[210]. Initially, these circRNAs were thought to be rare RNA species representing just transcriptional noise. High-throughput sequencing of the RNase R treated, ribosomal-depleted fractions of RNAs showed a ubiquitous expression of circRNAs in human and mouse cells^[211]. CircRNAs represent a class of little known post-transcriptional regulators, which compete with other RNAs for binding to miRNAs and RNA binding proteins (RBPs): they may have a role in modulating the local concentration of RBPs and RNAs, as part of the competing endogenous RNA network^[211]. Moreover, in contrast with classical ceRNAs, circRNAs have no accessible termini, which makes them resistant to miRNA-mediated RNA degradation or other exonucleolytic activities. ciRS-7 [also termed CDR1as (cerebellar degeneration-related protein 1 antisense)], one of the most studied circRNAs, is a circular miR-7 inhibitor/sponge that binds miR-7, resulting in reduced

Table 2 F	unctions of long n	on-coding RNAs deregulated in colorectal cancer		
IncRNA	Oncogene/tumor suppressor	Biological process	Target	PMID
AK123657	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, invasion		24809982
BANCR	Oncogene	Cell migration, EMT		25013510
BX648207	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, invasion		24809982
BX649059	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, invasion		24809982
CCAT1-L	Oncogene	MYC expression regulation	MYC-335	24662484
CCAT2	Oncogene	WNT signalling pathway activation	TCF7L2, MYC,	23796952
			miR-17-5p, miR-	
			20a	
CRNDE	Oncogene	Epigenetic remodelling of chromatin		19571010
H19	Oncogene	miR-675 precursor, cell proliferation, EMT, miRNA sponge	let-7	17237358, 19926638
HOTAIR	Oncogene	HOXD expression regulation, metastasis	HOXD10, PGR	24075995, 20393566
MALAT1	Oncogene	pre-mRNA metabolism, target gene expression regulator,	PSF, E2F1	17270048, 16878148, 18067128,
		tumor suppressor protein regulation, cell cycle progression,		22078878, 22722759
		cell migration, MET		
mascRNA	Oncogene	Cell proliferation, invasion		21503572
N-BLR	Oncogene	Apoptosis, cell migration, invasion		http://dx.doi.org/10.1101/004796
PVT1	Oncogene	miRNAs precursor, cell proliferation, invasion		18194563, 25043044
TUSC7	Tumor suppressor	Cell proliferation, miRNA sponge	miR-211	23558749

For all lncRNAs are reported: (1) their function in CRC (oncogene, and tumor suppressor); (2) the biological processes they are involved in; (3) their validated targets; (4) bibliographic references reported as PubMed ID (PMID). LncRNA: Long non-coding RNA.

miR-7 activity and increased levels of miR-7 targets^[212]. As miR-7 negatively controls the expression of several oncogenes, impairing miR-7 activity would have an important impact on the cell phenotype. Recently, Bachmayr-Heyda *et al*^[213] found a global reduction of circRNA abundance in CRC cell lines and CRC tissues compared with normal tissues and detected a negative correlation between circRNA expression and proliferation. The authors explained these findings by hypothesizing that the back-splice machinery, responsible for RNA circularization, is dysfunctional in tumoral cells; otherwise, downregulation of circRNAs which are deregulated in CRC^[213].

NON-CODING RNAS AS DIAGNOSTIC AND PREDICTIVE TOOLS

miRNAs as diagnostic and prognostic CRC biomarkers

As previously reported, there is overwhelming evidence indicating that post-transcriptional and translational controls, mediated by various miRNAs, exert critical pleiotropic actions on different features of CRC evolution. Based on these premises, tremendous effort was made towards the discovery and characterization of miRNAs as predictive and prognostic biomarkers in CRC. Unsurprisingly, most miRNAs involved in CRC regulation also exhibit potential predictive/prognostic properties (Table 3). MiR-31 is the most frequently mentioned in miRNA-based biomarker discovery studies for CRC patients. MiR-31 is upregulated in colon cancer tissues, compared with adjacent nonneoplastic normal tissues, across all clinical stages; its expression correlates with clinical stages^[94,97,214]. It was observed that upregulation of miR-31 in tumour

samples is positively associated with advanced tumournode-metastasis (TNM) stage, presence of lymph node metastasis, and distant metastases^[94,97,214]; furthermore, high expression of miR-31 correlates with patients' short survival^[97]. On the other hand, Slaby et al^[95] detected upregulation of miR-31 in CRC tissues, but surprisingly found no association with tumour stage. They reported a low expression of miR-31 mainly in poorly differentiated tumours^[95]. MiR-21 has been frequently reported as being involved in many neoplasias, including CRC. It has also been demonstrated that it possesses diagnostic and prognostic power. High miR-21 levels correlate with short disease-free survival^[215], clinical stage and distant metastases^[95]. Analyzing colon and rectal cancer tissues separately, overexpression of miR-21 was an independent prognostic factor of unfavourable recurrence-free survival only for T3-4a colon cancer patients^[216]. MiR-21 levels increase, while miR-143 and miR-145 expression decrease, going from well (G1) to poorly (G3) differentiated tumours. Decreased miR-143 and miR-145 expression is also preferentially associated with increased tumour size and localization in the proximal colon^[95]. Vickers *et al*^[217] reported that miR-21, miR-135a and miR-335 were upregulated in CRC compared with normal adjacent tissues, in particular in metastatic primary tumours, whereas miR-206 levels inversely correlated with CRC progression. Moreover, let-7a showed elevated expression in metastatic CRC compared with normal mucosa or non-metastatic disease, but only in KRASmutated tumours. This prognostic signature of miR-21, miR-135a, miR-206, miR-335, and let-7a, used to detect the presence of metastases, had a specificity of 87% and sensitivity of 76%: these data suggest their application as a prognostic tool in CRC^[217]. Díaz et al^[218]



Table 3 Diagnostic and prognostic cellular microRNAs in colorectal cancer					
Clinical feature	Oncogenes	Tumor suppressor genes	PMID		
Fluorouracil based therapy positive response	let-7g, miR-181b, miR-26a-1 (SNP)		18172508, 20585341		
Metastasis	miR-21, miR-372, miR-720, miR-181a, miR- 135a, miR-335	miR-126, miR-34a, miR-27a (SNP)	22120473, 24653631, 22456107, 25286763, 23243217, 24755295, 25078482		
Poor fluorouracil based therapeutic prognosis	miR-21		18230780		
Progression		miR-100 (SNP)	20585341		
Survival	miR-21, miR-17, miR-181a, miR-181b,	miR-200c, miR-320, miR-498,	18230780, 18079988, 22065543, 24098024,		
	miR-372, miR-720, miR-106a, miR-20a,	miR-608 (SNP), miR-219-1	18676867, 22456107, 25286763, 22028396,		
	miR-203, miR-423 (SNP), miR-196a-2 (SNP)	(SNP)	22661538, 22161766		
Tumour size	miR-720	miR-143, miR-145	18196926, 25286763		
Undifferentiated phenotype	miR-21	miR-143, miR-145	18196926		

Cancer-related phenotypes that may be predicted by expression analysis of oncomiRNAs and tumor suppressor miRNAs. miRNAs: MicroRNAs.

showed an association between downregulation of miR-126 and age under 50 on CRC diagnosis. miR-126 inversely correlated with metastasis and its expression levels were significantly lower in metastatic CRC than in localized tumours^[219]. The same authors also observed a correlation between high miR-106a expression and 5-year disease-free survival and overall survival^[218]. Recurrence-free survival of patients with stage II CRC was also independently associated with high expression of miR-320 and miR-498^[220]. MiR-181a is upregulated in CRC tissues compared with normal tissues and in liver-metastatic CRC: this suggests its correlation with liver metastasis and also with poor overall survival in EGFR-targeted therapy^[145,221]. On the other hand, low miR-181b and let-7g expression correlates with a positive response to 5-fluorouracil-based antimetabolite S-1^[222]. Overexpression of miR-15b, miR-181b, miR-191 and miR-200c in CRC, compared to normal colorectal tissues, was reported by Xi et al^[223]. Kaplan-Meier survival analysis showed that patients with higher miR-200c expression had shorter survival time compared with patients with lower expression^[223]. MiR-372 and miR-720 (both controlled by the KRAS pathway) showed high expression levels, which are significantly associated with CRC tumour size and distant metastases. Metastatic CRC samples showed higher miR-372 and miR-720 expression compared with the non-metastatic samples; moreover, their upregulation was found to be associated with lower 5-year overall survival^[125,126]. The presence of metastases in CRC patients is also associated with reduced miR-34a expression, caused by high CpG methylation of miR-34a and miR-34b/c promoters^[135]. Expression levels of the oncogenic miR-17-92 cluster and two of its paralogs (miR-106a and miR-106b) are significantly elevated in CRC. Although the authors observed no significant association between deregulation of these miRNAs and clinico-pathological features of patients, high levels of miR-17 were related to reduced overall survival of CRC patients^[224]. A promising non invasive approach for CRC screening is to assay stools for molecular biomarkers

that mirror the molecular alterations associated with cancer: colon cancer tissues consistently shed cancer cells into stools; accordingly, it would be an ideal substrate to detect specific CRC biomarkers. Several papers showed quantitative changes in the expression of some miRNAs in stools of CRC patients with respect to normal controls. Ahmed et al^[225,226], reported 12 upregulated miRNAs (miR-7, miR-17, miR-20a, miR-21, miR-92a, miR-96, miR-106a, miR-134, miR-183, miR-196a, miR-199a-3p and miR-214) and 8 downregulated miRNAs (miR-9, miR-29b, miR-127-5p, miR-138, miR-143, miR-146a, miR-222 and miR-938) in the stools of CRC patients; and these alterations were more pronounced in later carcinoma stages. MiR-21 and -106a upregulation in stools of adenoma and CRC patients was also reported in different papers^[227,228]. Other studies on CRC stools suggested miR-18a, miR-31, miR-135b, and miR-221 as potential biomarkers of adenoma and carcinoma^[229,230].

Pathological and clinical roles of IncRNAs in CRC

Several high-throughput profiling and reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) studies were published in the last few years that showed the potential diagnostic and prognostic power of IncRNAs in CRC (Table 4). By searching through previously published gene expression microarray data, Hu et al[231] analyzed IncRNA profiles of large cohorts of CRC patients and identified a prognostic six-IncRNA signature. These six IncRNAs (i.e., AK024680, AK026784, AK123657, BX648207, BX649059, and CR622106) significantly correlated with disease-free survival: this signature was able to classify CRC patients into two subgroups: high-risk (shortened survival) and low risk (prolonged overall survival). Moreover, functional experiments demonstrated that repression of IncRNAs AK123657, BX648207 and BX649059 in CRC cell lines increased cell proliferation and invasion^[231]. One of the most upregulated IncRNAs associated with CRC is CRNDE^[232]. CRNDE exists in different splice variants that may have diagnostic usefulness: the most diagnostically

Table 4 Diagnostic and pi	rognostic cellular long non-coding R	CNAS IN COLORECTAL CANCER	
Clinical feature	Oncogenes	Tumor suppressor genes	PMID
Disease-free survival	AK026784, AK024680, MALAT1	AK123657, CR622106, BX649059,	24809982, 25031737, 23680400, 24908062
		BX648207, TUSC7, RPL34-AS1	
Distant metastasis	91H, PCAT1, CCAT1	TUSC7, RPL34-AS1	25058480, 23640607, 23594791, 23680400,
			24908062
Liver metastasis	HOTAIR, HULC	ncRAN	21862635, 24519959, 19445043
Lymph node metastasis	PVT-1, AK021444, ENST00000425785,	ENST00000465846	24196785, 25009386
	AK307796		
Metastasis risk	MALAT1		25031737
Overall survival	MALAT1, PVT-1, PCAT1	ncRAN, uc.73	25031737, 24196785, 24519959, 23640607,
			22328099
Plasma diagnostic marker	CRNDE		22393467
Poor prognosis	HOTAIR, 91H, PVT-1		21862635, 25058480, 24196785
Tumour risk	PRNCR1 (SNP)		24330491
Tumour size	HOTAIR, PRNCR1 (SNP)	TUSC7	21862635, 23680400, 24330491
Tumour stage	CCAT1	lincRNA-p21, TUSC7, RPL34-AS1	24012455, 23594791, 23680400, 24908062
Undifferentiated phenotype	HOTAIR, PRNCR1 (SNP)	ncRAN	21862635, 24519959, 24330491
Venous invasion	PVT-1	lincRNA-p21	24196785, 24012455

Cancer-related phenotypes that may be predicted by expression analysis of oncogenic and tumor suppressive long non-coding RNAs.

relevant isoform CRNDE-h showed a sensitivity of 95% and a specificity of 96% for distinguishing adenomas from normal tissues and a sensitivity of 80% and a specificity of 96% for carcinoma vs normal tissues^[233]. High expression levels of HOTAIR in CRC patients were closely related to poor prognosis^[200]. Specifically, Kogo et al^[200] divided 100 patients with CRC into two groups: a high HOTAIR expression group and a low expression group: their data show that CRC patients with the highest HOTAIR expression exhibit less differentiated histology, greater tumour size, and higher propensity to liver metastasis than CRC patients with low HOTAIR expression. Similar results were obtained for MALAT1 by Zheng et al^[234], who statistically associated expression of MALAT1 to clinico-pathological parameters, diseasefree survival, and overall survival. Stage Ⅱ/Ⅲ CRC patients with higher expression of MALAT1 showed a significantly higher risk of metastasis after radical surgery and significantly poorer overall survival^[234]. 91H (also named LINC01219), an antisense RNA of IncRNA H19, is overexpressed in CRC tumour tissues with respect to adjacent normal tissues. Clinico-pathological factors were compared between CRC patients with high and low expression of 91H. Statistical analysis showed that high expression of 91H was significantly correlated with distant metastases and poorer prognosis^[235]. LncRNA PVT1 is a precursor of a number of spliced ncRNAs and of six miRNAs. The biomolecular functions of PVT1 remain elusive, even though several studies were performed to determine them^[236,237]. Takahashi *et* al^[238] investigated the clinical significance of PVT1 expression on 164 CRC patients, showing that high PVT1 expression was positively related to the size of lymph node metastasis, venous invasion and poor prognosis. Furthermore, univariate and multivariate analyses showed that PVT1 expression was an independent risk factor for overall survival of CRC patients. NcRAN (non-coding RNA expressed in

aggressive neuroblastoma) is an IncRNA whose expression is highly upregulated in neuroblastoma patients with poor prognosis; it could also have an important pathogenetic role in human bladder cancer^[239,240]. Qi et al^[241] demonstrated that ncRAN expression is significantly reduced in CRC tumour tissues and cell lines, compared with adjacent normal tissues and a normal intestinal mucous cell line. Downregulation of ncRAN was more evident in poorly differentiated or undifferentiated tumours and in CRC with liver metastases. Kaplan-Meier survival analysis showed that CRC patients with lower ncRAN expression had a worse overall survival. Overexpression of PCAT1 (prostate cancer associated transcript 1) was associated with distant metastases and poorer overall survival in CRC patients: in few cases, this was explained by gene copy number variation of the PCAT1 locus^[242]. Long intergenic noncoding RNA-p21 (lincRNA-p21) is transcriptionally induced by p53 in CRC cell lines, following apoptosis induction by nutlin-3; it works as a repressor in p53-dependent transcriptional responses. Its expression levels were lower in CRC tumour tissues, when compared with adjacent normal tissues from the same patient. Expression of lincRNA-p21 was higher in rectum cancers with respect to colon cancers. Its overexpression was significantly correlated to higher primary tumour (pT) and vascular invasion^[243]. Alaiyan et al^[244] screened the expression of CCAT1 in normal colon tissues and in various stages of CRC development (*i.e.*, adenoma, invasive carcinoma, lymph nodes metastases, and distant metastases). By using guantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR) and in situ hybridization (ISH), they found: (1) increased CCAT1 expression in colon adenocarcinoma compared with normal tissues; and (2) heterogeneous upregulation across the colon adenoma-carcinoma sequence. CCAT1 upregulation was evident in premalignant conditions and through all disease stages, including advanced metastatic disease:

these data suggest its potential role both in transformation and in metastasis. Transcribed ultraconserved regions are a recently discovered class of non-coding RNAs with a high degree of evolutionary conservation: this strongly suggests a critical role in the physiology of mammals and other vertebrates. T-UCRs mainly work as antisense molecules for protein-coding genes and miRNAs; their dysregulation has been reported for different types of tumours^[245,246]. Sana et al^[247] analyzed the expression in CRC tissues and adjacent normal tissues of t-UCR uc.43, uc.73, uc.134, uc.230, uc.339, uc.388, uc.399, which previously had been found to be associated with CRC. Among these t-UCRs, only uc.73 and uc.388 were significantly downregulated in CRC tissues; uc.73 showed a positive correlation with overall survival of CRC patients. The tumor suppressor IncRNA TUSC7 (LOC285194) is depleted in osteosarcoma, causing abnormal proliferation of osteoblasts; its deletions were associated with poor survival of osteosarcoma patients^[248]. Qi et al^[249] found that expression levels of TUSC7 significantly decreased also in CRC samples. In addition, this downregulation was correlated with larger tumour size, higher tumour stage, more distant metastases, and poor disease-free survival^[249]. By microarray profiling of CRC samples and adjacent normal tissues from non-metastatic and metastatic patients, six aberrantly expressed lncRNAs (i.e., AK097793, ENST00000423943, ENST00000393516, ENST00000428029, RP11-462C24.1, and uc002wvk.2) were identified $^{\scriptscriptstyle [250]}$. Among these, RP11-462C24.1 (also called RPL34-AS1), whose functions are still unknown, exhibited interesting prognostic properties: its expression level decreased as the malignant degree of CRC increased. Furthermore, downregulation of RP11-462C24.1 significantly correlated with more distant metastases and a poor disease-free survival^[250]. Some studies on the diagnostic and prognostic power of IncRNAs in CRC focused on their expression in metastatic sites rather than CRC tissues. LncRNA expression profiling in metastatic lymph nodes (MLN), normal lymph nodes (NLN), and tumour tissues from CRC patients showed that 14 IncRNAs were specifically upregulated (e.g., AK021444, ENST00000425785, and AK307796) and 5 IncRNAs were specifically downregulated (e.g., ENST00000465846) in the MLN group compared with the NLN group and tumour tissue group^[251]. These data suggest that specific IncRNA dysregulation in MLN may have an important role in facilitating the occurrence of lymph node metastasis in CRC. However, the molecular functions of these IncRNAs are still unknown. The IncRNA highly upregulated in liver cancer (HULC) is usually upregulated in hepatocellular carcinoma and may perturb the circadian rhythm of hepatoma cells^[252,253]. HULC is neither expressed in CRC tissues nor in normal colon mucosa; however, it was found to be significantly expressed in CRC with metastases in the liver, but not in lymph

nodes^[254]. These data suggest that HULC could play a role in the metastatic process of CRC tumours in the liver.

Non-coding RNAs with predictive power in CRC therapy response

One of the most challenging tasks in cancer treatment is to identify patient subpopulations who could benefit from chemotherapy and avoid overtreatment of chemorefractory patients. Discovery of predictive biomarkers would provide information on the likelihood of response to a given therapeutic agent and help to optimize therapy decisions. Much effort was made to find feasible predictive biomarkers in CRC, however, except for KRAS mutations, no clinical study provided markers which have entered into the clinical management of CRC. Recent studies revealed that expression levels of certain miRNAs could be associated with specific therapeutic outcomes in CRC, suggesting that miRNAs may be considered potential predictive biomarkers. Some in vitro studies on CRC cell lines showed that 5-fluorouracil can alter profoundly miRNA expression patterns and miRNAs modulate the expression of key proteins involved in the regulation of cell proliferation, apoptosis and drug response^[255,256]. In one of the first studies on CRC patients, miRNA expression was evaluated in cancer biopsies before therapy and two weeks after starting preoperative capecitabine chemoradiotherapy: miR-137 and miR-125b were upregulated two weeks after starting therapy and higher levels of both of them were associated with worse response to the therapy^[257]. Hansen et al^[258], studied the predictive value of miR-126 in clinical response to capecitabine and oxaliplatin in CRC metastatic patients by in situ hybridization. MiR-126 expression levels were significantly higher in patients responding to therapy with respect to not responding patients: furthermore, its high expression was associated with a more prolonged free survival progression^[258]. Overexpression of miR-145 was found in CRC patients who showed a good response to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (5-FU and 50.4 Gy) and tumor regression^[259], while miR-17-5p was found increased in chemoresistant patients^[260]. Della Vittoria Scarpati et al^[261] using microarray expression profiling detected specific miRNA signatures associated with complete response of CRC patients after neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy. Specifically, they found a set of 13 miRNAs (i.e., 11 upregulated and 2 downregulated miRNAs) strongly associated with good response to chemoradiotherapy. Among them, the upregulation of miR-622 and miR-630 showed 100% sensitivity and specificity in predicting the patients' response^[261]. In a similar study, Svoboda et al^[262] compared miRNA profiles of CRC patients classified as sensitive or resistant to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy. They identified an overexpression of miR-215, miR-190b,

Baishideng®

and miR-29b-2* in non-responder patients, while the upregulation of let-7e, miR-196b, miR-450a, miR-450b-5p and miR-99a* was associated with good responders^[262]. In another profiling study, Hotchi et al^[263] analyzed miRNA expression in rectal cancer patients prior to pre-operative chemoradiotherapy and correlated them to different methods to evaluate the patients' response. They found different miRNA signatures that discriminated responders from non responders. MiR-223 was the only miRNA common to the different evaluation parameters: its expression was significantly higher in responders compared with non-responders and showed 100% and 78% sensitivity and specificity, respectively, in the prediction of response to pre-operative chemoradiotherapy^[263]. In the last few years some evidence on the potential involvement of IncRNAs in molecular mechanisms controlling cancer drug resistance has been reported. Cancer Upregulated Drug Resistant (CUDR) is a IncRNA upregulated in several cancers, including CRC. Enforced overexpression of CUDR induced resistance to doxorubicin and etoposide, as well as drug-induced apoptosis in human squamous carcinoma A431 cells^[264]. Lee *et al*^[265], by analyzing the expression of</sup></sup>90 IncRNAs in 5-FU-resistant CRC cell lines, found that SnaR and BACE1AS were significantly downregulated in resistant cell lines; decreased expression of SnaR was responsible for increased cell viability after 5-FU treatment. Recently, colorectal cancer-associated IncRNA (CCAL) was found significantly upregulated in CRC patients with worse response to adjuvant chemotherapy^[266]. CCAL regulates CRC progression and multidrug resistance (MDR) through activation of the Wnt pathway by suppressing AP-2 α and leading to upregulation of MDR1/P-gp expression^[266].

CRC associated single nucleotide polymorphisms in non-coding RNAs

According to the multigenic model of cancer development, combinations of polymorphic genetic variants in susceptibility genes could contribute to CRC risk. Recently, functional polymorphisms in miRNAs or their binding sites in mRNA targets have been discovered in association with pathological phenotypes. A SNP embedded in a miRNA sequence may alter miRNA maturation or its targeting and, accordingly, contribute to the onset and evolution of cancer. One of the first studies showing a prognostic role of miRNA SNPs in CRC reported a significant association of SNP rs7372209 in pri-miR26a-1 to positive chemotherapy response, and SNP rs1834306 in the pri-miR-100 to longer time to progression, suggesting that miRNA polymorphisms could be potential predictors of clinical CRC outcome^[267]. Xing *et al*^[268], by screening seven SNPs in 408 CRC patients of a Chinese population, identified two SNPs statistically associated with prognostic features: rs6505162 in pre-miR-423 was correlated to the overall survival and recurrence-

free survival, while, rs4919510 in pre-miR-608 was correlated with recurrence-free survival. CRC patients with both SNPs had a 2.84-fold increased risk of recurrence and/or death.These associations were evident only in patients receiving chemotherapy^[268]. In another study, performed on 1,097 CRC patients recruited at the University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, rs4919510 in miR-608 associated with increased risk for recurrence and death, and rs213210 in miR-219-1 in association with death of patients with stage III disease were found^[269]. Patients carrying both SNPs showed a 5.6-fold increased risk of death. SNP rs11614913 in miR-196a-2 was associated to a significantly increased CRC risk in a Korean population^[270]. Association between rs11614913 and CRC susceptibility was also valuated in two different Chinese studies, but the results were conflicting^[271,272]. Recently, a study on SNP rs895819 in pre-miR-27a, previously associated with different cancers, was performed to valuate the potential association to CRC susceptibility in a Han Chinese population: GG genotype was significantly associated with risk of CRC and metastasis^[273].Data on association to CRC risk of previously mentioned SNPs in miR-196a-2 and miR-27a was not confirmed in a Central-European Caucasian population^[274]. The discrepancies in the diagnostic potential of miRNA SNPs in CRC above reported may be due to different molecular pathogenetic mechanisms that differently contribute to cancer or population-specific factors, such as the different genetic backgrounds of the studied population. In addiction to the above-mentioned SNP rs6983267 mapping to a genomic region abundant in IncRNAs, five SNPs in the IncRNA PRNCR1 (prostate cancer associated non-coding RNA 1) were investigated in a Chinese case-control study of 313 cases with CRC and 595 ethnicity-matched controls^[275]. The final results of this study were that rs13252298 and rs1456315 are associated with significantly decreased risks of CRC. Tumours of patients expressing rs1456315G were larger than 5 cm. Patients expressing rs7007694C and rs16901946G had a decreased risk of developing poorly differentiated tumours; on the contrary, expression of rs1456315G was found to be associated with an increased risk^[275].

NON-CODING RNAS IN BODY FLUIDS: BIOLOGICAL AND DIAGNOSTIC IMPLICATIONS

Among the most ambitious goals of oncology is the application of fast and non-invasive methods for the identification of specific biomarkers, to be applied to diagnosis and prognosis (*i.e.*, liquid biopsies): these could be useful to discriminate between healthy individuals and cancer patients or as markers of specific responses to therapy. In this regard, blood is the



election sample: it contains a high amount of important biomolecules, such as proteins, hormones, metabolites, DNA and different RNAs such as mRNAs and miRNAs. The stoichiometric ratio of its components is highly dynamic and reflects the health status of patients. Blood sampling is fast and easy: serum and plasma have been used for a long time as a source of biomarkers for different conditions. MiRNA profiling is an established method for discriminating cancerous tissues from their healthy counterparts^[276]. The discovery, in 2008, of miRNAs in human plasma opened new intriguing perspectives in cancer diagnosis^[277,278]. An important requisite of biomarkers is stability in the medium where they are released: miRNAs have been shown to be present in serum in a stable form that prevents their digestion by RNases. Little is known about the origin and features of serum miRNAs, but it is known that they are cell-free molecules: therefore, there have to be other ways to protect them from degradation^[277]. Currently, two major release mechanisms of circulating miRNAs have been proposed: (1) active secretion of miRNA-containing shedding microvesicles or exosomes^[279]; and (2) active secretion of miRNAs in the form of ribonucleoprotein complexes^[280]. Exosomes have been described as a new mechanism of cell-to-cell communication that has similar features to hormonal signalling^[281]. Exosomes originate from inward budding of endosomal membranes forming multivesicular bodies, which are secreted into the extracellular environment when late endosomes fuse with the plasma membrane^[282]. These nanovesicles are produced by several cell types, both in normal and pathological conditions, and were found in serum and other body fluids^[283-286]. Interestingly, exosomes have been shown to carry a set of miRNAs that are specifically targeted to them $^{\scriptscriptstyle [281,287-289]}$. The endosomal sorting complexes required for transport (ESCRT) has been hypothesized to be major regulators of types and amounts of biomolecules sorted into exosomes (i.e., miRNAs, mRNAs, proteins)[290]. The molecular mechanisms involved were uncharacterized until recently. The identification of the role of sumoylated hnRNPA2B1 in transfering miRNAs to exosomes is the first evidence of a possible mechanism involved in the specific miRNA sorting into exosomes^[291]. Despite the great interest and growing research in the exosome field, accumulating data suggest that these nanovesicles contain only 10% of circulating miRNAs, and that most of them are associated with RBPs^[292]. In 2011, Arroyo et al^[293] found that the majority of circulating miRNAs are destabilized by plasma digestion with proteinase K, demonstrating that a protein complex is responsible for their protection in the RNase-enriched plasma environment. Notably, for the miRNAs that are not carried by microvesicles or exosomes, a strong association with Argonaute-2 protein was detected. Another mechanism putatively involved in miRNA preservation in serum is the packaging of circulating

miRNAs in high-density lipoproteins (HDL), which in turn can transfer them to recipient cells: this would identify a potential new role for HDL particles in cell communication^[294]. Whatever the origin of circulating miRNAs, their expression profiling has proven to have prognostic relevance, as confirmed by several studies. For instance, in 2008 it was shown for the first time that miRNA profiling of circulating exosomes in ovarian cancer patients could potentially be used as a noninvasive diagnostic method of this malignancy. Eight miRNAs (miR-21, miR-141, miR-200a, miR-200c, miR-200b, miR-203, miR-205 and miR-214), known to have a diagnostic value in ovarian cancer tissues, were shown to have the same expression pattern in the exosomes of cancer patients: this was different than that of healthy controls^[295]. Moreover, it has been noted that tumour cells possess increased exosome-shedding properties compared with normal cells^[295]. In 2009, Rabinowits et al^[296] made similar observations in lung cancer patients; in addition, they showed that the serum of lung adenocarcinoma patients is highly enriched in exosomes compared with healthy patients. In 2014, Eichelser et al^[297] showed that cell-free miR-101 and miR-373 can be used as breast cancerspecific markers, and that exosomal miR-373, whose expression is increased in Erb-b2 receptor tyrosine kinase 2 (ERBB2/HER2) - negative tumours, has a potential role as a blood-based biomarker for more aggressive tumours. High levels of exosomes in the plasma of CRC patients are secreted by poorly differentiated tumours and are associated with decreased overall survival^[298]. Serum levels of exosomal let-7a, miR-21, miR-23a, miR-150, miR-223, miR-1229, and miR-1246 were significantly higher in primary CRC patients at any disease stage than in healthy controls; these miRNAs were significantly downregulated after surgical resection of tumours^[299]. Interestingly, exosomes secreted by colon tumour cells play a key role in the recruitment of inflammatory CCR6⁺CD4⁺Th17⁺ into tumour sites and subsequently promote tumour growth^[300]. Ragusa *et al*^[289,301] have demonstrated significant alterations of exosomal miRNA cargo in CRC cells following treatment with Cetuximab. The most upregulated miRNAs in exosomes from Caco-2 and HCT-116 cells perform a dual biological function: (1) negative regulation of proliferation or apoptosis induction in cancer cells; and (2) immunosuppression in B- and T- cells. In the last few years, several papers reported the discovery of circulating miRNAs with potential diagnostic or prognostic power in CRC patients (Table 5). The first study on plasma miRNA profiling, performed on 90 CRC patients and 50 healthy controls, showed the significant upregulation of miR-17-3p and miR-92a (both encoded by the miR-17-92 cluster). The authors suggested that elevated plasma levels of miR-92a were not associated with inflammation or other gastrointestinal cancers, but most likely were CRC-related^[302]. Upregulation of miR-92a (together with miR-29a) in

Table 5 Diagnostic and prognostic circulating non-coding RNAs in colorectal cancer					
Clinical feature	Oncogene ncRNAs	Tumor suppressor ncRNAs	PMID		
Diagnostic	miR-17-3p, miR-92a, miR-29a, miR-18a, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-15b, miR-335, miR-221, exo-let-7a, exo-miR-1229, exo-miR-1246, exo-miR-150, exo- miR-21, exo-miR-223, exo-miR-23a, miR-378, miR-21, CRNDE, miR-155, miR-200c, miR-210	miR-601, miR-760, miR-143	19201770, 19876917, 23267864, 22970209, 20880178, 24705249, 25547322, 22868372, 22393467, 24310813		
Metastasis detection	miR-29a, miR-21		22018950, 23704278		
Survival	miR-141, miR-221, miR-21		21445232, 20880178, 23704278		
Tumour size	miR-21		23704278		
Tumour stage	miR-141		21445232		

Cancer-related phenotypes that may be predicted by expression analysis of plasma/serum circulating oncogenic and tumor suppressive non-coding RNAs (ncRNAs). Exo-miR: MiRNAs purified from exosomes.

plasma was also reported by Huang *et al*^[303]. They strengthened these data showing that levels of both miR-29a and miR-92a were significantly reduced in post-operative plasma samples when compared with pre-operative samples. In a different study, the same authors found that the levels of plasma miR-601 and miR-760 were significantly decreased in CRC compared with healthy controls^[304]. It is interesting to note that by adding expression data of miR-29a and miR-92a for combined receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis with miR-760, the resulting AUC (Area Under Curve) increased to 0.943 with 83.3% sensitivity and 93.1% specificity in discriminating CRC from controls: this suggests the additive effect in diagnostic power of these 3 miRNAs^[304]. Overexpression of miR-29a was also detected in the serum of CRC patients with liver metastases, but not in CRC patients without metastases: this suggests its potential as a novel noninvasive biomarker for early detection of CRC with liver metastasis^[305]. By genome-wide miRNA expression profiling on 196 plasma samples from 123 patients with sporadic CRC and 73 healthy individuals, Giráldez et al^[306] found significant upregulation of 6 miRNAs (*i.e.*, miR-15b, miR-18a, miR-19a, miR-19b, miR-29a, and miR-335), suggesting specific expression patterns to be considered as biomarkers for CRC. Upregulation of miR-141 levels was demonstrated in plasma of CRC patients with stage IV with respect to patients with stages I - II and unaffected controls; they were also associated with shorter survival. These expression differences of miR-141 may be related to a differential inflammatory response in CRC patients^[307]. Similarly, the expression levels of miR-221 in plasma of CRC patients are significantly higher than in the healthy controls. According to the Kaplan-Meier analysis, upregulation of miR-221 is a significant prognostic factor for poor overall survival in CRC patients: patients with higher miR-221 plasma levels had dramatically lower survival rates than those belonging to the low expression group^[308]. Upregulation of miR-155, miR-200c, and miR-210 from serum of CRC patients was reported by Chen et al^[309] Expression levels of these miRNAs returned to normal levels in patients with good

prognosis after surgery and chemotherapy. Unsurprisingly, several authors reported high levels of miR-21 in plasma and serum of CRC. Upregulation of plasma miR-21 discriminates CRC patients from controls with 90% specificity and sensitivity^[310]. MiR-21 levels are significantly elevated in preoperative serum from patients with adenomas and CRCs. High miR-21 expression in serum is statistically associated with tumour size, distant metastases, and poor survival^[311]. Recently, Monzo et al^[312] showed that miR-21 expression was higher in plasma from blood drawn from the mesenteric veins (MV), near the site of primary CRC than in that drawn from the peripheral veins (PV) of the same CRC patients. Moreover, high levels of miR-21 in MV plasma were associated with shorter disease-free survival of patients. These data suggested that CRC cells release high concentrations of miR-21 in the MV, but that these concentrations are progressively diluted in the peripheral circulatory system. Accordingly, miR-21 dosage from MV would be a stronger prognostic CRC marker than from PV. Recently, Clancy et al[313] analyzed miRNA expression in serum of CRC patients in a literature review on about twenty different published studies: they reported that the 6 circulating miRNAs most frequently found to be dysregulated in CRC are miR-18a-5p, miR-21-5p, miR-29a-5p, miR-92a-5p, miR-143-5p and miR-378-5p. Recently, there has been a notable increase of reports on serum or plasma IncRNAs, potentially useful as biomarkers for different types of tumours. One of the first studies associating circulating IncRNA expression to specific cancers reports the upregulation of IncRNA HULC in blood samples of hepatocellular carcinoma patients^[252]. The IncRNA H19 has been found to be highly expressed in the plasma of gastric cancer patients compared with healthy controls, and its levels significantly decrease after tumour resection^[314]. Recently, a three IncRNA [urothelial cancer associated 1 (UCA1/CUDR), long stress-induced non-coding transcript 5 (LSINCT-5), phosphatase and tensin homolog pseudogene 1 (PTENP1)] signature in serum was identified as a diagnostic marker for gastric cancers^[315]. Tong *et al*^[316] identified the IncRNA POU3F3 (POU class 3 homeobox



Figure 1 Non-coding network of colorectal cancer. Molecular signalling of non-coding RNAs [*i.e.*, microRNAs (miRNAs) and long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs)] in most common cancer-related pathways involved in CRC etiopathogenesis (*i.e.*, KRAS/ERK, WNT, and EMT). RNA-RNA and RNA-protein interactions were retrieved from literature cited in this review. Lines with arrowheads represent expression activation, those with bars represent expression inhibition. Dotted lines show indirect interactions.

3) as a novel serum biomarker for esophageal squamous cell carcinoma, showing that combining POU3F3 expression with plasma levels of the squamous cell carcinoma antigen notably improves efficiency of screening for early detection. Quite surprisingly, only one report has been published to date on the expression of circulating IncRNAs as potential noninvasive diagnostic markers in CRC. The expression level of CRNDE-h transcript in plasma of CRC patients was significantly higher than that of healthy controls, with a sensitivity of 87% and specificity of 93% for diagnosing CRC^[233] (Table 5).

FROM A COMPLEX NON-CODING RNA NETWORK TO NEW THERAPEUTIC TARGETS

We have discussed the multiple lines of evidence that pinpoint ncRNAs as key regulators of global gene expression for cancer-related processes. NcRNAs appear to constitute multiple control layers that define the correct functioning of classically known coding layers in cells: they perform this job by modulating chromatin architecture and genome expression (RNA synthesis, stability, processing and translation). The existence of this sophisticated RNA-based regulatory system has important biological and biomedical consequences. Indeed, it could appropriately explain the diversity of phenotypes of mammals, despite their relatively similar proteomes. On the other hand, it is becoming increasingly clear that alterations of these regulatory RNA signals may cause cells to acquire a pathological phenotype, including cancer, as reported for CRC in this review. Both miRNAs and IncRNAs contribute to bring about dysfunctions of critical CRC signalling pathways, such as KRAS/ERK, WNT, and EMT (Figure 1). RNA-based regulation in CRC constitutes a complex, and only partially explored, network of RNA-RNA, RNA-protein interactions that performs a mu-Itilayered control on proliferation, invasion, and differentiation in CRC cells. The complexity of this scenario is increased by the presence of several positive and negative regulatory loops. For instance, the miRNA cluster 17-92 represses E2F2, which in turn transcriptionally controls MYC. On the other hand, MYC acts as a transcriptional activator for the cluster 17-92^[317]. Moreover, several ncRNAs act as mediators in the cross-talk between different molecular processes in CRC. For instance, MALAT1 induces the expression of E2F2, thus altering MYC signalling and increasing proliferation; it also activates the expression of ZEB1,

causing the impairment of epithelial differentiation. Indeed, these apparently different non-coding landscapes converge into a unique RNA network that pervades and controls protein-coding patterns. This key role of ncRNAs makes them very attractive and promising targets for innovative therapeutic approaches. Compared with other strategies, RNA-based therapeutics have several advantages. RNAs are molecules more "druggable" than proteins, because their targeting is mainly based on nucleic acid complementarity, and therefore easy to design and inexpensive to synthesize. RNA-based therapeutic approaches can be divided into two different categories: (1) RNA inhibition therapy, when target RNA is overexpressed; and (2) RNA replacement therapy, when the ncRNA is repressed (this is more feasible for miRNAs). A widely used method for miRNA inhibition is the use of chemically modified oligonucleotides complementary to mature miRNAs (antagomiRs). AntagomiRs quench target miRNAs, which may induce miRISC disruption and miRNA degradation^[318]. MiRNA sponges with multiple complementary 3'UTR mRNA sites have been developed to inhibit the activity of miRNA families sharing a common target sequence^[319]. Another approach to specifically inhibit miRNA function is to exploit miRNA masks (miR-Masks): these are complementary to the binding sites in the 3'UTR of the target mRNA, so that the miRNA is no longer able to perform its repressive activity^[320]. MiRNA replacement therapy is based on the restoration of tumour suppressive miRNAs, expressed at lower levels in cancer. This can be obtained by inserting oligonucleotide mimics, containing the same sequence as the mature endogenous miRNAs, into the cells; alternatively, synthetic pre-miRNA mimics can be used^[321,322]. The depletion of oncogenic IncRNAs could be obtained by using similar approaches to those applied to miRNAs: siRNAs and shRNAs (small hairpin RNAs) exhibit great RNA selectivity and knockdown efficiency and utilize a similar silencing molecular mechanism (RISC)^[323]. However, in the last few years new appealing methods have been developed, which have the potential to substitute RNAi-based approaches [i.e., antisense oligonucleotides (ASOs), ribozymes and aptamers]. ASOs are single stranded DNAs or RNAs (8-50 nt) with sequence complementary to their target RNAs^[324]. When ASOs bind to target RNAs, RNase H1 recognizes the DNA:RNA/RNA:RNA heteroduplexes and catalyzes the cleavage of the RNA molecules^[324]. Because ASOmediated silencing is independent from the RISC machinery, this technology produces less off-targeting effects than siRNAs. As a consequence of their doublestranded structure, siRNAs and shRNAs may trigger an innate immune response and induce high levels of inflammatory cytokines and a toll-like receptor (TLR)mediated response; such effects are less evident for single-stranded molecules^[325]. Ribozymes are naturally synthesized RNA molecules that are able to degrade other RNAs by their intrinsic catalytic functions: their

potential application as a therapeutic cancer tool has been already mentioned^[326]. Ribozymes bind their targets by complementarity and catalyze cleavage of target RNAs, destabilizing their phosphodiester backbone^[326]. An important hurdle to antisense-based IncRNA modulation is the presence of extensive secondary structures along these RNA molecules. Indeed, the effectiveness of siRNAs/shRNAs, ASOs and ribozymes could be seriously impaired by secondary structures in target RNAs^[327]. This obstacle could be overcome by aptamers as their targeting mechanism is independent from sequence complementarity^[328]. Aptamers are short DNA or RNA oligonucleotides or peptides with a stable three-dimensional structure that specifically bind to their targets (*i.e.*, RNAs, proteins, and small molecules) by fitting the three-dimensional shape of their ligands^[329]. Aptamers would be able to recognize distinct RNA structures through tertiary interactions and alter their functions by sequestering them or masking potential binding sites. These RNAbased therapeutic strategies applied to ncRNAs have already shown very promising results in cancer, including CRC. The reintroduction of miR-145 has been demonstrated to perform an antitumoral role in a mouse model of colon cancer^[321]. In vivo depletion of miR-21 by ASOs strongly inhibits pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma tumour growth by inducing cell death^[330]. Targeting MALAT1 and HOTAIR with ASOs in mouse xenograft models prevented lung metastasis and inhibited pancreatic tumour growth, respectively^[331,332]. However, the main issue related to ncRNA therapeutics is to find a delivery mechanism that would allow their stability in the circulation and efficient tissue-specific uptake, at the same time minimizing offtarget side effects^[333]. Rapid progress in drug delivery systems has provided optimistic perspectives for advances in this field^[334]. Different chemical groups, such as steroids and cholesterol, can be covalently added to miRNAs or ASOs to improve intracellular uptake and extend circulation time^[335]. Further delivery mechanisms are the use of adenoviral vectors as carriers of RNA therapeutics, cationic liposomes, or polymer-based nanoparticles, which are able to form micelle-like structures^[336]. Recently, an exosomal-based miRNA delivery has been reported to be an effective therapeutic delivery system because these nanoparticles are less toxic and better tolerated by the organism. Moreover, they are naturally used by cells for intercellular communication, and have been proven to protect their molecular cargo in the circulation^[337]. For the development of RNA therapeutic strategies, it is interesting to consider that several biological functions of miRNAs and IncRNAs may be partially redundant (Figure 1): accordingly, it may be quite difficult to modulate them by targeting a single ncRNA molecule^[338]. This should lead researchers to develop multitargeted RNA therapies in order to increase their impact on oncogenic molecular signalling. For instance, to attenuate KRAS overfunctioning in CRC, exogenous


let-7 miRNAs could be introduced to repress KRAS expression; concomitantly, ASOs against IncRNA H19 could be applied to deplete its action as a molecular sponge of the let-7 family. This would strengthen the antiproliferative effects triggered by KRAS repression. Such synergic approaches have already provided very encouraging results by simultaneously administrating miRNA mimics, siRNAs and shRNAs against mRNAs in in vitro and in vivo models^[339]. Finally, despite the high number of putatively "druggable" ncRNAs, it is clear that researchers still have to overcome many conceptual and technical challenges to develop effective anticancer strategies that can be applied to patients. However, the results obtained so far are promising and provide optimistic perspectives for the future of anticancer treatments.

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES ON THE CLINICAL UTILITY OF NON-CODING RNAS

Experimental evidence of the potential predictive and prognostic value of cellular and circulating ncRNAs strongly suggests the possibility of exploiting them as useful clinical tools for cancer management. Expression changes of specific ncRNAs can be detected in CRC tissues, utilizing slide-based staining assays: these are standard diagnostic procedures in clinical laboratories. Analysis of plasma or serum ncRNAs could detect tumour biomarkers through PCR at the preoperative stage, indicating their value as early-diagnostic tools. Notwithstanding this, only few reliable diagnostic tests, based on dosage of ncRNAs, have been developed and commercialized to date (e.g., the miRNA-based diagnostic tests of Rosetta Genomics). This slow clinical translatability could be due to different biological and technical factors. Many pre-analytical and analytical factors, including those that are donor/patient-related, can interfere with accurate ncRNA quantification. Due to non homogeneous technical approaches or to real biological heterogeneity of different patient cohorts, expression profiles obtained by various research groups may be different. The real predictive power of these profiles has to be carefully investigated on extended cohorts of patients to understand their actual clinical significance; for instance, data reported on the prognostic value of cellular miR-31 in CRC seem to be very promising, but no univocal results have been obtained to date. Many researchers have compared different protocols for plasma/serum preparation and analyzed the differences between the two biological fluids in terms of amount of circulating miRNAs, but contrasting results have been obtained^[277,340,341]. This inconsistency could be explained by the different methods used for the separation of plasma and serum from whole blood (such as different centrifugation protocols): these could lead to different amounts of blood cell contamination^[342,343]. However, the effective tumour-specificity of ncRNAs as blood biomarkers remains to be substantiated. Many circulating ncRNAs, whose increased expression had been associated to CRC, could also be related to the presence of other neoplastic diseases. In three independent metaanalysis studies, the diagnostic value of circulating miR-21 in CRC was verified: the authors reported that miR-21 has a moderate potential diagnostic value for CRC^[344-346]. However, several papers on different types of carcinoma have also proposed circulating miR-21 as a diagnostic marker of cancer^[347-349]. Accordingly, the common upregulation of miR-21 in the blood of patients with different types of cancers makes it a poorly specific diagnostic marker. In fact, Wang et al^[350] analyzed the value of circulating miR-21 and reached the conclusion that it might be considered a relevant prognostic biomarker in general carcinomas, but not a sensitive specific diagnostic biomarker. The same observations could also be applied to other CRC-related circulating RNA molecules, commonly found in patients with different tumours or other pathological conditions (e.g., miR-17, miR-18a, miR-20a, miR-29a, and miR-92a)^[351-354]. Definitively, all these considerations would suggest that ncRNA-based diagnostic approaches have to be greatly improved. CRC screening should be based on a complex panel of different RNA species (both miRNAs and lncRNAs), rather than on a single or few RNAs. Simultaneous dosage of multiple RNAs having complementary discriminatory and prognostic power could represent a powerful predictive tool. This approach could be improved by analyzing the ratio of expression levels among different ncRNAs (as combined biomarkers), rather than evaluating the concentrations of single RNAs^[348,355,356]. Finally, the use of ncRNAbased assays will open new and interesting fields in the screening and monitoring of cancers, including CRC. However, many issues must be addressed before these findings can be translated into a clinically useful screening strategy for CRC patients.

CONCLUSION

The literature on ncRNAs in CRC has grown considerably over the last decade, confirming their role in this neoplasia. Based on this huge amount of data, there is no doubt that ncRNAs will be important biomarkers in cancer diagnosis and prognosis, as well as therapeutic targets for the treatment of CRC^[357]. However, before ncRNAs are routinely applied to clinical settings, it will be critically important to activate large collaborative efforts to fully realize the clinical potential of this approach. Moreover, a deeper knowledge on ncRNA molecular targets, together with new selective methods for RNA delivery to cancer cells, would lead to great benefits for the treatment and management of CRC. NcRNA biomarkers and RNA-based therapies are very promising tools and approaches to supplement current



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

diagnostic/prognostic and therapeutic strategies for CRC.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We wish to thank the Scientific Bureau of the University of Catania for language support.

REFERENCES

- 1 Jacob F, Monod J. Genetic regulatory mechanisms in the synthesis of proteins. *J Mol Biol* 1961; **3**: 318-356 [PMID: 13718526]
- 2 International Human Genome Sequencing Consortium. Finishing the euchromatic sequence of the human genome. *Nature* 2004; 431: 931-945 [PMID: 15496913]
- 3 Ezkurdia I, Juan D, Rodriguez JM, Frankish A, Diekhans M, Harrow J, Vazquez J, Valencia A, Tress ML. Multiple evidence strands suggest that there may be as few as 19,000 human proteincoding genes. *Hum Mol Genet* 2014; 23: 5866-5878 [PMID: 24939910 DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddu309]
- 4 Szymanski M, Barciszewski J. RNA regulation in mammals. *Ann N* Y Acad Sci 2006; 1067: 461-468 [PMID: 16804027]
- 5 Prasanth KV, Spector DL. Eukaryotic regulatory RNAs: an answer to the 'genome complexity' conundrum. *Genes Dev* 2007; 21: 11-42 [PMID: 17210785]
- 6 Fearon ER, Vogelstein B. A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cell* 1990; 61: 759-767 [PMID: 2188735]
- 7 Gatenby RA, Vincent TL. An evolutionary model of carcinogenesis. Cancer Res 2003; 63: 6212-6220 [PMID: 14559806]
- 8 Arends JW. Molecular interactions in the Vogelstein model of colorectal carcinoma. J Pathol 2000; 190: 412-416 [PMID: 10699988]
- 9 Wood LD, Parsons DW, Jones S, Lin J, Sjöblom T, Leary RJ, Shen D, Boca SM, Barber T, Ptak J, Silliman N, Szabo S, Dezso Z, Ustyanksky V, Nikolskaya T, Nikolsky Y, Karchin R, Wilson PA, Kaminker JS, Zhang Z, Croshaw R, Willis J, Dawson D, Shipitsin M, Willson JK, Sukumar S, Polyak K, Park BH, Pethiyagoda CL, Pant PV, Ballinger DG, Sparks AB, Hartigan J, Smith DR, Suh E, Papadopoulos N, Buckhaults P, Markowitz SD, Parmigiani G, Kinzler KW, Velculescu VE, Vogelstein B. The genomic landscapes of human breast and colorectal cancers. *Science* 2007; **318**: 1108-1113 [PMID: 17932254]
- 10 Zhou D, Yang L, Zheng L, Ge W, Li D, Zhang Y, Hu X, Gao Z, Xu J, Huang Y, Hu H, Zhang H, Zhang H, Liu M, Yang H, Zheng L, Zheng S. Exome capture sequencing of adenoma reveals genetic alterations in multiple cellular pathways at the early stage of colorectal tumorigenesis. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e53310 [PMID: 23301059 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0053310]
- 11 Hangauer MJ, Vaughn IW, McManus MT. Pervasive transcription of the human genome produces thousands of previously unidentified long intergenic noncoding RNAs. *PLoS Genet* 2013; 9: e1003569 [PMID: 23818866 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1003569]
- Jacquier A. The complex eukaryotic transcriptome: unexpected pervasive transcription and novel small RNAs. *Nat Rev Genet* 2009; 10: 833-844 [PMID: 19920851 DOI: 10.1038/nrg2683]
- 13 Amaral PP, Dinger ME, Mercer TR, Mattick JS. The eukaryotic genome as an RNA machine. *Science* 2008; **319**: 1787-1789 [PMID: 18369136 DOI: 10.1126/science.1155472]
- 14 Yazgan O, Krebs JE. Noncoding but nonexpendable: transcriptional regulation by large noncoding RNA in eukaryotes. *Biochem Cell Biol* 2007; 85: 484-496 [PMID: 17713583]
- 15 Taft RJ, Pang KC, Mercer TR, Dinger M, Mattick JS. Non-coding RNAs: regulators of disease. *J Pathol* 2010; 220: 126-139 [PMID: 19882673 DOI: 10.1002/path.2638]
- 16 Liu Y, Ferguson JF, Xue C, Ballantyne RL, Silverman IM, Gosai SJ, Serfecz J, Morley MP, Gregory BD, Li M, Reilly MP. Tissue-specific RNA-Seq in human evoked inflammation identifies blood and adipose LincRNA signatures of cardiometabolic diseases.

Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2014; **34**: 902-912 [PMID: 24504737 DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.113.303123]

- 17 Wu P, Zuo X, Deng H, Liu X, Liu L, Ji A. Roles of long noncoding RNAs in brain development, functional diversification and neurodegenerative diseases. *Brain Res Bull* 2013; 97: 69-80 [PMID: 23756188 DOI: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2013.06.001]
- 18 Malek E, Jagannathan S, Driscoll JJ. Correlation of long noncoding RNA expression with metastasis, drug resistance and clinical outcome in cancer. *Oncotarget* 2014; 5: 8027-8038 [PMID: 25275300]
- 19 Raza U, Zhang JD, Sahin O. MicroRNAs: master regulators of drug resistance, stemness, and metastasis. J Mol Med (Berl) 2014; 92: 321-336 [PMID: 24509937 DOI: 10.1007/s00109-014-1129-2]
- 20 Crea F, Clermont PL, Parolia A, Wang Y, Helgason CD. The noncoding transcriptome as a dynamic regulator of cancer metastasis. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2014; 33: 1-16 [PMID: 24346158 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-013-9455-3]
- 21 Hwang I. Cell-cell communication via extracellular membrane vesicles and its role in the immune response. *Mol Cells* 2013; 36: 105-111 [PMID: 23807045 DOI: 10.1007/s10059-013-0154-2]
- 22 Kahlert C, Kalluri R. Exosomes in tumor microenvironment influence cancer progression and metastasis. *J Mol Med* (Berl) 2013; 91: 431-437 [PMID: 23519402 DOI: 10.1007/s00109-013-1020-6]
- 23 Mattick JS, Makunin IV. Non-coding RNA. Hum Mol Genet 2006; 15 Spec No 1: R17-R29 [PMID: 16651366]
- 24 Hüttenhofer A, Vogel J. Experimental approaches to identify non-coding RNAs. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2006; 34: 635-646 [PMID: 16436800]
- 25 Mercer TR, Dinger ME, Mattick JS. Long non-coding RNAs: insights into functions. *Nat Rev Genet* 2009; 10: 155-159 [PMID: 19188922 DOI: 10.1038/nrg2521]
- 26 Wilusz JE, Sunwoo H, Spector DL. Long noncoding RNAs: functional surprises from the RNA world. *Genes Dev* 2009; 23: 1494-1504 [PMID: 19571179 DOI: 10.1101/gad.1800909]
- 27 Eddy SR. Non-coding RNA genes and the modern RNA world. Nat Rev Genet 2001; 2: 919-929 [PMID: 11733745]
- 28 Gesteland RF, Cech TR, Atkins JF. The RNA World, 2nd ed. The Nature of Modern RNA Suggests a Prebiotic RNA World. New York: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, 1999: 49-77 [DOI: 10.1101/087969589.37.49]
- 29 Brosnan CA, Voinnet O. The long and the short of noncoding RNAs. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 2009; 21: 416-425 [PMID: 19447594 DOI: 10.1016/j.ceb.2009.04.001]
- 30 Guan D, Zhang W, Zhang W, Liu GH, Belmonte JC. Switching cell fate, ncRNAs coming to play. *Cell Death Dis* 2013; 4: e464 [PMID: 23328671 DOI: 10.1038/cddis.2012.196]
- 31 Adams BD, Kasinski AL, Slack FJ. Aberrant regulation and function of microRNAs in cancer. *Curr Biol* 2014; 24: R762-R776 [PMID: 25137592 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2014.06.043]
- 32 Qi P, Du X. The long non-coding RNAs, a new cancer diagnostic and therapeutic gold mine. *Mod Pathol* 2013; 26: 155-165 [PMID: 22996375 DOI: 10.1038/modpathol.2012.160]
- 33 Horiuchi T, Aigaki T. Alternative trans-splicing: a novel mode of pre-mRNA processing. *Biol Cell* 2006; 98: 135-140 [PMID: 16417469]
- 34 Siomi MC, Sato K, Pezic D, Aravin AA. PIWI-interacting small RNAs: the vanguard of genome defence. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2011; 12: 246-258 [PMID: 21427766 DOI: 10.1038/nrm3089]
- 35 Dogini DB, Pascoal VD, Avansini SH, Vieira AS, Pereira TC, Lopes-Cendes I. The new world of RNAs. *Genet Mol Biol* 2014; 37: 285-293 [PMID: 24764762]
- 36 Bonfrate L, Altomare DF, Di Lena M, Travaglio E, Rotelli MT, De Luca A, Portincasa P. MicroRNA in colorectal cancer: new perspectives for diagnosis, prognosis and treatment. *J Gastrointestin Liver Dis* 2013; 22: 311-320 [PMID: 24078989]
- 37 Dong Y, Wu WK, Wu CW, Sung JJ, Yu J, Ng SS. MicroRNA dysregulation in colorectal cancer: a clinical perspective. *Br J Cancer* 2011; 104: 893-898 [PMID: 21364594 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2011.57]
- 38 Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to



Ragusa M et al. Non-coding RNAs in CRC

lin-14. Cell 1993; 75: 843-854 [PMID: 8252621]

- 39 Carthew RW, Sontheimer EJ. Origins and Mechanisms of miRNAs and siRNAs. *Cell* 2009; **136**: 642-655 [PMID: 19239886 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.01.035]
- 40 Wahid F, Shehzad A, Khan T, Kim YY. MicroRNAs: synthesis, mechanism, function, and recent clinical trials. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; 1803: 1231-1243 [PMID: 20619301 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbamcr.2010.06.013]
- 41 Pillai RS, Bhattacharyya SN, Artus CG, Zoller T, Cougot N, Basyuk E, Bertrand E, Filipowicz W. Inhibition of translational initiation by Let-7 MicroRNA in human cells. *Science* 2005; **309**: 1573-1576 [PMID: 16081698]
- 42 Valinezhad Orang A, Safaralizadeh R, Kazemzadeh-Bavili M. Mechanisms of miRNA-Mediated Gene Regulation from Common Downregulation to mRNA-Specific Upregulation. *Int J Genomics* 2014; 2014: 970607 [PMID: 25180174 DOI: 10.1155/2014/970607]
- 43 Krol J, Loedige I, Filipowicz W. The widespread regulation of microRNA biogenesis, function and decay. *Nat Rev Genet* 2010; 11: 597-610 [PMID: 20661255 DOI: 10.1038/nrg2843]
- 44 Bueno MJ, Malumbres M. MicroRNAs and the cell cycle. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2011; 1812: 592-601 [PMID: 21315819 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbadis.2011.02.002]
- 45 Ivey KN, Srivastava D. MicroRNAs as regulators of differentiation and cell fate decisions. *Cell Stem Cell* 2010; 7: 36-41 [PMID: 20621048 DOI: 10.1016/j.stem.2010.06.012]
- 46 Lu J, Getz G, Miska EA, Alvarez-Saavedra E, Lamb J, Peck D, Sweet-Cordero A, Ebert BL, Mak RH, Ferrando AA, Downing JR, Jacks T, Horvitz HR, Golub TR. MicroRNA expression profiles classify human cancers. *Nature* 2005; 435: 834-838 [PMID: 15944708]
- 47 Calin GA, Croce CM. MicroRNA signatures in human cancers. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2006; **6**: 857-866 [PMID: 17060945]
- 48 Schee K, Lorenz S, Worren MM, Günther CC, Holden M, Hovig E, Fodstad O, Meza-Zepeda LA, Flatmark K. Deep Sequencing the MicroRNA Transcriptome in Colorectal Cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e66165 [PMID: 23824282]
- 49 Popadin K, Gutierrez-Arcelus M, Dermitzakis ET, Antonarakis SE. Genetic and epigenetic regulation of human lincRNA gene expression. *Am J Hum Genet* 2013; 93: 1015-1026 [PMID: 24268656 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2013.10.022]
- 50 Tahira AC, Kubrusly MS, Faria MF, Dazzani B, Fonseca RS, Maracaja-Coutinho V, Verjovski-Almeida S, Machado MC, Reis EM. Long noncoding intronic RNAs are differentially expressed in primary and metastatic pancreatic cancer. *Mol Cancer* 2011; 10: 141 [PMID: 22078386 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-10-141]
- 51 Beltran M, Puig I, Peña C, García JM, Alvarez AB, Peña R, Bonilla F, de Herreros AG. A natural antisense transcript regulates Zeb2/Sip1 gene expression during Snail1-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *Genes Dev* 2008; 22: 756-769 [PMID: 18347095 DOI: 10.1101/gad.455708]
- 52 Song X, Wang X, Arai S, Kurokawa R. Promoter-associated noncoding RNA from the CCND1 promoter. *Methods Mol Biol* 2012; 809: 609-622 [PMID: 22113303 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-61779-3 76-9_39]
- 53 Chan WL, Chang JG. Pseudogene-derived endogenous siRNAs and their function. *Methods Mol Biol* 2014; 1167: 227-239 [PMID: 24823781 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4939-0835-6_15]
- 54 Peng JC, Shen J, Ran ZH. Transcribed ultraconserved region in human cancers. *RNA Biol* 2013; 10: 1771-1777 [PMID: 24384562 DOI: 10.4161/rna.26995]
- 55 Zhu JG, Shen YH, Liu HL, Liu M, Shen YQ, Kong XQ, Song GX, Qian LM. Long noncoding RNAs expression profile of the developing mouse heart. *J Cell Biochem* 2014; 115: 910-918 [PMID: 24375461 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.24733]
- 56 Sun J, Lin Y, Wu J. Long non-coding RNA expression profiling of mouse testis during postnatal development. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e75750 [PMID: 24130740 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075750]
- 57 Kitagawa M, Kitagawa K, Kotake Y, Niida H, Ohhata T. Cell cycle regulation by long non-coding RNAs. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2013; **70**: 4785-4794 [PMID: 23880895 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-013-1423-0]

- 58 Hu W, Yuan B, Flygare J, Lodish HF. Long noncoding RNAmediated anti-apoptotic activity in murine erythroid terminal differentiation. *Genes Dev* 2011; 25: 2573-2578 [PMID: 22155924 DOI: 10.1101/gad.178780.111]
- 59 Cesana M, Cacchiarelli D, Legnini I, Santini T, Sthandier O, Chinappi M, Tramontano A, Bozzoni I. A long noncoding RNA controls muscle differentiation by functioning as a competing endogenous RNA. *Cell* 2011; 147: 358-369 [PMID: 22000014 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.09.028]
- 60 Kino T, Hurt DE, Ichijo T, Nader N, Chrousos GP. Noncoding RNA gas5 is a growth arrest- and starvation-associated repressor of the glucocorticoid receptor. *Sci Signal* 2010; **3**: ra8 [PMID: 20124551 DOI: 10.1126/scisignal.2000568]
- 61 Martianov I, Ramadass A, Serra Barros A, Chow N, Akoulitchev A. Repression of the human dihydrofolate reductase gene by a non-coding interfering transcript. *Nature* 2007; 445: 666-670 [PMID: 17237763]
- 62 Brockdorff N. Noncoding RNA and Polycomb recruitment. *RNA* 2013; **19**: 429-442 [PMID: 23431328]
- 63 Tsai MC, Manor O, Wan Y, Mosammaparast N, Wang JK, Lan F, Shi Y, Segal E, Chang HY. Long noncoding RNA as modular scaffold of histone modification complexes. *Science* 2010; 329: 689-693 [PMID: 20616235 DOI: 10.1126/science.1192002]
- 64 Zappulla DC, Cech TR. RNA as a flexible scaffold for proteins: yeast telomerase and beyond. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol* 2006; 71: 217-224 [PMID: 17381300]
- 65 Willingham AT, Orth AP, Batalov S, Peters EC, Wen BG, Aza-Blanc P, Hogenesch JB, Schultz PG. A strategy for probing the function of noncoding RNAs finds a repressor of NFAT. *Science* 2005; **309**: 1570-1573 [PMID: 16141075]
- 66 Luke B, Lingner J. TERRA: telomeric repeat-containing RNA. EMBO J 2009; 28: 2503-2510 [PMID: 19629047 DOI: 10.1038/ emboj.2009.166]
- 67 Wilusz JE, Freier SM, Spector DL. 3' end processing of a long nuclear-retained noncoding RNA yields a tRNA-like cytoplasmic RNA. *Cell* 2008; 135: 919-932 [PMID: 19041754 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cell.2008.10.012]
- 68 Chan WL, Yuo CY, Yang WK, Hung SY, Chang YS, Chiu CC, Yeh KT, Huang HD, Chang JG. Transcribed pseudogene ψPPM1K generates endogenous siRNA to suppress oncogenic cell growth in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2013; **41**: 3734-3747 [PMID: 23376929 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkt047]
- 69 Liu T, Huang Y, Chen J, Chi H, Yu Z, Wang J, Chen C. Attenuated ability of BACE1 to cleave the amyloid precursor protein via silencing long noncoding RNA BACE1-AS expression. *Mol Med Rep* 2014; 10: 1275-1281 [PMID: 24970022 DOI: 10.3892/ mmr.2014.2351]
- 70 Memczak S, Jens M, Elefsinioti A, Torti F, Krueger J, Rybak A, Maier L, Mackowiak SD, Gregersen LH, Munschauer M, Loewer A, Ziebold U, Landthaler M, Kocks C, le Noble F, Rajewsky N. Circular RNAs are a large class of animal RNAs with regulatory potency. *Nature* 2013; 495: 333-338 [PMID: 23446348 DOI: 10.1038/nature11928]
- 71 Luo H, Zhao X, Wan X, Huang S, Wu D. Gene microarray analysis of the lncRNA expression profile in human urothelial carcinoma of the bladder. *Int J Clin Exp Med* 2014; 7: 1244-1254 [PMID: 24995079]
- Yang F, Xue X, Bi J, Zheng L, Zhi K, Gu Y, Fang G. Long noncoding RNA CCAT1, which could be activated by c-Myc, promotes the progression of gastric carcinoma. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* 2013; 139: 437-445 [PMID: 23143645 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-012-1324-x]
- 73 Ganetzky B, Wu CF. Neurogenetics of membrane excitability in Drosophila. *Annu Rev Genet* 1986; 20: 13-44 [PMID: 2434020]
- 74 Michael MZ, O' Connor SM, van Holst Pellekaan NG, Young GP, James RJ. Reduced accumulation of specific microRNAs in colorectal neoplasia. *Mol Cancer Res* 2003; 1: 882-891 [PMID: 14573789]
- 75 **Arndt GM**, Dossey L, Cullen LM, Lai A, Druker R, Eisbacher M, Zhang C, Tran N, Fan H, Retzlaff K, Bittner A, Raponi M.

Characterization of global microRNA expression reveals oncogenic potential of miR-145 in metastatic colorectal cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2009; **9**: 374 [PMID: 19843336 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-9-374]

- 76 Chen X, Guo X, Zhang H, Xiang Y, Chen J, Yin Y, Cai X, Wang K, Wang G, Ba Y, Zhu L, Wang J, Yang R, Zhang Y, Ren Z, Zen K, Zhang J, Zhang CY. Role of miR-143 targeting KRAS in colorectal tumorigenesis. *Oncogene* 2009; 28: 1385-1392 [PMID: 19137007 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2008.474]
- 77 Boardman LA. Overexpression of MACC1 leads to downstream activation of HGF/MET and potentiates metastasis and recurrence of colorectal cancer. *Genome Med* 2009; 1: 36 [PMID: 19341507 DOI: 10.1186/gm36]
- 78 Akao Y, Nakagawa Y, Naoe T. MicroRNAs 143 and 145 are possible common onco-microRNAs in human cancers. *Oncol Rep* 2006; 16: 845-850 [PMID: 16969504]
- 79 Xu Q, Liu LZ, Qian X, Chen Q, Jiang Y, Li D, Lai L, Jiang BH. MiR-145 directly targets p70S6K1 in cancer cells to inhibit tumor growth and angiogenesis. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2012; 40: 761-774 [PMID: 21917858 DOI: 10.1093/nar/gkr730]
- 80 Sachdeva M, Zhu S, Wu F, Wu H, Walia V, Kumar S, Elble R, Watabe K, Mo YY. p53 represses c-Myc through induction of the tumor suppressor miR-145. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2009; 106: 3207-3212 [PMID: 19202062 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0808042106]
- 81 Volinia S, Calin GA, Liu CG, Ambs S, Cimmino A, Petrocca F, Visone R, Iorio M, Roldo C, Ferracin M, Prueitt RL, Yanaihara N, Lanza G, Scarpa A, Vecchione A, Negrini M, Harris CC, Croce CM. A microRNA expression signature of human solid tumors defines cancer gene targets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2006; **103**: 2257-2261 [PMID: 16461460]
- 82 Griffin CA, Hawkins AL, Packer RJ, Rorke LB, Emanuel BS. Chromosome abnormalities in pediatric brain tumors. *Cancer Res* 1988; 48: 175-180 [PMID: 3334992]
- 83 Wu G, Sinclair C, Hinson S, Ingle JN, Roche PC, Couch FJ. Structural analysis of the 17q22-23 amplicon identifies several independent targets of amplification in breast cancer cell lines and tumors. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 4951-4955 [PMID: 11431322]
- 84 Löffler D, Brocke-Heidrich K, Pfeifer G, Stocsits C, Hackermüller J, Kretzschmar AK, Burger R, Gramatzki M, Blumert C, Bauer K, Cvijic H, Ullmann AK, Stadler PF, Horn F. Interleukin-6 dependent survival of multiple myeloma cells involves the Stat3-mediated induction of microRNA-21 through a highly conserved enhancer. *Blood* 2007; **110**: 1330-1333 [PMID: 17496199]
- 85 Fujita S, Ito T, Mizutani T, Minoguchi S, Yamamichi N, Sakurai K, Iba H. miR-21 Gene expression triggered by AP-1 is sustained through a double-negative feedback mechanism. *J Mol Biol* 2008; 378: 492-504 [PMID: 18384814 DOI: 10.1016/j.jmb.2008.03.015]
- 86 Ribas J, Ni X, Haffner M, Wentzel EA, Salmasi AH, Chowdhury WH, Kudrolli TA, Yegnasubramanian S, Luo J, Rodriguez R, Mendell JT, Lupold SE. miR-21: an androgen receptor-regulated microRNA that promotes hormone-dependent and hormone-independent prostate cancer growth. *Cancer Res* 2009; 69: 7165-7169 [PMID: 19738047 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-09-1448]
- 87 Asangani IA, Rasheed SA, Nikolova DA, Leupold JH, Colburn NH, Post S, Allgayer H. MicroRNA-21 (miR-21) post-transcriptionally downregulates tumor suppressor Pdcd4 and stimulates invasion, intravasation and metastasis in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene* 2008; 27: 2128-2136 [PMID: 17968323]
- 88 Vicinus B, Rubie C, Faust SK, Frick VO, Ghadjar P, Wagner M, Graeber S, Schilling MK. miR-21 functionally interacts with the 3' UTR of chemokine CCL20 and down-regulates CCL20 expression in miR-21 transfected colorectal cancer cells. *Cancer Lett* 2012; 316: 105-112 [PMID: 22099878 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2011.10.031]
- 89 Wang P, Zou F, Zhang X, Li H, Dulak A, Tomko RJ, Lazo JS, Wang Z, Zhang L, Yu J. microRNA-21 negatively regulates Cdc25A and cell cycle progression in colon cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 2009; 69: 8157-8165 [PMID: 19826040 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-09-1996]
- 90 **Roy S**, Yu Y, Padhye SB, Sarkar FH, Majumdar AP. Difluorinatedcurcumin (CDF) restores PTEN expression in colon cancer cells

by down-regulating miR-21. *PLoS One* 2013; **8**: e68543 [PMID: 23894315 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0068543]

- 91 Kulshreshtha R, Ferracin M, Wojcik SE, Garzon R, Alder H, Agosto-Perez FJ, Davuluri R, Liu CG, Croce CM, Negrini M, Calin GA, Ivan M. A microRNA signature of hypoxia. *Mol Cell Biol* 2007; 27: 1859-1867 [PMID: 17194750]
- 92 Qu A, Du L, Yang Y, Liu H, Li J, Wang L, Liu Y, Dong Z, Zhang X, Jiang X, Wang H, Li Z, Zheng G, Wang C. Hypoxia-inducible MiR-210 is an independent prognostic factor and contributes to metastasis in colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e90952 [PMID: 24632577 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0090952]
- 93 Ota T, Doi K, Fujimoto T, Tanaka Y, Ogawa M, Matsuzaki H, Kuroki M, Miyamoto S, Shirasawa S, Tsunoda T. KRAS upregulates the expression of miR-181a, miR-200c and miR-210 in a three-dimensional-specific manner in DLD-1 colorectal cancer cells. *Anticancer Res* 2012; **32**: 2271-2275 [PMID: 22641662]
- 94 Wang CJ, Zhou ZG, Wang L, Yang L, Zhou B, Gu J, Chen HY, Sun XF. Clinicopathological significance of microRNA-31, -143 and -145 expression in colorectal cancer. *Dis Markers* 2009; 26: 27-34 [PMID: 19242066 DOI: 10.3233/DMA-2009-0601]
- 95 Slaby O, Svoboda M, Fabian P, Smerdova T, Knoflickova D, Bednarikova M, Nenutil R, Vyzula R. Altered expression of miR-21, miR-31, miR-143 and miR-145 is related to clinicopathologic features of colorectal cancer. *Oncology* 2007; **72**: 397-402 [PMID: 18196926 DOI: 10.1159/000113489]
- 96 Li T, Luo W, Liu K, Lv X, Xi T. miR-31 promotes proliferation of colon cancer cells by targeting E2F2. *Biotechnol Lett* 2015; 37: 523-532 [PMID: 25362258 DOI: 10.1007/s10529-014-1715-y]
- 97 Yang MH, Yu J, Chen N, Wang XY, Liu XY, Wang S, Ding YQ. Elevated microRNA-31 expression regulates colorectal cancer progression by repressing its target gene SATB2. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e85353 [PMID: 24386467 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0085353]
- 98 Sun D, Yu F, Ma Y, Zhao R, Chen X, Zhu J, Zhang CY, Chen J, Zhang J. MicroRNA-31 activates the RAS pathway and functions as an oncogenic MicroRNA in human colorectal cancer by repressing RAS p21 GTPase activating protein 1 (RASA1). *J Biol Chem* 2013; 288: 9508-9518 [PMID: 23322774 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M112.367763]
- 99 Koga Y, Yasunaga M, Takahashi A, Kuroda J, Moriya Y, Akasu T, Fujita S, Yamamoto S, Baba H, Matsumura Y. MicroRNA expression profiling of exfoliated colonocytes isolated from feces for colorectal cancer screening. *Cancer Prev Res* (Phila) 2010; **3**: 1435-1442 [PMID: 20959518 DOI: 10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0036]
- 100 Dews M, Homayouni A, Yu D, Murphy D, Sevignani C, Wentzel E, Furth EE, Lee WM, Enders GH, Mendell JT, Thomas-Tikhonenko A. Augmentation of tumor angiogenesis by a Myc-activated microRNA cluster. *Nat Genet* 2006; **38**: 1060-1065 [PMID: 16878133]
- 101 Mogilyansky E, Rigoutsos I. The miR-17/92 cluster: a comprehensive update on its genomics, genetics, functions and increasingly important and numerous roles in health and disease. *Cell Death Differ* 2013; 20: 1603-1614 [PMID: 24212931 DOI: 10.1038/cdd.2013.125]
- 102 Humphreys KJ, Cobiac L, Le Leu RK, Van der Hoek MB, Michael MZ. Histone deacetylase inhibition in colorectal cancer cells reveals competing roles for members of the oncogenic miR-17-92 cluster. *Mol Carcinog* 2013; **52**: 459-474 [PMID: 22308110 DOI: 10.1002/ mc.21879]
- 103 Humphreys KJ, McKinnon RA, Michael MZ. miR-18a inhibits CDC42 and plays a tumour suppressor role in colorectal cancer cells. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e112288 [PMID: 25379703 DOI: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0112288]
- 104 Fujiya M, Konishi H, Mohamed Kamel MK, Ueno N, Inaba Y, Moriichi K, Tanabe H, Ikuta K, Ohtake T, Kohgo Y. microRNA-18a induces apoptosis in colon cancer cells via the autophagolysosomal degradation of oncogenic heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein A1. Oncogene 2014; 33: 4847-4856 [PMID: 24166503 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2013.429]
- 105 Stengel KR, Zheng Y. Essential role of Cdc42 in Ras-induced transformation revealed by gene targeting. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e37317 [PMID: 22719838 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0037317]
- 106 Reymond N, Im JH, Garg R, Vega FM, Borda d'Agua B, Riou

P, Cox S, Valderrama F, Muschel RJ, Ridley AJ. Cdc42 promotes transendothelial migration of cancer cells through β 1 integrin. *J Cell Biol* 2012; **199**: 653-668 [PMID: 23148235 DOI: 10.1083/ jcb.201205169]

- 107 Nobes CD, Hall A. Rho, rac, and cdc42 GTPases regulate the assembly of multimolecular focal complexes associated with actin stress fibers, lamellipodia, and filopodia. *Cell* 1995; 81: 53-62 [PMID: 7536630]
- 108 Jérôme T, Laurie P, Louis B, Pierre C. Enjoy the Silence: The Story of let-7 MicroRNA and Cancer. *Curr Genomics* 2007; 8: 229-233 [PMID: 18645597]
- 109 Takamizawa J, Konishi H, Yanagisawa K, Tomida S, Osada H, Endoh H, Harano T, Yatabe Y, Nagino M, Nimura Y, Mitsudomi T, Takahashi T. Reduced expression of the let-7 microRNAs in human lung cancers in association with shortened postoperative survival. *Cancer Res* 2004; 64: 3753-3756 [PMID: 15172979]
- 110 Dahiya N, Sherman-Baust CA, Wang TL, Davidson B, Shih IeM, Zhang Y, Wood W, Becker KG, Morin PJ. MicroRNA expression and identification of putative miRNA targets in ovarian cancer. *PLoS One* 2008; **3**: e2436 [PMID: 18560586 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0002436]
- 111 Akao Y, Nakagawa Y, Naoe T. let-7 microRNA functions as a potential growth suppressor in human colon cancer cells. *Biol Pharm Bull* 2006; 29: 903-906 [PMID: 16651716]
- 112 Roush S, Slack FJ. The let-7 family of microRNAs. *Trends Cell Biol* 2008; 18: 505-516 [PMID: 18774294 DOI: 10.1016/j.tcb.2008.07.007]
- 113 Johnson SM, Grosshans H, Shingara J, Byrom M, Jarvis R, Cheng A, Labourier E, Reinert KL, Brown D, Slack FJ. RAS is regulated by the let-7 microRNA family. *Cell* 2005; 120: 635-647 [PMID: 15766527]
- 114 Kjersem JB, Ikdahl T, Guren T, Skovlund E, Sorbye H, Hamfjord J, Pfeiffer P, Glimelius B, Kersten C, Solvang H, Tveit KM, Kure EH. Let-7 miRNA-binding site polymorphism in the KRAS 3'UTR; colorectal cancer screening population prevalence and influence on clinical outcome in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer treated with 5-fluorouracil and oxaliplatin +/- cetuximab. *BMC Cancer* 2012; 12: 534 [PMID: 23167843 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-12-534]
- 115 Chetty R, Govender D. Gene of the month: KRAS. J Clin Pathol 2013; 66: 548-550 [PMID: 23626007 DOI: 10.1136/ jclinpath-2013-201663]
- Markowitz SD, Bertagnolli MM. Molecular origins of cancer: Molecular basis of colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2009; 361: 2449-2460 [PMID: 20018966 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra0804588]
- 117 Mekenkamp LJ, Tol J, Dijkstra JR, de Krijger I, Vink-Börger ME, van Vliet S, Teerenstra S, Kamping E, Verwiel E, Koopman M, Meijer GA, van Krieken JH, Kuiper R, Punt CJ, Nagtegaal ID. Beyond KRAS mutation status: influence of KRAS copy number status and microRNAs on clinical outcome to cetuximab in metastatic colorectal cancer patients. *BMC Cancer* 2012; **12**: 292 [PMID: 22804917 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-12-292]
- 118 Ragusa M, Majorana A, Statello L, Maugeri M, Salito L, Barbagallo D, Guglielmino MR, Duro LR, Angelica R, Caltabiano R, Biondi A, Di Vita M, Privitera G, Scalia M, Cappellani A, Vasquez E, Lanzafame S, Basile F, Di Pietro C, Purrello M. Specific alterations of microRNA transcriptome and global network structure in colorectal carcinoma after cetuximab treatment. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2010; **9**: 3396-3409 [PMID: 20881268 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163. MCT-10-0137]
- 119 Zhang W, Winder T, Ning Y, Pohl A, Yang D, Kahn M, Lurje G, Labonte MJ, Wilson PM, Gordon MA, Hu-Lieskovan S, Mauro DJ, Langer C, Rowinsky EK, Lenz HJ. A let-7 microRNA-binding site polymorphism in 3'-untranslated region of KRAS gene predicts response in wild-type KRAS patients with metastatic colorectal cancer treated with cetuximab monotherapy. *Ann Oncol* 2011; 22: 104-109 [PMID: 20603437 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdq315]
- 120 Smits KM, Paranjape T, Nallur S, Wouters KA, Weijenberg MP, Schouten LJ, van den Brandt PA, Bosman FT, Weidhaas JB, van Engeland M. A let-7 microRNA SNP in the KRAS 3'UTR is prognostic in early-stage colorectal cancer. *Clin Cancer Res*

2011; **17**: 7723-7731 [PMID: 21994416 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-11-0990]

- 121 Langevin SM, Christensen BC. Let-7 microRNA-binding-site polymorphism in the 3'UTR of KRAS and colorectal cancer outcome: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Cancer Med* 2014;
 3: 1385-1395 [PMID: 24890702 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.279]
- 122 Han HB, Gu J, Zuo HJ, Chen ZG, Zhao W, Li M, Ji DB, Lu YY, Zhang ZQ. Let-7c functions as a metastasis suppressor by targeting MMP11 and PBX3 in colorectal cancer. *J Pathol* 2012; 226: 544-555 [PMID: 21984339 DOI: 10.1002/path.3014]
- 123 Ragusa M, Statello L, Maugeri M, Majorana A, Barbagallo D, Salito L, Sammito M, Santonocito M, Angelica R, Cavallaro A, Scalia M, Caltabiano R, Privitera G, Biondi A, Di Vita M, Cappellani A, Vasquez E, Lanzafame S, Tendi E, Celeste S, Di Pietro C, Basile F, Purrello M. Specific alterations of the microRNA transcriptome and global network structure in colorectal cancer after treatment with MAPK/ERK inhibitors. *J Mol Med* (Berl) 2012; **90**: 1421-1438 [PMID: 22660396 DOI: 10.1007/s00109-012-0918-8]
- 124 Sheth SS, Bodnar JS, Ghazalpour A, Thipphavong CK, Tsutsumi S, Tward AD, Demant P, Kodama T, Aburatani H, Lusis AJ. Hepatocellular carcinoma in Txnip-deficient mice. *Oncogene* 2006; 25: 3528-3536 [PMID: 16607285]
- 125 Yamashita S, Yamamoto H, Mimori K, Nishida N, Takahashi H, Haraguchi N, Tanaka F, Shibata K, Sekimoto M, Ishii H, Doki Y, Mori M. MicroRNA-372 is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Oncology* 2012; 82: 205-212 [PMID: 22456107 DOI: 10.1159/000336809]
- 126 Wang X, Kuang Y, Shen X, Zhou H, Chen Y, Han Y, Yuan B, Zhou J, Zhao H, Zhi Q, Xue X. Evaluation of miR-720 prognostic significance in patients with colorectal cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2015; 36: 719-727 [PMID: 25286763 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2697-z]
- 127 Nasrallah A, Saykali B, Al Dimassi S, Khoury N, Hanna S, El-Sibai M. Effect of StarD13 on colorectal cancer proliferation, motility and invasion. *Oncol Rep* 2014; **31**: 505-515 [PMID: 24253896 DOI: 10.3892/or.2013.2861]
- 128 Feng X, Wang Z, Fillmore R, Xi Y. MiR-200, a new star miRNA in human cancer. *Cancer Lett* 2014; 344: 166-173 [PMID: 24262661 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2013.11.004]
- 129 Hill L, Browne G, Tulchinsky E. ZEB/miR-200 feedback loop: at the crossroads of signal transduction in cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2013; 132: 745-754 [PMID: 22753312 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.27708]
- 130 Liu S, Tetzlaff MT, Cui R, Xu X. miR-200c inhibits melanoma progression and drug resistance through down-regulation of BMI-1. *Am J Pathol* 2012; **181**: 1823-1835 [PMID: 22982443 DOI: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2012.07.009]
- 131 Hur K, Toiyama Y, Takahashi M, Balaguer F, Nagasaka T, Koike J, Hemmi H, Koi M, Boland CR, Goel A. MicroRNA-200c modulates epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in human colorectal cancer metastasis. *Gut* 2013; 62: 1315-1326 [PMID: 22735571 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301846]
- 132 Lu YX, Yuan L, Xue XL, Zhou M, Liu Y, Zhang C, Li JP, Zheng L, Hong M, Li XN. Regulation of colorectal carcinoma stemness, growth, and metastasis by an miR-200c-Sox2-negative feedback loop mechanism. *Clin Cancer Res* 2014; 20: 2631-2642 [PMID: 24658157 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-2348]
- 133 Rokavec M, Öner MG, Li H, Jackstadt R, Jiang L, Lodygin D, Kaller M, Horst D, Ziegler PK, Schwitalla S, Slotta-Huspenina J, Bader FG, Greten FR, Hermeking H. IL-6R/STAT3/miR-34a feedback loop promotes EMT-mediated colorectal cancer invasion and metastasis. *J Clin Invest* 2014; **124**: 1853-1867 [PMID: 24642471 DOI: 10.1172/JCI73531]
- 134 Hahn S, Jackstadt R, Siemens H, Hünten S, Hermeking H. SNAIL and miR-34a feed-forward regulation of ZNF281/ZBP99 promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *EMBO J* 2013; **32**: 3079-3095 [PMID: 24185900 DOI: 10.1038/emboj.2013.236]
- 135 Siemens H, Neumann J, Jackstadt R, Mansmann U, Horst D, Kirchner T, Hermeking H. Detection of miR-34a promoter methylation in combination with elevated expression of c-Met and β-catenin predicts distant metastasis of colon cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2013; 19: 710-720 [PMID: 23243217 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.

CCR-12-1703]

- 136 Siemens H, Jackstadt R, Hünten S, Kaller M, Menssen A, Götz U, Hermeking H. miR-34 and SNAIL form a double-negative feedback loop to regulate epithelial-mesenchymal transitions. *Cell Cycle* 2011; 10: 4256-4271 [PMID: 22134354 DOI: 10.4161/cc.10.24.18552]
- 137 Nagel R, le Sage C, Diosdado B, van der Waal M, Oude Vrielink JA, Bolijn A, Meijer GA, Agami R. Regulation of the adenomatous polyposis coli gene by the miR-135 family in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 2008; 68: 5795-5802 [PMID: 18632633 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-0951]
- 138 Valeri N, Braconi C, Gasparini P, Murgia C, Lampis A, Paulus-Hock V, Hart JR, Ueno L, Grivennikov SI, Lovat F, Paone A, Cascione L, Sumani KM, Veronese A, Fabbri M, Carasi S, Alder H, Lanza G, Gafa' R, Moyer MP, Ridgway RA, Cordero J, Nuovo GJ, Frankel WL, Rugge M, Fassan M, Groden J, Vogt PK, Karin M, Sansom OJ, Croce CM. MicroRNA-135b promotes cancer progression by acting as a downstream effector of oncogenic pathways in colon cancer. *Cancer Cell* 2014; **25**: 469-483 [PMID: 24735923 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2014.03.006]
- 139 Xu XM, Qian JC, Deng ZL, Cai Z, Tang T, Wang P, Zhang KH, Cai JP. Expression of miR-21, miR-31, miR-96 and miR-135b is correlated with the clinical parameters of colorectal cancer. *Oncol Lett* 2012; 4: 339-345 [PMID: 22844381]
- 140 Faltejskova P, Svoboda M, Srutova K, Mlcochova J, Besse A, Nekvindova J, Radova L, Fabian P, Slaba K, Kiss I, Vyzula R, Slaby O. Identification and functional screening of microRNAs highly deregulated in colorectal cancer. *J Cell Mol Med* 2012; 16: 2655-2666 [PMID: 22469014 DOI: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2012.01579.x]
- 141 Zhou W, Li X, Liu F, Xiao Z, He M, Shen S, Liu S. MiR-135a promotes growth and invasion of colorectal cancer via metastasis suppressor 1 in vitro. *Acta Biochim Biophys Sin* (Shanghai) 2012; 44: 838-846 [PMID: 23017832]
- 142 Sun JY, Huang Y, Li JP, Zhang X, Wang L, Meng YL, Yan B, Bian YQ, Zhao J, Wang WZ, Yang AG, Zhang R. MicroRNA-320a suppresses human colon cancer cell proliferation by directly targeting β-catenin. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2012; 420: 787-792 [PMID: 22459450 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.03.075]
- 143 Zhang Y, He X, Liu Y, Ye Y, Zhang H, He P, Zhang Q, Dong L, Liu Y, Dong J. microRNA-320a inhibits tumor invasion by targeting neuropilin 1 and is associated with liver metastasis in colorectal cancer. *Oncol Rep* 2012; 27: 685-694 [PMID: 22134529 DOI: 10.3892/or.2011.1561]
- 144 Zhao H, Dong T, Zhou H, Wang L, Huang A, Feng B, Quan Y, Jin R, Zhang W, Sun J, Zhang D, Zheng M. miR-320a suppresses colorectal cancer progression by targeting Rac1. *Carcinogenesis* 2014; 35: 886-895 [PMID: 24265291 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgt378]
- 145 Ji D, Chen Z, Li M, Zhan T, Yao Y, Zhang Z, Xi J, Yan L, Gu J. MicroRNA-181a promotes tumor growth and liver metastasis in colorectal cancer by targeting the tumor suppressor WIF-1. *Mol Cancer* 2014; 13: 86 [PMID: 24755295 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-13-86]
- 146 Wei Z, Cui L, Mei Z, Liu M, Zhang D. miR-181a mediates metabolic shift in colon cancer cells via the PTEN/AKT pathway. *FEBS Lett* 2014; 588: 1773-1779 [PMID: 24685694 DOI: 10.1016/ j.febslet.2014.03.037]
- 147 Catela Ivkovic T, Aralica G, Cacev T, Loncar B, Kapitanovic S. miR-106a overexpression and pRB downregulation in sporadic colorectal cancer. *Exp Mol Pathol* 2013; 94: 148-154 [PMID: 23178825 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexmp.2012.11.002]
- 148 Chinnam M, Goodrich DW. RB1, development, and cancer. Curr Top Dev Biol 2011; 94: 129-169 [PMID: 21295686 DOI: 10.1016/ B978-0-12-380916-2.00005-X]
- 149 Feng B, Dong TT, Wang LL, Zhou HM, Zhao HC, Dong F, Zheng MH. Colorectal cancer migration and invasion initiated by microRNA-106a. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e43452 [PMID: 22912877]
- 150 Muñoz NM, Upton M, Rojas A, Washington MK, Lin L, Chytil A, Sozmen EG, Madison BB, Pozzi A, Moon RT, Moses HL, Grady WM. Transforming growth factor beta receptor type II inactivation induces the malignant transformation of intestinal neoplasms initiated by Apc mutation. *Cancer Res* 2006; 66: 9837-9844 [PMID:

17047044]

- 151 Wang M, Zhang P, Li Y, Liu G, Zhou B, Zhan L, Zhou Z, Sun X. The quantitative analysis by stem-loop real-time PCR revealed the microRNA-34a, microRNA-155 and microRNA-200c overexpression in human colorectal cancer. *Med Oncol* 2012; 29: 3113-3118 [PMID: 22562822 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-012-0241-9]
- 152 Zhang GJ, Xiao HX, Tian HP, Liu ZL, Xia SS, Zhou T. Upregulation of microRNA-155 promotes the migration and invasion of colorectal cancer cells through the regulation of claudin-1 expression. *Int J Mol Med* 2013; **31**: 1375-1380 [PMID: 23588589 DOI: 10.3892/ijmm.2013.1348]
- 153 Pu J, Bai D, Yang X, Lu X, Xu L, Lu J. Adrenaline promotes cell proliferation and increases chemoresistance in colon cancer HT29 cells through induction of miR-155. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2012; **428**: 210-215 [PMID: 23036199 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbrc.2012.09.126]
- 154 Singh AB, Sharma A, Smith JJ, Krishnan M, Chen X, Eschrich S, Washington MK, Yeatman TJ, Beauchamp RD, Dhawan P. Claudin-1 up-regulates the repressor ZEB-1 to inhibit E-cadherin expression in colon cancer cells. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 141: 2140-2153 [PMID: 21878201 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.08.038]
- 155 Brown JR, DuBois RN. COX-2: a molecular target for colorectal cancer prevention. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23: 2840-2855 [PMID: 15837998]
- 156 Chell S, Kaidi A, Williams AC, Paraskeva C. Mediators of PGE2 synthesis and signalling downstream of COX-2 represent potential targets for the prevention/treatment of colorectal cancer. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2006; **1766**: 104-119 [PMID: 16859832]
- 157 Misron NA, Looi LM, Nik Mustapha NR. Cyclooxygenase-2 expression in invasive breast carcinomas of no special type and correlation with pathological profiles suggest a role in tumorigenesis rather than cancer progression. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2015; 16: 1553-1558 [PMID: 25743830]
- 158 Strillacci A, Griffoni C, Sansone P, Paterini P, Piazzi G, Lazzarini G, Spisni E, Pantaleo MA, Biasco G, Tomasi V. MiR-101 downregulation is involved in cyclooxygenase-2 overexpression in human colon cancer cells. *Exp Cell Res* 2009; **315**: 1439-1447 [PMID: 19133256 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2008.12.010]
- 159 Ruan D, So SP. Prostaglandin E2 produced by inducible COX-2 and mPGES-1 promoting cancer cell proliferation in vitro and in vivo. *Life Sci* 2014; **116**: 43-50 [PMID: 25139833 DOI: 10.1016/ j.lfs.2014.07.042]
- 160 Strillacci A, Valerii MC, Sansone P, Caggiano C, Sgromo A, Vittori L, Fiorentino M, Poggioli G, Rizzello F, Campieri M, Spisni E. Loss of miR-101 expression promotes Wnt/β-catenin signalling pathway activation and malignancy in colon cancer cells. *J Pathol* 2013; 229: 379-389 [PMID: 22930392 DOI: 10.1002/path.4097]
- 161 Chandramouli A, Onyeagucha BC, Mercado-Pimentel ME, Stankova L, Shahin NA, LaFleur BJ, Heimark RL, Bhattacharyya AK, Nelson MA. MicroRNA-101 (miR-101) post-transcriptionally regulates the expression of EP4 receptor in colon cancers. *Cancer Biol Ther* 2012; 13: 175-183 [PMID: 22353936 DOI: 10.4161/ cbt.13.3.18874]
- 162 Ma K, Pan X, Fan P, He Y, Gu J, Wang W, Zhang T, Li Z, Luo X. Loss of miR-638 in vitro promotes cell invasion and a mesenchymallike transition by influencing SOX2 expression in colorectal carcinoma cells. *Mol Cancer* 2014; 13: 118 [PMID: 24885288 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-13-118]
- 163 Herreros-Villanueva M, Zhang JS, Koenig A, Abel EV, Smyrk TC, Bamlet WR, de Narvajas AA, Gomez TS, Simeone DM, Bujanda L, Billadeau DD. SOX2 promotes dedifferentiation and imparts stem cell-like features to pancreatic cancer cells. *Oncogenesis* 2013; 2: e61 [PMID: 23917223 DOI: 10.1038/oncsis.2013.23]
- 164 Zhang J, Fei B, Wang Q, Song M, Yin Y, Zhang B, Ni S, Guo W, Bian Z, Quan C, Liu Z, Wang Y, Yu J, Du X, Hua D, Huang Z. MicroRNA-638 inhibits cell proliferation, invasion and regulates cell cycle by targeting tetraspanin 1 in human colorectal carcinoma. *Oncotarget* 2014; **5**: 12083-12096 [PMID: 25301729]
- 165 Chen L, Yuan D, Zhao R, Li H, Zhu J. Suppression of TSPAN1 by RNA interference inhibits proliferation and invasion of colon cancer



cells in vitro. Tumori 2010; 96: 744-750 [PMID: 21302622]

- 166 Migliore C, Martin V, Leoni VP, Restivo A, Atzori L, Petrelli A, Isella C, Zorcolo L, Sarotto I, Casula G, Comoglio PM, Columbano A, Giordano S. MiR-1 downregulation cooperates with MACC1 in promoting MET overexpression in human colon cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2012; **18**: 737-747 [PMID: 22179665 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-11-1699]
- 167 Zhang H, Hao Y, Yang J, Zhou Y, Li J, Yin S, Sun C, Ma M, Huang Y, Xi JJ. Genome-wide functional screening of miR-23b as a pleiotropic modulator suppressing cancer metastasis. *Nat Commun* 2011; 2: 554 [PMID: 22109528 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms1555]
- 168 Guo C, Sah JF, Beard L, Willson JK, Markowitz SD, Guda K. The noncoding RNA, miR-126, suppresses the growth of neoplastic cells by targeting phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase signaling and is frequently lost in colon cancers. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2008; 47: 939-946 [PMID: 18663744 DOI: 10.1002/gcc.20596]
- 169 Zhou Y, Feng X, Liu YL, Ye SC, Wang H, Tan WK, Tian T, Qiu YM, Luo HS. Down-regulation of miR-126 is associated with colorectal cancer cells proliferation, migration and invasion by targeting IRS-1 via the AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e81203 [PMID: 24312276 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0081203]
- 170 Liu Y, Zhou Y, Feng X, An P, Quan X, Wang H, Ye S, Yu C, He Y, Luo H. MicroRNA-126 functions as a tumor suppressor in colorectal cancer cells by targeting CXCR4 via the AKT and ERK1/2 signaling pathways. *Int J Oncol* 2014; 44: 203-210 [PMID: 24189753 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2013.2168]
- 171 Zhang Y, Wang X, Xu B, Wang B, Wang Z, Liang Y, Zhou J, Hu J, Jiang B. Epigenetic silencing of miR-126 contributes to tumor invasion and angiogenesis in colorectal cancer. *Oncol Rep* 2013; 30: 1976-1984 [PMID: 23900443 DOI: 10.3892/or.2013.2633]
- 172 Zhang H, Li Y, Huang Q, Ren X, Hu H, Sheng H, Lai M. MiR-148a promotes apoptosis by targeting Bcl-2 in colorectal cancer. *Cell Death Differ* 2011; 18: 1702-1710 [PMID: 21455217 DOI: 10.1038/ cdd.2011.28]
- 173 Chen Y, Song Y, Wang Z, Yue Z, Xu H, Xing C, Liu Z. Altered expression of MiR-148a and MiR-152 in gastrointestinal cancers and its clinical significance. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2010; 14: 1170-1179 [PMID: 20422307 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-010-1202-2]
- 174 Ji P, Diederichs S, Wang W, Böing S, Metzger R, Schneider PM, Tidow N, Brandt B, Buerger H, Bulk E, Thomas M, Berdel WE, Serve H, Müller-Tidow C. MALAT-1, a novel noncoding RNA, and thymosin beta4 predict metastasis and survival in early-stage non-small cell lung cancer. *Oncogene* 2003; 22: 8031-8041 [PMID: 12970751]
- 175 Lai MC, Yang Z, Zhou L, Zhu QQ, Xie HY, Zhang F, Wu LM, Chen LM, Zheng SS. Long non-coding RNA MALAT-1 overexpression predicts tumor recurrence of hepatocellular carcinoma after liver transplantation. *Med Oncol* 2012; 29: 1810-1816 [PMID: 21678027 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-011-0004-z]
- 176 Yamada K, Kano J, Tsunoda H, Yoshikawa H, Okubo C, Ishiyama T, Noguchi M. Phenotypic characterization of endometrial stromal sarcoma of the uterus. *Cancer Sci* 2006; 97: 106-112 [PMID: 16441420]
- 177 Hutchinson JN, Ensminger AW, Clemson CM, Lynch CR, Lawrence JB, Chess A. A screen for nuclear transcripts identifies two linked noncoding RNAs associated with SC35 splicing domains. *BMC Genomics* 2007; 8: 39 [PMID: 17270048]
- 178 Lin R, Maeda S, Liu C, Karin M, Edgington TS. A large noncoding RNA is a marker for murine hepatocellular carcinomas and a spectrum of human carcinomas. *Oncogene* 2007; 26: 851-858 [PMID: 16878148]
- 179 Garen A, Song X. Regulatory roles of tumor-suppressor proteins and noncoding RNA in cancer and normal cell functions. *Int J Cancer* 2008; 122: 1687-1689 [PMID: 18067128]
- 180 Yang L, Lin C, Liu W, Zhang J, Ohgi KA, Grinstein JD, Dorrestein PC, Rosenfeld MG. ncRNA- and Pc2 methylation-dependent gene relocation between nuclear structures mediates gene activation programs. *Cell* 2011; 147: 773-788 [PMID: 22078878 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.08.054]
- 181 Ying L, Chen Q, Wang Y, Zhou Z, Huang Y, Qiu F. Upregulated

MALAT-1 contributes to bladder cancer cell migration by inducing epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. *Mol Biosyst* 2012; 8: 2289-2294 [PMID: 22722759]

- 182 Tripathi V, Ellis JD, Shen Z, Song DY, Pan Q, Watt AT, Freier SM, Bennett CF, Sharma A, Bubulya PA, Blencowe BJ, Prasanth SG, Prasanth KV. The nuclear-retained noncoding RNA MALAT1 regulates alternative splicing by modulating SR splicing factor phosphorylation. *Mol Cell* 2010; **39**: 925-938 [PMID: 20797886 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2010.08.011]
- 183 Xu C, Yang M, Tian J, Wang X, Li Z. MALAT-1: a long non-coding RNA and its important 3' end functional motif in colorectal cancer metastasis. *Int J Oncol* 2011; 39: 169-175 [PMID: 21503572 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2011.1007]
- 184 Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, Teague J, Woffendin H, Garnett MJ, Bottomley W, Davis N, Dicks E, Ewing R, Floyd Y, Gray K, Hall S, Hawes R, Hughes J, Kosmidou V, Menzies A, Mould C, Parker A, Stevens C, Watt S, Hooper S, Wilson R, Jayatilake H, Gusterson BA, Cooper C, Shipley J, Hargrave D, Pritchard-Jones K, Maitland N, Chenevix-Trench G, Riggins GJ, Bigner DD, Palmieri G, Cossu A, Flanagan A, Nicholson A, Ho JW, Leung SY, Yuen ST, Weber BL, Seigler HF, Darrow TL, Paterson H, Marais R, Marshall CJ, Wooster R, Stratton MR, Futreal PA. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. *Nature* 2002; 417: 949-954 [PMID: 12068308]
- 185 Guo Q, Zhao Y, Chen J, Hu J, Wang S, Zhang D, Sun Y. BRAFactivated long non-coding RNA contributes to colorectal cancer migration by inducing epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *Oncol Lett* 2014; 8: 869-875 [PMID: 25013510]
- 186 Grisanzio C, Freedman ML. Chromosome 8q24-Associated Cancers and MYC. *Genes Cancer* 2010; 1: 555-559 [PMID: 21779458 DOI: 10.1177/1947601910381380]
- 187 Huppi K, Pitt JJ, Wahlberg BM, Caplen NJ. The 8q24 gene desert: an oasis of non-coding transcriptional activity. *Front Genet* 2012; 3: 69 [PMID: 22558003 DOI: 10.3389/fgene.2012.00069]
- 188 Haiman CA, Le Marchand L, Yamamato J, Stram DO, Sheng X, Kolonel LN, Wu AH, Reich D, Henderson BE. A common genetic risk factor for colorectal and prostate cancer. *Nat Genet* 2007; 39: 954-956 [PMID: 17618282]
- 189 Pomerantz MM, Ahmadiyeh N, Jia L, Herman P, Verzi MP, Doddapaneni H, Beckwith CA, Chan JA, Hills A, Davis M, Yao K, Kehoe SM, Lenz HJ, Haiman CA, Yan C, Henderson BE, Frenkel B, Barretina J, Bass A, Tabernero J, Baselga J, Regan MM, Manak JR, Shivdasani R, Coetzee GA, Freedman ML. The 8q24 cancer risk variant rs6983267 shows long-range interaction with MYC in colorectal cancer. *Nat Genet* 2009; **41**: 882-884 [PMID: 19561607 DOI: 10.1038/ng.403]
- 190 Tuupanen S, Turunen M, Lehtonen R, Hallikas O, Vanharanta S, Kivioja T, Björklund M, Wei G, Yan J, Niittymäki I, Mecklin JP, Järvinen H, Ristimäki A, Di-Bernardo M, East P, Carvajal-Carmona L, Houlston RS, Tomlinson I, Palin K, Ukkonen E, Karhu A, Taipale J, Aaltonen LA. The common colorectal cancer predisposition SNP rs6983267 at chromosome 8q24 confers potential to enhanced Wnt signaling. *Nat Genet* 2009; **41**: 885-890 [PMID: 19561604 DOI: 10.1038/ng.406]
- 191 Ling H, Spizzo R, Atlasi Y, Nicoloso M, Shimizu M, Redis RS, Nishida N, Gafa R, Song J, Guo Z, Ivan C, Barbarotto E, De Vries I, Zhang X, Ferracin M, Churchman M, van Galen JF, Beverloo BH, Shariati M, Haderk F, Estecio MR, Garcia-Manero G, Patijn GA, Gotley DC, Bhardwaj V, Shureiqi I, Sen S, Multani AS, Welsh J, Yamamoto K, Taniguchi I, Song MA, Gallinger S, Casey G, Thibodeau SN, Le Marchand L, Tiirikainen M, Mani SA, Zhang W, Davuluri RV, Mimori K, Mori M, Sieuwerts AM, Martens JW, Tomlinson I, Negrini M, Berindan-Neagoe I, Foekens JA, Hamilton SR, Lanza G, Kopetz S, Fodde R, Calin GA. CCAT2, a novel noncoding RNA mapping to 8q24, underlies metastatic progression and chromosomal instability in colon cancer. *Genome Res* 2013; 23: 1446-1461 [PMID: 23796952 DOI: 10.1101/gr.152942.112]
- 192 Nissan A, Stojadinovic A, Mitrani-Rosenbaum S, Halle D, Grinbaum R, Roistacher M, Bochem A, Dayanc BE, Ritter G, Gomceli I, Bostanci EB, Akoglu M, Chen YT, Old LJ, Gure AO. Colon cancer

associated transcript-1: a novel RNA expressed in malignant and premalignant human tissues. *Int J Cancer* 2012; **130**: 1598-1606 [PMID: 21547902 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.26170]

- 193 Xiang JF, Yin QF, Chen T, Zhang Y, Zhang XO, Wu Z, Zhang S, Wang HB, Ge J, Lu X, Yang L, Chen LL. Human colorectal cancer-specific CCAT1-L lncRNA regulates long-range chromatin interactions at the MYC locus. *Cell Res* 2014; 24: 513-531 [PMID: 24662484 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2014.35]
- 194 Beck-Engeser GB, Lum AM, Huppi K, Caplen NJ, Wang BB, Wabl M. Pvt1-encoded microRNAs in oncogenesis. *Retrovirology* 2008; 5: 4 [PMID: 18194563 DOI: 10.1186/1742-4690-5-4]
- 195 Tseng YY, Moriarity BS, Gong W, Akiyama R, Tiwari A, Kawakami H, Ronning P, Reuland B, Guenther K, Beadnell TC, Essig J, Otto GM, O'Sullivan MG, Largaespada DA, Schwertfeger KL, Marahrens Y, Kawakami Y, Bagchi A. PVT1 dependence in cancer with MYC copy-number increase. *Nature* 2014; **512**: 82-86 [PMID: 25043044 DOI: 10.1038/nature13311]
- 196 Barsotti AM, Beckerman R, Laptenko O, Huppi K, Caplen NJ, Prives C. p53-Dependent induction of PVT1 and miR-1204. *J Biol Chem* 2012; 287: 2509-2519 [PMID: 22110125 DOI: 10.1074/jbc. M111.322875]
- 197 Wu Y, Zhang L, Wang Y, Li H, Ren X, Wei F, Yu W, Wang X, Zhang L, Yu J, Hao X. Long noncoding RNA HOTAIR involvement in cancer. *Tumour Biol* 2014; 35: 9531-9538 [PMID: 25168368 DOI: 10.1007/s13277-014-2523-7]
- 198 Li L, Liu B, Wapinski OL, Tsai MC, Qu K, Zhang J, Carlson JC, Lin M, Fang F, Gupta RA, Helms JA, Chang HY. Targeted disruption of Hotair leads to homeotic transformation and gene derepression. *Cell Rep* 2013; **5**: 3-12 [PMID: 24075995 DOI: 10.1016/ j.celrep.2013.09.003]
- 199 Gupta RA, Shah N, Wang KC, Kim J, Horlings HM, Wong DJ, Tsai MC, Hung T, Argani P, Rinn JL, Wang Y, Brzoska P, Kong B, Li R, West RB, van de Vijver MJ, Sukumar S, Chang HY. Long noncoding RNA HOTAIR reprograms chromatin state to promote cancer metastasis. *Nature* 2010; 464: 1071-1076 [PMID: 20393566 DOI: 10.1038/nature08975]
- 200 Kogo R, Shimamura T, Mimori K, Kawahara K, Imoto S, Sudo T, Tanaka F, Shibata K, Suzuki A, Komune S, Miyano S, Mori M. Long noncoding RNA HOTAIR regulates polycomb-dependent chromatin modification and is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancers. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 6320-6326 [PMID: 21862635 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-1021]
- 201 Khalil AM, Guttman M, Huarte M, Garber M, Raj A, Rivea Morales D, Thomas K, Presser A, Bernstein BE, van Oudenaarden A, Regev A, Lander ES, Rinn JL. Many human large intergenic noncoding RNAs associate with chromatin-modifying complexes and affect gene expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2009; **106**: 11667-11672 [PMID: 19571010 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0904715106]
- 202 Guttman M, Donaghey J, Carey BW, Garber M, Grenier JK, Munson G, Young G, Lucas AB, Ach R, Bruhn L, Yang X, Amit I, Meissner A, Regev A, Rinn JL, Root DE, Lander ES. lincRNAs act in the circuitry controlling pluripotency and differentiation. *Nature* 2011; 477: 295-300 [PMID: 21874018 DOI: 10.1038/nature10398]
- 203 Liu Q, Huang J, Zhou N, Zhang Z, Zhang A, Lu Z, Wu F, Mo YY. LncRNA loc285194 is a p53-regulated tumor suppressor. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2013; **41**: 4976-4987 [PMID: 23558749 DOI: 10.1093/ nar/gkt182]
- 204 Matouk IJ, DeGroot N, Mezan S, Ayesh S, Abu-lail R, Hochberg A, Galun E. The H19 non-coding RNA is essential for human tumor growth. *PLoS One* 2007; 2: e845 [PMID: 17786216]
- 205 Lustig O, Ariel I, Ilan J, Lev-Lehman E, De-Groot N, Hochberg A. Expression of the imprinted gene H19 in the human fetus. *Mol Reprod Dev* 1994; 38: 239-246 [PMID: 7917273]
- 206 Cui H, Onyango P, Brandenburg S, Wu Y, Hsieh CL, Feinberg AP. Loss of imprinting in colorectal cancer linked to hypomethylation of H19 and IGF2. *Cancer Res* 2002; 62: 6442-6446 [PMID: 12438232]
- 207 Tsang WP, Ng EK, Ng SS, Jin H, Yu J, Sung JJ, Kwok TT. Oncofetal H19-derived miR-675 regulates tumor suppressor RB in human colorectal cancer. *Carcinogenesis* 2010; **31**: 350-358 [PMID: 19926638 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgp181]

- 208 Kallen AN, Zhou XB, Xu J, Qiao C, Ma J, Yan L, Lu L, Liu C, Yi JS, Zhang H, Min W, Bennett AM, Gregory RI, Ding Y, Huang Y. The imprinted H19 lncRNA antagonizes let-7 microRNAs. *Mol Cell* 2013; **52**: 101-112 [PMID: 24055342 DOI: 10.1016/ j.molcel.2013.08.027]
- 209 Rigoutsos I, Lee SK, Nam SY, Ivkovic TC, Pichler M, Rossi S, Clark P, Yi J, Ling H, Shimizu M, Redis RS, Shah MY, Zhang X, Jung EJ, Tsirigos A, Huang L, Ferdin J, Gafa R, Spizzo R, Nicoloso M, Shariati M, Tiron A, Yeh JJ, Teruel R, Melo S, Xiao L, Flores ER, Negrini M, Bar-Eli M, Mani S, Liu CG, Berindan-Neagoe I, Esteller M, Keating M, Lanza G, Calin G. N-BLR, a primate-specific noncoding transcript, modulates the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and leads to colorectal cancer invasion and migration. Available from: URL: http://biorxiv.org/content/early/2014/05/06/004796
- 210 Salzman J, Gawad C, Wang PL, Lacayo N, Brown PO. Circular RNAs are the predominant transcript isoform from hundreds of human genes in diverse cell types. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e30733 [PMID: 22319583 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030733]
- 211 Hansen TB, Jensen TI, Clausen BH, Bramsen JB, Finsen B, Damgaard CK, Kjems J. Natural RNA circles function as efficient microRNA sponges. *Nature* 2013; 495: 384-388 [PMID: 23446346 DOI: 10.1038/nature11993]
- 212 Hansen TB, Kjems J, Damgaard CK. Circular RNA and miR-7 in cancer. *Cancer Res* 2013; **73**: 5609-5612 [PMID: 24014594 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-1568]
- 213 Bachmayr-Heyda A, Reiner AT, Auer K, Sukhbaatar N, Aust S, Bachleitner-Hofmann T, Mesteri I, Grunt TW, Zeillinger R, Pils D. Correlation of circular RNA abundance with proliferationexemplified with colorectal and ovarian cancer, idiopathic lung fibrosis, and normal human tissues. *Sci Rep* 2015; **5**: 8057 [PMID: 25624062 DOI: 10.1038/srep08057]
- 214 Cekaite L, Rantala JK, Bruun J, Guriby M, Agesen TH, Danielsen SA, Lind GE, Nesbakken A, Kallioniemi O, Lothe RA, Skotheim RI. MiR-9, -31, and -182 deregulation promote proliferation and tumor cell survival in colon cancer. *Neoplasia* 2012; 14: 868-879 [PMID: 23019418]
- 215 Nielsen BS, Jørgensen S, Fog JU, Søkilde R, Christensen IJ, Hansen U, Brünner N, Baker A, Møller S, Nielsen HJ. High levels of microRNA-21 in the stroma of colorectal cancers predict short disease-free survival in stage II colon cancer patients. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 2011; 28: 27-38 [PMID: 21069438 DOI: 10.1007/ s10585-010-9355-7]
- 216 Kang WK, Lee JK, Oh ST, Lee SH, Jung CK. Stromal expression of miR-21 in T3-4a colorectal cancer is an independent predictor of early tumor relapse. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2015; 15: 2 [PMID: 25609245]
- 217 Vickers MM, Bar J, Gorn-Hondermann I, Yarom N, Daneshmand M, Hanson JE, Addison CL, Asmis TR, Jonker DJ, Maroun J, Lorimer IA, Goss GD, Dimitroulakos J. Stage-dependent differential expression of microRNAs in colorectal cancer: potential role as markers of metastatic disease. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 2012; 29: 123-132 [PMID: 22120473 DOI: 10.1007/s10585-011-9435-3]
- 218 Díaz R, Silva J, García JM, Lorenzo Y, García V, Peña C, Rodríguez R, Muñoz C, García F, Bonilla F, Domínguez G. Deregulated expression of miR-106a predicts survival in human colon cancer patients. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2008; **47**: 794-802 [PMID: 18521848 DOI: 10.1002/gcc.20580]
- 219 Yin J, Bai Z, Song J, Yang Y, Wang J, Han W, Zhang J, Meng H, Ma X, Yang Y, Wang T, Li W, Zhang Z. Differential expression of serum miR-126, miR-141 and miR-21 as novel biomarkers for early detection of liver metastasis in colorectal cancer. *Chin J Cancer Res* 2014; 26: 95-103 [PMID: 24653631 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.1000-9604. 2014.02.07]
- 220 Schepeler T, Reinert JT, Ostenfeld MS, Christensen LL, Silahtaroglu AN, Dyrskjøt L, Wiuf C, Sørensen FJ, Kruhøffer M, Laurberg S, Kauppinen S, Ørntoft TF, Andersen CL. Diagnostic and prognostic microRNAs in stage II colon cancer. *Cancer Res* 2008; 68: 6416-6424 [PMID: 18676867 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-6110]
- 221 Pichler M, Winter E, Ress AL, Bauernhofer T, Gerger A, Kiesslich

T, Lax S, Samonigg H, Hoefler G. miR-181a is associated with poor clinical outcome in patients with colorectal cancer treated with EGFR inhibitor. *J Clin Pathol* 2014; **67**: 198-203 [PMID: 24098024 DOI: 10.1136/jclinpath-2013-201904]

- 222 Nakajima G, Hayashi K, Xi Y, Kudo K, Uchida K, Takasaki K, Yamamoto M, Ju J. Non-coding MicroRNAs hsa-let-7g and hsamiR-181b are Associated with Chemoresponse to S-1 in Colon Cancer. *Cancer Genomics Proteomics* 2006; **3**: 317-324 [PMID: 18172508]
- 223 Xi Y, Formentini A, Chien M, Weir DB, Russo JJ, Ju J, Kornmann M, Ju J. Prognostic Values of microRNAs in Colorectal Cancer. *Biomark Insights* 2006; 2: 113-121 [PMID: 18079988]
- 224 Yu G, Tang JQ, Tian ML, Li H, Wang X, Wu T, Zhu J, Huang SJ, Wan YL. Prognostic values of the miR-17-92 cluster and its paralogs in colon cancer. *J Surg Oncol* 2012; 106: 232-237 [PMID: 22065543 DOI: 10.1002/jso.22138]
- 225 Ahmed FE, Ahmed NC, Vos PW, Bonnerup C, Atkins JN, Casey M, Nuovo GJ, Naziri W, Wiley JE, Mota H, Allison RR. Diagnostic microRNA markers to screen for sporadic human colon cancer in stool: I. Proof of principle. *Cancer Genomics Proteomics* 2013; 10: 93-113 [PMID: 23741026]
- 226 Ahmed FE, Jeffries CD, Vos PW, Flake G, Nuovo GJ, Sinar DR, Naziri W, Marcuard SP. Diagnostic microRNA markers for screening sporadic human colon cancer and active ulcerative colitis in stool and tissue. *Cancer Genomics Proteomics* 2006; 6: 281-295 [PMID: 19996134]
- 227 Link A, Balaguer F, Shen Y, Nagasaka T, Lozano JJ, Boland CR, Goel A. Fecal MicroRNAs as novel biomarkers for colon cancer screening. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2010; 19: 1766-1774 [PMID: 20551304 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-0027]
- 228 Koga Y, Yamazaki N, Yamamoto Y, Yamamoto S, Saito N, Kakugawa Y, Otake Y, Matsumoto M, Matsumura Y. Fecal miR-106a is a useful marker for colorectal cancer patients with falsenegative results in immunochemical fecal occult blood test. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013; 22: 1844-1852 [PMID: 23950216 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-13-0512]
- 229 Yau TO, Wu CW, Dong Y, Tang CM, Ng SS, Chan FK, Sung JJ, Yu J. microRNA-221 and microRNA-18a identification in stool as potential biomarkers for the non-invasive diagnosis of colorectal carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* 2014; 111: 1765-1771 [PMID: 25233396 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.484]
- 230 Wu CW, Ng SC, Dong Y, Tian L, Ng SS, Leung WW, Law WT, Yau TO, Chan FK, Sung JJ, Yu J. Identification of microRNA-135b in stool as a potential noninvasive biomarker for colorectal cancer and adenoma. *Clin Cancer Res* 2014; 20: 2994-3002 [PMID: 24691020 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-1750]
- 231 Hu Y, Chen HY, Yu CY, Xu J, Wang JL, Qian J, Zhang X, Fang JY. A long non-coding RNA signature to improve prognosis prediction of colorectal cancer. *Oncotarget* 2014; 5: 2230-2242 [PMID: 24809982]
- 232 Nagaraj SH, Reverter A. A Boolean-based systems biology approach to predict novel genes associated with cancer: Application to colorectal cancer. *BMC Syst Biol* 2011; 5: 35 [PMID: 21352556 DOI: 10.1186/1752-0509-5-35]
- 233 Graham LD, Pedersen SK, Brown GS, Ho T, Kassir Z, Moynihan AT, Vizgoft EK, Dunne R, Pimlott L, Young GP, Lapointe LC, Molloy PL. Colorectal Neoplasia Differentially Expressed (CRNDE), a Novel Gene with Elevated Expression in Colorectal Adenomas and Adenocarcinomas. *Genes Cancer* 2011; 2: 829-840 [PMID: 22393467 DOI: 10.1177/1947601911431081]
- 234 Zheng HT, Shi DB, Wang YW, Li XX, Xu Y, Tripathi P, Gu WL, Cai GX, Cai SJ. High expression of lncRNA MALAT1 suggests a biomarker of poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol* 2014; 7: 3174-3181 [PMID: 25031737]
- 235 Deng Q, He B, Gao T, Pan Y, Sun H, Xu Y, Li R, Ying H, Wang F, Liu X, Chen J, Wang S. Up-regulation of 91H promotes tumor metastasis and predicts poor prognosis for patients with colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2014; **9**: e103022 [PMID: 25058480 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0103022]
- 236 You L, Chang D, Du HZ, Zhao YP. Genome-wide screen identifies

PVT1 as a regulator of Gemcitabine sensitivity in human pancreatic cancer cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2011; **407**: 1-6 [PMID: 21316338 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.02.027]

- 237 Alvarez ML, DiStefano JK. Functional characterization of the plasmacytoma variant translocation 1 gene (PVT1) in diabetic nephropathy. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e18671 [PMID: 21526116 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0018671]
- 238 Takahashi Y, Sawada G, Kurashige J, Uchi R, Matsumura T, Ueo H, Takano Y, Eguchi H, Sudo T, Sugimachi K, Yamamoto H, Doki Y, Mori M, Mimori K. Amplification of PVT-1 is involved in poor prognosis via apoptosis inhibition in colorectal cancers. *Br J Cancer* 2014; 110: 164-171 [PMID: 24196785 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2013.698]
- 239 Yu M, Ohira M, Li Y, Niizuma H, Oo ML, Zhu Y, Ozaki T, Isogai E, Nakamura Y, Koda T, Oba S, Yu B, Nakagawara A. High expression of ncRAN, a novel non-coding RNA mapped to chromosome 17q25.1, is associated with poor prognosis in neuroblastoma. *Int J Oncol* 2009; **34**: 931-938 [PMID: 19287950]
- 240 Zhu Y, Yu M, Li Z, Kong C, Bi J, Li J, Gao Z, Li Z. ncRAN, a newly identified long noncoding RNA, enhances human bladder tumor growth, invasion, and survival. *Urology* 2011; 77: 510.e1-510. e5 [PMID: 21147498 DOI: 10.1016/j.urology.2010.09.022]
- 241 Qi P, Xu MD, Ni SJ, Shen XH, Wei P, Huang D, Tan C, Sheng WQ, Zhou XY, Du X. Down-regulation of ncRAN, a long non-coding RNA, contributes to colorectal cancer cell migration and invasion and predicts poor overall survival for colorectal cancer patients. *Mol Carcinog* 2015; 54: 742-750 [PMID: 24519959 DOI: 10.1002/ mc.22137]
- 242 Ge X, Chen Y, Liao X, Liu D, Li F, Ruan H, Jia W. Overexpression of long noncoding RNA PCAT-1 is a novel biomarker of poor prognosis in patients with colorectal cancer. *Med Oncol* 2013; 30: 588 [PMID: 23640607 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-013-0588-6]
- 243 Zhai H, Fesler A, Schee K, Fodstad O, Flatmark K, Ju J. Clinical significance of long intergenic noncoding RNA-p21 in colorectal cancer. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* 2013; 12: 261-266 [PMID: 24012455 DOI: 10.1016/j.clcc.2013.06.003]
- 244 Alaiyan B, Ilyayev N, Stojadinovic A, Izadjoo M, Roistacher M, Pavlov V, Tzivin V, Halle D, Pan H, Trink B, Gure AO, Nissan A. Differential expression of colon cancer associated transcript1 (CCAT1) along the colonic adenoma-carcinoma sequence. *BMC Cancer* 2013; 13: 196 [PMID: 23594791 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-13-196]
- 245 Braconi C, Valeri N, Kogure T, Gasparini P, Huang N, Nuovo GJ, Terracciano L, Croce CM, Patel T. Expression and functional role of a transcribed noncoding RNA with an ultraconserved element in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; 108: 786-791 [PMID: 21187392 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1011098108]
- 246 Calin GA, Liu CG, Ferracin M, Hyslop T, Spizzo R, Sevignani C, Fabbri M, Cimmino A, Lee EJ, Wojcik SE, Shimizu M, Tili E, Rossi S, Taccioli C, Pichiorri F, Liu X, Zupo S, Herlea V, Gramantieri L, Lanza G, Alder H, Rassenti L, Volinia S, Schmittgen TD, Kipps TJ, Negrini M, Croce CM. Ultraconserved regions encoding ncRNAs are altered in human leukemias and carcinomas. *Cancer Cell* 2007; 12: 215-229 [PMID: 17785203]
- 247 Sana J, Hankeova S, Svoboda M, Kiss I, Vyzula R, Slaby O. Expression levels of transcribed ultraconserved regions uc.73 and uc.388 are altered in colorectal cancer. *Oncology* 2012; 82: 114-118 [PMID: 22328099 DOI: 10.1159/000336479]
- 248 Pasic I, Shlien A, Durbin AD, Stavropoulos DJ, Baskin B, Ray PN, Novokmet A, Malkin D. Recurrent focal copy-number changes and loss of heterozygosity implicate two noncoding RNAs and one tumor suppressor gene at chromosome 3q13.31 in osteosarcoma. *Cancer Res* 2010; **70**: 160-171 [PMID: 20048075 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-09-1902]
- 249 Qi P, Xu MD, Ni SJ, Huang D, Wei P, Tan C, Zhou XY, Du X. Low expression of LOC285194 is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *J Transl Med* 2013; 11: 122 [PMID: 23680400 DOI: 10.1186/1479-5876-11-122]
- 250 Shi D, Zheng H, Zhuo C, Peng J, Li D, Xu Y, Li X, Cai G, Cai S. Low expression of novel lncRNA RP11-462C24.1 suggests a biomarker of poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Med Oncol* 2014;

31: 31 [PMID: 24908062 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-014-0031-7]

- 251 Han J, Rong LF, Shi CB, Dong XG, Wang J, Wang BL, Wen H, He ZY. Screening of lymph nodes metastasis associated lncRNAs in colorectal cancer patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 8139-8150 [PMID: 25009386 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i25.8139]
- 252 Panzitt K, Tschernatsch MM, Guelly C, Moustafa T, Stradner M, Strohmaier HM, Buck CR, Denk H, Schroeder R, Trauner M, Zatloukal K. Characterization of HULC, a novel gene with striking up-regulation in hepatocellular carcinoma, as noncoding RNA. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 132: 330-342 [PMID: 17241883]
- 253 Cui M, Zheng M, Sun B, Wang Y, Ye L, Zhang X. A long noncoding RNA perturbs the circadian rhythm of hepatoma cells to facilitate hepatocarcinogenesis. *Neoplasia* 2015; 17: 79-88 [PMID: 25622901 DOI: 10.1016/j.neo.2014.11.004]
- 254 Matouk IJ, Abbasi I, Hochberg A, Galun E, Dweik H, Akkawi M. Highly upregulated in liver cancer noncoding RNA is overexpressed in hepatic colorectal metastasis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2009; 21: 688-692 [PMID: 19445043]
- 255 Rossi L, Bonmassar E, Faraoni I. Modification of miR gene expression pattern in human colon cancer cells following exposure to 5-fluorouracil in vitro. *Pharmacol Res* 2007; 56: 248-253 [PMID: 17702597]
- 256 Borralho PM, Kren BT, Castro RE, da Silva IB, Steer CJ, Rodrigues CM. MicroRNA-143 reduces viability and increases sensitivity to 5-fluorouracil in HCT116 human colorectal cancer cells. *FEBS J* 2009; **276**: 6689-6700 [PMID: 19843160 DOI: 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2009.07383.x]
- 257 Svoboda M, Izakovicova Holla L, Sefr R, Vrtkova I, Kocakova I, Tichy B, Dvorak J. Micro-RNAs miR125b and miR137 are frequently upregulated in response to capecitabine chemoradio-therapy of rectal cancer. *Int J Oncol* 2008; 33: 541-547 [PMID: 18695884]
- 258 Hansen TF, Sørensen FB, Lindebjerg J, Jakobsen A. The predictive value of microRNA-126 in relation to first line treatment with capecitabine and oxaliplatin in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2012; **12**: 83 [PMID: 22397399 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-12-83]
- 259 Drebber U, Lay M, Wedemeyer I, Vallböhmer D, Bollschweiler E, Brabender J, Mönig SP, Hölscher AH, Dienes HP, Odenthal M. Altered levels of the onco-microRNA 21 and the tumor-supressor microRNAs 143 and 145 in advanced rectal cancer indicate successful neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy. *Int J Oncol* 2011; 39: 409-415 [PMID: 21567082 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2011.1036]
- 260 Fang L, Li H, Wang L, Hu J, Jin T, Wang J, Yang BB. MicroRNA-17-5p promotes chemotherapeutic drug resistance and tumour metastasis of colorectal cancer by repressing PTEN expression. *Oncotarget* 2014; 5: 2974-2987 [PMID: 24912422]
- 261 Della Vittoria Scarpati G, Falcetta F, Carlomagno C, Ubezio P, Marchini S, De Stefano A, Singh VK, D'Incalci M, De Placido S, Pepe S. A specific miRNA signature correlates with complete pathological response to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy in locally advanced rectal cancer. *Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys* 2012; 83: 1113-1119 [PMID: 22172905 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijrobp.2011.09.030]
- 262 Svoboda M, Sana J, Fabian P, Kocakova I, Gombosova J, Nekvindova J, Radova L, Vyzula R, Slaby O. MicroRNA expression profile associated with response to neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy in locally advanced rectal cancer patients. *Radiat Oncol* 2012; 7: 195 [PMID: 23167930 DOI: 10.1186/1748-717X-7-195]
- 263 Hotchi M, Shimada M, Kurita N, Iwata T, Sato H, Morimoto S, Yoshikawa K, Higashijima J, Miyatani T. microRNA expression is able to predict response to chemoradiotherapy in rectal cancer. *Mol Clin Oncol* 2013; 1: 137-142 [PMID: 24649136]
- 264 Tsang WP, Wong TW, Cheung AH, Co CN, Kwok TT. Induction of drug resistance and transformation in human cancer cells by the noncoding RNA CUDR. *RNA* 2007; 13: 890-898 [PMID: 17416635]
- 265 Lee H, Kim C, Ku JL, Kim W, Yoon SK, Kuh HJ, Lee JH, Nam SW, Lee EK. A long non-coding RNA snaR contributes to 5-fluorouracil resistance in human colon cancer cells. *Mol Cells* 2014; 37: 540-546 [PMID: 25078450 DOI: 10.14348/molcells.2014.0151]
- 266 Ma Y, Yang Y, Wang F, Moyer MP, Wei Q, Zhang P, Yang Z, Liu W,

Zhang H, Chen N, Wang H, Wang H, Qin H. Long non-coding RNA CCAL regulates colorectal cancer progression by activating Wnt/ β-catenin signalling pathway via suppression of activator protein 2α. *Gut* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25994219 DOI: 10.1136/ gutjnl-2014-308392]

- 267 Boni V, Zarate R, Villa JC, Bandrés E, Gomez MA, Maiello E, Garcia-Foncillas J, Aranda E. Role of primary miRNA polymorphic variants in metastatic colon cancer patients treated with 5-fluorouracil and irinotecan. *Pharmacogenomics J* 2011; **11**: 429-436 [PMID: 20585341 DOI: 10.1038/tpj.2010.58]
- 268 Xing J, Wan S, Zhou F, Qu F, Li B, Myers RE, Fu X, Palazzo JP, He X, Chen Z, Yang H. Genetic polymorphisms in pre-microRNA genes as prognostic markers of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2012; 21: 217-227 [PMID: 22028396 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-11-0624]
- 269 Lin M, Gu J, Eng C, Ellis LM, Hildebrandt MA, Lin J, Huang M, Calin GA, Wang D, Dubois RN, Hawk ET, Wu X. Genetic polymorphisms in MicroRNA-related genes as predictors of clinical outcomes in colorectal adenocarcinoma patients. *Clin Cancer Res* 2012; **18**: 3982-3991 [PMID: 22661538 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-11-2951]
- 270 Min KT, Kim JW, Jeon YJ, Jang MJ, Chong SY, Oh D, Kim NK. Association of the miR-146aC& gt; G, 149C& gt; T, 196a2C& gt; T, and 499A& gt; G polymorphisms with colorectal cancer in the Korean population. *Mol Carcinog* 2012; **51** Suppl 1: E65-E73 [PMID: 22161766 DOI: 10.1002/mc.21849]
- 271 Zhan JF, Chen LH, Chen ZX, Yuan YW, Xie GZ, Sun AM, Liu Y. A functional variant in microRNA-196a2 is associated with susceptibility of colorectal cancer in a Chinese population. *Arch Med Res* 2011; 42: 144-148 [PMID: 21565628 DOI: 10.1016/ j.arcmed.2011.04.001]
- 272 Chen H, Sun LY, Chen LL, Zheng HQ, Zhang QF. A variant in microRNA-196a2 is not associated with susceptibility to and progression of colorectal cancer in Chinese. *Intern Med J* 2012; 42: e115-e119 [PMID: 21241442 DOI: 10.1111/j.1445-5994.2011.02434.x]
- 273 Wang Z, Sun X, Wang Y, Liu X, Xuan Y, Hu S. Association between miR-27a genetic variants and susceptibility to colorectal cancer. *Diagn Pathol* 2014; 9: 146 [PMID: 25078482 DOI: 10.1186/1746-1596-9-146]
- 274 Hezova R, Kovarikova A, Bienertova-Vasku J, Sachlova M, Redova M, Vasku A, Svoboda M, Radova L, Kiss I, Vyzula R, Slaby O. Evaluation of SNPs in miR-196-a2, miR-27a and miR-146a as risk factors of colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 2827-2831 [PMID: 22719192 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i22.2827]
- 275 Li L, Sun R, Liang Y, Pan X, Li Z, Bai P, Zeng X, Zhang D, Zhang L, Gao L. Association between polymorphisms in long non-coding RNA PRNCR1 in 8q24 and risk of colorectal cancer. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* 2013; **32**: 104 [PMID: 24330491 DOI: 10.1186/1756-99 66-32-104]
- 276 Khoury S, Tran N. Circulating microRNAs: potential biomarkers for common malignancies. *Biomark Med* 2015; 9: 131-151 [PMID: 25689901 DOI: 10.2217/bmm.14.102]
- 277 Mitchell PS, Parkin RK, Kroh EM, Fritz BR, Wyman SK, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Peterson A, Noteboom J, O'Briant KC, Allen A, Lin DW, Urban N, Drescher CW, Knudsen BS, Stirewalt DL, Gentleman R, Vessella RL, Nelson PS, Martin DB, Tewari M. Circulating microRNAs as stable blood-based markers for cancer detection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2008; **105**: 10513-10518 [PMID: 18663219 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0804549105]
- 278 Chen X, Ba Y, Ma L, Cai X, Yin Y, Wang K, Guo J, Zhang Y, Chen J, Guo X, Li Q, Li X, Wang W, Zhang Y, Wang J, Jiang X, Xiang Y, Xu C, Zheng P, Zhang J, Li R, Zhang H, Shang X, Gong T, Ning G, Wang J, Zen K, Zhang J, Zhang CY. Characterization of microRNAs in serum: a novel class of biomarkers for diagnosis of cancer and other diseases. *Cell Res* 2008; 18: 997-1006 [PMID: 18766170 DOI: 10.1038/cr.2008.282]
- 279 Zhang J, Li S, Li L, Li M, Guo C, Yao J, Mi S. Exosome and exosomal microRNA: trafficking, sorting, and function. *Genomics Proteomics Bioinformatics* 2015; 13: 17-24 [PMID: 25724326 DOI: 10.1016/j.gpb.2015.02.001]

- 280 Turchinovich A, Weiz L, Langheinz A, Burwinkel B. Characterization of extracellular circulating microRNA. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2011; **39**: 7223-7233 [PMID: 21609964 DOI: 10.1093/nar/ gkr254]
- 281 Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosome-mediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. *Nat Cell Biol* 2007; 9: 654-659 [PMID: 17486113]
- 282 Février B, Raposo G. Exosomes: endosomal-derived vesicles shipping extracellular messages. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 2004; 16: 415-421 [PMID: 15261674]
- 283 Théry C, Regnault A, Garin J, Wolfers J, Zitvogel L, Ricciardi-Castagnoli P, Raposo G, Amigorena S. Molecular characterization of dendritic cell-derived exosomes. Selective accumulation of the heat shock protein hsc73. *J Cell Biol* 1999; 147: 599-610 [PMID: 10545503]
- 284 Caby MP, Lankar D, Vincendeau-Scherrer C, Raposo G, Bonnerot C. Exosomal-like vesicles are present in human blood plasma. *Int Immunol* 2005; 17: 879-887 [PMID: 15908444]
- 285 Pisitkun T, Shen RF, Knepper MA. Identification and proteomic profiling of exosomes in human urine. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2004; 101: 13368-13373 [PMID: 15326289]
- 286 Andre F, Schartz NE, Movassagh M, Flament C, Pautier P, Morice P, Pomel C, Lhomme C, Escudier B, Le Chevalier T, Tursz T, Amigorena S, Raposo G, Angevin E, Zitvogel L. Malignant effusions and immunogenic tumour-derived exosomes. *Lancet* 2002; 360: 295-305 [PMID: 12147373]
- 287 Guduric-Fuchs J, O'Connor A, Camp B, O'Neill CL, Medina RJ, Simpson DA. Selective extracellular vesicle-mediated export of an overlapping set of microRNAs from multiple cell types. *BMC Genomics* 2012; 13: 357 [PMID: 22849433 DOI: 10.1186/1471-216 4-13-357]
- 288 Ragusa M, Barbagallo C, Statello L, Caltabiano R, Russo A, Puzzo L, Avitabile T, Longo A, Toro MD, Barbagallo D, Valadi H, Di Pietro C, Purrello M, Reibaldi M. miRNA profiling in vitreous humor, vitreal exosomes and serum from uveal melanoma patients: Pathological and diagnostic implications. *Cancer Biol Ther* 2015; 16: 1387-1396 [PMID: 25951497]
- 289 Ragusa M, Statello L, Maugeri M, Barbagallo C, Passanisi R, Alhamdani MS, Li Destri G, Cappellani A, Barbagallo D, Scalia M, Valadi H, Hoheisel JD, Di Pietro C, Purrello M. Highly skewed distribution of miRNAs and proteins between colorectal cancer cells and their exosomes following Cetuximab treatment: biomolecular, genetic and translational implications. *Oncoscience* 2014; 1: 132-157 [PMID: 25594007]
- 290 Gibbings DJ, Ciaudo C, Erhardt M, Voinnet O. Multivesicular bodies associate with components of miRNA effector complexes and modulate miRNA activity. *Nat Cell Biol* 2009; 11: 1143-1149 [PMID: 19684575 DOI: 10.1038/ncb1929]
- 291 Villarroya-Beltri C, Gutiérrez-Vázquez C, Sánchez-Cabo F, Pérez-Hernández D, Vázquez J, Martin-Cofreces N, Martinez-Herrera DJ, Pascual-Montano A, Mittelbrunn M, Sánchez-Madrid F. Sumoylated hnRNPA2B1 controls the sorting of miRNAs into exosomes through binding to specific motifs. *Nat Commun* 2013; **4**: 2980 [PMID: 24356509 DOI: 10.1038/ncomms3980]
- 292 Cortez MA, Bueso-Ramos C, Ferdin J, Lopez-Berestein G, Sood AK, Calin GA. MicroRNAs in body fluids--the mix of hormones and biomarkers. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* 2011; 8: 467-477 [PMID: 21647195 DOI: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2011.76]
- 293 Arroyo JD, Chevillet JR, Kroh EM, Ruf IK, Pritchard CC, Gibson DF, Mitchell PS, Bennett CF, Pogosova-Agadjanyan EL, Stirewalt DL, Tait JF, Tewari M. Argonaute2 complexes carry a population of circulating microRNAs independent of vesicles in human plasma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; **108**: 5003-5008 [PMID: 21383194 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1019055108]
- 294 Vickers KC, Palmisano BT, Shoucri BM, Shamburek RD, Remaley AT. MicroRNAs are transported in plasma and delivered to recipient cells by high-density lipoproteins. *Nat Cell Biol* 2011; 13: 423-433 [PMID: 21423178 DOI: 10.1038/ncb2210]
- 295 Taylor DD, Gercel-Taylor C. MicroRNA signatures of tumor-

derived exosomes as diagnostic biomarkers of ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2008; **110**: 13-21 [PMID: 18589210 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ygyno.2008.04.033]

- 296 Rabinowits G, Gerçel-Taylor C, Day JM, Taylor DD, Kloecker GH. Exosomal microRNA: a diagnostic marker for lung cancer. *Clin Lung Cancer* 2009; 10: 42-46 [PMID: 19289371 DOI: 10.3816/ CLC.2009.n.006]
- 297 Eichelser C, Stückrath I, Müller V, Milde-Langosch K, Wikman H, Pantel K, Schwarzenbach H. Increased serum levels of circulating exosomal microRNA-373 in receptor-negative breast cancer patients. *Oncotarget* 2014; **5**: 9650-9663 [PMID: 25333260]
- 298 Silva J, Garcia V, Rodriguez M, Compte M, Cisneros E, Veguillas P, Garcia JM, Dominguez G, Campos-Martin Y, Cuevas J, Peña C, Herrera M, Diaz R, Mohammed N, Bonilla F. Analysis of exosome release and its prognostic value in human colorectal cancer. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer* 2012; 51: 409-418 [PMID: 22420032]
- 299 Ogata-Kawata H, Izumiya M, Kurioka D, Honma Y, Yamada Y, Furuta K, Gunji T, Ohta H, Okamoto H, Sonoda H, Watanabe M, Nakagama H, Yokota J, Kohno T, Tsuchiya N. Circulating exosomal microRNAs as biomarkers of colon cancer. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e92921 [PMID: 24705249 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0092921]
- 300 Deng ZB, Zhuang X, Ju S, Xiang X, Mu J, Liu Y, Jiang H, Zhang L, Mobley J, McClain C, Feng W, Grizzle W, Yan J, Miller D, Kronenberg M, Zhang HG. Exosome-like nanoparticles from intestinal mucosal cells carry prostaglandin E2 and suppress activation of liver NKT cells. *J Immunol* 2013; 190: 3579-3589 [PMID: 23467936 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1203170]
- 301 Ragusa M, Barbagallo D, Purrello M. Exosomes: nanoshuttles to the future of BioMedicine. *Cell Cycle* 2015; 14: 289-290 [PMID: 25616496 DOI: 10.1080/15384101.2015.1006535]
- 302 Ng EK, Chong WW, Jin H, Lam EK, Shin VY, Yu J, Poon TC, Ng SS, Sung JJ. Differential expression of microRNAs in plasma of patients with colorectal cancer: a potential marker for colorectal cancer screening. *Gut* 2009; 58: 1375-1381 [PMID: 19201770 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2008.167817]
- 303 Huang Z, Huang D, Ni S, Peng Z, Sheng W, Du X. Plasma microRNAs are promising novel biomarkers for early detection of colorectal cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2010; **127**: 118-126 [PMID: 19876917 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.25007]
- 304 Wang Q, Huang Z, Ni S, Xiao X, Xu Q, Wang L, Huang D, Tan C, Sheng W, Du X. Plasma miR-601 and miR-760 are novel biomarkers for the early detection of colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e44398 [PMID: 22970209 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0044398]
- 305 Wang LG, Gu J. Serum microRNA-29a is a promising novel marker for early detection of colorectal liver metastasis. *Cancer Epidemiol* 2012; 36: e61-e67 [PMID: 22018950 DOI: 10.1016/ j.canep.2011.05.002]
- 306 Giráldez MD, Lozano JJ, Ramírez G, Hijona E, Bujanda L, Castells A, Gironella M. Circulating microRNAs as biomarkers of colorectal cancer: results from a genome-wide profiling and validation study. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2013; 11: 681-8.e3 [PMID: 23267864 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.12.009]
- 307 Cheng H, Zhang L, Cogdell DE, Zheng H, Schetter AJ, Nykter M, Harris CC, Chen K, Hamilton SR, Zhang W. Circulating plasma MiR-141 is a novel biomarker for metastatic colon cancer and predicts poor prognosis. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e17745 [PMID: 21445232 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0017745]
- 308 Pu XX, Huang GL, Guo HQ, Guo CC, Li H, Ye S, Ling S, Jiang L, Tian Y, Lin TY. Circulating miR-221 directly amplified from plasma is a potential diagnostic and prognostic marker of colorectal cancer and is correlated with p53 expression. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 25: 1674-1680 [PMID: 20880178 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1440-1746.2010.06417.x]
- 309 Chen J, Wang W, Zhang Y, Chen Y, Hu T. Predicting distant metastasis and chemoresistance using plasma miRNAs. *Med Oncol* 2014; 31: 799 [PMID: 24310813 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-013-0799-x]
- 310 Kanaan Z, Rai SN, Eichenberger MR, Roberts H, Keskey B, Pan J, Galandiuk S. Plasma miR-21: a potential diagnostic marker of colorectal cancer. *Ann Surg* 2012; 256: 544-551 [PMID: 22868372 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e318265bd6f]

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

- 311 Toiyama Y, Takahashi M, Hur K, Nagasaka T, Tanaka K, Inoue Y, Kusunoki M, Boland CR, Goel A. Serum miR-21 as a diagnostic and prognostic biomarker in colorectal cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2013; 105: 849-859 [PMID: 23704278 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djt101]
- 312 Monzo M, Martínez-Rodenas F, Moreno I, Navarro A, Santasusagna S, Macias I, Muñoz C, Tejero R, Hernández R. Differential MIR-21 expression in plasma from mesenteric versus peripheral veins: an observational study of disease-free survival in surgically resected colon cancer patients. *Medicine* (Baltimore) 2015; 94: e145 [PMID: 25569638 DOI: 10.1097/MD.00000000000145]
- 313 Clancy C, Joyce MR, Kerin MJ. The use of circulating microRNAs as diagnostic biomarkers in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Biomark* 2015; 15: 103-113 [PMID: 25547322 DOI: 10.3233/CBM-140456]
- 314 Arita T, Ichikawa D, Konishi H, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Shoda K, Kawaguchi T, Hirajima S, Nagata H, Kubota T, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating long non-coding RNAs in plasma of patients with gastric cancer. *Anticancer Res* 2013; 33: 3185-3193 [PMID: 23898077]
- 315 Dong L, Qi P, Xu MD, Ni SJ, Huang D, Xu QH, Weng WW, Tan C, Sheng WQ, Zhou XY, Du X. Circulating CUDR, LSINCT-5 and PTENP1 long noncoding RNAs in sera distinguish patients with gastric cancer from healthy controls. *Int J Cancer* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25694351 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29484]
- 316 Tong YS, Wang XW, Zhou XL, Liu ZH, Yang TX, Shi WH, Xie HW, Lv J, Wu QQ, Cao XF. Identification of the long non-coding RNA POU3F3 in plasma as a novel biomarker for diagnosis of esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Mol Cancer* 2015; 14: 3 [PMID: 25608466]
- 317 Sylvestre Y, De Guire V, Querido E, Mukhopadhyay UK, Bourdeau V, Major F, Ferbeyre G, Chartrand P. An E2F/miR-20a autoregulatory feedback loop. *J Biol Chem* 2007; 282: 2135-2143 [PMID: 17135249]
- 318 Stenvang J, Petri A, Lindow M, Obad S, Kauppinen S. Inhibition of microRNA function by antimiR oligonucleotides. *Silence* 2012; 3: 1 [PMID: 22230293 DOI: 10.1186/1758-907X-3-1]
- 319 Ebert MS, Neilson JR, Sharp PA. MicroRNA sponges: competitive inhibitors of small RNAs in mammalian cells. *Nat Methods* 2007; 4: 721-726 [PMID: 17694064]
- 320 Bohen SP, Kralli A, Yamamoto KR. Hold 'em and fold 'em: chaperones and signal transduction. *Science* 1995; 268: 1303-1304 [PMID: 7761850]
- 321 Ibrahim AF, Weirauch U, Thomas M, Grünweller A, Hartmann RK, Aigner A. MicroRNA replacement therapy for miR-145 and miR-33a is efficacious in a model of colon carcinoma. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 5214-5224 [PMID: 21690566 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-10-4645]
- 322 Terasawa K, Shimizu K, Tsujimoto G. Synthetic Pre-miRNA-Based shRNA as Potent RNAi Triggers. J Nucleic Acids 2011; 2011: 131579 [PMID: 21776374 DOI: 10.4061/2011/131579]
- 323 Rao DD, Vorhies JS, Senzer N, Nemunaitis J. siRNA vs. shRNA: similarities and differences. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2009; 61: 746-759 [PMID: 19389436 DOI: 10.1016/j.addr.2009.04.004]
- 324 Bennett CF, Swayze EE. RNA targeting therapeutics: molecular mechanisms of antisense oligonucleotides as a therapeutic platform. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 2010; 50: 259-293 [PMID: 20055705 DOI: 10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.010909.105654]
- 325 Robbins M, Judge A, MacLachlan I. siRNA and innate immunity. Oligonucleotides 2009; 19: 89-102 [PMID: 19441890 DOI: 10.1089/ oli.2009.0180]
- 326 Citti L, Rainaldi G. Synthetic hammerhead ribozymes as therapeutic tools to control disease genes. *Curr Gene Ther* 2005; 5: 11-24 [PMID: 15638708]
- 327 Gredell JA, Berger AK, Walton SP. Impact of target mRNA structure on siRNA silencing efficiency: A large-scale study. *Biotechnol Bioeng* 2008; 100: 744-755 [PMID: 18306428 DOI: 10.1002/bit.21798]
- 328 Watrin M, Dausse E, Lebars I, Rayner B, Bugaut A, Toulmé JJ. Aptamers targeting RNA molecules. *Methods Mol Biol* 2009; 535: 79-105 [PMID: 19377979 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-59745-557-2_6]
- 329 Mascini M, Palchetti I, Tombelli S. Nucleic acid and peptide

aptamers: fundamentals and bioanalytical aspects. *Angew Chem Int Ed Engl* 2012; **51**: 1316-1332 [PMID: 22213382 DOI: 10.1002/ anie.201006630]

- 330 Sicard F, Gayral M, Lulka H, Buscail L, Cordelier P. Targeting miR-21 for the therapy of pancreatic cancer. *Mol Ther* 2013; 21: 986-994 [PMID: 23481326 DOI: 10.1038/mt.2013.35]
- 331 Gutschner T, Hämmerle M, Eissmann M, Hsu J, Kim Y, Hung G, Revenko A, Arun G, Stentrup M, Gross M, Zörnig M, MacLeod AR, Spector DL, Diederichs S. The noncoding RNA MALAT1 is a critical regulator of the metastasis phenotype of lung cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 2013; **73**: 1180-1189 [PMID: 23243023 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-12-2850]
- 332 Kim K, Jutooru I, Chadalapaka G, Johnson G, Frank J, Burghardt R, Kim S, Safe S. HOTAIR is a negative prognostic factor and exhibits pro-oncogenic activity in pancreatic cancer. *Oncogene* 2013; 32: 1616-1625 [PMID: 22614017 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2012.193]
- 333 Zhao X, Pan F, Holt CM, Lewis AL, Lu JR. Controlled delivery of antisense oligonucleotides: a brief review of current strategies. *Expert Opin Drug Deliv* 2009; 6: 673-686 [PMID: 19552611 DOI: 10.1517/17425240902992894]
- 334 Cho WC. MicroRNAs as therapeutic targets and their potential applications in cancer therapy. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* 2012; 16: 747-759 [PMID: 22690697 DOI: 10.1517/14728222.2012.696102]
- 335 Lorenz C, Hadwiger P, John M, Vornlocher HP, Unverzagt C. Steroid and lipid conjugates of siRNAs to enhance cellular uptake and gene silencing in liver cells. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 2004; 14: 4975-4977 [PMID: 15341962]
- 336 Chen Y, Zhu X, Zhang X, Liu B, Huang L. Nanoparticles modified with tumor-targeting scFv deliver siRNA and miRNA for cancer therapy. *Mol Ther* 2010; 18: 1650-1656 [PMID: 20606648 DOI: 10.1038/mt.2010.136]
- 337 Tran TH, Mattheolabakis G, Aldawsari H, Amiji M. Exosomes as nanocarriers for immunotherapy of cancer and inflammatory diseases. *Clin Immunol* 2015; 160: 46-58 [PMID: 25842185 DOI: 10.1016/j.clim.2015.03.021]
- 338 Concepcion CP, Han YC, Mu P, Bonetti C, Yao E, D'Andrea A, Vidigal JA, Maughan WP, Ogrodowski P, Ventura A. Intact p53-dependent responses in miR-34-deficient mice. *PLoS Genet* 2012; 8: e1002797 [PMID: 22844244 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pgen.1002797]
- 339 Nishimura M, Jung EJ, Shah MY, Lu C, Spizzo R, Shimizu M, Han HD, Ivan C, Rossi S, Zhang X, Nicoloso MS, Wu SY, Almeida MI, Bottsford-Miller J, Pecot CV, Zand B, Matsuo K, Shahzad MM, Jennings NB, Rodriguez-Aguayo C, Lopez-Berestein G, Sood AK, Calin GA. Therapeutic synergy between microRNA and siRNA in ovarian cancer treatment. *Cancer Discov* 2013; **3**: 1302-1315 [PMID: 24002999 DOI: 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-13-0159]
- 340 McDonald JS, Milosevic D, Reddi HV, Grebe SK, Algeciras-Schimnich A. Analysis of circulating microRNA: preanalytical and analytical challenges. *Clin Chem* 2011; 57: 833-840 [PMID: 21487102 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2010.157198]
- 341 Wang K, Yuan Y, Cho JH, McClarty S, Baxter D, Galas DJ. Comparing the MicroRNA spectrum between serum and plasma. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e41561 [PMID: 22859996 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0041561]
- 342 Kroh EM, Parkin RK, Mitchell PS, Tewari M. Analysis of circulating microRNA biomarkers in plasma and serum using quantitative reverse transcription-PCR (qRT-PCR). *Methods* 2010; 50: 298-301 [PMID: 20146939 DOI: 10.1016/j.ymeth.2010.01.032]
- 343 Cheng HH, Yi HS, Kim Y, Kroh EM, Chien JW, Eaton KD, Goodman MT, Tait JF, Tewari M, Pritchard CC. Plasma processing conditions substantially influence circulating microRNA biomarker levels. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e64795 [PMID: 23762257 DOI: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0064795]
- 344 Shan L, Ji Q, Cheng G, Xia J, Liu D, Wu C, Zhu B, Ding Y. Diagnostic value of circulating miR-21 for colorectal cancer: a metaanalysis. *Cancer Biomark* 2015; 15: 47-56 [PMID: 25524942 DOI: 10.3233/CBM-140437]
- 345 **Jiang JX**, Zhang N, Liu ZM, Wang YY. Detection of microRNA-21 expression as a potential screening biomarker for colorectal cancer: a

meta-analysis. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2014; **15**: 7583-7588 [PMID: 25292032]

- 346 Xu F, Xu L, Wang M, An G, Feng G. The accuracy of circulating microRNA-21 in the diagnosis of colorectal cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Colorectal Dis* 2015; 17: O100-O107 [PMID: 25683351 DOI: 10.1111/codi.12917]
- 347 Asaga S, Kuo C, Nguyen T, Terpenning M, Giuliano AE, Hoon DS. Direct serum assay for microRNA-21 concentrations in early and advanced breast cancer. *Clin Chem* 2011; 57: 84-91 [PMID: 21036945 DOI: 10.1373/clinchem.2010.151845]
- 348 Tsujiura M, Ichikawa D, Komatsu S, Shiozaki A, Takeshita H, Kosuga T, Konishi H, Morimura R, Deguchi K, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating microRNAs in plasma of patients with gastric cancers. *Br J Cancer* 2010; 102: 1174-1179 [PMID: 20234369 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605608]
- 349 Abue M, Yokoyama M, Shibuya R, Tamai K, Yamaguchi K, Sato I, Tanaka N, Hamada S, Shimosegawa T, Sugamura K, Satoh K. Circulating miR-483-3p and miR-21 is highly expressed in plasma of pancreatic cancer. *Int J Oncol* 2015; 46: 539-547 [PMID: 25384963 DOI: 10.3892/ijo.2014.2743]
- 350 Wang Y, Gao X, Wei F, Zhang X, Yu J, Zhao H, Sun Q, Yan F, Yan C, Li H, Ren X. Diagnostic and prognostic value of circulating miR-21 for cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Gene* 2014; **533**: 389-397 [PMID: 24076132 DOI: 10.1016/j.gene.2013.09.038]
- 351 Wang M, Gu H, Wang S, Qian H, Zhu W, Zhang L, Zhao C, Tao Y, Xu W. Circulating miR-17-5p and miR-20a: molecular markers for gastric cancer. *Mol Med Rep* 2012; 5: 1514-1520 [PMID: 22406928 DOI: 10.3892/mmr.2012.828]

- 352 Zeng X, Xiang J, Wu M, Xiong W, Tang H, Deng M, Li X, Liao Q, Su B, Luo Z, Zhou Y, Zhou M, Zeng Z, Li X, Shen S, Shuai C, Li G, Fang J, Peng S. Circulating miR-17, miR-20a, miR-29c, and miR-223 combined as non-invasive biomarkers in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e46367 [PMID: 23056289 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0046367]
- 353 Shrivastava S, Petrone J, Steele R, Lauer GM, Di Bisceglie AM, Ray RB. Up-regulation of circulating miR-20a is correlated with hepatitis C virus-mediated liver disease progression. *Hepatology* 2013; 58: 863-871 [PMID: 23390075 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26296]
- 354 Guo F, Tian J, Lin Y, Jin Y, Wang L, Cui M. Serum microRNA-92 expression in patients with ovarian epithelial carcinoma. *J Int Med Res* 2013; 41: 1456-1461 [PMID: 23963852 DOI: 10.1177/0300060 513487652]
- 355 Kawaguchi T, Komatsu S, Ichikawa D, Morimura R, Tsujiura M, Konishi H, Takeshita H, Nagata H, Arita T, Hirajima S, Shiozaki A, Ikoma H, Okamoto K, Ochiai T, Taniguchi H, Otsuji E. Clinical impact of circulating miR-221 in plasma of patients with pancreatic cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2013; **108**: 361-369 [PMID: 23329235 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2012.546]
- 356 Komatsu S, Ichikawa D, Takeshita H, Tsujiura M, Morimura R, Nagata H, Kosuga T, Iitaka D, Konishi H, Shiozaki A, Fujiwara H, Okamoto K, Otsuji E. Circulating microRNAs in plasma of patients with oesophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* 2011; 105: 104-111 [PMID: 21673684 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2011.198]
- 357 Tokarz P, Blasiak J. The role of microRNA in metastatic colorectal cancer and its significance in cancer prognosis and treatment. *Acta Biochim Pol* 2012; 59: 467-474 [PMID: 23173124]
 - P- Reviewer: Cecchin E, Cui YY, Mahmood S, Vymetalkova V S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11740 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11740-11747 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Neuroendocrine differentiation: The mysterious fellow of colorectal cancer

Britta Kleist, Micaela Poetsch

Britta Kleist, Department of Pathology, Southern Hospital Trust, 4604 Kristiansand, Norway

Micaela Poetsch, Institute of Legal Medicine, University Hospital Essen, 45122 Essen, Germany

Author contributions: Kleist B and Poetsch M analyzed the literature and wrote the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Britta Kleist, MD, PhD, Department of Pathology, Southern Hospital Trust, Postbox 416, 4604 Kristiansand, Norway. britta.kleist@sshf.no Telephone: +47-3807-3071 Fax: +47-3807-3076

Received: April 27, 2015 Peer-review started: April 30, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: July 7, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Neuroendocrine differentiation in sporadic colorectal cancer has been recognized since decades, but its clinical impact is still controversially discussed. Detailed parameter analyses hint at the possibility that probably not neuroendocrine differentiation itself, but its association with poor grade of tumor differentiation, lymph node metastases, distant metastases and other unfavorable features contribute to worse clinical outcome. However, other studies deny a relationship between neuroendocrine differentiation and prognosis of colorectal cancer. This review elucidates, whether new insights into the origin of neuroendocrine differentiation in the intestinal epithelium, its regulation by mTOR pathway components and its possible link to the intestinal stem cell compartment could determine a role of neuroendocrine cells as prognostic marker and putative therapeutic target in sporadic colorectal cancer.

Key words: Neuroendocrine differentiation; Colorectal cancer; mTOR pathway; Neuroendocrine tumorigenesis; Targeted therapy

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Neuroendocrine differentiation in sporadic colorectal cancer has been recognized since decades. In contrast to the clinico-pathologically well-defined pure neuroendocrine tumors and mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinomas of the colon and rectum, the clinical impact of focal neuroendocrine differentiation in colorectal carcinomas is still controversially discussed. Further insights into the regulation of neuroendocrine differentiation by mTOR pathway components and recent knowledge about a link of enteroendocrine cells to the intestinal stem cell compartment hint at a role of neuroendocrine cells as prognostic marker and putative therapeutic target in sporadic colorectal cancer.

Kleist B, Poetsch M. Neuroendocrine differentiation: The mysterious fellow of colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11740-11747 Available from: URL: http://www. wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11740.htm DOI: http://



dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11740

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the third most commonly diagnosed cancer and the fourth leading cause of cancer-related death worldwide^[1]. More than 50% of patients with CRC experience recurrence or metastases despite of curative operations^[2]. Cytotoxic drugs applied as monotherapy or combined with monoclonal antibodies targeting proangiogenic vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) have been shown to prolong survival^[3,4]. However, a proportion of patients gain little or even no benefit from these therapeutic regimens^[5]. These facts underline the need to increase knowledge about special phenotypes, somatic genetic alterations and signaling pathways, which can be translated into prognostic markers or new molecularly defined targets for therapy of CRC.

The recent approval of new drugs for the treatment of advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors brought neuroendocrine differentiation of tumor tissue, also beyond the pancreaticobiliary tract, into the focus of oncologists^[6-8]. Whereas pure neuroendocrine tumors (NET) of the gastrointestinal tract have been established as well defined entities, the prognostic and therapeutic relevance of neuroendocrine differentiation in sporadic colorectal cancer has been less extensively evaluated. Insights into the histogenesis, epidemiology and pathogenetic links to known cancer pathways are necessary to elucidate the sufficiency of neuroendocrine cells as prognostic marker or new target for the therapy of CRC.

ORIGIN OF ENTEROENDOCRINE CELLS

Enteroendocrine cells comprise approximately 1% of epithelial cells in the gastrointestinal system and represent the largest population of hormone-producing cells in the body^[9].

Detailed investigation revealed that enteroendocrine precursor cells differentiate immediately from selfrenewing Lgr5+ intestinal stem cells^[10]. This lineage differentiation depends on a regulatory cascade involving Notch signaling^[10], the hairy enhancer of split (HES) transcription repressor and proendocrine basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) transcription factors^[11]. Expression of proendocrine bHLH factors, which is positively influenced by inactivation of Notch signaling^[11], enables cells to differentiate toward divergent subsets of mature hormone-producing endocrine cells^[12,13]. Several key transcription factors are involved in the regulation of enteroendocrine cell differentiation^[14], which takes place within the crypts. Completely differentiated enteroendocrine cells are mainly determined to migrate upward along

the villus as mature hormone-producing cells^[12,13]. However, a small population of enteroendocrine cells migrates downwards to the bottom of the crypt or stays localized at the crypt base^[15], where they reside in a Wnt signaling active zone and express both stem and postmitotic mature endocrine cell markers^[16]. In both, intestinal and enteroendorine cell populations, expression of stem cell markers and continuous exposure to Wnt signaling could be hallmarks of cells, which are susceptible to neoplastic transformation^[16,17].

However, data from a mouse model indicate that probably not these terminally differentiated enteroendocrine cells, but their early precursors respond to abnormal Wnt signaling by developing serotonin-expressing adenomas of the small intestine^[18]. The concept that exocrine and endocrine components of CRC have the same cellular origin is supported by studies on mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinomas (MANEC) and neuroendocrine carcinomas with minor associated exocrine components, which could demonstrate that both components share somatic mutations in several genes as APC, TP53, DCC, KRAS, BRAF, ATM, CTNNB1, ERBB4, JAK3, KDR, RB1, BCL9, FOXP1^[19-22] and display identical LOH pattern on different chromosome loci as 5q, 17p, 18q^[23]. Evidence of an additional mutation (SMARCA4)^[22] or LOH involving 6g, 11p, 18g, APC marker and chromosome 3^[23] in the endocrine tumor cell population could indicate that this component corresponds to a higher grade transformation of the tumor^[20].

According to these data from mouse and human models, higher grade tumor transformation via development of neuroendocrine compartments can occur in every stage of intestinal or colorectal carcinogenesis and, furthermore, it could be even therapy-related. Probably both, pre- and postoperative as well as cytotoxic and radiation therapy could induce trans-differentiation in carcinomas with completely developed phenotype as indicated by the finding of increased neuroendocrine cells in a subset of distant metastatic compared to primary colorectal carcinomas^[24] and in neoadjuvant treated compared to untreated rectal carcinomas^[25]. This trans-differentiation from non-neuroendocrine to neuroendocrine tumor cells has already been proven for prostate cancer in an androgen-deprived environment^[26,27] and is essentially associated with the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-Akt-mammalian target of rapamycin (PI3K-Akt-mTOR) pathway^[28]. Studies on both experimental and human sporadic neuroendocrine tumors (NETs) and on familial syndromes, in which NETs arise, point to the involvement of mTOR pathway components in neuroendocrine tumorigenesis in general^[29]. Proven or putative activators of the mTOR pathway are mutations in upstream regulators of mTOR (PTEN and TSC2) and overexpression of a microRNA (miR-21) that targets PTEN and reduces





Figure 1 The PI3K/PTEN/Akt/mTOR-cascade (Modified according to Cingarlini et al^[29] and McCubrey et al^[32]). Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase (PI3K) is a heterodimeric protein with an p85-kDA regulatory subunit and a p110 α kDa catalytic subunit (PIK3CA). PI3K phosphorylates membrane phospholipids, thereby forming the second messenger lipids phosphatidylinositol 3,4-biphosphate (PIP2) and phosphatidylinositol 3,4,5-triphosphate (PIP3). Pleckstrin-homology (PH) domain of kinase Akt binds to PIP3, thereby promoting activation of Akt via phosphorylation by phosphotidylinositidedependent kinase 1 (PDK1, not displayed in the Figure). Akt inhibits tuberous sclerosis 2 (TSC2 or tuberin) function through direct phosphorylation. TSC2 phosphorylation by Akt represses activity of the TSC1/TSC2 complex, allowing the small GTPase Rheb to activate the protein kinase function of mTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin). mTOR forms the catalytic core of the mTORC1 complex, which comprises additionally Raptor (Regulatory associated protein of mTOR) adaptor protein, DEPTOR (DEP domain containing mTORinteracting protein), mLST8 (member of the Lethal-with-Sec-Thirteen gene family), FKBP38 (FK506 binding protein 38), and PRAS40 (proline-rich Akt substrate 40 kDa protein). Activated mTOR phosphorylates p70S6K, which induces a negative feedback loop uncoupling IRS-1 (insulin receptor substrate-1) from PI3K, thus preventing further signal transduction through this pathway. Negative regulation of the PI3K pathway is primarily accomplished though the PTEN tumor suppressor protein, which dephosphorylates phosphoinositide substrates as PIP3. Expression of PTEN is regulated by microRNA miR-21.

its expression^[29-31] as displayed in Figure 1 (modified according to Cingarlini *et al*^[29] and McCubrey *et al*^[32]). The association between neuroendocrine transdifferentiation and mTOR pathway could be important for new targeted therapy regimens as discussed later in this review.

NEUROENDOCRINE DIFFERENTIATION IN COLORECTAL TUMORS: DIAGNOSIS, CLASSIFICATION AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

Neuroendocrine cells in non-neoplastic and neoplastic tissue of the gastrointestinal tract and nerve elements express a panel of identical antigens, which are used as neuroendocrine markers^[33]. The markers synaptophysin, chromogranin A, B and C, HISL-19, neuron-specific enolase (NSE), the proprotein convertases PC2 and PC3, the lymphoreticular epitope Leu-7, and the neural cell adhesion molecule (or CD56) are sufficient to reveal neuroendocrine differentiation^[33,34] independent of hormone production^[35]. An example for synaptophysin expression in a colorectal adenocarcinoma is displayed in Figure 2. In addition, syntaxin1, VAMP2, SNAP25, alpha/beta-SNAP^[36] and L-dopa decarboxylase (DDC)^[37] have been used as neuroendocrine markers. In the pre-immunohistochemistry era, the Churukian-Schenk argyrophil stain^[38] and the Grimelius stain^[39] were applied to demonstrate neuroendocrine cells, which are argyrophilic. The currently known 15 neuroendocrine cell types of the gastrointestinal tract and pancreas produce different hormones, but all of them express the general neuroendocrine marker synaptophysin^[40].

In accordance with the consensus guidelines of the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS)^[41,42], the current WHO classification for gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors^[43] applies a grading system based on mitotic activity and the percentage of Ki-67 labeled proliferating cells: Grade 1, grade 2 and grade 3 (= neuroendocrine carcinoma) are defined by mitotic counts of < 2/10 high power fields (HPF), 2-20/10 HPF and > 20/10 HPF, respectively, and/or by Ki-67 indices of \leq 2%, 3%-20% and > 20%, respectively. A fourth group, mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma (MANEC) is morphologically recognizable as both gland-forming epithelial and neuroendocrine phenotype, with each component representing at least 30% of the lesion^[43]. An additional category considering neuroendocrine differentiation less than 30%, but above the level reported for normal colorectal epithelium (> 1 cell/ mm^{2[44,45]}, > 2%^[36]) similar to that proposed previously by Jansson *et al*^[46] has not been defined by the current WHO classification^[43]. However, a detailed study on colorectal tumors with mixed glandular-neuroendocrine differentiation^[47] revealed that also neuroendocrine tumor components comprising less than the currently

WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Figure 2 Primary colorectal cancer with focal synaptophysin expression (magnification × 200).

used 30% cut off could have negative impact on the clinical course and patient outcome, which sets the occasional finding of isolated neuroendocrine cells in colorectal cancer into a new focus.

In sporadic colorectal cancer, neuroendocrine cells have been identified in 8%-77.5% of cases^[24,25,36,38,39,45,48-63], largely depending on the method used to assess the neuroendocrine cell population^[24]. Neuroendocrine differentiation occurs also in hereditary non polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC, 51.4%)^[64].

HISTOPATHOLOGICAL AND CLINICAL FEATURES OF SPORADIC COLORECTAL CANCER WITH NEUROENDOCRINE DIFFERENTIATION

Chromogranin A and synaptophysin are the most frequently used markers to study the link between neuroendocrine differentiation and clinicopathological characteristics. These markers are expressed in divergent patterns: Co-expression of chromogranin A and synaptophysin^[63,65] occurs as well as predominance of one marker concomitant with absence of the other marker^[65,66].

Studies focusing on the relationship between occasional neuroendocrine differentiation (*i.e.*, < 30%) and clinicopathological parameters in sporadic colorectal cancer are summarized in Table $1^{[24,25,39-71]}$. Detailed parameter analyses hint at the possibility that not neuroendocrine differentiation itself, but its association with poor grade of tumor differentiation, lymph node metastases, distant metastases and other unfavorable features contribute to the worse prognosis of sporadic CRC with neuroendocrine differentiation, which has been reported by several authors (Table 1). However, other authors deny a relationship between neuroendocrine differentiation and the prognosis of CRC (Table 1).

The assumption of a causal relationship between neuroendocrine differentiation and tumor differentiation

is growing stronger after introduction of a new histologic grading system based on the number of poorly differentiated cell clusters (PDC) in CRC^[72,73]. In a study of 20 consecutive CRCs with high grade PDCs (\geq 10 clusters, grade III CRCs), the PDCs, but not the glandular part expressed synaptophysin^[74]. This could be the morphologic correlate for the previously discussed "trans-differentiation", which initiates the development of a more aggressive tumor^[20].

The presence of neuroendocrine cells in the proliferative compartments of gastrointestinal adenocarcinomas is well-documented^[38,63]. Moreover, according to recent knowledge obtained from an adult Drosophila midgut model, enteroendocrine cells could function as local regulators of intestinal stem cell proliferation through modulation of the mesenchymal stem cell niche^[75]. These findings could hint at the importance of neuroendocrine cells for both, maintenance and progression of tumors, thus contributing to the development of CRC with high survival potential and aggressiveness.

Further evidence for an indirect impact of neuroendocrine cells on the clinical outcome of CRC is given by the previously published link between chromogranin A/antioxidant enzyme co-expressing CRC cells and unfavorable prognosis, probably due to activated antioxidant defense and higher metabolic activity of the tumors^[76]. In addition, high expression of MTOR or its downstream targets p-RPS6KB1, p-RPS6 and p-EIF4EBP1 is associated with adverse clinical outcomes in neuroendocrine tumors^[77], but this link has not been investigated for neuroendocrine foci within sporadic CRC.

NEUROENDOCRINE DIFFERENTIATION AND THERAPY OF SPORADIC COLORECTAL CANCER

Neuroendocrine differentiation has been recognized as result of therapy and is getting into the focus of oncologist as target for new treatment approaches.

Shia *et al*⁽²⁵⁾ demonstrated an increased frequency and density of cells with an endocrine phenotype in rectal adenocarcinomas treated with neoadjuvant radiochemotherapy and found that the extent of endocrine cells appeared proportional to the degree of treatment response. This therapy-related endocrine differentiation of tumor cells could be induced by cytotoxic insult^[25].

The approval of new drugs for the treatment of advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors^[6-8] harbored the possibility to extend the therapeutic spectrum also for neuroendocrine differentiated tumors beyond the pancreaticobiliary tract. Everolimus plus octreotide long-acting repeatable (LAR) showed significant benefits and improved outcomes for patients with advanced colorectal neuroendocrine tumors^[78].

Kleist B et al. Neuroendocrine differentiation in CRC

Clinical parameter	Link to neuroendocrine differentiation	Ref.
Age	No	[39, 55, 63]
Gender	No	[39, 55, 63]
Preoperative conditions	Association with lower CEA levels	[63]
Tumor markers		
DNA ploidy	No	[50]
TP53 expression	No	[50, 67]
	Similar abnormal expression as in conventional	[25]
	adenocarcinomas	
BCL-2 expression	Yes	[68]
Ki-67 labeling index	Very low (< 5%)	[25]
	No	[24]
Tumor localization	No	[24, 25, 39, 45, 48-50, 53, 55, 63, 66]
	Yes	[38, 59]
Tumor morphology		
Polypoid vs ulceration	No	[55, 63]
Tumor differentiation	No	[24, 39, 45, 48-50, 52, 53, 63, 66]
	Yes	[38, 56, 57, 60, 69]
Tumor size	No	[55, 63]
Tumor stage	No	[24, 39, 45, 48-50, 53, 55, 66]
	Yes	[56]
Lymphatic and venous	No	[55, 63]
invasion		
Perineural invasion	No	[63]
Lymph node metastases	No	[55]
	Yes	[57, 58]
Distant metastases	Yes	[47, 51]
Clinical stage	No	[53, 55]
	Yes	[36]
Therapy response	Associated with better response to radiochemotherapy	[25]
Prognosis	No	[38, 44, 50, 53, 55, 62, 63]
	Better prognosis	[60]
	Shorter survival from time of metastasis	[24]
	More aggressive behavior	[48]
	Poor prognosis	[36, 39, 45, 46, 54, 56, 57, 59, 61 (stage II), 66 (stage II and IV), 70, 71]

 Table 1 Relationship between neuroendocrine differentiation and clinico-pathological parameters

Phase I trials including CRC patients demonstrated a positive effect on stable disease for one of these drugs, everolimus, when it was combined with cetuximab^[79] or with 5-fluorouracil/leucovorin (5-FU/LV) or with mFOLFOX6 (5-FU/LV + oxaliplatin)^[80]. Everolimus inhibits the PI3K/PTEN/Akt pathway by connecting to the FK-506 binding protein 12 to block mTOR (mammalian target of rapamycin) activation^[79]. Considering a possible importance of the PI3K-Akt-mTOR pathway for neuroendocrine differentiation^[28], neuroendocrine cells within sporadic CRC could be the putative target for mTOR-inhibitor therapy (for example everolimus). The published pharmacodynamics trials^[79,80] did not consider special CRC phenotypes. However, according to new insights into genotype-phenotype correlations, pretreatment histomorphological characterization of CRC could possibly help to increase efficacy of mTORinhibitor therapy.

CONCLUSION

A possible role of neuroendocrine differentiation as prognostic marker and therapeutic target in sporadic colorectal cancer should be further elucidated by large cohort studies.

REFERENCES

- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. *Int J Cancer* 2015; 136: E359-E386 [PMID: 25220842 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.29210]
- 2 Kelly C, Cassidy J. Chemotherapy in metastatic colorectal cancer. Surg Oncol 2007; 16: 65-70 [PMID: 17521906]
- 3 Köhne CH, Lenz HJ. Chemotherapy with targeted agents for the treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer. Oncologist 2009; 14: 478-488 [PMID: 19411318 DOI: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2008-0202]
- 4 Okines A, Cunningham D. Current perspective: bevacizumab in colorectal cancer--a time for reappraisal? *Eur J Cancer* 2009; 45: 2452-2461 [PMID: 19643598 DOI: 10.1016/j.jejca.2009.06.028]
- 5 Kim JC, Kim SY, Cho DH, Ha YJ, Choi EY, Kim CW, Roh SA, Kim TW, Ju H, Kim YS. Novel chemosensitive single-nucleotide polymorphism markers to targeted regimens in metastatic colorectal cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2011; 17: 1200-1209 [PMID: 21239504 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-1907]
- 6 Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL, Bang YJ, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, Valle J, Metrakos P, Smith D, Vinik A, Chen JS, Hörsch D, Hammel P, Wiedenmann B, Van Cutsem E, Patyna S, Lu DR, Blanckmeister C, Chao R, Ruszniewski P. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *N Engl J Med* 2011; 364: 501-513 [PMID: 21306237 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1003825]
- 7 Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T, Bohas CL, Wolin EM, Van Cutsem E, Hobday TJ, Okusaka T, Capdevila J, de Vries EG, Tomassetti

Kleist B et al. Neuroendocrine differentiation in CRC

P, Pavel ME, Hoosen S, Haas T, Lincy J, Lebwohl D, Öberg K. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *N Engl J Med* 2011; **364**: 514-523 [PMID: 21306238 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1009290]

- 8 Kulke MH. Are neuroendocrine tumors going mainstream? J Clin Oncol 2013; 31: 404-405 [PMID: 23248246 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2012.47.3884]
- 9 Rehfeld JF. A centenary of gastrointestinal endocrinology. *Horm Metab Res* 2004; 36: 735-741 [PMID: 15655701]
- 10 Fre S, Huyghe M, Mourikis P, Robine S, Louvard D, Artavanis-Tsakonas S. Notch signals control the fate of immature progenitor cells in the intestine. *Nature* 2005; 435: 964-968 [PMID: 15959516]
- 11 Jensen J, Pedersen EE, Galante P, Hald J, Heller RS, Ishibashi M, Kageyama R, Guillemot F, Serup P, Madsen OD. Control of endodermal endocrine development by Hes-1. *Nat Genet* 2000; 24: 36-44 [PMID: 10615124]
- 12 Aiken KD, Kisslinger JA, Roth KA. Immunohistochemical studies indicate multiple enteroendocrine cell differentiation pathways in the mouse proximal small intestine. *Dev Dyn* 1994; 201: 63-70 [PMID: 7803848]
- 13 Roth KA, Gordon JI. Spatial differentiation of the intestinal epithelium: analysis of enteroendocrine cells containing immunoreactive serotonin, secretin, and substance P in normal and transgenic mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1990; 87: 6408-6412 [PMID: 1696730]
- 14 Schonhoff SE, Giel-Moloney M, Leiter AB. Minireview: Development and differentiation of gut endocrine cells. Endocrinology 2004; 145: 2639-2644 [PMID: 15044355]
- 15 Bjerknes M, Cheng H. The stem-cell zone of the small intestinal epithelium. III. Evidence from columnar, enteroendocrine, and mucous cells in the adult mouse. *Am J Anat* 1981; 160: 77-91 [PMID: 7211718]
- 16 Sei Y, Lu X, Liou A, Zhao X, Wank SA. A stem cell markerexpressing subset of enteroendocrine cells resides at the crypt base in the small intestine. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2011; 300: G345-G356 [PMID: 21088235 DOI: 10.1152/ ajpgi.00278.2010]
- 17 Zhu L, Gibson P, Currle DS, Tong Y, Richardson RJ, Bayazitov IT, Poppleton H, Zakharenko S, Ellison DW, Gilbertson RJ. Prominin 1 marks intestinal stem cells that are susceptible to neoplastic transformation. *Nature* 2009; **457**: 603-607 [PMID: 19092805 DOI: 10.1038/nature07589]
- 18 Wang Y, Giel-Moloney M, Rindi G, Leiter AB. Enteroendocrine precursors differentiate independently of Wnt and form serotonin expressing adenomas in response to active beta-catenin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2007; 104: 11328-11333 [PMID: 17592150]
- 19 Vortmeyer AO, Lubensky IA, Merino MJ, Wang CY, Pham T, Furth EE, Zhuang Z. Concordance of genetic alterations in poorly differentiated colorectal neuroendocrine carcinomas and associated adenocarcinomas. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1997; 89: 1448-1453 [PMID: 9326914]
- 20 Karkouche R, Bachet JB, Sandrini J, Mitry E, Penna C, Côté JF, Blons H, Penault-Llorca F, Rougier P, Saint André JP, Emile JF. Colorectal neuroendocrine carcinomas and adenocarcinomas share oncogenic pathways. A clinico-pathologic study of 12 cases. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 24: 1430-1437 [PMID: 23114745 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e3283583c87]
- 21 Scardoni M, Vittoria E, Volante M, Rusev B, Bersani S, Mafficini A, Gottardi M, Giandomenico V, Malleo G, Butturini G, Cingarlini S, Fassan M, Scarpa A. Mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinomas of the gastrointestinal tract: targeted next-generation sequencing suggests a monoclonal origin of the two components. *Neuroendocrinology* 2014; 100: 310-316 [PMID: 25342539 DOI: 10.1159/000369071]
- 22 Vanacker L, Smeets D, Hoorens A, Teugels E, Algaba R, Dehou MF, De Becker A, Lambrechts D, De Greve J. Mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma of the colon: molecular pathogenesis and treatment. *Anticancer Res* 2014; 34: 5517-5521 [PMID: 25275049]

- 23 Furlan D, Cerutti R, Genasetti A, Pelosi G, Uccella S, La Rosa S, Capella C. Microallelotyping defines the monoclonal or the polyclonal origin of mixed and collision endocrine-exocrine tumors of the gut. *Lab Invest* 2003; 83: 963-971 [PMID: 12861036]
- 24 Volante M, Marci V, Andrejevic-Blant S, Tavaglione V, Sculli MC, Tampellini M, Papotti M. Increased neuroendocrine cells in resected metastases compared to primary colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Virchows Arch* 2010; 457: 521-527 [PMID: 20812018 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-010-0967-8]
- 25 Shia J, Tickoo SK, Guillem JG, Qin J, Nissan A, Hoos A, Stojadinovic A, Ruo L, Wong WD, Paty PB, Weiser MR, Minsky BD, Klimstra DS. Increased endocrine cells in treated rectal adenocarcinomas: a possible reflection of endocrine differentiation in tumor cells induced by chemotherapy and radiotherapy. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2002; 26: 863-872 [PMID: 12131153]
- 26 Burchardt T, Burchardt M, Chen MW, Cao Y, de la Taille A, Shabsigh A, Hayek O, Dorai T, Buttyan R. Transdifferentiation of prostate cancer cells to a neuroendocrine cell phenotype in vitro and in vivo. *J Urol* 1999; 162: 1800-1805 [PMID: 10524938]
- 27 Cox ME, Deeble PD, Lakhani S, Parsons SJ. Acquisition of neuroendocrine characteristics by prostate tumor cells is reversible: implications for prostate cancer progression. *Cancer Res* 1999; 59: 3821-3830 [PMID: 10447001]
- 28 Wu C, Huang J. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-AKT-mammalian target of rapamycin pathway is essential for neuroendocrine differentiation of prostate cancer. *J Biol Chem* 2007; 282: 3571-3583 [PMID: 17148458]
- 29 Cingarlini S, Bonomi M, Corbo V, Scarpa A, Tortora G. Profiling mTOR pathway in neuroendocrine tumors. *Target Oncol* 2012; 7: 183-188 [PMID: 22890559 DOI: 10.1007/s.11523-012-0226-9]
- 30 Jiao Y, Shi C, Edil BH, de Wilde RF, Klimstra DS, Maitra A, Schulick RD, Tang LH, Wolfgang CL, Choti MA, Velculescu VE, Diaz LA, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW, Hruban RH, Papadopoulos N. DAXX/ATRX, MEN1, and mTOR pathway genes are frequently altered in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Science* 2011; 331: 1199-1203 [PMID: 21252315 DOI: 10.1126/science.1200609]
- 31 Roldo C, Missiaglia E, Hagan JP, Falconi M, Capelli P, Bersani S, Calin GA, Volinia S, Liu CG, Scarpa A, Croce CM. MicroRNA expression abnormalities in pancreatic endocrine and acinar tumors are associated with distinctive pathologic features and clinical behavior. *J Clin Oncol* 2006; 24: 4677-4684 [PMID: 16966691]
- 32 McCubrey JA, Steelman LS, Chappell WH, Abrams SL, Montalto G, Cervello M, Nicoletti F, Fagone P, Malaponte G, Mazzarino MC, Candido S, Libra M, Bäsecke J, Mijatovic S, Maksimovic-Ivanic D, Milella M, Tafuri A, Cocco L, Evangelisti C, Chiarini F, Martelli AM. Mutations and deregulation of Ras/Raf/MEK/ ERK and PI3K/PTEN/Akt/mTOR cascades which alter therapy response. *Oncotarget* 2012; **3**: 954-987 [PMID: 23006971]
- 33 Klöppel G, Rindi G, Anlauf M, Perren A, Komminoth P. Sitespecific biology and pathology of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Virchows Arch* 2007; 451 Suppl 1: S9-27 [PMID: 17684761]
- 34 Lloyd RV, Mervak T, Schmidt K, Warner TF, Wilson BS. Immunohistochemical detection of chromogranin and neuronspecific enolase in pancreatic endocrine neoplasms. *Am J Surg Pathol* 1984; 8: 607-614 [PMID: 6205601]
- 35 Lloyd RV. Practical markers used in the diagnosis of neuroendocrine tumors. *Endocr Pathol* 2003; 14: 293-301 [PMID: 14739487]
- 36 Grabowski P, Schönfelder J, Ahnert-Hilger G, Foss HD, Heine B, Schindler I, Stein H, Berger G, Zeitz M, Scherübl H. Expression of neuroendocrine markers: a signature of human undifferentiated carcinoma of the colon and rectum. *Virchows Arch* 2002; 441: 256-263 [PMID: 12242522]
- 37 Gazdar AF, Helman LJ, Israel MA, Russell EK, Linnoila RI, Mulshine JL, Schuller HM, Park JG. Expression of neuroendocrine cell markers L-dopa decarboxylase, chromogranin A, and dense core granules in human tumors of endocrine and nonendocrine origin. *Cancer Res* 1988; **48**: 4078-4082 [PMID: 3383200]
- 38 Smith DM, Haggitt RC. The prevalence and prognostic

significance of argyrophil cells in colorectal carcinomas. *Am J Surg Pathol* 1984; **8**: 123-128 [PMID: 6322602]

- 39 Pagani A, Papotti M, Abbona GC, Bussolati G. Chromogranin gene expressions in colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Mod Pathol* 1995; 8: 626-632 [PMID: 8532695]
- 40 Solcia E, Capella C, Fiocca R, Sessa F, La Rosa S, Rindi G. Disorders of the endocrine system. In: Ming SC, Goldman H, editors. Pathology of the gastrointestinal tract. Philadelphia: Williams and Wilkins, 1998: 295-322
- 41 Rindi G, Klöppel G, Alhman H, Caplin M, Couvelard A, de Herder WW, Erikssson B, Falchetti A, Falconi M, Komminoth P, Körner M, Lopes JM, McNicol AM, Nilsson O, Perren A, Scarpa A, Scoazee JY, Wiedenmann B. TNM staging of foregut (neuro)endocrine tumors: a consensus proposal including a grading system. *Virchows Arch* 2006; **449**: 395-401 [PMID: 16967267]
- 42 Rindi G, Klöppel G, Couvelard A, Komminoth P, Körner M, Lopes JM, McNicol AM, Nilsson O, Perren A, Scarpa A, Scoazec JY, Wiedenmann B. TNM staging of midgut and hindgut (neuro) endocrine tumors: a consensus proposal including a grading system. *Virchows Arch* 2007; **451**: 757-762 [PMID: 17674042]
- 43 Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, editors. World Health Organization Classification of Tumors. WHO classification of Tumors of the Digestive System. 4th ed. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010: 13-14
- 44 Lloyd RV, Schroeder G, Bauman MD, Krook JE, Jin L, Goldberg RM, Farr GH. Prevalence and Prognostic Significance of Neuroendocrine Differentiation in Colorectal Carcinomas. *Endocr Pathol* 1998; 9: 35-42 [PMID: 12114660]
- 45 Hamada Y, Oishi A, Shoji T, Takada H, Yamamura M, Hioki K, Yamamoto M. Endocrine cells and prognosis in patients with colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer* 1992; 69: 2641-2646 [PMID: 1571893]
- 46 Jansson D, Gould VE, Gooch GT, Rittenhouse HG, Shin SS, Manderino GL, Tomita JT, Staren ED. Immunohistochemical analysis of colon carcinomas applying exocrine and neuroendocrine markers. *APMIS* 1988; 96: 1129-1139 [PMID: 2463847]
- 47 Li Y, Yau A, Schaeffer D, Magliocco A, Gui X, Urbanski S, Waghray R, Owen D, Gao ZH. Colorectal glandular-neuroendocrine mixed tumor: pathologic spectrum and clinical implications. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2011; **35**: 413-425 [PMID: 21317713 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.0b013e3182093657]
- 48 Arends JW, Wiggers T, Verstijnen K, Bosman FT. The occurrence and clinicopathological significance of serotonin immunoreactive cells in large bowel carcinoma. *J Pathol* 1986; 149: 97-102 [PMID: 3525789]
- 49 Lapertosa G, Baracchini P, Delucchi F. Prevalence and prognostic significance of endocrine cells in colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Pathologica* 1994; 86: 170-173 [PMID: 7936761]
- 50 Ferrero S, Buffa R, Pruneri G, Siccardi AG, Pelagi M, Lee AK, Coggi G, Bosari S. The prevalence and clinical significance of chromogranin A and secretogranin II immunoreactivity in colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Virchows Arch* 1995; **426**: 587-592 [PMID: 7655739]
- 51 Shinji S, Naito Z, Ishiwata T, Tanaka N, Furukawa K, Suzuki H, Seya T, Kan H, Tsuruta H, Matsumoto S, Matsuda A, Teranishi N, Ohaki Y, Tajiri T. Neuroendocrine cell differentiation of poorly differentiated colorectal adenocarcinoma correlates with liver metastasis. *Int J Oncol* 2006; 29: 357-364 [PMID: 16820877]
- 52 Park JG, Choe GY, Helman LJ, Gazdar AF, Yang HK, Kim JP, Park SH, Kim YI. Chromogranin-A expression in gastric and colon cancer tissues. *Int J Cancer* 1992; 51: 189-194 [PMID: 1349007]
- 53 Secco GB, Campora E, Fardelli R, Lapertosa G, De Lucchi F, Gianquinto D, Bonfante P. Chromogranin-A expression in neoplastic neuroendocrine cells and prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Tumori* 1996; 82: 390-393 [PMID: 8890977]
- 54 de Bruïne AP, Wiggers T, Beek C, Volovics A, von Meyenfeldt M, Arends JW, Bosman FT. Endocrine cells in colorectal adenocarcinomas: incidence, hormone profile and prognostic relevance. *Int J Cancer* 1993; 54: 765-771 [PMID: 8100808]
- 55 Mori M, Mimori K, Kamakura T, Adachi Y, Ikeda Y, Sugimachi

K. Chromogranin positive cells in colorectal carcinoma and transitional mucosa. *J Clin Pathol* 1995; **48**: 754-758 [PMID: 7560204]

- 56 Atasoy P, Ensari A, Demirci S, Kurşun N. Neuroendocrine differentiation in colorectal carcinomas: assessing its prognostic significance. *Tumori* 2003; 89: 49-53 [PMID: 12729362]
- 57 Yin J, Liang Y, Wang H. [Significance of endocrine cells and their hormones in colorectal cancer]. *Zhonghua Zhong Liu Za Zhi* 1997; 19: 192-195 [PMID: 10920894]
- 58 Indinnimeo M, Cicchini C, Memeo L, Stazi A, Provenza C, Ricci F, Mingazzini PL. Correlation between chromogranin-A expression and pathological variables in human colon carcinoma. *Anticancer Res* 2002; 22: 395-398 [PMID: 12017321]
- 59 Syversen U, Halvorsen T, Mårvik R, Waldum HL. Neuroendocrine differentiation in colorectal carcinomas. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1995; 7: 667-674 [PMID: 8590163]
- 60 Yao GY, Zhou JL, Lai MD, Chen XQ, Chen PH. Neuroendocrine markers in adenocarcinomas: an investigation of 356 cases. *World J Gastroenterol* 2003; 9: 858-861 [PMID: 12679948]
- 61 Liu Y, Xu J, Jiao Y, Hu Y, Yi C, Li Q, Tong Z, Wang X, Hu L, Xiao Q, Li J, Ding K. Neuroendocrine differentiation is a prognostic factor for stage II poorly differentiated colorectal cancer. *Biomed Res Int* 2014; 2014: 789575 [PMID: 25093184 DOI: 10.1155/2014/789575]
- 62 Foley EF, Gaffey MJ, Frierson HF. The frequency and clinical significance of neuroendocrine cells within stage III adenocarcinomas of the colon. *Arch Pathol Lab Med* 1998; 122: 912-914 [PMID: 9786353]
- 63 Cho YB, Yang SS, Lee WY, Song SY, Kim SH, Shin HJ, Yun SH, Chun HK. The clinical significance of neuroendocrine differentiation in T3-T4 node-negative colorectal cancer. *Int J Surg Pathol* 2010; 18: 201-206 [PMID: 19372085 DOI: 10.1177/10668 965909332112]
- 64 Sun MH. Neuroendocrine differentiation in sporadic CRC and hereditary nonpolyosis colorectal cancer. *Dis Markers* 2004; 20: 283-288 [PMID: 15528794]
- 65 Kleist B, Kempa M, Novy M, Oberkanins C, Xu L, Li G, Loland C, Poetsch M. Comparison of neuroendocrine differentiation and KRAS/NRAS/BRAF/PIK3CA/TP53 mutation status in primary and metastatic colorectal cancer. *Int J Clin Exp Pathol* 2014; 7: 5927-5939 [PMID: 25337237]
- 66 Grabowski P, Schindler I, Anagnostopoulos I, Foss HD, Riecken EO, Mansmann U, Stein H, Berger G, Buhr HJ, Scherübl H. Neuroendocrine differentiation is a relevant prognostic factor in stage III-IV colorectal cancer. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2001; 13: 405-411 [PMID: 11338071]
- 67 Grabowski P, Sturm I, Schelwies K, Maaser K, Buhr HJ, Dörken B, Zeitz M, Daniel PT, Scherübl H. Analysis of neuroendocrine differentiation and the p53/BAX pathway in UICC stage III colorectal carcinoma identifies patients with good prognosis. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2006; 21: 221-230 [PMID: 16485142]
- 68 Atasoy P, Bozdoğan O, Oztürk S, Ensari A. Bel2 expression and its correlation with neuroendocrine differentiation in colon carcinomas. *Tumori* 2004; 90: 233-238 [PMID: 15237588]
- 69 Seretis E, Gavrill A, Agnantis N, Golematis V, Voloudakis-Baltatzis IE. Comparative study of serotonin and bombesin in adenocarcinomas and neuroendocrine tumors of the colon. *Ultrastruct Pathol* 2001; 25: 445-454 [PMID: 11783909]
- 70 Staren ED, Gould VE, Jansson DS, Hyser M, Gooch GT, Economou SG. Neuroendocrine differentiation in "poorly differentiated" colon carcinomas. *Am Surg* 1990; 56: 412-419 [PMID: 2368984]
- 71 Zeng YJ, Lai W, Liu L, Wu H, Luo XX, Wang J, Chu ZH. Prognostic significance of neuroendocrine differentiation in colorectal adenocarcinoma after radical operation: a meta-analysis. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2014; 18: 968-976 [PMID: 24549474 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-014-2480-x]
- 72 Ueno H, Kajiwara Y, Shimazaki H, Shinto E, Hashiguchi Y, Nakanishi K, Maekawa K, Katsurada Y, Nakamura T, Mochizuki H, Yamamoto J, Hase K. New criteria for histologic grading of

colorectal cancer. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2012; **36**: 193-201 [PMID: 22251938 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.0b013e318235edee]

- 73 Barresi V, Reggiani Bonetti L, Branca G, Di Gregorio C, Ponz de Leon M, Tuccari G. Colorectal carcinoma grading by quantifying poorly differentiated cell clusters is more reproducible and provides more robust prognostic information than conventional grading. *Virchows Arch* 2012; **461**: 621-628 [PMID: 23093109 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-012-1326-8]
- 74 Gurzu S, Serester O, Jung I. Possible neuroendocrine phenotype of poorly differentiated cell clusters in colorectal carcinoma, as a prognostic parameter. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2014; **38**: 143-144 [PMID: 24335644 DOI: 10.1097/PAS.00000000000118]
- 75 Scopelliti A, Cordero JB, Diao F, Strathdee K, White BH, Sansom OJ, Vidal M. Local control of intestinal stem cell homeostasis by enteroendocrine cells in the adult Drosophila midgut. *Curr Biol* 2014; 24: 1199-1211 [PMID: 24814146 DOI: 10.1016/j.cub.2014.04.007]
- 76 Gulubova M, Vlaykova T. Expression of the xenobiotic- and reactive oxygen species-detoxifying enzymes, GST-pi, Cu/Zn-SOD, and Mn-SOD in the endocrine cells of colorectal cancer. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2010; 25: 1397-1405 [PMID: 20714737 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-010-1041-3]
- 77 Qian ZR, Ter-Minassian M, Chan JA, Imamura Y, Hooshmand

SM, Kuchiba A, Morikawa T, Brais LK, Daskalova A, Heafield R, Lin X, Christiani DC, Fuchs CS, Ogino S, Kulke MH. Prognostic significance of MTOR pathway component expression in neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Oncol* 2013; **31**: 3418-3425 [PMID: 23980085 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.46.6946]

- 78 Castellano D, Bajetta E, Panneerselvam A, Saletan S, Kocha W, O'Dorisio T, Anthony LB, Hobday T. Everolimus plus octreotide long-acting repeatable in patients with colorectal neuroendocrine tumors: a subgroup analysis of the phase III RADIANT-2 study. *Oncologist* 2013; 18: 46-53 [PMID: 23263288 DOI: 10.1634/ theoncologist.2012-0263]
- 79 Ciunci CA, Perini RF, Avadhani AN, Kang HC, Sun W, Redlinger M, Harlacker K, Flaherty KT, Giantonio BJ, Rosen MA, Divgi CR, Song HK, Englander S, Troxel A, Schnall M, O'Dwyer PJ. Phase 1 and pharmacodynamic trial of everolimus in combination with cetuximab in patients with advanced cancer. *Cancer* 2014; 120: 77-85 [PMID: 24108668 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.28294]
- 80 McRee AJ, Davies JM, Sanoff HG, Goldberg RM, Bernard S, Dees EC, Keller K, Ivanova A, O'Neil BH. A phase I trial of everolimus in combination with 5-FU/LV, mFOLFOX6 and mFOLFOX6 plus panitumumab in patients with refractory solid tumors. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2014; 74: 117-123 [PMID: 24819684 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-014-2474-0]

P- Reviewer: Tonelli F S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11748 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11748-11766 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Eicosanoid pathway in colorectal cancer: Recent updates

Sinem Tuncer, Sreeparna Banerjee

Sinem Tuncer, Sreeparna Banerjee, Department of Biological Sciences, Middle East Technical University, Ankara 06800, Turkey

Author contributions: Tuncer S and Banerjee S wrote, discussed, read, and approved the manuscript.

Supported by The TÜBİTAK project, No. 113S935 (to Banerjee S).

Conflict-of-interest statement: No conflict of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Sreeparna Banerjee, PhD, Department of Biological Sciences, Middle East Technical University, Ankara 06800, Turkey. banerjee@metu.edu.tr Telephone: +90-31-22106468 Fax: +90-31-22107976

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 6, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: June 25, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Enzymatic metabolism of the 20C polyunsaturated fatty acid (PUFA) arachidonic acid (AA) occurs *via* the cyclooxygenase (COX) and lipoxygenase (LOX) pathways, and leads to the production of various bioactive lipids termed eicosanoids. These eicosanoids have a variety of functions, including stimulation of

homeostatic responses in the cardiovascular system, induction and resolution of inflammation, and modulation of immune responses against diseases associated with chronic inflammation, such as cancer. Because chronic inflammation is essential for the development of colorectal cancer (CRC), it is not surprising that many eicosanoids are implicated in CRC. Oftentimes, these autacoids work in an antagonistic and highly temporal manner in inflammation; therefore, inhibition of the pro-inflammatory COX-2 or 5-LOX enzymes may subsequently inhibit the formation of their essential products, or shunt substrates from one pathway to another, leading to undesirable side-effects. A better understanding of these different enzymes and their products is essential not only for understanding the importance of eicosanoids, but also for designing more effective drugs that solely target the inflammatory molecules found in both chronic inflammation and cancer. In this review, we have evaluated the cancer promoting and anti-cancer roles of different eicosanoids in CRC, and highlighted the most recent literature which describes how those molecules affect not only tumor tissue, but also the tumor microenvironment. Additionally, we have attempted to delineate the roles that eicosanoids with opposing functions play in neoplastic transformation in CRC through their effects on proliferation, apoptosis, motility, metastasis, and angiogenesis.

Key words: Eicosanoids; Cyclooxygenase; Lipoxygenase; Inflammation; Colorectal cancer

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Eicosanoids are bioactive lipids generated from polyunsaturated fatty acids (usually arachidonic acid) through highly regulated enzymatic pathways in many different cell types. These molecules are effective in small amounts, and may act in an autocrine or paracrine manner to regulate some of the most important steps in the development of acute



inflammation and its resolution. Aberrant expression of the enzymes that help synthesize these bioactive lipids is frequently seen in diseases associated with chronic inflammation, including cancer.

Tuncer S, Banerjee S. Eicosanoid pathway in colorectal cancer: Recent updates. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11748-11766 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11748.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11748

INFLAMMATION AND COLORECTAL CANCER

Tumors show characteristics of inflamed tissue, including the presence of immune cells within the tumor tissue^[1]. Although the presence of leukocytes within tumors was initially thought to result from antitumor immune responses, a role for inflammation in tumorigenesis is now generally accepted. Epidemiologic and clinical studies indicate that in response to chronic inflammatory conditions, epithelial cells (transformed and/or normal) and tissue-resident immune cells locally secrete cytokines, chemokines, growth factors, and pro-inflammatory mediators that recruit inflammatory cells from the circulation into the tumor site^[2]. Furthermore, immune cells that invade the local tumor microenvironment are phenotypically different from normal immune cells, and can maintain the inflammatory milieu and promote invasion and migration of the transformed epithelial cells^[3].

Colorectal carcinoma (CRC) is one of the best examples of an inflammation-associated cancer^[4]. During colorectal carcinogenesis, epithelial cells in the colon accumulate mutations, which lead to either inactivation or activation of certain target genes that provide a selective growth advantage. In turn, this results in the transformation of normal epithelium to an adenomatous polyp, and finally to invasive CRC. The transformed epithelial cells then acquire the ability to secrete inflammatory mediators that act on pro-inflammatory leukocytes, endothelial cells, and fibroblasts to establish a tumor-promoting reactive microenvironment. For example, when compared with the general population, epidemiological studies have shown a higher incidence of CRC in patients with a previous history of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD)^[5]. It has also become evident that inflammation is a significant factor in the progression of tumors. The regular use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) lowers mortality from sporadic CRC and suppresses adenoma growth in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) and who inherit a mutation in the tumor suppressor APC gene^[6]. Similar to other solid malignancies, pathological examinations of CRC tissue reveal the presence of innate immune

cells, including neutrophils, mast cells, natural killer cells, and dendritic cells that are recruited to the tumor and suppress tumor growth and angiogenesis^[7]. This phenomenon is called immune-surveillance, and assists in the early detection and elimination of transformed cells and preneoplastic aberrant crypt foci (ACF), which may progress to adenomas and adenocarcinomas in CRC. On the contrary, colorectal and colitis-associated tumorigenesis are associated with the presence of an inflammatory microenvironment that favors the inhibition of immune-surveillance and promotes a tolerogenic environment with the release of growth factors, thereby supporting further tumor growth^[8,9]. In addition to paracrine signaling by growth factors, cytokines, chemokines, and oxygen radicals^[10], bioactive lipids derived from polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) are among the earliest signaling molecules released in response to an injury or inflammatory stimulus. The role played by these small mediators in inflammation and its resolution has garnered a great amount of recent interest^[11,12].

POLYUNSATURATED FATTY ACIDS

Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) that can be metabolized to bioactive lipids include arachidonic acid (AA), linoleic acid (LA), linolenic acid (LNA), eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA). AA is a 20C polyunsaturated fatty acid (20:4n-6) that is usually esterified to the second carbon in membrane phospholipids, and gives rise to a wide variety of lipid products termed eicosanoids. AA is also known as an n-6 fatty acid, signifying the position of the carbon with the first double bond when considering the terminal methylene carbon group as the first carbon. AA is derived from linoleic acid (LA, 18:2n-6), an 18C essential fatty acid, through the subsequent actions of desaturases and elongases located primarily in the liver. The release of AA from phospholipids in the outer nuclear membrane is achieved through the activity of phospholipases such as the calcium-dependent cytosolic phospholipase A2 (cPLA₂). After being released, the free fatty acid can be metabolized via enzymatic pathways including the cyclooxygenase (COX) and lipoxygenase (LOX) pathways to generate 2-series prostaglandins (PGs) and thromboxanes (Txs) (COX pathway) or 4-series leukotrienes (LTs) and hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acids (HETEs) (LOX pathway)^[11,13] (Figure 1). The eicosanoids are highly potent, short-lived molecules that act locally, and have been strongly implicated in a variety of cancers, including CRC.

Long-chain PUFAs such as EPA and DHA, commonly known as n-3 fatty acids, are extensively found in fatty fish, but are not efficiently synthesized in humans^[14]. As these fatty acids are primarily obtained through the diet, increased consumption of fish oil can alter the fatty acid profiles of the plasma and cell membranes in a time and dose-dependent manner^[15], primarily at the



Tuncer S et al. Eicosanoids and colorectal cancer



Figure 1 Enzymatic metabolism of polyunsaturated fatty acid can generate bioactive lipids that induce inflammation, tumorigenesis, and thrombosis, while also generating mediators with anti-tumorigenic, pro-resolution properties. In the pro-tumorigenic arm, arachidonic acid (AA) is metabolized *via* the cyclooxygenase (COX) pathway to generate prostaglandins (PGE₂, PGI₂) and thromboxanes (TxA₂). Lipoxygenase (LOX) enzymes convert AA to hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acids (HETEs), which are active on their own, or can be further converted to leukotrienes (LTS). In the anti-tumorigenic, pro-resolution arm, metabolism of AA through 15-LOX1/2 or acetyl salicylic acid (ASA) acetylated COX-2 generates intermediates that can be converted to lipoxins (Lxs) through the transcellular activity of other LOXs (5- or 12-LOX). Conversion of linoleic acid (LA) to 13(S)-HODE may produce anti-inflammatory effects mediated through activation of PPAR_Y. The fish oils eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA) and docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) may be converted by acetylated COX-2 to pro-resolution mediators E- and D-series resolvins (Rvs), respectively. PUFA: Polyunsaturated fatty acid.

expense of AA. This implies a decreased production of inflammatory AA-derived eicosanoids, which has been verified in healthy human volunteers who showed decreased levels of PGs and LTs after consuming EPA and DHA supplements for varying lengths of time^[16]. EPA, being a 20C highly unsaturated fatty acid and therefore classified as an eicosanoid, can also be metabolized by the COX and LOX pathways into 3-series PGs and 5-series LTs. However, these lipids are readily recognized by PG and LT receptors, and are therefore considerably less potent in inducing inflammation^[17]. Both EPA and DHA are substrates for the production of newly identified autacoids that are essential for the resolution of inflammation^[18].

EICOSANOID PATHWAYS AND COLORECTAL CANCER

Bioactive lipids may modulate the incidence of cancer *via* several different mechanisms that include, but are not limited to, induction of inflammation, regulation of cellular oxidative stress, activation of receptors involved in cellular signaling pathways, and the alteration of membrane dynamics^[19].

COX-2-derived lipid mediators

AA is metabolized to prostaglandins either by constitutively expressed COX-1 or by COX-2, which is expressed when induced by inflammatory stimuli^[20]. *COX-2* is an immediate-early response gene that is not expressed in most cells, but is highly induced at sites of inflammation and in the tumor microenvironment^[21]. The primary prostaglandin produced from AA (PGH₂) can be further metabolized to a several other prostaglandins; among which, PGE² has been strongly implicated in the development of gastrointestinal tumors^[22]. This prostanoid acts *via* four G-protein coupled receptors (EP₁₋₄) and can enhance tumorigenesis through a variety of mechanisms, including enhanced cell proliferation, suppression of apoptosis, and induction of angiogenesis^[23].

Elevated levels of COX-2 and an accompanying elevation of PGE₂ are often seen in CRC, and COX-2 expression is correlated with a lower survival rate among CRC patients^[24]. It is well accepted that there are concerted interactions between carcinoma cells and other cells in the tumor microenvironment, and that these interactions contribute to cancer progression. PGE₂ modulates cancer-associated immune suppression by recruiting T cells, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, regulatory T cells, dendritic cells, and myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs)^[20]. Additionally, secretion of PGE₂ may enhance oxidative stress, leading to a state of low grade continuous inflammation characterized by the infiltration of neutrophils and macrophages, and eventually leading to mitogenic signaling^[18]. PGE₂ has been shown to stimulate macrophages to produce pro-inflammatory chemokines and cytokines, such as macrophage chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), which recruits leukocytes from the circulation to local sites of inflammation^[25]. A previous study^[26] showed that MCP-1 levels were higher in intestinal epithelial cells, and that MCP-1 could stimulate COX-2 expression as well as the release of PGE2 and vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in human macrophages.

In the adaptive response, PGE₂ mediated signaling may affect cytokine production in antigen-presenting

cells by influencing the functional phenotype of T cells [*i.e.*, by switching the anti-tumor T helper 1 (Th1) responses to immunosuppressive Th2 responses)] during priming^[27,28]. In trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid (TNBS)-induced colitis, a model of IBD, PGE₂ was shown to worsen inflammation and disease severity by increasing neutrophil and Th17 cell infiltration into colonic tissue^[29]. Furthermore, PGE₂ was shown to amplify IL-23-mediated Th17 cell expansion by acting on its receptor (EP₄) located on T cells and dendritic cells^[30].

The pro-tumorigenic effects of PGE₂ may also be mediated by T_{reg} cells, which contribute to immune evasion by tumor cells in a variety of cancers. Increased COX-2 expression and elevated PGE₂ production in adaptive FoxP3-positive T_{reg} cells found within tumors and mesenteric lymph nodes have been shown to contribute to an immunosuppressive microenvironment in CRC. This type of microenvironment facilitates tumor growth by suppressing effector T cells and inducing resistance to antigen-specific cancer immunotherapy^[31,32]. A role for COX-2 in tumor immunity was also exhibited in COX-2 expressing colon cancer cell lines, where expression of FasL and TRAIL was shown to cause a counter-attack against cytotoxic T cells^[33].

COX-2 overexpression is frequently associated with the concomitant expression of microsomal PGE synthase-1 (mPGES-1), the terminal synthase that leads to the preferential production of PGE₂^[20,34]. Accordingly, in *Apc*-mutant mice, genetic deletion of mPGES-1 was reported to suppress intestinal cancer growth by reducing the size and number of aberrant crypt foci (ACF) in a carcinogen-induced colon cancer model^[35]. Together, these findings suggest that mPGES-1 plays crucial roles during colon cancer progression, and that these roles are relevant to the promotion of inflammation. Thus targeting mPGES-1 may be a feasible option for cancer chemoprevention^[36].

Interestingly, prostaglandins are also essential for the health of gastrointestinal mucosa by maintaining mucosal integrity, promoting wound healing, and limiting inflammation^[36]. The absence of cPLA₂ in mice was recently shown to globally reduce the formation of AA-derived bioactive lipids, increase mucosal ulceration, and increase the expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines^[34]. Mice with a targeted deletion of COX-2 in their endothelial cells and myeloid cells and treated with dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) displayed greater weight loss and had worse clinical scores compared to their WT littermates. However, mice with a targeted deletion of COX-2 in their colonic epithelial cells were not susceptible to DSS^[37]. Additionally, mPGES-1^{-/-} mice were recently reported to show more extensive inflammation in the GI tract when compared with WT mice^[34]. This could have resulted from a shift in the metabolism of prostaglandins; e.g., a loss of PGE2 was associated with a gain in PGD2, which has tumor

suppressive functions^[34,38].

Influx and efflux carriers such as the prostaglandin transporter (PGT) and multidrug resistanceassociated protein 4 (MRP4), as well as the inactivation of prostaglandins (specifically PGE₂) by hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase 15-(NAD) (15-PGDH) can regulate the availability and efficacy of prostanoids^[20]. In fact, 15-PGDH is frequently down-regulated in a variety of cancers, suggesting its tumor-suppressive role^[11]. Overexpression of 15-PGDH in colon cancer cells was shown to strongly inhibit tumor growth in immune-deficient mice. It was also demonstrated that colonic 15-PGDH expression was directly controlled and strongly induced by the activation of TGF- β , which has tumor-suppressive functions in colon cancer^[39,40]. Therefore, the combined induction of COX-2 and inactivation of 15-PGDH in colon cancer can markedly increase PGE2 levels, which may allow cancer cells to escape immune surveillance.

Randomized clinical trials and observational studies have indicated that long-term use (\geq 5 years) of acetyl salicylic acid (ASA, Aspirin®), which inhibits both COX-1 and COX-2, leads to significant reductions in the risks for developing colorectal, esophageal, gastric, biliary, and breast cancer, as well as their distant metastases^[41]. Furthermore, the daily use of ASA has been reported to specifically prevent the development of colorectal polyps and reduce the risk for developing sporadic CRC or CRC from Lynch syndrome^[42-44]. Moreover, the use of ASA after a diagnosis of CRC can also improve survival, and especially in patients with COX-2-overexpressing tumors^[24]. A recent prospective, observational study of ASA and COX-2 inhibitor use either during or after chemotherapy as an adjuvant in stage III colon cancer patients reported reduced cancer recurrence and mortality^[45]. Moreover, ASA use was associated with a greater reduction in the risk for developing colorectal tumors when the normal colonic mucosa showed a higher expression of 15-PGDH^[45].

Other prostaglandins produced in the eicosanoid pathway, such as PGD₂, have been shown to down-regulate granulocyte infiltration into colonic mucosa at the early stages of TNBS induced inflammation^[38,46]. More recently, it has been shown that mast cell-derived PGD₂ can function as an inhibitor of colitis and colitis-associated cancer (CAC) in mouse models^[47]. Taken together, the findings suggest that different COX-2-derived prostaglandins can have opposing effects on inflammation, and that selective modulation of these mediators may prevent tumor growth in CRC.

LOX-derived lipid mediators

PUFAs are oxygenated *via* the enzymatic action of LOXs to form LTs and hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acids (HETEs), which both exert significant effects on the development and progression of human cancers^[48]. Several different isoforms of LOX exist, including 5-LOX, 15-LOX-1, 15-LOX-2, and 12-LOX^[13], and are named according to the position of the carbon atom in

AA that these enzymes oxygenate. Except for *ALOX5*, which is located on chromosome 10, most of the other LOX genes are located within a few megabases of each other on the short arm of chromosome $17^{[13]}$. Although AA is the preferred substrate for oxygenation for most LOXs, some LOX isoforms are capable of oxygenating fatty acids esterified to phospholipids or cholesterol^[49,50].

In humans, 5-LOX is highly expressed in cells of myeloid origin, and especially in leukocytes^[51]. This enzyme catalyzes the conversion of AA to 5S-hydroperoxyeicosatetraenoic acid (5-HpETE), and its subsequent conversion to LTA4. LTA4 can be converted to LTB4 and then to cysteinyl leukotrienes by the actions of LTA₄ hydrolase and LTC₄, synthase, respectively^[52] (Figure 1). 5-LOX activity is exquisitely sensitive to various stimuli, including the second messenger Ca²⁺. Ca²⁺ can bind to the N-terminus of 5-LOX, which contains a hydrophobic domain and facilitates the binding of 5-LOX to membrane phospholipids^[53]. The 5-LOX enzyme is usually located in the cytoplasm as a soluble protein; however, in the presence of Ca²⁺, it may become phosphorylated and translocate to the nuclear or endoplasmic reticulum (ER) membrane, where with the help of 5-LOX activating protein (FLAP), it catalyzes the oxygenation of AA^[53]. Therefore, many stimuli that increase the levels of intracellular calcium ions (e.g., antigens, microbes, cytokines, and toxins) can induce the production of LTs^[53,54].

LTs are classified into two general categories: LTB₄ and cysteinyl LTs (LTC₄, LTD₄, and LTE₄)^[55]. LTs play key roles in the pathogenesis of inflammatory disorders, including IBD, and typically stimulate quick and short-lasting events (*e.g.*, smooth muscle contraction, phagocyte infiltration, increased vascular permeability), which are important in the pro-inflammatory context. These responses are mediated by G-protein coupled receptors: BLT1/2 for LTB₄, and CysLT1/2 and GPR17 for the Cys-LTs^[52,56].

5-LOX is overexpressed in tissues with chronic inflammation and also in transformed cells. 5-LOX was shown to be up-regulated in patients with polyps and colon cancer^[57], whereas in the APC^{Δ468} mouse model of polyposis, the loss of 5-LOX was protective^[58]. In the same model, 5-LOX metabolic products produced by hematopoietic cells were shown to promote tumorigenesis by enhancing both the proliferation of intestinal epithelial cells and recruitment of MDSCs to the spleen, mesenteric lymph nodes, and primary tumor^[59]. Dietary administration of a 5-LOX inhibitor (Zileuton) to APC^{Δ 468} mice resulted in overall reductions in systemic inflammation, polyp number, and inflammatory infiltration into lesions^[59].

Overproduction of LTB₄ in human colon cancer tissue is implicated in the pathogenesis of IBD. Additionally, high expression of the LTB₄ receptor BLT1 has been detected in human colon tissues^[60]. These findings indicate the importance of an inflammatory

autocrine loop during the promotion and progression phases of colon tumors. The inflammatory mediators can cause intestinal epithelial cells to up-regulate their expression of enzymes needed for the biosynthesis of eicosanoids, including the CysLTs, and signal transducing CysLT receptors, to provide a self-sufficient signaling mechanism needed to maintain both inflammation and tumor progression^[58]. Taken together, these studies show that pro-inflammatory LTs might facilitate tumor growth by establishing an inflammatory microenvironment.

Metabolism of AA by 12-lipoxygenase (12-LOX) leads to the production of 12-HETE, which has been shown to stimulate the growth of various cancers^[61]. Additionally, a Gln²⁶¹Arg polymorphism in the ALOX12 gene was shown to be associated with an enhanced susceptibility to several malignancies, which also indicates a potential oncogenic role for 12-LOX^[62,63]. Although a recent meta-analysis of studies with 8379 subjects revealed that this specific polymorphism was not associated with an increased risk of colon cancer^[64], other studies have reported that 12-LOX expression was associated with an oncogenic phenotype in CRC^[62]. 12-LOX was also shown to be up-regulated in colon cancer specimens associated with inflammation^[61]. Moreover, 12-LOX expressing colon cancer cell lines have demonstrated increased migration as a result of decreased E-cadherin and integrin- β 1 expression^[61], or enhanced production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and activation of the catalytic subunit of the NADPH oxidase complex, Nox1^[65].

Unlike 5-LOX and 12-LOX, 15-lipoxygenase-1 (15-LOX-1), which can oxygenate AA and LA as well as complex substrates such as biomembranes^[66], may have an anti-inflammatory, tumor suppressive role in CRC. This enzyme can oxygenate AA to 15-HETE, or LA to 13(S)-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid [13(S)-HODE]. Profiling of LOX metabolic products in CRC has shown that 13(S)-HODE was the only metabolite that significantly increased in the Caco-2 model of cellular differentiation^[67,68]. Additionally, an assay of > 120 cancer cell lines from 20 different cancer types indicated an almost universal loss of 15-LOX-1 expression in de-differentiated cell lines when compared with well-differentiated cancer cells or nontransformed cells^[68]. Moreover, levels of 13(S)-HODE were shown to be reduced in colorectal polyp samples obtained from patients suffering from FAP when compared to their levels in paired normal tissues^[67]. A loss of 15-LOX-1 expression is primarily due to epigenetic factors, such as nucleosomal remodeling and the histone deacetylase (NuRD) complex^[69]. Re-expression of 15-LOX-1 has been achieved via routes including histone methylation/demethylation, acetvlation^[70,71] or the activation of transcription factors such as STAT-6^[72]. In a mouse model with gut targeted expression of human 15-LOX-1 exposed to azoxymethane, the number of tumors was lower in



the animals with transgene expression, and 15-LOX-1 expression was lower in samples of tumor tissue compared to normal tissue^[73].

An inverse link between 15-LOX-1 expression and secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines has been indicated in recent years. Gut-targeted expression of 15-LOX-1 has resulted in lower levels of TNF α and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) in epithelial cells^[73]. In human CRC, down-regulation of 15-LOX-1 was associated with increased IL-1 β expression^[74]. This was further substantiated by a loss of NF- κ B (a key inflammatory transcription factor) signaling both in colon cancer cell lines and mouse models when 15-LOX-1 was re-expressed in the gut^[73,75,76]. Additionally, there is evidence indicating that 15-LOX-1 expression can inhibit CAC. Chemical inhibition of 15-LOX-1 by PD146176 was shown to cause significant deterioration of intestinal functions in a murine model of experimental colitis^[77]. While LA is efficiently oxygenated by 15-LOX-1 to produce 13(S)-HODE, AA can also be metabolized by both 15-LOX-1 and 15-LOX-2 to produce 15(S)-HETE^[78]. 15(S)-HETE levels were reported to be significantly lower in the serum of colorectal cancer patients when compared to their levels in control subjects^[78].

Thus, activation of acute inflammatory responses, anti-inflammatory and anti-tumorigenic pathways or a neoplastic transformation may occur as a result of the opposing effects of various metabolites formed downstream of the enzymatic action of different LOXs De-regulation of any of these pathways may lead to a loss of homeostasis.

EICOSANOIDS AND THE HALLMARKS OF CANCER

Various types of cancer cells and surrounding stromal cells produce high amounts of pro-inflammatory eicosanoids. These bioactive lipid metabolites can modulate tumor progression through several mechanisms, including directly activating receptors on tumor epithelial cells that help regulate cell proliferation, apoptosis, migration, and invasion, and inducing epithelial cells to secrete growth factors, pro-inflammatory mediators, and angiogenic factors. All of these molecules can facilitate tumor growth, and also support tumor-associated angiogenesis and evasion of the immune system^[20].

Proliferation and apoptosis

It is already well documented that tumor growth relies on a deregulated balance between cellular proliferation and cell death. It is not surprising that various eicosanoids that activate/inhibit important signaling pathways in cells can also regulate cellular proliferation and apoptosis in colon cancer cells.

COX-2 pathway in cell proliferation and apoptosis

COX-2 is overexpressed in 50%-80% of all colorectal cancers^[79]. At the cellular level, COX-2 overexpression was shown to increase cell-to-matrix adhesion and inhibit apoptosis in human CRC cells^[80-82]. Furthermore, in the APC^{Δ 716} mouse model, the number and size of the polyps were shown to be reduced dramatically when the COX-2 gene was knocked out^[83]. In accordance with this finding, ASA and sulindac have been shown to reduce the number and size of adenomatous colonic polyps in patients with FAP^[84]. Additionally, conventional NSAIDs are known to inhibit chemically-induced colon cancer in rodent models by inhibiting COX-2 activity^[85]. In the human colon cancer cell line HCT-116, COX-2 was induced through wildtype p53-mediated activation of the Ras/Raf/ERK cascade, which subsequently blocked p53 or genotoxic stress-mediated apoptosis. This anti-apoptotic effect may represent a mechanism for diminishing cellular stress associated with p53 induction^[86]. On the other hand, NSAIDs inhibited expression of the antiapoptotic protein Bcl-XL, resulting in an altered BAX to Bcl-X_L ratio and enhanced apoptosis^[87]. Increased expression of the anti-apoptotic protein Bcl-2 and reduced expression of the pro-apoptotic protein Bim caused by the COX-2-derived eicosanoid PGE2 have also been reported^[21,88].

A considerable amount of crosstalk has been reported between the COX-2 and EGFR pathways. For instance, PGE₂ treatment was shown to significantly increase cellular proliferation and reduce apoptosis in a rodent CAC model^[89], and also induce COX-2 expression in intestinal adenomas by activating the MAPK signaling pathway^[90]. PGE₂ was shown to induce ERK2 signaling in colon cancer cell lines by stimulating the rapid phosphorylation of EGFR^[91]. Inhibition of both EGFR and COX-2 achieved by using a targeted liposome carrying the COX-2 inhibitor celecoxib and a monoclonal antibody against EGFR (Cetuximab) has been shown to additively inhibit the proliferation of colon cancer cell lines expressing both EGFR and COX-2^[92].

Roberts *et al*^[93] reported that during glucose deprivation, PGE₂ can promote tumor cell survival in the colon by activating the PI3K/AKT pathway, which in turn may up-regulate COX-2 and downregulate 15-PGDH. Moreover, glucose deprivation was also demonstrated to activate the unfolded protein response (UPR), resulting in elevated expression of the C/EBP-homologous protein (CHOP), which was positively correlated with 15-PGDH expression. These data suggest that stress conditions can regulate PGE₂ as a common and crucial mediator of cell survival during adaptation to the tumor microenvironment.

In the colorectal adenocarcinoma cell line DLD-1, PGE₂ was shown to bind to EP₂, which stimulated tumor growth by activating PI-3K/AKT signaling,

Baishideng®

WJG www.wjgnet.com

followed by activation of the β -catenin signaling pathway^[94]. PGE₂ can also induce cell proliferation in colorectal tumors through the EP₄ receptor by inducing phosphorylation of ERK^[95]. Additionally, Park *et al*^[96] have proposed that COX-2 inhibition may produce significant anti-tumorigenic effects by blocking stromaderived PGs. These authors used a co-culture model to evaluate cancer cell-stromal cell relationships and reported that use of an EP₄ antagonist resulted in decreased proliferation in the COX-2 non-expressing LS174T colon adenocarcinoma cell line.

In contrast to PGE₂, 15d-PGJ₂ was shown to induce apoptosis^[97] and cell cycle arrest in CRC cells^[98] by inhibiting activity of the inflammatory transcription factor NF-kB, reducing the levels of anti-apoptotic genes^[97], down-regulating c-Myc expression, and upregulating c-Jun and GADD153^[99]. When 15d-PGJ₂ and histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibitors were added in combination to colon cancer cell lines, they exerted a synergistic effect on caspase-dependent apoptosis, leading to ROS generation, ER stress, decreased expression of anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-XL and XIAP, and increased expression of CHOP and DR5 (Death receptor 5, TRAIL-R2). Furthermore, the same effects of this co-treatment were also seen in vivo, with an inhibition in tumor growth in a nude mouse xenograft model inoculated with DLD-1 cells^[100]. Shin et al suggested that the growth inhibition and 15d-PGJ₂induced apoptosis seen in human and murine CRC cell lines were caused by ROS dependent down-regulation of AKT and p-AKT.

LOX pathways in proliferation and apoptosis

The 5-LOX protein is overexpressed in the early stages of colon cancer, where its expression is significantly correlated with patient age, polyp size, and the presence of intraepithelial neoplasia and villous and tubulovillous adenoma, all of which are considered to be typical markers of transformed adenomatous polyps^[102]. Inhibition of 5-LOX with Zileuton was shown to significantly decrease proliferation in a colon cancer cell line and reduce the size of xenografted tumors^[57]. LTB4 demonstrated pro-carcinogenic effects in CRC by activating the ERK pathway^[103]. Induction and/or accumulation of COX-2, β-catenin, and Bcl-2, as well as PGE₂ production in non-transformed epithelial linings in the colon have also been reported in the presence of LTB4^[104]. Furthermore, LTD4, a cysteinyl leukotriene, was reported to inhibit caspase 3, and thereby increase resistance to NSAID-induced cell death^[105].

In several different cancer types, COX-2 and 5-LOX signaling can converge to enhance cell proliferation^[106]. For example, knock-out of 5-LOX or FLAP was shown to increase the amount of COX-2 metabolites produced by inflammatory cells, indicating that inhibition of one pathway could shunt metabolism of AA towards

the other pathway^[107-109]. Dual inhibition of 5-LOX and COX-2 may produce additive or synergistic effects on reducing cellular proliferation in colon cancer, as shown by the combination of AA861 (5-LOX inhibitor) and celecoxib^[110], the dual COX/5-LOX inhibitor licofelone^[111], and the combination of celecoxib and MK886 (5-LOX inhibitor)^[112]. Gaining a better understanding of these pathways will have important implications for cancer chemoprevention and treatment^[18].

The role of 15-LOX-1 in proliferation and apoptosis of colon cancer was initially considered to be controversial, although well-controlled in vitro and in vivo studies conducted in the past several years have revealed an unequivocal tumor suppressive role for 15-LOX-1 in CRC^[113]. While initial studies indicated an anti-apoptotic role for the enzyme, those investigations were primarily conducted using inhibitors such as NDGA (nordihydroguaiaretic acid), which may have pleiotropic effects in cells^[114]. Yoshinaga *et al*^[115] reported that 15-LOX-1 over-expression in colon cancer cell lines increased cell proliferation via activation of ERK, followed by a decrease in p21^(Cip/WAF1) expression. However, numerous subsequent studies have shown that the main product of 15-LOX-1, 13(S)-HODE, can inhibit cell proliferation and induce apoptosis in CRC^[116,117]. Moreover, both 15-LOX-1 expression and levels of 13(S)-HODE were reduced in the polyps when compared to paired normal tissues obtained from patients with FAP^[67]. Mice express 12/15-LOX, an enzyme that can simultaneously metabolize AA to 12-HETE and LA to 13(S)-HODE, which have opposing effects on tumorigenesis. Therefore a transgenic mouse model was established that can express human 15-LOX-1 specifically in gut epithelial cells^[74]. These mice showed a decreased incidence of tumors^[73]. Interestingly, an inverse correlation between 15-LOX-1 and COX-2 expression has been proposed to occur during the adenoma to carcinoma seguelae^[118], leading to the accumulation of pro-tumorigenic PGs and the loss of apoptotic 13(S)-HODE. It has been suggested that 15-LOX-1-mediated inhibition of NF-κB, which can transcriptionally up-regulate COX-2, leads to a loss of expression of the latter. Epigenetic silencing of 15-LOX-1 in the later stages of progressive CRC may lead to an increase in COX-2 expression, and thus exacerbate the inflammatory milieu^[119].

However, focusing on the effects of 15-LOX-1 expression only in epithelial intestinal cells may not provide sufficient information about how its expression contributes to CRC development. Additional knowledge concerning the effects of 15-LOX-1 and its metabolites on tumor-associated stromal cells and endothelial cells is also required to understand the underlying mechanisms of CRC development that lie beyond 15-LOX-1 signaling.



Figure 2 Activation of PPARγ by bioactive lipids can modulate signaling in progressive colorectal cancer. 15-deoxy-delta(12,14)-prostaglandin J2 (15-PGJ₂), generated from arachidonic acid (AA) by the enzymatic action of COX-2, acts as a ligand for PPARγ. Co-activators such as RXR activation of tumor suppressive signaling through Kruppel-like factor 4 (KLF4) in colorectal cancer (CRC) have also been reported. Binding to co-repressors may lead to repression of various transcription factors such as nuclear factor kappa B (NF-_KB), AP1 (Activator Protein-1, c-Jun and c-Fos), c-Myc or STAT. 13(S)-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid [13(S)-HODE], generated by oxygenation of linoleic acid (LA) by 15-LOX-1, can act as a ligand for PPARγ and lead to inhibition of NF-_KB activity. 13(S)-HODE may also inhibit the transcriptional activities of PPARβ/δ and STAT3, and thereby reduce inflammation and angiogenesis in CRC.

$\textit{NF-}_{\mathcal{K}}\textit{B}$ and PPAR signaling pathways driven by eicosanoids in CRC

In colon cancer, the activity of NF- κ B in intestinal epithelial cells and myeloid cells in the tumor environment plays an essential role in tumor formation^[76]. Therefore, one may suggest that specific inactivation of the NF- κ B pathway in cancer cells and surrounding myeloid cells may attenuate formation of inflammation-associated tumors^[120].

Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptors (PPARs) are ligand-activated transcription factors of a nuclear hormone receptor superfamily that includes PPAR α , PPAR γ , and PPAR β/δ . Each of these receptors can mediate the physiological actions of numerous fatty acids and fatty acid-derived molecules that serve as ligands for these transcription factors (Figure 2). Activated PPARs can also function as transcriptional repressors of NF- κ B, STAT-1, and AP-1 signaling^[121]. PPAR γ is known to be expressed in normal colon tissue, and show reduced expression in colon tumors^[122]; however, mutations of PPAR γ in CRC are rare^[123]. Agonists of PPAR α and PPAR γ were shown to inhibit DSS-induced colitis and formation of ACF in rats^[124]. On the other hand, PPAR β/δ is associated with pro-

inflammatory pathways and progression of CRC^[121].

15d-PGJ₂, a natural agonist of PPARγ, was shown to inhibit the proliferation of HT-29 human colon cancer cells by up-regulating tumor suppressive transcription factor, Kruppel-like factor 4 (Klf-4)^[125]. 15d-PGJ₂ and rosiglitazone, a synthetic ligand of PPARγ, were found to suppress proliferation of Caco-2 CRC cells by repressing telomerase activity and telomerase reverse transcriptase (hTERT) expression by down-regulating c-Myc and up-regulating Mad1^[126].

13(S)-HODE produced in the 15-LOX-1 pathway can act as a ligand for PPARγ^[127]. Re-expression of 15-LOX-1 in colon cancer cells was shown to downregulate PPARδ, and thereby promote induction of endogenous PPARγ target genes related to induction of apoptosis^[128]. In support of this finding, overexpression of 15-LOX-1 was associated with decreased proliferation and increased apoptosis, as well as reduced cellular motility, anchorage-independent growth, migration, and cell invasion in colon cancer cells^[118]. Moreover, increased 13(S)-HODE-mediated PPARγ activation has been suggested to inhibit activation of NF-κB, which is associated with decreased cell viability^[75]. In colitis and CAC^[124], 15-LOX-1 activity was also shown to activate PPAR- $\gamma^{[128,129]}$, which suppressed the expression of key inflammatory genes; most likely by inhibiting NF- κ B^[130,131].

13-(S)HODE has been shown to suppress PPAR- δ ; a receptor that can transcriptionally upregulate IL-6 expression, and thereby promote colitis and CAC^[128,132,133]. Very recently, 15-LOX-1-induced inhibition of PPAR_{δ} during promotion of CAC was shown to be mediated by suppression of IL-6 expression, STAT3 phosphorylation, and Notch3 expression^[134]. Moreover, elevated expression of PPAR δ has been implicated in the pathogenesis of CRC^[135,136], and a positive correlation between $\text{PPAR}\delta$ expression and the late stages of CRC has also been observed^[137]. PGI₂ was shown to activate PPAR δ , which may lead to a loss of apoptosis through sequestering of the pro-apoptotic protein BAD by 14-3-3 epsilon and reduced mitochondrial damage^[138]. Similarly, stromal PGI2 generation was claimed to promote cell survival in colonocytes by activating PPAR $\delta^{[139]}$. More recently, PPAR δ activation was also associated with an increased expression of VEGF and IL-18 in colon cancer cells, through p300 and the PI3K/AKT pathway. Furthermore, hypoxia stimulated PPAR δ activation enhanced angiogenesis, macrophage recruitment, and macrophage proliferation in the tumor microenvironment^[140].

Metastasis

Although surgery is the most curative approach for CRC, approximately 40% of treated patients eventually show either local recurrence or distant metastases^[141,142], primarily to the liver and lungs^[143]. Both experimental and clinical studies have shown that daily use of ASA was associated with a reduced risk of metastasis^[144], and inhibited the spread of primary tumor cells to other organs post-diagnosis^[145]. These findings suggest a role for eicosanoids and eicosanoid-mediated signaling in CRC metastasis.

COX pathway and metastasis

Metastasis is a well-regulated cascade of events that requires the coordinated activation of several factors expressed/released not only by tumor cells, but also by stromal cells. PGE₂ is claimed to promote a more metastatic CRC phenotype^[146]. An analysis of sporadic colorectal adenocarcinoma tissue samples revealed a significant relationship between COX-2-derived PGE₂ levels and tumor stage: higher PGE₂ levels were reported in metastatic tumor specimens when compared to tumor specimens without metastases. Thus, it can be concluded that PGE₂ levels may be correlated with tumor aggressiveness, its ability to metastasize, and patient prognosis^[147].

Epidemiological, clinical, and animal studies have demonstrated that COX-2 and epidermal growth factor (EGF) signaling pathways coordinate their activities to play key roles in promoting CRC growth and metastasis^[148]. For example, EGFR expression was directly correlated with the potential of human CRC cells to metastasize to the liver^[149]. Moreover, Buchanan et al^[150] suggested that in early stage CRC, the initial effects of PGE2 were mediated by EGFR transactivation and subsequent phosphorylation, which was also responsible for down-stream effects, including cell migration and invasion. In their following reports, the same group showed that PGE₂ activated an EP₄/ β -arrestin1/c-Src signaling complex, resulting in EGFR transactivation and downstream Akt signaling, which subsequently stimulated migration of CRC cells in vitro as well as their metastatic spread to the liver in vivo^[151]. Additionally, in the presence of functional EGFR, PGE2 was shown to transactivate hepatocyte growth factor receptor (c-Met-R), and thereby increase phosphorylation and accumulation of the oncogene β -catenin. This sequence of events induced expression of urokinase-type plasminogen activator receptor (uPAR), resulting in increased CRC cell invasiveness^[152]. A significant decrease in liver metastasis with the use of selective EP4 receptor antagonists has also been reported^[153]. In another report, PGE₂ treatment was shown to activate JNK1/2 kinase. This activation was followed by an increase in the levels of migration-related factors uPA and MMP-9, which further promoted cellular motility in the human colon cancer cell line LoVo. However, pretreatment with 17β -estradiol down-regulated uPA and MMP-9 expression via deactivation of JNK1/2, and inhibited PGE2-induced LoVo cell motility. Based on these findings, the authors suggested that the incidence and mortality rates of CRC in women were lower than those in men because estrogen helps protect against development of fatal colon cancer, and thus reduces mortality from this disease^[154].

In contrast to PGE₂, PGI₂ is known for its antimetastatic effects in CRC. PGI₂ analogues have been suggested to protect against metastasis by inhibiting CAM (Cell Adhesion Molecule) -mediated adherence of colon carcinoma to endothelial cells in metastatic target organs^[155].

LOX pathway and metastasis

Data concerning the roles of LOX enzymes in colon cancer migration and invasion have recently been reported^[156]. In one study, decreased levels of the selective LOX inhibitor, NDGA, were found in mobile human colon cancer cells; this was partly explained by inhibition of MMP-2 and MMP-9^[157]. Loss of 15-LOX-1 expression was found in the lymph node and liver metastases of pancreatic cancer^[158], and 15-LOX-1 re-expression in CRC cell lines inhibited their invasiveness, motility and migration^[117]. More recently, Wu *et al*^[159] showed that 15-LOX-1 re-expression in HCT116, HT29, and LoVo colon cancer cells inhibited cell survival, as well as angiogenesis, cancer cell migration, and invasion.

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Angiogenesis

For tumors to grow and metastasize, they must generate their own blood supply; a process defined as neo-angiogenesis. Many cells in the tumor microenvironment, including tumor epithelial cells, stromal cells, and immune cells, secrete various proangiogenic factors needed for proliferation, migration, capillary tube formation, and recruitment of endothelial cells^[160]. Numerous *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have shown that eicosanoids can modulate angiogenesis at different levels^[20].

VEGF is a major regulator of angiogenesis, and its expression is up-regulated in response to multiple micro-environmental "stress" factors such as hypoxia, acidosis, and starvation; which are all related to poor blood supply. In tumors, hypoxia can lead to stabilization of transcription factor HIF-1 α , which activates genes which have the hypoxia-responsive element (HRE) in their promoter region, such as VEGF. VEGF exerts its effects on target cells through tyrosine kinase receptors, including VEGF receptors 1 (VEGFR1, Flt1) and 2 (VEGFR-2, Flk-1/KDR)^[161]. Ligand binding induces receptor dimerization and activation of downstream signaling pathways including the MAPK family, PI3K/AKT and protein kinase C (PKC)^[161]. Besides hypoxia, other factors that have been shown to stimulate VEGF expression include ROS^[162], growth factors^[163], cytokines^[164], and various lipid mediators such as PGE2^[165-168].

COX pathway in angiogenesis

PGE2 stimulation has been shown to induce HIF- 1α stabilization^[163] and VEGF expression *in vitro*^[169]. Additionally, VEGF and COX-2 expression and tumor angiogenesis were shown to be highly correlated in samples of colon cancer tissue^[147,170]. Through its receptor EP2, PGE2 was shown to stimulate the nuclear translocation of β -catenin^[94], whereby it activated T cell factor 4 (TCF-4) and HIF-1 α to trigger cell survival, proliferation, and angiogenesis in colon cancer^[171,172]. Homozygous knock-out of EP2 completely abrogated induction of VEGF in the intestinal polyp stroma of $APC^{\Delta 716}$ mice. It also decreased the number and size of intestinal polyps, showing that PGE2-directed induction of VEGF was an important factor for tumor growth^[173]. Moreover, PGE₂ was shown to induce expression and release of the pro-angiogenic chemokine CXCL1 in CRC, which in turn stimulated microvascular endothelial cell migration and tube formation both in vitro and in vivo^[174]. Hypoxia was shown to induce EP1 expression in colon cancer cells, while inactivation of EP1 inhibited PGE2-dependent and hypoxia-inducible expression of angiopoietin-like protein 4 (ANGPTL4), whose lipid metabolizing functions are exerted via inhibition of lipoprotein lipase (LPL)^[175].

In addition to inducing several angiogenic factors in epithelial cells, PG signaling in surrounding stromal cells also supports angiogenesis in colon cancer. For example, PGE₂ and TXA₂ were reported to regulate the adhesion and spreading of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVEC) through cAMP-dependent activation of protein kinase A (PKA) and cAMP- and PKA-dependent activation of Rac, respectively^[176]. Besides VEGF, PGE₂ may also mediate the angiogenic effects of basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) by upregulating expression of C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4 (CXCR4) in human microvascular endothelial cells (HMECs), and enhancing cellular response to stromal-derived factor 1 (SDF-1), a unique ligand for CXCR4^[177]. TXA₂ has been shown to enhance endothelial cell migration and angiogenesis^[178]. An increase in TXA₂ levels, as a result of overexpression of TXA₂ synthase in C-26 colon adenocarcinoma cells allografted to BALB/c mice, was reported to stimulate accelerated tumor growth and tumor-associated angiogenesis^[179].

The process of angiogenesis may require not only crosstalk between tumor epithelial and endothelial cells, but also the involvement of immune cells that produce pro-angiogenic factors. PGE₂ has been shown to induce mast cells to release VEGF and the chemokine CCL2^[180,181], which can induce tumorassociated angiogenesis by directly recruiting CCR2 expressing endothelial cells and inducing VEGF release from macrophages^[26]. Contrary to the pro-angiogenic roles described above, PGE2, through its receptor EP2, was shown to inhibit secretion of VEGF in Caco-2 colon cancer cells exposed to hyperosmotic stress^[182]. Additionally, 15d-PGJ₂ was shown to down-regulate COX-2 and VEGF expression in colon carcinoma cells by inhibiting the transcription factor AP-1^[183]. In an in vivo study in which PGI2 synthase was retrovirally transduced into C-26 colon adenocarcinoma cells and subsequently grafted to syngeneic BALB/c mice, the increased production of PGI2 resulted in slower tumor growth and a decreased amount of vasculature^[179].

When viewed in total, these findings suggest that relative levels of pro- and anti-angiogenic prostanoids in the tumor microenvironment might be strong determinants of the degree of angiogenesis that occurs in colorectal tumors.

LOX pathway in angiogenesis

A growing body of evidence indicates that LOXcatalyzed products (LTs and HETEs) also exhibit important biological effects on the angiogenic process in colon tumors. Ye *et a*^{(184]} implicated 5-LOX in the promotion of colon cancer growth by nicotine through up-regulation of VEGF, MMP-2, and MMP-9, resulting in stimulation of angiogenesis in the colon. The same group also reported that cigarette smoke extract indirectly stimulated endothelial cell proliferation, a biological phenomenon that may enhance neoangiogenesis^{(185,186]}. CysLT1R antagonists were shown to impair angiogenesis in colon cancer xenografts^{(187]}, while LTB₄ was reported to induce neutrophil-mediated vascular permeability^[188]. Additionally, LTB₄ was shown to enhance hypoxia-induced microvascular alterations *in vivo*^[189]. Expression of the LTB₄ receptor BLT2 was found to be highly inducible by VEGF, suggesting interplay among VEGF, BLT2, and BLT2 ligands during vascular angiogenesis^[190]. Similarly, LTC₄ and LTD₄ also promoted angiogenesis *via* receptormediated interactions^[191]. Moreover, reduced vascular permeability was observed in LTC₄ synthase knock-out mice which had impaired synthesis of cysteinyl LTS^[192].

Very few reports have addressed the role of 15-LOX-1 in neo-angiogenesis in colorectal cancer. Recently, our group and others have shown that reexpression of 15-LOX-1 in colon cancer cell lines could reduce the expression and secretion of VEGF-A, and that treatment of HUVECs with conditioned medium from colon cancer cell lines ectopically expressing 15-LOX-1 resulted in reduced tube formation^[159,193]. However, the signaling mechanism that medicates this angiostatic effect has not yet been reported.

Therefore, as with the prostanoids, it is likely that different bioactive lipids produced by the LOX pathway may have contrasting effects on angiogenesis, and their ultimate functional effects may be decided by the balance between pro- and anti-angiogenic products.

EICOSANOIDS IN THE RESOLUTION OF INFLAMMATION

The resolution of acute inflammation, rather than being a passive process of diluting out pro-inflammatory mediators, was shown to be actively conducted by several different bioactive lipid mediators^[194]. The timely resolution of inflammation prevents the development of chronic inflammation and fibrosis, and enables an organism regain a state of homeostasis^[194].

The primary drivers of resolution include cessation of neutrophil infiltration and the nonphlogistic recruitment of macrophages to clear debris at the site of inflammation^[194]. Lipoxins (Lx) were the first bioactive lipids to be identified as mediators of these processes. Lx's can be synthesized from AA in neutrophils through the enzymatic action of 5-LOX, and LTA₄ can be converted to LXA4 and LXB4 by 12-LOX in platelets upon the latter's adherence to neutrophils^[195] (Figure 1). Additionally, AA can be metabolized by 15-LOX-1; after which, the oxygenated product can be converted to an epoxytetraene, and then to LXA₄ or LXB₄ by the action of hydrolases. ASA stimulates acetylation of COX-2, and thus shifts the activity of that enzyme from production of pro-inflammatory prostanoids to production 15(R)-HETE, which is subsequently metabolized by 5-LOX to 15-epi-Lx or aspirin triggered lipoxins (ATLs)^[18]. Many of these bioactive lipids act through G-protein coupled receptors such as the lipoxin receptor/formyl peptide receptor (ALX/FPR2), which binds to LXA₄ and ATLs^[18]. Although most autacoids involved in resolution are known to be

synthesized in a transcellular manner involving at least two cell types, a recent study indicates that lipoxins may also be generated from a single immune cell^[196].

LXA₄ expression or administration of LXA₄ analogs has been shown to reduce DSS-induced colitis^[197]. Inflammatory stimuli in intestinal epithelial cells have been shown to initiate a feedback reaction which upregulates expression of the LXA4 receptor in intestinal epithelial cells^[198]. Additionally, co-culture of Caco-2 cells with macrophages, where the cells were also treated with LXA4, resulted in decreased secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines^[199], most likely due to inhibition of NF- κ B. In a recent study which used colonic biopsies obtained from patients experiencing a remission of ulcerative colitis, significantly increased levels of LXA4, along with enhanced expression of FPR2/ALX receptor mRNA and increased levels of macrophage infiltration were observed, suggesting that LXA4 levels may play an important role in restoring mucosal homeostasis^[200]. FPR2 expression was also shown to be increased in the colons of patients with Crohn's disease; again indicating that signaling through lipoxin was enhanced in the same inflammatory environments that were most likely to have enhanced clearance of debris or bacteria by macrophages^[201].

Resolvins (Rvs) are derived from the n-3 fatty acids EPA (E-series Rvs) and DHA (D-series Rvs), and formed by the concerted actions of acetylated COX-2, 5-LOX or 15-LOX^[18] (Figure 1). Rvs have demonstrated potency at very low concentrations when administered orally or intravenously^[18], and are known to signal through ChemR23 and chemokine-like receptor 1 (CMKLR)^[18]. RvD1 and RvD2 in the CACs of mice are known to be chemopreventive, and help reduce tumor growth^[202]. RvE1 was reported to induce the clearance of neutrophils into the lumen of the gastrointestinal tract^[203]. Moreover, RvE1 was shown to inhibit phosphorylation and activation of p65 NFκB in the distal colons of mice in a DSS-colitis mouse model^[199], suggesting its roles in both pro-resolution and anti-inflammatory pathways. Interestingly, the enzyme intestinal alkaline phosphatase (ALP1), a marker of differentiation, was shown to be induced in epithelial cells in the presence of RvE1, and also have a role in protecting against colitis^[204]. Many of these potent bioactive molecules are currently being studied in large-scale clinical trials^[205].

Mareisins (MaR) are generated in macrophages from DHA through the action of macrophage 12-LOX^[202]. Intermediates formed during the conversion of DHA to MaR1 were shown to inhibit formation of LTB⁴ and oxygenation of AA by 12-LOX, but enhance conversion of M1 inflammatory macrophages to the M2 phenotype^[202]. Another recently identified intermediate is 13,14-dihydroxydocosahexaenoic acid (13,14-diHDHA or MaR2), which is synthesized when macrophages are co-incubated with 12-LOX and soluble epoxide hydrolase (sEH). This compound has been shown to reduce neutrophil migration and



enhance macrophage phagocytosis at nanogram concentrations^[202]. MaR1 was recently used in a DSS and TNBS-induced mouse model of colitis. In that model, the disease activity index, amount of body weight loss, and tissue damage in the colon were all reduced. Additionally, there were significant decreases in the levels of inflammatory cytokines; most likely resulting from inhibition of the NF- κ B pathway^[206]. Moreover, in the same study, reduced migration of neutrophils, reduced ROS production, and reduced levels of inflammatory cytokines in LPS-stimulated bone marrow-derived macrophage cultures incubated with MaR1 were also reported^[206].

CONCLUSION

There is no doubt that eicosanoids are an important family of immunoregulatory bioactive lipids with involvement in both the promotion and prevention of colon cancer. During inflammation, many of these autacoids act antagonistically or synergistically, and often in a temporal manner with the aid of different cell types in order to induce homeostasis. Many of these bioactive lipids are also essential for various cellular functions. Despite its importance, very few therapeutic agents are available that can modulate the aberrant production of these molecules specifically in the context of colorectal or other cancers. ASA is undoubtedly one of the best known drugs that interferes with the COX pathway; however, ASA needs to be consumed long term (at least 5 years) to provide any protective effect against cancer. Furthermore, use of ASA is associated with significant bleeding events, and is therefore not suitable for all patients. COX-2 inhibitors that specifically target the inflammatory arm of the COX metabolic pathway are approved primarily for pain relief rather than for cancer chemotherapy, and are also associated with significant cardiovascular side effects. On the other hand, CysLTR antagonists that were originally designed for asthma have also not demonstrated high levels of efficacy^[207]. Because inhibition of one pathway leads to activation of another due to the shunting of substrates, combined COX/LOX inhibitors have proved to be more effective than signal pathway inhibitors, and should be further studied in the context of CRC.

The scientific community needs to develop drugs that are specifically effective in cancer, and perhaps the most promising candidates include newly discovered resolution mediators such as lipoxins, resolvins, and mareisins. The results of early studies have indicated that these mediators are effective at very low concentrations, and therefore may be viable chemopreventive/therapeutic agents for use in CRC. It is also interesting to note that COX-2 and 5-LOX, that are associated with pro-carcinogenic events, and 15LOX-1, which is associated with anti-carcinogenic events in CRC, rarely show any mutations. Deregulation in their activity results from their overexpression, enhanced enzymatic activity or epigenetic silencing. Therefore, one may envisage the design and development of chromatin modifiers capable of reducing the expression of pro-inflammatory enzymes such as COX-2 and 5-LOX, while enhancing the expression of the anti-inflammatory enzymes such as 15-LOX-1.

There is no dearth of information in the literature highlighting the importance of eicosanoids in cancer. Delving into the details of how eicosanoids function in both tumor and stromal cells will be essential for understanding the pathways involved. Such knowledge will aid in the design of novel cancer therapies.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The members of the Banerjee Lab are gratefully acknowledged for reading and commenting on the manuscript. Given the large amount of literature covering the field, we apologize to those whose articles were not cited here.

REFERENCES

- Grivennikov SI, Greten FR, Karin M. Immunity, inflammation, and cancer. *Cell* 2010; 140: 883-899 [PMID: 20303878 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.025]
- 2 Gajewski TF, Woo SR, Zha Y, Spaapen R, Zheng Y, Corrales L, Spranger S. Cancer immunotherapy strategies based on overcoming barriers within the tumor microenvironment. *Curr Opin Immunol* 2013; 25: 268-276 [PMID: 23579075 DOI: 10.1016/j.coi.2013.02.009]
- 3 Noonan DM, De Lerma Barbaro A, Vannini N, Mortara L, Albini A. Inflammation, inflammatory cells and angiogenesis: decisions and indecisions. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2008; 27: 31-40 [PMID: 18087678 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-007-9108-5]
- 4 Ullman TA, Itzkowitz SH. Intestinal inflammation and cancer. Gastroenterology 2011; 140: 1807-1816 [PMID: 21530747 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.01.057]
- 5 Yarur AJ, Strobel SG, Deshpande AR, Abreu MT. Predictors of aggressive inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterol Hepatol (N* Y) 2011; 7: 652-659 [PMID: 22298958]
- 6 Oshima M, Taketo MM. COX selectivity and animal models for colon cancer. *Curr Pharm Des* 2002; 8: 1021-1034 [PMID: 11945149 DOI: 10.2174/1381612023394953]
- 7 Atreya I, Neurath MF. Immune cells in colorectal cancer: prognostic relevance and therapeutic strategies. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther* 2008; **8**: 561-572 [PMID: 18402523 DOI: 10.158 6/14737140.8.4.561]
- 8 Sung SY, Hsieh CL, Wu D, Chung LW, Johnstone PA. Tumor microenvironment promotes cancer progression, metastasis, and therapeutic resistance. *Curr Probl Cancer* 2007; **31**: 36-100 [PMID: 17362788 DOI: 10.1016/j.currproblcancer.2006.12.002]
- 9 Dunn GP, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. The immunobiology of cancer immunosurveillance and immunoediting. *Immunity* 2004; 21: 137-148 [PMID: 15308095 DOI: 10.1016/j.immuni.2004.07.017]
- 10 Ono M. Molecular links between tumor angiogenesis and inflammation: inflammatory stimuli of macrophages and cancer cells as targets for therapeutic strategy. *Cancer Sci* 2008; **99**: 1501-1506 [PMID: 18754859 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1349-7006.2008.00853.x]
- 11 Greene ER, Huang S, Serhan CN, Panigrahy D. Regulation of inflammation in cancer by eicosanoids. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2011; 96: 27-36 [PMID: 21864702 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostagl andins.2011.08.004]

Tuncer S et al. Eicosanoids and colorectal cancer

- 12 Mariani F, Sena P, Roncucci L. Inflammatory pathways in the early steps of colorectal cancer development. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 9716-9731 [PMID: 25110410 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20. i29.9716]
- 13 Kuhn H, Banthiya S, van Leyen K. Mammalian lipoxygenases and their biological relevance. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2015; 1851: 308-330 [PMID: 25316652 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.10.002]
- 14 Calder PC. Marine omega-3 fatty acids and inflammatory processes: Effects, mechanisms and clinical relevance. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2015; 1851: 469-484 [PMID: 25149823 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.08.010]
- 15 Kew S, Mesa MD, Tricon S, Buckley R, Minihane AM, Yaqoob P. Effects of oils rich in eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids on immune cell composition and function in healthy humans. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2004; **79**: 674-681 [PMID: 15051614 DOI: 10.1016/ j.atherosclerosis.2004.04.004]
- 16 Rees D, Miles EA, Banerjee T, Wells SJ, Roynette CE, Wahle KW, Calder PC. Dose-related effects of eicosapentaenoic acid on innate immune function in healthy humans: a comparison of young and older men. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2006; 83: 331-342 [PMID: 16469992]
- 17 Wada M, DeLong CJ, Hong YH, Rieke CJ, Song I, Sidhu RS, Yuan C, Warnock M, Schmaier AH, Yokoyama C, Smyth EM, Wilson SJ, FitzGerald GA, Garavito RM, Sui de X, Regan JW, Smith WL. Enzymes and receptors of prostaglandin pathways with arachidonic acid-derived versus eicosapentaenoic acid-derived substrates and products. *J Biol Chem* 2007; 282: 22254-22266 [PMID: 17519235 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M703169200]
- 18 Janakiram NB, Mohammed A, Rao CV. Role of lipoxins, resolvins, and other bioactive lipids in colon and pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2011; 30: 507-523 [PMID: 22015691 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-011-9311-2]
- 19 Cockbain AJ, Toogood GJ, Hull MA. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids for the treatment and prevention of colorectal cancer. *Gut* 2012; 61: 135-149 [PMID: 21490374 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.2010.233718]
- 20 Wang D, Dubois RN. Eicosanoids and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2010; **10**: 181-193 [PMID: 20168319 DOI: 10.1038/nrc2809]
- 21 Sheng H, Shao J, Williams CS, Pereira MA, Taketo MM, Oshima M, Reynolds AB, Washington MK, DuBois RN, Beauchamp RD. Nuclear translocation of beta-catenin in hereditary and carcinogeninduced intestinal adenomas. *Carcinogenesis* 1998; 19: 543-549 [PMID: 9600336 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/19.4.543]
- 22 Backlund MG, Mann JR, Dubois RN. Mechanisms for the prevention of gastrointestinal cancer: the role of prostaglandin E2. Oncology 2005; 69 Suppl 1: 28-32 [PMID: 16210874 DOI: 10.1159/000086629]
- 23 Jiang J, Dingledine R. Role of prostaglandin receptor EP2 in the regulations of cancer cell proliferation, invasion, and inflammation. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2013; 344: 360-367 [PMID: 23192657 DOI: 10.1124/jpet.112.200444]
- 24 Chan AT, Ogino S, Fuchs CS. Aspirin use and survival after diagnosis of colorectal cancer. *JAMA* 2009; 302: 649-658 [PMID: 19671906 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2009.1112]
- 25 Wang W, Zhu J, Lyu F, Panigrahy D, Ferrara KW, Hammock B, Zhang G. ω-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids-derived lipid metabolites on angiogenesis, inflammation and cancer. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2014; **113-115**: 13-20 [PMID: 25019221 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2014.07.002]
- 26 Tanaka S, Tatsuguchi A, Futagami S, Gudis K, Wada K, Seo T, Mitsui K, Yonezawa M, Nagata K, Fujimori S, Tsukui T, Kishida T, Sakamoto C. Monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 and macrophage cyclooxygenase 2 expression in colonic adenoma. *Gut* 2006; 55: 54-61 [PMID: 16085694 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2004.059824]
- 27 Kaliński P, Vieira PL, Schuitemaker JH, de Jong EC, Kapsenberg ML. Prostaglandin E(2) is a selective inducer of interleukin-12 p40 (IL-12p40) production and an inhibitor of bioactive IL-12p70 heterodimer. *Blood* 2001; 97: 3466-3469 [PMID: 11369638 DOI: 10.1182/blood.V97.11.3466]
- 28 **Sheibanie AF**, Tadmori I, Jing H, Vassiliou E, Ganea D. Prostaglandin E2 induces IL-23 production in bone marrow-

derived dendritic cells. *FASEB J* 2004; **18**: 1318-1320 [PMID: 15180965 DOI: 10.1096/fj.03-1367fje]

- 29 Sheibanie AF, Yen JH, Khayrullina T, Emig F, Zhang M, Tuma R, Ganea D. The proinflammatory effect of prostaglandin E2 in experimental inflammatory bowel disease is mediated through the IL-23--& gt; IL-17 axis. *J Immunol* 2007; **178**: 8138-8147 [PMID: 17548652 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.178.12.8138]
- 30 Yao C, Sakata D, Esaki Y, Li Y, Matsuoka T, Kuroiwa K, Sugimoto Y, Narumiya S. Prostaglandin E2-EP4 signaling promotes immune inflammation through Th1 cell differentiation and Th17 cell expansion. *Nat Med* 2009; 15: 633-640 [PMID: 19465928 DOI: 10.1038/nm.1968]
- 31 Yaqub S, Henjum K, Mahic M, Jahnsen FL, Aandahl EM, Bjørnbeth BA, Taskén K. Regulatory T cells in colorectal cancer patients suppress anti-tumor immune activity in a COX-2 dependent manner. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 2008; 57: 813-821 [PMID: 17962941 DOI: 10.1007/s00262-007-0417-x]
- 32 Göbel C, Breitenbuecher F, Kalkavan H, Hähnel PS, Kasper S, Hoffarth S, Merches K, Schild H, Lang KS, Schuler M. Functional expression cloning identifies COX-2 as a suppressor of antigenspecific cancer immunity. *Cell Death Dis* 2014; **5**: e1568 [PMID: 25501829 DOI: 10.1038/cddis.2014.531]
- 33 Wang Q, Takei Y, Kobayashi O, Osada T, Watanabe S. Cyclooxygenase 2 modulates killing of cytotoxic T lymphocytes by colon cancer cells. *J Clin Biochem Nutr* 2009; 45: 163-170 [PMID: 19794924 DOI: 10.3164/jcbn.09-21]
- 34 Montrose DC, Nakanishi M, Murphy RC, Zarini S, McAleer JP, Vella AT, Rosenberg DW. The role of PGE2 in intestinal inflammation and tumorigenesis. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2014; 116-117: 26-36 [PMID: 25460828 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2014.10.002]
- 35 Nakanishi M, Montrose DC, Clark P, Nambiar PR, Belinsky GS, Claffey KP, Xu D, Rosenberg DW. Genetic deletion of mPGES-1 suppresses intestinal tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* 2008; 68: 3251-3259 [PMID: 18451151 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-07-6100]
- 36 Dey I, Lejeune M, Chadee K. Prostaglandin E2 receptor distribution and function in the gastrointestinal tract. Br J Pharmacol 2006; 149: 611-623 [PMID: 17016496 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.bjp.0706923]
- 37 Ishikawa TO, Oshima M, Herschman HR. Cox-2 deletion in myeloid and endothelial cells, but not in epithelial cells, exacerbates murine colitis. *Carcinogenesis* 2011; 32: 417-426 [PMID: 21156970 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgq268.]
- 38 Park JM, Kanaoka Y, Eguchi N, Aritake K, Grujic S, Materi AM, Buslon VS, Tippin BL, Kwong AM, Salido E, French SW, Urade Y, Lin HJ. Hematopoietic prostaglandin D synthase suppresses intestinal adenomas in ApcMin/+ mice. *Cancer Res* 2007; 67: 881-889 [PMID: 17283118 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-05-3767]
- 39 Yan M, Rerko RM, Platzer P, Dawson D, Willis J, Tong M, Lawrence E, Lutterbaugh J, Lu S, Willson JK, Luo G, Hensold J, Tai HH, Wilson K, Markowitz SD. 15-Hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase, a COX-2 oncogene antagonist, is a TGF-betainduced suppressor of human gastrointestinal cancers. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2004; **101**: 17468-17473 [PMID: 15574495 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0406142101]
- 40 Calon A, Espinet E, Palomo-Ponce S, Tauriello DV, Iglesias M, Céspedes MV, Sevillano M, Nadal C, Jung P, Zhang XH, Byrom D, Riera A, Rossell D, Mangues R, Massagué J, Sancho E, Batlle E. Dependency of colorectal cancer on a TGF-β-driven program in stromal cells for metastasis initiation. *Cancer Cell* 2012; 22: 571-584 [PMID: 23153532 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2012.08.013]
- 41 Algra AM, Rothwell PM. Effects of regular aspirin on longterm cancer incidence and metastasis: a systematic comparison of evidence from observational studies versus randomised trials. *Lancet Oncol* 2012; 13: 518-527 [PMID: 22440112 DOI: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(12)70112-2]
- 42 Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Elwin CE, Norrving B, Algra A, Warlow CP, Meade TW. Long-term effect of aspirin on colorectal cancer

incidence and mortality: 20-year follow-up of five randomised trials. *Lancet* 2010; **376**: 1741-1750 [PMID: 20970847 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61543-7]

- 43 Sostres C, Gargallo CJ, Lanas A. Interaction between Helicobacter pylori infection, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and/or lowdose aspirin use: old question new insights. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 9439-9450 [PMID: 25071338 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20. i28.9439]
- 44 Chan AT, Arber N, Burn J, Chia WK, Elwood P, Hull MA, Logan RF, Rothwell PM, Schrör K, Baron JA. Aspirin in the chemoprevention of colorectal neoplasia: an overview. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2012; **5**: 164-178 [PMID: 22084361 DOI: 10.1158/1940-6207.capr-11-0391]
- 45 Ng K, Meyerhardt JA, Chan AT, Sato K, Chan JA, Niedzwiecki D, Saltz LB, Mayer RJ, Benson AB, Schaefer PL, Whittom R, Hantel A, Goldberg RM, Venook AP, Ogino S, Giovannucci EL, Fuchs CS. Aspirin and COX-2 inhibitor use in patients with stage III colon cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2015; **107**: 345 [PMID: 25432409 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/dju345]
- 46 Ajuebor MN, Singh A, Wallace JL. Cyclooxygenase-2-derived prostaglandin D(2) is an early anti-inflammatory signal in experimental colitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2000; 279: G238-G244 [PMID: 10898767 DOI: 10.1016/ S0016-5085(00)85328-7]
- 47 Iwanaga K, Nakamura T, Maeda S, Aritake K, Hori M, Urade Y, Ozaki H, Murata T. Mast cell-derived prostaglandin D2 inhibits colitis and colitis-associated colon cancer in mice. *Cancer Res* 2014; 74: 3011-3019 [PMID: 24879565 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-13-2792]
- 48 Steele VE, Holmes CA, Hawk ET, Kopelovich L, Lubet RA, Crowell JA, Sigman CC, Kelloff GJ. Lipoxygenase inhibitors as potential cancer chemopreventives. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1999; 8: 467-483 [PMID: 10350444]
- 49 Schewe T, Halangk W, Hiebsch C, Rapoport SM. A lipoxygenase in rabbit reticulocytes which attacks phospholipids and intact mitochondria. *FEBS Lett* 1975; 60: 149-152 [PMID: 6318 DOI: 10.1016/0014-5793(75)80439-X]
- 50 Belkner J, Wiesner R, Kühn H, Lankin VZ. The oxygenation of cholesterol esters by the reticulocyte lipoxygenase. *FEBS Lett* 1991; 279: 110-114 [PMID: 1899834 DOI: 10.1016/0014-5793(91))80263-3]
- 51 Rådmark O, Samuelsson B. 5-Lipoxygenase: mechanisms of regulation. J Lipid Res 2009; 50 Suppl: S40-S45 [PMID: 18987389 DOI: 10.1194/jlr.R800062-JLR200]
- 52 Savari S, Vinnakota K, Zhang Y, Sjölander A. Cysteinyl leukotrienes and their receptors: bridging inflammation and colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 968-977 [PMID: 24574769 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i4.968]
- 53 Rådmark O, Werz O, Steinhilber D, Samuelsson B. 5-Lipoxygenase, a key enzyme for leukotriene biosynthesis in health and disease. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2015; 1851: 331-339 [PMID: 25152163 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2014.08.012]
- 54 Peters-Golden M. Molecular mechanisms of leukotriene synthesis: the changing paradigm. *Clin Exp Allergy* 1998; 28: 1059-1065 [PMID: 9761008 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.1998.00333.x]
- 55 Sharma JN, Mohammed LA. The role of leukotrienes in the pathophysiology of inflammatory disorders: is there a case for revisiting leukotrienes as therapeutic targets? *Inflammopharmacology* 2006; 14: 10-16 [PMID: 16835707 DOI: 10.1007/s10787-006-1496-6]
- 56 Brock TG, Peters-Golden M. Activation and regulation of cellular eicosanoid biosynthesis. *ScientificWorldJournal* 2007; 7: 1273-1284 [PMID: 17767350 DOI: 10.1100/tsw.2007.180]
- 57 Melstrom LG, Bentrem DJ, Salabat MR, Kennedy TJ, Ding XZ, Strouch M, Rao SM, Witt RC, Ternent CA, Talamonti MS, Bell RH, Adrian TA. Overexpression of 5-lipoxygenase in colon polyps and cancer and the effect of 5-LOX inhibitors in vitro and in a murine model. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008; 14: 6525-6530 [PMID: 18927292 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-4631]
- 58 Cheon EC, Khazaie K, Khan MW, Strouch MJ, Krantz SB,

Phillips J, Blatner NR, Hix LM, Zhang M, Dennis KL, Salabat MR, Heiferman M, Grippo PJ, Munshi HG, Gounaris E, Bentrem DJ. Mast cell 5-lipoxygenase activity promotes intestinal polyposis in APCDelta468 mice. *Cancer Res* 2011; **71**: 1627-1636 [PMID: 21216893 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1923]

- 59 Gounaris E, Heiferman MJ, Heiferman JR, Shrivastav M, Vitello D, Blatner NR, Knab LM, Phillips JD, Cheon EC, Grippo PJ, Khazaie K, Munshi HG, Bentrem DJ. Zileuton, 5-lipoxygenase inhibitor, acts as a chemopreventive agent in intestinal polyposis, by modulating polyp and systemic inflammation. *PLoS One* 2015; **10**: e0121402 [PMID: 25747113 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0121402]
- 60 Soumaoro LT, Iida S, Uetake H, Ishiguro M, Takagi Y, Higuchi T, Yasuno M, Enomoto M, Sugihara K. Expression of 5-lipoxygenase in human colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2006; 12: 6355-6360 [PMID: 17072961 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i39.6355]
- 61 Klampfl T, Bogner E, Bednar W, Mager L, Massudom D, Kalny I, Heinzle C, Berger W, Stättner S, Karner J, Klimpfinger M, Fürstenberger G, Krieg P, Marian B. Up-regulation of 12(S)-lipoxygenase induces a migratory phenotype in colorectal cancer cells. *Exp Cell Res* 2012; **318**: 768-778 [PMID: 22237009 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2011.12.017]
- 62 Prasad VV, Kolli P, Moganti D. Association of a functional polymorphism (Gln261Arg) in 12-lipoxygenase with breast cancer. *Exp Ther Med* 2011; 2: 317-323 [PMID: 22977504 DOI: 10.3892/ etm.2011.209]
- 63 Prasad VV, Padma K. Non-synonymous polymorphism (Gln261Arg) of 12-lipoxygenase in colorectal and thyroid cancers. *Fam Cancer* 2012; 11: 615-621 [PMID: 22864639 DOI: 10.1007/ s10689-012-9559-x]
- 64 Shan D, Shen K, Zhu J, Feng M, Wu Y, Wan C, Shen Y, Xu L. The polymorphism (Gln261Arg) of 12-lipoxygenase and cancer risk: a meta-analysis. *Int J Clin Exp Med* 2015; 8: 488-495 [PMID: 25785021]
- 65 de Carvalho DD, Sadok A, Bourgarel-Rey V, Gattacceca F, Penel C, Lehmann M, Kovacic H. Nox1 downstream of 12-lipoxygenase controls cell proliferation but not cell spreading of colon cancer cells. *Int J Cancer* 2008; 122: 1757-1764 [PMID: 18076063 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.23300]
- 66 Kuhn H, Walther M, Kuban RJ. Mammalian arachidonate 15-lipoxygenases structure, function, and biological implications. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2002; 68-69: 263-290 [PMID: 12432923 DOI: 10.1016/s0090-6980(02)00035-7]
- 67 Shureiqi I, Wu Y, Chen D, Yang XL, Guan B, Morris JS, Yang P, Newman RA, Broaddus R, Hamilton SR, Lynch P, Levin B, Fischer SM, Lippman SM. The critical role of 15-lipoxygenase-1 in colorectal epithelial cell terminal differentiation and tumorigenesis. *Cancer Res* 2005; 65: 11486-11492 [PMID: 16357157 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-2180]
- 68 Moussalli MJ, Wu Y, Zuo X, Yang XL, Wistuba II, Raso MG, Morris JS, Bowser JL, Minna JD, Lotan R, Shureiqi I. Mechanistic contribution of ubiquitous 15-lipoxygenase-1 expression loss in cancer cells to terminal cell differentiation evasion. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2011; 4: 1961-1972 [PMID: 21881028 DOI: 10.1158/1940-6207.CAPR-10-0280]
- 69 Zuo X, Morris JS, Broaddus R, Shureiqi I. 15-LOX-1 transcription suppression through the NuRD complex in colon cancer cells. *Oncogene* 2009; 28: 1496-1505 [PMID: 19198625 DOI: 10.1038/ onc.2008.494]
- 70 Liu C, Xu D, Sjöberg J, Forsell P, Björkholm M, Claesson HE. Transcriptional regulation of 15-lipoxygenase expression by promoter methylation. *Exp Cell Res* 2004; 297: 61-67 [PMID: 15194425 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2004.02.014]
- Zuo X, Shen L, Issa JP, Moy O, Morris JS, Lippman SM, Shureiqi I. 15-Lipoxygenase-1 transcriptional silencing by DNA methyltransferase-1 independently of DNA methylation. *FASEB J* 2008; 22: 1981-1992 [PMID: 18198215 DOI: 10.1096/ fj.07-098301]
- 72 **Shankaranarayanan P**, Chaitidis P, Kühn H, Nigam S. Acetylation by histone acetyltransferase CREB-binding protein/

WJG www.wjgnet.com

p300 of STAT6 is required for transcriptional activation of the 15-lipoxygenase-1 gene. *J Biol Chem* 2001; **276**: 42753-42760 [PMID: 11509556 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M102626200]

- 73 Zuo X, Peng Z, Wu Y, Moussalli MJ, Yang XL, Wang Y, Parker-Thornburg J, Morris JS, Broaddus RR, Fischer SM, Shureiqi I. Effects of gut-targeted 15-LOX-1 transgene expression on colonic tumorigenesis in mice. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2012; **104**: 709-716 [PMID: 22472308 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/djs187]
- Shureiqi I, Chen D, Day RS, Zuo X, Hochman FL, Ross WA, Cole RA, Moy O, Morris JS, Xiao L, Newman RA, Yang P, Lippman SM. Profiling lipoxygenase metabolism in specific steps of colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cancer Prev Res (Phila)* 2010; 3: 829-838 [PMID: 20570882 DOI: 10.1158/1940-6207. CAPR-09-0110]
- 75 Cimen I, Astarci E, Banerjee S. 15-lipoxygenase-1 exerts its tumor suppressive role by inhibiting nuclear factor-kappa B via activation of PPAR gamma. *J Cell Biochem* 2011; **112**: 2490-2501 [PMID: 21544861 DOI: 10.1002/jcb.23174]
- 76 Hoesel B, Schmid JA. The complexity of NF-κB signaling in inflammation and cancer. *Mol Cancer* 2013; **12**: 86 [PMID: 23915189 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-12-86]
- 77 Mangino MJ, Brounts L, Harms B, Heise C. Lipoxin biosynthesis in inflammatory bowel disease. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2006; **79**: 84-92 [PMID: 16516812 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins. 2005.10.004]
- 78 Chen GG, Xu H, Lee JF, Subramaniam M, Leung KL, Wang SH, Chan UP, Spelsberg TC. 15-hydroxy-eicosatetraenoic acid arrests growth of colorectal cancer cells via a peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor gamma-dependent pathway. *Int J Cancer* 2003; 107: 837-843 [PMID: 14566836 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.11447]
- 79 Eberhart CE, Coffey RJ, Radhika A, Giardiello FM, Ferrenbach S, DuBois RN. Up-regulation of cyclooxygenase 2 gene expression in human colorectal adenomas and adenocarcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 1994; 107: 1183-1188 [PMID: 7926468]
- 80 Tsujii M, DuBois RN. Alterations in cellular adhesion and apoptosis in epithelial cells overexpressing prostaglandin endoperoxide synthase 2. *Cell* 1995; 83: 493-501 [PMID: 8521479 DOI: 10.1016/0092-8674(95)90127-2]
- 81 Sheng H, Shao J, Morrow JD, Beauchamp RD, DuBois RN. Modulation of apoptosis and Bcl-2 expression by prostaglandin E2 in human colon cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 1998; 58: 362-366 [PMID: 9443418]
- 82 Sheng H, Shao J, Washington MK, DuBois RN. Prostaglandin E2 increases growth and motility of colorectal carcinoma cells. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 18075-18081 [PMID: 11278548 DOI: 10.1074/ jbc.M009689200]
- 83 Oshima M, Dinchuk JE, Kargman SL, Oshima H, Hancock B, Kwong E, Trzaskos JM, Evans JF, Taketo MM. Suppression of intestinal polyposis in Apc delta716 knockout mice by inhibition of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2). *Cell* 1996; 87: 803-809 [PMID: 8945508 DOI: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81988-1]
- 84 Rigau J, Piqué JM, Rubio E, Planas R, Tarrech JM, Bordas JM. Effects of long-term sulindac therapy on colonic polyposis. *Ann Intern Med* 1991; 115: 952-954 [PMID: 1659272 DOI: 10.7326/00 03-4819-115-12-952]
- 85 Thun MJ, Henley SJ, Patrono C. Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs as anticancer agents: mechanistic, pharmacologic, and clinical issues. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2002; **94**: 252-266 [PMID: 11854387 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/94.4.252]
- 86 Han JA, Kim JI, Ongusaha PP, Hwang DH, Ballou LR, Mahale A, Aaronson SA, Lee SW. P53-mediated induction of Cox-2 counteracts p53- or genotoxic stress-induced apoptosis. *EMBO J* 2002; 21: 5635-5644 [PMID: 12411481 DOI: 10.1093/emboj/ cdf591]
- 87 Zhang L, Yu J, Park BH, Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B. Role of BAX in the apoptotic response to anticancer agents. *Science* 2000; 290: 989-992 [PMID: 11062132 DOI: 10.1126/science.290.5493.989]
- 88 Greenhough A, Wallam CA, Hicks DJ, Moorghen M, Williams AC, Paraskeva C. The proapoptotic BH3-only protein Bim is downregulated in a subset of colorectal cancers and is repressed

by antiapoptotic COX-2/PGE(2) signalling in colorectal adenoma cells. *Oncogene* 2010; **29**: 3398-3410 [PMID: 20348947 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2010.94]

- 89 Kawamori T, Uchiya N, Sugimura T, Wakabayashi K. Enhancement of colon carcinogenesis by prostaglandin E2 administration. *Carcinogenesis* 2003; 24: 985-990 [PMID: 12771044 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgg033]
- 90 Cohen BD, Baker DA, Soderstrom C, Tkalcevic G, Rossi AM, Miller PE, Tengowski MW, Wang F, Gualberto A, Beebe JS, Moyer JD. Combination therapy enhances the inhibition of tumor growth with the fully human anti-type 1 insulin-like growth factor receptor monoclonal antibody CP-751,871. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005; **11**: 2063-2073 [PMID: 15756033 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-04-1070]
- 91 Pai R, Soreghan B, Szabo IL, Pavelka M, Baatar D, Tarnawski AS. Prostaglandin E2 transactivates EGF receptor: a novel mechanism for promoting colon cancer growth and gastrointestinal hypertrophy. *Nat Med* 2002; 8: 289-293 [PMID: 11875501 DOI: 10.1038/nm0302-289]
- 92 Limasale YD, Tezcaner A, Özen C, Keskin D, Banerjee S. Epidermal growth factor receptor-targeted immunoliposomes for delivery of celecoxib to cancer cells. *Int J Pharm* 2015; 479: 364-373 [PMID: 25595386 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijpharm.2015.01.016]
- 93 Roberts HR, Smartt HJ, Greenhough A, Moore AE, Williams AC, Paraskeva C. Colon tumour cells increase PGE(2) by regulating COX-2 and 15-PGDH to promote survival during the microenvironmental stress of glucose deprivation. *Carcinogenesis* 2011; **32**: 1741-1747 [PMID: 21926111 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgr210]
- 94 Castellone MD, Teramoto H, Williams BO, Druey KM, Gutkind JS. Prostaglandin E2 promotes colon cancer cell growth through a Gs-axin-beta-catenin signaling axis. *Science* 2005; **310**: 1504-1510 [PMID: 16293724 DOI: 10.1126/science.1116221]
- 95 Cherukuri DP, Chen XB, Goulet AC, Young RN, Han Y, Heimark RL, Regan JW, Meuillet E, Nelson MA. The EP4 receptor antagonist, L-161,982, blocks prostaglandin E2-induced signal transduction and cell proliferation in HCA-7 colon cancer cells. *Exp Cell Res* 2007; **313**: 2969-2979 [PMID: 17631291 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2007.06.004]
- 96 Park SW, Kim HS, Choi MS, Jeong WJ, Heo DS, Kim KH, Sung MW. The effects of the stromal cell-derived cyclooxygenase-2 metabolite prostaglandin E2 on the proliferation of colon cancer cells. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2011; **336**: 516-523 [PMID: 21062968 DOI: 10.1124/jpet.110.173278]
- 97 Chen GG, Lee JF, Wang SH, Chan UP, Ip PC, Lau WY. Apoptosis induced by activation of peroxisome-proliferator activated receptor-gamma is associated with Bcl-2 and NF-kappaB in human colon cancer. *Life Sci* 2002; **70**: 2631-2646 [PMID: 12269390 DOI: 10.1016/S0024-3205(02)01510-2]
- 98 Lin MS, Chen WC, Bai X, Wang YD. Activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma inhibits cell growth via apoptosis and arrest of the cell cycle in human colorectal cancer. *J Dig Dis* 2007; 8: 82-88 [PMID: 17532820 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1443-9573.2007.00290.x]
- 99 Shimada T, Kojima K, Yoshiura K, Hiraishi H, Terano A. Characteristics of the peroxisome proliferator activated receptor gamma (PPARgamma) ligand induced apoptosis in colon cancer cells. *Gut* 2002; **50**: 658-664 [PMID: 11950812 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.50.5.658]
- 100 Koyama M, Izutani Y, Goda AE, Matsui TA, Horinaka M, Tomosugi M, Fujiwara J, Nakamura Y, Wakada M, Yogosawa S, Sowa Y, Sakai T. Histone deacetylase inhibitors and 15-deoxy-Delta12,14-prostaglandin J2 synergistically induce apoptosis. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010; 16: 2320-2332 [PMID: 20371690 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-2301]
- 101 Shin SW, Seo CY, Han H, Han JY, Jeong JS, Kwak JY, Park JI. 15d-PGJ2 induces apoptosis by reactive oxygen species-mediated inactivation of Akt in leukemia and colorectal cancer cells and shows in vivo antitumor activity. *Clin Cancer Res* 2009; 15: 5414-5425 [PMID: 19690198 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.
CCR-08-3101]

- 102 Wasilewicz MP, Kołodziej B, Bojułko T, Kaczmarczyk M, Sulzyc-Bielicka V, Bielicki D, Ciepiela K. Overexpression of 5-lipoxygenase in sporadic colonic adenomas and a possible new aspect of colon carcinogenesis. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2010; 25: 1079-1085 [PMID: 20549218 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-010-0980-z]
- 103 Ihara A, Wada K, Yoneda M, Fujisawa N, Takahashi H, Nakajima A. Blockade of leukotriene B4 signaling pathway induces apoptosis and suppresses cell proliferation in colon cancer. J Pharmacol Sci 2007; 103: 24-32 [PMID: 17220595 DOI: 10.1254/jphs.FP0060651]
- 104 Ohd JF, Wikström K, Sjölander A. Leukotrienes induce cellsurvival signaling in intestinal epithelial cells. *Gastroenterology* 2000; 119: 1007-1018 [PMID: 11040187 DOI: 10.1053/ gast.2000.18141]
- 105 Ohd JF, Nielsen CK, Campbell J, Landberg G, Löfberg H, Sjölander A. Expression of the leukotriene D4 receptor CysLT1, COX-2, and other cell survival factors in colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 2003; **124**: 57-70 [PMID: 12512030 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2003.50011]
- 106 Romano M, Claria J. Cyclooxygenase-2 and 5-lipoxygenase converging functions on cell proliferation and tumor angiogenesis: implications for cancer therapy. *FASEB J* 2003; 17: 1986-1995 [PMID: 14597668 DOI: 10.1096/fj.03-0053rev]
- 107 Byrum RS, Goulet JL, Griffiths RJ, Koller BH. Role of the 5-lipoxygenase-activating protein (FLAP) in murine acute inflammatory responses. *J Exp Med* 1997; 185: 1065-1075 [PMID: 9091580 DOI: 10.1084/jem.185.6.1065]
- 108 Peters-Golden M, Bailie M, Marshall T, Wilke C, Phan SH, Toews GB, Moore BB. Protection from pulmonary fibrosis in leukotrienedeficient mice. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2002; 165: 229-235 [PMID: 11790660 DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm.165.2.2104050]
- 109 Gavett SH, Madison SL, Chulada PC, Scarborough PE, Qu W, Boyle JE, Tiano HF, Lee CA, Langenbach R, Roggli VL, Zeldin DC. Allergic lung responses are increased in prostaglandin H synthase-deficient mice. *J Clin Invest* 1999; 104: 721-732 [PMID: 10491407 DOI: 10.1172/jci6890]
- 110 Li N, Sood S, Wang S, Fang M, Wang P, Sun Z, Yang CS, Chen X. Overexpression of 5-lipoxygenase and cyclooxygenase 2 in hamster and human oral cancer and chemopreventive effects of zileuton and celecoxib. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005; **11**: 2089-2096 [PMID: 15756036 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-1684]
- 111 Tavolari S, Bonafè M, Marini M, Ferreri C, Bartolini G, Brighenti E, Manara S, Tomasi V, Laufer S, Guarnieri T. Licofelone, a dual COX/5-LOX inhibitor, induces apoptosis in HCA-7 colon cancer cells through the mitochondrial pathway independently from its ability to affect the arachidonic acid cascade. *Carcinogenesis* 2008; 29: 371-380 [PMID: 18033773 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgm265]
- 112 Cianchi F, Cortesini C, Magnelli L, Fanti E, Papucci L, Schiavone N, Messerini L, Vannacci A, Capaccioli S, Perna F, Lulli M, Fabbroni V, Perigli G, Bechi P, Masini E. Inhibition of 5-lipoxygenase by MK886 augments the antitumor activity of celecoxib in human colon cancer cells. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2006; **5**: 2716-2726 [PMID: 17121918 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-06-0318]
- 113 Bhattacharya S, Mathew G, Jayne DG, Pelengaris S, Khan M. 15-lipoxygenase-1 in colorectal cancer: a review. *Tumour Biol* 2009; 30: 185-199 [PMID: 19752603 DOI: 10.1159/000236864]
- 114 Kamitani H, Geller M, Eling T. Expression of 15-lipoxygenase by human colorectal carcinoma Caco-2 cells during apoptosis and cell differentiation. *J Biol Chem* 1998; 273: 21569-21577 [PMID: 9705287 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.273.34.21569]
- 115 Yoshinaga M, Buchanan FG, DuBois RN. 15-LOX-1 inhibits p21 (Cip/WAF 1) expression by enhancing MEK-ERK 1/2 signaling in colon carcinoma cells. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2004; 73: 111-122 [PMID: 15165036 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins.200 4.01.001]
- 116 Shureiqi I, Wojno KJ, Poore JA, Reddy RG, Moussalli MJ, Spindler SA, Greenson JK, Normolle D, Hasan AA, Lawrence TS, Brenner DE. Decreased 13-S-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid levels and 15-lipoxygenase-1 expression in human colon cancers.

Carcinogenesis 1999; **20**: 1985-1995 [PMID: 10506115 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/20.10.1985]

- 117 Cimen I, Tunçay S, Banerjee S. 15-Lipoxygenase-1 expression suppresses the invasive properties of colorectal carcinoma cell lines HCT-116 and HT-29. *Cancer Sci* 2009; 100: 2283-2291 [PMID: 19775287 DOI: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2009.01313.x]
- 118 Yuri M, Sasahira T, Nakai K, Ishimaru S, Ohmori H, Kuniyasu H. Reversal of expression of 15-lipoxygenase-1 to cyclooxygenase-2 is associated with development of colonic cancer. *Histopathology* 2007; 51: 520-527 [PMID: 17711445 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2559.2007.02799. x]
- 119 Zuo X, Shureiqi I. Eicosanoid profiling in colon cancer: emergence of a pattern. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2013; 104-105: 139-143 [PMID: 22960430 DOI: 10.1016/j.prostaglandins.2012.08 .004]
- 120 Karin M, Greten FR. NF-kappaB: linking inflammation and immunity to cancer development and progression. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2005; 5: 749-759 [PMID: 16175180 DOI: 10.1038/ nri1703]
- 121 Tyagi S, Gupta P, Saini AS, Kaushal C, Sharma S. The peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor: A family of nuclear receptors role in various diseases. *J Adv Pharm Technol Res* 2011; 2: 236-240 [PMID: 22247890 DOI: 10.4103/2231-4040.90879]
- 122 Sarraf P, Mueller E, Smith WM, Wright HM, Kum JB, Aaltonen LA, de la Chapelle A, Spiegelman BM, Eng C. Loss-of-function mutations in PPAR gamma associated with human colon cancer. *Mol Cell* 1999; **3**: 799-804 [PMID: 10394368 DOI: 10.1016/S1097-2765(01)80012-5]
- 123 Ikezoe T, Miller CW, Kawano S, Heaney A, Williamson EA, Hisatake J, Green E, Hofmann W, Taguchi H, Koeffler HP. Mutational analysis of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma gene in human malignancies. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 5307-5310 [PMID: 11431375]
- 124 Tanaka T, Kohno H, Yoshitani S, Takashima S, Okumura A, Murakami A, Hosokawa M. Ligands for peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptors alpha and gamma inhibit chemically induced colitis and formation of aberrant crypt foci in rats. *Cancer Res* 2001; 61: 2424-2428 [PMID: 11289109]
- 125 Chen ZY, Tseng CC. 15-deoxy-Delta12,14 prostaglandin J2 up-regulates Kruppel-like factor 4 expression independently of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma by activating the mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase/extracellular signalregulated kinase signal transduction pathway in HT-29 colon cancer cells. *Mol Pharmacol* 2005; **68**: 1203-1213 [PMID: 16077033 DOI: 10.1124/mol.105.014944]
- 126 Toaldo C, Pizzimenti S, Cerbone A, Pettazzoni P, Menegatti E, Daniela B, Minelli R, Giglioni B, Dianzani MU, Ferretti C, Barrera G. PPARgamma ligands inhibit telomerase activity and hTERT expression through modulation of the Myc/Mad/Max network in colon cancer cells. *J Cell Mol Med* 2010; 14: 1347-1357 [PMID: 19912441 DOI: 10.1111/j.1582-4934.2009.00966.x]
- 127 Nagy L, Tontonoz P, Alvarez JG, Chen H, Evans RM. Oxidized LDL regulates macrophage gene expression through ligand activation of PPARgamma. *Cell* 1998; **93**: 229-240 [PMID: 9568715 DOI: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)81574-3]
- 128 Zuo X, Wu Y, Morris JS, Stimmel JB, Leesnitzer LM, Fischer SM, Lippman SM, Shureiqi I. Oxidative metabolism of linoleic acid modulates PPAR-beta/delta suppression of PPAR-gamma activity. *Oncogene* 2006; 25: 1225-1241 [PMID: 16288226 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.onc.1209160]
- 129 Sasaki T, Fujii K, Yoshida K, Shimura H, Sasahira T, Ohmori H, Kuniyasu H. Peritoneal metastasis inhibition by linoleic acid with activation of PPARgamma in human gastrointestinal cancer cells. *Virchows Arch* 2006; 448: 422-427 [PMID: 16362414 DOI: 10.1007/s00428-005-0110-4]
- 130 Natarajan C, Bright JJ. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptorgamma agonists inhibit experimental allergic encephalomyelitis by blocking IL-12 production, IL-12 signaling and Th1 differentiation. *Genes Immun* 2002; **3**: 59-70 [PMID: 11960303 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.gene.6363832]

- 131 Dubuquoy L, Rousseaux C, Thuru X, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Romano O, Chavatte P, Chamaillard M, Desreumaux P. PPARgamma as a new therapeutic target in inflammatory bowel diseases. *Gut* 2006; 55: 1341-1349 [PMID: 16905700 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2006.093484]
- 132 Shureiqi I, Jiang W, Zuo X, Wu Y, Stimmel JB, Leesnitzer LM, Morris JS, Fan HZ, Fischer SM, Lippman SM. The 15-lipoxygenase-1 product 13-S-hydroxyoctadecadienoic acid down-regulates PPAR-delta to induce apoptosis in colorectal cancer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2003; 100: 9968-9973 [PMID: 12909723 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1631086100]
- 133 Zhong H, Wang R, Kelavkar U, Wang CY, Simons J. Enzyme 15-lipoxygenase 1 promotes hypoxia-inducible factor 1α turnover and reduces vascular endothelial growth factor expression: implications for angiogenesis. *Cancer Med* 2014; **3**: 514-525 [PMID: 24668884 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.227]
- 134 Mao F, Xu M, Zuo X, Yu J, Xu W, Moussalli MJ, Elias E, Li HS, Watowich SS, Shureiqi I. 15-Lipoxygenase-1 suppression of colitis-associated colon cancer through inhibition of the IL-6/ STAT3 signaling pathway. *FASEB J* 2015; 29: 2359-2370 [PMID: 25713055 DOI: 10.1096/fj.14-264515]
- 135 Gupta RA, Wang D, Katkuri S, Wang H, Dey SK, DuBois RN. Activation of nuclear hormone receptor peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-delta accelerates intestinal adenoma growth. *Nat Med* 2004; 10: 245-247 [PMID: 14758356 DOI: 10.1038/nm993]
- 136 Gupta RA, Tan J, Krause WF, Geraci MW, Willson TM, Dey SK, DuBois RN. Prostacyclin-mediated activation of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor delta in colorectal cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2000; 97: 13275-13280 [PMID: 11087869 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.97.24.13275]
- 137 Takayama O, Yamamoto H, Damdinsuren B, Sugita Y, Ngan CY, Xu X, Tsujino T, Takemasa I, Ikeda M, Sekimoto M, Matsuura N, Monden M. Expression of PPARdelta in multistage carcinogenesis of the colorectum: implications of malignant cancer morphology. *Br J Cancer* 2006; **95**: 889-895 [PMID: 16969348 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.bjc.6603343]
- 138 Wu KK, Liou JY. Cyclooxygenase inhibitors induce colon cancer cell apoptosis Via PPARdelta --& gt; 14-3-3epsilon pathway. *Methods Mol Biol* 2009; **512**: 295-307 [PMID: 19347284 DOI: 10.1007/978-1-60327-530-9_16]
- 139 Cutler NS, Graves-Deal R, LaFleur BJ, Gao Z, Boman BM, Whitehead RH, Terry E, Morrow JD, Coffey RJ. Stromal production of prostacyclin confers an antiapoptotic effect to colonic epithelial cells. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 1748-1751 [PMID: 12702555]
- 140 Jeong E, Koo JE, Yeon SH, Kwak MK, Hwang DH, Lee JY. PPAR& deficiency disrupts hypoxia-mediated tumorigenic potential of colon cancer cells. *Mol Carcinog* 2014; **53**: 926-937 [PMID: 24610641 DOI: 10.1002/mc.22144]
- 141 Davies RJ, Miller R, Coleman N. Colorectal cancer screening: prospects for molecular stool analysis. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2005; 5: 199-209 [PMID: 15738983 DOI: 10.1038/nrc1569]
- 142 Lurje G, Zhang W, Lenz HJ. Molecular prognostic markers in locally advanced colon cancer. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* 2007; 6: 683-690 [PMID: 18039421 DOI: 10.3816/CCC.2007.n.037]
- 143 Dubois RN. Role of inflammation and inflammatory mediators in colorectal cancer. *Trans Am Clin Climatol Assoc* 2014; 125: 358-72; discussion 372-3 [PMID: 25125751]
- 144 Usman MW, Luo F, Cheng H, Zhao JJ, Liu P. Chemopreventive effects of aspirin at a glance. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2015; 1855: 254-263 [PMID: 25842298 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbcan.2015.03.007]
- 145 Rothwell PM, Wilson M, Price JF, Belch JF, Meade TW, Mehta Z. Effect of daily aspirin on risk of cancer metastasis: a study of incident cancers during randomised controlled trials. *Lancet* 2012; **379**: 1591-1601 [PMID: 22440947 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(12)60209-8]
- 146 Greenhough A, Smartt HJ, Moore AE, Roberts HR, Williams AC, Paraskeva C, Kaidi A. The COX-2/PGE2 pathway: key roles in the hallmarks of cancer and adaptation to the tumour microenvironment. *Carcinogenesis* 2009; **30**: 377-386 [PMID: 19136477 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgp014]

- 147 Cianchi F, Cortesini C, Bechi P, Fantappiè O, Messerini L, Vannacci A, Sardi I, Baroni G, Boddi V, Mazzanti R, Masini E. Upregulation of cyclooxygenase 2 gene expression correlates with tumor angiogenesis in human colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2001; 121: 1339-1347 [PMID: 11729113 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2001.29691]
- 148 Wu WK, Sung JJ, Lee CW, Yu J, Cho CH. Cyclooxygenase-2 in tumorigenesis of gastrointestinal cancers: an update on the molecular mechanisms. *Cancer Lett* 2010; 295: 7-16 [PMID: 20381235 DOI: 10.1016/j.canlet.2010.03.015]
- 149 Radinsky R. Modulation of tumor cell gene expression and phenotype by the organ-specific metastatic environment. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 1995; 14: 323-338 [PMID: 8821093 DOI: 10.1007/ BF00690601]
- 150 Buchanan FG, Wang D, Bargiacchi F, DuBois RN. Prostaglandin E2 regulates cell migration via the intracellular activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor. *J Biol Chem* 2003; 278: 35451-35457 [PMID: 12824187 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M302474200]
- 151 Buchanan FG, Gorden DL, Matta P, Shi Q, Matrisian LM, DuBois RN. Role of beta-arrestin 1 in the metastatic progression of colorectal cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2006; **103**: 1492-1497 [PMID: 16432186 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.0510562103]
- 152 Pai R, Nakamura T, Moon WS, Tarnawski AS. Prostaglandins promote colon cancer cell invasion; signaling by cross-talk between two distinct growth factor receptors. *FASEB J* 2003; 17: 1640-1647 [PMID: 12958170 DOI: 10.1096/fj.02-1011com]
- 153 Fujino H, Toyomura K, Chen XB, Regan JW, Murayama T. Prostaglandin E₂ regulates cellular migration via induction of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1 in HCA-7 human colon cancer cells. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2011; 81: 379-387 [PMID: 21070749 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2010.11.001]
- 154 Hsu HH, Hu WS, Lin YM, Kuo WW, Chen LM, Chen WK, Hwang JM, Tsai FJ, Liu CJ, Huang CY. JNK suppression is essential for 17β-Estradiol inhibits prostaglandin E2-Induced uPA and MMP-9 expressions and cell migration in human LoVo colon cancer cells. *J Biomed Sci* 2011; **18**: 61 [PMID: 21859479 DOI: 10.1186/1423-0127-18-61]
- 155 Daneker GW, Lund SA, Caughman SW, Staley CA, Wood WC. Anti-metastatic prostacyclins inhibit the adhesion of colon carcinoma to endothelial cells by blocking E-selectin expression. *Clin Exp Metastasis* 1996; 14: 230-238 [PMID: 8674277 DOI: 10.1007/BF00053896]
- 156 Cathcart MC, Lysaght J, Pidgeon GP. Eicosanoid signalling pathways in the development and progression of colorectal cancer: novel approaches for prevention/intervention. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2011; **30**: 363-385 [PMID: 22134655 DOI: 10.1007/s10555-011-9324-x]
- 157 Koontongkaew S, Monthanapisut P, Saensuk T. Inhibition of arachidonic acid metabolism decreases tumor cell invasion and matrix metalloproteinase expression. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* 2010; 93: 100-108 [PMID: 20654727 DOI: 10.1016/j.prost aglandins.2010.07.002]
- 158 Hennig R, Kehl T, Noor S, Ding XZ, Rao SM, Bergmann F, Fürstenberger G, Büchler MW, Friess H, Krieg P, Adrian TE. 15-lipoxygenase-1 production is lost in pancreatic cancer and overexpression of the gene inhibits tumor cell growth. *Neoplasia* 2007; 9: 917-926 [PMID: 18030360 DOI: 10.1593/neo.07565]
- 159 Wu Y, Mao F, Zuo X, Moussalli MJ, Elias E, Xu W, Shureiqi I. 15-LOX-1 suppression of hypoxia-induced metastatic phenotype and HIF-1α expression in human colon cancer cells. *Cancer Med* 2014; **3**: 472-484 [PMID: 24634093 DOI: 10.1002/cam4.222]
- 160 Ziyad S, Iruela-Arispe ML. Molecular mechanisms of tumor angiogenesis. *Genes Cancer* 2011; 2: 1085-1096 [PMID: 22866200 DOI: 10.1177/1947601911432334]
- 161 Kliche S, Waltenberger J. VEGF receptor signaling and endothelial function. *IUBMB Life* 2001; **52**: 61-66 [PMID: 11795595 DOI: 10.1080/15216540252774784]
- 162 Brown NS, Streeter EH, Jones A, Harris AL, Bicknell R. Cooperative stimulation of vascular endothelial growth factor expression by hypoxia and reactive oxygen species: the effect of targeting vascular endothelial growth factor and oxidative stress



in an orthotopic xenograft model of bladder carcinoma. *Br J Cancer* 2005; **92**: 1696-1701 [PMID: 15841086 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.bjc.6602522]

- 163 Fukuda R, Hirota K, Fan F, Jung YD, Ellis LM, Semenza GL. Insulin-like growth factor 1 induces hypoxia-inducible factor 1-mediated vascular endothelial growth factor expression, which is dependent on MAP kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase signaling in colon cancer cells. J Biol Chem 2002; 277: 38205-38211 [PMID: 12149254 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M203781200]
- 164 Cohen T, Nahari D, Cerem LW, Neufeld G, Levi BZ. Interleukin 6 induces the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor. J Biol Chem 1996; 271: 736-741 [PMID: 8557680 DOI: 10.1074/ jbc.271.2.736]
- 165 Fukuda R, Kelly B, Semenza GL. Vascular endothelial growth factor gene expression in colon cancer cells exposed to prostaglandin E2 is mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 2330-2334 [PMID: 12727858]
- 166 Jurek D, Udilova N, Jozkowicz A, Nohl H, Marian B, Schulte-Hermann R. Dietary lipid hydroperoxides induce expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in human colorectal tumor cells. *FASEB J* 2005; **19**: 97-99 [PMID: 15522906 DOI: 10.1096/fi.04-2111fie]
- 167 Ko HM, Seo KH, Han SJ, Ahn KY, Choi IH, Koh GY, Lee HK, Ra MS, Im SY. Nuclear factor kappaB dependency of plateletactivating factor-induced angiogenesis. *Cancer Res* 2002; 62: 1809-1814 [PMID: 11912159]
- 168 Mezentsev A, Seta F, Dunn MW, Ono N, Falck JR, Laniado-Schwartzman M. Eicosanoid regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor expression and angiogenesis in microvessel endothelial cells. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 18670-18676 [PMID: 11901160 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M201143200]
- 169 Tsujii M, Kawano S, Tsuji S, Sawaoka H, Hori M, DuBois RN. Cyclooxygenase regulates angiogenesis induced by colon cancer cells. *Cell* 1998; 93: 705-716 [PMID: 9630216 DOI: 10.1016/ S0092-8674(00)81433-6]
- 170 Ochs AM, Wong L, Kakani V, Neerukonda S, Gorske J, Rao A, Riggs M, Ward H, Keville L. Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and HER2/neu in stage II colon cancer and correlation with survival. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* 2004; **4**: 262-267 [PMID: 15555209 DOI: 10.3816/CCC.2004.n.025]
- 171 Buchanan FG, DuBois RN. Connecting COX-2 and Wnt in cancer. *Cancer Cell* 2006; 9: 6-8 [PMID: 16413466 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ccr.2005.12.029]
- 172 Shao J, Jung C, Liu C, Sheng H. Prostaglandin E2 Stimulates the beta-catenin/T cell factor-dependent transcription in colon cancer. *J Biol Chem* 2005; 280: 26565-26572 [PMID: 15899904 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M413056200]
- 173 Sonoshita M, Takaku K, Sasaki N, Sugimoto Y, Ushikubi F, Narumiya S, Oshima M, Taketo MM. Acceleration of intestinal polyposis through prostaglandin receptor EP2 in Apc(Delta 716) knockout mice. *Nat Med* 2001; 7: 1048-1051 [PMID: 11533709 DOI: 10.1038/nm0901-1048]
- 174 Wang D, Wang H, Brown J, Daikoku T, Ning W, Shi Q, Richmond A, Strieter R, Dey SK, DuBois RN. CXCL1 induced by prostaglandin E2 promotes angiogenesis in colorectal cancer. *J Exp Med* 2006; 203: 941-951 [PMID: 16567391 DOI: 10.1084/ jem.20052124]
- 175 Kim SH, Park YY, Kim SW, Lee JS, Wang D, DuBois RN. ANGPTL4 induction by prostaglandin E2 under hypoxic conditions promotes colorectal cancer progression. *Cancer Res* 2011; 71: 7010-7020 [PMID: 21937683 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-11-1262]
- 176 Dormond O, Bezzi M, Mariotti A, Ruegg C. Prostaglandin E2 promotes integrin alpha Vbeta 3-dependent endothelial cell adhesion, rac-activation, and spreading through cAMP/PKAdependent signaling. *J Biol Chem* 2002; 277: 45838-45846 [PMID: 12237321 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M209213200]
- 177 Salcedo R, Zhang X, Young HA, Michael N, Wasserman K, Ma WH, Martins-Green M, Murphy WJ, Oppenheim JJ. Angiogenic effects of prostaglandin E2 are mediated by up-

regulation of CXCR4 on human microvascular endothelial cells. *Blood* 2003; **102**: 1966-1977 [PMID: 12791666 DOI: 10.1182/ blood-2002-11-3400]

- 178 Daniel TO, Liu H, Morrow JD, Crews BC, Marnett LJ. Thromboxane A2 is a mediator of cyclooxygenase-2-dependent endothelial migration and angiogenesis. *Cancer Res* 1999; 59: 4574-4577 [PMID: 10493510]
- 179 Pradono P, Tazawa R, Maemondo M, Tanaka M, Usui K, Saijo Y, Hagiwara K, Nukiwa T. Gene transfer of thromboxane A(2) synthase and prostaglandin I(2) synthase antithetically altered tumor angiogenesis and tumor growth. *Cancer Res* 2002; **62**: 63-66 [PMID: 11782360]
- 180 Abdel-Majid RM, Marshall JS. Prostaglandin E2 induces degranulation-independent production of vascular endothelial growth factor by human mast cells. J Immunol 2004; 172: 1227-1236 [PMID: 14707101 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.2.1227]
- 181 Nakayama T, Mutsuga N, Yao L, Tosato G. Prostaglandin E2 promotes degranulation-independent release of MCP-1 from mast cells. *J Leukoc Biol* 2006; **79**: 95-104 [PMID: 16275896 DOI: 10.1189/jlb.0405226]
- 182 Gentile LB, Piva B, Diaz BL. Hypertonic stress induces VEGF production in human colon cancer cell line Caco-2: inhibitory role of autocrine PGE₂. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e25193 [PMID: 21980393 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025193]
- 183 Grau R, Iñiguez MA, Fresno M. Inhibition of activator protein 1 activation, vascular endothelial growth factor, and cyclooxygenase-2 expression by 15-deoxy-Delta12,14prostaglandin J2 in colon carcinoma cells: evidence for a redoxsensitive peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gammaindependent mechanism. *Cancer Res* 2004; 64: 5162-5171 [PMID: 15289320]
- 184 Ye YN, Liu ES, Shin VY, Wu WK, Luo JC, Cho CH. Nicotine promoted colon cancer growth via epidermal growth factor receptor, c-Src, and 5-lipoxygenase-mediated signal pathway. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2004; 308: 66-72 [PMID: 14569062 DOI: 10.1124/jpet.103.058321]
- 185 Ye YN, Liu ES, Shin VY, Wu WK, Cho CH. Contributory role of 5-lipoxygenase and its association with angiogenesis in the promotion of inflammation-associated colonic tumorigenesis by cigarette smoking. *Toxicology* 2004; 203: 179-188 [PMID: 15363593 DOI: 10.1016/j.tox.2004.06.004]
- 186 Ye YN, Wu WK, Shin VY, Cho CH. A mechanistic study of colon cancer growth promoted by cigarette smoke extract. *Eur J Pharmacol* 2005; **519**: 52-57 [PMID: 16125168 DOI: 10.1016/ j.ejphar.2005.07.009]
- 187 Savari S, Liu M, Zhang Y, Sime W, Sjölander A. CysLT(1)R antagonists inhibit tumor growth in a xenograft model of colon cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e73466 [PMID: 24039952 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0073466]
- 188 Rosengren S, Olofsson AM, von Andrian UH, Lundgren-Akerlund E, Arfors KE. Leukotriene B4-induced neutrophil-mediated endothelial leakage in vitro and in vivo. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 1991; **71**: 1322-1330 [PMID: 1661722]
- 189 Steiner DR, Gonzalez NC, Wood JG. Leukotriene B(4) promotes reactive oxidant generation and leukocyte adherence during acute hypoxia. J Appl Physiol (1985) 2001; 91: 1160-1167 [PMID: 11509511]
- 190 Kim GY, Lee JW, Cho SH, Seo JM, Kim JH. Role of the low-affinity leukotriene B4 receptor BLT2 in VEGF-induced angiogenesis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2009; 29: 915-920 [PMID: 19286633 DOI: 10.1161/ATVBAHA.109.185793]
- 191 Tsopanoglou NE, Pipili-Synetos E, Maragoudakis ME. Leukotrienes C4 and D4 promote angiogenesis via a receptormediated interaction. *Eur J Pharmacol* 1994; 258: 151-154 [PMID: 7523148 DOI: 10.1016/0014-2999(94)90068-X]
- 192 Kanaoka Y, Maekawa A, Penrose JF, Austen KF, Lam BK. Attenuated zymosan-induced peritoneal vascular permeability and IgE-dependent passive cutaneous anaphylaxis in mice lacking leukotriene C4 synthase. *J Biol Chem* 2001; 276: 22608-22613 [PMID: 11319240 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M103562200]

Tuncer S et al. Eicosanoids and colorectal cancer

- 193 Cimen I. The mechanism of antitumorigenic effect of 15-Lipoxygenase-1 in colorectal cancer. PhD Thesis, Department of Biological Sciences: Middle East Technical University, 2012. Available from: URL: http://library.metu.edu.tr/search~S15?/ a{u00C7}imen/ac~aimen/1,9,10,B/1856~b2013263&FF=ac~aimen ismail&1,1,,1,0
- Serhan CN, Chiang N, Dalli J, Levy BD. Lipid mediators in the resolution of inflammation. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 2015;
 7: a016311 [PMID: 25359497 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a016311]
- 195 Chiang N, Arita M, Serhan CN. Anti-inflammatory circuitry: lipoxin, aspirin-triggered lipoxins and their receptor ALX. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids* 2005; 73: 163-177 [PMID: 16125378 DOI: 10.1016/j.plefa.2005.05.003]
- 196 Norris PC, Gosselin D, Reichart D, Glass CK, Dennis EA. Phospholipase A2 regulates eicosanoid class switching during inflammasome activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2014; 111: 12746-12751 [PMID: 25139986 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1404372111]
- 197 Gewirtz AT, Collier-Hyams LS, Young AN, Kucharzik T, Guilford WJ, Parkinson JF, Williams IR, Neish AS, Madara JL. Lipoxin a4 analogs attenuate induction of intestinal epithelial proinflammatory gene expression and reduce the severity of dextran sodium sulfate-induced colitis. *J Immunol* 2002; 168: 5260-5267 [PMID: 11994483 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.168.10.5260]
- 198 Gronert K, Gewirtz A, Madara JL, Serhan CN. Identification of a human enterocyte lipoxin A4 receptor that is regulated by interleukin (IL)-13 and interferon gamma and inhibits tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced IL-8 release. *J Exp Med* 1998; 187: 1285-1294 [PMID: 9547339 DOI: 10.1084/jem.187.8.1285]
- 199 Kure I, Nishiumi S, Nishitani Y, Tanoue T, Ishida T, Mizuno M, Fujita T, Kutsumi H, Arita M, Azuma T, Yoshida M. Lipoxin A(4) reduces lipopolysaccharide-induced inflammation in macrophages and intestinal epithelial cells through inhibition of nuclear factorkappaB activation. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2010; **332**: 541-548 [PMID: 19846590 DOI: 10.1124/jpet.109.159046]
- 200 Vong L, Ferraz JG, Dufton N, Panaccione R, Beck PL, Sherman PM, Perretti M, Wallace JL. Up-regulation of Annexin-A1 and lipoxin A(4) in individuals with ulcerative colitis may promote mucosal homeostasis. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e39244 [PMID:

22723974 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0039244]

- 201 Prescott D, McKay DM. Aspirin-triggered lipoxin enhances macrophage phagocytosis of bacteria while inhibiting inflammatory cytokine production. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2011; 301: G487-G497 [PMID: 21659618 DOI: 10.1152/ ajpgi.00042.2011]
- 202 Serhan CN, Chiang N, Dalli J. The resolution code of acute inflammation: Novel pro-resolving lipid mediators in resolution. *Semin Immunol* 2015; 27: 200-215 [PMID: 25857211 DOI: 10.1016/j.smim.2015.03.004]
- 203 Campbell EL, Louis NA, Tomassetti SE, Canny GO, Arita M, Serhan CN, Colgan SP. Resolvin E1 promotes mucosal surface clearance of neutrophils: a new paradigm for inflammatory resolution. *FASEB J* 2007; 21: 3162-3170 [PMID: 17496159 DOI: 10.1096/fj.07-8473com]
- 204 Campbell EL, MacManus CF, Kominsky DJ, Keely S, Glover LE, Bowers BE, Scully M, Bruyninckx WJ, Colgan SP. Resolvin E1-induced intestinal alkaline phosphatase promotes resolution of inflammation through LPS detoxification. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2010; 107: 14298-14303 [PMID: 20660763 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.0914730107]
- 205 Hull MA, Sandell AC, Montgomery AA, Logan RF, Clifford GM, Rees CJ, Loadman PM, Whitham D. A randomized controlled trial of eicosapentaenoic acid and/or aspirin for colorectal adenoma prevention during colonoscopic surveillance in the NHS Bowel Cancer Screening Programme (The seAFOod Polyp Prevention Trial): study protocol for a randomized controlled trial. *Trials* 2013; 14: 237 [PMID: 23895505 DOI: 10.1186/1745-6215-14-237]
- 206 Marcon R, Bento AF, Dutra RC, Bicca MA, Leite DF, Calixto JB. Maresin 1, a proresolving lipid mediator derived from omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids, exerts protective actions in murine models of colitis. *J Immunol* 2013; **191**: 4288-4298 [PMID: 24038091 DOI: 10.4049/jimmunol.1202743]
- 207 Castro-Rodriguez JA, Rodrigo GJ. The role of inhaled corticosteroids and montelukast in children with mild-moderate asthma: results of a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Arch Dis Child* 2010; 95: 365-370 [PMID: 19946008 DOI: 10.1136/ adc.2009.169177]

P- Reviewer: Koc S, Okamoto I S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Filipodia E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11767 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11767-11776 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Colorectal cancer: Metastases to a single organ

Sina Vatandoust, Timothy J Price, Christos S Karapetis

Sina Vatandoust, Christos S Karapetis, Department of Medical Oncology, Flinders Medical Centre, Adelaide, SA 5042, Australia

Sina Vatandoust, Christos S Karapetis, Flinders Centre for Innovation in Cancer, Flinders University, Adelaide, SA 5042, Australia

Timothy J Price, Department of Medical Oncology, The Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Adelaide, SA 5011, Australia

Timothy J Price, The University of Adelaide, Adelaide, SA 5000, Australia

Author contributions: All authors contributed to this work.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflict of interests for this article.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Sina Vatandoust, MD, FRACP, Department of Medical Oncology, Flinders Medical Centre, Bedford Park, Adelaide, SA 5042, Australia. sina.vatandoust@health.sa.gov.au Telephone: +61-8-82048997 Fax: +61-8-82044997

Received: April 19, 2015 Peer-review started: April 21, 2015 First decision: May 18, 2015 Revised: June 20, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a common malignancy worldwide. In CRC patients, metastases are the main cause of cancer-related mortality. In a group of metastatic CRC patients, the metastases are limited to a single site (solitary organ); the liver and lungs are the most commonly involved sites. When metastatic disease is limited to the liver and/or lungs, the resectability of the metastatic lesions will dictate the management approach and the outcome. Less commonly, the site of solitary organ CRC metastasis is the peritoneum. In these patients, cytoreduction followed by hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy may improve the outcome. Rarely, CRC involves other organs, such as the brain, bone, adrenals and spleen, as the only site of metastatic disease. There are limited data to guide clinical practice in these cases. Here, we have reviewed the disease characteristics, management approaches and prognosis based on the metastatic disease site in patients with CRC with metastases to a single organ.

Key words: Colorectal cancer; Metastasis; Prognosis; Disease management; Liver metastasis; Lung metastasis; Brain metastasis; Bone metastasis; Peritoneal metastasis

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Colorectal cancer (CRC) is a common malignancy. In CRC patients, metastases are the main cause of cancer-related mortality. Cancer spread can sometimes be limited to a single organ, representing a malignancy with a distinct biological profile and clinical characteristics. In CRC patients with single site metastases, the resectability of the metastases and the site of metastatic disease affect the clinical characteristics, the optimal management approach and the prognosis.



WJG www.wjgnet.com

Vatandoust S, Price TJ, Karapetis CS. Colorectal cancer: Metastases to a single organ. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11767-11776 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/ i41/11767.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11767

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the most common malignancies worldwide^[1] and continues to be one of the leading causes of cancer-related death globally^[2]. In CRC patients, similar to those with other malignancies, metastases are the main cause of cancer-related mortality. Distant metastatic disease is present in approximately 25% of patients at initial diagnosis, and half of CRC patients will develop metastatic disease^[3]. Most patients with metastatic CRC have incurable disease. In this group of patients, median survival has improved from less than 10 mo with best supportive care to 14 mo with fluoropyrimidine treatment^[4,5] and to more than 2 years with a combination of various cytotoxic^[6,7] and biologic agents^[8,9].

The concept of oligometastatic cancer was first proposed two decades ago^[10]. Cancer spread can sometimes be limited to a single organ, representing a malignancy with a peculiar biological profile and clinical characteristics. In this group of patients, the prognosis differs significantly: some patients with resectable metastases can be offered potentially curative treatments, and occasionally, chemotherapy can be used to render the metastases resectable^[11], but the prognosis in others remains grim. Numerous factors are involved in this difference in prognosis. Here, we have reviewed the literature to clarify the prognosis of CRC patients with metastases to a single site (solitary organ) and the prognostic role of the metastatic disease site.

LIVER

The liver is the most common site of metastasis from CRC; this is thought to be due to the venous drainage of the colon and rectum. Approximately 50% of CRC patients will develop liver metastasis during the course of the disease^[12]. In patients with metastatic CRC, the liver is the sole organ with metastases in approximately one-third of patients^[13]. In a retrospective analysis of 780 patients with CRC and liver-only metastases (including both resectable and non-resectable cases), the median overall survival (mOS) was reported as 22.8 mo^[14]. Depending on the resectability of the metastases, patients with liver metastases from CRC have different prognoses.

RESECTABLE LIVER METASTASIS

Approximately 20% of patients with hepatic metastases

Table 1 Hepatic metastasectomy: Large retrospective studies								
Ref.	Patients, n	Median overall survival (mo)	5-yr survival	10-yr survival	20-yr survival			
Rees et al ^[19] , 2008	929		36%	23%				
Choti <i>et al</i> ^[17] , 2002	226	46	40%	26%				
Fong <i>et al</i> ^[22] , 1999	1001	42	37%	22%				
Nordlinger et al ^[18] , 1996	1568		28%					
Scheele <i>et al</i> ^[20] , 1995	434	40	33%	20%	17%			

present with resectable disease at diagnosis^[15]. According to one consensus statement, contraindications to resection include the following: unresectable extrahepatic disease, more than 70% liver involvement, liver failure, and being surgically unfit^[16]. Nevertheless, the selection criteria for hepatic resection are evolving and are beyond the scope of this review. In patients who undergo resection of liver metastases, a 5-year survival of 25% to 58%^[17-25] and a 10-year survival of 17% to 28%^[17,19-21,26] have been reported, and one study has reported a 20-year survival of 17%^[20] (Table 1). A systematic review of the published data showed a 5-year survival of approximately 30%, with the majority of these patients being disease-free^[27]. Studies have shown that a significant number of 5-year survivors progress to cancer-related death^[21,28]. However, it appears that patients who survive 10 years are cured^[21,29]. In patients with resectable liver metastases, perioperative chemotherapy with the FOLFOX regimen has been shown to improve progression-free survival^[30]. However, this approach has not been shown to improve overall survival^[31].

NON-RESECTABLE LIVER METASTASIS

The majority of patients with liver metastases from primary CRC have non-resectable disease^[32-35]. Historical data show that without treatment, these patients have a poor prognosis^[36,37]. Retrospective studies of this population suggest that the amount of liver replaced by the tumor is the most significant indicator of outcome^[38-42] (Table 2). In a large study by Stangl et al^[39] that included 484 patients, 189 who did not have extrahepatic metastases had a median survival of 9.6 mo. In this group, patients with a lower volume of liver replaced by tumor and grade 1-2 (primary) disease with no extrahepatic and no mesenteric lymph node involvement had the highest median survival (21.3 mo; range, 5-68 mo; 95%CI: 15.6-34.1). According to these studies, the median survival of patients with CRC metastases confined to the liver with a low disease volume is in the range of 11 to 18 mo; with a higher disease volume, the range is 6 to 8 mo. These studies predate the currently available systemic treatments. Nevertheless, even with the improvements in the survival of patients with metastatic CRC using current chemotherapy regimens,

Table 2 Retrospective s	studies of patients with uni	resected liver metastases		
Ref.	Patients without extrahepatic metastases, <i>n</i>	The extent of liver involvement	Median overall survival (mo)	Treatments
Yamamura <i>et al</i> ^[41] , 1997	67	Metastases in one lobe	13	Chemotherapy
(n = 73)		Less than four metastases in both lobes	12	(chemotherapy did not significantly
		More than five metastases in both lobes	6	affect survival in multivariate analysis)
Stangl <i>et al</i> ^[39] , 1994	189	$\leqslant 25\%$	11.1	No treatment
		> 25%	6.3	
Chang <i>et al</i> ^[38] , 1989	49		15.1	Floxuridine
(n = 67)		< 25%	23.8	(hepatic arterial or intravenously)
		25%-75%	14.8	
		> 75%	7.3	
Arnaud <i>et al</i> ^[40] , 1984	(not specified)	One lobe	17	NA
(n = 56)		Both lobes	8.23	
Johnson <i>et al</i> ^[42] , 1981	51	Solitary liver metastasis ($n = 12$)	18	NA
		Multiple metastases in one lobe ($n = 6$)	7	
		Multiple metastases in both lobes ($n = 33$)	8	

mOS: Median overall survival; NA: Not available.

patients with non-resectable liver metastases have a low 5-year survival rate^[43].

In some patients, hepatic metastases that are initially deemed non-resectable can be resected after neoadjuvant chemotherapy^[11,44,45]. Similar 5-year survival rates have been reported in this group compared to patients who initially had resectable disease^[46]. In some patients with non-resectable liver lesions, radiofrequency ablation is an option that may provide tumor control. In this group of patients, a median survival of 36-59 mo has been reported with local ablation^[47-50]. Selective intraoperative radiotherapy (SIRT) is another liver-directed treatment strategy that has been shown to control the progression of metastatic colon cancer within the liver. This involves injecting yttrium-labeled microspheres into the liver *via* the hepatic artery^[51]. Randomized phase \blacksquare trials that evaluated the addition of SIRT to systemic chemotherapy as part of the treatment of metastatic CRC limited to the liver are underway^[52-54]. The SIRFLOX study results were presented in the recent Annual Meeting of American Society of Clinical Oncology. In this study addition of SIRT to standard chemotherapy did not improve overall progression free survival but improved liver progression free survival. Overall survival results from this study are not available yet^[52].

LUNG

The lungs are the second most common site of distant metastases from CRC^[55-57]. Previous studies have shown that 10%-15% of patients with CRC develop lung metastases during the course of the disease^[58,59]. Compared to colon cancer, patients with rectal cancer are at a higher risk of synchronous and metachronous lung metastases^[57-59]. This is believed to be due to direct spread of rectal cancer into systemic circulation through the hemorrhoidal veins^[60]. Isolated lung metastases are thought to be less common: in two

retrospective studies, 2.8%^[58] and 7.4%^[61] of patients were reported to have isolated lung metastases. In the multivariate analysis of 5654 CRC patients, those with isolated lung metastases seemed to have a significantly better prognosis compared to those who had another metastatic location in addition to the lungs^[58]. One retrospective study showed a significantly better prognosis for patients with lungonly disease compared to those with a single organ metastasis to another organ^[14].

RESECTABLE LUNG METASTASIS

In the absence of randomized prospective studies and based on data from retrospective series, it is widely accepted that surgery should be considered for the management of resectable pulmonary metastases from CRC^[62-64]. Based on the literature, the suitability criteria for the resection of pulmonary metastases include the following: control of the primary tumor; possible complete resection; and adequate pulmonary reserve to tolerate the planned resection^[65]. Various series have shown mOS of 36.2 mo to 49 mo, 5-year survival rates of 32% to 68%^[66-77] and 10-year survival rates of 11% to 34%^[75,78-80] in patients with CRC undergoing lung metastasectomy (Table 3).

A meta-analysis of the published data has suggested that in this group of patients, the absence of thoracic node involvement, prolonged diseasefree interval (between primary tumor and metastatic spread), normal pre-thoracotomy carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), and a single pulmonary lesion are associated with prolonged survival^[63]; of these criteria, the last three have also been shown to be of prognostic value in a separate analysis^[64].

NON-RESECTABLE LUNG METASTASIS

In the majority of patients with CRC and pulmonary



Table 3 Retrospective studies including \geq 100 patients with resectable lung metastases from colorectal cancer								
Ref.	Year	п	median survival (mo)	5-yr survival rate (%)				
Borasio et al ^[66]	2011	137	36.2	55				
Hwang et al ^[67]	2010	125	37	48				
Riquet et al ^[68]	2010	127	45	41				
Watanabe et al ^[69]	2009	113	NA	68				
Welter et al ^[70]	2007	169	47.2	39				
Yedibela et al ^[71]	2006	153	43	37				
Inoue et al ^[72]	2004	128	49	45				
Kanemitsu et al ^[73]	2004	313	38	38				
Pfannschmidt et al ^[74]	2003	167	40	32				
Saito et al ^[75]	2002	165	NA	40				
Zink et al ^[76]	2001	110	41	32				

NA: Not available.

involvement, the lung metastases are not resectable. In a prospective study of 70 patients with CRC and isolated unresectable lung metastases who were treated with chemotherapy^[81], the mOS was 19 mo (95%CI: 12.6-25.4 mo, range: 5-44 mo), with a 2-year OS rate of 38.8%. The first response assessment seemed to be a prognostic factor, with a mOS of 27 mo (95%CI: 23.4-30.6 mo) for patients with a partial response compared with 16 mo (95%CI: 8.3-23.7 mo) and 8 mo (95%CI: 5.2-10.8 mo) in patients with stable disease and disease progression, respectively (P < 0.01). Notably, the lung metastases in a small proportion of patients (5.7%) in this study became resectable with chemotherapy^[81]. In a retrospective study of patients with non-resected lung metastases who underwent palliative chemotherapy, Mitry et al[58] reported 3-year survival rates of 14.4 and 15.3% for metachronous and synchronous lung metastases, respectively; the 5-year survival rates were reported to be 0 and 8.4%, respectively, for the same cohorts.

PERITONEUM

In retrospective studies of CRC patients, the rate of peritoneal metastases has been reported to be between 4% and 13%^[82-85], with the peritoneum as the only site of metastatic disease in approximately 4% of patients^[82,84]. The risk factors for peritoneal involvement include right-sided tumor, advanced T-stage, advanced N-stage, poor differentiation grade, mucinous adenocarcinoma and younger age at diagnosis^[86]. Historically, peritoneal carcinomatosis from CRC has been associated with poor prognosis with a median survival of 6-8 mo^[83,87]. Intraperitoneal chemotherapy has been suggested to improve outcomes in these patients. In a retrospective analysis of 523 patients with CRC and peritoneal involvement as the sole metastatic site who underwent cytoreductive surgery and intraperitoneal chemotherapy, the overall 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year survival rates were 81%, 41%, and 27%, respectively. In that study, the median

survival was 30.1 mo^[88].

A randomized trial by Verwaal et al^[89] showed that in patients with peritoneal metastases of CRC or positive cytology of ascites, in the absence of other distant metastases, cytoreduction followed by hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC) offers a statistically significant advantage in terms of survival (median disease-specific survival of 22.2 mo in the HIPEC arm vs 12.6 mo in the standard arm) and progression-free survival (12.6 mo in the HIPEC arm vs 7.7 mo in the standard arm). Importantly, in the standard arm of this study, patients received chemotherapy with fluorouracil and leucovorin. In a case-control study, including 48 cases in each arm, patients with resectable peritoneal metastases had a median survival of 24 mo with systemic chemotherapy; in the cytoreduction plus HIPEC group, the median survival reached 62.7 mo, with a 5-year survival rate of 51%^[90]. In another study of 67 cases and 38 controls, the mOS was significantly prolonged in the HIPEC group (34.7 mo vs 16.8 mo, P < 0.001)^[91]. In both of the latter studies, both arms received modern systemic chemotherapy regimens^[90,91]. This is especially important because in patients with colorectal peritoneal carcinomatosis, modern systemic therapies might be associated with improved outcome (in patients treated systemically alone or with cytoreductive surgery combined with perioperative intraperitoneal chemotherapy)^[92].

It appears that in patients with peritoneal metastases from CRC, cytoreductive surgery and intraperitoneal chemotherapy may improve the outcomes, but there is still insufficient evidence in this area^[93].

Single organ metastases from CRC are less common in other sites, and below we have reviewed some of these scenarios.

BRAIN

Compared to liver and lung metastases, cerebral metastases from CRC are uncommon. The incidence of brain metastases in patients with CRC has been reported to be between 0.3% and 6% in different series^[94-97]. The incidence might be increasing with the recent developments in the treatment of CRC^[98]. In patients with brain metastases due to CRC, the primary tumor is more frequently located in the distal colon and rectum rather than in the proximal colon^[99,100]. Brain metastases usually occur later in the course of the disease, and most patients already have metastases in other organs, especially the liver and lung, by the time the brain metastases are diagnosed. The prognosis remains dismal, and the median survival of patients with brain metastases from CRC has been reported to be between 3 and 6 mo^[99,101-104], which seems to be worse than the median survival of patients with brain metastasis due to other malignancies^[102]. In 2%-10% of patients with brain metastasis from CRC, the brain



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

is the only site of metastatic disease^[99,105,106]. In these patients, prognostic factors include age, performance status and a controlled primary tumor^[107].

The management approach in patients with brain metastases from solid tumors (including CRC) depends on multiple factors, including the following: patient's performance status, the status of the primary cancer, number/location of the brain lesions, and the presence of leptomeningeal disease^[108]. Local treatments for brain metastases include surgery, whole brain radiotherapy (WBRT) and stereotactic radiosurgery^[109]. Aggressive local treatments (surgical or radiosurgery in addition to WBRT) improve the outcomes in patients with a good performance status and a limited number of brain metastases^[110,111]. Retrospective studies have shown that in selected patients with brain metastases from CRC, the mOS may improve (up to 12-15 mo) with aggressive local treatment of the brain lesions^[100,101,106,112-116]

BONE

The incidence of bone metastasis from CRC has been reported to be 10.7% to 23.7% in autopsy series, with signet-ring cell pathology showing a high incidence of bony metastases^[117]. One retrospective study using bone scans and plain radiography showed that the incidence of skeletal metastasis in patients with CRC was 6.6%; in this study, 83.1% of the patients had other organ metastases, and 16.9% were deemed to have bony metastases only^[118]. One study used positron emission tomography and/or CT scans in 252 patients with a diagnosis of CRC and found the incidence of bone metastasis to be 5.5%, with a median time from diagnosis to the detection of bone metastasis of 21 mo; in this study, none of the patients had bone-only metastatic disease^[119]. Different series have shown that the median survival of patients with bone metastases is between 5 to 7 mo after detecting the bone metastases^[120,121]. There are only a few case reports of patients with solitary bone metastasis from CRC, with a wide range of prognoses^[122-129]. In some of these cases, the use of radiotherapy^[123] or surgical resection^[128,129] of the bone metastases has been reported to achieve favorable results.

OTHER ORGANS

There are only a few case reports of CRC with isolated metastases to the adrenal glands^[130-132] and the spleen^[133]. Surgical resection of the metastatic lesion may play a role in such cases.

DISCUSSION

In patients with CRC and single-site metastatic disease, the site of the metastatic disease affects both the treatment approach and the prognosis. In patients with oligometastatic disease limited to the liver and/or the lung (and maybe the peritoneum), the most essential factor that affects the prognosis is the resectability of the metastatic lesion(s). Favorable prognosis in these patients with resectable disease might be due to several factors: in general, such patients have a lower metastatic burden and are in the earlier phases of the disease compared with CRC patients with unresectable metastases, and their performance status is also generally better as they are well enough to tolerate an operation. These confounding factors make it difficult to attribute the improved survival to only one variable; nonetheless, it is likely that the favorable biology of the primary disease plays a role in this complex picture.

In patients with non-resectable oligometastatic disease, those with metastatic disease to the liver or lung have a better prognosis than those with metastases to the peritoneum, brain or bone^[14]. The relationship between patterns of metastases from tumors and different prognoses can be explained by the "seed and soil" hypothesis, which was first formulated by Paget^[134]. According to this hypothesis, the cancer cells (the seed) must find a suitable microenvironment in the target organ (the soil) for the metastasis to occur. Metastasis is a highly complex process that requires adaptations in the cancer cells as well as cross-talk between the cancer cells and the microenvironment both in the primary tumor as well as in the target organ^[135-137]. Previous studies have shown that the involvement of specific organs depends on cancer cell gene expression^[138-140]. It is conceivable that such differences in the metastasizing cancer cells not only lead to the involvement of various organs but also have an impact on the outcome of the disease. Other factors may also affect the prognosis of patients with different metastatic sites. One is the effect of the target organ on the cancer cells. Studies have shown that cancer cell gene expression, behavior and response to treatment are affected by the target organ microenvironment^[141-144].

In patients with metastatic cancer, including patients with single-site metastatic disease, there are several other factors that may also affect survival, including the involvement of vital organs, which plays an important role in the case of brain metastases. The metastatic burden and the disease volume are also important. In conclusion, in patients with CRC and single-site metastasis, the resectability of the metastases and the metastatic disease site affect the clinical characteristics, the optimal management approach and the prognosis.

REFERENCES

- Jemal A, Bray F, Center MM, Ferlay J, Ward E, Forman D. Global cancer statistics. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2011; 61: 69-90 [PMID: 21296855 DOI: 10.3322/caac.20107]
- 2 Jemal A, Center MM, DeSantis C, Ward EM. Global patterns of cancer incidence and mortality rates and trends. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2010; **19**: 1893-1907 [PMID: 20647400 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-0437]



- 3 Van Cutsem E, Oliveira J. Advanced colorectal cancer: ESMO clinical recommendations for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol* 2009; 20 Suppl 4: 61-63 [PMID: 19454465 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdp130]
- 4 de Gramont A, Bosset JF, Milan C, Rougier P, Bouché O, Etienne PL, Morvan F, Louvet C, Guillot T, François E, Bedenne L. Randomized trial comparing monthly low-dose leucovorin and fluorouracil bolus with bimonthly high-dose leucovorin and fluorouracil bolus plus continuous infusion for advanced colorectal cancer: a French intergroup study. *J Clin Oncol* 1997; 15: 808-815 [PMID: 9053508]
- 5 Van Cutsem E, Hoff PM, Harper P, Bukowski RM, Cunningham D, Dufour P, Graeven U, Lokich J, Madajewicz S, Maroun JA, Marshall JL, Mitchell EP, Perez-Manga G, Rougier P, Schmiegel W, Schoelmerich J, Sobrero A, Schilsky RL. Oral capecitabine vs intravenous 5-fluorouracil and leucovorin: integrated efficacy data and novel analyses from two large, randomised, phase III trials. *Br J Cancer* 2004; **90**: 1190-1197 [PMID: 15026800 DOI: 10.1038/ sj.bjc.6601676]
- 6 Grothey A, Sargent D, Goldberg RM, Schmoll HJ. Survival of patients with advanced colorectal cancer improves with the availability of fluorouracil-leucovorin, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin in the course of treatment. *J Clin Oncol* 2004; 22: 1209-1214 [PMID: 15051767 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2004.11.037]
- 7 Tournigand C, André T, Achille E, Lledo G, Flesh M, Mery-Mignard D, Quinaux E, Couteau C, Buyse M, Ganem G, Landi B, Colin P, Louvet C, de Gramont A. FOLFIRI followed by FOLFOX6 or the reverse sequence in advanced colorectal cancer: a randomized GERCOR study. *J Clin Oncol* 2004; 22: 229-237 [PMID: 14657227 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2004.05.113]
- 8 Hurwitz H, Fehrenbacher L, Novotny W, Cartwright T, Hainsworth J, Heim W, Berlin J, Baron A, Griffing S, Holmgren E, Ferrara N, Fyfe G, Rogers B, Ross R, Kabbinavar F. Bevacizumab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin for metastatic colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2004; **350**: 2335-2342 [PMID: 15175435 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa032691]
- 9 Van Cutsem E, Köhne CH, Láng I, Folprecht G, Nowacki MP, Cascinu S, Shchepotin I, Maurel J, Cunningham D, Tejpar S, Schlichting M, Zubel A, Celik I, Rougier P, Ciardiello F. Cetuximab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin as first-line treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer: updated analysis of overall survival according to tumor KRAS and BRAF mutation status. *J Clin Oncol* 2011; 29: 2011-2019 [PMID: 21502544 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2010.33.5091]
- Hellman S, Weichselbaum RR. Oligometastases. J Clin Oncol 1995; 13: 8-10 [PMID: 7799047]
- 11 Leonard GD, Brenner B, Kemeny NE. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy before liver resection for patients with unresectable liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* 2005; 23: 2038-2048 [PMID: 15774795 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.00.349]
- 12 Biasco G, Derenzini E, Grazi G, Ercolani G, Ravaioli M, Pantaleo MA, Brandi G. Treatment of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer: many doubts, some certainties. *Cancer Treat Rev* 2006; 32: 214-228 [PMID: 16546323 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2005.12.011]
- 13 Jönsson K, Gröndahl G, Salö M, Tingstedt B, Andersson R. Repeated Liver Resection for Colorectal Liver Metastases: A Comparison with Primary Liver Resections concerning Perioperative and Long-Term Outcome. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2012; 2012: 568214 [PMID: 22973305 DOI: 10.1155/2012/568214]
- 14 Khattak MA, Martin HL, Beeke C, Price T, Carruthers S, Kim S, Padbury R, Karapetis CS. Survival differences in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer and with single site metastatic disease at initial presentation: results from South Australian clinical registry for advanced colorectal cancer. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* 2012; 11: 247-254 [PMID: 22763194 DOI: 10.1016/j.clcc.2012.06.004]
- 15 Sheth KR, Clary BM. Management of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer. *Clin Colon Rectal Surg* 2005; 18: 215-223 [PMID: 20011304 DOI: 10.1055/s-2005-916282]
- 16 **Poston GJ**, Adam R, Alberts S, Curley S, Figueras J, Haller D, Kunstlinger F, Mentha G, Nordlinger B, Patt Y, Primrose J, Roh M,

Rougier P, Ruers T, Schmoll HJ, Valls C, Vauthey NJ, Cornelis M, Kahan JP. OncoSurge: a strategy for improving resectability with curative intent in metastatic colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2005; **23**: 7125-7134 [PMID: 16192596 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.08.722]

- 17 Choti MA, Sitzmann JV, Tiburi MF, Sumetchotimetha W, Rangsin R, Schulick RD, Lillemoe KD, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL. Trends in long-term survival following liver resection for hepatic colorectal metastases. *Ann Surg* 2002; 235: 759-766 [PMID: 12035031 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-200206000-00002]
- 18 Nordlinger B, Guiguet M, Vaillant JC, Balladur P, Boudjema K, Bachellier P, Jaeck D. Surgical resection of colorectal carcinoma metastases to the liver. A prognostic scoring system to improve case selection, based on 1568 patients. Association Française de Chirurgie. *Cancer* 1996; 77: 1254-1262 [PMID: 8608500 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19960401)77:7<1254::AID-CNCR5>3.0.CO;2-I]
- 19 Rees M, Tekkis PP, Welsh FK, O'Rourke T, John TG. Evaluation of long-term survival after hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer: a multifactorial model of 929 patients. *Ann Surg* 2008; 247: 125-135 [PMID: 18156932 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31815aa2c2]
- 20 Scheele J, Stang R, Altendorf-Hofmann A, Paul M. Resection of colorectal liver metastases. *World J Surg* 1995; 19: 59-71 [PMID: 7740812 DOI: 10.1007/BF00316981]
- 21 Tomlinson JS, Jarnagin WR, DeMatteo RP, Fong Y, Kornprat P, Gonen M, Kemeny N, Brennan MF, Blumgart LH, D'Angelica M. Actual 10-year survival after resection of colorectal liver metastases defines cure. *J Clin Oncol* 2007; 25: 4575-4580 [PMID: 17925551 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.11.0833]
- 22 Fong Y, Fortner J, Sun RL, Brennan MF, Blumgart LH. Clinical score for predicting recurrence after hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer: analysis of 1001 consecutive cases. *Ann Surg* 1999; 230: 309-18; discussion 318-21 [PMID: 10493478 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-199909000-00004]
- 23 Abdalla EK, Vauthey JN, Ellis LM, Ellis V, Pollock R, Broglio KR, Hess K, Curley SA. Recurrence and outcomes following hepatic resection, radiofrequency ablation, and combined resection/ablation for colorectal liver metastases. *Ann Surg* 2004; 239: 818-25; discussion 825-7 [PMID: 15166961]
- 24 Fernandez FG, Drebin JA, Linehan DC, Dehdashti F, Siegel BA, Strasberg SM. Five-year survival after resection of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer in patients screened by positron emission tomography with F-18 fluorodeoxyglucose (FDG-PET). *Ann Surg* 2004; 240: 438-47; discussion 447-50 [PMID: 15319715 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000138076.72547.b1]
- Jamison RL, Donohue JH, Nagorney DM, Rosen CB, Harmsen WS, Ilstrup DM. Hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer results in cure for some patients. *Arch Surg* 1997; 132: 505-10; discussion 511 [PMID: 9161393 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1997.01430290051008]
- 26 Wei AC, Greig PD, Grant D, Taylor B, Langer B, Gallinger S. Survival after hepatic resection for colorectal metastases: a 10-year experience. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2006; 13: 668-676 [PMID: 16523369 DOI: 10.1245/ASO.2006.05.039]
- 27 Simmonds PC, Primrose JN, Colquitt JL, Garden OJ, Poston GJ, Rees M. Surgical resection of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer: a systematic review of published studies. *Br J Cancer* 2006; 94: 982-999 [PMID: 16538219 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6603033]
- 28 Viganò L, Ferrero A, Lo Tesoriere R, Capussotti L. Liver surgery for colorectal metastases: results after 10 years of follow-up. Long-term survivors, late recurrences, and prognostic role of morbidity. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2008; **15**: 2458-2464 [PMID: 18463927 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-008-9935-9]
- 29 Pulitanò C, Castillo F, Aldrighetti L, Bodingbauer M, Parks RW, Ferla G, Wigmore SJ, Garden OJ. What defines 'cure' after liver resection for colorectal metastases? Results after 10 years of followup. *HPB* (Oxford) 2010; **12**: 244-249 [PMID: 20590894 DOI: 10.1111/j.1477-2574.2010.00155.x]
- 30 Nordlinger B, Sorbye H, Glimelius B, Poston GJ, Schlag PM, Rougier P, Bechstein WO, Primrose JN, Walpole ET, Finch-Jones M, Jaeck D, Mirza D, Parks RW, Collette L, Praet M, Bethe



Vatandoust S et al. Colorectal cancer: Single organ metastases

U, Van Cutsem E, Scheithauer W, Gruenberger T. Perioperative chemotherapy with FOLFOX4 and surgery versus surgery alone for resectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer (EORTC Intergroup trial 40983): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 2008; **371**: 1007-1016 [PMID: 18358928 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60455-9]

- 31 Nordlinger B, Sorbye H, Glimelius B, Poston GJ, Schlag PM, Rougier P, Bechstein WO, Primrose JN, Walpole ET, Finch-Jones M, Jaeck D, Mirza D, Parks RW, Mauer M, Tanis E, Van Cutsem E, Scheithauer W, Gruenberger T. Perioperative FOLFOX4 chemotherapy and surgery versus surgery alone for resectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer (EORTC 40983): longterm results of a randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2013; 14: 1208-1215 [PMID: 24120480 DOI: 10.1016/ S1470-2045(13)70447-9]
- 32 Alberts SR, Horvath WL, Sternfeld WC, Goldberg RM, Mahoney MR, Dakhil SR, Levitt R, Rowland K, Nair S, Sargent DJ, Donohue JH. Oxaliplatin, fluorouracil, and leucovorin for patients with unresectable liver-only metastases from colorectal cancer: a North Central Cancer Treatment Group phase II study. *J Clin Oncol* 2005; 23: 9243-9249 [PMID: 16230673 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.07.740]
- 33 Kemeny N. Management of liver metastases from colorectal cancer. Oncology (Williston Park) 2006; 20: 1161-176, 1179; discussion 1161-176, 1161-176, [PMID: 17024869]
- 34 Konopke R, Roth J, Volk A, Pistorius S, Folprecht G, Zöphel K, Schuetze C, Laniado M, Saeger HD, Kersting S. Colorectal liver metastases: an update on palliative treatment options. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2012; 21: 83-91 [PMID: 22457864]
- 35 Muratore A, Zorzi D, Bouzari H, Amisano M, Massucco P, Sperti E, Capussotti L. Asymptomatic colorectal cancer with un-resectable liver metastases: immediate colorectal resection or up-front systemic chemotherapy? *Ann Surg Oncol* 2007; **14**: 766-770 [PMID: 17103261 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-006-9146-1]
- 36 Bengmark S, Hafström L. The natural history of primary and secondary malignant tumors of the liver. I. The prognosis for patients with hepatic metastases from colonic and rectal carcinoma by laparotomy. *Cancer* 1969; 23: 198-202 [PMID: 5763253 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(196901)23:1<198::AID-CNCR2820230126>3.0.CO;2-J]
- Pestana C, Reitemeier RJ, Moertel CG, Judd ES, Dockerty MB. The natural history of carcinoma of the colon and rectum. *Am J Surg* 1964; 108: 826-829 [PMID: 14233766 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9610(64)90041-8]
- 38 Chang AE, Steinberg SM, Culnane M, White DE. Determinants of survival in patients with unresectable colorectal liver metastases. *J Surg Oncol* 1989; 40: 245-251 [PMID: 2927137 DOI: 10.1002/ jso.2930400409]
- 39 Stangl R, Altendorf-Hofmann A, Charnley RM, Scheele J. Factors influencing the natural history of colorectal liver metastases. *Lancet* 1994; 343: 1405-1410 [PMID: 7515134 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(94)92529-1]
- 40 Arnaud JP, Dumont P, Adloff M, Leguillou A, Py JM. Natural history of colorectal carcinoma with untreated liver metastases. *Surg Gastroenterol* 1984; 3: 37-42 [PMID: 6522907]
- 41 Yamamura T, Tsukikawa S, Akaishi O, Tanaka K, Matsuoka H, Hanai A, Oikawa H, Ozasa T, Kikuchi K, Matsuzaki H, Yamaguchi S. Multivariate analysis of the prognostic factors of patients with unresectable synchronous liver metastases from colorectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1997; 40: 1425-1429 [PMID: 9407979 DOI: 10.1007/BF02070706]
- 42 Johnson WR, McDermott FT, Pihl E, Milne BJ, Price AB, Hughes ES. Palliative operative management in rectal carcinoma. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1981; 24: 606-609 [PMID: 6172244 DOI: 10.1007/ BF02605756]
- 43 Adam R, Delvart V, Pascal G, Valeanu A, Castaing D, Azoulay D, Giacchetti S, Paule B, Kunstlinger F, Ghémard O, Levi F, Bismuth H. Rescue surgery for unresectable colorectal liver metastases downstaged by chemotherapy: a model to predict long-term survival. *Ann Surg* 2004; 240: 644-57; discussion 657-8 [PMID: 15383792 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000141198.92114.f6]

- 44 Giacchetti S, Itzhaki M, Gruia G, Adam R, Zidani R, Kunstlinger F, Brienza S, Alafaci E, Bertheault-Cvitkovic F, Jasmin C, Reynes M, Bismuth H, Misset JL, Lévi F. Long-term survival of patients with unresectable colorectal cancer liver metastases following infusional chemotherapy with 5-fluorouracil, leucovorin, oxaliplatin and surgery. *Ann Oncol* 1999; 10: 663-669 [PMID: 10442188 DOI: 10.1023/A:1008347829017]
- 45 Pozzo C, Basso M, Cassano A, Quirino M, Schinzari G, Trigila N, Vellone M, Giuliante F, Nuzzo G, Barone C. Neoadjuvant treatment of unresectable liver disease with irinotecan and 5-fluorouracil plus folinic acid in colorectal cancer patients. *Ann Oncol* 2004; 15: 933-939 [PMID: 15151951 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdh217]
- 46 Bismuth H, Adam R, Lévi F, Farabos C, Waechter F, Castaing D, Majno P, Engerran L. Resection of nonresectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer after neoadjuvant chemotherapy. *Ann Surg* 1996; 224: 509-20; discussion 520-2 [PMID: 8857855]
- 47 Berber E, Tsinberg M, Tellioglu G, Simpfendorfer CH, Siperstein AE. Resection versus laparoscopic radiofrequency thermal ablation of solitary colorectal liver metastasis. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2008; 12: 1967-1972 [PMID: 18688683 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-008-0622-8]
- 48 Gillams AR, Lees WR. Five-year survival following radiofrequency ablation of small, solitary, hepatic colorectal metastases. *J Vasc Interv Radiol* 2008; 19: 712-717 [PMID: 18440460 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jvir.2008.01.016]
- 49 Oshowo A, Gillams A, Harrison E, Lees WR, Taylor I. Comparison of resection and radiofrequency ablation for treatment of solitary colorectal liver metastases. *Br J Surg* 2003; 90: 1240-1243 [PMID: 14515293 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.4264]
- 50 Solbiati L, Livraghi T, Goldberg SN, Ierace T, Meloni F, Dellanoce M, Cova L, Halpern EF, Gazelle GS. Percutaneous radio-frequency ablation of hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer: long-term results in 117 patients. *Radiology* 2001; 221: 159-166 [PMID: 11568334 DOI: 10.1148/radiol.2211001624]
- 51 Stubbs RS, Cannan RJ, Mitchell AW. Selective internal radiation therapy with 90yttrium microspheres for extensive colorectal liver metastases. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2001; 5: 294-302 [PMID: 11360053 DOI: 10.1016/S1091-255X(01)80051-2]
- 52 Gibbs P, Gebski V, Van Buskirk M, Thurston K, Cade DN, Van Hazel GA; SIRFLOX Study Group. Selective Internal Radiation Therapy (SIRT) with yttrium-90 resin microspheres plus standard systemic chemotherapy regimen of FOLFOX versus FOLFOX alone as first-line treatment of non-resectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer: the SIRFLOX study. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 897 [PMID: 25487708 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-897]
- 53 FOLFOX6m Plus SIR-Spheres Microspheres vs FOLFOX6m Alone in Patients With Liver Mets From Primary Colorectal Cancer (FOXFIREGlobal). Available from: URL: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ show/NCT01721954
- 54 Comparing HAI-90Y (SIR-spheres) Chemotx LV5FU2 Versus Chemotx LV5FU2 Alone to Treat Colorectal Cancer. Available from: URL: https://clinicaltrials.gov/show/NCT01895257
- 55 Galandiuk S, Wieand HS, Moertel CG, Cha SS, Fitzgibbons RJ, Pemberton JH, Wolff BG. Patterns of recurrence after curative resection of carcinoma of the colon and rectum. *Surg Gynecol Obstet* 1992; 174: 27-32 [PMID: 1729745]
- 56 Weiss L, Grundmann E, Torhorst J, Hartveit F, Moberg I, Eder M, Fenoglio-Preiser CM, Napier J, Horne CH, Lopez MJ. Haematogenous metastatic patterns in colonic carcinoma: an analysis of 1541 necropsies. *J Pathol* 1986; **150**: 195-203 [PMID: 3806280 DOI: 10.1002/path.1711500308]
- 57 Kobayashi H, Mochizuki H, Sugihara K, Morita T, Kotake K, Teramoto T, Kameoka S, Saito Y, Takahashi K, Hase K, Oya M, Maeda K, Hirai T, Kameyama M, Shirouzu K, Muto T. Characteristics of recurrence and surveillance tools after curative resection for colorectal cancer: a multicenter study. *Surgery* 2007; 141: 67-75 [PMID: 17188169 DOI: 10.1016/j.surg.2006.07.020]
- 58 Mitry E, Guiu B, Cosconea S, Jooste V, Faivre J, Bouvier AM. Epidemiology, management and prognosis of colorectal cancer with lung metastases: a 30-year population-based study. *Gut* 2010; 59: 1383-1388 [PMID: 20732912 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.211557]

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Vatandoust S et al. Colorectal cancer: Single organ metastases

- 59 Pihl E, Hughes ES, McDermott FT, Johnson WR, Katrivessis H. Lung recurrence after curative surgery for colorectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1987; 30: 417-419 [PMID: 3595358 DOI: 10.1007/ BF02556487]
- 60 HUGHES ES, CUTHBERTSON AM. Recurrence after curative excision of carcinoma of the large bowel. JAMA 1962; 182: 1303-1306 [PMID: 13955552 DOI: 10.1001/jama.1962.0305052000 1001]
- 61 Tan KK, Lopes Gde L, Sim R. How uncommon are isolated lung metastases in colorectal cancer? A review from database of 754 patients over 4 years. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2009; 13: 642-648 [PMID: 19082673 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-008-0757-7]
- 62 Gonzalez M, Ris HB, Krueger T, Gervaz P. Colorectal cancer and thoracic surgeons: close encounters of the third kind. *Expert Rev Anticancer Ther* 2012; 12: 495-503 [PMID: 22500686 DOI: 10.1586/era.12.21]
- 63 Gonzalez M, Poncet A, Combescure C, Robert J, Ris HB, Gervaz P. Risk factors for survival after lung metastasectomy in colorectal cancer patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2013; 20: 572-579 [PMID: 23104709 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-012-2726-3]
- 64 Salah S, Watanabe K, Welter S, Park JS, Park JW, Zabaleta J, Ardissone F, Kim J, Riquet M, Nojiri K, Gisabella M, Kim SY, Tanaka K, Al-Haj Ali B. Colorectal cancer pulmonary oligometastases: pooled analysis and construction of a clinical lung metastasectomy prognostic model. *Ann Oncol* 2012; 23: 2649-2655 [PMID: 22547539 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mds100]
- 65 Warwick R, Page R. Resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2007; 33 Suppl 2: S59-S63 [PMID: 18023132 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2007.09.018]
- 66 Borasio P, Gisabella M, Billé A, Righi L, Longo M, Tampellini M, Ardissone F. Role of surgical resection in colorectal lung metastases: analysis of 137 patients. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2011; 26: 183-190 [PMID: 20960207 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-010-1075-6]
- 67 Hwang MR, Park JW, Kim DY, Chang HJ, Kim SY, Choi HS, Kim MS, Zo JI, Oh JH. Early intrapulmonary recurrence after pulmonary metastasectomy related to colorectal cancer. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2010; 90: 398-404 [PMID: 20667318 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2010.04.0 58]
- 68 Riquet M, Foucault C, Cazes A, Mitry E, Dujon A, Le Pimpec Barthes F, Médioni J, Rougier P. Pulmonary resection for metastases of colorectal adenocarcinoma. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2010; 89: 375-380 [PMID: 20103301 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2009.10.005]
- 69 Watanabe K, Nagai K, Kobayashi A, Sugito M, Saito N. Factors influencing survival after complete resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer. *Br J Surg* 2009; 96: 1058-1065 [PMID: 19672932 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.6682]
- 70 Welter S, Jacobs J, Krbek T, Poettgen C, Stamatis G. Prognostic impact of lymph node involvement in pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* 2007; 31: 167-172 [PMID: 17150367 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2006.11.004]
- 71 Yedibela S, Klein P, Feuchter K, Hoffmann M, Meyer T, Papadopoulos T, Göhl J, Hohenberger W. Surgical management of pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer in 153 patients. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2006; 13: 1538-1544 [PMID: 17009154 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-006-9100-2]
- 72 Inoue M, Ohta M, Iuchi K, Matsumura A, Ideguchi K, Yasumitsu T, Nakagawa K, Fukuhara K, Maeda H, Takeda S, Minami M, Ohno Y, Matsuda H. Benefits of surgery for patients with pulmonary metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2004; **78**: 238-244 [PMID: 15223436 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2004.02.017]
- 73 Kanemitsu Y, Kato T, Hirai T, Yasui K. Preoperative probability model for predicting overall survival after resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer. *Br J Surg* 2004; **91**: 112-120 [PMID: 14716804 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.4370]
- 74 Pfannschmidt J, Muley T, Hoffmann H, Dienemann H. Prognostic factors and survival after complete resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal carcinoma: experiences in 167 patients. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 2003; 126: 732-739 [PMID: 14502146 DOI: 10.1016/S0022-5223(03)00587-7]

- 75 Saito Y, Omiya H, Kohno K, Kobayashi T, Itoi K, Teramachi M, Sasaki M, Suzuki H, Takao H, Nakade M. Pulmonary metastasectomy for 165 patients with colorectal carcinoma: A prognostic assessment. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 2002; 124: 1007-1013 [PMID: 12407386 DOI: 10.1067/mtc.2002.125165]
- 76 Zink S, Kayser G, Gabius HJ, Kayser K. Survival, disease-free interval, and associated tumor features in patients with colon/rectal carcinomas and their resected intra-pulmonary metastases. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* 2001; 19: 908-913 [PMID: 11404151 DOI: 10.1016/S1010-7940(01)00724-2]
- 77 Moore KH, McCaughan BC. Surgical resection for pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer. *ANZ J Surg* 2001; 71: 143-146 [PMID: 11277142 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1622.2001.02057.x]
- 78 McCormack PM, Burt ME, Bains MS, Martini N, Rusch VW, Ginsberg RJ. Lung resection for colorectal metastases. 10-year results. Arch Surg 1992; 127: 1403-1406 [PMID: 1365684 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.1992.01420120037006]
- 79 Okumura S, Kondo H, Tsuboi M, Nakayama H, Asamura H, Tsuchiya R, Naruke T. Pulmonary resection for metastatic colorectal cancer: experiences with 159 patients. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 1996; **112**: 867-874 [PMID: 8873711 DOI: 10.1016/ S0022-5223(96)70085-5]
- 80 Rama N, Monteiro A, Bernardo JE, Eugénio L, Antunes MJ. Lung metastases from colorectal cancer: surgical resection and prognostic factors. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* 2009; **35**: 444-449 [PMID: 19136273 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejcts.2008.10.047]
- 81 Li WH, Peng JJ, Xiang JQ, Chen W, Cai SJ, Zhang W. Oncological outcome of unresectable lung metastases without extrapulmonary metastases in colorectal cancer. *World J Gastroenterol* 2010; 16: 3318-3324 [PMID: 20614489 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v16.i26.3318]
- 82 Jayne DG, Fook S, Loi C, Seow-Choen F. Peritoneal carcinomatosis from colorectal cancer. *Br J Surg* 2002; 89: 1545-1550 [PMID: 12445064 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2168.2002.02274.x]
- 83 Lemmens VE, Klaver YL, Verwaal VJ, Rutten HJ, Coebergh JW, de Hingh IH. Predictors and survival of synchronous peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal origin: a population-based study. *Int J Cancer* 2011; **128**: 2717-2725 [PMID: 20715167 DOI: 10.1002/ ijc.25596]
- 84 Segelman J, Granath F, Holm T, Machado M, Mahteme H, Martling A. Incidence, prevalence and risk factors for peritoneal carcinomatosis from colorectal cancer. *Br J Surg* 2012; 99: 699-705 [PMID: 22287157 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.8679]
- 85 Koppe MJ, Boerman OC, Oyen WJ, Bleichrodt RP. Peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal origin: incidence and current treatment strategies. *Ann Surg* 2006; 243: 212-222 [PMID: 16432354 DOI: 10.1097/01.sla.0000197702.46394.16]
- 86 Klaver YL, Lemmens VE, Nienhuijs SW, Luyer MD, de Hingh IH. Peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal origin: Incidence, prognosis and treatment options. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 5489-5494 [PMID: 23112540 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i39.5489]
- 87 Chu DZ, Lang NP, Thompson C, Osteen PK, Westbrook KC. Peritoneal carcinomatosis in nongynecologic malignancy. A prospective study of prognostic factors. *Cancer* 1989; 63: 364-367 [PMID: 2910444 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19890115)63:2<364:: AID-CNCR2820630228>3.0.CO;2-V]
- 88 Elias D, Gilly F, Boutitie F, Quenet F, Bereder JM, Mansvelt B, Lorimier G, Dubè P, Glehen O. Peritoneal colorectal carcinomatosis treated with surgery and perioperative intraperitoneal chemotherapy: retrospective analysis of 523 patients from a multicentric French study. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; 28: 63-68 [PMID: 19917863 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.23.9285]
- 89 Verwaal VJ, Bruin S, Boot H, van Slooten G, van Tinteren H. 8-year follow-up of randomized trial: cytoreduction and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy versus systemic chemotherapy in patients with peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2008; **15**: 2426-2432 [PMID: 18521686 DOI: 10.1245/ s10434-008-9966-2]
- 90 Elias D, Lefevre JH, Chevalier J, Brouquet A, Marchal F, Classe JM, Ferron G, Guilloit JM, Meeus P, Goéré D, Bonastre J. Complete cytoreductive surgery plus intraperitoneal chemohyperthermia

with oxaliplatin for peritoneal carcinomatosis of colorectal origin. *J Clin Oncol* 2009; **27**: 681-685 [PMID: 19103728 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2008.19.7160]

- 91 Franko J, Ibrahim Z, Gusani NJ, Holtzman MP, Bartlett DL, Zeh HJ. Cytoreductive surgery and hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemoperfusion versus systemic chemotherapy alone for colorectal peritoneal carcinomatosis. *Cancer* 2010; **116**: 3756-3762 [PMID: 20564081 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.25116]
- 92 Chua TC, Morris DL, Saxena A, Esquivel J, Liauw W, Doerfer J, Germer CT, Kerscher AG, Pelz JO. Influence of modern systemic therapies as adjunct to cytoreduction and perioperative intraperitoneal chemotherapy for patients with colorectal peritoneal carcinomatosis: a multicenter study. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2011; 18: 1560-1567 [PMID: 21203904 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-010-1522-1]
- 93 Coccolini F, Gheza F, Lotti M, Virzi S, Iusco D, Ghermandi C, Melotti R, Baiocchi G, Giulini SM, Ansaloni L, Catena F. Peritoneal carcinomatosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 6979-6994 [PMID: 24222942 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i41.6979]
- 94 Barnholtz-Sloan JS, Sloan AE, Davis FG, Vigneau FD, Lai P, Sawaya RE. Incidence proportions of brain metastases in patients diagnosed (1973 to 2001) in the Metropolitan Detroit Cancer Surveillance System. J Clin Oncol 2004; 22: 2865-2872 [PMID: 15254054 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2004.12.149]
- 95 Cascino TL, Leavengood JM, Kemeny N, Posner JB. Brain metastases from colon cancer. *J Neurooncol* 1983; 1: 203-209 [PMID: 6678969 DOI: 10.1007/BF00165604]
- 96 Rovirosa A, Bodi R, Vicente P, Alastuey I, Giralt J, Salvador L. [Cerebral metastases in adenocarcinoma of the colon]. *Rev Esp Enferm Dig* 1991; 79: 281-283 [PMID: 2054216]
- 97 Schouten LJ, Rutten J, Huveneers HA, Twijnstra A. Incidence of brain metastases in a cohort of patients with carcinoma of the breast, colon, kidney, and lung and melanoma. *Cancer* 2002; 94: 2698-2705 [PMID: 12173339 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.10541]
- 98 Tabouret E, Chinot O, Metellus P, Tallet A, Viens P, Gonçalves A. Recent trends in epidemiology of brain metastases: an overview. *Anticancer Res* 2012; 32: 4655-4662 [PMID: 23155227]
- 99 Damiens K, Ayoub JP, Lemieux B, Aubin F, Saliba W, Campeau MP, Tehfe M. Clinical features and course of brain metastases in colorectal cancer: an experience from a single institution. *Curr Oncol* 2012; 19: 254-258 [PMID: 23144573 DOI: 10.3747/co.19.1048]
- 100 Hammoud MA, McCutcheon IE, Elsouki R, Schoppa D, Patt YZ. Colorectal carcinoma and brain metastasis: distribution, treatment, and survival. *Ann Surg Oncol* 1996; **3**: 453-463 [PMID: 8876887 DOI: 10.1007/BF02305763]
- 101 Farnell GF, Buckner JC, Cascino TL, O'Connell MJ, Schomberg PJ, Suman V. Brain metastases from colorectal carcinoma. The long term survivors. *Cancer* 1996; 78: 711-716 [PMID: 8756361]
- 102 Kruser TJ, Chao ST, Elson P, Barnett GH, Vogelbaum MA, Angelov L, Weil RJ, Pelley R, Suh JH. Multidisciplinary management of colorectal brain metastases: a retrospective study. *Cancer* 2008; 113: 158-165 [PMID: 18459179 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.23531]
- 103 Amichetti M, Lay G, Dessì M, Orrù S, Farigu R, Orrù P, Farci D, Melis S. Results of whole brain radiation therapy in patients with brain metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *Tumori* 2005; 91: 163-167 [PMID: 15948545]
- 104 Schoeggl A, Kitz K, Reddy M, Zauner C. Stereotactic radiosurgery for brain metastases from colorectal cancer. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2002; 17: 150-155 [PMID: 12049308 DOI: 10.1007/ s00384-001-0362-7]
- 105 Alden TD, Gianino JW, Saclarides TJ. Brain metastases from colorectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1996; **39**: 541-545 [PMID: 8620805 DOI: 10.1007/BF02058708]
- 106 Kye BH, Kim HJ, Kang WK, Cho HM, Hong YK, Oh ST. Brain metastases from colorectal cancer: the role of surgical resection in selected patients. *Colorectal Dis* 2012; 14: e378-e385 [PMID: 22288509 DOI: 10.1111/j.1463-1318.2012.02962.x]
- 107 Gaspar L, Scott C, Rotman M, Asbell S, Phillips T, Wasserman T, McKenna WG, Byhardt R. Recursive partitioning analysis (RPA) of prognostic factors in three Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) brain metastases trials. Int J Radiat Oncol

Biol Phys 1997; **37**: 745-751 [PMID: 9128946 DOI: 10.1016/ S0360-3016(96)00619-0]

- 108 Vogelbaum MA, Suh JH. Resectable brain metastases. J Clin Oncol 2006; 24: 1289-1294 [PMID: 16525184 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2005.04.6235]
- Ba JL, Jandial R, Nesbit A, Badie B, Chen M. Current and emerging treatments for brain metastases. *Oncology* (Williston Park) 2015; 29: 250-257 [PMID: 25952487 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2005.04.6235]
- 110 Kalkanis SN, Kondziolka D, Gaspar LE, Burri SH, Asher AL, Cobbs CS, Ammirati M, Robinson PD, Andrews DW, Loeffler JS, McDermott M, Mehta MP, Mikkelsen T, Olson JJ, Paleologos NA, Patchell RA, Ryken TC, Linskey ME. The role of surgical resection in the management of newly diagnosed brain metastases: a systematic review and evidence-based clinical practice guideline. *J Neurooncol* 2010; **96**: 33-43 [PMID: 19960230 DOI: 10.1007/ s11060-009-0061-8]
- 111 Owonikoko TK, Arbiser J, Zelnak A, Shu HK, Shim H, Robin AM, Kalkanis SN, Whitsett TG, Salhia B, Tran NL, Ryken T, Moore MK, Egan KM, Olson JJ. Current approaches to the treatment of metastatic brain tumours. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol* 2014; 11: 203-222 [PMID: 24569448 DOI: 10.1038/nrclinonc.2014.25]
- Wroński M, Arbit E. Resection of brain metastases from colorectal carcinoma in 73 patients. *Cancer* 1999; 85: 1677-1685 [PMID: 10223560 DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1097-0142(19990415)85:8<1677:: AID-CNCR6>3.0.CO;2-C]
- 113 Noura S, Ohue M, Shingai T, Fujiwara A, Imada S, Sueda T, Yamada T, Fujiwara Y, Ohigashi H, Yano M, Ishikawa O. Brain metastasis from colorectal cancer: prognostic factors and survival. J Surg Oncol 2012; 106: 144-148 [PMID: 22287384 DOI: 10.1002/ jso.23055]
- 114 Mege D, Ouaissi M, Fuks D, Metellus P, Peltier J, Dufour H, Regimbeau JM, Dahan L, Sielezneff I, Sastre B. Patients with brain metastases from colorectal cancer are not condemned. *Anticancer Res* 2013; 33: 5645-5648 [PMID: 24324111]
- 115 Suzuki Y, Yamaguchi T, Matsumoto H, Nakano D, Honda G, Shinoura N, Karasawa K, Takahashi K. Prognostic factors and treatment effects in patients with curatively resected brain metastasis from colorectal cancer. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2014; **57**: 56-63 [PMID: 24316946 DOI: 10.1097/01.dcr.0000436998.30504.98]
- 116 Aprile G, Zanon E, Tuniz F, Iaiza E, De Pauli F, Pella N, Pizzolitto S, Buffoli A, Piga A, Skrap M, Fasola G. Neurosurgical management and postoperative whole-brain radiotherapy for colorectal cancer patients with symptomatic brain metastases. *J Cancer Res Clin Oncol* 2009; 135: 451-457 [PMID: 18779977 DOI: 10.1007/s00432-008-0468-1]
- 117 Katoh M, Unakami M, Hara M, Fukuchi S. Bone metastasis from colorectal cancer in autopsy cases. *J Gastroenterol* 1995; 30: 615-618 [PMID: 8574333 DOI: 10.1007/BF02367787]
- 118 Kanthan R, Loewy J, Kanthan SC. Skeletal metastases in colorectal carcinomas: a Saskatchewan profile. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1999; 42: 1592-1597 [PMID: 10613479 DOI: 10.1007/BF02236213]
- Roth ES, Fetzer DT, Barron BJ, Joseph UA, Gayed IW, Wan DQ.
 Does colon cancer ever metastasize to bone first? a temporal analysis of colorectal cancer progression. *BMC Cancer* 2009; 9: 274 [PMID: 19664211 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-9-274]
- 120 Nozue M, Oshiro Y, Kurata M, Seino K, Koike N, Kawamoto T, Taniguchi H, Todoroki T, Fukao K. Treatment and prognosis in colorectal cancer patients with bone metastasis. *Oncol Rep* 2002; 9: 109-112 [PMID: 11748466 DOI: 10.3892/or.9.1.109]
- 121 Santini D, Tampellini M, Vincenzi B, Ibrahim T, Ortega C, Virzi V, Silvestris N, Berardi R, Masini C, Calipari N, Ottaviani D, Catalano V, Badalamenti G, Giannicola R, Fabbri F, Venditti O, Fratto ME, Mazzara C, Latiano TP, Bertolini F, Petrelli F, Ottone A, Caroti C, Salvatore L, Falcone A, Giordani P, Addeo R, Aglietta M, Cascinu S, Barni S, Maiello E, Tonini G. Natural history of bone metastasis in colorectal cancer: final results of a large Italian bone metastases study. *Ann Oncol* 2012; 23: 2072-2077 [PMID: 22219016 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdr572]
- 122 **Anoop TM**, George S, Divya KP, Jabbar PK. Metastatic phalangeal osteolysis as an initial presentation of carcinoma colon. *Am*

J Surg 2010; **200**: e61-e63 [PMID: 20870210 DOI: 10.1016/ j.amjsurg.2010.02.016]

- 123 Chalkidou AS, Boutis AL, Padelis P. Management of a Solitary Bone Metastasis to the Tibia from Colorectal Cancer. *Case Rep Gastroenterol* 2009; **3**: 354-359 [PMID: 21103253 DOI: 10.1159/000239626]
- 124 Gamblin TC, Santos RS, Baratz M, Landreneau RJ. Metastatic colon cancer to the hand. *Am Surg* 2006; 72: 98-100 [PMID: 16494196]
- 125 Kose F, Sakalli H, Sezer A, Mertsoylu H, Pourbagher A, Reyhan M, Ozyilkan O. Colon adenocarcinoma and solitary tibia metastasis: rare entity. *J Gastrointest Cancer* 2008; **39**: 146-148 [PMID: 19241183 DOI: 10.1007/s12029-009-9055-1]
- 126 Sheen AJ, Drake D, Langton S, Sherlock DJ. Unusual bony colorectal metastases in post-hepatometastasectomy patients. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2002; 9: 379-382 [PMID: 12353151 DOI: 10.1007/s005340200044]
- 127 Eddekkaoui H, Chekrine T, Sahraoui S, Marouane S, Alj A, Zamiati S, Nechad M, Benider A. [Isolated bone metastasis of the radius metachronous of colorectal cancer]. *Pan Afr Med J* 2013; 14: 161 [PMID: 23819003 DOI: 10.11604/pamj.2013.14.161.1938]
- 128 Onesti JK, Mascarenhas CR, Chung MH, Davis AT. Isolated metastasis of colon cancer to the scapula: is surgical resection warranted? *World J Surg Oncol* 2011; 9: 137 [PMID: 22029634 DOI: 10.1186/1477-7819-9-137]
- 129 Choi SJ, Kim JH, Lee MR, Lee CH, Kuh JH, Kim JR. Longterm disease-free survival after surgical resection for multiple bone metastases from rectal cancer. *World J Clin Oncol* 2011; 2: 326-328 [PMID: 21876853 DOI: 10.5306/wjco.v2.i8.326]
- 130 Cantarini R, Covotta F, Aucello A, Montalto G, Procacciante F, Marcheggiani A, Covotta A. Surgical treatment of isolated lung and adrenal metastasis from colorectal cancer. Case report. *Ann Ital Chir* 2012; 83: 337-342 [PMID: 22759471]
- 131 Castaldi P, Biondi A, Rausei S, Persiani R, Mirk P, Rufini V. An unusual case of adrenal metastasis from colorectal cancer: computed tomography and fluorine 18-fluoro-deoxy-glucose positron emission tomography-computed tomography features and literature review. *Case Rep Oncol* 2010; **3**: 416-422 [PMID: 21532984 DOI: 10.1159/000322508]
- 132 Kosmidis C, Efthimiadis C, Anthimidis G, Levva S, Ioannidou G, Zaramboukas T, Emmanouilides C, Baka S, Kosmidou M, Basdanis G, Fachantidis E. Adrenalectomy for solitary adrenal metastasis from colorectal cancer: A case report. *Cases J* 2008; 1: 49 [PMID: 18638404 DOI: 10.1186/1757-1626-1-49]
- 133 Abi Saad GS, Hussein M, El-Saghir NS, Termos S, Sharara AI,

Shamseddine A. Isolated splenic metastasis from colorectal cancer. *Int J Clin Oncol* 2011; **16**: 306-313 [PMID: 21258837 DOI: 10.1007/s10147-010-0182-2]

- 134 Paget S. The distribution of secondary growths in cancer of the breast. 1889. Cancer Metastasis Rev 1989; 8: 98-101 [PMID: 2673568]
- 135 Talmadge JE, Fidler IJ. AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. *Cancer Res* 2010; 70: 5649-5669 [PMID: 20610625 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-10-1040]
- 136 Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell* 2011; 144: 646-674 [PMID: 21376230 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013]
- 137 Schlüter K, Gassmann P, Enns A, Korb T, Hemping-Bovenkerk A, Hölzen J, Haier J. Organ-specific metastatic tumor cell adhesion and extravasation of colon carcinoma cells with different metastatic potential. *Am J Pathol* 2006; 169: 1064-1073 [PMID: 16936278 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2006.050566]
- 138 Kang Y, Siegel PM, Shu W, Drobnjak M, Kakonen SM, Cordón-Cardo C, Guise TA, Massagué J. A multigenic program mediating breast cancer metastasis to bone. *Cancer Cell* 2003; 3: 537-549 [PMID: 12842083 DOI: 10.1016/S1535-6108(03)00132-6]
- 139 Minn AJ, Gupta GP, Siegel PM, Bos PD, Shu W, Giri DD, Viale A, Olshen AB, Gerald WL, Massagué J. Genes that mediate breast cancer metastasis to lung. *Nature* 2005; 436: 518-524 [PMID: 16049480 DOI: 10.1038/nature03799]
- 140 Zang YW, Gu XD, Xiang JB, Chen ZY. Brain metastases from colorectal cancer: microenvironment and molecular mechanisms. *Int J Mol Sci* 2012; 13: 15784-15800 [PMID: 23443093 DOI: 10.3390/ ijms131215784]
- 141 Nakajima M, Morikawa K, Fabra A, Bucana CD, Fidler IJ. Influence of organ environment on extracellular matrix degradative activity and metastasis of human colon carcinoma cells. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1990; 82: 1890-1898 [PMID: 2174463 DOI: 10.1093/ jnci/82.24.1890]
- 142 Fidler IJ, Wilmanns C, Staroselsky A, Radinsky R, Dong Z, Fan D. Modulation of tumor cell response to chemotherapy by the organ environment. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 1994; 13: 209-222 [PMID: 7923551 DOI: 10.1007/BF00689637]
- 143 Dalton WS. The tumor microenvironment as a determinant of drug response and resistance. *Drug Resist Updat* 1999; 2: 285-288 [PMID: 11504502 DOI: 10.1054/drup.1999.0097]
- 144 Tarin D. Erratum to: Clinical and Biological Implications of the Tumor Microenvironment. *Cancer Microenviron* 2012; 5: 113 [DOI: 10.1007/s12307-012-0112-0]

P- Reviewer: Akar E S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11777 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11777-11792 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

TOPIC HIGHLIGHT

2015 Advances in Colorectal Cancer

Pathophysiological mechanisms of death resistance in colorectal carcinoma

Ching-Ying Huang, Linda Chia-Hui Yu

Ching-Ying Huang, Linda Chia-Hui Yu, Graduate Institute of Physiology, National Taiwan University College of Medicine, Taipei 100, Taiwan

Author contributions: All the authors contributed to this manuscript.

Supported by Ministry of Science and Technology, MOST 103-2811-B-002 -060 and MOST 102-2628-B-002-009-MY3; and National Taiwan University, No. NTU-CDP-104R7798.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Linda Chia-Hui Yu, PhD, Associate Professor, Graduate Institute of Physiology, National Taiwan University College of Medicine, Suite 1020, 1 Jen-Ai Rd. Sec. I, Taipei 100, Taiwan. lchyu@ntu.edu.tw Telephone: +886-2-23123456-88237 Fax: +886-2-23964350

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 7, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: June 18, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Colon cancers develop adaptive mechanisms to survive under extreme conditions and display hallmarks of

unlimited proliferation and resistance to cell death. The deregulation of cell death is a key factor that contributes to chemoresistance in tumors. In a physiological context, balance between cell proliferation and death, and protection against cell damage are fundamental processes for maintaining gut epithelial homeostasis. The mechanisms underlying anti-death cytoprotection and tumor resistance often bear common pathways, and although distinguishing them would be a challenge, it would also provide an opportunity to develop advanced anti-cancer therapeutics. This review will outline cell death pathways (*i.e.*, apoptosis, necrosis, and necroptosis), and discuss cytoprotective strategies in normal intestinal epithelium and death resistance mechanisms of colon tumor. In colorectal cancers, the intracellular mechanisms of death resistance include the direct alteration of apoptotic and necroptotic machinery and the upstream events modulating death effectors such as tumor suppressor gene inactivation and pro-survival signaling pathways. The autocrine, paracrine and exogenous factors within a tumor microenvironment can also instigate resistance against apoptotic and necroptotic cell death in colon cancers through changes in receptor signaling or transporter uptake. The roles of cyclooxygenase-2/ prostaglandin E2, growth factors, glucose, and bacterial lipopolysaccharides in colorectal cancer will be highlighted. Targeting anti-death pathways in the colon cancer tissue might be a promising approach outside of anti-proliferation and anti-angiogenesis strategies for developing novel drugs to treat refractory tumors.

Key words: Colon cancer; Tumorigenesis; Anti-apoptosis; Chemoresistance; Anti-necroptosis; Cytoprotection

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The mechanisms underlying anti-death cytoprotection and tumor resistance bear common pathways, and although distinguishing them would be a challenge, it would also provide an opportunity to develop advanced anti-cancer therapeutics. Auto-



crine, paracrine and exogenous factors within a tumor microenvironment may instigate apoptotic and necroptotic resistance in colon cancers. The roles of cyclooxygenase-2/prostaglandin E2, growth factors, glucose, and bacterial lipopolysaccharide will be highlighted. Targeting death resistance pathways in colon cancer tissue might be a promising approach outside of anti-proliferation and anti-angiogenesis strategies for developing novel drugs to treat refractory tumors.

Huang CY, Yu LCH. Pathophysiological mechanisms of death resistance in colorectal carcinoma. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11777-11792 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11777.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11777

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal carcinomas of epithelial origin are characterized by unlimited cell replication, death resistance, and metastasis^[1]. In comparison to normal epithelial cells, cancer cells acquire the ability to avoid physiological cell turnover and exhibit an imbalance between renewal and demise, resulting in rapid expansion of tumor mass. It is believed that malignant cells develop adaptive mechanisms for surviving under the extreme conditions of tumor microenvironment, such as restricted oxygen supply and nutrient deprivation. The reprogramming of cancer cells not only contributes to their ability to hyperproliferate but also confers resistance to cell death against endogenous stress and exogenously applied cytotoxic drugs^[2]. This review will outline pathways of cell death and discuss how cancer cells manipulate cytoprotective mechanisms to evade it.

MODES OF CELL DEATH

Various types of cell death, *i.e.*, apoptosis, necrosis, and necroptosis, was found in cancer tissues under metabolic stress or cytotoxic stimuli^[3]. The signaling pathways of apoptosis and necroptosis will be discussed in the following sections. Although stress stimuli may also induce autophagy which is a catabolic process to remove protein aggregates and damaged organelles for recycling^[4], this process is not described in the manuscript here since it may lead to either cell survival or apoptotic death.

Apoptosis

Apoptosis is a type of programmed cell death that is characterized by morphological and ultrastructural changes, including cell shrinkage, membrane blebbing, mitochondrial swelling, and chromatin condensation. Apoptosis may either be initiated extrinsically *via* death receptors such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor and Fas, or intrinsically *via* mitochondriadependent pathways^[5] (Figure 1). Moreover, anoikis, which is a form of detachment-induced apoptosis, has been demonstrated to occur in epithelial cells, as they normally require anchorage to basement membranes to establish a monolayer^[6].

In the extrinsic apoptotic pathway, the recruitment of cytoplasmic molecules to receptors is initiated following the binding of $TNF\alpha$ or FasL. Docking molecules, including TNF receptor-associated death domain (TRADD), Fas-associated death domain (FADD), procaspase-8/FLICE/MACH, and receptorinteracting protein kinase (RIPK)-1, are recruited to receptor-associated lipid rafts to form a complex that facilitates the cleavage and activation of caspase- $8^{[7,8]}$. The intrinsic apoptotic pathway occurs following endogenous stress and is associated with a drop in mitochondrial membrane potential. This pathway is regulated by the formation of a mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP), which is composed of Bcl-2 family members and voltage-dependent anion channels on the outer mitochondrial membrane^[5,9]. The ratio of Bcl-2 family proteins (i.e., anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 and Bcl-XL and pro-apoptotic Bax, Bad, Bak, Bid, Bim, and PUMA) is a key factor in determining the conformation of MPTP. Among the Bcl-2 members, Bid can be cleaved by caspase-8 and migrate to the mitochondria in its truncated form tBid to associate with Bax to increase membrane permeability. The drop of mitochondrial membrane potential leads to osmotic swelling of the matrix by water influx and release of cytochrome c from mitochondrial intramembranous space into the cytoplasm, followed by its complex formation with procaspase-9 and APAF-1. The activation of caspase-9 and/or -8 leads to caspase-3 cleavage, endonuclease activation, and ultimately nuclear DNA fragmentation, which is the hallmark of apoptosis^[5,9] (Figure 1).

Regulatory proteins, such as FLICE-Like Inhibitory Proteins (FLIPs), inhibit the extrinsic apoptotic pathway by binding to FADD and causing dissociation of the FADD-caspase 8 complex. Additionally, families of inhibitor of apoptosis protein (IAP), including XIAP, cIAP, and survivin, bind to caspase-3 and -9 and thereby inhibit caspase activity. Moreover, XIAPassociated factor 1 (XAF1) negatively regulates the anti-apoptotic function of XIAP^{(5,9,10]}.

Necrosis

Necrosis is traditionally known as an uncontrolled form of cell death, characterized by morphological features of mitochondrial swelling, cytoplasmic vacuolation, cytosol density loss, and plasma membrane rupture. The resultant release of subcellular organelles and molecules is considered a potent trigger for tissue inflammation^[11].

Necroptosis

A novel form of programmed necrosis, termed necroptosis, has been recently identified. In this pro-





Figure 1 Death resistance signaling in cancer cells. Programmed cell death (i.e., apoptosis and necroptosis) are either triggered extrinsically by cytotoxic stimuli through death receptors, or initiated intrinsically via mitochondria dysfunction caused by metabolic and hypoxic stress. In the extrinsic apoptotic pathway, tumor necrosis factor (TNF) or Fas binding to the receptors trigger the recruitment of adaptor molecules to form a death-inducing signaling complex which contains TNF receptor-associated death domain (TRADD), Fas-associated death domain (FADD), procaspase 8/FLICE, and receptor-interacting protein kinase 1 (RIPK1) to facilitate the activation of caspase 8. Caspase 8 then cleaves and activates caspase 3 (the final caspase in the apoptotic pathways), and it also truncates Bid and RIPK1. The intrinsic apoptotic pathway is associated with mitochondrial dysfunction. The ratio of Bcl-2 superfamily proteins, including anti-apoptotic Bcl-XL and Bcl-2, and pro-apoptotic Bad, Bid, Bax, Bim and PUMA, determines the formation of the mitochondrial permeability transition pore. The truncated form tBid cleaved by caspase-8 can migrate to the mitochondria to associate with Bax to increase membrane permeability. The drop of mitochondrial transmembrane potential leads to osmotic swelling and release of cytochrome c to complex with Apaf-1 and procaspase 9 which undergo cleavage into the active form of caspase 9. Caspase 9 and/or caspase-8 activates caspase-3, and ultimately leads to nuclear DNA fragmentation. Moreover, FLICE-like proteins (FLIP) and inhibitors to apoptosis proteins (IAPs), including cIAP, survivin and XIAP, provide a brake on the apoptotic cascade. In cancers, signaling pathways such as PI3K/Akt, MEK/ERK, IKK/IKB/NFkB and HIF regulate apoptosis by modulating Bcl-2 members and altering expression of FLIP and IAPs. In the extrinsic necroptotic pathway, stimulus of TNFa in the presence of a caspase inhibitor frees RIPK1 to form a complex with RIPK3 for auto- and trans-phosphorylation, which then recruits and phosphorylates MLKL. The RIPK1/RIPK3/ MLKL complex causes mitochondrial dysfunction and executes subcellular features of necroptosis, such as lysosomal membrane degradation, cytosol vacuolation, plasma membrane disintegration, and ultimately cellular explosion. In the intrinsic necroptotic pathway, metabolic and hypoxic stress induces the mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) such as superoxide, which subsequently leads to RIPK1/3 activation and the final steps of necroptosis. However, signaling pathways to regulate necroptosis has not yet been reported.

cess, signaling pathways involving RIPK1/RIPK3mediated phosphorylation activate the mixed lineage kinase domain-like protein (MLKL) to execute the final step of cell destruction^[11] (Figure 1). The best defined necroptosis pathway was elucidated following the stimulation of cells with TNF α in the presence of ZVAD (a pan-caspase inhibitor)^[11,12]. This observation has led to the development of a preliminary hypothesis that necroptosis may be a default mechanism for cells that are unable to die *via* apoptosis^[12,13]. However, with increasing evidence of instances of necroptotic death occurring following various stimuli (*e.g.*, oxygen and glucose deprivation, extensive DNA damage, hyperactivation of Poly(ADP-ribose)polymerase -1 (PARP), and free radical exposure), it is now clear that RIPK1/3-dependent necrosis is an independent mode of cell death that shares common pathways with apoptosis^[14,15].

Early studies of necroptotic pathways by activating TNF receptor in the presence of caspase inhibition

WJG www.wjgnet.com

demonstrated that the adapter molecules FADD and TRADD recruited RIPK1, which subsequently undergo a series of ubiquitination and deubiquitination events before RIPK1 forming a complex with RIPK3 and MLKL in the cytosol for auto- or trans-phosphorylation^[16]. The RIPK1/RIPK3/MLKL kinase complex has been proposed to mediate necrotic death via the induction of mitochondrial dysfunction^[16]. Additionally, mitochondriaderived free radical production and lysosomal membrane disintegration have been reported to be facets of necroptotic machinery^[17]. Free radical scavengers that suppress mitochondrial reactive oxygen species (ROS) were shown to inhibit the execution of necroptotic death induced by TNF and hypoxic stress, but had no effect to necroptosis induced by PARP^[18,19]. Other reports revealed that hypoxia-induced mitochondrial ROS was upstream of RIPK1/RIPK3 activation in the necroptotic signaling pathway^[19]. The order of intracellular events leading up to plasma membrane explosion and intracellular content spilling may vary depending on trigger type^[17-19]. Overall, it is currently recognized that two modes of cell death are driven by RIPK1 through its kinase function, including apoptosis via its formation of a complex with caspase-8/FADD/TRADD and necroptosis via its formation of a complex with RIPK3/ MLKL (Figure 1).

APOPTOSIS IN NORMAL COLON AND COLORECTAL CANCERS

Physiological cell turnover in intestine

The intestinal epithelial monolayer is maintained in a state of dynamic equilibrium that is governed by the balance between crypt proliferation and surface/villus shedding and cell death. Newly proliferated cells that are derived from stem cells in the crypts migrate upward and differentiate into various cell types (*e.g.*, absorptive and secretive epithelial cells, goblet cells, and endocrine cells); the cells then undergo detachment and apoptosis at an "extrusion zone" on the luminal surface with a turnover rate of 5-7 d^[20,21]. Epithelial integrity and intestinal homeostasis are tightly controlled by the balancing of two physiological processes, namely cell proliferation and death.

Inverse correlation between epithelial apoptosis and colon tumor susceptibility

Progressive inhibition of cell apoptosis has been associated with the transformation of normal colorectal epithelium into carcinoma^[22]. Direct evidence of an inverse correlation between epithelial cell death and tumor susceptibility has been provided in recent studies. Mice that were deficient in pro-apoptotic molecules (*e.g.*, Bak and Fas) displayed a higher incidence and higher numbers of aberrant crypt foci and colorectal tumors following induction with the carcinogen azoxymethane (AOM) or AOM/dextran sulfate sodium (DSS)^[23,24]. Although a lack of Bak or Fas did not affect physiological apoptosis in colon cells, a decreased level of epithelial cell death was observed following exposure to pro-apoptotic triggers (*e.g.*, gamma-radiation and genotoxic carcinogens)^[23,24]. Moreover, PUMA-knockout mice exhibited reduced apoptosis in colonic crypts and increased colonic tumor susceptibility following an AOM/DSS challenge. A deficiency of PUMA enhanced the formation of spontaneous adenomas in the distal small intestines and colons of APC(Min/+) mice^[25]. These studies indicate that cells that are unable to undergo apoptosis partly contribute to cancer progression.

ANTI-DEATH CYTOPROTECTIVE STRATEGIES IN NORMAL INTESTINE

Surface epithelial layers are constantly bombarded by orally acquired harmful substances and luminal bacteria, and are also exposed to potentially hypoxic conditions due to their location at the end of a capillary circuit that interfaces with an anaerobic lumen. When exposed to intrinsic stress or external stimuli, a normal epithelium exhibits excessive cell death (*i.e.*, apoptosis, necrosis and necroptosis) and display barrier defects. However, cytoprotective strategies against cell death also exist to maintain gut homeostasis.

The cellular survival strategies include uptake of glucose and glutamine, free radical scavenging, transcriptional adaptation, and paracrine effects induced by cyclooxygenase (COX)-2/prostaglandin E2 (PGE2). In the following sections of this work, several facets of anti-death cytoprotective strategies that share common pathways to tumor resistance will be discussed. Understanding the similarity between epithelial cytoprotection and cancer resistance would help to identify distinct mechanisms undertaken by tumor cells for the search of advanced therapeutic targets.

One of the unique characteristic of the intestinal tract is that it possesses dual routes of nutrient supply, including hematologic and dietary sources. In small intestinal epithelium, apical glucose uptake is mediated by sodium-dependent glucose transporter 1 (SGLT1), while glucose transporter 2 (GLUT2) facilitates diffusive transport of intracellular glucose across the basolateral membrane and into the bloodstream^[26]. Large intestinal epithelium normally expressed GLUT5 and GLUT6, but not the other glucose transporters^[27]. We and others have previously shown that enhanced glucose uptake via SGLT1 can protect intestinal epithelial cells against various pro-apoptotic triggers, such as mesenteric ischemia/reperfusion, microbial challenges, and endotoxemia^[28-31]. Energy production has been generally assumed as the main cytoprotective mechanism of glucose uptake; however, alternative pathways of SGLT1-mediated activation of phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt and nuclear factor kappa B (NF_{κ}B) pathways also partially contributes to cytoprotection^[28,31]. Other than glucose,



glutamine (a non-essential amino acid) is important for cell survival during conditions of stress. Glutamine can prevent epithelial cell apoptosis caused by hypoxia/ reoxygenation, oxidants, endotoxins, heat stress, and TNF $\alpha^{[32-36]}$. The inhibition of gut epithelial cell apoptosis by glutamine is mediated through upregulation of autophagy and increased transcription of heat shock proteins^[34,35,37].

Redox enzymes, including catalase (CAT), superoxide dismutase (SOD), glutathione reductase, and glutathione-S-transferase, suppress intracellular accumulation of free radicals. An intracellular redox system converts highly reactive free radicals, such as superoxide, hydrogen peroxide, and hydroxyl radical, into lower energy molecules. Intravenous injections of CAT and SOD have been shown to decrease intestinal inflammation and epithelial barrier dysfunction in animal models of mesenteric ischemia/reperfusion injury^[38-40].

Hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF) is a transcription factor that is activated in epithelial cells under the low oxygen conditions of ischemic or inflamed gut^[41,42]. The HIF family includes three proteins: HIF-1, HIF-2, and HIF-3. Activation of HIF is dependent on the stabilization of the oxygen-sensitive α subunit, which is subsequently translocated to the nucleus to form a functional complex with the β subunit and various other coactivators^[43]. HIF- $1\alpha/2\alpha$ forms a dimeric complex with HIF-1 β , and triggers transcription by binding to the hypoxia response element of various gene promoter regions^[44,45]. Under normoxic conditions, the hydroxyl hydroxylase (PHD)-mediated hydroxylation of proline residues on HIF-1 α /2 α leads to its ubiquitination and degradation. Low oxygen levels have been shown to result in a downregulation of PHD activity and to stabilize HIF-1 $\alpha/2\alpha$ levels^[43]. HIF-1 activation has been implicated in maintaining epithelial barrier protection in models of intestinal ischemia/reperfusion, experimental colitis with inflammatory hypoxia, and in mouse ileal loops after exposure to bacterial toxins^[41,42,46-48].

Cyclooxygenase (COX)-2, a catalyzing enzyme for PGE2 production, is involved in increased vascular permeability and blood flow during inflammation and wound healing. COX-2 also protects against colonic epithelial damage in animal models of chemical-induced colitis^[49,50]. Oral supplementation of PGE2 increased proliferation and reduced apoptosis of intestinal epithelium in mice with colitis^[49]. Moreover, PGE2 increased c-IAP2 expression in normal rat epithelial cells^[51].

The detailed anti-death signaling pathways have primarily been delineated from observations made in adenocarcinoma cell line studies, and they will be discussed in the context of cancer cell death resistance in the next section.

INTRACELLULAR MECHANISMS OF DEATH RESISTANCE IN CANCERS

Death and anti-death signaling in cancer cells has been

extensively studied in the context of cell survival against exogenously applied cytotoxic drugs. Substantial efforts have also been made to uncover the pathways that lead to cancer cell death and survival under conditions of endogenous metabolic stress, with the goal of learning how to therapeutically manipulate tumorspecific machinery to produce anti-cancer effects. We will highlight the mechanisms of death resistance in cancer cells against exogenous or endogenous stress. These intracellular pathways include direct alteration of death machinery and modulation of upstream events such as tumor suppressor gene inactivation and prosurvival signaling. For additional discussion of drugrelated resistance mechanisms, such as efflux pumps and enzymatic degradation, please see other review articles^[52,53].

Direct alteration of apoptotic and necroptotic regulators in cancer

Defects in apoptotic signaling and increased use of antiapoptotic pathways have been reported in colon cancer cells. Key regulatory proteins of apoptotic machinery, such as families of Bcl-2 and IAP, undergo changes in expression during the transition of an adenoma into a carcinoma and have therefore been utilized as prognostic biomarkers^[54,55]. An overexpression of the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member Bcl-X_L is a known predictor of poor prognoses in patients with colonic adenocarcinomas^[56]. Increased expression levels of anti-apoptotic regulators such as c-FLIP, XIAP, cIAP2, and survivin have also been correlated with disease progression and poor survival in colon cancer patients^[57-61]. A recent report indicated that expression levels of the necroptotic adaptors RIPK1 and RIPK3 are significantly decreased in human colon cancer tissues compared to adjacent normal mucosa^[62]. Overall, an increase of anti-apoptotic molecules and a decrease in pro-necroptotic kinases are both likely to contribute to death resistance in cancer cells (Table 1). The resistance mechanisms that occur upstream of the alteration of apoptotic regulators are further discussed below.

Inactivation of tumor suppressor genes to prevent apoptosis in cancer

Mutations in oncogenes (RAS and β -catenin) and tumor suppressor genes (p53 and APC) have been identified to arise throughout the course of tumorigenesis^[63]. The intriguing field of oncogene mutation and cell hyperproliferation has been reviewed comprehensively^[64] and will not be discussed here. Instead, cancer cell death resistance that is imparted by mutation of the p53 tumor suppressor gene and the resultant functional consequences of this resistance will be the focus of this section.

Mutations in the p53 gene occur in half of all colorectal cancer cases and have been correlated with adenoma-to-carcinoma transitions and aggressive subsets of colorectal cancer^[65,66]. Tumor cells harboring



Huang CY et al. Anti-apoptosis and anti-necroptosis in cancer

Table 1 Alteration of apoptotic and necroptotic regulators inhuman colon cancers							
Classification	Molecule	Expression in cancer tissues	Ref.				
Bcl-2 family	Bcl-XL	Increased	[56]				
IAP family	cFLIP	Increased	[57]				
	cIAP2	Increased	[59,60]				
	survivin	Increased	[55,61]				
	XIAP	Increased	[58]				
RIP kinase family	RIPK1/RIPK3	Decreased	[62]				

IAP: Inhibitor of apoptosis protein; FLIP: FLICE-like inhibitory protein; XIAP: X-linked IAP; RIP: Receptor-interacting protein.

p53 mutations have long been known to be defective in the induction of apoptosis^[67]. In addition to its proapoptotic role, it has become evident that p53 acts as a multifunctional transcription factor and is involved in physiological cellular responses to stressful stimuli (e.g., DNA damage and hypoxia), surveillance mechanisms that cause cell cycle arrest following cellular damage or oncogenic aberration, and regulation of metabolic pathways for a switch from glycolysis to oxidative phosphorylation^[68,69]. The molecular mechanisms that are employed by p53 to induce cell death in the context of suppressing cancer progression include the transcriptional regulation of pro-apoptotic PUMA expression, the generation of oxidative free radicals within mitochondrial components, the reduction of COX-2/PGE2 synthesis, and the induction of death receptor 5^[70-73].

Signaling pathways that modulate apoptotic regulators in cancer

A number of signaling molecules and transcription factors are involved in the dysregulation of death machinery in cancer cells (Figure 1). These include the PI3K/Akt, mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase (MEK)/extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK), $I_{\rm K}B$ kinase (IKK)/inhibitor of NF_KB ($I_{\rm K}B$)/NF_KB, and HIF signaling pathways (Table 2).

Studies on colon cancer cell lines have shown that an upregulation of PI3K/Akt protein kinases has been associated with increased expression of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 proteins (*e.g.*, Bcl-2, Bcl-X_L, and survivin)^[74,75], phosphorylation and inactivation of pro-apoptotic Bad and Bax^[76-78], and activation of XIAP^[79]. In colon cancer and epithelial cells, the MEK/ERK signaling pathway mediates the phosphorylation and stabilization of Bcl-2^[80], the inactivation of Bax and the degradation of Bim^[78,81], the suppression of PUMA induction^[73], the downregulation of XAF1 and the upregulation of XIAP expression^[82].

The activation of the IKK/I_KB/NF_KB pathway, which serves as a putative proinflammatory signal, has been linked with anti-apoptotic effects in normal colonocytes and colon cancers alike. The activation of the I_KB kinase complex (IKK $\alpha/\beta/\gamma$) leads to the phosphorylation of NF_KB-bound I_KB and causes

Table 2 Signaling pathways for modulation of apoptoticregulators in cancer

Pathway	Observation in experimental models	Ref.
PI3K/Akt	Increase of Bcl-2, Bcl-XL and survivin expression	[74,75]
	in colon cancer cell lines (SW480, SW620, HCT116,	
	and HT29)	
	Inactivation of BAD by phosphorylation in colon	[76,77]
	cancer cell lines (HT29 and H508)	
	Decreased expression of Bim and inactivation of	[78]
	Bax in colon cancer cell lines (HCT116 and DLD1),	
	and increase of tumor growth in xenograft models	
MEK/ERK	Phosphorylation and stabilization of Bcl-2 in colon	[80]
	cancer cell lines (HCT116 and HT29) for increase of	
	anoikis, and promotion of metastasis in xenograft	
	models	
	Decreased expression of Bim and inactivation of	[78]
	Bax in colon cancer cell lines (HCT116 and DLD1),	
	and increase of tumor growth in xenograft models	
	Suppression of PUMA expression and activity in	[73]
	colon cancer cell lines (Lovo and SW1116)	
	Dowregulation of XAF1 and upregulation of XIAP	[82]
	in colon cancer cell lines (HCT116, Lovo, DLD1,	
	and SW1116)	
IKK/I _k B/	Induction of cIAP-2 expression in colon cancer cell	[91]
NFκB	lines (Caco-2, HCT116, KM20, and KM12C)	
	Increase of Bcl-2, Bcl-XL, and cFLIP in colon cancer	[92]
	cell lines (COLO205 and HCT116)	
HIF	Binding to hypoxia-responsive element of the Bid	[94]
	promoter in colon cancer cells (SW480) for Bid	
	downregulation	
	Binding to hypoxia-responsive element of the	[93]
	survivin promoter in breast cancer cells (MCF-7)	
	for survivin upregulation	

PI3K: Phosphatidylinositide 3-kinase; MEK: Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase; ERK: Extracellular signal-regulated kinase; NF κ B: Nuclear factor kappa B; I κ B: Inhibitor of NF κ B; IKK: I κ B kinase; HIF: Hypoxiainducible factor.

IkB to undergo ubiquitin-dependent degradation, enabling the liberated NF_{κ}B to translocate to the cell nucleus and act as a transcription factor^[83]. Unlike other subunits in the complex, IKK_{α} can shuttle between the nucleus and cytoplasm to facilitate NF_κB-regulated gene expression^[84]. An elegant study indicated that either epithelial-specific ablation of IKK γ (also called NEMO) or a deficiency of both IKK α and IKK_B can lead to increased levels of apoptosis in mouse colonocytes^[85]. Using carcinogen-induced colon cancer models, epithelial-specific IKKβ-KO mice were shown to exhibit increased colonic cell apoptosis associated with a reduction of tumor growth compared to wild type mice^[86]. Numerous studies of colonic, gastric and esophageal cancer cell lines have demonstrated that blocking NF_KB-induced apoptosis under baseline conditions sensitizes cells to treatment with 5-fluorouricil (5-FU)^[87-89]. The underlying mechanisms of this phenomenon included IKK α -mediated phosphorylation of CREB binding protein (a transcriptional coactivator), which induced a switch in binding preference from p53 to NF_{κ}B and led to a concurrent upregulation of NFkB-dependent anti-apoptotic genes, and the downregulation of p53-



mediated pro-apoptotic genes^[90]. Moreover, in colon cancer cells, the transcriptional targets of NF_KB include the anti-apoptotic regulators Bcl-2, Bcl-X_L, cFLIP and IAP^[91,92].

HIF is upregulated in the hypoxic core of rapidly growing solid tumors and is therefore considered a biomarker of poor prognosis in colon cancer patients^[45]. HIF-1 targets promoter sites of apoptotic regulators such as survivin and Bid, and directly modulates cell death pathways^[93,94]. Other HIF-1-targeted genes included trefoil factor^[47], COX-2^[95], glucose metabolic enzymes [e.g., hexokinase (HK), glyceraldehyde-3phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), pyruvate kinase (PK), pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase (PDK)], and glucose transporters (e.g., GLUT-1 and -3)[45,96,97]. HIF- 1α also directly activates promoter regions of various growth factors and receptors, including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), c-Met [a receptor for hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)], HGF activator^[98-100]. Moreover, several reports have shown that HIF-2 α increases transcriptional and translational expression of amphiregulin [a member of the epidermal growth factor (EGF) family] and EGF receptor (EGFR), and favors autocrine growth signaling in various types of cancer^[101-103].

TUMOR MICROENVIRONMENT CAUSES DEATH RESISTANCE IN COLON CANCER

Autocrine, paracrine and exogenous factors in tumor microenvironments also instigate resistance against apoptotic and necroptotic cell death in colon cancers *via* changes in receptor signaling and transporter uptake (Figure 2). The roles of COX-2/PGE2, growth factors, glucose, and bacterial LPS are highlighted below.

COX-2/PGE2-mediated apoptotic resistance in cancer

Increased expression of COX-2 was observed in colon adenocarcinoma, and is considered one of the earliest events in tumor development^[104,105]. Clinical studies have provided strong evidence that long term use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs reduce the incidence of colon cancers^[106]. Various mechanisms have been proposed for the COX-2-mediated tumor-promoting activity, including increased blood flow, induction of growth factors, increase of cell proliferation, or modulation of apoptotic regulators^[51,107,108]. COX-2/PGE2 induces synthesis of amphiregulin and activation of EGFR signaling in colon cancer cell lines^[107,108]. Moreover, stimulation with PGE2 was found to suppress Fas-induced apoptosis in colon cancer cells via upregulation of IAP expression[51] (Figure 2).

Growth factor-dependent apoptotic and necroptotic resistance in cancer

A number of growth factors have been associated

with death resistance in cancer, including epidermal, hepatocyte, and insulin-like growth factors (Figure 2). EGFR activation has long been known to induce epithelial cell proliferation, restitution, and tumorigenesis. In colorectal and gastric cancer cells, EGFR activation also exerts anti-apoptotic effects that are mediated by PI3K/Akt, ERK and $I_{\kappa}B_{\alpha}/NF_{\kappa}B$ signaling, and protects cancer cells against anoikis and enhances epithelialmesenchymal transition^[109-112]. Moreover, both EGFR and its downstream Akt and ERK pathways are known to be involved in preventing apoptosis in stem-like cell populations in serum-deprived colorectal cancer cells^[113]. A positive feedback loop between EGFR and HIF signaling pathways may also contribute to the increase of death resistance in cancer, as revealed by evidence that EGFR activation leads to increased expression and nuclear translocation of HIF-1 α /1 β in normoxic conditions $^{[93,95,114]};$ furthermore, HIF-2 $\!\alpha$ increases the transcript and protein expression of EGFR and amphiregulin^[101-103]. Recent evidence has revealed a co-expression of EGFR and SGLT1 in human colorectal and oral squamous carcinoma^[115,116]. Interactions between EGFR and SGLT1 have shown a positive correlation with cancer cell proliferation and survival through a mechanism that involves the stabilization of membranous SGLT1 proteins by EGFR in a tyrosine kinase-independent manner^[117,118].

Elevated expression of the HGF receptor Met has been shown in human colorectal cancers compared to normal mucosa^[119]. Recently, both the autocrine production of HGF and a positive feedback loop that was mediated by a constant activation of the HGF gene promoter due to microsatellite instability that was characterized by truncations of the promoter region were found in human colon carcinoma samples and cell lines^[120]. Activation of HGF/Met signaling was shown to cause a downregulation in the expression of RIPK1 proteins, which correlated with a reduction in the number of necroptotic regions found in colon tumors^[120]. Moreover, evidence of HIF-1 α directly activating the promoter regions of Met and HGF activator (a serine protease that converts HGF to its active form) was found in pancreatic cancer and glioma cells^[99,100]. Interestingly, increased activation of Met was found to be induced in human carcinoma Caco-2 cells following treatment with cetuximab (an EGFR inhibitor), which served as a chemoresistance mechanism^[121].

Colon cancers express high levels of both insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF1) and its receptor compared to normal mucosa. The overexpression of IGF1 receptors in human colon cancer cells was found to confer resistance to serum-deprivation induced apoptosis, which was associated with increased activation of Akt and an upregulation of Bcl-X^[122]. Another report demonstrated that inhibition of the IGF1 receptor sensitized human colon adenocarcinoma cells to cetuximab and restored cell death in drug-resistant cell clones^[123].

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Huang CY et al. Anti-apoptosis and anti-necroptosis in cancer



Figure 2 Proposed schema of death desistance mechanisms via modulation of receptor signaling and transporter uptake in colon cancer cells. A number of autocrine, paracrine, or exogenous factors instigate death resistance in colon carcinoma. These pathways included cyclooxygenase (COX)-2/prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS)/Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4), growth factors [i.e., insulin-like growth factor (IGF), epidermal growth factor (EGF), and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)], as well as glucose transport and metabolism. COX/PGE2 upregulates the IAP expression and activates EGF/EGFR signaling to inhibit apoptosis in colon cancer cells. TLR4 antagonizes cell apoptosis caused by its co-receptor CD14, induces anti-apoptotic MEK/ERK and IKK/IkB/NFkB signaling, and activates COX-2 pathways in colon carcinoma. Growth factors such as IGF and EGF induce anti-apoptotic PI3K/Akt, MEK/ERK, and IKK/IkB/NFkB pathways in colon cancers. Moreover, activation of HGF and its receptor Met renders colon cancer cells resistant to necroptosis via downregulation of RIPK1 protein expression. Alteration of transport and metabolism of glucose (Gluc) is another survival strategy of cancer cells. Abnormally expressed sodium-dependent glucose transporter 1 (SGLT1) and GLUT1/3/4 enhance glucose uptake in colon carcinoma. Activation of SGLT1 induces PI3K/Akt and IKK/IkB/NFkB pathways in normal intestinal epithelial cells; however, their roles in anti-death mechanisms of colon cancers remain unclear (?). Increased glycolysis and decreased mitochondria-dependent oxidative phosphorylation (OxPhos) are commonly seen in cancer cells. The metabolic shift results from upregulated expression of glycolytic enzymes for increased (Pyr) production [e.g., hexokinase (HK), glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), pyruvate kinase (PK)], and also from downregulated expression of mitochondrial pyruvate carrier (MPC) and pyruvate dehydrogenase (PDH) that limits pyruvate conversion to Acetyl Co-A (Ac-CoA). The metabolic shift and predominantly glycolytic ATP generation are adaptive responses to hypoxic stress and promotes cancer cell survival. The final glycolytic product pyruvate, which is also a free radical scavenger, prevents hypoxia-induced necroptotic death in colon cancer cells via suppression of mitochondrial ROS. Hypoxia acts a stressor but also a death regulator by HIF-dependent transcription of a number of genes, including glucose metabolic enzymes [e.g., HK, GAPDH, PK, and pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase (PDK)], glucose transporters (e.g., GLUT-1 and GLUT-3), and growth factors [e.g., EGF and vascular endothelial growth factors (VEGF)]. Other HIF-targeted genes, e.g., EGFR, cMet, and HGF activator (HGFA), were reported on non-intestinal cancer cells (*), and may also contribute to the death resistance mechanisms. Lastly, EGF activates HIF signaling in normoxic conditions, leading to a positive feedback loop of adaptation fueling anti-death and pro-proliferative cancer growth.

Glucose-dependent apoptotic and necroptotic resistance in cancer

Increased glucose dependency and altered glucose metabolism are associated with cancer cell transformation (Table 3). In normal cells, one glucose molecule is catalyzed into two ATPs and two pyruvate molecules in an anaerobic fashion by a cascade of glycolytic enzymes, including HK, GAPDH, and PK^[124]. The final glycolytic product, pyruvate, is transported across the inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM) by mitochondrial pyruvate carrier (MPC) and is then converted to acetyl-CoA by pyruvate dehydrogenase (PDH) before entering into the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle that occurs in the mitochondrial matrix^[125,126]. A reduced substrate is generated by the TCA cycle and is then fed into the electron transport chain of the IMM, after which oxidative phosphorylation leads to the production of 36 ATPs. In contrast to normal cells, tumors exhibit high

levels of glycolysis despite the presence of sufficient oxygen, which is a phenomenon known as the Warburg $effect^{[127]}$.

The abnormal expression of the GLUT isoforms 1, 3, and 4 and the SGLT1 protein have been widely documented in studies of human colon cancer samples^[27,115,116,128-130]. A large body of evidence indicates that the upregulation of GLUT1 and several glycolytic enzymes is dependent on the transcriptional activity of HIF-1 in both human colon cancer tissues and drugresistant cancer cell lines^[96,131-133]. Recent studies have indicated that the stabilization of membrane SGLT1 expression in colon cancer cells is dependent on EGFR activation^[117,134], suggesting that this pro-proliferative and anti-apoptotic growth factor is also involved in the mechanism that underlies enhanced glucose uptake (Figure 2).

Changes in glucose uptake and metabolism have



WJG www.wjgnet.com

Tuble 5 Glucose d	ependent		
Classification	Molecule	Expression and mechanism	Ref.
Glucose uptake			
Transporters	GLUT1	Abnormal expression of GLUT1 in colon cancer	[128,129]
		Hypoxia-induced expression of GLUT1 by HIF-1 binding to the GLUT1 promoter	[96,131,132]
		GLUT1-mediated glucose uptake promoted drug resistance in colon cancer cells	[136]
	GLUT3,4	Abnormal expression of GLUT3,4 in colon cancer	[19,27,130]
	SGLT1	Abnormal expression of SGLT1 in colon cancer	[27,115]
		Stabilization of membrane SGLT1 expression is dependent on EGFR in a kinase-independent	[117,134]
		mechanism	
Glucose metabolism			
Enzymes	PK	Upregulation of PKM2 isoform in chemoresistant cancer cells	[132]
	PDK-1	PDK-1 as a novel Wnt target gene improved colon cancer cell survival via enhancement of glycolysis	[142]
	PDK-3	HIF1-mediated upregulation of PDK-3 inhibited mitochondrial phosphorylation and promoted drug resistance	[143]
	HK,	HIF1-dependent transcriptional upregulation	[45,96]
	GAPDH		
	PDH	Decreased expression in colon cancer cells	[141]
Carriers	MPC	Reduction of MPC activity promoted glycolysis and maintenance of stemness properties	[144]
Products	ATP	Elevation of intracellular ATP promoted cancer cell survival and induced drug resistance	[145,146]
	Pyruvate	Pyruvate prevented hypoxia-induced necroptosis through suppression of mitochondrial free radicals in an ATP-independent mechanism	[19]

 Table 3 Glucose-dependent mechanisms in death resistance of colon cancer

GLUT: Glucose transporter; SGLT1: Sodium-dependent glucose transporter 1; EGFR: Epidermal growth factor receptor; PK: Pyruvate kinase; PDK: Pyruvate dehydrogenase; HK: Hexokinase; GAPDH: Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase; PK: Pyruvate kinase; PDH: Pyruvate dehydrogenase; MPC: Mitochondrial pyruvate carrier.

been suggested to provide a survival advantage to tumor cells and also to contribute to anti-cancer drug resistance. A previous report has shown that high glucose levels can modulate the cytotoxicity and anti-proliferative effects of 5-FU in colon cancer cell lines^[135]. The *in vitro* inhibition of GLUT1-mediated glucose uptake by phloretin was found to sensitize colon cancer cells to overcome apoptotic resistance to daunorubicin under conditions of hypoxia^[136]. The modulation of glucose metabolic pathways by chemicals (e.g., 3-bromopyruvate, iodoacetate, dichloroacetate, or 2-deoxyglucose) was found to attenuate 5-FU resistance in colonic and gastric cancer cells^[137-139]. Recent studies have indicated that high levels of intracellular glucose lead to an increased side population (SP) of stem-like cells within the overall cancer cell population; these cells exhibit high glycolytic activity and drug export ability, and are most resistant to cell death^[140]. The underlying mechanism of SP cell expansion involves glucose-mediated suppression of AMP-activated protein kinase and an activation of Akt signaling^[140].

PK is the final rate-limiting enzyme in the glycolytic pathway, and it catalyzes the conversion of phosphoenolpyruvate and ADP into pyruvate and ATP. PDH, which converts pyruvate into acetyl-CoA, can be phosphorylated and inactivated by PDK in physiological conditions. The PK isoform M2 (PKM2) is significantly upregulated in 5-FU-resistant colon cancer cell lines^[132]. Moreover, decreased expression of PDH was reported in colorectal cancer cells^[141]. A recent study has identified that PDK-1 is a novel Wnt target gene that can promote glycolysis and colon cancer cell survival^[142]. Hypoxia-induced PDK-3 expression *via* the activation of HIF-1 has been shown to lead to an inhibition of mitochondrial phosphorylation and the promotion of drug resistance^[143]. Additional research has indicated that reduced MPC activity promotes glycolysis and the maintenance of stemness in colon cancer cells^[144].

ATP has generally been assumed to be the effector of glucose metabolism that promotes cancer growth, survival, and chemoresistance. A number of studies have shown that depleting ATP *via* glycolytic inhibition increases apoptosis in multidrug- resistant cancer cells under both normoxic and hypoxic conditions^[145,146]. Moreover, direct delivery of liposome-encapsulated ATPs was found to be sufficient for promoting survival and inducing resistance to oxaliplatin in formerly drugsensitive colon cancer cells^[146]. Whether ATP-dependent chemoresistance is a result of cell hyperproliferation or the induction of anti-death mechanisms remains unknown.

It is notable that an energy-independent mechanism is also involved in glucose-mediated death resistance in cancer cells. Pyruvate not only serves as a link between glycolysis and mitochondrial respiration but also acts as a scavenger for oxidative free radicals through a non-enzymatic reaction^[147]. Our recent studies have shown that pyruvate (uncoupled to ATP) plays a distinct role in promoting cancer cell survival^[19]. Glycolytic pyruvate prevented RIPK1/3-dependent necroptosis caused by hypoxic stress in colon cancer cells through the suppression of mitochondrial free radicals^[19]. Collectively, the manipulation of glucose uptake and metabolic pathways in conjunction with the application of cytotoxic drugs may promote anticancer effects and overcome chemoresistance (Figure 2). With an increasing body of evidence suggesting that chemoresistance in colon cancers can be mediated by glucose, it is notable that dietary glutamine supplementation was shown to reduce tumor burden by increasing apoptosis and decreasing proliferation in the colons of mouse models that were submitted to colitis-associated cancer induction^[148]. Although a glutamine-dependent chemopreventive effect on tumorigenesis was suggested to result from its antiinflammatory activity, it remains unclear whether glutamine metabolism by first pass in epithelial cells (in place of glucose metabolism) may play a role in tumor suppression. The differential roles of glucoseand glutamine-dominant metabolism in the regulation of tumorigenesis warrant further investigation.

Bacterial LPS/Toll-like receptor 4-dependent apoptotic resistance in cancer

The innate immune receptor Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) forms a complex with CD14 and MD2 for sensing bacterial LPS. This receptor complex was originally identified on monocytes/macrophages and endothelial cells that are responsible for septic shock. Given the juxtaposition of commensal bacteria and intestinal mucosa, it had been assumed that normal gut epithelial cells were not equipped with LPS receptors. However, accumulating data showed that normal human colonocytes constitutively express CD14 in the absence of TLR4, and a strong immunoreactivity of CD14 and TLR4 was found in human colorectal carcinoma tissues, indicating a link between LPS/TLR4 signaling and tumor formation^[149-151].

The activation of TLR4 signaling may contribute to tumorigenesis by promoting epithelial proliferation and/ or by reducing cell death (Figure 2). In vitro studies in colon adenocarcinoma cell lines have demonstrated that LPS/TLR4 induced resistance to apoptosis via $NF\kappa B$ and ERK signaling, without modulating the rate of cell division^[152,153]. Conversely, several studies have revealed enhancement of both cell viability and proliferation following the activation of LPS/TLR4 in cancer cell lines^[154,155]. Using chemically induced colitisassociated mouse cancer models, numerous studies have shown that the genetic absence of TLR4 and its downstream signaling molecules (i.e., MyD88 and IKK β) results in reduced tumor burdens^[86,151,156]. A TLR4-dependent hyperproliferation of colonic epithelial cells was shown to be related to increased activation of COX/PGE2 and EGFR signaling in the mouse models of colon cancer^[49,151,157].

Recently, we demonstrated that the abnormally upregulated TLR4 protein plays an anti-apoptotic role against its co-receptor CD14 during the development of colon cancer^[158]. Stimulation with LPS induced CD14-mediated lipid signaling and led to colonic epithelial cell apoptosis, whereas TLR4 antagonistically promoted cell survival and cancer progression^[29,158]. Our results showed that that dysfunction of this

CD14/TLR4 antagonism in the context of the cellular death and survival response may contribute to the carcinogenic transformation of normal epithelial cells^[158]. Finally, intracolonic administration of a TLR4 antagonist was shown to result in increased cancer cell apoptosis and reduced tumor burdern, suggesting the therapeutic potential of TLR4 blockade^[158].

CONCLUSION

Greater understanding of the pathophysiological antideath mechanisms that are present in cancer cells would enable advanced therapeutic interventions that could overcome chemoresistance. One of the key challenges of successful clinical translation is the ability to destroy tumors while sparing normal cells. By understanding the similarity between epithelial cytoprotection and cancer resistance, we may identify pathways that differ in normal and tumor cells for pharmacological manipulation. So far, abnormally expressed glucose transporters and TLR4, which are involved in both anti-death and pro-proliferative mechanisms, show great therapeutic potential. Drugs that target apoptotic machinery and signaling pathways, metabolic enzymes, and glucose transport are currently being investigated in clinical trials^[159]. Agents to eliminate cancer stem cells, the cell type most resistant to death, are also in development^[160]. In sum, targeting death resistance pathways may offer a promising therapeutic approach in addition to strategies such as inhibiting proliferation and angiogenesis and would offer hope to patients with refractory tumors.

REFERENCES

- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. *Cell* 2000; 100: 57-70 [PMID: 10647931]
- 2 Cuezva JM, Krajewska M, de Heredia ML, Krajewski S, Santamaría G, Kim H, Zapata JM, Marusawa H, Chamorro M, Reed JC. The bioenergetic signature of cancer: a marker of tumor progression. *Cancer Res* 2002; 62: 6674-6681 [PMID: 12438266]
- 3 Mohammad RM, Muqbil I, Lowe L, Yedjou C, Hsu HY, Lin LT, Siegelin MD, Fimognari C, Kumar NB, Dou QP, Yang H, Samadi AK, Russo GL, Spagnuolo C, Ray SK, Chakrabarti M, Morre JD, Coley HM, Honoki K, Fujii H, Georgakilas AG, Amedei A, Niccolai E, Amin A, Ashraf SS, Helferich WG, Yang X, Boosani CS, Guha G, Bhakta D, Ciriolo MR, Aquilano K, Chen S, Mohammed SI, Keith WN, Bilsland A, Halicka D, Nowsheen S, Azmi AS. Broad targeting of resistance to apoptosis in cancer. Semin Cancer Biol 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25936818 DOI: 10.1016/j.semcancer.2015.03.001]
- Viry E, Paggetti J, Baginska J, Mgrditchian T, Berchem G, Moussay E, Janji B. Autophagy: an adaptive metabolic response to stress shaping the antitumor immunity. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2014; 92: 31-42 [PMID: 25044308 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2014.07.006]
- 5 Yang SY, Sales KM, Fuller B, Seifalian AM, Winslet MC. Apoptosis and colorectal cancer: implications for therapy. *Trends Mol Med* 2009; 15: 225-233 [PMID: 19362056 DOI: 10.1016/ j.molmed.2009.03.003]
- 6 Loktionov A. Cell exfoliation in the human colon: myth, reality and implications for colorectal cancer screening. *Int J Cancer* 2007; **120**: 2281-2289 [PMID: 17351899 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.22647]

WJG www.wjgnet.com

- 7 Humphries F, Yang S, Wang B, Moynagh PN. RIP kinases: key decision makers in cell death and innate immunity. *Cell Death Differ* 2015; 22: 225-236 [PMID: 25146926 DOI: 10.1038/ cdd.2014.126]
- 8 Günther C, Neumann H, Neurath MF, Becker C. Apoptosis, necrosis and necroptosis: cell death regulation in the intestinal epithelium. *Gut* 2013; 62: 1062-1071 [PMID: 22689519 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301364]
- 9 Shanmugathasan M, Jothy S. Apoptosis, anoikis and their relevance to the pathobiology of colon cancer. *Pathol Int* 2000; 50: 273-279 [PMID: 10849312]
- 10 Zhang L, Yu J. Role of apoptosis in colon cancer biology, therapy, and prevention. *Curr Colorectal Cancer Rep* 2013; 9 [PMID: 24273467 DOI: 10.1007/s11888-013-0188-z]
- 11 Vandenabeele P, Galluzzi L, Vanden Berghe T, Kroemer G. Molecular mechanisms of necroptosis: an ordered cellular explosion. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2010; 11: 700-714 [PMID: 20823910]
- 12 Duprez L, Wirawan E, Vanden Berghe T, Vandenabeele P. Major cell death pathways at a glance. *Microbes Infect* 2009; 11: 1050-1062 [PMID: 19733681]
- 13 Vandenabeele P, Declercq W, Van Herreweghe F, Vanden Berghe T. The role of the kinases RIP1 and RIP3 in TNF-induced necrosis. *Sci Signal* 2010; 3: re4 [PMID: 20354226]
- 14 Marshall KD, Baines CP. Necroptosis: is there a role for mitochondria? *Front Physiol* 2014; 5: 323 [PMID: 25206339 DOI: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00323]
- 15 Declercq W, Vanden Berghe T, Vandenabeele P. RIP kinases at the crossroads of cell death and survival. *Cell* 2009; 138: 229-232 [PMID: 19632174]
- 16 Linkermann A, Green DR. Necroptosis. N Engl J Med 2014; 370: 455-465 [PMID: 24476434 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra1310050]
- 17 Vanden Berghe T, Vanlangenakker N, Parthoens E, Deckers W, Devos M, Festjens N, Guerin CJ, Brunk UT, Declercq W, Vandenabeele P. Necroptosis, necrosis and secondary necrosis converge on similar cellular disintegration features. *Cell Death Differ* 2010; **17**: 922-930 [PMID: 20010783]
- 18 Sosna J, Voigt S, Mathieu S, Lange A, Thon L, Davarnia P, Herdegen T, Linkermann A, Rittger A, Chan FK, Kabelitz D, Schütze S, Adam D. TNF-induced necroptosis and PARP-1mediated necrosis represent distinct routes to programmed necrotic cell death. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2014; **71**: 331-348 [PMID: 23760205 DOI: 10.1007/s00018-013-1381-6]
- 19 Huang CY, Kuo WT, Huang YC, Lee TC, Yu LC. Resistance to hypoxia-induced necroptosis is conferred by glycolytic pyruvate scavenging of mitochondrial superoxide in colorectal cancer cells. *Cell Death Dis* 2013; 4: e622 [PMID: 23640464 DOI: 10.1038/ cddis.2013.149]
- 20 Yen TH, Wright NA. The gastrointestinal tract stem cell niche. Stem Cell Rev 2006; 2: 203-212 [PMID: 17625256]
- 21 Yu LC, Wang JT, Wei SC, Ni YH. Host-microbial interactions and regulation of intestinal epithelial barrier function: From physiology to pathology. *World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol* 2012; **3**: 27-43 [PMID: 22368784 DOI: 10.4291/wjgp.v3.i1.27]
- 22 Bedi A, Pasricha PJ, Akhtar AJ, Barber JP, Bedi GC, Giardiello FM, Zehnbauer BA, Hamilton SR, Jones RJ. Inhibition of apoptosis during development of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 1995; 55: 1811-1816 [PMID: 7728743]
- 23 Duckworth CA, Pritchard DM. Suppression of apoptosis, crypt hyperplasia, and altered differentiation in the colonic epithelia of bak-null mice. *Gastroenterology* 2009; **136**: 943-952 [PMID: 19185578 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.11.036]
- 24 Liu F, Bardhan K, Yang D, Thangaraju M, Ganapathy V, Waller JL, Liles GB, Lee JR, Liu K. NF-κB directly regulates Fas transcription to modulate Fas-mediated apoptosis and tumor suppression. *J Biol Chem* 2012; 287: 25530-25540 [PMID: 22669972 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M112.356279]
- 25 **Qiu W**, Carson-Walter EB, Kuan SF, Zhang L, Yu J. PUMA suppresses intestinal tumorigenesis in mice. *Cancer Res* 2009;

69: 4999-5006 [PMID: 19491259 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472. CAN-09-0262]

- 26 Scheepers A, Joost HG, Schürmann A. The glucose transporter families SGLT and GLUT: molecular basis of normal and aberrant function. *JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr* 2004; 28: 364-371 [PMID: 15449578]
- 27 Godoy A, Ulloa V, Rodríguez F, Reinicke K, Yañez AJ, García Mde L, Medina RA, Carrasco M, Barberis S, Castro T, Martínez F, Koch X, Vera JC, Poblete MT, Figueroa CD, Peruzzo B, Pérez F, Nualart F. Differential subcellular distribution of glucose transporters GLUT1-6 and GLUT9 in human cancer: ultrastructural localization of GLUT1 and GLUT5 in breast tumor tissues. *J Cell Physiol* 2006; **207**: 614-627 [PMID: 16523487 DOI: 10.1002/ jcp.20606]
- 28 Huang CY, Hsiao JK, Lu YZ, Lee TC, Yu LC. Anti-apoptotic PI3K/Akt signaling by sodium/glucose transporter 1 reduces epithelial barrier damage and bacterial translocation in intestinal ischemia. *Lab Invest* 2011; 91: 294-309 [PMID: 20975661]
- 29 Yu LC, Flynn AN, Turner JR, Buret AG. SGLT-1-mediated glucose uptake protects intestinal epithelial cells against LPS-induced apoptosis and barrier defects: a novel cellular rescue mechanism? *FASEB J* 2005; 19: 1822-1835 [PMID: 16260652]
- 30 Yu LC, Huang CY, Kuo WT, Sayer H, Turner JR, Buret AG. SGLT-1-mediated glucose uptake protects human intestinal epithelial cells against Giardia duodenalis-induced apoptosis. *Int J Parasitol* 2008; **38**: 923-934 [PMID: 18281046]
- 31 Palazzo M, Gariboldi S, Zanobbio L, Selleri S, Dusio GF, Mauro V, Rossini A, Balsari A, Rumio C. Sodium-dependent glucose transporter-1 as a novel immunological player in the intestinal mucosa. *J Immunol* 2008; 181: 3126-3136 [PMID: 18713983]
- 32 Kallweit AR, Baird CH, Stutzman DK, Wischmeyer PE. Glutamine prevents apoptosis in intestinal epithelial cells and induces differential protective pathways in heat and oxidant injury models. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2012; 36: 551-555 [PMID: 22544840 DOI: 10.1177/0148607112445579]
- 33 Haynes TE, Li P, Li X, Shimotori K, Sato H, Flynn NE, Wang J, Knabe DA, Wu G. L-Glutamine or L-alanyl-L-glutamine prevents oxidant- or endotoxin-induced death of neonatal enterocytes. *Amino Acids* 2009; 37: 131-142 [PMID: 19189199 DOI: 10.1007/ s00726-009-0243-x]
- 34 Ban K, Kozar RA. Glutamine protects against apoptosis via downregulation of Sp3 in intestinal epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2010; 299: G1344-G1353 [PMID: 20884886 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00334.2010]
- 35 Sakiyama T, Musch MW, Ropeleski MJ, Tsubouchi H, Chang EB. Glutamine increases autophagy under Basal and stressed conditions in intestinal epithelial cells. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 136: 924-932 [PMID: 19121316 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2008.12.002]
- 36 Evans ME, Jones DP, Ziegler TR. Glutamine inhibits cytokineinduced apoptosis in human colonic epithelial cells via the pyrimidine pathway. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2005; 289: G388-G396 [PMID: 15878985 DOI: 10.1152/ ajpgi.00072.2005]
- 37 Ropeleski MJ, Riehm J, Baer KA, Musch MW, Chang EB. Anti-apoptotic effects of L-glutamine-mediated transcriptional modulation of the heat shock protein 72 during heat shock. *Gastroenterology* 2005; 129: 170-184 [PMID: 16012946]
- 38 Riaz AA, Wan MX, Schäfer T, Dawson P, Menger MD, Jeppsson B, Thorlacius H. Allopurinol and superoxide dismutase protect against leucocyte-endothelium interactions in a novel model of colonic ischaemia-reperfusion. *Br J Surg* 2002; 89: 1572-1580 [PMID: 12445069]
- 39 Simpson R, Alon R, Kobzik L, Valeri CR, Shepro D, Hechtman HB. Neutrophil and nonneutrophil-mediated injury in intestinal ischemia-reperfusion. *Ann Surg* 1993; 218: 444-53; discussion 453-4 [PMID: 8215636]
- 40 **Sun Z**, Olanders K, Lasson A, Dib M, Annborn M, Andersson K, Wang X, Andersson R. Effective treatment of gut barrier dysfunction using an antioxidant, a PAF inhibitor, and monoclonal



antibodies against the adhesion molecule PECAM-1. J Surg Res 2002; **105**: 220-233 [PMID: 12121711]

- 41 Keely S, Campbell EL, Baird AW, Hansbro PM, Shalwitz RA, Kotsakis A, McNamee EN, Eltzschig HK, Kominsky DJ, Colgan SP. Contribution of epithelial innate immunity to systemic protection afforded by prolyl hydroxylase inhibition in murine colitis. *Mucosal Immunol* 2014; 7: 114-123 [PMID: 23695513 DOI: 10.1038/mi.2013.29]
- 42 Hart ML, Grenz A, Gorzolla IC, Schittenhelm J, Dalton JH, Eltzschig HK. Hypoxia-inducible factor-1α-dependent protection from intestinal ischemia/reperfusion injury involves ecto-5'nucleotidase (CD73) and the A2B adenosine receptor. *J Immunol* 2011; **186**: 4367-4374 [PMID: 21357264 DOI: 10.4049/ jimmunol.0903617]
- 43 Colgan SP, Taylor CT. Hypoxia: an alarm signal during intestinal inflammation. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 7: 281-287 [PMID: 20368740]
- 44 Zhao J, Du F, Luo Y, Shen G, Zheng F, Xu B. The emerging role of hypoxia-inducible factor-2 involved in chemo/radioresistance in solid tumors. *Cancer Treat Rev* 2015; **41**: 623-633 [PMID: 25981453 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2015.05.004]
- 45 Denko NC. Hypoxia, HIF1 and glucose metabolism in the solid tumour. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2008; 8: 705-713 [PMID: 19143055 DOI: 10.1038/nrc2468]
- 46 Hirota SA, Fines K, Ng J, Traboulsi D, Lee J, Ihara E, Li Y, Willmore WG, Chung D, Scully MM, Louie T, Medlicott S, Lejeune M, Chadee K, Armstrong G, Colgan SP, Muruve DA, MacDonald JA, Beck PL. Hypoxia-inducible factor signaling provides protection in Clostridium difficile-induced intestinal injury. *Gastroenterology* 2010; **139**: 259-69.e3 [PMID: 20347817 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.03.045]
- 47 Furuta GT, Turner JR, Taylor CT, Hershberg RM, Comerford K, Narravula S, Podolsky DK, Colgan SP. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1-dependent induction of intestinal trefoil factor protects barrier function during hypoxia. *J Exp Med* 2001; 193: 1027-1034 [PMID: 11342587]
- 48 Karhausen J, Furuta GT, Tomaszewski JE, Johnson RS, Colgan SP, Haase VH. Epithelial hypoxia-inducible factor-1 is protective in murine experimental colitis. *J Clin Invest* 2004; 114: 1098-1106 [PMID: 15489957]
- 49 Fukata M, Chen A, Klepper A, Krishnareddy S, Vamadevan AS, Thomas LS, Xu R, Inoue H, Arditi M, Dannenberg AJ, Abreu MT. Cox-2 is regulated by Toll-like receptor-4 (TLR4) signaling: Role in proliferation and apoptosis in the intestine. *Gastroenterology* 2006; 131: 862-877 [PMID: 16952555]
- 50 Okayama M, Hayashi S, Aoi Y, Nishio H, Kato S, Takeuchi K. Aggravation by selective COX-1 and COX-2 inhibitors of dextran sulfate sodium (DSS)-induced colon lesions in rats. *Dig Dis Sci* 2007; 52: 2095-2103 [PMID: 17429720 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-006-9597-z]
- 51 Nishihara H, Kizaka-Kondoh S, Insel PA, Eckmann L. Inhibition of apoptosis in normal and transformed intestinal epithelial cells by cAMP through induction of inhibitor of apoptosis protein (IAP)-2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2003; 100: 8921-8926 [PMID: 12837940 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1533221100]
- 52 Modok S, Mellor HR, Callaghan R. Modulation of multidrug resistance efflux pump activity to overcome chemoresistance in cancer. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* 2006; 6: 350-354 [PMID: 16690355 DOI: 10.1016/j.coph.2006.01.009]
- 53 Sharom FJ. ABC multidrug transporters: structure, function and role in chemoresistance. *Pharmacogenomics* 2008; 9: 105-127 [PMID: 18154452 DOI: 10.2217/14622416.9.1.105]
- 54 Miura K, Fujibuchi W, Ishida K, Naitoh T, Ogawa H, Ando T, Yazaki N, Watanabe K, Haneda S, Shibata C, Sasaki I. Inhibitor of apoptosis protein family as diagnostic markers and therapeutic targets of colorectal cancer. *Surg Today* 2011; **41**: 175-182 [PMID: 21264751 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-010-4390-1]
- 55 Kawasaki H, Toyoda M, Shinohara H, Okuda J, Watanabe I, Yamamoto T, Tanaka K, Tenjo T, Tanigawa N. Expression of

survivin correlates with apoptosis, proliferation, and angiogenesis during human colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cancer* 2001; **91**: 2026-2032 [PMID: 11391581]

- 56 Biroccio A, Benassi B, D'Agnano I, D'Angelo C, Buglioni S, Mottolese M, Ricciotti A, Citro G, Cosimelli M, Ramsay RG, Calabretta B, Zupi G. c-Myb and Bcl-x overexpression predicts poor prognosis in colorectal cancer: clinical and experimental findings. *Am J Pathol* 2001; **158**: 1289-1299 [PMID: 11290547 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)64080-1]
- 57 Heijink DM, Kleibeuker JH, Jalving M, Boersma-van Ek W, Koornstra JJ, Wesseling J, de Jong S. Independent induction of caspase-8 and cFLIP expression during colorectal carcinogenesis in sporadic and HNPCC adenomas and carcinomas. *Cell Oncol* 2007; 29: 409-419 [PMID: 17726263]
- 58 Xiang G, Wen X, Wang H, Chen K, Liu H. Expression of X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis protein in human colorectal cancer and its correlation with prognosis. *J Surg Oncol* 2009; 100: 708-712 [PMID: 19777490 DOI: 10.1002/jso.21408]
- 59 Krajewska M, Kim H, Kim C, Kang H, Welsh K, Matsuzawa S, Tsukamoto M, Thomas RG, Assa-Munt N, Piao Z, Suzuki K, Perucho M, Krajewski S, Reed JC. Analysis of apoptosis protein expression in early-stage colorectal cancer suggests opportunities for new prognostic biomarkers. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005; **11**: 5451-5461 [PMID: 16061861 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-05-0094]
- 60 Karasawa H, Miura K, Fujibuchi W, Ishida K, Kaneko N, Kinouchi M, Okabe M, Ando T, Murata Y, Sasaki H, Takami K, Yamamura A, Shibata C, Sasaki I. Down-regulation of cIAP2 enhances 5-FU sensitivity through the apoptotic pathway in human colon cancer cells. *Cancer Sci* 2009; **100**: 903-913 [PMID: 19302291 DOI: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2009.01112.x]
- 61 Fang YJ, Lu ZH, Wang GQ, Pan ZZ, Zhou ZW, Yun JP, Zhang MF, Wan DS. Elevated expressions of MMP7, TROP2, and survivin are associated with survival, disease recurrence, and liver metastasis of colon cancer. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2009; 24: 875-884 [PMID: 19421758 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-009-0725-z]
- 62 Moriwaki K, Bertin J, Gough PJ, Orlowski GM, Chan FK. Differential roles of RIPK1 and RIPK3 in TNF-induced necroptosis and chemotherapeutic agent-induced cell death. *Cell Death Dis* 2015; 6: e1636 [PMID: 25675296 DOI: 10.1038/cddis.2015.16]
- 63 Ewing I, Hurley JJ, Josephides E, Millar A. The molecular genetics of colorectal cancer. *Frontline Gastroenterol* 2014; 5: 26-30 [PMID: 24416503 DOI: 10.1136/flgastro-2013-100329]
- Hammoud SS, Cairns BR, Jones DA. Epigenetic regulation of colon cancer and intestinal stem cells. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 2013; 25: 177-183 [PMID: 23402869 DOI: 10.1016/j.ceb.2013.01.007]
- 65 Laurent-Puig P, Blons H, Cugnenc PH. Sequence of molecular genetic events in colorectal tumorigenesis. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 1999; 8 Suppl 1: S39-S47 [PMID: 10772417]
- 66 Katkoori VR, Shanmugam C, Jia X, Vitta SP, Sthanam M, Callens T, Messiaen L, Chen D, Zhang B, Bumpers HL, Samuel T, Manne U. Prognostic significance and gene expression profiles of p53 mutations in microsatellite-stable stage III colorectal adenocarcinomas. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e30020 [PMID: 22276141 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030020]
- 67 Zamzami N, Kroemer G. p53 in apoptosis control: an introduction. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2005; 331: 685-687 [PMID: 15865922 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.04.013]
- 68 Bedi A, Mookerjee B. Biological significance and molecular mechanisms of p53-induced apoptosis. *Apoptosis* 1998; 3: 237-244 [PMID: 14646487]
- 69 Gottlieb E, Vousden KH. p53 regulation of metabolic pathways. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2010; 2: a001040 [PMID: 20452943 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a001040]
- 70 Liu Y, Borchert GL, Surazynski A, Phang JM. Proline oxidase, a p53-induced gene, targets COX-2/PGE2 signaling to induce apoptosis and inhibit tumor growth in colorectal cancers. *Oncogene* 2008; 27: 6729-6737 [PMID: 18794809 DOI: 10.1038/ onc.2008.322]



- 71 Taketani K, Kawauchi J, Tanaka-Okamoto M, Ishizaki H, Tanaka Y, Sakai T, Miyoshi J, Maehara Y, Kitajima S. Key role of ATF3 in p53-dependent DR5 induction upon DNA damage of human colon cancer cells. *Oncogene* 2012; **31**: 2210-2221 [PMID: 21927023 DOI: 10.1038/onc.2011.397]
- 72 Edagawa M, Kawauchi J, Hirata M, Goshima H, Inoue M, Okamoto T, Murakami A, Maehara Y, Kitajima S. Role of activating transcription factor 3 (ATF3) in endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress-induced sensitization of p53-deficient human colon cancer cells to tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-related apoptosisinducing ligand (TRAIL)-mediated apoptosis through upregulation of death receptor 5 (DR5) by zerumbone and celecoxib. *J Biol Chem* 2014; 289: 21544-21561 [PMID: 24939851 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M114.558890]
- 73 Wang P, Qiu W, Dudgeon C, Liu H, Huang C, Zambetti GP, Yu J, Zhang L. PUMA is directly activated by NF-kappaB and contributes to TNF-alpha-induced apoptosis. *Cell Death Differ* 2009; 16: 1192-1202 [PMID: 19444283 DOI: 10.1038/ cdd.2009.51]
- 74 Singh AB, Sharma A, Dhawan P. Claudin-1 expression confers resistance to anoikis in colon cancer cells in a Src-dependent manner. *Carcinogenesis* 2012; 33: 2538-2547 [PMID: 22941059 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgs275]
- 75 Bishnupuri KS, Luo Q, Murmu N, Houchen CW, Anant S, Dieckgraefe BK. Reg IV activates the epidermal growth factor receptor/Akt/AP-1 signaling pathway in colon adenocarcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 2006; **130**: 137-149 [PMID: 16401477 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.10.001]
- 76 Raufman JP, Shant J, Guo CY, Roy S, Cheng K. Deoxycholyltaurine rescues human colon cancer cells from apoptosis by activating EGFR-dependent PI3K/Akt signaling. *J Cell Physiol* 2008; 215: 538-549 [PMID: 18064605 DOI: 10.1002/jcp.21332]
- 77 Khor TO, Gul YA, Ithnin H, Seow HF. Positive correlation between overexpression of phospho-BAD with phosphorylated Akt at serine 473 but not threonine 308 in colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer Lett* 2004; 210: 139-150 [PMID: 15183529 DOI: 10.1016/ j.canlet.2004.01.017]
- 78 Shao H, Jing K, Mahmoud E, Huang H, Fang X, Yu C. Apigenin sensitizes colon cancer cells to antitumor activity of ABT-263. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2013; 12: 2640-2650 [PMID: 24126433 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-13-0066]
- 79 Agarwal E, Chaudhuri A, Leiphrakpam PD, Haferbier KL, Brattain MG, Chowdhury S. Akt inhibitor MK-2206 promotes antitumor activity and cell death by modulation of AIF and Ezrin in colorectal cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 145 [PMID: 24581231 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-145]
- 80 Huang CC, Wu DW, Lin PL, Lee H. Paxillin promotes colorectal tumor invasion and poor patient outcomes via ERK-mediated stabilization of Bcl-2 protein by phosphorylation at Serine 87. *Oncotarget* 2015; 6: 8698-8708 [PMID: 25826088]
- 81 Ewings KE, Hadfield-Moorhouse K, Wiggins CM, Wickenden JA, Balmanno K, Gilley R, Degenhardt K, White E, Cook SJ. ERK1/2-dependent phosphorylation of BimEL promotes its rapid dissociation from Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL. *EMBO J* 2007; 26: 2856-2867 [PMID: 17525735 DOI: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7601723]
- 82 Yu LF, Wang J, Zou B, Lin MC, Wu YL, Xia HH, Sun YW, Gu Q, He H, Lam SK, Kung HF, Wong BC. XAF1 mediates apoptosis through an extracellular signal-regulated kinase pathway in colon cancer. *Cancer* 2007; 109: 1996-2003 [PMID: 17385215 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.22624]
- 83 Kanarek N, London N, Schueler-Furman O, Ben-Neriah Y. Ubiquitination and degradation of the inhibitors of NF-kappaB. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 2010; 2: a000166 [PMID: 20182612 DOI: 10.1101/cshperspect.a000166]
- 84 Yamamoto Y, Verma UN, Prajapati S, Kwak YT, Gaynor RB. Histone H3 phosphorylation by IKK-alpha is critical for cytokineinduced gene expression. *Nature* 2003; 423: 655-659 [PMID: 12789342 DOI: 10.1038/nature01576]
- 85 Nenci A, Becker C, Wullaert A, Gareus R, van Loo G, Danese S,

Huth M, Nikolaev A, Neufert C, Madison B, Gumucio D, Neurath MF, Pasparakis M. Epithelial NEMO links innate immunity to chronic intestinal inflammation. *Nature* 2007; **446**: 557-561 [PMID: 17361131]

- 86 Greten FR, Eckmann L, Greten TF, Park JM, Li ZW, Egan LJ, Kagnoff MF, Karin M. IKKbeta links inflammation and tumorigenesis in a mouse model of colitis-associated cancer. *Cell* 2004; 118: 285-296 [PMID: 15294155]
- 87 Li Q, Yu YY, Zhu ZG, Ji YB, Zhang Y, Liu BY, Chen XH, Lin YZ. Effect of NF-kappaB constitutive activation on proliferation and apoptosis of gastric cancer cell lines. *Eur Surg Res* 2005; 37: 105-110 [PMID: 15905616]
- 88 Liu T, Liu D, Liu J, Song JT, Gao SL, Li H, Hu LH, Liu BR. Effect of NF-κB inhibitors on the chemotherapy-induced apoptosis of the colon cancer cell line HT-29. *Exp Ther Med* 2012; 4: 716-722 [PMID: 23170132 DOI: 10.3892/etm.2012.647]
- 89 Li J, Minnich DJ, Camp ER, Brank A, Mackay SL, Hochwald SN. Enhanced sensitivity to chemotherapy in esophageal cancer through inhibition of NF-kappaB. J Surg Res 2006; 132: 112-120 [PMID: 16337965 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2005.10.005]
- 90 Huang WC, Ju TK, Hung MC, Chen CC. Phosphorylation of CBP by IKKalpha promotes cell growth by switching the binding preference of CBP from p53 to NF-kappaB. *Mol Cell* 2007; 26: 75-87 [PMID: 17434128 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2007.02.019]
- Wang Q, Wang X, Evers BM. Induction of cIAP-2 in human colon cancer cells through PKC delta/NF-kappa B. *J Biol Chem* 2003; 278: 51091-51099 [PMID: 14527959 DOI: 10.1074/jbc. M306541200]
- 92 Kang HW, Kim JM, Cha MY, Jung HC, Song IS, Kim JS. Deguelin, an Akt inhibitor, down-regulates NF-κB signaling and induces apoptosis in colon cancer cells and inhibits tumor growth in mice. *Dig Dis Sci* 2012; **57**: 2873-2882 [PMID: 22623043 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-012-2237-x]
- 93 Peng XH, Karna P, Cao Z, Jiang BH, Zhou M, Yang L. Cross-talk between epidermal growth factor receptor and hypoxia-inducible factor-lalpha signal pathways increases resistance to apoptosis by up-regulating survivin gene expression. *J Biol Chem* 2006; 281: 25903-25914 [PMID: 16847054]
- 94 Erler JT, Cawthorne CJ, Williams KJ, Koritzinsky M, Wouters BG, Wilson C, Miller C, Demonacos C, Stratford IJ, Dive C. Hypoxia-mediated down-regulation of Bid and Bax in tumors occurs via hypoxia-inducible factor 1-dependent and -independent mechanisms and contributes to drug resistance. *Mol Cell Biol* 2004; 24: 2875-2889 [PMID: 15024076]
- 95 Chang KY, Shen MR, Lee MY, Wang WL, Su WC, Chang WC, Chen BK. Epidermal growth factor-activated aryl hydrocarbon receptor nuclear translocator/HIF-1 {beta} signal pathway upregulates cyclooxygenase-2 gene expression associated with squamous cell carcinoma. *J Biol Chem* 2009; 284: 9908-9916 [PMID: 19203995 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M806210200]
- 96 Marín-Hernández A, Gallardo-Pérez JC, Ralph SJ, Rodríguez-Enríquez S, Moreno-Sánchez R. HIF-1alpha modulates energy metabolism in cancer cells by inducing over-expression of specific glycolytic isoforms. *Mini Rev Med Chem* 2009; **9**: 1084-1101 [PMID: 19689405]
- 97 Airley RE, Mobasheri A. Hypoxic regulation of glucose transport, anaerobic metabolism and angiogenesis in cancer: novel pathways and targets for anticancer therapeutics. *Chemotherapy* 2007; 53: 233-256 [PMID: 17595539 DOI: 10.1159/000104457]
- 98 Jo JO, Kim SR, Bae MK, Kang YJ, Ock MS, Kleinman HK, Cha HJ. Thymosin β4 induces the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in a hypoxia-inducible factor (HIF)-1α-dependent manner. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2010; **1803**: 1244-1251 [PMID: 20691219 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2010.07.005]
- 99 Kitajima Y, Ide T, Ohtsuka T, Miyazaki K. Induction of hepatocyte growth factor activator gene expression under hypoxia activates the hepatocyte growth factor/c-Met system via hypoxia inducible factor-1 in pancreatic cancer. *Cancer Sci* 2008; **99**: 1341-1347 [PMID: 18422749 DOI: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2008.00828.x]



- 100 Eckerich C, Zapf S, Fillbrandt R, Loges S, Westphal M, Lamszus K. Hypoxia can induce c-Met expression in glioma cells and enhance SF/HGF-induced cell migration. *Int J Cancer* 2007; 121: 276-283 [PMID: 17372907 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.22679]
- 101 Stiehl DP, Bordoli MR, Abreu-Rodríguez I, Wollenick K, Schraml P, Gradin K, Poellinger L, Kristiansen G, Wenger RH. Non-canonical HIF-2α function drives autonomous breast cancer cell growth via an AREG-EGFR/ErbB4 autocrine loop. Oncogene 2012; 31: 2283-2297 [PMID: 21927022 DOI: 10.1038/ onc.2011.417]
- 102 Franovic A, Gunaratnam L, Smith K, Robert I, Patten D, Lee S. Translational up-regulation of the EGFR by tumor hypoxia provides a nonmutational explanation for its overexpression in human cancer. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2007; 104: 13092-13097 [PMID: 17670948]
- 103 Chiavarina B, Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Whitaker-Menezes D, Howell A, Tanowitz HB, Pestell RG, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP. Metabolic reprogramming and two-compartment tumor metabolism: opposing role(s) of HIF1α and HIF2α in tumor-associated fibroblasts and human breast cancer cells. *Cell Cycle* 2012; **11**: 3280-3289 [PMID: 22894905 DOI: 10.4161/cc.21643]
- 104 Eberhart CE, Coffey RJ, Radhika A, Giardiello FM, Ferrenbach S, DuBois RN. Up-regulation of cyclooxygenase 2 gene expression in human colorectal adenomas and adenocarcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 1994; 107: 1183-1188 [PMID: 7926468]
- 105 Sano H, Kawahito Y, Wilder RL, Hashiramoto A, Mukai S, Asai K, Kimura S, Kato H, Kondo M, Hla T. Expression of cyclooxygenase-1 and -2 in human colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 1995; 55: 3785-3789 [PMID: 7641194]
- 106 Nan H, Hutter CM, Lin Y, Jacobs EJ, Ulrich CM, White E, Baron JA, Berndt SI, Brenner H, Butterbach K, Caan BJ, Campbell PT, Carlson CS, Casey G, Chang-Claude J, Chanock SJ, Cotterchio M, Duggan D, Figueiredo JC, Fuchs CS, Giovannucci EL, Gong J, Haile RW, Harrison TA, Hayes RB, Hoffmeister M, Hopper JL, Hudson TJ, Jenkins MA, Jiao S, Lindor NM, Lemire M, Le Marchand L, Newcomb PA, Ogino S, Pflugeisen BM, Potter JD, Qu C, Rosse SA, Rudolph A, Schoen RE, Schumacher FR, Seminara D, Slattery ML, Thibodeau SN, Thomas F, Thornquist M, Warnick GS, Zanke BW, Gauderman WJ, Peters U, Hsu L, Chan AT. Association of aspirin and NSAID use with risk of colorectal cancer according to genetic variants. *JAMA* 2015; **313**: 1133-1142 [PMID: 25781442 DOI: 10.1001/jama.2015.1815]
- 107 Pai R, Soreghan B, Szabo IL, Pavelka M, Baatar D, Tarnawski AS. Prostaglandin E2 transactivates EGF receptor: a novel mechanism for promoting colon cancer growth and gastrointestinal hypertrophy. *Nat Med* 2002; 8: 289-293 [PMID: 11875501 DOI: 10.1038/nm0302-289]
- 108 Buchanan FG, Wang D, Bargiacchi F, DuBois RN. Prostaglandin E2 regulates cell migration via the intracellular activation of the epidermal growth factor receptor. *J Biol Chem* 2003; 278: 35451-35457 [PMID: 12824187 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M302474200]
- 109 Yu Z, Cui B, Jin Y, Chen H, Wang X. Novel irreversible EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitor 324674 sensitizes human colon carcinoma HT29 and SW480 cells to apoptosis by blocking the EGFR pathway. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2011; 411: 751-756 [PMID: 21782788 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.07.019]
- 110 Shi M, Shi H, Ji J, Cai Q, Chen X, Yu Y, Liu B, Zhu Z, Zhang J. Cetuximab inhibits gastric cancer growth in vivo, independent of KRAS status. *Curr Cancer Drug Targets* 2014; 14: 217-224 [PMID: 24467518]
- 111 Sakuma K, Aoki M, Kannagi R. Transcription factors c-Myc and CDX2 mediate E-selectin ligand expression in colon cancer cells undergoing EGF/bFGF-induced epithelial-mesenchymal transition. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2012; 109: 7776-7781 [PMID: 22547830 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1111135109]
- 112 Shant J, Cheng K, Marasa BS, Wang JY, Raufman JP. Aktdependent NF-kappaB activation is required for bile acids to rescue colon cancer cells from stress-induced apoptosis. *Exp Cell Res* 2009; **315**: 432-450 [PMID: 19056378 DOI: 10.1016/

j.yexcr.2008.11.003]

- 113 Feng Y, Dai X, Li X, Wang H, Liu J, Zhang J, Du Y, Xia L. EGF signalling pathway regulates colon cancer stem cell proliferation and apoptosis. *Cell Prolif* 2012; 45: 413-419 [PMID: 22925500 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2184.2012.00837.x]
- 114 Heeg S, Hirt N, Queisser A, Schmieg H, Thaler M, Kunert H, Quante M, Goessel G, von Werder A, Harder J, Beijersbergen R, Blum HE, Nakagawa H, Opitz OG. EGFR overexpression induces activation of telomerase via PI3K/AKT-mediated phosphorylation and transcriptional regulation through Hif1-alpha in a cellular model of oral-esophageal carcinogenesis. *Cancer Sci* 2011; **102**: 351-360 [PMID: 21156006 DOI: 10.1111/j.1349-7006.2010.01796.x]
- 115 Guo GF, Cai YC, Zhang B, Xu RH, Qiu HJ, Xia LP, Jiang WQ, Hu PL, Chen XX, Zhou FF, Wang F. Overexpression of SGLT1 and EGFR in colorectal cancer showing a correlation with the prognosis. *Med Oncol* 2011; 28 Suppl 1: S197-S203 [PMID: 21080109 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-010-9696-8]
- 116 Hanabata Y, Nakajima Y, Morita K, Kayamori K, Omura K. Coexpression of SGLT1 and EGFR is associated with tumor differentiation in oral squamous cell carcinoma. *Odontology* 2012; 100: 156-163 [PMID: 21607591 DOI: 10.1007/ s10266-011-0033-2]
- 117 Weihua Z, Tsan R, Huang WC, Wu Q, Chiu CH, Fidler IJ, Hung MC. Survival of cancer cells is maintained by EGFR independent of its kinase activity. *Cancer Cell* 2008; 13: 385-393 [PMID: 18455122 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccr.2008.03.015]
- 118 Ren J, Bollu LR, Su F, Gao G, Xu L, Huang WC, Hung MC, Weihua Z. EGFR-SGLT1 interaction does not respond to EGFR modulators, but inhibition of SGLT1 sensitizes prostate cancer cells to EGFR tyrosine kinase inhibitors. *Prostate* 2013; **73**: 1453-1461 [PMID: 23765757 DOI: 10.1002/pros.22692]
- 119 Seiden-Long IM, Brown KR, Shih W, Wigle DA, Radulovich N, Jurisica I, Tsao MS. Transcriptional targets of hepatocyte growth factor signaling and Ki-ras oncogene activation in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene* 2006; 25: 91-102 [PMID: 16158056 DOI: 10.1038/sj.onc.1209005]
- 120 Seneviratne D, Ma J, Tan X, Kwon YK, Muhammad E, Melhem M, DeFrances MC, Zarnegar R. Genomic instability causes HGF gene activation in colon cancer cells, promoting their resistance to necroptosis. *Gastroenterology* 2015; 148: 181-191.e17 [PMID: 25244939 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2014.09.019]
- 121 Song N, Liu S, Zhang J, Liu J, Xu L, Liu Y, Qu X. Cetuximabinduced MET activation acts as a novel resistance mechanism in colon cancer cells. *Int J Mol Sci* 2014; 15: 5838-5851 [PMID: 24714091 DOI: 10.3390/ijms15045838]
- 122 Sekharam M, Zhao H, Sun M, Fang Q, Zhang Q, Yuan Z, Dan HC, Boulware D, Cheng JQ, Coppola D. Insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor enhances invasion and induces resistance to apoptosis of colon cancer cells through the Akt/Bcl-x(L) pathway. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63: 7708-7716 [PMID: 14633695]
- 123 Alberobello AT, D'Esposito V, Marasco D, Doti N, Ruvo M, Bianco R, Tortora G, Esposito I, Fiory F, Miele C, Beguinot F, Formisano P. Selective disruption of insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) signaling via phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 prevents the protective effect of IGF-1 on human cancer cell death. *J Biol Chem* 2010; **285**: 6563-6572 [PMID: 20044479 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M109.097410]
- 124 Fleming SE, Zambell KL, Fitch MD. Glucose and glutamine provide similar proportions of energy to mucosal cells of rat small intestine. *Am J Physiol* 1997; 273: G968-G978 [PMID: 9357843]
- 125 Hildyard JC, Ammälä C, Dukes ID, Thomson SA, Halestrap AP. Identification and characterisation of a new class of highly specific and potent inhibitors of the mitochondrial pyruvate carrier. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2005; 1707: 221-230 [PMID: 15863100]
- 126 Herzig S, Raemy E, Montessuit S, Veuthey JL, Zamboni N, Westermann B, Kunji ER, Martinou JC. Identification and functional expression of the mitochondrial pyruvate carrier. *Science* 2012; 337: 93-96 [PMID: 22628554]
- 127 Hamanaka RB, Chandel NS. Targeting glucose metabolism for

cancer therapy. J Exp Med 2012; 209: 211-215 [PMID: 22330683]

- 128 de Wit M, Jimenez CR, Carvalho B, Belien JA, Delis-van Diemen PM, Mongera S, Piersma SR, Vikas M, Navani S, Pontén F, Meijer GA, Fijneman RJ. Cell surface proteomics identifies glucose transporter type 1 and prion protein as candidate biomarkers for colorectal adenoma-to-carcinoma progression. *Gut* 2012; 61: 855-864 [PMID: 21890811]
- 129 Wincewicz A, Baltaziak M, Kanczuga-Koda L, Koda M, Sulkowska U, Sulkowski S. GLUT1 and Bcl-xL in relation to erythropoietin in human colorectal adenocarcinomas. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2010; 57: 741-745 [PMID: 21033220]
- 130 Ha TK, Chi SG. CAV1/caveolin 1 enhances aerobic glycolysis in colon cancer cells via activation of SLC2A3/GLUT3 transcription. *Autophagy* 2012; 8: 1684-1685 [PMID: 22874559 DOI: 10.4161/ auto.21487]
- 131 Chiacchiera F, Matrone A, Ferrari E, Ingravallo G, Lo Sasso G, Murzilli S, Petruzzelli M, Salvatore L, Moschetta A, Simone C. p38alpha blockade inhibits colorectal cancer growth in vivo by inducing a switch from HIF1alpha- to FoxO-dependent transcription. *Cell Death Differ* 2009; 16: 1203-1214 [PMID: 19343039]
- 132 Shin YK, Yoo BC, Hong YS, Chang HJ, Jung KH, Jeong SY, Park JG. Upregulation of glycolytic enzymes in proteins secreted from human colon cancer cells with 5-fluorouracil resistance. *Electrophoresis* 2009; **30**: 2182-2192 [PMID: 19582719 DOI: 10.1002/elps.200800806]
- 133 Martinez-Balibrea E, Plasencia C, Ginés A, Martinez-Cardús A, Musulén E, Aguilera R, Manzano JL, Neamati N, Abad A. A proteomic approach links decreased pyruvate kinase M2 expression to oxaliplatin resistance in patients with colorectal cancer and in human cell lines. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2009; 8: 771-778 [PMID: 19372549 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-08-0882]
- 134 Chou CW, Wu MS, Huang WC, Chen CC. HDAC inhibition decreases the expression of EGFR in colorectal cancer cells. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e18087 [PMID: 21464950 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pone.0018087]
- 135 Ma YS, Yang IP, Tsai HL, Huang CW, Juo SH, Wang JY. High glucose modulates antiproliferative effect and cytotoxicity of 5-fluorouracil in human colon cancer cells. *DNA Cell Biol* 2014; 33: 64-72 [PMID: 24283362 DOI: 10.1089/dna.2013.2161]
- 136 Cao X, Fang L, Gibbs S, Huang Y, Dai Z, Wen P, Zheng X, Sadee W, Sun D. Glucose uptake inhibitor sensitizes cancer cells to daunorubicin and overcomes drug resistance in hypoxia. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2007; 59: 495-505 [PMID: 16906425 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-006-0291-9]
- 137 Xuan Y, Hur H, Ham IH, Yun J, Lee JY, Shim W, Kim YB, Lee G, Han SU, Cho YK. Dichloroacetate attenuates hypoxia-induced resistance to 5-fluorouracil in gastric cancer through the regulation of glucose metabolism. *Exp Cell Res* 2014; **321**: 219-230 [PMID: 24342832 DOI: 10.1016/j.yexcr.2013.12.009]
- 138 Tong J, Xie G, He J, Li J, Pan F, Liang H. Synergistic antitumor effect of dichloroacetate in combination with 5-fluorouracil in colorectal cancer. *J Biomed Biotechnol* 2011; 2011: 740564 [PMID: 21403907 DOI: 10.1155/2011/740564]
- 139 Sánchez-Aragó M, Cuezva JM. The bioenergetic signature of isogenic colon cancer cells predicts the cell death response to treatment with 3-bromopyruvate, iodoacetate or 5-fluorouracil. *J Transl Med* 2011; 9: 19 [PMID: 21303518 DOI: 10.1186/1479-5876-9-19]
- 140 Liu PP, Liao J, Tang ZJ, Wu WJ, Yang J, Zeng ZL, Hu Y, Wang P, Ju HQ, Xu RH, Huang P. Metabolic regulation of cancer cell side population by glucose through activation of the Akt pathway. *Cell Death Differ* 2014; 21: 124-135 [PMID: 24096870 DOI: 10.1038/ cdd.2013.131]
- 141 Chen B, Liu Y, Jin X, Lu W, Liu J, Xia Z, Yuan Q, Zhao X, Xu N, Liang S. MicroRNA-26a regulates glucose metabolism by direct targeting PDHX in colorectal cancer cells. *BMC Cancer* 2014; 14: 443 [PMID: 24935220 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-14-443]
- 142 Pate KT, Stringari C, Sprowl-Tanio S, Wang K, TeSlaa T,

Hoverter NP, McQuade MM, Garner C, Digman MA, Teitell MA, Edwards RA, Gratton E, Waterman ML. Wnt signaling directs a metabolic program of glycolysis and angiogenesis in colon cancer. *EMBO J* 2014; **33**: 1454-1473 [PMID: 24825347 DOI: 10.15252/ embj.201488598]

- 143 Lu CW, Lin SC, Chen KF, Lai YY, Tsai SJ. Induction of pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase-3 by hypoxia-inducible factor-1 promotes metabolic switch and drug resistance. *J Biol Chem* 2008; 283: 28106-28114 [PMID: 18718909 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M803508200]
- 144 Schell JC, Olson KA, Jiang L, Hawkins AJ, Van Vranken JG, Xie J, Egnatchik RA, Earl EG, DeBerardinis RJ, Rutter J. A role for the mitochondrial pyruvate carrier as a repressor of the Warburg effect and colon cancer cell growth. *Mol Cell* 2014; 56: 400-413 [PMID: 25458841 DOI: 10.1016/j.molcel.2014.09.026]
- 145 Xu RH, Pelicano H, Zhou Y, Carew JS, Feng L, Bhalla KN, Keating MJ, Huang P. Inhibition of glycolysis in cancer cells: a novel strategy to overcome drug resistance associated with mitochondrial respiratory defect and hypoxia. *Cancer Res* 2005; 65: 613-621 [PMID: 15695406]
- 146 Zhou Y, Tozzi F, Chen J, Fan F, Xia L, Wang J, Gao G, Zhang A, Xia X, Brasher H, Widger W, Ellis LM, Weihua Z. Intracellular ATP levels are a pivotal determinant of chemoresistance in colon cancer cells. *Cancer Res* 2012; **72**: 304-314 [PMID: 22084398]
- 147 Kao KK, Fink MP. The biochemical basis for the antiinflammatory and cytoprotective actions of ethyl pyruvate and related compounds. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2010; 80: 151-159 [PMID: 20230800 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2010.03.007]
- 148 Tian Y, Wang K, Wang Z, Li N, Ji G. Chemopreventive effect of dietary glutamine on colitis-associated colon tumorigenesis in mice. *Carcinogenesis* 2013; 34: 1593-1600 [PMID: 23471883 DOI: 10.1093/carcin/bgt088]
- 149 Martín-Villa JM, Ferre-López S, López-Suárez JC, Corell A, Pérez-Blas M, Arnaiz-Villena A. Cell surface phenotype and ultramicroscopic analysis of purified human enterocytes: a possible antigen-presenting cell in the intestine. *Tissue Antigens* 1997; 50: 586-592 [PMID: 9458111]
- 150 Wang EL, Qian ZR, Nakasono M, Tanahashi T, Yoshimoto K, Bando Y, Kudo E, Shimada M, Sano T. High expression of Tolllike receptor 4/myeloid differentiation factor 88 signals correlates with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2010; **102**: 908-915 [PMID: 20145615]
- 151 Fukata M, Chen A, Vamadevan AS, Cohen J, Breglio K, Krishnareddy S, Hsu D, Xu R, Harpaz N, Dannenberg AJ, Subbaramaiah K, Cooper HS, Itzkowitz SH, Abreu MT. Tolllike receptor-4 promotes the development of colitis-associated colorectal tumors. *Gastroenterology* 2007; 133: 1869-1881 [PMID: 18054559]
- 152 Tang X, Zhu Y. TLR4 signaling promotes immune escape of human colon cancer cells by inducing immunosuppressive cytokines and apoptosis resistance. *Oncol Res* 2012; 20: 15-24 [PMID: 23035361]
- 153 Tang XY, Zhu YQ, Wei B, Wang H. Expression and functional research of TLR4 in human colon carcinoma. *Am J Med Sci* 2010; 339: 319-326 [PMID: 20228668 DOI: 10.1097/MAJ.0b013e3181cef1b7]
- 154 Ruemmele FM, Beaulieu JF, Dionne S, Levy E, Seidman EG, Cerf-Bensussan N, Lentze MJ. Lipopolysaccharide modulation of normal enterocyte turnover by toll-like receptors is mediated by endogenously produced tumour necrosis factor alpha. *Gut* 2002; 51: 842-848 [PMID: 12427787]
- 155 Grondin V, Seksik P, Dumont S, Thomas G, Trugnan G, Fléjou JF, Masliah J, Wendum D, Bachelet M. Regulation of colon cancer cell proliferation and migration by MD-2 activity. *Innate Immun* 2011; 17: 414-422 [PMID: 20699280]
- 156 Rakoff-Nahoum S, Medzhitov R. Regulation of spontaneous intestinal tumorigenesis through the adaptor protein MyD88. *Science* 2007; 317: 124-127 [PMID: 17615359]
- 157 Santaolalla R, Sussman DA, Ruiz JR, Davies JM, Pastorini C, España CL, Sotolongo J, Burlingame O, Bejarano PA, Philip S, Ahmed MM, Ko J, Dirisina R, Barrett TA, Shang L, Lira SA,

Fukata M, Abreu MT. TLR4 activates the β-catenin pathway to cause intestinal neoplasia. *PLoS One* 2013; **8**: e63298 [PMID: 23691015 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0063298]

158 Kuo WT, Lee TC, Yang HY, Chen CY, Au YC, Lu YZ, Wu LL, Wei SC, Ni YH, Lin BR, Chen Y, Tsai YH, Kung JT, Sheu F, Lin LW, Yu LC. LPS receptor subunits have antagonistic roles in epithelial apoptosis and colonic carcinogenesis. *Cell Death Differ* 2015; 22: 1590-1604 [PMID: 25633197 DOI: 10.1038/ cdd.2014.240]

- 159 Vander Heiden MG. Exploiting tumor metabolism: challenges for clinical translation. J Clin Invest 2013; 123: 3648-3651 [PMID: 23999437 DOI: 10.1172/JCI72391]
- 160 Song L, Li Y, He B, Gong Y. Development of Small Molecules Targeting the Wnt Signaling Pathway in Cancer Stem Cells for the Treatment of Colorectal Cancer. *Clin Colorectal Cancer* 2015; 14: 133-145 [PMID: 25799881 DOI: 10.1016/j.clcc.2015.02.001]

P- Reviewer: Elpek GO, Perse M S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11793 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11793-11803 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

REVIEW

Treatment-related gastrointestinal toxicities and advanced colorectal or pancreatic cancer: A critical update

Giuseppe Aprile, Karim Rihawi, Elisa De Carlo, Stephen T Sonis

Giuseppe Aprile, Karim Rihawi, Elisa De Carlo, Department of Medical Oncology, University and General Hospital of Udine, 33100 Udine, Italy

Stephen T Sonis, Divisions of Oral Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA 02115, United States

Stephen T Sonis, the Dana-Farber Cancer Institute, Biomodels, LLC, Watertown, MA 02115, United States

Author contributions: Aprile G, Rihawi K, De Carlo E and Sonis ST equally contributed to this work.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflict-of-interest to declare.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Stephen T Sonis, DMD, DMSc, Divisions of Oral Medicine, Brigham and Women's Hospital, 75 Francis Street, Boston, MA 02115, United States. ssonis@partners.org Telephone: +1-617-5256864 Fax: +1-617-5256899

Received: May 18, 2015 Peer-review started: May 20, 2015 First decision: July 13, 2015 Revised: August 6, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Gastrointestinal toxicities (GIT), including oral mucositis,

nausea and vomiting, and diarrhea, are common side effects of chemotherapy and targeted agents in patients with advanced colorectal cancer and pancreatic cancer. Being often underreported, it is still difficult to precisely establish their burden in terms of both patient's quality of life and cancer care costs. Moreover, with the use of more intensive upfront combination regimens, the frequency of these toxicities is rapidly growing with a potential negative effect also on patient's outcome, as a result of dose reductions, delays or even discontinuation of active treatments. Thus, identifying patients at higher risk of developing GIT as well as an optimal management are paramount in order to improve patient's compliance and outcome. After the description of the main treatment-induced GIT, we discuss the current knowledge on the pathophysiology of these side effects and comment the scales commonly used to assess and grade them. We then provide a critical update on GIT incidence based on the results of key randomized trials conducted in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer and advanced pancreatic cancer.

Key words: Gastrointestinal toxicities; Oral mucositis; Diarrhea; Colorectal cancer; Pancreatic cancer

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Although extremely frequent, treatmentrelated gastrointestinal toxicities in patients with advanced colorectal cancer and pancreatic cancer are often underreported. As such, it is difficult to establish to what extent such toxicities affect both patient quality of life and cancer care costs. In our work we describe the main gastrointestinal toxicities as well as their pathophysiology and grading scales. Finally, based on the results of the main randomized clinical trials, we provide a critical update on their incidence with both chemotherapeutic agents and novel targeted drugs.



Aprile G, Rihawi K, De Carlo E, Sonis ST. Treatment-related gastrointestinal toxicities and advanced colorectal or pancreatic cancer: A critical update. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11793-11803 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet. com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11793.htm DOI: http://dx.doi. org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11793

INTRODUCTION

Gastrointestinal toxicities (GIT), including oral mucositis, nausea, vomiting, dyspepsia, diarrhea, and constipation are common adverse events of antineoplastic treatments. These side effects are frequently associated with classical chemotherapy drugs, although their rate of occurrence may vary according to treatment schedule^[1]. Of all toxicities associated with cancer therapy, from a patient's perspective GIT are the most bothersome and consistently challenge patients' ability to tolerate cancer care^[2].

Overall, the incidence of GIT is rising with the introduction of novel drugs and the adoption of more intense association regimens that combine polichemotherapy with targeted agents. At the same time, the vision of the gastrointestinal tract has markedly changed. The alimentary tube is no longer considered a compartmentalized anatomic tract divided in oral, gastric, small bowel and large bowel segments. Rather, it is now studied as an anatomic continuous in which the underpinning pathobiological phenomena such as mRNA TNF expression^[3] may lead or contribute to concurrently emerging disturbances in different sites^[4]. This concept is in line with the current approach in which regimen-related toxicities do not occur as solitary events, but present as cluster and may be holistically integrated with other common pathological pathways^[5].

The assessment of GIT is largely dependent on clinician assignment of a grade based on a range of criteria established by various instruments. For describing toxicities (adverse events) associated with particular drug or radiation therapy regimens, the National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE)^[6] is probably the most commonly used. The periodic modification of CTC (now in its fourth version) makes longitudinal comparisons of studies difficult, as the criteria used to delineate severity scores have been inconsistent. A number of other grading systems have been used, often for specific components of GIT, with varying success. Aside from describing the toxicities of particular treatment regimens, scoring instruments play critical roles as research tools to assess the efficacy of toxicity interventions and as clinical guides for nursing interventions^[7]. Finding a scoring instrument, which is easy to use and replicate, has clinical meaningfulness and is easily understood by all users has been challenging.

Notably, the health and economic burden of GIT associated with cancer treatments is significant^[8]. Often treatment-related GIT toxicities result in unplanned medical consultation, emergency room visits, support infusion, gastrostomy placement and hospitalization leading to increased resource use and cost^[9,10]. Furthermore, since management options for a number of GITs is limited, these toxicities may necessitate cancer treatment dose reduction or discontinuation thereby limiting optimum tumor control. In this review we summarize the scope of distinctive oral and gastrointestinal side effects of both standard chemotherapy regimens and novel agents used in colorectal and pancreatic cancers.

GIT IN ADVANCED COLORECTAL CANCER PATIENTS

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the third most frequent cancer in men, after lung and prostate cancer, and is the second most frequent cancer in women after breast cancer. It accounts for 8% of new cancer cases in the United States, and is responsible for 8% to 9% of the estimated cancer deaths in the United States in 2014^[11]. The therapeutic options available for the treatment of metastatic CRC have significantly increased over the last decade. Together with advances in surgical techniques, combination therapy of irinotecan and oxaliplatin with 5-fluorouracil and the introduction of novel drugs targeting epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) (cetuximab and panitumumab) or vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) (bevacizumab, aflibercept, regorafenib, and ramucirumab) have led to a median survival times now approaching 30 mo^[12-15]. Furthermore, increasing numbers of trials testing novel drugs have all expanded the treatment options. However, the addition of such targeted agents to standard regimens has often led to increased rates of gastrointestinal side effects.

GIT associated with standard cancer therapy regimens are very common and often clinically significant, though varying in severity^[16,17]. Moreover, it is well known that treatment-related side effects involving the gastrointestinal tube such as oral mucositis and dysgeusia, nausea and vomiting, and diarrhea may often occur together and share a similar biological etiology. Mucositis is probably the most extensively studied toxicity of the gastrointestinal tract and it refers to cancer regimen-related mucosal damages, which can either occur in the oral cavity, i.e., oral mucositis or stomatitis, or in lower regions of the gastrointestinal tract. The usual presentation of oral mucositis includes erythema and/or ulceration of the mucosa, whereas gastrointestinal mucositis usually presents with pain, bloating, diarrhea, nausea and vomiting. As a result, mucositis is associated with considerable morbidity, diminished quality of life as



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

well as negative health and economic outcomes^[18-20].

Similar to many other cancer treatment-related toxicities, GIT tends to be reported only when severe cases occur. Consequently, the incidence of this side effect is largely underestimated and often inconsistent, ranging from as low as 30% to almost 100% when all grades of mucositis are considered. Therefore, identification of subjects at higher risk as well as optimal management of this side effect can lead to better treatment tolerance, improved quality of life and more appropriate resource allocation. Mucositis risk depends on therapy-related factors such as the type of cancer drug administered, the regimen used, its dosage and schedule, and patient-related factors such as gender, age, baseline comorbidities and tumor diagnosis. Interestingly, also genomic plays a relevant role in the risk of developing oral mucositis^[21,22], as well as the disruption of composition and function of the host-microbiota local environment^[23,24].

Amongst the chemotherapeutic agents commonly used for patients with metastatic CRC, 5-FU and irinotecan are the two drugs with the highest risk for oral and gastrointestinal mucositis, respectively. In addition, multiple cycles of chemotherapy also seem to play an important role as risk factor for oral mucositis, mainly as a result of a cumulative effect, and the risk for GIT may increase when more intensive treatments such as FOLFOXIRI are used. Female gender results associated with higher risk of developing severe mucositis, as suggested by the results of clinical trials conducted in CRC patients treated with 5-fluorouracil^[7,25,26].

Genomic determinants of GIT are associated with genes governing both drug metabolism [pharmacokinetic (PK)] and its pathobiology. An example of a PK-related pharmacogenomic marker of toxicity risk is the catabolic enzyme, dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase (DPD) that plays a critical role in 5-FU metabolism. Insufficient DPD activity results in toxic levels of 5-FU and is associated with increases in both hematologic and non-hematologic toxicities^[27]. DPD activity is affected by at least two variants of the DPYD gene, DPYD*2A and D949V. Additional DPYD variants have been uniquely described in African Americans^[28,29]. As a consequence, a FDA-approved test to assess DPD activity is commercially available.

Improved understanding of the pathogenesis of GIT has led to opportunities to assess its variable risk among patients. For example, oxidative stress, which is responsible of reactive oxygen species (ROS) formation, typically occurs after the administration of chemotherapy and eventually leads to tissue damage. Preclinical studies showed that changes in the expression of genes of with single-nucleotide polymorphisms involved in the metabolism of reactive oxygen species were associated with increased risk of mucositis^[7,30].

The pathogenesis of GIT is a complex process involving five different predictable phases, which

is usually initiated by direct cell damage from chemotherapy. DNA damage, ROS formation and the subsequent death of the basal epithelial cells lead to the release of endogenous damage-associated pattern molecules (CRAMPs) which, in turn, trigger the innate immune response^[31] as well as several other pathways involved in the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines. The nuclear factor Kappa-B (NF-_KB) pathway is probably one of the most extensively investigated^[32,33] and its activation eventually translates into signal amplification with local recruitment of inflammatory cells^[34]. Development of symptomatic deep ulcerations, which can be easily colonized by oral bacteria, may lead to an extension of the mucosal damage itself. Healing usually occurs in the last stage with a complete restitutio ad integrum.

Similar to oral mucositis, gastrointestinal mucositis is a complex process, a result of both direct and indirect injury leading to crypt cell death, breakdown of the mucosal barrier and lastly to mucosal inflammation. Rapidly dividing cells are particularly sensitive to many cytotoxic chemotherapeutic agents, thus the GI tract is extremely vulnerable. The first abnormality detected in human small intestine on day 1 after chemotherapy is an increase of the rate of cells switching to apoptosis. Such phenomenon is then followed by a reduction in crypt length as well as villus area and mitotic index, reaching a nadir on day 3. Interestingly, the rate in apoptosis not always correlates with the severity of mucositis. Finally, on day 5 after chemotherapy a rebound hyperplasia usually leads to a gradual normalization of the tissue and to re-epithelialization^[18].

Chemotherapy-induced diarrhea is most commonly reported with fluoropyrimidines and irinotecan, and this potentially dangerous side effect often needs to be aggressively managed^[35]. Both drugs can cause acute damage of the intestinal mucosa leading to loss of epithelium. As a result, the increased amount of fluids that transits from the small bowel to the colon exceeds the absorptive capacity of the colon, finally resulting in diarrhea^[36,37]. Moreover, while delayed-onset irinotecanassociated diarrhea appears to be multifactorial with both cytokine and direct toxic inflammatorymediated effects on the intestinal mucosa as well as an alteration of the motility^[38], the early-onset diarrhea is cholinergically mediated. Occurring in 45%-50% of patients, during or within several hours of drug infusion, such diarrhea seems to be caused by the structural similarity of the drug with acetylcholine. Moreover it is often accompanied by other symptoms of cholinergic excess such as abdominal cramping, rhinitis, lacrimation and salivation^[37]. A number of clinical studies have demonstrated the role of UGT1A1 genotyping as a potential marker for CPT-11 toxicity^[39], which may also correlate with severe hematological toxicity^[40]. Once again, CRC patients exposed to multiple chemotherapy cycles may be at higher risk

for chemotherapy-induced diarrhea^[41]. Obviously, the potential of the primary tumor to contribute to GI symptoms cannot be overlooked.

Little evidence is currently available on chemotherapyinduced esophageal mucositis mainly because most of the symptoms associated with esophageal mucositis are usually attributed to gastroesophageal reflux disease or to both viral and fungal infections. However, the effect of chemotherapy on esophageal epithelium has been described before and it appears that chemotherapeutic agents damage the dividing and differentiating cells, leading to a thin and ulcerated epithelium^[42]. Similarly, modest information exists about mucositis of the stomach. Overall, gastrointestinal mucositis can be debilitating and in some cases also life-threatening: as a matter of fact, volume depletion can lead to acute renal failure, electrolyte disorders and metabolic acidosis.

With both irinotecan and oxaliplatin classified as moderate emetogenic cytotoxic drugs, nausea and vomiting can also be a relevant issue in patients with CRC treated with such agents^[43]. Chemotherapyinduced vomiting and nausea can greatly affect patient's quality of life with subsequent poor compliance to chemotherapy. As a matter of fact, such symptoms not only can lead to metabolic disorders, anorexia and decline of the patient's performance status, but they can also be responsible for discontinuing potentially useful anticancer treatments^[44,45]. Similarly to oral mucositis, the risk of nausea and vomiting depends on various factors including the type of drug administered, its dosage, schedule and route of administration as well as the patient's age, sex and his/her past medical history^[44-46]. The role of pharmacogenomics in the occurrence and intensity of nausea and vomiting has not been fully unrevealed and deserves further studies.

Vomiting is a result of a multistep pathway which is controlled by the brain and is usually triggered by afferent impulses to the vomiting center, located in the medulla, originating from the chemoreceptor trigger zone, pharynx and gastrointestinal tract (via vagal afferent fibers) and cerebral cortex. Once the vomiting center is adequately stimulated, efferent impulses are sent to the salivation center, abdominal muscles, respiratory center and cranial nerves and vomiting occurs^[47-49]. Chemotherapeutic agents as well as their metabolites usually lead to the activation of neurotransmitter receptors located in the chemoreceptor trigger zone, vomiting center and GI tract. The main neuroreceptors involved in the emesis are the serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine) and dopamine receptors, which are targeted by many antiemetic agents^[49]. Nausea and/or vomiting induced by chemotherapy are usually classified as acute, delayed, anticipatory, breakthrough or refractory. The timing of occurrence is the main difference between the acute-onset and the delayed-onset with nausea and/ or vomiting occurring before and after 24 h from the administration of the drug, respectively. Anticipatory

nausea and/or emesis occurs before patients receive chemotherapy and is usually associated with a negative past experience with chemotherapy. Finally, breakthrough emesis refers to vomiting that occurs despite prophylactic treatment. The frequency of chemotherapy-induced vomiting, as mentioned before, depends on many factors but primarily on the ematogenic potential of the specific chemotherapeutic agents. The most recent MASCC and ESMO treatment guidelines follow the Grunberg classification for intravenous agents, which defines 4 different risk levels of vomiting: high emetic risk where 90% or more of patients experience acute emesis, moderate emetic risk, 30% to 90% of patients experience acute emesis, low emetic risk, 10% to 30% of patients with acute emesis and minimal emetic risk with fewer than 10% of patients experiencing acute emesis^[50].

Rectal cancer patients who undergo chemoradiation may also suffer from proctitis, a treatment-induced proctopathy consisting in a painful epithelial damage to the rectum, usually associated with minimal or no inflammation. Based on the timing of symptoms, radiation proctitis can be classified as acute if it occurs during or within six weeks of radiation therapy or as chronic if it has a more delayed onset^[51]. Risk factors include the dose of radiation, area of exposure, method of delivery as well as patient-related factors such as inflammatory bowel disease. Once again, specific polymorphisms of genes involved in the disease pathogenesis may be associated with greater risks for toxicity. For example, VEGFR2 H427Q QQ genotype was significantly associated with increased severe upper gastrointestinal tract mucositis^[52].

The general pathobiology for proctitis is similar to other stratified squamous mucosa. While acute proctitis is a consequence of the direct mucosa damage form radiation exposure, chronic proctitis results from progressive epithelial atrophy and fibrosis associated with chronic mucosal ischemia and obliterative endarteritis. The main symptoms of acute radiation proctitis include diarrhea, tenesmus, urgency and mucus discharge; severe bleeding is usually more common in chronic proctitis. Occasionally patients may also develop symptoms of obstructed defecation due to strictures such as constipation and rectal pain.

Finally, another common gastrointestinal toxicity is dysgeusia; transient alteration in taste often leads to reduced appetite as well as low energy intake and weight loss. The chemotherapeutic agents that have been most associated with taste alterations include irinotecan, oxaliplatin, fluorouracil and gemcitabine^[53]. These drugs may affect taste by stimulating taste receptors particularly when they are secreted in saliva. Dysgeusia often persists after drug clearance due to damage to the taste buds.

Clinical assessment of GIT

A number of scales are available to assess the severity of GIT. In general, toxicity of each area of the GI



Table 1 Oral mucos	itis grading scales				
CTCAE version 4.03			Grade		
	1	2	3	4	5
Description	Asymptomatic or mild	Moderate pain; not	Severe pain;	Life-threatening	Death
	symptoms; intervention not	interfering with oral	interfering with oral	consequences; urgent	
	indicated	intake; modified diet	intake	intervention indicated	
		indicated			
WHO			Grade		
	0 (none)	I (mild)	II (moderate)	III (severe)	IV (life-threatening)
Description	None	Oral soreness,	Oral erythema, ulcers,	Oral ulcers, liquid diet	Oral alimentation
		erythema	solid diet tolerated	only	impossible

CTCAE: Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events version; WHO: World Health Organization.

tract is graded independently. For oral mucositis the World Health Organization (WHO) scale (Table 1) or the National Cancer Institute Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) (Table 1) are among the most frequently used. While NCI-CTCv4 is limited to pain and ability to eat, the WHO scale combines both functional and objective (erythema and ulceration) assessments and probably provides a more complete indication of the severity of the condition. Gastrointestinal mucositis as well as nausea and vomiting are usually graded based on CTCAE scale. The severity of chemotherapy-induced diarrhea for instance, is based on the number of stools per day or increase in stoma output compared to baseline, as well as on the need for hospitalization and the effect on self-care activities. Similarly, vomiting is graded from 0 to 5 based on number of episodes per day and the need for hospitalization or total parental nutrition.

GIT associated with specific treatment regimens

The current management of metastatic CRC involves various active drugs, given either in upfront combination or as single agents in later treatment lines. Although curative rates remain low for patients with advanced disease, the median overall survival has dramatically improved with modern treatments. Upfront 5FU-based doublet regimens with irinotecan or oxaliplatin combined with bevacizumab are currently widely used, and these combinations are usually associated with significantly increased rates of gastrointestinal mucositis compared to those previously reported (Table 2). Recently, the Italian phase 3 TRIBE study has randomized untreated patients with metastatic CRC to receive either FOLFOXIRI in combination with bevacizumab or FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab $^{\left[13\right] },$ with significant overall survival improvement for patients enrolled in the experimental arm (31 mo vs 25.8 mo, HR = 0.79). It came as no surprise, however, that the better outcome results were associated with increased toxicity as the overall safety profile, mainly in terms of GIT, was significantly worse for the triplet compared with the FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab arm. Severe or life-threatening grades of diarrhea were reported in 10.6% of patients enrolled in the FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab arm and in 18.8% of those randomized to the FOLFOXIRI plus bevacizumab arm (P = 0.01). Similarly, stomatitis was described in 8.8% of patients treated with the triplet *vs* 4.3% (P = 0.048).

Results of the randomized CRYSTAL study showed that the upfront addition of cetuximab to FOLFIRI improved median OS of patients whose tumors did not have mutations at KRAS codons 12 and $13^{\scriptscriptstyle [54,55]}.$ In KRAS wild-type patients, median PFS was 9.9 mo for those exposed to cetuximab vs 8.7 mo in those receiving FOLFIRI alone (HR = 0.69, 95%CI: 0.56-0.97, P = 0.012). Median OS was also significantly improved in the arm containing cetuximab (23.5 mo vs 20.0 mo, HR = 0.79, 95%CI: 0.67-0.94, P = 0.009). As expected, the safety profile showed a 50% increase of the frequency of grade 3 and grade 4 diarrhea which occurred in 15.7% of the patients allocated to the cetuximab arm vs 10.5% of those enrolled in the standard arm. Similarly, the PRIME trial compared the combination of FOLFOX plus panitumumab with FOLFOX alone, in patients with metastatic CRC who did not receive any prior treatment^[56]. The study met its primary endpoint (PFS) in the KRAS wild-type population, with a median PFS for FOLFOX combined to panitumumab of 9.6 mo vs 8.0 mo for the FOLFOX alone arm (HR = 0.80, 95%CI: 0.66-0.97, P = 0.02). The addition of the monoclonal antibody, however, resulted in a significantly increased rate of diarrhea (18% vs 9%) and mucositis (9% vs < 1%).

FIRE 3 and CALGB 80405 were designed to assess whether cetuximab or bevacizumab was a more effective partner for doublet chemotherapy in the firstline treatment in patients with KRAS exon 2 wild-type metastatic CRC. In the European FIRE-3trial, patients were randomly assigned to receive FOLFIRI plus cetuximab or FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab. Although no differences were noted in terms of response or PFS, median OS was significantly longer in the FOLFIRI plus cetuximab group (HR = 0.77, P = 0.017)^[12]. By contrast, the US-based randomized phase 3 trial CALGB 80405, which compared first-line cetuximab or bevacizumab in combination with FOLFOX or FOLFIRI, failed to show a difference in terms of survival between

Baishideng®

WJG www.wjgnet.com

11797

Table 2	Frequency of	gastrointestinal	toxicities in met	astatic colorectal	cancer: results from	om main recent	clinical trials
---------	--------------	------------------	-------------------	--------------------	----------------------	----------------	-----------------

Trials	Nausea		Vomiting		Diarrhea		Oral mucositis	
	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4
Folfiri + cetuximab	45%	3%	22%	2%	46%	11%	38%	4%
(FIRE-3 trial, Heinemann et al ^[12] . Lancet Oncol 2014)								
Folfiri + bevacizumab	58%	5%	29%	3%	49%	12%	41%	3%
(FIRE-3 trial, Heinemann et al ^[12] . Lancet Oncol 2014)								
Folfiri + aflibercept	53.4%	1.8%	32.9%	2.8%	69.2%	19.3%	54.8%	13.8%
(VELOUR trial, Van Cutsem et al ^[60] . J Clin Oncol								
2012)								
Regorafenib	14%	<1%	8%	1%	34%	7%	27%	3%
(CORRECT trial, Grothey et al ^[63] . Lancet 2013)								
Folfoxiri + bevacizumab		2.8%		4.4%		18.8%		8.8%
(Tribe trial, Loupakis et al ^[13] . N Engl J Med 2014)								
Folfox + bevacizumab		3.2%		3.2%		10.6%		4.3%
(Tribe trial, Loupakis et al ^[13] . N Engl J Med 2014)								

the two targeted agents^[57]. Both FIRE-3 and CALGB 80405 trial, however, showed a similar safety profile. The most common grade 3 or 4 adverse events in both treatment groups were diarrhea (11% of patients in the cetuximab arm and 14% in the bevacizumab arm for FIRE-3 trial, 11% of patients in the cetuximab arm and 8% in the bevacizumab arm for CALGB 80405). The frequency of stomatitis as well as nausea and vomiting was in line with previously reported results.

Even after protocol amendment because of safetyconcerns, very high rates of severe diarrhea (35% of grade 3-4) were reported when the triplet regimen FOLFOXIRI was associated with panitumumab in 37 molecularly selected CRC patients enrolled in the TRIP study^[58]. Accordingly, in the POCHER trial that exposed 42 unresectable metastatic CRC patients to cetuximab plus a chronomodulated combination of 5-Fluorouracil, oxaliplatin and irinotecan, grade 3 and 4 diarrhea occurred in 93% and 36% of patient before and after dose reduction^[59].

Second-line chemotherapy also includes novel agents. Aflibercept, a multitarget antiangiogenic fusion protein, was combined to FOLFIRI in the multinational phase III trial VELOUR, showing significantly prolonged OS and PFS in pretreated advanced CRC patients compared with chemotherapy alone^[60]. More grade 3 or 4 adverse events were reported in the aflibercept arm compared with the placebo arm. In particular, higher rates of severe diarrhea (19.3% vs 7.8%) and stomatitis/ulceration (13.7% vs 5%) were noted. Furthermore, diarrhea was one of the toxicities that most frequently led to chemotherapy discontinuation in the experimental arm. Ramucirumab is a novel VEGFR2 inhibitor already approved in pretreated patients with advanced gastric cancer^[61]. The RAISE study compared FOLFIRI plus ramucirumab to FOLFIRI plus placebo in 1072 CRC patients who had failed first-line chemotherapy^[62]. The trial met its primary endpoint showing a 2 mo increase in median OS (HR = 0.844, 95%CI: 0.73-0.97, P = 0.022). The combination of FOLFIRI and ramucirumab however was associated with higher incidence of any grade stomatitis (30.8% *vs* 20.8%) and diarrhea (59.7% *vs* 51.5%) compared to FOLFIRI alone; of note, the rate of severe cases was not statistically different between treatment arms.

Regorafenib is a small tyrosine kinase inhibitor which has been approved in pretreated patients with advanced CRC based on the positive survival results of the double-bind, placebo-controlled phase III trial CORRECT trial^[63]. The most common adverse events included GI toxicities of any grade, such as diarrhea (34% vs 8% in placebo arm), oral mucositis (27% vs 4%), nausea (14% vs 11%), constipation (8% vs 5%), and vomiting (8% vs 5%); furthermore diarrhea was also one of the most frequent regorafenibrelated grade 3 or grade 4 adverse events. Since the combination of regorafenib and cetuximab could be a valuable strategy to overcome acquired resistance to EGFR-inhibitors^[64], the gastrointestinal toxicity profile of the combination deserves to be further studied.

Finally, a number of MEK inhibitors have progressed into clinical trials and are currently under evaluation. The mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathways involve a family of protein kinase which play critical roles in regulation of many cellular activities such as cell proliferation, survival, differentiation and angiogenesis. MAPK pathway blockade through MEK inhibition can be an effective approach in patients with metastatic CRC. Amongst the MEK inhibitors currently under development, trametinib (GSK1120212), a potent small molecule inhibitor of MEK kinase, is the most extensively investigated. An early phase I trial of trametinib enrolled patients with advanced solid tumors, including patients with chemotherapy refractory advanced colorectal cancer. Dose-limiting toxicities included diarrhea^[65].

In this area, the study of patients' immune genetics and inflammation to predict the risk of increased gastrointestinal toxicity has been suggested, but not fully elucidated^[66,67].
GIT IN PATIENTS WITH ADVANCED PANCREATIC ADENOCARCINOMAS OR NEUROENDOCRINE CANCER

Pancreatic cancer is one of the deadliest among the solid malignancies, and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) accounts for over 95% of all cases diagnosed^[68]. Most patients present with metastatic disease at the time of diagnosis and the goal of treatment is therefore palliative. Historically, gemcitabine was the standard of care for first-line treatment, since randomized studies combining gemcitabine with platinum, erlotinib^[69] or capecitabine^[70] only produced marginal clinical improvements. Recently, the French phase III trial PRODIGE 4/ACCORD 11 showed that upfront FOLFIRINOX was superior to gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer, in terms of median OS (11.1 mo vs 6.8 mo, HR = 0.57), median PFS (6.4 mo vs 3.3 mo), and objective responses^[71]. In the study, however, treatment-related GIT were significantly greater with FOLFIRINOX compared to gemcitabine group, mainly because of a higher incidence of grade 3 or 4 vomiting (14.5% vs 4.7%, P = 0.002) and diarrhea (12.7% vs 1.2%, P = 0.0001). While a three-drug antiemetic regimen is suggested to provide optimal control of nausea and vomiting^[72], retrospective studies reassuringly suggest that a more conservative de-intensified schedule of the same triple regimen may be equally effective and less toxic^[73]. The phase III MPACT trial set the combination of gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel as a novel standard treatment option showing its superiority in terms of response rate, median PFS, and median OS compared to gemcitabine alone^[74]. The safety analysis of the trial found that the combination was fairly tolerable, and although it was associated with more side effects than gemcitabine alone, the overall quality of life was improved^[75]. Notably, the combination produced higher incidence of any grade diarrhea compared to gemcitabine (37% vs 13%) as well as more severe diarrhea (6% vs 1%)^[76].

The development of novel anticancer agents, interfering with tumor's microenvironment or with the tumor cell itself, is also producing advances^[77]. A randomized phase II trial with gemcitabine and TH-302 (evofosfamide), a hypoxia-activated prodrug, showed potential therapeutic efficacy, increasing PFS by 2 mo^[78]. Enrolled patients were randomized to gemcitabine alone or gemcitabine plus TH-302 at two different doses of 240 mg/m² or 340 mg/m². The combination regimen produced increased skin, mucosal and hematological toxicities. In particular, a higher incidence of all-grade stomatitis was reported for the combination compared to gemcitabine alone (18% for the lower TH-302 dose, 36% for the higher TH-302 dose, 7% for gemcitabine alone) although the cases of severe stomatitis were numerically similar

among the treatment arms. MAESTRO, a phase III randomized trial in which patients are randomized to gemcitabine alone versus gemcitabine plus TH-302 at the dose of 340 mg/m² is currently ongoing. The combination of gemcitabine and masitinib also produced interesting clinical results in a recent phase III trial, although increased rates of nausea (58% *vs* 47%, *P* = 0.036) and vomiting (50% *vs* 37%, *P* < 0.001) were noted for the experimental arm^[79].

Neuroendocrine tumors (PNET) represent approximately 2% of all pancreatic cancers. Due to their rarity and heterogeneity, the advances in their characterization and treatment have been slow, and a limited number of efficacious systemic treatments are currently available^[80]. Large phase III clinical trials have demonstrated that everolimus and sunitinib could significantly improve PFS in these patients. Everolimus belongs to mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor. Aberrant signaling through the mechanistic mTOR pathway has been implicated in neuroendocrine tumorigenesis, and altered expression of mTOR pathway components has been observed in NETs. A randomized placebo-controlled phase III study of patients with PNET demonstrated a significantly improved PFS with everolimus (11.0 mo vs 4.6 mo, HR = 0.35, 95%CI: 0.27-0.45)^[81]. Among drug-related adverse events oral stomatitis, rash, diarrhea, and fatigue should be included. Aphthouslike oral stomatitis has been identified as one of the most common dose-limiting toxicities associated with the drug^[82], and the pathogenesis of this side effect has been demonstrated peculiar^[83]. GI toxicities are frequent, including stomatitis, diarrhea and vomiting, with most of them being grade 1 or 2, though some cases of stomatitis and diarrhea were grade 3 or grade 4.

Sunitinib is an oral multitarget tyrosine kinase inhibitor with antiangiogenic properties. Compared to placebo, sunitinib doubled median PFS from 5.5 to 11.4 mo when given continuously at the dose of 37.5 mg/d to patients with well-differentiated pancreatic NET enrolled in a multinational, randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial^[84].

The GI toxicities associated with sunitinib were diarrhea, nausea, vomiting, dysgeusia and stomatitis; the majority of adverse events was grade 1 or 2 and easily managed wit appropriate medical therapy^[85].

A comprehensive description or major GI toxicities of the above cited drugs are represented in Table 3.

CONCLUSION

Chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicities not only are a common problem in cancer patients but they often are clinically significant. Defining the epidemiology of these peculiar toxicities has always been compelling for many reasons including underreporting and differences in assessment techniques and scales. Overall, they remain a significant burden for patients undergoing systemic

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Frequency of gastrointestinal toxicities in advanced pancreatic cancer: results from main clinical trials

Trials		Nausea		Vomiting		Diarrhea		ositis
	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4	Any grade	G3-G4
Gemcitabine + TH-302 (240 mg/m ²)	39%	10%	24%	6%	28%	3%	18%	0%
(Borad et al ^[78] . J Clin Oncol 2014)								
Gemcitabine + TH-302 (340 mg/m ²)	46%	5%	38%	8%	36%	4%	36%	0%
(Borad et al ^[78] . J Clin Oncol 2014)								
Sunitinib		1%	34%	0%	59%	5%	22%	4%
(Yao et al ^[81] . N Engl J Med 2011)								
Everolimus			15%	0%	34%	3%	64%	7%
(Raymond et al ^[84] . N Engl J Med 2011)								
Folfirinox				14.5%		12.7%		
(PRODIGE 4/ACCORD11 trial, Conroy et al ^[71] . N Engl J Med 2011)								
Nab-paclitaxel + gemcitabine						6%		
(MPACT trial, Von Hoff et al ^[74] . N Engl J Med 2013)								

chemotherapy with or without targeted drugs, with potentially negative effects on both patient's outcome and cancer care costs. Moreover, the more aggressive upfront regimens often used nowadays in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer together with the introduction of novel targeted therapies are likely to worsen the issue. Improved understanding of the pathophysiology underlying gastrointestinal toxicities has allowed identifying patients at higher risk, developing new effective treatments to prevent or help the recovery from such disturbances and to provide symptomatic relief. Still, management of chemotherapy-induced gastrointestinal toxicities remains a major challenge with future studies needed in order to identify subjects who are genetically predisposed to develop severe GI side effects.

REFERENCES

- 1 Bano N, Najam R, Qazi F, Mateen A. Gastrointestinal adverse effects in advanced colorectal carcinoma patients treated with different schedules of FOLFOX. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 2014; 15: 8089-8093 [PMID: 25338989 DOI: 10.7314/ APJCP.2014.15.19.8089]
- 2 Lalla RV, Bowen J, Barasch A, Elting L, Epstein J, Keefe DM, McGuire DB, Migliorati C, Nicolatou-Galitis O, Peterson DE, Raber-Durlacher JE, Sonis ST, Elad S. MASCC/ISOO clinical practice guidelines for the management of mucositis secondary to cancer therapy. *Cancer* 2014; **120**: 1453-1461 [PMID: 24615748 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.28592]
- 3 Bowen JM, White I, Smith L, Tsykin A, Kristaly K, Thompson SK, Karapetis CS, Tan H, Game PA, Irvine T, Hussey DJ, Watson DI, Keefe DM. Pre-therapy mRNA expression of TNF is associated with regimen-related gastrointestinal toxicity in patients with esophageal cancer: a pilot study. *Support Care Cancer* 2015; 23: 3165-3172 [PMID: 25814442 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-015-2696-7]
- 4 Mercadante S, Aielli F, Adile C, Ferrera P, Valle A, Fusco F, Caruselli A, Cartoni C, Massimo P, Masedu F, Valenti M, Porzio G. Prevalence of oral mucositis, dry mouth, and dysphagia in advanced cancer patients. *Support Care Cancer* 2015; 23: 3249-3255 [PMID: 25832897 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-015-2720-y]
- 5 Aprile G, Ramoni M, Keefe D, Sonis S. Application of distance matrices to define associations between acute toxicities in colorectal cancer patients receiving chemotherapy. *Cancer* 2008; 112: 284-292 [PMID: 18041060 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.23182]
- 6 Available from: URL: http://evs.nci.nih.gov/ftp1/CTCAE/ CTCAE_4.03

- 7 Villa A, Sonis ST. Mucositis: pathobiology and management. *Curr Opin Oncol* 2015; 27: 159-164 [PMID: 25774860 DOI: 10.1097/ CCO.000000000000180]
- Carlotto A, Hogsett VL, Maiorini EM, Razulis JG, Sonis ST. The economic burden of toxicities associated with cancer treatment: review of the literature and analysis of nausea and vomiting, diarrhoea, oral mucositis and fatigue. *Pharmacoeconomics* 2013; 31: 753-766 [PMID: 23963867 DOI: 10.1007/s40273-013-0081-2]
- 9 Foltran L, Aprile G, Pisa FE, Ermacora P, Pella N, Iaiza E, Poletto E, Lutrino SE, Mazzer M, Giovannoni M, Cardellino GG, Puglisi F, Fasola G. Risk of unplanned visits for colorectal cancer outpatients receiving chemotherapy: a case-crossover study. *Support Care Cancer* 2014; 22: 2527-2533 [PMID: 24728616 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-014-2234-z]
- 10 Lalla RV, Sonis ST, Peterson DE. Management of oral mucositis in patients who have cancer. *Dent Clin North Am* 2008; 52: 61-77, viii [PMID: 18154865 DOI: 10.1016/j.cden.2007.10.002]
- Siegel R, Desantis C, Jemal A. Colorectal cancer statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin 2014; 64: 104-117 [PMID: 24639052 DOI: 10.3322/caac.21220]
- 12 Heinemann V, von Weikersthal LF, Decker T, Kiani A, Vehling-Kaiser U, Al-Batran SE, Heintges T, Lerchenmüller C, Kahl C, Seipelt G, Kullmann F, Stauch M, Scheithauer W, Hielscher J, Scholz M, Müller S, Link H, Niederle N, Rost A, Höffkes HG, Moehler M, Lindig RU, Modest DP, Rossius L, Kirchner T, Jung A, Stintzing S. FOLFIRI plus cetuximab versus FOLFIRI plus bevacizumab as first-line treatment for patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (FIRE-3): a randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; 15: 1065-1075 [PMID: 25088940 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70330-4]
- 13 Loupakis F, Cremolini C, Masi G, Lonardi S, Zagonel V, Salvatore L, Cortesi E, Tomasello G, Ronzoni M, Spadi R, Zaniboni A, Tonini G, Buonadonna A, Amoroso D, Chiara S, Carlomagno C, Boni C, Allegrini G, Boni L, Falcone A. Initial therapy with FOLFOXIRI and bevacizumab for metastatic colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2014; 371: 1609-1618 [PMID: 25337750 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1403108]
- 14 Aprile G, Lutrino SE, Ferrari L, Casagrande M, Bonotto M, Ongaro E, Puglisi F. Evidence-based appraisal of the upfront treatment for unresectable metastatic colorectal cancer patients. *World J Gastroenterol* 2013; 19: 8474-8488 [PMID: 24379565 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i46.8474]
- Brenner H, Kloor M, Pox CP. Colorectal cancer. Lancet 2014; 383: 1490-1502 [PMID: 24225001 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(13)61649-9]
- 16 Bang SM, Park SH, Kang HG, Jue JI, Cho IH, Yun YH, Cho EK, Shin DB, Lee JH. Changes in quality of life during palliative chemotherapy for solid cancer. *Support Care Cancer* 2005; 13: 515-521 [PMID: 15678347 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-004-0708-0]
- 17 Gunnars B, Nygren P, Glimelius B. Assessment of quality of life during chemotherapy. Acta Oncol 2001; 40: 175-184 [PMID:

11441930]

- 18 Sonis ST, Elting LS, Keefe D, Peterson DE, Schubert M, Hauer-Jensen M, Bekele BN, Raber-Durlacher J, Donnelly JP, Rubenstein EB. Perspectives on cancer therapy-induced mucosal injury: pathogenesis, measurement, epidemiology, and consequences for patients. *Cancer* 2004; 100: 1995-2025 [PMID: 15108222 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.20162]
- 19 Jones JA, Avritscher EB, Cooksley CD, Michelet M, Bekele BN, Elting LS. Epidemiology of treatment-associated mucosal injury after treatment with newer regimens for lymphoma, breast, lung, or colorectal cancer. *Support Care Cancer* 2006; 14: 505-515 [PMID: 16601950 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-006-0055-4]
- 20 Goldberg SL, Chiang L, Selina N, Hamarman S. Patient perceptions about chemotherapy-induced oral mucositis: implications for primary/secondary prophylaxis strategies. *Support Care Cancer* 2004; 12: 526-530 [PMID: 15150704 DOI: 10.1007/ s00520-004-0640-3]
- 21 **Aprile G**, Sonis ST. New methods for the prevention and treatment of oral mucositis. Principles and Practice of Oncology Updates. Vol 20, number 6, Philadelphia: Lippincott William & Wilkins, 2006
- 22 Coleman EA, Lee JY, Erickson SW, Goodwin JA, Sanathkumar N, Raj VR, Zhou D, McKelvey KD, Apewokin S, Stephens O, Enderlin CA, Vangsted AJ, Reed PJ, Anaissie EJ. GWAS of 972 autologous stem cell recipients with multiple myeloma identifies 11 genetic variants associated with chemotherapy-induced oral mucositis. *Support Care Cancer* 2015; 23: 841-849 [PMID: 25218607 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-014-2406-x]
- 23 Vanhoecke B, Stringer A. Host-microbe cross talk in cancer therapy. *Curr Opin Support Palliat Care* 2015; 9: 174-181 [PMID: 25872117 DOI: 10.1097/SPC.00000000000133]
- 24 Stringer AM. Interaction between host cells and microbes in chemotherapy-induced mucositis. *Nutrients* 2013; 5: 1488-1499 [PMID: 23628721 DOI: 10.3390/nu5051488]
- 25 Bensinger W, Schubert M, Ang KK, Brizel D, Brown E, Eilers JG, Elting L, Mittal BB, Schattner MA, Spielberger R, Treister NS, Trotti AM. NCCN Task Force Report. prevention and management of mucositis in cancer care. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw* 2008; 6 Suppl 1: S1-21; quiz S22-4 [PMID: 18289497]
- 26 Chansky K, Benedetti J, Macdonald JS. Differences in toxicity between men and women treated with 5-fluorouracil therapy for colorectal carcinoma. *Cancer* 2005; 103: 1165-1171 [PMID: 15693031 DOI: 10.1002/cncr.20878]
- 27 van Kuilenburg AB, Meinsma R, Zonnenberg BA, Zoetekouw L, Baas F, Matsuda K, Tamaki N, van Gennip AH. Dihydropyrimidinase deficiency and severe 5-fluorouracil toxicity. *Clin Cancer Res* 2003; 9: 4363-4367 [PMID: 14555507]
- 28 Morel A, Boisdron-Celle M, Fey L, Soulie P, Craipeau MC, Traore S, Gamelin E. Clinical relevance of different dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase gene single nucleotide polymorphisms on 5-fluorouracil tolerance. *Mol Cancer Ther* 2006; 5: 2895-2904 [PMID: 17121937 DOI: 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-06-0327]
- 29 Offer SM, Fossum CC, Wegner NJ, Stuflesser AJ, Butterfield GL, Diasio RB. Comparative functional analysis of DPYD variants of potential clinical relevance to dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase activity. *Cancer Res* 2014; 74: 2545-2554 [PMID: 24648345 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2482]
- 30 Murphy CK, Fey EG, Watkins BA, Wong V, Rothstein D, Sonis ST. Efficacy of superoxide dismutase mimetic M40403 in attenuating radiation-induced oral mucositis in hamsters. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008; 14: 4292-4297 [PMID: 18594012 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-4669]
- 31 Sonis ST. New thoughts on the initiation of mucositis. Oral Dis 2010; 16: 597-600 [PMID: 20846150 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1601-0825.2010.01681.x]
- 32 Sonis ST. The biologic role for nuclear factor-kappaB in disease and its potential involvement in mucosal injury associated with anti-neoplastic therapy. *Crit Rev Oral Biol Med* 2002; 13: 380-389 [PMID: 12393757 DOI: 10.1177/154411130201300502]
- 33 Logan RM, Gibson RJ, Sonis ST, Keefe DM. Nuclear factorkappaB (NF-kappaB) and cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) expression

in the oral mucosa following cancer chemotherapy. *Oral Oncol* 2007; **43**: 395-401 [PMID: 16979925 DOI: 10.1016/j.oraloncology .2006.04.011]

- 34 Logan RM, Stringer AM, Bowen JM, Yeoh AS, Gibson RJ, Sonis ST, Keefe DM. The role of pro-inflammatory cytokines in cancer treatment-induced alimentary tract mucositis: pathobiology, animal models and cytotoxic drugs. *Cancer Treat Rev* 2007; **33**: 448-460 [PMID: 17507164 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2007.03.001]
- 35 Andreyev J, Ross P, Donnellan C, Lennan E, Leonard P, Waters C, Wedlake L, Bridgewater J, Glynne-Jones R, Allum W, Chau I, Wilson R, Ferry D. Guidance on the management of diarrhoea during cancer chemotherapy. *Lancet Oncol* 2014; 15: e447-e460 [PMID: 25186048 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(14)70006-3]
- 36 Ikuno N, Soda H, Watanabe M, Oka M. Irinotecan (CPT-11) and characteristic mucosal changes in the mouse ileum and cecum. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1995; 87: 1876-1883 [PMID: 7494232 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/87.24.1876]
- 37 Benson AB, Ajani JA, Catalano RB, Engelking C, Kornblau SM, Martenson JA, McCallum R, Mitchell EP, O'Dorisio TM, Vokes EE, Wadler S. Recommended guidelines for the treatment of cancer treatment-induced diarrhea. *J Clin Oncol* 2004; 22: 2918-2926 [PMID: 15254061 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2004.04.132]
- 38 Logan RM, Stringer AM, Bowen JM, Gibson RJ, Sonis ST, Keefe DM. Is the pathobiology of chemotherapy-induced alimentary tract mucositis influenced by the type of mucotoxic drug administered? *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2009; 63: 239-251 [PMID: 18351341 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-008-0732-8]
- 39 Lamas MJ, Duran G, Balboa E, Bernardez B, Candamio S, Vidal Y, Mosquera A, Giraldez JM, Lopez R, Carracedo A, Barros F. The value of genetic polymorphisms to predict toxicity in metastatic colorectal patients with irinotecan-based regimens. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2012; 69: 1591-1599 [PMID: 22535333 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-012-1866-2]
- 40 Ichikawa W, Uehara K, Minamimura K, Tanaka C, Takii Y, Miyauchi H, Sadahiro S, Fujita K, Moriwaki T, Nakamura M, Takahashi T, Tsuji A, Shinozaki K, Morita S, Ando Y, Okutani Y, Sugihara M, Sugiyama T, Ohashi Y, Sakata Y. An internally and externally validated nomogram for predicting the risk of irinotecaninduced severe neutropenia in advanced colorectal cancer patients. *Br J Cancer* 2015; **112**: 1709-1716 [PMID: 25880011 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2015.122]
- 41 Keefe DM, Elting LS, Nguyen HT, Grunberg SM, Aprile G, Bonaventura A, Selva-Nayagam S, Barsevick A, Koczwara B, Sonis ST. Risk and outcomes of chemotherapy-induced diarrhea (CID) among patients with colorectal cancer receiving multi-cycle chemotherapy. *Cancer Chemother Pharmacol* 2014; 74: 675-680 [PMID: 25055935 DOI: 10.1007/s00280-014-2526-5]
- 42 Squier CA, Kremer MJ. Biology of oral mucosa and esophagus. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2001; (29): 7-15 [PMID: 11694559]
- 43 Koch S, Wein A, Siebler J, Boxberger F, Neurath MF, Harich HD, Hohenberger W, Dörje F. Antiemetic prophylaxis and frequency of chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting in palliative firstline treatment of colorectal cancer patients: the Northern Bavarian IVOPAK I Project. *Support Care Cancer* 2013; 21: 2395-2402 [PMID: 23568765 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-013-1801-z]
- 44 Herrstedt J. Antiemetics: an update and the MASCC guidelines applied in clinical practice. *Nat Clin Pract Oncol* 2008; 5: 32-43 [PMID: 18097455 DOI: 10.1038/ncponc1021]
- 45 **Richardson JL**, Marks G, Levine A. The influence of symptoms of disease and side effects of treatment on compliance with cancer therapy. *J Clin Oncol* 1988; **6**: 1746-1752 [PMID: 3183704]
- 46 Hesketh PJ, Grunberg SM, Herrstedt J, de Wit R, Gralla RJ, Carides AD, Taylor A, Evans JK, Horgan KJ. Combined data from two phase III trials of the NK1 antagonist aprepitant plus a 5HT 3 antagonist and a corticosteroid for prevention of chemotherapyinduced nausea and vomiting: effect of gender on treatment response. *Support Care Cancer* 2006; 14: 354-360 [PMID: 16450086 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-005-0914-4]
- 47 Craig JB, Powell BL. The management of nausea and vomiting in clinical oncology. *Am J Med Sci* 1987; **293**: 34-44 [PMID:

3544842]

- 48 Seigel LJ, Longo DL. The control of chemotherapy-induced emesis. Ann Intern Med 1981; 95: 352-359 [PMID: 7023313 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-95-3-352]
- 49 Dodds LJ. The control of cancer chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting. J Clin Hosp Pharm 1985; 10: 143-166 [PMID: 2862166]
- 50 Roila F, Herrstedt J, Aapro M, Gralla RJ, Einhorn LH, Ballatori E, Bria E, Clark-Snow RA, Espersen BT, Feyer P, Grunberg SM, Hesketh PJ, Jordan K, Kris MG, Maranzano E, Molassiotis A, Morrow G, Olver I, Rapoport BL, Rittenberg C, Saito M, Tonato M, Warr D. Guideline update for MASCC and ESMO in the prevention of chemotherapy- and radiotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting: results of the Perugia consensus conference. *Ann Oncol* 2010; 21 Suppl 5: v232-v243 [PMID: 20555089 DOI: 10.1093/ annonc/mdq194]
- 51 Tagkalidis PP, Tjandra JJ. Chronic radiation proctitis. ANZ J Surg 2001; 71: 230-237 [PMID: 11355732 DOI: 10.1046/ J.1440-1622.2001.02081.x]
- 52 Bohanes P, Rankin CJ, Blanke CD, Winder T, Ulrich CM, Smalley SR, Rich TA, Martensen JA, Benson AB, Mayer RJ, Cripps CM, Danenberg K, Makar KW, Zhang W, Benedetti JK, Lenz HJ. Pharmacogenetic Analysis of INT 0144 Trial: Association of Polymorphisms with Survival and Toxicity in Rectal Cancer Patients Treated with 5-FU and Radiation. *Clin Cancer Res* 2015; 21: 1583-1590 [PMID: 25589620 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432. CCR-14-0857]
- 53 IJpma I, Renken RJ, Ter Horst GJ, Reyners AK. Metallic taste in cancer patients treated with chemotherapy. *Cancer Treat Rev* 2015; 41: 179-186 [PMID: 25499998 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2014.11.006]
- 54 Van Cutsem E, Köhne CH, Hitre E, Zaluski J, Chang Chien CR, Makhson A, D'Haens G, Pintér T, Lim R, Bodoky G, Roh JK, Folprecht G, Ruff P, Stroh C, Tejpar S, Schlichting M, Nippgen J, Rougier P. Cetuximab and chemotherapy as initial treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2009; **360**: 1408-1417 [PMID: 19339720 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0805019]
- 55 Van Cutsem E, Köhne CH, Láng I, Folprecht G, Nowacki MP, Cascinu S, Shchepotin I, Maurel J, Cunningham D, Tejpar S, Schlichting M, Zubel A, Celik I, Rougier P, Ciardiello F. Cetuximab plus irinotecan, fluorouracil, and leucovorin as first-line treatment for metastatic colorectal cancer: updated analysis of overall survival according to tumor KRAS and BRAF mutation status. *J Clin Oncol* 2011; **29**: 2011-2019 [PMID: 21502544 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2010.33.5091]
- 56 Douillard JY, Siena S, Cassidy J, Tabernero J, Burkes R, Barugel M, Humblet Y, Bodoky G, Cunningham D, Jassem J, Rivera F, Kocákova I, Ruff P, Błasińska-Morawiec M, Šmakal M, Canon JL, Rother M, Oliner KS, Wolf M, Gansert J. Randomized, phase III trial of panitumumab with infusional fluorouracil, leucovorin, and oxaliplatin (FOLFOX4) versus FOLFOX4 alone as first-line treatment in patients with previously untreated metastatic colorectal cancer: the PRIME study. *J Clin Oncol* 2010; 28: 4697-4705 [PMID: 20921465 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.27.4860]
- 57 Venook AP, Shaw J, Polite B. CALGB/SWOG 80405: phase III trial of irinotecan/5-fu/leucovorin (FOLFIRI) or oxaliplatin/5-fu/leucovorin (mFOLFOX6) with bevacizumab (bv) or cetuximab for patients with expanded RAS analyses in untreatedmetastatic adenocarcinoma of the colon or rectum. *Ann Oncol* 2014; 25 (suppl_2): ii105-ii117
- 58 Fornaro L, Lonardi S, Masi G, Loupakis F, Bergamo F, Salvatore L, Cremolini C, Schirripa M, Vivaldi C, Aprile G, Zaniboni A, Bracarda S, Fontanini G, Sensi E, Lupi C, Morvillo M, Zagonel V, Falcone A. FOLFOXIRI in combination with panitumumab as first-line treatment in quadruple wild-type (KRAS, NRAS, HRAS, BRAF) metastatic colorectal cancer patients: a phase II trial by the Gruppo Oncologico Nord Ovest (GONO). *Ann Oncol* 2013; 24: 2062-2067 [PMID: 23666916 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdt165]
- 59 Garufi C, Torsello A, Tumolo S, Ettorre GM, Zeuli M, Campanella C, Vennarecci G, Mottolese M, Sperduti I, Cognetti F. Cetuximab plus chronomodulated irinotecan, 5-fluorouracil, leucovorin

and oxaliplatin as neoadjuvant chemotherapy in colorectal liver metastases: POCHER trial. *Br J Cancer* 2010; **103**: 1542-1547 [PMID: 20959822 DOI: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6605940]

- 60 Van Cutsem E, Tabernero J, Lakomy R, Prenen H, Prausová J, Macarulla T, Ruff P, van Hazel GA, Moiseyenko V, Ferry D, McKendrick J, Polikoff J, Tellier A, Castan R, Allegra C. Addition of aflibercept to fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan improves survival in a phase III randomized trial in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer previously treated with an oxaliplatin-based regimen. *J Clin Oncol* 2012; **30**: 3499-3506 [PMID: 22949147 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2012.42.8201]
- 61 Aprile G, Bonotto M, Ongaro E, Pozzo C, Giuliani F. Critical appraisal of ramucirumab (IMC-1121B) for cancer treatment: from benchside to clinical use. *Drugs* 2013; 73: 2003-2015 [PMID: 24277700 DOI: 10.1007/s40265-013-0154-8]
- 62 Tabernero J, Yoshino T, Cohn AL, Obermannova R, Bodoky G, Garcia-Carbonero R, Ciuleanu TE, Portnoy DC, Van Cutsem E, Grothey A, Prausová J, Garcia-Alfonso P, Yamazaki K, Clingan PR, Lonardi S, Kim TW, Simms L, Chang SC, Nasroulah F. Ramucirumab versus placebo in combination with second-line FOLFIRI in patients with metastatic colorectal carcinoma that progressed during or after first-line therapy with bevacizumab, oxaliplatin, and a fluoropyrimidine (RAISE): a randomised, doubleblind, multicentre, phase 3 study. *Lancet Oncol* 2015; 16: 499-508 [PMID: 25877855 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(15)70127-0]
- 63 Grothey A, Van Cutsem E, Sobrero A, Siena S, Falcone A, Ychou M, Humblet Y, Bouché O, Mineur L, Barone C, Adenis A, Tabernero J, Yoshino T, Lenz HJ, Goldberg RM, Sargent DJ, Cihon F, Cupit L, Wagner A, Laurent D. Regorafenib monotherapy for previously treated metastatic colorectal cancer (CORRECT): an international, multicentre, randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet* 2013; **381**: 303-312 [PMID: 23177514 DOI: 10.1016/ S0140-6736(12)61900]
- 64 Napolitano S, Martini G, Rinaldi B, Martinelli E, Donniacuo M, Berrino L, Vitagliano D, Morgillo F, Barra G, De Palma R, Merolla F, Ciardiello F, Troiani T. Primary and Acquired Resistance of Colorectal Cancer to Anti-EGFR Monoclonal Antibody Can Be Overcome by Combined Treatment of Regorafenib with Cetuximab. *Clin Cancer Res* 2015; **21**: 2975-2983 [PMID: 25838391 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-0020]
- 65 Falchook GS, Lewis KD, Infante JR, Gordon MS, Vogelzang NJ, DeMarini DJ, Sun P, Moy C, Szabo SA, Roadcap LT, Peddareddigari VG, Lebowitz PF, Le NT, Burris HA, Messersmith WA, O'Dwyer PJ, Kim KB, Flaherty K, Bendell JC, Gonzalez R, Kurzrock R, Fecher LA. Activity of the oral MEK inhibitor trametinib in patients with advanced melanoma: a phase 1 dose-escalation trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2012; **13**: 782-789 [PMID: 22805292 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(12)70269-3]
- 66 Lee CS, Ryan EJ, Doherty GA. Gastro-intestinal toxicity of chemotherapeutics in colorectal cancer: the role of inflammation. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 3751-3761 [PMID: 24744571 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.il14.3751]
- 67 Coller JK, White IA, Logan RM, Tuke J, Richards AM, Mead KR, Karapetis CS, Bowen JM. Predictive model for risk of severe gastrointestinal toxicity following chemotherapy using patient immune genetics and type of cancer: a pilot study. *Support Care Cancer* 2015; 23: 1233-1236 [PMID: 25318697 DOI: 10.1007/ s00520-014-2481-z]
- 68 Wolfgang CL, Herman JM, Laheru DA, Klein AP, Erdek MA, Fishman EK, Hruban RH. Recent progress in pancreatic cancer. *CA Cancer J Clin* 2013; 63: 318-348 [PMID: 23856911 DOI: 10.3322/ caac.21190]
- 69 Moore MJ, Goldstein D, Hamm J, Figer A, Hecht JR, Gallinger S, Au HJ, Murawa P, Walde D, Wolff RA, Campos D, Lim R, Ding K, Clark G, Voskoglou-Nomikos T, Ptasynski M, Parulekar W. Erlotinib plus gemcitabine compared with gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III trial of the National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. *J Clin Oncol* 2007; 25: 1960-1966 [PMID: 17452677 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2006.07.9525]

- 70 Cunningham D, Chau I, Stocken DD, Valle JW, Smith D, Steward W, Harper PG, Dunn J, Tudur-Smith C, West J, Falk S, Crellin A, Adab F, Thompson J, Leonard P, Ostrowski J, Eatock M, Scheithauer W, Herrmann R, Neoptolemos JP. Phase III randomized comparison of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus capecitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009; 27: 5513-5518 [PMID: 19858379 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2009.24.2446]
- 71 Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, Bouché O, Guimbaud R, Bécouarn Y, Adenis A, Raoul JL, Gourgou-Bourgade S, de la Fouchardière C, Bennouna J, Bachet JB, Khemissa-Akouz F, Péré-Vergé D, Delbaldo C, Assenat E, Chauffert B, Michel P, Montoto-Grillot C, Ducreux M. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2011; **364**: 1817-1825 [PMID: 21561347 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1011923]
- 72 Silvestris N, Brunetti AE, Russano M, Nardulli P. Optimal control of nausea and vomiting with a three-drug antiemetic regimen with aprepitant in metastatic pancreatic cancer patients treated with first-line modified FOLFIRINOX. *Support Care Cancer* 2013; 21: 2955-2956 [PMID: 23975230 DOI: 10.1007/s00520-013-1944-y]
- 73 Mahaseth H, Brutcher E, Kauh J, Hawk N, Kim S, Chen Z, Kooby DA, Maithel SK, Landry J, El-Rayes BF. Modified FOLFIRINOX regimen with improved safety and maintained efficacy in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. *Pancreas* 2013; 42: 1311-1315 [PMID: 24152956 DOI: 10.1097/MPA.0b013e31829e2006]
- 74 Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP, Chiorean EG, Infante J, Moore M, Seay T, Tjulandin SA, Ma WW, Saleh MN, Harris M, Reni M, Dowden S, Laheru D, Bahary N, Ramanathan RK, Tabernero J, Hidalgo M, Goldstein D, Van Cutsem E, Wei X, Iglesias J, Renschler MF. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. *N Engl J Med* 2013; **369**: 1691-1703 [PMID: 24131140 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1304369]
- 75 Reni M, Wan Y, Solem C, Whiting S, Ji X, Botteman M. Qualityadjusted survival with combination nab-paclitaxel+gemcitabine vs gemcitabine alone in metastatic pancreatic cancer: a Q-TWiST analysis. *J Med Econ* 2014; **17**: 338-346 [PMID: 24654922 DOI: 10.3111/13696998.2014.903122]
- 76 Goldstein D, El-Maraghi RH, Hammel P, Heinemann V, Kunzmann V, Sastre J, Scheithauer W, Siena S, Tabernero J, Teixeira L, Tortora G, Van Laethem JL, Young R, Penenberg DN, Lu B, Romano A, Von Hoff DD. nab-Paclitaxel plus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer: long-term survival from a phase III trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2015; 107: [PMID: 25638248 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/dju413]
- 77 **Kim EJ**, Semrad TJ, Bold RJ. Phase II clinical trials on investigational drugs for the treatment of pancreatic cancers. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs* 2015; **24**: 781-794 [PMID: 25809274

DOI: 10.1517/13543784.2015.1026963]

- 78 Borad MJ, Reddy SG, Bahary N, Uronis HE, Sigal D, Cohn AL, Schelman WR, Stephenson J, Chiorean EG, Rosen PJ, Ulrich B, Dragovich T, Del Prete SA, Rarick M, Eng C, Kroll S, Ryan DP. Randomized Phase II Trial of Gemcitabine Plus TH-302 Versus Gemcitabine in Patients With Advanced Pancreatic Cancer. J Clin Oncol 2015; 33: 1475-1481 [PMID: 25512461 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2014.55.7504]
- 79 Deplanque G, Demarchi M, Hebbar M, Flynn P, Melichar B, Atkins J, Nowara E, Moyé L, Piquemal D, Ritter D, Dubreuil P, Mansfield CD, Acin Y, Moussy A, Hermine O, Hammel P. A randomized, placebo-controlled phase III trial of masitinib plus gemcitabine in the treatment of advanced pancreatic cancer. *Ann Oncol* 2015; 26: 1194-1200 [PMID: 25858497 DOI: 10.1093/ annonc/mdv133]
- 80 Strosberg JR, Fisher GA, Benson AB, Anthony LB, Arslan B, Gibbs JF, Greeno E, Iyer RV, Kim MK, Maples WJ, Philip PA, Wolin EM, Cherepanov D, Broder MS. Appropriateness of systemic treatments in unresectable metastatic well-differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 2450-2459 [PMID: 25741154 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i8.2450]
- 81 Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T, Bohas CL, Wolin EM, Van Cutsem E, Hobday TJ, Okusaka T, Capdevila J, de Vries EG, Tomassetti P, Pavel ME, Hoosen S, Haas T, Lincy J, Lebwohl D, Öberg K. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *N* Engl J Med 2011; 364: 514-523 [PMID: 21306238 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1009290]
- 82 Martins F, de Oliveira MA, Wang Q, Sonis S, Gallottini M, George S, Treister N. A review of oral toxicity associated with mTOR inhibitor therapy in cancer patients. *Oral Oncol* 2013; 49: 293-298 [PMID: 23312237 DOI: 10.1016/j.oraloncology.2012.11. 008]
- 83 Shameem R, Lacouture M, Wu S. Incidence and risk of high-grade stomatitis with mTOR inhibitors in cancer patients. *Cancer Invest* 2015; 33: 70-77 [PMID: 25635371 DOI: 10.3109/07357907.2014. 1001893]
- 84 Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL, Bang YJ, Borbath I, Lombard-Bohas C, Valle J, Metrakos P, Smith D, Vinik A, Chen JS, Hörsch D, Hammel P, Wiedenmann B, Van Cutsem E, Patyna S, Lu DR, Blanckmeister C, Chao R, Ruszniewski P. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *N Engl J Med* 2011; 364: 501-513 [PMID: 21306237 DOI: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1003825]
- 85 Valle JW, Faivre S, Hubner RA, Grande E, Raymond E. Practical management of sunitinib toxicities in the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. *Cancer Treat Rev* 2014; 40: 1230-1238 [PMID: 25283354 DOI: 10.1016/j.ctrv.2014.09.001]

P- Reviewer: Caboclo JLF, Casadesus D S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN





WJG | www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11804 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11804-11814 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

REVIEW

Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: More than a restrictive bariatric surgery procedure?

David Benaiges, Antonio Más-Lorenzo, Albert Goday, José M Ramon, Juan J Chillarón, Juan Pedro-Botet, Juana A Flores-Le Roux

David Benaiges, Antonio Más-Lorenzo, Albert Goday, Juan J Chillarón, Juan Pedro-Botet, Juana A Flores-Le Roux, Department of Endocrinology and Nutrition, Hospital del Mar, E-08003 Barcelona, Spain

David Benaiges, Albert Goday, Juan J Chillarón, Juan Pedro-Botet, Juana A Flores-Le Roux, Department of Medicine, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, E-08003 Barcelona, Spain

David Benaiges, Albert Goday, José M Ramon, Juan J Chillarón, Juan Pedro-Botet, Juana A Flores-Le Roux, Institut Hospital del Mar d'Investigacions Mèdiques (IMIM), E-08003 Barcelona, Spain

Albert Goday, CiberOBN, Instituto de Salud Carlos III, E-28029 Madrid, Spain

José M Ramon, Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Hospital del Mar, E-08003 Barcelona, Spain

Author contributions: All authors contributed equally to this work.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: David Benaiges, PhD, Department of Endocrinology and Nutrition, Hospital del Mar, Passeig Marítim 25-29, E-08003 Barcelona, Spain. 96002@hospitaldelmar.cat Telephone: +34-932-483902 Fax: +34-932-483254

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 6, 2015 First decision: June 23, 2015 Revised: August 6, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Sleeve gastrectomy (SG) is a restrictive bariatric surgery technique that was first used as part of restrictive horizontal gastrectomy in the original Scopinaro type biliopancreatic diversion. Its good results as a single technique have led to a rise in its use, and it is currently the second most performed technique worldwide. SG achieves clearly better results than other restrictive techniques and is comparable in some aspects to the Roux-en-Y gastric bypass, the current gold standard in bariatric surgery. These benefits have been associated with different pathophysiologic mechanisms unrelated to weight loss such as increased gastric emptying and intestinal transit, and activation of hormonal mechanisms such as increased GLP-1 hormone and decreased ghrelin. The aim of this review was to highlight the salient aspects of SG regarding its historical evolution, pathophysiologic mechanisms, main results, clinical applications and perioperative complications.

Key words: Bariatric surgery; Sleeve gastrectomy; Severe obesity; Dyslipidemia; Hypertension; Type 2 diabetes mellitus

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The most salient aspects of sleeve gastrectomy, a restrictive bariatric surgery technique yielding better results than other restrictive techniques that cannot simply be explained by weight loss, are reviewed.



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Benaiges D, Más-Lorenzo A, Goday A, Ramon JM, Chillarón JJ, Pedro-Botet J, Flores-Le Roux JA. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: More than a restrictive bariatric surgery procedure? *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11804-11814 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/ i41/11804.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11804

HISTORY: FROM OUTSET TO TODAY

Sleeve gastrectomy (SG) began to be used in 1988 as a variation of biliopancreatic diversion (BPD) with duodenal switch^[1-3]. In contrast to the BPD described by Scopinaro et al^[4] in which a horizontal gastrectomy was performed, the pylorus and duodenum were preserved in SG, yielding a reduction in dumping symptoms and marginal ulcers. In addition, gastrectomy was more restrictive, permitting a decline in the malabsorptive component and nutritional secondary effects^[2]. Initially, this technique was performed openly, with Ren et al^[5] being the first to perform it laparoscopically in the late 1990's. In the early 2000's, given the high frequency of complications in patients with a high body mass index (BMI)^[6], Regan et al^[7] described a two-step approach to treat patients with high surgical risk. In a first step, SG was implemented to achieve sufficient weight loss to permit the Roux-en-Y gastric bypass (RYGB) or BPD to be performed more safely in a second step^[8,9]. Given the good results obtained, a second intervention was unnecessary in many cases which, together with low morbidity and mortality, rapidly installed SG as a single procedure^[10-12]. Subsequently, Baltasar et al^[13] recommended a multipurpose strategy, applying SG as a single procedure in mildly-obese patients or after failed gastric banding, and as a 2-step procedure for high-risk patients, who were either extremely obese or had serious comorbidities. In recent years, some technical modifications, such as a progressive decrease in gastric remnant size, have been made in order to prevent weight gain in the long term^[14], or the use of natural transluminal orifice endoscopic surgery^[15] and single incision laparoscopic surgery^[16].

SG has gradually gained in popularity, becoming established as the second most used bariatric procedure worldwide, closer to RYGB, the considered gold standard. Thus, according to the International Federation for the Surgery of Obesity and Metabolic Diseases, between 2008 and 2013, SG use increased from 5.3% to 27.9% of all procedures while RYGB, albeit remaining the most widely-used technique, has fallen from 49.0% to 46.6%^[17].

THE TECHNIQUE

SG is a bariatric technique consisting of subtotal vertical gastrectomy with preservation of the pylorus, including longitudinal resection of fundus, corpus



Figure 1 Sleeve gastrectomy.

and antrum, to create a tubular duct along the lesser curvature. Resection comprises approximately 80% of the stomach and the remnant gastric has a capacity > 100 mL. It is considered an easier technique than other procedures such as RYGB, since multiple anastomoses are required^[18] (Figure 1). Variants of SG have been described, and although no comparative studies have been conducted, none seems to offer advantages. Furthermore, SG has been performed with different degrees of intestinal bypass, including variants with 2 exits from the stomach such as SG transit with bipartition^[19] and SG with loop bipartition^[20]. In an attempt to achieve a surgery with more metabolic effects, SG has also been linked with ileal transposition^[21]; finally, short-term studies on SG with a gastric band have been reported^[22].

MECHANISMS

SG yields better results than other restrictive techniques and is similar to RYGB in terms of weight loss and carbohydrate metabolism improvement in the short and medium term^[23]. This SG superiority over other restrictive techniques has been related to different mechanisms such as modification of gastrointestinal motility, hormonal mechanisms, alterations in bile acids and gut microbiote.

Unlike other restrictive techniques such as gastric banding, SG provokes a rapid gastric emptying^[24] and accelerated intestinal transit^[25]. It seems that the rapid transit may trigger hormonal mechanisms that will be described below; it could also cause increased satiety, as occurs with drugs that enhance gastric emptying^[26].

GLP-1 is an incretin hormone secreted by L-cells of the distal intestine in response to eating. It has beneficial effects on weight and glucose metabolism since it promotes insulin secretion, inhibits gastric emptying, glucagon secretion and hepatic glucose production^[27]. SG has repeatedly produced an exaggerated postprandial increase in GLP-1^[28-30] comparable to that of RYGB. In the latter, the rise in GLP-1 could be explained by the hind-gut hypothesis,



in which stimulation of the distal gut caused by the bypass lead to an amplified increase in GLP-1. However, after SG, the mechanism by which the surgery would increase GLP-1 secretion is unclear. One hypothesis could be that the enhanced transit resulting from SG also causes distal intestine stimulation^[24]. A further possibility would arise from the lack of gastric response to the intestinal signals that normally slow emptying^[24]. Others have proposed that an increase in GLP-1 levels would be an effort to restore intestinal gastric motility in response to accelerated gastric emptying^[31]. Since GLP-1 response is also increased by infusing nutrients directly into the duodenum, the existence of an independent gastric emptying mechanism has also been suggested^[24]. Moreover, given the rapid increase in GLP-1 following ingestion and presumably before nutrients contact L-cells, the existence of a proximal-distal circuit causing GLP-1 secretion has been proposed that does not require direct contact between chime and L-cells, which could be mediated *via* a neural^[32] or hormonal pathway through cholecystokinin (CCK)^[33].

Peptide YY (PYY), also known as peptide tyrosine tyrosine or pancreatic peptide YY₃₋₃₆, is an anorexigenic peptide released by L-cells in mucosa of the gastrointestinal tract, especially the ileum and colon, in response to feeding^[34]. In addition to reduce appetite, PYY increases nutrient absorption in the ileum, inhibits gastric and pancreatic secretion, attenuates gallbladder contraction and slows gastric emptying. Reduced secretion in obese patients, which is associated with lower satiety, has been reported^[35]. Like GLP 1, numerous studies have demonstrated a significant increase in PYY after SG, and again the results are comparable to those observed after RYGB^[29,30], suggesting that the mechanism for increase will be shared.

Ghrelin is a neuropeptide with orexigenic action predominantly synthesized by oxyntic cells of the gastric fundus^[36]. Under physiologic conditions, ghrelin levels increase during fasting with a preprandial peak and are suppressed by food. It also has diabetogenic effects such as the suppression of insulin secretion^[37]. A drop in ghrelin concentrations after SG compared to baseline levels^[38,39] and other restrictive techniques^[40,41] or RYGB^[28,29] has consistently been demonstrated. This drop off has been associated with fundus resection and there is speculation that it may be one of the main mechanisms accounting for the superiority of SG over other restrictive techniques and its similarity to RYGB. Nevertheless, some experimental studies found that the decline in ghrelin concentrations could not be decisive. Chambers et al^[42] showed that ghrelindeficient mice continued to lose weight, had improved glucose metabolism and inappetence for fatty foods after SG. However, the authors warned that a possible compensatory mechanism in ghrelin-deficient animals may underestimate the effects of surgery. In favor

of the beneficial effects of ghrelin reduction after SG, an increase in ghrelin after weight loss by diet or by other restrictive techniques has been observed^[40,41]. This suggests that weight loss triggers compensatory mechanisms to recover weight that could be deleted after SG^[43].

Leptin, synthesized in white adipose tissue proportionally to the amount of body fat^[44], reduces intake and body weight through actions in the central nervous system. In obesity, a decreased sensitivity to leptin has been suggested, resulting in an inability to detect satiety despite high energy stores^[45]. It is unclear whether the improvement in leptin resistance plays a direct role in weight loss after SG. While related genes seem to increase its expression^[46], recent studies suggest that the reversal of leptin resistance could be regulated by protein availability^[47].

Increasing endocrine functions for bile acids have been recognized and associated with an increased GLP-1 response, carbohydrate metabolism improvement and reducing liver steatosis^[48]. The increased serum bile acid concentrations after SG^[49] are probably related to rapid transit that will increase their availability in the area of maximum absorption, the terminal ileum. It also appears that these effects could be mediated by the farsenoid X receptor (FXR), since Ryan *et al*^[50] showed that this pathway is needed to improve glucose metabolism, prevent compensatory hyperphagia and maintain long-term weight loss after SG.

Another mechanism which potentially influences the metabolic benefits of SG is the change in the gut microbiome, which improves the flora composition as in lean subjects^[50,51] in a similar way to but less striking than RYGB. Although the mechanisms are yet to be discovered, the way is open to a complex and promising system of host-bacteria interactions^[52].

With a view of greater perspective, control energy homeostasis involves a sophisticated communication system among the gut, adipose tissue and central nervous system^[42,46]. Via hormonal and neural signals, the central nervous system integrates the information on what happens in the gut, e.g., type and amount of ingested nutrients and on energy reserves and acts by regulating appetite, satiety and feeding behavior. For instance, against a negative energy balance, this system could compensate by hyperphagia or increasing preference for high-calorie food to restore normal weight^[46]. In this respect, the key for the effectiveness of SG as metabolic surgery appears to lie in preventing these compensatory responses, modifying both hormonal and neural signaling pathways or even leading to changes at central level^[47].

RESULTS

Weight loss

Although several studies have analyzed the efficacy of SG compared with other techniques, few randomized



Table 1 Randomized trials of bariatric surgery studies including laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy								
Ref.	Country	Follow-up (mo)	Intervention groups	Preoperative BMI (kg/m ²)	Weight loss	T2DM	T2DM remission	T2DM remision criteria
Langer et al ^[53]	Austria	6	SG (10)	48.3	61.4%EWL	10%	NR	
			LAGB (10)	46.7	28.7%EWL	30%		
Himpens et al ^[54]	Belgium	36	SG (40)	39.0	66%EWL	NR		
			LAGB (40)	37.0	48%EWL			
Lee <i>et al</i> ^[55]	Taiwan	12	SG (30)	30.3	76.3%EWL	100%	93%	FG < 126 mg/dL and A1c < 6.5%
			RYGB (30)		94.4%EWL		47%	without hypoglycemic therapy
Karamanakos	Greece	12	SG (16)	45.1	69.7%EWL			
et al ^[56]			RYG (16)	46.6	60.5%EWL			
Kehagias et al ^[57]	Greece	36	SG (30)	44.9	68.5%EWL	16.7%	80%	FG < 126 mg/dL without
U			RYGB (30)	45.8	62.1%EWL	16.7%	80%	hypoglycemic therapy
Peterli et al ^[58]	Switzerland	12	SG (11)	44.7	65.6%EWL	0%		, i 0, i, i,
			RYGB (12)	46.7	77.0%EWL	0%		
Schauer et al ^[59]	USA	36	SG (50)	36.2	81%EWL	100%	26.5%	A1c < 6.0% without
			RYGB (50)	37.0	88%EWL		42%	hypoglycemic therapy
			Medical	36.8	13%EWL			51 05 15
			therapy (50)					
Schauer et al ^[60]	USA	12	SG (50)	36.2	21.1%TWL	100%	29%	A1c < 6.0% without
			RYGB (50)	37.0	24.5%TWL		46%	hypoglycemic therapy
			Medical	36.8	4.2%TWL		0%	51 05 15
			therapy (50)					
Paluszkiewicz	Poland	12	SG (36)	46.1	67.6%EWL	27.8%	40%	FG < 100 mg/dL and $A1c < 6.0%$
et al ^[61]			RYGB (36)	48.6	64.2%EWL	38.9%	64.3%	without hypoglycemic therapy
Ramón et al ^[28]	Spain	12	SG (8)	43.5	NR	25.0%	100%	NR
			RYGB (7)	44.2		28.6%	100%	
Vix et al ^[62]	USA	12	SG (45)	45.5	82.9%EWL	8.9%	NR	
			RYGB (45)	47.0	80.3%EWL	8.9%		
			(-)					

BMI: Body mass index; T2DM: Type 2 diabetes mellitus; EWL: Excess weight loss; LABG: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding; FG: Fassting glucose; SG: Sleeve gastrectomy; RYGB: Roux-en-Y gastric bypass; %EWL: Percentage excess weight loss; %TWL: Percentage total weight loss; NR: Not reported; LAGB: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding.

clinical trials showing SG superiority in terms of weight loss compared with other restrictive techniques such as laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding (LAGB) and similar to RYGB have been conducted (Table 1)^[28,53-62]. One of the main limitations of those clinical studies was the small sample size that may have accounted for the lack of differences with RYGB. In this regard, Li et al^[63] conducted a meta-analysis including 21 prospective and 12 retrospective studies with a total of 1375 patients, and no differences were found in excess percentage weight loss (%EWL) at 12 mo between SG (67.1%) and RYGB (68.9%). The few long-term observational studies indicate that although patients regain weight after SG, they achieve a "durable" long-term weight loss. A review of 16 longterm studies revealed %EWL to be 62.3%, 53.8%, 43% and 54.8% at 5, 6, 7 and 8 or more years of follow-up, respectively^[64]. Similarly, Himpens et al^[65] reported that patients regained weight over 3 to 6 years, but most subjects had maintained an %EWL > 50% at 6 years. It is unclear whether this weight regain after SG can justify that RYGB and SG cease to be equally effective in the long term in terms of weight loss. On the one hand, Lim et al^[66] found no difference up to five years, although it is notable that a high number of patients were lost to follow-up. Moreover, a study by our group found that, unlike what occurs during the first 4 years, RYGB was independently

associated with greater weight loss than SG^[67]. This weight regain after SG may have several potential reasons. One could be gastric tube dilation. In this respect, Weiner *et al*^[68] published a weight regain after SG associated with widening or enlargement of the sleeve after surgery with increased capacity of the gastric tube. A further possible explanation may be incomplete resection of the gastric fundus where ghrelin is produced.

Type 2 diabetes mellitus

Assessment of the effects of SG on diabetes mellitus shows SG to be more than a restrictive bariatric surgery procedure. Clinical studies with a 1-2-years followup showed that SG produced higher type 2 diabetes mellitus remission rates than those obtained after other restrictive techniques such as LAGB^[69]. Furthermore, as with RYGB, this improvement occurred soon after surgery when significant weight loss had not yet been achieved^[70]. These findings could be attributed to changes in the gut hormonal mechanisms previously cited, such as increased GLP-1 secretion or decreased ghrelin. Nevertheless, recent studies seem to show that hormonal mechanisms would be crucial in the short term but would outweigh other factors related to weight loss such as hepatic and peripheral insulin sensitivity in the medium to long term^[31].

However, it is noteworthy that in most studies

WJG www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Complication and mortality rates of the differentbariatric surgery techniques according to the AmericanCollege of Surgeons - Bariatric Surgery Center Network

	LSG	LAGB	LRYGB	
30-d mortality	0.11	0.05	0.14	
1-yr mortality	0.21	0.08	0.34	
30-d morbidity	5.61	1.44^{1}	5.91	
30-d readmission	5.40	1.71^{1}	6.47	
30-d reoperation	2.97	0.92^{1}	5.02 ¹	

¹Statistically-significant differences compared with LSG. LSG: Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy; LAGB: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding; LRYGB: Laparoscopic Roux-Y-gastric bypass.

RYGB showed a trend toward greater improvement in type 2 diabetes mellitus, which may suggest there was a lack of power in those studies. This fact appeared to be confirmed in the meta-analysis of Li *et al*^{(63]} that included 32 studies and 6,526 patients and in which the diabetes remission rate was slightly higher with RYGB (HR = 1.49, 95%CI: 1.04-2.12). This suggests that SG would be placed slightly below RYGB and clearly above other restrictive techniques in terms of type 2 diabetes remission.

Results on the efficacy of SG in long-term diabetes remission are also scant. Abbatini *et al*^[23] reported a type 2 diabetes remission rate up to three years of 80.9% with SG, similar to that obtained with RYGB (81.2%) and higher than with LAGB (60.8%). Jiménez *et al*^[71] meanwhile detected no differences between SG and RYGB in their cohort of 155 diabetic patients followed for 35.4 ± 13.5 mo.

Hypertension

SG effectiveness in hypertension is greater than other restrictive techniques and below RYGB. In a systematic review, Braghetto *et al*^[72] reported a hypertension remission rate of 69% (55%-82%) for SG, 45% (27%-56%) for LAGB and 81% (68%-88%) for RYGB. Similarly, the meta-analysis of Li *et al*^[63] detected HR of 1.47 (1.115-1.86) for hypertension remission with RYGB. The superiority of SG over LAGB can be justified by the fact that weight loss is a crucial factor in achieving hypertension remission^[73]. Moreover, the superiority of RYGB over SG can be explained by the effects of incretin hormones on blood pressure.

Dyslipidemia

Regarding lipid profile, like other restrictive techniques, SG has a neutral effect on LDL cholesterol concentration^[74,75]. Consistent with these results, the hypercholesterolemia remission rate of in the meta-analysis of Li *et al*^[63] was higher for RYGB and more clearly so than in other comorbidities (HR = 2.41, 95%CI: 1.87-3.11). Several data support the hypothesis that the main factor involved in lowering LDL cholesterol is the malabsorptive effect of the surgical technique. First, Pihlajamäki *et al*^[76] found, as expected based on observed weight loss, decreased serum levels of cholesterol synthesis markers after RYGB or gastric banding. However, a reduction in cholesterol absorption markers was only observed after RYGB, an effect not reported following gastric banding. Second, a relationship exists between the extent of intestinal bypass, which in turn relates to a reduced intestinal absorption area, and the effects on LDL cholesterol. This fact could explain the greater reduction (50%) in LDL cholesterol concentrations seen after purely malabsorptive techniques such as BPD^[77] compared to the 17%-20% reported for RYGB^[78], a technique with a lower degree of malabsorption.

For HDL cholesterol, SG, like RYBG, produces an increase in its concentration in the short term. We must emphasize that, in a study by our group, the increase in HDL cholesterol was higher for $SG^{[75]}$. This finding needs to be corroborated by other studies.

Finally, with respect to triglycerides, weight loss is the major factor involved in the reduction in their concentration after different bariatric surgery techniques. As in weight loss, no differences between RYGB and SG in terms of triglyceridemia improvement have been detected^[75].

Gastroesophageal reflux

SG may worsen gastroesophageal reflux (GER) owing to increased intragastric pressure, reduced gastric emptying and decreased lower esophageal sphincter pressure. On the other hand, acceleration of gastric emptying and weight loss may improve GER. The results of clinical studies are controversial^[65,79]. This controversy could be attributed to methodologic differences in the evaluation of GER and the different follow-up. Some authors proposed that randomized clinical trials should be conducted and that standardized criteria to define GER, validated questionnaires and objective measurements such as pH monitoring should be used to assess the effects of SG^[80].

COMPLICATIONS

The introduction of different technical advances has caused a dramatic reduction in bariatric surgeryrelated mortality. Thus, mortality in RYGB is 10 times higher when performed in open surgery compared with laparoscopy^[81]. Mortality after bariatric surgery is currently low and no significant differences exist among the different bariaric surgery techniques according to data from the American College of Surgeons - Bariatric Surgery Center Network including 28616 patients in 25 hospitals in the USA (Table 2)^[82]. By contrast, both early complications (< 30 d) and time of surgery for SG yield better results than RYGB and slightly worse than LAGB.

Technical differences among surgeries may cause certain complications that are characteristic of each



WJG www.wjgnet.com

technique. It should be noted that up to 20% of subjects who undergo LAGB may require reoperation due to complications related to the gastric band^[83]. These reinterventions often occur in the medium to long term and detract from the low rate of early complications after LAGB. Moreover, after SG patients are free of the severe complications of RYGB such as severe hypoglycemia^[84], and others such as micronutrient deficiencies or internal hernias are less frequent^[85]. Nevertheless, nutritional deficiencies are not uncommon after SG, with multivitamin therapy and postoperative follow-up being recommended^[85].

One of the most common and characteristic complications of SG is staple line leak. Although its prevalence is variable, a meta-analysis of 36 studies and 2570 patients showed a frequency of 2.7%^[86], but can be < 1% in expert hands^[87]. Leaks occur in approximately 90% of cases in the angle of His, leading to detection and therapy being more complex than in RYGB. Different approaches to their management have been proposed, ranging from conservative treatment with fasting until reoperation to a stent or endoscopic treatment by placing clips, fibrin and pyloric dilation to reduce intragastric pressure^[88]. Moreover, different staple line reinforcement options have been tested and have proven ineffective to prevent leaks^[89].

SPECIAL POPULATIONS

In 1991, the National Institutes of Health (NIH) limited bariatric surgery indication to subjects aged an age between 18 and 60 years and who were very large (BMI > 40 kg/m²) or large (BMI > 35 kg/m²) with obesity-related complications^[90]. Since then, numerous studies on adolescents, the elderly and subjects with BMI < 35 kg/m² have been reported.

As in the general population, the prevalence of obesity in children and adolescents has gradually increased in recent years. In Spain, a rise from 13.9% in 2005 to 19.1% in 2011 was estimated for this specific population^[91,92]. There is currently a paucity of data on the long-term efficacy of bariatric surgery in this age range. Data available to date show that SG is safe and effective in the short term and is associated with minimal morbidity and 70% comorbidity resolution^[93]. Moreover, SG may have several advantages that render it the technique of choice in obese adolescent candidates for bariatric surgery. On the one hand, SG has a lower risk of late complications such as dumping syndrome or nutritional deficits that patients would suffer for the rest of their lives. Moreover, in cases of significant weight gain, patients could be reoperated on in a second step with a malabsorptive technique.

In patients < 60 years of age RYGB is considered the technique of choice ahead of LAGB given its better risk-benefit ratio^[94]. In contrast, in subjects > 60

years, the risk of surgical complications post-RYGB increases significantly and has led some authors to propose LAGB as the technique of choice^[95]. No data on the efficacy and safety of SG in patients > 60 years of age are available; however, if the results of patients < 60 years are reproduced, then SG could become the technique of choice in this age range.

In Spain, 17.5% of the population have obesity grade 1 and are therefore without indication for bariatric surgery according to the NIH^[96]. Conventional treatment for obesity has proved ineffective in this obese category, which has led to increased research on the effects of bariatric surgery in this weight range. Data currently available are scant and refer only to the short term. Two clinical trials in subjects with BMI < 35 kg/m^2 , including SG in one group, have been reported. In the randomized controlled trial by Schauer et al^[59], 34% of subjects had a BMI < 35 kg/m²; weight loss and diabetes remission with SG were greater than with conventional treatment and comparable to RYGB (Table 1). Moreover, Lee et al^[55] randomized 60 subjects to SG or minigastric bypass. In that study, no differences in weight loss between SG and minigastric bypass (94%) vs 76% EWL, respectively) were detected; however, the diabetes remission rate was higher with minigastic bypass (93% vs 47%). We must emphasize that SG was a safe technique in both studies.

Recently, the International Federation for the Surgery of Obesity^[97] recommended that bariatric surgery should be considered when sufficient weight loss is not achieved after a reasonable period of time with conventional treatment. The indication of bariatric surgery must be based on more on comorbidities than BMI levels, and these comorbidities should be evaluated in the expected response to the bariatric surgery compared with medical treatment. This statement does not specify what the procedure of choice would be at this BMI level. Given that one of the main reasons to indicate bariatric surgery at this BMI range may be the presence of type 2 diabetes mellitus, SG can play a major role if the same results are reproduced in terms of weight loss and diabetes remission in subjects with BMI > 35 kg/m^2 .

Patients with extreme obesity have a higher risk of perioperative complications and mortality than those with a BMI < 50 kg/m^{2[98]}. As mentioned previously, SG was initially designed as a first step before a BPD in obese subjects at high risk^[1,2]. SG as a single technique does not seem appropriate for extremely obese patients since a high percentage maintain a BMI > 40 kg/m² in the medium term^[99]. Weight loss and improvement in comorbidities after SG are associated with improved Anesthesiologist American Society (ASA) risk and consequently a reduced risk of surgical complications^[100]. This approach of two steps being safer that one step has proved effective in terms of weight loss and improvement in comorbidities in extremely-obese patients^[86].



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Sleeve gastrectomy may be preferable to other procedures in the following situations

Extreme obesity (BMI > 50 kg/m²): first-step procedure ASA IV morbidly-obese patient Absence of hypercholesterolemia To avoid drug malabsorption Extreme ages BMI of 35-40 kg/m² with comorbidity Class I obesity Crohn's disease Prevent potential consequences of hypoglycemia in specific occupations

BMI: Body mass index.

FUTURE PERSPECTIVES AND CONCLUSION

It can be concluded that SG can indeed be considered more than a restrictive bariatric surgery procedure. Its benefits are far more than those associated with a reduction in gastric volume and its results in terms of weight loss and improvement of comorbidities are superior to those obtained with other restrictive procedures. Additionally, SG offers further advantages such as high efficiency, low technical complexity and low rate of surgical complications. All these characteristics render SG preferable to other procedures in certain situations (Table 3) and may, in a near future, place it as the next gold standard in bariatric surgery at the expense of RYGB (Table 4). However, long-term studies aimed at establishing SG as non-inferior relative to the current gold standard, RYGB, are required.

REFERENCES

- 1 **Hess DS**, Hess DW. Biliopancreatic diversion with a duodenal switch. *Obes Surg* 1998; **8**: 267-282 [PMID: 9678194 DOI: 10.138 1/096089298765554476]
- 2 Lagacé M, Marceau P, Marceau S, Hould FS, Potvin M, Bourque RA, Biron S. Biliopancreatic Diversion with a New Type of Gastrectomy: Some Previous Conclusions Revisited. *Obes Surg* 1995; **5**: 411-418 [PMID: 10733837 DOI: 10.1381/096089295765 557511]
- 3 Marceau P, Hould FS, Simard S, Lebel S, Bourque RA, Potvin M, Biron S. Biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch. World J Surg 1998; 22: 947-954 [PMID: 9717420 DOI: 10.1007/ s002689900498]
- 4 Scopinaro N, Gianetta E, Adami GF, Friedman D, Traverso E, Marinari GM, Cuneo S, Vitale B, Ballari F, Colombini M, Baschieri G, Bachi V. Biliopancreatic diversion for obesity at eighteen years. *Surgery* 1996; 119: 261-268 [PMID: 8619180 DOI: 10.1016/s0039-6060(96)80111-5]
- 5 Ren CJ, Patterson E, Gagner M. Early results of laparoscopic biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch: a case series of 40 consecutive patients. *Obes Surg* 2000; 10: 514-23; discussion 524 [PMID: 11175958 DOI: 10.1381/096089200321593715]
- 6 Kim WW, Gagner M, Kini S, Inabnet WB, Quinn T, Herron D, Pomp A. Laparoscopic vs. open biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch: a comparative study. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2003; 7: 552-557 [PMID: 12763415 DOI: 10.1016/s1091-255x(02)00149-x]
- 7 **Regan JP**, Inabnet WB, Gagner M, Pomp A. Early experience with two-stage laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass as an alternative

Table 4	Clinical	outcomes	of	sleeve	gastrectomy	and	Roux-
en-Y gast	ric bypa	SS					

	SG	RYGB
Weight loss	No differences with RYGB	No differences with SG
U U	67.1 %EWL at 12 mo ^[63]	68.9% EWL at 12 mo ^[63]
Type 2	Early improvement before	Slightly more effective
diabetes	significant weight loss	than SG. HR 1.49, 95%CI:
mellitus	More effective than other	1.04-2.12 for type 2 diabetes
remission	restrictive techniques	mellitus remission in favor of RYGB ^[63]
Hypertension	Greater efficacy than other	More effective than SG
remission	restrictive techniques	
	69% (55-82) Hypertension	HR of 1.47, 95%CI:
	remission for SG and 45%	1.115-1.86 for Hypertension
	(27-56) for LAGB ^[72]	remission in favor of RYGB ^[63]
Dyslipidemia	Same as other	Clearly more effective than
remission	malabsorptive techniques,	SG. HR = 2.41, 95%CI:
	no hypercholesterolemia	1.87-3.11 for Dyslipidemia
	improvement	remission in favor of RYGB ^[63]
Mortality	No differences (detailed in table 2)	No differences
Surgical	Less surgical time, lowest	Increased risk of nutritional
complications	30-d morbidity, 30-d	deficiencies
	readmission and 30-d	
	reoperation. (detailed in	
	table 2)	
	Characteristic	Characteristic
	complications: staple line	complications: severe
	leaks (2.7% ^[86] ; < 1% in expert hands ^[87])	hypoglycemia
Long-term	Limited evidence	Effective and safe in the
results		long term
Other	Possibility of conversion to	
advantages	a malabsorptive surgery	

SG: Sleeve gastrectomy; RYGB: Roux-en-Y gastric bypass; %EWL: Percentage excess weight loss; HR: Hazard ratio; LABG: Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding.

in the super-super obese patient. *Obes Surg* 2003; **13**: 861-864 [PMID: 14738671 DOI: 10.1381/096089203322618669]

- 8 Cottam D, Qureshi FG, Mattar SG, Sharma S, Holover S, Bonanomi G, Ramanathan R, Schauer P. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy as an initial weight-loss procedure for high-risk patients with morbid obesity. *Surg Endosc* 2006; 20: 859-863 [PMID: 16738970 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-005-0134-5]
- 9 Silecchia G, Rizzello M, Casella G, Fioriti M, Soricelli E, Basso N. Two-stage laparoscopic biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch as treatment of high-risk super-obese patients: analysis of complications. *Surg Endosc* 2009; 23: 1032-1037 [PMID: 18814005 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-008-0113-8]
- 10 Felberbauer FX, Langer F, Shakeri-Manesch S, Schmaldienst E, Kees M, Kriwanek S, Prager M, Prager G. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy as an isolated bariatric procedure: intermediateterm results from a large series in three Austrian centers. *Obes Surg* 2008; 18: 814-818 [PMID: 18392898 DOI: 10.1007/ s11695-008-9483-1]
- 11 Moon Han S, Kim WW, Oh JH. Results of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (LSG) at 1 year in morbidly obese Korean patients. *Obes Surg* 2005; 15: 1469-1475 [PMID: 16354529 DOI: 10.1381/ 096089205774859227]
- 12 Langer FB, Bohdjalian A, Felberbauer FX, Fleischmann E, Reza Hoda MA, Ludvik B, Zacherl J, Jakesz R, Prager G. Does gastric dilatation limit the success of sleeve gastrectomy as a sole operation for morbid obesity? *Obes Surg* 2006; 16: 166-171 [PMID:

16469218 DOI: 10.1381/096089206775565276]

- 13 Baltasar A, Serra C, Pérez N, Bou R, Bengochea M, Ferri L. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: a multi-purpose bariatric operation. *Obes Surg* 2005; 15: 1124-1128 [PMID: 16197783 DOI: 10.1381/0960892055002248]
- 14 Rosenthal RJ, Diaz AA, Arvidsson D, Baker RS, Basso N, Bellanger D, Boza C, El Mourad H, France M, Gagner M, Galvao-Neto M, Higa KD, Himpens J, Hutchinson CM, Jacobs M, Jorgensen JO, Jossart G, Lakdawala M, Nguyen NT, Nocca D, Prager G, Pomp A, Ramos AC, Rosenthal RJ, Shah S, Vix M, Wittgrove A, Zundel N. International Sleeve Gastrectomy Expert Panel Consensus Statement: best practice guidelines based on experience of & gt; 12,000 cases. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2012; 8: 8-19 [PMID: 22248433 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2011.10.019]
- 15 Ramos AC, Zundel N, Neto MG, Maalouf M. Human hybrid NOTES transvaginal sleeve gastrectomy: initial experience. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2008; 4: 660-663 [PMID: 18794028 DOI: 10.1016/ j.soard.2008.06.009]
- 16 Saber AA, Elgamal MH, Itawi EA, Rao AJ. Single incision laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (SILS): a novel technique. *Obes Surg* 2008; 18: 1338-1342 [PMID: 18688685 DOI: 10.1007/ s11695-008-9646-0]
- 17 Buchwald H, Oien DM. Metabolic/bariatric surgery worldwide 2011. Obes Surg 2013; 23: 427-436 [PMID: 23338049 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-012-0864-0]
- 18 Shabbir A, Teh JL. A New Emerging procedure Sleeve Gastrectomy. In: Essentials and Controversies in Bariatric Surgery. InTech, 2014 [DOI: 10.5772/58844]
- 19 Santoro S, Castro LC, Velhote MC, Malzoni CE, Klajner S, Castro LP, Lacombe A, Santo MA. Sleeve gastrectomy with transit bipartition: a potent intervention for metabolic syndrome and obesity. *Ann Surg* 2012; 256: 104-110 [PMID: 22609843 DOI: 10.1097/sla.0b013e31825370c0]
- 20 Mui WL, Lee DW, Lam KK. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy with loop bipartition: A novel metabolic operation in treating obese type II diabetes mellitus. *Int J Surg Case Rep* 2014; 5: 56-58 [PMID: 24441436 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijscr.2013.12.002]
- 21 de Paula AL, Macedo AL, Prudente AS, Queiroz L, Schraibman V, Pinus J. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy with ileal interposition ("neuroendocrine brake")--pilot study of a new operation. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2006; 2: 464-467 [PMID: 16925382 DOI: 10.1016/ j.soard.2006.03.005]
- 22 Karcz WK, Karcz-Socha I, Marjanovic G, Kuesters S, Goos M, Hopt UT, Szewczyk T, Baumann T, Grueneberger JM. To band or not to band--early results of banded sleeve gastrectomy. *Obes Surg* 2014; 24: 660-665 [PMID: 24464518 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-014-1189-y]
- 23 Abbatini F, Rizzello M, Casella G, Alessandri G, Capoccia D, Leonetti F, Basso N. Long-term effects of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy, gastric bypass, and adjustable gastric banding on type 2 diabetes. *Surg Endosc* 2010; 24: 1005-1010 [PMID: 19866235 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-009-0715-9]
- 24 Chambers AP, Smith EP, Begg DP, Grayson BE, Sisley S, Greer T, Sorrell J, Lemmen L, LaSance K, Woods SC, Seeley RJ, D' Alessio DA, Sandoval DA. Regulation of gastric emptying rate and its role in nutrient-induced GLP-1 secretion in rats after vertical sleeve gastrectomy. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* 2014; 306: E424-E432 [PMID: 24368666 DOI: 10.1152/ajpendo.00469.2013]
- 25 Trung VN, Yamamoto H, Furukawa A, Yamaguchi T, Murata S, Yoshimura M, Murakami Y, Sato S, Otani H, Ugi S, Morino K, Maegawa H, Tani T. Enhanced Intestinal Motility during Oral Glucose Tolerance Test after Laparoscopic Sleeve Gastrectomy: Preliminary Results Using Cine Magnetic Resonance Imaging. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e65739 [PMID: 23823622 DOI: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0065739]
- 26 Torra S, Ilzarbe L, Malagelada JR, Negre M, Mestre-Fusco A, Aguadé-Bruix S, Florensa E, Suñé P, Gras B, Hernandez JJ, Casamitjana R, Garcia MA, Ros FB, Delgado-Aros S. Meal size can be decreased in obese subjects through pharmacological acceleration of gastric emptying (The OBERYTH trial). Int J

Obes (Lond) 2011; 35: 829-837 [PMID: 20938444 DOI: 10.1038/ ijo.2010.210]

- Holst JJ. The physiology of glucagon-like peptide 1. *Physiol Rev* 2007; 87: 1409-1439 [PMID: 17928588 DOI: 10.1152/ physrev.00034.2006]
- 28 Ramón JM, Salvans S, Crous X, Puig S, Goday A, Benaiges D, Trillo L, Pera M, Grande L. Effect of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass vs sleeve gastrectomy on glucose and gut hormones: a prospective randomised trial. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2012; 16: 1116-1122 [PMID: 22402955 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-012-1855-0]
- 29 Peterli R, Steinert RE, Woelnerhanssen B, Peters T, Christoffel-Courtin C, Gass M, Kern B, von Fluee M, Beglinger C. Metabolic and hormonal changes after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy: a randomized, prospective trial. *Obes Surg* 2012; 22: 740-748 [PMID: 22354457 DOI: 10.1007/ s11695-012-0622-3]
- 30 Yousseif A, Emmanuel J, Karra E, Millet Q, Elkalaawy M, Jenkinson AD, Hashemi M, Adamo M, Finer N, Fiennes AG, Withers DJ, Batterham RL. Differential effects of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and laparoscopic gastric bypass on appetite, circulating acyl-ghrelin, peptide YY3-36 and active GLP-1 levels in non-diabetic humans. *Obes Surg* 2014; 24: 241-252 [PMID: 23996294 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-013-1066-0]
- 31 Jiménez A, Casamitjana R, Flores L, Delgado S, Lacy A, Vidal J. GLP-1 and the long-term outcome of type 2 diabetes mellitus after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass surgery in morbidly obese subjects. *Ann Surg* 2013; 257: 894-899 [PMID: 23579541 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31826b8603]
- 32 Rocca AS, Brubaker PL. Role of the vagus nerve in mediating proximal nutrient-induced glucagon-like peptide-1 secretion. *Endocrinology* 1999; 140: 1687-1694 [PMID: 10098504 DOI: 10.1210/en.140.4.1687]
- 33 Beglinger S, Drewe J, Schirra J, Göke B, D'Amato M, Beglinger C. Role of fat hydrolysis in regulating glucagon-like Peptide-1 secretion. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2010; 95: 879-886 [PMID: 19837920 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2009-1062]
- 34 Batterham RL, Cowley MA, Small CJ, Herzog H, Cohen MA, Dakin CL, Wren AM, Brynes AE, Low MJ, Ghatei MA, Cone RD, Bloom SR. Gut hormone PYY(3-36) physiologically inhibits food intake. *Nature* 2002; **418**: 650-654 [PMID: 12167864 DOI: 10.1038/nature00887]
- 35 Le Roux CW, Batterham RL, Aylwin SJ, Patterson M, Borg CM, Wynne KJ, Kent A, Vincent RP, Gardiner J, Ghatei MA, Bloom SR. Attenuated peptide YY release in obese subjects is associated with reduced satiety. *Endocrinology* 2006; 147: 3-8 [PMID: 16166213 DOI: 10.1210/en.2005-0972]
- 36 Kojima M, Hosoda H, Date Y, Nakazato M, Matsuo H, Kangawa K. Ghrelin is a growth-hormone-releasing acylated peptide from stomach. *Nature* 1999; 402: 656-660 [PMID: 10604470 DOI: 10.1016/j.beem.2004.07.001]
- 37 Tschöp M, Smiley DL, Heiman ML. Ghrelin induces adiposity in rodents. *Nature* 2000; 407: 908-913 [PMID: 11057670 DOI: 10.1038/35038090]
- 38 Goitein D, Lederfein D, Tzioni R, Berkenstadt H, Venturero M, Rubin M. Mapping of ghrelin gene expression and cell distribution in the stomach of morbidly obese patients--a possible guide for efficient sleeve gastrectomy construction. *Obes Surg* 2012; 22: 617-622 [PMID: 22231739 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-011-0585-9]
- 39 Basso N, Capoccia D, Rizzello M, Abbatini F, Mariani P, Maglio C, Coccia F, Borgonuovo G, De Luca ML, Asprino R, Alessandri G, Casella G, Leonetti F. First-phase insulin secretion, insulin sensitivity, ghrelin, GLP-1, and PYY changes 72 h after sleeve gastrectomy in obese diabetic patients: the gastric hypothesis. *Surg Endosc* 2011; 25: 3540-3550 [PMID: 21638183 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-1755-5]
- 40 Hady HR, Golaszewski P, Zbucki RL, Dadan J. The influence of laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding and laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy on weight loss, plasma ghrelin, insulin, glucose and lipids. *Folia Histochem Cytobiol* 2012; **50**: 292-303 [PMID: 22763970 DOI: 10.5603/fhc.2012.0039]

WJG www.wjgnet.com

- 41 Wang Y, Liu J. Plasma ghrelin modulation in gastric band operation and sleeve gastrectomy. *Obes Surg* 2009; 19: 357-362 [PMID: 18841429 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-008-9688-3]
- 42 Chambers AP, Kirchner H, Wilson-Perez HE, Willency JA, Hale JE, Gaylinn BD, Thorner MO, Pfluger PT, Gutierrez JA, Tschöp MH, Sandoval DA, Seeley RJ. The effects of vertical sleeve gastrectomy in rodents are ghrelin independent. *Gastroenterology* 2013; 144: 50-52.e5 [PMID: 22995675 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2012.09.009]
- 43 Leibel RL, Rosenbaum M, Hirsch J. Changes in energy expenditure resulting from altered body weight. N Engl J Med 1995; 332: 621-628 [PMID: 7632212 DOI: 10.1056/nejm199503093321001]
- 44 Kelesidis T, Kelesidis I, Chou S, Mantzoros CS. Narrative review: the role of leptin in human physiology: emerging clinical applications. *Ann Intern Med* 2010; 152: 93-100 [PMID: 20083828 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-152-2-201001190-00008]
- 45 Park HK, Ahima RS. Physiology of leptin: energy homeostasis, neuroendocrine function and metabolism. *Metabolism* 2015; 64: 24-34 [PMID: 25199978 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.08.004]
- 46 Stefater MA, Pérez-Tilve D, Chambers AP, Wilson-Pérez HE, Sandoval DA, Berger J, Toure M, Tschöp M, Woods SC, Seeley RJ. Sleeve gastrectomy induces loss of weight and fat mass in obese rats, but does not affect leptin sensitivity. *Gastroenterology* 2010; 138: 2426-236, 2426-236, [PMID: 20226189 DOI: 10.1053/ j.gastro.2010.02.059]
- 47 Fedonidis C, Alexakis N, Koliou X, Asimaki O, Tsirimonaki E, Mangoura D. Long-term changes in the ghrelin-CB1R axis associated with the maintenance of lower body weight after sleeve gastrectomy. *Nutr Diabetes* 2014; 4: e127 [PMID: 25027795 DOI: 10.1038/nutd.2014.24]
- 48 Kohli R, Setchell KD, Kirby M, Myronovych A, Ryan KK, Ibrahim SH, Berger J, Smith K, Toure M, Woods SC, Seeley RJ. A surgical model in male obese rats uncovers protective effects of bile acids post-bariatric surgery. *Endocrinology* 2013; 154: 2341-2351 [PMID: 23592746 DOI: 10.1210/en.2012-2069]
- 49 Moore BC, Peters RW, Glasberg BR. Auditory filter shapes at low center frequencies. *J Acoust Soc Am* 1990; 88: 132-140 [PMID: 2380441 DOI: 10.1002/oby.20548]
- 50 Ryan KK, Tremaroli V, Clemmensen C, Kovatcheva-Datchary P, Myronovych A, Karns R, Wilson-Pérez HE, Sandoval DA, Kohli R, Bäckhed F, Seeley RJ. FXR is a molecular target for the effects of vertical sleeve gastrectomy. *Nature* 2014; **509**: 183-188 [PMID: 24670636 DOI: 10.1038/nature13135]
- 51 Damms-Machado A, Mitra S, Schollenberger AE, Kramer KM, Meile T, Königsrainer A, Huson DH, Bischoff SC. Effects of surgical and dietary weight loss therapy for obesity on gut microbiota composition and nutrient absorption. *Biomed Res Int* 2015; 2015: 806248 [PMID: 25710027 DOI: 10.1155/2015/806248]
- 52 Nicholson JK, Holmes E, Kinross J, Burcelin R, Gibson G, Jia W, Pettersson S. Host-gut microbiota metabolic interactions. *Science* 2012; 336: 1262-1267 [PMID: 22674330 DOI: 10.1126/ science.1223813]
- 53 Langer FB, Reza Hoda MA, Bohdjalian A, Felberbauer FX, Zacherl J, Wenzl E, Schindler K, Luger A, Ludvik B, Prager G. Sleeve gastrectomy and gastric banding: effects on plasma ghrelin levels. *Obes Surg* 2005; 15: 1024-1029 [PMID: 16105401 DOI: 10.1381/0960892054621125]
- 54 Himpens J, Dapri G, Cadière GB. A prospective randomized study between laparoscopic gastric banding and laparoscopic isolated sleeve gastrectomy: results after 1 and 3 years. *Obes Surg* 2006; 16: 1450-1456 [PMID: 17132410 DOI: 10.1381/09608920677886 9933]
- 55 Lee WJ, Chong K, Ser KH, Lee YC, Chen SC, Chen JC, Tsai MH, Chuang LM. Gastric bypass vs sleeve gastrectomy for type 2 diabetes mellitus: a randomized controlled trial. *Arch Surg* 2011; 146: 143-148 [PMID: 21339423 DOI: 10.1001/archsurg.2010.326]
- 56 Karamanakos SN, Vagenas K, Kalfarentzos F, Alexandrides TK. Weight loss, appetite suppression, and changes in fasting and postprandial ghrelin and peptide-YY levels after Roux-en-Y gastric

bypass and sleeve gastrectomy: a prospective, double blind study. *Ann Surg* 2008; **247**: 401-407 [PMID: 18376181 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.0b013e318156f012]

- 57 Kehagias I, Karamanakos SN, Argentou M, Kalfarentzos F. Randomized clinical trial of laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass versus laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy for the management of patients with BMI& lt; 50 kg/m2. *Obes Surg* 2011; 21: 1650-1656 [PMID: 21818647 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-011-0479-x]
- 58 Peterli R, Wölnerhanssen B, Peters T, Devaux N, Kern B, Christoffel-Courtin C, Drewe J, von Flüe M, Beglinger C. Improvement in glucose metabolism after bariatric surgery: comparison of laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy: a prospective randomized trial. *Ann Surg* 2009; 250: 234-241 [PMID: 19638921 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.0b013e3181ae32e3]
- 59 Schauer PR, Kashyap SR, Wolski K, Brethauer SA, Kirwan JP, Pothier CE, Thomas S, Abood B, Nissen SE, Bhatt DL. Bariatric surgery versus intensive medical therapy in obese patients with diabetes. *N Engl J Med* 2012; 366: 1567-1576 [PMID: 22449319 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1200225]
- 60 Schauer PR, Bhatt DL, Kirwan JP, Wolski K, Brethauer SA, Navaneethan SD, Aminian A, Pothier CE, Kim ES, Nissen SE, Kashyap SR. Bariatric surgery versus intensive medical therapy for diabetes--3-year outcomes. *N Engl J Med* 2014; 370: 2002-2013 [PMID: 24679060 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa1401329]
- 61 Paluszkiewicz R, Kalinowski P, Wróblewski T, Bartoszewicz Z, Białobrzeska-Paluszkiewicz J, Ziarkiewicz-Wróblewska B, Remiszewski P, Grodzicki M, Krawczyk M. Prospective randomized clinical trial of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy versus open Roux-en-Y gastric bypass for the management of patients with morbid obesity. *Wideochir Inne Tech Maloinwazyjne* 2012; 7: 225-232 [PMID: 23362420 DOI: 10.5114/wiitm.2012.32384]
- 62 Vix M, Diana M, Liu KH, D'Urso A, Mutter D, Wu HS, Marescaux J. Evolution of glycolipid profile after sleeve gastrectomy vs. Roux-en-Y gastric bypass: results of a prospective randomized clinical trial. *Obes Surg* 2013; 23: 613-621 [PMID: 23207829 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-012-0827-5]
- 63 Li JF, Lai DD, Lin ZH, Jiang TY, Zhang AM, Dai JF. Comparison of the long-term results of Roux-en-Y gastric bypass and sleeve gastrectomy for morbid obesity: a systematic review and metaanalysis of randomized and nonrandomized trials. *Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech* 2014; 24: 1-11 [PMID: 24487151 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.000000000000041]
- 64 Diamantis T, Apostolou KG, Alexandrou A, Griniatsos J, Felekouras E, Tsigris C. Review of long-term weight loss results after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2014; 10: 177-183 [PMID: 24507083 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2013.11.007]
- 65 Himpens J, Dobbeleir J, Peeters G. Long-term results of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy for obesity. *Ann Surg* 2010; 252: 319-324 [PMID: 20622654 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181e90b31]
- 66 Lim DM, Taller J, Bertucci W, Riffenburgh RH, O'Leary J, Wisbach G. Comparison of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy to laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass for morbid obesity in a military institution. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2014; **10**: 269-276 [PMID: 23273712 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2012.08.012]
- 67 Parri A, Benaiges D, Schröder H, Izquierdo-Pulido M, Ramón J, Villatoro M, Flores-Le Roux J, Goday A. Preoperative predictors of weight loss at 4 years following bariatric surgery. *Nutr Clin Pract* 2015; **30**: 420-424 [PMID: 25631913 DOI: 10.1177/088453 3614568154]
- 68 Weiner RA, Weiner S, Pomhoff I, Jacobi C, Makarewicz W, Weigand G. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy--influence of sleeve size and resected gastric volume. *Obes Surg* 2007; 17: 1297-1305 [PMID: 18098398 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-007-9232-x]
- 69 Rao RS, Yanagisawa R, Kini S. Insulin resistance and bariatric surgery. Obes Rev 2012; 13: 316-328 [PMID: 22106981 DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00955.x]
- 70 Benaiges D, Flores Le-Roux JA, Pedro-Botet J, Chillarón JJ, Renard M, Parri A, Ramón JM, Pera M, Goday A. Sleeve gastrectomy and Roux-en-Y gastric bypass are equally effective in

correcting insulin resistance. *Int J Surg* 2013; **11**: 309-313 [PMID: 23462580 DOI: 10.1016/j.ijsu.2013.02.007]

- 71 Jiménez A, Casamitjana R, Flores L, Viaplana J, Corcelles R, Lacy A, Vidal J. Long-term effects of sleeve gastrectomy and Rouxen-Y gastric bypass surgery on type 2 diabetes mellitus in morbidly obese subjects. *Ann Surg* 2012; **256**: 1023-1029 [PMID: 22968072 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e318262ee6b]
- 72 Braghetto I, Csendes A, Lanzarini E, Papapietro K, Cárcamo C, Molina JC. Is laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy an acceptable primary bariatric procedure in obese patients? Early and 5-year postoperative results. *Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech* 2012; 22: 479-486 [PMID: 23238373 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e318262dc29]
- 73 Sjöström L, Lindroos AK, Peltonen M, Torgerson J, Bouchard C, Carlsson B, Dahlgren S, Larsson B, Narbro K, Sjöström CD, Sullivan M, Wedel H. Lifestyle, diabetes, and cardiovascular risk factors 10 years after bariatric surgery. *N Engl J Med* 2004; 351: 2683-2693 [PMID: 15616203 DOI: 10.1056/nejmoa035622]
- 74 Asztalos BF, Swarbrick MM, Schaefer EJ, Dallal GE, Horvath KV, Ai M, Stanhope KL, Austrheim-Smith I, Wolfe BM, Ali M, Havel PJ. Effects of weight loss, induced by gastric bypass surgery, on HDL remodeling in obese women. *J Lipid Res* 2010; **51**: 2405-2412 [PMID: 20631298 DOI: 10.1194/jlr.P900015]
- 75 Benaiges D, Flores-Le-Roux JA, Pedro-Botet J, Ramon JM, Parri A, Villatoro M, Carrera MJ, Pera M, Sagarra E, Grande L, Goday A. Impact of restrictive (sleeve gastrectomy) vs hybrid bariatric surgery (Roux-en-Y gastric bypass) on lipid profile. *Obes Surg* 2012; 22: 1268-1275 [PMID: 22544352 DOI: 10.1007/ s11695-012-0662-8]
- 76 Pihlajamäki J, Grönlund S, Simonen M, Käkelä P, Moilanen L, Pääkkönen M, Pirinen E, Kolehmainen M, Kärjä V, Kainulainen S, Uusitupa M, Alhava E, Miettinen TA, Gylling H. Cholesterol absorption decreases after Roux-en-Y gastric bypass but not after gastric banding. *Metabolism* 2010; **59**: 866-872 [PMID: 20015521 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2009.10.004]
- 77 Hanusch-Enserer U, Zorn G, Wojta J, Kopp CW, Prager R, Koenig W, Schillinger M, Roden M, Huber K. Non-conventional markers of atherosclerosis before and after gastric banding surgery. *Eur Heart J* 2009; **30**: 1516-1524 [PMID: 19380349 DOI: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehp108]
- 78 Nguyen NT, Varela E, Sabio A, Tran CL, Stamos M, Wilson SE. Resolution of hyperlipidemia after laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *J Am Coll Surg* 2006; 203: 24-29 [PMID: 16798484 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2006.03.019]
- 79 Lakdawala MA, Bhasker A, Mulchandani D, Goel S, Jain S. Comparison between the results of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and laparoscopic Roux-en-Y gastric bypass in the Indian population: a retrospective 1 year study. *Obes Surg* 2010; 20: 1-6 [PMID: 19802646 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-009-9981-9]
- 80 De Groot NL, Burgerhart JS, Van De Meeberg PC, de Vries DR, Smout AJ, Siersema PD. Systematic review: the effects of conservative and surgical treatment for obesity on gastro-oesophageal reflux disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2009; **30**: 1091-1102 [PMID: 19758397 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2009.04146.x]
- 81 Smith MD, Patterson E, Wahed AS, Belle SH, Berk PD, Courcoulas AP, Dakin GF, Flum DR, Machado L, Mitchell JE, Pender J, Pomp A, Pories W, Ramanathan R, Schrope B, Staten M, Ude A, Wolfe BM. Thirty-day mortality after bariatric surgery: independently adjudicated causes of death in the longitudinal assessment of bariatric surgery. *Obes Surg* 2011; **21**: 1687-1692 [PMID: 21866378 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-011-0497-8]
- 82 Hutter MM, Schirmer BD, Jones DB, Ko CY, Cohen ME, Merkow RP, Nguyen NT. First report from the American College of Surgeons Bariatric Surgery Center Network: laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy has morbidity and effectiveness positioned between the band and the bypass. *Ann Surg* 2011; 254: 410-20; discussion 420-2 [PMID: 21865942 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31822c9dac]
- 83 Boza C, Gamboa C, Perez G, Crovari F, Escalona A, Pimentel F, Raddatz A, Guzman S, Ibáñez L. Laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding (LAGB): surgical results and 5-year follow-up. *Surg*

Endosc 2011; **25**: 292-297 [PMID: 20652325 DOI: 10.1007/ s00464-010-1176-x]

- 84 Marsk R, Jonas E, Rasmussen F, Näslund E. Nationwide cohort study of post-gastric bypass hypoglycaemia including 5,040 patients undergoing surgery for obesity in 1986-2006 in Sweden. *Diabetologia* 2010; 53: 2307-2311 [PMID: 20495972 DOI: 10.1007/s00125-010-1798-5]
- 85 Gehrer S, Kern B, Peters T, Christoffel-Courtin C, Peterli R. Fewer nutrient deficiencies after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (LSG) than after laparoscopic Roux-Y-gastric bypass (LRYGB)-a prospective study. *Obes Surg* 2010; 20: 447-453 [PMID: 20101473 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-009-0068-4]
- 86 Brethauer SA, Hammel JP, Schauer PR. Systematic review of sleeve gastrectomy as staging and primary bariatric procedure. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2009; 5: 469-475 [PMID: 19632646 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2009.05.011]
- 87 Peterli R, Borbély Y, Kern B, Gass M, Peters T, Thurnheer M, Schultes B, Laederach K, Bueter M, Schiesser M. Early results of the Swiss Multicentre Bypass or Sleeve Study (SM-BOSS): a prospective randomized trial comparing laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy and Roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Ann Surg* 2013; 258: 690-64; discussion 695 [PMID: 23989054 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.0b013e3182a67426]
- 88 Csendes A, Braghetto I, León P, Burgos AM. Management of leaks after laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy in patients with obesity. J Gastrointest Surg 2010; 14: 1343-1348 [PMID: 20567930 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-010-1249-0]
- 89 Gagner M, Buchwald JN. Comparison of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy leak rates in four staple-line reinforcement options: a systematic review. *Surg Obes Relat Dis* 2014; 10: 713-723 [PMID: 24745978 DOI: 10.1016/j.soard.2014.01.016]
- 90 Hubbard VS, Hall WH. Gastrointestinal Surgery for Severe Obesity. Obes Surg 1991; 1: 257-265 [PMID: 10775921]
- 91 Serra Majem L, Ribas Barba L, Aranceta Bartrina J, Pérez Rodrigo C, Saavedra Santana P, Peña Quintana L. [Childhood and adolescent obesity in Spain. Results of the enKid study (1998-2000)]. Med Clin (Barc) 2003; 121: 725-732 [PMID: 14678693 DOI: 10.1016/s0025-7753(03)74077-9]
- 92 Ortega Anta RM, López-Solaber AM, Pérez-Farinós N. Associated factors of obesity in Spanish representative samples. *Nutr Hosp* 2013; 28 Suppl 5: 56-62 [PMID: 24010744 DOI: 10.3305/ nh.2013.28.sup5.6918]
- 93 Blüher S, Raschpichler M, Hirsch W, Till H. A case report and review of the literature of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy in morbidly obese adolescents: beyond metabolic surgery and visceral fat reduction. *Metabolism* 2013; 62: 761-767 [PMID: 23219586 DOI: 10.1016/j.metabol.2012.11.001]
- 94 Santry HP, Gillen DL, Lauderdale DS. Trends in bariatric surgical procedures. *JAMA* 2005; 294: 1909-1917 [PMID: 16234497 DOI: 10.1001/jama.294.15.1909]
- 95 Silecchia G, Greco F, Bacci V, Boru C, Pecchia A, Casella G, Rizzello M, Basso N. Results after laparoscopic adjustable gastric banding in patients over 55 years of age. *Obes Surg* 2005; 15: 351-356 [PMID: 15826468 DOI: 10.1381/0960892053576622]
- 96 Gutiérrez-Fisac JL, Guallar-Castillón P, León-Muñoz LM, Graciani A, Banegas JR, Rodríguez-Artalejo F. Prevalence of general and abdominal obesity in the adult population of Spain, 2008-2010: the ENRICA study. *Obes Rev* 2012; **13**: 388-392 [PMID: 22151906 DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2011.00964.x]
- 97 Busetto L, Dixon J, De Luca M, Shikora S, Pories W, Angrisani L. Bariatric surgery in class I obesity: a Position Statement from the International Federation for the Surgery of Obesity and Metabolic Disorders (IFSO). *Obes Surg* 2014; 24: 487-519 [PMID: 24638958 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-014-1214-1]
- 98 Sarela AI, Dexter SP, McMahon MJ. Use of the obesity surgery mortality risk score to predict complications of laparoscopic bariatric surgery. *Obes Surg* 2011; 21: 1698-1703 [PMID: 21399971 DOI: 10.1007/s11695-011-0379-0]
- 99 Gagner M, Gumbs AA, Milone L, Yung E, Goldenberg L, Pomp A. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy for the super-super-obese (body

Benaiges D et al. Laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy review

mass index & gt; 60 kg/m(2)). *Surg Today* 2008; **38**: 399-403 [PMID: 18560961 DOI: 10.1007/s00595-007-3645-y]

100 **Silecchia G**, Boru C, Pecchia A, Rizzello M, Casella G, Leonetti F, Basso N. Effectiveness of laparoscopic sleeve gastrectomy (first

stage of biliopancreatic diversion with duodenal switch) on comorbidities in super-obese high-risk patients. *Obes Surg* 2006; **16**: 1138-1144 [PMID: 16989696 DOI: 10.1381/0960892067783 92275]

> P- Reviewer: Jurowich CF, Parikh M S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11815 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11815-11824 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

REVIEW

Inflammation: A novel target of current therapies for hepatic encephalopathy in liver cirrhosis

Ming Luo, Jian-Yang Guo, Wu-Kui Cao

Ming Luo, Jian-Yang Guo, Department of Gastroenterology, Ningxia People's Hospital, Yinchuan 750021, Ningxia Hui Autonomous Region, China

Wu-Kui Cao, Tianjin Liver Disease Institute, Tianjin Second People's Hospital, Tianjin 300192, China

Author contributions: Cao WK designed the study and outlined the draft; Luo M wrote and organized the manuscript; and Guo JY searched the reference materials and contributed to the writing of the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare in relation to this manuscript.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Wu-Kui Cao, PhD, Tianjin Liver Disease Institute, Tianjin Second People's Hospital, No. 75 Sudi Road, Nankai District, Tianjin 300192, China. caowukui@126.com Telephone: +86-22-27468102

Received: April 16, 2015 Peer-review started: April 18, 2015 First decision: May 18, 2015 Revised: June 19, 2015 Accepted: September 14, 2015 Article in press: September 14, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Hepatic encephalopathy (HE) is a severe neuropsychiatric syndrome that most commonly occurs in decompensated liver cirrhosis and incorporates a spectrum

of manifestations that ranges from mild cognitive impairment to coma. Although the etiology of HE is not completely understood, it is believed that multiple underlying mechanisms are involved in the pathogenesis of HE, and one of the main factors is thought to be ammonia; however, the ammonia hypothesis in the pathogenesis of HE is incomplete. Recently, it has been increasingly demonstrated that inflammation, including systemic inflammation, neuroinflammation and endotoxemia, acts in concert with ammonia in the pathogenesis of HE in cirrhotic patients. Meanwhile, a good number of studies have found that current therapies for HE, such as lactulose, rifaximin, probiotics and the molecular adsorbent recirculating system, could inhibit different types of inflammation, thereby improving the neuropsychiatric manifestations and preventing the progression of HE in cirrhotic patients. The antiinflammatory effects of these current therapies provide a novel therapeutic approach for cirrhotic patients with HE. The purpose of this review is to describe the inflammatory mechanisms behind the etiology of HE in cirrhosis and discuss the current therapies that target the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE.

Key words: Inflammation; Hepatic encephalopathy; Pathogenesis; Treatment

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Currently, inflammation appears to play a critical role in the pathogenesis of hepatic encephalopathy (HE) and is gradually being considered a critical therapeutic target for HE in patients with liver cirrhosis. Current therapies for HE, including lactulose, rifaximin, probiotics and the molecular adsorbent recirculating system, have been found to improve clinical manifestations and prevent the progression of HE by ameliorating inflammation in cirrhotic patients. This review will provide an overview of the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE, focusing on the recent findings on its therapeutic manipulation.



Luo M, Guo JY, Cao WK. Inflammation: A novel target of current therapies for hepatic encephalopathy in liver cirrhosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11815-11824 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11815.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11815

INTRODUCTION

Hepatic encephalopathy (HE) is a morbid neuropsychiatric complication resulting from decompensated liver disease or portosystemic shunting and is characterized by disturbances of both cognitive and motor functions, ranging from subtle psychometric abnormalities to coma^[1]. According to the updated guideline, HE is classified into three different types: A, B and C (Table 1)^[1]. Subsequently, based on the severity of the clinical manifestations, type C HE is subdivided into covert HE (including minimal HE and West-Haven grade I HE) and overt HE (West-Haven grades II -IV HE)^[1]. Cirrhotic patients with overt HE present a series of severe neuropsychiatric manifestations, such as asterixis, dyspraxia, and even progressing to stupor and coma. In contrast, minimal HE exhibits trivial cognitive deficits that are only detected using psychometric or neurophysiological tests without the obvious manifestations of overt HE^[2]. Minimal HE impairs cognitive functions and health-related quality of life in cirrhotic patients and is considered an important predictive factor for the development of overt HE^[3,4].

In spite of several decades of investigation, the exact mechanisms responsible for the pathogenesis of HE still have not been fully elucidated. Ammonia is universally regarded as the major precipitating factor in the pathogenesis of HE, and the vast majority of the current therapies for HE are centered on reducing the production and absorption of ammonia; however, several studies have suggested that the concentration of ammonia can be elevated in the absence of symptoms of HE, and the ammonia concentration is not always consistent with the severity of HE in cirrhotic patients^[5-7]. Furthermore, approximately 20% of patients with chronic liver failure and HE have been found to be non-responsive to lactulose treatment, and it has been demonstrated that non-absorbable disaccharides do not reduce the mortality of cirrhotic patients with HE^[8,9]. Apart from hyperammonemia, various other pathogenic mechanisms, such as the γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA) theory, the benzodiazepine theory, the manganese theory and the theory of oxidative/nitrosative stress, have been implicated in the development of HE^[1]. Currently, it is believed that HE is a result of multiple pathophysiologic mechanisms that induce the functional impairment of the central nervous system.

Over the past decade, increasing evidence has indicated that inflammation, including systemic in-

Table 1 Classification of hepatic encephalopathy ^[1]						
Туре	Definition	Subdivision				
А	Caused by acute liver failure					
В	Secondary to portosystemic					
	bypass or shunting without					
	intrinsic liver disease					
С	Results from chronic	Covert HE (minimal HE and				
	liver disease, especially	West-Haven grade I HE)				
	decompensated cirrhosis					
		Overt HE (West-Haven grades Ⅱ -IV HE)				

HE: Hepatic encephalopathy.

flammation, neuroinflammation and endotoxemia, plays an important role in the pathogenesis of HE, and inflammation is gradually being considered a critical therapeutic target for HE in cirrhotic patients^[5,10,11]. Meanwhile, the current therapies for HE, such as lactulose, rifaximin, probiotics and the molecular adsorbent recirculating system (MARS), have been found to modulate the inflammatory response and lower pro-inflammatory mediator levels, which help to improve the clinical manifestations and delay the progression of HE in cirrhotic patients (Figure 1)^[12-15]. These recent findings have demonstrated the possibility of these therapies in ameliorating inflammation and providing a novel and promising therapeutic alternative for patients with HE secondary to liver cirrhosis. This review summarizes the inflammatory mechanisms implicated in the pathogenesis of HE and evaluates the evidence of current therapies that target the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE in clinical practice.

INFLAMMATORY PATHOGENESIS OF HE IN CIRRHOSIS

Systemic inflammation

Cirrhotic patients are commonly found to have substantial disturbances of intestinal flora, with significant small intestinal overgrowth of potentially pathogenic Gram-negative bacteria, including Enterobacteriaceae, Alcaligenaceae and Streptococcaceae^[16]. Furthermore, intestinal vascular congestion caused by portal hypertension, oxidative damage of the intestinal mucosa and the absence of mucosal immunoglobulin A secretion in cirrhosis have been demonstrated to result in increased intestinal permeability and intestinal barrier dysfunction^[17]. Furthermore, ammonia induces neutrophil and macrophage dysfunction and impairs phagocytosis, which may culminate in a "sepsislike" immune paralysis^[18,19]. These mechanisms synergistically induce the bacterial translocation that includes the migration of bacteria or bacterial byproducts from the small intestine to the systemic circulation, ultimately leading to spontaneous bacterial peritonitis and further systemic infection in patients with liver cirrhosis^[20]. The study by Caly *et al*^[21] has indicated





Figure 1 The inflammatory pathogenesis of hepatic encephalopathy in liver cirrhosis. Lactulose, rifaximin, and probiotics not only reduce the circulating levels of ammonia but also modulate intestinal flora, lower the endotoxemia and inhibit the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines. MARS treatment also decreases the circulating levels of ammonia and pro-inflammatory cytokines.

that infection is the reason for hospital admission in 30% to 50% of cirrhotic patients, and 15% to 35% of them ultimately develop nosocomial infections during their hospital stay. Predominant infections presented in decompensated cirrhosis are spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, urinary tract infections, nosocomial pneumonia, sepsis and even systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS)^[22].

Circulating levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and interleukins (ILs), are significantly elevated in decompensated cirrhotic patients^[23]. These cytokines cannot exert their direct effects on the brain because they are unable to directly cross the blood-brain barrier (BBB). However, recent studies have demonstrated that TNF- α and IL-1 β can influence the permeability of the BBB, and these peripheral cytokines exert their effects on the brain *via* the following three pathways: (1) peripheral tissues convey signals to the brain through the activation of the vagus nerve's afferent neurons; (2) the brain vasculature sends signals through secondary messengers that are produced in response to cytokines, such as nitric oxide (NO) and prostanoids; and (3) cytokines enter brain areas that lack the BBB, and, subsequently, act at the brain parenchyma^[24].

There is mounting clinical evidence for the role of systemic inflammation in the development of overt and minimal HE in cirrhotic patients. Serum concentrations of TNF- α and IL-6 have been found to correlate positively with the severity of overt HE in decompensated cirrhotic patients, and TNF- α is believed to be strongly involved in the pathogenesis of HE due to chronic liver failure^[25-27]. Furthermore, systemic infection/SIRS, but not ammonia, was correlated with increasing grades of overt HE in cirrhotic patients with grades III – IV $HE^{[5]}$. Similarly, serum levels of TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-18 were associated with the severity of minimal HE, and serum levels of IL-6 and IL-18 might have the capacity to identify cirrhotic patients with and without minimal HE^[28,29]. In addition, Shawcross et al^[6] have reported that the presence and severity of minimal HE were not correlated with ammonia concentrations, but serum levels of inflammatory markers, including C-reactive protein and IL-6, were significantly higher in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE compared with those without, which indicated that systemic inflammation is a critical determinant of the presence and severity of minimal HE.

Neuroinflammation

Neuroinflammation is considered to be an inflammatory response in the brain and is featured by microglial activation and the cerebral production of pro-inflammatory mediators^[10]. Neuroinflammation is closely associated with systemic inflammation. Vascular endothelial cells, along with astrocytes, are a major constituent of the BBB. Endothelial cells induce the release of different pro-inflammatory mediators into the brain when they are stimulated by systemic inflammation^[30]. For instance, endothelial cells have receptors for TNF- α and IL-1 β , and these receptors convey signals that induce the synthesis of secondary messengers in the brain, such as NO and prostanoids^[31]. Moreover, microglial cells constitute the resident macrophages of the brain and can be activated by proinflammatory mediators, releasing various types of chemokines with inflammatory properties^[32]. These mechanisms have been demonstrated to contribute to the development of neuroinflammation in the brain.

Evidence for the role of neuroinflammation in the pathogenesis of HE due to cirrhosis has recently been provided by several animal experiments. Motor deficits, psychomotor slowing and hypokinesia are commonly presented in cirrhotic patients with HE, which can be simulated in rats with a portacaval shunt (PCS) and bile duct ligation (BDL), according to the recommendation by the International Society for Hepatic Encephalopathy and Nitrogen Metabolism (ISHEN)^[33]. A study by Cauli et al^[34] revealed that PCS rats exhibited increased levels of IL-6 and increased activities of cyclooxygenase and inducible NO synthase in the cerebral cortex, indicating the presence of neuroinflammation. Subsequently, chronic treatment with an anti-inflammatory drug, ibuprofen, could normalize the activities of cyclooxygenase and inducible NO synthase and completely restore the learning ability of PCS rats. In addition, BDL activated the microglia in the cerebellum, increased levels of inducible NO synthase, IL-1 β and prostaglandin E2, and impaired the rats' cognitive and motor functions. Similarly, ibuprofen also ameliorated

neuroinflammation and restored the cognitive and motor functions of BDL rats^[35]. These findings indicate that neuroinflammation contributes to cognitive and motor alterations in experimental animal models of HE and point to the possibility that the anti-inflammatory treatment may improve cognitive deficits in cirrhotic patients with HE. However, in cirrhotic patients with HE, microglial activation has not been found to be correlated with increased mRNA expression of TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6 in the cerebral cortex^[36]. Furthermore, compared with the controls, mRNA profiles of these cytokines remained unchanged in the brains of cirrhotic patients with HE, despite an up-regulation of genes associated with microglial activation^[37]. The underlying reason responsible for this inconsistency is unclear; thus, further studies are required to clarify the role of neuroinflammation in the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE secondary to liver cirrhosis.

Endotoxemia

Due to intestinal bacterial translocation and portosystemic shunting, endotoxin, the lipopolysaccharide in the outer membrane of Gram-negative bacteria, enters the systemic circulation and is responsible for long-standing endotoxemia^[17]. Endotoxin is able to activate immune cells either through activating Toll-like receptors or by inducing the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines, endotoxin also cannot cross the BBB, but it increases BBB permeability and acts on the brain parenchyma through endothelial cell receptor interactions with the downstream production of NO and prostanoid^[39,40].

Henry et al^[41] found that a peripheral lipopolysaccharide injection induced a hyperactive microglial activation in the brains of mice and resulted in a significant induction of mRNA expression of both IL- 1β and IL-10 in the cerebral cortex of aged mice. In addition, lipopolysaccharide that was injected into the rats' hippocampus could lead to microglial activation and increased production of TNF- α and IL-1 β in the hippocampus, inducing a reduction of glutamatergic transmission that led to learning and memory deficits without neuronal cell death^[42]. Endotoxemia without sepsis has been reported in patients with liver cirrhosis and was found to be associated with an increased incidence of overt HE and mortality in these patients^[43]. Moreover, a study by Jain et al^[11] showed that serum levels of endotoxin were correlated with the severity of minimal HE due to cirrhosis. Endotoxemia may play a crucial role in the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE, especially in compensated cirrhotic patients without evidence of proven infection.

Ammonia-inflammation synergism

Decompensated cirrhosis results in both systemic inflammation and hyperammonemia. At the cellular level, TNF- α and IL-6 influence the permeability of the BBB, and human cerebrovascular endothelial cells



increased ammonia uptake when exposed to TNF- α *in vitro*^[44]. On the background of hyperammonemia, neuroinflammation involving both pro-inflammatory and neurotransmitter pathways can be induced by systemic inflammatory stimulus^[45]. Furthermore, hyperammonemia leads to lactate accumulation in the brain, and both systemic inflammation and brain lactate accumulation lead to microglial activation and the increased production of TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6^[46]. Therefore, it is believed that ammonia potentially acts in concert with inflammation in a synergistic manner in the pathogenesis of HE.

Marini et al^[47] found that mice with chronic hyperammonemia exhibited prolonged cognitive and motor deficits when treated with a lipopolysaccharide stimulus. Furthermore, chronic hyperammonemia has been found to induce microglial activation and subsequent neuroinflammation that were associated with the cognitive and motor deficits of BDL rats^[35]. In a study by Jover et al^[48], although both BDL and ammonia-fed BDL rats exhibited microglial activation in the brain, ammonia-fed BDL rats showed severe motor deficits compared to BDL rats, whose motor functions seemed only mildly influenced. Likewise, cirrhotic patients with systemic inflammation and hyperammonemia also showed significant impairments of cognitive and motor functions. For example, Shawcross et al^[49] have reported that systemic infection/SIRS exacerbated the neuropsychological deterioration induced by hyperammonemia in cirrhotic patients with overt HE. Moreover, in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, there were considerable cognitive impairments following induced hyperammonemia during infection, but not after its resolution^[6]. In addition, Felipo et al^[50] have found that hyperammonemia or inflammation alone did not result in cognitive impairments, but the synergistic effect of hyperammonemia and inflammation was sufficient to induce cognitive impairments in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE. This evidence suggests that, on the background of cirrhosis, inflammation and its mediators modulate the cerebral effect of hyperammonemia, and there is a synergistic relationship between hyperammonemia and inflammation in the pathogenesis of HE in liver cirrhosis.

CURRENT THERAPIES TARGETING THE INFLAMMATORY PATHOGENESIS OF HE

Non-absorbable disaccharides

Non-absorbable disaccharides, including lactulose and lactitol, lower the production and absorption of ammonia and are traditionally considered the current mainstay therapy for HE. Recently, emerging studies have indicated that non-absorbable disaccharides not only reduce circulating levels of ammonia but also decrease those of pro-inflammatory cytokines and endotoxin. For example, Jia *et al*⁽⁵¹⁾ showed that lactulose lowered the level of hyper-endotoxemia, improved the cognitive and motor functions, and decreased the incidence of minimal HE in a rat model. Similarly, in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, lactulose regulated the stool microbiome, lowered the level of serum endotoxin, inhibited the production of TNF- α , IL-2, IL-6 and IL-13, and consequently, improved their psychometric function^[12]. Moreover, a study by Jain et al^[11] revealed that lactulose inhibited intestinal bacterial overgrowth, significantly reduced the serum concentrations of TNF- α , IL-6, IL-18 and endotoxin, and subsequently improved cognitive functions in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE. By contrast, lactulose withdrawal resulted in a mixed inflammatory response and cognitive deterioration in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE^[52]. In addition, lactulose improved cognitive and motor functions in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, which helped to improve health-related quality of life, prevent motor vehicle accidents and reduce societal costs^[3,53]. For cirrhotic patients with overt HE, a meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials showed that lactulose had beneficial effects on overt HE manifestations, and lactulose has been demonstrated to be efficacious in the secondary prevention of overt HE^[54,55]. Given their cost and availability, non-absorbable disaccharides are likely to remain a well-used therapy in HE.

The side effects of non-absorbable disaccharide treatment include flatulence, diarrhea, abdominal pain and intestinal malabsorption, resulting in frequent noncompliance in cirrhotic patients with HE^[56]. Additionally, despite substantial evidence of the beneficial effects of non-absorbable disaccharides, their efficacy and safety for HE have been recently questioned. For example, a Cochrane review revealed that clinical trials with high methodological quality found no significant effect of non-absorbable disaccharides on the risk of no improvement in HE and mortality^[56]. Thus, there has been insufficient evidence to determine whether non-absorbable disaccharides are of benefit to cirrhotic patients with HE, and more high-quality studies are required in the future.

Rifaximin

Antibiotics are able to eliminate pathogenic Gramnegative bacteria in the intestinal tract, inhibit bacterial translocation, and consequently, decrease the overproduction of pro-inflammatory cytokines and endotoxin. Prominent antibiotics used in the treatment of HE are neomycin, metronidazole, vancomycin and rifaximin; however, extensive side-effect profiles and the potential for bacterial antimicrobial resistance have limited the utility of most of these antibiotics in treating HE, with the exception of rifaximin, which is the only systematically studied antibiotic and has substantial clinical evidence^[57].

Rifaximin is a non-absorbable antibiotic with wide antimicrobial activity against both aerobic and anaerobic Gram-negative bacteria^[58]. Recently,



Vlachogiannakos et al^[59] found that selective intestinal decontamination with a rifaximin regimen significantly ameliorated endotoxemia in patients with decompensated alcohol-related cirrhosis. Furthermore, the studies by Kalambokis et al^[60,61] revealed that rifaximin could decrease serum concentrations of TNF- α , IL-6 and endotoxin in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis. In cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, rifaximin was found to alter intestinal bacterial linkages with metabolites without considerable changes in the intestinal flora, decrease the circulating levels of endotoxemia, and improve cognitive function^[13]. These results indicate that rifaximin can regulate the intestinal flora, reduce the production of endotoxin and pro-inflammatory cytokines and ultimately improve cognitive function in cirrhotic patients with HE.

The clinical efficacy of rifaximin as a treatment for HE has been extensively explored in several clinical trials. For example, a prospective randomized, doubleblind, controlled trial found that rifaximin significantly improved mental state, electroencephalogram irregularities and portal-systemic encephalopathy index in cirrhotic patients with grades I - III acute HE^[62]. Compared with lactulose, treatment of HE with rifaximin was correlated with decreased hospitalization duration, lower hospitalization expenses and better clinical manifestations^[63]. Moreover, a large, doubleblinded, randomized, controlled study by Bass et al[64] has demonstrated that rifaximin not only significantly reduced the risk of hospitalization involving HE but also effectively maintained remission from HE. In these clinical trials, rifaximin was well-tolerated, and fewer adverse events were reported compared with treatments with non-absorbable disaccharides. These results suggest that rifaximin may be an effective alternative treatment to non-absorbable disaccharides in treating HE, with an acceptable side effect profile.

As mentioned above, lactulose has no beneficial impact on the mortality of cirrhotic patients with HE. Different from lactulose, Sharma et al^[65] have demonstrated that rifaximin significantly reduced the mortality of cirrhotic patients with HE, and the combination of lactulose plus rifaximin was more effective than lactulose alone in the treatment of HE. Furthermore, a systematic review with meta-analysis by Kimer et al^[66] showed that rifaximin increased the proportion of patients whose neuropsychiatric manifestations improved and reduced mortality, which indicated that rifaximin should be used for secondary prevention of HE; however, although rifaximin did result in lower readmission rates for HE at half a year, the addition of rifaximin to lactulose for treating acute HE did not reduce hospital length of stay^[67]. Therefore, the efficiency of combined treatment with lactulose plus rifaximin should be further evaluated by more randomized and controlled clinical trials.

Probiotics

Probiotics are living beneficial bacteria in the intestinal

tract, and they are able to inhibit the activity of bacterial ureases, modulate intestinal pH values, and ultimately, reduce ammonia absorption^[68]. Recently, probiotics have been reported to inhibit the bacterial activators of Toll-like receptors (TLRs), lower endogenous levels of IL-10 and TLR-4 expression, and ultimately, restore neutrophil phagocytic activity in alcohol-related cirrhotic patients^[69]. Furthermore, probiotics modulate derangements in gut microbiota *via* inhibiting the overgrowth of pathogenic bacteria and prevent bacterial translocation, thus significantly lowering serum levels of endotoxin, which may help to inhibit the production and activity of pro-inflammatory cytokines^[70].

The past decade has witnessed an upsurge of interest in the utility of probiotics for treating minimal HE in cirrhotic patients. For instance, in a phase I clinical trial, the probiotic Lactobacillus GG reduced Enterobacteriaceae, increased the relative abundance of Clostridiales Incertae Sedis XIV and Lachnospiraceae, and further decreased endotoxemia and serum concentrations of TNF- α in cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, suggesting that Lactobacillus GG modulates intestinal dysbiosis and prevents systemic inflammatory response in these patients^[14]. During this study, however, there was no significant improvement in cognitive functions before or after Lactobacillus GG treatment, and Lactobacillus GG was correlated with a markedly higher percent of self-limited diarrhea, which gives impetus to further studies regarding probiotics for treating minimal HE in cirrhotic patients. In addition, synbiotics (*i.e.*, probiotics and fermentable fiber) treatment significantly increased the fecal content of the non-urease-producing Lactobacillus species at the expense of these other bacterial species, which was correlated with a marked decrease in endotoxemia and a reversal of minimal HE in 50% of cirrhotic patients^[71]. Furthermore, a multi-strain probiotic compound containing Lactobacillus, Bifidobacterium strains and S. thermophiles improved the neuropsychological manifestations of cirrhotic patients with minimal HE, and these probiotics had longer-term therapeutic effects than lactulose^[72]. Moreover, probiotic VSL#3 was found to be non-inferior to the standard therapy, lactulose, in treating minimal HE^[73]. Nevertheless, a meta-analysis by Shukla et al^[74] revealed that lactulose appeared to have the most beneficial effect in minimal HE, followed by probiotics and synbiotics. Probiotics may take the place of lactulose for the standard treatment of minimal HE, but this possibility should be evaluated by more controlled trials that compare their efficacy.

In the above-mentioned clinical trials, the side effects of probiotics were reported to be mild, and there have been no reported adverse events related to treatment with probiotics in minimal HE; however, a randomized, controlled trial by Besselink *et al*^[75] revealed that probiotics did not reduce the risk of infectious complications, and they were correlated

with an increased risk of mortality in patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis. Similarly, whether oral supplementation with probiotics may induce infectious complications in cirrhotic patients with HE requires further investigation, especially in those with severe infection. Furthermore, an updated metaanalysis by Xu et al^[76] found that although probiotics significantly prevented the development of HE, they did not affect serum ammonia levels or cirrhotic patients' mortality. In addition, a Cochrane review by McGee *et al*^[77] showed that there was no sufficient</sup>evidence of clinically significant improvement in HE treated with probiotics, and probiotics were especially shown to have no benefit to mortality. Therefore, the use of probiotics for cirrhotic patients with HE cannot be currently recommended, and rigorous clinical evaluation in randomized controlled trials is required.

MARS

Extracorporeal albumin dialysis, especially MARS, is a new method of hemodiafiltration in which blood is dialyzed against an albumin-containing solution across a high-flux membrane, which allows for the combined elimination of albumin-bound and water-soluble toxins. A Cochrane review by Liu et al^[78] revealed that MARS treatment reduced the mortality of patients with acute-on-chronic liver failure (ACLF) and had a beneficial effect on HE. For example, Dominik et al^[79] reported that treatment with MARS decreased the serum concentrations of TNF- α and IL-6 in patients with ACLF due to cirrhosis. In a study by Guo *et al*^[15],</sup>MARS treatment significantly decreased serum levels of TNF- α , IL-6, IL-8 and INF- γ , which was associated with improvements of HE in ACLF. Furthermore, results of a study by Sen et al^[80] showed that MARS treatment improved HE manifestations in patients with inflammation-related ACLF, and the main therapeutic effect of MARS was on other inflammatory mediators, such as NO, that were reduced by a combination of their elimination and decreased production. Taken together, these results suggest that MARS is regarded as a potentially effective alternative for eliminating inflammatory mediators from the circulation and ameliorating HE manifestations in ACLF patients who fail to respond to conventional therapy.

MARS has been demonstrated to be beneficial for HE secondary to ACLF; however, its efficacy did not appear to be associated with alterations in the serum levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines. In patients with ACLF, Stadlbauer *et al*^[81] found that cytokines were eliminated from plasma by MARS treatment; however, MARS could not lower the serum cytokines levels. This difference may be attributed to increased cytokine production in ACLF. Furthermore, a prospective, multi-center trial by Hassanein *et al*^[82] revealed that although MARS treatment improved grades III and IV HE earlier than standard medical therapy in ACLF patients, there was no significant difference in SIRS scores between MARS treatment and standard medical therapy. Moreover, although the neurological manifestations of patients with HE were improved, no significant change in the serum concentrations of TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-8 was observed before *vs* after MARS treatment in ACLF, and MARS treatment did not exhibit a clearly identifiable efficacy in eliminating these circulating cytokines^[83]. Although the above-mentioned clinical trials support the fact that MARS treatment is of benefit to the improvement of HE, these trials did not specifically evaluate the efficacy of MARS treatment in HE and were designed to only examine the improvements of ACLF. Therefore, the therapeutic effect of MARS treatment on the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE awaits the completion of further clinical trials.

CONCLUSION

HE is a serious neuropsychiatric complication of liver cirrhosis, and inflammation is a critical participating factor in the pathogenesis of HE. As mentioned above, existing therapies including lactulose, rifaximin, probiotics and MARS have been demonstrated to be beneficial for HE in cirrhotic patients by ameliorating the inflammatory pathogenesis of HE. These recent findings indicate that inflammation should be considered an important therapeutic target for HE and also point to the possibility that anti-inflammatory therapies will be promising alternatives for the treatment of HE in cirrhotic patients; however, the efficacy of these alternatives has not been fully confirmed and their safety is still questioned. Furthermore, the influence of these alternatives on the prognosis of cirrhotic patients with HE has remained controversial. Therefore, in the future, more multi-center, randomized, controlled trials are required to evaluate the efficacy and safety of these alternatives.

REFERENCES

- Vilstrup H, Amodio P, Bajaj J, Cordoba J, Ferenci P, Mullen KD, Weissenborn K, Wong P. Hepatic encephalopathy in chronic liver disease: 2014 Practice Guideline by the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases and the European Association for the Study of the Liver. *Hepatology* 2014; 60: 715-735 [PMID: 25042402 DOI: 10.1002/hep.27210]
- 2 Ortiz M, Jacas C, Córdoba J. Minimal hepatic encephalopathy: diagnosis, clinical significance and recommendations. *J Hepatol* 2005; 42 Suppl: S45-S53 [PMID: 15777572 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep]
- 3 Prasad S, Dhiman RK, Duseja A, Chawla YK, Sharma A, Agarwal R. Lactulose improves cognitive functions and health-related quality of life in patients with cirrhosis who have minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *Hepatology* 2007; 45: 549-559 [PMID: 17326150 DOI: 10.1002/hep]
- 4 Bajaj JS, Saeian K, Verber MD, Hischke D, Hoffmann RG, Franco J, Varma RR, Rao SM. Inhibitory control test is a simple method to diagnose minimal hepatic encephalopathy and predict development of overt hepatic encephalopathy. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2007; 102: 754-760 [PMID: 17222319 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2007.01048.x]
- 5 Castro-Tavares J. Effects of isoprenaline and phenylephrine on plasma potassium: role of the liver. *Arch Int Pharmacodyn Ther* 1975; 218: 110-119 [PMID: 2116 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2010.07.045]
- 6 Shawcross DL, Wright G, Olde Damink SW, Jalan R. Role of

ammonia and inflammation in minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *Metab Brain Dis* 2007; **22**: 125-138 [PMID: 17260161 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-006-9042-1]

- 7 Ong JP, Aggarwal A, Krieger D, Easley KA, Karafa MT, Van Lente F, Arroliga AC, Mullen KD. Correlation between ammonia levels and the severity of hepatic encephalopathy. *Am J Med* 2003; 114: 188-193 [PMID: 12637132 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9343(02)01477-8]
- 8 Sharma P, Sharma BC, Sarin SK. Predictors of nonresponse to lactulose in patients with cirrhosis and hepatic encephalopathy. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 22: 526-531 [PMID: 20009938 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e3283341b7d]
- 9 Als-Nielsen B, Gluud LL, Gluud C. Non-absorbable disaccharides for hepatic encephalopathy: systematic review of randomised trials. *BMJ* 2004; **328**: 1046 [PMID: 15054035]
- 10 Butterworth RF. The liver-brain axis in liver failure: neuroinflammation and encephalopathy. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2013; 10: 522-528 [PMID: 23817325 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro]
- 11 Jain L, Sharma BC, Srivastava S, Puri SK, Sharma P, Sarin S. Serum endotoxin, inflammatory mediators, and magnetic resonance spectroscopy before and after treatment in patients with minimal hepatic encephalopathy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 28: 1187-1193 [PMID: 23425082 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12160]
- 12 Bajaj JS, Ridlon JM, Hylemon PB, Thacker LR, Heuman DM, Smith S, Sikaroodi M, Gillevet PM. Linkage of gut microbiome with cognition in hepatic encephalopathy. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2012; 302: G168-G175 [PMID: 21940902 DOI: 10.1152/ ajpgi.00190]
- 13 Bajaj JS, Heuman DM, Sanyal AJ, Hylemon PB, Sterling RK, Stravitz RT, Fuchs M, Ridlon JM, Daita K, Monteith P, Noble NA, White MB, Fisher A, Sikaroodi M, Rangwala H, Gillevet PM. Modulation of the metabiome by rifaximin in patients with cirrhosis and minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e60042 [PMID: 23565181 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone]
- 14 Bajaj JS, Heuman DM, Hylemon PB, Sanyal AJ, Puri P, Sterling RK, Luketic V, Stravitz RT, Siddiqui MS, Fuchs M, Thacker LR, Wade JB, Daita K, Sistrun S, White MB, Noble NA, Thorpe C, Kakiyama G, Pandak WM, Sikaroodi M, Gillevet PM. Randomised clinical trial: Lactobacillus GG modulates gut microbiome, metabolome and endotoxemia in patients with cirrhosis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2014; **39**: 1113-1125 [PMID: 24628464 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12695]
- 15 Guo LM, Liu JY, Xu DZ, Li BS, Han H, Wang LH, Zhang WY, Lu LH, Guo X, Sun FX, Zhang HY, Liu XD, Zhang JP, Yao Y, He ZP, Wang MM. Application of Molecular Adsorbents Recirculating System to remove NO and cytokines in severe liver failure patients with multiple organ dysfunction syndrome. *Liver Int* 2003; 23 Suppl 3: 16-20 [PMID: 12950956 DOI: 10.1034/j.1478]
- 16 Garcovich M, Zocco MA, Roccarina D, Ponziani FR, Gasbarrini A. Prevention and treatment of hepatic encephalopathy: focusing on gut microbiota. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 6693-6700 [PMID: 23239905 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i46.6693]
- 17 Bellot P, Francés R, Such J. Pathological bacterial translocation in cirrhosis: pathophysiology, diagnosis and clinical implications. *Liver Int* 2013; 33: 31-39 [PMID: 23121656]
- 18 Shawcross DL, Wright GA, Stadlbauer V, Hodges SJ, Davies NA, Wheeler-Jones C, Pitsillides AA, Jalan R. Ammonia impairs neutrophil phagocytic function in liver disease. *Hepatology* 2008; 48: 1202-1212 [PMID: 18697192 DOI: 10.1002/hep.22474]
- 19 Wasmuth HE, Kunz D, Yagmur E, Timmer-Stranghöner A, Vidacek D, Siewert E, Bach J, Geier A, Purucker EA, Gressner AM, Matern S, Lammert F. Patients with acute on chronic liver failure display "sepsis-like" immune paralysis. *J Hepatol* 2005; 42: 195-201 [PMID: 15664244 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2004.10.019]
- 20 Wiest R, Lawson M, Geuking M. Pathological bacterial translocation in liver cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2014; 60: 197-209 [PMID: 23993913 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2013.07.044]
- 21 Caly WR, Strauss E. A prospective study of bacterial infections in patients with cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 1993; 18: 353-358 [PMID: 8228129]
- 22 Fernández J, Navasa M, Gómez J, Colmenero J, Vila J, Arroyo

V, Rodés J. Bacterial infections in cirrhosis: epidemiological changes with invasive procedures and norfloxacin prophylaxis. *Hepatology* 2002; **35**: 140-148 [PMID: 11786970 DOI: 10.1053/ jhep.2002.30082]

- 23 Tilg H, Wilmer A, Vogel W, Herold M, Nölchen B, Judmaier G, Huber C. Serum levels of cytokines in chronic liver diseases. *Gastroenterology* 1992; 103: 264-274 [PMID: 1612333]
- 24 Licinio J, Wong ML. Pathways and mechanisms for cytokine signaling of the central nervous system. *J Clin Invest* 1997; 100: 2941-2947 [PMID: 9399938 DOI: 10.1172/JCI119846]
- 25 Odeh M, Sabo E, Srugo I, Oliven A. Serum levels of tumor necrosis factor-alpha correlate with severity of hepatic encephalopathy due to chronic liver failure. *Liver Int* 2004; 24: 110-116 [PMID: 15078474 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2004.0894.x]
- 26 Jain L, Sharma BC, Sharma P, Srivastava S, Agrawal A, Sarin SK. Serum endotoxin and inflammatory mediators in patients with cirrhosis and hepatic encephalopathy. *Dig Liver Dis* 2012; 44: 1027-1031 [PMID: 22883217 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2012.07.002]
- Odeh M. Pathogenesis of hepatic encephalopathy: the tumour necrosis factor-alpha theory. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2007; 37: 291-304 [PMID: 17373965 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2007.01778.x]
- 28 Montoliu C, Piedrafita B, Serra MA, del Olmo JA, Urios A, Rodrigo JM, Felipo V. IL-6 and IL-18 in blood may discriminate cirrhotic patients with and without minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2009; **43**: 272-279 [PMID: 18562979 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013]
- 29 Luo M, Li L, Yang EN, Cao WK. Relationship between interleukin-6 and ammonia in patients with minimal hepatic encephalopathy due to liver cirrhosis. *Hepatol Res* 2012; 42: 1202-1210 [PMID: 22646055 DOI: 10.1111/j.1872-034X.2012.01047.x]
- 30 Saper CB. The dance of the perivascular and endothelial cells: mechanisms of brain response to immune signaling. *Neuron* 2010; 65: 4-6 [PMID: 20152108 DOI: 10.1016/j.neuron.2009.12.029]
- 31 Schiltz JC, Sawchenko PE. Signaling the brain in systemic inflammation: the role of perivascular cells. *Front Biosci* 2003; 8: s1321-s1329 [PMID: 12957837]
- 32 Hinkerohe D, Smikalla D, Haghikia A, Heupel K, Haase CG, Dermietzel R, Faustmann PM. Effects of cytokines on microglial phenotypes and astroglial coupling in an inflammatory coculture model. *Glia* 2005; **52**: 85-97 [PMID: 15920725 DOI: 10.1002/ glia.20223]
- 33 Butterworth RF, Norenberg MD, Felipo V, Ferenci P, Albrecht J, Blei AT. Experimental models of hepatic encephalopathy: ISHEN guidelines. *Liver Int* 2009; 29: 783-788 [PMID: 19638106 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2009.02034.x]
- 34 Cauli O, Rodrigo R, Piedrafita B, Boix J, Felipo V. Inflammation and hepatic encephalopathy: ibuprofen restores learning ability in rats with portacaval shunts. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 514-519 [PMID: 17659565 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21734]
- 35 Rodrigo R, Cauli O, Gomez-Pinedo U, Agusti A, Hernandez-Rabaza V, Garcia-Verdugo JM, Felipo V. Hyperammonemia induces neuroinflammation that contributes to cognitive impairment in rats with hepatic encephalopathy. *Gastroenterology* 2010; **139**: 675-684 [PMID: 20303348 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2010.03.040]
- 36 Zemtsova I, Görg B, Keitel V, Bidmon HJ, Schrör K, Häussinger D. Microglia activation in hepatic encephalopathy in rats and humans. *Hepatology* 2011; 54: 204-215 [PMID: 21452284 DOI: 10.1002/ hep.24326]
- 37 Görg B, Bidmon HJ, Häussinger D. Gene expression profiling in the cerebral cortex of patients with cirrhosis with and without hepatic encephalopathy. *Hepatology* 2013; 57: 2436-2447 [PMID: 23325665 DOI: 10.1002/hep.26265]
- 38 Manigold T, Böcker U, Hanck C, Gundt J, Traber P, Antoni C, Rossol S. Differential expression of toll-like receptors 2 and 4 in patients with liver cirrhosis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2003; 15: 275-282 [PMID: 12610323 DOI: 10.1097/01. meg.0000050010.68425.cb]
- 39 Wong D, Dorovini-Zis K, Vincent SR. Cytokines, nitric oxide, and cGMP modulate the permeability of an in vitro model of the human blood-brain barrier. *Exp Neurol* 2004; 190: 446-455 [PMID:



15530883 DOI: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2004.08.008]

- 40 Chastre A, Bélanger M, Nguyen BN, Butterworth RF. Lipopolysaccharide precipitates hepatic encephalopathy and increases blood-brain barrier permeability in mice with acute liver failure. *Liver Int* 2014; 34: 353-361 [PMID: 23910048 DOI: 10.1111/liv.12252]
- 41 Henry CJ, Huang Y, Wynne AM, Godbout JP. Peripheral lipopolysaccharide (LPS) challenge promotes microglial hyperactivity in aged mice that is associated with exaggerated induction of both pro-inflammatory IL-1beta and anti-inflammatory IL-10 cytokines. *Brain Behav Immun* 2009; 23: 309-317 [PMID: 18814846 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbi.2008.09.002]
- 42 Tanaka S, Ide M, Shibutani T, Ohtaki H, Numazawa S, Shioda S, Yoshida T. Lipopolysaccharide-induced microglial activation induces learning and memory deficits without neuronal cell death in rats. J Neurosci Res 2006; 83: 557-566 [PMID: 16429444]
- 43 Bigatello LM, Broitman SA, Fattori L, Di Paoli M, Pontello M, Bevilacqua G, Nespoli A. Endotoxemia, encephalopathy, and mortality in cirrhotic patients. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1987; 82: 11-15 [PMID: 3799574]
- 44 Duchini A, Govindarajan S, Santucci M, Zampi G, Hofman FM. Effects of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-6 on fluid-phase permeability and ammonia diffusion in CNS-derived endothelial cells. *J Investig Med* 1996; 44: 474-482 [PMID: 8952229]
- 45 Shawcross DL, Shabbir SS, Taylor NJ, Hughes RD. Ammonia and the neutrophil in the pathogenesis of hepatic encephalopathy in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2010; **51**: 1062-1069 [PMID: 19890967 DOI: 10.1002/hep.23367]
- 46 Andersson AK, Rönnbäck L, Hansson E. Lactate induces tumour necrosis factor-alpha, interleukin-6 and interleukin-1beta release in microglial- and astroglial-enriched primary cultures. J Neurochem 2005; 93: 1327-1333 [PMID: 15934951 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1471-4159.2005.03132.x]
- 47 Marini JC, Broussard SR. Hyperammonemia increases sensitivity to LPS. *Mol Genet Metab* 2006; 88: 131-137 [PMID: 16497529 DOI: 10.1016/j.ymgme.2005.12.013]
- 48 Jover R, Rodrigo R, Felipo V, Insausti R, Sáez-Valero J, García-Ayllón MS, Suárez I, Candela A, Compañ A, Esteban A, Cauli O, Ausó E, Rodríguez E, Gutiérrez A, Girona E, Erceg S, Berbel P, Pérez-Mateo M. Brain edema and inflammatory activation in bile duct ligated rats with diet-induced hyperammonemia: A model of hepatic encephalopathy in cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2006; 43: 1257-1266 [PMID: 16729306 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21180]
- 49 Shawcross DL, Davies NA, Williams R, Jalan R. Systemic inflammatory response exacerbates the neuropsychological effects of induced hyperammonemia in cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2004; 40: 247-254 [PMID: 14739095 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2003.10.016]
- 50 Felipo V, Urios A, Montesinos E, Molina I, Garcia-Torres ML, Civera M, Olmo JA, Ortega J, Martinez-Valls J, Serra MA, Cassinello N, Wassel A, Jordá E, Montoliu C. Contribution of hyperammonemia and inflammatory factors to cognitive impairment in minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *Metab Brain Dis* 2012; 27: 51-58 [PMID: 22072427 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-011]
- 51 Jia L, Zhang MH. Comparison of probiotics and lactulose in the treatment of minimal hepatic encephalopathy in rats. *World J Gastroenterol* 2005; 11: 908-911 [PMID: 15682492 DOI: 10.3748/ wjg.v11.i6.908]
- 52 Bajaj JS, Gillevet PM, Patel NR, Ahluwalia V, Ridlon JM, Kettenmann B, Schubert CM, Sikaroodi M, Heuman DM, Crossey MM, Bell DE, Hylemon PB, Fatouros PP, Taylor-Robinson SD. A longitudinal systems biology analysis of lactulose withdrawal in hepatic encephalopathy. *Metab Brain Dis* 2012; 27: 205-215 [PMID: 22527995 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-012-9303-0]
- 53 Bajaj JS, Pinkerton SD, Sanyal AJ, Heuman DM. Diagnosis and treatment of minimal hepatic encephalopathy to prevent motor vehicle accidents: a cost-effectiveness analysis. *Hepatology* 2012; 55: 1164-1171 [PMID: 22135042 DOI: 10.1002/hep.25507]
- 54 Gluud LL, Dam G, Borre M, Les I, Cordoba J, Marchesini G, Aagaard NK, Vilstrup H. Lactulose, rifaximin or branched chain

amino acids for hepatic encephalopathy: what is the evidence? *Metab Brain Dis* 2013; **28**: 221-225 [PMID: 23275147 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-012-9372-0]

- 55 Sharma BC, Sharma P, Agrawal A, Sarin SK. Secondary prophylaxis of hepatic encephalopathy: an open-label randomized controlled trial of lactulose versus placebo. *Gastroenterology* 2009; 137: 885-91, 891.e1 [PMID: 19501587 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2009]
- 56 Als-Nielsen B, Gluud LL, Gluud C. Nonabsorbable disaccharides for hepatic encephalopathy. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2004; (2): CD003044 [PMID: 15106187 DOI: 10.1002/14651858]
- 57 Patidar KR, Bajaj JS. Antibiotics for the treatment of hepatic encephalopathy. *Metab Brain Dis* 2013; 28: 307-312 [PMID: 23389621 DOI: 10.1007/s11011-013-9383-5]
- 58 Scarpignato C, Pelosini I. Experimental and clinical pharmacology of rifaximin, a gastrointestinal selective antibiotic. *Digestion* 2006; 73 Suppl 1: 13-27 [PMID: 16498249]
- 59 Vlachogiannakos J, Saveriadis AS, Viazis N, Theodoropoulos I, Foudoulis K, Manolakopoulos S, Raptis S, Karamanolis DG. Intestinal decontamination improves liver haemodynamics in patients with alcohol-related decompensated cirrhosis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2009; 29: 992-999 [PMID: 19210289 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2009.03958.x]
- 60 Kalambokis GN, Mouzaki A, Rodi M, Pappas K, Fotopoulos A, Xourgia X, Tsianos EV. Rifaximin improves systemic hemodynamics and renal function in patients with alcohol-related cirrhosis and ascites. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 10: 815-818 [PMID: 22391344 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2012.02.025]
- 61 Kalambokis GN, Mouzaki A, Rodi M, Tsianos EV. Rifaximin improves thrombocytopenia in patients with alcoholic cirrhosis in association with reduction of endotoxaemia. *Liver Int* 2012; 32: 467-475 [PMID: 22098272 DOI: 10.1111/j.1478-3231.2011.02650. x]
- 62 Mas A, Rodés J, Sunyer L, Rodrigo L, Planas R, Vargas V, Castells L, Rodríguez-Martínez D, Fernández-Rodríguez C, Coll I, Pardo A. Comparison of rifaximin and lactitol in the treatment of acute hepatic encephalopathy: results of a randomized, double-blind, double-dummy, controlled clinical trial. *J Hepatol* 2003; **38**: 51-58 [PMID: 12480560 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278]
- 63 Leevy CB, Phillips JA. Hospitalizations during the use of rifaximin versus lactulose for the treatment of hepatic encephalopathy. *Dig Dis Sci* 2007; **52**: 737-741 [PMID: 17245628 DOI: 10.1007/ s10620-006-9442-4]
- 64 Bass NM, Mullen KD, Sanyal A, Poordad F, Neff G, Leevy CB, Sigal S, Sheikh MY, Beavers K, Frederick T, Teperman L, Hillebrand D, Huang S, Merchant K, Shaw A, Bortey E, Forbes WP. Rifaximin treatment in hepatic encephalopathy. *N Engl J Med* 2010; 362: 1071-1081 [PMID: 20335583 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0907893]
- 65 Sharma BC, Sharma P, Lunia MK, Srivastava S, Goyal R, Sarin SK. A randomized, double-blind, controlled trial comparing rifaximin plus lactulose with lactulose alone in treatment of overt hepatic encephalopathy. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2013; **108**: 1458-1463 [PMID: 23877348 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.219]
- 66 Kimer N, Krag A, Møller S, Bendtsen F, Gluud LL. Systematic review with meta-analysis: the effects of rifaximin in hepatic encephalopathy. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2014; **40**: 123-132 [PMID: 24849268 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12803]
- 67 Courson A, Jones GM, Twilla JD. Treatment of Acute Hepatic Encephalopathy: Comparing the Effects of Adding Rifaximin to Lactulose on Patient Outcomes. *J Pharm Pract* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25586470 DOI: 10.1177/0897190014566312]
- 68 Cesaro C, Tiso A, Del Prete A, Cariello R, Tuccillo C, Cotticelli G, Del Vecchio Blanco C, Loguercio C. Gut microbiota and probiotics in chronic liver diseases. *Dig Liver Dis* 2011; 43: 431-438 [PMID: 21163715 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2010.10.015]
- 69 Stadlbauer V, Mookerjee RP, Hodges S, Wright GA, Davies NA, Jalan R. Effect of probiotic treatment on deranged neutrophil function and cytokine responses in patients with compensated alcoholic cirrhosis. *J Hepatol* 2008; 48: 945-951 [PMID: 18433921 DOI: 10.1016/j.jhep.2008]
- 70 Albillos A, de la Hera A. Multifactorial gut barrier failure in cirrhosis

and bacterial translocation: working out the role of probiotics and antioxidants. *J Hepatol* 2002; **37**: 523-526 [PMID: 12217607 DOI: 10.1016/S0168-8278(02)00265-9]

- 71 Liu Q, Duan ZP, Ha DK, Bengmark S, Kurtovic J, Riordan SM. Synbiotic modulation of gut flora: effect on minimal hepatic encephalopathy in patients with cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2004; 39: 1441-1449 [PMID: 15122774 DOI: 10.1002/hep.20194]
- 72 Shavakhi A, Hashemi H, Tabesh E, Derakhshan Z, Farzamnia S, Meshkinfar S, Shavakhi S, Minakari M, Gholamrezaei A. Multistrain probiotic and lactulose in the treatment of minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *J Res Med Sci* 2014; 19: 703-708 [PMID: 25422653]
- 73 Pratap Mouli V, Benjamin J, Bhushan Singh M, Mani K, Garg SK, Saraya A, Joshi YK. Effect of probiotic VSL#3 in the treatment of minimal hepatic encephalopathy: A non-inferiority randomized controlled trial. *Hepatol Res* 2015; 45: 880-889 [PMID: 25266207 DOI: 10.1111/hepr.12429]
- 74 Shukla S, Shukla A, Mehboob S, Guha S. Meta-analysis: the effects of gut flora modulation using prebiotics, probiotics and synbiotics on minimal hepatic encephalopathy. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2011; 33: 662-671 [PMID: 21251030 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2010.04574]
- 75 Besselink MG, van Santvoort HC, Buskens E, Boermeester MA, van Goor H, Timmerman HM, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Bollen TL, van Ramshorst B, Witteman BJ, Rosman C, Ploeg RJ, Brink MA, Schaapherder AF, Dejong CH, Wahab PJ, van Laarhoven CJ, van der Harst E, van Eijck CH, Cuesta MA, Akkermans LM, Gooszen HG. Probiotic prophylaxis in predicted severe acute pancreatitis: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* 2008; **371**: 651-659 [PMID: 18279948 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60207-X]
- 76 **Xu J**, Ma R, Chen LF, Zhao LJ, Chen K, Zhang RB. Effects of probiotic therapy on hepatic encephalopathy in patients with liver cirrhosis: an updated meta-analysis of six randomized controlled

trials. *Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int* 2014; **13**: 354-360 [PMID: 25100119]

- 77 McGee RG, Bakens A, Wiley K, Riordan SM, Webster AC. Probiotics for patients with hepatic encephalopathy. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2011; (11): CD008716 [PMID: 22071855 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.CD008716.pub2]
- 78 Liu JP, Gluud LL, Als-Nielsen B, Gluud C. Artificial and bioartificial support systems for liver failure. *Cochrane Database* Syst Rev 2004; (1): CD003628 [PMID: 14974025 DOI: 10.1002/14651]
- 79 Dominik A, Stange J, Pfensig C, Borufka L, Weiss-Reining H, Eggert M. Reduction of elevated cytokine levels in acute/acuteon-chronic liver failure using super-large pore albumin dialysis treatment: an in vitro study. *Ther Apher Dial* 2014; 18: 347-352 [PMID: 24215331 DOI: 10.1111/1744-9987.12146]
- 80 Sen S, Davies NA, Mookerjee RP, Cheshire LM, Hodges SJ, Williams R, Jalan R. Pathophysiological effects of albumin dialysis in acute-on-chronic liver failure: a randomized controlled study. *Liver Transpl* 2004; 10: 1109-1119 [PMID: 15350001 DOI: 10.1002/ lt.20236]
- 81 Stadlbauer V, Krisper P, Aigner R, Haditsch B, Jung A, Lackner C, Stauber RE. Effect of extracorporeal liver support by MARS and Prometheus on serum cytokines in acute-on-chronic liver failure. *Crit Care* 2006; 10: R169 [PMID: 17156425 DOI: 10.1186/cc5119]
- 82 Hassanein TI, Tofteng F, Brown RS, McGuire B, Lynch P, Mehta R, Larsen FS, Gornbein J, Stange J, Blei AT. Randomized controlled study of extracorporeal albumin dialysis for hepatic encephalopathy in advanced cirrhosis. *Hepatology* 2007; 46: 1853-1862 [PMID: 17975845 DOI: 10.1002/hep.21930]
- 83 Ilonen I, Koivusalo AM, Höckerstedt K, Isoniemi H. Albumin dialysis has no clear effect on cytokine levels in patients with lifethreatening liver insufficiency. *Transplant Proc* 2006; **38**: 3540-3543 [PMID: 17175326 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproceed.2006.10.058]

P- Reviewer: Elsiesy H, Makhlouf NA, Ristic-Medic D S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Wang TQ E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11825 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11825-11831 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

MINIREVIEWS

Role of oats in celiac disease

Isabel Comino, María de Lourdes Moreno, Carolina Sousa

Isabel Comino, María de Lourdes Moreno, Carolina Sousa, Departamento de Microbiología y Parasitología, Facultad de Farmacia, Universidad de Sevilla, 41012 Sevilla, Spain

Author contributions: Comino I and Moreno ML researched the topic; Comino I and Sousa C wrote the manuscript and reviewed the final manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: No potential conflicts of interest.

Data sharing statement: No additional data are available.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Carolina Sousa, PhD, Departamento de Microbiología y Parasitología, Facultad de Farmacia, Universidad de Sevilla, C/Profesor García González 2, 41012 Sevilla, Spain. csoumar@us.es Telephone: +34-954-556452 Fax: +34-954-628162

Received: June 27, 2015 Peer-review started: June 30, 2015 First decision: July 20, 2015 Revised: September 2, 2015 Accepted: September 15, 2015 Article in press: September 15, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

A gluten-free diet is currently the only effective means of treating individuals with celiac disease. Such a diet enables celiac patients to control their symptoms and avoid various complications associated with this

condition. However, while the quality of gluten-free foods has significantly improved during recent decades, maintenance of a gluten-free diet does not necessarily ensure adequate nutritional intake. Because oats are an important source of proteins, lipids, vitamins, minerals, and fibre, their inclusion in a gluten-free diet might improve the nutritional status of a celiac patient. Although oats are included in the list of glutenfree ingredients specified in European regulations, their safety when consumed by celiac patients remains debatable. Some studies claim that pure oats are safe for most celiac people, and contamination with other cereal sources is the main problem facing people with this disease. However, it is necessary to consider that oats include many varieties, containing various amino acid sequences and showing different immunoreactivities associated with toxic prolamins. As a result, several studies have shown that the immunogenicity of oats varies depending on the cultivar consumed. Thus, it is essential to thoroughly study the variety of oats used in a food ingredient before including it in a gluten-free diet.

Key words: Oats; Celiac disease; Gluten-free diet

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Symptoms of celiac disease are triggered by an abnormal reaction to gluten, and the only treatment for celiac disease is the patient's adherence to a strict gluten-free diet. While inclusion of oats in a gluten-free diet might improve its overall nutritional value, their use in such diets remains controversial. This review summarizes recent advances made in understanding the nutritional properties of oats and their role in celiac disease.

Comino I, Moreno ML, Sousa C. Role of oats in celiac disease. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11825-11831 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/



i41/11825.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11825

INTRODUCTION

Celiac disease (CD) is a lifelong autoimmune disease characterized by an aberrant inflammatory response to dietary gluten in genetically susceptible individuals. CD is one of the most common chronic digestive disorders, and afflicts about 1% of the population in Western countries; moreover, recent studies suggest that its prevalence is increasing^[1,2]. Certain individuals show a strong and complex genetic predisposition to this disease. Although 95% of celiac patients are HLA-DQ2 or -DQ8 positive, the presence of these alleles is not strongly predictive for the disease^[3,4]. In recent years, the clinical spectrum of CD patients has been expanded to include asymptomatic individuals, as well as individuals with minimal symptoms (the most difficult to detect) and extra-intestinal symptoms^[5-7]. However, regardless of its symptomatic presentation, virtually all cases of active CD occur after the susceptible individual has received dietary exposure to the environmental antigen, gluten. In patients with CD, the ingestion of gluten proteins contained in wheat, barley, and rye results in characteristic inflammation, villous atrophy, and crypt hyperplasia in the upper small intestine^[5].

During the early 1980s, the spectrum of glutenrelated disorders was relatively simple: CD and dermatitis herpetiformis (CD of the skin). While a gluten-free diet (GFD) is still recommended for all patients with CD, the area of CD research is changing rapidly, and wheat allergies, gluten ataxia, and nonceliac gluten sensitivity have recently been added as new gluten-related topics for study^[8]. The only treatment for these disorders remains adherence to a GFD; however, many patients experience persistent CD-related symptoms despite their best efforts to avoid dietary gluten. A GFD is expensive and difficult to maintain because many products made from gluten-containing grains are Western dietary staples. Moreover, the contents of a GFD do not always ensure that an individual receives adequate nutrition^[9,10]. In fact, medical problems related to inadequate nutrition have been described in CD patients following their longterm treatment with a strict GFD. Such observations might possibly be explained by the composition and nutritional quality of commercially available glutenfree products. While individuals on a GFD need to replace wheat, barley, rye, and their derivatives with foods derived from naturally gluten-free cereal grains (e.g., rice, corn, buckwheat, sorghum, etc.), but the recommended amounts of fibre, iron and calcium can be more difficult to obtain on such a diet and good planning is required^[11]. Oats contain both soluble and insoluble dietary fibre, B-complex vitamins, iron, and proteins^[12,13], and have recently been considered

for inclusion in a GFD. However, while oats might improve the nutritional value of a GFD, their safety for consumption by celiac patients has been the subject of controversy.

NUTRITIONAL AND PHARMACOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF OATS

Composition

Oat grain is characterized by its good taste and dietetic properties, as well as an ability to stimulate metabolic changes in the bodies of humans and animals. Furthermore, oat grain is a rich source of proteins with favourable amino acid contents and high nutritional value, and as other beneficial ingredients including dietary fibre, antioxidants, vitamins, phenolic compounds, minerals, and essential unsaturated fatty acids^[14-16]. When compared with other cereal grains, oat grain contains larger amounts of total protein and crude fat, and a small amount of crude fibre. The major nutritional components of oats are shown in Table 1.

Health benefits

Several studies have described oats as a functional food with the ability to lower blood cholesterol and sugar levels, reduce hypertension, help control childhood asthma, reduce body weight, and also provide immunomodulatory, antioxidant, and antiatherogenic effects^[14,17-19] (Table 2). Oats also contain significant amounts of vitamins, minerals, fibre, and phytochemicals that regulate intestinal transit times and increase the production of butyrate and/or other faecal short chain fatty acids produced by gut microflora. As a result, the long-term dietary intake of oats or oat bran might benefit patients suffering from inflammatory bowel disease, ulcerative colitis, colorectal adenoma or cancer. However, further studies are required to accurately assess the benefits provided by increased oat consumption when treating bowel disorders^[20].

Additionally, due to the well-established effect of oats on the risk for coronary heart disease, in 1997 the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved the heart-health benefit claim shown on the label of many foods containing soluble fibre derived from oats. Moreover, in 2010, a European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) panel concluded that current scientific evidence supports the following two-part statement: "Oat β -glucan has been shown to lower/reduce blood cholesterol. Blood cholesterol lowering may reduce the risk of coronary heart disease".

OATS AND CELIAC DISEASE

Oat avenins

As the prolamin components of oat seeds, the avenins are known to exist as both monomers and



WJG | www.wjgnet.com

	nutritional components of oats		
	Components	Properties	Ref.
Proteins	Albumins, globulins, prolamins, and glutenins	Oats are distinct among cereals due to their higher protein concentration and distinct protein composition. The major storage proteins are globulins	[50, 51]
Carbohydrates	β-glucan, glucose, fructose, pentosans, saccharose, kestose, neokestose, bifurcose, neobifurcose, acid galactoarabinoxylan, <i>etc</i>	β-glucan is the most important component because it is a constituent of the dietary fibre obtained from oats. β-glucan has important functional and nutritional properties, and exhibits a high viscosity at relatively low concentrations	[52, 53]
Lipids	Oat lipids are highly unsaturated and contain several essential fatty acids	Oats, after corn, have the highest lipid content of any cereal. Oat lipids include very high levels of antioxidants	[54, 55]
Antioxidants	Vitamin E (tocols), phytic acid, phenolic compounds, avenanthramides, flavonoids, and sterols	Antioxidants may reduce serum cholesterol concentrations, and inhibit the growth of certain cancer cells	[55]

Table 2 Health benefits of oats

Effect	Findings	Ref.
Hypocholesterolemic	An effect derived from β-glucan content, and demonstrated in normal and hypercholesterolemic subjects. The	[15, 18]
	statistical significance of this cholesterol reduction has been variable, and remains controversial	
Hypoglycaemic	Studies have suggested that oat consumption can significantly decrease insulin response, fasting blood glucose	[56-58]
	levels, and the incidence of postprandial hyperglycaemia. However, some studies have failed to identify a diet-	
	related effect on glycaemic control or a person's insulinemic response to oat-enriched products	
Prevention of cancer	Selenium, present in oats, is involved in DNA repair and associated with a reduced risk for cancer; especially	[59-61]
	colon cancer. Furthermore, it is found in foods with a high fibre content	
Reduction of hypertension	Soluble fibre-rich whole oats may be effective when consumed as dietary therapy for the prevention and adjunct	[62]
	treatment of hypertension	
Immunomodulatory	β-glucans act by stimulating the immune system and inhibiting the growth of various bacteria, viruses, fungi,	[63]
	and parasites	
Antioxidant	Oats contain chemicals with potential antioxidant properties; e.g., vitamin E (tocols), phytic acid, and phenolic	[55]
	compounds, etc	
Antiatherogenic	In vivo studies of atherosclerosis showed that oat bran reduced plasma cholesterol levels. However, it was	[64]
	difficult to determine whether its antiatherogenic effect was a result of reduced plasma cholesterol alone, or if	
	additional effects of other oat components contributed to the result	
Obesity control	Studies revealed that oats effectively reduced obesity, as well as indexes of serum lipid levels and liver function.	[14, 52]
	These effects were observed when using β -glucan with the proper molecular weight	

disulfide-linked aggregates^[21]. Similar to other cereal prolamins, the avenin polypeptides in oats tend to be rich in proline and glutamine, and the protein regions enriched in these two amino acids are associated with elicitation of CD. However, when compared to prolamins in other cereal grains, oat prolamins show the following differences in their molecular size, percentage, and amino acid content: (1) prolamins account for 10%-20% of the total protein in oats, compared to 40%-50% of the total protein in wheat^[22,23]; (2) among the accepted prolamins, those found in maize, sorghum, and rice generally have the lowest contents of proline and glutamine (25%-30%), while prolamines in the Triticeae tribe (wheat, barley, and rye) can have proline plus glutamine contents that exceed 70% of their total amino acids. In contrast, proline and glutamine generally comprise 35%-50% of amino acids found in the prolamins of oats^[24]; (3) in contrast to the single longer repetitive domain found in Triticeae prolamins, oat avenins contain two shorter domains with high contents of proline and glutamine^[24]; and (4) the disulfide pattern in oat prolamins is different from those reported in wheat γ -gliadins^[25] and low molecular weight (LMW)-

glutenins^[26]. In particular, the tandem cysteines at positions 145-146 in oat prolamins form a disulfide bond. This is in contrast to wheat proteins, where the two tandem cysteines are bonded to more distant cysteines within the prolamin^[24].

Despite these reported differences, the avenins have not been well studied. As a result, the complete avenin genes described in current genetic databases represent only a few genotypes, and the variability displayed by avenin genes in oats is not well represented^[21].

Clinical studies

The inclusion of oats in gluten-free foods is controversial, as previous studies have shown contradictory results regarding their toxicity. Janatuinen *et al*^[27] conducted the first controlled study on the toxic effects of oats in CD patients, and since that time several other similar investigations have been conducted. Some researchers have claimed that celiac patients can consume oats and show no signs of intestinal inflammation^[12,28-31]. In a study conducted by Størsrud *et al*^[32,33], a small number of adult celiac subjects consumed pure oats (93 g/d) for 2 years with no reported adverse effects. The same researchers also conducted a study in which a group of celiac children ingested a median of 43 g (up to 81 g/d) of oats daily for 2 years^[34] with no adverse effects. Moreover, a randomized double-blind study conducted with newly diagnosed CD children showed that consumption of an oat-containing GFD for 1 year did not interfere with their clinical, serological or small bowel mucosal recovery. However, despite those results, 26% of the children in the oat-containing GFD group withdrew from that study for unknown reasons^[34,35].

While the previously mentioned studies appear to support the safety of oat consumption by celiac patients, the results of other studies suggest that regular consumption of certain types of oats may be impossible for such patients, due to their toxic effects. Those studies revealed that oats can trigger an immune reaction in celiac patients $^{\left[28,36-38\right]}$ that results in activation of mucosal T-cells, subsequent gut inflammation, and eventual villous atrophy^[37]. In those patients, the immune response against avenins may have been triggered by a mechanism similar to that which triggers a response to gluten contained in wheat, rye, or barley. Lundin et al^[36] studied 19 celiac patients who consumed 50 grams of oats/day for 12 wk, and found that one patient was oat sensitive. CD patients have circulating anti-avenin antibodies[39,40], and a recent study revealed that dietary oats can alter the mRNA immune status of intestinal mucosa cells; suggesting T-cell activation and the presence of leaky tight-junctions^[41]. Such findings indicate the need to distinguish between groups of celiac patients based on their sensitivity to different cereal grains, and also to identify the source of immunogenicity in avenin peptides.

Gluten contamination of commercial oat products

The phrase "pure oats" is used to describe oats that after being analysed using current test methods, appear to be uncontaminated with gluten from other closely related cereal grains, such as wheat, barley, and rye. However, the differences in the oat products used and the testing and reporting of the purity of oats further limited a comprehensive safety assessment. When studying literature reports, the study design or protocol did not always clearly describe the specifications used for defining "pure and uncontaminated" oats. While the most recent reports usually indicate whether the oats used in a particular study were tested for purity, many studies fail to indicate the lower limit of detection for their testing techniques or the cut-off values used when reporting that oat samples were free of gluten from other cereal grains.

According to the Codex Standard for food for special dietary use by persons intolerant to gluten, CODEX STAN118-1979 (revised 2008, http://www. foedevarestyrelsen.dk/SiteCollectionDocuments/ 25_PDF_word_filer%20til%20download/07kontor/ Maerkning/Codex%20standard%20for%20gluten. pdf), oats can be tolerated by most but not all people who are intolerant to gluten. Therefore, whether oats that are not contaminated with wheat, rye or barley and are contained in foods covered by this standard can be considered safe for consumption by celiac patients may eventually be determined at the national level. Moreover, according to Commission Regulation (EC) No 41/2009 (http://eurlex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ: L:2009:016:0003:0005:EN:PDF), which addresses the composition and labelling of foodstuffs suitable for people intolerant to gluten, the risk that oats may become contaminated with wheat, rye or barley during grain harvesting, transport, storage or processing remains a major concern. Therefore, the risk that oat-containing products might be contaminated with exogenous gluten should be taken into consideration when creating their labels.

Some studies have utilized the R5 ELISA method to determine the level of contamination in wheat, barley, or rye in oat products^[42-44]. Koerner *et al*^[43] used this method to confirm that the commercial oat supply in Canada is heavily contaminated with gluten from other grains. For example, about 88% of the tested oat samples (n = 133) showed a gluten level > 20 mg/kg. However, the problem with using this method is that the R5 antibody can react with certain types of pure oat seed^[45]; hence, a test result suggesting "suspected contamination" from exogenous toxic cereal grains may not be real, due the R5 antibody reacting with certain amino acid sequences in the native oat proteins.

Diversity in potential immunogenicity depends on oat cultivars

Differences in the type of oat grain, oat purity, study design, as well as the specifications for gluten-free products in different countries, are some reasons why the current studies have not clearly established whether or not oats can be safely consumed by all celiac patients. These apparent contradictions might be explained by the fact that the oat varieties used in the diverse studies were different in regards to their prolamin genes, protein amino acid sequences, and the immunoreactivities of their toxic prolamins^[46,47].

Our research group conducted a study using nine different varieties of oats obtained from various Australian and Spanish commercial sources, and demonstrated that oat immunogenicity varies depending on the cultivar used^[45]. The oat grains were carefully inspected, controlled to maintain purity, and shown to be free of contamination. An analysis of DNA amplification products confirmed that the oat samples were not contaminated with wheat, barley, rye, or any mixture of these grains. The toxicity of each oat variety was evaluated using a moAb G12 immunoassay. The antibody used in the assay was obtained from the



 α -2 gliadin 33-mer peptide, which is one of the most toxic peptides for CD patients. The nine varieties of oats were classified into three groups (high reactivity, intermediate activity, and no reactivity) based on their moAb G12 reactivity. We found that reactivity with the anti-33-mer moAb shown by the different oat varieties was correlated with T-cell proliferation and interferon gamma production by blood T-cells isolated from CD patients. These results suggest that a moAb G12-based immunotechnique may be a pragmatic method for evaluating the potential immunotoxicity of commercial cereals and grains^[45,48].

Subsequent studies confirmed a direct correlation between the immunogenicity of the different varieties of oats and the presence of specific peptides with higher/lower potential immunotoxicity. This finding may explain why certain varieties of oats produce toxic effects when consumed by celiac patients, while others produce no adverse effects^[21,49]. Moreover, oat peptides obtained from toxic cultivars have showed to differentially stimulate bona fide circulating dendritic cells obtained from celiac patients.

While inclusion of oats in a GFD might be beneficial due to their nutritional and health benefits, the source of the oats used and the cultivar selected are important factors to be considered. These factors must also be taken into account when developing food safety regulations, labelling oat-containing products as gluten-free, and designing clinical trials to study the effect of oats in celiac patients.

CONCLUSION

In summary, oats possess a variety of pharmacological activities and may exert antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, antidiabetic, and anticholesterolaemic effects. These properties have led to their wider use in human food. Inclusion of oats in a gluten-free diet might be valuable due to their nutritional and health benefits, and several countries currently permit oats to be included as an ingredient in such diets. However, it is extremely important to remember that *in vitro* studies have shown that the immunogenicity of oats varies depending on the cultivar used. Future clinical studies should be directed to the development of clinical trials with varieties previously identified as safe by reliable *in vitro* methods, such as moAb G12-based immunotechniques.

REFERENCES

- Jabri B, Sollid LM. Mechanisms of disease: immunopathogenesis of celiac disease. *Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2006; 3: 516-525 [PMID: 16951668 DOI: 10.1038/ncpgasthep0582]
- 2 Ludvigsson JF, Leffler DA, Bai JC, Biagi F, Fasano A, Green PH, Hadjivassiliou M, Kaukinen K, Kelly CP, Leonard JN, Lundin KE, Murray JA, Sanders DS, Walker MM, Zingone F, Ciacci C. The Oslo definitions for coeliac disease and related terms. *Gut* 2013; 62: 43-52 [PMID: 22345659 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301346]
- 3 Sollid LM, Jabri B. Is celiac disease an autoimmune disorder?

Curr Opin Immunol 2005; **17**: 595-600 [PMID: 16214317 DOI: 10.1016/j.coi.2005.09.015]

- 4 Koning F, Thomas R, Rossjohn J, Toes RE. Coeliac disease and rheumatoid arthritis: similar mechanisms, different antigens. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* 2015; 11: 450-461 [PMID: 25986717]
- 5 Robins G, Howdle PD. Advances in celiac disease. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2005; 21: 152-161 [PMID: 15711206 DOI: 10.1097/01.mog.0000153312.05457.8d]
- 6 Logan RF, Tucker G, Rifkind EA, Heading RC, Ferguson A. Changes in clinical features of coeliac disease in adults in Edinburgh and the Lothians 1960-79. *Br Med J* (Clin Res Ed) 1983; 286: 95-97 [PMID: 6401509 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.286.6359.95]
- Fasano A, Catassi C. Current approaches to diagnosis and treatment of celiac disease: an evolving spectrum. *Gastroenterology* 2001; 120: 636-651 [PMID: 11179241 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2001.22123]
- 8 Mulder CJ, van Wanrooij RL, Bakker SF, Wierdsma N, Bouma G. Gluten-free diet in gluten-related disorders. *Dig Dis* 2013; 31: 57-62 [PMID: 23797124]
- 9 Alvarez-Jubete L, Arendt EK, Gallagher E. Nutritive value and chemical composition of pseudocereals as gluten-free ingredients. *Int J Food Sci Nutr* 2009; 60 Suppl 4: 240-257 [PMID: 19462323 DOI: 10.1080/09637480902950597]
- 10 Segura ME, Rosell CM. Chemical composition and starch digestibility of different gluten-free breads. *Plant Foods Hum Nutr* 2011; 66: 224-230 [PMID: 21769691 DOI: 10.1007/s11130-011-0244-2]
- 11 Thompson T, Dennis M, Higgins LA, Lee AR, Sharrett MK. Gluten-free diet survey: are Americans with coeliac disease consuming recommended amounts of fibre, iron, calcium and grain foods? *J Hum Nutr Diet* 2005; 18: 163-169 [PMID: 15882378 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-277X.2005.00607.x]
- Thompson T. Oats and the gluten-free diet. J Am Diet Assoc 2003; 103: 376-379 [PMID: 12616264 DOI: 10.1053/jada.2003.50044]
- 13 Haboubi NY, Taylor S, Jones S. Coeliac disease and oats: a systematic review. *Postgrad Med J* 2006; 82: 672-678 [PMID: 17068278 DOI: 10.1136/pgmj.2006.045443]
- 14 Singh R, De S, Belkheir A. Avena sativa (Oat), a potential neutraceutical and therapeutic agent: an overview. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* 2013; 53: 126-144 [PMID: 23072529 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2 010.526725]
- 15 Wani SA, Shah TR, Bazaria B, Nayik GA, Gull A, Muzaffar K, Kumar P. Oats as a functional food: a review. *Univ J Pharm* 2014; 3: 14-20
- 16 Biel W, Bobko K, Maciorowski R. Chemical composition and nutritive value of husked and naked oats grain. *J Cereal Sci* 2009; 49: 413-418 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jcs.2009.01.009]
- 17 Truswell AS. Cereal grains and coronary heart disease. Eur J Clin Nutr 2002; 56: 1-14 [PMID: 11840174 DOI: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601283]
- 18 Brown L, Rosner B, Willett WW, Sacks FM. Cholesterol-lowering effects of dietary fiber: a meta-analysis. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1999; 69: 30-42 [PMID: 9925120]
- 19 Kelly SA, Summerbell CD, Brynes A, Whittaker V, Frost G. Wholegrain cereals for coronary heart disease. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2007; (2): CD005051 [PMID: 17443567 DOI: 10.1002/14651858.cd005051.pub2]
- 20 Thies F, Masson LF, Boffetta P, Kris-Etherton P. Oats and bowel disease: a systematic literature review. *Br J Nutr* 2014; 112 Suppl 2: S31-S43 [PMID: 25267242 DOI: 10.1017/S0007114514002293]
- 21 Real A, Comino I, de Lorenzo L, Merchán F, Gil-Humanes J, Giménez MJ, López-Casado MÁ, Torres MI, Cebolla Á, Sousa C, Barro F, Pistón F. Molecular and immunological characterization of gluten proteins isolated from oat cultivars that differ in toxicity for celiac disease. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e48365 [PMID: 23284616 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0048365]
- 22 **Peterson DM**, Smith D. Changes in nitrogen and carbohydrate fractions in developing oat groats. *Crop Sci* 1976; **16**: 67-71 [DOI: 10.2135/cropsci1976.0011183X001600010017x]
- 23 Frey KJ. The relation between alcohol-soluble and total nitrogen contents of oats. *Cereal Chem* 1951; 28: 506-509
- 24 Anderson OD. The spectrum of major seed storage genes and

proteins in oats (Avena sativa). *PLoS One* 2014; **9**: e83569 [PMID: 25054628 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0083569]

- 25 **Muller S**, Wieser H. The location of disulphide bonds in monomeric gamma-type gliadins. *J Cer Sci* 1997; 169-176
- 26 Muller S, Vensel WH, Kasarda DD, Köhler P, Wieser H. Disulphide Bonds of Adjacent Cysteine Residues in Low Molecular Weight Subunits of Wheat Glutenin. *J Cereal Sci* 1998; 27: 109-116 [DOI: 10.1006/jcrs.1997.0158]
- 27 Janatuinen EK, Pikkarainen PH, Kemppainen TA, Kosma VM, Järvinen RM, Uusitupa MI, Julkunen RJ. A comparison of diets with and without oats in adults with celiac disease. *N Engl J Med* 1995; 333: 1033-1037 [PMID: 7675045]
- 28 Pulido OM, Gillespie Z, Zarkadas M, Dubois S, Vavasour E, Rashid M, Switzer C, Godefroy SB. Introduction of oats in the diet of individuals with celiac disease: a systematic review. Adv Food Nutr Res 2009; 57: 235-285 [PMID: 19595389 DOI: 10.1016/ S1043-4526(09)57006-4]
- 29 Fric P, Gabrovska D, Nevoral J. Celiac disease, gluten-free diet, and oats. *Nutr Rev* 2011; 69: 107-115 [PMID: 21294744 DOI: 10.1111/j.1753-4887.2010.00368.x]
- 30 Kilmartin C, Lynch S, Abuzakouk M, Wieser H, Feighery C. Avenin fails to induce a Th1 response in coeliac tissue following in vitro culture. *Gut* 2003; 52: 47-52 [PMID: 12477758 DOI: 10.1136/gut.52.1.47]
- 31 Kaukinen K, Collin P, Huhtala H, Mäki M. Long-term consumption of oats in adult celiac disease patients. *Nutrients* 2013; 5: 4380-4389 [PMID: 24201240 DOI: 10.3390/nu5114380]
- 32 Størsrud S, Hulthén LR, Lenner RA. Beneficial effects of oats in the gluten-free diet of adults with special reference to nutrient status, symptoms and subjective experiences. *Br J Nutr* 2003; 90: 101-107 [PMID: 12844381 DOI: 10.1079/BJN2003872]
- 33 Størsrud S, Olsson M, Arvidsson Lenner R, Nilsson LA, Nilsson O, Kilander A. Adult coeliac patients do tolerate large amounts of oats. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2003; 57: 163-169 [PMID: 12548312 DOI: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601525]
- 34 Holm K, Mäki M, Vuolteenaho N, Mustalahti K, Ashorn M, Ruuska T, Kaukinen K. Oats in the treatment of childhood coeliac disease: a 2-year controlled trial and a long-term clinical followup study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006; 23: 1463-1472 [PMID: 16669961 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2006.02908.x]
- 35 Högberg L, Laurin P, Fälth-Magnusson K, Grant C, Grodzinsky E, Jansson G, Ascher H, Browaldh L, Hammersjö JA, Lindberg E, Myrdal U, Stenhammar L. Oats to children with newly diagnosed coeliac disease: a randomised double blind study. *Gut* 2004; **53**: 649-654 [PMID: 15082581 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.026948]
- 36 Lundin KE, Nilsen EM, Scott HG, Løberg EM, Gjøen A, Bratlie J, Skar V, Mendez E, Løvik A, Kett K. Oats induced villous atrophy in coeliac disease. *Gut* 2003; **52**: 1649-1652 [PMID: 14570737 DOI: 10.1136/gut.52.11.1649]
- 37 Arentz-Hansen H, Fleckenstein B, Molberg Ø, Scott H, Koning F, Jung G, Roepstorff P, Lundin KE, Sollid LM. The molecular basis for oat intolerance in patients with celiac disease. *PLoS Med* 2004; 1: e1 [PMID: 15526039 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pmed.0010001]
- 38 Tuire I, Marja-Leena L, Teea S, Katri H, Jukka P, Päivi S, Heini H, Markku M, Pekka C, Katri K. Persistent duodenal intraepithelial lymphocytosis despite a long-term strict gluten-free diet in celiac disease. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2012; **107**: 1563-1569 [PMID: 22825364 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2012.220]
- 39 Hollén E, Holmgren Peterson K, Sundqvist T, Grodzinsky E, Högberg L, Laurin P, Stenhammar L, Fälth-Magnusson K, Magnusson KE. Coeliac children on a gluten-free diet with or without oats display equal anti-avenin antibody titres. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2006; **41**: 42-47 [PMID: 16373275 DOI: 10.1080/00 365520510023945]
- 40 Guttormsen V, Løvik A, Bye A, Bratlie J, Mørkrid L, Lundin KE. No induction of anti-avenin IgA by oats in adult, diet-treated coeliac disease. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2008; 43: 161-165 [PMID: 18224563 DOI: 10.1080/00365520701832822]
- 41 Sjöberg V, Hollén E, Pietz G, Magnusson KE, Fälth-Magnusson K, Sundström M, Holmgren Peterson K, Sandström O, Hernell O,

Hammarström S, Högberg L, Hammarström ML. Noncontaminated dietary oats may hamper normalization of the intestinal immune status in childhood celiac disease. *Clin Transl Gastroenterol* 2014; **5**: e58 [PMID: 24964993 DOI: 10.1038/ctg.2014.9]

- 42 Hernando A, Valdes I, Méndez E. New strategy for the determination of gliadins in maize- or rice-based foods matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization time-of-flight mass spectrometry: fractionation of gliadins from maize or rice prolamins by acidic treatment. J Mass Spectrom 2003; 38: 862-871 [PMID: 12938107 DOI: 10.1002/jms.502]
- 43 Koerner TB, Cléroux C, Poirier C, Cantin I, Alimkulov A, Elamparo H. Gluten contamination in the Canadian commercial oat supply. *Food Addit Contam Part A Chem Anal Control Expo Risk Assess* 2011; 28: 705-710 [PMID: 21623493 DOI: 10.1080/194400 49.2011.579626]
- 44 Thompson T. Gluten contamination of commercial oat products in the United States. *N Engl J Med* 2004; **351**: 2021-2022 [PMID: 15525734 DOI: 10.1056/NEJM200411043511924]
- 45 Comino I, Real A, de Lorenzo L, Cornell H, López-Casado MÁ, Barro F, Lorite P, Torres MI, Cebolla A, Sousa C. Diversity in oat potential immunogenicity: basis for the selection of oat varieties with no toxicity in coeliac disease. *Gut* 2011; 60: 915-922 [PMID: 21317420 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.225268]
- 46 Silano M, Di Benedetto R, Maialetti F, De Vincenzi A, Calcaterra R, Cornell HJ, De Vincenzi M. Avenins from different cultivars of oats elicit response by coeliac peripheral lymphocytes. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2007; 42: 1302-1305 [PMID: 17852883 DOI: 10.1080/00365520701420750]
- 47 Silano M, Pozo EP, Uberti F, Manferdelli S, Del Pinto T, Felli C, Budelli A, Vincentini O, Restani P. Diversity of oat varieties in eliciting the early inflammatory events in celiac disease. *Eur J Nutr* 2014; 53: 1177-1186 [PMID: 24240659 DOI: 10.1007/s00394-013-0617-4]
- 48 Comino I, Moreno Mde L, Real A, Rodríguez-Herrera A, Barro F, Sousa C. The gluten-free diet: testing alternative cereals tolerated by celiac patients. *Nutrients* 2013; 5: 4250-4268 [PMID: 24152755 DOI: 10.3390/nu5104250]
- 49 Moreno ML, Comino I, Sousa C. Alternative Grains as Potential Raw Material for Gluten-Free Food. Development in The Diet of Celiac and Gluten-Sensitive Patients. *Austin J Nutri Food Sci* 2014; 2: 9
- 50 Klose C, Arendt EK. Proteins in oats; their synthesis and changes during germination: a review. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* 2012; 52: 629-639 [PMID: 22530714 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2010.504902]
- 51 Klose C, Schehl B, Arendt EK. Fundamental study on protein changes taking place during malting of oats. *J Cereal Sci* 2009; 49: 83-91 [DOI: 10.1016/j.jcs.2008.07.014]
- 52 Sadiq Butt M, Tahir-Nadeem M, Khan MK, Shabir R, Butt MS. Oat: unique among the cereals. *Eur J Nutr* 2008; 47: 68-79 [PMID: 18301937 DOI: 10.1007/s00394-008-0698-7]
- 53 Lyly M, Salmenkallio-Marttila M, Suortti T, Autio K, Influence of oat β-glucan preparations on the perception of mouthfeel and on rheological properties in beverage prototypes. *Cereal Chem* 2003; 80: 536-541 [DOI: 10.1094/CCHEM.2003.80.5.536]
- 54 Zhou MX, Glennie Holmes M, Robards K, Helliwell S. Fatty acid composition of lipids of Australian oats. *J Cereal Sci* 1998; 28: 311-319 [10.1016/S0733-5210(98)90011-X]
- 55 **Peterson DM**. Oat antioxidants. *J Cereal Sci* 2001; **33**: 115-129 [DOI: 10.1006/jcrs.2000.0349]
- 56 Bao L, Cai X, Xu M, Li Y. Effect of oat intake on glycaemic control and insulin sensitivity: a meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. *Br J Nutr* 2014; 112: 457-466 [PMID: 24787712 DOI: 10.1017/S0007114514000889]
- 57 Battilana P, Ornstein K, Minehira K, Schwarz JM, Acheson K, Schneiter P, Burri J, Jéquier E, Tappy L. Mechanisms of action of beta-glucan in postprandial glucose metabolism in healthy men. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2001; 55: 327-333 [PMID: 11378805 DOI: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601160]
- 58 **Beck EJ**, Tapsell LC, Batterham MJ, Tosh SM, Huang XF. Oat beta-glucan supplementation does not enhance the effectiveness



of an energy-restricted diet in overweight women. *Br J Nutr* 2010; **103**: 1212-1222 [PMID: 19930764]

- 59 Jacobs DR, Andersen LF, Blomhoff R. Whole-grain consumption is associated with a reduced risk of noncardiovascular, noncancer death attributed to inflammatory diseases in the Iowa Women's Health Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2007; 85: 1606-1614 [PMID: 17556700]
- 60 Jacobs DR, Meyer KA, Kushi LH, Folsom AR. Whole-grain intake may reduce the risk of ischemic heart disease death in postmenopausal women: the Iowa Women's Health Study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 1998; 68: 248-257 [PMID: 9701180]
- 61 Lener MR, Gupta S, Scott RJ, Tootsi M, Kulp M, Tammesoo ML, Viitak A, Metspalu A, Serrano-Fernández P, Kładny J, Jaworska-Bieniek K, Durda K, Muszyńska M, Sukiennicki G, Jakubowska A, Lubiński J. Can selenium levels act as a marker of colorectal

cancer risk? *BMC Cancer* 2013; **13**: 214 [PMID: 23627542 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-13-214]

- 62 Pins JJ, Geleva D, Keenan JM, Frazel C, O'Connor PJ, Cherney LM. Do whole-grain oat cereals reduce the need for antihypertensive medications and improve blood pressure control? *J Fam Pract* 2002; 51: 353-359 [PMID: 11978259]
- 63 Mantovani MS, Bellini MF, Angeli JP, Oliveira RJ, Silva AF, Ribeiro LR. beta-Glucans in promoting health: prevention against mutation and cancer. *Mutat Res* 2008; 658: 154-161 [PMID: 17827055 DOI: 10.1016/j.mrrev.2007.07.002]
- 64 Liu L, Zubik L, Collins FW, Marko M, Meydani M. The antiatherogenic potential of oat phenolic compounds. *Atherosclerosis* 2004; **175**: 39-49 [PMID: 15186945 DOI: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosi s.2004.01.044]
- P- Reviewer: Brown IS, Rodrigo L S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Liu XM







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11832 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11832-11841 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

MINIREVIEWS

Preoperative endoscopic diagnosis of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors, including magnifying endoscopy

Shigetsugu Tsuji, Hisashi Doyama, Kunihiro Tsuji, Sho Tsuyama, Kei Tominaga, Naohiro Yoshida, Kenichi Takemura, Shinya Yamada, Hideki Niwa, Kazuyoshi Katayanagi, Hiroshi Kurumaya, Toshihide Okada

Shigetsugu Tsuji, Hisashi Doyama, Kunihiro Tsuji, Kei Tominaga, Naohiro Yoshida, Kenichi Takemura, Shinya Yamada, Toshihide Okada, Department of Gastroenterology, Ishikawa Prefectural Central Hospital, Kanazawa, Ishikawa 920-8530, Japan

Sho Tsuyama, Hideki Niwa, Kazuyoshi Katayanagi, Hiroshi Kurumaya, Department of Diagnostic Pathology, Ishikawa Prefectural Central Hospital, Kanazawa, Ishikawa 920-8530, Japan

Author contributions: Tsuji S, Doyama H, Tsuji K, Tsuyama S, Tominaga K, Yosihda N, Takemura K, Yamada S, Niwa H, Katayanagi K, Kurumaya H and Okada T contributed to study conception and design, acquisition of data, analysis and interpretation of data, drafting of the article and revising it critically for important intellectual content, and final approval of the version to be published.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Hisashi Doyama, MD, PhD, Department of Gastroenterology, Ishikawa Prefectural Central Hospital, Kuratsuki-Higashi 2-1, Kanazawa, Ishikawa 920-8530, Japan. doyama.134@ipch.jp Telephone: +81-76-2378211 Fax: +81-76-2382337

Received: April 14, 2015 Peer-review started: April 16, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: June 18, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

Superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor (SNADET) is defined as a sporadic tumor that is confined to the mucosa or submucosa that does not arise from Vater's papilla, and it includes adenoma and adenocarcinoma. Recent developments in endoscopic technology, such as high-resolution endoscopy and image-enhanced endoscopy, may increase the chances of detecting SNADET lesions. However, because SNADET is rare, little is known about its preoperative endoscopic diagnosis. The use of endoscopic resection for SNADET, which has no risk of metastasis, is increasing, but the incidence of complications, such as perforation, is significantly higher than in any other part of the digestive tract. A preoperative diagnosis is required to distinguish between lesions that should be followed up and those that require treatment. Retrospective studies have revealed certain endoscopic findings that suggest malignancy. In recent years, several new imaging modalities have been developed and explored for realtime diagnosis of these lesion types. Establishing an endoscopic diagnostic tool to differentiate between adenoma and adenocarcinoma in SNADET lesions is required to select the most appropriate treatment. This review describes the current state of knowledge about preoperative endoscopic diagnosis of SNADETs, such as duodenal adenoma and duodenal adenocarcinoma. Newer endoscopic techniques, including magnifying endoscopy, may help to guide these diagnostics, but their additional advantages remain unclear, and further studies are required to clarify these issues.

Key words: Endoscopy; Duodenoscopy; Duodenal neoplasms; Narrow band imaging; Pathology

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



WJG www.wjgnet.com

Core tip: Because superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor is rare, a preoperative endoscopic diagnostic technique to differentiate between adenoma and adenocarcinoma has not yet been established. Recently, many new imaging modalities have been developed and explored for use in the real-time diagnosis of these types of lesions. Newer endoscopic techniques, including magnifying endoscopy, may help to guide these diagnostics, but their additional advantages remain unclear, and further studies are required to clarify these issues.

Tsuji S, Doyama H, Tsuji K, Tsuyama S, Tominaga K, Yoshida N, Takemura K, Yamada S, Niwa H, Katayanagi K, Kurumaya H, Okada T. Preoperative endoscopic diagnosis of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors, including magnifying endoscopy. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11832-11841 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11832.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11832

INTRODUCTION

Epithelial tumors of the duodenum are relatively rare^[1], with primary duodenal carcinomas comprising only approximately 0.5% of malignant gastrointestinal tumors^[2]. Duodenal adenomas are uncommon lesions with a reported prevalence of less than 0.4% in patients undergoing esophago-gastro-duodenoscopy^[3,4]. Surgical treatment of non-ampullary duodenal tumors can be invasive because of anatomical complexities. Recent developments in endoscopic technology, such as highresolution endoscopy and image-enhanced endoscopy, may increase the chances of detecting superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor (SNADET) lesions and allow their resection without surgery^[5,6]. The prognosis of patients with advanced duodenal carcinomas is poor^[7], and early detection and treatment are essential.

Endoscopic resection (ER) is a minimally invasive, local treatment that can be used in cases of SNADET with no risk of metastasis^[8]. However, the incidence of complications, such as perforation, that are associated with the use of ER to treat SNADET is significantly higher than in any other part of the digestive tract^[6,9,10] because of the thinness of the duodenal wall and its exposure to bile and pancreatic juice^[9,11,12]. A preoperative diagnosis is required to distinguish between lesions that should be followed up and those that require treatment. Follow-up without ER for lowgrade adenoma (LGA) is acceptable because its risk of progression to cancer is approximately 5%^[9,13]. However, because SNADET is rare, much remains unknown about its preoperative endoscopic diagnosis.

SNADET is defined as a sporadic tumor that is confined to the mucosa or submucosa that does not arise from Vater's papilla, and it includes adenoma and adenocarcinoma. This review focuses on the present status of the preoperative endoscopic diagnosis of SNADETs.

HISTOPATHOLOGICAL DIAGNOSES REFERRED TO THE REVISED VIENNA CLASSIFICATION AND CLINICAL MANAGEMENT

Recently, a new set of categories for classifying gastrointestinal neoplasias (i.e., the Vienna classification) has been proposed (Table 1) to bridge the East-West gap^[14]. Adenomas of the gastrointestinal tract can be categorized as LGA (category 3) and highgrade dysplasia (HGD; category 4.1), according to the diagnostic classification of dysplasia established in the revised Vienna classification. Several previous studies^[13,15,16] have classified histopathological diagnoses of SNADETs based on the revised Vienna classification. For the purposes of these studies, LGA was included in the revised Vienna Category 3 (C3), and HGD and superficial adenocarcinoma were included in the revised Vienna Category 4 (C4), such that all C3 lesions were non-malignant, and all C4 lesions were classified as cancer. In this review, only LGA lesions are considered to be sporadic non-ampullary adenomas because LGA lesions show a low risk of progression to adenocarcinoma^[9,13], and non-ampullary duodenal cancers are also considered to be C4 lesions.

The choice of treatment depends on the overall size of a lesion; the depth of its invasion as assessed endoscopically, radiologically, or ultrasonographically; and general factors, such as a patient's age and comorbid conditions. For gastric, esophageal, and non-polypoid colorectal carcinomas that are well differentiated or moderately differentiated and show only minimal submucosal invasion (sm1) without lymphatic involvement, local resection is sufficient. Likewise, for polypoid colorectal carcinomas with deeper submucosal invasion in the stalk/base but without lymphatic or blood vessel invasion, complete local resection is considered adequate treatment^[14,17].

DEFINITION OF SPORADIC NON-AMPULLARY ADENOMA

Duodenal adenomas that do not involve the major duodenal papilla are characterized as benign epithelial tumors of the small bowel. They may occur sporadically or in the context of genetic syndromes, such as familial adenomatous polyposis or Peutz-Jeghers syndrome. A sporadic non-ampullary adenoma is regarded as a precancerous lesion. Previous reports have suggested that there are two carcinogenesis pathways of duodenal cancer: the adenoma-carcinoma sequence and the development of *de novo* cancer^[18-20]. Sporadic non-ampullary adenoma should be differentiated Tsuji S et al. Endoscopic diagnosis of superficial duodenal tumors

managem	ent	
Category	Diagnosis	Clinical management
1	Negative for neoplasia	Optional follow-up
2	Indefinite for neoplasia	Follow-up
3	Mucosal low-grade neoplasia	Endoscopic resection or
		follow-up
	Low-grade adenoma	
	Low-grade dysplasia	
4	Mucosal high-grade neoplasia	Endoscopic or surgical local
		resection
	4.1 High-grade adenoma/	
	dysplasia	
	4.2 Noninvasive carcinoma	
	(carcinoma in situ)	
	4.3 Suspicious for invasive	
	carcinoma	
	4.4 Intramucosal carcinoma	
5	Submucosal invasion by	Surgical resection
	carcinoma	

Table 1 The revised Vienna classification and clinical

from polyps that occur in genetic syndromes or at the papilla. Polyps are associated with an increased risk of malignancy, and they require different diagnostic and therapeutic strategies than those for sporadic non-ampullary adenomas^[21,22]. Sporadic non-ampullary adenomas account for up to 7% of duodenal polyps that are biopsied using upper endoscopy, which is a prevalence of 1-3 cases per 1000^[3,23]. The mean age at diagnosis is usually in the seventh decade, and the incidence is approximately equal among men and women. The majority of patients are asymptomatic at the time of diagnosis^[24].

DEFINITION OF EARLY NON-AMPULLARY DUODENAL CANCER

Owing to the low prevalence of SNADET, there is no established definition for early non-ampullary duodenal cancer regarding its depth of invasion and risk of lymph node metastasis^[8]. Previous studies have followed the rules that are used for early colorectal^[25] or gastric cancer^[26] and for tumor invasion into the lamina propria, muscularis mucosa (T1a) or submucosa (T1b), regardless of lymph node metastasis^[18,27,28]. There is little information regarding the pathological risk factors for lymph node metastasis of T1a and T1b in nonampullary duodenal cancer. Nagatani et al^[29] found no incidence of lymph node metastasis among 40 pT1a cancers, while Fujisawa et al^[27] reported no metastasis among 166 pT1a cancers. The incidence of lymph node metastasis among pT1b cancers was reported to be 5.3%-5.4%^[27,28].

DIFFERENTIAL DIAGNOSIS BETWEEN SNADET C3 AND C4 LESIONS

Characterization using conventional white light imaging C3 lesions are usually solitary and sessile; and although

Table 2 Relationship between endoscopic findings and final histological grade

	Category3 (<i>n</i> = 121)		Cates (n =	gory4 275)	<i>P</i> value
Diameter (mean, mm)	11.5	± 0.7	17.5 ± 0.7		< 0.0001
Location (portion)					
First	23	19%	46	17%	NS
Second	92	76%	205	74%	
Third or fourth	6	5%	24	9%	
Color					
Red	36	30%	124	45%	< 0.01
Isochromatic or white	85	70%	151	55%	
Macroscopic type					
0- I	29	24%	58	21%	NS
0- II a	71	59%	170	62%	
0- ∏ c	21	17%	47	17%	

Color or macroscopic type is adopted from the predominant color when tumor showed multiple colors or macroscopic types. Data from Goda *et al*^[5]. NS: Not significant.

they can be located in any part of the duodenum, they are found distally in the majority of patients^[3]. Both C3 and C4 lesions arise most frequently in the second portion of the duodenum, especially in the periampullary area^[18,30,31].

In a Japanese multicenter study, the mean tumor diameter of C4 lesions was significantly larger than that of C3 lesions. C4 lesions were solitary or showed a predominantly red color significantly more frequently than C3 lesions. There were no significant differences between final histological grade and other endoscopic findings, such as tumor location and macroscopic type (Table 2)^[5]. Okada *et al*^[13] showed that a lesion diameter of \geq 20 mm was significantly predictive of progression to adenocarcinoma. A tumor diameter > 5 mm also seemed indicative for C4 lesion tumors, and this might suggest a recent increase in the number of small C4 lesions of 6-10 mm in diameter^[5]. In addition, out of 139 SNADETs, this case series found 46 mucosal carcinomas (33%) and one submucosal carcinoma that had a tumor diameter of 6-10 mm^[5]. Lesions with a depression component also tended to have a higher cancerous component^[32,33]. Endoscopic features of C4 lesions included a red color in the tumor and a nodular, rough surface^[27,32].

Whitish villus, milk-white mucosa, and white opaque substance

Inatsuchi *et al*^[34] reported that 84% of SNADETs had a whitish villus, which may be helpful in recognizing these lesions under conventional endoscopy. Yoshimura *et al*^[15] showed that 92% of SNADETs had a milk-white mucosa on conventional endoscopy, which is a common endoscopic finding for C3 and C4 lesions. A white opaque substance (WOS) was reported first by Yao *et al*^[35] as a substance in the superficial area of a gastric neoplasia that is visualized in magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging (M-NBI). WOS represents intramucosal accumulation of lipid droplets using oil red O staining^[36]. Tanaka *et al*^[37] suggested


Figure 1 Duodenal adenocarcinoma imaged with magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging. White opaque substance (WOS) in lesion margins on magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging (M-NBI). Speckled WOS is found at the lesion margins (arrows), and little is in the central area.

that whitish villi were a result of lipids in epithelial cells at the villi tips. Whitish villus, milk-white mucosa, and WOS are thought to have the same appearance.

It has been reported that the distribution pattern of milk-white mucosa is classified as either entire or marginal, and the frequency of the marginal type of milk-white mucosa (Figure 1) is significantly higher in C4 lesions compared to C3 lesions^[15]. Whitish villus, milk-white mucosa, and WOS are characteristic of SNADETs, and their individual characteristics may also be useful in differentiating between C3 and C4 lesions.

Characterization using magnifying endoscopy with NBI

NBI is an innovative optical image-enhancing technology that uses narrow blue and green wavelengths to increase the conspicuity of vessels^[38]. M-NBI enables clear visualization of superficial microanatomy and can be used to differentiate between cancerous and non-cancerous lesions of the digestive tract more accurately than conventional endoscopy^[39-44]. However, there have been only a few reports characterizing SNADET using M-NBI.

Yoshimura *et al*^[15] showed that the frequency of a microvascular pattern network type was significantly higher in C4 lesions. Recently, Kikuchi *et al*^[16] have proposed a diagnostic algorithm of M-NBI for SNADET, as shown in Figure 2. They defined vessels that were dilated, tortuous, or had irregular diameter, size, or shape as having an "unclassified pattern"; all C4 lesions had this pattern^[16]. In previous studies, the frequency of an ill-defined mucosal pattern (Figure 3) and mixed-type lesions with multiple surface patterns (Figure 4) were distinctive findings in C4 lesions^[15,16].

Vessel plus surface classification system for magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging

Between December 2008 and January 2015, we retrospectively used ER to investigate both the endoscopic findings and the resected specimens of 64 SNADETs at our hospital. We used the established vessel plus surface (VS) classification system and Table 3 Comparison of magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging findings according to vessel plus surface classification system and final histological grade in all 64 superficial nonampullary duodenal epithelial tumors

	ļ	<i>P</i> value			
	Ca (//	itegory 3 1 = 27)	Cat (n		
Demarcation line	27	100%	37	100%	1
Microvascular					
pattern; V					
Regular/Absent	10/8	37%/30%	5/17	14%/46%	0.56
Irregular	9	33%	15	41%	
Microsurface					
pattern; S					
Regular	13	48%	4	11%	0.0008
Irregular	14	52%	33	89%	

ER: Endoscopic resection.

M-NBI to diagnose early gastric cancer^[41], which is the most commonly used system in clinical practice^[42].

We determined whether there was a demarcation line (DL) between a lesion and the background mucosa. Microvascular (MV) patterns and microsurface (MS) patterns were categorized as regular, irregular, or absent. Lesions presenting with an irregular MV pattern with a DL and/or an irregular MS pattern with a DL were diagnosed as cancerous (C4)^[42].

Table 3 shows a comparison of the M-NBI findings for the 64 lesions based on the VS classification. DLs were observed in all of the lesions (100%). There was no significant difference in MV patterns between the C3 and C4 groups. In the SNADETs, there was a tendency for irregular MV patterns to be observed in C3 and C4 lesions. More than 90% of all of the SNADETs in this study demonstrated WOS in the superficial parts of the lesions, obscuring the morphology of subepithelial microvessels in approximately 40% of all lesions. One explanation might be that WOS made it difficult to evaluate the overall distribution and arrangement of microvessels. An irregular MS pattern was present in 14 lesions (52%) in the C3 group and in 33 lesions (89%) in the C4 group, indicating a significant intergroup difference (P = 0.0008). An irregular MS pattern was a reliable marker for differentiating between benign and malignant gastric lesions^[40]. Typical cases in the C3 and C4 groups where M-NBI findings were useful for distinguishing between C3 and C4 are shown in Figure 5A-C (C3) and in Figure 6A-C (C4). False-positive cases characterized by malignant M-NBI diagnoses and benign pathological diagnoses are shown in Figure 7A-C. We found that an irregular MS pattern was significantly more frequent in the C4 group, while there was no significant difference in MV patterns between the C3 and C4 groups. These findings may be useful in distinguishing between carcinomas and benign lesions in SNADETs. However, the additional advantages of M-NBI remain unclear, and further studies, including ones on the relationship between histopathological type and MS findings, are

Tsuji S et al. Endoscopic diagnosis of superficial duodenal tumors



Figure 2 Diagnostic algorithm of magnifying endoscopy with narrow band imaging for superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor. From Kikuchi et al¹⁶.



Figure 3 Duodenal adenocarcinoma imaged with magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging. An indistinct area of a marginal crypt epithelium (MCE) structure as imaged by magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging (M-NBI). There are no discernible microsurface features (yellow circle).

required to clarify these issues.

Magnifying chromoendoscopy

Chromoendoscopy was introduced to improve the success of duodenal polyp detection and differentiation^[45,46]. Chromoendoscopy in combination with magnifying endoscopy is useful in distinguishing neoplastic from non-neoplastic colorectal polyps^[47]. It has been important to show that magnifying endoscopy combined with chromoendoscopy is useful to discriminate between neoplastic and non-neoplastic colonic polyps, based on the pit-pattern classification^[48-51]. Endo *et al*^[1,52] diagnosed patients with sporadic non-ampullary adenoma or non-



Figure 4 Duodenal adenocarcinoma imaged with magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging. Because of uneven distribution of white opaque substance (WOS) on magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging (M-NBI), this lesion displays multiple microsurface patterns as mixed-type (yellow circle).

ampullary duodenal cancer based on magnified images that were stained with crystal violet through the use of the pit-pattern classification for colonic mucosa. Using magnification endoscopy, they categorized SNADETs into convoluted, leaf-like, reticular/sulciolar, and colonlike patterns^[1,52].

Preoperative diagnosis using biopsy

Okada *et al*^[13] analyzed 68 sporadic non-ampullary duodenal adenomas that were diagnosed using biopsy and reported that LGA lesions show a low risk of progression to adenocarcinoma, whereas HGD lesions show a high risk of progression to adenocarcinoma. In a preoperative diagnosis, accurately differentiating





Figure 5 Magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging imaging of a duodenal adenoma. A: Endoscopic findings using conventional endoscopy with white light imaging. A pale, slightly elevated lesion (10 mm in diameter, arrow) is observed in the proximal duodenum; B: Endoscopic findings using magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging (M-NBI). A demarcation line (DL, arrows) separates changes in the mucosal microsurface (MS) structure from the surrounding normal mucosa. Vessel plus surface (VS) classifications: V, Because of the white opaque substance (WOS), the morphology of the subepithelial microvessels cannot be observed, making this an absent microvascular (MV) pattern; S, The WOS has a regular reticular pattern with a symmetrical distribution and regular arrangement. Thus, this lesion is graded as a regular MS pattern using WOS as a marker for the MS pattern. The VS classification of this lesion was absent MV pattern and regular MS pattern (WOS+) with a DL. Therefore, the M-NBI diagnosis was benign; C: The final histological diagnosis was of a low-grade adenoma.

cancer from adenoma is difficult based on biopsy findings alone. Forceps biopsy is recommended for all suspect lesions, although 15%-56% of cancers may be missed at biopsy due to sampling error compared with using surgically resected specimens^[53,54]. In a multicenter study, the sensitivity, specificity and accuracy of preoperative diagnosis using biopsy for



Figure 6 Duodenal adenocarcinoma with typical magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging findings. A: Endoscopic findings using conventional endoscopy with white light imaging. A reddish, slightly elevated lesion (13 mm in diameter, arrows) is observed in the second portion of the duodenum; B: Endoscopic findings using magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging findings (M-NBI). A clear demarcation line (DL) is visible because of differences in the vessel plus surface (VS) component between the cancerous and noncancerous mucosa. V: Proliferation of microvessels with variable sizes, asymmetrical distribution and irregular arrangement make this an irregular microvascular (MV) pattern; S: There are areas where the marginal crypt epithelium (MCE) cannot be visualized and where the visible MCE shows a variety of morphologies, an asymmetrical distribution and an irregular arrangement. This lesion is assessed as an irregular mucosal microsurface (MS) pattern. The VS classification of this lesion was an irregular MV pattern and irregular MS pattern with a DL. Therefore, the M-NBI diagnosis was cancer; C: The final histological diagnosis was a well-differentiated intramucosal adenocarcinoma.

final HGD and superficial adenocarcinoma histology were 58%, 93%, and 68%, respectively^[5]. In another study, T1a cancer was observed in 13.5% of patients in whom initial biopsies indicated simple adenomas^[55]. Owing to the thinness of the duodenal wall, the biopsy procedure itself may induce unintended fibrosis



Figure 7 False-positive magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging diagnosis. A: Endoscopic findings using conventional endoscopy with white light imaging. A whitish, slightly depressed lesion (5 mm in diameter) is observed in the second portion of the duodenum. In this case, magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging diagnosis (M-NBI) examination was conducted before biopsy; B: Endoscopic findings using M-NBI. A clear demarcation line (DL) is visible because of differences in the vessel plus surface (VS) component between the tumor and surrounding mucosa. V: The individual vessels show a variety of morphologies, such as open- and closed-looped and coil-shaped, with no two microvessels sharing the same morphology. The microvessels are anastomosing with each other within the intervening parts but show no consistent regularity. Therefore, this lesion was assessed as an irregular microvascular (MV) pattern; S: This individual section of marginal crypt epithelium (MCE) shows a curved morphology but lacks continuity or a consistent directionality, and the intervening parts are also irregular with unequal sizes. Therefore, this lesion was assessed as an irregular mucosal microsurface (MS) pattern. The VS classification of this lesion was an irregular MV pattern and irregular MS pattern with a DL. Therefore, the M-NBI diagnosis was cancer; C: The final histological diagnosis was a low-grade adenoma.

associated with a lesion, which may complicate subsequent ER^[10]. Consequently, it is necessary to perform a biopsy while causing a minimal amount of damage, and ER as a diagnostic therapy should be considered in some cases that are endoscopically diagnosed as carcinoma.

Confocal laser endomicroscopy and autofluorescence imaging

In recent years, many new imaging modalities have been developed and explored for use in the realtime diagnosis of duodenal lesions^[56-58]. Confocal laser endomicroscopy (CLE) is a powerful technology that provides magnification \times 1000 imaging using intravenous fluorescein as a contrast agent^[59]. Currently, there are two types of CLE: probe-based CLE (pCLE) and endoscopic-based CLE (eCLE)^[60]. In a recent study, pCLE was used along with NBI (GIF H-180; Olympus) for duodenal adenoma diagnosis, and it was concluded that pCLE provided better sensitivity than NBI (92% vs 83%, P = 0.8); duodenal adenoma diagnosis criteria for pCLE and NBI in this study were based on Barrett's esophagus criteria^[58]. Pittayanon *et al*^[61] reported that the diagnostic criteria for duodenal non-adenomatous and adenomatous lesions using pCLE were normal epithelium border with regular capillary pattern and dark/irregular/ non-structural mucosa with normal or abnormal capillary networks, respectively. Autofluorescence imaging (AFI) is an endoscopic technique that uses autofluorescence that is emitted from an endogenous fluorophore following exposure to short-wavelength photoexcitation^[62]. AFI has not been used to evaluate duodenal and periampullary lesions. Many new imaging modalities seem to be useful, but because of insufficient data on this uncommon entity, a large multicenter study is required to support this concept.

ENDOSCOPIC DIAGNOSIS OF SNADET EXTENT AND INVASION DEPTH

Determining SNADET margins using conventional endoscopy is easy, as it is similar to detecting epithelial tumors of the colon or rectum^[1]. However, it is difficult to differentiate T1a from T1b non-ampullary duodenal cancer using barium studies or endoscopy^[27]. Central dimpling or ulceration observed during endoscopy suggests invasive carcinoma^[63]. Several previous studies have classified morphological types of superficial SNADETs based on the classification criteria that are used for colorectal tumors^[20,27,28]. Macroscopic types based on endoscopic features include the protruded pedunculated (Ip), protruded sessile (Is), and semipedunculated (Isp) types and the superficial elevated ($\rm II$ a), flat ($\rm II$ b), and superficial shallow or depressed ($\rm II$ c) types $^{\rm [26]}$. Previous studies showed that 0-I or 0-II a + II c macroscopic types with a red color were usually endoscopic features of submucosal carcinoma^[5,29]. Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) is accurate in diagnosing gastrointestinal abnormalities because of its ability to image intestinal wall architecture and its surrounding structures in detail^[64]. Tio *et al*^[65] reported that EUS is accurate in diagnosing duodenal sessile villous adenomas, and it is, therefore, useful in planning treatment. EUS helps to evaluate larger lesions (greater than 2 cm



Figure 8 Suggested algorithm for the management of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor according to depth of invasion; tumor size; endoscopic findings, including magnifying endoscopy; and biopsy results. Endoscopic features of cancer are a red color in the tumor; a nodular, rough surface on conventional white light imaging; a marginal type of milk-white mucosa; an unclassified vascular pattern; a frequency of ill-defined mucosal pattern; and a population of mixed-type lesions with multiple surface patterns on magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging. Endoscopic features of submucosal carcinoma are ulceration and a 0-I or 0-II a + II c macroscopic type with a red color. SNADET: Superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumor; C-WLI: Conventional white-light imaging; M-NBI: Magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging; LDA: Low-grade adenoma; EUS: Endoscopic ultrasonography; ER: Endoscopic resection.

in size) to establish the relationship of a duodenal polyp to the pancreatobiliary tree and to determine endoscopic resectability when biopsy specimens have shown $HGD^{[66]}$. Preoperative EUS for six submucosal carcinomas enabled the prediction of submucosal invasion with 67% accuracy^[5].

CONCLUSION

From this review, a suggested algorithm for the management of SNADET is shown in Figure 8. Given the heterogeneity of the lesions and the patient population, it is difficult to set guidelines that would encompass all possible scenarios, so each case must be taken on an individual basis. Because the incidence of SNADET is extremely rare, endoscopic findings that suggest early non-ampullary duodenal cancer have not yet been established. As indications for endoscopy increase and as techniques evolve, the rate of duodenal adenoma and duodenal adenocarcinoma detection, especially of small lesions, will likely increase. Newer endoscopic techniques, including magnifying endoscopy, may help to guide these diagnostics, but their additional advantages remain unclear, and further studies are required to clarify these issues.

REFERENCES

1 Endo M, Abiko Y, Oana S, Kudara N, Chiba T, Suzuki K, Koizuka H,

Uesugi N, Sugai T. Usefulness of endoscopic treatment for duodenal adenoma. *Dig Endosc* 2010; **22**: 360-365 [PMID: 21175499 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2010.01014.x]

- 2 Alwmark A, Andersson A, Lasson A. Primary carcinoma of the duodenum. *Ann Surg* 1980; 191: 13-18 [PMID: 7352773 DOI: 10.1097/00000658-198001000-00003]
- 3 Jepsen JM, Persson M, Jakobsen NO, Christiansen T, Skoubo-Kristensen E, Funch-Jensen P, Kruse A, Thommesen P. Prospective study of prevalence and endoscopic and histopathologic characteristics of duodenal polyps in patients submitted to upper endoscopy. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1994; 29: 483-487 [PMID: 8079103 DOI: 10.3109/00365529409092458]
- 4 Schottenfeld D, Beebe-Dimmer JL, Vigneau FD. The epidemiology and pathogenesis of neoplasia in the small intestine. Ann Epidemiol 2009; 19: 58-69 [PMID: 19064190 DOI: 10.1016/ j.annepidem.2008.10.004]
- 5 Goda K, Kikuchi D, Yamamoto Y, Takimoto K, Kakushima N, Morita Y, Doyama H, Gotoda T, Maehata Y, Abe N. Endoscopic diagnosis of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors in Japan: Multicenter case series. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 2: 23-29 [PMID: 24750144 DOI: 10.1111/den.12277]
- 6 Inoue T, Uedo N, Yamashina T, Yamamoto S, Hanaoka N, Takeuchi Y, Higashino K, Ishihara R, Iishi H, Tatsuta M, Takahashi H, Eguchi H, Ohigashi H. Delayed perforation: a hazardous complication of endoscopic resection for non-ampullary duodenal neoplasm. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26: 220-227 [PMID: 23621427 DOI: 10.1111/ den.12104]
- 7 Howe JR, Karnell LH, Menck HR, Scott-Conner C. The American College of Surgeons Commission on Cancer and the American Cancer Society. Adenocarcinoma of the small bowel: review of the National Cancer Data Base, 1985-1995. *Cancer* 1999; 86: 2693-2706 [PMID: 10594865]
- 8 Kakushima N, Ono H, Takao T, Kanemoto H, Sasaki K. Method and timing of resection of superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 2: 35-40 [PMID: 24750146 DOI: 10.1111/den.12259]

- 9 Ono H, Nonaka S, Uedo N, Kaise M, Oyama T, Doyama H, Kokawa A, Kaneko K, Kodashima S, Tanabe S, Toyonaga T, Hirasawa T, Michida T. Clinical issues of duodenal EMR/ESD (in Japanese with an English abstract). *Stomach Intestine* 2011; 46: 1669-1677
- 10 Kakushima N, Kanemoto H, Tanaka M, Takizawa K, Ono H. Treatment for superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors. *World J Gastroenterol* 2014; 20: 12501-12508 [PMID: 25253950 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i35.12501]
- 11 Takimoto K, Imai Y, Matsuyama K. Endoscopic tissue shielding method with polyglycolic acid sheets and fibrin glue to prevent delayed perforation after duodenal endoscopic submucosal dissection. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 2: 46-49 [PMID: 24750148 DOI: 10.1111/den.12280]
- 12 Shinoda M, Makino A, Wada M, Kabeshima Y, Takahashi T, Kawakubo H, Shito M, Sugiura H, Omori T. Successful endoscopic submucosal dissection for mucosal cancer of the duodenum. *Dig Endosc* 2010; 22: 49-52 [PMID: 20078665 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2009.00917.x]
- 13 Okada K, Fujisaki J, Kasuga A, Omae M, Kubota M, Hirasawa T, Ishiyama A, Inamori M, Chino A, Yamamoto Y, Tsuchida T, Nakajima A, Hoshino E, Igarashi M. Sporadic nonampullary duodenal adenoma in the natural history of duodenal cancer: a study of follow-up surveillance. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2011; **106**: 357-364 [PMID: 21139577 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2010.422]
- Dixon MF. Gastrointestinal epithelial neoplasia: Vienna revisited. Gut 2002; 51: 130-131 [PMID: 12077106 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.51.1.130]
- 15 Yoshimura N, Goda K, Tajiri H, Ikegami M, Nakayoshi T, Kaise M. Endoscopic features of nonampullary duodenal tumors with narrowband imaging. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2010; 57: 462-467 [PMID: 20698209]
- 16 Kikuchi D, Hoteya S, Iizuka T, Kimura R, Kaise M. Diagnostic algorithm of magnifying endoscopy with narrow band imaging for superficial non-ampullary duodenal epithelial tumors. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 2: 16-22 [PMID: 24750143 DOI: 10.1111/ den.12282]
- 17 Schlemper RJ, Kato Y, Stolte M. Diagnostic criteria for gastrointestinal carcinomas in Japan and Western countries: proposal for a new classification system of gastrointestinal epithelial neoplasia. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2000; 15 Suppl: G49-G57 [PMID: 11100994 DOI: 10.1046/j.1440-1746.2000.02266.x]
- 18 Sellner F. Investigations on the significance of the adenomacarcinoma sequence in the small bowel. *Cancer* 1990; 66: 702-715 [PMID: 2167140 DOI: 10.1002/1097-0142(19900815)66:4<702:: AID-CNCR2820660419>3.0.CO;2-Z]
- 19 Neugut AI, Santos J. The association between cancers of the small and large bowel. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 1993; 2: 551-553 [PMID: 8268772]
- 20 Oka S, Tanaka S, Nagata S, Hiyama T, Ito M, Kitadai Y, Yoshihara M, Haruma K, Chayama K. Clinicopathologic features and endoscopic resection of early primary nonampullary duodenal carcinoma. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2003; 37: 381-386 [PMID: 14564184 DOI: 10.1097/0 0004836-200311000-00006]
- 21 **Pandolfi M**, Martino M, Gabbrielli A. Endoscopic treatment of ampullary adenomas. *JOP* 2008; **9**: 1-8 [PMID: 18182736]
- 22 Offerhaus GJ, Entius MM, Giardiello FM. Upper gastrointestinal polyps in familial adenomatous polyposis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 1999; 46: 667-669 [PMID: 10370594]
- 23 Culver EL, McIntyre AS. Sporadic duodenal polyps: classification, investigation, and management. *Endoscopy* 2011; 43: 144-155 [PMID: 21271466 DOI: 10.1055/s-0030-1255925]
- 24 Basford PJ, Bhandari P. Endoscopic management of nonampullary duodenal polyps. *Therap Adv Gastroenterol* 2012; 5: 127-138 [PMID: 22423261 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X11429590]
- 25 Japanese Society for Cancer of the Colon and Rectum. Japanese classification of colorectal carcinoma. 8th ed. Tokyo: Kanehara Shuppan, 2013: 9-10
- 26 Japanese Gastric Cancer Association. Japanese classification of gastric carcinoma. 14th ed. Tokyo: Kanehara Shuppan, 2010: 7-8
- 27 Fujisawa T, Tomofuji Y, Kuroda N, Hagino H, Sakamoto N,

Sakashita M, Maeda M, Kouno T, Matsuno Y. A case of early duodenal cancer with tubulo-villous adenoma: report of a case and clinicopathological review of Japanese literature (in Japanese). *Gastroenterol Endosc* 1995; **37**: 2768-2775

- 28 Takahashi T, Ando T, Kabeshima Y, Kawakubo H, Shito M, Sugiura H, Omori T. Borderline cases between benignancy and malignancy of the duodenum diagnosed successfully by endoscopic submucosal dissection. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2009; 44: 1377-1383 [PMID: 19821793 DOI: 10.3109/00365520903287551]
- 29 Nagatani K, Takekoshi T, Baba Y, Kaku S, Koizumi K, Fujii A, Ogata E, Ohta H, Nishi M, Kato Y, Yanagisawa A. Indications for endoscopic treatment of early duodenal cancer based on cases reported in the literature (in Japanese). *Endosc Digest* 1993; 5: 969-976
- 30 Shimizu N, Tanaka S, Morikawa J, Yorioka S, Fukuda S, Yamashita S, Bamba M, Hattori T, Hosoda S. [Early duodenal cancer of the bulb--report of a case]. *Gan No Rinsho* 1989; 35: 100-106 [PMID: 2646464]
- 31 Schulten MF, Oyasu R, Beal JM. Villous adenoma of the duodenum. A case report and review of the literature. *Am J Surg* 1976; 132: 90-96 [PMID: 952341 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9610(76)902 97-X]
- 32 Yamanaka T, Yamamichi N, Konishi F. Clinicopathological study of duodenal adenoma (in Japanese with an English abstract). *Gastroenterol Endosc* 1987; 29: 3070-3079
- 33 Tanaka K, Toyoda H, Inoue H, Hamada Y, Aoki M, Kosaka R, Takamura M, Imoto I. Depressed-type early duodenal carcinoma (carcinoma in situ) observed by enhanced magnification endoscopy. *Endoscopy* 2007; 39 Suppl 1: E125-E126 [PMID: 17440853 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-966171]
- 34 Inatsuchi S, Maeda Y. Magnifying endoscopy with narrow band imaging for diagnosis of nonampullary duodenal adenomas and early cancers (in Japanese with an English abstract). Stomach and intestine 2011; 46: 1604–1617
- 35 Yao K, Iwashita A, Tanabe H, Nishimata N, Nagahama T, Maki S, Takaki Y, Hirai F, Hisabe T, Nishimura T, Matsui T. White opaque substance within superficial elevated gastric neoplasia as visualized by magnification endoscopy with narrow-band imaging: a new optical sign for differentiating between adenoma and carcinoma. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; 68: 574-580 [PMID: 18656862 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.04.011]
- 36 Yao K, Iwashita A, Nambu M, Tanabe H, Nagahama T, Maki S, Ishikawa H, Matsui T, Enjoji M. Nature of white opaque substance in gastric epithelial neoplasia as visualized by magnifying endoscopy with narrow-band imaging. *Dig Endosc* 2012; 24: 419-425 [PMID: 23078433 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2012.01314.x]
- 37 Tanaka M, Usuda K, Okura Y, Fujimori T, Ito H, Nanasawa H, Orihara T, Iwamoto M, Makimoto S, Shinagawa K, Bando T, Obi R, Nogami T, Miyazaki T. Significance of magnifying endoscopy in diagnosis of duodenal elevated lesions (in Japanese with an English abstract). *Stomach and intestine* 2003; 38: 1709-1720
- 38 Gono K, Obi T, Yamaguchi M, Ohyama N, Machida H, Sano Y, Yoshida S, Hamamoto Y, Endo T. Appearance of enhanced tissue features in narrow-band endoscopic imaging. *J Biomed Opt* 2004; 9: 568-577 [PMID: 15189095 DOI: 10.1117/1.1695563]
- 39 Nakanishi H, Doyama H, Takemura K, Yoshida N, Tsuji K, Takeda Y, Asahina Y, Kito Y, Ito R, Hayashi T, Hirano K, Goto Y, Tominaga K, Inagaki S, Waseda Y, Tsuji S, Miwa K, Kaneko Y, Yamada S, Kurumaya H, Sakumoto M, Okada T. Detection of pharyngeal cancer in the overall population undergoing upper GI endoscopy by using narrow-band imaging: a single-center experience, 2009-2012. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2014; **79**: 558-564 [PMID: 24246793 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.09.023]
- 40 Yao K, Takaki Y, Matsui T, Iwashita A, Anagnostopoulos GK, Kaye P, Ragunath K. Clinical application of magnification endoscopy and narrow-band imaging in the upper gastrointestinal tract: new imaging techniques for detecting and characterizing gastrointestinal neoplasia. *Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am* 2008; **18**: 415-33, vii-viii [PMID: 18674694 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2008.05.011]
- 41 Yao K, Anagnostopoulos GK, Ragunath K. Magnifying endoscopy

for diagnosing and delineating early gastric cancer. *Endoscopy* 2009; **41**: 462-467 [PMID: 19418401 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1214594]

- 42 Ezoe Y, Muto M, Uedo N, Doyama H, Yao K, Oda I, Kaneko K, Kawahara Y, Yokoi C, Sugiura Y, Ishikawa H, Takeuchi Y, Kaneko Y, Saito Y. Magnifying narrowband imaging is more accurate than conventional white-light imaging in diagnosis of gastric mucosal cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2011; **141**: 2017-2025.e3 [PMID: 21856268 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.08.007]
- 43 Miwa K, Doyama H, Ito R, Nakanishi H, Hirano K, Inagaki S, Tominaga K, Yoshida N, Takemura K, Yamada S, Kaneko Y, Katayanagi K, Kurumaya H, Okada T, Yamagishi M. Can magnifying endoscopy with narrow band imaging be useful for low grade adenomas in preoperative biopsy specimens? *Gastric Cancer* 2012; **15**: 170-178 [PMID: 22407064 DOI: 10.1007/s10120-011-0093-6]
- 44 Sano Y, Ikematsu H, Fu KI, Emura F, Katagiri A, Horimatsu T, Kaneko K, Soetikno R, Yoshida S. Meshed capillary vessels by use of narrow-band imaging for differential diagnosis of small colorectal polyps. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2009; 69: 278-283 [PMID: 18951131 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.04.066]
- 45 Picasso M, Filiberti R, Blanchi S, Conio M. The role of chromoendoscopy in the surveillance of the duodenum of patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. *Dig Dis Sci* 2007; 52: 1906-1909 [PMID: 17406831 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-006-9653-8]
- 46 Kiesslich R, Mergener K, Naumann C, Hahn M, Jung M, Koehler HH, Nafe B, Kanzler S, Galle PR. Value of chromoendoscopy and magnification endoscopy in the evaluation of duodenal abnormalities: a prospective, randomized comparison. *Endoscopy* 2003; 35: 559-563 [PMID: 12822089 DOI: 10.1055/s-2003-40240]
- 47 Tischendorf JJ, Wasmuth HE, Koch A, Hecker H, Trautwein C, Winograd R. Value of magnifying chromoendoscopy and narrow band imaging (NBI) in classifying colorectal polyps: a prospective controlled study. *Endoscopy* 2007; **39**: 1092-1096 [PMID: 18072061 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-966781]
- 48 Kudo S, Tamura S, Nakajima T, Yamano H, Kusaka H, Watanabe H. Diagnosis of colorectal tumorous lesions by magnifying endoscopy. *Gastrointest Endosc* 1996; 44: 8-14 [PMID: 8836710 DOI: 10.1016/ S0016-5107(96)70222-5]
- 49 Kato S, Fujii T, Koba I, Sano Y, Fu KI, Parra-Blanco A, Tajiri H, Yoshida S, Rembacken B. Assessment of colorectal lesions using magnifying colonoscopy and mucosal dye spraying: can significant lesions be distinguished? *Endoscopy* 2001; **33**: 306-310 [PMID: 11315890 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-13700]
- 50 Eisen GM, Kim CY, Fleischer DE, Kozarek RA, Carr-Locke DL, Li TC, Gostout CJ, Heller SJ, Montgomery EA, Al-Kawas FH, Lewis JH, Benjamin SB. High-resolution chromoendoscopy for classifying colonic polyps: a multicenter study. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2002; 55: 687-694 [PMID: 11979251 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.123619]
- 51 Konishi K, Kaneko K, Kurahashi T, Yamamoto T, Kushima M, Kanda A, Tajiri H, Mitamura K. A comparison of magnifying and nonmagnifying colonoscopy for diagnosis of colorectal polyps: A prospective study. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2003; **57**: 48-53 [PMID: 12518130 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.31]
- 52 Endo M, Matsumoto T, Sugai T. Diagnosis and treatment of duodenal tumors (in Japanese with an English abstract). *Gastroenterol Endosc* 2014; **56**: 3763-377
- 53 Blackman E, Nash SV. Diagnosis of duodenal and ampullary epithelial neoplasms by endoscopic biopsy: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study. *Hum Pathol* 1985; 16: 901-910 [PMID:

4029945 DOI: 10.1016/S0046-8177(85)80129-5]

- 54 **Matsui K**, Kitagawa M. Biopsy study of polyps in the duodenal bulb. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1993; **88**: 253-257 [PMID: 8424430]
- 55 Lépilliez V, Chemaly M, Ponchon T, Napoleon B, Saurin JC. Endoscopic resection of sporadic duodenal adenomas: an efficient technique with a substantial risk of delayed bleeding. *Endoscopy* 2008; 40: 806-810 [PMID: 18828076 DOI: 10.1055/s-2008-1077619]
- 56 Dekker E, Boparai KS, Poley JW, Mathus-Vliegen EM, Offerhaus GJ, Kuipers EJ, Fockens P, Dees J. High resolution endoscopy and the additional value of chromoendoscopy in the evaluation of duodenal adenomatosis in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. *Endoscopy* 2009; **41**: 666-669 [PMID: 19670132 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1214980]
- 57 Shahid MW, Buchner A, Gomez V, Krishna M, Woodward TA, Raimondo M, Wallace MB. Diagnostic accuracy of probe-based confocal laser endomicroscopy and narrow band imaging in detection of dysplasia in duodenal polyps. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 2012; 46: 382-389 [PMID: 22499072 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e318247f375]
- 58 Lopez-Ceron M, van den Broek FJ, Mathus-Vliegen EM, Boparai KS, van Eeden S, Fockens P, Dekker E. The role of high-resolution endoscopy and narrow-band imaging in the evaluation of upper GI neoplasia in familial adenomatous polyposis. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2013; 77: 542-550 [PMID: 23352497 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.11.033]
- 59 Polglase AL, McLaren WJ, Skinner SA, Kiesslich R, Neurath MF, Delaney PM. A fluorescence confocal endomicroscope for in vivo microscopy of the upper- and the lower-GI tract. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2005; 62: 686-695 [PMID: 16246680 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.05.021]
- 60 Meining A. Confocal endomicroscopy. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2009; 19: 629-635 [PMID: 19917468 DOI: 10.1016/ j.giec.2009.07.005]
- 61 Pittayanon R, Imraporn B, Rerknimitr R, Kullavanijaya P. Advances in diagnostic endoscopy for duodenal, including ampullary, adenoma. *Dig Endosc* 2014; 26 Suppl 2: 10-15 [PMID: 24750142 DOI: 10.1111/den.12244]
- 62 Uedo N, Iishi H, Tatsuta M, Yamada T, Ogiyama H, Imanaka K, Sugimoto N, Higashino K, Ishihara R, Narahara H, Ishiguro S. A novel videoendoscopy system by using autofluorescence and reflectance imaging for diagnosis of esophagogastric cancers. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2005; 62: 521-528 [PMID: 16185965 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.06.031]
- 63 Ryan D, Schapiro R, Warshaw A. Villous tumours of the duodenum. Ann Surg 1986; 103: 301 [DOI: 10.1097/00000658-198603000-000 15]
- 64 Kimmey MB, Martin RW, Haggitt RC, Wang KY, Franklin DW, Silverstein FE. Histologic correlates of gastrointestinal ultrasound images. *Gastroenterology* 1989; 96: 433-441 [PMID: 2642877]
- 65 Tio TL, Sie LH, Verbeek PC, Dé Wit LT, Tytgat GN. Endosonography in diagnosing and staging duodenal villous adenoma. *Gut* 1992; 33: 567-568 [PMID: 1582606 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.33.4.567]
- Adler DG, Qureshi W, Davila R, Gan SI, Lichtenstein D, Rajan E, Shen B, Zuckerman MJ, Fanelli RD, Van Guilder T, Baron TH. The role of endoscopy in ampullary and duodenal adenomas. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2006; 64: 849-854 [PMID: 17140885 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.08.044]

P- Reviewer: Oner OZ, Ono S S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: Filipodia E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11842 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11842-11853 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

MINIREVIEWS

Endosonography guided management of pancreatic fluid collections

Andreas S Vilmann, John Menachery, Shou-Jiang Tang, Indu Srinivasan, Peter Vilmann

Andreas S Vilmann, Peter Vilmann, Department of Surgical Gastroenterology, Copenhagen University Hospital Herlev, 2730 Herlev, Denmark

John Menachery, Department of Gastroenterology, Rajagiri Hospital Aluva, Kerala 683112, India

Shou-Jiang Tang, Indu Srinivasan, Division of Digestive Diseases, Department of Medicine, University of Mississippi Medical Center, Jackson, MS 39216, United States

Author contributions: All authors were involved in the design and conduct of this work; Menachery J and Tang SJ performed the research; Vilmann AS and Menachery J drafted the article; all authors contributed equally to revising the manuscript and approving the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Vilmann AS, Menarchy J, Srinivasan I and Tang SJ have no potential conflicts of interest. Vilmann P reported a conflict as a consultant for MediGlobe, GmbH, Grassau, Germany.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Andreas S Vilmann, MD, Department of Surgical Gastroenterology, Copenhagen University Hospital Herlev, Herlev Ringvej 75, 2730 Herlev, Denmark. andreas.vilmann@gmail.com Telephone: +45-51-365185

Received: April 28, 2015 Peer-review started: May 6, 2015 First decision: June 2, 2015 Revised: June 24, 2015 Accepted: September 2, 2015 Article in press: September 2, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

The revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis was adopted by international consensus, and is based on actual local and systemic determinants of disease severity. The local determinant is pancreatic necrosis (sterile or infected), and the systemic determinant is organ failure. Local complications of pancreatitis can include acute peri-pancreatic fluid collection, acute necrotic collection, pseudocyst formation, and walledoff necrosis. Interventional endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has been increasing utilized in managing these local complications. After performing a PubMed search, the authors manually applied pre-defined inclusion criteria or a filter to identify publications relevant to EUS and pancreatic collections (PFCs). The authors then reviewed the utility, efficacy, and risks associated with using therapeutic EUS and involved EUS devices in treating PFCs. Due to the development and regulatory approval of improved and novel endoscopic devices specifically designed for transmural drainage of fluid and necrotic debris (access and patency devices), the authors predict continuing evolution in the management of PFCs. We believe that EUS will become an indispensable part of procedures used to diagnose PFCs and perform image-guided interventions. After draining a PFC, the amount of tissue necrosis is the most important predictor of a successful outcome. Hence, it seems logical to classify these collections based on their percentage of necrotic component or debris present when viewed by imaging methods or EUS. Finally, the authors propose an algorithm for managing fluid collections based on their size, location, associated symptoms, internal echogenic patterns, and content.



Key words: Endoscopic ultrasound; Drainage; Pancreatic fluid collection; Pseudocyst; Patency device; Abscess; Walled of necrosis; Pancreas

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: The revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis was approved by international consensus, and is based on actual local and systemic determinants of disease severity. Local complications of pancreatitis can include acute peri-pancreatic fluid collection, acute necrotic collection, pseudocyst formation, and walled-off necrosis. Interventional endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has been increasingly utilized in managing pancreatitis. This review describes the utility, efficacy, and risks associated with using therapeutic EUS and involved EUS devices to manage acute pancreatitis. The authors propose an algorithm for use in managing pancreatic fluid collections based on their size, location, associated symptoms, internal echogenic patterns, and content.

Vilmann AS, Menachery J, Tang SJ, Srinivasan I, Vilmann P. Endosonography guided management of pancreatic fluid collections. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11842-11853 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/ v21/i41/11842.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21. i41.11842

INTRODUCTION

In 1992, the Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis was adopted by international consensus. While the Atlanta classification attempted to standardize reporting and communication among health care professionals, some of the terminology used was confusing and failed to objectively describe complications associated with pancreatitis. This made it difficult to provide proper treatment. A revised Atlanta classification was released in 2012 after years of web-based consultation among a global panel of experts and international pancreatic associations^[1-3]. The new classification system is based on actual local and systemic determinants of severity, rather than descriptions of events correlated with severity^[1,2]. The local determinant is pancreatic necrosis (sterile or infected) and the systemic determinant is organ failure (transient or persistent). Acute pancreatitis is now classified into two phases (early and late), and its severity is classified as mild, moderate or severe. Mild acute pancreatitis is not accompanied by organ failure, local or systemic complications, and usually resolves in the first week. Moderately severe acute pancreatitis is accompanied by transient organ failure, as well as local complications or exacerbation of a co-morbid disease. Severe acute pancreatitis presents with persistent organ failure (> 48 h duration) (Table 1).

Local complications of pancreatitis can include acute peri-pancreatic fluid accumulation, acute necrotic collection (ANC, sterile or infected), pseudocyst formation, and development of walled-off necrosis (WON) (sterile or infected). WON is characterized by a distinct rim that forms around areas of tissue necrosis and adjacent pancreatic parenchyma. Interventional endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has been increasing utilized to help manage these local complications^[4,5]. To gather information for this review, the authors searched English language medical literature and reviewed articles which described the utility, efficacy, and risks associated with using therapeutic EUS and its involved devices in these clinical settings, which we grouped together as pancreatic fluid collections (PFCs). The authors propose an algorithm for use in managing pancreatic fluid collections based on their size, location, associated symptoms, internal echogenic pattern, and structure.

METHODS AND REVIEW STRATEGY

On November 15, 2014, the authors performed a PubMed search using the abbreviation EUS in combination with phrases or words related to pancreatic fluid collection; such as pseudocyst, fluid collection, abscess, and WON. Next, pre-defined inclusion criteria or filters were manually applied to the PubMed search results (Figure 1). The inclusion criteria were: (1) original report; (2) case number > 6; and (3) English language publication only. The authors then manually reviewed the publications and their listed references, *i.e.*, cross-reference search. Finally, each published paper was jointly reviewed by two authors of this review article, and relevant important information was extracted.

INDICATIONS AND TIMING FOR TRANSMURAL DRAINAGE

The decision to drain a pancreatic fluid collection depends on several factors, including the patient's clinical condition and symptoms, the change in amount of accumulated fluid over time, the time from the onset of symptoms, and the presence of infection or other complications. Asymptomatic pancreatic and/ or extra-pancreatic fluid collections do not warrant intervention regardless of their size, location, and/or extension. Instead, drainage is considered only when a fluid collection causes clinical symptoms or displays signs of infection^[6]. Infection is most common in fluid surrounding necrotic tissue, and is suggested by the presence of air pockets inside the accumulation and visible on a computerized tomography (CT) scan. If a clinical scenario strongly suggests an infected fluid collection, it can be verified by performing and examining the contents of a fine needle aspiration. Patients with sterile accumulations, luminal or biliary

Vilmann AS et al. EUS-guided management of pancreatic fluid collections

Table 1 Revised Atlanta classification (2012) of pancreatic/peripancreatic fluid collections Type of pancreatic or peripancreatic Etiology Capsule Specific features fluid collection Homogeneous, liquid, infection +/-, no features of a Acute peripancreatic fluid collection, ≤ 4 wk after onset of acute interstitial-APFC edematous pancreatitis pseudocyst, usually resolves spontaneously Pancreatic pseudocyst, PPC > 4 wk after onset of acute interstitial-Round/oval. edematous pancreatitis Liquid, no non-liquid contents, persistent Acute necrotic collection, ANC Acute necrotizing pancreatitis Heterogeneous, liquid and necrotic contents, usually resolves spontaneously Walled-off pancreatic necrosis, > 4 wk after onset of necrotizing pancreatitis + Heterogeneous, liquid and necrotic contents, infection WOPN +/-

ANC: Acute necrotic collection.



Figure 1 On November 15, 2014, the authors performed a PubMed search using following key word sets: endoscopic ultrasound in combination with terminologies related to pancreatic fluid collections such as pseudocyst, fluid collection, abscess, and walled off necrosis. Each published paper was simultaneously reviewed by two authors who extracted important information related to this review. EUS: Endoscopic ultrasound; WON: Walled off necrosis.

obstruction resulting from external compression, persistent abdominal pain requiring narcotics, or an undiagnosed sepsis syndrome should receive drainage^[7]. PFCs can be drained using surgical, percutaneous or endoscopic methods.

Proper timing is critical for successful endoscopic drainage in cases of necrotizing pancreatitis. Interventions made within the first several weeks of necrotizing pancreatitis generally lead to poor outcomes. The guiding principle for timing of debridement is to delay any intervention until the collection has become encapsulated and liquefied as much as possible. Encapsulation does not usually occur until at least 4 wk after the initial injury.

Endoscopic methods for draining collected fluid have shown efficacies comparable to those achieved using surgical methods. Furthermore, endoscopic treatments usually result in shorter hospital stays, better patient physical and mental health, and lower treatment costs compared to surgery^[8]. Percutaneous drainage requires the patient to have an external drain implanted for an extended period of time. This may lead to development of pancreatico-cutaneous fistulas; especially in patients with ductal disruption. In contrast to percutaneous drainage, an endoscopic approach allows placement of multiple drainage modalities through a single puncture site.

EUS permits a physician to visualize the entire abdominal cavity, assess the maturity of the wall, measure the distance between the collection and the luminal wall, and identify intervening vessels (collaterals) along the puncture site (Figures 2 and 3). Furthermore, the rates of technical success achieved when using EUS-guided drainage have been higher



Figure 2 Selected magnetic resonance imaging frame showing a large peripancreatic pseudocyst extending from the pancreatic tail to the anterior abdominal wall in a patient with pancreatitis and splenic vein thrombosis.

than those achieved using conventional transmural endoscopic drainage techniques performed without EUS guidance^[9]. EUS-guided drainage is the preferred modality in cases where there is no visible luminal bulge, portal hypertension and collateral formation are suspected, or when treating patients with coagulopathy^[4,6,7].

SHOULD ERCP WITH TRANS-PAPILLARY DRAINAGE BE PERFORMED ON THESE PATIENTS?

Endoscopic drainage of PFCs may be performed either during endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) with drainage through the main ampulla of Vater or via a transmural route - either the duodenum or stomach. Currently, no comparative or randomized studies have been reported from which solid data can be extracted regarding the preferred method for drainage. Only case series in which inconsistent methods and guidelines were used based on expert opinions have been published^[10,11]. Based on the available published information, transpapillary drainage is preferred to EUS-guided transmural drainage as a first-step procedure for treating small fluid collections which communicate with the main pancreatic duct in the head or body of the pancreas (Figure 4). Moreover, most published cases which describe the use of EUSguided drainage, fail to mention whether the patients had undergone ERCP prior to EUS-guided drainage. In one series of 116 patients, 15 patients received transpapillary drainage, 60 received transmural drainage, and 41 received both types of drainage. In that series, successful drainage was achieved in 88% of the patients^[12]. However, there was no difference in the rates of success achieved using the different methods. Hence, little evidence exists to support a recommendation that pancreatic fluid collections should preferably be drained via the pancreatic papilla and pancreatic duct.

DOES LOCATION OF THE FLUID COLLECTION MATTER?

Transmural drainage has been attempted as a method for treating pancreatic pseudocysts (Figure 5A) and WON (Figure 5B) of suitable size, and located in the head, body or tail of the pancreas. However, this method requires that the distance between the lumen wall and cyst is < 1 cm. Due to their location in the lesser sac or extension to the pararenal space, PFCs in the pancreatic tail do not cause luminal compression, and can be accessed only by EUS. Varadarajulu et al^[13] noted that the location of a pseudocyst is not predictive of treatment success. However, two cases of perforation have been reported when transgastric drainage was attempted for pseudocysts located in the uncinate process of the pancreas. This complication did not occur when uncinate pseudocysts were drained via the duodenum. Following transmural stenting, a low hanging pseudocyst in the uncinate region becomes decompressed, and may disconnect from the stomach wall, leading to perforation^[14].

DOES THE AMOUNT OF INTERNAL DEBRIS MATTER?

In the context of draining PFCs, technical success refers to achieving access to a PFC and the placement of transmural stents, whereas clinical success means resolution of the collection. Very high clinical success rates (90%-100%) have been achieved when draining pseudocysts^[9,12,15]. However, when treating cases of walled off pancreatic necrosis, the clinical success rates are generally poor. In a recent study of 211 patients with symptomatic PFCs, the reported success rate for treating sterile and infective pseudocysts was 93.5%, but only 63.2% when treating a WON^[13]. Baron et al^[16] reported a 92% success rate when performing pseudocyst drainage in patients without necrosis, compared to 72% in patients with necrosis. Although that study utilized non-EUS-guided endoscopic drainage, it illustrates the principle that outcomes achieved when performing endoscopic drainage of pseudocysts are superior to those achieved when draining collections with infected necrosis. In another study, drainage of a necrosis was clinically successful in only 25% of cases, but technically successful in 50% of cases^[12]. If an aggressive endoscopic approach using endoscopic necrosectomy is adopted, success rates up to 81% can be achieved when treating a WON^[17]; however, adjunctive surgical and percutaneous drainage may be required. Varadarajulu et al^[18] suggested multiple transluminal gateway treatment (MTGT) for a WON, by which they attained a successful response in 92% of patients. In those cases, two or three transmural tracts were created between the necrotic cavity and gastrointestinal lumen



Vilmann AS et al. EUS-guided management of pancreatic fluid collections



Figure 3 In the same patient, endoscopic ultrasound permits visualization of the pancreatic pseudocyst, assessment of wall maturity, determination of distance between the collection and the luminal wall, identification of intervening vessels or collaterals (arrow) (A), and selection of the optimal puncture site (B). PP: Pancreatic pseudocyst.



Figure 4 Fluoroscopic image showing transpapillary drainage of a pancreatic pseudocyst that is shared with the main pancreatic duct.

by using EUS guidance. While one tract was used to flush normal saline solution *via* a nasocystic catheter, multiple stents were deployed in the tracts to facilitate drainage of the necrotic contents.

As the amount of necrotic component in a collection increases, the success rate of draining the collection progressively decreases, unless aggressive endoscopic necrosectomy or concomitant percutaneous drainage is also used. The need for surgical intervention is also more common in these groups of patients. The revised Atlanta classification describes a WON as a well encapsulated fluid collection which occurs 4 wk in the setting of necrotic pancreatitis. However, this may not always be true, as previous necrotic collections can liquefy over time. A study conducted in India had patients undergo follow-up EUS examinations at 6 wk, 3 mo, and 6 mo after the onset of acute necrotic pancreatitis, and found that not all fluid collections following acute necrotic pancreatitis had a solid necrotic component. During the time period studied, the collections tended to decrease in size and their solid content tended to liquefy, with almost half of the PFCs being completely liquid at 6 mo^[19].

Another study conducted by the same group examined 43 patients with a symptomatic WON treated by endoscopic drainage^[20]. The WONs had

a mean size of 9.95 ± 2.75 cm, and were found to contain < 10%, 10%-40%, and > 40% solid debris in 6, 33, and 4 patients, respectively. Patients with < 10% necrotic debris required only a single session of endoscopic drainage, whereas patients with 10%-40% solid debris required two or more sessions. Patients with > 40% solid debris required either direct endoscopic debridement or surgical necrosectomy. The extent of necrosis was significantly correlated with the type of treatment received by the patient (r = 0.703, P < 0.001).

CHOICE OF TRANSMURAL ACCESS DEVICES

The widespread use of EUS-guided PFC drainage has been limited by a lack of dedicated accessories. This factor necessitates using multiple steps to place a transluminal stent. The fluid collection is first visualized using a linear echoendoscope, and Doppler technology is used to ensure that no blood vessels lie in the line of puncture. The PFC is then visualized and punctured using a 19-gauge FNA needle, a cystotome or needle wire. After puncturing, a 0.035 guide wire is inserted into the PFC. When multiple stents need to be placed, some physicians prefer using a double guide wire approach in which two guide wires are simultaneously inserted after the first puncture^[21]. A novel lumenapposing self-expandable metal stent (AXIOS[™] system, Xlumina; Mountain View, CA, United States) has recently been developed that can be deployed in a single step (Figures 6 and 7). The stent has a dumbbell-shaped configuration that foreshortens on deployment, and thereby minimizes the possibility of leakage or perforation^[22].

CYSTOENTEROTOMY PATENCY DEVICES

A variety of stents have been used to maintain patency of the fistulous tract between the gut lumen and the





Figure 5 Endoscopic ultrasound image of a 5 cm chronic pseudocyst with a thin wall (A) or a 7.8 cm irregular pseudocyst with walled off necrosis (B).



Figure 6 Endoscopic image of a self-expandable metal stent immediately after endoscopic ultrasound guided drainage (AXIOSTM system, Xlumina, Mountain View, CA, United States). Note the fluid floating through the stent opening. A guidewire extending through the stent lumen is still visible.

PFC. Single plastic stents (straight or double pigtail), multiple plastic stents, nasocystic drainage catheters, enteral metal stents, and biliary metal stents have all been tried. Some studies have also used combined modalities such as plastic stents in combination with nasocystic drainage catheters or double pigtail stents axially placed through a metal stent. While the available literature includes studies which used a variety of stents in combination, there is no clear evidence to suggest that metal stents are better than plastic stents, or that one type of plastic stent is better than another.

Pseudocysts

Lopes et $a/^{231}$ used single plastic stents for draining pseudocysts. While drainage was successful in 93% of patients, 25% of patients experienced a recurrence. Those investigators also noted that complications occurred more frequently when using straight stents as compared to double pigtail stents; however, the difference was not statistically significant. Straight stents do not have anchorage, and thus can migrate more easily than double pigtail stents. Additionally, straight stents have been reported to cause bleeding and perforation.



Figure 7 Corresponding endoscopic ultrasound image of a collapsed pancreatic pseudocyst immediately after drainage. Note reflexions from the stent mesh inside the collapsed cyst.

Antillon *et al*^[24] performed a single center prospective cohort study which examined the efficacy of single-step EUS-guided transmural drainage of pseudocysts. During the index procedure, complete resolution of the pseudocyst was achieved in 27 (82%) of 33 patients. Four additional patients (12%) had partial resolution (50% reduction in cyst size) accompanied by symptom resolution. Recurrence was observed in only one patient during a median followup period of 46 wk.

In a retrospective study, 87 consecutive patients with pancreatic pseudocysts were managed by EUSguided drainage. Sixty-three patients with solid debris were drained via nasocystic drains placed alongside stents, while 24 patients with solid debris were drained via transmural stents. The short-term success rate among patients with viscous solid debris-laden fluid and whose pseudocysts were drained by both stents and nasocystic tubes was 3-fold greater than that among patients who were drained by stents alone (OR = 3.6; 95%CI: 1.2-10.7; P = 0.03). Long-term followup results showed a non-significant trend suggesting that pseudocysts were better resolved when debris was drained using nasocystic drains placed alongside stents compared to using stents alone (79% vs 58% respectively, OR = 2.7; P = 0.059). Moreover, when

Baishideng®

draining debris-laden cysts, the rate of stent occlusion was higher when using stents alone rather than nasocystic drains placed alongside of stents (33% vs 13%, P = 0.03)^[25].

Seewald *et al*^[21] used a single step, simultaneous double-wire technique in conjunction with a prototype device to drain symptomatic cysts in eight patients. After puncturing a cyst, two 0.035-inch guide wires were simultaneously inserted into the cyst cavity. Next, transmural stenting was performed with an 8.5F double pigtail stent, and a 7 French nasocystic catheter was inserted into the cavity. The cavity was irrigated with a total of 1500 mL of saline solution daily (7-21 d duration) administered through the nasocystic catheter to prevent accumulation of pus and debris. Follow-up CT scans showed that all patients experienced complete resolution of their pseudocysts, and no recurrence was found during follow-up periods ranging 6 to 16 mo.

Due et al^[26] described 10 patients who underwent pancreatic pseudocyst drainage; among whom, 7 patients received a 10 mm × 20 mm covered doubleflanged metal stent. Three of the 7 patients who received the metal stent developed sepsis due to stent blockage, and one patient experienced persistent leakage. Two of the patients with stent blockage and the one patient with a leak ultimately required surgical intervention. Fabbri et al^[27] reported the drainage of 20 patients with infected fluid collections using covered self-expanding metal stents (SEMS; 4 cm or 6 cm long, 10 mm diameter). The procedure was technically successful in all of the patients, and the treatment success rate was 90%. One month after insertion, the stents were removed, and the removal procedure was successful in all except one patient. Additionally, one stent had migrated and one patient required surgery. Several attempts have been made to provide better anchorage to SEMS by deploying plastic stents through them, and thereby reduce the likelihood of migration. Talreja et al^[28] described a series of 16 patients with PFCs who underwent endoscopic drainage. SEMS $(10 \text{ mm} \times 60 \text{ mm})$ were inserted, and double pigtail plastic stents were deployed through or alongside the metal stents to provide better anchorage. That study showed a 95% treatment response rate, and stent migration occurred in only one patient. Comparable results were reported by Penn et al^[29], who used the same technique to drain pseudocysts.

A study from California^[30] evaluated the safety and efficacy of EUS-guided drainage of PFCs using a onestep access device (NAVIX[™], Xlumina), followed by placement of a fully covered SEMS. Eighteen patients with a PFC showing indeterminate adherence were enrolled. After 7-10 d, the fully covered SEMSs were removed and replaced with double-pigtail stents. When indicated, tract dilation and endoscopy-guided cyst debridement were performed. Fully covered SEMS placement was technically successful in all 18 patients, and there were no complications. Cyst resolution was achieved in 78% of the patients, and the median procedure time was 37.5 min. Berzosa et al^[31] reported 100% technical and clinical success rates when using SEMSs, and found no instance of stent migration. The majority of SEMSs used in that study were tubular stents designed for transluminal drainage, including bile duct drainage. When used for transmural drainage, these SEMSs have some limitations, including a high risk of stent migration and a possibility of causing tissue injury and bleeding. As a result of those limitations, a novel large-diameter SEMS with bilateral flanges (the AXIOS stent) has been specifically designed for transmural drainage. It consists of a barbell-shaped, flexible, fully covered, self-expanding nitinol stent housed within a catheter-based delivery system. The new SEMS is available in two sizes (10 mm \times 10 mm and 15 mm \times 10 mm), and its 10 mm saddle length is designed to appose the stomach or duodenum to the PFC wall. In 2012, Itoi et al^[32] first described the use of AXIOS stents in a series of 15 patients with symptomatic pseudocysts who underwent drainage. All stents were successfully deployed without complications; the pseudocysts resolved after a single drainage procedure, and the median time to removal was 35 d. Although one stent migrated into the stomach, the remaining 14 stents were found to be patent at the time of removal. Moreover, there was no pseudocyst recurrence during a median follow-up period of 11-mo. In 2013, a Spanish study^[33] reported the use of AXIOS stents for pseudocyst drainage. In that study, the technical success rate was 88% (8/9 patients), as the stent delivery system failed in one case. However, no stent migration was reported and all stents were easily removed. Moreover, all patients experienced a complete resolution of their cyst.

Walled-off necrosis

A WON often leads to the severe clinical deterioration of a patient, and requires treatment with open debridement or endoscopic necrosectomy. Infection is a common complication which occurs during endoscopic drainage of pancreatic fluid collections, and is more common in patients with a WON than patients with a pseudocyst. This increased incidence of infection in cases of WON is presumably due to stent occlusion by solid debris and subsequent bacterial colonization. Hence, most physicians favor placing multiple stents, and especially in cases of WON. When performing MTGT, two or three transmural tracts are created between the necrotic cavity and gastrointestinal lumen under EUS guidance. While one tract is used to flush normal saline solution via a nasocystic catheter, multiple stents are inserted into the other tracts to facilitate drainage of necrotic contents. Varadarajulu et al^[18] compared MTGT with conventional EUS-guided drainage in 60 patients with a symptomatic WON. Twelve of the patients were managed by MTGT and 48



Vilmann AS et al. EUS-guided management of pancreatic fluid collections

by conventional drainage. Treatment was successful in 11 of 12 (91.7%) patients managed by MTGT vs 25 of 48 (52.1%) patients managed by conventional drainage (P = 0.01). Although 1 patient in the MTGT cohort required endoscopic necrosectomy, 17 patients who received conventional drainage required surgery, 3 underwent endoscopic necrosectomy, and 3 died of multiple-organ failure. A multicenter prospective study^[22] from the United States evaluated the outcome of AXIOS stent placement in 33 patients with symptomatic pancreatic pseudocysts and WONs. The devices were successfully placed under endoscopic ultrasound guidance in 30 patients (91%), while the remaining 3 patients each received two double-pigtail stents. One subject could not be evaluated due to a pseudoaneurysm. Among the 29 patients who received an AXIOS stent, 27 patients (93%) showed resolution of their PFC, and stent migration was noted in only one patient. In a large multicenter trial involving 15 European centers, 61 patients with either a pseudocyst (n = 46, 75%) or WON (n = 15, 25%) were drained using AXIOS stents. In that study, stent placement was judged to be technically successful in 60 (98%) of the 61 patients. Clinical success, defined as resolution of clinical symptoms combined with a decrease in the PFC size to \leq 2 cm on imaging, was achieved in 93% of patients with a pancreatic pseudocyst and 81% of patients with a WON. Treatment failure occurred in nine patients (16%), including four patients who required surgical intervention. Stent removal was performed in 82% of patients after a median time of 32 d, and the removal procedure was rated as "easy" by all but one patient. Endoscopic stent removal was not performed in a total of 10 patients due to stent migration (n = 3), stent dislodgement during necrosectomy (n = 3), stent removal during surgery (n = 3)= 2), or patient refusal (n = 2).

SINGLE OR MULTIPLE STENTS?

No randomized control trial has compared the benefits of using a single plastic stent vs multiple plastic stents vs a metal stent for treating a pseudocyst. However, retrospective studies have shown that insertion of even a single stent provides high rates of clinical resolution. This is probably because stent occlusion has not occurred due to the absence of solid necrotic debris. A recent meta-analysis of 14 studies involving 698 patients found no difference in the rates of treatment success between patients managed with multiple plastic stents vs metal stents (89%, 95%CI: 87-91 vs 87% 95%CI: 76 to 91; P = 0.22, respectively). Furthermore, the two cohorts showed no difference in their respective rates of adverse events or pseudocyst recurrence^[34]. However, these results may not apply in cases of WON, because stent occlusion and consequent treatment failure are likely occurrences, and the chances of achieving clinical resolution and treatment success depend on providing adequate drainage. This notion is reinforced by the successful use of MTGT to treat cases of WON as proposed by Varadarajulu *et al*^[18], who placed multiple stents at different sites in conjunction with a nasocystic drain to achieve resolution of a WON in > 90% of cases.

DEFINITION OF CLINICAL AND RADIOLOGICAL SUCCESS

Technical success is defined as the ability to access and drain a pancreatic pseudocyst by placement of a stent. Treatment success involves both clinical and radiologic improvement. Clinical success refers to the resolution of symptoms that prompted an intervention. Radiologic success refers to a decrease in the size of a cyst or its resolution. In a randomized clinical trial comparing endoscopic and surgical drainage of pseudocysts, treatment success for endoscopy was defined as complete resolution or a decrease in the size of a fluid collection to 2 cm or less as seen on a CT scan, in combination with the resolution of clinical symptoms as determined at an 8-wk outpatient followup evaluation^[8]. Follow-up is usually done using upper endoscopies and imaging techniques (either a CT scan or abdominal ultrasound).

EFFICACY OF EUS-GUIDED DRAINAGE OF PANCREATIC FLUID COLLECTIONS

Very high clinical success rates (90%-100%) have been achieved by draining pseudocysts^[9,12,23]; however, less data is available concerning the clinical success rates achieved when draining an abscess. While high treatment success rates ranging from 80%^[35] to > 90%^[12] have been reported, the rates for clinical resolution of a WON are generally poor. In a recent study of 211 patients with symptomatic PFCs, the rate of success in treating sterile and infected pseudocysts was 93.5%, compared to only 63.2% when treating WONs^[36]. However, the success rate for treating WONs can be improved to 81%^[17] if an aggressive endoscopic approach using endoscopic necrosectomy is adopted; although adjunctive surgical and percutaneous drainage may be needed. Varadarajulu et al^[18] suggested multiple transluminal gateway treatment for a WON, and achieved a clinically positive response in 92% of patients when using this method. In a retrospective review of 31 patients who received EUSguided drainage of fluid collections after pancreatic resection, EUS-guided drainage was performed with a technical success rate of 100%, and clinical success was achieved in 29 of the 31 patients $(93\%)^{[37]}$.

COMPLICATIONS AND RISKS OF EUS-GUIDED TRANSMURAL DRAINAGE

When using EUS-guided transmural drainage, the rates



of complication range from $1\%-18\%^{[12,24,36,38-40]}$, and complications most frequently manifest as bleeding, perforation, secondary infection or stent migration. A retrospective study conducted by Varadarajulu et al^[13] reported a significantly higher complication frequency in cases of pancreatic necrosis (15%) when compared to cases involving a pseudocyst or abscess (5%). Secondary infection is caused by contamination of an incompletely drained WON or pseudocyst resulting from premature stent occlusion or its uneven collapse, and occurs in about 10% of cases. The perforation risk increases when a pseudocyst wall is poorly defined or is located > 1 cm from the intestinal lumen. Very few cases of procedure-related mortality have been reported, and the ones that have were mainly related to bleeding^[12,41,42]. Because surgery is required in 5%-11% of cases, most complications are conservatively managed by an interventional radiologist or endoscopy^[43]. Complications such as pneumothorax, air embolism, and intra-abdominal abscess have been seldom reported in the literature.

WHEN TO CONSIDER SURGERY

Walled-off pancreatic collections can be surgically managed with either an open surgical procedure or a laparoscopic approach. Most surgical literature has described the use of open surgical drainage procedures. Open surgical drainage can be accomplished via cystgastrostomy, cystenterostomy (direct drainage or via a Roux limb) or resection. However, drainage can also be accomplished using laparoscopic techniques. Laparoscopic cystgastrostomy can be performed via an anterior transgastric approach or a posterior approach through the lesser sac. The latter approach requires only a single gastrotomy in continuity with the walledoff pancreatic fluid collection. During the last 10 years, endoscopic drainage has come to the forefront and demonstrated efficacy comparable to that of surgical drainage; additionally, it is less expensive to perform and requires a shorter hospital stay.

Surgical drainage is a multidisciplinary decision and should only be considered for patients who have experienced previous endoscopic failures, disease recurrence following a successful endoscopic drainage, and patients who do not satisfy the criteria for endoscopic or percutaneous drainage. In 2011, Seewald et al^[44] published a paper describing the long term results of patients who underwent endoscopic drainage of PFCs. Their retrospective analysis of 80 patients with symptomatic PFCs showed that fluid collections were clinically resolved by endoscopic methods in 67 (83.8%) patients, and surgery was required for 13 patients (perforation: four patients; endoscopically inaccessible areas: two patients; inadequate drainage: seven patients). Five patients required surgery within 6 mo after their first treatment due to recurrent fluid collection. Moreover, during a mean followup period of 31 mo, an additional four

patients required surgery due to recurrent collections as a consequence of underlying pancreatic duct abnormalities that could not be treated endoscopically. The long-term success rate of endoscopic treatment was 72.5% (58/80 patients), and 28% of patients required surgery.

The traditional approach to treating necrotizing pancreatitis accompanied by a secondary infection of necrotic tissue is open necrosectomy to completely remove the infected necrotic tissue. However, this invasive approach is associated with high rates of complications and death (11%-39%), as well as a risk of long-term pancreatic insufficiency. The Dutch pancreatitis study group showed that an incremental approach consisting of percutaneous drainage followed, if necessary, by minimally invasive retroperitoneal necrosectomy is a better strategy than open necrosectomy for treating patients with necrotizing pancreatitis and a secondary infection^[45]. Additionally, new-onset multiple-organ failure occurred less often in patients treated using the incremental approach than in those treated via open necrosectomy (12% vs 40%, P = 0.002).

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

The revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis better defines local complications which can be associated with pancreatitis: acute PFC, acute necrotic collection, pseudocyst formation, and WON. In recent decades, interventional EUS has been increasingly utilized in the management of these local complications. With development of improved and novel endoscopic devices dedicated to transmural drainage of fluid and necrotic debris (access and patency devices), we believe that EUS will become an indispensable part of procedures used to diagnose PFCs and image guided interventions.

The evidence provided in this review suggests that the amount of necrosis is the most important predictor of a successful outcome following drainage of a PFC. Hence, it seems logical to classify these collections based on their percentage of necrotic component or debris as indicated by radiological imaging or EUS. Thus we propose using a classification system in which fluid collections can be categorized into 3 groups: those with a solid component < 20%, those with a solid component between 20%-50%, and those with solid a component > 50%. As patient clinical outcomes are directly related to the type of fluid collection being treated, it is important to accurately distinguish a PFC before initiating intervention. In this review, the authors proposed using a management algorithm based on the amount of internal debris present in a PFC (Figure 8). For PFCs with < 20% internal debris, transmural drainage with 1-2 double pigtail plastic stents or a lumen apposing metal stent would probably be sufficient. For PFCs with > 50% internal debris, endoscopic necrosectomy with placement multiple



Figure 8 Authors' proposed endoscopic ultrasound-guided management algorithm based on the amount of internal debris inside a pancreatic fluid collection.

plastic stents or a lumen apposing metal is required. If the pancreatic duct is connected to the cyst, transpapillary drainage *via* ERCP can be performed on any of these patients at the discretion of an endoscopist.

REFERENCES

- Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C, Gooszen HG, Johnson CD, Sarr MG, Tsiotos GG, Vege SS. Classification of acute pancreatitis--2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. *Gut* 2013; 62: 102-111 [PMID: 23100216 DOI: 10.1136/ gutjnl-2012-302779]
- 2 Dellinger EP, Forsmark CE, Layer P, Lévy P, Maraví-Poma E, Petrov MS, Shimosegawa T, Siriwardena AK, Uomo G, Whitcomb DC, Windsor JA. Determinant-based classification of acute pancreatitis severity: an international multidisciplinary consultation. *Ann Surg* 2012; 256: 875-880 [PMID: 22735715 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.0b013e318256f778]
- 3 **Theoni RF**. The revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis: its importance for the radiologist and its effect on treatment. *Radiology* 2012; **262**: 751-764 [PMID: 22357880 DOI: 10.1148/ radiol.11110947]
- 4 Kaul V, Adler DG, Conway JD, Farraye FA, Kantsevoy SV, Kethu SR, Kwon RS, Mamula P, Pedrosa MC, Rodriguez SA, Tierney WM. Interventional EUS. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2010; 72: 1-4 [PMID: 20381044 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.01.023]
- 5 Alvarez-Sánchez MV, Jenssen C, Faiss S, Napoléon B. Interventional endoscopic ultrasonography: an overview of safety and complications. *Surg Endosc* 2014; 28: 712-734 [PMID: 24196551 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3260-5]
- 6 Gardner TB. Endoscopic management of necrotizing pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 76: 1214-1223 [PMID: 23040609 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.05.028]
- 7 Gardner TB, Chahal P, Papachristou GI, Vege SS, Petersen BT, Gostout CJ, Topazian MD, Takahashi N, Sarr MG, Baron TH. A comparison of direct endoscopic necrosectomy with transmural

endoscopic drainage for the treatment of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2009; **69**: 1085-1094 [PMID: 19243764 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.06.061]

- 8 Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Sutton BS, Trevino JM, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Equal efficacy of endoscopic and surgical cystogastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocyst drainage in a randomized trial. *Gastroenterology* 2013; 145: 583-90.e1 [PMID: 23732774 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.05.046]
- 9 Varadarajulu S, Christein JD, Tamhane A, Drelichman ER, Wilcox CM. Prospective randomized trial comparing EUS and EGD for transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts (with videos). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; 68: 1102-1111 [PMID: 18640677 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.04.028]
- 10 Dumonceau JM, Delhaye M, Tringali A, Dominguez-Munoz JE, Poley JW, Arvanitaki M, Costamagna G, Costea F, Devière J, Eisendrath P, Lakhtakia S, Reddy N, Fockens P, Ponchon T, Bruno M. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. *Endoscopy* 2012; 44: 784-800 [PMID: 22752888 DOI: 10.1055/ s-0032-1309840]
- 11 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2013; 108: 1400-115; 1416 [PMID: 23896955 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.218]
- 12 Hookey LC, Debroux S, Delhaye M, Arvanitakis M, Le Moine O, Devière J. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic-fluid collections in 116 patients: a comparison of etiologies, drainage techniques, and outcomes. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2006; 63: 635-643 [PMID: 16564865 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.06.028]
- 13 Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Phadnis MA, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Endoscopic transmural drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections: outcomes and predictors of treatment success in 211 consecutive patients. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2011; 15: 2080-2088 [PMID: 21786063 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-011-1621-8]
- 14 Varadarajulu S, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Frequency of complications during EUS-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections in 148 consecutive patients. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 26: 1504-1508 [PMID: 21575060 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2011.06771.x]
- 15 Varadarajulu S, Lopes TL, Wilcox CM, Drelichman ER, Kilgore



ML, Christein JD. EUS versus surgical cyst-gastrostomy for management of pancreatic pseudocysts. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; **68**: 649-655 [PMID: 18547566 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.02.057]

- 16 Baron TH, Harewood GC, Morgan DE, Yates MR. Outcome differences after endoscopic drainage of pancreatic necrosis, acute pancreatic pseudocysts, and chronic pancreatic pseudocysts. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2002; 56: 7-17 [PMID: 12085029 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.125106]
- 17 Seifert H, Biermer M, Schmitt W, Jürgensen C, Will U, Gerlach R, Kreitmair C, Meining A, Wehrmann T, Rösch T. Transluminal endoscopic necrosectomy after acute pancreatitis: a multicentre study with long-term follow-up (the GEPARD Study). *Gut* 2009; 58: 1260-1266 [PMID: 19282306 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2008.163733]
- 18 Varadarajulu S, Phadnis MA, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Multiple transluminal gateway technique for EUS-guided drainage of symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2011; 74: 74-80 [PMID: 21612778 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.03.1122]
- 19 Rana SS, Bhasin DK, Reddy YR, Sharma V, Rao C, Sharma RK, Gupta R. Morphological features of fluid collections on endoscopic ultrasound in acute necrotizing pancreatitis: do they change over time? *Ann Gastroenterol* 2014; 27: 258-261 [PMID: 24975052]
- 20 Rana SS, Bhasin DK, Sharma RK, Kathiresan J, Gupta R. Do the morphological features of walled off pancreatic necrosis on endoscopic ultrasound determine the outcome of endoscopic transmural drainage? *Endosc Ultrasound* 2014; 3: 118-122 [PMID: 24955341 DOI: 10.4103/2303-9027.131039]
- 21 Seewald S, Thonke F, Ang TL, Omar S, Seitz U, Groth S, Zhong Y, Yekebas E, Izbicki J, Soehendra N. One-step, simultaneous doublewire technique facilitates pancreatic pseudocyst and abscess drainage (with videos). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2006; 64: 805-808 [PMID: 17055880 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.07.049]
- 22 Walter D, Will U, Sanchez-Yague A, Brenke D, Hampe J, Wollny H, López-Jamar JM, Jechart G, Vilmann P, Gornals JB, Ullrich S, Fähndrich M, de Tejada AH, Junquera F, Gonzalez-Huix F, Siersema PD, Vleggaar FP. A novel lumen-apposing metal stent for endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections: a prospective cohort study. *Endoscopy* 2015; 47: 63-67 [PMID: 25268308 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1378113]
- 23 Lopes CV, Pesenti C, Bories E, Caillol F, Giovannini M. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided endoscopic transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. *Arg Gastroenterol* 2008; 45: 17-21 [PMID: 18425223]
- 24 Antillon MR, Shah RJ, Stiegmann G, Chen YK. Single-step EUSguided transmural drainage of simple and complicated pancreatic pseudocysts. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2006; 63: 797-803 [PMID: 16650541 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2005.10.025]
- 25 Siddiqui AA, Dewitt JM, Strongin A, Singh H, Jordan S, Loren DE, Kowalski T, Eloubeidi MA. Outcomes of EUS-guided drainage of debris-containing pancreatic pseudocysts by using combined endoprosthesis and a nasocystic drain. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2013; 78: 589-595 [PMID: 23660566 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.03.1337]
- 26 Due SL, Wilson TG, Chung A, Chen JWC. Endoscopic cystgastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocysts: refining the indications. *ANZ J Surg* 2014; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 24801660 DOI: 10.1111/ans.12648]
- 27 Fabbri C, Luigiano C, Cennamo V, Polifemo AM, Barresi L, Jovine E, Traina M, D'Imperio N, Tarantino I. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided transmural drainage of infected pancreatic fluid collections with placement of covered self-expanding metal stents: a case series. *Endoscopy* 2012; 44: 429-433 [PMID: 22382852 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291624]
- 28 Talreja JP, Shami VM, Ku J, Morris TD, Ellen K, Kahaleh M. Transenteric drainage of pancreatic-fluid collections with fully covered self-expanding metallic stents (with video). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; 68: 1199-1203 [PMID: 19028232 DOI: 10.1016/ j.gie.2008.06.015]
- 29 Penn DE, Draganov PV, Wagh MS, Forsmark CE, Gupte AR, Chauhan SS. Prospective evaluation of the use of fully covered self-expanding metal stents for EUS-guided transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2012; **76**: 679-684 [PMID: 22732874 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2012.04.457]

- 30 Weilert F, Binmoeller KF, Shah JN, Bhat YM, Kane S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections with indeterminate adherence using temporary covered metal stents. *Endoscopy* 2012; 44: 780-783 [PMID: 22791588 DOI: 10.1055/ s-0032-1309839]
- 31 Berzosa M, Maheshwari S, Patel KK, Shaib YH. Single-step endoscopic ultrasonography-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections with a single self-expandable metal stent and standard linear echoendoscope. *Endoscopy* 2012; 44: 543-547 [PMID: 22407382 DOI: 10.1055/s-0031-1291710]
- 32 Itoi T, Binmoeller KF, Shah J, Sofuni A, Itokawa F, Kurihara T, Tsuchiya T, Ishii K, Tsuji S, Ikeuchi N, Moriyasu F. Clinical evaluation of a novel lumen-apposing metal stent for endosonography-guided pancreatic pseudocyst and gallbladder drainage (with videos). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2012; **75**: 870-876 [PMID: 22301347 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2011.10.020]
- 33 Gornals JB, De la Serna-Higuera C, Sánchez-Yague A, Loras C, Sánchez-Cantos AM, Pérez-Miranda M. Endosonography-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections with a novel lumen-apposing stent. *Surg Endosc* 2013; 27: 1428-1434 [PMID: 23232994 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-012-2591-y]
- 34 Navaneethan U, Njei B, Sanaka MR. 734 Endoscopic Transmural Drainage of Pancreatic Pseudocysts: Multiple Plastic Stents Versus Metal Stents- a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2014; **79**: AB167-8 [DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.02.171]
- 35 Seewald S, Groth S, Omar S, Imazu H, Seitz U, de Weerth A, Soetikno R, Zhong Y, Sriram PV, Ponnudurai R, Sikka S, Thonke F, Soehendra N. Aggressive endoscopic therapy for pancreatic necrosis and pancreatic abscess: a new safe and effective treatment algorithm (videos). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2005; 62: 92-100 [PMID: 15990825 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5107(05)00541-9]
- 36 Varadarajulu S, Tamhane A, Blakely J. Graded dilation technique for EUS-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections: an assessment of outcomes and complications and technical proficiency (with video). *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; 68: 656-666 [PMID: 18599050 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.03.1091]
- 37 Tilara A, Gerdes H, Allen P, Jarnagin W, Kingham P, Fong Y, DeMatteo R, D'Angelica M, Schattner M. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided transmural drainage of postoperative pancreatic collections. *J Am Coll Surg* 2014; 218: 33-40 [PMID: 24099888 DOI: 10.1016/ j.jamcollsurg.2013.09.001]
- 38 Lopes CV, Pesenti C, Bories E, Caillol F, Giovannini M. Endoscopic-ultrasound-guided endoscopic transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts and abscesses. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2007; 42: 524-529 [PMID: 17454865 DOI: 10.1080/00365520601 065093]
- 39 Kahaleh M, Shami VM, Conaway MR, Tokar J, Rockoff T, De La Rue SA, de Lange E, Bassignani M, Gay S, Adams RB, Yeaton P. Endoscopic ultrasound drainage of pancreatic pseudocyst: a prospective comparison with conventional endoscopic drainage. *Endoscopy* 2006; **38**: 355-359 [PMID: 16680634]
- 40 Barthet M, Lamblin G, Gasmi M, Vitton V, Desjeux A, Grimaud JC. Clinical usefulness of a treatment algorithm for pancreatic pseudocysts. *Gastrointest Endosc* 2008; 67: 245-252 [PMID: 18226686 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2007.06.014]
- 41 Trevino JM, Tamhane A, Varadarajulu S. Successful stenting in ductal disruption favorably impacts treatment outcomes in patients undergoing transmural drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 25: 526-531 [PMID: 20074158 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2009.06109.x]
- 42 Ardengh JC, Coelho DE, Coelho JF, de Lima LF, dos Santos JS, Módena JL. Single-step EUS-guided endoscopic treatment for sterile pancreatic collections: a single-center experience. *Dig Dis* 2008; 26: 370-376 [PMID: 19188730 DOI: 10.1159/000177024]
- 43 Sadik R, Kalaitzakis E, Thune A, Hansen J, Jönson C. EUS-guided drainage is more successful in pancreatic pseudocysts compared with abscesses. *World J Gastroenterol* 2011; 17: 499-505 [PMID: 21274380 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v17.i4.499]
- 44 Seewald S, Ang TL, Richter H, Teng KY, Zhong Y, Groth S, Omar S, Soehendra N. Long-term results after endoscopic drainage



and necrosectomy of symptomatic pancreatic fluid collections. *Dig Endosc* 2012; **24**: 36-41 [PMID: 22211410 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1443-1661.2011.01162.x]

45 **van Santvoort HC**, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ, Hofker HS, Boermeester MA, Dejong CH, van Goor H, Schaapherder AF, van Eijck CH, Bollen TL, van Ramshorst B, Nieuwenhuijs VB, Timmer R, Laméris JS, Kruyt PM, Manusama ER, van der Harst E, van der Schelling GP, Karsten T, Hesselink EJ, van Laarhoven CJ, Rosman C, Bosscha K, de Wit RJ, Houdijk AP, van Leeuwen MS, Buskens E, Gooszen HG. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. *N Engl J Med* 2010; **362**: 1491-1502 [PMID: 20410514 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMoa0908821]

P- Reviewer: Tomizawa M, Wilcox CM S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: Filipodia E- Editor: Wang CH







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11854 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11854-11861 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Animal models of human colorectal cancer: Current status, uses and limitations

Vijay K Mittal, Jasneet Singh Bhullar, Kumar Jayant

Vijay K Mittal, Kumar Jayant, Department of Surgery, Providence Hospital and Medical Centers, Southfield, MI 48075, United States

Jasneet Singh Bhullar, Department of Colorectal Surgery, University of Minnesota, MN 55114, United States

Author contributions: Mittal VK and Bhullar JS contributed equally to this work; Bhullar JS and Jayant K wrote the paper; Mittal VK, Bhullar JS and Jayant K edited and reviewed the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors have nothing to disclose.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Jasneet Singh Bhullar, MD, MS, Department of Colorectal Surgery, University of Minnesota, Minneapolis - St Paul, MN 55114, United States. drjsbhullar@gmail.com Telephone: +1-612-3019433 Fax: +1-612-6254411

Received: February 9, 2015 Peer-review started: February 10, 2015 First decision: April 23, 2015 Revised: June 9, 2015 Accepted: August 31, 2015 Article in press: August 31, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

AIM: To make orthotopic colon cancer murine models

a more clearly understood subject. The orthotopic tumor models have been found to be more relevant in replicating the human disease process as compared to heterotopic models, many techniques for making orthotopic colorectal murine models have been reported.

METHODS: We evaluated the current literature for various reported orthotopic colon cancer models to understand their techniques, advantages and limitations. An extensive literature review was performed by searching the National Library of Medicine Database (PubMed) using MeSH terms animal model; colon cancer; orthotopic model; murine model. Twenty studies related to colon cancer orthotopic xenograft model were evaluated in detail and discussed here.

RESULTS: The detailed analysis of all relevant reports on orthotopic model showed tumor take rate between 42%-100%. While models using the enema technique and minimally invasive technique have reported development of tumor from mucosa with tumor take rate between 87%-100% with metastasis in 76%-90%.

CONCLUSION: Over the years, the increased understanding of the murine models of human colon cancer has resulted in the development of various models. Each reported model has some limitations. These latest models have opened up new doors for continuing cancer research for not only understanding the colon cancer pathogenesis but also aid in the development of newer chemotherapeutic drugs as they mimic the human disease closely.

Key words: Murine model; Colon cancer; Colon cancer murine model; Orthotopic model; Animal model; Colon cancer animal model; Colorectal cancer; Cancer model; Colorectal cancer; Colorectal cancer animal model

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



Core tip: The murine models of colon cancer represent an important tool for understanding the etiopathogenesis and evaluating management strategies for colorectal cancer, thus representing a resource of immense potential in cancer research. Over the years, the increased understanding of the murine models of human colon cancer have resulted in the development of various models. We evaluated the current literature for various reported orthotopic colon cancer models. Our paper discusses the techniques, results, advantages and limitations of the presently available murine models of colorectal cancer so that a researcher can choose an appropriate colorectal cancer murine model which fits their research goals.

Mittal VK, Bhullar JS, Jayant K. Animal models of human colorectal cancer: Current status, uses and limitations. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11854-11861 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11854.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11854

INTRODUCTION

National Cancer Institute and SEER (Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Result) Program 2011, reported the incidence of colon cancer as 43.3 and the number of people dying from colon cancer as 15.9 per 100000 men and women per year. Colon cancer remains the third most common cancer among men as well as women and 2nd leading cause of cancer related deaths in United States^[1].

Recently, there have been many advances in the understanding of colon cancer epidemiology, pathogenesis, pathology, chemoprevention and therapeutic options, which seem to have emanated from continuing basic and clinical research. Host genetic factors play a critical role in the pathophysiology of most human cancers. The immense biological complexity of colon cancer has kindled the development of more apt research design that could simulate in a natural and spontaneous fashion the pathophysiologic features of cancer biology. Rodent models have many desired attributes and they share a wide variety of characteristics with human that has proven to be important in comprehending many complex molecular facets of colon cancer^[2]. They also act as an invaluable tool in the development of newer chemotherapeutic drugs. This has made the laboratory mouse (Mus musculus) as one of the most attractive entity in oncologic research^[3,4].

Thus there is a constant endeavor to develop an animal model that closely mimics the malignant disease process of humans. Although many animal models were tried but as per NCI data only two animal models based on breast and colon cancer histology are successfully used in preclinical trials^[5,6]. Together with that further studies have displayed that the human xenograft models have shown better results than the murine allograft models in drug development. Till date more than 100000 rodents have been sacrificed for the development of chemotherapeutic drugs. Along with that, this fact also remains that, millions of people all over the world are alive today because of the animal research^[7-9].

Colorectal cancer basic research has grown itself on the animal models, which have now become the pillars for understanding the pathogenesis and for developing newer chemotherapeutic drugs. The murine models depict a resource of immense potential, as an intricate disorder like colon cancer can be simultaneously witnessed and manipulated by the researchers. Our knowledge in this field has evolved a lot, and many mouse models have been reported, but each has certain limitations as there is no spontaneous colon cancer and a carcinogen is required for tumor induction in the rodents. Also, many of the mouse models have inter-animal variability in the development of tumors in the intestine. In spite of that animal models have become an important tool in better understanding the effect of genetic alterations on the disease process^[10-12].

We reviewed the literature for evaluating the different techniques of developing orthotopic xenograft murine colorectal cancer models, their advantages and limitations. This was done to offer the investigators an appropriate model for research in order to obtain robust and translatable data to aid further understanding of colorectal cancer.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

An extensive review of the literature on murine models of colon carcinogenesis was performed by searching the National Library of Medicine Database (PubMed) on 12/28/2014. The MEDLINE search was made using MeSH terms: animal model; chemoprevention; coloncarcinogenesis; min-mice; colon cancer; colorectal cancer; xenograft, heterotopic model, orthotopic model, murine model. We found a total of 5622 literatures by searching above key words. All the 477 relevant articles were analyzed and interpreted in detail and of these 20 manuscripts pertaining to colon cancer orthotopic xenograft model were included in this review.

RESULTS

Based on detailed analysis of all relevant reports on orthotopic colorectal cancer xenograft model, we categorized them into different groups according to the techniques used to create these models. The outcomes using different techniques in various studies are discussed in Table 1.

Open surgical technique

Ogata et al^[13] in 1998, used in vivo KM12 SM cell lines



Table 1 Characteristics of reported orthotopic murine models of human colon cancer										
Technique	Author	Year	Mice type	Cell-line used	Tumor development (%)/origin	Lymph node metastasis (%)	Distant metastasis (%)			
Open surgical	Ogata	1998	Nude	Human colon carcinoma KM12 SM cells	100/Mural	25	10 (Lung)			
							50 (Liver)			
	Hackl	2012	Nude	Human colon cancer cells, transfected with	87.5-100/Mural	50	25 (Lung)			
				hCG and luciferase			50 (Liver)			
	Priolli	2012	Nude	Colorectal adenocarcinoma cell line	42.8/Mural	00	00			
				(CCL-218)						
Enema model	Takahashi	2004	Nude	Human colon cancer cells, LS174T	95/Mucosal	NS	NS			
	Kishimoto	2013	Nude	Mouse rectal cancer cells, expressing green	100/Mucosal	90	90 (Lung)			
				fluorescent protein (GFP)			09 (Liver)			
Microinjection	Donigan	2009	Nude	Murine colon cancer (CT26) cells	65/Mural	NA	3.3			
	Zigmond	2011	Nude	Murine colon cancer C57BL/6 CRC cells	95/Mural	NA	NA			
				Human colon cancer cells SW620, SW480						
				and LS174T						
Transanal low dose	Bhullar	2010	Nude/	Murine cell line CRL-2639, CRL-2638	92-100/Mucosal	50-100	41-50			
electrocoagulation			SCID	Human cell line HT-29,	58-100/Mucosal	33-83	0-83.33			
-				LS-174T						

and injected them into cecal wall of nude mice through an open surgical technique for making the orthotopic xenograft model. They reported tumor take rate of 100% and metastasis to the regional mesenteric lymph nodes in 25% and to liver in 50%.

Hackl *et al*^[14] in 2012, injected human colon cancer cell lines HT 29 and HCT 116 transfected with human chorionic gonadotropin (b-hCG) and luciferase, orthotopically into the caecal wall of severe combined immunodeficient (SCID) mice. The developing tumor produces b-hCG and luminescent protein luciferin. The levels of these markers correlate with tumor burden, completeness of resection and recurrence. They reported tumour take rates between 87% to 100%, metastases to lymph nodes and liver in 50% and lungs in 25% following intracaecal cell injection.

Priolli *et al*^[15] in 2012, also used the open surgical method for colonic diversion with distal fistula formation. This was followed by injecting of WiDR colorectal (CCL-218) adenocarcinoma cell line into the submucosa of the fistula made in the mice. Tumor growth was reported in 42.8% mice with metastasis in none.

Enema technique model

Takahashi *et al*^[16] in 2004, developed a technique by inducing short term colitis in nude mice by an irritant agent, 3% dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) followed by instillation of human colon cancer cells LS174T transanally. They reported a tumor take rate of 95% in rectum after 2 wk but could not observe any significant metastasis.

Kishimoto *et al*^[17] in 2013, used 4% acetic acidsolution for two minutes, followed by flushing with 6ml phosphate buffered saline (PBS) in order to disruptthe epithelial cell layer of the distal rectal mucosafollowed by mouse colorectal cancer cell line CT-26and the human colorectal cancer cell line HCT-116cells, expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP)</sup> were instilled transanally. Authors noted rectal tumor development in 100% of the mice. Spontaneous lymph node metastasis and lung metastasis were found in over 90% of mice.

Microinjection technique

Donigan *et al*^[18] in 2009, used an optical microscope, to inject murine colon cancer (CT-26) cells into the rectal wall of the nude mice under magnification (10-100 ×) with an overall tumor take rate of 65% and distant metastasis in 3.3%.

Using a similar technique, Zigmond *et al*^[19] in 2011 reported a murine model in which the murine and human colon cancer tumor cells - C57BL/6 CRC tumor cells and SW620, SW480 and LS174T respectively were injected into the wall of distal rectum through a murine colonoscope (Coloview- Karl Storz). They reported tumor take rate of 95% with no metastasis.

Transanal low dose electrocoagulation technique

Bhullar *et al*⁽²⁰⁾ in 2010, transanally instilled human (LS-174T and HT-29) and murine (CRL-2638 and CRL-2639) colon cancer cell lines in SCID and nude mice, after transanal low dose mucosal electrocoagulation of the colon. Overall tumors developed in 87.5% of mice (42/48) *i.e.*, 12 of 12 and 11 of 12 mice with murine tumor lines (CRL-2638 and CRL-2639, respectively) and in 7 of 12 and 12 of 12 mice with human tumor lines (HT-29 and LS-174T, respectively). While overall lymph nodal and distant metastasis was found in 66.66% cases (32/48) *i.e.*, 12 of 12 and 6 of 12 mice with murine tumor lines (CRL-2638 and CRL-2639, respectively) and in 10 of 12 and 4 of 12 mice with human tumor lines (HT-29 and LS-174T, respectively).

DISCUSSION

After reviewing all the current literature related to orthotopic xenograft murine colorectal cancer models



Figure 1 Showing a heterotropic colonic tumor on the flank of the mouse. (Image used from author's personal collection).

in detail, it is clear that there has been enormous development in the murine models over time. The latest models are more applicative with high tumor take rates, but still they have some limitations.

The historical murine cancer models were xenograft heterotopic models which laid the foundation for the development of newer orthotopic models. These xenograft heterotopic models were traditionally made by subcutaneous implantation of human colon cancer cells into either, nude T-cell deficient mice or NOD SCID mice (non-obese diabetic/severe combined immunodeficiency). The formed tumor is located externally in this model, so, its growth can be easily and accurately monitored (Figure 1).

Though making a heterotopic model is easy, but it has multiple pitfalls. It does not mimic the human disease process because of the extra - anatomical location of the tumor and the absence of metastasis from the subcutaneous location made the model inappropriate for study of the spontaneous metastatic process. In the present scenario, the only role of the heterotopic model is its use in making the orthotopic model. Subcutaneously grown tumor is resected after euthanizing the animal and small parts of the tumor are then embedded on the colon to make the orthotopic model^[21,22]. The technically more advanced orthotopic xenograft murine models are formed by implanting colorectal cancer cells into colon and they are superior to the traditional subcutaneous xenograft tumor models. The orthotopic model resembles the entire spectrum of colorectal cancer ranging from in situ tumor to metastatic tumor. Commercially available cell lines can be used for making the orthotopic tumors, but these cell lines are altered by years of cultures in vitro, so injecting cells directly from tumors is preferred^[23-25].

As discussed earlier, there are various techniques for instilling cancer cells into colon or rectum of murine animal models.

To begin with, investigators have used open surgery methods of implanting tumor cells with many variations to study colorectal tumorigenesis in animal models. Pocard *et al*^[26] in 1996 made subcutaneous xenografts by injection of cancer cells subcutaneously in flanks of the mice. When the tumors acquired a size of $> 1 \text{ cm}^3$, the mice were euthanized and the tumor sliced into pieces measuring 2 mm × 2 mm × 2 mm. These sections were later implanted under anesthesia through a midline abdominal incision to the serosal surface of cecum and fixed with a stitch and abdomen closed. Identically, in another model, the tumor cells were injected into colonic submucosa from the cecal serosa rather than fixing with a stitch.

Ogata *et al*^[13] in 1998, followed the similar technique for orthotopic inoculation of human colonic cancer cell lines KM12 SM into the cecal wall of nude mice. They found tumors growing in 100% mice and metastasis to the regional mesenteric lymph nodes in 25% and to liver in 50%^[27-29].

The open orthotopic models have multiple downsides. The initial immune response following the open and minimally invasive colon resections checks its authenticity. They do not cause mesenteric and retroperitoneal lymphatic metastases. Furthermore, the prior proliferation necessary in these models alters the growth and dissemination potential of the cell lines^[30-33].

In 2012, Hackl et al^[14] presented only study of its kind which thoroughly compares all three ways of human xenograft models of CRC *i.e.*, subcutaneous, orthotopic and intrasplenic. In this review we have discussed the technical aspects of only orthotopic xenograft done by open method. This new technique to execute xenografts from human colon cancer cell lines, transfected with luciferase and beta-hCG. In the Orthotopic model, open surgical technique was used. Cecum was assessed through midline incision following which trypan blue was injected into cecal wall. The cecum was then being stabilized carefully on a scalpel holder to prevent spillage of tumor cells. Using a 10 mL Hamilton syringe and 30G needle 5 ml cells (5×10^5) were infused into the cecal wall under $4 \times$ magnification. Though this approach has a high tumor take rate of 87.5%-100% but the pitfall is that it is an intricated technique requiring specialized training, expertise hands and suitable instruments. Intrasplenic tumor cell injection was followed by a speedy colonization of the cancer cells to liver and lungs, within a day, which could not be explained by spontaneous metastasis. Mice yield to considerable tumor load within a few weeks and drug efficacy also could not be studied.

Priolli *et al*^[15] in 2012 designed another open surgical method in which colon diversion and distal fistula formed, cancer cells were infused in the submucosa of the fistula. Scintigraphy with 99mTc-MIBI was performed to identify the tumor and monitor its growth. Tumors developed spontaneously in the Mittal VK et al. Current status of colorectal cancer murine models



Figure 2 Colonoscopic picture on the left show a normal murine colon with smooth circumferential mucosa. While the colonoscopic picture on the right shows the orthotopic tumor growth (marked). (Image used from author's personal collection).

submucosa and histological examination revealed poorly differentiated tumor cells identically to the cells implanted. Distal fistula allowed easy monitoring of the tumor growth and assessing the effect of cytotoxic therapy. Tumor metastasis was not seen which may be due to insufficient time for tumor spread, insufficient number of cells inoculated or genotypic variance of tumor cells regarding invasiveness and metastatic potential.

Next is the enema model technique which requires induction of colitis followed by instillation of cancer cells transanally. Takahashi and associates in 2004 used a distinct non-surgical technique of orthotopic implantation. They infused 3% dextran sulfate sodium (DSS) to induce colitis followed by which cancer cells were instilled transanally. Clapper et al^[34] also analyzed this approach by cyclically administering DSS, which generated colorectal dysplasia and carcinoma with similar pathological characteristics as humans. The frequency and profusion of these lesions differ, depending on the genre of mouse used, dose and schedule of DSS. Also the advancement of these tumors to invasive cancer could be potentiated by delivering DSS simultaneously with a known colon carcinogen {azoxymethane (AOM), 2- amino-3-methylimidazo[4,5fl] quinoline (IQ), 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazo [4,5-b] pyridine (PhIP)} or iron^[16].

Kishimoto *et al*^[17] in 2013 also used similar technique for orthotopic implantation of mouse rectal cancer cells, stably expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP). Instilling acetic acid solution disintegrated the epithelial cell layer of the rectal mucosa. CT26-GFP cells in Matrigel were injected in rectal mucosa 4mm from rectal ring. The anus was promptly sealed by tape to restrain cell leakage. The inoculated tumor cells were noninvasively observed by fluorescence microscope. The mice were then euthanized for histological studies and to investigate potential metastasis. The carcinoma developed in 100% of mice, it initiated in rectal mucosa and then invaded submucosa. The tumor metastasized to the lymph nodes and lungs in 90% while dissemination to

the liver was seen in only 9% of mice, contrary to the fact that liver is the most common site for metastasis of colorectal carcinoma. The authors elucidated it by the development of tumor in the lower rectum, which primarily drains in systemic venous circulation. As tumors arise only in rectum, which may not be useful in colonic studies, is major limitation of this model.

Another developed modality was microinjection technique which involves instillation of tumor cells directly into the colonic wall by microinjection. Donigan et al^[18] in 2009 has devised this non-operative technique by using optical microscope in which the colon cancer cells were injected into the rectal wall of the mouse under magnification $(10-100 \times)$ with an overall uptake rate of 65%. But the hitch was that the injection of the cells into the rectal wall evolved in cancers not emanating from the mucosa. Using the identical notion, Zigmond et al^[19] in 2011 reported a murine model in which the tumor cells were injected into the wall of colon through a murine colonoscope (Coloview-Karl Storz). They reported tumor take rate of 95% with no metastasis. But, by the use of coloview the tumor cells can be implantated only in distal rectum^[35,36].

For overcoming problems and deficiencies with the previously described colorectal cancer murine models, Bhullar et al^[20] 2010 came up with a very impressive noninvasive technique i.e., transanal low dose electrocoagulation technique. They reported a true orthotopic murine model using tumor cell implantation after low-dose colonic mucosal coagulation through a small transanal electrode resulting in limited mucosal injury. Subsequently, they instilled the tumor cells transanally on the injured mucosa, which then proliferated in the non-ischemic bed. The resultant tumors grew from the mucosal surface and subsequently involved the deeper colonic layers. The colonoscopic (coloview) view of the normal mouse colon shows a smooth circumferential mucosa, while the orthotopically grown tumor from the mucosal surface can be easily detected and followed up (Figure 2).

Tumors developed in 87.5% of the mice (42/48)



Mittal VK et al. Current status of colorectal cancer murine models



Figure 3 Showing the large orthotopic colon cancer tumor involving the surrounding structures (Lower marker). Also shown is the metastatic matted group of lymph nodes (Upper marker). (Image used from author's personal collection).

i.e., 12 of 12 and 11 of 12 mice with murine tumor lines (CRL-2638 and CRL 2639, respectively) and in 7 of 12 and 12 of 12 mice with human tumor lines (HT-29 and LS 174T, respectively). The tumors were initially smaller, but over time grew bigger to invade the surrounding structures like the bladder, pelvic bones, *etc.* (Figure 3). Histologic evaluation revealed that these tumors grew from the mucosal lining (Figure 4). Overall Metastatic disease *i.e.*, lymph nodal in 32/48 *i.e.*, 66.66%, while liver, omentum and peritoneum involvement was seen in 43.75% (21/48) of cases. Orthotopic model using HT-29, LS 174T human cell lines showed tumor development in 58%-100% cases, lymph node and liver metastasis seen in 33-83.33% cases^[20].

This noninvasive model has succeeded in dealing with most of the limitations of the antecedent models as: (1) there is no need of laparotomy for tumor implantation at colon or rectum; (2) easy to learn noninvasive technique with high reproducibility; (3) it closely mimics the natural development of disease process in humans; and (4) tumor uptake was 100% and metastasis was 83.33% with human cell line (LS 174T).

This model has come as a boon in the research for human colon cancer. It has enormous potentials and can be used to study tumor development, metastasis, and evaluation of novel chemotherapeutics for the colorectal cancer.

With the escalating worldliness of modelling carcinogenesis in mice, an intricate disorder can be simultaneously witnessed and manipulated by the researchers. The recently developed orthotopic xenograft murine models of colon carcinoma have added a new dimension in the research of colorectal cancer by overcoming limitations of the earlier ones.

The model by our group has overcome most of the shortcomings of the antecedent models and has opened new way for understanding disease process



Figure 4 Showing the orthotopic colon tumor growing from the colonic mucosal surface (Black marker) (hematoxylin-eosin staining, magnification × 100). There is surrounding normal colonic mucosa (white marker). Adapted from Ref. [20].

and testing therapeutic drugs that can potentially benefit patients of human colorectal cancer.

At the same time better understanding of the disease process along with the improved technology available to the future researchers, we can expect more advancement in these orthotopic murine models.

COMMENTS

Background

The murine models of colon cancer represent an important tool for understanding the etiopathogenesis and evaluating management strategies for colorectal cancer, thus representing a resource of immense potential in cancer medicine. An increasing knowledge in this field has led to development of various murine models, for human colon cancer but they have many limitations.

Research frontiers

The present model has enormous potentials and it will open up new dimensions of knowledge in study biology and evaluation of novel chemotherapeutics for the colorectal cancer.

Innovations and breakthroughs

This is easy to learn and highly reproducible noninvasive technique that closely mimics the natural disease process of carcinoma colon in humans with tumor uptake and metastasis of 100% and 83.33% respectively.

Applications

This will help in better understanding of disease process and testing therapeutic drugs that can potentially benefit patients of human colorectal cancer.

Peer-review

The authors reported the development of various orthotopic murine model of colorectal cancer and well summarized the advantages and disadvantages of each method with excellent review.

REFERENCES

- 1 Colorectal cancer incidence and mortality based on SEER data analyzed by National Cancer Institute. Available from: URL: http://statecancerprofiles.cancer.gov/quickprofiles/index.php?
- 2 Taketo MM, Edelmann W. Mouse models of colon cancer. Gastroenterology 2009; 136: 780-798 [PMID: 19263594 DOI:



Mittal VK et al. Current status of colorectal cancer murine models

10.1053/j.gastro.2008.12.049]

- 3 Hawk ET, Levin B. Colorectal cancer prevention. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23: 378-391 [PMID: 15637400 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2005.08.097]
- 4 Voskoglou-Nomikos T, Pater JL, Seymour L. Clinical predictive value of the in vitro cell line, human xenograft, and mouse allograft preclinical cancer models. *Clin Cancer Res* 2003; 9: 4227-4239 [PMID: 14519650]
- 5 Shoemaker RH, Monks A, Alley MC, Scudiero DA, Fine DL, McLemore TL, Abbott BJ, Paull KD, Mayo JG, Boyd MR. Development of human tumor cell line panels for use in diseaseoriented drug screening. *Prog Clin Biol Res* 1988; 276: 265-286 [PMID: 3051021 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2012.01.022]
- 6 Skehan P, Storeng R, Scudiero D, Monks A, McMahon J, Vistica D, Warren JT, Bokesch H, Kenney S, Boyd MR. New colorimetric cytotoxicity assay for anticancer-drug screening. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1990; 82: 1107-1112 [PMID: 2359136 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/82.13.1107]
- 7 Johnson JI, Decker S, Zaharevitz D, Rubinstein LV, Venditti JM, Schepartz S, Kalyandrug S, Christian M, Arbuck S, Hollingshead M, Sausville EA. Relationships between drug activity in NCI preclinical in vitro and in vivo models and early clinical trials. *Br J Cancer* 2001; 84: 1424-1431 [PMID: 11355958 DOI: 10.1054/ bjoc.2001.1796]
- 8 Corpet DE, Pierre F. How good are rodent models of carcinogenesis in predicting efficacy in humans? A systematic review and meta-analysis of colon chemoprevention in rats, mice and men. *Eur J Cancer* 2005; **41**: 1911-1922 [PMID: 16084718 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2005.06.006]
- 9 Bhullar JS, Makarawo T, Subhas G, Alomari A, Silberberg B, Tilak J, Decker M, Mittal VK. A true orthotopic gastric cancer murine model using electrocoagulation. *J Am Coll Surg* 2013; 217: 64-70; discussion 70-1 [PMID: 23583619 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcolls urg.2013.01.062]
- 10 Reichling T, Goss KH, Carson DJ, Holdcraft RW, Ley-Ebert C, Witte D, Aronow BJ, Groden J. Transcriptional profiles of intestinal tumors in Apc(Min) mice are unique from those of embryonic intestine and identify novel gene targets dysregulated in human colorectal tumors. *Cancer Res* 2005; 65: 166-176 [PMID: 15665292]
- 11 Edelmann L, Edelmann W. Loss of DNA mismatch repair function and cancer predisposition in the mouse: animal models for human hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet* 2004; **129C**: 91-99 [PMID: 15264277 DOI: 10.1002/ajmg.c.30021]
- 12 Moser AR, Pitot HC, Dove WF. A dominant mutation that predisposes to multiple intestinal neoplasia in the mouse. *Science* 1990; 247: 322-324 [PMID: 2296722 DOI: 10.1126/ science.247.4940.322]
- 13 Ogata Y, Hara Y, Akagi Y, Ohkita A, Morodomi T, Shirouzu K. Metastatic model of human colon cancer constructed using orthotopic implantation in nude mice. *Kurume Med J* 1998; 45: 121-125 [PMID: 9658761 DOI: 10.2739/kurumemedj.45.121]
- 14 Hackl C, Man S, Francia G, Milsom C, Xu P, Kerbel RS. Metronomic oral topotecan prolongs survival and reduces liver metastasis in improved preclinical orthotopic and adjuvant therapy colon cancer models. *Gut* 2013; 62: 259-271 [PMID: 22543158 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2011-301585]
- 15 Priolli DG, Abrantes AM, Neves S, Batista JN, Cardinalli IA, Botelho MF. A novel model of distal colon cancer in athymic mice. *Acta Cir Bras* 2012; 27: 355-360 [PMID: 22666751 DOI: 10.1590/ S0102-86502012000600001]
- 16 Takahashi T, Morotomi M, Nomoto K. A novel mouse model of rectal cancer established by orthotopic implantation of colon cancer cells. *Cancer Sci* 2004; 95: 514-519 [PMID: 15182433 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0079453]
- 17 Kishimoto H, Momiyama M, Aki R, Kimura H, Suetsugu A, Bouvet M, Fujiwara T, Hoffman RM. Development of a clinicallyprecise mouse model of rectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e79453 [PMID: 24265772]

- 18 Donigan M, Norcross LS, Aversa J, Colon J, Smith J, Madero-Visbal R, Li S, McCollum N, Ferrara A, Gallagher JT, Baker CH. Novel murine model for colon cancer: non-operative trans-anal rectal injection. J Surg Res 2009; 154: 299-303 [PMID: 19101690 DOI: 10.1016/j.jss.2008.05.028]
- 19 Zigmond E, Halpern Z, Elinav E, Brazowski E, Jung S, Varol C. Utilization of murine colonoscopy for orthotopic implantation of colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2011; 6: e28858 [PMID: 22174916 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0028858]
- 20 Bhullar JS, Subhas G, Silberberg B, Tilak J, Andrus L, Decker M, Mittal VK. A novel nonoperative orthotopic colorectal cancer murine model using electrocoagulation. *J Am Coll Surg* 2011; 213: 54-60; discussion 60-61 [PMID: 21458302 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcoll surg.2011.02.022]
- 21 Flatmark K, Maelandsmo GM, Martinsen M, Rasmussen H, Fodstad Ø. Twelve colorectal cancer cell lines exhibit highly variable growth and metastatic capacities in an orthotopic model in nude mice. *Eur J Cancer* 2004; **40**: 1593-1598 [PMID: 15196545 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2004.02.023]
- 22 Fodstad O. Tumorigenicity and dissemination of human tumors in congenitally immune-deficient mice. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1991; 83: 1419-1420 [PMID: 1920486 DOI: 10.1093/jnci/83.19.1419]
- 23 Morikawa K, Walker SM, Nakajima M, Pathak S, Jessup JM, Fidler IJ. Influence of organ environment on the growth, selection, and metastasis of human colon carcinoma cells in nude mice. *Cancer Res* 1988; 48: 6863-6871 [PMID: 2846163]
- 24 Fu XY, Besterman JM, Monosov A, Hoffman RM. Models of human metastatic colon cancer in nude mice orthotopically constructed by using histologically intact patient specimens. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 1991; 88: 9345-9349 [PMID: 1924398 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.89.12.5645]
- 25 Giavazzi R, Campbell DE, Jessup JM, Cleary K, Fidler IJ. Metastatic behavior of tumor cells isolated from primary and metastatic human colorectal carcinomas implanted into different sites in nude mice. *Cancer Res* 1986; 46: 1928-1933 [PMID: 3948174]
- 26 Pocard M, Tsukui H, Salmon RJ, Dutrillaux B, Poupon MF. Efficiency of orthotopic xenograft models for human colon cancers. *In Vivo* 1996; 10: 463-469 [PMID: 8899423]
- 27 **Fidler IJ**. Critical factors in the biology of human cancer metastasis: twenty-eighth G.H.A. Clowes memorial award lecture. *Cancer Res* 1990; **50**: 6130-6138 [PMID: 1698118]
- 28 Jin H, Liu X, Li VK, Ding Y, Yun S, Liu F, Zhou S, Song Y, Ni M. A simple colostomy implantation model for evaluating colon cancer. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2009; 24: 41-47 [PMID: 18773212 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-008-0569-y]
- 29 Wilmanns C, Fan D, O'Brian CA, Bucana CD, Fidler IJ. Orthotopic and ectopic organ environments differentially influence the sensitivity of murine colon carcinoma cells to doxorubicin and 5-fluorouracil. *Int J Cancer* 1992; **52**: 98-104 [PMID: 1500231 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.2910520118]
- 30 Bresalier RS, Raper SE, Hujanen ES, Kim YS. A new animal model for human colon cancer metastasis. *Int J Cancer* 1987; 39: 625-630 [PMID: 3032811 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.2910390514]
- 31 Tsutsumi S, Kuwano H, Morinaga N, Shimura T, Asao T. Animal model of para-aortic lymph node metastasis. *Cancer Lett* 2001; 169: 77-85 [PMID: 11410328 DOI: 10.1016/ S0304-3835(00)00622-4]
- 32 Rashidi B, Gamagami R, Sasson A, Sun FX, Geller J, Moossa AR, Hoffman RM. An orthotopic mouse model of remetastasis of human colon cancer liver metastasis. *Clin Cancer Res* 2000; 6: 2556-2561 [PMID: 10873112]
- 33 Farré L, Casanova I, Guerrero S, Trias M, Capellá G, Mangues R. Heterotopic implantation alters the regulation of apoptosis and the cell cycle and generates a new metastatic site in a human pancreatic tumor xenograft model. *FASEB J* 2002; 16: 975-982 [PMID: 12087058 DOI: 10.1096/fj.01-0973com]
- 34 Clapper ML, Cooper HS, Chang WC. Dextran sulfate sodiuminduced colitis-associated neoplasia: a promising model for the development of chemopreventive interventions. *Acta Pharmacol*



Sin 2007; **28**: 1450-1459 [PMID: 17723178 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1745-7254.2007.00695.x]

35 Céspedes MV, Espina C, García-Cabezas MA, Trias M, Boluda A, Gómez del Pulgar MT, Sancho FJ, Nistal M, Lacal JC, Mangues R. Orthotopic microinjection of human colon cancer cells in nude mice induces tumor foci in all clinically relevant metastatic sites. *Am J Pathol* 2007; **170**: 1077-1085 [PMID: 17322390 DOI: 10.2353/ajpath.2007.060773]

- 36 Kashtan H, Rabau M, Mullen JB, Wong AH, Roder JC, Shpitz B, Stern HS, Gallinger S. Intra-rectal injection of tumour cells: a novel animal model of rectal cancer. *Surg Oncol* 1992; 1: 251-256 [PMID: 1341258 DOI: 10.1016/0960-7404(92)90072-S]
 - P- Reviewer: Chae SC, Nayak BS S- Editor: Ma YJ L- Editor: A E- Editor: Zhang DN







Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11862 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11862-11876 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Novel understanding of ABC transporters ABCB1/MDR/ P-glycoprotein, ABCC2/MRP2, and ABCG2/BCRP in colorectal pathophysiology

Vibeke Andersen, Katrine Svenningsen, Lina Almind Knudsen, Axel Kornerup Hansen, Uffe Holmskov, Allan Stensballe, Ulla Vogel

Vibeke Andersen, Katrine Svenningsen, Lina Almind Knudsen, Molecular Diagnostic and Clinical Health Research Unit, Hospital of Southern Jutland, 6200 Aabenraa, Denmark

Vibeke Andersen, Katrine Svenningsen, Lina Almind Knudsen, Institute of Regional Health Research-Centre Sønderjylland, University of Southern Denmark, 5000 Odense, Denmark

Vibeke Andersen, Medical Department, Regional Hospital Viborg, 8800 Viborg, Denmark

Axel Kornerup Hansen, Experimental Animal Models, University of Copenhagen, 1870 Frederiksberg, Denmark

Uffe Holmskov, Department of Cancer and Inflammation Research, University of Southern Denmark, 5000 Odense, Denmark

Allan Stensballe, Department of Health Science and Technology, Aalborg University, 9220 Aalborg, Denmark

Ulla Vogel, National Research Centre for the Working Environment, 2100 Copenhagen, Denmark

Author contributions: Andersen V was the guarantor of the article, collected the material and wrote the manuscript; Vogel U critically commented the work; Svenningsen K, Knudsen LA, Hansen AK, Holmskov U, Stensballe A and Vogel U participated in the manuscript writing; all authors have accepted the final version.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Vibeke Andersen is receiving compensation as a consultant for MSD (Merck) and Janssen and advisory board member for MSD (Merck). Katrine Svenningsen, Lina A Knudsen, Axel Kornerup Hansen, Uffe Holmskov, Allan Stensballe, and Ulla Vogel declare no competing interests.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this

work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Dr. Vibeke Andersen, Molecular Diagnostic and Clinical Health Research Unit, Hospital of Southern Jutland, 6200 Aabenraa, Denmark. vandersen@health.sdu.dk Telephone: +45-21157790 Fax: +45-88834488

Received: June 10, 2015 Peer-review started: June 14, 2015 First decision: July 14, 2015 Revised: August 7, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

AIM: To evaluate ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters in colonic pathophysiology as they had recently been related to colorectal cancer (CRC) development.

METHODS: Literature search was conducted on PubMed using combinations of the following terms: ABC transporters, ATP binding cassette transporter proteins, inflammatory bowel disease, ulcerative, colitis, Crohns disease, colorectal cancer, colitis, intestinal inflammation, intestinal carcinogenesis, ABCB1/ P-glycoprotein (P-gp/CD243/MDR1), ABCC2/multidrug resistance protein 2 (MRP2) and ABCG2/breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP), *Abcb1/Mdr1a*, *abcc2/Mrp2*, *abcg2/Bcrp*, knock-out mice, tight junction, membrane lipid function.

RESULTS: Recently, human studies reported that



changes in the levels of ABC transporters were early events in the adenoma-carcinoma sequence leading to CRC. A link between ABCB1, high fat diet and gut microbes in relation to colitis was suggested by the animal studies. The finding that colitis was preceded by altered gut bacterial composition suggests that deletion of Abcb1 leads to fundamental changes of hostmicrobiota interaction. Also, high fat diet increases the frequency and severity of colitis in specific pathogenfree Abcb1 KO mice. The Abcb1 KO mice might thus serve as a model in which diet/environmental factors and microbes may be controlled and investigated in relation to intestinal inflammation. Potential molecular mechanisms include defective transport of inflammatory mediators and/or phospholipid translocation from one side to the other of the cell membrane lipid bilayer by ABC transporters affecting inflammatory response and/or function of tight junctions, phagocytosis and vesicle trafficking. Also, diet and microbes give rise to molecules which are potential substrates for the ABC transporters and which may additionally affect ABC transporter function through nuclear receptors and transcriptional regulation. Another critical role of ABCB1 was suggested by the finding that ABCB1 expression identifies a subpopulation of pro-inflammatory Th17 cells which were resistant to treatment with glucocorticoids. The evidence for the involvement of ABCC2 and ABCG2 in colonic pathophysiology was weak.

CONCLUSION: ABCB1, diet, and gut microbes mutually interact in colonic inflammation, a well-known risk factor for CRC. Further insight may be translated into preventive and treatment strategies.

Key words: ATP-binding cassette transporters; Colorectal cancer; Intestinal; Inflammatory bowel disease; Inflammation; Adenoma-carcinoma sequence

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: Recently, human studies reported that changes in the levels of ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters were early events in the adenomacarcinoma sequence leading to colorectal cancer. A link between ABCB1, high fat diet and gut microbes in relation to colitis was suggested by the animal studies. The *Abcb1* KO mice might thus serve as a model in which diet/environmental factors and microbes may be controlled and investigated in relation to intestinal inflammation. Such strategy may provide insight which can be translated into preventive and treatment strategies to benefit the patients.

Andersen V, Svenningsen K, Knudsen LA, Hansen AK, Holmskov U, Stensballe A, Vogel U. Novel understanding of ABC transporters ABCB1/MDR/P-glycoprotein, ABCC2/MRP2, and ABCG2/BCRP in colorectal pathophysiology. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11862-11876 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11862.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11862

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) constitutes the third most common cancer in the world and the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths. The number of cases is increasing and has been estimated to raise from 1.4 million cases in 2012 to 2.4 million cases in 2035 worldwide^[1]. Early detection of CRC is important as early treatment has been associated with improved outcomes and saved lives^[2]. Therefore, population screening programs have been initiated in a number of countries such as the United Kingdom, Australia, Holland and Denmark^[3-6]. The fecal occult blood test (FOBT) is the most widely used for population screening^[7] and individuals with a positive FOBT are referred for an endoscopic investigation of the colonic mucosa thereby enabling the sampling of biopsies from the colonic mucosa.

Recently, a major part of research had focused on improving prognosis and treatment selection in CRC^[8-10]. Another approach could be to prevent the development of cancer in subgroups of patients with high risk, *i.e.*, secondary prevention. Thus, the molecular evaluation of the (unaffected) colonic mucosa from the patients undergoing an endoscopic evaluation could potentially stratify the patients according to their risk of developing CRC. Our recent findings indicate that even healthy looking mucosa as determined by histology may contain a significantly elevated level of immune response proteins^[11]. Biomarkers potentially predicting the disease risk among selected patient groups could improve the efficiency of the screening programs and patient care. Furthermore, they have the potential to dramatically alter the established patient care pathways as followup of the patients may be tailored according to their individual risk and thereby the organization and use of resources of the health care system.

CRC develops in the colonic mucosa which is highly affected by the metabolic activities in the intestinal lumen. The dietary items reaching the colon are digested by the commensal bacteria giving rise to various substrates which may prevent, initiate or promote colorectal cancer development^[12]. Thus, in order to understand the processes leading to CRC we need to take into account the delicate interactions between dietary intake, activity of the commensal bacteria and host factors.

We recently reported that low *ABCB1* and *ABCG2* gene transcription levels and high *ABCC2* levels are early events in the colorectal adenoma-carcinoma sequence^[13,14] suggesting that changes in expression levels of the ATP binding cassette (ABC) transporter proteins [EC 3.6.3.44] precede cancer development. In addition, inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) may be



a risk factor for the development of CRC^[8]. Therefore, we wanted to discuss the current understanding of how these ABC transporters may affect intestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis, how they may potentially interact with the environment such as diet and gut microbes, and whether this knowledge may be utilized for improved treatment care strategies.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Literature search was conducted on PubMed using combinations of the following terms: ABC transporters, ATP binding cassette transporter proteins, inflammatory bowel disease, ulcerative, colitis, Crohn's disease, colorectal cancer, colitis, intestinal inflammation, intestinal carcinogenesis, ABCB1/P-glycoprotein (P-gp/ CD243/MDR1), ABCC2/multidrug resistance protein 2 (MRP2) and ABCG2/breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP), *Abcb1/Mdr1a*, *abcc2/Mrp2*, *abcg2/Bcrp*, knockout mice, tight junction, membrane lipid function.

RESULTS

ABC family of transporters; ABCB1, ABCC2, and ABCG2 The large family of ABC transporter proteins is highly conserved through evolution and extensive sequence and protein homology is shared between numerous bacterial and eukaryotic ABC transport proteins^[15]. The ABC proteins are found in the cell membranes and intracellular organelles and the ABC family members exert multiple different functions depending on the cellular context^[16].

The ABCB1, ABCC2, and ABCG2 transporters, encoded by *ABCB1*, *ABCC2*, and *ABCG2*, respectively, are located in the apical cell membrane of epithelial and endothelial interfaces within the intestine, testis, kidneys, liver, brain, and placenta^[17-20]. Thereby, they exert barrier functions influencing absorption, distribution, excretion, and toxicology (ADME-Tox) of exogenous substrates with potential impact on inflammation and carcinogenesis^[21-25]. ABCB1 and ABCG2 transporters have also been identified on haematological cells^[20,26,27]. Whereas ABCB1 has been extensively studied in relation to the gastrointestinal system^[28], less is known for ABCC2 and ABCG2^[29].

No monogenic diseases have been identified involving *ABCB1* and *ABCG2*^[30,31], but several different mutations in *ABCC2* have been observed in patients with Dubin-Johnson syndrome, an autosomal recessive disorder characterized by conjugated hyperbilirubinemia^[32].

Nuclear receptors such as aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR), pregnane x receptor (PXR, NR1I2), vitamin D receptor (VDR, NR1I1), and constitutive androstane/ activated receptor (NR1I3) are activated by a wide variety of exogenous and endogenous factors including diet, heavy metals, gut microbes, carcinogens and inflammation^[33,34] (reviewed in^[35]). These nuclear

receptors may be involved in the transcriptional regulation of ABC transporters^[34,36-40] as are the transcription factors nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B), activator protein 1 (AP-1)^[41], and Wnt signaling transcription factor TCF4^[42]. Furthermore, ABCB1 undergoes several posttranslational modifications (PTMs)^[43,44] which have been shown to affect the stability of ABCB1 and/or substrate transport specificities^[45]. ABCB1 is a 170-180 kDa glycoprotein with N-linked glycosylation at residues Asp⁹¹, Asp⁹⁴ and Asp⁹⁹. ABCB1 and ABCC2 have two ATP-binding sites and two sixtransmembrane domains in a symmetric structure whereas ABCG2 is a half-transporter and have one ATP binding site and one six-transmembrane domain.

ABC transporter substrates include many diverse endogenous and exogenous molecules including amino acids, peptides, metabolites, vitamins, fatty acids, steroids, phospholipids, conjugated organic anions, and dietary and environmental carcinogens, pesticides, metals, metalloids, lipid peroxidation products and drugs^[22-24]. Substrate overlap has been reported between the ABCB1, ABCC2, ABCG2, and especially between ABCC2 and the basolaterally located ABCC1^[23,29]. Specific substrates and their potential role in ABC transporter related gut inflammation will be discussed later in this review.

Inflammation is a key factor underlying the development of CRC

CRC is a heterogeneous disease complex with environmental, genetic and host factors involved in the aetiology^[46,47]. Inflammation is a risk factor for CRC^[48-50] and accordingly, a subset of patients with IBD^[51,52] [with the two main forms ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD)] characterised by long-term and extensive colitis are at high risk of CRC^[53,54]. The incidences of both CRC and IBD are rising^[1,55], which point to important roles of environment factors.

The intestinal mucosa is by far the body's largest surface exposed to and interacting with environmental factors. The intestinal epithelium and the mucus form a barrier against luminal antigens and invading microbes^[56,57]. Microbial sensing by intestinal epithelium cells and local innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) through pattern recognition receptors (PRR) leads to secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as tumour necrosis factor- α (TNF- α), interferon- γ (INF- γ), interleukin 6 (IL-6), and IL-17^[58,59], cytokines which have been related to IBD and CRC^[60]. Activation of PRR stimulates autophagocytic networks^[61,62]. Also, activation of the innate immune system may result in activation of the adaptive immune response with T cell involvement; Th1, Th2 and Th17 cells characterised by secretion of their signature cytokines INF- γ , IL-4, IL-17, respectively, whereas Tregs (and to a lesser degree Th2), in contrast, are characterised by their production of the anti-inflammatory cytokines IL-10 and transforming growth factor β (TGF- β)^[63,64]. The



	Table 1	The ABCB1	ABCC2 and ABCG2 mRNA and protein levels in intestinal tissue from patients with ulcerative colitis
--	---------	-----------	--

		Controls	Inactive disease				Active disease				
		Colon	Colon	P value	Rectum	P value	Colon	P value	Rectum	P value	
Gene	ABCB1 ¹	1 (ref)	NA	NS	NA		22%	< 0.001	34%	< 0.01	[72]
	$ABCC2^{1}$	1 (ref)	NA	NS	NA		NA	NS	NA	NS	[72]
	$ABCG2^{1}$	1 (ref)	NA	NS	NA		11%	< 0.001	16%	< 0.001	[72]
Array	ABCB1 ²	287	-1.5								[40]
	ABCC2 ²	81	-8.6								[40]
Protein	ABCG2 ³	100 (9/9)	80 (53/67)				24 (13/54)	0.01			[73]

¹The *ABCB1*, *ABCC2* and *ABCC2* mRNA levels in colon and rectum tissue from patients with ulcerative colitis in remission (n = 17) or with active disease (n = 16) compared to the levels in colon tissue from healthy controls (n = 17). mRNA levels are normalised to the villin mRNA level. *P* values compared to the expression in the controls; ²Microarray analyses of pooled cRNA from uninflamed colonic tissue from 4 patients with UC and 4 control subjects. Fold change expression in colon tissue compared to controls. Statistically significant expression levels of *ABCB1* were found in UC patients compared to controls by RT-PCR analyses using 18S RNA as internal control (P < 0.05); ³Quantitative immunohistochemistry of formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) colonic biopsies from 9 healthy individuals and 36 patients with ulcerative colitis. The values are n % (samples with positive staining/total number). *P* value for active colitis compared to controls and inactive colitis, respectively. NA: Not available; NS: Not significant.

role of the Th17-associated cytokines in animal models of colitis^[65], IBD^[66] and CRC^[67] have been in focus the recent years and it has been suggested that Th17 cells may have evolved to combat bacterial and fungal infections *via* orchestration of the neutrophil inflammatory response^[63]. However, this seems to be a simplistic view^[68] and more T cell subsets with as yet unclarified functions in IBD and CRC have been identified these years^[69-71].

ABC transporters, IBD and CRC

Englund *et al*^[72] found significantly lower levels of both ABCB1 and ABCG2 mRNA in colon and rectal biopsies from 16 patients with active UC compared to healthy individuals whereas the levels did not differ between UC patients in remission and healthy controls (Table 1). The authors also reported lower ABCB1 and ABCG2 levels in colon from patients with active inflammation compared with controls^[72]. Langmann *et al*^[40] reported low levels of ABCB1 and ABCC2 mRNA in biopsies from colon adjacent to inflammation from patients with UC compared to the levels in controls. In contrast, Deuring et al^[73] reported similar levels of ABCG2 mRNA in intestinal biopsies from healthy individuals, patients in remission and patients with active inflammation but dramatically reduced levels of ABCG2 in IBD patients with active inflammation when compared to patients in remission or healthy controls using quantitative immunohistochemistry (Table 1). These observations suggest that the low levels of ABCG2 observed in inflamed colon were caused by posttranscriptional processes^[73]. The study also found inflamed colon to contain high levels of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER)stress marker GRP78 and in vitro they found nitric oxide induced ER-stress to impair ABCG2 function^[73]. The authors therefore suggested that incorrect protein folding caused by inflammation-induced ER dysfunction may lead to low levels of ABCG2 in inflamed colon of IBD patients^[73,74].

The role of ABC transporters has also been investigated in relation to CRC (Table 2). As previously mentioned, low levels of *ABCB1* in colon was found to be an early event that preceded malignancy^[13]. Similarly, in another study using the same cohort low levels of *ABCG2* and high levels of *ABCC2* mRNA were found in both colon adenomas and carcinomas compared to morphological normal tissue surrounding the cancer tissue, and compared to levels in tissue from healthy individuals^[14]. Taken together, the studies suggest that changed expression levels of the ABC transport proteins may be early events in the development of IBD and CRC.

Genetically determined variation in ABC transporters has been investigated in relation to risk of developing IBD^[75-79] and CRC^[80-82] with varying results^[83-85]. In particular the polymorphisms ABCB1 C1236T, G2677T/A, and C3435T have been investigated. These polymorphisms are in linkage disequilibrium. Haplotype frequencies vary among ethnic groups and the CGC and TTT haplotypes are frequent among Caucasians^[86]. The synonymous C3435T polymorphism was reported to cause changes in protein folding due to ribosome stalling caused by impaired interaction between the tRNA and the chaperone protein that aids the folding process at the ribosome^[86] which resulted in altered transporter function^[87]. A recent meta-analysis found that the ABCB1 C3435T polymorphism (rs1045642) was associated with risk of UC, but not with CD^[84]. In relation to CRC, a large case-control analysis of a Czech and two German cohorts of 4677 cases in total found no indications of a strong role of ABCB1 in CRC^[88] which was in accordance with a meta-analysis (not including the above study)^[85]. A prospective study based on a Danish cohort found that two ABCB1 polymorphisms, including the C3435T polymorphism, were associated with CRC risk^[82]. Furthermore, these two polymorphisms were found to interact with meat intake in relation to risk of CRC. Only few studies of ABCC2 and ABCG2 polymorphisms as risk factors for IBD and CRC have been performed. No strong indications that genetic variation in ABCC2 or ABCG2 per see is associated with IBD or CRC were Table 2 The *ABCB1*, *ABCC2* and *ABCG2* mRNA levels in intestinal tissue from patients with adenomas and colorectal cancer and healthy individuals

	Unaffected tissue	P value ¹	Adenomas/carcinomas	P value ¹	P value ²	Ref.
ABCB1						[13]
Healthy individuals	0.012 ± 0.008					
Mild/moderate dysplasia cases	0.009 ± 0.004	NS	0.005 ± 0.004	< 0.050	< 0.001	
Severe dysplasia cases	0.009 ± 0.030	NS	0.003 ± 0.002	< 0.050	< 0.001	
Cancer patients	0.009 ± 0.014 (distant)	< 0.05	0.003 ± 0.005	< 0.001	< 0.001	
	0.007 ± 0.009 (adjacent)	< 0.05			< 0.010	
ABCC2						[14]
Healthy individuals	5.35 ± 3.24					
Mild moderate dysplasia cases	4.62 ± 4.79	0.081	6.68 ± 6.77	0.87	0.037	
Severe dysplasia cases	6.66 ± 8.47	0.880	10.18 ± 11.52	0.27	0.240	
Cancer patients	28.06 ± 68.84 (distant)	0.036	87.50 ± 270.21	0.0046	0.0037	
	11.44 ± 25.58 (adjacent)	0.690			< 0.0001	
ABCG2						[14]
Healthy individuals	718.06 ± 761.24					
Mild moderate dysplasia	732.85 ± 2305.28	0.550	56.02 ± 118.42	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	
Severe dysplasia	448.02 ± 195.34	0.840	76.31 ± 102.63	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	
Cancer patients	6679 ± 58353 (distant)	0.080	98.41 ± 476.36	< 0.0001	< 0.0001	
	1302 ± 10090 (adjacent)	0.011			< 0.0001	

¹*P* values for comparison of the expression levels in tissue from healthy individuals adjusted for age and gender. Samples were available for 18 healthy controls, 88-94 patients with mild/moderate dysplasia, 12 with severe dysplacia, and 121-122 patients with CRC; ²*P* value for the comparison of the expression levels in morphologically unaffected and affected tissue from the same individual using Paired Student's *t*-test. All values are mean \pm SD. *ABCB1* mRNA levels are normalised to the *β-actin* mRNA level. *ABCC2* and *ABCC2* mRNA levels are normalised to 18S RNA levels. Matching samples were available from ABCG2: 66-75 cases with mild-moderate dysplasia, 11 cases with severe dysplasia, and 63-80 and 66-99 CRC cases (distant unaffected tissue, and adjacent unaffected tissue, respectively). NS: Not significant.

found^[80,81].

ABC transporters and colitis and dysplasia in animal models

The Abcb1/Mdr1a knock-out (Mdr1a KO) mouse, in which the gene corresponding to the human intestinal ABCB1 gene has been deleted^[89,90], has been utilized as an animal model of colitis^[91-95]. The colitis is characterized by histological changes and high levels of the cytokines INF- γ , TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-17 thus resembling the findings in UC patients. The classical study by Panwala et al^[91] reported that a proportion of Mdr1a KO mice developed colitis when exposed to commensal gut bacteria. The development of spontaneous colitis was prevented if the mice were maintained germfree. Also, spontaneous colitis and active inflammation was resolved by oral treatment with a mixture of streptomycin, neomycin, bacitracin, and amphotericin. These findings highlight an important role of bacteria in the initiation and perpetuation of colitis in the *Mdr1a* KO mouse^[91]. Since then, the finding that lack of Mdr1a confers risk of colitis has been replicated by others^[94-98]. Furthermore, a proportion of the Mdr1a KO mice dual-infected with Helicobacter species (H.bilis and H. hepaticus) developed dysplasia^[99].

One study found redused in the diversity and total number of bacteria in *mdr1a* KO mice compared to wildtype mice. These alterations were found to precede and associate with the development of inflammation^[95]. Another study reported changes in colonic gene expression which also preceded disease

development^[98]. High expression of INF- γ was found in histologically normal colonic tissue from Mdr1a KO mice and the change preceded a high expression of the inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α , increased colonic permeability, and histologically determined colon inflammation^[98]. Yet, another study found a high level of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-17 in colon from the *Mdr1a* KO mice model^[92]. INF- γ expression has been associated with reduced intestinal barrier function due to effects on tight junction proteins^[96]. Also, one study suggested that impaired intestinal barrier function contributed to the development of colitis in Mdr1a KO mice. In this study, high permeability of FITC-dextran (4.4 kDa) and horseradish peroxidase (44 kDa) was found in colon tissue mounted in Ussing chambers and in vivo, high bacterial translocation to lymphoid tissue including increased trabecular infiltrate with neutrophils were found^[94]. These changes were observed prior to onset of colitis. Furthermore, decreased phosphorylation of tight junction proteins including occludin was observed^[94]. Thus, inflammation and the following high INF- γ expression may contribute to the loss of barrier function which has been observed in the Abcb1 KO mice.

High fat diet-induced obesity increases the frequency and severity of colitis in the *mdr1a* KO mice^[100]. Wildtype mice feeding either high-fat diet or low fat diet did not develop colitis^[100]. In contrast, specific pathogen free *Mdr1a* KO mice fed high fat diet had a higher frequency and more severe colitis compared to those who were fed a low fat diet^[100]. Although





Figure 1 The models presented are from Tarling *et al*^{(16]}. A: Lipids can move across the membrane bilayer by multiple mechanisms. Four mechanisms are proposed here: (1) membrane lipids passively diffuse or "flip-flop" from one leaflet of the bilayer to another; (2) bi-directional movement of lipids from one membrane leaflet to another is enhanced by proteins present in the membrane bilayer; (3) P-type ATPases mediate the movement of specific lipids (phospholipids) from the outer leaflet of the membrane bilayer; and (4) ABC transporters/flippases mediate the "outward" movement of specific lipids (phospholipids/cholesterol) from the inner leaflet to the outer leaflet of the membrane bilayer; B: Mechanisms of substrate recognition and transport by ABC transport proteins: (1) substrates enter the transporter from the inner leaflet and are flipped to the outer leaflet where they can exit the membrane bilayer; (2) as in (1) but the substrate exits the transporter directly to an exogenous acceptor; (3) solute/ions/amphiphiles move directly into the bilayer, through the transporter protein and out to the external environment; and (4) substrates enter the transporter from the outer leaflet and exits to an acceptor molecule.

the microbiota was not investigated in this study, the authors concluded that the diet and potential dietinduced changes in microbiota was not sufficient to induce colitis in the mice but that additional host genetic factors are required before the high fat diet is a risk factor for colitis^[100].

Impaired immune system may also be involved in the aetiology of colitis in the *Mdr1a* KO mice model. In mice, regulatory T cells (Tregs) characterised by the expression of the transcription factor Foxp3^[101] are considered to down-regulate effector T cells that react to microbial or other gastrointestinal antigens. In the study by Tanner *et al*^[97], they also found that there appeared to be fewer Tregs present in intestine from *mdr1a* KO mice and that these Tregs were unable to effectively suppress TNF- α induced colitis. These results are in accordance with the notion that inflammation primarily is initiated by the innate immune system.

In contradiction to the findings in the *Mdr1a* KO mice model, *Abcc2/Mrp2* KO and *Abcg2/Bcrp1* KO

mice were found to be phenotypically normal under standard housing conditions^[102,103].

The molecular mechanisms of ABC transporters may involve phospholipid transport

Cellular processes such as phagocytosis, apoptosis, cytokine release, vesicle formation and tight junction function require cell membrane budding and curvature and therefore, different composition of the inner and outer side of the lipid bilayer forming the cell membrane (Figure 1)^[104]. Translocation of phospholipids between the two sides of the lipid bilayer within the cell membrane is therefore important for generating such differences. ABCB1, ABCC2, and ABCG2 have been found to translocate various phospholipid membrane components; cholesterol, sphingomyelin, and other glycosphingolipids suggesting that ABC transporters are important for regulating the budding of the membrane function^[15,16,105,106]. Furthermore, the cellular processes also require cell cytoskeleton anchoring through specialised domains^[107]. ABCB1 has been

found to be associated with such domains^[106,108,109]. Other phospholipid transporters such as scramblases, P₄-ATPases and additional members of the ABC transporter family, are reviewed in^[15].

In vitro studies of rat kidney and Sertoli cells support the involvement of ABC transporters in tight junction function and apoptosis^[110,111]. At the Sertoli cell blood-testis barrier, ABCB1 was found to co-localise with occluding, claudin-11 and junction adhesion molecule A^[110]. Knockdown of Abcb1 (Abcb1a and Abcb1b) by RNAi in rat Sertoli cell cultures led to a decline of claudin-11, internalisation and degradation of occluding, and disruption of tight junction barrier function^[110]. Another study found that ABCB1 decreased apoptosis by decreasing the availability of a precursor of ceramide[111], an intracellular signalling molecule involved in apoptosis induced by $\text{TNF-}\alpha$ and other apoptotic stimuli^[106,108]. However, the functions of the ABC transporters may be tissue specific and therefore the results may not apply for intestinal conditions.

The molecular mechanisms of ABC transporters may be related to the transport of other substrates

Figure 1 shows mechanisms of substrate recognition and transport by ABC transporters^[16]. An in vitro study by Pawlik et al^[112] on cultured peripheral blood mononuclear cells PBMC from healthy individuals found that stimulation with phytohaemagglutinin (PHA) leads to secretion of IL-2, IL-4, IL-6, IL-10, INF- γ , and TNF- $\alpha^{[112]}$. Furthermore, secretion of IL-2, IL-4, INF- γ , and TNF- α was inhibited by anti-MDR1 specific antibody whereas secretion of IL-6 and IL-10 was unaffected. In a similar study, blockade of ABCC1 by anti-MRP1 specific antibodies led to reversible abrogated cytokine secretion of IL-10, TNF- α , IL-4 and INF- $\gamma^{[113]}$. However, another study using splenocytes from Mdr1a KO mice found that IL-2, IL-4, IL-10, and INF- γ secretion was independent of ABCB1. The authors suggested that ABCB1 may not be required for secretion of these cytokines because they contain a signal sequence designating the cytokines for secretion from the cells^[114]. Yet, a further *in vitro* study by Pawlik et al^[115] on cultured PBMC, this time from 72 healthy ABCB1 genotyped individuals was conducted. The cultured cells were stimulated with PHA and cytokines were measured in the supernatant. The authors found significantly lower concentration of IL-2, IL-4, INF-y, and TNF- α , and unchanged concentration of IL-6 and IL-10 in cultured cells from individuals with ABCB1 C3435T TT genotypes compared to CC genotypes^[115]. Also, ABCB1 blockade by the antagonist PSC833 resulted in impaired IL-12 secretion by antigen presenting cells from peripheral blood from healthy human volunteers suggesting that functional ABCB1 is required for IL-12 secretion in these cells^[116]. As previously mentioned, cytokines and chemokines are important modulators of intestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis^[108,117], Additionally, ABCB1, ABCC2, and ABCG2 also transport bioactive lipids^[15,16,105]. The levels of the ABCB1 substrate platelet-activating factor^[117-119] have been found to be high in intestinal mucosa from CD patients^[120]. PAF has been reported to regulate the function of tight junctions^[121] and to activate human neutrophils to extrusion of neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) mediating extracellular capture and killing of bacteria^[122,123]. Also, ABCB1 has been reported to transport steroids, mineralocorticoids, androgens and oestrogens^[106]. Interestingly, the ABC substrate testosterone was found to be a key mediator of autoimmune responses in the non-obese diabetic mouse model of type 1 diabetes^[124]. Whether a similar phenomenon contributes to the observed male preponderance in *Mdr1a* KO IBD mouse model has not been studied as far as we know^[94]. ABCG2 transport the anti-inflammatory butyrate, a product of bacterial digestion of dietary fibres, and phytoestrogen from vegetables^[125,126]. ABCC2 has been reported to transport the pro-inflammatory signalling molecules leukotriene (LT) B4 and LTC4 involved in dendritic cell migration and CRC, and, furthermore, various dietand smoke-derived carcinogens^[127-131]. Sulfasalazine and 5-aminosalicylic acid (5-ASA, mesalazine) are used for treatment and prevention of UC flares^[132]. ABCG2 is regarded as being the main transporter of sulfasalazine^[133,134] and ABCG2 activity has been suggested as having impact on sulfasalazine treatment efficacy in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA)^[135,136].

ABCB1 expression on T cells may identify proinflammatory Th17 cells

One study utilised ABCB1 expression to identify human Th17 cells with a unique pro-inflammatory transcriptional signature^[20]. This novel subset of Th17 cells, MDR1-positive Th17 cells, was identified by fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) analysis of PBMC from healthy individuals. Compared to MDR1negative Th17 cells, the MDR1-positive Th17 cells were characterized by a high production of pro-inflammatory Th1 (INF- γ) and Th17 (IL-17A, IL-17F, and IL-22) cytokines and low levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 upon stimulation^[20]. In contrast to the MDR1-negative T cells, the MDR1-positive T cells were resistant to treatment with glucocorticoids. Thus, MDR1-positive T cells from healthy humans were enriched two- to three-fold during culturing of peripheral blood memory T cells in the presence of glucocorticoids^[20]. Furthermore, in a small study of 3-5 CD patients, MDR1-positive Th17 cells (assessed as percent of the total number of memory cells) were enriched both in non-inflamed and inflamed gut tissue compared to blood levels^[20]. High mRNA levels of IFN-y, IL23R, and TNF were found in MDR1-positive Th17 cells compared to MDR1-negative Th17 cells following FACS-sorting of mononuclear cells from gut tissue from two CD patients^[20].



Figure 2 Proposed mechanisms for the involvement of ABC transporters in intestinal inflammation.

DISCUSSION

The ABC transport proteins may confer a link between the environment and intestinal inflammation and potentially intestinal carcinogenesis *via* intestinal inflammation^[48-50,137,138]. Diet affects risk of CRC^[1], the course^[139-143] and risk of IBD ^[144-148] (reviewed in^[149-153]). Diet affects gut microbial composition^[154,155] and both diet and intestinal microbes affect intestinal inflammation^[156,157] and carcinogenesis^[12,158-161].

A link between ABCB1, diet and the gut microbes in relation to colitis is suggested by the animal studies. High fat diet increases the frequency and severity of colitis in specific pathogen-free *Abcb1* KO mice^[100]. Undigested dietary items reaching the colon are digested by commensal bacteria thereby providing the host with valuable energy, essential vitamins, fatty acids etc. Dietary fibre from grains, fruit and vegetables is converted into short-chain fatty acids (SCFA) which represent important key regulators of the immune system^[12]. The gut microbiome in active IBD is characterised by decreased microbial diversity with a decreased number of Firmicutes^[162]. Low abundance of the Clostridium and Bacteroides species which preferentially produce butyrate and other SCFA may result in low production of SCFA^[163]. High intake of meat which is a rich source of sulphur may lead to the formation of hydrogen sulphide by bacterial fermentation^[12] which, at least theoretically, may be aggravated by high intake of milk fat which was found to favour the presence of the sulphatereducing bacteria Bilophila wadsworthia in mice^[157]. Also, intake of animal fat may give rise to arachidonic acid which is converted into e.g., prostaglandins and leukotrienes^[12]. Some of these molecules are ABC transporter substrates including dietary pro- and antiinflammatory molecules, bioactive lipids, and bacterial derived molecules^[125,126]. Figure 2 shows potential mechanisms of the involvement of ABC transporters in inflammation. In addition, diet and other environmental factors may impact the transcriptional regulation of ABC transporters through effects on nuclear receptors and transcription factors leading to changes of the ABC transporter activity thereby affecting IBD and CRC. The ABC transport of various substrates thereby affecting underlying biological mechanisms involved in intestinal inflammation (Figures 1 and 2).

ABC transporter polymorphisms have been evaluated in relation to development of IBD and CRC with inconsistent results. These studies are based on the hypothesis that genetic variations are associated with functional changes in ABC activity and/or specificity. It has been suggested that genetic diversity of the ABCB1 gene among various ethnicities may contribute to the varying results in candidate gene studies^[164,165]. In addition, ABCB1 polymorphisms may only be associated with risk of CRC in populations with a relevant dietary exposure^[166]. This aspect may be exemplified by the finding of an interaction between meat intake and the gene NFKB1 encoding NFkB p50 in a Danish cohort^[137]. This interaction may explain the finding that the NFKB1 polymorphism was associated with risk of CRC in a Swedish cohort but not in a Chinese cohort^[167]. Meat intake are higher in Denmark and Sweden compared to China^[168]. Therefore, NFKB1 was identified as a risk gene in the Danish and Swedish high meat intake cohorts but not in the Chinese low

meat intake cohort. A detailed assessment of the diet seems to be important for assessing the roles of ABC polymorphisms. Thus, future studies should focus on studying large cohorts with well-defined and relevant prospectively sampled environmental exposures in order to identify underlying IBD and CRC disease mechanisms.

Due to the many confounding parameters, potential causality cannot be evaluated through molecular epidemiological studies. Studies using animal models, where a range of parameters can be controlled are therefore needed for establishing causality. Germfree mice do not develop colitis. Although germfree mice are not exposed for living bacteria they will meet dietary derived microbial antigens which could activate PRR in the mucosa and induce inflammation. Inflammation, however, has not been observed in the germfree mice. Moreover, colitis can be prevented by antibiotics in conventionally housed, specific pathogen-free, mice. These findings suggest that microbial derived antigens are not sufficient to trigger colitis but that living microbes are needed and may thus point to potential mechanisms such as microbial derived metabolites, signalling peptides and extracellular vesicles^[169,170]. Indeed, gut microbial derived metabolites were found to affect the balance between pro- and antiinflammatory cells in mice^[171]. These metabolites may be absorbed into the blood and thereby affect distant organs. Gut microbes have been reported to affect the immune system, in particular the Th17 pathway, in various autoimmune mouse models^[172-176]. Some studies, but not all^[177], indicate a similar mechanism in humans which might also associate with human autoimmunity^[178-180]. Also, bacterially derived fatty acids and other relevant metabolites should be investigated in the Abcb1 KO mice like it has been done in male C57BL/6 (B6) mice^[171]. The Abcb1 KO mice might provide a model, in which the interplay of environment factors, diet, and microbes can be controlled and investigated. Due to important differences of human and murine immune systems, the translational value of results obtained from the mouse model need also to be evaluated through human data.

The finding that presence of ABCB1 on immune cells could be used to identify pro-inflammatory Th17 cells may have important clinical implications as glucocorticoids are a mainstay in the treatment of serious flares of IBD^[181] and since a large proportion (20%-30%) of patients are resistant to glucocorticoid treatment^[182]. Thus, high ABCB1 mediated drug efflux may lead to decreased intracellular drug concentrations in target cells ^[183, 184] and thereby confer glucocorticoid treatment resistance. Likewise, ABCG2 activity may affect efficacy of treatment with sulfasalazine. Further evaluation of the roles of ABC transporters in treatment response in IBD is warranted.

In conclusion, results from animal and human studies indicate that ABCB1, diet, and gut microbes

mutually interact in colonic inflammation. Diet and microbes may give rise to molecules which are substrates for the ABC transporters and may additionally affect ABC transporter function through *e.g.*, nuclear receptors and transcriptional regulation. The *Abcb1* KO mice might provide a model in which these factors can be controlled and investigated. Such strategy may provide insight which can be translated into preventive and treatment strategies to benefit the patients. The evidence for the involvement of ABCC2 and ABCG2 in colitis was weak.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Staff at the Libraries, Regional Hospital Viborg and Hospital of Southern Denmark, are thanked for help.

COMMENTS

Background

Colorectal cancer (CRC) constitutes the third most common cancer in the world and the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths. The number of cases is increasing and has been estimated to raise from 1.4 million cases in 2012 to 2.4 million cases in 2035 worldwide. Early detection of CRC is important as early treatment has been associated with improved outcomes and saved lives. Therefore, population screening programs have been initiated in a number of countries such as the United Kingdom, Australia, Holland and Denmark. The fecal occult blood test (FOBT) is the most widely used for population screening and individuals with a positive FOBT are referred for an endoscopic investigation of the colonic mucosa thereby enabling the sampling of biopsies from the colonic mucosa.

Research frontiers

Recently, a major part of research had focused on improving prognosis and treatment selection in CRC. Another approach could be to prevent the development of cancer in subgroups of patients with high risk, *i.e.*, secondary prevention. Thus, the molecular evaluation of the (unaffected) colonic mucosa from the patients undergoing an endoscopic evaluation could potentially stratify the patients according to their risk of developing CRC. Recently, human studies by authors reported that changes in the levels of ABC transporters were early events in the adenoma-carcinoma sequence leading to CRC. These findings indicate that even healthy looking mucosa as determined by histology may contain a significantly elevated level of immune response proteins.

Innovations and breakthroughs

The authors recently reported that low ABCB1 and ABCG2 gene transcription levels and high ABCC2 levels are early events in the colorectal adenomacarcinoma sequence suggesting that changes in expression levels of the ATP binding cassette (ABC) transporter proteins [EC 3.6.3.44] precede cancer development. In addition, inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) may be a risk factor for the development of CRC. Therefore, the authors wanted to discuss the current understanding of how these ABC transporters may affect intestinal inflammation and carcinogenesis, how they may potentially interact with the environment such as diet and gut microbes, and whether this knowledge may be utilized for improved treatment care strategies. A link between ABCB1, high fat diet and gut microbes in relation to colitis was suggested by the animal studies. The Abcb1 KO mice might thus serve as a model in which diet/environmental factors and microbes may be controlled and investigated in relation to intestinal inflammation. Such strategy may provide insight which can be translated into preventive and treatment strategies to benefit the patients.

Applications

Biomarkers potentially predicting the disease risk among selected patient groups could improve the efficiency of the screening programs and patient care. Furthermore, they have the potential to dramatically alter the established


patient care pathways as follow-up of the patients may be tailored according to their individual risk and thereby the organization and use of resources of the health care system.

Peer-review

Congratulations to the authors for their review on ABC transporters ABCB1/ MDR/P-glycoprotein, ABCC2/MRP2, and ABCG2/BCRP in colorectal pathophysiology. It is certain that this paper will be very inspiring in this field. Personally recommend it to be accepted.

REFERENCES

- 1 WCRF. World Cancer Research Fund International. Available from: URL: http://www.wcrf.org/ 2014
- 2 UEG. Colorectal cancer in Europe. Available from: URL: http:// www.ueg.eu/press/crceurope/ 2014
- 3 CRC screening UK. Available from: URL: http://www.cancerscreening.nhs.uk/bowel/.
- 4 CRC screening Australia. Available from: URL: http://www. bowelcanceraustralia.org/
- 5 CRC screening the Nederlands. Available from: URL: http://www. rivm.nl/Onderwerpen/B/Bevolkingsonderzoek_darmkanker.
- 6 CRC screening DK. Available from: URL: http://www.sundhed. dk/borger/sundhedsjournal-og-registreringer/tilmeldinger/ screeningsprogrammer/tarmkraeftscreening/
- 7 Huddy JR, Ni MZ, Markar SR, Hanna GB. Point-of-care testing in the diagnosis of gastrointestinal cancers: current technology and future directions. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21: 4111-4120 [PMID: 25892860 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i14.4111]
- 8 Duffy MJ, Lamerz R, Haglund C, Nicolini A, Kalousová M, Holubec L, Sturgeon C. Tumor markers in colorectal cancer, gastric cancer and gastrointestinal stromal cancers: European group on tumor markers 2014 guidelines update. *Int J Cancer* 2014; **134**: 2513-2522 [PMID: 23852704 DOI: 10.1002/ijc.28384]
- 9 Koch C, Trojan J. Established and Potential Predictive Biomarkers in Gastrointestinal Cancer--c-Kit, Her2, Ras and Beyond. *Digestion* 2015; 91: 294-302 [PMID: 25924988 DOI: 10.1159/000376573]
- 10 Luo HY, Xu RH. Predictive and prognostic biomarkers with therapeutic targets in advanced colorectal cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 3858-3874 [PMID: 24744578 DOI: 10.3748/ wjg.v20.i14.3858]
- 11 Bennike TB, Carlsen TG, Ellingsen T, Bonderup OK, Glerup H, Bøgsted M, Christiansen G, Birkelund S, Stensballe A, Andersen V. Neutrophil Extracellular Traps in Ulcerative Colitis: A Proteome Analysis of Intestinal Biopsies. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2015; **21**: 2052-2067 [PMID: 25993694 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.00000000000460]
- 12 Andersen V, Vogel U. Dietary fibres and meat in relation to Colorectal Cancer. Norske Gastroenterologisk Forening-nytt 2014: 34-36
- 13 Andersen V, Vogel U, Godiksen S, Frenzel FB, Sæbø M, Hamfjord J, Kure E, Vogel LK. Low ABCB1 gene expression is an early event in colorectal carcinogenesis. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e72119 [PMID: 23977225 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0072119]
- 14 Andersen V, Vogel LK, Kopp TI, Sæbø M, Nonboe AW, Hamfjord J, Kure EH, Vogel U. High ABCC2 and low ABCG2 gene expression are early events in the colorectal adenoma-carcinoma sequence. *PLoS One* 2015; 10: e0119255 [PMID: 25793771 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0119255]
- 15 Coleman JA, Quazi F, Molday RS. Mammalian P4-ATPases and ABC transporters and their role in phospholipid transport. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2013; 1831: 555-574 [PMID: 23103747 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2012.10.006]
- 16 Tarling EJ, de Aguiar Vallim TQ, Edwards PA. Role of ABC transporters in lipid transport and human disease. *Trends Endocrinol Metab* 2013; 24: 342-350 [PMID: 23415156 DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2013.01.006]
- 17 **Mack JT**, Beljanski V, Tew KD, Townsend DM. The ATPbinding cassette transporter ABCA2 as a mediator of intracellular

trafficking. *Biomed Pharmacother* 2006; **60**: 587-592 [PMID: 17029687 DOI: 10.2174/138161211797440221]

- 18 Wessler JD, Grip LT, Mendell J, Giugliano RP. The P-glycoprotein transport system and cardiovascular drugs. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2013; 61: 2495-2502 [PMID: 23563132 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacc.2013.02.058]
- 19 Staud F, Cerveny L, Ceckova M. Pharmacotherapy in pregnancy; effect of ABC and SLC transporters on drug transport across the placenta and fetal drug exposure. *J Drug Target* 2012; 20: 736-763 [PMID: 22994411 DOI: 10.3109/1061186X.2012.716847]
- 20 Ramesh R, Kozhaya L, McKevitt K, Djuretic IM, Carlson TJ, Quintero MA, McCauley JL, Abreu MT, Unutmaz D, Sundrud MS. Pro-inflammatory human Th17 cells selectively express P-glycoprotein and are refractory to glucocorticoids. *J Exp Med* 2014; 211: 89-104 [PMID: 24395888 DOI: 10.1084/jem.20130301]
- 21 Fardel O, Lecureur V, Guillouzo A. The P-glycoprotein multidrug transporter. *Gen Pharmacol* 1996; 27: 1283-1291 [PMID: 9304397 DOI: 10.1080/00498250701867889]
- 22 Ambudkar SV, Dey S, Hrycyna CA, Ramachandra M, Pastan I, Gottesman MM. Biochemical, cellular, and pharmacological aspects of the multidrug transporter. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 1999; **39**: 361-398 [PMID: 10331089 DOI: 10.1146/annurev. pharmtox.39.1.361]
- 23 Leslie EM, Deeley RG, Cole SP. Multidrug resistance proteins: role of P-glycoprotein, MRP1, MRP2, and BCRP (ABCG2) in tissue defense. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 2005; 204: 216-237 [PMID: 15845415 DOI: 10.1016/j.taap.2004.10.012]
- 24 Abu-Qare AW, Elmasry E, Abou-Donia MB. A role for P-glycoprotein in environmental toxicology. J Toxicol Environ Health B Crit Rev 2003; 6: 279-288 [PMID: 12746142 DOI: 10.1080/10937400306466]
- 25 Schinkel AH, Jonker JW. Mammalian drug efflux transporters of the ATP binding cassette (ABC) family: an overview. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 2003; 55: 3-29 [PMID: 12535572 DOI: 10.1016/S0169-409X(02)00169-2]
- 26 Sarkadi B, Homolya L, Szakács G, Váradi A. Human multidrug resistance ABCB and ABCG transporters: participation in a chemoimmunity defense system. *Physiol Rev* 2006; 86: 1179-1236 [PMID: 17015488 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00037.2005]
- 27 Chaudhary PM, Roninson IB. Expression and activity of P-glycoprotein, a multidrug efflux pump, in human hematopoietic stem cells. *Cell* 1991; 66: 85-94 [PMID: 1712673 DOI: 10.1016/0 092-8674(91)90141-K]
- 28 Ho GT, Moodie FM, Satsangi J. Multidrug resistance 1 gene (P-glycoprotein 170): an important determinant in gastrointestinal disease? *Gut* 2003; **52**: 759-766 [PMID: 12692067 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.52.5.759]
- 29 Haimeur A, Conseil G, Deeley RG, Cole SP. The MRP-related and BCRP/ABCG2 multidrug resistance proteins: biology, substrate specificity and regulation. *Curr Drug Metab* 2004; 5: 21-53 [PMID: 14965249 DOI: 10.2174/1389200043489199]
- 30 Stefková J, Poledne R, Hubácek JA. ATP-binding cassette (ABC) transporters in human metabolism and diseases. *Physiol Res* 2004; 53: 235-243 [PMID: 15209530]
- 31 Speca S, Giusti I, Rieder F, Latella G. Cellular and molecular mechanisms of intestinal fibrosis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2012; 18: 3635-3661 [PMID: 22851857 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i28.3635]
- 32 Basseri RJ, Basseri B, Papadakis KA. Dysplasia and cancer in inflammatory bowel disease. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 5: 59-66 [PMID: 21309672 DOI: 10.1124/dmd.113.055772]
- 33 Satsu H, Hiura Y, Mochizuki K, Hamada M, Shimizu M. Activation of pregnane X receptor and induction of MDR1 by dietary phytochemicals. *J Agric Food Chem* 2008; 56: 5366-5373 [PMID: 18540626 DOI: 10.1021/jf073350e]
- 34 Tolson AH, Wang H. Regulation of drug-metabolizing enzymes by xenobiotic receptors: PXR and CAR. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 2010; 62: 1238-1249 [PMID: 20727377 DOI: 10.1016/j.addr.2010.08.006]
- 35 Wang K, Wan YJ. Nuclear receptors and inflammatory diseases. *Exp Biol Med* (Maywood) 2008; 233: 496-506 [PMID: 18375823 DOI: 10.3181/0708-MR-231]
- 36 Albermann N, Schmitz-Winnenthal FH, Z'graggen K, Volk C,

Andersen V et al. ABC transporters in IBD and CRC

Hoffmann MM, Haefeli WE, Weiss J. Expression of the drug transporters MDR1/ABCB1, MRP1/ABCC1, MRP2/ABCC2, BCRP/ABCG2, and PXR in peripheral blood mononuclear cells and their relationship with the expression in intestine and liver. *Biochem Pharmacol* 2005; **70**: 949-958 [PMID: 16054595 DOI: 10.1016/j.bcp.2005.06.018]

- 37 Tachibana S, Yoshinari K, Chikada T, Toriyabe T, Nagata K, Yamazoe Y. Involvement of Vitamin D receptor in the intestinal induction of human ABCB1. *Drug Metab Dispos* 2009; 37: 1604-1610 [PMID: 19460946 DOI: 10.1124/dmd.109.027219]
- 38 Wang X, Hawkins BT, Miller DS. Aryl hydrocarbon receptormediated up-regulation of ATP-driven xenobiotic efflux transporters at the blood-brain barrier. *FASEB J* 2011; 25: 644-652 [PMID: 21048045 DOI: 10.1096/fj.10-169227]
- 39 Blokzijl H, Vander Borght S, Bok LI, Libbrecht L, Geuken M, van den Heuvel FA, Dijkstra G, Roskams TA, Moshage H, Jansen PL, Faber KN. Decreased P-glycoprotein (P-gp/MDR1) expression in inflamed human intestinal epithelium is independent of PXR protein levels. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007; 13: 710-720 [PMID: 17262809 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20088]
- 40 Langmann T, Moehle C, Mauerer R, Scharl M, Liebisch G, Zahn A, Stremmel W, Schmitz G. Loss of detoxification in inflammatory bowel disease: dysregulation of pregnane X receptor target genes. *Gastroenterology* 2004; **127**: 26-40 [PMID: 15236169 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.04.019]
- Miller DS. Regulation of P-glycoprotein and other ABC drug transporters at the blood-brain barrier. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 2010;
 31: 246-254 [PMID: 20417575 DOI: 10.1016/j.tips.2010.03.003]
- 42 Chakraborty PK, Lee WK, Molitor M, Wolff NA, Thévenod F. Cadmium induces Wnt signaling to upregulate proliferation and survival genes in sub-confluent kidney proximal tubule cells. *Mol Cancer* 2010; **9**: 102 [PMID: 20459685 DOI: 10.1186/1476-4598-9-102]
- 43 Chambers TC, Pohl J, Glass DB, Kuo JF. Phosphorylation by protein kinase C and cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase of synthetic peptides derived from the linker region of human P-glycoprotein. *Biochem J* 1994; **299** (Pt 1): 309-315 [PMID: 7909431]
- 44 Xie Y, Burcu M, Linn DE, Qiu Y, Baer MR. Pim-1 kinase protects P-glycoprotein from degradation and enables its glycosylation and cell surface expression. *Mol Pharmacol* 2010; 78: 310-318 [PMID: 20460432 DOI: 10.1124/mol.109.061713]
- 45 Begley GS, Horvath AR, Taylor JC, Higgins CF. Cytoplasmic domains of the transporter associated with antigen processing and P-glycoprotein interact with subunits of the proteasome. *Mol Immunol* 2005; 42: 137-141 [PMID: 15488952 DOI: 10.1016/ j.canlet.2013.12.007]
- 46 Goel A, Boland CR. Recent insights into the pathogenesis of colorectal cancer. *Curr Opin Gastroenterol* 2010; 26: 47-52 [PMID: 19786869 DOI: 10.1097/MOG.0b013e328332b850]
- 47 Ogino S, Chan AT, Fuchs CS, Giovannucci E. Molecular pathological epidemiology of colorectal neoplasia: an emerging transdisciplinary and interdisciplinary field. *Gut* 2011; 60: 397-411 [PMID: 21036793 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2010.217182]
- 48 Collett A, Higgs NB, Gironella M, Zeef LA, Hayes A, Salmo E, Haboubi N, Iovanna JL, Carlson GL, Warhurst G. Early molecular and functional changes in colonic epithelium that precede increased gut permeability during colitis development in mdr1a(-/-) mice. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2008; 14: 620-631 [PMID: 18275070 DOI: 10.1586/egh.10.77]
- 49 McConnell BB, Yang VW. The Role of Inflammation in the Pathogenesis of Colorectal Cancer. Curr Colorectal Cancer Rep 2009; 5: 69-74 [PMID: 19756239 DOI: 10.1007/s11888-009-0011-z]
- 50 Rhodes JM, Campbell BJ. Inflammation and colorectal cancer: IBD-associated and sporadic cancer compared. *Trends Mol Med* 2002; 8: 10-16 [PMID: 11796261 DOI: 10.1016/ S1471-4914(01)02194-3]
- 51 **Baumgart DC**, Carding SR. Inflammatory bowel disease: cause and immunobiology. *Lancet* 2007; **369**: 1627-1640 [PMID: 17499605 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60750-8]

- 52 Strober W, Fuss I, Mannon P. The fundamental basis of inflammatory bowel disease. *J Clin Invest* 2007; 117: 514-521 [PMID: 17332878 DOI: 10.1172/JCI30587]
- 53 Jess T, Horváth-Puhó E, Fallingborg J, Rasmussen HH, Jacobsen BA. Cancer risk in inflammatory bowel disease according to patient phenotype and treatment: a Danish population-based cohort study. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2013; **108**: 1869-1876 [PMID: 23978954 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.249]
- 54 Van Assche G, Dignass A, Bokemeyer B, Danese S, Gionchetti P, Moser G, Beaugerie L, Gomollón F, Häuser W, Herrlinger K, Oldenburg B, Panes J, Portela F, Rogler G, Stein J, Tilg H, Travis S, Lindsay JO. Second European evidence-based consensus on the diagnosis and management of ulcerative colitis part 3: special situations. *J Crohns Colitis* 2013; 7: 1-33 [PMID: 23040453 DOI: 10.1016/j.crohns.2012.09.003]
- 55 Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, Ghali WA, Ferris M, Chernoff G, Benchimol EI, Panaccione R, Ghosh S, Barkema HW, Kaplan GG. Increasing incidence and prevalence of the inflammatory bowel diseases with time, based on systematic review. *Gastroenterology* 2012; **142**: 46-54.e42; quiz e30 [PMID: 22001864 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.001]
- 56 **Denson LA**. The role of the innate and adaptive immune system in pediatric inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2013; **19**: 2011-2020 [PMID: 23702804 DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00280]
- 57 Marchiando AM, Shen L, Graham WV, Edelblum KL, Duckworth CA, Guan Y, Montrose MH, Turner JR, Watson AJ. The epithelial barrier is maintained by in vivo tight junction expansion during pathologic intestinal epithelial shedding. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 140: 1208-1218.e1-2 [PMID: 21237166 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.01.004]
- 58 Maloy KJ, Powrie F. Intestinal homeostasis and its breakdown in inflammatory bowel disease. *Nature* 2011; 474: 298-306 [PMID: 21677746 DOI: 10.1038/nature10208]
- 59 Franchi L, Muñoz-Planillo R, Núñez G. Sensing and reacting to microbes through the inflammasomes. *Nat Immunol* 2012; 13: 325-332 [PMID: 22430785 DOI: 10.1038/ni.2231]
- 60 Chen GY, Núñez G. Inflammasomes in intestinal inflammation and cancer. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 141: 1986-1999 [PMID: 22005480 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.002]
- 61 Delgado M, Singh S, De Haro S, Master S, Ponpuak M, Dinkins C, Ornatowski W, Vergne I, Deretic V. Autophagy and pattern recognition receptors in innate immunity. *Immunol Rev* 2009; 227: 189-202 [PMID: 19120485 DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2008.00725.x]
- 62 Delgado ME, Dyck L, Laussmann MA, Rehm M. Modulation of apoptosis sensitivity through the interplay with autophagic and proteasomal degradation pathways. *Cell Death Dis* 2014; 5: e1011 [PMID: 24457955 DOI: 10.1038/cddis.2013.520]
- 63 Turner JR. Intestinal mucosal barrier function in health and disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2009; 9: 799-809 [PMID: 19855405 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2012-303955]
- 64 MacDonald TT, Monteleone I, Fantini MC, Monteleone G. Regulation of homeostasis and inflammation in the intestine. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 140: 1768-1775 [PMID: 21530743 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.02.047]
- 65 Wedebye Schmidt EG, Larsen HL, Kristensen NN, Poulsen SS, Lynge Pedersen AM, Claesson MH, Pedersen AE. TH17 cell induction and effects of IL-17A and IL-17F blockade in experimental colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2013; 19: 1567-1576 [PMID: 23689808 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0b013e318286fa1c]
- 66 Rovedatti L, Kudo T, Biancheri P, Sarra M, Knowles CH, Rampton DS, Corazza GR, Monteleone G, Di Sabatino A, Macdonald TT. Differential regulation of interleukin 17 and interferon gamma production in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut* 2009; 58: 1629-1636 [PMID: 19740775 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2009.182170]
- 67 Xie Z, Qu Y, Leng Y, Sun W, Ma S, Wei J, Hu J, Zhang X. Human colon carcinogenesis is associated with increased interleukin-17driven inflammatory responses. *Drug Des Devel Ther* 2015; 9: 1679-1689 [PMID: 25834404 DOI: 10.2147/DDDT.S79431]
- 68 Busman-Sahay KO, Walrath T, Huber S, O'Connor W. Cytokine



crowdsourcing: multicellular production of TH17-associated cytokines. *J Leukoc Biol* 2015; **97**: 499-510 [PMID: 25548251 DOI: 10.1189/jlb.3RU0814-386R]

- 69 Ueno A, Jijon H, Chan R, Ford K, Hirota C, Kaplan GG, Beck PL, Iacucci M, Fort Gasia M, Barkema HW, Panaccione R, Ghosh S. Increased prevalence of circulating novel IL-17 secreting Foxp3 expressing CD4+ T cells and defective suppressive function of circulating Foxp3+ regulatory cells support plasticity between Th17 and regulatory T cells in inflammatory bowel disease patients. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2013; **19**: 2522-2534 [PMID: 24097227 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.0b013e3182a85709]
- 70 ten Hove T, Drillenburg P, Wijnholds J, Te Velde AA, van Deventer SJ. Differential susceptibility of multidrug resistance protein-1 deficient mice to DSS and TNBS-induced colitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 2002; 47: 2056-2063 [PMID: 12353855 DOI: 10.1189/ jlb.1RU0114-010RR]
- 71 Sarrabayrouse G, Bossard C, Chauvin JM, Jarry A, Meurette G, Quévrain E, Bridonneau C, Preisser L, Asehnoune K, Labarrière N, Altare F, Sokol H, Jotereau F. CD4CD8αα lymphocytes, a novel human regulatory T cell subset induced by colonic bacteria and deficient in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *PLoS Biol* 2014; **12**: e1001833 [PMID: 24714093 DOI: 10.1371/journal. pbio.1001833]
- 72 Englund G, Jacobson A, Rorsman F, Artursson P, Kindmark A, Rönnblom A. Efflux transporters in ulcerative colitis: decreased expression of BCRP (ABCG2) and Pgp (ABCB1). *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007; 13: 291-297 [PMID: 17206689 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20030]
- 73 Deuring JJ, de Haar C, Koelewijn CL, Kuipers EJ, Peppelenbosch MP, van der Woude CJ. Absence of ABCG2-mediated mucosal detoxification in patients with active inflammatory bowel disease is due to impeded protein folding. *Biochem J* 2012; **441**: 87-93 [PMID: 21864296 DOI: 10.1042/bj20111281]
- 74 Deuring JJ, Peppelenbosch MP, Kuipers EJ, van der Woude CJ, de Haar C. Impeded protein folding and function in active inflammatory bowel disease. *Biochem Soc Trans* 2011; 39: 1107-1111 [PMID: 21787357 DOI: 10.1042/bst0391107]
- 75 Østergaard M, Ernst A, Labouriau R, Dagiliené E, Krarup HB, Christensen M, Thorsgaard N, Jacobsen BA, Tage-Jensen U, Overvad K, Autrup H, Andersen V. Cyclooxygenase-2, multidrug resistance 1, and breast cancer resistance protein gene polymorphisms and inflammatory bowel disease in the Danish population. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2009; **44**: 65-73 [PMID: 18819034 DOI: 10.1080/00365520802400826]
- 76 Ho GT, Soranzo N, Nimmo ER, Tenesa A, Goldstein DB, Satsangi J. ABCB1/MDR1 gene determines susceptibility and phenotype in ulcerative colitis: discrimination of critical variants using a gene-wide haplotype tagging approach. *Hum Mol Genet* 2006; 15: 797-805 [PMID: 16434479 DOI: 10.1093/hmg/ddi494]
- 77 Ho GT, Nimmo ER, Tenesa A, Fennell J, Drummond H, Mowat C, Arnott ID, Satsangi J. Allelic variations of the multidrug resistance gene determine susceptibility and disease behavior in ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2005; **128**: 288-296 [PMID: 15685540 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2004.11.019]
- 78 Brant SR, Panhuysen CI, Nicolae D, Reddy DM, Bonen DK, Karaliukas R, Zhang L, Swanson E, Datta LW, Moran T, Ravenhill G, Duerr RH, Achkar JP, Karban AS, Cho JH. MDR1 Ala893 polymorphism is associated with inflammatory bowel disease. *Am J Hum Genet* 2003; 73: 1282-1292 [PMID: 14610718 DOI: 10.1086/379927]
- 79 Schwab M, Schaeffeler E, Marx C, Fromm MF, Kaskas B, Metzler J, Stange E, Herfarth H, Schoelmerich J, Gregor M, Walker S, Cascorbi I, Roots I, Brinkmann U, Zanger UM, Eichelbaum M. Association between the C3435T MDR1 gene polymorphism and susceptibility for ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2003; **124**: 26-33 [PMID: 12512026 DOI: 10.1053/gast.2003.50010]
- 80 Andersen V, Egeberg R, Tjønneland A, Vogel U. ABCC2 transporter gene polymorphisms, diet and risk of colorectal cancer: a Danish prospective cohort study. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2012; 47: 572-574 [PMID: 22428913 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2012.668933]
- 81 Campa D, Pardini B, Naccarati A, Vodickova L, Novotny J, Försti

A, Hemminki K, Barale R, Vodicka P, Canzian F. A gene-wide investigation on polymorphisms in the ABCG2/BRCP transporter and susceptibility to colorectal cancer. *Mutat Res* 2008; **645**: 56-60 [PMID: 18775442 DOI: 10.1016/j.mrfmmm.2008.08.001]

- 82 Andersen V, Ostergaard M, Christensen J, Overvad K, Tjønneland A, Vogel U. Polymorphisms in the xenobiotic transporter Multidrug Resistance 1 (MDR1) and interaction with meat intake in relation to risk of colorectal cancer in a Danish prospective case-cohort study. *BMC Cancer* 2009; **9**: 407 [PMID: 19930591 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-9-407]
- 83 Annese V, Valvano MR, Palmieri O, Latiano A, Bossa F, Andriulli A. Multidrug resistance 1 gene in inflammatory bowel disease: a meta-analysis. *World J Gastroenterol* 2006; **12**: 3636-3644 [PMID: 16773678 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v12.i23.3636]
- 84 Wang LH, Song YB, Zheng WL, Jiang L, Ma WL. The association between polymorphisms in the MDR1 gene and risk of cancer: a systematic review and pooled analysis of 52 case-control studies. *Cancer Cell Int* 2013; 13: 46 [PMID: 23687985 DOI: 10.1002/ ibd.21728]
- 85 He T, Mo A, Zhang K, Liu L. ABCB1/MDR1 gene polymorphism and colorectal cancer risk: a meta-analysis of case-control studies. *Colorectal Dis* 2013; 15: 12-18 [PMID: 23279665 DOI: 10.1111/ j.1463-1318.2012.02919.x]
- 86 Fung KL, Gottesman MM. A synonymous polymorphism in a common MDR1 (ABCB1) haplotype shapes protein function. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 2009; **1794**: 860-871 [PMID: 19285158 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbapap.2009.02.014]
- 87 Fung KL, Pan J, Ohnuma S, Lund PE, Pixley JN, Kimchi-Sarfaty C, Ambudkar SV, Gottesman MM. MDR1 synonymous polymorphisms alter transporter specificity and protein stability in a stable epithelial monolayer. *Cancer Res* 2014; 74: 598-608 [PMID: 24305879 DOI: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2064]
- 88 Campa D, Sainz J, Pardini B, Vodickova L, Naccarati A, Rudolph A, Novotny J, Försti A, Buch S, von Schönfels W, Schafmayer C, Völzke H, Hoffmeister M, Frank B, Barale R, Hemminki K, Hampe J, Chang-Claude J, Brenner H, Vodicka P, Canzian F. A comprehensive investigation on common polymorphisms in the MDR1/ABCB1 transporter gene and susceptibility to colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2012; 7: e32784 [PMID: 22396794 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0032784]
- 89 Borst P, Schinkel AH. P-glycoprotein ABCB1: a major player in drug handling by mammals. *J Clin Invest* 2013; 123: 4131-4133 [PMID: 24084745 DOI: 10.1172/JCI70430]
- 90 Cui YJ, Cheng X, Weaver YM, Klaassen CD. Tissue distribution, gender-divergent expression, ontogeny, and chemical induction of multidrug resistance transporter genes (Mdr1a, Mdr1b, Mdr2) in mice. *Drug Metab Dispos* 2009; **37**: 203-210 [PMID: 18854377 DOI: 10.1124/dmd.108.023721]
- 91 Panwala CM, Jones JC, Viney JL. A novel model of inflammatory bowel disease: mice deficient for the multiple drug resistance gene, mdr1a, spontaneously develop colitis. *J Immunol* 1998; 161: 5733-5744 [PMID: 9820555]
- 92 Staley EM, Schoeb TR, Lorenz RG. Differential susceptibility of P-glycoprotein deficient mice to colitis induction by environmental insults. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2009; 15: 684-696 [PMID: 19067430 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20824]
- 93 Staley EM, Yarbrough VR, Schoeb TR, Daft JG, Tanner SM, Steverson D, Lorenz RG. Murine P-glycoprotein deficiency alters intestinal injury repair and blunts lipopolysaccharide-induced radioprotection. *Radiat Res* 2012; 178: 207-216 [PMID: 22780103 DOI: 10.1667/RR2835.1]
- 94 Pastorelli L, De Salvo C, Mercado JR, Vecchi M, Pizarro TT. Central role of the gut epithelial barrier in the pathogenesis of chronic intestinal inflammation: lessons learned from animal models and human genetics. *Front Immunol* 2013; 4: 280 [PMID: 24062746 DOI: 10.1152/ajpgi.00395.2004]
- 95 Nones K, Knoch B, Dommels YE, Paturi G, Butts C, McNabb WC, Roy NC. Multidrug resistance gene deficient (mdr1a-/-) mice have an altered caecal microbiota that precedes the onset of intestinal inflammation. *J Appl Microbiol* 2009; **107**: 557-566

Andersen V et al. ABC transporters in IBD and CRC

[PMID: 19302324 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2672.2009.04225.x]

- 96 Staley EM, Dimmitt RA, Schoeb TR, Tanner SM, Lorenz RG. Critical role for P-glycoprotein expression in hematopoietic cells in the FVB.Mdr1a(-/-) model of colitis. *J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr* 2011; 53: 666-673 [PMID: 21681110 DOI: 10.1097/ MPG.0b013e31822860f1]
- 97 Tanner SM, Staley EM, Lorenz RG. Altered generation of induced regulatory T cells in the FVB.mdr1a-/- mouse model of colitis. *Mucosal Immunol* 2013; 6: 309-323 [PMID: 22874899 DOI: 10.1038/mi.2012.73]
- 98 Low D, Nguyen DD, Mizoguchi E. Animal models of ulcerative colitis and their application in drug research. *Drug Des Devel Ther* 2013; 7: 1341-1357 [PMID: 24250223 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20375]
- 99 Maggio-Price L, Bielefeldt-Ohmann H, Treuting P, Iritani BM, Zeng W, Nicks A, Tsang M, Shows D, Morrissey P, Viney JL. Dual infection with Helicobacter bilis and Helicobacter hepaticus in p-glycoprotein-deficient mdr1a-/- mice results in colitis that progresses to dysplasia. *Am J Pathol* 2005; 166: 1793-1806 [PMID: 15920164 DOI: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)62489-3]
- 100 Paik J, Fierce Y, Treuting PM, Brabb T, Maggio-Price L. Highfat diet-induced obesity exacerbates inflammatory bowel disease in genetically susceptible Mdr1a-/- male mice. J Nutr 2013; 143: 1240-1247 [PMID: 23761644 DOI: 10.3945/jn.113.174615]
- 101 Ellinghaus D, Zhang H, Zeissig S, Lipinski S, Till A, Jiang T, Stade B, Bromberg Y, Ellinghaus E, Keller A, Rivas MA, Skieceviciene J, Doncheva NT, Liu X, Liu Q, Jiang F, Forster M, Mayr G, Albrecht M, Häsler R, Boehm BO, Goodall J, Berzuini CR, Lee J, Andersen V, Vogel U, Kupcinskas L, Kayser M, Krawczak M, Nikolaus S, Weersma RK, Ponsioen CY, Sans M, Wijmenga C, Strachan DP, McArdle WL, Vermeire S, Rutgeerts P, Sanderson JD, Mathew CG, Vatn MH, Wang J, Nöthen MM, Duerr RH, Büning C, Brand S, Glas J, Winkelmann J, Illig T, Latiano A, Annese V, Halfvarson J, D'Amato M, Daly MJ, Nothnagel M, Karlsen TH, Subramani S, Rosenstiel P, Schreiber S, Parkes M, Franke A. Association between variants of PRDM1 and NDP52 and Crohn's disease, based on exome sequencing and functional studies. *Gastroenterology* 2013; 145: 339-347 [PMID: 23624108 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2013.04.040]
- 102 Jonker JW, Buitelaar M, Wagenaar E, Van Der Valk MA, Scheffer GL, Scheper RJ, Plosch T, Kuipers F, Elferink RP, Rosing H, Beijnen JH, Schinkel AH. The breast cancer resistance protein protects against a major chlorophyll-derived dietary phototoxin and protoporphyria. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2002; **99**: 15649-15654 [PMID: 12429862 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.202607599]
- 103 Kruh GD, Belinsky MG, Gallo JM, Lee K. Physiological and pharmacological functions of Mrp2, Mrp3 and Mrp4 as determined from recent studies on gene-disrupted mice. *Cancer Metastasis Rev* 2007; 26: 5-14 [PMID: 17273943 DOI: 10.1007/ s10555-007-9039-1]
- 104 Goñi FM. The basic structure and dynamics of cell membranes: an update of the Singer-Nicolson model. *Biochim Biophys* Acta 2014; 1838: 1467-1476 [PMID: 24440423 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbamem.2014.01.006]
- 105 Quazi F, Molday RS. Lipid transport by mammalian ABC proteins. *Essays Biochem* 2011; 50: 265-290 [PMID: 21967062 DOI: 10.1042/bse0500265]
- 106 Aye IL, Singh AT, Keelan JA. Transport of lipids by ABC proteins: interactions and implications for cellular toxicity, viability and function. *Chem Biol Interact* 2009; 180: 327-339 [PMID: 19426719 DOI: 10.1016/j.cbi.2009.04.012]
- 107 McDaniel K, Correa R, Zhou T, Johnson C, Francis H, Glaser S, Venter J, Alpini G, Meng F. Functional role of microvesicles in gastrointestinal malignancies. *Ann Transl Med* 2013; 1: 4 [PMID: 24432300 DOI: 10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839.2012.10.01]
- 108 Johnstone RW, Ruefli AA, Smyth MJ. Multiple physiological functions for multidrug transporter P-glycoprotein? *Trends Biochem Sci* 2000; 25: 1-6 [PMID: 10637601 DOI: 10.1016/ S0968-0004(99)01493-0]
- 109 Klappe K, Hummel I, Hoekstra D, Kok JW. Lipid dependence of ABC transporter localization and function. *Chem Phys Lipids*

2009; **161**: 57-64 [PMID: 19651114 DOI: 10.1016/j.chemphyslip.2 009.07.004]

- 110 Su L, Mruk DD, Lui WY, Lee WM, Cheng CY. P-glycoprotein regulates blood-testis barrier dynamics via its effects on the occludin/zonula occludens 1 (ZO-1) protein complex mediated by focal adhesion kinase (FAK). *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; 108: 19623-19628 [PMID: 22106313 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1111414108]
- 111 Dimeloe S, Frick C, Fischer M, Gubser PM, Razik L, Bantug GR, Ravon M, Langenkamp A, Hess C. Human regulatory T cells lack the cyclophosphamide-extruding transporter ABCB1 and are more susceptible to cyclophosphamide-induced apoptosis. *Eur J Immunol* 2014; 44: 3614-3620 [PMID: 25251877 DOI: 10.1093/ toxsci/kfr071]
- 112 Pawlik A, Baśkiewicz-Masiuk M, Machaliński B, Safranow K, Gawrońska-Szklarz B. Involvement of P-glycoprotein in the release of cytokines from peripheral blood mononuclear cells treated with methotrexate and dexamethasone. *J Pharm Pharmacol* 2005; **57**: 1421-1425 [PMID: 16259774 DOI: 10.1211/jpp.57.11.0007]
- 113 Veldhoen M, Brucklacher-Waldert V. Dietary influences on intestinal immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2012; 12: 696-708 [PMID: 23007570 DOI: 10.1093/intimm/dxh389]
- 114 Gollapudi S, Kim C, Gupta S. P-glycoprotein (encoded by multidrug resistance genes) is not required for interleukin-2 secretion in mice and humans. *Genes Immun* 2000; 1: 371-379 [PMID: 11196684 DOI: 10.1038/sj.gene.6363693]
- 115 Pawlik A, Baskiewicz-Masiuk M, Machalinski B, Kurzawski M, Gawronska-Szklarz B. Involvement of C3435T and G2677T multidrug resistance gene polymorphisms in release of cytokines from peripheral blood mononuclear cells treated with methotrexate and dexamethasone. *Eur J Pharmacol* 2005; **528**: 27-36 [PMID: 16321374 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.10.068]
- 116 Pendse SS, Behjati S, Schatton T, Izawa A, Sayegh MH, Frank MH. P-glycoprotein functions as a differentiation switch in antigen presenting cell maturation. *Am J Transplant* 2006; 6: 2884-2893 [PMID: 17083370 DOI: 10.1111/j.1600-6143.2006.01561.x]
- 117 Raggers RJ, Vogels I, van Meer G. Multidrug-resistance P-glycoprotein (MDR1) secretes platelet-activating factor. *Biochem J* 2001; 357: 859-865 [PMID: 11463358 DOI: 10.1042/0264-6021:]
- 118 Papafili A, Hill MR, Brull DJ, McAnulty RJ, Marshall RP, Humphries SE, Laurent GJ. Common promoter variant in cyclooxygenase-2 represses gene expression: evidence of role in acute-phase inflammatory response. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2002; 22: 1631-1636 [PMID: 12377741 DOI: 10.1161/01. ATV.000030340.80207.C5]
- Bosch I, Dunussi-Joannopoulos K, Wu RL, Furlong ST, Croop J. Phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine behave as substrates of the human MDR1 P-glycoprotein. *Biochemistry* 1997; 36: 5685-5694 [PMID: 9153408 DOI: 10.1021/bi962728r]
- 120 Sobhani I, Hochlaf S, Denizot Y, Vissuzaine C, Rene E, Benveniste J, Lewin MM, Mignon M. Raised concentrations of platelet activating factor in colonic mucosa of Crohn's disease patients. *Gut* 1992; 33: 1220-1225 [PMID: 1427375 DOI: 10.1136/ gut.33.9.1220]
- 121 Xu LF, Teng X, Guo J, Sun M. Protective effect of intestinal trefoil factor on injury of intestinal epithelial tight junction induced by platelet activating factor. *Inflammation* 2012; **35**: 308-315 [PMID: 21452036 DOI: 10.1007/s10753-011-9320-x]
- 122 Kaplan MJ, Radic M. Neutrophil extracellular traps: double-edged swords of innate immunity. *J Immunol* 2012; 189: 2689-2695 [PMID: 22956760 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075664]
- 123 Yost CC, Weyrich AS, Zimmerman GA. The platelet activating factor (PAF) signaling cascade in systemic inflammatory responses. *Biochimie* 2010; 92: 692-697 [PMID: 20167241 DOI: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1201719]
- 124 Flak MB, Neves JF, Blumberg RS. Immunology. Welcome to the microgenderome. *Science* 2013; 339: 1044-1045 [PMID: 23449586 DOI: 10.1126/science.1233521]
- 125 van de Wetering K, Sapthu S. ABCG2 functions as a general phytoestrogen sulfate transporter in vivo. *FASEB J* 2012; 26: 4014-4024 [PMID: 22707564 DOI: 10.1096/fj.12-210039]



- 126 Gonçalves P, Gregório I, Martel F. The short-chain fatty acid butyrate is a substrate of breast cancer resistance protein. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2011; 301: C984-C994 [PMID: 21775706]
- 127 Randolph GJ. Dendritic cell migration to lymph nodes: cytokines, chemokines, and lipid mediators. *Semin Immunol* 2001; 13: 267-274 [PMID: 11502161 DOI: 10.1006/smim.2001.0322]
- 128 Dietrich CG, de Waart DR, Ottenhoff R, Bootsma AH, van Gennip AH, Elferink RP. Mrp2-deficiency in the rat impairs biliary and intestinal excretion and influences metabolism and disposition of the food-derived carcinogen 2-amino-1-methyl-6-phenylimidazo. *Carcinogenesis* 2001; 22: 805-811 [PMID: 11323401 DOI: 10.1093/ carcin/22.5.805]
- 129 Deeley RG, Cole SP. Substrate recognition and transport by multidrug resistance protein 1 (ABCC1). FEBS Lett 2006; 580: 1103-1111 [PMID: 16387301 DOI: 10.1016/j.febslet.2005.12.036]
- 130 Jedlitschky G, Keppler D. Transport of leukotriene C4 and structurally related conjugates. *Vitam Horm* 2002; 64: 153-184 [PMID: 11898391 DOI: 10.1016/S0083-6729(02)64005-1]
- 131 Wang D, Dubois RN. Eicosanoids and cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2010; 10: 181-193 [PMID: 20168319 DOI: 10.1038/nrc2809]
- 132 Harris MS, Lichtenstein GR. Review article: delivery and efficacy of topical 5-aminosalicylic acid (mesalazine) therapy in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2011; 33: 996-1009 [PMID: 21385194 DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04619.x]
- 133 Urquhart BL, Ware JA, Tirona RG, Ho RH, Leake BF, Schwarz UI, Zaher H, Palandra J, Gregor JC, Dresser GK, Kim RB. Breast cancer resistance protein (ABCG2) and drug disposition: intestinal expression, polymorphisms and sulfasalazine as an in vivo probe. *Pharmacogenet Genomics* 2008; **18**: 439-448 [PMID: 18408567 DOI: 10.1097/FPC.0b013e3282f974dc]
- 134 Zaher H, Khan AA, Palandra J, Brayman TG, Yu L, Ware JA. Breast cancer resistance protein (Bcrp/abcg2) is a major determinant of sulfasalazine absorption and elimination in the mouse. *Mol Pharm* 2006; **3**: 55-61 [PMID: 16686369 DOI: 10.1021/mp050113v]
- 135 van der Heijden J, de Jong MC, Dijkmans BA, Lems WF, Oerlemans R, Kathmann I, Schalkwijk CG, Scheffer GL, Scheper RJ, Jansen G. Development of sulfasalazine resistance in human T cells induces expression of the multidrug resistance transporter ABCG2 (BCRP) and augmented production of TNFalpha. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2004; 63: 138-143 [PMID: 14722201 DOI: 10.1136/ ard.2002.005249]
- 136 Furst DE. Acquired resistance of human T cells to sulfasalazine. Ann Rheum Dis 2004; 63: 115-116 [PMID: 14722196 DOI: 10.1136/ ard.2003.014613]
- 137 Andersen V, Christensen J, Overvad K, Tjønneland A, Vogel U. Polymorphisms in NFkB, PXR, LXR and risk of colorectal cancer in a prospective study of Danes. *BMC Cancer* 2010; **10**: 484 [PMID: 20836841 DOI: 10.1186/1471-2407-10-484]
- 138 Kopp TI, Andersen V, Tjonneland A, Vogel U. Polymorphisms in NFKB1 and TLR4 and interaction with dietary and life style factors in relation to colorectal cancer in a Danish prospective case-cohort study. *PLoS One* 2015; **10**: e0116394 [PMID: 25705893 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0116394]
- 139 Herfarth HH, Martin CF, Sandler RS, Kappelman MD, Long MD. Prevalence of a gluten-free diet and improvement of clinical symptoms in patients with inflammatory bowel diseases. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2014; 20: 1194-1197 [PMID: 24865778 DOI: 10.1097/ mib.000000000000077]
- 140 Cohen AB, Lee D, Long MD, Kappelman MD, Martin CF, Sandler RS, Lewis JD. Dietary patterns and self-reported associations of diet with symptoms of inflammatory bowel disease. *Dig Dis Sci* 2013; 58: 1322-1328 [PMID: 22923336 DOI: 10.1007/s00384-012-1587-3]
- 141 Jowett SL, Seal CJ, Pearce MS, Phillips E, Gregory W, Barton JR, Welfare MR. Influence of dietary factors on the clinical course of ulcerative colitis: a prospective cohort study. *Gut* 2004; 53: 1479-1484 [PMID: 15361498 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.024828]
- 142 Gearry RB, Irving PM, Barrett JS, Nathan DM, Shepherd SJ, Gibson PR. Reduction of dietary poorly absorbed short-chain carbohydrates (FODMAPs) improves abdominal symptoms in patients with inflammatory bowel disease-a pilot study. J

Crohns Colitis 2009; **3**: 8-14 [PMID: 21172242 DOI: 10.1016/ j.crohns.2008.09.004]

- 143 Kyaw MH, Moshkovska T, Mayberry J. A prospective, randomized, controlled, exploratory study of comprehensive dietary advice in ulcerative colitis: impact on disease activity and quality of life. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 26: 910-917 [PMID: 24942954 DOI: 10.1097/meg.00000000000127]
- 144 Chan SS, Luben R, Olsen A, Tjonneland A, Kaaks R, Lindgren S, Grip O, Bergmann MM, Boeing H, Hallmans G, Karling P, Overvad K, Venø SK, van Schaik F, Bueno-de-Mesquita B, Oldenburg B, Khaw KT, Riboli E, Hart AR. Association between high dietary intake of the n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid docosahexaenoic acid and reduced risk of Crohn's disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2014; 39: 834-842 [PMID: 24611981 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12670]
- 145 Iskandar H, Greer JB, Schraut WH, Regueiro MD, Davis PL, Hartman DJ, Siegel CA, Herfarth HH, Williams ED, Schwartz MB. IBD LIVE case series-case 1: smoking, a controversial but effective treatment for ulcerative colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2014; 20: 1696-1701 [PMID: 25167214 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3350-9]
- 146 de Silva PS, Luben R, Shrestha SS, Khaw KT, Hart AR. Dietary arachidonic and oleic acid intake in ulcerative colitis etiology: a prospective cohort study using 7-day food diaries. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 26: 11-18 [PMID: 24216567 DOI: 10.1097/01.MIB.0000436275.12131.4f]
- 147 Yamamoto T, Shiraki M, Nakahigashi M, Umegae S, Matsumoto K. Enteral nutrition to suppress postoperative Crohn's disease recurrence: a five-year prospective cohort study. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2013; 28: 335-340 [PMID: 23014978 DOI: 10.1097/MEG.0b013e328365c372]
- 148 John S, Luben R, Shrestha SS, Welch A, Khaw KT, Hart AR. Dietary n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and the aetiology of ulcerative colitis: a UK prospective cohort study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2010; 22: 602-606 [PMID: 20216220 DOI: 10.1097/ MEG.0b013e3283352d05]
- 149 Spooren CE, Pierik MJ, Zeegers MP, Feskens EJ, Masclee AA, Jonkers DM. Review article: the association of diet with onset and relapse in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2013; 38: 1172-1187 [PMID: 24118051 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12501]
- 150 Richman E, Rhodes JM. Review article: evidence-based dietary advice for patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2013; 38: 1156-1171 [PMID: 24102340 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12500]
- 151 Andersen V, Olsen A, Carbonnel F, Tjønneland A, Vogel U. Diet and risk of inflammatory bowel disease. *Dig Liver Dis* 2012; 44: 185-194 [PMID: 22055893 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2011.10.001]
- 152 Hou JK, Lee D, Lewis J. Diet and inflammatory bowel disease: review of patient-targeted recommendations. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2014; 12: 1592-1600 [PMID: 24107394 DOI: 10.1016/ j.cgh.2013.09.063]
- 153 Charlebois A, Rosenfeld G, Bressler B. The Impact of Dietary Interventions on the Symptoms of Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Systematic Review. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr* 2015; Epub ahead of print [PMID: 25569442 DOI: 10.1080/10408398.2012.760515]
- 154 Flint HJ, Scott KP, Louis P, Duncan SH. The role of the gut microbiota in nutrition and health. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2012; 9: 577-589 [PMID: 22945443 DOI: 10.1038/ nrgastro.2012.156]
- 155 Walker AW, Ince J, Duncan SH, Webster LM, Holtrop G, Ze X, Brown D, Stares MD, Scott P, Bergerat A, Louis P, McIntosh F, Johnstone AM, Lobley GE, Parkhill J, Flint HJ. Dominant and dietresponsive groups of bacteria within the human colonic microbiota. *ISME J* 2011; **5**: 220-230 [PMID: 20686513 DOI: 10.1038/ ismej.2010.118]
- 156 Abraham C, Medzhitov R. Interactions between the host innate immune system and microbes in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* 2011; 140: 1729-1737 [PMID: 21530739 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2011.02.012]
- 157 **Devkota S**, Wang Y, Musch MW, Leone V, Fehlner-Peach H, Nadimpalli A, Antonopoulos DA, Jabri B, Chang EB. Dietary-fat-

induced taurocholic acid promotes pathobiont expansion and colitis in II10-/- mice. *Nature* 2012; **487**: 104-108 [PMID: 22722865 DOI: 10.1038/nature11225]

- 158 Andersen V, Holst R, Kopp TI, Tjønneland A, Vogel U. Interactions between diet, lifestyle and IL10, IL1B, and PTGS2/COX-2 gene polymorphisms in relation to risk of colorectal cancer in a prospective Danish case-cohort study. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e78366 [PMID: 24194923 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0078366]
- 159 Arthur JC, Perez-Chanona E, Mühlbauer M, Tomkovich S, Uronis JM, Fan TJ, Campbell BJ, Abujamel T, Dogan B, Rogers AB, Rhodes JM, Stintzi A, Simpson KW, Hansen JJ, Keku TO, Fodor AA, Jobin C. Intestinal inflammation targets cancer-inducing activity of the microbiota. *Science* 2012; **338**: 120-123 [PMID: 22903521 DOI: 10.1126/science.1224820]
- 160 Tjalsma H, Boleij A, Marchesi JR, Dutilh BE. A bacterial driverpassenger model for colorectal cancer: beyond the usual suspects. *Nat Rev Microbiol* 2012; 10: 575-582 [PMID: 22728587 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2012.172]
- 161 Zintzaras E. Is there evidence to claim or deny association between variants of the multidrug resistance gene (MDR1 or ABCB1) and inflammatory bowel disease? *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2012; 18: 562-572 [PMID: 21887726 DOI: 10.1038/nrmicro2819]
- 162 Manichanh C, Rigottier-Gois L, Bonnaud E, Gloux K, Pelletier E, Frangeul L, Nalin R, Jarrin C, Chardon P, Marteau P, Roca J, Dore J. Reduced diversity of faecal microbiota in Crohn's disease revealed by a metagenomic approach. *Gut* 2006; **55**: 205-211 [PMID: 16188921 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2005.073817]
- 163 Goldsmith JR, Sartor RB. The role of diet on intestinal microbiota metabolism: downstream impacts on host immune function and health, and therapeutic implications. *J Gastroenterol* 2014; 49: 785-798 [PMID: 24652102 DOI: 10.1007/s00535-014-0953-z]
- 164 Woodahl EL, Ho RJ. The role of MDR1 genetic polymorphisms in interindividual variability in P-glycoprotein expression and function. *Curr Drug Metab* 2004; 5: 11-19 [PMID: 14965248 DOI: 10.2174/1 389200043489108]
- 165 Goldstein DB, Hirschhorn JN. In genetic control of disease, does 'race' matter? *Nat Genet* 2004; 36: 1243-1244 [PMID: 15565101 DOI: 10.1038/ng1204-1243]
- 166 Andersen V, Holst R, Vogel U. Systematic review: diet-gene interactions and the risk of colorectal cancer. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2013; 37: 383-391 [PMID: 23216531 DOI: 10.1111/apt.12180]
- 167 Lewander A, Butchi AK, Gao J, He LJ, Lindblom A, Arbman G, Carstensen J, Zhang ZY, Sun XF. Polymorphism in the promoter region of the NFKB1 gene increases the risk of sporadic colorectal cancer in Swedish but not in Chinese populations. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2007; **42**: 1332-1338 [PMID: 17852842 DOI: 10.108 0/00365520701396026]
- 168 World Resources Institute Earth Trends The environmental information portal. 2009. Available from: URL: http://earthtrends. wri.org/searchable_db/index.php?theme=8&variable_ID=193&actio n=select_countries
- 169 Kang CS, Ban M, Choi EJ, Moon HG, Jeon JS, Kim DK, Park SK, Jeon SG, Roh TY, Myung SJ, Gho YS, Kim JG, Kim YK. Extracellular vesicles derived from gut microbiota, especially Akkermansia muciniphila, protect the progression of dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis. *PLoS One* 2013; 8: e76520 [PMID: 24204633 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0076520]
- 170 Bufe B, Schumann T, Kappl R, Bogeski I, Kummerow C, Podgórska M, Smola S, Hoth M, Zufall F. Recognition of bacterial signal peptides by mammalian formyl peptide receptors: a new mechanism for sensing pathogens. *J Biol Chem* 2015; **290**: 7369-7387 [PMID: 25605714 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M114.626747]
- 171 Arpaia N, Campbell C, Fan X, Dikiy S, van der Veeken J, deRoos

P, Liu H, Cross JR, Pfeffer K, Coffer PJ, Rudensky AY. Metabolites produced by commensal bacteria promote peripheral regulatory T-cell generation. *Nature* 2013; **504**: 451-455 [PMID: 24226773 DOI: 10.1038/nature12726]

- 172 Joscelyn J, Kasper LH. Digesting the emerging role for the gut microbiome in central nervous system demyelination. *Mult Scler* 2014; 20: 1553-1559 [PMID: 25070675 DOI: 10.1177/13524585145 41579]
- 173 Kriegel MA, Sefik E, Hill JA, Wu HJ, Benoist C, Mathis D. Naturally transmitted segmented filamentous bacteria segregate with diabetes protection in nonobese diabetic mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; 108: 11548-11553 [PMID: 21709219 DOI: 10.1073/ pnas.1108924108]
- 174 Wu HJ, Ivanov II, Darce J, Hattori K, Shima T, Umesaki Y, Littman DR, Benoist C, Mathis D. Gut-residing segmented filamentous bacteria drive autoimmune arthritis via T helper 17 cells. *Immunity* 2010; 32: 815-827 [PMID: 20620945 DOI: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2010.06.001]
- 175 Lee YK, Menezes JS, Umesaki Y, Mazmanian SK. Proinflammatory T-cell responses to gut microbiota promote experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 2011; **108** Suppl 1: 4615-4622 [PMID: 20660719 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1000082107]
- Ivanov II, Atarashi K, Manel N, Brodie EL, Shima T, Karaoz U, Wei D, Goldfarb KC, Santee CA, Lynch SV, Tanoue T, Imaoka A, Itoh K, Takeda K, Umesaki Y, Honda K, Littman DR. Induction of intestinal Th17 cells by segmented filamentous bacteria. *Cell* 2009; 139: 485-498 [PMID: 19836068 DOI: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.09.033]
- 177 Yamada H, Nakashima Y, Okazaki K, Mawatari T, Fukushi JI, Kaibara N, Hori A, Iwamoto Y, Yoshikai Y. Th1 but not Th17 cells predominate in the joints of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2008; 67: 1299-1304 [PMID: 18063670 DOI: 10.1136/ ard.2007.080341]
- 178 Sarkar S, Fox DA. Targeting IL-17 and Th17 cells in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheum Dis Clin North Am* 2010; 36: 345-366 [PMID: 20510238 DOI: 10.1016/j.rdc.2010.02.006]
- 179 Kemppinen AK, Kaprio J, Palotie A, Saarela J. Systematic review of genome-wide expression studies in multiple sclerosis. *BMJ Open* 2011; 1: e000053 [PMID: 22021740 DOI: 10.1136/ bmjopen-2011-000053]
- 180 Shen W, Durum SK. Synergy of IL-23 and Th17 cytokines: new light on inflammatory bowel disease. *Neurochem Res* 2010; 35: 940-946 [PMID: 19915978 DOI: 10.1007/s11064-009-0091-9]
- 181 Baumgart DC, Sandborn WJ. Inflammatory bowel disease: clinical aspects and established and evolving therapies. *Lancet* 2007; 369: 1641-1657 [PMID: 17499606 DOI: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60751-X]
- 182 Huebner C, Browning BL, Petermann I, Han DY, Philpott M, Barclay M, Gearry R, McCulloch A, Demmers P, Ferguson LR. Genetic analysis of MDR1 and inflammatory bowel disease reveals protective effect of heterozygous variants for ulcerative colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2009; 15: 1784-1793 [PMID: 19685447 DOI: 10.1677/joe.0.1780339]
- 183 Farrell RJ, Murphy A, Long A, Donnelly S, Cherikuri A, O' Toole D, Mahmud N, Keeling PW, Weir DG, Kelleher D. High multidrug resistance (P-glycoprotein 170) expression in inflammatory bowel disease patients who fail medical therapy. *Gastroenterology* 2000; 118: 279-288 [PMID: 10648456 DOI: 10.1016/S0016-5085(00)70210-1]
- 184 Hirano T, Onda K, Toma T, Miyaoka M, Moriyasu F, Oka K. MDR1 mRNA expressions in peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with ulcerative colitis in relation to glucocorticoid administration. *J Clin Pharmacol* 2004; 44: 481-486 [PMID: 15102868 DOI: 10.1177/0091270004264162]
 - P- Reviewer: Aytac E, Ciccone MM S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Ma S





WJG www.wjgnet.com



Submit a Manuscript: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/ Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11877 World J Gastroenterol 2015 November 7; 21(41): 11877-11886 ISSN 1007-9327 (print) ISSN 2219-2840 (online) © 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Nomograms for colorectal cancer: A systematic review

Kazushige Kawai, Eiji Sunami, Hironori Yamaguchi, Soichiro Ishihara, Shinsuke Kazama, Hiroaki Nozawa, Keisuke Hata, Tomomichi Kiyomatsu, Junichiro Tanaka, Toshiaki Tanaka, Takeshi Nishikawa, Joji Kitayama, Toshiaki Watanabe

Kazushige Kawai, Eiji Sunami, Hironori Yamaguchi, Soichiro Ishihara, Shinsuke Kazama, Hiroaki Nozawa, Keisuke Hata, Tomomichi Kiyomatsu, Junichiro Tanaka, Toshiaki Tanaka, Takeshi Nishikawa, Joji Kitayama, Toshiaki Watanabe, Department of Surgical Oncology, Graduate School of Medicine, the University of Tokyo, Tokyo 113-0033, Japan

Author contributions: Kawai K wrote the paper; Sunami E and Watanabe T designed the electronic search; Yamaguchi H, Ishihara S, Kazama S, Nozawa H, Hata K, Kiyomatsu T, Tanaka J, Tanaka T, Nishikawa T and Kitayama J performed the analysis of the search results.

Open-Access: This article is an open-access article which was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Correspondence to: Kazushige Kawai, MD, PhD, Department of Surgical Oncology, Graduate School of Medicine, the University of Tokyo, 7-3-1 Hongo, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo 113-0033, Japan. kz-kawai@mvd.biglobe.ne.jp Telephone: +81-3-38155411 Fax: +81-3-38116822

Received: March 26, 2015 Peer-review started: March 28, 2015 First decision: May 18, 2015 Revised: May 28, 2015 Accepted: September 30, 2015 Article in press: September 30, 2015 Published online: November 7, 2015

Abstract

AIM: To assist in the selection of suitable nomograms for obtaining desired predictions in daily clinical practice.

METHODS: We conducted electronic searches for journal articles on colorectal cancer (CRC)-associated nomograms using the search terms colon/rectal/ colorectal/nomogram. Of 174 articles initially found, we retrieved 28 studies in which a nomogram for CRC was developed.

RESULTS: We discuss the currently available CRCassociated nomograms, including those that predict the oncological prognosis, the short-term outcome of treatments, such as surgery or neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy, and the future development of CRC. Developing nomograms always presents a dilemma. On the one hand, the desire to cover as wide a patient range as possible tends to produce nomograms that are too complex and yet have C-indexes that are not sufficiently high. Conversely, confining the target patients might impair the clinical applicability of constructed nomograms.

CONCLUSION: The information provided in this review should be of use in selecting a nomogram suitable for obtaining desired predictions in daily clinical practice.

Key words: Colon; Rectum; Nomograms; Prognosis; Cancer

© **The Author(s) 2015.** Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core tip: In this review, we discuss currently available colorectal cancer (CRC)-associated nomograms, including those that predict the oncological prognosis, the short-term outcome of treatments, such as surgery or neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy, and the future development of CRC. This review aims to assist in the selection of suitable nomograms for obtaining desired predictions in daily clinical practice.



Kawai K, Sunami E, Yamaguchi H, Ishihara S, Kazama S, Nozawa H, Hata K, Kiyomatsu T, Tanaka J, Tanaka T, Nishikawa T, Kitayama J, Watanabe T. Nomograms for colorectal cancer: A systematic review. *World J Gastroenterol* 2015; 21(41): 11877-11886 Available from: URL: http://www.wjgnet.com/1007-9327/full/v21/i41/11877.htm DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.3748/wjg.v21.i41.11877

INTRODUCTION

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is one of the most common malignancies in Asia as well as in most Western countries^[1]. A number of studies have suggested scoring or stratifying the risk associated with CRC, as represented by the American Joint Committee on Cancer TNM classifications^[2-4]. A nomogram is a graphic calculating scale designed to provide the likelihood of the occurrence of a specific event. In clinical practice, a nomogram is typically used to predict the probability of a particular outcome as related to a disease. The clinical use of nomograms extends as far back as 1928 when nomograms were first used by Lawrence Henderson^[5]. In recent years, a number of nomograms concerning the treatment of cancers, including prostate cancers^[6], gastric cancers^[7], and CRCs, have been reported because of their user friendly interface and strong statistical ability to predict individualized outcome.

In this systematic review, we discuss the currently available CRC-related nomograms, including those that predict the prognosis, the short-term outcome of treatments, such as surgery or neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT), and CRC prevalence.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Evidence acquisition

We used PubMed to perform electronic searches for publications on CRC-associated nomograms. Our search included all English language entries from inception until February 2015 and incorporated the following keywords: nomogram/colon/rectal/colorectal in all fields. Only human studies were eligible for inclusion; case reports, editorials, letters, commentaries, and nomograms that were not published in print were excluded. Studies that only validated previously published nomograms without describing the development of new nomograms were also excluded. The initial search resulted in 174 publications. After title and abstract screening, 41 studies remained, and 28 were finally selected for the present review after full text screening (Figure 1).

RESULTS

Assessment of the predictive quality of nomograms Before applying published nomograms to clinical



Figure 1 Flow chart of the study selection process.

practice, understanding the reliability of the predictions as well as the limitations of each nomogram is essential. First, the targeted patient characteristics and predicted outcomes should be noted. The targeted cancer location and the TNM stage varies among nomograms, and inputting data into a nomogram that was not developed pursuant to a particular patient's disease type might result in misreporting the probabilities. In Tables 1, 2, 3 and 4^[8-42], we tabulated nomograms according to patient backgrounds for which the nomograms were developed as well as the intended outcomes with the aim of assisting clinical doctors in selecting the appropriate nomogram for their particular needs.

Second, the concordance index (C-index) is important. The C-index represents the ability of a model to reliably predict whether individuals more likely to experience the intended result and is equivalent to the area under the receiver-operator characteristic curve if there are no censored cases. A value of 0.5 indicates no predictive discrimination, whereas a value of 1.0 indicates perfect separation of patients with different outcomes. C-indexes of most nomograms ranged from 0.7 to 0.8, and those below 0.7 were regarded to have a relatively low prediction ability. Third, whether the validation of the nomogram was disclosed or not is also essential. Because the outcome of a treatment varies substantially between institutions, results from a single institution tend to be

Table 1 Nomograms predicting stage 1-II colorectal cancer oncological prognosis										
Ref.	Year	Cancer location	Targeted patients	Predicted outcome	Number of patients	C-index	Validation	Calibration	Variables	Comments
Weiser <i>et al</i> ^[8]	2008	Colon	Stage I -Ⅲ	RFS	1320	0.77	Absent	Present	Age, CEA, No. of positive and negative nodes, pT, adjuvant chemotherapy, cancer location, differentiation, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion	
Segelman <i>et al^[9]</i>	2014	Colorectal	Stage I -Ⅲ	Peritoneal carcinomatosis	8044	0.78-0.80	Absent	Present	Age, cancer location, pT, pN, radicality, type of surgery, preoperative radiotherapy, nodes examined, adjuvant chemotherapy	Only web- calculator was available
Ying et al ^[10]	2014	Colorectal	Stage I -Ⅲ	RFS, OS, CSS	205	0.80-0.81	Absent	Absent	Chemotherapy, tumor size, cell differentiation, TNM stage, neutrophil-to- lymphocyte ratio	
Zhang et al ^[11]	2013	Colon	Stage II	RFS	735	0.65-0.82	Present	Present	Expression of microRNA, pT, internal obstruction or perforation, nodes examined, tumor grade	
Goossens-Beumer et al ^[12]	2015	Colorectal	Stage Ⅱ/Ⅲ	RFS	93	0.80	Present	Present	Expression of microRNA, TNM stage, age, gender	
Peng <i>et al</i> ^[13]	2014	Rectal	Stage ∏/Ⅲ	OS, distant metastasis	883	0.68-0.76	Present	Absent	Gender, age, CEA, cancer location, pT, pN, ratio of metastatic lymph nodes, adjuvant chemotherapy, adjuvant chemoradiotherapy	
Valentini <i>et al</i> ^[14]	2011	Rectal	Clinical stage II / II patients undergoing adjuvant radiotherapy or chemora- diotherapy	OS, local recurrence, distant metastasis	2795	0.68-0.73	Present	Present	pT, cT, pN, age, concomitant and adjuvant chemotherapy, surgical procedure, gender, dose of radiotherapy	
van Gijn <i>et al</i> ^{115]}	2015	Rectal	Stage I -Ⅲ	OS, local recurrence, distant metastasis	2881	0.75-0.79	Absent	Absent	Age, pT, pN, PA-stage, distance, residual cancer, surgical type, gender, radiotherapy, complications	

RFS: Recurrence-free survival; OS: Overall survival; CSS: Cancer-specific survival; C-index: Concordance index; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen.

biased. If a reported C-index that used patient data from an external institution was comparable to the C-index of the derivation data set, the nomogram was regarded as generally applicable across institutions. Finally, a calibration plot should be provided. The C-index only provides the overall stratifying ability of a nomogram, whereas a calibration plot represents the actual correlation between the nomogram-predicted probability and the observed incidence.

Nomograms predicting stage *I* – **III** CRC oncological prognosis

In terms of nomograms that predict long-term prognosis after CRC surgery, no nomogram that predicts prognosis for all stages has been developed because the prognosis for stages I - III differs substantially from that of stage IV and variables associated with prognosis also differ markedly. As shown in Table 1, our search retrieved 8 nomograms predicting the prognosis of

Kawai K et al. Nomograms for colorectal cancers

Table 2 Nomog	rams	predicting stage	e IV colorectal	cancer onco	Diogical pro	gnosis			
Ref.	Year	Targeted cancer	Treatment	Predicted outcome	Number of patients	C-index	Validation	Calibration	Variables
Beppu <i>et al</i> ^[18]	2012	Liver metastasis	Hepatic resection	DFS	727	Not assessed	Validated by Okuno <i>et al</i> ^[26]	Absent	Metachronous or synchronous, pN, No. of tumors, largest tumor diameter, extrahepatic metastasis, CA19-9
Kanemitsu <i>et al</i> ^[19]	2008	Liver metastasis	Hepatic resection	OS, CSS	578	0.66-0.68	Validated by Takakura <i>et al</i> ^[27]	Present	Histology, No. of lymph node metastases, No. of tumors, extrahepatic metastasis, metastasis of hilar lymph nodes, surgical margin, CEA
Kattan <i>et al</i> ^[20]	2008	Liver metastasis	Hepatic resection	CSS	1477	0.61	Validated by Takakura <i>et</i> <i>al</i> ^[27] , Reddy <i>et al</i> ^[28] , and Nathan <i>et al</i> ^[29]	Present	Gender, age, primary site, disease-free interval, CEA, No. of tumors, largest tumor diameter, bilateral resection, > 1 lobe, pN
Kanemitsu <i>et al</i> ^[21]	2004	Lung metastasis	Thoracotomy	OS	313	0.66-0.72	Validated by Kanemitsu <i>et</i> al ^[30]	Present	Histology, No. of tumors, hilar/mediastinal lymph nodes, extrathoracic metastasis, CEA
Elias <i>et al</i> ^[22]	2014	Liver and/or Peritoneal metastasis	Optimal surgery plus chemotherapy	OS	287	0.61	Absent	Present	No. of lymph node metastases, peritoneal carcinomatosis index, planified procedure
Kawai et al ^[23]	2015	Metastatic CRC	Curative resection	DFS, OS	1133	0.60-0.64	Present	Present	Postoperative CEA, pT, pN, No. of metastatic organs, peritoneal discemination
Manceau <i>et al</i> ^[24]	2014	Metastatic CRC, KRAS- wild-type, refractory to chemotherapy	Anti-EGFR antibodies	Risk of progression	132	> 0.7	Present	Absent	MicroRNA expression and BRAF mutations
Massacesi <i>et al</i> ^[25]	2000	Locally advanced or metastatic CRC	Chemotherapy	OS	1057	Not assessed	Absent	Absent	Response to chemotherapy, No. of metastatic sites, CEA, performance status

DFS: Disease-free survival; OS: Overall survival; CSS: Cancer-specific survival; CRC: Colorectal cancer; C-index: Concordance index; CEA: Carcinoembryonic antigen; KRAS: Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog; EGFR: Epidermal growth factor receptor; BRAF: B-Raf proto-oncogene, serine/ threonine kinase.

stage I -III CRC patients^[8-15]. Two nomograms were for colon cancer, three were for colorectal cancer, and the remaining three were for rectal cancer. Most of these nomograms were published within the past few years.

In 2008, Weiser *et al*^[8] developed a nomogram predicting recurrence after surgery using general clinicopathological variables. Although the C-index of this nomogram was sufficiently high, the overall survival (OS) was not included in the outcome, and external validation was not performed. Recently, two nomograms for CRC, which were available in municipal hospitals, were published. One nomogram, developed by Segelman *et al*^[9] was unique because it specialized in predicting peritoneal carcinomatosis recurrence. The other nomogram, developed by Ying *et al*^[10], succeeded in achieving a high (greater than 0.8) C-index by adding preoperative neutrophilto-lymphocyte ratio (NLR) to the conventional

clinicopathological variables as an additional predictor. In several precedent studies, high NLR has been reported to correlate with a poorer prognosis in CRC^[16,17], and this group established the clinical applicability of NLR by incorporating it into nomograms that calculated the probabilities of recurrence free survival (RFS), OS, and cancer-specific survival (CSS). Because the number of patients included was relatively small and no validation was performed, future studies validating the nomograms developed by Ying et al^[10] with larger amounts of external patient data would reinforce their results. MicroRNA classifiers were incorporated in the remaining two nomograms. One such nomogram developed by Zhang et al^[11] demonstrated that six microRNAs (miR-21-5p, miR-20a-5p, miR-103a-3p, miR-106b-5p, miR-143-5p, and miR215) independently predict prognosis, and one nomogram developed by Goossens-Beumer et

Table 3 Nomog	grams	predicting sh	ort-term outc	omes of surge	ery for colo	orectal car	ıcer			
Ref.	Year	Cancer location	Targeted patients	Predicted outcome	Number of patients	C-index	Validation	Calibration	Variables	Comments
Kiran <i>et al</i> ^[31]	2013	Colorectal	All colorectal surgeries	30-d mortality	30900	0.89	Present	Present	Age, ASA, albumin, functional dependency, renal failure, emergency surgery, disseminated cancer	
Hedrick <i>et al</i> ^[32]	2013	Colorectal	All colorectal surgeries	Superficial SSI, deep incisional SSI, and combination thereof	18403	0.64-0.65	Absent	Present	Diabetes, smoking, disseminated cancer, BMI, open or laparoscopic surgery	
de Campos-Lobato <i>et al</i> ^[8]	2009	Small bowel/ colorectal	All colorectal surgeries	Organ space SSI	12373	0.65	Present	Present	Surgical site, smoking, ASA, wound class, diabetes, steroid use, prior surgery, radiotherapy, open or laparoscopic surgery, age, BMI, creatinine, albumin, gender, transfusion, operative time	
Frasson <i>et al</i> ^[34]	2014	Colon	All colorectal surgeries	Anastomotic leakage	3193	0.62-0.63	Absent	Absent	Oral anticoagulants, intraoperative complications, BMI, total protein, gender, No. of beds	Decision- tree diagram was also presented
Yao <i>et al</i> ^[35]	2014	Rectal	Laparoscopic anterior resection with intracorporeal rectal transection and double- stapling technique anastomosis	Anastomotic leakage	476	0.84	Internal validation	Absent	Cancer location, operative time, preservation of the left colic artery	
Russell <i>et al</i> ^[36]	2013	Rectal/ rectosigmoid	Stage I -Ⅲ	Rate of margin positivity	85190	0.75	Absent	Present	Age, gender, ethnicity, cancer location, TNM stage, tumor size, tumor grade, insurance status, histology	

SSI: Surgical site infection; ASA: American Society of Anesthesiologists; BMI: Body mass index; C-index: Concordance index.

 $al^{[12]}$ focused on two microRNAs (miR-25-3p and miR-339-5p). Although these studies demonstrated the importance of microRNAs in CRC prognosis, currently, it may be difficult to apply these nomograms at municipal hospitals.

Three nomograms for rectal cancer prognosis have been reported to date. Most notably, the nomograms by Valentini *et al*^[14] were developed using data from five major European clinical trials. Because OS, local recurrence, and distant metastasis were all included in the predicted outcome and because both validation and calibration were presented, these nomograms should have high clinical applicability. However, their usage is limited to patients who underwent radiotherapy or chemoradiotherapy (CRT).

Therefore, of the nomograms predicting stage I - III CRC prognosis, the nomograms developed by Weiser and Valentini for colon and rectal cancer, respectively, appear to be the most promising for clinical practice because, in these nomograms, the number of patients enrolled was large, no variables that are unavailable in municipal hospitals were incorporated, and the developed nomograms were well calibrated.

Nomograms predicting Stage IV colorectal cancer oncological prognosis

Nomograms predicting the prognosis of metastatic CRC are presented in Table $2^{[18-25]}$. Because stage

Table 4 Oth	er non	nograms relevai	nt to colore	ectal cancer						
Ref.	Year	Targeted patients	Treatment	Predicted outcome	Number of patients	C-index	Validation	Calibration	Variables	Comments
Jwa et al ^[37]	2014	Non-metastatic rectal cancer	CRT + surgery	ypN status	891	0.77-0.81	Present	Present	ypT, cN, histology, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion, age	
van Stiphout et al ^[38]	2011	Rectal cancer	CRT + surgery	Pathologic complete response	953	Not assessed	Present	Present	tumor length, RI, SUV	Pre- and post- CRT PET-CTs were used to predict response
van Stiphout <i>et al</i> ^[39]	2014	Rectal cancer	CRT + surgery	Pathologic complete response	190	0.70-0.78	Present	Absent	Maximal diameter at day 15, RI, cN	Pre- and intra- CRT PET-CTs were used to predict response
Omata <i>et al</i> ^[40]	2011	Asymptomatic individuals		Colorectal neoplasms	1085	Not assessed	Absent	Absent	Quantitative fecal immunochemical test, gender, age, BMI	
Kawai <i>et al^[41]</i>	2014	Colorectal cancer	Surgery	Postoperative development of metachronous colorectal neoplasms	309	0.71	Present	Present	Gender, age, No. of synchronous adenomas and colorectal cancers	
Wells <i>et al</i> ^[42]	2014	Age > 45		Colorectal cancer development	180630	0.68	Absent	Present	Age, ethnicity, smoking, alcoholic drinks, BMI, education, aspirin, estrogen, family history of CRC, NSAIDs, multivitamins, red meat intake, diabetes, physical activity	

CRT: Chemoradiotherapy; PET-CT: Positron emission tomography-computed tomography; RI: Response index; SUV: Standardized uptake value; CRC: Colorectal cancer; BMI: Body mass index; C-index: Concordance index; NSAID: Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug.

IV CRC includes a wide variety of clinical settings, the C-indexes were relatively low with most being below 0.70. In contrast, most C-indexes of the nomograms for stage I - III CRC were above 0.75, as shown in Table 1. In terms of patients who underwent complete resection of metastases, three nomograms predicting the prognosis after resection of liver metastasis with curative intent have been established^[18-20]; the widespread applicability of these nomograms was demonstrated by external validation studies^[26-29]. These nomograms include both synchronous and metachronous liver metastasis, and two of these nomograms incorporated the interval between primary CRC surgery and hepatic resection as a variable because the prognosis of metachronous liver metastasis was better than that of synchronous lesions. Kanemitsu et al^[21] and Kattan et al^[20] demonstrated carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) to be a strong prognosis-predictive marker, whereas Beppu focused on CA19-9. Kanemitsu et al^[21] also constructed a nomogram predicting OS after thoracotomy for lung metastasis from CRC^[21], which they subsequently validated in a separate study^[30]. Elias et al^[22] reported a nomogram specifically for those with liver and/or peritoneal metastasis and for those that underwent surgery including hyperthermic intraperitoneal chemotherapy (HIPEC) with no macroscopically residual cancer^[22]. The nomogram was unique in that it was based on the outcome of 156 HIPEC patients. Recently, we built nomograms predicting DFS and OS after curative resection of stage IV CRC, namely, the complete resection of both primary CRC and synchronous distant metastasis^[23]. We focused on the CEA concentration shortly after surgery because high postoperative CEA may be indicative of residual cancer cells and, consequently, of recurrence. The nomograms should have an advantage over previous nomograms because they may apply to all stage IV cases regardless of the metastatic organ, although their C-indexes were no

WJG | www.wjgnet.com

greater than 0.7, which is similar to other stage $\ensuremath{\mathbb{N}}$ nomograms.

The remaining two nomograms predicted the outcome of chemotherapy for those who were unable to undergo complete surgical resection. One nomogram demonstrated the significance of hsa-miR-31-3p expression as a risk factor for cancer progression in patients who were refractory to chemotherapy and were treated with anti-EGFR therapy^[24], and the other nomogram demonstrated the 2-year survival of locally advanced or metastatic CRC patients^[25]. Because the latter was developed using patient data gathered between 1990 and 1998, the predicted survival may currently be improved due to the subsequent development of diverse chemotherapeutic agents.

Nomograms predicting short-term outcomes of surgery for colorectal cancer

There have been six published nomograms predicting short-term operative outcomes, namely, mortality^[31], surgical site infection (SSI)^[32,33], anastomotic lea-kage^[34,35], and the rate of margin positivity^[36] (Table 3). Because of the low incidences of these outcomes, most of the nomograms were constructed using large national databases such as the American College of Surgeons' National Surgical Quality Improvement Program; consequently, the numbers of enrolled patients were greater than 10000 in five of these nomograms, which was an order of magnitude greater than the number of patients in the majority of the studies predicting long-term oncological prognosis.

The 30-d mortality risk, which was the most serious postoperative complication, was predicted by Kiran et al^[31]'s nomogram. This nomogram achieved a C-index of 0.89 by focusing particularly on age. There have also been three nomograms for calculating the incidence of SSI or anastomotic leakage in general colorectal surgery^[32-34]. Because the occurrence of these complications was largely affected by the surgical procedures, it may be difficult to accurately anticipate the complications in advance using statistical models. Therefore, the C-indexes of these nomograms were only 0.65 at most. Recently, Yao et al^[35] reported another nomogram predicting anastomotic leakage. Although its C-index was high (0.84), this exclusive nomogram only covered patients who underwent laparoscopic anterior resection with intracorporeal rectal transection and anastomosis using the double-stapling technique. In addition to postoperative complications, the rate of margin positivity in rectal cancer surgery was also predicted. Because the circumferential resection margin is a major determinant of local recurrence, predicting the rate preoperatively should be of considerable clinical benefit. However, a nomogram developed by Russell et al^[36] incorporated factors that could not be confirmed preoperatively, such as tumor stage and size, and its actual clinical applicability was therefore limited.

Other nomograms relevant to CRC

Among the remaining six nomograms related to CRC, three concerned the prediction of the response to preoperative CRT in rectal cancer^[37-39]. This was quite important in deciding the post-CRT treatment because accurate prediction of lymph node metastasis after CRT might enable the reduction of the surgical resection to local excision of the tumor instead of performing total mesorectal excision. Similarly, perfect prediction of the pathological complete response (pCR) might make it possible to omit even the surgery itself. One nomogram reported by Jwa et al^[37] predicted the lymph node metastasis status of rectal cancer after CRT. Because this nomogram used the ypT stage, lymphovascular invasion, and perineural invasion as variables, it could not determine a suitable surgical procedure in advance. Alternatively, to clinically utilize the nomogram, local excision and pathological examination must first be performed, and if the risk of nodal metastasis calculated by the final pathological findings is acceptably low, omission of further surgical treatment accompanied by lymph node dissection could be one of the therapeutic options. van Stiphout et al^[38] reported two nomograms predicting pCR by using positron emission tomography (PET)-computer tomography (CT) as the predictor^[38,39]. In their first study, PET-CT was performed before and after CRT, and they incorporated the response ratio calculated by the standardized uptake values of these two PET-CTs into their nomogram^[38]. Alternatively, they performed PET-CT before and two weeks after the start of CRT in their latter nomogram and demonstrated that the response ratio between the two PET-CT scans (i.e., early response to CRT) is also a promising predictive factor available in the nomogram^[39]. In the future, the accumulation of these data may enable the identification of patients who can either avoid unnecessary overtreatment or who should receive additional chemotherapy or radiotherapy.

Finally, we describe three nomograms that attempt to detect or predict newly developed CRCs^[40-42]. Omata et al^[40] demonstrated the diagnostic performance of the quantitative fecal immunochemical test (QTFIT) for colorectal neoplasms in asymptomatic individuals, and the addition of sex, age, and body mass index to the nomograms could amplify the accuracy of QTFIT as a screening test. Recently, we developed a nomogram that could predict the development of metachronous colorectal neoplasms after surgical resection of primary CRC^[41] because patients who previously had CRC are at a high risk for developing second primary adenoma or CRC. Wells et al^[42] also provided a nomogram calculating the 10-year risk of CRC development. The latter two nomograms were of clinical utility in identifying those patients who should receive intensive colonoscopy screening.



DISCUSSION

In the field of prostate cancer, a number of nomograms predicting a wide variety of outcomes, such as cancer prognosis^[43], diagnosis^[44], and screening^[45], have been developed and well validated. In contrast, nomograms for CRC fall behind nomograms for prostate cancer, with the targeted patients and performed validation studies being limited. Therefore, further developments and validations of novel nomograms for CRC are needed. Developing nomograms always presents a dilemma. On the one hand, the desire to cover as wide a patient range as possible tends to produce nomograms that are too complex and yet have C-indexes that are not sufficiently high. Conversely, confining the target patients might impair the clinical applicability of constructed nomograms. The information provided in this review should be of use in selecting a nomogram suitable for obtaining desired predictions in daily clinical practice.

COMMENTS

Background

A nomogram is a graphic calculating scale designed to provide the likelihood of the occurrence of a specific event. In clinical practice, a nomogram is typically used to predict the probability of a particular outcome as related to a disease.

Research frontiers

In recent years, a number of nomograms concerning the treatment of cancers, including prostate cancers, gastric cancers, and colorectal cancers (CRCs), have been reported because of their user friendly interface and strong statistical ability to predict individualized outcome.

Applications

In this systematic review, the authors discuss the currently available CRCrelated nomograms, including those that predict the prognosis, the short-term outcome of treatments, such as surgery or neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy, and CRC prevalence. The information provided in this review should be of use in selecting a nomogram suitable for obtaining desired predictions in daily clinical practice.

Peer-review

It is an interesting paper with a good review of a frequently disperse information, well-written review and may have a potential significance for clinical practice of CRC.

REFERENCES

- Hyodo I, Suzuki H, Takahashi K, Saito Y, Tanaka S, Chiu HM, Kim NK, Li J, Lim R, Villalon A, Boku N. Present status and perspectives of colorectal cancer in Asia: Colorectal Cancer Working Group report in 30th Asia-Pacific Cancer Conference. Jpn J Clin Oncol 2010; 40 Suppl 1: i38-i43 [PMID: 20870918]
- 2 Edge S, Byrd D, Compton C, Fritz A, Greene F, A. T. AJCC cancer staging manual. 7th ed. New York: Springer, 2010
- 3 Ishizuka M, Nagata H, Takagi K, Horie T, Kubota K. Inflammationbased prognostic score is a novel predictor of postoperative outcome in patients with colorectal cancer. *Ann Surg* 2007; 246: 1047-1051 [PMID: 18043109 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e3181454171]
- 4 Kobayashi H, Kotake K, Sugihara K. Prognostic scoring system for stage IV colorectal cancer: is the AJCC sub-classification of stage IV colorectal cancer appropriate? *Int J Clin Oncol* 2013; 18:

696-703 [PMID: 22692571 DOI: 10.1007/s10147-012-0433-5]

- 5 Henderson JL. Blood: A study in general physiology. London: Yale University Press, 1928
- 6 Eastham JA, May R, Robertson JL, Sartor O, Kattan MW. Development of a nomogram that predicts the probability of a positive prostate biopsy in men with an abnormal digital rectal examination and a prostate-specific antigen between 0 and 4 ng/ mL. Urology 1999; 54: 709-713 [PMID: 10510933]
- 7 Kattan MW, Karpeh MS, Mazumdar M, Brennan MF. Postoperative nomogram for disease-specific survival after an R0 resection for gastric carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* 2003; 21: 3647-3650 [PMID: 14512396 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2003.01.240]
- 8 Weiser MR, Landmann RG, Kattan MW, Gonen M, Shia J, Chou J, Paty PB, Guillem JG, Temple LK, Schrag D, Saltz LB, Wong WD. Individualized prediction of colon cancer recurrence using a nomogram. *J Clin Oncol* 2008; 26: 380-385 [PMID: 18202413 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.14.1291]
- 9 Segelman J, Akre O, Gustafsson UO, Bottai M, Martling A. Individualized prediction of risk of metachronous peritoneal carcinomatosis from colorectal cancer. *Colorectal Dis* 2014; 16: 359-367 [PMID: 24410859 DOI: 10.1111/codi.12552]
- 10 Ying HQ, Deng QW, He BS, Pan YQ, Wang F, Sun HL, Chen J, Liu X, Wang SK. The prognostic value of preoperative NLR, d-NLR, PLR and LMR for predicting clinical outcome in surgical colorectal cancer patients. *Med Oncol* 2014; **31**: 305 [PMID: 25355641 DOI: 10.1007/s12032-014-0305-0]
- 11 Zhang JX, Song W, Chen ZH, Wei JH, Liao YJ, Lei J, Hu M, Chen GZ, Liao B, Lu J, Zhao HW, Chen W, He YL, Wang HY, Xie D, Luo JH. Prognostic and predictive value of a microRNA signature in stage II colon cancer: a microRNA expression analysis. *Lancet Oncol* 2013; 14: 1295-1306 [PMID: 24239208 DOI: 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70491-1]
- 12 Goossens-Beumer IJ, Derr RS, Buermans HP, Goeman JJ, Böhringer S, Morreau H, Nitsche U, Janssen KP, van de Velde CJ, Kuppen PJ. MicroRNA classifier and nomogram for metastasis prediction in colon cancer. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2015; 24: 187-197 [PMID: 25315964 DOI: 10.1158/1055-9965. EPI-14-0544-T]
- 13 Peng J, Ding Y, Tu S, Shi D, Sun L, Li X, Wu H, Cai S. Prognostic nomograms for predicting survival and distant metastases in locally advanced rectal cancers. *PLoS One* 2014; 9: e106344 [PMID: 25171093 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0106344]
- 14 Valentini V, van Stiphout RG, Lammering G, Gambacorta MA, Barba MC, Bebenek M, Bonnetain F, Bosset JF, Bujko K, Cionini L, Gerard JP, Rödel C, Sainato A, Sauer R, Minsky BD, Collette L, Lambin P. Nomograms for predicting local recurrence, distant metastases, and overall survival for patients with locally advanced rectal cancer on the basis of European randomized clinical trials. *J Clin Oncol* 2011; 29: 3163-3172 [PMID: 21747092 DOI: 10.1200/ JCO.2010.33.1595]
- 15 van Gijn W, van Stiphout RG, van de Velde CJ, Valentini V, Lammering G, Gambacorta MA, Påhlman L, Bujko K, Lambin P. Nomograms to predict survival and the risk for developing local or distant recurrence in patients with rectal cancer treated with optional short-term radiotherapy. *Ann Oncol* 2015; 26: 928-935 [PMID: 25609247 DOI: 10.1093/annonc/mdv023]
- 16 Chua W, Charles KA, Baracos VE, Clarke SJ. Neutrophil/ lymphocyte ratio predicts chemotherapy outcomes in patients with advanced colorectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2011; 104: 1288-1295 [PMID: 21448173 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2011.100]
- 17 Malietzis G, Giacometti M, Askari A, Nachiappan S, Kennedy RH, Faiz OD, Aziz O, Jenkins JT. A preoperative neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio of 3 predicts disease-free survival after curative elective colorectal cancer surgery. *Ann Surg* 2014; 260: 287-292 [PMID: 24096764 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.00000000000216]
- 18 Beppu T, Sakamoto Y, Hasegawa K, Honda G, Tanaka K, Kotera Y, Nitta H, Yoshidome H, Hatano E, Ueno M, Takamura H, Baba H, Kosuge T, Kokudo N, Takahashi K, Endo I, Wakabayashi G, Miyazaki M, Uemoto S, Ohta T, Kikuchi K, Yamaue H, Yamamoto M, Takada T. A nomogram predicting disease-free survival in



patients with colorectal liver metastases treated with hepatic resection: multicenter data collection as a Project Study for Hepatic Surgery of the Japanese Society of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci* 2012; **19**: 72-84 [PMID: 22020927 DOI: 10.1007/s00534-011-0460-z]

- 19 Kanemitsu Y, Kato T. Prognostic models for predicting death after hepatectomy in individuals with hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer. *World J Surg* 2008; **32**: 1097-1107 [PMID: 18200429 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-007-9348-0]
- 20 Kattan MW, Gönen M, Jarnagin WR, DeMatteo R, D'Angelica M, Weiser M, Blumgart LH, Fong Y. A nomogram for predicting disease-specific survival after hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer. *Ann Surg* 2008; 247: 282-287 [PMID: 18216534 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e31815ed67b]
- 21 Kanemitsu Y, Kato T, Hirai T, Yasui K. Preoperative probability model for predicting overall survival after resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer. *Br J Surg* 2004; **91**: 112-120 [PMID: 14716804 DOI: 10.1002/bjs.4370]
- 22 Elias D, Faron M, Goéré D, Dumont F, Honoré C, Boige V, Malka D, Ducreux M. A simple tumor load-based nomogram for surgery in patients with colorectal liver and peritoneal metastases. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2014; 21: 2052-2058 [PMID: 24499829 DOI: 10.1245/s10434-014-3506-z]
- 23 Kawai K, Ishihara S, Yamaguchi H, Sunami E, Kitayama J, Miyata H, Sugihara K, Watanabe T. Nomograms for predicting the prognosis of stage IV colorectal cancer after curative resection: a multicenter retrospective study. *Eur J Surg Oncol* 2015; 41: 457-465 [PMID: 25697470 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejso.2015.01.026]
- 24 Manceau G, Imbeaud S, Thiébaut R, Liébaert F, Fontaine K, Rousseau F, Génin B, Le Corre D, Didelot A, Vincent M, Bachet JB, Chibaudel B, Bouché O, Landi B, Bibeau F, Leroy K, Penault-Llorca F, Van Laethem JL, Demetter P, Tejpar S, Rossi S, Mosakhani N, Osterlund P, Ristamäki R, Sarhadi V, Knuutila S, Boige V, André T, Laurent-Puig P. Hsa-miR-31-3p expression is linked to progression-free survival in patients with KRAS wild-type metastatic colorectal cancer treated with anti-EGFR therapy. *Clin Cancer Res* 2014; 20: 3338-3347 [PMID: 24771647 DOI: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-2750]
- 25 Massacesi C, Norman A, Price T, Hill M, Ross P, Cunningham D. A clinical nomogram for predicting long-term survival in advanced colorectal cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 2000; 36: 2044-2052 [PMID: 11044640]
- 26 Okuno M, Hatano E, Seo S, Taura K, Yasuchika K, Nakajima A, Yazawa T, Furuyama H, Kawamoto H, Yagi S, Nishitai R, Fujikawa T, Arimoto A, Zaima M, Yoshimura T, Terajima H, Kaihara S, Manaka D, Tanaka A, Uemoto S. Indication for neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with colorectal liver metastases based on a nomogram that predicts disease-free survival. *J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci* 2014; 21: 881-888 [PMID: 25155418 DOI: 10.1002/ jhbp.149]
- 27 Takakura Y, Okajima M, Kanemitsu Y, Kuroda S, Egi H, Hinoi T, Tashiro H, Ohdan H. External validation of two nomograms for predicting patient survival after hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer. *World J Surg* 2011; 35: 2275-2282 [PMID: 21773952 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-011-1194-4]
- 28 Reddy SK, Kattan MW, Yu C, Ceppa EP, de la Fuente SG, Fong Y, Clary BM, White RR. Evaluation of peri-operative chemotherapy using a prognostic nomogram for survival after resection of colorectal liver metastases. *HPB* (Oxford) 2009; **11**: 592-599 [PMID: 20495712 DOI: 10.1111/j.1477-2574.2009.00106.x]
- 29 Nathan H, de Jong MC, Pulitano C, Ribero D, Strub J, Mentha G, Gigot JF, Schulick RD, Choti MA, Aldrighetti L, Capussotti L, Pawlik TM. Conditional survival after surgical resection of colorectal liver metastasis: an international multi-institutional analysis of 949 patients. *J Am Coll Surg* 2010; **210**: 755-764, 764-766 [PMID: 20421045 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2009.12.0 41]
- 30 **Kanemitsu Y**, Kato T, Komori K, Fukui T, Mitsudomi T. Validation of a nomogram for predicting overall survival after resection of pulmonary metastases from colorectal cancer at a

single center. *World J Surg* 2010; **34**: 2973-2978 [PMID: 20703466 DOI: 10.1007/s00268-010-0745-4]

- 31 Kiran RP, Attaluri V, Hammel J, Church J. A novel nomogram accurately quantifies the risk of mortality in elderly patients undergoing colorectal surgery. *Ann Surg* 2013; 257: 905-908 [PMID: 23001078 DOI: 10.1097/SLA.0b013e318269d337]
- 32 Hedrick TL, Sawyer RG, Friel CM, Stukenborg GJ. A method for estimating the risk of surgical site infection in patients with abdominal colorectal procedures. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2013; 56: 627-637 [PMID: 23575403 DOI: 10.1097/DCR.0b013e318279a93e]
- 33 de Campos-Lobato LF, Wells B, Wick E, Pronty K, Kiran R, Remzi F, Vogel JD. Predicting organ space surgical site infection with a nomogram. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2009; 13: 1986-1992 [PMID: 19760301 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-009-0968-6]
- 34 Frasson M, Flor-Lorente B, Rodríguez JL, Granero-Castro P, Hervás D, Alvarez Rico MA, Brao MJ, Sánchez González JM, Garcia-Granero E. Risk Factors for Anastomotic Leak After Colon Resection for Cancer: Multivariate Analysis and Nomogram From a Multicentric, Prospective, National Study With 3193 Patients. *Ann Surg* 2015; 262: 321-330 [PMID: 25361221 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.000000000000973]
- 35 Yao HH, Shao F, Huang Q, Wu Y, Qiang Zhu Z, Liang W. Nomogram to predict anastomotic leakage after laparoscopic anterior resection with intracorporeal rectal transection and double-stapling technique anastomosis for rectal cancer. *Hepatogastroenterology* 2014; **61**: 1257-1261 [PMID: 25436293]
- 36 Russell MC, You YN, Hu CY, Cormier JN, Feig BW, Skibber JM, Rodriguez-Bigas MA, Nelson H, Chang GJ. A novel risk-adjusted nomogram for rectal cancer surgery outcomes. *JAMA Surg* 2013; 148: 769-777 [PMID: 23803722 DOI: 10.1001/jamasurg.2013.2136]
- Jwa E, Kim JH, Han S, Park JH, Lim SB, Kim JC, Hong YS, Kim TW, Yu CS. Nomogram to predict ypN status after chemoradiation in patients with locally advanced rectal cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2014; 111: 249-254 [PMID: 24967873 DOI: 10.1038/bjc.2014.256]
- 38 van Stiphout RG, Lammering G, Buijsen J, Janssen MH, Gambacorta MA, Slagmolen P, Lambrecht M, Rubello D, Gava M, Giordano A, Postma EO, Haustermans K, Capirci C, Valentini V, Lambin P. Development and external validation of a predictive model for pathological complete response of rectal cancer patients including sequential PET-CT imaging. *Radiother Oncol* 2011; 98: 126-133 [PMID: 21176986 DOI: 10.1016/j.radonc.2010.12.002]
- 39 van Stiphout RG, Valentini V, Buijsen J, Lammering G, Meldolesi E, van Soest J, Leccisotti L, Giordano A, Gambacorta MA, Dekker A, Lambin P. Nomogram predicting response after chemoradiotherapy in rectal cancer using sequential PETCT imaging: a multicentric prospective study with external validation. *Radiother Oncol* 2014; **113**: 215-222 [PMID: 25466368 DOI: 10.1016/j.radonc.2014.11.002]
- 40 Omata F, Shintani A, Isozaki M, Masuda K, Fujita Y, Fukui T. Diagnostic performance of quantitative fecal immunochemical test and multivariate prediction model for colorectal neoplasms in asymptomatic individuals. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2011; 23: 1036-1041 [PMID: 21897207 DOI: 10.1097/ MEG.0b013e32834a2882]
- 41 Kawai K, Ishihara S, Yamaguchi H, Sunami E, Kitayama J, Miyata H, Watanabe T. Nomogram prediction of metachronous colorectal neoplasms in patients with colorectal cancer. *Ann Surg* 2015; 261: 926-932 [PMID: 25185472 DOI: 10.1097/ SLA.000000000000881]
- Wells BJ, Kattan MW, Cooper GS, Jackson L, Koroukian S. Colorectal cancer predicted risk online (CRC-PRO) calculator using data from the multi-ethnic cohort study. *J Am Board Fam Med* 2014; 27: 42-55 [PMID: 24390885 DOI: 10.3122/jabfm.2014.01.130040]
- 43 Miyoshi Y, Noguchi K, Yanagisawa M, Taguri M, Morita S, Ikeda I, Fujinami K, Miura T, Kobayashi K, Uemura H. Nomogram for overall survival of Japanese patients with bone-metastatic prostate cancer. *BMC Cancer* 2015; 15: 338 [PMID: 25929438 DOI: 10.1186/s12885-015-1330-x]
- 44 **Hansen J**, Auprich M, Ahyai SA, de la Taille A, van Poppel H, Marberger M, Stenzl A, Mulders PF, Huland H, Fisch M, Abbou

Kawai K et al. Nomograms for colorectal cancers

CC, Schalken JA, Fradet Y, Marks LS, Ellis W, Partin AW, Pummer K, Graefen M, Haese A, Walz J, Briganti A, Shariat SF, Chun FK. Initial prostate biopsy: development and internal validation of a biopsy-specific nomogram based on the prostate cancer antigen 3 assay. *Eur Urol* 2013; **63**: 201-209 [PMID: 22854248 DOI:

10.1016/j.eururo.2012.07.030]

45 Nam RK, Toi A, Klotz LH, Trachtenberg J, Jewett MA, Appu S, Loblaw DA, Sugar L, Narod SA, Kattan MW. Assessing individual risk for prostate cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2007; 25: 3582-3588 [PMID: 17704405 DOI: 10.1200/JCO.2007.10.6450]

> P- Reviewer: Aparicio J, Cui GL S- Editor: Yu J L- Editor: A E- Editor: Liu XM







Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

8226 Regency Drive, Pleasanton, CA 94588, USA Telephone: +1-925-223-8242 Fax: +1-925-223-8243 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: http://www.wjgnet.com/esps/helpdesk.aspx http://www.wjgnet.com





© 2015 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.